Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960

Ayse Basak Engin Atilla Engin *Editors*

Obesity and Lipotoxicity



Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology

Volume 960

Editorial Board

IRUN R. COHEN, The Weizmann Institute of Science, Rehovot, Israel ABEL LAJTHA, N.S. Kline Institute for Psychiatric Research, Orangeburg, NY, USA JOHN D. LAMBRIS, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, USA RODOLFO PAOLETTI, University of Milan, Milan, Italy Ayse Basak Engin • Atilla Engin Editors

Obesity and Lipotoxicity



Editors Ayse Basak Engin Faculty of Pharmacy Department of Toxicology Gazi University Hipodrom, Ankara, Turkey

Atilla Engin Faculty of Medicine Department of General Surgery Gazi University Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14 Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey

 ISSN 0065-2598
 ISSN 2214-8019 (electronic)

 Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology
 ISBN 978-3-319-48380-1
 ISBN 978-3-319-48382-5 (eBook)

 DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5
 ISBN 978-3-319-48382-5
 ISBN 978-3-319-48382-5 (eBook)

Library of Congress Control Number: 2017934470

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Printed on acid-free paper

This Springer imprint is published by Springer Nature The registered company is Springer International Publishing AG The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

Preface

Obesity and its associated diseases are a major and growing worldwide public health problem of our century. Recent studies have suggested that obesity prevalence is seriously increasing mostly due to depression- and anxietyrelated eating disorders, which may deeply affect quality of life.

Although behavioral improvements are aimed at promoting lifestyle changes, multidisciplinary interventions should be based on biochemical and immunological pathways. Either only conservative methods or only surgical approaches have limited efficacy, in part due to the involvement of counterregulatory multiple metabolic pathways in obesity. Consequently, multidimensional analysis of adipose tissue-derived signaling would provide greater benefit. In this context, the book covers many critical and complex topics that trigger obesity. We are aware that many subjects have not yet come to light about obesity. Nevertheless, this book may encourage and further the research of scientists and practitioners who are interested in obesity.

Hipodrom, Ankara, Turkey Besevler, Ankara, Turkey Ayse Basak Engin Atilla Engin

Contents

1	The Definition and Prevalence of Obesity and Metabolic Syndrome Atilla Engin	1
2	Circadian Rhythms in Diet-Induced Obesity Atilla Engin	19
3	Eat and Death: Chronic Over-Eating Atilla Engin	53
4	Obesity, Persistent Organic Pollutants and Related Health Problems Loukia Vassilopoulou, Christos Psycharakis, Demetrios Petrakis, John Tsiaoussis, and Aristides M. Tsatsakis	81
5	Human Protein Kinases and Obesity Atilla Engin	111
6	Fat Cell and Fatty Acid Turnover in Obesity Atilla Engin	135
7	Adipose Tissue Function and Expandability as Determinants of Lipotoxicity and the Metabolic Syndrome Stefania Carobbio, Vanessa Pellegrinelli, and Antonio Vidal-Puig	161
8	What Is Lipotoxicity? Ayse Basak Engin	197
9	The Pathogenesis of Obesity-Associated Adipose Tissue Inflammation Atilla Engin	221
10	Microbiota and Lipotoxicity Evren Doruk Engin	247
11	Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress and Obesity Erkan Yilmaz	261
12	Insulin Resistance, Obesity and Lipotoxicity Dilek Yazıcı and Havva Sezer	277

13	Adipose Tissue Hypoxia in Obesity and Its Impact on Preadipocytes and Macrophages: Hypoxia Hypothesis Atilla Engin	305
14	Adipocyte-Macrophage Cross-Talk in Obesity Ayse Basak Engin	327
15	Endothelial Dysfunction in Obesity Atilla Engin	345
16	Diet-Induced Obesity and the Mechanism of Leptin Resistance Atilla Engin	381
17	Influence of Antioxidants on Leptin Metabolism and its Role in the Pathogenesis of Obesity Harald Mangge, Christian Ciardi, Kathrin Becker, Barbara Strasser, Dietmar Fuchs, and Johanna M. Gostner	399
18	Adiponectin-Resistance in Obesity Atilla Engin	415
19	Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease Atilla Engin	443
20	Lipotoxicity-Related Hematological Disorders in Obesity Ibrahim Celalettin Haznedaroglu and Umit Yavuz Malkan	469
21	MicroRNA and Adipogenesis Ayse Basak Engin	489
22	The Interactions Between Kynurenine, Folate, Methionine and Pteridine Pathways in Obesity Ayse Basak Engin and Atilla Engin	511

23 Eligibility and Success Criteria for Bariatric/Metabolic 529 Surgery..... Manuel F. Landecho, Víctor Valentí, Rafael Moncada, and Gema Frühbeck 24 Does Bariatric Surgery Improve Obesity

	Atilla Engin	
25	Obesity-associated Breast Cancer: Analysis of risk factors Atilla Engin	571
26	Lipotoxicity in Obesity: Benefit of Olive Oil Saad Elias, Sbeit Wisam, Arraf Luai, Barhoum Massad, and Assy Nimer	607

Index	619
-------	-----

The Definition and Prevalence of Obesity and Metabolic Syndrome

Atilla Engin

Abstract

Increase in prevalence of obesity has become a worldwide major health problem in adults, as well as among children and adolescents. Furthermore, total adiposity and truncal subcutaneous fat accumulation during adolescence are positively and independently associated with atherosclerosis at adult ages. Centrally accumulation of body fat is associated with insulin resistance, whereas distribution of body fat in a peripheral pattern is metabolically less important. Obesity is associated with a large decrease in life expectancy. The effect of extreme obesity on mortality is greater among younger than older adults. In this respect, obesity is also associated with increased risk of several cancer types. However, up to 30% of obese patients are metabolically healthy with insulin sensitivity similar to healthy normal weight individuals, lower visceral fat content, and lower intima media thickness of the carotid artery than the majority of metabolically "unhealthy" obese patients.

Abdominal obesity is the most frequently observed component of metabolic syndrome. The metabolic syndrome; clustering of abdominal obesity, dyslipidemia, hyperglycemia and hypertension, is a major public health challenge. The average prevalence of metabolic syndrome is 31%, and is associated with a two-fold increase in the risk of coronary heart disease, cerebrovascular disease, and a 1.5-fold increase in the risk of allcause mortality.

Keywords

Metabolic syndrome • Body mass index • Metabolically healthy obese • Insulin resistance • Obesity-paradox • Prevalence of obesity

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_1

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

1 Introduction

Increasing prevalence of obesity is a worldwide health concern because excess weight gain causes an increased risk for several diseases, most notably cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, and cancers (Wang et al. 2011). The global food system drivers interact with local environmental and genetic factors to create a wide variation in obesity prevalence between populations. Epidemiologically, in low-income countries, obesity mostly affects middle-aged adults, whereas in high-income countries it affects both sexes and all ages (Swinburn et al. 2011). On the other hand, increased obesity rates lead to a large health and economic burden in all countries (Rtveladze et al. 2014). According to Keaver et al. overweight and obesity are proposed to reach levels of 89% and 85% in males and females, respectively by 2030. This will result in an increase in the obesity-related prevalence of coronary heart disease (CHD) by 97%, cancers by 61% and type 2 diabetes by 21%. Thereupon, the direct healthcare costs will increase significantly. A 5% reduction in population body mass index (BMI) levels by 2030 is estimated to result in €495 million decrease in the expenditures in obesity-related direct healthcare over 20 years (Keaver et al. 2013). Additionally, after adjustment for significant maternal and sociodemographic characteristics, healthcare costs of children with obesity are 1.62 times higher than those of children with healthy weight (Hayes et al. 2016). Cost-effective strategies targeted at reducing the prevalence of obesity during the early years of life can significantly reduce both healthcare and non-healthcare costs over the lifetime (Sonntag et al. 2016). In this respect, the obesity related disease burden on health care expenses should be evaluated with the epidemiological data considering whether the obese population is metabolically healthy or not.

2 Definition and Prevalence of Obesity

Obesity is usually classified by BMI. It is calculated as body weight in kilograms divided by the height in meters squared (kg/m²). Other methods,

including waist circumference (WC) and central and peripheral fat mass, have also been used, but currently BMI is continued to be used for the classification of obesity. However, BMI does not give a precise idea about the body composition which affects the health risks of excess weight such as the proportion of body weight which consists of fat or the distribution of fat. These discrepancies will be discussed in later sections. Nevertheless, BMI is now the internationally accepted standard method used by researchers and the others dealing with human health, in spite of its alternatives. According to BMI; individuals are allocated to five different categories as 18.5-24.9 kg/m²: normal range, 25.0–29.9 kg/m²: overweight, 30.0-34.9 kg/m²: class 1-obesity, 35.0–39.9 kg/m²: class 2-obesity, equal or greater 40 kg/m²: class 3-obesity. Morbid obesity is considered to be grade 3 obesity or grade 2 obesity plus significant obesity-related co-morbidities (Ashwell et al. 2014; Dixon et al. 2011). In the past 33 years, 1769 studies from 104 different centers indicated that the established health risks and substantial increase in prevalence of obesity has become a major worldwide health problem. The proportion of adults with a BMI of 25 kg/m² or greater increased between 1980 and 2013 from 28.8% (95% Uncertainty intervals (UI): 28.4-29.3) to 36.9% (36.3-37.4) in men, and from 29.8% (29.3–30.2) to 38.0% (37.5–38.5) in women (Ng et al. 2014). Moreover, populationbased studies in different countries showed that obesity will continue to be a serious health-risk in future. Between 1985 and 2011, the prevalence of adult obesity in Canada increased from 6.1% to 18.3%. Furthermore, since 1985, the prevalence of obesity in classes 1, 2 and 3 increased from 5.1% to 13.1%, from 0.8% to 3.6%, and from 0.3% to 1.6%, respectively. It has been predicted that, by 2019, the prevalence of obesity in classes 1, 2 and 3 will increase to 14.8%, 4.4% and 2.0%, respectively (Twells et al. 2014). By 2030, in the USA up to 86% of adults will be overweight or obese (Ginter and Simko 2014). In Australia, approximately 63% of adults were overweight and obese in between the years 2011-2012. The proportion of the Australian population who are overweight and obese is expected to increase to approximately 66% in 2017 (Sassi et al. 2009; Statistics 2012).

On the other hand the prevalence of overweight and obesity among children and adolescents has also increased worldwide (Ebbeling et al. 2002; Lissau et al. 2004). Thirty-nine articles and one national health report that were undertaken to consideration; in 16 of the 23 countries with national representative data using the International Obesity Task Force (IOTF) cutoff, over-weight and obesity prevalence were found to be higher than 20%, five countries showed prevalence above 30%, and only in two countries prevalence was lower than 10%. Data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey 2009-10 (NHANES) indicated a prevalence of overweight and obesity among 4111 adolescents aged 12 through 19 years of 15.2% and 18.4%, respectively (Bibiloni et al., 2013). IOTF versus BMI cut-offs are widely used to assess the prevalence of child overweight, obesity and thinness. IOTF defines the revised international child cut-offs and they are available corresponding to the following BMI cut-offs at 18 years. 16 kg/m²: thinness grade 3, 17 kg/m²: thinness grade 2, 18.5 kg/m²: thinness grade 1, 23 kg/m²: overweight (unofficial Asian cut-off), 25 kg/m²: overweight, 27 kg/m²: obesity (unofficial Asian cut-off), 30 kg/m²: obesity, 35 kg/m²: morbid obesity (Cole and Lobstein 2012).

The prevalence has increased substantially in children and adolescents in developed countries; 23.8% (BMI; 22.9-24.7) of boys and 22.6% (BMI; 21.7-23.6) of girls were overweight or obese in 2013. The prevalence of overweight and obesity has also increased in children and adolescents in developing countries, from 8.1% (min; 7.7-max; 8.6) to 12.9% (min; 12.3-max; 13.5) for boys and from 8.4% (min; 8.1-max; 8.8) to 13.4% (min; 13.0-max; 13.9) for girls during the same time period (Ng et al. 2014). In an another European country, Spain, the prevalence of overweight and obesity in children was determined by using Spanish reference tables (SPART), IOTF reference values, and The World Health Organization (WHO) growth standards. The average prevalence of overweight in boys ranged from 14.1% to 26.7%, and in girls from 13.8% to

25.7% (Pérez-Farinós et al. 2013). The WHO Regional Office for Europe analyzed 168,832 children from 12 countries in the context of WHO European Childhood Obesity Surveillance Initiative (COSI). Indeed, COSI routinely measures overweight and obesity prevalence of primary-school children aged 6-9 years. According to COSI data, the prevalence of obesity ranged from 6.0% to 26.6% among boys and from 4.6% to 17.3% among girls. Consequently, overweight among 6-9-year-old children is identified as a serious public health concern (Wijnhoven et al. 2013). BMI is correlated with visceral adipose tissue (VAT) in pediatric populations. Furthermore, BMI may also be converted to BMI percentiles by using Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) growth charts. BMI percentile is a sensible and useful tool for the prediction of VAT mass, fat mass and cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk in children and adolescents (Harrington et al. 2013). In a series of 14,493 children, increasing waist-to-height ratio (WHtR) was significantly associated with increased cardiometabolic risk in overweight and obese subjects. Obese subjects with WHtR higher than 0.6 should undergo a further cardiometabolic risk assessment (Khoury et al. 2013). However, in 3-5 years old overweight/obese children, WHtR is not found to be superior to WC or BMI in estimating body fat percentage (BF%) and cardiometabolic risk (Sijtsma et al. 2014). Regardless of weight and length at birth, the correlation of higher BMI at preschool age with the ratio of weight gain per cm gain in height may be a better indicator of risk for overweight and obesity (Nascimento et al. 2011). Actually, overweight children often become overweight adolescents and adults later. A child or adolescent with a high BMI percentile may have a high risk of being overweight or obese at 35 years of age, and this risk increases with age (Guo et al. 2002). Furthermore in men, total adiposity and truncal subcutaneous fat accumulation during adolescence, are positively and independently associated with atherosclerosis at age 36 (Ferreira et al. 2004). Indeed, accumulation of body fat centrally is associated with insulin resistance (IR), whereas distribution of body fat in a peripheral pattern is

metabolically less important. Thus, increased visceral or intra-abdominal fat are more insulin resistant than those who have increased quantities of centrally located subcutaneous fat (Kahn et al. 2001). Body fat content and the fat distribution or adiposity is considered as important indicators of health risk. Body adiposity index (BAI) based on the measurements of hip circumference and height is suggested as a useful predictor of obesity (Bergman et al. 2011). Melmer et al. observed that BAI is significantly associated with leptin and hip circumference in 1770 patients from the Salzburg Atherosclerosis Prevention Program in Subjects at High Individual Risk (SAPHIR) study (Melmer et al. 2013). However, a cross-sectional study was conducted in 29,214 men and 21,040 women Spanish Caucasian participants revealed that, WHtR and WC are better adiposity indexes than BAI and BMI (Bennasar-Veny et al. 2013).

Moreover, the connection between BMI and body fat in young people differs among ethnic groups and childhood. CDC and IOTF thresholds showed low sensitivity or low specificity for predicting excess percentage body fat in different ethnic groups. Overweight may not represent an equivalent level of adiposity and ethnic-specific BMI cut-off points (Duncan et al. 2009). The anthropometric results of COSI Round 2 (2009/2010) and changes in BMI showed that the highest significant decrease in BMI-for-age anthropometric-Z-scores was found in countries with higher absolute BMI values and the highest significant increase in countries with lower BMI values. Changes in BMI and prevalence of obesity over a 2-year period varied significantly among European countries (Wijnhoven et al. 2014). As mentioned above the same anthropometric obesity measures cannot be used across all ethnic groups for the assessment of obesity complications. Overall, it is claimed that the central obesity measures, WC and waist-hip ratio (WHpR) are better predictors of cardiovascular risk. Inspite of that WHpR is reported to have a stronger predictive ability than WC and BMI in Caucasian women. However, BMI in Northern European women is a better indicator of risk using in the general CVD and Framingham risk score models. Nonetheless, it has been suggested that WC is the most predictive tool for cardiovascular risk among Asian women (Goh et al. 2014). In fact, Framingham data suggest that obesity and physical inactivity exert adverse effect on development of CHD through the major risk factors. Indeed, the increased risk associated with metabolic syndrome (MS) is reflected by the Framingham scores primarily through highdensity lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol, blood pressure, and diabetes mellitus. However, some other risk factors for CHD such as triglycerides, low-density lipoprotein (LDL) particles, lipoprotein (a), coagulation factors, and homocysteine are not taken into account. Moreover, the impact of these risk factors may vary in various geographic and ethnic groups (Grundy et al. 1998).

Obesity is associated with large decreases in life expectancy approximately by 3.3–18.7 years and also large increases in healthcare expenditures (Leung et al. 2015). Above BMI 25, each 5 kg/m² higher BMI is on average associated with about 30% higher overall mortality, which is mainly due to increased risk of cardiovascular death as 40%. While BMI at 30–35 kg/m², median survival is reduced by 2-4 years; at 40-45 kg/m^2 , it is reduced by 8–10 years (Prospective Studies Collaboration et al. 2009). However, it is claimed that WHtR is a better predictive risk measure of mortality than BMI (Ashwell 2012; Ashwell et al. 2012). Optimal values of WHtR are calculated as 0.5 for males and 0.46 for females. The years of life lost (YLL) for the different values of WHtR are positively correlated with the life expectancy. In a 30-year-old male non-smoker with a WHtR of 0.7, life expectancy is 7.2 years less than a 30-year-old male with a WHtR of 0.5. The corresponding figure is also valid for a 30-year-old female with WHtR of 0.7 compared to female with WHtR of 0.46. Life expectancy is 4.6 years shorter in patient with higher WHtR. YLL increases dramatically from categories in excess of WHtR 0.52 for both males and females (Ashwell et al. 2014). A pooled data from 11 prospective cohort studies with 650,386 adults aged 20-83 years showed that higher WC was positively associated with higher mortality at all levels of BMI from 20 to 50 kg/m². In this

study median follow-up was 9 years and 78,268 participants died. Life expectancy for highest versus lowest WC was approximately 3 years less for men (WC of \geq 110 vs <90 cm) and approximately 5 years less for women (WC of \geq 95 vs <70 cm) (Cerhan et al. 2014).

The effect of extreme obesity on mortality is greater among younger than among older adults, greater among men than women, and greater among whites than blacks (Hensrud and Klein 2006). Excess weight related deaths increased by 31% and associated years of potential life loss and quality adjusted life years lost by about 37%, respectively, between 2002 and 2008 in Germany. About 73% of total excess weight related costs are attributable to obesity. The main drivers of direct costs are endocrinological (44%) and cardiovascular (38%) diseases (Lehnert et al. 2015). Amongst 1799 patients with BMI more than or equal to 30 kg/ m^2 , those with either nonspecific or protein-energy malnutrition have increased mortality relative to well-nourished patients, while the odds ratio of 90-day mortality is 1.67 (95% confidence interval (CI), 1.29-2.15; p < 0.0001) (Robinson et al. 2015). In a series of 154,308 intensive care unit patients, Pickkers et al. asserted that hospital mortality risks quickly increase in underweight critically ill patients with BMI < 18.5 kg/m^2 , whereas obese patients with a BMI of 30–39.9 kg/m² have the lowest risk of death. Because of the well-known obesityassociated decrease in overall life expectancy, these results could not be explained (Pickkers et al. 2013). Even though the incidence of hypertension, dyslipidemia, type 2 diabetes mellitus, CVD and mortality are directly proportional with the BMI, obese individuals may have better outcomes compared to lean counterparts. This condition is termed as the obesity paradox (Goyal et al. 2014). Obese and morbidly obese patients more frequently develop intensive care unitacquired infections than patients in lower BMI categories. However, no significant differences were observed among the groups in intensive care unit or hospital mortality rates (Sakr et al. 2008). Indeed multiple statistical reviews have suggested improved outcomes for obese intensive care unit patients. Many articles highlight

potential confounders related to metabolic problems that may cause misleading results. Thus, BMI has been traditionally used to stratify risk in obese populations (Kiraly et al. 2011). For instance, obese patients may be at greater risk of developing acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) than normal weight patients (Stapleton and Suratt 2014). Obesity-related factors cause 11% of heart failure cases in men and 14% in women by inducing haemodynamic and myocardial changes due to an increased cardiac lipotoxicity that lead to cardiac dysfunction (Ebong et al. 2014). In 97 studies providing more than 2.88 million individuals and more than 270,000 deaths, relative to normal weight, both obesity (all grades) and grades 2 and 3 obesity are associated with significantly higher all-cause mortality. Grade 1 obesity overall is not associated with higher mortality. Furthermore, overweight is associated with significantly lower all-cause mortality (Flegal et al. 2013). The relative risks of all-cause mortality in overweight and obese patients with type 2 diabetes were 0.81 and 0.72, respectively, compared with the normal or nonoverweight patients out of 161,984 participants from nine studies of 13 cohorts (Liu et al. 2015).

Epidemiological studies have shown that obesity is also associated with increased risk of several cancer types. Recently the protein kinase B/ phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/mammalian target of rapamycin (Akt/PI3K/mTOR) cascade has become a focus of the obesity and cancer connection (Vucenik and Stains 2012). On the one hand leptin is positively correlated with adipose stores. On the other hand, it induces cancer progression by activation of PI3K/Akt, mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPK), mTOR and signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) pathways as a potential mediator of obesity-related cancer (Chen 2011; Drew 2012). It has been suggested that a close relationship between the metabolic health status and obesityrelated cancer mortality. While the risk of cancer mortality decreases depending on the obesity status, it increases depending on the metabolic health status. The mortality rate from cancer rises with the progress of metabolic dysfunction (Oh et al. 2014). Although BMI had no impact on

recurrence-free survival in obese women in the low-/intermediate-risk groups, severe obesity $(BMI \ge 35)$ negatively impacts recurrence-free survival in women with high-risk endometrial cancer (Canlorbe et al. 2015). Eighty-two studies, including 213,075 breast cancer survivors with 23,182 deaths from breast cancer showed that relative risks of mortality are 1.75 for premenopausal and 1.34 for post-menopausal breast cancer for obese women. For each 5 kg/m² increment of BMI before and after 1 year of cancer diagnosis increases risks by 18% and 29% for breast cancer mortality, respectively. In this case obesity is associated with poorer breast cancer survival regardless of BMI ascertainment period (Chan et al. 2014). Similarly, a trend of increased colorectal cancer risk was observed with longer duration of obesity (Peeters et al. 2015), whereas, no association was found between high BMI and risk of prostate cancer incidence in a series of 904 cases (Grotta et al. 2015).

3 Mortality Risk of Metabolically Healthy Obese Individuals

Although obesity significantly increases the risk of developing metabolic disorders, hypertension, CHD, stroke, and several types of cancer, up to 30% of obese patients are metabolically healthy with insulin sensitivity similar to healthy normal weight individuals, lower visceral fat content, and lower intima media thickness of the carotid artery than the majority of metabolically "unhealthy" obese patients (Blüher 2012). These individuals do not display the "typical" metabolic obesity-associated complications. Severity of IR as well as subclinical inflammation, type 2 diabetes, dyslipidemia, hypertension and cardiovascular disease differentiates the metabolically non-healthy obese from metabolically healthy obese (MHO) (Blüher and Schwarz 2014). MHO approximately consists of 10-25% of the obese (Blüher 2010). Systematic review of the prevalence of MHO in database revealed that 30 different forms of metabolic health have been identified in 27 different publications based on four common criteria; blood pressure, HDL cholesterol,

triglycerides and plasma glucose. BMI \geq 30 kg/m² is the main indicator used to define obesity in two thirds of the studies. In these cases, estimated metabolically healthy obesity prevalence is between 10% and 51% (Rey-López et al. 2014). In total of 881 obese subjects, a more detailed MHO was defined by using six sets of criteria including different combinations of WC, blood pressure, total HDL cholesterol or LDL-cholesterol, triglycerides, fasting glucose, homeostasis model, high-sensitivity C-reactive protein (hs-CRP), and personal history of cardiovascular, respiratory or metabolic diseases (Marques-Vidal et al. 2012). Actually the MHO phenotype frequently refers to obese individuals with a favorable metabolic profile. In Whitehall II study, 657 individuals out of 7122 participants were obese and 42.5% of these were classified as MHO. Over the median follow-up of 17.4 years, 828 incident cases of CVD or stroke and 798 incident cases of type 2 diabetes were diagnosed. MHO subjects were at increased risk for CVD (Hazard Ratio (HR): 1.97, 95% CI: 1.38–2.80) and type 2 diabetes (HR: 3.25, 95% CI: 2.32-4.54) when compared with metabolically healthy normal weight individuals. For type 2 diabetes, the MHO phenotype is associated with lower risk than the metabolically unhealthy obese, but CVD risk was high in both obesity phenotypes (Hinnouho et al. 2015). Additionally, MHO individuals have higher prevalence of subclinical coronary atherosclerosis than metabolically-healthy normal-weight subjects (Chang et al. 2014). There are no clear accepted criteria on the definition of MHO, as well as the biological mechanisms to explain this phenotype. Several prospective studies suggested that the MHO individual has been associated with a similar risk of developing type 2 diabetes, CVD and mortality when compared to healthy normal weight subjects (Plourde and Karelis 2014). Thus, Phillips et al. showed that prevalence of metabolically healthy individuals was 6.8-36.6% among the obese, whereas prevalence of metabolically unhealthy subjects was 21.8-87% among the non-obese subjects (Phillips et al. 2013). Moreover, eight studies with 61,386 participants were evaluated for allcause mortality and/or cardiovascular events. MHO individuals had increased risk for events compared metabolically healthy with normal-weight

individuals. Compared with metabolically healthy normal-weight individuals, obese persons are at increased risk for adverse long-term outcomes even in the absence of metabolic abnormalities, suggesting that there is no healthy pattern of increased weight (Kramer et al. 2013). In a population-based study among Mexican Americans and non-Hispanic whites, type 2 diabetes mellitus and CVD were evaluated in 2814 and 3700 participants aged 25-64 years, respectively. The risk of developing type 2 diabetes mellitus and CVD is increased in both metabolically unhealthy normal weight and MHO individuals (Aung et al. 2014). At any time of life all metabolically unhealthy groups; whether normal weight or overweight and obese had a similarly elevated risk (Kramer et al. 2013). Several factors may participate in these discrepancies. In contrast to MHO subjects, elderly individuals with the metabolically obese normal-weight phenotype exhibit greater all-cause mortality during 10 years of follow-up (Choi et al. 2013). Although the obese population defines as being metabolically healthy or not depending on the method used to ascertain metabolic health, obese individuals carry an excess risk of mortality irrespective of their metabolic status (Hinnouho et al. 2013). Consequently, MHO participants were not significantly different from healthy lean individuals by any definition. Nevertheless, they have an intermediate level of risk between healthy lean and unhealthy obese groups (Durward et al. 2012). Since the incidence of obesity continues to rise, importance of MHO phenotype is increasing (Roberson et al. 2014). Furthermore, some evidences indicate that less than 15 years of follow-up data in population based cohort may underestimate the overall mortality risk associated with the metabolic disorders (Sundström et al. 2006).

4 Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome

In epidemiological studies, MS occurrence varies between 20% and 45% of population. Abdominal obesity is the most frequently observed component of MS. The incidence of MS is expected to increase to approximately 53% at 2035 (Gierach et al. 2014). Abdominal obesity, nuclear peroxisome proliferator-activated (PPAR) modulation, IR with or without glucose intolerance, atherogenic dyslipidemia, elevated blood pressure and proinflammatory states are included in the principal components of MS (Tenenbaum et al. 2004). Adipocyte size of both subcutaneous and omental fat are increased with higher body fat mass. Hyperplasia takes place primarily in the subcutaneous fat tissue, whereas fat cell hypertrophy occurs both in the omental and subcutaneous compartments. Eventually, fat accumulation is progressively increases in the subcutaneous tissue than in the visceral fat compartment (Drolet et al. 2008). It has been suggested that WC and BMI are the most accurate surrogate markers of visceral adiposity in young adults, and are good indicators of IR and powerful predictors of the presence of hepatic steatosis (Borruel et al. 2014). However, overweight individuals with similar BMI values have markedly different levels of VAT (Cartier et al. 2008). Actually high amount of VAT has significantly higher concentrations of soluble tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) receptor 2 compared with obese men with low VAT and with lean controls (Cartier et al. 2010). Although both subcutaneous abdominal adipose tissue and VAT are correlated with metabolic risk factors, VAT remains more strongly associated with an adverse metabolic risk profile (Fox et al. 2007). Indeed, increased VAT is strongly associated with incident hypertension, but not total or subcutaneous adiposity (Chandra et al. 2014). The rate of visceral fat accumulation is different according to the individuals' gender and ethnic background. Furthermore, the connection between visceral adiposity and obesity-related cardiometabolic problems has been shown to be independent of age, overall obesity or the amount of subcutaneous fat (Hamdy et al. 2006). Because of the significant contribution of visceral fat accumulation to the development of metabolic disorders, VAT is determined through different imaging techniques (Iannucci et al. 2007). Thus, computerized tomography or magnetic resonance imaging recognizes ethnic differences in susceptibility to visceral adiposity and related metabolic abnormalities. Actually clinical diagnosis of visceral

obesity alone, IR, or of the MS is not sufficient to assess global risk of CVD (Alberti et al. 2005; Després et al. 2008). Analysis of visceral adiposity by body composition analyzer and single-scan computerized tomography revealed that 130 cm² of VAT in both sexes and/or 27 kg of fat mass in women are useful cutoff values. In this respect visceral adiposity in men and body fat mass in women seem to be of greater relevance in cardiometabolic risk (Onat et al. 2010). Even so, independent data analysis of 24,670 individuals from ten autonomous communities aged 35-74 years displayed that the average prevalence of MS was 31% (in women 29% and in men 32%). In this study, while the high blood glucose and triglycerides were more frequent in men with MS, abdominal obesity and low HDL cholesterol was predominant in women. Eventually the increase in coronary risk was larger in women than in men (Fernández-Bergés et al. 2012). Abdominally obese and obese, each have a progressive increase in the odds ratio for hypertension when compared with individuals who had a normal BMI or no abdominal obesity based on the US NHANES 2007–2010 (Ostchega et al. 2012).

In 1998, WHO firstly reported an accepted definition of the MS. Within the scope of this guideline, in addition to diabetes or IR any two of the following criteria; obesity, lipid abnormalities, microalbuminuria and hypertension should be covered (Alberti and Zimmet 1998). Subsequently, visceral adiposity, hypertriglyceridemia, HDL-cholesterol, hypertension and more than 110 mg/dL of fasting blood plasma glucose level were accepted as criteria for the MS by the National Cholesterol Education Program-Adult Treatment Panel III (NCEP-ATP III) (Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults 2001). Later, The European Group for the Study of Insulin Resistance (EGIR) proposed an alternative definition for only nondiabetic subjects with hyperinsulinaemia in 2002. Although this definition refers to the same syndrome, in addition to IR there may be two or more of the other components; hyperglycemia, hypertension, dyslipidaemia or central obesity (Balkau et al. 2002).

In April 2005, International Diabetes Federation (IDF) proposed a new definition of the metabolic syndrome (Ford 2005). This latest concept represents a modification of the WHO and NCEP-ATP III, however the main focus is central adiposity. IDF lists the various ethnic group-specific thresholds for WC to define central adiposity. Essentially, to have the MS, an individual should have two or more of the following four criteria in addition to central adiposity; elevated concentrations of triglycerides, reduced concentrations of HDL-cholesterol, elevated blood pressure, and dysglycemia (Ford 2005). According to the American Heart Association/ National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute (AHA/ NHLBI) criteria (Grundy et al. 2005), MS is diagnosed when three or more of the following risk factors are present: abdominal obesity (>102 cm in men, and >88 cm in women), hypertension $\geq 130 \geq 85$ mmHg or specific medication, level of triglycerides $\geq 150 \text{ mg/dL} (1.7 \text{ mmol/L})$ or specific medication, low HDL cholesterol: in men <40 mg/dL (1.03 mmol/L), and in women <50 mg/dL (1.29 mmol/L) or specific medication, and fasting plasma glucose $\geq 100 \text{ mg/dL}$ (5.6 mmol/L) or history of diabetes mellitus or taking antidiabetic medications.

According to the 2005 IDF criteria of MS, subsequently revised in 2009, abdominal obesity is identified as the WC >94 cm in men, and >80 cm in women. MS is responsible for the development of IR which decreases the levels of the HDL-cholesterol fraction, increases the levels of triglycerides, and leads to the development of arterial hypertension. Abdominal obesity plus any two of the same risk factors as in NHLBI/ AHA criteria: hypertension $\geq 130/\geq 85$ mmHg or antihypertensive therapy, level of triglycerides \geq 150 mg/dL (1.7 mmol/L) or specific medication, low HDL cholesterol: in men <40 mg/dL (1.03 mmol/L), and in women <50 mg/dL (1.29 mmol/L)mmol/L) or specific medication, and fasting plasma glucose $\geq 100 \text{ mg/dL}$ (5.6 mmol/L) or history of diabetes mellitus or taking antidiabetic medications. Diabetes was defined as fasting blood glucose levels of \geq 7 mmol/L and/or treatment with antidiabetic medications (Gierach et al. 2014). Based on the results from 16 cohorts

relative risk and incident diabetes were 5.17 (95% CI 3.99–6.69) for the 1999 WHO definition (ten cohorts); 4.45 (2.41–8.22) for the 1999 EGIR definition (four cohorts); 3.53 (2.84–4.39) for the 2001 NCEP definition (13 cohorts); 5.12 (3.26–8.05) for the 2005 AHA/NHLBI definition (five cohorts); and 4.42 (3.30–5.92) for the 2005 IDF definition (nine cohorts) (Ford et al. 2008).

Although not all overweight or obese individuals are metabolically disturbed, the majority are insulin-resistant. Metabolically benign obesity in humans is not accompanied by IR and atherosclerosis (Stefan et al. 2008). Indeed IR significantly increases the risk of developing diabetes mellitus type 2 (Kahn et al. 2001). Abdominal adiposity and IR appear to be central to the MS. In the presence of IR, non-esterified free fatty acids mobilization is accelerated from stored adipose tissue triglycerides. Consequently glucose, triglyceride and very low-density lipoprotein productions are increased (Cornier et al. 2008).

As mentioned above despite of the continuous increase in obesity incidence and paralleled rising rates of MS prevalence, no ideal diagnostic criteria are defined for MS, yet (Tenenbaum and Fisman 2011). Homeostasis Model Assessment (HOMA)-IR scores are higher in MS patients than in subjects without the MS (Vonbank et al. 2013). A relationship between the severity of dysglycemia and long-term mortality is also associated with the highest prevalence of the MS (Bergman et al. 2015).

There is no agreement between the criteria for diagnosis of MS. In 644 consecutive patients with verified carotid disease anthropometric parameters blood pressure, fasting plasma glucose and lipoproteins were measured in order to investigate agreement between AHA/NHLBI and IDF definitions of MS in patients with symptomatic carotid disease and to compare the frequency of cardiovascular risk factor in patients with MS diagnosed by these two sets of criteria. Thus the MS prevalence in patients with symptomatic carotid disease was high regardless of criteria used for its diagnosis (Maksimovic et al. 2012). According to the MS definition of the AHA/NHLBI 2009 Joint Scientific Statement, approximately one-third of

the adult U.S. population has MS in 36% of women and 34% of men (Heiss et al. 2014). MS was diagnosed according to IDF and AHA/ NHLBI criteria at a rate of 67.9% and 64.9%, respectively. 119 patients out of 644 were categorized differently by the two definitions. The overall agreement of IDF and AHA/NHLBI criteria is 81.5%. Actually IDF and AHA/NHLBI vary in two important aspects. First, in the IDF criteria cut-off values for WC are lower than in modified NCEP criteria (NHLBI/AHA), and the second and crucial, abdominal obesity is required as a prerequisite for diagnosis of MS (Maksimovic et al. 2012). Currently, several different definitions of MS exist, causing substantial confusion as to whether they identify the same individuals or represent a surrogate of risk factors. Therefore, diagnosis, prevention and treatment should better focus on established risk factors rather than the diagnosis of MS (Kassi et al. 2011).

The prevalence of MS in 614 obese children (307 male, 307 female; mean age: 11.3 ± 2.5 years) was found to be 39% and 33% according to the modified WHO and the IDF consensus criteria, respectively (Sangun et al. 2011). In a total of 133 patients, 67 males (50.4%) and 66 females (49.6%) with a mean age of 12.17 ± 3.27 years, the overall prevalence of MS was 19.6%, arterial hypertension and hypertriglyceridemia are the most prevalent metabolic changes. It was recommended that early intervention to control childhood obesity is essential to prevent cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in this series of patients (Guijarro de Armas et al. 2012).

Among the respondents 20 years and older, 3790 women and 4057 men from Turkey, ageadjusted overweight prevalence was 48.4% for women and 46.1% for men (Ergin et al. 2012). The overall prevalence of MS in Turkey was 34.6% (male, 31.2%; female, 37.3%) and 28.8% (male, 23.1%; female, 33.5%) according to IDF criteria and ATP III, respectively. The highest prevalence of MS was detected in 60–69 years of obese people (43.2%) in south district. The prevalence of MS criteria are as follows: type 2 diabetes mellitus, 15%; hypertension, 41.4%; obesity, 44.1%; abdominal obesity, 56.8%; low HDLcholesterol, 34.1%; hypertriglyceridemia, 35.9%; and high LDL-cholesterol, 27.4% (Gündogan et al. 2009).

In PubMed database and the Cochrane Library originated eight prospective cohort studies, seven cross-sectional studies, and a case-control study, WHO and NCEP are the most popular definitions to describe MS experienced by the elderly. The prevalence of MS varied from 11% to 43% (median 21%) according to the WHO, and 23% to 55% (median 31%) according to NCEP. Obesity and hypertension are the most prevalent individual components of MS. Cardiovascular morbidity is the most serious risk factor in elderly population (Denys et al. 2009).

The Third Report (ATP III) of the NCEP Expert Panel highlighted the importance of identifying and treating patients with the MS and its complications. The US NCEP's Adult Treatment Panel III requires at least three of five characteristics for MS: (1) abdominal obesity given as WC greater than 102 cm in men and greater than 88 cm in women; (2) hypertriglyceridemia with triglyceride concentration (150 mg/dL or 1.7 mmol/L); (3) abnormal cholesterol profile with HDL cholesterol less than 40 mg/dL or 1 mmol/L in men and less than 50 mg/dL or 1.3 mmol/L in women; (4) blood pressure: 130/85 mm Hg or more; (5) impaired glucose tolerance, i.e. elevated fasting plasma glucose 100 mg/dL or 5.5 mmol/L or more (National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults (Adult Treatment Panel III) 2002). A cross-sectional analysis of 4153 Greek adults older than 18 years displayed the agestandardized prevalence of the MS was 23.6%. 61% of those had three components of the MS, 29% had four and only 10% had all five components. Abdominal obesity and arterial hypertension were the most common abnormalities in both sexes with 82% and 78%, respectively (Athyros et al. 2005).

In a multi-stage complex cross-sectional survey designed according to WHO guidelines by using the revised 2005 IDF definition of MS, Davila et al. showed that 64% of 3000 participants from Colombian region had abdominal obesity. Among those, 41% had MS (Davila et al.

2013). The prevalence of MS is 35.73% among all adults in Morocco. MS in women is 2.16 times more frequent than in men. Abdominal obesity is the most common abnormality with 49.15 per centile (El Brini et al. 2014).

The diagnosis of MS by WHO criteria could be made on the basis of IR plus at least two additional risk factors including obesity, hypertension, high triglyceride level, reduced HDL cholesterol level, or micro-albuminuria (Alberti and Zimmet 1998). The IDF dropped the WHO requirement for IR but made abdominal obesity necessary as one of five factors as described above required in the diagnosis (Alberti et al. 2005). Actually WC and insulin resistance estimated by HOMA-IR increases with age. Prevalence of IDF-MS and the Japanese Society of Internal Medicine (JSIM)-MS also increase with age at least until the age of 80, whereas the incidence of MS according to AHA/NHLBI does not show any apparent age changes. Abdominal obesity and IR are mentioned within the sets of criteria by all three institutions. However, significantly elevated linear association between WC and HOMA-IR overlaps only with IDF's and JSIM's MS definitions (Sakurai et al. 2010).

34,821 subjects from 12 cohorts from ten European countries and one cohort from USA in the Metabolic syndrome and Arteries REsearch (MARE) Consortium were investigated in accordance with the ATP III criteria (MS was defined as an alteration three or more of the following five components: elevated glucose, fasting glucose $\geq 110 \text{ mg/dL}$; low HDL cholesterol, <40 mg/dL for men or <50 mg/dL for women; high triglycerides, $\geq 150 \text{ mg/dL}$; elevated blood pressure, $\geq 130/\geq 85$ mmHg; abdominal obesity, WC >102 cm for men or >88 cm for women). MS has a 24.3% prevalence (8468 subjects: 23.9% in men vs. 24.6% in women, p < 0.001) with an age-associated increase in its prevalence in all the cohorts. The analysis of the distribution of MS suggested that MS is not a unique entity rather a constellation of cluster of MS components (Scuteri et al. 2015). Prevalence of MS is found to be different according to selected definition and components. In 2051 participants, prevalence of MS was significantly greater when using AHA and IDF compared to the NCEP-ATP III definition (Mancia et al. 2010). Similarly, the prevalence of MS in 867 adults aged 25 years and older from an urban population of Karachi, Pakistan, according to the IDF definition and modified ATP III criteria was 34.8% and 49%, respectively (Hydrie et al. 2009). In 3914 adults aged 35-74 years in Jiangsu province, China, age-standardized prevalence of MS was 30.5% according to the modified NCEP-ATP III. In these patients, high blood pressure was the most prevalent component of MS (45.2%), followed by elevated triglycerides (40.1%) and low HDL cholesterol (40.1%). Multivariate ordinal regression analysis revealed that women had significantly higher risk of MS than men (Zuo et al. 2009).

As appears from the above data, the MS "clustering of abdominal obesity, dyslipidaemia, hyperglycaemia and hypertension" is a major public health challenge worldwide (Eckel et al. 2005). The prevalence of MS increases even more dramatically as BMI increases. More than 6 and 5.5 times more frequently MS occurs in overweight males and females, respectively, compared to under-weight and normal-weight individuals (Ervin 2009). In a total of 21 studies including 372,411 participants with MS, 18,556 deaths from any cause occurred during a mean follow-up of 11.5 years (Wu et al. 2010). Indeed, evaluation of 87 studies including 951,083 patients according to the third NCEP definition showed that MS was associated with a two-fold increase in the risk of coronary heart disease, cerebrovascular disease, all cardiovascular lethal and nonlethal CVD, and a 1.5-fold increase in the risk of all-cause mortality (Cicero and Derosa 2014). Over 12-year follow-up of 2051 individuals, 179 cardiovascular events and 233 deaths were determined for any cause. Risks of fatal and nonfatal cardiovascular events, diabetes mellitus, hypertension and left ventricular hypertrophy were similar for the three definitions of MS. However, the AHA and IDF definitions are more sensitive than that of ATP III in identifying MS condition (Mancia et al. 2010). Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) and MS frequently coexist and 90% of NAFLD patients have more

than one manifestation of the MS. Actually, CVD is the leading cause of death in patients with NAFLD and the MS (Almeda-Valdes et al. 2014).

5 Conclusion

Obesity is associated with large decreases in life expectancy and, also large increases in healthcare expenditures, but the mechanism of obesityparadox is still needed to be clarified. Although metabolically benign obesity in humans is not associated with IR and atherosclerosis, weight loss is an appropriate treatment outcome in MHO individuals. Thus, from a clinical perspective, MHO is located in the intermediate-risk group. Additionally, there is no agreement between the criteria for diagnosis of MS. Different definitions of MS cause serious confusion as to whether the same individuals are identified. In this context, further epidemiological analysis and investigations are necessary to enlighten the pathological progress of obesity.

References

- Alberti, K.G., and P.Z. Zimmet. 1998. Definition, diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus and its complications. Part 1: Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus provisional report of a WHO consultation. *Diabetic Medicine: A Journal of the British Diabetic Association* 15: 539–553. doi:10.1002/ (SICI)1096-9136(199807)15:7<539::AID-DIA668>3.0.CO;2-S.
- Alberti, K.G.M.M., P. Zimmet, J. Shaw, and IDF Epidemiology Task Force Consensus Group. 2005. The metabolic syndrome—A new worldwide definition. *Lancet (London, England)* 366: 1059–1062. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(05)67402-8.
- Almeda-Valdes, P., N. Aguilar-Olivos, M. Uribe, and N. Méndez-Sánchez. 2014. Common features of the metabolic syndrome and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Reviews on Recent Clinical Trials* 9: 148–158.
- Ashwell, M. 2012. Plea for simplicity: use of waist-toheight ratio as a primary screening tool to assess cardiometabolic risk. *Clinical Obesity* 2: 3–5. doi:10.1111/j.1758-8111.2012.00037.x.
- Ashwell, M., P. Gunn, and S. Gibson. 2012. Waist-toheight ratio is a better screening tool than waist circumference and BMI for adult cardiometabolic risk factors: Systematic review and meta-analysis. Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International

Association for the Study of Obesity 13: 275–286. doi:10.1111/j.1467-789X.2011.00952.x.

- Ashwell, M., L. Mayhew, J. Richardson, and B. Rickayzen. 2014. Waist-to-height ratio is more predictive of years of life lost than body mass index. *PLoS One* 9: e103483. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0103483.
- Athyros, V.G., V.I. Bouloukos, A.N. Pehlivanidis, Papageorgiou, A.A. S.G. Dionysopoulou, A.N. Symeonidis, D.I. Petridis, M.I. Kapousouzi, E.A. Satsoglou, D.P. Mikhailidis, and MetS-2005. Greece Collaborative Group. The prevalence of the metabolic syndrome in Greece: The MetS-Greece Multicentre Study. Diabetes, Obesity & Metabolism 7: 397-405. doi:10.1111/j.1463-1326.2004.00409.x.
- Aung, K., C. Lorenzo, M.A. Hinojosa, and S.M. Haffner. 2014. Risk of developing diabetes and cardiovascular disease in metabolically unhealthy normal-weight and metabolically healthy obese individuals. *The Journal* of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 99: 462– 468. doi:10.1210/jc.2013-2832.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics 2012. Overweight and obesity. http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Loo kup/034947E844F25207CA257AA30014BDC7?ope ndocument. Accessed 26 Aug 2016.
- Balkau, B., M.-A. Charles, T. Drivsholm, K. Borch-Johnsen, N. Wareham, J.S. Yudkin, R. Morris, I. Zavaroni, R. van Dam, E. Feskins, R. Gabriel, M. Diet, P. Nilsson, B. Hedblad, and European Group For The Study Of Insulin Resistance (EGIR). 2002. Frequency of the WHO metabolic syndrome in European cohorts, and an alternative definition of an insulin resistance syndrome. *Diabetes & Metabolism* 28: 364–376.
- Bennasar-Veny, M., A.A. Lopez-Gonzalez, P. Tauler, M.L. Cespedes, T. Vicente-Herrero, A. Yañez, M. Tomas-Salva, and A. Aguilo. 2013. Body adiposity index and cardiovascular health risk factors in Caucasians: A comparison with the body mass index and others. *PLoS One* 8: e63999. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0063999.
- Bergman, R.N., D. Stefanovski, T.A. Buchanan, A.E. Sumner, J.C. Reynolds, N.G. Sebring, A.H. Xiang, and R.M. Watanabe. 2011. A better index of body adiposity. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 19: 1083–1089. doi:10.1038/oby.2011.38.
- Bergman, M., A. Chetrit, J. Roth, and R. Dankner. 2015. Dysglycemia and long-term mortality: Observations from the Israel study of glucose intolerance, obesity and hypertension. *Diabetes/Metabolism Research and Reviews* 31: 368–375. doi:10.1002/dmrr.2618.
- Bibiloni, M.D.M., A. Pons, and J.A. Tur. 2013. Prevalence of overweight and obesity in adolescents: A systematic review. *ISRN Obesity* 2013: 392747. doi:10.1155/2013/392747.
- Blüher, M. 2010. The distinction of metabolically "healthy" from "unhealthy" obese individuals. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 21: 38–43. doi:10.1097/ MOL.0b013e3283346ccc.
- — . 2012. Are there still healthy obese patients? Current
 Opinion in Endocrinology, Diabetes, and Obesity 19:
 341–346. doi:10.1097/MED.0b013e328357f0a3.

- Blüher, S., and P. Schwarz. 2014. Metabolically healthy obesity from childhood to adulthood—Does weight status alone matter? *Metabolism* 63: 1084–1092. doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2014.06.009.
- Canlorbe, G., S. Bendifallah, E. Raimond, O. Graesslin, D. Hudry, C. Coutant, C. Touboul, G. Bleu, P. Collinet, E. Darai, and M. Ballester. 2015. Severe obesity impacts recurrence-free survival of women with high-risk endometrial cancer: Results of a French Multicenter Study. *Annals of Surgical Oncology* 22: 2714–2721. doi:10.1245/ s10434-014-4295-0.
- Cartier, A., I. Lemieux, N. Alméras, A. Tremblay, J. Bergeron, and J.-P. Després. 2008. Visceral obesity and plasma glucose-insulin homeostasis: Contributions of interleukin-6 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha in men. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 93: 1931–1938. doi:10.1210/jc.2007-2191.
- Cartier, A., M. Côté, J. Bergeron, N. Alméras, A. Tremblay, I. Lemieux, and J.-P. Després. 2010. Plasma soluble tumour necrosis factor-alpha receptor 2 is elevated in obesity: Specific contribution of visceral adiposity. *Clinical Endocrinology* 72: 349–357. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2265.2009.03671.x.
- Cerhan, J.R., S.C. Moore, E.J. Jacobs, C.M. Kitahara, P.S. Rosenberg, H.-O. Adami, J.O. Ebbert, D.R. English, S.M. Gapstur, G.G. Giles, P.L. Horn-Ross, Y. Park, A.V. Patel, K. Robien, E. Weiderpass, W.C. Willett, A. Wolk, A. Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, P. Hartge, L. Bernstein, and A. Berrington de Gonzalez. 2014. A pooled analysis of waist circumference and mortality in 650,000 adults. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings* 89: 335–345. doi:10.1016/j.mayocp.2013.11.011.
- Chan, D.S.M., A.R. Vieira, D. Aune, E.V. Bandera, D.C. Greenwood, A. McTiernan, D. Navarro Rosenblatt, I. Thune, R. Vieira, and T. Norat. 2014. Body mass index and survival in women with breast cancer-systematic literature review and meta-analysis of 82 follow-up studies. *Annals of Oncology: Official Journal of the European Society for Medical Oncology* 25: 1901–1914. doi:10.1093/annonc/mdu042.
- Chandra, A., I.J. Neeland, J.D. Berry, C.R. Ayers, A. Rohatgi, S.R. Das, A. Khera, D.K. McGuire, J.A. de Lemos, and A.T. Turer. 2014. The relationship of body mass and fat distribution with incident hypertension: Observations from the Dallas Heart Study. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 64: 997–1002. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2014.05.057.
- Chang, Y., B.-K. Kim, K.E. Yun, J. Cho, Y. Zhang, S. Rampal, D. Zhao, H.-S. Jung, Y. Choi, J. Ahn, J.A.C. Lima, H. Shin, E. Guallar, and S. Ryu. 2014. Metabolically-healthy obesity and coronary artery calcification. *Journal of the American College* of Cardiology 63: 2679–2686. doi:10.1016/j. jacc.2014.03.042.
- Chen,J.2011.Multiplesignalpathwaysinobesity-associated cancer. Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity 12: 1063–1070. doi:10.1111/j.1467-789X.2011.00917.x.
- Choi, K.M., H.J. Cho, H.Y. Choi, S.J. Yang, H.J. Yoo, J.A. Seo, S.G. Kim, S.H. Baik, D.S. Choi, and N.H. Kim. 2013. Higher mortality in metabolically

obese normal-weight people than in metabolically healthy obese subjects in elderly Koreans. *Clinical Endocrinology* 79: 364–370. doi:10.1111/cen.12154.

- Cicero, A.F.G., and G. Derosa. 2014. Are there mild and serious metabolic syndromes? The need for a graded diagnosis. *Journal of Cardiovascular Medicine* (*Hagerstown*, *Md.*) 15: 759–760. doi:10.2459/ JCM.00000000000169.
- Cole, T.J., and T. Lobstein. 2012. Extended international (IOTF) body mass index cut-offs for thinness, overweight and obesity. *Pediatric Obesity* 7: 284–294. doi:10.1111/j.2047-6310.2012.00064.x.
- Cornier, M.-A., D. Dabelea, T.L. Hernandez, R.C. Lindstrom, A.J. Steig, N.R. Stob, R.E. Van Pelt, H. Wang, and R.H. Eckel. 2008. The metabolic syndrome. *Endocrine Reviews* 29: 777–822. doi:10.1210/er.2008-0024.
- Davila, E.P., M.A. Quintero, M.L. Orrego, E.S. Ford, H. Walke, M.M. Arenas, and M. Pratt. 2013. Prevalence and risk factors for metabolic syndrome in Medellin and surrounding municipalities, Colombia, 2008–2010. *Preventive Medicine* 56: 30–34. doi:10.1016/j.ypmed.2012.10.027.
- Denys, K., M. Cankurtaran, W. Janssens, and M. Petrovic. 2009. Metabolic syndrome in the elderly: An overview of the evidence. *Acta Clinica Belgica* 64: 23–34. doi:10.1179/acb.2009.006.
- Després, J.-P., I. Lemieux, J. Bergeron, P. Pibarot, P. Mathieu, E. Larose, J. Rodés-Cabau, O.F. Bertrand, and P. Poirier. 2008. Abdominal obesity and the metabolic syndrome: contribution to global cardiometabolic risk. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis,* and Vascular Biology 28: 1039–1049. doi:10.1161/ ATVBAHA.107.159228.
- Dixon, J.B., P.Zimmet, K.G. Alberti, F. Rubino, and International Diabetes Federation Taskforce on Epidemiology and Prevention. 2011. Bariatric surgery: An IDF statement for obese Type 2 diabetes. *Arquivos Brasileiros de Endocrinologia e Metabologia* 55: 367–382.
- Drew, J.E. 2012. Molecular mechanisms linking adipokines to obesity-related colon cancer: Focus on leptin. *The Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* 71: 175–180. doi:10.1017/S0029665111003259.
- Drolet, R., C. Richard, A.D. Sniderman, J. Mailloux, M. Fortier, C. Huot, C. Rhéaume, and A. Tchernof. 2008. Hypertrophy and hyperplasia of abdominal adipose tissues in women. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(32): 283–291. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0803708.
- Duncan, J.S., E.K. Duncan, and G. Schofield. 2009. Accuracy of body mass index (BMI) thresholds for predicting excess body fat in girls from five ethnicities. Asia Pacific Journal of Clinical Nutrition 18: 404–411.
- Durward, C.M., T.J. Hartman, and S.M. Nickols-Richardson. 2012. All-cause mortality risk of metabolically healthy obese individuals in NHANES III. *Journal* of Obesity 2012: 460321. doi:10.1155/2012/460321.
- Ebbeling, C.B., D.B. Pawlak, and D.S. Ludwig. 2002. Childhood obesity: Public-health crisis, common sense cure. *Lancet (London, England)* 360: 473–482. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(02)09678-2.

- Ebong, I.A., D.C. Goff, C.J. Rodriguez, H. Chen, and A.G. Bertoni. 2014. Mechanisms of heart failure in obesity. *Obesity Research and Clinical Practice* 8: e540–e548. doi:10.1016/j.orcp.2013.12.005.
- Eckel, R.H., S.M. Grundy, and P.Z. Zimmet. 2005. The metabolic syndrome. *Lancet (London, England)* 365: 1415–1428. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(05)66378-7.
- El Brini, O., O. Akhouayri, A. Gamal, A. Mesfioui, and B. Benazzouz. 2014. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome and its components based on a harmonious definition among adults in Morocco. *Diabetes, Metabolic Syndrome and Obesity: Targets and Therapy* 7: 341–346. doi:10.2147/DMSO.S61245.
- Ergin, I., H. Hassoy, and A. Kunst. 2012. Socio-economic inequalities in overweight among adults in Turkey: A regional evaluation. *Public Health Nutrition* 15: 58–66. doi:10.1017/S1368980011001972.
- Ervin, R.B. 2009. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome among adults 20 years of age and over, by sex, age, race and ethnicity, and body mass index: United States, 2003–2006. National Health Statistics Reports 1–7.
- Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults. 2001. Executive summary of the third report of The National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, And Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol In Adults (Adult Treatment Panel III). JAMA 285: 2486–2497.
- Fernández-Bergés, D., A. Cabrera de León, H. Sanz, R. Elosua, M.J. Guembe, M. Alzamora, T. Vega-Alonso, F.J. Félix-Redondo, H. Ortiz-Marrón, F. Rigo, C. Lama, D. Gavrila, A. Segura-Fragoso, L. Lozano, and J. Marrugat. 2012. Metabolic syndrome in Spain: Prevalence and coronary risk associated with harmonized definition and WHO proposal DARIOS study. *Revista Española de Cardiología (English Edition)* 65: 241–248. doi:10.1016/j.recesp.2011.10.015.
- Ferreira, I., J.W.R. Twisk, W. van Mechelen, H.C.G. Kemper, J.C. Seidell, and C.D.A. Stehouwer. 2004. Current and adolescent body fatness and fat distribution: Relationships with carotid intima-media thickness and large artery stiffness at the age of 36 years. *Journal of Hypertension* 22: 145–155.
- Flegal, K.M., B.K. Kit, H. Orpana, and B.I. Graubard. 2013. Association of all-cause mortality with overweight and obesity using standard body mass index categories: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA* 309: 71–82. doi:10.1001/jama.2012.113905.
- Ford, E.S. 2005. Prevalence of the metabolic syndrome defined by the International Diabetes Federation among adults in the U.S. *Diabetes Care* 28: 2745–2749.
- Ford, E.S., C. Li, and N. Sattar. 2008. Metabolic syndrome and incident diabetes: Current state of the evidence. *Diabetes Care* 31: 1898–1904. doi:10.2337/dc08-0423.
- Fox, C.S., J.M. Massaro, U. Hoffmann, K.M. Pou, P. Maurovich-Horvat, C.-Y. Liu, R.S. Vasan, J.M. Murabito, J.B. Meigs, L.A. Cupples, R.B.D'Agostino, and C.J. O'Donnell. 2007. Abdominal visceral and subcutaneous adipose tissue compartments: Association with metabolic risk factors in the

Framingham Heart Study. *Circulation* 116: 39–48. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.675355.

- Gierach, M., J. Gierach, M. Ewertowska, A. Arndt, and R. Junik. 2014. Correlation between body mass index and waist circumference in patients with metabolic syndrome. *ISRN Endocrinology* 2014: 514589. doi:10.1155/2014/514589.
- Ginter, E., and V. Simko. 2014. Becoming overweight: Is there a health risk? *Bratislavske Lékařské Listy* 115: 527–531.
- Goh, L.G.H., S.S. Dhaliwal, T.A. Welborn, A.H. Lee, and P.R. Della. 2014. Ethnicity and the association between anthropometric indices of obesity and cardiovascular risk in women: A cross-sectional study. *BMJ Open* 4: e004702. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2013-004702.
- Goyal, A., K.R. Nimmakayala, and J. Zonszein. 2014. Is there a paradox in obesity? *Cardiology in Review* 22: 163–170. doi:10.1097/CRD.000000000000004.
- Grotta, A., M. Bottai, H.-O. Adami, S.A. Adams, O. Akre, S.N. Blair, D. Mariosa, O. Nyrén, W. Ye, P. Stattin, R. Bellocco, and Y. Trolle Lagerros. 2015. Physical activity and body mass index as predictors of prostate cancer risk. *World Journal of Urology* 33: 1495–1502. doi:10.1007/s00345-014-1464-5.
- Grundy, S.M., G.J. Balady, M.H. Criqui, G. Fletcher, P. Greenland, L.F. Hiratzka, N. Houston-Miller, P. Kris-Etherton, H.M. Krumholz, J. LaRosa, I.S. Ockene, T.A. Pearson, J. Reed, R. Washington, and S.C. Smith. 1998. Primary prevention of coronary heart disease: Guidance from Framingham: A statement for healthcare professionals from the AHA Task Force on Risk Reduction. *American Heart Association. Circulation* 97: 1876–1887.
- Grundy, S.M., J.I. Cleeman, S.R. Daniels, K.A. Donato, R.H. Eckel, B.A. Franklin, D.J. Gordon, R.M. Krauss, P.J. Savage, S.C. Smith, J.A. Spertus, F. Costa, and American Heart Association, National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute. 2005. Diagnosis and management of the metabolic syndrome: An American Heart Association/National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute Scientific Statement. *Circulation* 112: 2735–2752. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.169404.
- Guijarro de Armas, M.A.G., S. Monereo Megías, M. Merino Viveros, P. Iglesias Bolaños, and B. Vega Piñero. 2012. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome in a population of obese children and adolescents. *Endocrinología y nutrición: Órgano de la Sociedad Española de Endocrinología y Nutrición* 59: 155–159. doi:10.1016/j.endonu.2012.01.003.
- Gündogan, K., F. Bayram, M. Capak, F. Tanriverdi, A. Karaman, A. Ozturk, H. Altunbas, C. Gökce, A. Kalkan, and C. Yazici. 2009. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome in the Mediterranean region of Turkey: Evaluation of hypertension, diabetes mellitus, obesity, and dyslipidemia. *Metabolic Syndrome and Related Disorders* 7: 427–434. doi:10.1089/met.2008.0068.
- Guo, S.S., W. Wu, W.C. Chumlea, and A.F. Roche. 2002. Predicting overweight and obesity in adulthood from body mass index values in childhood and adolescence. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 76: 653–658.

- Hamdy, O., S. Porramatikul, and E. Al-Ozairi. 2006. Metabolic obesity: The paradox between visceral and subcutaneous fat. *Current Diabetes Reviews* 2: 367–373.
- Harrington, D.M., A.E. Staiano, S.T. Broyles, A.K. Gupta, and P.T. Katzmarzyk. 2013. BMI percentiles for the identification of abdominal obesity and metabolic risk in children and adolescents: Evidence in support of the CDC 95th percentile. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 67: 218–222. doi:10.1038/ejcn.2012.203.
- Hayes, A., A. Chevalier, M. D'Souza, L. Baur, L.M. Wen, and J. Simpson. 2016. Early childhood obesity: Association with healthcare expenditure in Australia. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 24: 1752–1758. doi:10.1002/oby.21544.
- Heiss, G., M.L. Snyder, Y. Teng, N. Schneiderman, M.M. Llabre, C. Cowie, M. Carnethon, R. Kaplan, A. Giachello, L. Gallo, L. Loehr, and L. Avilés-Santa. 2014. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome among Hispanics/Latinos of diverse background: The Hispanic Community Health Study/Study of Latinos. *Diabetes Care* 37: 2391–2399. doi:10.2337/dc13-2505.
- Hensrud, D.D., and S. Klein. 2006. Extreme obesity: A new medical crisis in the United States. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings* 81: S5–10.
- Hinnouho, G.-M., S. Czernichow, A. Dugravot, G.D. Batty, M. Kivimaki, and A. Singh-Manoux. 2013. Metabolically healthy obesity and risk of mortality: Does the definition of metabolic health matter? *Diabetes Care* 36: 2294–2300. doi:10.2337/dc12-1654.
- Hinnouho, G.-M., S. Czernichow, A. Dugravot, H. Nabi, E.J. Brunner, M. Kivimaki, and A. Singh-Manoux. 2015. Metabolically healthy obesity and the risk of cardiovascular disease and type 2 diabetes: The Whitehall II cohort study. *European Heart Journal* 36: 551–559. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehu123.
- Hydrie, M.Z.I., A.S. Shera, A. Fawwad, A. Basit, and A. Hussain. 2009. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome in urban Pakistan (Karachi): Comparison of newly proposed International Diabetes Federation and modified Adult Treatment Panel III criteria. *Metabolic Syndrome and Related Disorders* 7: 119–124. doi:10.1089/met.2008.0055.
- Iannucci, C.V., D. Capoccia, M. Calabria, and F. Leonetti. 2007. Metabolic syndrome and adipose tissue: New clinical aspects and therapeutic targets. *Current Pharmaceutical Design* 13: 2148–2168.
- Kahn, S.E., R.L. Prigeon, R.S. Schwartz, W.Y. Fujimoto, R.H. Knopp, J.D. Brunzell, and D. Porte. 2001. Obesity, body fat distribution, insulin sensitivity and Islet beta-cell function as explanations for metabolic diversity. *The Journal of Nutrition* 131: 354S–360S.
- Kassi, E., P. Pervanidou, G. Kaltsas, and G. Chrousos. 2011. Metabolic syndrome: Definitions and controversies. *BMC Medicine* 9: 48. doi:10.1186/1741-7015-9-48.
- Keaver, L., L. Webber, A. Dee, F. Shiely, T. Marsh, K. Balanda, I.J. Perry, and I. Perry. 2013. Application of the UK foresight obesity model in Ireland: The health and economic consequences of projected obesity trends in Ireland. *PLoS One* 8: e79827. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0079827.

- Khoury, M., C. Manlhiot, and B.W. McCrindle. 2013. Role of the waist/height ratio in the cardiometabolic risk assessment of children classified by body mass index. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 62: 742–751. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2013.01.026.
- Kiraly, L., R.T. Hurt, and C.W. Van Way. 2011. The outcomes of obese patients in critical care. *JPEN Journal* of Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition 35: 29S–35S. doi:10.1177/0148607111413774.
- Kramer, C.K., B. Zinman, and R. Retnakaran. 2013. Are metabolically healthy overweight and obesity benign conditions?: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Annals of Internal Medicine* 159: 758–769. doi:10.7326/0003-4819-159-11-201312030-00008.
- Lehnert, T., P. Streltchenia, A. Konnopka, S.G. Riedel-Heller, and H.-H. König. 2015. Health burden and costs of obesity and overweight in Germany: An update. *The European Journal of Health Economics: HEPAC: Health Economics in Prevention and Care* 16: 957–967. doi:10.1007/s10198-014-0645-x.
- Leung, M.-Y.M., L.M. Pollack, G.A. Colditz, and S.-H. Chang. 2015. Life years lost and lifetime health care expenditures associated with diabetes in the U.S., National Health Interview Survey, 1997–2000. *Diabetes Care* 38: 460–468. doi:10.2337/dc14-1453.
- Lissau, I., M.D. Overpeck, W.J. Ruan, P. Due, B.E. Holstein, M.L. Hediger, and Health Behaviour in School-aged Children Obesity Working Group. 2004. Body mass index and overweight in adolescents in 13 European countries, Israel, and the United States. *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine* 158: 27–33. doi:10.1001/archpedi.158.1.27.
- Liu, X., Y. Liu, J. Zhan, and Q. He. 2015. Overweight, obesity and risk of all-cause and cardiovascular mortality in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: A doseresponse meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. *European Journal of Epidemiology* 30: 35–45. doi:10.1007/s10654-014-9973-5.
- Maksimovic, M.Z., H.D. Vlajinac, D.J. Radak, J.M. Marinkovic, and J.B. Jorga. 2012. Prevalence of the metabolic syndrome in patients with carotid disease according to NHLBI/AHA and IDF criteria: A cross-sectional study. *BMC Cardiovascular Disorders* 12: 2. doi:10.1186/1471-2261-12-2.
- Mancia, G., M. Bombelli, R. Facchetti, A. Casati, I. Ronchi, F. Quarti-Trevano, F. Arenare, G. Grassi, and R. Sega. 2010. Impact of different definitions of the metabolic syndrome on the prevalence of organ damage, cardiometabolic risk and cardiovascular events. *Journal of Hypertension* 28: 999–1006. doi:10.1097/HJH.0b013e328337a9e3.
- Marques-Vidal, P., S. Velho, D. Waterworth, G. Waeber, R. von Känel, and P. Vollenweider. 2012. The association between inflammatory biomarkers and metabolically healthy obesity depends of the definition used. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 66: 426–435. doi:10.1038/ejcn.2011.170.
- Melmer, A., C. Lamina, A. Tschoner, C. Ress, S. Kaser, M. Laimer, A. Sandhofer, B. Paulweber, and C.F. Ebenbichler. 2013. Body adiposity index and other

indexes of body composition in the SAPHIR study: Association with cardiovascular risk factors. *Obesity* (*Silver Spring, Md.*) 21: 775–781. doi:10.1002/oby.20289.

- Nascimento, V.G., C.J. Bertoli, and C. Leone. 2011. Ratio of weight to height gain: A useful tool for identifying children at risk of becoming overweight or obese at preschool age. *Clinics (São Paulo, Brazil)* 66: 1223–1226.
- National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults (Adult Treatment Panel III). 2002. Third report of the National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults (Adult Treatment Panel III) final report. *Circulation* 106: 3143–3421.
- Ng, M., T. Fleming, M. Robinson, B. Thomson, N. Graetz, C. Margono, E.C. Mullany, S. Biryukov, C. Abbafati, S.F. Abera, J.P. Abraham, N.M.E. Abu-Rmeileh, T. Achoki, F.S. AlBuhairan, Z.A. Alemu, R. Alfonso, M.K. Ali, R. Ali, N.A. Guzman, W. Ammar, P. Anwari, A. Banerjee, S. Barquera, S. Basu, D.A. Bennett, Z. Bhutta, J. Blore, N. Cabral, I.C. Nonato, J.-C. Chang, R. Chowdhury, K.J. Courville, M.H. Criqui, D.K. Cundiff, K.C. Dabhadkar, L. Dandona, A. Davis, Dayama, S.D. Α. Dharmaratne, E.L. Ding, A.M. Durrani, A. Esteghamati, F. Farzadfar, D.F.J. Fay, V.L. Feigin, A. Flaxman, M.H. Forouzanfar, A. Goto, M.A. Green, R. Gupta, N. Hafezi-Nejad, G.J. Hankey, H.C. Harewood, R. Havmoeller, S. Hay, L. Hernandez, A. Husseini, B.T. Idrisov, N. Ikeda, F. Islami, E. Jahangir, S.K. Jassal, S.H. Jee, M. Jeffreys, J.B. Jonas, E.K. Kabagambe, S.E.A.H. Khalifa, A.P. Kengne, Y.S. Khader, Y.-H. Khang, D. Kim, R.W. Kimokoti, J.M. Kinge, Y. Kokubo, S. Kosen, G. Kwan, T. Lai, M. Leinsalu, Y. Li, X. Liang, S. Liu, G. Logroscino, P.A. Lotufo, Y. Lu, J. Ma, N.K. Mainoo, G.A. Mensah, T.R. Merriman, A.H. Mokdad, J. Moschandreas, M. Naghavi, A. Naheed, D. Nand, K.M.V. Narayan, E.L. Nelson, M.L. Neuhouser, M.I. Nisar, T. Ohkubo, S.O. Oti, A. Pedroza, D. Prabhakaran, N. Roy, U. Sampson, H. Seo, S.G. Sepanlou, K. Shibuya, R. Shiri, I. Shiue, G.M. Singh, J.A. Singh, V. Skirbekk, N.J.C. Stapelberg, L. Sturua, B.L. Sykes, M. Tobias, B.X. Tran, L. Trasande, H. Toyoshima, S. van de Vijver, T.J. Vasankari, J.L. Veerman, G. Velasquez-Melendez, V.V. Vlassov, S.E. Vollset, T. Vos, C. Wang, X. Wang, E. Weiderpass, A. Werdecker, J.L. Wright, Y.C. Yang, H. Yatsuya, J. Yoon, S.-J. Yoon, Y. Zhao, M. Zhou, S. Zhu, A.D. Lopez, C.J.L. Murray, and E. Gakidou. 2014. Global, regional, and national prevalence of overweight and obesity in children and adults during 1980-2013: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. Lancet (London, 766–781. England) 384: doi:10.1016/ S0140-6736(14)60460-8.
- Oh, C.-M., J.K. Jun, and M. Suh. 2014. Risk of cancer mortality according to the metabolic health status and degree of obesity. Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention: APJCP 15: 10027–10031.

- Onat, A., M. Uğur, G. Can, H. Yüksel, and G. Hergenç. 2010. Visceral adipose tissue and body fat mass: Predictive values for and role of gender in cardiometabolic risk among Turks. *Nutrition (Burbank, Los Angeles County, Calif.)* 26: 382–389. doi:10.1016/j.nut.2009.05.019.
- Ostchega, Y., J.P. Hughes, A. Terry, T.H.I. Fakhouri, and I. Miller. 2012. Abdominal obesity, body mass index, and hypertension in US adults: NHANES 2007-2010. *American Journal of Hypertension* 25: 1271–1278. doi:10.1038/ajh.2012.120.
- Peeters, P.J.H.L., M.T. Bazelier, H.G.M. Leufkens, F. de Vries, and M.L. De Bruin. 2015. The risk of colorectal cancer in patients with type 2 diabetes: Associations with treatment stage and obesity. *Diabetes Care* 38: 495–502. doi:10.2337/dc14-1175.
- Pérez-Farinós, N., A.M. López-Sobaler, M.Á. Dal Re, C. Villar, E. Labrado, T. Robledo, and R.M. Ortega. 2013. The ALADINO study: A national study of prevalence of overweight and obesity in Spanish children in 2011. *BioMed Research International* 2013: 163687. doi:10.1155/2013/163687.
- Phillips, C.M., C. Dillon, J.M. Harrington, V.J.C. McCarthy, P.M. Kearney, A.P. Fitzgerald, and I.J. Perry. 2013. Defining metabolically healthy obesity: Role of dietary and lifestyle factors. *PLoS One* 8: e76188. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0076188.
- Pickkers, P., N. de Keizer, J. Dusseljee, D. Weerheijm, J.G. van der Hoeven, and N. Peek. 2013. Body mass index is associated with hospital mortality in critically ill patients: An observational cohort study. *Critical Care Medicine* 41: 1878–1883. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e31828a2aa1.
- Plourde, G., and A.D. Karelis. 2014. Current issues in the identification and treatment of metabolically healthy but obese individuals. *Nutrition, Metabolism, and Cardiovascular Diseases: NMCD* 24: 455–459. doi:10.1016/j.numecd.2013.12.002.
- Prospective Studies Collaboration, G. Whitlock, S. Lewington, P. Sherliker, R. Clarke, J. Emberson, J. Halsey, N. Qizilbash, R. Collins, and R. Peto. 2009. Body-mass index and cause-specific mortality in 900,000 adults: Collaborative analyses of 57 prospective studies. *Lancet (London, England)* 373: 1083– 1096. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60318-4.
- Rey-López, J.P., L.F. de Rezende, M. Pastor-Valero, and B.H. Tess. 2014. The prevalence of metabolically healthy obesity: A systematic review and critical evaluation of the definitions used. *Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity* 15: 781–790. doi:10.1111/obr.12198.
- Roberson, L.L., E.C. Aneni, W. Maziak, A. Agatston, T. Feldman, M. Rouseff, T. Tran, M.J. Blaha, R.D. Santos, A. Sposito, M.H. Al-Mallah, R. Blankstein, M.J. Budoff, and K. Nasir. 2014. Beyond BMI: The "Metabolically healthy obese" phenotype & its association with clinical/subclinical cardiovascular disease and all-cause mortality—A systematic review. *BMC Public Health* 14: 14. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-14-14.
- Robinson, M.K., K.M. Mogensen, J.D. Casey, C.K. McKane, T. Moromizato, J.D. Rawn, and

K.B. Christopher. 2015. The relationship among obesity, nutritional status, and mortality in the critically ill. *Critical Care Medicine* 43: 87–100. doi:10.1097/ CCM.0000000000000002.

- Rtveladze, K., T. Marsh, S. Barquera, L.M. Sanchez Romero, D. Levy, G. Melendez, L. Webber, F. Kilpi, K. McPherson, and M. Brown. 2014. Obesity prevalence in Mexico: Impact on health and economic burden. *Public Health Nutrition* 17: 233–239. doi:10.1017/S1368980013000086.
- Sakr, Y., C. Madl, D. Filipescu, R. Moreno, J. Groeneveld, A. Artigas, K. Reinhart, and J.-L. Vincent. 2008. Obesity is associated with increased morbidity but not mortality in critically ill patients. *Intensive Care Medicine* 34: 1999–2009. doi:10.1007/s00134-008-1243-0.
- Sakurai, T., S. Iimuro, A. Araki, H. Umegaki, Y. Ohashi, K. Yokono, and H. Ito. 2010. Age-associated increase in abdominal obesity and insulin resistance, and usefulness of AHA/NHLBI definition of metabolic syndrome for predicting cardiovascular disease in Japanese elderly with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Gerontology* 56: 141–149. doi:10.1159/000246970.
- Sangun, O., B. Dündar, M. Köşker, O. Pirgon, and N. Dündar. 2011. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome in obese children and adolescents using three different criteria and evaluation of risk factors. *Journal of Clinical Research in Pediatric Endocrinology* 3: 70–76. doi:10.4274/jcrpe.v3i2.15.
- Sassi, F., M. Devaux, M. Cecchini, and E. Rusticelli. 2009. The obesity epidemic: Analysis of past and projected future trends in selected OECD countries (OECD Health Working Papers). Paris: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development.
- Scuteri, A., S. Laurent, F. Cucca, J. Cockcroft, P.G. Cunha, L.R. Mañas, F.U. Mattace Raso, M.L. Muiesan, L. Ryliškytė, E. Rietzschel, J. Strait, C. Vlachopoulos, H. Völzke, E.G. Lakatta, P.M. Nilsson, and Metabolic Syndrome and Arteries Research (MARE) Consortium. 2015. Metabolic syndrome across Europe: Different clusters of risk factors. *European Journal of Preventive Cardiology* 22: 486–491. doi:10.1177/2047487314525529.
- Sijtsma, A., G. Bocca, C. L'abée, E.T. Liem, P.J.J. Sauer, and E. Corpeleijn. 2014. Waist-to-height ratio, waist circumference and BMI as indicators of percentage fat mass and cardiometabolic risk factors in children aged 3–7 years. *Clinical Nutrition (Edinburgh, Scotland)* 33: 311–315. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2013.05.010.
- Sonntag, D., S. Ali, and F. De Bock. 2016. Lifetime indirect cost of childhood overweight and obesity: A decision analytic model. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 24: 200–206. doi:10.1002/oby.21323.
- Stapleton, R.D., and B.T. Suratt. 2014. Obesity and nutrition in acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Clinics in Chest Medicine* 35: 655–671. doi:10.1016/j.ccm.2014.08.005.
- Stefan, N., K. Kantartzis, J. Machann, F. Schick, C. Thamer, K. Rittig, B. Balletshofer, F. Machicao, A. Fritsche, and H.-U. Häring. 2008. Identification and characterization of metabolically benign obesity in humans. *Archives of Internal Medicine* 168: 1609– 1616. doi:10.1001/archinte.168.15.1609.

- Sundström, J., U. Risérus, L. Byberg, B. Zethelius, H. Lithell, and L. Lind. 2006. Clinical value of the metabolic syndrome for long term prediction of total and cardiovascular mortality: Prospective, population based cohort study. *BMJ* 332: 878–882. doi:10.1136/ bmj.38766.624097.1F.
- Swinburn, B.A., G. Sacks, K.D. Hall, K. McPherson, D.T. Finegood, M.L. Moodie, and S.L. Gortmaker. 2011. The global obesity pandemic: Shaped by global drivers and local environments. *Lancet (London, England)* 378: 804–814. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60813-1.
- Tenenbaum, A., and E.Z. Fisman. 2011. "The metabolic syndrome... is dead": These reports are an exaggeration. *Cardiovascular Diabetology* 10: 11. doi:10.1186/1475-2840-10-11.
- Tenenbaum, A., M. Motro, E. Schwammenthal, and E.Z. Fisman. 2004. Macrovascular complications of metabolic syndrome: An early intervention is imperative. *International Journal of Cardiology* 97: 167–172. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2003.07.033.
- Twells, L.K., D.M. Gregory, J. Reddigan, and W.K. Midodzi. 2014. Current and predicted prevalence of obesity in Canada: A trend analysis. *CMAJ Open* 2: E18–E26. doi:10.9778/ cmajo.20130016.
- Vonbank, A., C.H. Saely, P. Rein, and H. Drexel. 2013. Insulin resistance is significantly associated with the metabolic syndrome, but not with sonographically proven peripheral arterial disease. *Cardiovascular Diabetology* 12: 106. doi:10.1186/1475-2840-12-106.
- Vucenik, I., and J.P. Stains. 2012. Obesity and cancer risk: Evidence, mechanisms, and recommendations. *Annals* of the New York Academy of Sciences 1271: 37–43. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2012.06750.x.

- Wang, Y.C., K. McPherson, T. Marsh, S.L. Gortmaker, and M. Brown. 2011. Health and economic burden of the projected obesity trends in the USA and the UK. *Lancet (London, England)* 378: 815–825. doi:10.1016/ S0140-6736(11)60814-3.
- Wijnhoven, T.M.A., J.M.A. van Raaij, A. Spinelli, A.I. Rito, R. Hovengen, M. Kunesova, G. Starc, H. Rutter, A. Sjöberg, A. Petrauskiene, U. O'Dwyer, S. Petrova, V. Farrugia Sant'angelo, M. Wauters, A. Yngve, I.-M. Rubana, and J. Breda. 2013. WHO European Childhood Obesity Surveillance Initiative 2008: Weight, height and body mass index in 6-9-year-old children. *Pediatric Obesity* 8: 79–97. doi:10.1111/j.2047-6310.2012.00090.x.
- Wijnhoven, T.M.A., J.M.A. van Raaij, A. Spinelli, G. Starc, M. Hassapidou, I. Spiroski, H. Rutter, É. Martos, A.I. Rito, R. Hovengen, N. Pérez-Farinós, A. Petrauskiene, N. Eldin, L. Braeckevelt, I. Pudule, M. Kunešová, and J. Breda. 2014. WHO European Childhood Obesity Surveillance Initiative: Body mass index and level of overweight among 6–9-year-old children from school year 2007/2008 to school year 2009/2010. BMC Public Health 14: 806. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-14-806.
- Wu, S.H., W.S. Hui, Z. Liu, and S.C. Ho. 2010. Metabolic syndrome and all-cause mortality: A metaanalysis of prospective cohort studies. *European Journal of Epidemiology* 25: 375–384. doi:10.1007/ s10654-010-9459-z.
- Zuo, H., Z. Shi, X. Hu, M. Wu, Z. Guo, and A. Hussain. 2009. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome and factors associated with its components in Chinese adults. *Metabolism* 58: 1102–1108. doi:10.1016/j. metabol.2009.04.008.

Circadian Rhythms in Diet-Induced Obesity

2

Atilla Engin

Abstract

The biological clocks of the circadian timing system coordinate cellular and physiological processes and synchronizes these with daily cycles, feeding patterns also regulates circadian clocks. The clock genes and adipocytokines show circadian rhythmicity. Dysfunction of these genes are involved in the alteration of these adipokines during the development of obesity. Food availability promotes the stimuli associated with food intake which is a circadian oscillator outside of the suprachiasmatic nucleus (SCN). Its circadian rhythm is arranged with the predictable daily mealtimes. Food anticipatory activity is mediated by a self-sustained circadian timing and its principal component is food entrained oscillator. However, the hypothalamus has a crucial role in the regulation of energy balance rather than food intake. Fatty acids or their metabolites can modulate neuronal activity by brain nutrient-sensing neurons involved in the regulation of energy and glucose homeostasis. The timing of three-meal schedules indicates close association with the plasma levels of insulin and preceding food availability. Desynchronization between the central and peripheral clocks by altered timing of food intake and diet composition can lead to uncoupling of peripheral clocks from the central pacemaker and to the development of metabolic disorders. Metabolic dysfunction is associated with circadian disturbances at both central and peripheral levels and, eventual disruption of circadian clock functioning can lead to obesity. While CLOCK expression levels are increased with high fat diet-induced obesity, peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) alpha increases the transcriptional level of brain and muscle ARNT-like 1 (BMAL1) in obese subjects.

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_2 Consequently, disruption of clock genes results in dyslipidemia, insulin resistance and obesity. Modifying the time of feeding alone can greatly affect body weight. Changes in the circadian clock are associated with temporal alterations in feeding behavior and increased weight gain. Thus, shift work is associated with increased risk for obesity, diabetes and cardio-vascular diseases as a result of unusual eating time and disruption of circadian rhythm.

Keywords

Obesity • Circadian rhythm • Clock genes • Suprachiasmatic nucleus (SCN) • N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors (NMDAR) • Brain and muscle ARNTlike 1 (BMAL1) • Cryptochrome circadian clock 1 (CRY1) • Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) • Adenosine monophosphateactivated protein kinase (AMPK) • Nicotinamide phosphoryl-transferase • Mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) • Resistin • Calorie restriction

1 Introduction

The circadian system is a complex feedback network that is closely linked to metabolic homeostasis and involves interactions between the central nervous system and peripheral tissues (Green et al. 2008). Actually the circadian clock controls food processing by regulating the expression of enzymes and hormones which exhibit circadian oscillation (Froy 2007). The circadian clock is generally reset by environmental time cues. The central clock controls peripheral clocks directly and indirectly by virtue of neural, humoral, and other signals in a coordinated manner (Hirota and Fukada 2004). Actually the mammalian circadian system consists of two major oscillators; primarily the central clock mediates synchrony to daily light-dark cycles, whereas food-entrainable circadian oscillator generates activity rhythms by food and are synchronized with regular daily mealtimes (Smit et al. 2013). Nevertheless, central clock entrains peripheral clocks which can be synchronized by non-photic environmental cues (Pardini and Kaeffer 2006). Food processing is controlled through overlapping transcriptional networks that are tied to the clock and are thus time sensitive (Kohsaka and Bass 2007). Moreover, food anticipatory rhythms are under the control of a food-entrainable clock. The mutations of clock genes cannot impair expression of food anticipatory components (Feillet et al. 2006). Initially undifferentiated stem cells do not possess a functioning canonical molecular clock. Nevertheless, undifferentiated stem cells express a self-sustained rhythm in glucose uptake that is not coincidential with rhythmic expression of clock genes. Thereby rhythmic expression of glucose transporter genes has been thought to be rhythmic transcriptional regulator of glucose utilization (Paulose et al. 2012). Indeed, a large number of nuclear receptors involved in lipid and glucose metabolism has been found to exhibit circadian expression (Yang et al. 2006). Since pancreatic islets possess selfsustained circadian gene and protein oscillations of the transcription factors CLOCK and brain and muscle ARNT-like protein 1 (BMAL1), the beta-cell clock coordinates insulin secretion according to the sleep-wake cycle (Marcheva et al. 2010). In particular disrupted environmental light-dark cycles abolish the normal oscillation of peripheral clocks and induce internal de-synchrony in mammals (Oishi et al. 2015). Furthermore disruption of the traditional sleep/ wake cycle is coupled with a tendency to eat at irregular times (Marcheva et al. 2013). Nutritional status is sensed by nuclear receptors and coreceptors, transcriptional regulatory proteins, and protein kinases, which synchronize metabolic gene expression and epigenetic modification, as

well as energy production and expenditure with behavioral and light-dark cycle (Mazzoccoli et al. 2012). Eventually, circadian disruption alters the metabolic hormone levels and increases weight gain by changing the morphology of medial prefrontal neurons (Karatsoreos et al. 2011). However, mammalian central oscillators are regulated differently from peripheral oscillators (Glossop and Hardin 2002). Feeding and meal timing are potent regulators of circadian rhythm in peripheral tissues. Temporal feeding restriction under light-dark or dark-dark conditions can change the phase of circadian gene expression in peripheral cells by leading to an uncoupling of peripheral oscillators from the central pacemaker (Damiola et al. 2000).

Actually circadian rhythms in gene expression synchronize biochemical processes and metabolic fluxes with the external environment, allowing the organism to function effectively in response to physiological challenges (Mazzoccoli et al. 2012). Even though the biological clocks of the circadian timing system coordinate cellular and physiological processes and synchronizes these with daily cycles, feeding patterns also regulates circadian clocks in mammals. While acute food restriction promotes arousal and food seeking behavior, chronic food restriction induces physiological adaptations to facilitate the extraction and storage of energy from ingested nutrients and to reduce energy expenditure (Patton and Mistlberger 2013). All transcript levels of the clock genes and adipocytokines such as adiponectin, resistin, and visfatin show circadian rhythmicity. The rhythmic expression of these genes is mildly attenuated in obesity (Ando et al. 2005). Consequently, it may be asserted that dysfunctions of molecular clock genes and these adipokines are involved in the development of obesity (Kaneko et al. 2009).

2 Master Circadian Clock System: The Suprachiasmatic Nucleus and Related Network

In mammals, master circadian clock is located in the suprachiasmatic nucleus (SCN) of the anterior hypothalamus as the central circadian pacemaker

(Welsh et al. 2010). Circadian oscillations in expression of mammalian "clock genes" are detected not only in the SCN but also in peripheral tissues (Welsh et al. 2004). The SCN are distinguished from those in other brain regions and peripheral tissues regarding the capacity to generate coordinated rhythms and driven oscillations in other cells (Farnell et al. 2011). Although the individual cells of the SCN are capable of functioning independently from one to another, the SCN leads to coordination of circadian rhythms among its neurons and neuronal subpopulations by forming a circadian network through intercellular coupling (Mohawk and Takahashi 2011). Thereby a large population of circadian oscillator cells of the SCN are entrained to daily light-dark cycles via a direct input from intrinsically photoreceptive retinal ganglion cells (Dibner et al. 2010). Light-evoked information is perceived primarily by melanopsinexpressing retinal ganglion cells and these signals are transmitted via the retinohypothalamic tract (RHT) to the SCN (Gooley et al. 2001).

The efferent SCN projections mainly target neurons in the medial hypothalamus surrounding the SCN. The activity of these pre-autonomic and neuro-endocrine target neurons is controlled by differentially timed waves of vasopressin, gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA), and glutamate release from SCN terminals (Kalsbeek et al. 2006a). Control of the pre-autonomic and neuroendocrine target neurons by vasopressin, GABA, and glutamate substantially depends on the lightdark cycle. Furthermore, four different phenotypic subpopulations are defined among SCN neurons which contain the same neurotransmitters (Kalsbeek et al. 2006b). Both sympathetic and parasympathetic pre-autonomic neurons also receive excitatory inputs, either from the biological clock or from non-clock areas, but the timing information is mainly provided by the GABAergic outputs of the biological clock (Kalsbeek et al. 2008). Under reverse light/dark conditions, responses to suprachiasmatic afferents of thalamic paraventricular nucleus neurons are in accordance with their membrane potentialdependent properties. This indicates the existence glutamatergic GABAergic of and neurotransmission from the suprachiasmatic nucleus to its target neurons (Zhang et al. 2006). In this manner exposure to light synchronizes the circadian clock to the environmental light-dark cycle through the release of glutamate into the SCN. Hence N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA)-type glutamate receptors play a critical role in mediating the phase shifting effects of light (Novak and Albers 2002). N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors (NMDARs) located at glutamatergic synapses, which are formed between retinal ganglion afferents and SCN neurons, partly mediate lightinduced phase resetting (Clark and Kofuji 2010). NMDA-evoked currents in SCN neurons also peaks during the night. Meanwhile the synaptic release of glutamate will always move cells toward the glutamate equilibrium potential (Colwell 2001). Thus activation of NMDARs is a critical step in the transmission of photic information to the SCN (Mintz et al. 1999). NR2B is a major NMDAR subtype within the SCN and is known to be sensitive to modulation (Clark and Kofuji 2010). Indeed, NR2B subunit of NMDARmediated responses within SCN neurons contribute to light-induced phase shifts of the mammalian circadian system (Wang et al. 2008). Moreover GABAergic transmission-related synaptic communication has a critical role in the synchronization of circadian rhythms in individual SCN neurons (Shirakawa et al. 2000). In this case GABA regulates the phase of the circadian clock through both pre- and postsynaptic mechanisms (Mintz et al. 2002). Presynaptically, spontaneous postsynaptic GABAergic current frequency varies with the length of the day, whereas postsynaptically, the photoperiod affects GABAergic activity within the SCN by changing the equilibrium of GABA-evoked current. The ratio of GABAergic excitation to inhibition determines the photoperiod-induced phase distribution in the SCN network (Farajnia et al. 2014). Furthermore, terminals of the retino-hypothalamic tract (RHT) terminate not only on peptidergic SCN cells but also on gastrin-releasing peptide (GRP) cells. Expression of chemical messengers released by these retinorecipient cells results from an interaction of GRP with other transmitter substances, such as GABA, glutamate, the neuropeptide vasoactive intestinal polypeptide (VIP), and substance P (Antle et al. 2005; Antle and Silver 2005). The

primary neurotransmitter in the ventral SCN is VIP. VIP is expressed at high levels in the neurons of the SCN and regulates the long-term firing rate of SCN neurons through a VIP receptor 2-mediated increase in the cAMP pathway. VIPcontaining neurons process light information received from the RHT and then transfer this information to the dorsal SCN (Antle et al. 2009; Kudo et al. 2013). However, Atkinson et.al have argued that cAMP-mediated signaling is not a principal regulator of cyclic nucleotide-gated channel function in the SCN (Atkinson et al. 2011). Synchronisation of cellular clocks by VIP in the SCN is paracrine and is mediated via the cytosolic pathways upstream of the intracellular transcriptional/translational feedback loops (Hastings et al. 2014). Lacking VIP or its receptor in SCN, damps and desynchronizes cryptochrome circadian clock 1 (CRY1) expression in cells (Maywood et al. 2013).

On the other hand, the amplitude of calcium flux rhythm is involved in both the circadian rhythms of the input and output signals. Therefore, the difference in amplitude could reflect the different roles in circadian oscillation between clock gene and calcium (Enoki et al. 2012). Lowering the extracellular concentration of potassium or blocking Ca2+ influx in SCN causes membrane hyperpolarization and reversibly abolishes the rhythmic expression of period circadian clock 1 (PER1). Transmembrane Ca²⁺ flux is necessary for molecular rhythmicity in the SCN. Periodic Ca²⁺ influx due to circadian variations in membrane potential is a critical process for circadian pacemaker function (Lundkvist et al. 2005). Additionally, calciumactivated potassium channels in the SCN is controlled by the intrinsic circadian clock and regulates daily oscillation of spontaneous firing rate (Meredith et al. 2006). In mammals, there is increasing evidence that voltage-dependent calcium channels (VDCCs) may contribute to the clock function of SCN cells. Circadian regulation of calcium channels in SCN cells is compatible with their potential involvement in intercellular coupling and coordination of molecular oscillations between SCN clock cells (Nahm et al. 2005).

The mechanisms other than Ca²⁺-dependent synaptic transmission can also synchronize neurons in the mammalian hypothalamus (Bouskila and Dudek 1993). In this respect the inhibitory/ excitatory ratio of GABAergic activity indicates the phase-synchronization of individual SCN neurons. The protein connexin-36 (Cx36) interconnects between gap junctions of the excitatory projection neurons of the inferior olivary nucleus and inhibitory interneurons of the neocortex, hippocampus, and thalamus (Connors and Long 2004). Moreover, many SCN neurons are selfsustained oscillators that have the intrinsic capacity to generate circadian rhythms in electrical activity. During the night, the SCN neuron populations are electrically inactive and are most responsive to excitatory or depolarizing stimulation (Colwell 2011). Actually in the absence of chemical synaptic transmission, many neurons in the SCN communicate via electrical synapses. However, synchronization is achieved in pairs of electrically coupled neurons only (Long et al. 2005). Surprisingly, Pfeuty et al. showed that blocking electrical synapses may increase the synchrony of neuronal activity (Pfeuty et al. 2003). In this case electrical and inhibitory synapses may cooperate, both promote synchrony or may compete. Eventually combining electrical synapses with inhibition amplifies synchrony, whereas electrical synapses alone desynchronizes the activity of the neurons (Pfeuty et al. 2005). It is well known that the most important stimulus for the SCN is light. In contrast to a long photoperiod, in a short photoperiod electrical activity rhythm of the SCN is robust due to highly synchronized single-cell activity patterns. Photoperiod-induced changes in the expression of clock genes coincide with the photoperiodinduced changes in the electrical rhythm of the SCN (Ramkisoensing and Meijer 2015). Gap junction-mediated coupling improves the connectivity of neuronal networks. Thus electrical synapses containing Cx36 are critical for the generation of synchronous inhibitory activity (Deans et al. 2001).

Photic resetting of the SCN pacemaker involves induction of PER1 and PER2 and the subsequent communication among distinct cell populations. Activation of the 3'5'-cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) response element binding protein (CREB) pathway and PER1 are key steps in mediating downstream events of SCN neurons (Gamble et al. 2007). The transcriptional feedback loops of the SCN are supported by cytoplasmic cAMP signaling, which determines their canonical properties of amplitude, phase and period. Daily activation of cAMP signaling is driven by the transcriptional oscillator, in turn regulates progression of transcriptional rhythms. Thus, output from the current cycle constitutes an input into subsequent cycles (O'Neill et al. 2008).

While the photic information received by classical rod/cone photoreceptors and intrinsically photoreceptive retinal ganglion cells influence phase and period of circadian rhythms, the median raphe serotonergic pathway and the neuropeptide Y (NPY)-containing pathway from the thalamic intergeniculate leaflet (IGL) contributes to circadian rhythm regulation (Morin 2013). Subsequent to light information reaches the SCN through the RHT, axons of retinal ganglion cells release glutamate and pituitary adenylate cyclaseactivating polypeptide (PACAP) at synaptic contacts with SCN neurons (Hannibal 2002, 2006). Furthermore, PACAP enhances alpha-amino-3hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepro-pionic acid (AMPA)- and NMDA-evoked calcium transients. Actually PACAP is a potent modulator of glutamatergic signalling within the SCN in the early night (Michel et al. 2006). Upon light stimulation, photoentrainable cells exhibit calcium/ CREB protein phosphorylation that leads to temporally gated acute induction of the PER2 gene, followed by the phase-dependent changes in PER2 circadian rhythm. CREB activating stimuli can affect amplitude as well as phase of cellular rhythms (Pulivarthy et al. 2007). The net result of RHT stimulation is an increase in firing rate of SCN neurons. These retinal-evoked excitatory postsynaptic responses in the SCN are mediated by NMDA and AMPA/kainate (KA) iontotropic glutamate receptors (Michel et al. 2002). PACAP acts presynaptically to regulate the release of glutamate onto SCN neurons. Hence PACAP enhances both NMDA-evoked and AMPA-evoked



Fig. 2.1 Light-evoked signals are transmitted via the RHT to the SCN. Exposure to light synchronizes the circadian clock to the environmental light-dark cycle through the release of glutamate into the SCN. Activation of NMDARs is a critical step in the transmission of photic information to the SCN. NMDAR-mediated responses within SCN neurons contributes to light-induced phase shifts of the mammalian circadian system. Upon heterodimerization, CLOCK and BMAL1 bind to E-boxes in the promoter region of multiple target genes. In first negative feedback loop upon accumulation of their translation products in the cytosol PER and CRY isoforms heterodimerize and translocate back into the nucleus, subsequently inhibit the transcriptional activity of CLOCK-BMAL1. In second negative feedback loop, CLOCK and BMAL1 induces the transcription of REV-ERBa and RORa. RORa and REV-ERBa regulate lipid metabolism and adipogenesis. RORa stimulates and REV-ERBa inhibits Bmal1 transcription. Accumulation of REV-ERBa protein results in repression of BMAL1 transcription, through binding of REV–ERB α to the RORE within the BMAL1

currents in SCN neurons (Michel et al. 2006) (Fig. 2.1).

In fact, homeostatic systems have been adapted to respond to diurnal light/dark cycle (Kitazawa 2013). Peripheral clock mediated circadian expression of muscarinic acetylcholine

promoter (RHT Retino-hypothalamic tract; RORa Retinoic acid-related orphan receptor a; SCN suprachiasmatic nuclei; PER Period protein; CREB adenosine 3'5' monophosphate (cAMP) response element binding protein; PACAP Pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide; NAMPT Nicotinamide phosphoribosyltransferase; CLOCK Circadian locomotor output cycles kaput; NAD+ Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide; PLC Phospholipase C; AC Adenyl cyclase; PKA Protein kinase A; pCREB Phosphorylated CREB; AMPK AMP-Activated protein kinase; PPARa Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor α; *PPRE* Peroxisome-proliferator response element; $PGC-1\alpha$ PPAR-gamma coactivator; SIRT1 Silent information regulator 1; BMAL1 Brain and muscle ARNT-like 1; PACIR PACAP type I receptor; RORE Retinoic acidrelated orphan receptor response element; ACECS1 Acetyl-CoA Synthetase 1; NMDAR N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA)-type glutamate receptor; AMPAR Amino-methyl proprionic acid (AMPA) iontotropic glutamate receptor)

receptor proteins, and parasympathetic signaling are essential in conferring circadian time information (Bando et al. 2007). Sympathetic efferents from the SCN can substitute for light cycle information, while other external cues may reach tissues through other efferents or non-neural

25

pathways (Vujovic et al. 2008). Consequently, the SCN imposes its rhythm onto the body via the secretion of hormones besides the parasympathetic and the sympathetic autonomous nervous systems. A reciprocal connection between the arcuate nucleus (ARC) and the SCN is used to transmit feeding related signals to the SCN (Buijs et al. 2006). More often non-photic inputs to the clock may be used to reset or strengthen circadian rhythms in humans (Webb et al. 2014). Two features of the mammalian circadian system provide flexibility in circadian programming to utilize casual regularities, which are social stimuli or food availability. In particular latter is sensitive to stimuli associated with food intake which is a circadian oscillator outside of the SCN. Its circadian rhythm arranges with the predictable daily mealtimes (Mistlberger and Antle 2011). On the other hand, food anticipatory activity is driven by a food-entrainable oscillator which does not require a functional molecular clock (Mohawk et al. 2012). Thus, food anticipatory activity is mediated by a self-sustained circadian timing and its principal component is food entrained oscillator (Mistlberger 2009). Nevertheless, the hypothalamus has a crucial role in the regulation of energy balance rather than food intake (Berthoud 2002). Thereby hypothalamic neurons have the capacity to sense and alter their activity in response to fluctuations in local nutrient concentrations (Moran 2010). The dorsomedial hypothalamic nucleus (DMH) and other brain regions express circadian clock gene rhythms which are sensitive to daytime feeding schedules (Moriya et al. 2009). In fact, the dorsomedial hypothalamus is not essential for the expression of the food-entrainable oscillator. However under conditions of food restriction, food anticipatory behavior originates from a neuronal network comprising an interaction between the DMH and SCN (Acosta-Galvan et al. 2011). Furthermore, daily variations in plasma fatty acid concentrations might be detected by the hypothalamus and brain stem. Thus, fatty acids or their metabolites can modulate neuronal activity by brain nutrient-sensing neurons that are involved in the regulation of energy and glucose homeostasis (Migrenne et al. 2011). Another valid signal on timing of the

food-entrained oscillator is insulin. The timing of three-meal schedules indicates close association with the plasma levels of insulin and preceding food availability (Dailey et al. 2012). Fatty acid overload impairs neural control of energy homeostasis and contributes to obesity (Migrenne et al. 2011). In this case hypothalamic "metabolic-sensing" neurons respond to oleic acid by using the fatty acid translocase/receptor (FAT/CD36) (Le Foll et al. 2009). CD36mediated ventromedial hypothalamic neuronal fatty acid sensing ability is important in the physiological regulation of both energy and glucose homeostasis (Le Foll et al. 2013). Impairment of lipid metabolism and accumulation of specific lipid species in the hypothalamus play a major role in hypothalamic lipotoxicity by integrating peripheral signals with classical neuropeptide-based mechanisms (Martínez de Morentin et al. 2010). In this manner the circadian clock controls acetyl-CoA levels and fatty acid synthesis. Acetylation of acetyl-CoA Synthetase 1 (AceCS1) is cyclic and that its rhythmicity requires a functional circadian clock and the Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide+ (NAD⁺)-dependent deacetylase silent mating type information regulation 2 homolog 1 (SIRT1) (Sahar et al. 2014). Fasting increases hypothalamic SIRT1 expression and decreases forkhead box O1 (FOXO1)acetylation. Thus SIRT1 regulates the central melanocortin system in a FOXO1 dependent manner. Whereas inhibition of the fasting induced SIRT1 activity results in up-regulation of the S6K pathway. By this way hypothalamic SIRT1 regulates the food intake and body weight (Cakir et al. 2009). Actually SIRT1 is required for the circadian transcription of several core clock genes, including BMAL1, RAR-related orphan receptor gamma (ROR gamma), PER2, and CRY1. SIRT1 binds CLOCK-BMAL1 and promotes the deacetylation and degradation of PER2 (Asher et al. 2008). Nicotinamide phosphoribosyltransferase (NAMPT) biosynthesis and NAD⁺ levels display circadian oscillations. Inhibition of NAMPT promotes oscillation of the clock gene PER2 by releasing CLOCK: BMAL1 from suppression by the NAD⁺-dependent deacetylase, SIRT1 (Ramsey et al. 2009) (Fig. 2.1).

3 Food-Entrainable Circadian Rhythm

Ongoing meal or food availability-dependent circadian timing system is called food-entrainable system which is characterized by foodanticipatory processes depending on a circadian clock (Challet et al. 2009). Desynchronization between the central and peripheral clocks by altered timing of food intake and diet composition can lead to uncoupling of peripheral clocks from the central pacemaker and to the development of metabolic disorders (Oosterman et al. 2015). Actually meal time is a potent synchronizer for peripheral oscillators with no clear synchronizing influence on the suprachiasmatic clock. Therefore, food anticipatory rhythm is under the control of a food-entrainable clock (Feillet et al. 2006). For light entrained rhythms, constant conditions mean constant light or constant darkness. Whereas for food anticipatory activity constant condition is food deprivation (Carneiro and Araujo 2012). Hence, the changes in the metabolic activity can lead to an uncoupling of peripheral oscillators from the central pacemaker (Damiola et al. 2000). Foodentrainable oscillators locate elsewhere that generate rhythms of food-anticipatory activity and synchronizes to daily feeding schedules (Landry et al. 2006). It is known that the DMH is critical for the expression of circadian rhythms and in any way it receives input from systems that monitor food availability. However, DMH is not the site of oscillators or entrainment pathways necessary for food-anticipatory activity, but may participate in this circadian function (Gooley et al. 2006). The rhythmicity in the SCN remained phase-locked to the light-dark cycle, whereas feeding cycles can entrain the peripheral oscillator independent of the SCN and the light cycle (Stokkan et al. 2001). Mammals demonstrate feeding rhythms in behavior. Periodic availability of food and periodic feeding dictate adaptive behavioral and appropriate metabolic responses. Recently defined a nutrient anticipation metabolic oscillator (NAMO) is thought to arrange metabolic processes in visceral organs. NAMO is similar with the food anticipatory oscillator in the central nervous system (Khapre et al. 2014). Actually the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) signaling pathway controls many processes that generate or use large amounts of energy and nutrients (Laplante and Sabatini 2012). It was shown that mTOR/the eukaryotic translational initiation factor 4E binding protein 1 (4E-BP1)-mediated translational control regulates entrainment and synchrony of the master clock (Cao et al. 2013). mTORC1 couples nutrient abundance to cell growth and proliferation by sensing and integrating a variety of inputs arising from nutritional status (Kim et al. 2013). These evidences suggest that NAMO may signal to the circadian clock through mTORC1 (Khapre et al. 2014).

Functional clock genes of gastrointestinal tract are molecular core components of the circadian clock. Synchronization of gastrointestinal clock genes during the daytime feeding in nocturnal animals is independent to the central clock and is not mediated through the vagal nerve (Hoogerwerf et al. 2007). Food-entrained oscillator consists of an unidentified network between the central and peripheral structures. However, clock genes and their metabolic oscillations are not essential for the persistence of foodanticipatory activity (Escobar et al. 2009). In mammals, peripheral and brain oscillators are synchronized indirectly and the SCN output pathways serve as input pathways for peripheral tissues (Dibner et al. 2010).

4 Food-Entrained Oscillator and Clock Genes

Light- and food-entrainable circadian rhythms share many properties, including limits of entrainment in the circadian range, free running under constant conditions and transients following phase shifts, but not neural basis (Mistlberger 1994). Functional CLOCK-based oscillators are not necessary for food-entrained circadian locomotor rhythms. However, both food and light temporally control locomotor behavior and that each circadian clock system can operate independently of the other. Although under normal ad libitum conditions, these two systems are in phase with each other, but daytime food restriction disturbs the synchrony (Pitts et al. 2003).

The mammalian circadian clock is based on a transcription-translation feedback loop in which CLOCK (Circadian Locomotor Output Cycles Kaput) and BMAL1 proteins act as transcriptional activators of Cryptochrome (CRY) and Period (PER) genes. These genes encode proteins that repress CLOCK-BMAL1 with a 24-h periodicity. In the presence of CRY, nuclear entry of PER inhibits transcription by displacing CLOCK-BMAL1 from the promoter (Ye et al. 2014). CLOCK dimerizes with BMAL1 to activate transcription. BMAL1 can also dimerize with other CLOCK homologs, such as neuronal PAS (PER, ARNT, SIM) domain protein 2 (NPAS2), to activate transcription and sustain rhythmicity (Asher and Schibler 2006; Debruyne et al. 2006). Eventually the regulatory targets of CLOCK:BMAL1, PER1, PER2, and PER3 genes together with the CRY1 and CRY2 genes function as negative regulators by blocking CLOCK:BMAL1-mediated transcriptional activation (Froy et al. 2002). On the other hand, many clock gene products function as transcription factors, which possess PAS and basic helix-loop-helix (bHLH) domains involve in protein-protein and protein-DNA interactions, respectively. These factors ultimately activate or repress their own expresconstitute sion and, thus, self-sustained transcriptional feedback loops (Froy and Miskin 2010).

In homozygous CLOCK/CLOCK mice, the circadian rhythms are severely disrupted in constant darkness, but the locomotor behavior in light-dark cycle is less affected. This indicates that CLOCK protein is a necessary component of the light-entrainable oscillator (Vitaterna et al. 1994), whereas food-anticipatory activity is sustained in homozygous CLOCK/CLOCK mice under both entrained and constant conditions. This would suggest that the food-entrainable oscillator is not a CLOCK-based oscillator and therefore utilizes a different circadian molecular mechanism than that of the SCN (Pitts et al. 2003). The transcriptional regulation of CRY1 and CRY2 is under CLOCK control in both the SCN and in peripheral clocks. Direct inhibitory

effect of the CRY1 and CRY2 proteins on the CLOCK-BMAL1-E box complex inhibits transcription by directly interacting with the PER proteins and translocating them into the nucleus for subsequent transcriptional effects (Kume et al. 1999). When the levels of cytosolic PER and CRY proteins rise, they associate, translocate to the nucleus, and repress their own gene transcription through direct interaction with CLOCK/ BMAL1. The molecular clock consists of the three transcriptional regulatory feedback loops. The CLOCK incorporates to CLOCK, BMAL1 and ROR as transcriptional activators, PER, CRY, and REV-ERB as transcriptional repressors, and casein kinase 1 as a posttranslational regulator (Bechtold 2008). In this case, casein kinase I epsilon regulates the circadian clock by periodic phosphorylation of the proteins PER1 and PER2, controlling their stability and localization (Virshup et al. 2007). Nervous system-specific deletion of BMAL1 creates a marked deficit in entrainment of locomotor activity by periodic feeding. This is accompanied by reduced food intake and subsequent loss of body weight. That means SCN-independent food-entrained oscillator in the nervous system requires BMAL1 and plays a critical role in the adaptation of circadian locomotor activity and food intake to periodic feeding (Mieda and Sakurai 2011). While the SCN directly entrains feeding behavior to the light-dark cycle, daytime feeding shifts the timing of PER expression in the liver (Damiola et al. 2000; Hara et al. 2001). Day time restricted feeding forces the food-entrainable oscillator and SCN, which are normally in synchrony, to be out of phase with each other (Pitts et al. 2003).

5 Metabolic Feedback and Clock Genes

CLOCK genes are expressed in both subcutaneous and visceral fat tissues. Visceral obesityassociated cardiovascular risk is an indicator of the potential role of these clock genes in the metabolic disturbances (Gómez-Abellán et al. 2008). Metabolic dysfunction is associated with circadian disturbances at both central and peripheral levels and, eventual disruption of circadian clock functioning can lead to obesity (Delezie and Challet 2011). Circadian oscillator genes (Npas2, BMAL1, PER1-3, and CRY1-2) and clockcontrolled downstream genes (REV-ERB alpha, REV-ERB beta, Dbp, E4bp4, Stra13, and Id2) both are expressed in adipose tissues. Furthermore, temporally restricted feeding causes a coordinated phase-shift in circadian expression of these genes (Zvonic et al. 2006). In particular REV-ERB alpha acts as a major circadian regulator of BMAL1 expression in the SCN and in the liver. REV-ERB alpha also participates in the regulation of circadian CLOCK expression (Preitner et al. 2002). The expression levels of BMAL1 and REV-ERB alpha are attenuated in high fat dietinduced obesity as well as in genetically obese animals. While CLOCK expression levels are increased with high fat diet-induced obesity, CRY1 expression levels are decreased. In addition, peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) alpha increases the transcriptional level of BMAL1 (Kaneko et al. 2009).

Thus the diurnal effect dominates the transcriptome of the human adipose tissues, with more than 25% of the transcribed genes being diurnally regulated. The genes linked to PER1led oscillations are defined as a novel point of obesity (Loboda et al. 2009). All transcript levels of the CLOCK genes and adipocytokines show 24 h rhythms. However, the rhythmic expression of these genes is attenuated in obesity (Ando et al. 2005) (Fig. 2.1).

Loss of BMAL1 expression leads to a significant decrease in adipogenesis and gene expression of several key adipogenic/lipogenic factors. Contrarily over-expression of BMAL1 in adipocytes increases lipid synthesis (Shimba et al. 2005). Several master lipid metabolism regulators and enzymes involved in triglyceride metabolism sustain their circadian expression in clock-disrupted animals (Adamovich et al. 2014). Lipid biosynthesis is regulated by sterol regulatory element-binding proteins (SREBP). The orphan receptor REV-ERB alpha participates in the circadian modulation of SREBP activity and expression, as well as SREBP targets, fatty acid synthase and acetyl-CoA carboxylase alpha,

independently of feeding regimen. REV-ERB alpha also controls the timing of cyclic accumulation of SREBP in the nucleus (Le Martelot et al. 2009). Disruption of clock genes results in dyslipidemia, insulin resistance and obesity. The nuclear receptor REV-ERB alpha plays an important role in keeping proper timing of the clock by cross-talking with several other nuclear receptors involved in energy homeostasis (Duez and Staels 2008). Elevated levels of palmitate, a predominant saturated fatty acid in diet and fatty acid biosynthesis, alter cellular function. It is likely that palmitate-induced signal transduction cascades lead to changes in circadian transcript expression such as an increase in BMAL1 and CLOCK and a decrease in PER2 and REV-ERB alpha through AMPK-mediated regulation (Lee and Kim 2013).

REV-ERB alpha is a target gene of PPARgamma in adipose tissue. Expression of REV-ERB alpha promotes the effect of PPAR-gamma on adipocyte differentiation and insulin sensitivity (Fontaine et al. 2003). PPAR-gamma coactivator-1alpha (PGC-1alpha) is necessary for appropriate adaptation to the metabolic and physiologic stressors and plays a central role in the maintenance of glucose, lipid and energy homeostasis (Leone et al. 2005). Additionally, PGC-1alpha stimulates the expression of CLOCK genes, notably BMAL1 and REV-ERB alpha (Nr1d1), through co-activation of the ROR family of orphan nuclear receptors. Furthermore, PGC-1alpha deficiency causes both metabolic and circadian abnormalities (Liu et al. 2007).

In addition to PGC-1alpha, the circadian expression of the PPAR genes are regulated by peripheral oscillators in a CLOCK-dependent manner. CLOCK and BMAL1 play an important role in lipid homeostasis by regulating the transcription of a key protein, PPAR alpha (Oishi et al. 2005). The promoter activities of PPAR target genes acyl-CoA oxidase (AOX), 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A (HMG-CoA) synthase and cellular retinol binding protein II (CRBPII) are increased by the expression of CLOCK/BMAL1 via the peroxisome PPAR response element (PPRE) (Inoue et al. 2005). Increased body mass, higher levels of pro-

inflammatory and lower levels of antiinflammatory adipokines, impairment of glucose metabolism, abnormal fat pad mass distribution, higher number of larger adipocytes, hepatic steatosis, higher expression of lipogenic proteins in high-fat diet are associated with the decreased expression of PPAR alpha and carnitine palmitoyltransferase I (CPT-1) in liver, and diminished expression of PPAR gamma and adiponectin in white adipose tissue (Magliano et al. 2013). Increase in the BMAL1 transcriptional level of obese subjects and insulin resistance by PPAR alpha indicates the involvement of PPAR alpha in the attenuation of circadian rhythms in the nucleus of the solitary tract in obesity (Kaneko et al. 2009).

When Clock-mutant mice fed with a high-fat diet, CLOCK mutation causes less triglyceride accumulation in the liver through the suppression of Acsl4 and Fabp1 gene expression compared to wild-type (Kudo et al. 2007). Thus high-fat dietinduced obesity alters the circadian-clock system. Obesity with or without metabolic syndrome are highly correlated with the expressions of circadian-clock genes including PER1-3, CRY1-2, BMAL1, Dbp, E4BP4, CK1, PEPCK, PDK4 and NHE3 (Hsieh et al. 2010).

The circadian clock synchronizes mitochondrial ATP production to meet daily alterations in cellular energy demands. AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) is activated by liver kinase B1 when the AMP/ATP ratio increases. This information is translated into SIRT1-dependent deacetylation of the transcriptional regulators PGC-1alpha and FOXO1 (Cantó et al. 2010). AMPK activation is linked to regulation of the circadian clock, which couples daily light and dark cycles to the control of energy demand in a wide variety of tissues and the hypothalamus (Bass and Takahashi 2010). The activities of AMPK display circadian rhythms in peripheral tissues as a crucial cellular energy sensor. AMPK transmits energy-dependent signals to the mammalian clock by driving the phosphorylation and destabilization of CRY and PER proteins. In addition, AMPK subunit composition, subcellular localization, and substrate phosphorylation are dependent on clock time (Jordan and

Lamia 2013). The loss of AMPK signaling in vivo stabilizes CRYs and disrupts circadian rhythms. AMPK-mediated phosphorylation of CRY and Casein kinases I regulates the negative feedback control of circadian clock by proteolytic degradation of PER2. AMPK can also modulate the circadian rhythms through another metabolic sensor the NAD+-dependent type III deacetylase SIRT1 (Lee and Kim 2013). SIRT1 controls DNA repair, apoptosis, circadian clocks, inflammatory pathways, insulin secretion and mitochondrial biogenesis (Chalkiadaki and Guarente 2012), whereas AMPK controls the expression of genes involved in energy metabolism in muscle by acting in coordination with SIRT1. AMPK enhances SIRT1 activity by increasing cellular NAD⁺ levels, resulting in the deacetylation and modulation of the activity of downstream SIRT1 targets that include the PGC-1alpha and the FOXO1 and FOXO3a transcription factors (Cantó et al. 2009). AMPK is upstream of extracellular-signal-regulated kinase (ERK) and mTOR complex 1 (mTORC1) but downstream of adenylyl cyclase in regulating the circadian rhythm of photoreceptor L-type voltage-gated calcium channels (L-VGCCs) (Huang et al. 2015).

AMPK also increases the NAMPT expression and intracellular NAD⁺ levels, which induces deacetylation of SIRT1 (Cantó et al. 2009). The circadian regulation of the NAMPT-SIRT1-PGC-1alpha pathway is achieved by AMPK. Conversely the circadian rhythm is disrupted in AMPK-deficient animals (Um et al. 2011). Hypothalamic metabolic sensors play an important role in the control of feeding and energy homeostasis. In this regard PAS kinase (PASK), AMPK and mTOR are important nutrient sensors of glucose metabolism and cellular energy requirement. Hypothalamic AMPK and S6K1 are highly activated under fasted/re-fed conditions. PASK function has critical importance for preserving the nutrient effect on AMPK and mTOR/ S6K1 pathways (Hurtado-Carneiro et al. 2014). Alteration of hypothalamic AMPK activity is sufficient to change food intake and body weight. Acetyl-coenzyme A carboxylase/malonylcoenzyme A/carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1/ fatty acid oxidation and mTOR signaling are putative downstream pathways for food intake regulation in response to hypothalamic AMPK (Minokoshi et al. 2008). On the other hand, defects in the genes encoding leptin or its receptor lead to hyperphagia and severe obesity. Dietinduced obesity alters alpha2-AMPK and signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) signaling in hypothalamus and subsequently impairs the effects of leptin on these signaling pathways. Defective responses of AMPK to leptin may contribute to resistance to leptin action on food intake and energy expenditure (Martin et al. 2006a). Eventually AMPK is a principal mediator of the effects of leptin on fatty-acid metabolism (Minokoshi et al. 2002). Furthermore, a high-fat diet modulates carbohydrate metabolism by amplifying circadian variation in glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity (Rudic et al. 2004). In fact, adipose tissue is most vulnerable to clock gene disruption secondary to obesity, which is associated with marked disruption of downstream clock-regulated genes in cellular metabolic homeostasis including AMPK and of AMPK protein. Despite the diversity between rhythm loss and impairment of tissue insulin signaling, adipose tissue is most sensitive to rhythm loss. This discrepancy suggested that insulin resistance and clock gene dysfunction in obesity may arise by different mechanisms (Prasai et al. 2013).

The DNA-binding activity of the Clock:BMAL1 and NPAS2:BMAL1 heterodimers is regulated by the redox state of NAD cofactors. The reduced forms of the redox cofactors, NAD(H) and NADP(H), strongly enhance DNA binding of the Clock:BMAL1 and NPAS2:BMAL1 heterodimers, whereas the oxidized forms inhibit (Rutter et al. 2001).

Expression of NAMPT protein and NAMPT-RNA oscillations are circadian in nature with a reduction in NAMPT protein levels prior to the onset of the dark period. The rhythmic oscillation in RNA and protein levels of NAMPT leads to a circadian oscillation of NAD⁺ levels (Ramsey et al. 2009). NAD⁺ dependent deacetylase SIRT1 is a regulator responsible for various biological effects, depending on its localization in organism. Hence NAD⁺ dependent histone deacetylases are very important for the mammalian metabolic clock (Rehan et al. 2014). SIRT1 and NAMPT constitute essential parts of the mammalian circadian clock feedback cycle. NAMPT is under the transcriptional regulation of a CLOCK-BMAL-SIRT1 complex, which increases the conversion of NAM to NAD+. This in turn activates SIRT1, which reactivates NAMPT expression (Nakahata et al. 2009; Ramsey et al. 2009). NAD displays circadian oscillation and modulates CLOCK:BMAL1mediated circadian transcriptional regulation through SIRT1. Actually this cycle exhibits a new function of NAD as a "metabolic oscillator" (Imai 2010). SIRT1 levels are responsive to environmental stimuli such as daylight, cell stress, and calorie restriction. SIRT1 binds to and deacetylates a number of important transcription factors, such as PPAR-gamma, PPARalpha, PGC-1alpha, and FOXO1. These transcription factors metabolic manage responses such as insulin secretion, gluconeogenesis, and fatty acid oxidation (Haigis and Sinclair 2010). SIRT1 functions as a molecular regulator of CLOCK-mediated histone acetyltransferases (HAT). Thereby SIRT1 transduces signals originated by cellular metabolites to the circadian machinery. Furthermore, SIRT1 also modulates the circadian machinery by controlling the acetylation levels of BMAL1. The histone deacetylases (HDAC) activity of SIRT1 is regulated in a circadian manner (Nakahata et al. 2008). Thus, the cross talk between the biological clock and the NAMPT/NAD+/SIRT1 pathway provides a connection between the circadian system and nutrient-sensing pathways (Marcheva et al. 2013). CLOCK/BMAL1 binds to the SIRT1 promoter to enhance its expression and regulates hepatic insulin sensitivity by SIRT1. In addition, constant darkness-induced circadian misalignment in mice decreases hepatic BMAL1 and SIRT1 levels and induces insulin resistance. Actually CLOCK and BMAL1, two core circadian transcription factors, are correlated with hepatic insulin sensitivity (Zhou et al. 2014).

Poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase 1 (PARP-1) modulates the activities of several transcriptional
regulatory proteins either by direct proteinprotein interaction or by NAD+-dependent poly ADP ribosylation (Hassa et al. 2006). PARP-1 poly ADP-ribosylation activity is circadian and regulated by feeding. PARP-1 binds to CLOCK-BMAL1 in a daytime-dependent manner and poly ADP-ribosylates CLOCK in a circadian manner. Poly ADP-ribosylation of CLOCK reduces the DNA-binding activity of CLOCK-BMAL1 and its interaction with the PER and CRY proteins (Asher et al. 2010).

The ratio between oxidized and reduced forms of NAD and NADP cofactors or increased levels of oxidized cofactors, NAD+ or NADP+ decrease the ability of CLOCK/ BMAL1 and NPAS2 (neuronal PAS domaincontaining protein)/BMAL1 to bind to DNA, suggesting that cellular redox changes may be sufficient to entrain clocks. NPAS2 promote transcription of PER (Rutter et al. 2001). Therefore, the nuclear redox state is similarly fundamental for the activation of several redoxregulated transcription factors including CLOCK, NPAS2 (Rutter et al. 2001) and REV-ERB beta (Gupta and Ragsdale 2011). Sensing and responding to oxidative cycles in cellular environments could have driven the evolution of circadian rhythms, and maintained the intrinsic link between clocks and metabolism (Edgar et al. 2012).

CLOCK-mediated acetylation together with the SIRT1 deacetylation cycles are central mechanisms in the CLOCK-directed rhythmic expression of clock-responsive genes (Bechtold 2008). As mentioned above, alterations in NAD levels could change activities of important enzymes in metabolic pathways. Thereby NAD would also affect NAD-dependent deacetylase SIRT1 or PARP (Revollo et al. 2007). While the reduced forms, NADH and NADPH increase binding of the clock heterodimers, the oxidized forms, NAD+ and NADP⁺ decrease their binding. Although NAD⁺ is involved in cellular redox reactions within the mitochondria, it also serves as a substrate for the nutrient-responsive SIRT. In this case the activity of SIRT1 is directly coupled to the redox status, as well as it negatively regulates the activity of CLOCK/BMAL1 (Ramsey and Bass 2011).

Genotype and haplotype analysis in 537 individuals associated with metabolic risk of insulin resistance revealed that genetic variation in the CLOCK genes play a significant role in the development of obesity (Scott et al. 2008). Indeed, CLOCK polymorphism and related haplotypes increase the risk of overweight or obesity by 1.8-fold via altering circadian rhythmicity (Sookoian et al. 2008). Actually the photic regulation of the circadian system can be altered by eating a diet enriched in saturated fatty acids and leads to abdominal adiposity. In this case photic induction of two regulatory proteins, c-FOS and P-ERK, in the suprachiasmatic CLOCK are also markedly reduced during the high fat feeding (Mendoza et al. 2008). Although genetic variation at the CLOCK gene is associated with the metabolic syndrome features, no association is found between CLOCK gene polymorphism and fasting state lipid profiles. However, CLOCK polymorphisms interact with fatty acids to modulate metabolic syndrome traits. Therefore, genetic effects on insulin resistance and obesity phenotypes could be modulated by the dietary intake of the monounsaturated fatty acid (MUFA) or saturated fatty acids (Garaulet et al. 2009). In a total of 1100 individual participants who have CLOCK single-nucleotide polymorphisms, the energy intake with total fat, protein and carbohydrate consumptions are found to be significantly higher in minor allele carriers than in non-carriers. Subjects with the minor allele are 1.33 times more likely to have high energy intake than noncarriers (Garaulet et al. 2010b). Carriers of the minor allele C are also less successful in losing weight due to shorter sleep duration, higher plasma ghrelin concentrations. Moreover, they have shown less compliance with a Mediterranean diet pattern (Garaulet et al. 2011). On the other hand, PER2 polymorphisms have been linked with abdominal obesity, and unhealthy feeding behavior phenotypes (Garaulet et al. 2010a). Despite the CLOCK and PER2 gene polymorphism, NAMPT1 gene polymorphism is a rare single-nucleotide type, which is associated with protection from obesity (Blakemore et al. 2009).

Timing of food intake is associated with genetic variance in CLOCK. In 420 overweight/

obese patients undergoing a 20-week weightloss diet, those who ate their main meal late lost significantly less weight than early eaters. This difference in weight loss success could not be explained by differences in caloric intake only (Garaulet et al. 2013a). Actually unusual feeding time can produce a disruption of the circadian system which might produce metabolic consequences for the development of obesity and for unsuccessful weight loss in humans (Garaulet and Gómez-Abellán 2014). Indeed, unusual feeding time induces internal desynchronisation trough decoupling of peripheral oscillators from the central clock (Lowrey and Takahashi 2004). Association between food timing and obesity has been also verified in shift workers. The majority of evidences indicates that shifts workers are more prone to obesity than day workers (Lowden et al. 2010). Additionally, there are considerable epidemiological evidences indicating that shift work is associated with increased risk for obesity, diabetes and cardio-vascular diseases as a result of unusual eating time and disruption of circadian rhythm (Antunes et al. 2010). In a retrospective cohort study that was conducted involving 21,469 healthy individuals who slept less than 6 h at night were more likely to experience weight gain and to become obese (Kobayashi et al. 2012). The pooled odds ratio that linked short-duration sleep to obesity is 1.89 in children and 1.55 in adults in a total of 634,511 participants (Cappuccio et al. 2008). Furthermore, the prevalence of short sleep duration associated-metabolic syndrome is 8.7% (Kobayashi et al. 2011). Virtually sleep deprivation during only a single night induces insulin resistance via multiple metabolic pathways in healthy subjects (Donga et al. 2010). Sleep restriction with less than 6-h at night for 7 days is associated with serious insulin resistance without significant alterations in the insulin secretory response (Buxton et al. 2010). Shorter REM sleep during the second part of the night is also associated with dysregulation of the HPAaxis and reduced insulin sensitivity (Gonnissen et al. 2013). Briefly, a sleep duration less than 6 h or more than 9 h is associated with increased prevalence of diabetes mellitus and impaired glucose tolerance (Gottlieb et al. 2005). Additionally, sleep deprivation may alter the ability of leptin and ghrelin to accurately signal caloric need and produce a misperception for accurate energy availability (Knutson and Van Cauter 2008). Actually feeding requires the maintenance of wakefulness and the orexin system, which has a key role in the interaction between feeding and arousal. Deficiencies in the orexin system are associated with sleep disorders (Spiegel et al. 2009).

Individuals who have an excessive night time light exposure at home are associated with increased body mass, waist circumference and triglyceride levels, and poor cholesterol balance (Obayashi et al. 2013). The effects of dim light at night and high-fat diet appear additive. Thus, animals exposed to dim light at night that are fed high-fat diet display the greatest increase in body mass and exaggerated peripheral inflammation (Fonken et al. 2013b). Furthermore, continuous exposure to light induces the complete loss of circadian rhythm in energy metabolism and insulin sensitivity decreases due to reduced amplitude of the central clock (Coomans et al. 2013). Constant light desynchronizes clock neurons but does not compromise their ability to regenerate circadian rhythms (Ohta et al. 2005). Indeed, constant light has both acute and long-term disruptive effects on developing biological clocks of infants. Thereby cyclic light conditions have been recommended in neonatal intensive care units (Ohta et al. 2006).

Otherwise, peripheral circadian de-synchrony is an early indicator of metabolic disruption in shift workers due to sleep deprivation-mediated disruption of circadian rhythms. Imposing a strict dark phase feeding rhythm can be employed to reset peripheral clocks and alleviate metabolic perturbations. Strengthening the peripheral circadian rhythm by imposing metabolic rhythms via limiting food intake during the night may counteract comorbidities seen in human shift workers (Barclay et al. 2012). Nevertheless, circadian rhythms in clock expression persist during light at night; however, the amplitude of PER1 and PER2 rhythms is attenuated in the hypothalamus. Changes in the circadian clock are associated with temporal alterations in feeding behavior and increased weight gain (Fonken et al. 2013a). Thus reduced total daily energy expenditure in humans during nightshift schedules and reduced energy expenditure in response to dinner represent contributing mechanisms in the risk of weight gain. During the biological night, when the circadian clock is promoting sleep, working and eating may increase the risk of weight gain and obesity (McHill et al. 2014). In this manner the increase in exposure to light at night parallels the global increase in the prevalence of obesity and metabolic disorders (Fonken and Nelson 2014). Caloric intake during typical sleep time leads to greater weight gain than the same caloric intake during typical wake time (Arble et al. 2009). Eventually disruption of the timing of food intake and other metabolic signals at dim light at night leads to excess weight gain (Fonken et al. 2010).

Additionally, appetite-regulating hormones are altered during circadian misalignment. Thus, insufficient sleep reduces leptin and increases ghrelin (Bayon et al. 2014). In fact, the term of "circadian misalignment" describes either inappropriately timed sleep-wake or misalignment of sleep/wake with feeding rhythms, or misaligned central and peripheral rhythms (Baron and Reid 2014). In any case, circadian misalignment during nightshift schedules disturbs the metabolic physiology and contributes to the adverse metabolic health outcomes by reducing total daily energy expenditure (McHill et al. 2014). Later relative timing of meals, particularly eating close to sleep, could lead to weight gain due to a greater number of eating occasions and higher total daily caloric intake (Reid et al. 2014). Actually three major hormones, leptin, ghrelin and NPY, have been shown to exhibit circadian oscillation in metabolism. The progressive derangements in temporal communication imposed by environmental shifts in energy intake may force a positive energy balance culminating in excessive weight gain and obesity (Kalra et al. 2003). Thus, disruption in the rhythmic communication in the leptin-ghrelin-NPY feedback loop results in the loss of hypothalamic control, leading to abnormal weight gain and obesity (Kalra et al. 2005). The central circadian clock regulates leptin

expression. Even so feeding time cannot be affected by the rhythmicity of leptin release, ablation of the SCN and the regular feeding has been shown to eliminate leptin circadian rhythmicity (Kalsbeek et al. 2001). Leptin is systematically lower when the behavioral cycle is misaligned with the circadian cycle. Leptin suppression is maximal when the behavioral cycle is misaligned by 12 h with the circadian cycle (Scheer et al. 2009).

The expression of receptors for metabolic hormones, such as leptin and ghrelin, allows the ARC to sense the information from the periphery and signal it to the central nervous system. Anatomical and functional pathway for peripheral hormonal feedback to the hypothalamus may serve to modulate the activity of the SCN (Yi et al. 2006). In particular, the ghrelin receptors play an important role in modulating the activity of the circadian system by exerting a direct action on the SCN both under normal conditions and under restricted feeding schedules (Lamont et al. 2014; Yannielli et al. 2007). The SCN also contains leptin receptors. Thus, leptin can directly modulate the electrical properties of SCN neurons and, in this way, may contribute to the mechanism by which metabolic processes influence the circadian clock (Inyushkin et al. 2009). The circadian system importantly contributes to the reduced glucose tolerance observed in the evening compared with the morning. Circadian misalignment reduces glucose tolerance (Morris et al. 2015). Daily blood glucose homeostasis is also controlled by the hypothalamic clock in the SCN as well as by peripheral clocks. Thereby both CLOCK mutant and BMAL1 deficient animals exhibit delayed recovery from insulinhypoglycemia, induced impaired glucose tolerance and blunted insulin sensitivity (Kalsbeek et al. 2014). Actually BMAL1 regulates mitochondrial energy metabolism to maintain normal glucose-stimulated insulin secretion. Its circadian disruption leads to diabetes due to a loss of glucose-stimulated insulin secretion (Lee et al. 2011). Loss of glucose-stimulated insulin secretion is frequently depended on the accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) as well as a consequence of mitochondrial uncoupling.

Hence it is fully rescued by scavenging of the ROS or by inhibition of uncoupling protein 2 (Lee et al. 2013).

An endogenous ligand for the G proteincoupled receptors FM-3/GPR66 and FM-4/TGR-1, neuromedin S (NMS) is expressed in the SCN of the hypothalamus. NMS increases proopiomelanocortin (POMC) mRNA expression in the ARC and corticotropin-releasing hormone mRNA in the paraventricular nucleus, and induces c-Fos expression in the POMC neurons of the ARC. Consequently, NMS is implicated in the regulation of circadian rhythm and feeding behavior (Miyazato et al. 2008; Mori et al. 2005). However, Neuromedin U (NMU) isoform has potent actions on appetite and energy expenditure. NMS or NMU dose-dependently decreases food intake, increases metabolic rate, and leads to significant weight loss in animals. The two NMUbinding receptors (NMU-R1 and NMU-R2) are also expressed in the SCN, but their phase angles are different. Furthermore, the expression of NMS mRNA fluctuated within the SCN under light/ dark cycling, but not under conditions of constant darkness. NMU mRNA expression shows a circadian rhythm in the SCN shell of rats maintained under constant darkness (Nakahara et al. 2004). Amino acid variants in NMU associate with overweight and obesity, suggesting that NMU is involved in energy regulation in humans (Hainerová et al. 2006). Although NMU mRNA is significantly down-regulated in fasting, contrarily NMU overloading markedly suppresses food intake (Howard et al. 2000).

Another chronobiotic hormone which acts via high affinity G protein-coupled membrane receptors is melatonin. The abilities of this hormone for re-synchronization of sleep and circadian rhythm disturbances have been demonstrated in clinical trials (Barrenetxe et al. 2004). The nocturnal synthesis and release of melatonin by the pineal gland are tightly controlled by the SCN clock and inhibited by light exposure. Thus melatonin signals are used for the synchronization of peripheral oscillators. Moreover, melatonin receptors are also expressed by the SCN, hence endogenous melatonin is able to feedback onto the master clock (Pevet and Challet 2011).

Melatonin is necessary for the proper synthesis, secretion, and action of insulin. Therefore, the activity/feeding phase of the day is associated with high insulin sensitivity, and the rest/fasting is synchronized to the insulin-resistant metabolic phase of the day. The reduction in plasma melatonin levels during shift-work at night induces insulin resistance, glucose intolerance, sleep disturbance, and metabolic circadian disorganization leading to obesity (Cipolla-Neto et al. 2014). Ghrelin and serotonin are biochemically and functionally linked to the melatonin, which is an internal transducer of photic environmental changes (Kirsz and Zieba 2012). The neuroendocrine circadian patterns in the night eating syndrome (NES) have been distinguished by an attenuated nocturnal rise in the plasma concentrations of melatonin and leptin, despite a greater increase in the concentrations of cortisol (Birketvedt et al. 2012). Patients with NES characteristically demonstrate a significant change in the timing and amplitude of various behavioral and physiological circadian markers such as reduced amplitudes in the circadian rhythms of food intake, cortisol, ghrelin, and insulin, but increased thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH) amplitude. In this respect a delayed circadian pattern of food intake with a normal sleep-wake cycle occurs in NES. Thus NES may result from dissociations between central timing mechanisms and putative oscillators elsewhere in the central nervous system or periphery (Goel et al. 2009).

6 Effect of Feeding Regimens on Circadian Rhythms

6.1 Restricted Feeding

Daytime restricted feeding involves food intake for 2–4 h in the middle of the light period. After few days, anticipatory activity may occur (Mistlberger 2009). In this case the expression of alternative circadian oscillators can be strongly affected by daily feeding cycles, which are independent to the SCN (Mendoza 2007). Daily food is consumed in a limited time. When foods are received everyday at the same time for only a few hours, organism adjusts to the feeding period within a few days (Froy et al. 2008). However, there is an association between food-entrainable oscillations and the expression of mPER1 and mPER2 in the cerebral cortex and hippocampus (Wakamatsu et al. 2001). Food-restricted animals are able to predict meal time, whereas lack of food anticipation is associated with a mutation of PER2. Mutations of CLOCK or PER1 do not impair expression of food anticipatory components, suggesting that these clock genes are not essential for food-entrainable oscillations. By contrast, NPAS2 mutation or CRY1 and CRY2 deficiencies show more or less altered responses to restricted feeding conditions (Feillet et al. 2006). SCN circadian pacemaker is entrainable to restricted feeding under continuous darkness. This suggests that circadian clock system can be reset by a signal associated with feeding time (Abe et al. 2007). Functional CLOCK is not required for an entrainment of peripheral clocks to restricted feeding. The rhythmic expression of REV-ERB alpha is not involved in the restricted feeding-induced circadian expression of BMAL1 mRNA, although REV-ERBalpha has been identified as a major regulator of BMAL1 transcription (Oishi et al. 2002). Food-entrained activity rhythms are likely mediated by a circadian oscillators system, which is sensitive to multiple feeding related inputs (Patton and Mistlberger 2013). Indeed, to restrict the food-availability to a specific period of the day causes profound changes on the behavior and physiology of animals. Increase in gastro-intestinal motility, and activity of digestive enzymes 2-3-h prior to the next scheduled feeding is called food anticipatory activity. Metabolic activities of the anterior piriform cortex, the olfactory tubercle and olfactory bulb increase during food anticipatory activity independent of the geographical time and the metabolic activity in SCN (Olivo et al. 2014). In this case although the mechanism is not known exactly, food intake associated stimuli sensitivity of circadian oscillators outside of the SCN enables animals to uncouple rhythms of behavior and physiology from light-dark cycles and align these predictable daily with mealtimes (Mistlberger and Antle 2011). Uncoupling of the

stimulus associated with food intake from the central pacemaker suggests that nutritional regulation of clock oscillators in peripheral tissues may play a direct role in coordination of metabolic oscillations (Lin et al. 2008). Restricting the timing of meals to light time in contrast to restricted feeding during the night causes internal desynchronization with the loss of phase relationship between central-light entrained and peripheral clocks (Sunderram et al. 2014). In this manner peripheral oscillators become uncoupled from the central pacemaker when food availability becomes restricted, a long-lasting temporal conflict occurs with the central pacemaker. As soon as food availability returns to normal, the SCN clock, whose phase remains unaffected, resets the peripheral oscillators (Damiola et al. 2000). Time-restricted feeding entails the delivery of a certain amount of calories with the standard nutritional intake at specific time intervals of specific duration. Calorie restriction entails an overall reduction in caloric intake, albeit without malnutrition (Redman and Ravussin 2011).

Inter-individual analyses showed that subjects with relatively less REM sleep, particularly during the second part of the night, associated with dysregulation of the hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenal (HPA)-axis, higher cortisol concentrations, reduced insulin sensitivity and a higher model assessment of insulin homeostatic resistance (HOMA-IR) index. There is a negative correlation between total sleeping time and fasting insulin concentrations or between total sleeping time and the HOMA-IR index (Gonnissen et al. 2013). The time-restricted feeding regimen entrained circadian clock and metabolic regulators fix feeding times and prevent high fat dietinduced disruption of the normal cellular metabolic program (Hatori et al. 2012). Highenergy food intake in the evening and fasting in the morning have both been associated with the development of obesity. In this regard skipping breakfast impairs postprandial insulin sensitivity and fasting lipid levels in humans (Farshchi et al. 2005). Eventually the synchrony between circadian and metabolic processes plays an important role in the regulation of energy balance and body weight control. Modifying the time of feeding alone can greatly affect body weight (Arble et al. 2009). Temporal restricted feeding is a potent synchronizer of peripheral oscillators (Mendoza et al. 2005). Thus temporal feeding restriction under light-dark or dark-dark conditions can change the phase of circadian gene expression in peripheral cell types by up to 12 h. Sudden large changes in feeding time, similar to abrupt changes in the photoperiod, reset the phase of rhythmic gene expression (Damiola et al. 2000).

6.2 Calorie Restriction

Calorie restriction limits the amount of daily calorie intake to 60-70% of ad libitum feeding. In mammals, calorie restriction prevents or delays the onset of age-related diseases. In humans, long-termed calorie restriction results in sustained beneficial effects on major risk factors for atherosclerosis, Type 2 diabetes, and inflammation (Fontana 2009). A comprehensive review of 372 recorded comparisons revealed that dietary restriction has little effect on mitochondrial ROS production or antioxidant capacity. However more than half of the observations indicated that oxidative damage is reduced with dietary restriction by increasing antioxidant enzyme activity or the turnover of oxidized macromolecules (Walsh et al. 2014).

upregulates NAMPT Calorie restriction mRNA and protein levels in rat skeletal muscle and white adipose tissue. Inhibition of NAMPT activity attenuates the calorie restriction-induced SIRT3 activity, the calorie restriction-induced decrease of oxidative stress and the calorie restriction-induced improvements of antioxidant activity. Thereby, calorie restriction-induced beneficial effects on oxidative stress, mitochondrial biogenesis, and metabolic adaptation require NAMPT (Song et al. 2014). Analysis of the subjects who are included into different levels of chronic caloric restriction programs revealed that severe calorie restriction and acute fasting increase oxidative damage and decrease antioxidant capacity whereas moderate calorie restriction increases antioxidant capacity due to increase in manganese superoxide dismutase (Mn-SOD) activity and glutathione (GSH) concentration (Stankovic et al. 2013).

The mTOR pathway integrates nutrient, energy, and mitogen signals to regulate cell growth and cell division (Hay and Sonenberg 2004; Wullschleger et al. 2006). Actually calorie restriction can lead to activation of SIRT1 and suppression of mTOR and S6K1 activation (Ma et al. 2015). Dietary energy restriction reduces levels of phospho mTOR. This signaling pathway acts as a sensor of the nutritional and energetic state in the cell. Its principal upstream regulators are AMPK and Akt, and its downstream targets are the mTOR translation effectors p70 S6K, ribosomal S6 protein (S6) and 4E-BP1 S6K (Jiang et al. 2008). While light stimulates the colocalized activation of p70 S6K and ERK, pharmacological disruption of ERK signaling abolishes light-induced mTOR activity. This means that light-activated signaling coordinates activation of CREB and mTOR-mediated signals in the central pacemaker (Cao et al. 2008). Calorie restricted-fed animals resemble restricted feeding-treated animals, as they usually consume all or most of their food within a short period of time. Thus, due to the temporal component of food intake, calorie restriction similarly to restricted feeding synchronizes peripheral clocks and influences clock-controlled output systems (Froy and Miskin 2010). Calorie restriction entrains the SCN clock, whereas timed meals entrain peripheral oscillators (Froy 2007). When restricted feeding is coupled with caloric restriction, timing of clock gene expression is altered within the SCN, indicating that calorie restriction resets circadian rhythms by changing SCN clock gene expression and effects photic responses of the circadian system (Challet et al. 2003).

The normal alignment of feeding and activity with the environmental light cycle is critical for the maintenance of energy homeostasis (Marcheva et al. 2013).

Contrary to temporal restricted feeding, timed calorie restriction modifies clock gene expression in the SCN. Moreover, both temporal gating of light induced phase shifts and light induction of PER1 are strongly modified with daily calorie restriction. Diurnal hypocaloric feeding affects not only the transient regulation of the SCN clockwork and circadian outputs under light/dark cycle but also photic responses of the circadian system. Thus the changes in energy metabolism modulates circadian rhythmicity and gating of photic inputs in mammals (Mendoza et al. 2005). The circadian changes in clock and clock-controlled proteins and their acute responses to light in the SCN demonstrate that metabolic cues induced by a calorie restriction modulate the translational regulation of the SCN clock (Mendoza et al. 2007). In addition to timing of food availability affecting the circadian outputs of the clock, caloric restriction induces phase advances behavioral and physiological circadian rhythms and alters expression of clock genes and neuropeptides in SCN (Challet 2010). Under low-fat diet, adiponectin signaling pathway exhibits circadian rhythmicity. However, fasting and high fat diet alters this circadian expression. High fat diet leads to obesity by changing daily rhythm of clock genes and components of adiponectin signaling pathway (Barnea et al. 2009). When compared high fat diet ad libitum, the timed high fat diet restores the expression phase of the clock genes CLOCK and CRY1 and phaseadvanced PER1, PER2, CRY2, BMAL1, RORalpha, and REV-ERB alpha. High fat diet provides 18% reduction in body weight and improves insulin sensitivity by 3.7-fold. Timing can prevent the harmful effects of high fat diet (Sherman et al. 2012). Actually the serum resistin levels are associated positively with saturated fat intake and inversely with monounsaturated fat intake. In a cross-sectional study of 6637 randomly recruited adults, the resistin level is also found to be inversely associated with adiposity and with adherence to the Mediterranean diet (Cabrera de León et al. 2014). The diurnal pattern of resistin expression is negatively correlated with the gastric contents and serum insulin. Insulin stimulates resistin expression and that circulating resistin follows a contrary circadian pattern in comparison to insulin (Oliver et al. 2006).

6.3 Intermittent Fasting

Intermittent fasting or reduced meal frequency and caloric restriction extend lifespan and improve the health of overweight humans. These feeding regimens enhance cardiovascular and brain functions and improve several risk factors for coronary artery disease and stroke including reduction in blood pressure and increased insulin sensitivity. The beneficial effects of intermittent fasting and caloric restriction are primarily due to reduced oxidative damage and reinforced cellular resistance mechanisms against stress (Mattson and Wan 2005). Additionally, intermittent fasting results in increased production of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), which increases the resistance of neurons to degenerative processes. BDNF signaling may also mediate beneficial effects of intermittent fasting on glucose regulation and cardiovascular functions (Mattson 2005).

Furthermore, caloric restriction, intermittent fasting or every other day feeding regimens provide increased resistance to oxidative, metabolic and excitotoxic insults. In this respect PGC-1 is regulated by several signaling pathways via the connection between intermittent fasting and caloric restriction. These include FoxO transcription factors (through an insulin/insulin-like growth factor-I -dependent pathway), glucagonstimulated CREB, stress-activated protein kinases (p38 and c-jun N-terminal kinase) and SIRT1 (Martin et al. 2006b). These pathways stimulate the production of protein chaperones, neurotrophic factors and antioxidant enzymes, all of which help cells fight with stress and resist disease (Martin et al. 2006b). Chausse et al. showed that intermittent fasting promotes tissue-specific changes in mitochondrial bioenergetics and tissue redox state. However intermittent fasting surprisingly increases protein oxidative damage without measurable changes in mitochondrial function of the brain unlike the other studies. This restrictive dietary intervention may also be detrimental toward liver oxidative balance, as reflected by the enhanced levels of protein carbonylation and induction of glutathione synthesis

desynchronization of hormonal rhythms may participate in internal desynchronization and is associated with increase in metabolic risks favoring obesity (Challet 2015). Homozygous CLOCK

exposed to intermittent fasting and caloric restriction showed significantly higher levels of proteasome 26S subunit, non-ATPase 9 (PSMD9) (co-activator Bridge-1), macrophage migration inhibitor factor (MIF), transcription elongation factor B (SIII), polypeptide 2 (TCEB2)), aminoacylase 1 (ACY1) and fatty acid binding protein 5 (FABP5), and a marked reduction of glutathione S-transferase alpha 3 (GSTA3). In addition, accumulation of diacylglycerols (DAGs) is significantly reduced in hepatocytes of intermittent fasting and caloric restriction animals (Baumeier et al. 2015). If intermittent fasting combined with caloric restriction, liquid meals is an effective strategy to help obese women for decreasing weight and lower coronary heart disease risk (Klempel et al. 2012). Intermittent fasting can affect circadian rhythms differently depending on the timing of food availability and light conditions. This suggests that this regimen affects the SCN clock, similarly to caloric restriction (Froy and Miskin 2010). Actually intermittent fasting is not as dominant as restricted feeding in dictating peripheral rhythms. Nevertheless, intermittent fasting exhibits some similarities with restricted feeding, as reflected by the anticipatory feeding behavior. This precedes food availability or restoration of circadian rhythms under disruptive light conditions, due to the effect on the food entrainable oscillator. Co-activation of both the food entrainable oscillator and the SCN would yield rhythms at two opposite phases leading to the overall arrhythmicity (Froy et al. 2009).

(Chausse et al. 2015). Proteomic analysis of

hepatic lipid droplets isolated from animals

7 **Circadian Rhythms** and Obesity

The daily variations between sleep/fasting/catabolism and wakefulness/feeding/anabolism are coordinated by a master hypothalamic clock, mainly reseted by ambient light. Peripheral clocks are normally synchronized by the master clock, but they are also sensitive to feeding time, especially when meals take place during the usual resting period (Challet 2013). Circadian

mutation shows an attenuated diurnal rhythm of feeding behavior, as well as profound changes in body weight regulation and fuel metabolism, which leads to obesity. In addition to the severely altered diurnal rhythm in food intake, CLOCK mutant animals show a significant increase in energy intake and body weight. PER2, orexin and ghrelin are dramatically reduced in CLOCK mutant animals at all time points of the light-dark cycle (Turek et al. 2005). BMAL1/CLOCK generates circadian rhythm of C/EBP alpha-mediated leptin transcription in adipose tissue. PER and CRY mutant animals show a similar disruption of peripheral clock and deregulation of leptin. Actually coupling of the central and peripheral CLOCK controls leptin homeostasis. Hence leptin resistance has an important role in circadian dysfunction-induced obesity and metabolic syndromes (Kettner et al. 2015). In diet induced obesity, expression of CLOCK in the ARC is down-regulated. In this case inhibition of CLOCK may be involved in leptin resistance and regulation of suppressor of cytokine signaling-3 in ARC (Xie et al. 2013). Leptin and adiponectin are strongly associated with glucose and lipid metabolism. Their synthesis and secretion display circadian rhythms that are disturbed in the obese state, while hyperleptinemia resulting in leptin resistance, adiponectin deficiency has been linked to the pathophysiology of the obesityrelated disorders (Szewczyk-Golec et al. 2015).

On the other hand, impaired brown adipose tissue activity is an important mediator in the association between disturbed circadian rhythm and adiposity. Increasing the daily hours of light exposure decreases the uptake of fatty acids from triglyceride-rich lipoproteins, as well as of glucose from plasma selectively by brown adipose tissue (Kooijman et al. 2015). Adipose tissue clock genes regulate the hydrolysis of adipose tissue triglycerides and provide a rhythmic release of free fatty acids and glycerol from adipocytes. Disruption of circadian function decreases overall daily lipolytic activity and blunts the lipolytic response to fasting (Yoshino and Klein 2013). Saturated fatty acid intake interacts with a high obesity genetic risk score in increasing BMI (Casas-Agustench et al. 2014). Loss of clock gene function or misalignment of circadian rhythms with feeding cycles results in impaired lipid homeostasis (Gooley and Chua 2014). About 13% of 263 lipid metabolites shows circadian variation in humans. Surprisingly interindividual agreement for lipid metabolites identified as rhythmic is only about 20%. Eventually it is stated that there are different circadian metabolic phenotypes and an extensive diversity in circadian regulation of different lipid species in humans (Chua et al. 2013). In 1465 overweight/ obese subjects carrying minor alleles at variants of SIRT1 and CLOCK were found to have a higher resistance to weight loss. This could be related to the chronotype of the subject, their higher plasma levels of ghrelin and less adherence to Mediterranean diet patterns (Garaulet et al. 2012).

8 The Risk of Obesity in Adulthood

Human genetic studies report associations between polymorphisms of CLOCK and obesity (Scott et al. 2008). Exposure to maternal obesity from pre-conception to birth as well as high fat diets influences the risk of obesity in the offspring. Hepatic mRNA expression of circadian (CLOCK, BMAL1, REV-ERB alpha, CRY, PER) and metabolic (PPAR alpha, SIRT1) genes were strongly suppressed in offspring exposed to both maternal obesity and high fat diet (Borengasser et al. 2014). Maternal obesity and diabetes associated with high birth weight, excessive nutrition in neonates, and rapid catchup growth also increase the risk of adult-onset obesity. Conversely, maternal undernutrition results in low birth weight with increased risk for longlasting energy balance disorders with the impaired glucose uptake, insulin and leptin resistance, low-grade inflammation, modified sympathetic activity with reduced noradrenergic innervations, and thermogenesis (Lukaszewski et al. 2013). The hypothalamus-adipose axis plays a pivotal role in the maintenance of energy homoeostasis by controlling the nutritional status and energy storage level. The perinatal period largely corresponds to the period of brain maturation, neuronal differentiation and active adipogenesis. Impaired neurogenesis, neuronal functionality, nuclei structural organization and misalignment of circadian rhythms with feeding cycles led to a persistent reprogrammed appetite system that favors the orexigenic pathways, leptin/insulin resistance and hyperphagia (Breton 2013). Offspring from high-fat/high-sucrose-fed dams are heavier and have increased hepatic triglycerides, hepatic glycogen, blood glucose and plasma insulin compared with the offspring from chow-fed dams. In a similar manner supplementation of chocolate and soft drink during gestation and lactation contributes to early onset of hepatic steatosis (Kjaergaard et al. 2014).

The mRNA of PER1, PER2, BMAL1, and CRY1 clock genes are expressed in human hearts. Although PER1, PER2, and BMAL1 mRNAs reveal clear circadian rhythms in the human heart, no circadian rhythm is detected in CRY1 mRNA (Leibetseder et al. 2009). Furthermore, maternal obesity has a profound influence in the protein expression genes in heart and liver of offspring. The circadian clock undergoes nutritional programing, which may contribute to the alternations in energy metabolism associated with the development of metabolic disorders in early life and adulthood. Metabolic and inflammatory genes, CPT1b, PPAR alpha, PER2 show antiphase oscillations, whereas BMAL1 has greater oscillation amplitudes (Wang et al. 2015). Offspring exposed to maternal obesity and high fat consumption during development are more susceptible to developing behavioral disorders such as anxiety, depression, attention deficit, hyperactivity and autism spectrum disorders (Sullivan et al. 2014). Additionally, hepatic mRNA expression of circadian; CLOCK, BMAL1, REV-ERB alpha, CRY, PER genes and metabolic; PPAR alpha, SIRT1 genes are strongly suppressed in offspring exposed to both maternal obesity and high fat diet. Offspring from obese animals may exhibit impaired liver metabolism in response to high fat diet via reduced PPAR alpha expression prior to the development of obesity (Borengasser et al. 2014). In offspring of obese dams, hepatic fatty acid oxidation decreases due to twofold reduction of hepatic long chain acyl-CoA dehydrogenase and three-fold reduction of SIRT3 protein levels. In this manner mitochondrial dysfunction precedes the development of detrimental obesity associated co-morbidities such as insulin resistance and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (Borengasser et al. 2011).

The incidence of overweight or obese is increasing all over the world. Weight loss surgery for obesity seems to be the most effective option when other treatment modalities have failed. Surgery results in a greater improvement in weight loss related outcomes and weight associated comorbidities compared with the nonsurgical interventions. Very few data have been obtained related to the effect of bariatric surgery on the circadian desynchronization (Colquitt et al. 2014). Severely obese individuals show a decrease in circulating free fatty acid 6 months after biliopancreatic diversion. Malabsorptive bariatric operations are associated with a drastic reduction in 24-h circulating free fatty acid concentrations, improvement of insulin resistance and changes in the pattern of leptin peaks independent of weight loss (Raffaelli et al. 2015). Actually all forms of weight loss surgery lead to caloric restriction, weight loss and decrease in fat mass (Gumbs et al. 2005). While duodenaljejunal bypass induces marked expressions of glucose transporter-2 (GLUT2) in the liver, gluconeogenic enzymes, phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase-1 and glucose-6-phosphatase decrease. In these animals, circadian transcription factors CRY1 and PER2 increase in the liver and decrease in the intestine (Kim et al. 2015).

9 Conclusion

In addition to the influence of dietary nutrients on circadian rhythms, the daily timing of food intake has itself been shown to affect body weight regulation in mammals (Summa and Turek 2014). Altered timing of food intake can lead to uncoupling of peripheral clocks from the central pacemaker (Oosterman et al. 2015). In other word, unusual feeding time can cause the disruption of the circadian system which might reveal unhealthy consequences in humans (Garaulet and Gómez-Abellán 2014). Late lunch eaters loose less weight and display a slower weight-loss rate than early eaters (Garaulet et al. 2013b). Calorie restriction entrains the SCN clock, whereas timed meals entrain peripheral oscillators (Froy 2007).

References

- Abe, H., S. Honma, and K.-I. Honma. 2007. Daily restricted feeding resets the circadian clock in the suprachiasmatic nucleus of CS mice. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 292: R607–R615. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00331.2006.
- Acosta-Galvan, G., C.-X. Yi, J. van der Vliet, J.H. Jhamandas, P. Panula, M. Angeles-Castellanos, M. Del Carmen Basualdo, C. Escobar, and R.M. Buijs. 2011. Interaction between hypothalamic dorsomedial nucleus and the suprachiasmatic nucleus determines intensity of food anticipatory behavior. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 108: 5813–5818. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1015551108.
- Adamovich, Y., L. Rousso-Noori, Z. Zwighaft, A. Neufeld-Cohen, M. Golik, J. Kraut-Cohen, M. Wang, X. Han, and G. Asher. 2014. Circadian clocks and feeding time regulate the oscillations and levels of hepatic triglycerides. *Cell Metabolism* 19: 319–330. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2013.12.016.
- Ando, H., H. Yanagihara, Y. Hayashi, Y. Obi, S. Tsuruoka, T. Takamura, S. Kaneko, and A. Fujimura. 2005. Rhythmic messenger ribonucleic acid expression of clock genes and adipocytokines in mouse visceral adipose tissue. *Endocrinology* 146: 5631–5636. doi:10.1210/en.2005-0771.
- Antle, M.C., and R. Silver. 2005. Orchestrating time: Arrangements of the brain circadian clock. *Trends in Neurosciences* 28: 145–151. doi:10.1016/j. tins.2005.01.003.
- Antle, M.C., L.J. Kriegsfeld, and R. Silver. 2005. Signaling within the master clock of the brain: Localized activation of mitogen-activated protein kinase by gastrin-releasing peptide. *Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 25: 2447–2454. doi:10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.4696-04.2005.
- Antle, M.C., V.M. Smith, R. Sterniczuk, G.R. Yamakawa, and B.D. Rakai. 2009. Physiological responses of the circadian clock to acute light exposure at night. *Reviews in Endocrine & Metabolic Disorders* 10: 279–291. doi:10.1007/s11154-009-9116-6.
- Antunes, L.C., R. Levandovski, G. Dantas, W. Caumo, and M.P. Hidalgo. 2010. Obesity and shift work:

Chronobiological aspects. *Nutrition Research Reviews* 23: 155–168. doi:10.1017/S0954422410000016.

- Arble, D.M., J. Bass, A.D. Laposky, M.H. Vitaterna, and F.W. Turek. 2009. Circadian timing of food intake contributes to weight gain. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 17: 2100–2102. doi:10.1038/oby.2009.264.
- Asher, G., and U. Schibler. 2006. A CLOCK-less clock. *Trends in Cell Biology* 16: 547–549. doi:10.1016/j. tcb.2006.09.005.
- Asher, G., D. Gatfield, M. Stratmann, H. Reinke, C. Dibner, F. Kreppel, R. Mostoslavsky, F.W. Alt, and U. Schibler. 2008. SIRT1 regulates circadian clock gene expression through PER2 deacetylation. *Cell* 134: 317–328. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.06.050.
- Asher, G., H. Reinke, M. Altmeyer, M. Gutierrez-Arcelus, M.O. Hottiger, and U. Schibler. 2010. Poly(ADPribose) polymerase 1 participates in the phase entrainment of circadian clocks to feeding. *Cell* 142: 943–953. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.08.016.
- Atkinson, S.E., E.S. Maywood, J.E. Chesham, C. Wozny, C.S. Colwell, M.H. Hastings, and S.R. Williams. 2011. Cyclic AMP signaling control of action potential firing rate and molecular circadian pacemaking in the suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Journal of Biological Rhythms* 26: 210–220. doi:10.1177/0748730411402810.
- Bando, H., T. Nishio, G.T.J. van der Horst, S. Masubuchi, Y. Hisa, and H. Okamura. 2007. Vagal regulation of respiratory clocks in mice. *Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 27: 4359–4365. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4131-06.2007.
- Barclay, J.L., J. Husse, B. Bode, N. Naujokat, J. Meyer-Kovac, S.M. Schmid, H. Lehnert, and H. Oster. 2012. Circadian desynchrony promotes metabolic disruption in a mouse model of shiftwork. *PLoS One* 7: e37150. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0037150.
- Barnea, M., Z. Madar, and O. Froy. 2009. High-fat diet delays and fasting advances the circadian expression of adiponectin signaling components in mouse liver. *Endocrinology* 150: 161–168. doi:10.1210/ en.2008-0944.
- Baron, K.G., and K.J. Reid. 2014. Circadian misalignment and health. *International Review of Psychiatry* (Abingdon, England) 26: 139–154. doi:10.3109/0954 0261.2014.911149.
- Barrenetxe, J., P. Delagrange, and J.A. Martínez. 2004. Physiological and metabolic functions of melatonin. *Journal of Physiology and Biochemistry* 60: 61–72.
- Bass, J., and J.S. Takahashi. 2010. Circadian integration of metabolism and energetics. *Science* 330: 1349– 1354. doi:10.1126/science.1195027.
- Baumeier, C., D. Kaiser, J. Heeren, L. Scheja, C. John, C. Weise, M. Eravci, M. Lagerpusch, G. Schulze, H.-G. Joost, R.W. Schwenk, and A. Schürmann. 2015. Caloric restriction and intermittent fasting alter hepatic lipid droplet proteome and diacylglycerol species and prevent diabetes in NZO mice. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1851: 566–576. doi:10.1016/j. bbalip.2015.01.013.

- Bayon, V., D. Leger, D. Gomez-Merino, M.-F. Vecchierini, and M. Chennaoui. 2014. Sleep debt and obesity. *Annals of Medicine* 46: 264–272. doi:10.3109/078538 90.2014.931103.
- Bechtold, D.A. 2008. Energy-responsive timekeeping. Journal of Genetics 87: 447–458.
- Berthoud, H.-R. 2002. Multiple neural systems controlling food intake and body weight. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews* 26: 393–428.
- Birketvedt, G.S., A. Geliebter, I. Kristiansen, Y. Firgenschau, R. Goll, and J.R. Florholmen. 2012. Diurnal secretion of ghrelin, growth hormone, insulin binding proteins, and prolactin in normal weight and overweight subjects with and without the night eating syndrome. *Appetite* 59: 688–692. doi:10.1016/j. appet.2012.07.015.
- Blakemore, A.I.F., D. Meyre, J. Delplanque, V. Vatin, C. Lecoeur, M. Marre, J. Tichet, B. Balkau, P. Froguel, and A.J. Walley. 2009. A rare variant in the visfatin gene (NAMPT/PBEF1) is associated with protection from obesity. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 17: 1549– 1553. doi:10.1038/oby.2009.75.
- Borengasser, S.J., F. Lau, P. Kang, M.L. Blackburn, M.J.J. Ronis, T.M. Badger, and K. Shankar. 2011. Maternal obesity during gestation impairs fatty acid oxidation and mitochondrial SIRT3 expression in rat offspring at weaning. *PLoS One* 6: e24068. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0024068.
- Borengasser, S.J., P. Kang, J. Faske, H. Gomez-Acevedo, M.L. Blackburn, T.M. Badger, and K. Shankar. 2014. High fat diet and in utero exposure to maternal obesity disrupts circadian rhythm and leads to metabolic programming of liver in rat offspring. *PLoS One* 9: e84209. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0084209.
- Bouskila, Y., and F.E. Dudek. 1993. Neuronal synchronization without calcium-dependent synaptic transmission in the hypothalamus. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 90: 3207–3210.
- Breton, C. 2013. The hypothalamus-adipose axis is a key target of developmental programming by maternal nutritional manipulation. *The Journal of Endocrinology* 216: R19–R31. doi:10.1530/JOE-12-0157.
- Buijs, R.M., F.A. Scheer, F. Kreier, C. Yi, N. Bos, V.D. Goncharuk, and A. Kalsbeek. 2006. Organization of circadian functions: Interaction with the body. *Progress in Brain Research* 153: 341–360. doi:10.1016/S0079-6123(06)53020-1.
- Buxton, O.M., M. Pavlova, E.W. Reid, W. Wang, D.C. Simonson, and G.K. Adler. 2010. Sleep restriction for 1 week reduces insulin sensitivity in healthy men. *Diabetes* 59: 2126–2133. doi:10.2337/db09-0699.
- Cabrera de León, A., D. Almeida González, A. González Hernández, S. Domínguez Coello, J. Marrugat, J. Juan Alemán Sánchez, B. Brito Díaz, I. Marcelino Rodríguez, and M. del C.R. Pérez. 2014. Relationships between serum resistin and fat intake, serum lipid concentrations and adiposity in the general population.

Journal of Atherosclerosis and Thrombosis 21: 454–462.

- Cakir, I., M. Perello, O. Lansari, N.J. Messier, C.A. Vaslet, and E.A. Nillni. 2009. Hypothalamic Sirt1 regulates food intake in a rodent model system. *PLoS One* 4: e8322. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0008322.
- Cantó, C., Z. Gerhart-Hines, J.N. Feige, M. Lagouge, L. Noriega, J.C. Milne, P.J. Elliott, P. Puigserver, and J. Auwerx. 2009. AMPK regulates energy expenditure by modulating NAD+ metabolism and SIRT1 activity. *Nature* 458: 1056–1060. doi:10.1038/nature07813.
- Cantó, C., L.Q. Jiang, A.S. Deshmukh, C. Mataki, A. Coste, M. Lagouge, J.R. Zierath, and J. Auwerx. 2010. Interdependence of AMPK and SIRT1 for metabolic adaptation to fasting and exercise in skeletal muscle. *Cell Metabolism* 11: 213–219. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2010.02.006.
- Cao, R., B. Lee, H.-Y. Cho, S. Saklayen, and K. Obrietan. 2008. Photic regulation of the mTOR signaling pathway in the suprachiasmatic circadian clock. *Molecular* and Cellular Neurosciences 38: 312–324. doi:10.1016/j.mcn.2008.03.005.
- Cao, R., B. Robinson, H. Xu, C. Gkogkas, A. Khoutorsky, T. Alain, A. Yanagiya, T. Nevarko, A.C. Liu, S. Amir, and N. Sonenberg. 2013. Translational control of entrainment and synchrony of the suprachiasmatic circadian clock by mTOR/4E-BP1 signaling. *Neuron* 79: 712–724. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2013.06.026.
- Cappuccio, F.P., F.M. Taggart, N.-B. Kandala, A. Currie, E. Peile, S. Stranges, and M.A. Miller. 2008. Metaanalysis of short sleep duration and obesity in children and adults. *Sleep* 31: 619–626.
- Carneiro, B.T.S., and J.F. Araujo. 2012. Food entrainment: Major and recent findings. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience* 6: 83. doi:10.3389/fnbeh.2012.00083.
- Casas-Agustench, P., D.K. Arnett, C.E. Smith, C.-Q. Lai, L.D. Parnell, I.B. Borecki, A.C. Frazier-Wood, M. Allison, Y.-D.I. Chen, K.D. Taylor, S.S. Rich, J.I. Rotter, Y.-C. Lee, and J.M. Ordovás. 2014. Saturated fat intake modulates the association between an obesity genetic risk score and body mass index in two US populations. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics* 114: 1954–1966. doi:10.1016/j. jand.2014.03.014.
- Chalkiadaki, A., and L. Guarente. 2012. Sirtuins mediate mammalian metabolic responses to nutrient availability. *Nature Reviews. Endocrinology* 8: 287–296. doi:10.1038/nrendo.2011.225.
- Challet, E. 2010. Interactions between light, mealtime and calorie restriction to control daily timing in mammals. *Journal of Comparative Physiology*. B 180: 631–644. doi:10.1007/s00360-010-0451-4.
- — . 2013. Circadian clocks, food intake, and metabolism. *Progress in Molecular Biology and Translational Science* 119: 105–135. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-396971-2.00005-1.
- ---. 2015. Keeping circadian time with hormones. Diabetes, Obesity & Metabolism 17(Suppl 1): 76–83. doi:10.1111/dom.12516.
- Challet, E., I. Caldelas, C. Graff, and P. Pévet. 2003. Synchronization of the molecular clockwork by light-

and food-related cues in mammals. *Biological Chemistry* 384: 711–719. doi:10.1515/BC.2003.079.

- Challet, E., J. Mendoza, H. Dardente, and P. Pévet. 2009. Neurogenetics of food anticipation. *The European Journal of Neuroscience* 30: 1676–1687. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2009.06962.x.
- Chausse, B., M.A. Vieira-Lara, A.B. Sanchez, M.H.G. Medeiros, and A.J. Kowaltowski. 2015. Intermittent fasting results in tissue-specific changes in bioenergetics and redox state. *PLoS One* 10: e0120413. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0120413.
- Chua, E.C.-P., G. Shui, I.T.-G. Lee, P. Lau, L.-C. Tan, S.-C. Yeo, B.D. Lam, S. Bulchand, S.A. Summers, K. Puvanendran, S.G. Rozen, M.R. Wenk, and J.J. Gooley. 2013. Extensive diversity in circadian regulation of plasma lipids and evidence for different circadian metabolic phenotypes in humans. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 110: 14468–14473. doi:10.1073/pnas.1222647110.
- Cipolla-Neto, J., F.G. Amaral, S.C. Afeche, D.X. Tan, and R.J. Reiter. 2014. Melatonin, energy metabolism, and obesity: A review. *Journal of Pineal Research* 56: 371–381. doi:10.1111/jpi.12137.
- Clark, J.P., and P. Kofuji. 2010. Stoichiometry of N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors within the suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Journal of Neurophysiology* 103: 3448–3464. doi:10.1152/jn.01069.2009.
- Colquitt, J.L., K. Pickett, E. Loveman, and G.K. Frampton. 2014. Surgery for weight loss in adults. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* CD003641. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD003641.pub4
- Colwell, C.S. 2001. NMDA-evoked calcium transients and currents in the suprachiasmatic nucleus: Gating by the circadian system. *The European Journal of Neuroscience* 13: 1420–1428.
- — 2011. Linking neural activity and molecular oscillations in the SCN. *Nature Reviews. Neuroscience* 12: 553–569. doi:10.1038/nrn3086.
- Connors, B.W., and M.A. Long. 2004. Electrical synapses in the mammalian brain. *Annual Review of Neuroscience* 27: 393–418. doi:10.1146/annurev. neuro.26.041002.131128.
- Coomans, C.P., S.A.A. van den Berg, T. Houben, J.-B. van Klinken, R. van den Berg, A.C.M. Pronk, L.M. Havekes, J.A. Romijn, K.W. van Dijk, N.R. Biermasz, and J.H. Meijer. 2013. Detrimental effects of constant light exposure and high-fat diet on circadian energy metabolism and insulin sensitivity. *FASEB Journal: Official Publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology* 27: 1721–1732. doi:10.1096/fj.12-210898.
- Dailey, M.J., K.C. Stingl, and T.H. Moran. 2012. Disassociation between preprandial gut peptide release and food-anticipatory activity. *Endocrinology* 153: 132–142. doi:10.1210/en.2011-1464.
- Damiola, F., N. Le Minh, N. Preitner, B. Kornmann, F. Fleury-Olela, and U. Schibler. 2000. Restricted feeding uncouples circadian oscillators in peripheral tissues from the central pacemaker in the suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Genes & Development* 14: 2950–2961.

- Deans, M.R., J.R. Gibson, C. Sellitto, B.W. Connors, and D.L. Paul. 2001. Synchronous activity of inhibitory networks in neocortex requires electrical synapses containing connexin36. *Neuron* 31: 477–485.
- Debruyne, J.P., E. Noton, C.M. Lambert, E.S. Maywood, D.R. Weaver, and S.M. Reppert. 2006. A clock shock: Mouse CLOCK is not required for circadian oscillator function. *Neuron* 50: 465–477. doi:10.1016/j. neuron.2006.03.041.
- Delezie, J., and E. Challet. 2011. Interactions between metabolism and circadian clocks: Reciprocal disturbances. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1243: 30–46. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2011.06246.x.
- Dibner, C., U. Schibler, and U. Albrecht. 2010. The mammalian circadian timing system: Organization and coordination of central and peripheral clocks. *Annual Review of Physiology* 72: 517–549. doi:10.1146/ annurev-physiol-021909-135821.
- Donga, E., M. van Dijk, J.G. van Dijk, N.R. Biermasz, G.-J. Lammers, K.W. van Kralingen, E.P.M. Corssmit, and J.A. Romijn. 2010. A single night of partial sleep deprivation induces insulin resistance in multiple metabolic pathways in healthy subjects. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 95: 2963– 2968. doi:10.1210/jc.2009-2430.
- Duez, H., and B. Staels. 2008. Rev-erb alpha gives a time cue to metabolism. *FEBS Letters* 582: 19–25. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2007.08.032.
- Edgar, R.S., E.W. Green, Y. Zhao, G. van Ooijen, M. Olmedo, X. Qin, Y. Xu, M. Pan, U.K. Valekunja, K.A. Feeney, E.S. Maywood, M.H. Hastings, N.S. Baliga, M. Merrow, A.J. Millar, C.H. Johnson, C.P. Kyriacou, J.S. O'Neill, and A.B. Reddy. 2012. Peroxiredoxins are conserved markers of circadian rhythms. *Nature* 485: 459–464. doi:10.1038/nature11088.
- Enoki, R., S. Kuroda, D. Ono, M.T. Hasan, T. Ueda, S. Honma, and K. Honma. 2012. Topological specificity and hierarchical network of the circadian calcium rhythm in the suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 109: 21498–21503. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1214415110.
- Escobar, C., C. Cailotto, M. Angeles-Castellanos, R.S. Delgado, and R.M. Buijs. 2009. Peripheral oscillators: The driving force for food-anticipatory activity. *The European Journal of Neuroscience* 30: 1665– 1675. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2009.06972.x.
- Farajnia, S., T.L.E. van Westering, J.H. Meijer, and S. Michel. 2014. Seasonal induction of GABAergic excitation in the central mammalian clock. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 111: 9627–9632. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1319820111.
- Farnell, Y.F., V.R. Shende, N. Neuendorff, G.C. Allen, and D.J. Earnest. 2011. Immortalized cell lines for realtime analysis of circadian pacemaker and peripheral oscillator properties. *The European Journal of Neuroscience* 33: 1533–1540. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2011.07629.x.
- Farshchi, H.R., M.A. Taylor, and I.A. Macdonald. 2005. Deleterious effects of omitting breakfast on insulin

sensitivity and fasting lipid profiles in healthy lean women. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 81: 388–396.

- Feillet, C.A., U. Albrecht, and E. Challet. 2006. "Feeding time" for the brain: A matter of clocks. *Journal of Physiology, Paris* 100: 252–260. doi:10.1016/j. jphysparis.2007.05.002.
- Fonken, L.K., and R.J. Nelson. 2014. The effects of light at night on circadian clocks and metabolism. *Endocrine Reviews* 35: 648–670. doi:10.1210/ er.9013-1051.
- Fonken, L.K., J.L. Workman, J.C. Walton, Z.M. Weil, J.S. Morris, A. Haim, and R.J. Nelson. 2010. Light at night increases body mass by shifting the time of food intake. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107: 18664– 18669. doi:10.1073/pnas.1008734107.
- Fonken, L.K., T.G. Aubrecht, O.H. Meléndez-Fernández, Z.M. Weil, and R.J. Nelson. 2013a. Dim light at night disrupts molecular circadian rhythms and increases body weight. *Journal of Biological Rhythms* 28: 262– 271. doi:10.1177/0748730413493862.
- Fonken, L.K., R.A. Lieberman, Z.M. Weil, and R.J. Nelson. 2013b. Dim light at night exaggerates weight gain and inflammation associated with a highfat diet in male mice. *Endocrinology* 154: 3817–3825. doi:10.1210/en.2013-1121.
- Fontaine, C., G. Dubois, Y. Duguay, T. Helledie, N. Vu-Dac, P. Gervois, F. Soncin, S. Mandrup, J.-C. Fruchart, J. Fruchart-Najib, and B. Staels. 2003. The orphan nuclear receptor Rev-Erbalpha is a peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) gamma target gene and promotes PPARgamma-induced adipocyte differentiation. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 37672–37680. doi:10.1074/jbc. M304664200.
- Fontana, L. 2009. Modulating human aging and ageassociated diseases. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1790: 1133–1138. doi:10.1016/j.bbagen.2009.02.002.
- Froy, O. 2007. The relationship between nutrition and circadian rhythms in mammals. *Frontiers in Neuroendocrinology* 28: 61–71. doi:10.1016/j. yfrne.2007.03.001.
- Froy, O., and R. Miskin. 2010. Effect of feeding regimens on circadian rhythms: Implications for aging and longevity. *Aging* 2: 7–27. doi:10.18632/aging.100116.
- Froy, O., D.C. Chang, and S.M. Reppert. 2002. Redox potential: Differential roles in dCRY and mCRY1 functions. *Current Biology: CB* 12: 147–152.
- Froy, O., N. Chapnik, and R. Miskin. 2008. The suprachiasmatic nuclei are involved in determining circadian rhythms during restricted feeding. *Neuroscience* 155: 1152–1159. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2008.06.060.
- ---. 2009. Effect of intermittent fasting on circadian rhythms in mice depends on feeding time. *Mechanisms* of Ageing and Development 130: 154–160. doi:10.1016/j.mad.2008.10.006.
- Gamble, K.L., G.C. Allen, T. Zhou, and D.G. McMahon. 2007. Gastrin-releasing peptide mediates light-like resetting of the suprachiasmatic nucleus circadian pacemaker through cAMP response element-binding protein

and Perl activation. *Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 27: 12078–12087.doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1109-07.2007.

- Garaulet, M., and P. Gómez-Abellán. 2014. Timing of food intake and obesity: A novel association. *Physiology & Behavior* 134: 44–50. doi:10.1016/j. physbeh.2014.01.001.
- Garaulet, M., Y.-C. Lee, J. Shen, L.D. Parnell, D.K. Arnett, M.Y. Tsai, C.-Q. Lai, and J.M. Ordovas. 2009. CLOCK genetic variation and metabolic syndrome risk: Modulation by monounsaturated fatty acids. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 90: 1466– 1475. doi:10.3945/ajcn.2009.27536.
- Garaulet, M., M.D. Corbalán-Tutau, J.A. Madrid, J.C. Baraza, L.D. Parnell, Y.-C. Lee, and J.M. Ordovas. 2010a. PERIOD2 variants are associated with abdominal obesity, psycho-behavioral factors, and attrition in the dietary treatment of obesity. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association* 110: 917–921. doi:10.1016/j.jada.2010.03.017.
- Garaulet, M., Y.-C. Lee, J. Shen, L.D. Parnell, D.K. Arnett, M.Y. Tsai, C.-Q. Lai, and J.M. Ordovas. 2010b. Genetic variants in human CLOCK associate with total energy intake and cytokine sleep factors in overweight subjects (GOLDN population). *European Journal of Human Genetics: EJHG* 18: 364–369. doi:10.1038/ejhg.2009.176.
- Garaulet, M., C. Sánchez-Moreno, C.E. Smith, Y.-C. Lee, F. Nicolás, and J.M. Ordovás. 2011. Ghrelin, sleep reduction and evening preference: Relationships to CLOCK 3111 T/C SNP and weight loss. *PLoS One* 6: e17435. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0017435.
- Garaulet, M., A. Esteban Tardido, Y.-C. Lee, C.E. Smith, L.D. Parnell, and J.M. Ordovás. 2012. SIRT1 and CLOCK 3111T>C combined genotype is associated with evening preference and weight loss resistance in a behavioral therapy treatment for obesity. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(36): 1436– 1441. doi:10.1038/ijo.2011.270.
- Garaulet, M., P. Gómez-Abellán, J.J. Alburquerque-Béjar, Y.-C. Lee, J.M. Ordovás, and F.a.J.L. Scheer. 2013a. Timing of food intake predicts weight loss effectiveness. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(37): 604– 611. doi:10.1038/ijo.2012.229.
- — 2013b. Timing of food intake predicts weight loss effectiveness. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(37): 604–611. doi:10.1038/ijo.2012.229.
- Glossop, N.R.J., and P.E. Hardin. 2002. Central and peripheral circadian oscillator mechanisms in flies and mammals. *Journal of Cell Science* 115: 3369–3377.
- Goel, N., A.J. Stunkard, N.L. Rogers, H.P.A. Van Dongen, K.C. Allison, J.P. O'Reardon, R.S. Ahima, D.E. Cummings, M. Heo, and D.F. Dinges. 2009. Circadian rhythm profiles in women with night eating syndrome. *Journal of Biological Rhythms* 24: 85–94. doi:10.1177/0748730408328914.
- Gómez-Abellán, P., J.J. Hernández-Morante, J.A. Luján, J.A. Madrid, and M. Garaulet. 2008. Clock genes are implicated in the human metabolic syndrome. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(32): 121–128. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0803689.

- Gonnissen, H.K.J., C. Mazuy, F. Rutters, E.A.P. Martens, T.C. Adam, and M.S. Westerterp-Plantenga. 2013. Sleep architecture when sleeping at an unusual circadian time and associations with insulin sensitivity. *PLoS One* 8: e72877. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0072877.
- Gooley, J.J., and E.C.-P. Chua. 2014. Diurnal regulation of lipid metabolism and applications of circadian lipidomics. *Journal of Genetics and Genomics = Yi Chuan Xue Bao* 41: 231–250. doi:10.1016/j. jgg.2014.04.001.
- Gooley, J.J., J. Lu, T.C. Chou, T.E. Scammell, and C.B. Saper. 2001. Melanopsin in cells of origin of the retinohypothalamic tract. *Nature Neuroscience* 4: 1165. doi:10.1038/nn768.
- Gooley, J.J., A. Schomer, and C.B. Saper. 2006. The dorsomedial hypothalamic nucleus is critical for the expression of food-entrainable circadian rhythms. *Nature Neuroscience* 9: 398–407. doi:10.1038/nn1651.
- Gottlieb, D.J., N.M. Punjabi, A.B. Newman, H.E. Resnick, S. Redline, C.M. Baldwin, and F.J. Nieto. 2005. Association of sleep time with diabetes mellitus and impaired glucose tolerance. *Archives of Internal Medicine* 165:863–867. doi:10.1001/archinte.165.8.863.
- Green, C.B., J.S. Takahashi, and J. Bass. 2008. The meter of metabolism. *Cell* 134: 728–742. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2008.08.022.
- Gumbs, A.A., I.M. Modlin, and G.H. Ballantyne. 2005. Changes in insulin resistance following bariatric surgery: Role of caloric restriction and weight loss. *Obesity Surgery* 15: 462–473. doi:10.1381/0960892053723367.
- Gupta, N., and S.W. Ragsdale. 2011. Thiol-disulfide redox dependence of heme binding and heme ligand switching in nuclear hormone receptor rev-erb{beta}. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286: 4392–4403. doi:10.1074/jbc.M110.193466.
- Haigis, M.C., and D.A. Sinclair. 2010. Mammalian sirtuins: Biological insights and disease relevance. *Annual Review of Pathology* 5: 253–295. doi:10.1146/annurev. pathol.4.110807.092250.
- Hainerová, I., S.S. Torekov, J. Ek, M. Finková, K. Borch-Johnsen, T. Jørgensen, O.D. Madsen, J. Lebl, T. Hansen, and O. Pedersen. 2006. Association between neuromedin U gene variants and overweight and obesity. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology* and Metabolism 91: 5057–5063. doi:10.1210/ jc.2006-1442.
- Hannibal, J. 2002. Neurotransmitters of the retinohypothalamic tract. *Cell and Tissue Research* 309: 73–88. doi:10.1007/s00441-002-0574-3.
- — —. 2006. Roles of PACAP-containing retinal ganglion cells in circadian timing. *International Review of Cytology* 251: 1–39. doi:10.1016/ S0074-7696(06)51001-0.
- Hara, R., K. Wan, H. Wakamatsu, R. Aida, T. Moriya, M. Akiyama, and S. Shibata. 2001. Restricted feeding entrains liver clock without participation of the suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Genes to Cells: Devoted to Molecular & Cellular Mechanisms* 6: 269–278.

- Hassa, P.O., S.S. Haenni, M. Elser, and M.O. Hottiger. 2006. Nuclear ADP-ribosylation reactions in mammalian cells: Where are we today and where are we going? *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews: MMBR* 70: 789–829. doi:10.1128/MMBR.00040-05.
- Hastings, M.H., M. Brancaccio, and E.S. Maywood. 2014. Circadian pacemaking in cells and circuits of the suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology* 26: 2–10. doi:10.1111/jne.12125.
- Hatori, M., C. Vollmers, A. Zarrinpar, L. DiTacchio, E.A. Bushong, S. Gill, M. Leblanc, A. Chaix, M. Joens, J.A.J. Fitzpatrick, M.H. Ellisman, and S. Panda. 2012. Time-restricted feeding without reducing caloric intake prevents metabolic diseases in mice fed a high-fat diet. *Cell Metabolism* 15: 848–860. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2012.04.019.
- Hay, N., and N. Sonenberg. 2004. Upstream and downstream of mTOR. *Genes & Development* 18: 1926– 1945. doi:10.1101/gad.1212704.
- Hirota, T., and Y. Fukada. 2004. Resetting mechanism of central and peripheral circadian clocks in mammals. *Zoological Science* 21: 359–368. doi:10.2108/ zsj.21.359.
- Hoogerwerf, W.A., H.L. Hellmich, G. Cornélissen, F. Halberg, V.B. Shahinian, J. Bostwick, T.C. Savidge, and V.M. Cassone. 2007. Clock gene expression in the murine gastrointestinal tract: Endogenous rhythmicity and effects of a feeding regimen. *Gastroenterology* 133: 1250–1260. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2007.07.009.
- Howard, A.D., R. Wang, S.S. Pong, T.N. Mellin, A. Strack, X.M. Guan, Z. Zeng, D.L. Williams, S.D. Feighner, C.N. Nunes, B. Murphy, J.N. Stair, H. Yu, Q. Jiang, M.K. Clements, C.P. Tan, K.K. McKee, D.L. Hreniuk, T.P. McDonald, K.R. Lynch, J.F. Evans, C.P. Austin, C.T. Caskey, L.H. Van der Ploeg, and Q. Liu. 2000. Identification of receptors for neuromedin U and its role in feeding. *Nature* 406: 70–74. doi:10.1038/35017610.
- Hsieh, M.-C., S.-C. Yang, H.-L. Tseng, L.-L. Hwang, C.-T. Chen, and K.-R. Shieh. 2010. Abnormal expressions of circadian-clock and circadian clock-controlled genes in the livers and kidneys of long-term, high-fatdiet-treated mice. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(34): 227–239. doi:10.1038/ijo.2009.228.
- Huang, C.C.Y., L. Shi, C.-H. Lin, A.J. Kim, M.L. Ko, and G.Y.-P. Ko. 2015. A new role for AMP-activated protein kinase in the circadian regulation of L-type voltage-gated calcium channels in late-stage embryonic retinal photoreceptors. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 135: 727–741. doi:10.1111/jnc.13349.
- Hurtado-Carneiro, V., I. Roncero, S.S. Egger, R.H. Wenger, E. Blazquez, C. Sanz, and E. Alvarez. 2014. PAS kinase is a nutrient and energy sensor in hypothalamic areas required for the normal function of AMPK and mTOR/S6K1. *Molecular Neurobiology* 50: 314–326. doi:10.1007/s12035-013-8630-4.
- Imai, S.-I. 2010. "Clocks" in the NAD World: NAD as a metabolic oscillator for the regulation of metabolism and aging. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1804: 1584–1590. doi:10.1016/j.bbapap.2009.10.024.

- Inoue, I., Y. Shinoda, M. Ikeda, K. Hayashi, K. Kanazawa, M. Nomura, T. Matsunaga, H. Xu, S. Kawai, T. Awata, T. Komoda, and S. Katayama. 2005. CLOCK/BMAL1 is involved in lipid metabolism via transactivation of the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) response element. *Journal of Atherosclerosis and Thrombosis* 12: 169–174.
- Inyushkin, A.N., G.S. Bhumbra, and R.E.J. Dyball. 2009. Leptin modulates spike coding in the rat suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology* 21: 705–714. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2009.01889.x.
- Jiang, W., Z. Zhu, and H.J. Thompson. 2008. Dietary energy restriction modulates the activity of AMPactivated protein kinase, Akt, and mammalian target of rapamycin in mammary carcinomas, mammary gland, and liver. *Cancer Research* 68: 5492–5499. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-07-6721.
- Jordan, S.D., and K.A. Lamia. 2013. AMPK at the crossroads of circadian clocks and metabolism. *Molecular* and Cellular Endocrinology 366: 163–169. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2012.06.017.
- Kalra, S.P., M. Bagnasco, E.E. Otukonyong, M.G. Dube, and P.S. Kalra. 2003. Rhythmic, reciprocal ghrelin and leptin signaling: New insight in the development of obesity. *Regulatory Peptides* 111: 1–11.
- Kalra, S.P., N. Ueno, and P.S. Kalra. 2005. Stimulation of appetite by ghrelin is regulated by leptin restraint: Peripheral and central sites of action. *The Journal of Nutrition* 135: 1331–1335.
- Kalsbeek, A., E. Fliers, J.A. Romijn, S.E. La Fleur, J. Wortel, O. Bakker, E. Endert, and R.M. Buijs. 2001. The suprachiasmatic nucleus generates the diurnal changes in plasma leptin levels. *Endocrinology* 142: 2677–2685. doi:10.1210/endo.142.6.8197.
- Kalsbeek, A., I.F. Palm, S.E. La Fleur, F.a.J.L. Scheer, S. Perreau-Lenz, M. Ruiter, F. Kreier, C. Cailotto, and R.M. Buijs. 2006a. SCN outputs and the hypothalamic balance of life. *Journal of Biological Rhythms* 21: 458–469. doi:10.1177/0748730406293854.
- Kalsbeek, A., S. Perreau-Lenz, and R.M. Buijs. 2006b. A network of (autonomic) clock outputs. *Chronobiology International* 23: 201–215. doi:10.1080/07420520500464528.
- Kalsbeek, A., E. Foppen, I. Schalij, C. Van Heijningen, J. van der Vliet, E. Fliers, and R.M. Buijs. 2008. Circadian control of the daily plasma glucose rhythm: An interplay of GABA and glutamate. *PLoS One* 3: e3194. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0003194.
- Kalsbeek, A., S. la Fleur, and E. Fliers. 2014. Circadian control of glucose metabolism. *Molecular Metabolism* 3: 372–383. doi:10.1016/j.molmet.2014.03.002.
- Kaneko, K., T. Yamada, S. Tsukita, K. Takahashi, Y. Ishigaki, Y. Oka, and H. Katagiri. 2009. Obesity alters circadian expressions of molecular clock genes in the brainstem. *Brain Research* 1263: 58–68. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2008.12.071.
- Karatsoreos, I.N., S. Bhagat, E.B. Bloss, J.H. Morrison, and B.S. McEwen. 2011. Disruption of circadian clocks has ramifications for metabolism, brain, and behavior. *Proceedings of the National Academy of*

Sciences of the United States of America 108: 1657–1662. doi:10.1073/pnas.1018375108.

- Kettner, N.M., S.A. Mayo, J. Hua, C. Lee, D.D. Moore, and L. Fu. 2015. Circadian Dysfunction Induces Leptin Resistance in Mice. *Cell Metabolism* 22: 448– 459. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2015.06.005.
- Khapre, R.V., S.A. Patel, A.A. Kondratova, A. Chaudhary, N. Velingkaar, M.P. Antoch, and R.V. Kondratov. 2014. Metabolic clock generates nutrient anticipation rhythms in mTOR signaling. *Aging* 6: 675–689. doi:10.18632/aging.100686.
- Kim, S.G., G.R. Buel, and J. Blenis. 2013. Nutrient regulation of the mTOR complex 1 signaling pathway. *Molecules and Cells* 35: 463–473. doi:10.1007/ s10059-013-0138-2.
- Kim, M., Y.G. Son, Y.N. Kang, T.K. Ha, and E. Ha. 2015. Changes in glucose transporters, gluconeogenesis, and circadian clock after duodenal-jejunal bypass surgery. *Obesity Surgery* 25: 635–641. doi:10.1007/ s11695-014-1434-4.
- Kirsz, K., and D.A. Zieba. 2012. A review on the effect of the photoperiod and melatonin on interactions between ghrelin and serotonin. *General and Comparative Endocrinology* 179: 248–253. doi:10.1016/j. ygcen.2012.08.025.
- Kitazawa, M. 2013. Circadian rhythms, metabolism, and insulin sensitivity: Transcriptional networks in animal models. *Current Diabetes Reports* 13: 223–228. doi:10.1007/s11892-012-0354-8.
- Kjaergaard, M., C. Nilsson, A. Rosendal, M.O. Nielsen, and K. Raun. 2014. Maternal chocolate and sucrose soft drink intake induces hepatic steatosis in rat offspring associated with altered lipid gene expression profile. *Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England)* 210: 142–153. doi:10.1111/apha.12138.
- Klempel, M.C., C.M. Kroeger, S. Bhutani, J.F. Trepanowski, and K.A. Varady. 2012. Intermittent fasting combined with calorie restriction is effective for weight loss and cardio-protection in obese women. *Nutrition Journal* 11: 98. doi:10.1186/1475-2891-11-98.
- Knutson, K.L., and E. Van Cauter. 2008. Associations between sleep loss and increased risk of obesity and diabetes. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 1129: 287–304. doi:10.1196/annals.1417.033.
- Kobayashi, D., O. Takahashi, G.A. Deshpande, T. Shimbo, and T. Fukui. 2011. Relation between metabolic syndrome and sleep duration in Japan: A large scale cross-sectional study. *Internal Medicine (Tokyo, Japan)* 50: 103–107.
- — . 2012. Association between weight gain, obesity, and sleep duration: A large-scale 3-year cohort study. *Sleep & Breathing = Schlaf & Atmung* 16: 829–833. doi:10.1007/s11325-011-0583-0.
- Kohsaka, A., and J. Bass. 2007. A sense of time: How molecular clocks organize metabolism. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism: TEM* 18: 4–11. doi:10.1016/j.tem.2006.11.005.
- Kooijman, S., R. van den Berg, A. Ramkisoensing, M.R. Boon, E.N. Kuipers, M. Loef, T.C.M. Zonneveld, E.A. Lucassen, H.C.M. Sips, I.A. Chatzispyrou,

R.H. Houtkooper, J.H. Meijer, C.P. Coomans, N.R. Biermasz, and P.C.N. Rensen. 2015. Prolonged daily light exposure increases body fat mass through attenuation of brown adipose tissue activity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 112: 6748–6753. doi:10.1073/pnas.1504239112.

- Kudo, T., T. Tamagawa, M. Kawashima, N. Mito, and S. Shibata. 2007. Attenuating effect of clock mutation on triglyceride contents in the ICR mouse liver under a high-fat diet. *Journal of Biological Rhythms* 22: 312–323. doi:10.1177/0748730407302625.
- Kudo, T., Y. Tahara, K.L. Gamble, D.G. McMahon, G.D. Block, and C.S. Colwell. 2013. Vasoactive intestinal peptide produces long-lasting changes in neural activity in the suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Journal of Neurophysiology* 110: 1097–1106. doi:10.1152/ jn.00114.2013.
- Kume, K., M.J. Zylka, S. Sriram, L.P. Shearman, D.R. Weaver, X. Jin, E.S. Maywood, M.H. Hastings, and S.M. Reppert. 1999. mCRY1 and mCRY2 are essential components of the negative limb of the circadian clock feedback loop. *Cell* 98: 193–205.
- Lamont, E.W., J. Bruton, I.D. Blum, and A. Abizaid. 2014. Ghrelin receptor-knockout mice display alterations in circadian rhythms of activity and feeding under constant lighting conditions. *The European Journal of Neuroscience* 39: 207–217. doi:10.1111/ ejn.12390.
- Landry, G.J., M.M. Simon, I.C. Webb, and R.E. Mistlberger. 2006. Persistence of a behavioral food-anticipatory circadian rhythm following dorsomedial hypothalamic ablation in rats. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 290: R1527–R1534. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00874.2005.
- Laplante, M., and D.M. Sabatini. 2012. mTOR signaling in growth control and disease. *Cell* 149: 274–293. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2012.03.017.
- Le Foll, C., B.G. Irani, C. Magnan, A.A. Dunn-Meynell, and B.E. Levin. 2009. Characteristics and mechanisms of hypothalamic neuronal fatty acid sensing. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 297: R655–R664. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00223.2009.
- Le Foll, C., A. Dunn-Meynell, S. Musatov, C. Magnan, and B.E. Levin. 2013. FAT/CD36: A major regulator of neuronal fatty acid sensing and energy homeostasis in rats and mice. *Diabetes* 62: 2709–2716. doi:10.2337/ db12-1689.
- Le Martelot, G., T. Claudel, D. Gatfield, O. Schaad, B. Kornmann, G. Lo Sasso, A. Moschetta, and U. Schibler. 2009. REV-ERBalpha participates in circadian SREBP signaling and bile acid homeostasis. *PLoS Biology* 7: e1000181. doi:10.1371/journal. pbio.1000181.
- Lee, Y., and E.-K. Kim. 2013. AMP-activated protein kinase as a key molecular link between metabolism and clockwork. *Experimental & Molecular Medicine* 45: e33. doi:10.1038/emm.2013.65.

- Lee, J., M.-S. Kim, R. Li, V.Y. Liu, L. Fu, D.D. Moore, K. Ma, and V.K. Yechoor. 2011. Loss of Bmall leads to uncoupling and impaired glucose-stimulated insulin secretion in β-cells. *Islets* 3: 381–388. doi:10.4161/ isl.3.6.18157.
- Lee, J., M. Moulik, Z. Fang, P. Saha, F. Zou, Y. Xu, D.L. Nelson, K. Ma, D.D. Moore, and V.K. Yechoor. 2013. Bmal1 and β-cell clock are required for adaptation to circadian disruption, and their loss of function leads to oxidative stress-induced β-cell failure in mice. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 33: 2327–2338. doi:10.1128/MCB.01421-12.
- Leibetseder, V., S. Humpeler, M. Svoboda, D. Schmid, T. Thalhammer, A. Zuckermann, W. Marktl, and C. Ekmekcioglu. 2009. Clock genes display rhythmic expression in human hearts. *Chronobiology International* 26: 621–636. doi:10.1080/07420520902924939.
- Leone, T.C., J.J. Lehman, B.N. Finck, P.J. Schaeffer, A.R. Wende, S. Boudina, M. Courtois, D.F. Wozniak, N. Sambandam, C. Bernal-Mizrachi, Z. Chen, J.O. Holloszy, D.M. Medeiros, R.E. Schmidt, J.E. Saffitz, E.D. Abel, C.F. Semenkovich, and D.P. Kelly. 2005. PGC-1alpha deficiency causes multi-system energy metabolic derangements: Muscle dysfunction, abnormal weight control and hepatic steatosis. *PLoS Biology* 3: e101. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0030101.
- Lin, J.D., C. Liu, and S. Li. 2008. Integration of energy metabolism and the mammalian clock. *Cell Cycle* (*Georgetown*, *Texas*) 7: 453–457. doi:10.4161/ cc.7.4.5442.
- Liu, C., S. Li, T. Liu, J. Borjigin, and J.D. Lin. 2007. Transcriptional coactivator PGC-1alpha integrates the mammalian clock and energy metabolism. *Nature* 447: 477–481. doi:10.1038/nature05767.
- Loboda, A., W.K. Kraft, B. Fine, J. Joseph, M. Nebozhyn, C. Zhang, Y. He, X. Yang, C. Wright, M. Morris, I. Chalikonda, M. Ferguson, V. Emilsson, A. Leonardson, J. Lamb, H. Dai, E. Schadt, H.E. Greenberg, and P.Y. Lum. 2009. Diurnal variation of the human adipose transcriptome and the link to metabolic disease. *BMC Medical Genomics* 2: 7. doi:10.1186/1755-8794-2-7.
- Long, M.A., M.J. Jutras, B.W. Connors, and R.D. Burwell. 2005. Electrical synapses coordinate activity in the suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Nature Neuroscience* 8: 61–66. doi:10.1038/nn1361.
- Lowden, A., C. Moreno, U. Holmbäck, M. Lennernäs, and P. Tucker. 2010. Eating and shift work—effects on habits, metabolism and performance. *Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment & Health* 36: 150–162.
- Lowrey, P.L., and J.S. Takahashi. 2004. Mammalian circadian biology: Elucidating genome-wide levels of temporal organization. *Annual Review of Genomics* and Human Genetics 5: 407–441. doi:10.1146/ annurey.genom.5.061903.175925.
- Lukaszewski, M.-A., D. Eberlé, D. Vieau, and C. Breton. 2013. Nutritional manipulations in the perinatal period program adipose tissue in offspring. *American Journal* of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism 305: E1195–E1207. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00231.2013.

- Lundkvist, G.B., Y. Kwak, E.K. Davis, H. Tei, and G.D. Block. 2005. A calcium flux is required for circadian rhythm generation in mammalian pacemaker neurons. Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience 25: 7682– 7686. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2211-05.2005.
- Ma, L., W. Dong, R. Wang, Y. Li, B. Xu, J. Zhang, Z. Zhao, and Y. Wang. 2015. Effect of caloric restriction on the SIRT1/mTOR signaling pathways in senile mice. *Brain Research Bulletin* 116: 67–72. doi:10.1016/j.brainresbull.2015.06.004.
- Magliano, D.C., T.C.L. Bargut, S.N. de Carvalho, M.B. Aguila, C.A. Mandarim-de-Lacerda, and V. Souza-Mello. 2013. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors-alpha and gamma are targets to treat offspring from maternal diet-induced obesity in mice. *PLoS One* 8: e64258. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0064258.
- Marcheva, B., K.M. Ramsey, E.D. Buhr, Y. Kobayashi, H. Su, C.H. Ko, G. Ivanova, C. Omura, S. Mo, M.H. Vitaterna, J.P. Lopez, L.H. Philipson, C.A. Bradfield, S.D. Crosby, L. JeBailey, X. Wang, J.S. Takahashi, and J. Bass. 2010. Disruption of the clock components CLOCK and BMAL1 leads to hypoinsulinaemia and diabetes. *Nature* 466: 627–631. doi:10.1038/nature09253.
- Marcheva, B., K.M. Ramsey, C.B. Peek, A. Affinati, E. Maury, and J. Bass. 2013. Circadian clocks and metabolism. *Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology* 127–155. doi:10.1007/978-3-642-25950-0_6.
- Martin, T.L., T. Alquier, K. Asakura, N. Furukawa, F. Preitner, and B.B. Kahn. 2006a. Diet-induced obesity alters AMP kinase activity in hypothalamus and skeletal muscle. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281: 18933–18941. doi:10.1074/jbc.M512831200.
- Martin, B., M.P. Mattson, and S. Maudsley. 2006b. Caloric restriction and intermittent fasting: Two potential diets for successful brain aging. *Ageing Research Reviews* 5: 332–353. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2006.04.002.
- Martínez de Morentin, P.B., L. Varela, J. Fernø, R. Nogueiras, C. Diéguez, and M. López. 2010. Hypothalamic lipotoxicity and the metabolic syndrome. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1801: 350–361. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2009.09.016.
- Mattson, M.P. 2005. Energy intake, meal frequency, and health: A neurobiological perspective. *Annual Review* of Nutrition 25: 237–260. doi:10.1146/annurev. nutr.25.050304.092526.
- Mattson, M.P., and R. Wan. 2005. Beneficial effects of intermittent fasting and caloric restriction on the cardiovascular and cerebrovascular systems. *The Journal* of Nutritional Biochemistry 16: 129–137. doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2004.12.007.
- Maywood, E.S., L. Drynan, J.E. Chesham, M.D. Edwards, H. Dardente, J.-M. Fustin, D.G. Hazlerigg, J.S. O'Neill, G.F. Codner, N.J. Smyllie, M. Brancaccio, and M.H. Hastings. 2013. Analysis of core circadian feedback loop in suprachiasmatic nucleus of mCry1-luc transgenic reporter mouse. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 110: 9547–9552. doi:10.1073/pnas.1220894110.

- Mazzoccoli, G., V. Pazienza, and M. Vinciguerra. 2012. Clock genes and clock-controlled genes in the regulation of metabolic rhythms. *Chronobiology International* 29: 227–251. doi:10.3109/07420528.20 12.658127.
- McHill, A.W., E.L. Melanson, J. Higgins, E. Connick, T.M. Moehlman, E.R. Stothard, and K.P. Wright. 2014. Impact of circadian misalignment on energy metabolism during simulated nightshift work. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 111: 17302–17307. doi:10.1073/pnas.1412021111.
- Mendoza, J. 2007. Circadian clocks: Setting time by food. Journal of Neuroendocrinology 19: 127–137. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2006.01510.x.
- Mendoza, J., C. Graff, H. Dardente, P. Pevet, and E. Challet. 2005. Feeding cues alter clock gene oscillations and photic responses in the suprachiasmatic nuclei of mice exposed to a light/dark cycle. *Journal* of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience 25: 1514–1522. doi:10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.4397-04.2005.
- Mendoza, J., P. Pévet, and E. Challet. 2007. Circadian and photic regulation of clock and clock-controlled proteins in the suprachiasmatic nuclei of calorie-restricted mice. *The European Journal of Neuroscience* 25: 3691–3701. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2007.05626.x.
- — . 2008. High-fat feeding alters the clock synchronization to light. *The Journal of Physiology* 586: 5901–5910. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2008.159566.
- Meredith, A.L., S.W. Wiler, B.H. Miller, J.S. Takahashi, A.A. Fodor, N.F. Ruby, and R.W. Aldrich. 2006. BK calcium-activated potassium channels regulate circadian behavioral rhythms and pacemaker output. *Nature Neuroscience* 9: 1041–1049. doi:10.1038/ nn1740.
- Michel, S., J. Itri, and C.S. Colwell. 2002. Excitatory mechanisms in the suprachiasmatic nucleus: The role of AMPA/KA glutamate receptors. *Journal of Neurophysiology* 88: 817–828.
- Michel, S., J. Itri, J.H. Han, K. Gniotczynski, and C.S. Colwell. 2006. Regulation of glutamatergic signalling by PACAP in the mammalian suprachiasmatic nucleus. *BMC Neuroscience* 7: 15. doi:10.1186/1471-2202-7-15.
- Mieda, M., and T. Sakurai. 2011. Bmal1 in the nervous system is essential for normal adaptation of circadian locomotor activity and food intake to periodic feeding. *Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 31: 15391–15396. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2801-11.2011.
- Migrenne, S., C. Le Foll, B.E. Levin, and C. Magnan. 2011. Brain lipid sensing and nervous control of energy balance. *Diabetes & Metabolism* 37: 83–88. doi:10.1016/j.diabet.2010.11.001.
- Minokoshi, Y., Y.-B. Kim, O.D. Peroni, L.G.D. Fryer, C. Müller, D. Carling, and B.B. Kahn. 2002. Leptin stimulates fatty-acid oxidation by activating AMPactivated protein kinase. *Nature* 415: 339–343. doi:10.1038/415339a.

- Minokoshi, Y., T. Shiuchi, S. Lee, A. Suzuki, and S. Okamoto. 2008. Role of hypothalamic AMP-kinase in food intake regulation. *Nutrition (Burbank, Los Angeles County, Calif.)* 24: 786–790. doi:10.1016/j. nut.2008.06.002.
- Mintz, E.M., C.L. Marvel, C.F. Gillespie, K.M. Price, and H.E. Albers. 1999. Activation of NMDA receptors in the suprachiasmatic nucleus produces light-like phase shifts of the circadian clock in vivo. Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience 19: 5124–5130.
- Mintz, E.M., A.M. Jasnow, C.F. Gillespie, K.L. Huhman, and H.E. Albers. 2002. GABA interacts with photic signaling in the suprachiasmatic nucleus to regulate circadian phase shifts. *Neuroscience* 109: 773–778.
- Mistlberger, R.E. 1994. Circadian food-anticipatory activity: Formal models and physiological mechanisms. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews* 18: 171–195.
- ---. 2009. Food-anticipatory circadian rhythms: Concepts and methods. *The European Journal of Neuroscience* 30: 1718–1729. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2009.06965.x.
- Mistlberger, R.E., and M.C. Antle. 2011. Entrainment of circadian clocks in mammals by arousal and food. *Essays in Biochemistry* 49: 119–136. doi:10.1042/ bse0490119.
- Miyazato, M., K. Mori, T. Ida, M. Kojima, N. Murakami, and K. Kangawa. 2008. Identification and functional analysis of a novel ligand for G protein-coupled receptor, Neuromedin S. *Regulatory Peptides* 145: 37–41. doi:10.1016/j.regpep.2007.08.013.
- Mohawk, J.A., and J.S. Takahashi. 2011. Cell autonomy and synchrony of suprachiasmatic nucleus circadian oscillators. *Trends in Neurosciences* 34: 349–358. doi:10.1016/j.tins.2011.05.003.
- Mohawk, J.A., C.B. Green, and J.S. Takahashi. 2012. Central and peripheral circadian clocks in mammals. *Annual Review of Neuroscience* 35: 445–462. doi:10.1146/annurev-neuro-060909-153128.
- Moran, T.H. 2010. Hypothalamic nutrient sensing and energy balance. *Forum of Nutrition* 63: 94–101. doi:10.1159/000264397.
- Mori, K., M. Miyazato, T. Ida, N. Murakami, R. Serino, Y. Ueta, M. Kojima, and K. Kangawa. 2005. Identification of neuromedin S and its possible role in the mammalian circadian oscillator system. *The EMBO Journal* 24: 325–335. doi:10.1038/sj. emboj.7600526.
- Morin, L.P. 2013. Neuroanatomy of the extended circadian rhythm system. *Experimental Neurology* 243: 4–20. doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2012.06.026.
- Moriya, T., R. Aida, T. Kudo, M. Akiyama, M. Doi, N. Hayasaka, N. Nakahata, R. Mistlberger, H. Okamura, and S. Shibata. 2009. The dorsomedial hypothalamic nucleus is not necessary for foodanticipatory circadian rhythms of behavior, temperature or clock gene expression in mice. *The European Journal of Neuroscience* 29: 1447–1460. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2009.06697.x.

- Morris, C.J., J.N. Yang, J.I. Garcia, S. Myers, I. Bozzi, W. Wang, O.M. Buxton, S.A. Shea, and F.A.J.L. Scheer. 2015. Endogenous circadian system and circadian misalignment impact glucose tolerance via separate mechanisms in humans. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 112: E2225–E2234. doi:10.1073/pnas.1418955112.
- Nahm, S.-S., Y.Z. Farnell, W. Griffith, and D.J. Earnest. 2005. Circadian regulation and function of voltagedependent calcium channels in the suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal* of the Society for Neuroscience 25: 9304–9308. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2733-05.2005.
- Nakahara, K., R. Hanada, N. Murakami, H. Teranishi, H. Ohgusu, N. Fukushima, M. Moriyama, T. Ida, K. Kangawa, and M. Kojima. 2004. The gut-brain peptide neuromedin U is involved in the mammalian circadian oscillator system. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 318: 156–161. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2004.04.014.
- Nakahata, Y., M. Kaluzova, B. Grimaldi, S. Sahar, J. Hirayama, D. Chen, L.P. Guarente, and P. Sassone-Corsi. 2008. The NAD+-dependent deacetylase SIRT1 modulates CLOCK-mediated chromatin remodeling and circadian control. *Cell* 134: 329–340. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.07.002.
- Nakahata, Y., S. Sahar, G. Astarita, M. Kaluzova, and P. Sassone-Corsi. 2009. Circadian control of the NAD+ salvage pathway by CLOCK-SIRT1. *Science* 324: 654–657. doi:10.1126/science.1170803.
- Novak, C.M., and H.E. Albers. 2002. N-Methyl-Daspartate microinjected into the suprachiasmatic nucleus mimics the phase-shifting effects of light in the diurnal Nile grass rat (Arvicanthis niloticus). *Brain Research* 951: 255–263.
- O'Neill, J.S., E.S. Maywood, J.E. Chesham, J.S. Takahashi, and M.H. Hastings. 2008. cAMPdependent signaling as a core component of the mammalian circadian pacemaker. *Science* 320: 949–953. doi:10.1126/science.1152506.
- Obayashi, K., K. Saeki, J. Iwamoto, N. Okamoto, K. Tomioka, S. Nezu, Y. Ikada, and N. Kurumatani. 2013. Exposure to light at night, nocturnal urinary melatonin excretion, and obesity/dyslipidemia in the elderly: A cross-sectional analysis of the HEIJO-KYO study. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 98: 337–344. doi:10.1210/jc.2012-2874.
- Ohta, H., S. Yamazaki, and D.G. McMahon. 2005. Constant light desynchronizes mammalian clock neurons. *Nature Neuroscience* 8: 267–269. doi:10.1038/nn1395.
- Ohta, H., A.C. Mitchell, and D.G. McMahon. 2006. Constant light disrupts the developing mouse biological clock. *Pediatric Research* 60: 304–308. doi:10.1203/01.pdr.0000233114.18403.66.
- Oishi, K., K. Miyazaki, and N. Ishida. 2002. Functional CLOCK is not involved in the entrainment of peripheral clocks to the restricted feeding: Entrainable expression of mPer2 and BMAL1 mRNAs in the heart of Clock mutant mice on Jcl:ICR background. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 298: 198–202.

- Oishi, K., H. Shirai, and N. Ishida. 2005. CLOCK is involved in the circadian transactivation of peroxisome-proliferator-activated receptor alpha (PPARalpha) in mice. *The Biochemical Journal* 386: 575–581. doi:10.1042/BJ20041150.
- Oishi, K., S. Higo-Yamamoto, S. Yamamoto, and Y. Yasumoto. 2015. Disrupted light-dark cycle abolishes circadian expression of peripheral clock genes without inducing behavioral arrhythmicity in mice. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 458: 256–261. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2015.01.095.
- Oliver, P., J. Ribot, A.M. Rodríguez, J. Sánchez, C. Picó, and A. Palou. 2006. Resistin as a putative modulator of insulin action in the daily feeding/fasting rhythm. *Pflügers Archiv—European Journal of Physiology* 452: 260–267. doi:10.1007/s00424-005-0034-5.
- Olivo, D., M. Caba, F. Gonzalez-Lima, A. Vázquez, and A. Corona-Morales. 2014. Circadian feeding entrains anticipatory metabolic activity in piriform cortex and olfactory tubercle, but not in suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Brain Research* 1592: 11–21. doi:10.1016/j. brainres.2014.09.054.
- Oosterman, J.E., A. Kalsbeek, S.E. la Fleur, and D.D. Belsham. 2015. Impact of nutrients on circadian rhythmicity. *American Journal of Physiology*. *Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 308: R337–R350. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00322.2014.
- Pardini, L., and B. Kaeffer. 2006. Feeding and circadian clocks. *Reproduction, Nutrition, Development* 46: 463–480. doi:10.1051/rnd:2006032.
- Patton, D.F., and R.E. Mistlberger. 2013. Circadian adaptations to meal timing: Neuroendocrine mechanisms. *Frontiers in Neuroscience* 7: 185. doi:10.3389/ fnins.2013.00185.
- Paulose, J.K., E.B. Rucker, and V.M. Cassone. 2012. Toward the beginning of time: Circadian rhythms in metabolism precede rhythms in clock gene expression in mouse embryonic stem cells. *PLoS One* 7: e49555. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0049555.
- Pevet, P., and E. Challet. 2011. Melatonin: Both master clock output and internal time-giver in the circadian clocks network. *Journal of Physiology, Paris* 105: 170–182. doi:10.1016/j.jphysparis.2011.07.001.
- Pfeuty, B., G. Mato, D. Golomb, and D. Hansel. 2003. Electrical synapses and synchrony: The role of intrinsic currents. *Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal* of the Society for Neuroscience 23: 6280–6294.
- — . 2005. The combined effects of inhibitory and electrical synapses in synchrony. *Neural Computation* 17: 633–670. doi:10.1162/0899766053019917.
- Pitts, S., E. Perone, and R. Silver. 2003. Food-entrained circadian rhythms are sustained in arrhythmic Clk/Clk mutant mice. *American Journal of Physiology*. *Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 285: R57–R67. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00023.2003.
- Prasai, M.J., R.S. Mughal, S.B. Wheatcroft, M.T. Kearney, P.J. Grant, and E.M. Scott. 2013. Diurnal variation in vascular and metabolic function in diet-induced obesity: Divergence of insulin resistance and loss of clock rhythm. *Diabetes* 62: 1981–1989. doi:10.2337/db11-1740.

- Preitner, N., F. Damiola, L. Lopez-Molina, J. Zakany, D. Duboule, U. Albrecht, and U. Schibler. 2002. The orphan nuclear receptor REV-ERBalpha controls circadian transcription within the positive limb of the mammalian circadian oscillator. *Cell* 110: 251–260.
- Pulivarthy, S.R., N. Tanaka, D.K. Welsh, L. De Haro, I.M. Verma, and S. Panda. 2007. Reciprocity between phase shifts and amplitude changes in the mammalian circadian clock. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences of the United States of America 104: 20356–20361. doi:10.1073/pnas.0708877104.
- Raffaelli, M., A. Iaconelli, G. Nanni, C. Guidone, C. Callari, J.M. Fernandez Real, R. Bellantone, and G. Mingrone. 2015. Effects of biliopancreatic diversion on diurnal leptin, insulin and free fatty acid levels. *The British Journal of Surgery* 102: 682–690. doi:10.1002/bjs.9780.
- Ramkisoensing, A., and J.H. Meijer. 2015. Synchronization of biological clock neurons by light and peripheral feedback systems promotes circadian rhythms and health. *Frontiers in Neurology* 6: 128. doi:10.3389/ fneur.2015.00128.
- Ramsey, K.M., and J. Bass. 2011. Circadian clocks in fuel harvesting and energy homeostasis. *Cold Spring Harbor Symposia on Quantitative Biology* 76: 63–72. doi:10.1101/sqb.2011.76.010546.
- Ramsey, K.M., J. Yoshino, C.S. Brace, D. Abrassart, Y. Kobayashi, B. Marcheva, H.-K. Hong, J.L. Chong, E.D. Buhr, C. Lee, J.S. Takahashi, S.-I. Imai, and J. Bass. 2009. Circadian clock feedback cycle through NAMPT-mediated NAD+ biosynthesis. *Science* 324: 651–654. doi:10.1126/science.1171641.
- Redman, L.M., and E. Ravussin. 2011. Caloric restriction in humans: Impact on physiological, psychological, and behavioral outcomes. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 14: 275–287. doi:10.1089/ars.2010.3253.
- Rehan, L., K. Laszki-Szcząchor, M. Sobieszczańska, and D. Polak-Jonkisz. 2014. SIRT1 and NAD as regulators of ageing. *Life Sciences* 105: 1–6. doi:10.1016/j. lfs.2014.03.015.
- Reid, K.J., K.G. Baron, and P.C. Zee. 2014. Meal timing influences daily caloric intake in healthy adults. *Nutrition Research (New York, N.Y.)* 34: 930–935. doi:10.1016/j.nutres.2014.09.010.
- Revollo, J.R., A. Körner, K.F. Mills, A. Satoh, T. Wang, A. Garten, B. Dasgupta, Y. Sasaki, C. Wolberger, R.R. Townsend, J. Milbrandt, W. Kiess, and S.-I. Imai. 2007. Nampt/PBEF/Visfatin regulates insulin secretion in beta cells as a systemic NAD biosynthetic enzyme. *Cell Metabolism* 6: 363–375. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2007.09.003.
- Rudic, R.D., P. McNamara, A.-M. Curtis, R.C. Boston, S. Panda, J.B. Hogenesch, and G.A. Fitzgerald. 2004. BMAL1 and CLOCK, two essential components of the circadian clock, are involved in glucose homeostasis. *PLoS Biology* 2: e377. doi:10.1371/journal. pbio.0020377.
- Rutter, J., M. Reick, L.C. Wu, and S.L. McKnight. 2001. Regulation of clock and NPAS2 DNA binding by the redox state of NAD cofactors. *Science* 293: 510–514. doi:10.1126/science.1060698.

- Sahar, S., S. Masubuchi, K. Eckel-Mahan, S. Vollmer, L. Galla, N. Ceglia, S. Masri, T.K. Barth, B. Grimaldi, O. Oluyemi, G. Astarita, W.C. Hallows, D. Piomelli, A. Imhof, P. Baldi, J.M. Denu, and P. Sassone-Corsi. 2014. Circadian control of fatty acid elongation by SIRT1 protein-mediated deacetylation of acetyl-coenzyme A synthetase 1. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 289: 6091–6097. doi:10.1074/jbc.M113.537191.
- Scheer, F.A.J.L., M.F. Hilton, C.S. Mantzoros, and S.A. Shea. 2009. Adverse metabolic and cardiovascular consequences of circadian misalignment. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 106: 4453–4458. doi:10.1073/pnas.0808180106.
- Scott, E.M., A.M. Carter, and P.J. Grant. 2008. Association between polymorphisms in the Clock gene, obesity and the metabolic syndrome in man. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(32): 658–662. doi:10.1038/ sj.ijo.0803778.
- Sherman, H., Y. Genzer, R. Cohen, N. Chapnik, Z. Madar, and O. Froy. 2012. Timed high-fat diet resets circadian metabolism and prevents obesity. *FASEB Journal: Official Publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology* 26: 3493–3502. doi:10.1096/fj.12-208868.
- Shimba, S., N. Ishii, Y. Ohta, T. Ohno, Y. Watabe, M. Hayashi, T. Wada, T. Aoyagi, and M. Tezuka. 2005. Brain and muscle Arnt-like protein-1 (BMAL1), a component of the molecular clock, regulates adipogenesis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 102: 12071– 12076. doi:10.1073/pnas.0502383102.
- Shirakawa, T., S. Honma, Y. Katsuno, H. Oguchi, and K.I. Honma. 2000. Synchronization of circadian firing rhythms in cultured rat suprachiasmatic neurons. *The European Journal of Neuroscience* 12: 2833–2838.
- Smit, A.N., D.F. Patton, M. Michalik, H. Opiol, and R.E. Mistlberger. 2013. Dopaminergic regulation of circadian food anticipatory activity rhythms in the rat. *PLoS One* 8: e82381. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0082381.
- Song, J., S.-F. Ke, C.-C. Zhou, S.-L. Zhang, Y.-F. Guan, T.-Y. Xu, C.-Q. Sheng, P. Wang, and C.-Y. Miao. 2014. Nicotinamide phosphoribosyltransferase is required for the calorie restriction-mediated improvements in oxidative stress, mitochondrial biogenesis, and metabolic adaptation. *The Journals of Gerontology. Series A, Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences* 69: 44–57. doi:10.1093/gerona/glt122.
- Sookoian, S., C. Gemma, T.F. Gianotti, A. Burgueño, G. Castaño, and C.J. Pirola. 2008. Genetic variants of Clock transcription factor are associated with individual susceptibility to obesity. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 87: 1606–1615.
- Spiegel, K., E. Tasali, R. Leproult, and E. Van Cauter. 2009. Effects of poor and short sleep on glucose metabolism and obesity risk. *Nature Reviews*. *Endocrinology* 5: 253–261. doi:10.1038/ nrendo.2009.23.
- Stankovic, M., D. Mladenovic, M. Ninkovic, D. Vucevic, T. Tomasevic, and T. Radosavljevic. 2013. Effects of

caloric restriction on oxidative stress parameters. *General Physiology and Biophysics* 32: 277–283. doi:10.4149/gpb_2013027.

- Stokkan, K.A., S. Yamazaki, H. Tei, Y. Sakaki, and M. Menaker. 2001. Entrainment of the circadian clock in the liver by feeding. *Science* 291: 490–493. doi:10.1126/science.291.5503.490.
- Sullivan, E.L., E.K. Nousen, and K.A. Chamlou. 2014. Maternal high fat diet consumption during the perinatal period programs offspring behavior. *Physiology & Behavior* 123: 236–242. doi:10.1016/j. physbeh.2012.07.014.
- Summa, K.C., and F.W. Turek. 2014. Chronobiology and obesity: Interactions between circadian rhythms and energy regulation. *Advances in Nutrition (Bethesda, Md.*) 5: 312S–319S. doi:10.3945/an.113.005132.
- Sunderram, J., S. Sofou, K. Kamisoglu, V. Karantza, and I.P. Androulakis. 2014. Time-restricted feeding and the realignment of biological rhythms: Translational opportunities and challenges. *Journal of Translational Medicine* 12: 79. doi:10.1186/1479-5876-12-79.
- Szewczyk-Golec, K., A. Woźniak, and R.J. Reiter. 2015. Inter-relationships of the chronobiotic, melatonin, with leptin and adiponectin: Implications for obesity. *Journal* of Pineal Research 59: 277–291. doi:10.1111/jpi.12257.
- Turek, F.W., C. Joshu, A. Kohsaka, E. Lin, G. Ivanova, E. McDearmon, A. Laposky, S. Losee-Olson, A. Easton, D.R. Jensen, R.H. Eckel, J.S. Takahashi, and J. Bass. 2005. Obesity and metabolic syndrome in circadian Clock mutant mice. *Science* 308: 1043– 1045. doi:10.1126/science.1108750.
- Um, J.-H., J.S. Pendergast, D.A. Springer, M. Foretz, B. Viollet, A. Brown, M.K. Kim, S. Yamazaki, and J.H. Chung. 2011. AMPK regulates circadian rhythms in a tissue- and isoform-specific manner. *PLoS One* 6: e18450. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0018450.
- Virshup, D.M., E.J. Eide, D.B. Forger, M. Gallego, and E.V. Harnish. 2007. Reversible protein phosphorylation regulates circadian rhythms. *Cold Spring Harbor Symposia on Quantitative Biology* 72: 413–420. doi:10.1101/sqb.2007.72.048.
- Vitaterna, M.H., D.P. King, A.M. Chang, J.M. Kornhauser, P.L. Lowrey, J.D. McDonald, W.F. Dove, L.H. Pinto, F.W. Turek, and J.S. Takahashi. 1994. Mutagenesis and mapping of a mouse gene, Clock, essential for circadian behavior. *Science* 264: 719–725.
- Vujovic, N., A.J. Davidson, and M. Menaker. 2008. Sympathetic input modulates, but does not determine, phase of peripheral circadian oscillators. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 295: R355– R360. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00498.2007.
- Wakamatsu, H., Y. Yoshinobu, R. Aida, T. Moriya, M. Akiyama, and S. Shibata. 2001. Restrictedfeeding-induced anticipatory activity rhythm is associated with a phase-shift of the expression of mPer1 and mPer2 mRNA in the cerebral cortex and hippocampus but not in the suprachiasmatic nucleus of mice. *The European Journal of Neuroscience* 13: 1190–1196.
- Walsh, M.E., Y. Shi, and H. Van Remmen. 2014. The effects of dietary restriction on oxidative stress in

rodents. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 66: 88–99. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2013.05.037.

- Wang, L.M., A. Schroeder, D. Loh, D. Smith, K. Lin, J.H. Han, S. Michel, D.L. Hummer, J.C. Ehlen, H.E. Albers, and C.S. Colwell. 2008. Role for the NR2B subunit of the N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor in mediating light input to the circadian system. *The European Journal of Neuroscience* 27: 1771–1779. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2008.06144.x.
- Wang, D., S. Chen, M. Liu, and C. Liu. 2015. Maternal obesity disrupts circadian rhythms of clock and metabolic genes in the offspring heart and liver. *Chronobiology International* 32: 615–626. doi:10.310 9/07420528.2015.1025958.
- Webb, I.C., M.C. Antle, and R.E. Mistlberger. 2014. Regulation of circadian rhythms in mammals by behavioral arousal. *Behavioral Neuroscience* 128: 304–325. doi:10.1037/a0035885.
- Welsh, D.K., S.-H. Yoo, A.C. Liu, J.S. Takahashi, and S.A. Kay. 2004. Bioluminescence imaging of individual fibroblasts reveals persistent, independently phased circadian rhythms of clock gene expression. *Current Biology: CB* 14: 2289–2295. doi:10.1016/j. cub.2004.11.057.
- Welsh, D.K., J.S. Takahashi, and S.A. Kay. 2010. Suprachiasmatic nucleus: Cell autonomy and network properties. *Annual Review of Physiology* 72: 551–577. doi:10.1146/annurev-physiol-021909-135919.
- Wullschleger, S., R. Loewith, and M.N. Hall. 2006. TOR signaling in growth and metabolism. *Cell* 124: 471– 484. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2006.01.016.
- Xie, X., S. Yang, Y. Zou, S. Cheng, Y. Wang, Z. Jiang, J. Xiao, Z. Wang, and Y. Liu. 2013. Influence of the core circadian gene "Clock" on obesity and leptin resistance in mice. *Brain Research* 1491: 147–155. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2012.11.007.
- Yang, X., M. Downes, R.T. Yu, A.L. Bookout, W. He, M. Straume, D.J. Mangelsdorf, and R.M. Evans. 2006. Nuclear receptor expression links the circadian clock to metabolism. *Cell* 126: 801–810. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2006.06.050.
- Yannielli, P.C., P.C. Molyneux, M.E. Harrington, and D.A. Golombek. 2007. Ghrelin effects on the circadian system of mice. *Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 27: 2890–2895. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3913-06.2007.
- Ye, R., C.P. Selby, Y.-Y. Chiou, I. Ozkan-Dagliyan, S. Gaddameedhi, and A. Sancar. 2014. Dual modes of CLOCK:BMAL1 inhibition mediated by Cryptochrome and Period proteins in the mammalian circadian clock. *Genes & Development* 28: 1989– 1998. doi:10.1101/gad.249417.114.
- Yi, C.-X., J. van der Vliet, J. Dai, G. Yin, L. Ru, and R.M. Buijs. 2006. Ventromedial arcuate nucleus communicates peripheral metabolic information to the suprachiasmatic nucleus. *Endocrinology* 147: 283– 294. doi:10.1210/en.2005-1051.
- Yoshino, J., and S. Klein. 2013. A novel link between circadian clocks and adipose tissue energy metabolism. *Diabetes* 62: 2175–2177. doi:10.2337/ db13-0457.

- Zhang, L., M. Kolaj, and L.P. Renaud. 2006. Suprachiasmatic nucleus communicates with anterior thalamic paraventricular nucleus neurons via rapid glutamatergic and gabaergic neurotransmission: Statedependent response patterns observed in vitro. *Neuroscience* 141: 2059–2066. doi:10.1016/j. neuroscience.2006.05.042.
- Zhou, B., Y. Zhang, F. Zhang, Y. Xia, J. Liu, R. Huang, Y. Wang, Y. Hu, J. Wu, C. Dai, H. Wang, Y. Tu,

X. Peng, Y. Wang, and Q. Zhai. 2014. CLOCK/ BMAL1 regulates circadian change of mouse hepatic insulin sensitivity by SIRT1. *Hepatology (Baltimore, Md.)* 59: 2196–2206. doi:10.1002/hep.26992.

Zvonic, S., A.A. Ptitsyn, S.A. Conrad, L.K. Scott, Z.E. Floyd, G. Kilroy, X. Wu, B.C. Goh, R.L. Mynatt, and J.M. Gimble. 2006. Characterization of peripheral circadian clocks in adipose tissues. *Diabetes* 55: 962–970.

Eat and Death: Chronic Over-Eating

Atilla Engin

Abstract

Obesity-related co-morbidities decrease life quality, reduce working ability and lead to early death. The total amount of dietary fat consumption may be the most potent food-related risk factor for weight gain. In this respect, dietary intake of high-caloric, high-fat diets due to chronic over-eating and sedentary lifestyle lead to increased storage of triglycerides not only in adipose tissue but also ectopically in other tissues. Increased plasma concentrations of non-esterified free fatty acids and lipid-overloaded hypertrophic adipocytes may cause insulin resistance in an inflammation-independent manner. Even in the absence of metabolic disorders, mismatch between fatty acid uptake and utilization leads to the accumulation of toxic lipid species resulting in organ dysfunction. Lipid-induced apoptosis, ceramide accumulation, reactive oxygen species overproduction, endoplasmic reticulum stress, and mitochondrial dysfunction may play role in the pathogenesis of lipotoxicity. The hypothalamus senses availability of circulating levels of glucose, lipids and amino acids, thereby modifies feeding according to the levels of those molecules. However, the hypothalamus is also similarly vulnerable to lipotoxicity as the other ectopic lipid accumulated tissues. Chronic overnutrition most likely provides repetitive and persistent signals that up-regulate inhibitor of nuclear factor kappa B kinase beta subunit/nuclear factor kappa B (IKK β /NF- κ B) in the hypothalamus before the onset of obesity. However, the mechanisms by which high-fat diet induced peripheral signals affect the hypothalamic arcuate nucleus remain largely unknown. In this chapter, besides lipids and leptin, the role of glucose and insulin on specialized fuel-sensing neurons of hypothalamic neuronal circuits has been debated.

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_3

Keywords

Obesity • Lipotoxicity • Free fatty acid • Mitochondria • Obesity paradox • Chronic overnutrition • Overfeeding • Heart failure • Uncoupling protein (UCP) • Mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) • Adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase (AMPK) activity • Ceramide

1 Introduction

It is possible that the lifespan will increase up to hundred years or more if persons stop destroying themselves with negative emotions and bad habits, including unhealthy food and overeating (Rzheshevsky 2013). Excess lipid utilization or activation of signaling pathways by lipid metabolites may disrupt cellular homeostasis and contribute to cell death which defines the concept of lipotoxicity. Lipotoxicity occurs in multiple organs, including cardiac and vascular tissues (Wende et al. 2012). Elevated free fatty acid concentrations lead to necrotic cell death, which depends on functional mitochondria. The accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) by loss of membrane integrity may cause the release of nuclear high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1), which is a highly conserved DNA-binding protein (Rockenfeller et al. 2010). Chronic exposure of the heart to high plasma levels of free fatty acids may promote the accumulation of toxic lipid intermediates within cardiomyocytes. Furthermore, suppression of glucose oxidation by increased fatty acid uptake shunts glucose into the oxidative pentose phosphate and hexosamine biosynthetic pathways, both of which yield potentially harmful products (Chess and Stanley 2008).

Actually mitochondria sense the status of metabolism and change their functions to regulate energy production, cell death, and thermogenesis. Thereby abnormalities in mitochondrial division and fusion are linked to the obesity (Roy et al. 2015). Mitochondria are highly dynamic organelles and the balance in fusion/ fission is strictly associated with their bioenergetics. Fusion processes are associated with the optimization of mitochondrial function, whereas fission processes are associated with the removal of damaged mitochondria. In contrast to saturated fatty acids, omega 3 polyunsaturated fatty acids induce fusion processes and improve mitochondrial function (Putti et al. 2015). Thus palmitate-induced endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress also induce adiponectin resistance, assessed by the adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase (AMPK) phosphorylation, via reducing an adaptor protein containing pleckstrin homology (PH) domain, phosphotyrosine binding (PTB) domain, and adaptor protein, phosphotyrosine interacting with PH domain and leucine zipper 1motif (APPL1) expression (Park et al. 2015). APPL1 transmits signals from adiponectin receptors to downstream targets by directly interacting with the NH2-terminal intracellular region of adiponectin receptor protein 1 (AdipoR1) and AdipoR2 (Mao et al. 2006).

Overfeeding with different types of fat results in the different cardiometabolic effects. If the excess energy is provided from polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) versus saturated fatty acids (SFA), atherogenic lipoproteins reduces. Furthermore, modest weight gain in young individuals induces hyperproinsulinemia and increases biomarkers of endothelial dysfunction (Iggman et al. 2014). The evaluation of 607 randomized controlled trials and prospective cohort studies revealed that the partial replacement of SFA with PUFA decreases the risk of cardiovascular diseases. Furthermore, PUFA or monounsaturated fat (MUFA) lowers fasting serum/ plasma total and LDL cholesterol concentrations. Nevertheless highly controlled randomized trials and prospective cohort studies with the sufficient number of subjects and long enough duration are required in order to clarify the cardiometabolic

effects of the quality of dietary fat (Schwab et al. 2014). Adipose tissue is able to determine the functions of excess dietary lipids whether the body homeostasis will be maintained or a state of inflammation and insulin resistance will be produced with deleterious cardiovascular consequences (Bastien et al. 2014). Actually, lipid accumulation in the heart, skeletal muscle, pancreas, liver, and kidney due to excessive plasma non esterified fatty acids (NEFA) levels results in myocardial triglyceride accumulation and obesity-associated heart failure (Schaffer 2003). During over-nutrition, lipids over-accumulate in nonadipose tissues and subsequently fatty acids are utilized in ceramide production pathway, which is through increased nitric oxide formation, causes apoptosis of lipid-laden beta-cells and cardiomyocytes (Unger 2002). Thus Zhou et al. found two to three times higher levels of ceramide, a mediator of apoptosis, and four times greater inducible nitric oxide synthase levels in obese subjects than controls. Furthermore, myocardial DNA laddering, an index of apoptosis, reaches 20 times of normal levels. In this case obesity-related cardiac dysfunction is caused by lipoapoptosis and is prevented by reducing cardiac lipids (Zhou et al. 2000). Left ventricular structure, diastolic and systolic functions and the other risk factors for heart failure, including hypertension and coronary heart disease are markedly increased in obese patients (Lavie et al. 2013). However, combining the right heart hemodynamic variables with a functional evaluation of the right ventricle is more accurate to define the risk of heart failure (Ghio et al. 2001). Obesity may result in heart failure and death by inducing haemodynamic and myocardial changes that lead to cardiac dysfunction (Ebong et al. 2014). Progressive caloric restriction also induces a dose-dependent increase in myocardial triglyceride content and a dose-dependent decrease in diastolic function in lean healthy men (Hammer et al. 2008b). Recently it has been shown that the risk for overall mortality, in particular cardiovascular mortality and length of hospitalization is highest in patients with chronic heart failure who are underweight, when compared with obese subjects (Sharma et al. 2015). Despite the obesityrelated coronary heart disease and heart failure, high body mass index (BMI) and body fat is found to be paradoxically associated with improved survival in secondary care of coronary heart disease and heart failure (De Schutter et al. 2013). At once the heart failure has developed; it is thought that the already existing obesity confers a beneficial influence on prognosis. This event is defined as obesity paradox (Rayner et al. 2015). Indeed, cardiorespiratory fitness modifies the inverse association between obesity and mortality in patients with known or suspected cardiovascular disease. Among the 30,104 overweight patients who suffer from cardiovascular diseases, in case of high cardiorespiratory fitness the obesity paradox persists and risk of all-cause mortality is the lowest. (McAuley and Beavers 2014). In fact, cardiorespiratory fitness is a measurement of metabolic equivalent achieved during a maximal exercise test. Highly fit overweight men have the lowest mortality risk (McAuley et al. 2010). Resolving the mechanism of the "obesity paradox" in patients with heart failure is necessary before recommendations are made concerning the weight control (Curtis et al. 2005).

2 Chronic Overnutrition

Obesity-related comorbidities decrease life quality, reduce working ability and lead to early death. Environmental factors as well as habitual diet play an important role in the obesity epidemic. Genetic determinants of habitual dietary intake may cause an interplay between diet, genes and obesity (Hasselbalch 2010). Obesity may also develop by the way of behavioral risk factors in addition to genetic mechanisms. Although a high-fat diet does not guarantee that an individual will be obese, considerable evidences indicate that the total amount of dietary fat consumption may be the most potent food-related risk factor for weight gain (Blundell and Cooling 1999). Chronic overnutrition is associated with increased plasma concentrations of NEFA. Fasting NEFA levels are higher in obese individuals compared to the lean participants. Additionally, metabolically healthy obese individuals have higher fasting NEFA levels

versus their insulin-resistant counterparts (Il'yasova et al. 2010; Normand-Lauzière et al. 2010). Accelerated fat deposition with perinatal over-nutrition may alter the sensitivity of adipose tissue obesity-induced inflammation. to Consequently, accelerated fat gain during development could induce pathological remodeling of the extracellular matrix. In this case early postnatal over-nutrition may be a critical determinant of ectopic fat accumulation and insulin resistance in obese adults by programming the inflammatory capacity of adipose tissue (Kayser et al. 2015). However, lipid-overloaded hypertrophic adipocytes alone may cause insulin resistance in inflammation-independent manner (Kim et al. 2015). A high correlation occurs between the eating behaviour pattern and the metabolic syndrome. Thus obese individuals show the hyperphagic type of eating behavior pattern when compared with the healthy participants. With the emergence of insulin resistance, hypertrophy of visceral adipose tissue develops gradually. Moreover, significant alterations in cortisol and adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) secretions may occur in obesity (Benbaibeche et al. 2015). In high-fat diet induced obesity, the genes related to lipolysis, fatty acid metabolism, mitochondrial energy transduction, oxidation-reduction and insulin sensitivity are down-regulated, whereas extracellular matrix components- and inflammation-associated genes are up-regulated (Choi et al. 2015). Actually, lipogenic proteins, inflammatory molecules, peroxiproliferator-activated some receptor-gamma (PPAR-gamma) coactivator-1alpha (PGC-1alpha), and protein arginine methyl transferase-1 (PRMT1) are increased in the livers of high-fat diet fed animals. In this instance thioredoxin-interacting protein mediates hepatic lipogenesis and inflammation via PRMT1 and PGC-1alpha regulation (Park et al. 2014). The methyl donor deficiency abolishes fatty acid oxidation and energy metabolism of myocardium through imbalanced methylation/acetylation of PGC-1alpha and decreased expression of PPAR alpha (Garcia et al. 2011). Impaired mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation due to hypomethylation of PGC1-alpha indicates the presence of a link between methyl donor deficiency and epigenomic deregulations of energy metabolism (Pooya et al. 2012). Overfeeding in addition to deficit in methyl donors increases central fat mass and leads to a dramatic increase of plasma free fatty acids in offspring. High-fat diet and overfeeding impair AMPK-dependent phosphorylation of PGC-1alpha, while methyl donor deficiency decreases PGC-1alpha methylation through decreased expression of PRMT1 and cellular level of S-adenosyl methionine (Guéant et al. 2014). In parallel with the progression of obesity, the incidence of its associated endocrine, metabolic and other medical disorders increase. Meanwhile, lipid accumulation in the body augments the synthesis of various inflammatory mediators (Bellentani and Marino 2009; Golden et al. 2009; Hevener et al. 2010). Inherently, a chronic nutrient overload leads to an increase in adipose tissue. Subsequent to adipocyte hypertrophy, the ER stress may activate the metabolic pathways that trigger insulin resistance, release of macrophage chemoattractant proteins, and chronic inflammation. Insulin-resistant adipocytes enhance the release of free fatty acids. Increased circulating free fatty acid levels lead to decreased lipid oxidation in non-adipose tissues. As a result of this vicious cycle, ectopic lipid accumulation causes lipotoxicity and insulin resistance in nonadipose tissues (Lionetti et al. 2009). In a similar manner the increase in plasma free fatty acid has been associated with an increased cardiac fatty acid uptake. While the increase in plasma free fatty acid is two-fold after partial starvation, this increase reaches to three-fold following complete starvation. Simultaneous rise in myocardial lipid contents are two and 3.6-fold after partial and complete starvation, respectively (Bilet et al. 2011; Hammer et al. 2008b). Human homologue of fatty acid transporter protein (FAT)/CD36, plasma membrane fraction of fatty acid-binding protein (FABP-pm) and fatty acid transport protein (FATP)1, 4 and 6 may be effective in carrying the myocardial lipid (Glatz et al. 2010). However, the first two appears to be key transporters for myocardial tissue (Luiken et al. 1999). Increased involvement of FAT/CD36 is causally linked to the increase in fatty acid uptake by the cardiac

myocytes in the presence of AMPK activation. Furthermore, the stimulatory effect of activation on fatty acid uptake is independent of insulin (Luiken et al. 2003). AMPK activation simultaneously stimulates the protein expression of both fatty acid transporters, FAT/CD36 and FABPpm in dose-dependent manner via the AMPK signaling pathway (Chabowski et al. 2006). Long-chain fatty acids (LCFAs) transporters and rates of LCFA transport are also altered in obesity. By contrast with the findings of Luiken et al., insulin rapidly up-regulates FAT/CD36 protein expression by cardiac myocytes via the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt insulin-signaling pathway, whereas the increase in synchronous expression of FABPpm cannot achieved by this hormone (Chabowski et al. 2004). Even in the absence of metabolic disorders, mismatch between myocardial fatty acid uptake and utilization leads to the accumulation of cardiotoxic lipid species that results in cardiac dysfunction (Chiu et al. 2005). Thereby computing of lipid over-accumulation provides better results than the weight gain for identifying cardiovascular risk (Kahn 2005). In particular lipid accumulation products predict mortality in nondiabetic obese patients with high risk for cardiovascular diseases (Ioachimescu et al. 2010). Nevertheless in adult fasting mammals, most of the cardiac energy demands are provided by the fatty acids oxidation (Siess 1980). However, in fed-state higher concentration of circulating insulin ensures a partial switch to glucose oxidation, while the cardiac fatty acid loading is reduced. For this reason, energy production pattern in the heart is regulated by insulin signaling as well as the availability of fatty acids (Liepinsh et al. 2014).

Sterol-regulatory element binding protein (SREBP)-1c/PPAR gamma pathway also contributes to heart lipotoxicity by promoting lipid accumulation within myocytes of patients with metabolic syndrome (Marfella et al. 2009). Excess fatty acids are converted to myocardial triacylglycerol (TAG) and stored in lipid droplets (LDs) for subsequent energy production via mitochondrial beta-oxidation (Kienesberger et al. 2013). Actually excess TAG accumulation contributes to obesity-induced cardiomyopathy. Cardiomyocyte-specific adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL) overexpression prevents cardiac steatosis and decreases fatty acid utilization (Pulinilkunnil et al. 2014). Perilipin 5 (Plin5)coated lipid droplets are resistant toward ATGLmediated triglycerides catabolism. Cardiac muscle expressed Plin5 protects the cardiac triglyceride pool from uncontrolled hydrolysis and the excessive release of free fatty acids and glycerol (Pollak et al. 2013). In this respect Plin5 protects heart lipid droplets from attack by ATGL under physiological conditions (Kuramoto et al. 2012). Distribution of ATGL occurs from the cytosol and from large lipid droplets to small lipid droplets. Hormone-sensitive lipase or ATGL overexpression indicates the increased triglyceride-specific hydrolase capacity, but only ATGL overexpression increases whole cell lipolysis (Bezaire et al. 2009). Moreover, lipolysis increases in ectopic perilipin 5 and ATGL expressing cells following activation of protein kinase A (Wang et al. 2011b). Activation of protein kinase A by cyclic adenosine monophosphate leads to polyphosphorylation of perilipin 5 and stimulation of triglyceride lipase activity (Brasaemle 2007). ATGL activity is inhibited by long-chain acyl-CoAs in a non-competitive manner. In this case inhibition of the major lipolytic enzymes ATGL and hormone-sensitive lipase by long-chain acyl-CoAs protects the cells from lipotoxic concentrations of fatty acids and fatty acid-derived lipid metabolites (Nagy et al. 2014).

On the other hand, stored triglycerides are synthesized by the enzyme diacylglycerol acyl transferase (DGAT). Forced expression of DGAT1 in the heart may cause the development of a significant cardiomyopathy due to triglyceride accumulation (Glenn et al. 2011). By contrast with the previous findings, Liu et al. showed that overexpression of DGAT1 is not toxic to the heart but reduces levels of toxic lipids and improves lipotoxic cardiomyopathy (Liu et al. 2012). At first DGAT1 reduces diacylglycerol and ceramide accumulation by enhancing triglyceride synthesis. Most probably DGAT plays a dual role in the development of lipotoxic cardiomyopathy. (Liu et al. 2012). However, with the progression of obesity, excess fatty acid uptake of cardiomyocyte exceeds mitochondrial oxidative capacity and cardiac steatosis arises. Lipotoxic intermediates, ceramide and acylcarnitine synthesis increases. Insulin-resistant heart in obesity is obliged to utilize fatty acids for energy demand. Increased fatty acid oxidation and triglyceride accumulation is the feature of lipotoxic cardiomyopathy (Zhang and Ren 2011). Although some studies indicate a correlation between cardiac function and triglyceride content, it is not proven that changes in triglyceride content directly cause cardiac dysfunction. Nevertheless, lipid-induced apoptosis, ceramide accumulation, ROS overproduction, ER stress, and mitochondrial dysfunction may play role in the pathogenesis of lipotoxic cardiomyopathy (Wende and Abel 2010). The induction of PPARgamma by SREBP-1c is extremely important in the regulation of intracellular lipid stores in human heart. In this respect overfeeding leads to the nonoxidative or oxidative cardiomyocyte death and heart dysfunction following a series of sequential steps. Initially, increased expression of the lipogenic transcription factor SREBP-1c and of PPAR gamma enhances lipogenesis, later on ectopic lipid deposition occurs in myocardium (Marfella et al. 2009). Since lipotoxic cardiomyopathy develops in states of obesity, high rates of fatty acid oxidation are associated with the accumulation of neutral lipid in the form of triglyceride within the myocyte. The PGC-1 coactivators are key regulators of mitochondrial function and biogenesis. Cardiac failure relates to mitochondrial dysfunction which depends on the loss of the PGC-1 coactivators-mediated control (Scarpulla et al. 2012).

Furthermore, cardiac metabolism impairment related to western diet-induced obesity is probably due to damaged myocardial oxidative capacity, reduced mitochondrial biogenesis and mitochondrial uncoupling (Neves et al. 2014). With the rise of fatty acids, cardiac mitochondrial uncoupling proteins (UCPs) increase and myocardial glucose transporter protein decreases. In this manner actual heart failure caused by energy deficiency depends on increased mitochondrial UCPs (Murray et al. 2004). In brief, fatty acid-induced mitochondrial uncoupling reduces cardiac efficiency by limiting ATP production and increasing myocardial oxygen consumption in obesity

(Boudina et al. 2005). If the fatty acid delivery to the mitochondria exceeds oxidative capacity, human UCP3 is up-regulated, whereas the oxidative capacity of mitochondria is enhanced, UCP3 is down-regulated. In first mentioned case, NEFAs cannot pass through the inner mitochondrial membrane and accumulate inside the mitochondrial matrix. Thus mitochondria are protected by up-regulation of UCP3 against the accumulation of fatty acids (Schrauwen et al. 2001). The main function of UCP3 is to export fatty acid anions away from the mitochondrial matrix. In this process fatty acids are exchanged with protons through the uncoupling activity of UCP3 (Hesselink et al. 2003). UCPs 2 and 3 are not only activated by ROS or ROS by-products to induce proton leak, but also are controlled by covalent modification by glutathione to decrease ROS emission (Mailloux and Harper 2011). Increased oxidative stress and exacerbated inflammatory outcomes are key features of obesity. Thus, protons may be shifted to the mitochondrial matrix via different uncoupling proteins (Bondia-Pons et al. 2012). Mitochondrial uncoupling alleviates the production of ROS by the release of excessive antioxidant capacities (Jezek and Hlavatá 2005). Nevertheless, accumulation of visceral fat promotes synthesis of proinflammatory adipokines and the ROS formation. In the cardiometabolic syndrome visceral adipose tissue-specific increase in ROS are derived substantially from NADPH oxidase reaction (DeMarco et al. 2010). In the absence of exogenous substrates, cardiac mitochondria have a surprisingly large capacity to oxidize endogenous substrates in response to a decrease in membrane potential. Extramitochondrial environment can remove mitochondrial H₂O₂ emission which is formed during oxidation of lipid-based substrates. Thereby, a reduced environment is maintained in the matrix. This mechanism may be important for maintainingoxidation flux and ATP production if mitochondrial uptake of fatty acids is acutely inadequate (Korge and Weiss 2006).

Dietary intake of high-caloric high-fat diets and sedentary lifestyle lead to increased storage of triglycerides not only in adipose tissue but also ectopically in other tissues (Szendroedi and Roden 2009). Given all the evidence, myocardial triglyceride may be related to the specific cause of disease rather than the severity of cardiac dysfunction. In dilated cardiomyopathy, myocardial triglyceride may be affected by an overweight state rather than cardiac sympathetic nerve dysfunction (Nakae et al. 2010). Prolonged caloric restriction in obese type 2 diabetes mellitus patients decreases BMI and improves blood glucose regulation associated with decreased myocardial triglyceride content and improved cardiac functions (Hammer et al. 2008a), whereas shortterm caloric restriction induces accumulation of myocardial triglycerides (van der Meer et al. 2007). Upon high-fat feeding, impaired calcium handling due to a lower cardiac ATP supply is the main cause of cardiac dysfunction in the absence of apoptosis (Relling et al. 2006). Increased myocardial fat uptake leads to reduced energy efficiency by inducing mitochondrial damage and uncoupling, increasing ROS production and impairing mitochondrial calcium handling. In advanced stages of obesity, palmitate toxicity, ceramide and DAG formation, ER stress, membrane destabilization and inflammation, all at once may also contribute to the lipoapoptosis and subsequent decreased function of the fatty heart (van de Weijer et al. 2011).

When compared with the lean subjects, the markers for apoptosis are higher in the myocardium of obese patients. Furthermore, mRNA levels of enzymes involved in synthesis and degradation of ceramides are markedly increased in obese subjects (Baranowski et al. 2010). ER stress is a critical intracellular event that induces metabolic diseases under conditions of overnutrition (Ozcan et al. 2004, 2006).

In obesity, increased lipid delivery can stimulate an increased influx of unfolded proteins in the ER, which can lead to a mismatch between the unfolded protein response and protein translation, inducing stress of the ER (Ron and Walter 2007). If the ER stress is prolonged, or the adaptive response fails, apoptotic cell death ensues (Gorman et al. 2012). On aggregation of unfolded proteins, GRP78 dissociates from the three ER stress receptors, pancreatic ER kinase (PKR)-like ER kinase (PERK), activating transcription factor 6 (ATF6) and inositol-requiring enzyme 1 (IRE1), allowing their activation. Signaling through PERK, ATF6 and IRE1 can trigger proapoptotic signals during prolonged ER stress. Upon activation of the transcription factor C/EBP homologous protein (CHOP) and the c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) pathway, at first the anti-apoptotic effect of B-cell lymphoma 2 (BCL2) is eliminated, later ER stress-induced apoptosis is initiated (Szegezdi et al. 2006). Furthermore, over-nutrition causes ER stress and hypothalamic IKK β /NF- κ B activation, which is reflected by increased levels of both PERK and eukaryotic initiation factor 2 alpha (eIF2alpha) phosphorylation. Chronic overnutrition provides repetitive and persistent signals that up-regulate IKK β / NF- κ B in the hypothalamus. Consequently, IKK β / NF-κB activation results in both central insulin and leptin resistance (Zhang et al. 2008). Recent research shows that suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 (SOCS3) is a critical inhibitor for both insulin and leptin signaling in the hypothalamus (Howard et al. 2004; Mori et al. 2004; Ueki et al. 2004). Activation of IKK β /NF- κ B at the intracellular level in the hypothalamic neurons by chronic overnutrition discriminates the chronic overnutrition from obesity (Zhang et al. 2008). Recent research has revealed that SOCS3 is a common inhibitor for leptin and insulin signaling (Howard and Flier 2006). The pathogenic induction of hypothalamic SOCS3 during over-nutrition also requires NF- κ B (Zhang et al. 2008) (Fig. 3.1).

Epicardial adipose tissue is a source of several inflammatory mediators in high-risk cardiac patients. (Mazurek et al. 2003). Main physiological functions of human epicardial adipose tissue are lipid storage for the energy needs of the myocardium and regulation of luminal size of the coronary arteries. In contrast, epicardial adipose tissue plays an adverse paracrine role in lipotoxic cardiomyopathy (Sacks and Fain 2011). Epicardial adipose tissue serves as a buffer for the storage of free fatty acids for the heart. However, the increased epicardial thickness as seen in obesity has been associated with proinflammatory cytokine production (Iacobellis



Fig. 3.1 Chronic nutrient overload leads to an increase in adipose tissue. Mismatch between fatty acid uptake and utilization leads to the accumulation of toxic lipid species that results in organ dysfunction. Subsequent to adipocyte hypertrophy, the endoplasmic reticulum stress activates the metabolic pathways that trigger insulin resistance, release of macrophage chemoattractant proteins. Lipidinduced apoptosis, ceramide accumulation, reactive oxygen radical overproduction, endoplasmic reticulum stress, and mitochondrial dysfunction play role in the pathogenesis of lipotoxicity (CRH Corticotropin Releasing Hormone; HPA axis Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal Axis; RAAS Renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system; ROSReactive oxygen radicals; TNF- α Tumor necrosis factor-alpha; *IL-1\beta* Interleukin-1 beta; *IL-6* Interleukin-6; PAI-1 plasminogen activator inhibitor-1; CRP C-reactive

et al. 2005). Thirteen cytokines are identified in obesity-associated epicardial adipose tissue. Among these, interleukin 6 (IL-6), IL-8, monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 (MCP-1), plasminogen activator inhibitor 1 (PAI-1), growth-related oncogene-alpha, and macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) are the most abundant ones in epicardial adipose stores of patients with obesity and coronary artery disease, whereas adiponectin release is suppressed (Karastergiou et al. 2010). As mentioned above

protein; JNK c-Jun N-terminal kinase; IKKβ Inhibitor kappa B kinase-beta; NF-kappaB Nuclear factor-kappa B; AP-1 activating protein-1; AGE advanced glycation end product; FFA Free fatty acid; SREBP-1c Sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c; *PPAR-*y Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma; IR Insulin resistance; micRNAs MicroRNA; pSTAT3 Phosphorylated signal transducer and activator transcription 3; ATF6 Activating transcription factor 6; CHOP CCAAT/ enhancer-binding protein homologous protein; IRE1 Inositol requiring enzyme 1; PERK PRKR-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase; GRP78 78-kD glucose-regulated/ binding immunoglobulin protein; NAFLD Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease; ER Endoplasmic reticulum; UPR Unfolded protein response)

epicardial adipose tissue has been identified as an active source of inflammatory mediators (Mazurek et al. 2003). Due to the close relationship between this fat depot and the myocardial tissue, coupled with the lack of fascial boundaries, epicardial adipose tissue may locally interact and modulate the myocardium through secretion of pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines (Iacobellis et al. 2005).

On the other hand, obesity-induced inflammation may be a causal pathway for depression. In this case inflammatory cytokines interact with the neurotransmitter metabolism, neuroendocrine functions, and synaptic plasticity which are all relevant to risk for depression. In some cases, prior depression may increase risk for the subsequent development of adiposity (Shelton and Miller 2010). Obese individuals are at an increased risk of suicide. This risk seems to persist despite treatment of obesity with bariatric surgery (Heneghan et al. 2012). Bariatric surgery is one of the most effective treatments for morbid obesity and decreases the overall mortality due to obesity in patients who received bariatric surgery. However bariatric surgery patients show higher suicide rates than the general population (Peterhänsel et al. 2013). Thus compared with age and sex-matched suicide rates in the United States of America, there was a substantial excess of suicides among all patients who had bariatric surgery. The overall rate is 6.6/10,000, of these 13.7 per 10,000 are among men and 5.2 per 10,000 are among women. While about 30% of suicides occur within the first 2 years following surgery, almost 70% occurs within 3 years (Tindle et al. 2010).

3 AMPK-Acetyl CoA Carboxylase-Malonyl CoA Pathway in the Regulation of Food Intake and Body Weight

Obesity results from an imbalance between energy intake and energy expenditure. The hypothalamus, in particular the arcuate nucleus has an important impact in the regulation of energy balance by modulating the hormonal signals as well as nutritional signals (Wisse et al. 2007). In the hypothalamus, malonyl CoA controls food intake and energy expenditure as a critical intermediate of fatty acid metabolism (Loftus et al. 2000). Actually, hypothalamic malonyl-CoA levels depend on the activities of acetyl-CoA carboxylase and fatty acid synthase. It also regulates the feeding behavior by monitoring global energy status (Hu et al. 2003). While fasting hypothadecreases, lamic malonyl-CoA refeeding

increases hypothalamic malonyl-CoA. However, malonyl-CoA level is under the control of AMPK which phosphorylates/inactivates acetyl CoA carboxylase. On the other hand, malonyl-CoA is an inhibitor of carnitine palmitoyl-CoA transferase-1 (CPT1), which is an outer mitochondrial membrane enzyme that regulates the entry of fatty acids into mitochondria and subsequent mitochondrial oxidation of fatty acids. Paradoxically, CPT1c protects against the effects of a high-fat diet (Lane et al. 2008). The increase in fatty acid oxidation and the phosphorylation/ inactivation of acetyl-CoA carboxylase leads to reduced malonyl-CoA concentration. In this case, decrease in malonyl-CoA releases carnitine/CPT1 from inhibitory restriction and facilitates the entry of fatty acids into mitochondria for beta oxidation. Thereby, the hypothalamic malonyl-CoA signal regulates fatty acid oxidation and energy expenditure by communicating with the expression of PPARalpha, a transcriptional activator of fatty acid oxidizing enzymes, and UCP3, a thermogenic mitochondrial uncoupling protein (Cha et al. 2005).

The cellular level of malonyl-CoA depends on its rate of synthesis catalyzed by acetyl-CoA carboxylase, relative to its rate of utilization and degradation catalyzed by fatty acid synthase and malonyl-CoA decarboxylase, respectively. Fatty acid synthase inhibitors increase the hypothalamic malonyl-CoA levels and decrease food intake (Hu et al. 2005). The enhanced expression of malonyl-coenzyme A decarboxylase within hypothalamic region increases food intake and provokes progressive weight gain. The increase in hypothalamic malonyl-coenzyme A appears to be the primary disorder in the central nutrientsensing pathway, which disrupts energy homeostasis and induces obesity (He et al. 2006).

4 Hormonal Regulation of Hypothalamic Appetite Control

Over-nutrition-induced metabolic dysfunction and excess lipid accumulation in non-adipose tissues may cause severe health disorders. Lipid overload results from mismatch between free fatty acid uptake and utilization. Lipotoxicity due to lipid accumulation in the heart, skeletal muscle, pancreas, liver, and kidney play an important role in the pathogenesis of obesityrelated cellular stress and inflammation (Schaffer 2003; van Herpen and Schrauwen-Hinderling 2008). The hypothalamus senses availability of circulating levels of glucose, lipids and amino acids, thereby modifies feeding according to the levels of those molecules. However, the hypothalamus is also similarly vulnerable to lipotoxicity as the other ectopic lipid accumulated tissues (Lam et al. 2005; López et al. 2007). Furthermore, hypothalamic neurons themselves are capable of an inflammatory response to fatty acid excess, and that inducing fatty acid oxidation in the neurons themselves can reduce this. Therefore, the increase in hypothalamic fatty acid oxidation may reverse the response to highfat diet (McFadden et al. 2014). In this respect long-chain saturated fatty acids exert an inflammatory stimulus in hypothalamus by triggering the intracellular signaling network via toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4). Actually TLR4 acts as a predominant molecular target for saturated fatty acids in the hypothalamus (Milanski et al. 2009). On the other hand, insulin controls fatty acid release from white adipose tissue through direct effects on adipocytes and indirectly through hypothalamic signaling. Overfeeding induces insulin resistance and lipolysis in white adipose tissue, as well as simultaneously abolishes hypothalamic insulin action (Scherer et al. 2012). Indeed, IKK β /NF- κ B in the hypothalamic neurons responds to the metabolic signals which are produced by over-nutrition. Chronic overnutrition most likely provides repetitive and persistent signals that up-regulate IKK β /NF- κ B in the hypothalamus before the onset of obesity. In fact, activation of IKKβ/NF-κB is not physiologically required. Activating IKKβ/NF-κB elevates ER stress in the hypothalamus, which is reflected by increased levels of both PERK and eIF2alpha phosphorylation. Thus IKK β /NF- κ B in the hypothalamus mediates both hypothalamic insulin and leptin resistance (Zhang et al. 2008).

As an intermediate in fatty acid synthesis, hypothalamic malonyl-CoA appears to be an anorectic mediator in the central control of feeding. Malonyl-CoA inhibits the acyltransferase activity of CPT-1. Thereby, CPT-1 is considered as a downstream effector in hypothalamic malonyl-CoA action on feeding. However, the inhibition of CPT-1 acyltransferase activity does not play an important role in the feeding effect of either leptin or fatty acid synthase inhibitor cerulenin. Furthermore, CPT-1c may link malonyl-CoA to ceramide metabolism to affect food intake in the arcuate nucleus (Gao et al. 2013).

Energy restriction up-regulates expression of the orexigenic neuropeptide Y (NPY) and agouti related peptide (AgRP) and down-regulates that of the anorexigenic alpha-melanocyte stimulating hormone or its precursor pro-opiomelanocortin and the co-expressed cocaine and amphetamineregulated transcript in the arcuate nucleus of the hypothalamus (Sainsbury and Zhang 2010). In this manner, the arcuate nucleus consists a neuronal cycle together with the neurons which are located in the other hypothalamic nuclei (Lopaschuk et al. 2010). Moreover, nuclei within the hypothalamus integrate peripheral signals such as adiposity and caloric intake to regulate important pathways within the central nervous system controlling food intake and energy expenditure. In this regard, firmly established pathways involve the orexigenic NPY/AgRP and the anorexigenic pro-opiomelanocortin/cocaine-and amphetamine-related transcript (POMC/CART) neurons in the arcuate nucleus of the hypothalamus (Simpson et al. 2009).

Fatty acid availability in the hypothalamus is important for the regulation of energy balance. The major pools of circulating fatty acids are either albumin-bound free fatty acids released by lipolysis from adipose tissue triglyceride storage pools or free fatty acids contained within triglyceride-rich lipoproteins (Wang et al. 2011a). However, the blood-brain barrier acts as an interface between the central nervous system and peripheral tissues. This communication network is an important tool in the control of feedingrelated behaviors and regulates the transport of the eating-related peptides and regulatory proteins produced by peripheral tissues (Banks 2010). In this respect, triglycerides inhibit the transport of leptin across the blood-brain barrier and provide a mechanism for peripheral leptin resistance by attenuating the leptin signal across the blood-brain barrier. Since triglycerides are elevated in both starvation and obesity, the bloodbrain barrier plays important roles in the progression of obesity (Banks 2008). Additionally, defects in hypothalamic leptin receptor signal transduction involving reduced leptin receptor expression or the induction of feedback inhibitors have been found in leptin resistance (Munzberg 2010). However, the hypothalamus, and in particular the arcuate nucleus is characterized by discontinuation of blood-brain barrier, which allows direct access of circulating hormones and nutrients to the central nervous system (Banks 2006).

Tanycytes are bipolar cells bridging the cerebrospinal fluid to the portal capillaries and may link the cerebrospinal fluid to neuroendocrine events (Rodríguez et al. 2005). Interestingly, arcuate tanycytes possess microvilli at their luminal surfaces (Brawer 1972; Bruni et al. 1972). Actually cerebrospinal fluid-contacting neurons may play an important role in sensing molecules in the cerebrospinal fluid. The axons of these neurons transmit information taken up by dendrites and perikarya to synaptic zones of various brain areas (Vígh et al. 2004). This neuron population may also be actively involved in promoting exchanges between the cerebrospinal fluid and the brain compartments at the arcuate nucleus of the hypothalamus. Thereby, the arcuate nucleus of the hypothalamus is a critical component of the neural pathways that regulate energy balance, and therefore plays a key role in conveying blood-borne molecular signals (Mullier et al. 2010). In fact, leptin signaling in the hypothalamic arcuate nucleus prevents the full-obesity syndrome seen in leptin receptor-deficiency. Melanocortin receptor- and NPY receptorexpressing neurons are downstream targets of leptin-responsive hypothalamic arcuate neurons in the leptin-mediated control of glucose homeostasis (Coppari et al. 2005). However, the mechanisms by which peripheral signals reach the

hypothalamic arcuate nucleus to mediate their central effects remain largely unknown. The neuropeptides neurokinin B axons target the barrier of tanycytes around fenestrated capillary vessels at the hypothalamic arcuate nucleus. This indicates a control of regional bidirectional permeability (Ciofi et al. 2006). An absence of an intact blood-brain barrier may represent a route of entry for circulating substances to a subpopulation of arcuate nucleus neurons (Norsted et al. 2008). This means that exchanges between the cerebrospinal fluid and the arcuate nucleus neurons can be facilitated (Mullier et al. 2010).

Besides lipids and leptin, glucose and insulin are also detected by specialized fuel-sensing neurons of hypothalamic neuronal circuits (Jordan et al. 2010). The arcuate nucleus neurons have the ability to sense higher glucose concentrations than 5 mmol/l through a K (ATP) channelindependent mechanism (Fioramonti et al. 2004). Two types of glucosensing neurons have been described; either activities are proportional with the changes in glucose concentration or activities are inversely proportional with these changes (Pénicaud et al. 2006).

Actually the central regulation of energy homeostasis is achieved by two functionally opposing neuron populations in the arcuate nucleus of the hypothalamus; the orexigenic NPY/AgRP-expressing neurons and the anorexigenic POMC/CART-expressing neurons (Gropp et al. 2005; Könner et al. 2009). These two distinct neuronal populations have opposite effects on the feeding behavior as well as in energy balance (Sohn 2015). The increase of AgRP gene expression is greater in pre-obese subjects. The initial higher levels of AgRP mRNA in the hypothalamus predict the subsequent increase in food intake, after the period of hyperphagia, AgRP mRNA expression subsides and obesity develops. In this phase AgRP gene expression is relatively reduced but still higher. In this case neuron-specific reduction in lipoprotein lipase gene expression results in progression of severe obesity (Wang et al. 2011a). Indeed, lipoprotein lipase is a key enzyme that controls the partitioning of triglyceride-rich lipoprotein derived fatty acids in peripheral tissues. Lipoprotein lipase

deletion in skeletal muscle ultimately leads to increased lipid partitioning to other tissues, insulin resistance, and obesity, whereas lipoprotein lipase deletion in the heart develops hypertriglyceridemia and cardiac dysfunction (Wang and Eckel 2009). Lipoprotein lipase mRNA is also expressed throughout the nervous system. Actually, the primary role of lipoprotein lipase in the brain may be similar to that played in extracranial tissues. While the corticotropin stimulation results in an increase in adipose lipoprotein lipase activity, a simultaneous decrease may occur in heart lipoprotein lipase activity, but have no discernible effect on lipoprotein lipase in the brain (Ben-Zeev et al. 1990).

The uptake of fatty acids is an integral part of normal lipid metabolism of the central nervous system and may be important in regulating feeding behavior (Bessesen et al. 1993). Progressive changes in energy balance may be due to the lipoprotein lipase-dependent decrease in polyunsaturated fatty acid levels, and increased NPY/AgRP gene expression in the hypothalamus (Wang et al. 2011a).

On the other hand, the promotion of cannabinoid receptor-1 activity while increasing feeding, also enhances satiety by promoting neuronal activity of hypothalamic pro-opiomelanocortin cells (Koch et al. 2015). The melanocortin-4 receptor (MC4R) is crucial for regulating both food intake and energy expenditure. Inactivation of MC4R is associated with hyperphagia, hyperinsulinemia, hyperglycemia and finally results in obesity (Huszar et al. 1997). The tonic satiety signal provided by the constitutive activity of MC4R may be required for maintaining longterm energy homeostasis in humans. Defects in basal signaling is a potential cause of genetic obesity caused by MC4R mutations (Srinivasan et al. 2004). Mutations in the MC4R can also constitutively activate the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway and cause energy imbalance by significantly enhancing basal extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK)1/2 phosphorylation (Huang and Tao 2012).

Alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone (alpha-MSH)-induced activation of the melanocortin-4 receptor in hypothalamic neurons increases energy expenditure and inhibits food intake. Alpha-MSH dephosphorylates AMPK at Thr(172) and consequently decreases phosphorylation of the AMPK substrate, acetyl-coenzyme A-carboxylase at Ser(79). Eventually alpha-MSH inhibits AMPK activity via protein kinase A, ERK-1/2, and liver kinase B-1 pathway (Damm et al. 2012). Hypothalamic AMPK regulates energy metabolism by integrating the effects of multiple hormones, peptides, neurotransmitters, and nutrients. Alteration of hypothalamic AMPK activity changes food intake and body weight by regulating acetyl-coenzyme A carboxylase/ malonyl-coenzyme A/carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1/fatty acid oxidation and mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) signaling (Minokoshi et al. 2008).

Although alpha-MSH is the predominant POMC-derived neuropeptide in the central regulation of human energy balance, in 538 patients with severe, early-onset obesity, five unrelated probands who are heterozygous variant in the region encoding beta-MSH are identified. Compared to wild-type beta-MSH, the variant peptide is impaired in its ability to bind to and activate signaling from the MC4R (Lee et al. 2006). Indeed, the POMC-derived neuropeptide beta-MSH plays a critical role in the hypothalamic control of body weight in humans (Biebermann et al. 2006).

The central 5-hydroxytryptamine (5-HT) system, including the 5-HT2C receptors (5-HT2CRs) plays critical roles in the regulation of energy homeostasis. Activation of 5-HT2CRs enhances satiety signals to terminate food intake (Xu et al. 2008). Particularly, POMC neurons in the arcuate nucleus of hypothalamus co-express 5-HT2CRs (Heisler et al. 2002). Central 5-HT2CRs expression by POMC neurons is important for the progression of the satiation process and therefore, suppress feeding for maintaining normal feeding behavior and body weight homeostasis (Xu et al. 2008).

Similar to serotonin, the adipose-derived leptin exerts some of its effects by directly activating POMC neurons (Hill et al. 2010). PI3K signaling in POMC neurons is essential for leptin-induced activation and insulin-induced inhibition of POMC cells and for the acute suppression of food intake elicited by leptin (Hill et al. 2010). However, lacking leptin signaling in POMC neurons causes mildly obesity, hyperleptinemia, and altered expression of hypothalamic neuropeptides (Balthasar et al. 2004). Thus, in addition to the arcuate nucleus, functionally relevant leptin receptors in the ventromedial hypothalamic nucleus (VMH) neurons are necessary for appropriate energy homeostasis. Leptin receptor deficiency in VMH is associated with metabolic syndrome including hepatic steatosis, dyslipidemia, and hyperleptinemia (Bingham et al. 2008). In this case, leptin signaling in the nucleus of solitary tract neuron is required for the regulation of food intake and consumption (Scott et al. 2011). Leptin receptor-expressing populations of neurons outside of the hypothalamus also seems to be necessary in the regulation of feeding behavior and hypothalamic energy balance.

In addition to the known numerous physiological functions the transient receptor potential C (TRPC) channels (Freichel et al. 2005) may mediate the acute effects of the two potent anorexigenic signals within the same neuron, leptin via a Jak2-PI3 K-Phospholipase C(PLC)gamma pathways (Qiu et al. 2010) and serotonin via PLC-PKC-IP3-dependent signaling pathways (Sohn et al. 2011). Indeed, serotonin and leptin both inhibit food intake and regulate energy balance and both activate TRPC channels to excite POMC neurons. Serotonin and leptin share common signaling TRPC channels in order to modify POMC neuronal activity. About 25% of POMC neurons are depolarized by the 5-HT2CR agonists via activation of TRPC channels. Serotonin and leptin, key anorexigenic signals, activate distinct subpopulations of POMC neurons via activation of TRPC channels (Sohn et al. 2011).

Another potential cellular target of 5-HT2C receptors is the M-current, a subthreshold, noninactivating, voltage-dependent K⁺ current. The M-current is ubiquitous in most neuronal cell types (Robbins 2001). 5-HT2C receptors are coupled with G alpha-protein and highly expressed in the arcuate nucleus and in POMC neurons. However, serotonin is known to inhibit the M-current in human cortical neurons (McCormick and Williamson 1989). The inhibition of the M-current by serotonin via the 5-HT2C receptor would increase POMC neuronal activity and activate the melanocortin neuron circuitry to reduce feeding behavior. The M-current as a critical component in control of NPY and POMC neuronal activity by central and peripheral signals regulates energy homeostasis (Roepke et al. 2012). The NPY/AgRP neurons within the arcuate nucleus of hypothalamus are probably the most established or xigenic population in the central nervous system. The NPY/AgRP neurons release NPY (agonist of the Y receptors), AgRP (inverse agonist at the MC4Rs), and the inhibitory neurotransmitter gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA). The orexigenic pathways involving the GABAergic neurotransmission from the NPY/ AgRP neurons increase food intake by the inhibition of the anorexigenic centers in the central nervous system (Sohn 2015).

NPY hormones are the most potent orexigenic molecules, which consist of three native peptide ligands named NPY, pancreatic polypeptide, and peptide YY. This family consists of four G-protein-coupled Y receptors subtypes in humans, as hY(1), hY(2), hY(4), and hY(5)(Lindner et al. 2008).

Similar to orexigenic NPY/AgRP neurons, anorexigenic POMC/CART neurons are also responsive to circulating satiety factors, and the activation of these neurons promotes negative energy balance/increased energy expenditure and/or decreased food intake (Lopaschuk et al. 2010). Leptin action on the hypothalamic regulation of food intake and body weight is mediated by orexigenic as well as anorectic signals (Sahu 2003). While the orexigenic neuropeptides are downregulated by leptin, the anorexigenic neuroupregulated peptides are (Jéquier 2002). Although obese humans have higher plasma leptin concentrations proportional with the size of adipose tissue, these individuals are resistant to the effects of endogenous leptin (Jéquier 2002). Leptin resistance in diet-induced obesity may depend on the defective nutritional regulation of leptin receptor gene expression and reduced signal transducer and activator of transcription-3 (STAT3) signaling. Even so leptin resistance may occur in the hypothalamic neurons despite an intact Janus kinase-2 (JAK2)-STAT3 pathway of leptin signaling (Sahu 2003). However, PI3K-phosphodiesterase-3B the (PDE3B)-cAMP pathway appears to be a major mechanism of leptin signaling in regulating energy balance. SOCS3 negatively regulates the PI3K pathway of leptin signaling in the hypothalamus. This mechanism plays a significant role in diet-induced obesity (Sahu 2011). Actually PI3K is an upstream regulator of the PDE3B pathway of leptin signaling in hypothalamus (Sahu et al. 2013). SOCS-3 is a leptin-inducible inhibitor of leptin signaling, and a potential mediator of leptin resistance in obesity (Bjørbaek et al. 1998). As mentioned above the arcuate nucleus of the hypothalamus contains two populations of leptin-responsive neurons (Cone 2005). The first expresses two potent appetitestimulating (orexigenic) peptides, the melanocortin antagonist AgRP and NPY. The second population expresses the peptide CART and the large precursor peptide POMC. Both sets of neurons project to second-order, MC4R expressing neurons within the hypothalamus and elsewhere in the brain (Coll et al. 2007). MC4R deficiency has been found in severely obese humans (Farooqi et al. 2003). Higher circulating nonesterified fatty acids (NEFA) and insulin concentrations with the increased UCP1, MC4R and CART gene expression may occur as an immediate consequence of consuming high-energy diet. However, increased circulating leptin in these high-energy-fed animals reflects the size of adiposity (Archer et al. 2005). Fat distribution is influenced by the genetic variation of the CART locus (Challis et al. 2000). Polymorphisms in linkage disequilibrium with the 5'-flanking region of the CART gene site may be associated with genetic predisposition to obesity (Yamada et al. 2002).

Amino acid transmitters in hypothalamic circuits have significant contribution to the regulation of food intake. The release of GABA from NPY/AgRP neurons in the arcuate nucleus is also required for the normal regulation of energy balance (Tong et al. 2008). Both AgRP and POMC neurons send axons to many of the same target

areas. Ablation of inhibitory AgRP neurons leads to anorexia by two mechanisms; first, the loss of inhibition into POMC neurons and their postsynaptic target cells stimulates the melanocortin system, which suppresses feeding. Second, the loss of GABAergic inhibition into neurons in the parabrachial nucleus mimics the activation of these neurons and results in severe anorexia. Contrarily GABA release from NPY/AgRP neurons into the parabrachial nucleus prevents starvation (Wu et al. 2009). GABA released from POMC neurons may act at presynaptic receptors on POMC terminals to limit continued transmission. POMC neurons can rapidly affect the activity of downstream neurons via GABA and glutamate release (Dicken et al. 2012). GABA from NPY neurons participates in the inhibition of POMC neurons. This neuronal interaction seems to favor the tonic inhibition of satiety signal, and also promotes feeding or overfeeding when food is available in excess (Drougard et al. 2015).

Activation of medial arcuate neurons expressing the orexigenic NPY and inhibition of dorsomedial and paraventricular neurons may contribute to hyperphagia and overweight. H(1)-receptors and Histamine GABA(A)receptors are involved in mediation of these effects (Davidowa 2007). The neuronal responses to leptin, insulin and amylin are reduced in the presence of a GABA(A) receptor antagonist (Davidowa et al. 2006). Furthermore, in the presence of a GABA(A)-receptor antagonists, amylin induces a significant inhibition of medial arcuate neurons. Since the histaminergic system mediates the effects of amylin, the histamine H1-receptor antagonists also reduce the responses to amylin (Davidowa 2007). Amylin is a pancreatic beta-cell hormone that plays an important role in the control of nutrient fluxes (Young 2005). The satiating effect of peripheral amylin is mediated by direct action on area postrema neurons. Amylin sensitivity may be reduced in obesity (Lutz 2010). Amylin is completely transported across the blood-brain barrier (Banks and Kastin 1998). Because of the primary site of peripheral amylin action, area postrema, is free of a blood-brain barrier, amylin can easily access
to its receptive neurons (Lutz 2010). Amylin reduces food intake, slows gastric emptying, and reduces postprandial glucagon secretion, in addition to preventing the expression of orexigenic neuropeptides in the lateral hypothalamic area (Lutz 2009). Plasma levels of amylin are higher in obese individuals. Chronic infusion of amylin into the brain reduces body weight gain and adiposity, whereas infusion of amylin antagonists increases adiposity (Lutz 2012). Concurrent peripheral administration of amylin and leptin elicits synergistic, fat-specific weight loss in leptin-resistant, diet-induced obese rats. Weight loss synergy is specific to amylin treatment, compared with other anorexigenic peptides. These findings indicate that amylin agonism restores leptin responsiveness in diet-induced obesity (Roth et al. 2008). In this respect, amylin and leptin have synergistic effects on body weight and body adiposity. Amylin/leptin similarly increases leptin binding in the ventromedial hypothalamus by 40% and the arcuate nucleus by 70%. In amylin-deficient mice, hypothalamic leptin receptor mRNA expression and leptinstimulated phosphorylated STAT-3 is reduced by 50% and 40%, respectively within arcuate nucleus and Ventromedial nucleus (Turek et al. 2010).

AMPK is a fuel-sensing enzyme activated by physiological and pathological stresses that deplete cellular ATP. Activation of AMPK represses ATP-consuming anabolic pathways and induces ATP-producing catabolic pathways (Xue and Kahn 2006). AMPK is an intracellular energy sensor maintaining the energy balance within the cell. AMPK is activated subsequent to an increase in the AMP: ATP ratio within the cell (Hardie et al. 2003). Hormonal induced changes in AMPK activity leading to changes in acetyl CoA carboxylase phosphorylation activity, which in turn would alter malonyl-CoA levels to regulate food intake (Andersson et al. 2004). Malonyl-CoA as a downstream mediator of acetyl CoA carboxylase in leptin's signaling pathway in the arcuate nucleus and imply that palmitoyl-CoA, instead of malonyl-CoA, could be an effector in relaying acetyl CoA carboxylase signaling in the paraventricular nucleus (Gao et al. 2007).

Malonyl-CoA functions as a mediator in the hypothalamic sensing of energy balance. Lowering muscle malonyl-CoA, a potent inhibitor of carnitine/CPT1, releases CPT1 from inhibitory constraint, facilitating the entry of fatty acids into mitochondria for beta oxidation (Cha et al. 2005). The overexpression of CPT-1c also blocks leptin-induced down-regulations of orexigenic NPY and brain-specific homeobox transcription factor (Bsx), a transcription factor of NPY. Elevated levels of hypothalamic arcuate nucleus malonyl-CoA, a fatty acid-metabolism intermediate controls the hypothalamic food intake. CPT-1c is implicated in malonyl-CoA action in leptin's hypothalamic anorectic signaling pathways. Leptin also impacts ceramide metabolism through malonyl-CoA and CPT-1c, and de novo biosynthesis of ceramide acts downstream of both malonyl-CoA and CPT-1c (Gao et al. 2011b). Long-chain fatty acyl-CoAs, substrates of CPT-1a, dissociate from malonyl-CoA's actions in the hypothalamic arcuate nucleus under different feeding states. The hypothalamic arcuate nucleus intracellular mechanisms of malonyl-CoA's anorectic actions induced by leptin are independent of CPT-1a. The data suggest that target(s), rather than CPT-1a, mediates malonyl-CoA action on feeding (Gao et al. 2011a). Leptin and adiponectin activate AMPK to alter metabolic pathways in muscle and liver. Counter-regulatory hormones involved in appetite control regulate AMPK activity. Activation of AMPK in the hypothalamus increases food intake. Leptin decreases hypothalamic AMPK activity by reducing food intake (Spiegelman and Flier 2001). Contrarily circulating ghrelin at fasting concentrations may stimulate food intake (Wren et al. 2001).

The adipose-derived hormone leptin acts via a specific receptor in the brain to regulate energy balance and body weight. Even though obese individuals have high levels of circulating leptin, the failure of these high levels to control body weight is dependent on resistance to this hormone (Sáinz et al. 2015). Fat redistribution from the subcutaneous to the visceral depot and increased inflammation in adipose tissue seems to be associated with leptin resistance (Carter

et al. 2013). Actually leptin resistance is defined as decreased sensitivity to the anorexigenic or weight loss effects of leptin. A hallmark of leptinresistant states is hyperleptinemia. Leptin binds to its cell surface receptor and signals through the JAK/STAT pathway. Leptin activates JAK2 and STAT3, as well as the MAPK (Erk 42/44) and the PI3K pathways. Intact STAT3 signaling is necessary for the effects of leptin on food intake (Martin et al. 2006). On the other hand, the protein-tyrosine phosphatase (PTP)-1B lacking subjects are hypersensitive to insulin and resistant to obesity. PTP1B is expressed in hypothalamic regions harboring leptin-responsive neurons and regulates leptin signaling by targeting JAK2 (Zabolotny et al. 2002). Recent evidence based on the resistance to diet-induced obesity has suggested that PTP1B might be a key regulator of leptin signaling. Upon leptin binding, the leptin receptor activation leads to stimulation of the JAK/STAT signal transduction cascade. The negative regulatory role of PTP1B on leptin signaling is mediated through a direct and selective dephosphorylation of JAK2 and STAT3 (Lund et al. 2005). Furthermore, the substrate-trapping experiments demonstrate that leptin-activated JAK2, but not STAT3 or the leptin receptor, is a substrate of PTP1B. Thus by utilization of a selective PTP1B inhibitor, the leptin-induced STAT3 activation was enhanced in cells. These results suggest that PTP1B negatively regulates leptin signaling, and provide one mechanism by which it regulates obesity (Cheng et al. 2002; Lund et al. 2005).

Leptin influences body weight not only by suppressing food intake but also by increasing energy expenditure reflected in metabolic rate and oxygen consumption. One of the major actions of leptin on fuel utilization is to increase fatty acid oxidation and decrease fat storage in muscle via activation of AMPK. The lower respiratory exchange ratio in diet-induced obesity is consistent with increased AMPK activity and decreased acetyl CoA carboxylase activity in muscle (Martin et al. 2006). AMPK activity is inhibited in arcuate and paraventricular hypothalamus (PVH) by the anorexigenic hormone leptin, and in multiple hypothalamic regions by insulin, high glucose and refeeding. A melanocortin receptor agonist, a potent anorexigen, decreases AMPK activity in PVH, whereas AgRP, increases AMPK activity. Melanocortin receptor signaling is required for leptin and refeeding effects on AMPK in PVH. Dominant negative AMPK expression in the hypothalamus reduces food intake and body weight, whereas constitutively active AMPK increases both. Alterations of hypothalamic AMPK activity augment changes in arcuate neuropeptide expression induced by fasting and feeding. Furthermore, inhibition of hypothalamic AMPK is necessary for leptin's effects on food intake and body weight, as constitutively active AMPK blocks these effects. Thus, hypothalamic AMPK plays a critical role in hormonal and nutrient-derived anorexigenic and orexigenic signals and in energy balance (Minokoshi et al. 2004). Inhibition of fatty acid synthase activity and stimulation of CPT-1 activity in the hypothalamus can alter energy perception via AMPK. AMPK-fatty acid synthase pathway may act in a leptin-independent manner (Kim et al. 2004).

On the other hand, adiponectin has also been shown to increase food intake by activating AMPK in the arcuate hypothalamus. Recent data have shown that acetyl-coenzyme A carboxylase/ malonyl-coenzyme A/carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1/fatty acid oxidation and mTOR signaling are putative downstream pathways for food intake regulation in response to hypothalamic AMPK. Thus, these results suggest that food intake and nutrient metabolism are coordinately regulated by the common signaling pathway of AMPK in the hypothalamus (Minokoshi et al. 2008).

Systemic hypoglycaemia causes hypothalamic AMPK activation, which is important for counter-regulatory hormonal responses (Han et al. 2005). AMPK in the ventromedial hypothalamus plays a key role in the detection of acute hypoglycemia and initiation of the glucose counter-regulatory response. AMPK downregulation in the ventromedial hypothalamus leads to a marked suppression of the glucose counterregulatory response to hypoglycemia (McCrimmon et al. 2008). Both cannabinoids and ghrelin while stimulating AMPK activity in the hypothalamus and the heart, inhibit AMPK activity in the liver and adipose tissue. Peripheral inhibition of AMPK by cannabinoids and ghrelin may lead to fat storage (Kola et al. 2005).

Counter-regulatory hormones involved in appetite control regulate AMPK activity and that pharmacological activation of AMPK in the hypothalamus increases food intake. In vivo administration of leptin, which leads to a reduction in food intake, decreases hypothalamic AMPK activity. By contrast, injection of ghrelin in vivo, which increases food intake, stimulates AMPK activity in the hypothalamus (Andersson et al. 2004). Pharmacological and genetic activation or inhibition of hypothalamic AMPK lead to increased or reduced food intake, respectively (Kola 2008). Furthermore, inhibition of fatty acid synthase and stimulation of CPT1 may increase ATP levels in hypothalamic neurons and signal a positive energy balance, leading to a decrease in AMPK activity and resulting in a decrease in NPY expression. In fasting, when energy is depleted, AMPK is stimulated, thereby the cAMP response element binding protein-NPY pathway is activated and food intake is increased (Kim et al. 2004).

CPT1 regulates LCFA entry into mitochondria, where the LCFAs undergo beta-oxidation. Either genetic or biochemical inhibition of hypothalamic CPT1 activity diminishes food intake and endogenous glucose production. Changes in the rate of lipid oxidation in hypothalamic neurons adjust nutrient availability to the hypothalamus, which in turn modulates the exogenous and endogenous inputs of nutrients into the circulation (Obici et al. 2003). Central inhibition of lipid oxidation restores hypothalamic levels of LCFA-CoAs and markedly inhibits feeding behavior and hepatic glucose fluxes in overfed rats (Pocai et al. 2006).

Hypothalamic AMPK activity regulates hypoglycaemia-induced counter-regulatory hormone responses (Xue and Kahn 2006). Hypothalamic neurons may sense the changes of glucose levels and participate in the counterregulatory response by altering AMPK activity. Insulin induced hypoglycaemia activates AMPK in the arcuate nucleus/ventromedial hypothalamus and paraventricular hypothalamus. Hypothalamic AMPK senses the whole-body energy state and regulates not only energy homeostasis but also neuroendocrine functions (Han et al. 2005). One of the other factors which is mTOR pathway, senses nutrient, energy and oxygen availability. mTOR signaling regulates cell energy homeostasis by coordinating anabolic and catabolic processes for survival. mTOR is a serine/threonine kinase that exists in two different complexes, mTORC1 and mTORC2 in mammals. The role of hypothalamic mTOR complex in cellular energy sensing indicates the importance of this metabolic sensor in cellular and whole body energy management (Martínez de Morentin et al. 2014).

mTOR co-localizes with NPY and proopiomelanocortin neurons in the arcuate nucleus and its signaling is controlled by energy status of the hypothalamus (Cota et al. 2006). Highprotein diet decreases AMPK and increases mTOR activity in the hypothalamus, leading to inhibition of NPY and stimulation of proopiomelanocortin expression. A cross-regulation between AMPK and mTOR controls food intake (Ropelle et al. 2008). Thus, mTOR senses extracellular amino acids, glucose, growth factors, and neurotransmitters, and regulates anabolic reactions in response to these signals. Thereby activated mTOR reduces food intake by increasing protein and lipid synthesis (Takei et al. 2014). AMPK is thought to be the molecular background to this specific nutrient dependency. Expression of constitutive AMPK-alpha subunit counteracts brain-derived neurotrophic factorsinduced phosphorylation of p70S6K and enhances protein synthesis in cortical neurons. These results indicate that AMPK inhibits the effects of brain-derived neurotrophic factors on mTORC1-mediated translation in neurons (Ishizuka et al. 2013). Brain-derived neurotrophic factors exert anorexigenic function through a neural circuit in the hypothalamus and induces phosphorylation of its target, p70S6 kinase, at Thr389 in neurons by activating mTORC1 (Ishizuka et al. 2013; Takei et al. 2014). In addition to AMPK and mTOR, Per-Arnt-Sim kinase

(PASK) is also a nutrient sensor which is proposed as a regulator of glucose metabolism and cellular energy. AMPK and mTOR/S6K1 pathways are regulated in the ventromedial and lateral hypothalamus in response to nutritional states, whereas PASK-deficient mice have an impaired activation response of AMPK and mTOR/S6K1 pathways and resist diet-induced obesity. Eventually the PASK function is critical for preserving the nutrient effect on AMPK and mTOR/S6K1 pathways (Hurtado-Carneiro et al. 2014, p. 1). In fact, the interaction between AMPK with hypothalamic lipid metabolism and other metabolic sensors, such as the UCP2, the nicotinamide and the adenine mTOR dinucleotide-dependentdeacetylase sirtuin 1 (SIRT1), may play a role in the hypothalamic control of feeding and energy expenditure (Blanco Martínez de Morentin et al. 2011). Ghrelin exerts its orexigenic action through specific modulation of Sirtuin1 (SIRT1)/p53 and AMPK pathways, simultaneously it elicits a marked upregulation of the hypothalamic mTOR signaling pathway. Central inhibition of mTOR signaling with rapamycin decreases ghrelin's orexigenic action and the mRNA expression of AgRP and NPY in the arcuate nucleus of the hypothalamus in obesity (Martins et al. 2012).

5 Conclusion

In addition to the primary induction of hypothalamic IKKbeta/NF-kappaB by chronic overnutrition and increased plasma concentrations of NEFAs, pathophysiological changes during the progress of obesity, such as hyperlipidemia, hyperglycemia, hyperinsulinemia, hyperleptinemia, and elevated inflammatory substances in the peripheral tissues and circulation, might secondarily, but significantly, promote ER stress and mitochondrial dysfunction that accelerate the obesity-related diseases.

References

Andersson, U., K. Filipsson, C.R. Abbott, A. Woods, K. Smith, S.R. Bloom, D. Carling, and C.J. Small. 2004. AMP-activated protein kinase plays a role in the control of food intake. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 12005–12008. doi:10.1074/jbc. C300557200.

- Archer, Z.A., D.V. Rayner, J.S. Duncan, L.M. Bell, and J.G. Mercer. 2005. Introduction of a high-energy diet acutely up-regulates hypothalamic cocaine and amphetamine-regulated transcript, Mc4R and brown adipose tissue uncoupling protein-1 gene expression in male Sprague-Dawley rats. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology* 17: 10–17. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2005.01269.x.
- Balthasar, N., R. Coppari, J. McMinn, S.M. Liu, C.E. Lee, V. Tang, C.D. Kenny, R.A. McGovern, S.C. Chua, J.K. Elmquist, and B.B. Lowell. 2004. Leptin receptor signaling in POMC neurons is required for normal body weight homeostasis. *Neuron* 42: 983–991. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2004.06.004.
- Banks, W.A. 2006. Blood-brain barrier and energy balance. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 14(Suppl 5): 234S–237S. doi:10.1038/oby.2006.315.
- — . 2008. The blood-brain barrier as a cause of obesity. *Current Pharmaceutical Design* 14: 1606–1614.
- ----. 2010. Blood-brain barrier as a regulatory interface. Forum of Nutrition 63: 102–110. doi:10.1159/000264398.
- Banks, W.A., and A.J. Kastin. 1998. Differential permeability of the blood-brain barrier to two pancreatic peptides: Insulin and amylin. *Peptides* 19: 883–889.
- Baranowski, M., A. Blachnio-Zabielska, T. Hirnle, D. Harasiuk, K. Matlak, M. Knapp, P. Zabielski, and J. Gorski. 2010. Myocardium of type 2 diabetic and obese patients is characterized by alterations in sphingolipid metabolic enzymes but not by accumulation of ceramide. *Journal of Lipid Research* 51: 74–80. doi:10.1194/jlr.M900002-JLR200.
- Bastien, M., P. Poirier, I. Lemieux, and J.-P. Després. 2014. Overview of epidemiology and contribution of obesity to cardiovascular disease. *Progress in Cardiovascular Diseases* 56: 369–381. doi:10.1016/j. pcad.2013.10.016.
- Bellentani, S., and M. Marino. 2009. Epidemiology and natural history of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). Annals of Hepatology 8(Suppl 1): S4–S8.
- Benbaibeche, H., E.M. Haffaf, G. Kacimi, B. Oudjit, N.A. Khan, and E.A. Koceïr. 2015. Implication of corticotropic hormone axis in eating behaviour pattern in obese and type 2 diabetic participants. *The British Journal of Nutrition* 113: 1237–1243. doi:10.1017/ S0007114515000549.
- Ben-Zeev, O., M.H. Doolittle, N. Singh, C.H. Chang, and M.C. Schotz. 1990. Synthesis and regulation of lipoprotein lipase in the hippocampus. *Journal of Lipid Research* 31: 1307–1313.
- Bessesen, D.H., C.L. Richards, J. Etienne, J.W. Goers, and R.H. Eckel. 1993. Spinal cord of the rat contains more lipoprotein lipase than other brain regions. *Journal of Lipid Research* 34: 229–238.
- Bezaire, V., A. Mairal, C. Ribet, C. Lefort, A. Girousse, J. Jocken, J. Laurencikiene, R. Anesia, A.-M. Rodriguez, M. Ryden, B.M. Stenson, C. Dani, G. Ailhaud, P. Arner, and D. Langin. 2009. Contribution of adipose triglyceride lipase and

hormone-sensitive lipase to lipolysis in hMADS adipocytes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 18282–18291. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.008631.

- Biebermann, H., T.R. Castañeda, F. van Landeghem, A. von Deimling, F. Escher, G. Brabant, J. Hebebrand, A. Hinney, M.H. Tschöp, A. Grüters, and H. Krude. 2006. A role for beta-melanocyte-stimulating hormone in human body-weight regulation. *Cell Metabolism* 3: 141–146. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2006.01.007.
- Bilet, L., T. van de Weijer, M.K.C. Hesselink, J.F.C. Glatz, H.J. Lamb, J. Wildberger, M.E. Kooi, P. Schrauwen, and V.B. Schrauwen-Hinderling. 2011. Exerciseinduced modulation of cardiac lipid content in healthy lean young men. *Basic Research in Cardiology* 106: 307–315. doi:10.1007/s00395-010-0144-x.
- Bingham, N.C., K.K. Anderson, A.L. Reuter, N.R. Stallings, and K.L. Parker. 2008. Selective loss of leptin receptors in the ventromedial hypothalamic nucleus results in increased adiposity and a metabolic syndrome. *Endocrinology* 149: 2138–2148. doi:10.1210/en.2007-1200.
- Bjørbaek, C., J.K. Elmquist, J.D. Frantz, S.E. Shoelson, and J.S. Flier. 1998. Identification of SOCS-3 as a potential mediator of central leptin resistance. *Molecular Cell* 1: 619–625.
- Blanco Martínez de Morentin, P., C.R. González, A.K. Saha, L. Martins, C. Diéguez, A. Vidal-Puig, M. Tena-Sempere, and M. López. 2011. Hypothalamic AMP-activated protein kinase as a mediator of whole body energy balance. *Reviews in Endocrine & Metabolic Disorders* 12: 127–140. doi:10.1007/ s11154-011-9165-5.
- Blundell, J.E., and J. Cooling. 1999. High-fat and low-fat (behavioural) phenotypes: Biology or environment? *The Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* 58: 773–777.
- Bondia-Pons, I., L. Ryan, and J.A. Martinez. 2012. Oxidative stress and inflammation interactions in human obesity. *Journal of Physiology and Biochemistry* 68: 701–711. doi:10.1007/ s13105-012-0154-2.
- Boudina, S., S. Sena, B.T. O'Neill, P. Tathireddy, M.E. Young, and E.D. Abel. 2005. Reduced mitochondrial oxidative capacity and increased mitochondrial uncoupling impair myocardial energetics in obesity. *Circulation* 112: 2686–2695. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.105.554360.
- Brasaemle, D.L. 2007. Thematic review series: Adipocyte biology. The perilipin family of structural lipid droplet proteins: Stabilization of lipid droplets and control of lipolysis. *The Journal of Lipid Research* 48: 2547– 2559. doi:10.1194/jlr.R700014-JLR200.
- Brawer, J.R. 1972. The fine structure of the ependymal tanycytes at the level of the arcuate nucleus. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology* 145: 25–41. doi:10.1002/cne.901450103.
- Bruni, J.E., D.G. Montemurro, R.E. Clattenburg, and R.P. Singh. 1972. A scanning electron microscopic

study of the ependymal surface of the third ventricle of the rabbit, rat, mouse and human brain. *The Anatomical Record* 174: 407–420. doi:10.1002/ar.1091740402.

- Carter, S., A. Caron, D. Richard, and F. Picard. 2013. Role of leptin resistance in the development of obesity in older patients. *Clinical Interventions in Aging* 8: 829– 844. doi:10.2147/CIA.S36367.
- Cha, S.H., Z. Hu, S. Chohnan, and M.D. Lane. 2005. Inhibition of hypothalamic fatty acid synthase triggers rapid activation of fatty acid oxidation in skeletal muscle. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* of the United States of America 102: 14557–14562. doi:10.1073/pnas.0507300102.
- Chabowski, A., S.L.M. Coort, J. Calles-Escandon, N.N. Tandon, J.F.C. Glatz, J.J.F.P. Luiken, and A. Bonen. 2004. Insulin stimulates fatty acid transport by regulating expression of FAT/CD36 but not FABPpm. American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism 287: E781–E789. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00573.2003.
- Chabowski, A., I. Momken, S.L.M. Coort, J. Calles-Escandon, N.N. Tandon, J.F.C. Glatz, J.J.F.P. Luiken, and A. Bonen. 2006. Prolonged AMPK activation increases the expression of fatty acid transporters in cardiac myocytes and perfused hearts. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry* 288: 201–212. doi:10.1007/ s11010-006-9140-8.
- Challis, B.G., G.S. Yeo, I.S. Farooqi, J. Luan, S. Aminian, D.J. Halsall, J.M. Keogh, N.J. Wareham, and S. O'Rahilly. 2000. The CART gene and human obesity: Mutational analysis and population genetics. *Diabetes* 49: 872–875.
- Cheng, A., N. Uetani, P.D. Simoncic, V.P. Chaubey, A. Lee-Loy, C.J. McGlade, B.P. Kennedy, and M.L. Tremblay. 2002. Attenuation of leptin action and regulation of obesity by protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B. Developmental Cell 2: 497–503.
- Chess, D.J., and W.C. Stanley. 2008. Role of diet and fuel overabundance in the development and progression of heart failure. *Cardiovascular Research* 79: 269–278. doi:10.1093/cvr/cvn074.
- Chiu, H.-C., A. Kovacs, R.M. Blanton, X. Han, M. Courtois, C.J. Weinheimer, K.A. Yamada, S. Brunet, H. Xu, J.M. Nerbonne, M.J. Welch, N.M. Fettig, T.L. Sharp, N. Sambandam, K.M. Olson, D.S. Ory, and J.E. Schaffer. 2005. Transgenic expression of fatty acid transport protein 1 in the heart causes lipotoxic cardiomyopathy. *Circulation Research* 96: 225–233. doi:10.1161/01. RES.0000154079.20681.B9.
- Choi, M.-S., Y.-J. Kim, E.-Y. Kwon, J.Y. Ryoo, S.R. Kim, and U.J. Jung. 2015. High-fat diet decreases energy expenditure and expression of genes controlling lipid metabolism, mitochondrial function and skeletal system development in the adipose tissue, along with increased expression of extracellular matrix remodelling- and inflammation-related genes. *The British Journal of Nutrition* 113: 867–877. doi:10.1017/ S0007114515000100.

- Ciofi, P., D. Leroy, and G. Tramu. 2006. Sexual dimorphism in the organization of the rat hypothalamic infundibular area. *Neuroscience* 141: 1731–1745. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2006.05.041.
- Coll, A.P., I.S. Farooqi, and S. O'Rahilly. 2007. The hormonal control of food intake. *Cell* 129: 251–262. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.04.001.
- Cone, R.D. 2005. Anatomy and regulation of the central melanocortin system. *Nature Neuroscience* 8: 571– 578. doi:10.1038/nn1455.
- Coppari, R., M. Ichinose, C.E. Lee, A.E. Pullen, C.D. Kenny, R.A. McGovern, V. Tang, S.M. Liu, T. Ludwig, S.C. Chua, B.B. Lowell, and J.K. Elmquist. 2005. The hypothalamic arcuate nucleus: A key site for mediating leptin's effects on glucose homeostasis and locomotor activity. *Cell Metabolism* 1: 63–72. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2004.12.004.
- Cota, D., K. Proulx, K.A.B. Smith, S.C. Kozma, G. Thomas, S.C. Woods, and R.J. Seeley. 2006. Hypothalamic mTOR signaling regulates food intake. *Science* 312: 927–930. doi:10.1126/science.1124147.
- Curtis, J.P., J.G. Selter, Y. Wang, S.S. Rathore, I.S. Jovin, F. Jadbabaie, M. Kosiborod, E.L. Portnay, S.I. Sokol, F. Bader, and H.M. Krumholz. 2005. The obesity paradox: Body mass index and outcomes in patients with heart failure. *Archives of Internal Medicine* 165: 55–61. doi:10.1001/archinte.165.1.55.
- Damm, E., T.R.H. Buech, T. Gudermann, and A. Breit. 2012. Melanocortin-induced PKA activation inhibits AMPK activity via ERK-1/2 and LKB-1 in hypothalamic GT1-7 cells. *Molecular Endocrinology* (*Baltimore, Md.*) 26: 643–654. doi:10.1210/ me.2011-1218.
- Davidowa, H. 2007. Histamine H1-receptors differentially mediate the action of amylin on hypothalamic neurons in control and in overweight rats. *Behavioural Brain Research* 182: 28–35. doi:10.1016/j. bbr.2007.05.001.
- Davidowa, H., T. Ziska, and A. Plagemann. 2006. GABAA receptor antagonists prevent abnormalities in leptin, insulin and amylin actions on paraventricular hypothalamic neurons of overweight rats. *The European Journal of Neuroscience* 23: 1248–1254. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2006.04636.x.
- De Schutter, A., C.J. Lavie, D.A. Patel, and R.V. Milani. 2013. Obesity paradox and the heart: Which indicator of obesity best describes this complex relationship? *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care* 16: 517–524. doi:10.1097/ MCO.0b013e328363bcca.
- DeMarco, V.G., M.S. Johnson, A.T. Whaley-Connell, and J.R. Sowers. 2010. Cytokine abnormalities in the etiology of the cardiometabolic syndrome. *Current Hypertension Reports* 12: 93–98. doi:10.1007/ s11906-010-0095-5.
- Dicken, M.S., R.E. Tooker, and S.T. Hentges. 2012. Regulation of GABA and glutamate release from proopiomelanocortin neuron terminals in intact hypothalamic networks. *Journal of Neuroscience: The*

Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience 32: 4042–4048. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.6032-11.2012.

- Drougard, A., A. Fournel, P. Valet, and C. Knauf. 2015. Impact of hypothalamic reactive oxygen species in the regulation of energy metabolism and food intake. *Frontiers in Neuroscience* 9: 56. doi:10.3389/ fnins.2015.00056.
- Ebong, I.A., D.C. Goff, C.J. Rodriguez, H. Chen, and A.G. Bertoni. 2014. Mechanisms of heart failure in obesity. *Obesity Research & Clinical Practice* 8: e540–e548. doi:10.1016/j.orcp.2013.12.005.
- Farooqi, I.S., J.M. Keogh, G.S.H. Yeo, E.J. Lank, T. Cheetham, and S. O'Rahilly. 2003. Clinical spectrum of obesity and mutations in the melanocortin 4 receptor gene. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 348: 1085–1095. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa022050.
- Fioramonti, X., A. Lorsignol, A. Taupignon, and L. Pénicaud. 2004. A new ATP-sensitive K+ channelindependent mechanism is involved in glucose-excited neurons of mouse arcuate nucleus. *Diabetes* 53: 2767–2775.
- Freichel, M., R. Vennekens, J. Olausson, S. Stolz, S.E. Philipp, P. Weissgerber, and V. Flockerzi. 2005. Functional role of TRPC proteins in native systems: Implications from knockout and knock-down studies. *The Journal of Physiology* 567: 59–66. doi:10.1113/ jphysiol.2005.092999.
- Gao, S., K.P. Kinzig, S. Aja, K.A. Scott, W. Keung, S. Kelly, K. Strynadka, S. Chohnan, W.W. Smith, K.L.K. Tamashiro, E.E. Ladenheim, G.V. Ronnett, Y. Tu, M.J. Birnbaum, G.D. Lopaschuk, and T.H. Moran. 2007. Leptin activates hypothalamic acetyl-CoA carboxylase to inhibit food intake. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 104: 17358–17363. doi:10.1073/pnas.0708385104.
- Gao, S., W. Keung, D. Serra, W. Wang, P. Carrasco, N. Casals, F.G. Hegardt, T.H. Moran, and G.D. Lopaschuk. 2011a. Malonyl-CoA mediates leptin hypothalamic control of feeding independent of inhibition of CPT-1a. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 301: R209–R217. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00092.2011.
- Gao, S., G. Zhu, X. Gao, D. Wu, P. Carrasco, N. Casals, F.G. Hegardt, T.H. Moran, and G.D. Lopaschuk. 2011b. Important roles of brain-specific carnitine palmitoyltransferase and ceramide metabolism in leptin hypothalamic control of feeding. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 108: 9691–9696. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1103267108.
- Gao, S., T.H. Moran, G.D. Lopaschuk, and A.A. Butler. 2013. Hypothalamic malonyl-CoA and the control of food intake. *Physiology & Behavior* 122: 17–24. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2013.07.014.
- Garcia, M.M., R.-M. Guéant-Rodriguez, S. Pooya, P. Brachet, J.-M. Alberto, E. Jeannesson, F. Maskali, N. Gueguen, P.-Y. Marie, P. Lacolley, M. Herrmann, Y. Juillière, Y. Malthiery, and J.-L. Guéant. 2011.

Methyl donor deficiency induces cardiomyopathy through altered methylation/acetylation of PGC-1 α by PRMT1 and SIRT1. *The Journal of Pathology* 225: 324–335. doi:10.1002/path.2881.

- Ghio, S., A. Gavazzi, C. Campana, C. Inserra, C. Klersy, R. Sebastiani, E. Arbustini, F. Recusani, and L. Tavazzi. 2001. Independent and additive prognostic value of right ventricular systolic function and pulmonary artery pressure in patients with chronic heart failure. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 37: 183–188.
- Glatz, J.F.C., J.J.F.P. Luiken, and A. Bonen. 2010. Membrane fatty acid transporters as regulators of lipid metabolism: Implications for metabolic disease. *Physiological Reviews* 90: 367–417. doi:10.1152/ physrev.00003.2009.
- Glenn, D.J., F. Wang, M. Nishimoto, M.C. Cruz, Y. Uchida, W.M. Holleran, Y. Zhang, Y. Yeghiazarians, and D.G. Gardner. 2011. A murine model of isolated cardiac steatosis leads to cardiomyopathy. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)* 57: 216–222. doi:10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.110.160655.
- Golden, S.H., K.A. Robinson, I. Saldanha, B. Anton, and P.W. Ladenson. 2009. Clinical review: Prevalence and incidence of endocrine and metabolic disorders in the United States: A comprehensive review. *The Journal* of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 94: 1853– 1878. doi:10.1210/jc.2008-2291.
- Gorman, A.M., S.J.M. Healy, R. Jäger, and A. Samali. 2012. Stress management at the ER: Regulators of ER stress-induced apoptosis. *Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 134: 306–316. doi:10.1016/j. pharmthera.2012.02.003.
- Gropp, E., M. Shanabrough, E. Borok, A.W. Xu, R. Janoschek, T. Buch, L. Plum, N. Balthasar, B. Hampel, A. Waisman, G.S. Barsh, T.L. Horvath, and J.C. Brüning. 2005. Agouti-related peptideexpressing neurons are mandatory for feeding. *Nature Neuroscience* 8: 1289–1291. doi:10.1038/nn1548.
- Guéant, J.-L., R. Elakoum, O. Ziegler, D. Coelho, E. Feigerlova, J.-L. Daval, and R.-M. Guéant-Rodriguez. 2014. Nutritional models of foetal programming and nutrigenomic and epigenomic dysregulations of fatty acid metabolism in the liver and heart. *Pflügers Archiv—European Journal of Physiology* 466: 833–850. doi:10.1007/ s00424-013-1339-4.
- Hammer, S., M. Snel, H.J. Lamb, I.M. Jazet, R.W. van der Meer, H. Pijl, E.A. Meinders, J.A. Romijn, A. de Roos, and J.W.A. Smit. 2008a. Prolonged caloric restriction in obese patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus decreases myocardial triglyceride content and improves myocardial function. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 52: 1006–1012. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2008.04.068.
- Hammer, S., R.W. van der Meer, H.J. Lamb, M. Schär, A. de Roos, J.W.A. Smit, and J.A. Romijn. 2008b. Progressive caloric restriction induces dose-dependent changes in myocardial triglyceride content and dia-

stolic function in healthy men. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 93: 497–503. doi:10.1210/jc.2007-2015.

- Han, S.-M., C. Namkoong, P.G. Jang, I.S. Park, S.W. Hong, H. Katakami, S. Chun, S.W. Kim, J.-Y. Park, K.-U. Lee, and M.-S. Kim. 2005. Hypothalamic AMP-activated protein kinase mediates counter-regulatory responses to hypoglycaemia in rats. *Diabetologia* 48: 2170–2178. doi:10.1007/ s00125-005-1913-1.
- Hardie, D.G., J.W. Scott, D.A. Pan, and E.R. Hudson. 2003. Management of cellular energy by the AMPactivated protein kinase system. *FEBS Letters* 546: 113–120.
- Hasselbalch, A.L. 2010. Genetics of dietary habits and obesity—A twin study. *Danish Medical Bulletin* 57: B4182.
- He, W., T.K.T. Lam, S. Obici, and L. Rossetti. 2006. Molecular disruption of hypothalamic nutrient sensing induces obesity. *Nature Neuroscience* 9: 227–233. doi:10.1038/nn1626.
- Heisler, L.K., M.A. Cowley, L.H. Tecott, W. Fan, M.J. Low, J.L. Smart, M. Rubinstein, J.B. Tatro, J.N. Marcus, H. Holstege, C.E. Lee, R.D. Cone, and J.K. Elmquist. 2002. Activation of central melanocortin pathways by fenfluramine. *Science* 297: 609–611. doi:10.1126/science.1072327.
- Heneghan, H.M., L. Heinberg, A. Windover, T. Rogula, and P.R. Schauer. 2012. Weighing the evidence for an association between obesity and suicide risk. Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases: Official Journal of the American Society for Bariatric Surgery 8: 98–107. doi:10.1016/j.soard.2011.10.007.
- Hesselink, M.K.C., M. Mensink, and P. Schrauwen. 2003. Human uncoupling protein-3 and obesity: An update. *Obesity Research* 11: 1429–1443. doi:10.1038/ oby.2003.192.
- Hevener, A.L., M.A. Febbraio, and Stock Conference Working Group. 2010. The 2009 stock conference report: Inflammation, obesity and metabolic disease. *Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity* 11: 635–644. doi:10.1111/j.1467-789X.2009.00691.x.
- Hill, J.W., C.F. Elias, M. Fukuda, K.W. Williams, E.D. Berglund, W.L. Holland, Y.-R. Cho, J.-C. Chuang, Y. Xu, M. Choi, D. Lauzon, C.E. Lee, R. Coppari, J.A. Richardson, J.M. Zigman, S. Chua, P.E. Scherer, B.B. Lowell, J.C. Brüning, and J.K. Elmquist. 2010. Direct insulin and leptin action on proopiomelanocortin neurons is required for normal glucose homeostasis and fertility. *Cell Metabolism* 11: 286–297. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2010.03.002.
- Howard, J.K., and J.S. Flier. 2006. Attenuation of leptin and insulin signaling by SOCS proteins. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism: TEM* 17: 365–371. doi:10.1016/j.tem.2006.09.007.
- Howard, J.K., B.J. Cave, L.J. Oksanen, I. Tzameli, C. Bjørbaek, and J.S. Flier. 2004. Enhanced leptin sensitivity and attenuation of diet-induced obesity in mice

with haploinsufficiency of Socs3. *Nature Medicine* 10: 734–738. doi:10.1038/nm1072.

- Hu, Z., S.H. Cha, S. Chohnan, and M.D. Lane. 2003. Hypothalamic malonyl-CoA as a mediator of feeding behavior. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 100: 12624– 12629. doi:10.1073/pnas.1834402100.
- Hu, Z., Y. Dai, M. Prentki, S. Chohnan, and M.D. Lane. 2005. A role for hypothalamic malonyl-CoA in the control of food intake. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280: 39681–39683. doi:10.1074/jbc. C500398200.
- Huang, H., and Y.-X. Tao. 2012. Pleiotropic functions of the transmembrane domain 6 of human melanocortin-4 receptor. *Journal of Molecular Endocrinology* 49: 237–248. doi:10.1530/JME-12-0161.
- Hurtado-Carneiro, V., I. Roncero, S.S. Egger, R.H. Wenger, E. Blazquez, C. Sanz, and E. Alvarez. 2014. PAS kinase is a nutrient and energy sensor in hypothalamic areas required for the normal function of AMPK and mTOR/S6K1. *Molecular Neurobiology* 50: 314–326. doi:10.1007/s12035-013-8630-4.
- Huszar, D., C.A. Lynch, V. Fairchild-Huntress, J.H. Dunmore, Q. Fang, L.R. Berkemeier, W. Gu, R.A. Kesterson, B.A. Boston, R.D. Cone, F.J. Smith, L.A. Campfield, P. Burn, and F. Lee. 1997. Targeted disruption of the melanocortin-4 receptor results in obesity in mice. *Cell* 88: 131–141.
- Iacobellis, G., D. Corradi, and A.M. Sharma. 2005. Epicardial adipose tissue: Anatomic, biomolecular and clinical relationships with the heart. *Nature Clinical Practice. Cardiovascular Medicine* 2: 536– 543. doi:10.1038/ncpcardio0319.
- Iggman, D., F. Rosqvist, A. Larsson, J. Arnlöv, L. Beckman, M. Rudling, and U. Risérus. 2014. Role of dietary fats in modulating cardiometabolic risk during moderate weight gain: A randomized double-blind overfeeding trial (LIPOGAIN study). *Journal of the American Heart Association* 3: e001095. doi:10.1161/ JAHA.114.001095.
- Il'yasova, D., F. Wang, R.B. D'Agostino, A. Hanley, and L.E. Wagenknecht. 2010. Prospective association between fasting NEFA and type 2 diabetes: Impact of post-load glucose. *Diabetologia* 53: 866–874. doi:10.1007/s00125-010-1657-4.
- Ioachimescu, A.G., D.M. Brennan, B.M. Hoar, and B.J. Hoogwerf. 2010. The lipid accumulation product and all-cause mortality in patients at high cardiovascular risk: A PreCIS database study. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 18: 1836–1844. doi:10.1038/ oby.2009.453.
- Ishizuka, Y., N. Kakiya, L.A. Witters, N. Oshiro, T. Shirao, H. Nawa, and N. Takei. 2013. AMP-activated protein kinase counteracts brain-derived neurotrophic factorinduced mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1 signaling in neurons. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 127: 66–77. doi:10.1111/jnc.12362.

- Jéquier, E. 2002. Leptin signaling, adiposity, and energy balance. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 967: 379–388.
- Jezek, P., and L. Hlavatá. 2005. Mitochondria in homeostasis of reactive oxygen species in cell, tissues, and organism. *The International Journal of Biochemistry* & *Cell Biology* 37: 2478–2503. doi:10.1016/j. biocel.2005.05.013.
- Jordan, S.D., A.C. Könner, and J.C. Brüning. 2010. Sensing the fuels: Glucose and lipid signaling in the CNS controlling energy homeostasis. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences: CMLS* 67: 3255–3273. doi:10.1007/s00018-010-0414-7.
- Kahn, H.S. 2005. The "lipid accumulation product" performs better than the body mass index for recognizing cardiovascular risk: A population-based comparison. *BMC Cardiovascular Disorders* 5: 26. doi:10.1186/1471-2261-5-26.
- Karastergiou, K., I. Evans, N. Ogston, N. Miheisi, D. Nair, J.-C. Kaski, M. Jahangiri, and V. Mohamed-Ali. 2010. Epicardial adipokines in obesity and coronary artery disease induce atherogenic changes in monocytes and endothelial cells. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 30: 1340–1346. doi:10.1161/ ATVBAHA.110.204719.
- Kayser, B.D., M.I. Goran, and S.G. Bouret. 2015. Perinatal overnutrition exacerbates adipose tissue inflammation caused by high-fat feeding in C57BL/6J mice. *PLoS One* 10: e0121954. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0121954.
- Kienesberger, P.C., T. Pulinilkunnil, J. Nagendran, and J.R.B. Dyck. 2013. Myocardial triacylglycerol metabolism. *Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology* 55: 101–110. doi:10.1016/j.yjmcc.2012.06.018.
- Kim, E.-K., I. Miller, S. Aja, L.E. Landree, M. Pinn, J. McFadden, F.P. Kuhajda, T.H. Moran, and G.V. Ronnett. 2004. C75, a fatty acid synthase inhibitor, reduces food intake via hypothalamic AMPactivated protein kinase. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 19970–19976. doi:10.1074/jbc. M402165200.
- Kim, J.I., J.Y. Huh, J.H. Sohn, S.S. Choe, Y.S. Lee, C.Y. Lim, A. Jo, S.B. Park, W. Han, and J.B. Kim. 2015. Lipid-overloaded enlarged adipocytes provoke insulin resistance independent of inflammation. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 35: 1686–1699. doi:10.1128/MCB.01321-14.
- Koch, M., L. Varela, J.G. Kim, J.D. Kim, F. Hernández-Nuño, S.E. Simonds, C.M. Castorena, C.R. Vianna, J.K. Elmquist, Y.M. Morozov, P. Rakic, I. Bechmann, M.A. Cowley, K. Szigeti-Buck, M.O. Dietrich, X.-B. Gao, S. Diano, and T.L. Horvath. 2015. Hypothalamic POMC neurons promote cannabinoidinduced feeding. *Nature* 519: 45–50. doi:10.1038/ nature14260.
- Kola, B. 2008. Role of AMP-activated protein kinase in the control of appetite. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology* 20: 942–951. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2008.01745.x.

- Kola, B., E. Hubina, S.A. Tucci, T.C. Kirkham, E.A. Garcia, S.E. Mitchell, L.M. Williams, S.A. Hawley, D.G. Hardie, A.B. Grossman, and M. Korbonits. 2005. Cannabinoids and ghrelin have both central and peripheral metabolic and cardiac effects via AMP-activated protein kinase. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 280: 25196–25201. doi:10.1074/jbc.C500175200.
- Könner, A.C., T. Klöckener, and J.C. Brüning. 2009. Control of energy homeostasis by insulin and leptin: Targeting the arcuate nucleus and beyond. *Physiology* & *Behavior* 97: 632–638. doi:10.1016/j. physbeh.2009.03.027.
- Korge, P., and J.N. Weiss. 2006. Redox regulation of endogenous substrate oxidation by cardiac mitochondria. American Journal of Physiology. Heart and Circulatory Physiology 291: H1436–H1445. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.01292.2005.
- Kuramoto, K., T. Okamura, T. Yamaguchi, T.Y. Nakamura, S. Wakabayashi, H. Morinaga, M. Nomura, T. Yanase, K. Otsu, N. Usuda, S. Matsumura, K. Inoue, T. Fushiki, Y. Kojima, T. Hashimoto, F. Sakai, F. Hirose, and T. Osumi. 2012. Perilipin 5, a lipid droplet-binding protein, protects heart from oxidative burden by sequestering fatty acid from excessive oxidation. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 23852–23863. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.328708.
- Lam, T.K.T., G.J. Schwartz, and L. Rossetti. 2005. Hypothalamic sensing of fatty acids. *Nature Neuroscience* 8: 579–584. doi:10.1038/nn1456.
- Lane, M.D., M. Wolfgang, S.-H. Cha, and Y. Dai. 2008. Regulation of food intake and energy expenditure by hypothalamic malonyl-CoA. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(32 Suppl 4): S49–S54. doi:10.1038/ ijo.2008.123.
- Lavie, C.J., M.A. Alpert, R. Arena, M.R. Mehra, R.V. Milani, and H.O. Ventura. 2013. Impact of obesity and the obesity paradox on prevalence and prognosis in heart failure. *JACC. Heart Failure* 1: 93–102. doi:10.1016/j.jchf.2013.01.006.
- Lee, Y.S., B.G. Challis, D.A. Thompson, G.S.H. Yeo, J.M. Keogh, M.E. Madonna, V. Wraight, M. Sims, V. Vatin, D. Meyre, J. Shield, C. Burren, Z. Ibrahim, T. Cheetham, P. Swift, A. Blackwood, C.-C.C. Hung, N.J. Wareham, P. Froguel, G.L. Millhauser, S. O'Rahilly, and I.S. Farooqi. 2006. A POMC variant implicates beta-melanocyte-stimulating hormone in the control of human energy balance. *Cell Metabolism* 3: 135–140. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2006.01.006.
- Liepinsh, E., M. Makrecka, J. Kuka, E. Makarova, R. Vilskersts, H. Cirule, E. Sevostjanovs, S. Grinberga, O. Pugovics, and M. Dambrova. 2014. The heart is better protected against myocardial infarction in the fed state compared to the fasted state. *Metabolism* 63: 127–136. doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2013.09.014.
- Lindner, D., J. Stichel, and A.G. Beck-Sickinger. 2008. Molecular recognition of the NPY hormone family by their receptors. *Nutrition (Burbank, Los Angeles County, Calif.)* 24: 907–917. doi:10.1016/j. nut.2008.06.025.

- Lionetti, L., M.P. Mollica, A. Lombardi, G. Cavaliere, G. Gifuni, and A. Barletta. 2009. From chronic overnutrition to insulin resistance: The role of fat-storing capacity and inflammation. *Nutrition, Metabolism, and Cardiovascular Diseases: NMCD* 19: 146–152. doi:10.1016/j.numecd.2008.10.010.
- Liu, L., S. Yu, R.S. Khan, S. Homma, P.C. Schulze, W.S. Blaner, Y. Yin, and I.J. Goldberg. 2012. Diacylglycerol acyl transferase 1 overexpression detoxifies cardiac lipids in PPARγ transgenic mice. *Journal of Lipid Research* 53: 1482–1492. doi:10.1194/ jlr.M024208.
- Loftus, T.M., D.E. Jaworsky, G.L. Frehywot, C.A. Townsend, G.V. Ronnett, M.D. Lane, and F.P. Kuhajda. 2000. Reduced food intake and body weight in mice treated with fatty acid synthase inhibitors. *Science* 288: 2379–2381.
- Lopaschuk, G.D., J.R. Ussher, and J.S. Jaswal. 2010. Targeting intermediary metabolism in the hypothalamus as a mechanism to regulate appetite. *Pharmacological Reviews* 62: 237–264. doi:10.1124/ pr.109.002428.
- López, M., C.J. Lelliott, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2007. Hypothalamic fatty acid metabolism: A housekeeping pathway that regulates food intake. *BioEssays: News* and Reviews in Molecular, Cellular and Developmental Biology 29: 248–261. doi:10.1002/ bies.20539.
- Luiken, J.J., L.P. Turcotte, and A. Bonen. 1999. Proteinmediated palmitate uptake and expression of fatty acid transport proteins in heart giant vesicles. *Journal of Lipid Research* 40: 1007–1016.
- Luiken, J.J.F.P., S.L.M. Coort, J. Willems, W.A. Coumans, A. Bonen, G.J. van der Vusse, and J.F.C. Glatz. 2003. Contraction-induced fatty acid translocase/CD36 translocation in rat cardiac myocytes is mediated through AMP-activated protein kinase signaling. *Diabetes* 52: 1627–1634.
- Lund, I.K., J.A. Hansen, H.S. Andersen, N.P.H. Møller, and N. Billestrup. 2005. Mechanism of protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B-mediated inhibition of leptin signalling. *Journal of Molecular Endocrinology* 34: 339–351. doi:10.1677/jme.1.01694.
- Lutz, T.A. 2009. Control of food intake and energy expenditure by amylin-therapeutic implications. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(33 Suppl 1): S24–S27. doi:10.1038/ijo.2009.13.
- – . 2010. The role of amylin in the control of energy homeostasis. American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology 298: R1475–R1484. doi:10.1152/ ajpregu.00703.2009.
- ----. 2012. Effects of amylin on eating and adiposity. Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology (209):231– 250. doi:10.1007/978-3-642-24716-3_10.
- Mailloux, R.J., and M.-E. Harper. 2011. Uncoupling proteins and the control of mitochondrial reactive oxygen species production. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 51: 1106–1115. doi:10.1016/j. freeradbiomed.2011.06.022.

- Mao, X., C.K. Kikani, R.A. Riojas, P. Langlais, L. Wang, F.J. Ramos, Q. Fang, C.Y. Christ-Roberts, J.Y. Hong, R.-Y. Kim, F. Liu, and L.Q. Dong. 2006. APPL1 binds to adiponectin receptors and mediates adiponectin signalling and function. *Nature Cell Biology* 8: 516–523. doi:10.1038/ncb1404.
- Marfella, R., C. Di Filippo, M. Portoghese, M. Barbieri, F. Ferraraccio, M. Siniscalchi, F. Cacciapuoti, F. Rossi, M. D'Amico, and G. Paolisso. 2009. Myocardial lipid accumulation in patients with pressure-overloaded heart and metabolic syndrome. *Journal of Lipid Research* 50: 2314–2323. doi:10.1194/jlr. P900032-JLR200.
- Martin, T.L., T. Alquier, K. Asakura, N. Furukawa, F. Preitner, and B.B. Kahn. 2006. Diet-induced obesity alters AMP kinase activity in hypothalamus and skeletal muscle. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281: 18933–18941. doi:10.1074/jbc.M512831200.
- Martínez de Morentin, P.B., N. Martinez-Sanchez, J. Roa, J. Ferno, R. Nogueiras, M. Tena-Sempere, C. Dieguez, and M. Lopez. 2014. Hypothalamic mTOR: The rookie energy sensor. *Current Molecular Medicine* 14: 3–21.
- Martins, L., D. Fernández-Mallo, M.G. Novelle, M.J. Vázquez, M. Tena-Sempere, R. Nogueiras, M. López, and C. Diéguez. 2012. Hypothalamic mTOR signaling mediates the orexigenic action of ghrelin. *PLoS One* 7: e46923. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0046923.
- Mazurek, T., L. Zhang, A. Zalewski, J.D. Mannion, J.T. Diehl, H. Arafat, L. Sarov-Blat, S. O'Brien, E.A. Keiper, A.G. Johnson, J. Martin, B.J. Goldstein, and Y. Shi. 2003. Human epicardial adipose tissue is a source of inflammatory mediators. *Circulation* 108: 2460–2466. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000099542.57313.C5.
- McAuley, P.A., and K.M. Beavers. 2014. Contribution of cardiorespiratory fitness to the obesity paradox. *Progress in Cardiovascular Diseases* 56: 434–440. doi:10.1016/j.pcad.2013.09.006.
- McAuley, P.A., P.F. Kokkinos, R.B. Oliveira, B.T. Emerson, and J.N. Myers. 2010. Obesity paradox and cardiorespiratory fitness in 12,417 male veterans aged 40 to 70 years. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings* 85: 115–121. doi:10.4065/mcp.2009.0562.
- McCormick, D.A., and A. Williamson. 1989. Convergence and divergence of neurotransmitter action in human cerebral cortex. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 86: 8098–8102.
- McCrimmon, R.J., M. Shaw, X. Fan, H. Cheng, Y. Ding, M.C. Vella, L. Zhou, E.C. McNay, and R.S. Sherwin. 2008. Key role for AMP-activated protein kinase in the ventromedial hypothalamus in regulating counterregulatory hormone responses to acute hypoglycemia. *Diabetes* 57: 444–450. doi:10.2337/db07-0837.
- McFadden, J.W., S. Aja, Q. Li, V.V.R. Bandaru, E.-K. Kim, N.J. Haughey, F.P. Kuhajda, and G.V. Ronnett. 2014. Increasing fatty acid oxidation remodels the hypotha-

lamic neurometabolome to mitigate stress and inflammation. *PLoS One* 9: e115642. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0115642.

- Milanski, M., G. Degasperi, A. Coope, J. Morari, R. Denis, D.E. Cintra, D.M.L. Tsukumo, G. Anhe, M.E. Amaral, H.K. Takahashi, R. Curi, H.C. Oliveira, J.B.C. Carvalheira, S. Bordin, M.J. Saad, and L.A. Velloso. 2009. Saturated fatty acids produce an inflammatory response predominantly through the activation of TLR4 signaling in hypothalamus: Implications for the pathogenesis of obesity. *Journal* of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience 29: 359–370. doi:10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.2760-08.2009.
- Minokoshi, Y., T. Alquier, N. Furukawa, Y.-B. Kim, A. Lee, B. Xue, J. Mu, F. Foufelle, P. Ferré, M.J. Birnbaum, B.J. Stuck, and B.B. Kahn. 2004. AMP-kinase regulates food intake by responding to hormonal and nutrient signals in the hypothalamus. *Nature* 428: 569–574. doi:10.1038/nature02440.
- Minokoshi, Y., T. Shiuchi, S. Lee, A. Suzuki, and S. Okamoto. 2008. Role of hypothalamic AMP-kinase in food intake regulation. *Nutrition (Burbank, Los Angeles County, Calif.)* 24: 786–790. doi:10.1016/j. nut.2008.06.002.
- Mori, H., R. Hanada, T. Hanada, D. Aki, R. Mashima, H. Nishinakamura, T. Torisu, K.R. Chien, H. Yasukawa, and A. Yoshimura. 2004. Socs3 deficiency in the brain elevates leptin sensitivity and confers resistance to diet-induced obesity. *Nature Medicine* 10: 739–743. doi:10.1038/nm1071.
- Mullier, A., S.G. Bouret, V. Prevot, and B. Dehouck. 2010. Differential distribution of tight junction proteins suggests a role for tanycytes in bloodhypothalamus barrier regulation in the adult mouse brain. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology* 518: 943–962. doi:10.1002/cne.22273.
- Munzberg, H. 2010. Leptin-signaling pathways and leptin resistance. *Forum of Nutrition* 63: 123–132. doi:10.1159/000264400.
- Murray, A.J., R.E. Anderson, G.C. Watson, G.K. Radda, and K. Clarke. 2004. Uncoupling proteins in human heart. *Lancet (London, England)* 364: 1786–1788. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(04)17402-3.
- Nagy, H.M., M. Paar, C. Heier, T. Moustafa, P. Hofer, G. Haemmerle, A. Lass, R. Zechner, M. Oberer, and R. Zimmermann. 2014. Adipose triglyceride lipase activity is inhibited by long-chain acyl-coenzyme A. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1841: 588–594. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2014.01.005.
- Nakae, I., K. Mitsunami, T. Yoshino, T. Omura, T. Tsutamoto, T. Matsumoto, S. Morikawa, T. Inubushi, and M. Horie. 2010. Clinical features of myocardial triglyceride in different types of cardiomyopathy assessed by proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy: Comparison with myocardial creatine. *Journal of Cardiac Failure* 16: 812–822. doi:10.1016/j. cardfail.2010.05.006.

- Neves, F.A., E. Cortez, A.F. Bernardo, A.B.M. Mattos, A.K. Vieira, T. de O. Malafaia, A.A. Thole, A.C. de S. Rodrigues-Cunha, E.P. Garcia-Souza, R. Sichieri, and A.S. Moura. 2014. Heart energy metabolism impairment in Western-diet induced obese mice. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 25: 50–57. doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2013.08.014.
- Normand-Lauzière, F., F. Frisch, S.M. Labbé, P. Bherer, R. Gagnon, S.C. Cunnane, and A.C. Carpentier. 2010. Increased postprandial nonesterified fatty acid appearance and oxidation in type 2 diabetes is not fully established in offspring of diabetic subjects. *PLoS One* 5: e10956. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0010956.
- Norsted, E., B. Gömüç, and B. Meister. 2008. Protein components of the blood-brain barrier (BBB) in the mediobasal hypothalamus. *Journal of Chemical Neuroanatomy* 36: 107–121. doi:10.1016/j. jchemneu.2008.06.002.
- Obici, S., Z. Feng, A. Arduini, R. Conti, and L. Rossetti. 2003. Inhibition of hypothalamic carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1 decreases food intake and glucose production. *Nature Medicine* 9: 756–761. doi:10.1038/ nm873.
- Ozcan, U., Q. Cao, E. Yilmaz, A.-H. Lee, N.N. Iwakoshi, E. Ozdelen, G. Tuncman, C. Görgün, L.H. Glimcher, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2004. Endoplasmic reticulum stress links obesity, insulin action, and type 2 diabetes. *Science* 306: 457–461. doi:10.1126/science.1103160.
- Ozcan, U., E. Yilmaz, L. Ozcan, M. Furuhashi, E. Vaillancourt, R.O. Smith, C.Z. Görgün, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2006. Chemical chaperones reduce ER stress and restore glucose homeostasis in a mouse model of type 2 diabetes. *Science* 313: 1137–1140. doi:10.1126/science.1128294.
- Park, M.-J., D.-I. Kim, S.-K. Lim, J.-H. Choi, J.-C. Kim, K.-C. Yoon, J.-B. Lee, J.-H. Lee, H.-J. Han, I.-P. Choi, H.-C. Kim, and S.-H. Park. 2014. Thioredoxininteracting protein mediates hepatic lipogenesis and inflammation via PRMT1 and PGC-1α regulation in vitro and in vivo. *Journal of Hepatology* 61: 1151– 1157. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2014.06.032.
- Park, M., A. Sabetski, Y. Kwan Chan, S. Turdi, and G. Sweeney. 2015. Palmitate induces ER stress and autophagy in H9c2 cells: Implications for apoptosis and adiponectin resistance. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 230: 630–639. doi:10.1002/jcp.24781.
- Pénicaud, L., C. Leloup, X. Fioramonti, A. Lorsignol, and A. Benani. 2006. Brain glucose sensing: A subtle mechanism. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care* 9: 458–462. doi:10.1097/01. mco.0000232908.84483.e0.
- Peterhänsel, C., D. Petroff, G. Klinitzke, A. Kersting, and B. Wagner. 2013. Risk of completed suicide after bariatric surgery: A systematic review. Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity 14: 369–382. doi:10.1111/ obr.12014.
- Pocai, A., T.K.T. Lam, S. Obici, R. Gutierrez-Juarez, E.D. Muse, A. Arduini, and L. Rossetti. 2006. Restoration of hypothalamic lipid sensing normalizes energy and glucose homeostasis in overfed rats. *The*

Journal of Clinical Investigation 116: 1081–1091. doi:10.1172/JCI26640.

- Pollak, N.M., M. Schweiger, D. Jaeger, D. Kolb, M. Kumari, R. Schreiber, S. Kolleritsch, P. Markolin, G.F. Grabner, C. Heier, K.A. Zierler, T. Rülicke, R. Zimmermann, A. Lass, R. Zechner, and G. Haemmerle. 2013. Cardiac-specific overexpression of perilipin 5 provokes severe cardiac steatosis via the formation of a lipolytic barrier. *Journal of Lipid Research* 54: 1092–1102. doi:10.1194/jlr.M034710.
- Pooya, S., S. Blaise, M. Moreno Garcia, J. Giudicelli, J.-M. Alberto, R.-M. Guéant-Rodriguez, E. Jeannesson, N. Gueguen, A. Bressenot, B. Nicolas, Y. Malthiery, J.-L. Daval, L. Peyrin-Biroulet, J.-P. Bronowicki, and J.-L. Guéant. 2012. Methyl donor deficiency impairs fatty acid oxidation through PGC-1α hypomethylation and decreased ER-α, ERRα, and HNF-4α in the rat liver. *Journal of Hepatology* 57: 344–351. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2012.03.028.
- Pulinilkunnil, T., P.C. Kienesberger, J. Nagendran, N. Sharma, M.E. Young, and J.R.B. Dyck. 2014. Cardiac-specific adipose triglyceride lipase overexpression protects from cardiac steatosis and dilated cardiomyopathy following diet-induced obesity. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(38): 205–215. doi:10.1038/ijo.2013.103.
- Putti, R., R. Sica, V. Migliaccio, and L. Lionetti. 2015. Diet impact on mitochondrial bioenergetics and dynamics. *Frontiers in Physiology* 6: 109. doi:10.3389/ fphys.2015.00109.
- Qiu, J., Y. Fang, O.K. Rønnekleiv, and M.J. Kelly. 2010. Leptin excites proopiomelanocortin neurons via activation of TRPC channels. *Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 30: 1560–1565. doi:10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.4816-09.2010.
- Rayner, J.J., S. Neubauer, and O.J. Rider. 2015. The paradox of obesity cardiomyopathy and the potential for weight loss as a therapy. *Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International Association for the Study* of Obesity 16: 679–690. doi:10.1111/obr.12292.
- Relling, D.P., L.B. Esberg, C.X. Fang, W.T. Johnson, E.J. Murphy, E.C. Carlson, J.T. Saari, and J. Ren. 2006. High-fat diet-induced juvenile obesity leads to cardiomyocyte dysfunction and upregulation of Foxo3a transcription factor independent of lipotoxicity and apoptosis. *Journal of Hypertension* 24: 549– 561. doi:10.1097/01.hjh.0000203846.34314.94.
- Robbins, J. 2001. KCNQ potassium channels: Physiology, pathophysiology, and pharmacology. *Pharmacology* & *Therapeutics* 90: 1–19.
- Rockenfeller, P., J. Ring, V. Muschett, A. Beranek, S. Buettner, D. Carmona-Gutierrez, T. Eisenberg, C. Khoury, G. Rechberger, S.D. Kohlwein, G. Kroemer, and F. Madeo. 2010. Fatty acids trigger mitochondrion-dependent necrosis. *Cell Cycle* (*Georgetown, Texas*) 9: 2836–2842. doi:10.4161/ cc.9.14.12267.
- Rodríguez, E.M., J.L. Blázquez, F.E. Pastor, B. Peláez, P. Peña, B. Peruzzo, and P. Amat. 2005. Hypothalamic tanycytes: A key component of brain-endocrine inter-

action. *International Review of Cytology* 247: 89–164. doi:10.1016/S0074-7696(05)47003-5.

- Roepke, T.A., A.W. Smith, O.K. Rønnekleiv, and M.J. Kelly. 2012. Serotonin 5-HT2C receptormediated inhibition of the M-current in hypothalamic POMC neurons. *American Journal of Physiology*. *Endocrinology and Metabolism* 302: E1399–E1406. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00565.2011.
- Ron, D., and P. Walter. 2007. Signal integration in the endoplasmic reticulum unfolded protein response. *Nature Reviews. Molecular Cell Biology* 8: 519–529. doi:10.1038/nrm2199.
- Ropelle, E.R., J.R. Pauli, M.F.A. Fernandes, S.A. Rocco, R.M. Marin, J. Morari, K.K. Souza, M.M. Dias, M.C. Gomes-Marcondes, J.A.R. Gontijo, K.G. Franchini, L.A. Velloso, M.J.A. Saad, and J.B.C. Carvalheira. 2008. A central role for neuronal AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) and mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) in high-protein dietinduced weight loss. *Diabetes* 57: 594–605. doi:10.2337/db07-0573.
- Roth, J.D., B.L. Roland, R.L. Cole, J.L. Trevaskis, C. Weyer, J.E. Koda, C.M. Anderson, D.G. Parkes, and A.D. Baron. 2008. Leptin responsiveness restored by amylin agonism in diet-induced obesity: Evidence from nonclinical and clinical studies. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 105: 7257–7262. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0706473105.
- Roy, M., P.H. Reddy, M. Iijima, and H. Sesaki. 2015. Mitochondrial division and fusion in metabolism. *Current Opinion in Cell Biology* 33: 111–118. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2015.02.001.
- Rzheshevsky, A.V. 2013. Fatal "triad": Lipotoxicity, oxidative stress, and phenoptosis. *Biochemistry. Biokhimiia* 78: 991–1000. doi:10.1134/ S0006297913090046.
- Sacks, H.S., and J.N. Fain. 2011. Human epicardial fat: What is new and what is missing? *Clinical and Experimental Pharmacology & Physiology* 38: 879– 887. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1681.2011.05601.x.
- Sahu, A. 2003. Leptin signaling in the hypothalamus: Emphasis on energy homeostasis and leptin resistance. *Frontiers in Neuroendocrinology* 24: 225–253.
- — . 2011. Intracellular leptin-signaling pathways in hypothalamic neurons: The emerging role of phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase-phosphodiesterase-3B-cAMP pathway. *Neuroendocrinology* 93: 201–210. doi:10.1159/000326785.
- Sahu, A., K. Koshinaka, and M. Sahu. 2013. Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase is an upstream regulator of the phosphodiesterase 3B pathway of leptin signalling that may not involve activation of Akt in the rat hypothalamus. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology* 25: 168–179. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2012.02386.x.
- Sainsbury, A., and L. Zhang. 2010. Role of the arcuate nucleus of the hypothalamus in regulation of body weight during energy deficit. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* 316: 109–119. doi:10.1016/j. mce.2009.09.025.

- Sáinz, N., J. Barrenetxe, M.J. Moreno-Aliaga, and J.A. Martínez. 2015. Leptin resistance and dietinduced obesity: Central and peripheral actions of leptin. *Metabolism* 64: 35–46. doi:10.1016/j. metabol.2014.10.015.
- Scarpulla, R.C., R.B. Vega, and D.P. Kelly. 2012. Transcriptional integration of mitochondrial biogenesis. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism: TEM* 23: 459–466. doi:10.1016/j.tem.2012.06.006.
- Schaffer, J.E. 2003. Lipotoxicity: When tissues overeat. Current Opinion in Lipidology 14: 281–287. doi:10.1097/01.mol.0000073508.41685.7f.
- Scherer, T., C. Lindtner, E. Zielinski, J. O'Hare, N. Filatova, and C. Buettner. 2012. Short term voluntary overfeeding disrupts brain insulin control of adipose tissue lipolysis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 33061–33069. doi:10.1074/jbc. M111.307348.
- Schrauwen, P., W.H. Saris, and M.K. Hesselink. 2001. An alternative function for human uncoupling protein 3: Protection of mitochondria against accumulation of nonesterified fatty acids inside the mitochondrial matrix. FASEB Journal: Official Publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology 15: 2497–2502. doi:10.1096/fj.01-0400hyp.
- Schwab, U., L. Lauritzen, T. Tholstrup, T. Haldorssoni, U. Riserus, M. Uusitupa, and W. Becker. 2014. Effect of the amount and type of dietary fat on cardiometabolic risk factors and risk of developing type 2 diabetes, cardiovascular diseases, and cancer: A systematic review. *Food & Nutrition Research* 58. doi:10.3402/ fnr.v58.25145.
- Scott, M.M., K.W. Williams, J. Rossi, C.E. Lee, and J.K. Elmquist. 2011. Leptin receptor expression in hindbrain Glp-1 neurons regulates food intake and energy balance in mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 121: 2413–2421. doi:10.1172/JCI43703.
- Sharma, A., C.J. Lavie, J.S. Borer, A. Vallakati, S. Goel, F. Lopez-Jimenez, A. Arbab-Zadeh, D. Mukherjee, and J.M. Lazar. 2015. Meta-analysis of the relation of body mass index to all-cause and cardiovascular mortality and hospitalization in patients with chronic heart failure. *The American Journal of Cardiology* 115: 1428–1434. doi:10.1016/j.amjcard.2015.02.024.
- Shelton, R.C., and A.H. Miller. 2010. Eating ourselves to death (and despair): The contribution of adiposity and inflammation to depression. *Progress in Neurobiology* 91: 275–299. doi:10.1016/j.pneurobio.2010.04.004.
- Siess, M. 1980. Some aspects on the regulation of carbohydrate and lipid metabolism in cardiac tissue. *Basic Research in Cardiology* 75: 47–56.
- Simpson, K.A., N.M. Martin, and S.R. Bloom. 2009. Hypothalamic regulation of food intake and clinical therapeutic applications. *Arquivos Brasileiros de Endocrinologia e Metabologia* 53: 120–128.
- Sohn, J.-W. 2015. Network of hypothalamic neurons that control appetite. *BMB Reports* 48: 229–233.
- Sohn, J.-W., Y. Xu, J.E. Jones, K. Wickman, K.W. Williams, and J.K. Elmquist. 2011. Serotonin 2C receptor activates a distinct population of arcuate pro-

opiomelanocortin neurons via TRPC channels. *Neuron* 71: 488–497. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2011.06.012.

- Spiegelman, B.M., and J.S. Flier. 2001. Obesity and the regulation of energy balance. *Cell* 104: 531–543.
- Srinivasan, S., C. Lubrano-Berthelier, C. Govaerts, F. Picard, P. Santiago, B.R. Conklin, and C. Vaisse. 2004. Constitutive activity of the melanocortin-4 receptor is maintained by its N-terminal domain and plays a role in energy homeostasis in humans. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 114: 1158–1164. doi:10.1172/JCI21927.
- Szegezdi, E., S.E. Logue, A.M. Gorman, and A. Samali. 2006. Mediators of endoplasmic reticulum stressinduced apoptosis. *EMBO Reports* 7: 880–885. doi:10.1038/sj.embor.7400779.
- Szendroedi, J., and M. Roden. 2009. Ectopic lipids and organ function. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 20: 50–56.
- Takei, N., K. Furukawa, O. Hanyu, H. Sone, and H. Nawa. 2014. A possible link between BDNF and mTOR in control of food intake. *Frontiers in Psychology* 5: 1093. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01093.
- Tindle, H.A., B. Omalu, A. Courcoulas, M. Marcus, J. Hammers, and L.H. Kuller. 2010. Risk of suicide after long-term follow-up from bariatric surgery. *The American Journal of Medicine* 123: 1036–1042. doi:10.1016/j.amjmed.2010.06.016.
- Tong, Q., C.-P. Ye, J.E. Jones, J.K. Elmquist, and B.B. Lowell. 2008. Synaptic release of GABA by AgRP neurons is required for normal regulation of energy balance. *Nature Neuroscience* 11: 998–1000. doi:10.1038/nn.2167.
- Turek, V.F., J.L. Trevaskis, B.E. Levin, A.A. Dunn-Meynell, B. Irani, G. Gu, C. Wittmer, P.S. Griffin, C. Vu, D.G. Parkes, and J.D. Roth. 2010. Mechanisms of amylin/leptin synergy in rodent models. *Endocrinology* 151: 143–152. doi:10.1210/ en.2009-0546.
- Ueki, K., T. Kondo, and C.R. Kahn. 2004. Suppressor of cytokine signaling 1 (SOCS-1) and SOCS-3 cause insulin resistance through inhibition of tyrosine phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate proteins by discrete mechanisms. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 24: 5434–5446. doi:10.1128/ MCB.24.12.5434-5446.2004.
- Unger, R.H. 2002. Lipotoxic diseases. Annual Review of Medicine 53: 319–336. doi:10.1146/annurev. med.53.082901.104057.
- van de Weijer, T., V.B. Schrauwen-Hinderling, and P. Schrauwen. 2011. Lipotoxicity in type 2 diabetic cardiomyopathy. *Cardiovascular Research* 92: 10–18. doi:10.1093/cvr/cvr212.
- van der Meer, R.W., S. Hammer, J.W.A. Smit, M. Frölich, J.J. Bax, M. Diamant, L.J. Rijzewijk, A. de Roos, J.A. Romijn, and H.J. Lamb. 2007. Short-term caloric restriction induces accumulation of myocardial triglycerides and decreases left ventricular diastolic function in healthy subjects. *Diabetes* 56: 2849–2853. doi:10.2337/db07-0768.

- van Herpen, N.A., and V.B. Schrauwen-Hinderling. 2008. Lipid accumulation in non-adipose tissue and lipotoxicity. *Physiology & Behavior* 94: 231–241. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2007.11.049.
- Vígh, B., M.J. Manzano e Silva, C.L. Frank, C. Vincze, S.J. Czirok, A. Szabó, A. Lukáts, and A. Szél. 2004. The system of cerebrospinal fluid-contacting neurons. Its supposed role in the nonsynaptic signal transmission of the brain. *Histology and Histopathology* 19: 607–628.
- Wang, H., and R.H. Eckel. 2009. Lipoprotein lipase: From gene to obesity. *American Journal of Physiology*. *Endocrinology and Metabolism* 297: E271–E288. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.90920.2008.
- Wang, H., G. Astarita, M.D. Taussig, K.G. Bharadwaj, N.V. DiPatrizio, K.-A. Nave, D. Piomelli, I.J. Goldberg, and R.H. Eckel. 2011a. Deficiency of lipoprotein lipase in neurons modifies the regulation of energy balance and leads to obesity. *Cell Metabolism* 13: 105–113. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2010.12.006.
- Wang, H., M. Bell, U. Sreenivasan, U. Sreenevasan, H. Hu, J. Liu, K. Dalen, C. Londos, T. Yamaguchi, M.A. Rizzo, R. Coleman, D. Gong, D. Brasaemle, and C. Sztalryd. 2011b. Unique regulation of adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL) by perilipin 5, a lipid droplet-associated protein. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286: 15707– 15715. doi:10.1074/jbc.M110.207779.
- Wende, A.R., and E.D. Abel. 2010. Lipotoxicity in the heart. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1801: 311–319. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2009.09.023.
- Wende, A.R., J.D. Symons, and E.D. Abel. 2012. Mechanisms of lipotoxicity in the cardiovascular system. *Current Hypertension Reports* 14: 517–531. doi:10.1007/s11906-012-0307-2.
- Wisse, B.E., F. Kim, and M.W. Schwartz. 2007. Physiology. An integrative view of obesity. *Science* 318: 928–929. doi:10.1126/science.1148032.
- Wren, A.M., C.J. Small, C.R. Abbott, W.S. Dhillo, L.J. Seal, M.A. Cohen, R.L. Batterham, S. Taheri, S.A. Stanley, M.A. Ghatei, and S.R. Bloom. 2001. Ghrelin causes hyperphagia and obesity in rats. *Diabetes* 50: 2540–2547.
- Wu, Q., M.P. Howell, and R.D. Palmiter. 2009. Loss of GABAergic signaling by AgRP neurons to the parabrachial nucleus leads to starvation. *Cell* 137: 1225– 1234. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2009.04.022.
- Xu, Y., J.E. Jones, D. Kohno, K.W. Williams, C.E. Lee, M.J. Choi, J.G. Anderson, L.K. Heisler, J.M. Zigman, B.B. Lowell, and J.K. Elmquist. 2008. 5-HT2CRs expressed by pro-opiomelanocortin neurons regulate energy homeostasis. *Neuron* 60: 582–589. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2008.09.033.
- Xue, B., and B.B. Kahn. 2006. AMPK integrates nutrient and hormonal signals to regulate food intake and energy balance through effects in the hypothalamus and peripheral tissues. *The Journal of Physiology* 574: 73–83. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2006.113217.
- Yamada, K., X. Yuan, S. Otabe, A. Koyanagi, W. Koyama, and Z. Makita. 2002. Sequencing of the putative pro-

moter region of the cocaine- and amphetamineregulated-transcript gene and identification of polymorphic sites associated with obesity. *International Journal of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders: Journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity* 26: 132–136. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0801848.

- Young, A. 2005. Amylin and the integrated control of nutrient influx. Advances in Pharmacology (San Diego, Calif.) 52: 67–77. doi:10.1016/S1054-3589(05)52004-0.
- Zabolotny, J.M., K.K. Bence-Hanulec, A. Stricker-Krongrad, F. Haj, Y. Wang, Y. Minokoshi, Y.-B. Kim, J.K. Elmquist, L.A. Tartaglia, B.B. Kahn, and B.G. Neel. 2002. PTP1B regulates leptin signal transduction in vivo. *Developmental Cell* 2: 489–495.
- Zhang, Y., and J. Ren. 2011. Role of cardiac steatosis and lipotoxicity in obesity cardiomyopathy. *Hypertension* (*Dallas, Tex.: 1979*) 57: 148–150. doi:10.1161/ HYPERTENSIONAHA.110.164178.
- Zhang, X., G. Zhang, H. Zhang, M. Karin, H. Bai, and D. Cai. 2008. Hypothalamic IKKbeta/NF-kappaB and ER stress link overnutrition to energy imbalance and obesity. *Cell* 135: 61–73. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2008.07.043.
- Zhou, Y.T., P. Grayburn, A. Karim, M. Shimabukuro, M. Higa, D. Baetens, L. Orci, and R.H. Unger. 2000. Lipotoxic heart disease in obese rats: Implications for human obesity. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences of the United States of America 97: 1784–1789.

Obesity, Persistent Organic Pollutants and Related Health Problems

4

Loukia Vassilopoulou, Christos Psycharakis, Demetrios Petrakis, John Tsiaoussis, and Aristides M. Tsatsakis

Abstract

The present review aims to delve into persistent organic pollutants (POPs), as xenobiotics, in correlation to human health. POPs exhibit a group of common characteristics, including lipophilicity, persistence to decomposition and bioaccumulation in tissues. POPs have been thoroughly studied by former researchers, as they offer a particular interest in the elucidation of metabolic, endocrine and immune perturbation caused by their synergy with intracellular mechanisms. Herein particular focus is attributed to the relationship of POPs with obesity provocation. Obesity nowadays receives epidemic dimensions, as its prevalence elevates in an exponential degree. POPs-induced obesity rotates around interfering in metabolic and endocrinal procedures and interacting with peroxisome-proliferator and retinoic receptors. Moreover, polymorphisms in CYP gene families exert a negative result, as they incapacitate detoxification of POPs. Obesity could be deemed as a multidimensional condition, as various factors interact to lead to an obesogenic result. Therefore, concomitant disorders may occur, from mild to lethal, and get intensified due to POPs exposure. POPs exact function mechanisms remain rather enigmatic, thus further investigation should be prospectively performed, for a more lucid picture of this issue, and, consequently for the establishment of alternative solutions.

Keywords

Persistent organic pollutants • Xenobiotics • Bioaccumulation • Toxicokinetics • Obesity • Diabetes • Metabolism • Endocrine signaling • CYP polymorphism

Department of Forensic Sciences and Toxicology, Medical School, University of Crete, Voutes, 71003 Heraklion, Crete, Greece e-mail: aris@med.uoc.gr

A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_4

L. Vassilopoulou • C. Psycharakis • D. Petrakis Laboratory of Toxicology, Medical School, University of Crete, Voutes, 71409 Heraklion, Crete, Greece

J. Tsiaoussis

Laboratory of Anatomy, Medical School, University of Crete, Voutes, 71110 Heraklion, Crete, Greece

A.M. Tsatsakis (🖂)

[©] Springer International Publishing AG 2017

1 Introduction

Persistent Organic Pollutants are organic compounds, widely used as pesticides and chemicals. They persist in the environment and bioaccumulate lengthwise the food chain, thus dangers lurk to cause adverse effects to the environment and the human health (Colosio et al. 2013).

In the last 50 years, the human population has increased by more than double, and global agricultural production has similarly risen (Almeida-Gonzalez et al. 2011). However, the available arable land has only increased by 10%, fact that made the use of pesticides imperative. Pesticides are used to control, repel or kill certain pests (e.g. animals, plants). They can be discerned in insecticides, herbicides and fungicides. According to their chemical structures, they can also be classified as carbamates, dithiocarbamates, synthetic pyrethroids, organochlorines, organophosphorus, thiocarbamates, phenoxyacetates, coumarins and quaternary ammonium compounds.

Many pesticides are not novel, as some of them are modeled on natural insecticides, if we consider the ability of plants, marine organisms and others to produce chemicals for attack and defense purposes. On the other hand, some are synthetic and in the past they were as well extensively used as pesticides, industrial chemicals and by-products. Also, conception of chemical weapons is a very historically recent event. These are, in a biochemical perspective, foreign compounds, or xenobiotics.

The first systematic observations of the results of organochlorines in the ecosystem were made by Rachel Carson in the USA and were published in her landmark book "Silent Spring" (1962). She raised public cognizance of the effects of pesticide use on human health and environment. This book was rightly considered as the beginning of ecological "spring" of our times.

Therefore, the international community urged upon the impact of POPs on human and environmental health at the Stockholm Convention of POPs, for their use to become eliminated.

POPs display specific chemical properties, which result to accumulation in human tissues, with the primary pathway being the dietary intake. They have been linked to a broad spectrum of human health dangers, varying from short-term impacts to chronic. To the same direction, recent epidemiological data suggest an interrelation between POPs, obesity and related health problems.

2 Persistent Organic Pollutants

2.1 Definition of POPs

As afore-mentioned, many POPs are of anthropogenic source. They are ubiquitous pollutants, found worldwide.

POPs exhibit common properties, including persistence, lipophilicity, toxicity and bioaccumulation Mrema et al. (2013). They tend to be found in soil forming sediments, as they have low aqueous (water) solubility. Moreover, most POPs have reduced vapor pressure, which means that equally diminished backflow of POPs in gas phase will occur, leading to their accumulation. Their half-lives range from several months to decades and some present also semi-volatile properties, as they have the ability to get vaporized towards the atmosphere and return back to the earth via precipitations. Due to their high lipophilic properties, POPs are resistant to biological, proteolytic and chemical degradation in humans and the environment (Letcher et al. 2010, Filatov et al. 2015, Henriquez-Hernandez et al. 2016). With the passing of time, POPs accumulate in tissues of biota, and subsequently get magnified, as trophic levels of food chains ascend. They are, therefore, a significant threat to global health.

For convenience reasons, POPs can be divided into three categories:

- **Pesticides**: aldrin, chlordane, DDT, dieldrin, endrin, heptachlor, hexachlorobenzene, mirex, toxaphene;
- Industrial chemicals: hexachlorobenzene, polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs); and
- **By-products**: hexachlorobenzene; polychlorinated dibenzo-*p*-dioxins and polychlorinated dibenzofurans (PCDD/PCDF), and PCBs.

Organochlorines, which are a class of compounds with common chemical structure and belong to POPs, were the first pesticides that contributed successfully in parasite control, albeit had severe consequences of morbidity and mortality in humans. Discovery of DDT provided a significant solution against the reduction of malaria and other parasitic diseases after WWII, as it was broadly used to protect soldiers and civilians. After the war, DDT continued to be used against mosquitoes in several countries to restrain malaria.

The international community discussed the impact of POPs on human and environmental health on May 22, 2001 at the Stockholm Convention on Persistent Organic Pollutants. The main purpose was the elimination or restriction of their production, in order to protect human health and the environment. The convention and its participants have conceded the potential human and environmental toxicity of POPs. They recognized that POPs feature abilities of long range transport, bioaccumulation and biomagnification. As objective, the convention's inquiry comprised the investigation of chemicals through their classification as POPs or not. The first conference in 2001 commenced this attempt, by compiling a list of chemicals identified as POPs ("the dirty dozen"):

- Aldrin, used as insecticide. Exposure occurs mainly through dairy and meat consumption.
- *Chlordane*, a broad-spectrum insecticide applied on agricultural crops. Human exposure to chlordane occurs predominantly through the air and has been incriminated of causing abnormalities in the immune system and carcinogenesis.
- DDT, which some countries continue to use as a solution to confine malaria. It exhibits stability and persistence properties. It has been emphasized that 50% of its total applied quantity, 10–15 years after, remains in the soil. It is impressive that DDT remnants have also been traced in the Arctic region (Bonefeld-Jorgensen 2010). Though short-term effects are limited, long-term exposure is correlated to chronic health problems; DDT has even been detected

in maternal milk, raising considerable doubts about infant health (Freire et al. 2011).

- *Dieldrin*, used mainly to control isoptera, moths and other stored fabric pests. Dietary uptake represents the primary mean of exposure.
- *Endrin*, which is sprayed on the leaves of crops such as cotton and groins. The main way of exposure for the general human population is through food, although its dietary uptake content lies under the limits defined as safe by world health authorities.
- *Heptachlor*, primarily used to kill soil insects, termites, grasshoppers and other crop pests. It is assorted as potential human carcinogen.
- *Hexachlorobenzene (HCB)*, is a fungicide. HCB has been accused of causing skin damage, colic pain and fatigue, as it was observed in a percentage of Turkish population that consumed HCB-treated seed grain, during the period 1954–1959. HCB incites adverse effects in many animal species, including reproductive incapacity and even death.
- Mirex, used against ants and termites. Studies performed on rodents have proved a carcinogenic action, though immediate exposure to mirex is not presented to cause hazardous effects on humans. It is viewed as one of the most stable substances, as its half-life elevates up to 10 years. Mirex is observed to get transferred through alimentation, especially found in fish and meat.
- Toxaphene, used in seeds, cereals, fruit and nuts, to control ectoparasites in farm animals. Exposure to toxaphene in humans occurs mainly through food. Carcinogenic action has been noted in laboratory animals, though in humans low toxic results have been recorded.
- Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCB), used on a universal scale for industrial implementation, e.g. in electrical capacitors, transformers and hydraulic systems. Herein, food intake is again the predominant route of exposure (Agudo et al. 2009, Mori et al. 2014). Contaminated rice crops by PCB in 1968 in Japan were responsible for symptoms of nail pigmentation, eyelid tumescence and debilitation. A same case in Taiwan 11 years later, led to birth of children presenting behavioral disorders

and mental disablement. PCB is as well affecting function of the immune system.

- Polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins (PCDD), emitted mostly from incineration of waste material, automobile, coal and wood due to incomplete combustion (Eljarrat et al. 2003). Dioxins induce immune disorders and possibly carcinogenic effects. In laboratory animals there was an augment in stillbirth and intrinsic abnormalities. Also a fish population, shortly after the exposure occurred, deceased.
- *Polychlorinated dibenzofurans (PCDF)*, deriving from the production of PCBs and dioxins. Food, especially animal products, is the primal source of exposure for human population. Furans have also been found in infants due to maternal milk.

The Stockholm Convention was adopted on May 2001, but entered into force on May 17th, 2004. Since 2001, the foregoing list has been expanded to include other compounds, such as:

- *Chlordecone*, a synthetic chlorinated organic compound, primarily used as an agricultural pesticide, akin to DDT and Mirex. Chlordecone is toxic to aquatic organisms, and categorized as a possible human carcinogen.
- Lindane (γ -hexachlorocyclohexane), a pesticide used as a wide range insecticide for seeds and plants, and against ectoparasites in animals and humans. It can bioaccumulate rapidly and cause immunotoxicity, neurotoxicity, liver and kidney damage. It is also referred as carcinogenic. Tsatsakis et al. (2008) performed an investigation among Greek residents of an agricultural area, and concentrations of organochlorine pesticides were evaluated in hair samples. It was discovered that levels of lindane as well as DDT could be still detected in high concentrations in specimen, despite their restriction.
- α -Hexachlorocyclohexane (α -HCH) and β -Hexachlorocyclohexane (β -HCH) are insecticides as well as by-products in the production of lindane. They have been associated with Parkinson's and Alzheimer's disease.

- *Hexabromodiphenyl ether* and *heptabromodiphenyl* ether are principal components of octabromodiphenyl ether. Commercial octaBDE is highly persistent in the environment, whose only degradation pathway is through debromination and production of bromodiphenyl ethers, which in turn can exponentially increase toxicity.
- *Pentachlorobenzene (PeCB)*, is a pesticide, fungicide and inadvertent by-product. PeCB has also been used in PCB products, colorants and pigments, as a flame retardant, and a chemical intermediate.
- *Tetrabromodiphenyl ether (tetraBDE)* and *pentabromodiphenyl ether (pentaBDE)* are industrial chemicals and the primary components of trade name pentabromodiphenyl ether (pentaBDE). PentaBDE has been detected in humans globally.
- *Perfluorooctanesulfonic acid (PFOS)* is used in the production of fluoropolymers. PFOS and related compounds are highly persistent, bioaccumulating and biomagnifying (Jones et al. 2003).
- *Endosulfans* are insecticides to control pests on crops and ectoparasites of cattle. They are toxic both to humans and aquatic and terrestrial organisms, linked to innate physical problems, mental retardation, and death. Endosulfans exhibit endocrine-perturbing ability acting as antiandrogens.
- *Hexabromocyclododecane (HBCD)* is a brominated flame retardant principally used in thermal insulation in construction industry. HBCD is persistent therefore toxic, with bioaccumulative and long-range transport properties.

Moreover, organochlorines can be divided into five subcategories Smith (1991):

- 1. DDT group and about other ten equivalent compounds (e.g. dicofol, chlorfenethol, chlorobenzilate, chloropropylate, methoxychlor, Prolan).
- 2. HCH and eight isomers (Lindane).
- 3. Chlorinated cyclodienes (including Aldrin, Isodrin, Dieldrin, Endrin, Telodrin, Heptachlor, Chlordane, Endosulfan).



Fig. 4.1 Structures of some organochlorine pesticides

- 4. Toxaphene.
- 5. Pesticides with caged structure (Mirex, Chlordecon) (Fig. 4.1).

In the U.S., production and distribution of many POPs have been prohibited under the Safe Chemicals Act of 2011.

However, almost 54 years after Carson accentuated the health and environmental aftereffects of DDT, use of equally perilous pesticides has only been intensified. According to the Environmental Protection Agency, chronic POPs exposure perpetuates due to contamination of the food chain, in artificial as well as natural environments, and their use in developing countries still continues with deficient or non-existent legal regime.

2.2 POPs Action Mechanism

Bioaccumulation is the process of the increase of toxic chemical substances in organisms' tissues as the food chain moves up. By accumulation of non-biodegradable substances human is affected, as he usually comprises the last link in many food chains.

This accumulative trait has been the focal point of the research by Koureas et al. (2016). Peripheral venous samples were collected from 103 volunteers from the city of Larissa, Greece. The most prevalent POP was found to be p'-p DDE and hexachlorobenzane, whereas other substances consisted a minority. The results can be summarized as follow (Table 4.1):

Serum concentr	ations (ng/ml) of OCs acc	cording to	demograph	nic characteristics						
			Hexachlor	obenzane			p'-p DDE			
		Count	Median	Percentile 25	Percentile 75	p value	Median	Percentile 25	Percentile 75	p value
Sex	Male	81	0.12	<l0q< td=""><td>0.31</td><td>0.440</td><td>1.21</td><td>0.74</td><td>2.96</td><td>0.850</td></l0q<>	0.31	0.440	1.21	0.74	2.96	0.850
	Female	22	0.23	<l0q< td=""><td>0.39</td><td>Reference</td><td>1.42</td><td>0.65</td><td>1.91</td><td>Reference</td></l0q<>	0.39	Reference	1.42	0.65	1.91	Reference
Age	53+	25	0.29	0.12	0.92	<0.001	2.58	1.14	3.97	0.002
	47-52	23	0.15	<loq< td=""><td>0.38</td><td>0.004</td><td>1.66</td><td>0.98</td><td>2.42</td><td>0.015</td></loq<>	0.38	0.004	1.66	0.98	2.42	0.015
	40-46	27	0.17	<loq< td=""><td>0.33</td><td>0.016</td><td>1.24</td><td>0.77</td><td>2.28</td><td>0.059</td></loq<>	0.33	0.016	1.24	0.77	2.28	0.059
	0–39	28	<loq< td=""><td><l0q< td=""><td>0.12</td><td>Reference</td><td>0.85</td><td>0.54</td><td>1.85</td><td>Reference</td></l0q<></td></loq<>	<l0q< td=""><td>0.12</td><td>Reference</td><td>0.85</td><td>0.54</td><td>1.85</td><td>Reference</td></l0q<>	0.12	Reference	0.85	0.54	1.85	Reference
Smoking	Regular/daily	49	0.12	<loq< td=""><td>0.31</td><td>0.672</td><td>1.16</td><td>0.70</td><td>2.12</td><td>0.210</td></loq<>	0.31	0.672	1.16	0.70	2.12	0.210
	Non smoker or less than 1 per day	54	0.14	001>	0.39	Reference	1.62	0.80	3.05	Reference
Alcohol consumption	Regular/daily	12	0.12	001>	0.29	0.700	1.37	0.83	1.99	0.658
	Less than 1 per day	91	0.13	<l0q< td=""><td>0.35</td><td>Reference</td><td>1.25</td><td>0.70</td><td>2.73</td><td>Reference</td></l0q<>	0.35	Reference	1.25	0.70	2.73	Reference
Education	Higher	54	0.15	<l0q< td=""><td>0.34</td><td>0.043</td><td>1.85</td><td>1.00</td><td>2.69</td><td>0.902</td></l0q<>	0.34	0.043	1.85	1.00	2.69	0.902
	Secondary	39	0.12	<l0q< td=""><td>0.25</td><td>0.008</td><td>0.96</td><td>0.62</td><td>1.81</td><td>0.472</td></l0q<>	0.25	0.008	0.96	0.62	1.81	0.472
	Primary or none	10	0.56	0.12	1.55	Reference	1.99	0.33	6.40	Reference

1. 2016)
eas et a
: Koure
from
table
(modified
data
demographic
to
relation
)Cs in
of (
evels
Serum l
Ξ
Table 4

It is evident that age has a strong relation to p-p' DDE and hexachlorobenzane concentrations, a fact that can be explained if long half biological lives of these xenobiotics are taken into account.

Furthermore, POPs' interactions include interstitial factor interactions, toxicokinetic and toxicodynamic interactions.

In a broad classification, the elements that define toxicity and persistence are:

- Sites of action; when a chemical interaction occurs, a toxic effect will occur on the organism if the concentration surpasses a certain threshold (the chemical affects the organism).
- 2. Sites of metabolism, leading to detoxication or activation.
- Sites of storage. When placed there, the chemical has no observable toxic effect, is not metabolized and is not available for secretion.

Toxicity mechanism of POPs in animal organisms is the reaction result with their receptors, *biochemical lesion*, as a first stage. The toxicity is expressed by the dose causing lethality in the 50% of samples in tests with laboratory animals. In the case of DDT, the biochemical reaction with the receptor occurs in the anoxic membranes of nervous filaments. Organochlorines are mostly neurotoxic, as well as have the ability to penetrate through the pulmonary system and the skin. LC_{50} in food fluctuates between 14–5000 mg/kg in birds, and LC_{50} (aq) for 96 h range from 1 µg/l to 4300 mg/l.

Toxicity can be distinguished in two types, short and long term toxicity. In short term toxicity, intracellular organelles are affected, leading to leakage and formation of surface "blebs" (Fig. 4.2):

To a step further, long-term toxicity provokes apoptosis and/or necrosis. Depending the intensity and duration of exposure, even proliferation and carcinogenesis may be provoked instead of senescence and cellular death (Kim et al. 2015).

Natural mechanisms with which POPs act have been studied in a biochemical level. In laboratory tests, toxicokinetic models are important



Fig. 4.2 Short-term toxicity outline (Modified image from: A Textbook of Modern Toxicology, 3rd ed., E. Hodgson, New York: Wiley, 2004)



Fig. 4.3 Toxicokinetic model (modified figure from: C.H. Walker (2001), Organic Pollutants: An Ecotoxicological Perspective, Taylor & Francis Ed)

for the determination of possible parameters of components and the clarification of chemical interactions between the pesticides. The term *toxicokinetics* refers to the way a xenobiotic follows to gain entrance in the body. Once the xenobiotic ensures intracellular entrance, a number of genes are involved, giving molecular information about the target and actions of xenobiotic, also known as "reporter" genes. Xenobiotics aim at attacking cellular equipment and metabolism. This fact triggers the expression of chaperonemolecules, which can protect cellular enzymes form the xenobiotic (Mumtaz et al. 2002).

The predominant type of exposure is via dermal (García-García et al. 2016). and respiratory pathways. Intrusion of the skin varies congruently with the type of substance, temperature, relative humidity, type of unprotected exposed area of the body, period of contact and the presence of skin abnormalities (wounds, lesions). Absorption via the gastrointestinal tract has also been referred, albeit in rare cases (Aprea 2012). Of course, velocity of absorption depends upon forms of POPs on each occasion; oily solutions are absorbed faster in intestinal mucosa, whereas those dissolved in organic solvents pass preferably through the skin. Fate of POPs once they enter, involves biomodification in the liver, after a procedure of biological activation. Excretion happens renally, biliary and through feces (Fig. 4.3).

Toxicokinetics of individual compounds may change when exposure to multiple pesticides occurs, which means that the predicted toxicity will get altered. The final outcome of a pesticide modifying the absorption, distribution, metabolism and elimination of others, is the toxicokinetic interaction. It manifests at any dose levels, though the effects might not be measurable at low rates. This interaction leads most likely to alteration of the correlation between the external dose and the corresponding level of a pesticide at its target site, which in turn leads to an alteration in the threshold of effects (The Interdepartmental Group of Health Risks from Chemicals 2009). For the toxicodynamic interaction to be presented, an adequate quantity of pesticide to reach the target tissue is required, so that the normal tissue physiology becomes agitated. Also, a second toxicant is needed to approach the same tissue and cause a second disruption, either of aggravation or reaction result of the first substance. Again the prerequisite for toxicodynamic interactions is that the dose levels are sufficient enough to cause an effect, thus when dose levels are under the threshold of effect, no interaction is expected.

The two basic principles of two pesticides' influence to one another, are the concept of *addi-tivity* and *interaction*. Additivity refers to the ability of two compounds acting independently, whereas interaction emerges in case of the result is divergent to what was expected. The notion of interaction includes the terms of synergism (namely higher total result) and antagonism (Hernández et al. 2013a, b).

To sum up, when pesticides' mechanism action is the same, the combined effect is the aggregate of each individual substance. If each compound differs in the way of action and the dose is below the threshold, the toxicological effect is none. Moreover, if the pesticides affect multiple sites, they may present various toxic results, with the dispensing of some leading to greater toxicity, than each one administered individually (synergism phenomenon).

It is known that toxicity among organisms is affected by age, gender, type of exposure, synergy with other pollutants and chemicals and other (Gasull et al. 2013). Furthermore, various factors, such as nutrition (Kahleova et al. 2016), very low temperature and reproductive activity play an important role as well.

3 Effects of POPs in Human Health

The mechanism of pesticide-mediated toxicity is a combination of various enzyme-inhibitory, metabolic and transcriptional processes occurring at a cellular and molecular level. Thus, POPs are linked with pathogenic conditions in individual organs and systems.

The mechanisms of biochemical changes, gene mutations and oxidative stress after cumulative or repeated exposure to residual doses of pesticides are described and potentially can cause common ailments, incurable, up to deadly diseases, especially in vulnerable population groups and in subsequent generations Kouretas et al. (2013). The cardinal acute toxic action of organochlorine pesticides is on the central nervous system, as they interfere with the Cl⁻ channels, blocking the neurotransmitter GABA in the postsynaptic termination. As a result, a hyperexcitable state in the brain is induced, leading to myoclonus, paresthesias, tremor, ataxia and hyperreflexia. Convulsions caused by cyclodienes may recur over periods of several days and are also typical of acute organochlorine poisoning. Other symptoms like rhabdomyolysis, hyperthermia, cardiac arrhythmia, decrease of blood pressure and renal failure may also be encountered in acute poisoning (Table 4.2).

Organochlorines are also reported as potential carcinogens. It has been investigated that four OCs (dieldrin, endosulfan, heptachlor, and lindane) affect mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathways. Additionally, organochlorines induce disturbance of hepatic biochemistry, including fluctuation of SGOT and SGPT levels, and ALP liver fraction, the presence of which in plasma is pathological.

It is observed that POPs under experimental conditions exhibit a similar potency to estrogens. They activate the production of hepatic microsomal enzymes that leads to hydroxylation of steroids, which in turn burdens the reproductive

	Systems/organs affected	Mechanism	Clinical manifestations
Acute Toxicity	Central Nervous System (CNS)	Impede Cl- channels/ Block GABA postsynaptically	Myoclonus, paresthesia, tremor, ataxia, hyperreflexia, convulsions, seizures
	Musculoskeletal	Muscular cell hypoxia, lesion of cellular membrane	Rhabdomyolysis
	Kidneys	Myoglobin sediments in renal tubules (due to rhabdomyolysis)	Renal failure
	Cardiovascular	↑ myocardial excitation	Arrhythmia
	Pulmonary	Imbalanced gas exchange, metabolic acidosis	Respiratory depression
	Dermatological	Permeation of stratum corneum, haptenization	Porphyria cutanea tarda
	Gastrointestinal	Irritability of gastric mucosa, activation of intestinal aquatic secretory mechanism	Nausea, regurgitation, secretory diarrhea

Table 4.2 Effects of short-term exposure to POPs

ability. Other impacts in organisms pertain to thyroidal secretions Petreas et al. (2011), adrenaline function, biogenic amines and immune system. As POPs accumulate in tissues, they interact with other toxic substances, metabolites and residues. These interactions may be additive, synergetic, augmentative or antagonistic.

POPs function as endocrine disruptors, as they act as a hindrance to hormone signaling and cell communication. Apart from obesity-linked diabetes, POPs may provoke reproductive dysfunction (Lundin et al. 2016) through mutations (e.g. sperm DNA methylation, Consales et al. 2016) and modifications in steroidogenesis (van den Dungen et al. 2015). In female reproductive system, polybrominated biphenyls have been reported to instigate precocious antral follicles luteinization (Gregoraszczuk and Ptak 2013). Estradiol activity was also found to be diminished when exposure to multiple pollutants occurred (Carpenter et al. 2002).

POPs and obesity, as an interface Ibrahim et al. 2011, may get extended to breast cancer incitement (Fredslund et al. 2012, Artacho-Cordon et al. 2015, Reaves et al. 2015). Certain POPs can perform estrogenic action and affect leptin levels, parameters that are intensely linked to activation of HER-2 and ER α receptors, expression of gene proliferators and hormonal signaling Lautenbach et al. (2009), Lemaire et al. (2006). A study on Greenlandic Inuit showed that plasma PFCs were at an elevated level in breast cancer cases (Bonefeld-Jorgensen et al. 2011).

Exposure to POPs may affect cardiac function. POPs of certain chemical structure (e.g. p',p-DDE), have been reported to increase blood pressure, thus may act as risk factors (Henríquez-Hernández et al. 2014). Goncharov et al. (2011) have also detected a positive association between plasma β -HCH and PCB levels and systolic as well as diastolic blood pressure. However, POPs configuring BP is an issue of conflict, as DDT, β -HCH and oxychlordane were found to not trigger hypertension (Valera et al. 2013). Moreover, Wayman et al. (2012) have stated the aspect that non-dioxin-like PCBs act beneficially to the ryanodine receptor calcium ion channels (Ca²⁺) of myocardium, leading to impairment of the left ventricle. Similar conclusions have been deduced by Lind et al. (2013), where a correlation of serum POPs and activity of the left ventricle was designated Sj ϕ berg et al. (2013a, b).

In an investigation of Arsenescu et al. (2011), PCB77 was administered to male ApoE–/– mice. Interestingly, action of angiotensin II, a peptide hormone increasing mean BP, was enhanced, resulting in a notable rise in abdominal aortic aneurysm and atherosclerosis incidence.

Cardiovascular diseases (CVDs) can be provoked by oxidative stress and endocrine disruption. These two pathophysiological mechanisms, putative of bringing upon CVDs, have been suggested mainly due to the lipophilic character of POPs, despite partly inadequate evidence of how these mechanisms are involved (Zeliger 2013, Ljunggren et al. 2014).

Multiple Chemical Sensitivity (MCS), also known as Environmental Illness, may occur when the organism is incapable of coping with low doses of chemicals. By the time sensitivity to POPs manifests, the potential of subsequent exposure to POPs deteriorates the symptoms of MCS, which give a broad spectrum, from nausea and musculoskeletal problems, to cardiovascular diseases.

Children form an equally risk group, when in contact with POPs. Even at fetal stage, POPs can permeate the bloodstream and affect fetal growth (Long et al. 2015). Lv et al. (2013) found that polybrominated diphenyl ethers were able to permeate the placenta, despite the barrier it forms. A study by Valvi et al. (2014) examined the prenatal exposure to POPs, comparing data (POP levels in serum) from pregnant women and their infants. They found out that exposure to POPs led to precocity and overweight infants. Particularly for PCB, there was an impressive association between its concentration, age of children and period of lactation.

Since development continues and cellular defense mechanisms are under progress, the impact in children is even more intense. As mentioned before, metabolic syndrome is variously related to POPs absorption and bioaccumulation. Herein, this correlation is enhanced. It is observed that, exposure to low doses of POPs in children

Outcome	Cases (%)/total	Exposure	Adjusted model
Systolic BP (mmHg) [β (95% Cl)]	427	HCB	4.34 (0.63, 8.05)
		DDE	2.31 (-0.07,4.69)
		PCBs	2.16 (-2.03, 6.34)
Diastolic BP (mmHg) [β (95% Cl)]	427	HCB	2.48 (-0.13,5.09)
		DDE	1.79 (0.13, 3.46)
		PCBs	-0.49 (-3.43, 2.45)
C-reactive protein > 3 mg/L [RR (95% Cl)]	46(11.3)/409	HCB	2.88 (0.86, 9.64)
		DDE	2.23 (0.94, 5.29)
		PCBs	4.50 (0.89, 22.76)
Leptin (ng/mL)[β (95% CI)]	440	HCB	2.15 (0.42, 3.89)
		DDE	1.21 (0.16, 2.27)
		PCBs	1.55 (-0.42, 3.52)

Table 4.3 POPs exposure in utero in relation to cardiometabolic risk factors (modified table from Rhea mother-child cohort study, Crete, Greece)

may exert a negative impact in triglyceride levels and increase diastolic pressure (Lee et al. 2016). As inhalation consists one of the main gateways of POPs into the body, childhood asthma has been proved to get aggravated when exposure to organochlorines and PCBs occurs (Meng et al. 2016). Respiratory system can also be affected by the elevation of IL10 triggered by HCB exposure (Gascon et al. 2014), fact that indicates also the existence of adverse effects in the immune system.

DDE and HCB have also been described to progress to higher likelihood of adiposity and to increased BP in early childhood (Table 4.3).

Perfluorinated substances have been identified to possess immunotoxic potential, which has been expressed by reported cases of splenic atrophy and shrinkage of thymus gland. Therefore they disabled proper immune response to influenza virus and antibody functionality, as has been observed by Corsini et al. (2014). To a further extend, as POPs are influential towards the immune system, rheumatoid arthritis has been suggested as a consequence of exposure to PCBs. Study by Lee et al. (2007a, b) noticed a positive relation between plasma PCB levels and autoimmune arthritis, with a presumable explanation being the endocrine-disrupting nature of POPs. Moreover, the same conclusion can be inferred if metabolic changes are taken into account, as metabolic disorders due to obesity are implied to incite osteoarthritis. So, similarly, POPs packed in adipose reservoirs are also plausible to lead to osteoarthritis as well.

An aggregate of the consequences to human health, regarding long-term exposure to POPs, could be depicted as follow (Table 4.4):

Herein, the focal point of the present review consists the induction of obesity, as a result of exposure to POPs. To achieve that, a preview of the various aspects of obesity would be of benefit.

4 Obesity as a Medical Situation

4.1 Definition and Description of Obesity

Obesity is a medical condition that pertains to abnormal accumulation of body fat, usually 20% or more over an individual's normal body weight. In a molecular level, adipocyte lipid droplets consist of a phospholipid monolayer and a lipid ester core. When these lipid droplets excess, obesity occurs. It can also be described as a situation, where an imbalance exists between energy uptake and expenditure. Obesity has been associated with a wide range of clinical conditions, in the cluster term *metabolic syndrome*.

Obesity is a complex condition, as it is caused by both genetic factors as well as environmental

	Systems/organs affected	Mechanism	Clinical manifestations
Chronic Exposure	Liver	↑ SGOT, SGPT and ALP plasma fraction → steroid hydroxylation	Hepatic disease, ↓ reproductive ability
		Inhibition of TH	Under further research
	Endocrinal	Affected leptin	Breast cancer
		Sperm DNA methylation	Reproductive dysfunction
		↓ estradiol, luteinization of precocious antral follicles	Osteoporosis, reproductive dysfunction
		Oxidative stress	↑ BP (under investigation)
	Cardiovascular	↓ action of angiotensin II	Atherosclerosis, abdominal aortic aneurysm
		↑ ryanodine receptor Ca ²⁺ myocardial channel	Left ventricle impairment
	Immune	Disabled immune response	Splenic atrophy, thymus shrinkage, RA, osteoarthritis
	Pulmonary (in children)	Induction of inflammation processes (IL-10)	asthma
	Impact on fetuses/infants	Intrusion through the placenta	Precocity, overweight, ↑ risk of metabolic syndrome

Table 4.4 A general overview of the effects, owing to prolonged exposure

stimuli. Therefore, it is linked with increased risk morbidity and mortality. BMI (Body Mass Index) is the most broadly used method to portray obesity, and is regularly used in estimating body fat (adiposity). However, the limitations of BMI as a hazard indicator are avowed, thus abiding interest is expressed in identifying complementary assessment tools that link adiposity and disease.

Overall, the "obesogen hypothesis" states that chemical pollutants (obesogens) foster obesity by disturbing appetite controls and promoting adipocyte hypertrophy and hyperplasia, thus inducing weight gain Pereira-Fernandes et al. (2014), Reaves et al. (2015). Bourez et al. (2012), by performing a murine embryonic adipocyte assay, came to the conclusion that triglyceride levels in the lipid droplets are dependent on PCB intake.

Normally, storage of fat serves the protection of the body from free fatty acids, which provoke oxidative stress. Adipose cells have the ability to store triaglycerols and function as an endocrine tissue, indeed the largest in the body (Bengmark 2015). Working as that, adipocytes can communicate via body-fat regulating hormones lectin, visfatin, adiponectin (adipokines), cytokines, complement proteins and growth factors. Therefore, as molecular obesity markers LEP, ADIPOQ, TNFa and PPAR γ (peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma) may be of use when investigating VAT and SAT deposit, while LEP and ADIPOQ can also be measures in the case of serum samples. In obese people compared to lean, plasma leptin, fasting glucose, triglyceride and insulin are augmented, whereas HDL and inflammatory indicator concentrations are lower.

Herein, when abundant adipose tissue is stored, the increased lipolysis, stimulated by the enhanced sympathetic function due to obesity, incites the release of free fatty acids. Free fatty acids then induce lipotoxicity, as oxidant stress occurs Kim et al. 2012. Moreover, free fatty acids may cause dysfunction of the insulin receptors (Berndt et al. 2007) and hyperglycemia (Fig. 4.4).

Adipose tissue is described as an active metabolic endocrine organ, and dysregulation provoked by obesity stimulates an enhanced inflammatory tissue process, including modified secretion of cytokines and adipokines. Obesitystimulated production of these factors is outright interrelated to conditions such as chronic inflammation Myre et al. (2014), cardiovascular disease



(Karastergiou et al. 2012), atherosclerosis, cancer Hopperton et al. (2014), Park et al. (2014), and lipotoxicity (Fig. 4.5).

At this point, it may be helpful to briefly adumbrate the different types of adipocytes. As each adipose tissue depot (serum, subcutaneous, visceral and intermuscular) functions differently regarding the endocrine, metabolic and cellsignaling procedures, various cell-subtypes are expressed Yu et al. (2011).

White adipose tissue (WAT), entails a single lipid droplet and has endocrine and immune actions; protecting homeostasis and affecting insulin sensitivity. Brown adipose tissue (BAT) contains small lipid droplets, derives from precursor cells and participates in thermogenesis Giralt et al. 2013, ranging from classical brown to beige/"brite" adipocytes, when a thermogenic stimuli begins. WAT is an important endocrine organ, as its metabolism is controlled by the sympathetic nervous system and by many hormones (insulin, catecholamines, thyroid and steroid hormones). BAT can be primarily found in the cervical-supraclavicular area, it contains many small lipid droplets, a large number of mitochondria, higher oxygen consumption than WAT, high capillary perfusion and sympathetic nervous system innervation. Five main types of POPs have been reported to get stored in WAT; organochlorines, PCBs, dioxins, some BFRs (polybrominated flame retardants) and other pollutants (not categorized yet) (Figs. 4.6 and 4.7).

Nuclear factors with PPAR- γ (peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma) regulate the proliferation of precursor cells and their differentiation into mature cells. This step leads to heterodimerization with RXR (retinoid X receptor), promoting their differentiation. These procedures are going to be analyzed underneath.

In a study (Kim and Lee 2014) about visceral and subcutaneous concentration of POPs congeners in tissue samples, among surgery patients with liver and gallbladder findings of lesions, it was observed that the concentration of PCBs was ten times higher in the visceral than the subcutaneous tissue, which can be translated as a correlation between the adipose tissue features and the attraction to POPs. To the same direction, Bourez et al. (2012), by performing a murine embryonic adipocyte assay, came to the conclusion that the PCB intake is dependent on triglyceride levels in the lipid droplets, which can be interpreted as a preferential reside of POPs in adipose tissue.

Obesity is prevalent mainly in developed countries; from 1980 to 2008, the incidence of obesity has increased up to double in adults and tripled in children (OECD 2013, Health at a Glance) Miller et al. (2012). The worldwide epidemic picture of obesity, nowadays, is a mixture of a diet rich in calories and a rather sedentary



Fig. 4.5 Possible modifications during adipose tissue hypertrophy

lifestyle (Caballero 2007, Caprio et al. 2008). In this scene, a multitude of environmental pollutants, also known as environmental obesogens, come to join in (Decherf et al. 2011, Myrmel et al. 2016). The term is not used arbitrarily, as these pollutants are observed to provoke intrinsic hormonal, obesity-related dysregulation.

4.2 Obesity Linkage to POPs Exposure

POPs are, as mentioned before, hydrophobic compounds that can traverse the phospholipid cell membranes and accumulate in adipose tissues Lyche et al. (2011). Human exposure to POPs occurs mainly through consumption of seafood and livestock, as POPs are water insoluble and not easily metabolized (Baillie-Hamilton 2002).

WAT, as the key-organ for thermoregulation and energy deposit, releases metabolites and adipokines for inter-cell communication. POPs may interfere in this procedure by modifying the action of endogenous ligands of nuclear transcription factors and altering metabolism, differentiation and secretory function of fatty cells.

This can be accomplished by three main mechanisms (Walker et al. 2008):

- Disruption of hormones' function in WAT (androgen, estrogen, thyroid hormone).
- Intervention in retinoic receptors' function in WAT.
- Interaction with transcription of peroxisome proliferator receptors.

POPs may provoke obesity by changing homeostatic metabolic set-points, perturbing



Fig. 4.6 Origin of adipocytes (modified figure, depicted by Takada et al. 2009)



Fig. 4.7 Differentiation of human adipocytes (modified figure, depicted by Cristancho and Lazar 2011)

appetite regulation mechanisms and controls, blocking lipid homeostasis and causing hypertrophy of fat tissue.

4.2.1 POPs as Endocrine Disruptors

POPs, and especially organochlorines and PCBs, act as endocrine disruptors (McKinney et al. 1994), as they can affect physiological development of the embryo and induce, in adulthood, reproductive impairment. A way to achieve that is by mimicking, as they (DDT, endosulfan, lindane) present similarity to steroid and diphenylether natural structural hormone groups, or antagonizing hormones' normal function. Then POPs link with receptors and affect cellular metabolism and fat storage. POPs accumulation is theorized to promote obesity, dysregulating adipose tissue cells. Thus, it can be easily deduced that endocrine abnormalities and disruption of cell signaling derive from the cooperation of POPs existence and obesity-triggering factors, for an even more enhanced result La Merrill et al. (2013).

Intervention of hormone signaling pathways may result to two different situations; either inhibition of the response, or reinforcement at wrong time and place.

Regarding biological systems, dose of hormone and response of receptors exhibit a linear function, when approximately 10% of the receptors are occupied. While hormone dose increases, the rate of occupancy does not display a linear behavior, despite expecting the opposite. Linearity is only present in biological responses to low doses. Therefore, when high dose exposure to hormones occurs, down regulation of receptors is observed, which justifies the downward tendency of the curve. Thus it is concluded that endocrine-disrupting chemicals create inverted U dose-response curves, with specific borders. Moreover, several organochlorine pesticides and PCBs are found to act as predictors of insulin resistance and dyslipidaemia amongst people without evident diabetes. In addition, some POPs have even predicted future obesity (Lee et al. 2011) (Fig. 4.8).

PCB-77 is found to increase adipocyte differentiation, foster the expression of proinflammatory cytokines and elevate the expression of the



Fig. 4.8 Dose-response inverted U-shaped curve

peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ , which regulates cell energy homeostasis (Arsenescu et al. 2008).

On the contrary, a survey by Müllerová et al. (2008) underlined a negative relationship between serum adiponectin levels and PCB153, in specimen regarding obese women who were under non-energy-restrictive regime. Although PCB153 was identified as a partial androgen antagonist, herein it exhibits little or no affinity to aryl hydrocarbon receptor Bourdon et al. (2010). At the same wavelength, a negative association between adiponectin and PCB concentration was also identified in the study of Lim and Jee (2015) in Korea. These results lead to the deduction that PCB28, PCB138 and PCB153 may deactivate adiponectin in obese individuals. Diabetes may be fostered through immunotoxic mediation of POPs, by their binding with estrogen receptors. This mechanism would potentially cause a chronic inflammation, reduced functionality of mitochondria, elevated lipolysis rate and oxidation of fatty acids. All the above are notably related to insulin resistance (Arrebola et al. 2013, Lee et al. 2008, Lee 2012).

A cross-sectional study among the U.S. population published in 2006 (Lee et al. 2006), showed a strong association between the serum concentrations of chlorinated POPs (particularly organochlorine pesticides and PCB congeners) and the prevalence of type 2 diabetes. POPs were correlated with insulin resistance and adverse lipid profiles (high triglyceride and low HDL). Even though the concentration of POPs has been reduced worldwide, a possible explanation is that a low yet continuing exposure is more noxious than a high dose (Kim et al. 2010, Lee et al. 2010, Tsatsakis et al. 2012).

4.2.2 POPs as Metabolic Disruptors

Public health concern has been intensified, regarding exposure to POPs and metabolic disorders, as both incidence of obesity and diabetes has worldwide rapidly advanced.

Interference of POPs with endocrine signals leads not only to endocrine disruption, but also metabolic. VAT (visceral adipose tissue) in comparison to SAT (subcutaneous adipose tissue) is known to be involved in metabolic disorders, e.g. cardiovascular diseases, hypertension and diabetes type 2 Roos et al. (2013). WAT also has been proved to constitute a reservoir of POPs and, therefore, provoking modulation of the adipocyte phenotype, inciting metabolic disorders Müllerová et al. (2007).

The relationship between POPs and glucose metabolism comprised the focus of interest of Dirinck et al. (2014). For that purpose, glucose tolerance was defined in obese and lean subjects, with the concurrent comparison of SAT and VAT computed tomography (CT) results. It was found, as expected, that obese individuals had POPs and glucose levels highly correlated. A positive relation was also identified, regarding levels of POPs and waist circumference. Particularly VAT was shown to be related to POPs, as it was apparent in CT scan.

Pestana et al. (2014) displayed by their work the relationship between POPs and metabolic disruption, with the subjects including obese surgery patients. Samples of VAT and SAT were collected and examined for the presence of POPs. Notable was the fact that higher concentrations were detected in VAT over SAT, a possible explanation being the susceptibility of VAT to lipolysis and consequently POPs release. Metabolic disorder suggested the researchers to correlate to elevated BP, risk for evolvement of cardiovascular diseases and dysglycaemia. Dysregulation of fat tissue due to POPs exposure is a key of understanding the following progress of obesity, hence the importance of future research focusing (Fig. 4.9).

Subsequently to exposure to organochlorines comes their storage in adipose tissue. Then dechlorinization, oxidation and conjunction may occur, with finally the excretion through the bile and urine. However, this route is altered, as a multitude of unmetabolized POPs return to the circulation via enterohepatic recycling instead of being emitted. Metabolic residues found in the body emanate mostly from DDT and DDE, dieldrin, mirex, heptachlor epoxide and beta hexachlorocyclohexane isomer, due to their slow breakdown rate. As a result, these POPs are more likely to accumulate in fat deposits, than lindane, toxaphene, endosulfan and endrin, whose metabolic pace is much faster.

The acknowledged bioaccumulative property of POPs was estimated in obese women (n = 20) after diet induced weight loss, in a 5 years followup study (Müllerová et al. 2015). Anthropometric data and plasma analysis were compared, for the assessment of seven different serum POPs concentrations. During this 5 years research (from 2006 to 2011), there were increased levels of five of the seven overall examined POPs and the distribution of POPs varied, as obesity progressed. Drastic weight loss is also linked to higher plasma levels in the liver, brain and in a reduced quantity in WAT Kim et al. (2011).

To the same perspective, simultaneous exposure to certain POPs in the general population may contribute to the development of obesity, dyslipidaemia and resistance to insulin, which could lead to diabetes type 2 Rylander et al. (2005), Ruzzin et al. (2010), Taylor et al. (2013), Ngwa et al. (2015), cardiovascular diseases and metabolic syndrome Ruzzin et al. (2012). Obesity results from energy imbalance, which in turn leads to insulin overproduction and finally exhaustion of beta pancreatic cells, resistance



Fig. 4.9 Toxicity and metabolism (modified figure, depicted by: C.H. Walker (2001), Organic Pollutants: An Ecotoxicological Perspective, Taylor & Francis Ed, p. 23)

and diabetes. At first, the pancreatic beta-cells are able to counterbalance this event by increasing insulin secretion, but, as insulin resistance deteriorates, type 2 diabetes occurs when the pancreas is unable to adapt.

Dirinck et al. (2011) performed a cohort study of obese and lean adults, in which serum samples were analyzed for the presence of POPs. The variables assessed were BMI, waist fat mass percentage and total abdominal adipose tissue. A positive relationship between high serum levels of β HCH (beta-hexachlorocyclohexane) and BMI was found, though serum PCB levels were inversely proportional to BMI. In other words, as obese have higher amounts of fat deposits, more PCBs can be captured in adipose tissue and less are in blood circulation. These findings imply that the impact of exposure to POPs is not only obesity-related, but also diabetes-indicative.

Recently, a hypothesis was stated, that environmental chemicals could possibly affect metabolic programming, if the exposure occurs in utero. A very recent cohort study of Péronard et al. (2015), postulated the aspect that prenatal Tang-Peronard et al. 2015 exposure to POPs correlates with increased insulin levels in girls, 5 years of age, as a result of POPs' action as endocrine disruptors. Both leptin and insulin resistance are involved in the pathogenesis of metabolic syndrome. Physiologically, leptin is secreted by the fat tissue and its serum concentration depends on BMI, yet in obese individuals leptin increases independently. In this particular case it was shown that girls with the highest prenatal POP exposure were about 75% more likely to develop higher serum concentration of insulin.

Complementary to that, embryonic exposure to POPs was as well related to postnatal weight gain. Valvi et al. compared serum levels of POPs in pregnant women and their infants. Interestingly, it was evident that exposure to POPs in utero led to precocity and overweight infants, gaining fat mass in a rapid rate.

Rhea Mother-Child cohort study (2015 Crete, Greece) by Vafeiadi and co-workers investigated the relation of POPs exposure in utero to obesity and cardio-metabolic risk factors in 4-year-old



Fig. 4.10 An overall picture of POPs' correlation to fat mass (modified diagram, from Rönn et al. 2011)

children (n = 689). For this purpose, concentrations of PCBs, DDE and HCB were estimated in maternal plasma samples during the first trimester. Obesity in children was determined through anthropometric data and biochemical analysis. It boldly appeared that prenatal exposure to DDE and HCB (and less PCB) was tightly linked with excess adipose tissue and higher blood pressure levels in early childhood. Though the exact mechanism of this occurrence is not very clear, several studies claim that DDE exposure increases proliferation and differentiation of preadipocytes (Chapados et al. 2012; Moreno-Aliaga and Matsumura 2002). The above findings are of particular importance regarding public health implications due to the high prevalence of obesity and exposure to POPs.

Lee et al. (2014) came to the conclusion that especially diabetes type 2 is highly linked with POPs effects, possibly through the interaction with obesity. Even at low doses, type 2 diabetes could be predicted in asymptomatic obese subjects, as metabolic perturbation precedes the manifestation of diabetes (Airaksinen et al. 2011). Serum levels of POPs pertain in multiple ways to body fat mass, measured by dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) (Rönn et al. 2011). POPs' concentration was assessed in plasma samples of subjects aged 70 residing in Uppsala, Sweden. Different parameters were estimated, some among of them being total fat mass and fat distribution BMI, gender, alcohol consumption, education level and physical activity. Particular emphasis should be ascribed to the results, as each type of POP affected adipose mass either positively, or an adverse correlation was marked. For instance, PCB118 incited development of fat tissue, whereas PCB180 induced adipocytes' remission. A distinct portrayal of this interaction could be depicted as following (Fig. 4.10):

Nutrigenomics/nutrigenetics consist relatively recent research fields, with the central axis being nutrients as adjusters and genome protectors in relation to harmful pollutant results Marti et al. (2005). They have been presented as a promising solution towards deleterious effects of toxic chemicals, as they may act as biomarkers, boding genome mutations induced by chemicals like



Fig. 4.11 Nutrition as a mediator of environmental exposure to pollutants and health condition (modified diagram from Hennig et al. 2012)

polychlorobiphenyls (Anetor 2010). Healthy dietary uptake encompasses a hopeful objective for decreasing the prevalence of diseases linked with environmental pollutants. Specifically POPs can produce free radicals in the body, inciting inflammatory response and related health problems, such as hypertension, atherosclerosis and diabetes. A survey carried out by Hennig et al. (2005) focused on endothelial functionality in premature atherosclerotic lesions. A connection was established between oxidative stress and activation of inflammatory genes and endothelial impairment provoked by PCBs. The interesting fact of the research was the prominence of certain fats dietary-consumed as positive modulators to dysfunction of endothelial cells, whereas vitamin E, flavonoids, omega-3 fatty acids and other antioxidant nutrients were found to act defensively against cellular destruction brought upon by POPs (Fig. 4.11).

It is also observed that many food nutrients aim at the same molecular targets as POPs, a fact that has been under intense concern. This interaction between them has been confirmed by Cave et al. (2010) study, where PCBs were linked with increased levels of ALT (alanine aminotransferase), an enzyme that consist an indicator of non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. Herein it is worth mentioning that this medical condition is related to obesity.

4.2.3 POPs Interaction with Peroxisome Proliferator Receptors

Radicals, produced during the oxidation or mitochondrial dysfunction, may incite lipid peroxidation and destruction of lipid membranes. Because of the different nature of various cellular membranes (nuclear, mitochondrial, lysosomal, etc.) on different species, different lipid peroxidation can be a crucial event in species' cellular necrosis. Oxidative stress can be effectuated due to exposure to POPs (Androutsopoulos et al. 2013).

Investigation of the relationship between gene expression of obesity indicators (adipokines and PPAR γ) and POP plasma levels was performed by Pereira-Fernandes et al. (2014). It is worth giving prominence to the finding that plasma-circulating LEP correlated with several PCBs in women, whereas in men this correlation was not observed. This fact enhances also the notion that gender difference probably exists in obesogenic hypothesis.

A recent survey of Gadupudi et al. (2015) aimed at the clarification of the effects of POPs exposure on adipose tissue, particularly at how



Fig. 4.12 Cell response to ROS (modified figure from: Feinendegen et al. 1999)

human preadipocytes' exposure to PCB126 acts upon their ability to differentiate into mature cells. PCB126, indeed, triggers changes inside the adipocyte, by reducing the transcript rate of PPARy. PPARy belongs to a broad family of nuclear receptors, which also consists of PPARa and PPAR δ (Casals-Casas et al. 2008). Mainly PPAR γ 2 and PPAR γ 3 are expressed in a high rate. Given the fact that the ability of preadipocytes to mature is substantive to development and homeostasis, interference of POPs in the formation of physiological adipose tissue in children and adolescents is the likely outcome. In adults, respectively, chronic exposure may modify the ability of replacing mature adipocytes due to cellular death, again potentially leading to dysfunctional adipose tissue. Consequently, impairment in normal adipose tissue differentiation provokes disease (Fig. 4.12).

Lipid peroxidation, accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and destruction of DNA structure describe oxidative stress, namely an imbalance between ROS production and body's ability to inactivate these toxics and restore detriment Kouretas et al. (2013), Benedetti et al. (2014). Therefore, ATP molecules are targeted and the cell incurs lysis. Superoxide dismutase initially takes part in antioxidant defense, by catalyzing the superoxide ion conversion into water and O_2 , with the contribution of another antioxidant enzyme, catalase. For certain POPs, the exact mechanisms that modify reduction-oxidation reactions within the cells are rather nebulous. Enzymatic conversion to secondary reactive products (e.g. ROS), exhaustion of cellular antioxidant defenses and impediment of antioxidant enzymatic activity, are some suggestions for the perturbation of redox reactions balance.

4.2.4 Role of CYP Gene Families

Of the pesticides in use, the majority are metabolised in the human body by the same P450 family member. In mammals 18 known CYP families exist, but nonetheless only three families play a leading part in xenobiotic metabolism, with some others contributing only to an extend to certain metabolic pathways. For instance, members of the CYP4 family are responsible for hydroxylating long-chained fatty acids. Thus, the remaining mammalian CYP gene families participate in biosynthesis of steroid hormones, each of them at a specific step; CYP7 is involves in cholesterol



Fig. 4.13 Possible mechanism for monooxugenation by cytochrome P450 (modified figure, depicted by: C.H. Walker (2001), Organic Pollutants: An Ecotoxicological Perspective)

hydroxylation at the 7α -position, while CYP17 and 21 catalyze the 17α and 21-hydroxylations of progesterone, respectively. Another example is CYP19, responsible for the aromatization of androgens to estrogen by the initial step of hydroxylation at the 19-position. Many CYPs active in steroidogenesis can be detected in the adrenal cortex, but those specialized in xenobiotic metabolism mainly reside in liver, kidneys, lungs and olfactory tissues.

Human CYP family members are not the same to CYP families' members belonging to several species. The CYP family members also, differ between people of different races due to CYP polymorphism. Furthermore, overexpression of CYP family members depends on the expression of other family members from different organs and this interaction is not identical in individuals of the same species and the same race. Moreover, CYP family members are not in the same amounts in the same organ of the same species.

Cytochrome P450 genes produce enzymes, which partake in synthesis and metabolism of various cellular molecules, e.g. steroid hormones, cholesterol, fat and bile acids. Exogenous substances can also be metabolized, such as medications, and internal, like toxins. Polymorphisms (variations) in the genes of cytochrome P450 apparently impinge on enzymatic functionality. In the case of POPs, these polymorphisms stipulate the rate of metabolism.

Monooxugenases owe their catalytic ability to cytochrome P450 (Fig. 4.13).

Cytochrome P450 constitutes the active center of microsomal monooxugenase (conducts phase I of biotransformation), hence the participation of CYP gene families 1–4 in the detoxication of most lipophilic xenobiotics. Once lipophilic
compounds get into the endoplasmic reticulum, they become converted by monooxugenase, forming more polar metabolites. This, in turn, leads to the attraction of hydroxyl groups, which get binded with glucuronide or sulfate. From the process of metabolism evade only highly halogenated compounds (high-chlorinated PCBs, dioxin and p,p'-DDE).

During the first stage of metabolism, the system of cytochrome P450 provides biotransformation of the corresponding enzymes. At the following phase, these chemical products form soluble and excretable compounds. Once xenobiotics enter the metabolic mechanism, polar groups are produced, in order to promote the construction of enzymatic substrate, essential for the initiation of phase II. CYP gene family plays a crucial role in the first metabolic phase of xenobiotics. Their activity manifests mainly in the liver, but they can also be detected in the brain, kidney, lungs gastrointestinal tract and the integumentary system.

During metabolic phase I, the alkylations split chemical bonds between phosphorus and carbon atoms, to create the active enzyme centers. More specifically, when phosphorylation processes occur in the esterases, the pollutants form chemical complexes with the enzymes, fact that may result to irreversible situations. Between the enzymes and the xenobiotic, complexes are constructed by phosphorylation processes, with the contribution of esterase enzymes (AChe and BChE). Phosphorylation of hydroxyl groups inhibits the enzymatic action and stability which are exerted in the substrates; as a result retrievable or not complexes are formed, a matter that relies upon the type of xenobiotic and the esterase time reinstatement.

Usually, CYPs are to an extent specific in detoxificating chemical compounds, e.g.: endosulfan and carbosulfan by CYP2B6.

Biosynthesis of estrogen in WAT has reportedly been presented to consist a potential site of interest to POPs, wherein its procedure relies upon androgenic precursors (e.g. testosterone) and aromatase CP450. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor is a ligand-activated transcription factor involved in the regulation of biological responses to planar aromatic hydrocarbons. This receptor has been demonstrated to regulate xenobiotic-metabolizing enzymes such as cytochrome p450.

4.2.5 Disruption of Retinoic Acid Signaling by POPs

Retinoic acid (RA) receptors (RARs) are nuclear receptors that play a crucial role in regulating cellular proliferation, development and differentiation in vertebrates, as a response in endogenous RAs.

Environmental pollution to RAR agonists occurs widely in aquatic environment, and has been detected in several countries (North America, China and Japan). Toxicity of these xenobiotics has been well described by Daisuke et al. (2010).

The existence of POPs exert a negative action to RAR signaling, fact that potently results in possible carcinogenic and teratogenic manifestations. As POPs function as RAR agonists (as xenobiotic compounds), they induce an excess RAR signaling effect and consequently deleterious effects.

4.3 Exposure to POPs and Additional Health Problems Related to Obesity

The predominant diseases associated with obesity pertain to insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes (Lauenborg et al. 2005), ovarian abnormalities, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease Chen et al. (2011), Rantakokko et al. (2015) renal dysfunction (Mathew et al. 2011) and male infertility (Kasturi et al. 2008).

DDT was found by Skinner et al. (2013) to promote obesity-associated testis impairment in a transgenerational level, following the pattern of epigenetic inheritance. Ovarian disease was also studied in relation to DDT exposure in experimental models. Interestingly, DDT was found to promote obesity-associated polycystic ovarian syndrome. The same research team investigated also the manifestation of obesity-linked renal (shrunk glomeruli, cysts formation, thickened Bowman's capsule) and prostate (hyperplasia) disease, deducing the conclusion that DDT exposure promotes these clinical conditions. Overall, DDT exposure is responsible for the transgenerational transmission of obesity and also related to obesity conditions.

5 Conclusion

Persistent organic pollutants, in a crude outline, own lipophilic properties, are persistent and able to bioaccumulate. These traits transfuse a major toxic potential to organisms exposed to POPs. As afore-mentioned, though attempts for constrained, and ideally ceased, usage of POPs occur for many years, some countries have not complied with the regulations. Plenty of research has been conducted about the effect of POPs in laboratory animals, tissue samples and human populations in communities and countries, the vast majority of them resulting to the confirmation of an initial toxic-positive action hypothesis of various POPs, in conjunction with related health problems. Enactment of an enhanced legal framework in cooperation with scientific force would renew the existent knowledge and refortify restrictive actions. Global strategies should be orientated towards a collective solution, by adapting the possible alternatives to the needs and social as well as economic stamina of different nations.

References

- Agudo, A., F. Goñi, A. Etxeandia, A. Vives, E. Millán, R. López, P. Amiano, E. Ardanaz, A. Barricarte, M.D. Chirlaque, M. Dorronsoro, P. Jakszyn, N. Larrañaga, C. Martínez, C. Navarro, L. Rodríguez, M.J. Sánchez, M.J. Tormo, and C.A. González. 2009. Polychlorinated biphenyls in Spanish adults: Determinants of serum concentrations. *Environmental Research* 109(5): 620– 628. doi:10.1016/j.envres.2009.03.009.
- Airaksinen, R., P. Rantakokko, J.G. Eriksson, P. Blomstedt, E. Kajantie, and H. Kiviranta. 2011. Association between type 2 diabetes and exposure to persistent organic pollutants. *Diabetes Care* 34(9): 1972–1979. doi:10.2337/dc10-2303.
- Almeida-González, M., L.D. Boada, M. Zumbado, L.A. Henríquez-Hernández, P.F. Valeron, and O.P. Luzardo. 2011. Dietary intake of environmentally persistent plaguicides in the european population,

Pesticides—The impacts of pesticides exposure. pp. 49–66.

- Androutsopoulos, V.P., A.F. Hernandez, J. Liesivuori, and A.M. Tsatsakis. 2013. A mechanistic overview of health associated effects of low levels of organochlorine and organophosphorus pesticides. *Toxicology* 307: 89–94. doi:10.1016/j.tox.2012.09.011.
- Anetor, J.I. 2010. Industrialization and the increasing risk of genome instability in developing countries: Nutrigenomics as a promising antidote. *The African Journal of Medical Sciences* 39: 7–20.
- Aprea, M.C. 2012. Environmental and biological monitoring in the estimation of absorbed doses of pesticides. *Toxicology Letters* 210(2): 110–118. doi:10.1016/j.toxlet.2011.08.008.
- Arrebola, J.P., J. Pumarega, M. Gasull, M.F. Fernandez, P. Martin-Olmedo, J.M. Molina-Molina, M. Fernandez-Rodriguez, M. Porta, and N. Olea. 2013. Adipose tissue concentrations of persistent organic pollutants and prevalence of type 2 diabetes in adults from Southern Spain. *Environmental Research* 122: 31–37. doi:10.1016/j.envres.2012.12.001.
- Arsenescu, V., R.I. Arsenescu, V. King, H. Swanson, and L.A. Cassis. 2008. Polychlorinated biphenyl-77 induces adipocyte differentiation and proinflammatory adipokines and promotes obesity and atherosclerosis. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 116(6): 761–768. doi:10.1289/ehp.10554.
- Arsenescu, V., R. Arsenescu, M. Parulkar, M. Karounos, X. Zhang, and L.A. Cassis. 2011. Polychlorinated biphenyl 77 augments angiotensin II-induced atherosclerosis and abdominal aortic aneurysms in male apolipoprotein E deficient mice. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology* 257(1): 148–154. doi:10.1016/j.taap. 2011.08.028.
- Artacho-Cordón, F., M. Fernández-Rodríguez, C. Garde, E. Salamanca, L.M. Iribarne-Durán, P. Torné, J. Expósito, L. Papay-Ramírez, M.F. Fernández, N. Olea, and J.P. Arrebola. 2015. Serum and adipose tissue as matrices for assessment of exposure to persistent organic pollutants in breast cancer patients. *Environmental Research* 142: 633–643. doi:10.1016/j. envres.2015.08.020.
- Baillie-Hamilton, P.F. 2002. Chemical toxins: A hypothesis to explain the global obesity epidemic. *Journal* of Alternative and Complementary Medicine 8: 185–192.
- Benedetti, D, F.R. da Silva, K. Kvitko, S.P. Fernandes, and J. da Silva. 2014. Genotoxicity induced by occupational exposure to pesticides, pesticides-toxic aspects. *INTECH*. doi:10.5772/57319.
- Bengmark, S. 2015. Obesity, the deadly quartet and the contribution of the neglected daily organ rest—A new dimension of un-health and its prevention. *Hepatobiliary Surgery and Nutrition* 4(4): 278–288. doi:10.3978/j.issn.2304-3881.2015.07.02.
- Berndt, J., P. Kovacs, K. Ruschke, N. Klöting, M. Fasshauer, M.R. Schön, A. Körner, M. Stumvoll, and M. Blüher. 2007. Fatty acid synthase gene expression

in human adipose tissue: Association with obesity and type 2 diabetes. *Diabetologia* 50(7): 1472–1480.

- Bonefeld-Jorgensen, E.C. 2010. Biomonitoring in Greenland: human biomarkers of exposure and effects—A short review. *Rural and Remote Health* 10(2): 1362.
- Bonefeld-Jorgensen, E.C., M. Long, R. Bossi, P. Ayotte, G. Asmund, T. Kruger, M. Ghisari, G. Mulvad, P. Kern, P. Nzulumiki, and E. Dewailly. 2011. Perfluorinated compounds are related to breast cancer risk in Greenlandic Inuit: A case control study. *Environmental Health* 10: 88. doi:10.1186/ 1476-069X-10-88.
- Bourdon, J.A., T.M. Bazinet, T.T. Arnason, L.E. Kimpe, J.M. Blais, and P.A. White. 2010. Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) contamination and aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) agonist activity of Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid supplements: Implications for daily intake of dioxins and PCBs. *Food and Chemical Toxicology* 48(11): 3093–3097. doi:10.1016/j.fct. 2010.07.051.
- Bourez, S., S. Le Lay, C. Van den Daelen, C. Louis, Y. Larondelle, J.P. Thome, Y.J. Schneider, I. Dugail, and C. Debier. 2012. Accumulation of polychlorinated biphenyls in adipocytes: Selective targeting to lipid droplets and role of caveolin-1. *PLoS One* 7(2): e31834. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0031834.
- Caballero, B. 2007. The global epidemic of obesity: An overview. *Epidemiologic Reviews* 29: 1–5. doi:10.1093/epirev/mxm012.
- Caprio, S., S.R. Daniels, A. Drewnowski, F.R. Kaufman, L.A. Palinkas, A.L. Rosenbloom, and J.B. Schwimmer. 2008. Influence of race, ethnicity, and culture on childhood obesity: implications for prevention and treatment: A consensus statement of Shaping America's Health and the Obesity Society. *Diabetes Care* 31(11): 2211–2221. doi:10.2337/dc08-9024.
- Carpenter, D.O., K. Arcaro, and D.C. Spink. 2002. Understanding the human health effects of chemical mixtures. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 110(1): 25–42.
- Casals-Casas, C., J.N. Feige, and B. Desvergne. 2008. Interference of pollutants with PPARs: Endocrine disruption meets metabolism. *International Journal of Obesity* 32(6): S53–S61. doi:10.1038/ijo.2008.207.
- Chapados, N.A., C. Casimiro, M.A. Robidoux, F. Haman, M. Batal, J.M. Blais, and P. Imbeault. 2012. Increased proliferative effect of organochlorine compounds on human preadipocytes. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry* 365(1–2): 275–278. doi:10.1007/ s11010-012-1268-0.
- Chen, S.H., F. He, H.L. Zhou, H.R. Wu, C. Xia, and Y.M. Li. 2011. Relationship between non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and metabolic syndrome. *Journal of Digestive Diseases* 12(2): 125–130. doi:10.1111/j. 1751-2980.2011.00487.x.
- Colosio, C., A. Alegakis, and A.M. Tsatsakis. 2013. Emerging health issues from chronic pesticide exposure: Innovative methodologies and effects on molec-

ular cell and tissue level. *Toxicology* 307: 1–2. doi:10.1016/j.tox.2013.04.006.

- Consales, C., G. Toft, G. Leter, J.P. Bonde, R. Uccelli, F. Pacchierotti, P. Eleuteri, B.A. Jönsson, A. Giwercman, H.S. Pedersen, P. Struciński, K. Góralczyk, V. Zviezdai, and M. Spanò. 2016. Exposure to persistent organic pollutants and sperm DNA methylation changes in Arctic and European populations. *Environmental and Molecular Mutagenesis* 57(3): 200–209. doi:10.1002/em.21994.
- Corsini, E., R. Luebke, D.R. Germolec, and J.C. DeWitt. 2014. Perfluorinated compounds: Emerging POPs with potential immunotoxicity. *Toxicology Letters* 230(2): 263–270. doi:10.1016/j.toxlet.2014.01.038.
- Cristancho, A.G., and M.A. Lazar. 2011. Forming functional fat: A growing understanding of adipocyte differentiation. *Nature Reviews. Molecular Cell Biology* 12: 722–724. doi:10.1038/nrm3198.
- Daisouke, I., S. Kazunari, and I. Michihico. 2010. Disruption of retinoic acid receptor signaling by environmental pollutants. *Journal of Health Science* 56(3): 221–230.
- Decherf, S., and B.A. Demeneix. 2011. The obesogen hypothesis: A shift of focus from the periphery to the hypothalamus. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health. Part B, Critical Reviews* 14(5-7): 423–448. doi:10.1080/10937404.2011.578561.
- Dirinck E, Jorens PG, Covaci A, Geens T, Roosens L, Neels H, Mertens I, Van Gaal L (2011), Obesity and persistent organic pollutants: possible obespgenic effect of organochlorine pesticides and polychlorinated biphenyls, Obesity (Silver Spring) 19(4):709–14 doi:10.1038/oby.2010.133.
- Dirinck, E.L., A.C. Dirtu, M. Govindan, A. Covaci, L.F. van Gaal, and P.G. Jorens. 2014. Exposure to persistent organic pollutants: Relationship with abnormal glucose metabolism and visceral adiposity. *Diabetes Care* 37(7): 1951–1958. doi:10.2337/dc13-2329.
- Eljarrat, E., and D. Barcelo. 2003. Priority lists for persistent organic pollutants and emerging contaminants based on their relative toxic potency in environmental samples. *Trends in Analytical Chemistry* 22(10): 655–665.
- Feinendegen, L.E., V.P. Bond, C.A. Sondhaus, and K.I. Altman. 1999. Cellular signal adaptation with damage control at low doses vs. the predominance of DNA damage at high doses. *Comptes Rendus de l'Académie des Sciences. Série III* 322: 245–251.
- Filatov, B.N., T.N. Kolodij, V.M. Kononov, and M.V. Kononov. 2015. Zagrjaznenie hlororganiceskimi pesticidami selskohozjajstvennyh ugodij i risk dlja zdorova naselenija volgogradskoj oblasti. Volgograd.
- Fredslund, S.O., and E.C. Bonefeld-Jørgensen. 2012. Breast cancer in the Arctic—Changes over the past decades. *International Journal of Circumpolar Health* 71: 19155. doi:10.3402/ijch.v71i0.19155.
- Freire, C., E. Amaya, M.F. Fernandez, M.C. Gonzalez-Galarzo, R. Ramos, J.M. Molina-Molina, J.P. Arrebola, and N. Olea. 2011. Relationship between occupational

social class and exposure to organochlorine pesticides during pregnancy. *Chemosphere* 83(6): 831–838. doi:10.1016/j.chemosphere.2011.02.076.

- Gadupudi, G., F.A. Gourronc, G. Ludewig, L.W. Robertson, and A.J. Klingelhutz. 2015. PCB126 inhibits adipogenesis of human preadipocytes. *Toxicology In Vitro* 29(1): 132–141. doi:10.1016/j. tiv.2014.09.015.
- García-García, C.R., T. Parrón, M. Requena, R. Alarcón, A.M. Tsatsakis, and A.F. Hernández. 2016. Occupational pesticide exposure and adverse health effects at the clinical, hematological and biochemical level. *Life Sciences* 145: 274–283. doi:10.1016/j. lfs.2015.10.013.
- Gascon M, Sunyer J, Martinez D, Guerra S, Lavi I, Torrent M, Vrijheid M (2014), Persistent organic pollutants and children's respiratory health: the role of cytokines and inflammatory biomarkers, Environ Int 69:133–40 doi:10.1016/j.envint.2014.04.021.
- Gasull, M., J. Pumarega, G. Rovira, T. Lopez, J. Alguacil, and M. Porta. 2013. Relative effects of educational level and occupational social class on body concentrations of persistent organic pollutants in a representative sample of the general population of Catalonia, Spain. *Environment International* 60: 190–201. doi:10.1016/j.envint.2013.08.001.
- Giralt, M., and F. Villarroya. 2013. White, brown, beige/ brite: Different adipose cells for different functions? *Endocrinology* 154(9): 2992–3000. doi:10.1210/ en.2013-1403.
- Goncharov, A., M. Pavuk, H.R. Foushee, D.O. Carpenter, for the Anniston Environmental Health Research Consortium. 2011. Blood pressure in relation to concentrations of PCB congeners and chlorinated pesticides. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 119(3): 319–325. doi:10.1289/ehp.1002830.
- Gregoraszczuk, E.L., and A. Ptak. 2013. Endocrinedisrupting chemicals: Some actions of POPs on female reproduction. *International Journal of Endocrinology* 2013: 828532. doi:10.1155/2013/828532.
- Hennig B, Reiterer G, Majkova Z, Oesterling E, Meerarani P, Toborek M (2005), Modofication of environmental toxicity by nutrients: omplications in atherosclerosis, Cardiovasc Toxicol 5(2):153–60.
- Hennig, B., L. Ormsbee, C.J. McClain, B.A. Watkins, B. Blumberg, L.G. Bachas, W. Sanderson, C. Thompson, and W.A. Suk. 2012. Nutrition can modulate the toxicity of environmental pollutants: Implications in risk assessment and human health. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 120(6): 771–774. doi:10.1289/ehp. 1104712.
- Henríquez-Hernández, L.A., O.P. Luzardo, J.L.P. Arellano, C. Carranza, N.J. Sánchez, M. Almeida-González, N. Ruiz-Suárez, P.F. Valerón, M. Camacho, M. Zumbado, and L.D. Boada. 2016. Different pattern of contamination by legacy POPs in two populations from the same geographical area but with completely different lifestyles: Canary Islands (Spain) vs. Morocco. *The Science of the Total Environment* 541: 51–57. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv. 2015.09.042.

- Henríquez-Hernández, L.A., O.P. Luzardo, M. Zumbado, M. Camacho, L. Serra-Majem, E.E. Álvarez-León, and L.D. Boada. 2014. Blood pressure in relation to contamination by polychlorobiphenyls and organochlorine pesticides: Results from a population-based study in the Canary Islands (Spain). *Environmental Research* 135: 48–54. doi:10.1016/j.envres.2014. 05.036.
- Hernández, A.F., F. Gil, M. Lacasaña, M. Rodríguez-Barranco, A.M. Tsatsakis, M. Requena, T. Parrón, and R. Alarcón. 2013a. Pesticide exposure and genetic variation in xenobiotic-metabolizing enzymes interact to induce biochemical liver damage. *Food and Chemical Toxicology* 61: 144–151. doi:10.1016/j. fct.2013.05.012.
- Hernández, A.F., T. Parrón, A.M. Tsatsakis, M. Requena, R. Alarcón, and O. López-Guarnidoa. 2013b. Toxic effects of pesticide mixtures at a molecular level: Their relevance to human health. *Toxicology* 307: 136–145. doi:10.1016/j.tox.2012.06.009.
- Hopperton, K.E., R.E. Duncan, R.P. Bazinet, and M.C. Archer. 2014. Fatty acid synthase plays a role in cancer metabolism beyond providing fatty acids for phospholipid synthesis or sustaining elevations in glycolytic activity. *Experimental Cell Research* 320(2): 302–310. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2013.10.016.
- Ibrahim, M.M., E. Fjære, E.J. Lock, D. Naville, G. Amlund, E. Meugnier, Battistoni B. Le Magueresse, L. Frøyland, L. Madsen, N. Jessen, S. Lund, H. Vidal, and J. Ruzzin. 2011. Chronic consumption of farmed salmon containing persistent organic pollutants causes insulin resistance and obesity in mice. *PLoS One* 6(9): e25170. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0025170.
- IGHRC (2009) Chemical Mixtures: A Framework for Assessing Risk to Human Health (CR14). Institute of Environment and Health, Cranfield University, UK.
- Jones, P.D., W. Hu, W. De Coen, J.L. Newsted, and J.P. Giesy. 2003. Binding of perfluorinated fatty acids to serum proteins. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry* 22: 2639–2649.
- Kahleova, H., S. Tonstad, J. Rosmus, P. Fisar, A. Mari, M. Hill, and T. Pelikanova. 2016. The effect of a vegetarian versus conventional hypocaloric diet on serum concentrations of persistent organic pollutants in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Nutrition, Metabolism,* and Cardiovascular Diseases 26(5): 430–438. doi:10.1016/j.numecd.2016.01.008.
- Kang, S.C., B.R. Kim, S.Y. Lee, and T.S. Park. 2013. Sphingolipid metabolism and obesity-induced inflammation. *Frontiers in Endocrinology* 4: 67. doi:10.3389/ fendo.2013.00067.
- Karastergiou, K., S.R. Smith, A.S. Greenberg, and S.K. Fried. 2012. Sex differences in human adipose tissues—The biology of pear shape. *Biology of Sex Differences* 3(1): 13. doi:10.1186/2042-6410-3-13.
- Kasturi, S.S., J. Tannir, and R.E. Brannigan. 2008. The metabolic syndrome and male infertility. *Journal of Andrology* 29(3): 251–259. doi:10.2164/jandrol. 107.003731.
- Kim, J.T., and H.K. Lee. 2014. Metabolic syndrome and the environmental pollutants from mitochondrial

perspectives. *Reviews in Endocrine & Metabolic Disorders* 15(4): 253–262. doi:10.1007/s11154-014-9297-5.

- Kim, K.Y., D.S. Kim, S.K. Lee, I.K. Lee, J.H. Kang, Y.S. Chang, D.R. Jacobs, M. Steffes, and D.H. Lee. 2010. Association of low-dose exposure to persistent organic pollutants with global DNA hypomethylation in healthy Koreans. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 118(3): 370–374. doi:10.1289/ehp.0901131.
- Kim, M.J., P. Marchand, C. Henegar, J.P. Antignac, R. Alili, C. Poitou, J.L. Bouillot, A. Basdevant, B. Le Bizec, R. Barouki, and K. Clément. 2011. Fate and complex pathogenic effects of dioxins and polychlorinated biphenyls in obese subjects before and after drastic weight loss. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 119(3): 377–383. doi:10.1289/ehp.1002848.
- Kim, M.J., V. Pelloux, E. Guyot, J. Tordjmann, L.C. Bui, A. Chevallier, C. Forest, C. Benelli, K. Clément, and R. Barouki. 2012. Inflammatory pathway genes belong to major targets of persistent organic pollutants in adipose cells. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 120(4): 508–514. doi:10.1289/ehp.1104282.
- Kim, S.A., K.S. Kim, Y.M. Lee, D.R. Jacobs, and D.H. Lee. 2015. Associations of organochlorine pesticides and polychlorinated biphenyls with total, cardiovascular, and cancer mortality in elders with differing fat mass. *Environmental Research* 138: 1–7. doi:10.1016/j.envres.2015.01.021.
- Koureas, M., F. Karagkouni, V. Rakitskii, C. Hadjichristodoulou, A.M. Tsatsakis, and A. Tsakalof. 2016. Serum levels of organochlorine pesticides in the general population of Thessaly, Greece, determined by HS-SPMEGC–MS method. *Environmental Research* 148: 318–321. doi:10.1016/j.envres.2016. 04.015.
- Kouretas, D., A.M. Tsatsakis, J.L. Domingo, and A.W. Hayes. 2013. Mechanisms involved in oxidative stress regulation. *Food and Chemical Toxicology* 61: 1–2. doi:10.1016/j.fct.2013.10.016.
- La Merrill, M., C. Emond, M.J. Kim, J.P. Antignac, B. Le Bizec, K. Clement, L.S. Birnbaum, and R. Barouki. 2013. Toxicological function of adipose tissue: Focus on persistent organic pollutants. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 121(2): 162–169. doi:10.1289/ehp. 1205485.
- Lauenborg, J., E. Mathiesen, T. Hansen, C. Glumer, T. Jorgensen, K. Borch-Johnsen, P. Hornnes, O. Pedersen, and P. Damm. 2005. The prevalence of the metabolic syndrome in a Danish population of women with previous gestational diabetes mellitus is three-fold higher than in the general population. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 90: 4004–4010. doi:10.1210/jc.2004-1713.
- Lautenbach, A., A. Budde, C.D. Wrann, B. Teichmann, G. Vieten, T. Karl, and H. Nave. 2009. Obesity and the associated mediators leptin, estrogen and IGF-I enhance the cell proliferation and early tumorigenesis of breast cancer cells. *Nutrition and Cancer* 61(4): 484–491. doi:10.1080/01635580802610115.

- Lee, D.H., I.K. Lee, M. Porta, M. Steffes, and D.R. Jacobs Jr. 2007a. Relationship between serum concentrations of persistent organic pollutants and the prevalence of metabolic syndrome among non-diabetic adults: Results from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey 1999–2002. *Diabetologia* 50(9): 1841–1851.
- Lee, D.H. 2012. Persistent organic pollutants and obesityrelated metabolic dysfunction: Focusing on type 2 diabetes. *Epidemiology and Health* 34: e2012002. doi:10.4178/epih/e2012002.
- Lee, D.H., I.K. Lee, K. Song, M. Steffes, W. Toscano, B.A. Baker, and D.R. Jacobs Jr. 2006. A strong doseresponse relation between serum concentrations of persistent organic pollutants and diabetes: results from the National Health and Examination Survey 1999-2002, Diabetes Care 29(7): 1638–44.
- Lee, D.H., M.W. Steffes, and D.R. Jacobs. 2008. Can persistent organic pollutants explain the association between serum γ-glutamyltransferase and type 2 diabetes? *Diabetologia* 51(3): 402–407.
- — . 2007b. Positive associations of serum concentration of polychlorinated biphenyls of organochlorine pesticides with self-reported arthritis, especially rheumatoid type in women. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 115(6): 883–888.
- Lee, D.H., M.W. Steffes, A. Sjödin, R.S. Jones, L.L. Needham, and D.R. Jacobs Jr. 2011. Low dose organochlorines and polychlorinated biphenyls predict obesity dyslipidemia and insulin resistance among people free of diabetes. *PLoS One* 6(1): e15977. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0015977.
- ----. 2010. Low dose of some persistent organic pollutants predicts type 2 diabetes: A nested case-control study. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 118(9): 1235–1242. doi:10.1289/ehp.0901480.
- Lee, D.H., M. Porta, D.R. Jacobs Jr, and L.N. Vandenberg. 2014. Chlorinated persistent organic pollutants, obesity, and type 2 diabetes. Endocr Rev 35(4):557–601, doi:10.1210/er.2013-1084.
- Lee, H.A., S.H. Park, Y.S. Hong, E.H. Ha, and H. Park. 2016. The effect of exposure to persistent organic pollutants in metabolic health among Korean children at 1-year follow-up. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 13(3): 270. doi:10.3390/ijerph13030270.
- Lemaire, G., W. Mnif, P. Mauvais, P. Balaguer, and R. Rahmani. 2006. Activation of alpha- and beta-estrogen receptors by persistent pesticides in reporter cell lines. *Life Sciences* 79(12): 1160–1169.
- Letcher, R.J., J.O. Bustnes, R. Dietz, B.M. Jenssen, E.H. Jorgensen, C. Sonne, J. Verreault, M.M. Vijayan, and G.W. Gabrielsen. 2010. Exposure and effects assessment of persistent organohalogen contaminants in arctic wildlife and fish. *The Science of the Total Environment* 408(15): 2995–3043. doi:10.1016/j. scitotenv.2009.10.038.
- Lim, J., and S.H. Jee. 2015. Association between serum levels of adiponectin and polychlorinated biphenyls in

Korean men and women. *Endocrine* 48(1): 211–217. doi:10.1007/s12020-014-0231-0.

- Lind, P.M., D.H. Lee, D.R. Jacobs, S. Salihovic, B. van Bavel, M.S. Wolff, and L. Lind. 2013. Circulating levels of persistent organic pollutants are related to retrospective assessment of life-time weight change. *Chemosphere* 90(3): 998–1004. doi:10.1016/j. chemosphere.2012.07.051.
- Ljunggren, S.A., I. Helmfrid, S. Salihovic, B. van Bavel, G. Wingren, M. Lindahl, and H. Karlsson. 2014. Persistent organic pollutants distribution in lipoprotein fractions in relation to cardiovascular disease and cancer. *Environment International* 65: 93–99. doi:10.1016/ j.envint.2013.12.017.
- Long, M., A.K. Knudsen, H.S. Pedersen, and E.C. Bonefeld-Jørgensen. 2015. Food intake and serum persistent organic pollutants in the Greenlandic pregnant women: The accept sub-study. *The Science of the Total Environment* 529: 198–212. doi:10.1016/j. scitotenv.2015.05.022.
- Lundin, J.I., G. Ylitalo, R.K. Booth, B. Anulacion, J. Hempelmann, K. Parsons, M.B. Hanson, and S.K. Wasser. 2016. Modulation in persistent organic pollutant concentration and profile by prey availability and reproductive status in Southern Resident killer whale scat samples. *Environmental Science & Technology* 50(12): 6506–6516. doi:10.1021/acs. est.6b00825.
- Lv, Z., G. Li, Y. Li, C. Ying, J. Chen, T. Chen, J. Wei, Y. Lin, Y. Jiang, Y. Wang, B. Shu, B. Xu, and S. Xu. 2013. Glucose and lipid homeostasis in adult rat is impaired by early-life exposure to perfluorooctane sulfonate. *Environmental Toxicology* 28(9): 532–542. doi:10.1002/tox.20747.
- Lyche, J.L., R. Nourizadeh-Lillabadib, C. Karlsson, B. Stavik, V. Berg, J.U. Skåre, P. Alestrømb, and E. Ropstad. 2011. Natural mixtures of POPs affected body weight gain and induced transcription of genes involved in weight regulation and insulin signaling. *Aquatic Toxicology* 102(3-4): 197–204. doi:10.1016/j. aquatox.2011.01.017.
- Marti, A., M.J. Moreno-Aliaga, A. Zulet, and J.A. Martinez. 2005. Advances in molecular nutrition: Nutrigenomics and/or nutrigenetics. *Nutrición Hospitalaria* 20(3): 157–164.
- Mathew, A.V., S. Okada, and K. Sharma. 2011. Obesity related kidney disease. *Current Diabetes Reviews* 7(1): 41–49.
- McKinney JD, Waller CL (1994), Polychlorinated biphenyls as hormonally active structural analogues, Environ Health Perspect 102:290–297.
- Meng, G., Z. Nie, Y. Feng, X. Wu, Y. Yin, and Y. Wang. 2016. Typical halogenated persistent organic pollutants in indoor dust and the associations with childhood asthma in Shanghai, China. *Environmental Pollution* (*Barking, Essex: 1987*) 211: 389–398. doi:10.1016/j. envpol.2015.12.006.
- Miller, A.L., M.A. Horodynski, H.E. Brophy Herb, K.E. Peterson, D. Contreras, N. Kaciroti, J. Staples-Watson, and J.C. Lumeng. 2012. Enhancing self-regulation as a

strategy for obesity prevention in Head Start preschoolers: The growing healthy study. *BMC Public Health* 12: 1040. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-12-1040.

- Moreno-Aliaga, M.J., and F. Matsumura. 2002. Effects of 1,1,1-trichloro-2,2-bis(p-chlorophenyl)-ethane (p,p'-DDT) on 3T3-L1 and 3T3-F442A adipocyte differentiation. *Biochemical Pharmacology* 63(5): 997–1007.
- Mori, C., K. Kakuta, Y. Matsuno, E. Todaka, M. Watanabe, M. Hanazato, Y. Kawashiro, and H. Fukata. 2014. Polychlorinated biphenyl levels in the blood of Japanese individuals ranging from infants to over 80 years of age. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research* 21(10): 6434–6439. doi:10.1007/s11356-013-1965-6.
- Mrema, E.J., F.M. Rubino, G. Brambilla, A. Moretto, A.M. Tsatsakis, and C. Colosio. 2013. Persistent organochlorinated pesticides and mechanisms of their toxicity. *Toxicology* 307: 74–88. doi:10.1016/j. tox.2012.11.015.
- Mumtaz, M.M., D.B. Tully, H.A. El-Masri, and C.T. De Rosa. 2002. Gene induction studies and toxicity of chemical mixtures. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 110(Suppl 6): 947–956.
- Müllerová, D., J. Kopecky, D. Matějková, L. Müller, J. Rosmus, J. Racek, F. Sefrna, S. Opatrna, O. Kuda, and M. Matejovic. 2008. Negative association between plasma levels of adiponectin and polychlorinated biphenyl 153 in obese women under non-energyrestrictive regime. *International Journal of Obesity* 32(12): 1875–1878. doi:10.1038/ijo.2008.169.
- Müllerová, D., and J. Kopecky. 2007. White adipose tissue: storage and effector site for environmental pollutants. *Physiological Research* 56: 375–381.
- Müllerová, D., D. Matějková, J. Dvořáková, L. Müller, J. Rosmus, and K. Kovářová. 2015. Persistent organochlorine pollutants in obese women after diet induced weight loss: Five years follow up study. *Central European Journal of Public Health* 23(3): 214–217.
- Myre, M., and P. Imbeault. 2014. Persistent organic pollutants meet adipose tissue hypoxia: Does cross-talk contribute to inflammation during obesity? *Obesity Reviews* 15(1): 19–28. doi:10.1111/obr.12086.
- Myrmel, L.S., E. Fjære, L. Kolden Midtbø, A. Bernhard, R. Koefoed Petersen, S.B. Sonne, A. Mortensen, Q. Hao, T. Brattelid, B. Liaset, K. Kristiansen, and L. Madsen. 2016. Macronutrient composition determines accumulation of persistent organic pollutants from dietary exposure in adipose tissue of mice. *Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 27: 307–316. doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2015.09.019.
- Ngwa, E.N., A.P. Kengne, B. Tiedeu-Atogho, E.P. Mofo-Mato, and E. Sobngwi. 2015. Persistent organic pollutants as risk factors for type 2 diabetes. *Diabetology* and Metabolic Syndrome 7: 41. doi:10.1186/ s13098-015-0031-6.
- OECD. 2013. *Health at a glance 2013: OECD indicators.* OECD Publishing. http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/health_ glance-2013-en
- Park, J., T.S. Morley, M. Kim, D.J. Clegg, and P.E. Scherer. 2014. Obesity and cancer—Mechanisms underlying

tumour progression and recurrence. *Nature Reviews. Endocrinology* 10(8): 455–465. doi:10.1038/nrendo. 2014.94.

- Pereira-Fernandes, A., E. Dirinck, A.C. Dirtu, G. Malarvannan, van Gaal L. Covaci, C. Vanparys, P.G. Jorens, and R. Blust. 2014. Expression of obesity markers and persistent organic pollutants levels in adipose tissue of obese patients: Reinforcing the obesogen hypothesis? *PLoS One* 9(1): e84816. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0084816.
- Petreas, M., D. Nelson, F.R. Brown, D. Goldberg, S. Hurley, and P. Reynolds. 2011. High concentrations of polybrominated diphenylethers (PBDEs) in breast adipose tissue of California women. *Environment International* 37(1): 190–197. doi:10.1016/j.envint. 2010.09.001.
- Pestana, D., G. Faria, C. Sá, V. Fernandes, D. Teixeira, S. Norberto, A. Faria, M. Meireles, C. Marques, L. Correia-Sá, A. Cunha, J. Guimarães, A. Taveira-Gomes, A.C. Santos, V.F. Domingues, C. Delerue-Matos, R. Monteiro, and C. Calhau. 2014. Persistent organic pollutant levels in human visceral and subcutaneous adipose tissue in obese individuals—Depot differences and dysmetabolism implications. *Environmental Research* 133: 170–177. doi:10.1016/j. envres.2014.05.026.
- Rantakokko, P., V. Männistö, R. Airaksinen, J. Koponen, M. Viluksela, H. Kiviranta, and J. Pihlajamäki. 2015. Persistent organic pollutants and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in morbidly obese patients: A cohort study. *Environmental Health* 14: 79. doi:10.1186/ s12940-015-0066-z.
- Reaves, D.K., E. Ginsburg, J.J. Bang, and J.M. Fleming. 2015. Persistence organic pollutants & obesity: Potential mechanisms for breast cancer promotion? *Endocrine-Related Cancer* 22(2): R69–R86. doi:10.1530/ERC-14-0411.
- Redinger, R.N. 2007. The pathophysiology of obesity and its clinical manifestations. *Gastroenterology & Hepatology* 3(11): 856–863.
- Roos, V., M. Rönn, S. Salihovic, L. Lind, B. van Bavel, J. Kullberg, L. Johansson, H. Ahlström, and P.M. Lind. 2013. Circulating levels of persistent organic pollutants in relation to visceral and subcutaneous adipose tissue by abdominal MRI. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 21(2): 413–418. doi:10.1002/oby.20267.
- Rönn, M., L. Lind, B. van Bavel, S. Salihovic, K. Michaëlsson, and P.M. Lind. 2011. Circulating levels of persistent organic pollutants associate in divergent ways to fat mass measured by DXA in humans. *Chemosphere* 85(3): 335–343. doi:10.1016/j. chemosphere.2011.06.095.
- Ruzzin, J., R. Petersen, E. Meugnier, L. Madsen, E.J. Lock, H. Lillefosse, T. Ma, S. Pesenti, S.B. Sonne, T.T. Marstrand, M.K. Malde, Z.Y. Du, C. Chavey, L. Fajas, A.K. Lundebye, C.L. Brand, H. Vidal, K. Kristiansen, and L. Frøyland. 2010. Persistent organic pollutant exposure leads to insulin resistance syndrome. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 118(4): 465–471. doi:10.1289/ehp.0901321.

- Ruzzin, J. 2012. Public health concern behind the exposure to persistent organic pollutants and the risk of metabolic diseases. *BMC Public Health* 12: 298. doi:10.1186/1471-2458-12-298.
- Rylander, L., A. Rignell-Hydbom, and L. Hagmar. 2005. A cross-sectional study of the association between persistent organochlorine pollutants and diabetes. *Environmental Health* 4: 28.
- Sjöberg Lind, Y., P.M. Lind, S. Salihovic, B. van Bavel, and L. Lind. 2013a. Circulating levels of persistent organic pollutants (POPs) are associated with left ventricular systolic and diastolic dysfunction in the elderly. *Environmental Research* 123: 39–45. doi:10.1016/j.envres.2013.02.007.
- Sjöberg Lind, Y., P.M. Lind, S. Salihovic, B. van Bavel, and P.M. Lind. 2013b. Persistent organic pollutants and abnormal geometry of the left ventricle in the elderly. *Journal of Hypertension* 31(8): 1547–1553. doi:10.1097/HJH.0b013e32836221b3.
- Skinner, M.K., M. Manikkam, R. Tracey, C. Guerrero-Bosagna, M. Haque, and E.E. Nilsson. 2013. Ancestral dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT) exposure promotes epigenetic transgenerational inheritance of obesity. *BMC Medicine* 11: 128. doi:10.1186/ 1741-7015-11-228.
- Smith, A.G. 1991. Chlorinated hydrocarbon insecticides. In *Handbook of pesticide toxicology*, ed. W.J. Hayes and E.R. Laws. New York: Academic Press Inc. 3(15).
- Takada, I., A.P. Kouzmenko, and S. Kato. 2009. Wnt and PPARγ signaling in osteoblastogenesis and adipogenesis. *Nature Reviews. Rheumatology* 5(8): 442–447. doi:10.1038/nrrheum.2009.137.
- Tang-Péronard, J.L., B.L. Heitmann, T.K. Jensen, A.M. Vinggaard, S. Madsbad, U. Steuerwald, P. Grandjean, P. Weihe, F. Nielsen, and H.R. Andersen. 2015. Prenatal exposure to persistent organochlorine pollutants is associated with high insulin levels in 5-year-old girls. *Environmental Research* 142: 407–413. doi:10.1016/j.envres.2015.07.009.
- Taylor, K.W., R.F. Novak, H.A. Anderson, L.S. Birnbaum, C. Blystone, M. DeVito, D. Jacobs, J. Köhrle, D.H. Lee, L. Rylander, A. Rignell-Hydbom, R. Tornero-Velez, M.E. Turyk, A.L. Boyles, K.A. Thayer, and L. Lind. 2013. Evaluation of the association between persistent organic pollutants and diabetes in epidemiological studies: A national toxicology program workshop review. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 121(7): 774–783. doi:10.1289/ ehp.1205502.
- Tsatsakis, A.M., M. Christakis-Hampsas, and J. Liesivuori. 2012. The increasing significance of biomonitoring for pesticides and organic pollutants. *Toxicology Letters* 210: 107–109.
- Tsatsakis, A.M., M.N. Tzatzarakis, M. Tutudaki, A.K. Alegakis, and C. Koutis. 2008. Assessment of levels of organochlorine pesticides and their metabolites in the hair of a Greek rural human population. *Human & Experimental Toxicology* 27(12): 933–940. doi:10.1177/0960327108102047.

- Vafeiadi, M., V. Georgiou, G. Chalkiadaki, P. Rantakokko, H. Kiviranta, M. Karachaliou, E. Fthenou, M. Venihaki, K. Sarri, M. Vassilaki, S.A. Kyrtopoulos, E. Oken, M. Kogevinas, and L. Chatzi. 2015. Association of prenatal exposure to persistent organic pollutants with obesity and cardiometabolic traits in early childhood: The Rhea mother-child cohort (Crete, Greece). *Environmental Health Perspectives* 123(10): 1015–1021. doi:10.1289/ehp.1409062.
- Valera, B., P. Ayotte, P. Poirier, and E. Dewailly. 2013. Associations between plasma persistent organic pollutant levels and blood pressure in Inuit adults from Nunavik. *Environment International* 59: 282–289. doi:10.1016/j.envint.2013.06.019.
- Valvi, D., M.A. Mendez, R. Garcia-Esteban, F. Ballester, J. Ibarluzea, F. Goñi, J.O. Grimalt, S. Llop, L. Santa Marina, E. Vizcaino, J. Sunyer, and M. Vrijheid. 2014. Prenatal exposure to persistent organic pollutants and rapid weight gain and overweight in infancy. *Obesity* (*Silver Spring*) 22(2): 488–496. doi:10.1002/oby.20603.
- van den Dungen, M.W., J.C. Rijk, E. Kampman, W.T. Steegenga, and A.J. Murk. 2015. Steroid hormone related effects of marine persistent organic pollutants

in human H295R adrenocortical carcinoma cells. *Toxicology In Vitro* 29(4): 769–778. doi:10.1016/j. tiv.2015.03.002.

- Walker, C.H. 2001. Organic pollutants: An ecotoxicological perspective. 2nd ed. Broken Sound Pkwy NW, Boca Raton, FL: Taylor & Francis Group.
- Walker CH, Sibly RM, Hopkin SP, Peakall DB (2012), Principles of Ecotoxicology, 4th ed. CRC Press Taylor & Francis Group, 141–156.
- Wayman, G.A., D. Yang, D.D. Bose, A. Lesiak, V. Ledoux, D. Bruun, I.N. Pessah, and P.J. Lein. 2012. PCB-95 promotes dendritic growth via ryanodine receptordependent mechanisms. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 120(7): 997–1002. doi:10.1289/ehp. 1104832.
- Yu, G.W., J. Laseter, and C. Mylander. 2011. Persistent organic pollutants in serum and several different fat compartments in humans. *Journal of Environmental and Public Health* 2011: 417980. doi:10.1155/ 2011/417980.
- Zeliger, H.I. 2013. Lipophilic chemical exposure as a cause of cardiovascular disease. *Interdisciplinary Toxicology* 6(2): 55–62.

Human Protein Kinases and Obesity

5

Atilla Engin

Abstract

The action of protein kinases and protein phosphatases is essential for multiple physiological responses. Each protein kinase displays its own unique substrate specificity, and a regulatory mechanism that may be modulated by association with other proteins. Protein kinases are classified by the target amino acid in their substrates. Some protein kinases can phosphorylate both serine/threonine, as well as tyrosine residues. This group of kinases has been known as dual specificity kinases. Unlike the dual specificity kinases, a heterogeneous group of protein phosphatases are known as dual-specificity phosphatases. These phosphatases remove phosphate groups from tyrosine and serine/threonine residues on their substrate. Dual-specificity phosphatases are important signal transduction enzymes that regulate various cellular processes in coordination with protein kinases. The protein kinase-phosphoproteins interactions play an important role in obesity. In obesity, the pro- and anti-inflammatory effects of adipokines and cytokines through intracellular signaling pathways mainly involve the nuclear factor kappa B (NF-kappaB) and the c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) systems as well as the inhibitor of kappaB-kinase beta (IKK beta). Impairment of insulin signaling in obesity is largely mediated by the activation of the IKKbeta and the JNK. Furthermore, oxidative stress and endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress activate the JNK pathway which suppresses insulin biosynthesis. Additionally, obesity-activated calcium/ calmodulin dependent-protein kinase II/p38 suppresses insulin-induced protein kinase B phosphorylation by activating the ER stress effector, activating transcription factor-4. Obese adults with vascular endothelial dysfunction have greater endothelial cells activation of unfolded protein

Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_5

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

response stress sensors, RNA-dependent protein kinase-like ER eukaryotic initiation factor-2alpha kinase (PERK) and activating transcription factor-6. The transcriptional regulation of adipogenesis in obesity is influenced by AGC (protein kinase A (PKA), PKG, PKC) family signaling kinases. Obesity may induce systemic oxidative stress and increase reactive oxygen species in adipocytes. Increase in intracellular oxidative stress can promote PKC-beta activation. Activated PKC-beta induces growth factor adapter Shc phosphorylation. Shc-generated peroxides reduce mitochondrial oxygen consumption and enhances triglyceride accumulation. Obesity is fundamentally caused by cellular energy imbalance and dysregulation. Like adenosine monophosphate (AMP)-activated protein kinase (AMPK) and mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR), N-terminal Per-ARNT-Sim (PAS) kinase are nutrient responsive protein kinases and important for proper regulation of glucose metabolism in mammals at both the hormonal and cellular level. Defective responses of AMPK to leptin may contribute to resistance to leptin action on food intake and energy expenditure in obese states.

Keywords

Protein kinases • Protein phosphatases • Dual specificity kinases • Adenosine monophosphate (AMP)-activated protein kinase (AMPK) • Mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPK) • MAPK phosphatases • Extracellular signal-regulated protein kinase (ERK) • c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) • Inhibitor of kappaB-kinase (IKK) • Protein kinase-like endoplasmic reticulum (ER) eukaryotic initiation factor-2alpha kinase (PERK) • Protein kinase B (Akt) • Liver kinase B1 (LKB1) • Lipoapoptosis • Mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) • N-terminal Per-ARNT-Sim (PAS) kinase (PASK)

1 Introduction

Cells use protein phosphorylation to transduce information and intracellular signals (Johnson and Lewis 2001). Almost every cellular signaling pathway is known to be regulated by phosphorylation (Pawson and Scott 2005). Therefore, the action of protein kinases and protein phosphatases is essential for multiple physiological responses. On the one hand, protein kinasemediated protein phosphorylation plays an essential role in a variety of cellular signaling (Cohen 2002). On the other hand, the activation of protein kinases often involves phosphorylation, regulation by N- or C-terminal domains or regulation by interacting partners (Busschots et al. 2012). In this regard, the catalytic and regulatory subunits of cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP)dependent protein kinases are highly dynamic signaling proteins. While it moves through its catalytic cycle, its catalytic subunit opens and closes. The core region of catalytic subunit is shared by all members of the protein kinase family, which is flanked by N- and C-terminal segments. Protein kinases are not only catalysts, but they are also scaffolds. In this respect, major function of protein kinases is to bind to other proteins. The catalytic subunit also interacts with its inhibitor proteins and the regulatory subunits (Taylor et al. 2005). Actually, the class of protein kinases is one of the largest recognized protein families which regulate greater number of biological processes by posttranslational phosphorylation of serine, threonine, and tyrosine residues (Manning et al. 2002a; Subramani et al. 2014). Manning et al. identified 518 putative protein kinase genes in human genome analysis (Manning et al. 2002b). Thirty-five per cent of 518 defined human serine (Ser)/threonine (Thr)/tyrosine (Tyr) kinases have known substrates (Yang et al. 2008). Each kinase displays its own unique substrate specificity, and a regulatory mechanism that may be modulated by association with other proteins (Owen et al. 1995).

2 Dual-Specificity Kinases

Protein kinases are classified by the target amino acid in their substrates. These are either known as Ser/Thr kinases or tyrosine kinases Tyr. However, a third group of protein kinases that can phosphorylate both Ser/Thr, as well as Tyr residues. This group of kinases has been known as dual specificity kinases (Dhanasekaran and Premkumar Reddy 1998). Under the guidance of various data, dual specificity kinases are divided into three groups: (1) kinases that show "true dual specificity" by phosphorylating Tyr- and Thr-residues of exogenous substrates; (2) kinases that exhibit dual specificity only through autophosphorylation; and (3) kinases that possess the structural motif characteristic of dual specificity kinases (Lindberg et al. 1992). Hereby, mitogen/extracellular-signal regulated kinase kinase (MEK) or simply mitogenactivated protein (MAP) kinase (MAPK) kinase (MKK) is a dual specificity kinase that phosphorylates extracellular signal-regulated protein kinase (ERK) on Tyr as well as Thr. Thus, MEK1/ MKK1 and MEK2/MKK2 display the dual specificity kinase that phosphorylates ERK1 at Thr183 and ERK2 at Tyr185, respectively (Crews et al. 1992; Zheng and Guan 1993). The activators of p38 (MKK3 and MKK4), c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) (MKK4), and ERK (MEK1 and MEK2) define independent MAPK signal transduction pathways. These MAPK isoforms are activated by dual phosphorylation on Thr and Tyr (Dérijard et al. 1995). Dual-specificity Tyr phosphorylation-regulated kinase 1A (Dyrk1A) is a proline-directed Ser/Thr kinase (Stk) that

might be responsible for various biological pathways by phosphorylation of diverse substrate proteins such as transcription factors, splicing factors, and synaptic proteins (Park et al. 2009). Overexpressed human glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK3) in the skeletal muscle displays body weight gain because of an increase in fat mass (Pearce et al. 2004). Phosphorylation by Dyrk1A is a novel pathway for GSK 3-beta inactivation and that it has a potentially important role in the mechanism of obesity (Song et al. 2015). It has been identified that both the Thr- as well as Tyrphosphorylating activities of the dual specificity kinases are required for the signaling of the respective signaling modules (Manning et al. 2002b). Substantially action of protein kinases on their substrates is often regulated by their own autoinhibitory segments. The C-terminus of the catalytic gamma-subunit of phosphorylase kinase contains two inhibitory sites. These two peptide segments resemble to sequences in phosphorylase b and these regions are potent inhibitors of phosphorylase kinase. As mentioned above all kinases recognize their protein substrates and no other protein kinase can duplicate the same reaction (Graves et al. 1999). Therefore, improper functioning of these enzymes due to mutations, mainly in the kinase domain, is often manifested in various human diseases (Choura and Rebaï 2011). Collectively, in human genome, 30–50% of proteins may undergo phosphorylation; improper functioning kinases may lead to various pathological conditions. Kinases do not always stably associate with its corresponding down-stream substrate, because the biochemical phosphorylation reaction is transient. It was shown that 85% of the kinases interact with one or more phospho-

proteins. Recognition of 15,738 phosphorylation sites on 4195 phospho-proteins confirms above mentioned findings (Yang et al. 2008).

3 Dual-Specificity Phosphatases

Unlike the dual specificity kinases, a heterogeneous group of protein phosphatases removes phosphate groups from Tyr and Ser/Thr residues on their substrate (Bakan et al. 2008). In this case dual-specificity phosphatases (DUSPs) are important signal transduction enzymes that regulate various cellular processes in coordination with protein kinases. These phosphatases dephosphorylate serine, threonine, and tyrosine residues in the same protein substrate (Ducruet et al. 2005). MAPKs, subsequent to phosphorylation, are responsible for the induction of a number of cellular responses, such as changes in gene expression, proliferation, differentiation, cell cycle arrest and apoptosis (Schaeffer and Weber 1999). Contrarily, MAPK phosphatases (MKPs) dephosphorylate and inactivate MAPKs. Dualspecificity Ser, Thr and Tyr phosphatases act on MAPKs. Dephosphorylation of the MAPKs is vital for their control. This is achieved by removal of phosphate groups from either the Thr residue or the Tyr residue, or both Theodosiou and Ashworth (2002). DUSPs are divided into six subgroups on the basis of sequence similarity; phosphatases of regenerating liver (PRLs), cell division cycle 14 (Cdc14) phosphatases, phosphatase and tensin homologues (PTENs) (deleted on chromosome 10), myotubularins, MKPs and atypical DUSPs (Patterson et al. 2009). MKPs dephosphorylate MAPK proteins, ERK, JNK and p38. MKP-1-deficient mice exhibit increased energy expenditure, and subsequently resistance to diet-induced obesity, that could occur through enhanced p38 MAPK-mediated activation of the transcriptional coactivator peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPARgamma) coactivator 1 alpha (PGC-1alpha) leading to increased skeletal muscle mitochondrial uncoupling protein-3 (UCP-3) expression. By contrast, MKP-1 overexpression inhibits PGC-1alpha activity in myoblasts in response to tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha), which implies that MKP-1 antagonizes PGC-1alpha activity in a MAPK-dependent manner. The fact that there are ten other MKPs, four of which reside in the nucleus, suggests that MKP-1 is a major nuclearresident MKP that links MAPK signaling to PGC-1alpha function (Roth et al. 2009). Exercise reduces myocardial infarct size and increases phosphorylation of kinases such as protein kinase B (Akt), ERK 1/2, p70S6K, adenosine monophosphate (AMP)-activated protein kinase (AMPK) and GSK3beta. In this manner, the level of corresponding phosphatases PTEN, MKP-3 and protein phosphatase 2C (PP2C) decrease. Actually, mitochondrial permeability transition pores are increased by exercise. Regular exercise induces cardioprotection despite obesity and simultaneously restores kinase phosphorylations, decreases the level of phosphatases and increases resistance of mitochondrial permeability transition pores opening (Pons et al. 2013). The MAPKs are inactivated by MKPs either in the cytosol or nucleus. Nuclear regulation of the MAPKs by MKP-1 is essential for the management of metabolic homeostasis (Wu et al. 2006). MKP-4 expression is up-regulated during adipocyte differentiation in vitro and up-regulated during fasting in white adipose tissue in vivo. Overexpression of MKP-4 inhibits ERK and JNK phosphorylation and, to a lesser extent, p38 MAPK phosphorylation. MKP-4 also reverses the effect of TNF-alpha to inhibit insulin signaling and inhibits insulin-stimulated glucose uptake (Emanuelli et al. 2008). MKP-4 is frequently expressed in insulin-responsive tissues and the expression levels are up-regulated in insulinresistant obese. Expression of MKP-4 in preadipocytes significantly blocks insulin-induced adipogenesis (Xu et al. 2003). On the other hand, in addition to inhibiting fatty acid oxidation, MKP-1 promotes hepatic lipogenic gene expression through PPARgamma. Hereby, MKP-1 regulates PPARgamma function which discloses a link MKP-1 and lipid droplet formation in the liver (Flach et al. 2011). Nuclear regulation of the protein kinases by protein kinase phosphatases is essential for the management of metabolic homeostasis (Wu et al. 2006).

4 Obesity and Protein Kinases

Very limited data have been published considering the kinase-phosphoproteins interactions in obesity. For instance, in some cases inactivation of GSK3beta by phosphorylation at specific residues is a primary mechanism. GSK3beta is directly phosphorylated by Dyrk 1A. Dyrk1A transgenic animals show an inverse correlation with the effect of GSK3beta on obesity. GSK3beta activity is differentially regulated by phosphorylation at different sites in adipose tissue depending on the type of diet. Furthermore, overexpression of Dyrk1A suppresses the expression of adipogenic proteins including PPARgamma (Song et al. 2015).

Insulin receptor Tyr kinase phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) at Tyr896 site is a necessary step in insulin stimulation. Eventually insulin-responsive glucose transporter 4 (GLUT4) is translocated to the cell surface. On the other hand, Ser337 and Ser636 of IRS-1 are also targets for phosphorylation by GSK3 and by JNK1, respectively, in metabolic syndrome. Diminished transmission of IRS-1 signaling and reduced insulin-stimulated translocation of GLUT4 seem to be the major cause of the insulin resistance that appear in obesity (Stuart et al. 2014). Additionally, in obese individuals, oxidized low-density lipoprotein (oxLDL) enhances coronary vasoconstriction by increasing the activity of PKC (Giardina et al. 2001) and inhibits glucose uptake through decreasing GLUT4 translocation to the plasma membrane without affecting GLUT4 gene expression. These findings are also associated with the impairment of insulin signaling. Specifically, in oxLDLtreated cells IRS-1 is highly degraded due to the enhanced Ser307 phosphorylation. This process was largely mediated by the activation of the inhibitor of kappaB-kinase beta (IKKbeta) and the JNK. Moreover, the activation of IKKbeta positively regulates the nuclear content of nuclear factor kappaB (NF-kappaB), by inactivating the inhibitor of NF-kappaB (IkappaB) alpha (Scazzocchio et al. 2009). Despite extensive sequence similarity, IKKalpha and IKKbeta have largely distinct functions, due to their different substrate specificities and modes of regulation. IKKbeta mediates the NF-kappaB activation by proinflammatory signaling cascades. However, IKKalpha mediates the activation of NF-kappaB in response to TNF-alpha and may also serve as the attenuator of IKKbetadriven NF-kappaB activation (Häcker and Karin 2006). Actually oxidative stress and endoplasmic

reticulum (ER) stress activate the JNK pathway which suppresses insulin biosynthesis (Kaneto et al. 2005). The stress-activated JNK has been recognized as a central mediator of insulin resistance. JNK mediates inhibitory phosphorylation of IRS. Suppression of the JNK pathway has been shown to improve insulin resistance and glucose tolerance (Li and Yu 2013). On the other hand, obesity related-insulin resistance together with glucagon stimulates hepatic glucose production. In this case, the molecular link between intracellular calcium and hepatic glucose production occur during the regulation of forkhead box protein O1 (FOXO1) nuclear transport via calcium/calmodulin dependent-protein kinase II (CaMKII) activation. CaMKII is activated in a calcium- and inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor (IP3R)-dependent manner by cyclic AMP (cAMP) and glucagon. Inhibition of CaMKII blocks nuclear translocation of FOXO1 by affecting its phosphorylation which impairs fasting- and glucagon/cAMP-induced glycogenolysis and gluconeogenesis. Consequently, blood glucose levels decrease (Ozcan et al. 2012). Downstream of the glucagon receptor is triggered by PKA-mediated activation of the ER calcium release channel. Channel opening results in release of calcium from ER stores, which then activates the cytoplasmic calcium-sensitive kinase, CaMKII. Furthermore, CaMKII subsequently activates the MAPK p38alpha, which phosphorylates FOXO1 and promotes its nuclear translocation. Nuclear FOXO1 induces target genes glucose-6-phosphatase catalytic-subunit (G6pc) and phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase 1 (PCK1) that are rate-limiting mediators for glycogenolysis and gluconeogenesis. CaMKII/ p38-mediated pathway plays a critical role in obesity-associated insulin resistance in the liver. Thus, obesity-activated CaMKII/p38 suppresses insulin-induced Akt phosphorylation by activating the ER stress effector, activating transcription factor 4 (ATF4), which in turn induces the Akt inhibitor, through a putative endogenous inhibitor of insulin signaling, tribbles 3 (TRB3) (Ozcan et al. 2013). Fatty acids differentially regulate insulin resistance through ER stress-mediated induction of TRB3. Unlike the obesogenic diet with lower unsaturated fat, widely used obesogenic diet containing high unsaturated fats fails to induce ER stress, TRB3 induction or insulin resistance (Geng et al. 2013).

Proteins must fold into their correct threedimensional conformation in order to attain their biological function. Proteins are synthesized or folded continuously and this process that is greatly assisted by molecular chaperones which promote folding or prevent the aggregation of other proteins (Lee and Tsai 2005). Actually, the ER consists of an interconnected, membranous network that is the major site for the synthesis and folding of proteins (Winnay and Kahn 2011). Extracellular stimuli and changes in intracellular homeostasis can alter the protein-folding environment of the ER and cause the accumulation of misfolded or unfolded proteins (Han and Kaufman 2014). An imbalance between the abundance of synthesized proteins and the folding capacity of the ER leads to ER stress. The unfolded protein response (UPR) is an attempt to restore ER function by attenuating protein synthesis (Ogborn et al. 2014). Obesity/insulin resistance and subsequent type 2 diabetes are associated with ER stress and UPR activation in adipose tissue (Cazanave et al. 2011). Eventually, the accumulation of unfolded or improperly folded proteins in the ER lumen causes a state of ER stress. The subsequent UPR results in activation of three linked signal transduction pathways: RNA-dependent protein kinase (PKR)-like ER eukaryotic initiation factor-2alpha kinase (PERK), inositol-requiring ER-to-nucleus signaling protein 1 (IRE1) alpha, and activating a membrane-bound transcription factor 6 (ATF6) alpha (Ron and Walter 2007; Schröder and Kaufman 2005). Activation of the UPR depends on three ER stress sensor proteins, IRE1 alpha, PERK, and ATF6. Although the consequences of activation of these proteins are well-known, how these sensors detect ER stress remains unclear (Gardner et al. 2013). In fact, double-stranded RNA-dependent protein kinase R (PKR) by itself can respond to nutrient signals as well as ER stress. Hereby, PKR coordinates the activity of other critical inflammatory kinases such as the JNK (Nakamura et al. 2010). Furthermore, PKR

may have a role in insulin sensitivity under normal physiological conditions, probably by modulating protein phosphatase 2A activity and Ser-Thr kinase phosphorylation (Carvalho-Filho et al. 2012). Moreover, PERK also phosphorylates eukaryotic initiation factor 2 (eIF2)-alpha subunit during ER stress and represses protein synthesis, which prevents further influx of ER client proteins. Indeed, eIF2 is an essential factor for protein synthesis. Its alpha-subunit contains the main target for phosphorylation, at Ser 51 position. The PERK pathway facilitates both the synthesis of ATF6 and trafficking of ATF6 from the ER to the golgi for intramembrane proteolysis and activation of ATF6. In fact, ATF6 is an ER stress-regulated transmembrane transcription factor. The cytosolic portion of ATF6 moves to the nucleus and causes the transcription of ER chaperones. In this case PERK depletion leads to reduced protein chaperone expression, disruptions of lipid metabolism, and enhances apoptosis (Teske et al. 2011). UPR activation with the perturbation of cellular lipid composition has important consequences in obesity and diabetes. Nevertheless, luminal unfolded protein stresssensing domain-deficient IRE1alpha and PERK retain responsiveness to increased lipid saturation. Furthermore, direct sensing of the lipid composition of the ER membrane contributes to the UPR (Volmer et al. 2013). IRE1 expression is greater in obese versus non-obese individuals. Non-diabetic obese adults with vascular endothelial dysfunction have greater endothelial cells activation of UPR stress sensors, PERK and ATF6 (Kaplon et al. 2013). ER stress response through ATF6 also plays an important role in insulin resistance. Phospholipid metabolisms in the ER with perturbations in lipid storage/secretion and stress responses ultimately progress to obesity, diabetes and atherosclerosis (Lagace and Ridgway 2013). The ER resident PERK is necessary for Akt activation in response to ER stress. PERK is an intrinsic lipid kinase and gives priority to diacylglycerol as a substrate and generating phosphatidic acid. This activity of PERK correlates with the activation of mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) and phosphorylation of Akt at Ser473. Lipid kinase activity of PERK is regu-



Fig. 5.1 Several potential mechanisms have been proposed in obesity-induced JNK1 activation. Firstly, exposure of cells to saturated fatty acids in high fat diet causes ER stress and induction of the unfolded protein response pathway. Secondly, toll-like receptor 4-mediated activation of IKKbeta and JNK leads to insulin resistance in dietinduced obesity. Thirdly, saturated fatty acids activate the JNK pathway by a mechanism that involves protein kinase C-mediated activation of the mixed-lineage protein kinase. This pathway requires the MAPKKs MKK4 and MKK7. Fourth, high fat diet-induced insulin resistance is associated with chronic low-grade inflammation and expression of inflammatory cytokines that can cause JNK activation. TNF-alpha overexpression is an important effector on several important sites of insulin action (TLR4 toll-like receptor 4; TIRAP Adapter molecule associated with tolllike receptor; MyD 88 Myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88; UPR Unfolded protein response; ATF6 Activating a membrane-bound transcription factor 6; ER Endoplasmic reticulum; JIP1 JNK-interacting protein 1; PI3K Phosphoinositide-3 kinase; IRAK Interleukin-1

receptor-associated kinase; TRAF TNF receptor associated factor; IKK Inhibitory-kappaB kinase; JNK1 c-Jun N-terminal kinase 1; ATF Activating transcription factor; ROS Reactive oxygen species; Elk-1 ETS domain-containing protein; AGE Advanced glycation end product; FFA Free fatty acid; SREBP-1c Sterol regulatory elementbinding protein-1c; RAGE Receptor for advanced glycation end product; NF-kappaB Nuclear factor-kappa B; PERK Protein kinase (PKR)-like ER eukaryotic initiation factor-2alpha kinase; IRE1 Inositol-requiring endoplasmic reticulum-to-nucleus signaling protein 1; CHOP CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein homologous protein; SFA Saturated fatty acid; TNF- α tumor necrosis factoralpha; TNFR1 TNF receptor-1; TRADD Tumor necrosis factor receptor type 1-associated DEATH domain adaptor protein; TRAF2 TNF receptor-associated factor 2; PKC Protein kinase C; MLK Mixed-lineage protein kinase; MAP kinase kinase (MKK): Mitogen-activated protein kinase kinases MKK4 and MKK7; IRS Insulin receptor substrate; IR Insulin resistance; MEK Mitogen/extracellular-signal regulated kinase kinase; Akt Protein kinase B)

lated in a PI3K p85alpha-dependent manner (Bobrovnikova-Marjon et al. 2012). Deficiency of PERK attenuates free-fatty acids induced activation of IKKbeta. Suppression of IKKbeta decreases free-fatty acids induced inflammation and insulin resistance. Contrarily, overexpression of IKKbeta inhibits lipogenesis and promotes lipolysis (Jiao et al. 2011) (Fig. 5.1).

As mentioned above protein phosphorylation plays a major role in almost all insulin-regulated processes. As a member of the receptor tyrosine kinase (RTK) family, the insulin receptor engages the canonical PI3K/Akt (Manning and Cantley 2007), and mTOR pathways (Zoncu et al. 2011). PI3K/Akt pathway together with mTOR pathway may coordinate many of insulin's actions. A complex single-cell phosphorylation network comprising 37,248 phosphorylation sites on 5705 proteins of which, approximately 15% are insulin-regulated phosphorylation sites (Humphrey et al. 2013). While the phosphorylation of IRS-1 on Tyr residue is required for insulin-stimulated responses, the phosphorylation of IRS-1 on Ser residues has a dual role, either enhance or terminate the insulin effects (Gual et al. 2005). Excess of circulating free fatty acids in obesity causes insulin resistance by inhibiting insulin signaling through the activation of Ser-kinases, which promote a mechanism of Ser phosphorylation of IRS, leading to interruption of the downstream insulin receptor signaling. TNF-alpha, secreted by hypertrophic adipocytes and adipose tissue macrophages, also inhibits insulin resistance signaling by a double mechanism of Ser-phosphorylation and Tyrdephosphorylation of IRS-1 (Capurso and Capurso 2012). Tyr phosphorylation of IRS-1 and its binding to PI3K are critical events in the insulin signaling cascade leading to insulinstimulated glucose transport. Elevated plasma fatty acid concentrations are associated with reduced insulin-stimulated glucose transport activity as a consequence of altered insulin signaling through PI3K (Le Marchand-Brustel et al. 2003). Insulin activates PI3K, which catalyzes the synthesis of phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-triphosphate (PIP3) at the plasma membrane. In the presence of PIP3, the 3-phosphoinositidedependent protein kinase 1 (PDK1) and Akt rapidly co-localize at the plasma membrane. Active Akt transduces insulin effects (Vanhaesebroeck and Alessi 2000). Activation of Akt phosphorylates FOXO1 and consequently excluded FOXO1 from the nucleus. The selective and irreversible degradation of phosphorylated FOXO1 prevents the re-entry of FOXO1 into the nucleus. At last,

binding of insulin to its specific receptor initiates the proteasomal degradation of FOXO1 by the PI3K-Akt pathway (Matsuzaki et al. 2003). The interaction of insulin and growth factors with their receptors on the outer surface of a cell membrane leads to the activation of PI3K and generation of the PIP3 which is the second messenger at the inner surface of the cell membrane. These evidences indicate that the PDK1 phosphorylates and activates the AGC kinase members which are regulated by PI3K (Collins et al. 2005; Mora et al. 2004). AGC kinases are involved in diverse cellular functions and are potential targets for the treatment of human diseases such as cancer, diabetes, obesity, neurological disorders and inflammation. Although the AGC group is named after the definition of PKA, PKG, and PKC families, the group of AGC protein kinases includes more than 60 protein kinases in the human genome, classified into 14 families: PDK1, Akt/PKB, SGK, PKA, PKG, PKC, PKN/PRK, RSK, NDR, MAST, YANK, DMPK, GRK and SGK494 (Arencibia et al. 2013). The transcriptional regulation of adipogenesis is influenced by AGC family signaling kinases. In particular Akt overexpression increases differentiation of adipocyte, whereas its absence reduces adipogenesis (Bae et al. 2003). Binding of adenosine triphosphate (ATP) to Akt induces an intramolecular interaction between two phosphorylation sites of Akt and other domains in the protein. ATP hydrolysis and substrate phosphorylation permits dephosphorylation and inactivation of the kinase (Humphrey et al. 2013). There are 155 distinct phosphorylation sites in 77 mitochondrial phosphoproteins, including 116 phospho-serine, 23 phosphothreonine, and 16 phosphotyrosine residues. Analysis of kinase motifs revealed that many of these mitochondrial phosphoproteins are substrates for PKA, PKC, casein kinase II, and DNA-dependent protein kinases. Many of these mitochondrial phosphoproteins are involved in oxidative phosphorylation, tricarboxylic acid cycle, and lipid metabolism (Zhao et al. 2011).

The advent of genome-wide strategies revealed novel genetic factors with strong associations with obesity and diabetes (Körner et al. 2008). However, no significant interactions are observed between genetic risk score and dietary intakes on body mass index (BMI) or obesityrelated traits. Additionally macronutrient, fiber or total energy intake levels could not modify genetic susceptibility to obesity (Rukh et al. 2013). On the other hand, nutritional unbalance during fetal development may change the intrauterine environment and leads to altered gene expression with alterations in DNA or histone methylation. This event results in an increased susceptibility to obesity (Paquot et al. 2012). In this regard hypomethylation occurs in 2701 genes and hypermethylation occurs in 1070 genes subsequent to adipocyte differentiation. In addition, TNF-alpha, MAPK, and interleukin-8 (IL-8) are important for the formation of methylation. DNA methylation mechanisms may be involved in the regulation of differentiation process of human preadipocytes (Zhu et al. 2012). High fat diet stress causes a feed-forward cycle by increased adiposity and progressive inflammation in adipose tissue across generations. DNA hypomethylation of inflammation-associated genes in adipose tissue lead to epigenetically altered expression of toll-like receptor 1 (TLR1), TLR2 and linker for activation of T cells (Ding et al. 2014). Nutrient and energy inputs control mTOR complex 1 (mTORC1)-S6 kinase1 (p70 S6 kinase) signaling. S6Ks are key downstream effectors of the PI3K/PKB/mTORC1 signaling pathway. Eventually, mTOR and its effector S6K1 involve in specific pathological responses, including obesity. mTOR exists in two complexes: mTORC1, which is rapamycin-sensitive and phosphorylates S6K1 and initiation factor 4E binding proteins (4E-BPs), and mTORC2, which is rapamycin-insensitive and phosphorylates Akt (Dann et al. 2007). The mTORC1/S6K pathway regulates protein synthesis, cell growth and aging (Bilanges and Vanhaesebroeck 2010). S6K1 is sensitive to both insulin and nutrients. Amino acids negatively affect insulin signaling through mTOR/S6K1 phosphorylation of IRS-1. Therefore, infusion of amino acids into humans leads to S6K1 activation, subsequent inhibition of insulin-induced class 1 PI3K activation and insulin resistance. Hereby S6K1 may mediate deleterious effects, like insulin resistance (Um

et al. 2006). Indeed, in the presence of excess amino acids or fat, S6K1 promotes the degradation of IRS-1 by constitutively phosphorylating IRS-1 at multiple sites (Bilanges and Vanhaesebroeck 2010).

In high fat diet-induced obesity, basal and insulin-stimulated Akt and atypical PKC activities are diminished in muscle, in contrast to liver. Despite elevated hepatic Akt activity, FOXO1 phosphorylation is impaired. In this manner Aktdependent phosphorylation of glycogenic GSK3beta and lipogenic mTOR is elevated. Diminished Akt-dependent FOXO1 phosphorylation is associated with reduced scaffold protein, WD40/ProF-related Akt activity. In this case inhibition of hepatic atypical PKC restores Aktdependent FOX01 phosphorylation and decreases excessive expression of hepatic gluconeogenic and lipogenic enzymes (Sajan et al. 2014). FOXO is a key downstream effector of Akt action. Phosphorylation of the insulin kinase Akt1 decreases in steatosis. Without changing in IRS1 mRNA levels, the mRNA and protein levels of the FOXO1-dependent IRS2 increases progressively with the severity of steatosis. Upregulation of IRS2 is also associated with preserved activation of Akt2 which mediates the stimulating effect of insulin on de novo lipogenesis (Rametta et al. 2013). In this case, an important question may arise about the biological specificity of Akt. According to Bae et al. the Akt1/PKBalpha and Akt2/PKBbeta isoforms are uniquely adapted to preferentially transmit distinct biological signals, and this property is likely to contribute to the role of Akt/PKB in various processes (Bae et al. 2003). Actually in humans, fatty liver and steatohepatitis are associated with a progressive increase in the expression of gluconeogenic enzymes. Indeed, upon Akt signal suppression, FOXO1 directs the transcription of PCK1 and G6pc and promotes insulin resistance (Valenti et al. 2008). In fact, FOXOs modify a various sequences of cellular processes including the cell cycle, oxidative stress resistance, and aging. An extensive network of proteins involves in nuclear export, focal adhesion, and mitochondrial respiration. Loss of the mitochondrial UCP5 increases free radicals. The increased superoxide

content of cell induces JNK1 activity, which in turn affects FOXO localization through a compensatory dephosphorylation of Akt. Later nuclear FOXO increases expression of target antioxidant genes. Obesity and type 2 diabetes develop by connecting free radical defense and mitochondrial uncoupling to Akt/FOXO signaling (Senapedis et al. 2011).

Obesity may induce systemic oxidative stress and increase reactive oxygen species (ROS) in adipocytes. Biomarkers of oxidative damage are higher in individuals with obesity and correlate directly with BMI and the percentage of body fat (Pihl et al. 2006). Increase in intracellular ROS can promote PKCbeta activation (Aguiari et al. 2008). Activated PKCbeta induces growth factor adapter Shc (p66Shc) phosphorylation, thus allowing p66Shc to be recognized by Peptidylprolyl cis-trans isomerase NIMA-interacting 1 (Pin1), isomerized and transported into mitochondria, where p66Shc acts as ROS producer and so further increases intracellular ROS levels (De Marchi et al. 2013). Redox enzyme-activity of p66Shc is induced by insulin in adipocytes. p66Shc-generated peroxides reduce mitochondrial oxygen consumption and enhances triglyceride accumulation. In this case p66Shc promotes the signal-inhibitory phosphorylation of IRS1 by connecting it with mTOR effector S6K. This finding confirm that p66Shc is linked to obesityinduced during the state of excess feeding (Ranieri insulin resistance et al. 2010). As a generator of mitochondrial oxidant species and of signaling adaptor in the insulin receptor cascade, the p66Shc is a negative determinant of life span and healthy longevity in mammals (Ranieri et al. 2013). Actually, both atypical PKC and Akt activity are required for insulin-stimulated glucose transport. Defective muscle atypical PKC/ Akt activation reflects both impaired activation of IRS-1 and PI3K. Abnormalities in muscle atypical PKC/Akt activation are observed in obesity and diabetes (Farese et al. 2005). One of the atypical members of the multifunctional PKC isoforms, PKC-lambda is a crucial mediator of insulin and also effects glucose transport in muscle and adipose tissue and lipid synthesis (Farese and Sajan 2010; Stretton et al. 2010). Insulin

stimulated-PKC-lambda/zeta activity is reduced 57% in obese and 65% in diabetic subjects. Weight loss in obese subjects normalizes PKClambda/zeta activity simultaneously and increases IRS-1 phosphorylation and PI3K activity. Reduced insulin-stimulated PKC-lambda/ zeta activity plays a role in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance in muscle of obese and type 2 diabetic subjects (Kim et al. 2003). The activity of PKC-delta, as well as ROS increase two-fold in high-fat diet adipocytes compared with control adipocytes. Moreover, PKC-delta activity was inhibited in high-fat diet adipocytes either by glucose deprivation or by treatment with the antioxidant N-acetyl-L-cysteine (Talior et al. 2003) (Fig. 5.1).

The MAPK cascade is a major signaling system by which cells transduce extracellular stimuli into intracellular responses (Blenis 1993). MAPKs serve as phosphorylation substrates for MKKs, whereas MAPK phosphatases reverse the phosphorylation and return the MAPK to an inactive state (Schaeffer and Weber 1999). Actually the MAPKs are activated by dual phosphorylation on Thr and Tyr in response to extracellular stimuli (Davis 1994). Furthermore, MAPK family of genes helps cells in sensing both extracellular and intracellular stimuli. Emerging data indicate that MAPKs have fundamental roles in the circadian biological clock (Goldsmith and Bell-Pedersen 2013). In the absence of acute stress, rhythmically activated MAPK signals to downstream effector molecules to regulate rhythmic expression of target genes of the pathway. When exposed to stress, clock regulation of MAPK signaling pathways coordinates major groups of genes to provide a growth and survival advantage to the organism (de Paula et al. 2008). G protein-coupled receptor 40 (GPR40) may not only participate in the control of insulin secretion by free fatty acids, but it might also play an important role in the control of beta-cell apoptosis by unsaturated free fatty acids. The activation of the ERK-MAPK pathway is promoted by unsaturated free fatty acids via GPR40. Subsequent increase in the early growth response protein 1 (Egr-1) represses the lipo-apoptotic effect (Zhang et al. 2007).

Guanosine-5'-triphosphate (GTP) binding protein binds the MAPK kinase kinase Raf-1, thereby translocating it to the plasma membrane and promotes its activation. Active Raf-1 phosphorylates and activates the MAPK/ERK (MEKs) 1 and 2, which in turn phosphorylate and activate ERK1 and ERK2 (Frost et al. 1997). MAPKs and IKK are suggested to link various conditions such as oxidative stress, ER stress, inflammation to develop insulin resistance in obese adipose tissue. Protein and mRNAs of p38 MAPK, ERK, JNK-1, and IKKbeta increase 1.5-2.5-fold in omental versus subcutaneous fat of severely obese women with BMI more than 32 kg/m^2 . The phosphorylated (activated) forms of these kinases also increase to similar magnitudes as the total expression. Both obese and lean women reveale similar ERK2 and IKKbeta expression as well as their phosphorylated forms in fat depots. However, obese women exhibit 480% higher amount of the phosphorylated forms of p38MAPK and JNK in omental fat (Bashan et al. 2007). high-fat diet Contrarily increases NF-kappaB activation, which leads to a sustained elevation in IKK epsilon activity in adipocytes and adipose tissue macrophages (Chiang et al. 2009). The MAPK-activated protein kinases (MKs) family comprises six related kinases; ribosomal S6 kinases (RSKs), the mitogen- and stress-activated kinases (MSKs), the MAPKinteracting kinases (MNKs), MK2 and MK3 (formally termed as MAPKAP-K2 and -3), and MK5 (formally termed as MAPKAP-K5). The MKs mediate wide range of biological functions in response to mitogens and stress stimuli (Roux and Blenis 2004). MAPKs are activated by phosphorylation on T and Y residues within a T(X)Yphosphorylation motif, where (X) can be Glutamic acid (Glu-E), Proline (Pro-P), or Glycine (Gly-G). In this respect three groups of MAPKs are identified based on their dual phosphorylation motifs, TEY, TPY, and TGY, which are termed ERK1/2, JNK, and p38, respectively (Abe et al. 1996). Typically cell surface receptors, Tyr kinases and G protein-coupled receptors transmit activating signals to the ERK1/2 module and a significant amount of ERK1/2 accumulates in the nucleus (Chen et al. 1992; Gonzalez et al.

1993). p38 MAPK module may localize in both the nucleus and cytoplasm. p38 is activated in macrophages, neutrophils, and T cells by numerous extracellular mediators of inflammation. JNK activation requires dual phosphorylation on Tyr and Thr residues within a conserved Thr-Pro-Tyr (TPY) motif. Like ERK1/2 and p38, the JNKs may re-localize from the cytoplasm to the nucleus following stimulation (Mizukami et al. 1997).

Obesity causes chronic low-grade inflammatory responses that lead to activation of stress pathways including the JNK1 that play critical roles in the etiology of obesity-induced insulin resistance (Hotamisligil 2006; Shoelson et al. 2006; Weston and Davis 2007; White 2003). In obesity, the pro- and anti-inflammatory effects of adipokines and cytokines through intracellular signaling pathways mainly involve the NF-kappaB and JNK systems as well as the IKKbeta. MAPK and ERK pathways, which lead to signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) activation, are also important in the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Gil et al. 2007). MAP4K4 silencing in adipocytes enhances the expression of lipogenic enzymes and simultaneous increases triglyceride and fatty acids. JNK1 and JNK2 depletion causes the opposite Furthermore, high expression of effects. MAP4K4 fails to activate endogenous JNK, while MAP4K4 depletion does not attenuate JNK activation by TNF-alpha (Danai et al. 2013).

In fact, both TNF-alpha and free fatty acids are potent regulators of JNK and IKK activity. Absence of JNK1 results in decreased adiposity, significantly improved insulin sensitivity in obesity (Hirosumi et al. 2002; Yuan et al. 2001). By contrast, JNK activation and lipoapoptosis are greater during exposure to the saturated FFAs (Malhi et al. 2006). Indeed, JNK can be activated FFAs through by saturated TNF-alphaindependent mechanisms. In this regard JNK is a major contributor to FFA-induced cellular insulin resistance (Nguyen et al. 2005). Substantially, obesity is strongly associated with increased activation of the JNK. Therefore, on a high-fat diet, the dominant-negative JNK (ap2-dn-JNK) mice displays a marked reduction in weight gain, fat mass, and size of the adipocytes accompanied by lack of both JNK1 and JNK2 in their adipose tissue (Zhang et al. 2011). Similarly, JNK1 deficiency in adipose tissue suppresses high-fat diet-induced insulin resistance in the liver. On the other hand, JNK1 is a component of a metabolic stress signaling pathway that regulates IL-6 expression in adipose tissue (Sabio et al. 2008). MAP4K4 upstreams JNK signaling as a novel negative regulator of insulin-stimulated glucose transport in adipocytes. However, MAP4K4 suppresses adipocyte lipogenesis independent of JNK. In this respect, MAP4K4 inhibits adipose lipogenesis by suppression of sterol-regulated element binding protein-1 in an AMPK- and mTOR-dependent but JNK-independent mechanism (Danai et al. 2013).

Suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 (SOCS-3) expression is increased in only adipose tissue of obese mice. SOCS-3 appears as a TNF-alpha target gene in obesity, and antagonizes insulininduced IRS-1 Tyr phosphorylation (Emanuelli et al. 2001). Interestingly, SOCS-3 regulation by fatty acids also depends on JNK activity (Nguyen et al. 2005). Increased IKKalpha/beta and JNK serine phosphorylation contribute to increasing IRS-1 serine phosphorylation. IRS-1 concentration remains unchanged although IRS-1 Tyr phosphorylation is decreased and IRS-1 Ser phosphorylation is increased in obese animals (Zolotnik et al. 2012). JNK associates with IRS-1 and phosphorylates IRS-1 mainly at Ser307. JNK-mediated phosphorylation of Ser307 inhibits insulin-stimulated Tyr phosphorylation of IRS-1. That means that phospho-Ser307 blocks the interaction between the IRS-1 phosphotyrosine binding domain and the insulin receptor (Aguirre et al. 2000). However, the direct binding of JNK to IRS1 is not required for its activation by insulin, whereas direct binding is required for Ser307 phosphorylation of IRS1 (Lee et al. 2003). Actually JNK1 phosphorylates the adapter protein IRS1 at an inhibitory site that can block signal transduction by the insulin receptor (Aguirre et al. 2000). JNK1 may therefore directly induce insulin resistance (Weston and Davis 2007).

Obesity-induced insulin resistance is predominantly mediated by JNK1. The balance between JNK1 and JNK2 isoform expression influences total JNK activity. Resultant JNK activity is a critical determinant of inflammatory cytokine production in obesity (Tuncman et al. 2006). Four potential mechanisms of obesity-induced JNK1 activation have been proposed. First, high fat diet or exposure of cells to saturated fatty acids causes ER stress (Hotamisligil 2010) and induction of the UPR pathway leading to JNK1 activation (Hotamisligil 2008) to regulate insulin action by a mechanism that requires the doublestranded RNA-dependent protein kinase (PKR) in adipose and liver tissues (Nakamura et al. 2010). Second, TLR4-mediated activation of IKKbeta, JNK and insulin resistance in dietinduced obesity (Shi et al. 2006; Tsukumo et al. 2007). Third, saturated fatty acids activate the JNK pathway by a mechanism that involves PKC-mediated activation of the mixed-lineage protein kinase (MLK). This pathway requires the MAPKKs MKK4 and MKK7 (Jaeschke and Davis 2007) and subsequent JNK activation mediated by the JNK-interacting protein 1 (JIP1) scaffold protein which binds components of the JNK signaling module in the obese adipose tissue (Jaeschke et al. 2004). Loss of PKC, MLK3, MKK4, or MKK7 expression prevents FFAstimulated JNK activation (Jaeschke and Davis 2007). Fourth, high fat diet-induced insulin resistance is associated with chronic low-grade inflammation and expression of inflammatory cytokines that can cause JNK activation (Davis 2000) including TNF-alpha overexpression as an important effector on several important sites of insulin action (Uysal et al. 1997) (Fig. 5.1).

JNK regulates the cell function through phosphorylating activator protein-1 (AP-1) complex proteins, including c-Jun and Jun B (Davis 2000). The JNK-MAPKs are encoded by three genes, of which two, JNK1 and JNK2, are expressed ubiquitously including hepatocytes. MAPK kinase kinases converge on the MAPK kinases MKK4 and MKK7, which preferentially phosphorylate JNK on Tyr185 and Thr183, respectively (Weston and Davis 2007). Consequently, JNK1 is activated by the MAPK kinases MKK4 and MKK7 (Tournier et al. 2001). JNK1 phosphorylates c-Jun; JNK2 lacks this function and may even block c-Jun phosphorylation (Sabapathy et al. 2004). The ability of JNK over-activation to impair insulin signaling is the principal risk factors for non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) development-obesity and insulin resistance (Aguirre et al. 2000). In diet-induced and genetic models of obesity, JNK activity is increased in adipose tissue, muscle and liver (Hirosumi et al. 2002). The ability of JNK2 to oppose JNK1 phosphorylation of c-Jun suggests that the effect of a loss of JNK2 may be compensated by increased JNK1 function. Increased hepatic JNK, c-Jun and AP-1 signaling occur in parallel with the development of lipid over accumulation and hepatitis (Schattenberg et al. 2006). JNK1 isoform has primarily been implicated in the development of obesity and insulin resistance (Hirosumi et al. 2002), although JNK2 isoform is also involved in metabolic regulation. However, JNK1 is fully expressed because of regulatory crosstalk between the two isoforms (Tuncman et al. 2006).

Central melanocortin stimulation increases white adipose tissue lipolysis (Shrestha et al. 2010). The melanocortin-4 receptor (MC4R) is involved in regulating energy intake and expenditure (Tao 2010). More than 150 MC4R mutations have been identified in obese patients of different ethnic origins (Tao 2009). In addition to the conventional Gs-stimulated cAMP pathway, the MC4R also activates MAPKs, especially ERK1/2. The decreased basal or ligandstimulated ERK1/2 signaling might contribute to obesity pathogenesis caused by mutations in the MC4R gene (He and Tao 2014). Stored lipids in adipocytes are mobilized by the melanocortin system. Lipid droplets are surrounded by phosphorylated hormone-sensitive lipase in alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone (alpha-MSH)-stimulated adipocytes. Alpha-MSHactivated MC5R signals through the cAMP/PKA and MAPK/ERK1/2 pathways in adipocytes. PKA is necessary for hormone-sensitive lipase and perilipin 1 activation and lipolysis regulation. ERK1/2 inhibition strongly interferes with the release of nonesterified fatty-acid (NEFA)s. The intracellular triglyceride levels are decreased after MC5R activation, whereas restored after ERK1/2 inhibition. That means, these kinases are involved in NEFA re-esterification and lipolysis regulation (Rodrigues et al. 2013). Proteasomal degradation of IkappaB proteins liberates IkappaB-bound NF-kappaB transcription factors, which translocate to the nucleus to drive expression of target genes. IKKbeta, mediate phosphorylation of IkappaB protein leads to NF-kappaB activation by proinflammatory signaling cascades (Häcker and Karin 2006).

Maternal diet-induced obesity leads to offspring cardiac hypertrophy, which is independent of offspring obesity but is associated with hyperinsulinemia-induced activation of Akt, mammalian target of rapamycin, ERK, and oxidative stress. Offspring are hyperinsulinemic and display increased insulin action through Akt, ERK, and mTOR. p38MAPK phosphorylation also increases (Fernandez-Twinn et al. 2012). Offspring of diet-induced obese dams have disrupted liver metabolism and develop NAFLD prior to any differences in body weight or body composition. Oxidative damage and mitochondrial dysfunction may cause the progression of fatty liver in these offspring (Alfaradhi et al. 2014). Oxidative stress acts as a link between free fatty acid and hepatic insulin resistance. Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) oxidase 3 (NOX3) is the predominant source of palmitate-induced ROS generation. NOX3-derived ROS may drive palmitate-induced hepatic insulin resistance through JNK and p38 MAPK pathways (Gao et al. 2010). Furthermore, elevated levels of palmitate, a predominant saturated fatty acid in diet and fatty acid biosynthesis, alter cellular function. AMPK might have a role in the palmitate-mediated regulation of clock genes (Lee and Kim 2013). Palmitate and oleate induces JNK activation and Akt inhibition which results in decreased phosphorylation of FOXO1 following nuclear localization and leading to the reducing of insulin. Palmitate and oleate stimulated apoptosis through p38 MAPK, p53 and NF-κB pathway (Yuan et al. 2010). Despite equal cellular steatosis, lipidinduced apoptosis and JNK activation are greater during exposure to saturated versus monounsaturated free fatty acids. Inhibition of JNK, pharmacologically as well as genetically, reduces saturated free fatty acid-mediated hepatocyte lipoapoptosis. JNK-dependent lipoapoptosis is associated with activation of Bax, a known mediator of mitochondrial dysfunction (Malhi et al. 2006).

Although lipid accumulation is a central event in the development of obesity and type2 diabetes, the mechanisms of lipid accumulation are not known completely. Hypertrophy of adipocytes and the development of a chronic sub-clinical inflammation in adipose tissue are the characteristic features of obesity. In this case dysfunctional hypertrophic adipocytes and a pro-inflammatory environment contribute to insulin resistance. AMPK may not only influence metabolism in adipocytes, but also act to suppress this proinflammatory environment (Bijland et al. 2013). Eventually AMPK activation prevents the mTORC1 activation, ER stress response, and lipid accumulation (Li et al. 2014b). AMPK is a Ser/Thr protein kinase that works as a central sensor of metabolic signals and responds to low glucose levels via a high AMP/ATP ratio. Activated, AMPK switches on catabolic pathways to produce ATP while simultaneously shutting down energy-consuming anabolic processes (Lee and Kim 2013). Activation requires phosphorylation of Thr172 within the catalytic subunit of AMPK by Stk11 (Carling 2005). Two AMPK kinases have been identified that mediate phosphorylation of the AMPK alpha catalytic subunit at Thr172. However, changes in adenine nucleotide concentrations do not directly regulate liver kinase B1 (LKB1 or Stk11) and Ca^{2+/} calmodulin-dependent protein kinase kinase beta (CaMKK beta). In this manner AMP and adenosine diphosphate (ADP) binding to the AMPK gamma subunit inhibit dephosphorylation of Thr172 in the presence of LKB1 (Bijland et al. 2013). Two transcription factors, PPAR gamma and CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein a (C/ EBPalpha) are considered master regulators of adipogenesis (Farmer 2006). LKB1 deletion markedly reduces the levels of IRS1, PPAR gamma, CCAAT/ C/EBP alpha, and phosphorylated AMPK. The markers of the adipogenesis fatty acid binding protein (Fabp) 4 and fatty acid

synthetase (FAS), as well as those of C/EBPa and PPARgamma significantly decrease in LKB1deficient cells. Consequently, LKB1 controls IRS1-dependent adipogenesis via AMPK in white adipose tissue (Zhang et al. 2013). Actually obesity is an important disorder of lipid metabolism. Cyclin-dependent kinase 8 (CDK8) and its regulatory partner cyclin C (CycC) are key repressors on lipogenic gene expression, de novo lipogenesis, and lipid accumulation. In this case insulin is the principal stimulator of lipogenesis through the activation of the sterol regulatory element binding proteins (SREBP)-1c (Zhao et al. 2012). Hyperinsulinemia is associated with increase in SREBP-1 mRNA in adipose tissue (Boden et al. 2013). CDK8 can directly phosphorylate the T402 site of SREBP-1c and promotes its degradation. CDK8 functions as a novel kinase of SREBP-1c. GSK-3 β , which functions downstream of insulin signaling, was previously reported to be involved in phosphorylation of SREBP proteins in its C-terminal domain, including T426 of SREBP-1a (the site corresponding to T402 of SREBP-1c) (Bengoechea-Alonso and Ericsson 2009). It is not uncommon that the same Thr or Ser residue of a protein can be phosphorylated by multiple kinases (Zhao et al. 2012).

AMPK directly phosphorylates at least two proteins to induce rapid suppression of mTORC1 activity, the TSC2 tumour suppressor and the critical mTORC1 binding subunit raptor (Shaw 2009).

Additionally, MARK4, also known as Par-1d/ MarkL1, is a member of the AMPK-related family of kinases. MARK4 deficiency causes hyperphagia, hyperactivity, and hypermetabolism and enhances insulin-stimulated Akt phosphorylation, leading to protection from diet-induced obesity, insulin resistance and its related metabolic complications through up-regulation of brown fat activity (Sun et al. 2012). The increases in ER stress response and lipid accumulation are associated with activation of mTORC1 signaling. Inhibition of mTORC1 signaling attenuates the ER stress response and lipid accumulation (Li et al. 2014b). Regardless of type, nutrient overload is associated with the development of obesity, insulin resistance, and type 2 diabetes. Thus, excess amino acids reduce AMPK phosphorylation, upregulates Notch1 expression through the activation of STAT3, and also impairs the insulinstimulated phosphorylation of Akt Ser473 and IRS-1 Tyr612. Consequently, mTORC1/STAT3/ Notch1 signaling pathway is activated subsequent to AMPK activity suppression by highprotein diet and insulin resistance develops. In this case activation of AMPK prevents amino acid-induced insulin resistance through the suppression of the mTORC1/STAT3/Notch1 signaling pathway (Li et al. 2014a). Despite the roles of mTORC1 in promoting protein synthesis and inhibiting autophagy in response to nutrients, it emerges as a central regulator of lipid homeostasis (Ricoult and Manning 2013). mTORC1 integrates systemic signals with local signals (Dibble and Manning 2013). There is close signaling interplay between mTORC1 and two other protein kinases, AMPK and Unc-51-like kinase 1 (ULK1). This kinase triad collectively senses the energy and nutrient status of the cell (Dunlop and Tee 2013). The Ser/Thr kinase ULK1 is a mammalian homolog of Atg1, part of the Atg1 kinase complex, which is the most upstream component of the autophagy. AMPK directly phosphorylates, ULK1 on several sites and this modification is required for ULK1 activation after glucose deprivation. In contrast, when nutrients are plentiful, the mTORC1 complex phosphorylates ULK1, preventing its association and activation by AMPK (Egan et al. 2011).

In addition to cellular growth, AMPK and mTOR also regulate lipid metabolism and adipogenesis. However, they may play differential roles in white adipose tissue and brown adipose tissue development (Fernández-Veledo et al. 2013). Actually differentiation of brown adipocytes employs different signaling pathways from white adipocytes. Sequential activation of p38 MAPK and LKB1-AMPK-tuberous sclerosis complex 2 (TSC2) as well as significant attenuation of ERK1/2 and mTOR-p70 S6 kinase 1 (p70S6K1) activation is demonstrated through the brown adipocyte differentiation process. In this case AMPK has a critical role in controlling the mTOR-p70S6K1 signaling cascade (Vila-Bedmar et al. 2010). The interaction between

AMPK with hypothalamic lipid metabolism and other metabolic sensors, UCP-2, the mTOR and the deacetylase sirtuin 1 (SIRT1), are responsible from the hypothalamic control of feeding and expenditure (Blanco Martínez energy Morentin et al. 2011). Leptin, insulin, glucose and alpha-lipoic acid have been shown to reduce food intake by lowering hypothalamic AMPK activity, whereas ghrelin and glucose depletion increase food intake by enhancing hypothalamic AMPK activity (Lee et al. 2005). Hypothalamic FoxO1 expression is reduced by the anorexigenic hormones insulin and leptin. FoxO1 is an important regulator of food intake and energy balance. Nuclear FoxO1 stimulates the transcription of the orexigenic neuropeptide Y (NPY) and Agoutirelated protein (AgRP) through the PI3K/Akt signaling pathway and suppresses the transcription of anorexigenic pro-opiomelanocortin (POMC) by antagonizing the activity of STAT3 (Kim et al. 2006). Insulin-induced export from the nucleus into the cytoplasm as well as phosphorylation is an efficient modification of FoxO1 by the covalent attachment of one or more ubiquitin molecules (Matsuzaki et al. 2003). These molecular events can repress FoxO1-induced orexigenic signals in the hypothalamus. Dietinduced obesity alters alpha2-AMPK in muscle and hypothalamus and STAT3 in hypothalamus and impairs further effects of leptin on these signaling pathways. Defective responses of AMPK to leptin may contribute to resistance to leptin action on food intake and energy expenditure in obese states (Martin et al. 2006).

Chronic mTOR inhibition attenuates the upregulation of lipid uptake, lipoprotein lipase expression, and fat enlargement induced by PPARgamma activation in both subcutaneous white adipose tissue and in brown adipose tissue, which result in hyperlipidemia. Indeed, mTOR is a major regulator of adipose tissue lipoprotein lipase-mediated lipid uptake (Blanchard et al. 2012). Deletion of PPARgamma impairs alternative macrophage activation, and predisposes these animals to development of diet-induced obesity, insulin resistance, and glucose intolerance (Odegaard et al. 2007). Genes involved in insulin sensitivity, glucose transport, and insulin receptor signaling, PPARgamma, GLUT-2/GLUT-4 and IRS-1/IRS-2 are up-regulated by omega-3-polyunsaturated fatty acids (omega-3-PUFAs), respectively. Moreover, omega-3-PUFAs increase adiponectin, an antiinflammatory and insulin-sensitizing adipokine, and induce AMPK phosphorylation, a fuelsensing enzyme (González-Périz et al. 2009). Eventually, omega-3 PUFAs negatively regulate macrophage inflammation by deacetylating NF-kappaB, which acts through activation of AMPK/SIRT1 pathway (Xue et al. 2012). Thus, NF-kappaB signaling stimulates glycolytic energy flux during acute inflammation, whereas SIRT1 activation inhibits NF-kappaB signaling directly by deacetylating the p65 subunit of NF-kappaB complex. SIRT1 stimulates oxidative energy production via the activation of AMPK, PPARalpha and PGC-1alpha simultaneously and repress the chronic inflammation (Kauppinen et al. 2013). Obesity is fundamentally caused by cellular energy imbalance and dysregulation. Like AMPK and mTOR, Per-ARNT-Sim (PAS) kinase is also a nutrient responsive protein kinase and important for proper regulation of glucose metabolism in mammals at both the hormonal and cellular level (Hao and Rutter 2008). Its sequence contains a C-terminal Ser/ Thr kinase domain and an N-terminal PAS domain (Manning et al. 2002b). Interestingly, PGC-1 expression and AMPK and TOR activity are not affected in PAS kinase deficient mice (Hao and Rutter 2008). PAS kinase overexpression itself mimics the induction of preproinsulin promoter activity by high glucose concentrations. Conversely, RNA interference (RNAi)mediated depletion of PAS kinase suppresses glucose-induced preproinsulin up-regulation (da Silva Xavier et al. 2004). PAS kinase knockout mice are protected from obesity, liver triglyceride accumulation, and insulin resistance when fed with a high-fat diet (Grose and Rutter 2010). Actually, fatty acids impair the glucose responsiveness of insulin gene transcription (Poitout and Robertson 2008). Similarly, the glucoseinduced expression of PAS kinase mRNA and protein levels are reduced in the presence of saturated fatty acid. Additionally, inhibition of ERK1/2, but not of Akt, partially prevents the inhibition of insulin gene expression in the presence of palmitate or ceramide (da Silva Xavier et al. 2004). As mentioned above, dual specificity protein kinases and dual specificity phosphatases have great importance in developing obesity, but there is a need for more information about the signaling pathways with their downstream targets and direct biological regulation.

5 Conclusion

The underlying causes of obesity and metabolic syndrome are cellular lipid and glucose imbalance or dysregulation, islet dysfunction, inflammation, and genetic or environmental risk factors. Maintaining a balance between lipid synthesis and catabolism is of great importance in the prevention of obesity. Protein kinases involved in lipid metabolism may become a potential target for the treatment of obesity-related diseases. Further research on the effects of protein kinases is required to determine their functions as a target for treating metabolic diseases, particularly obesity.

References

- Abe, J., M. Kusuhara, R.J. Ulevitch, B.C. Berk, and J.D. Lee. 1996. Big mitogen-activated protein kinase 1 (BMK1) is a redox-sensitive kinase. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 271: 16586–16590.
- Aguiari, P., S. Leo, B. Zavan, V. Vindigni, A. Rimessi, K. Bianchi, C. Franzin, R. Cortivo, M. Rossato, R. Vettor, G. Abatangelo, T. Pozzan, P. Pinton, and R. Rizzuto. 2008. High glucose induces adipogenic differentiation of muscle-derived stem cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 105: 1226–1231. doi:10.1073/pnas.0711402105.
- Aguirre, V., T. Uchida, L. Yenush, R. Davis, and M.F. White. 2000. The c-Jun NH(2)-terminal kinase promotes insulin resistance during association with insulin receptor substrate-1 and phosphorylation of Ser(307). *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275: 9047–9054.
- Alfaradhi, M.Z., D.S. Fernandez-Twinn, M.S. Martin-Gronert, B. Musial, A. Fowden, and S.E. Ozanne. 2014. Oxidative stress and altered lipid

homeostasis in the programming of offspring fatty liver by maternal obesity. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 307: R26–R34. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00049.2014.

- Arencibia, J.M., D. Pastor-Flores, A.F. Bauer, J.O. Schulze, and R.M. Biondi. 2013. AGC protein kinases: From structural mechanism of regulation to allosteric drug development for the treatment of human diseases. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1834: 1302–1321. doi:10.1016/j.bbapap.2013.03.010.
- Bae, S.S., H. Cho, J. Mu, and M.J. Birnbaum. 2003. Isoform-specific regulation of insulin-dependent glucose uptake by Akt/protein kinase B. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 49530–49536. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M306782200.
- Bakan, A., J.S. Lazo, P. Wipf, K.M. Brummond, and I. Bahar. 2008. Toward a molecular understanding of the interaction of dual specificity phosphatases with substrates: Insights from structure-based modeling and high throughput screening. *Current Medicinal Chemistry* 15: 2536–2544.
- Bashan, N., K. Dorfman, T. Tarnovscki, I. Harman-Boehm, I.F. Liberty, M. Blüher, S. Ovadia, T. Maymon-Zilberstein, R. Potashnik, M. Stumvoll, E. Avinoach, and A. Rudich. 2007. Mitogen-activated protein kinases, inhibitory-kappaB kinase, and insulin signaling in human omental versus subcutaneous adipose tissue in obesity. *Endocrinology* 148: 2955–2962. doi:10.1210/en.2006-1369.
- Bengoechea-Alonso, M.T., and J. Ericsson. 2009. A phosphorylation cascade controls the degradation of active SREBP1. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 5885–5895. doi:10.1074/jbc.M807906200.
- Bijland, S., S.J. Mancini, and I.P. Salt. 2013. Role of AMP-activated protein kinase in adipose tissue metabolism and inflammation. *Clinical Science (London, England)* 1979(124): 491–507. doi:10.1042/ CS20120536.
- Bilanges, B., and B. Vanhaesebroeck. 2010. A new tool to dissect the function of p70 S6 kinase. *The Biochemical Journal* 431: e1–e3. doi:10.1042/BJ20101445.
- Blanchard, P.-G., W.T. Festuccia, V.P. Houde, P. St-Pierre, S. Brûlé, V. Turcotte, M. Côté, K. Bellmann, A. Marette, and Y. Deshaies. 2012. Major involvement of mTOR in the PPARγ-induced stimulation of adipose tissue lipid uptake and fat accretion. *Journal of Lipid Research* 53: 1117–1125. doi:10.1194/jlr. M021485.
- Blanco Martínez de Morentin, P., C.R. González, A.K. Saha, L. Martins, C. Diéguez, A. Vidal-Puig, M. Tena-Sempere, and M. López. 2011. Hypothalamic AMP-activated protein kinase as a mediator of whole body energy balance. *Reviews in Endocrine & Metabolic Disorders* 12: 127–140. doi:10.1007/ s11154-011-9165-5.
- Blenis, J. 1993. Signal transduction via the MAP kinases: Proceed at your own RSK. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 90: 5889–5892.

- Bobrovnikova-Marjon, E., D. Pytel, M.J. Riese, L.P. Vaites, N. Singh, G.A. Koretzky, E.S. Witze, and J.A. Diehl. 2012. PERK utilizes intrinsic lipid kinase activity to generate phosphatidic acid, mediate Akt activation, and promote adipocyte differentiation. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 32: 2268–2278. doi:10.1128/MCB.00063-12.
- Boden, G., S. Salehi, P. Cheung, C. Homko, W. Song, C. Loveland-Jones, and S. Jayarajan. 2013. Comparison of in vivo effects of insulin on SREBP-1c activation and INSIG-1/2 in rat liver and human and rat adipose tissue. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 21: 1208–1214. doi:10.1002/oby.20134.
- Busschots, K., L.A. Lopez-Garcia, C. Lammi, A. Stroba, S. Zeuzem, A. Piiper, P.M. Alzari, S. Neimanis, J.M. Arencibia, M. Engel, J.O. Schulze, and R.M. Biondi. 2012. Substrate-selective inhibition of protein kinase PDK1 by small compounds that bind to the PIF-pocket allosteric docking site. *Chemistry & Biology* 19: 1152–1163. doi:10.1016/j.chembiol.2012. 07.017.
- Capurso, C., and A. Capurso. 2012. From excess adiposity to insulin resistance: The role of free fatty acids. *Vascular Pharmacology* 57: 91–97. doi:10.1016/j. vph.2012.05.003.
- Carling, D. 2005. AMP-activated protein kinase: Balancing the scales. *Biochimie* 87: 87–91. doi:10.1016/j.biochi.2004.10.017.
- Carvalho-Filho, M.A., B.M. Carvalho, A.G. Oliveira, D. Guadagnini, M. Ueno, M.M. Dias, D.M. Tsukumo, S.M. Hirabara, L.F. Reis, R. Curi, J.B.C. Carvalheira, and M.J.A. Saad. 2012. Double-stranded RNAactivated protein kinase is a key modulator of insulin sensitivity in physiological conditions and in obesity in mice. *Endocrinology* 153: 5261–5274. doi:10.1210/ en.2012-1400.
- Cazanave, S.C., J.L. Mott, S.F. Bronk, N.W. Werneburg, C.D. Fingas, X.W. Meng, N. Finnberg, W.S. El-Deiry, S.H. Kaufmann, and G.J. Gores. 2011. Death receptor 5 signaling promotes hepatocyte lipoapoptosis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286: 39336–39348. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.280420.
- Chen, R.H., C. Sarnecki, and J. Blenis. 1992. Nuclear localization and regulation of erk- and rsk-encoded protein kinases. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 12: 915–927.
- Chiang, S.-H., M. Bazuine, C.N. Lumeng, L.M. Geletka, J. Mowers, N.M. White, J.-T. Ma, J. Zhou, N. Qi, D. Westcott, J.B. Delproposto, T.S. Blackwell, F.E. Yull, and A.R. Saltiel. 2009. The protein kinase IKKepsilon regulates energy balance in obese mice. *Cell* 138: 961–975. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2009.06.046.
- Choura, M., and A. Rebaï. 2011. Receptor tyrosine kinases: From biology to pathology. *Journal of Receptor and Signal Transduction Research* 31: 387– 394. doi:10.3109/10799893.2011.625425.
- Cohen, P. 2002. The origins of protein phosphorylation. *Nature Cell Biology* 4: E127–E130. doi:10.1038/ ncb0502-e127.

- Collins, B.J., M. Deak, V. Murray-Tait, K.G. Storey, and D.R. Alessi. 2005. In vivo role of the phosphate groove of PDK1 defined by knockin mutation. *Journal of Cell Science* 118: 5023–5034. doi:10.1242/jcs.02617.
- Crews, C.M., A. Alessandrini, and R.L. Erikson. 1992. The primary structure of MEK, a protein kinase that phosphorylates the ERK gene product. *Science* 258: 478–480.
- da Silva Xavier, G., J. Rutter, and G.A. Rutter. 2004. Involvement of Per-Arnt-Sim (PAS) kinase in the stimulation of preproinsulin and pancreatic duodenum homeobox 1 gene expression by glucose. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 101: 8319–8324. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0307737101.
- Danai, L.V., A. Guilherme, K.V. Guntur, J. Straubhaar, S.M. Nicoloro, and M.P. Czech. 2013. Map4k4 suppresses Srebp-1 and adipocyte lipogenesis independent of JNK signaling. *Journal of Lipid Research* 54: 2697–2707. doi:10.1194/jlr.M038802.
- Dann, S.G., A. Selvaraj, and G. Thomas. 2007. mTOR Complex1-S6K1 signaling: At the crossroads of obesity, diabetes and cancer. *Trends in Molecular Medicine* 13: 252–259. doi:10.1016/j.molmed.2007.04.002.
- Davis, R.J. 1994. MAPKs: New JNK expands the group. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* 19: 470–473.
- De Marchi, E., F. Baldassari, A. Bononi, M.R. Wieckowski, and P. Pinton. 2013. Oxidative stress in cardiovascular diseases and obesity: Role of p66Shc and protein kinase C. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity 2013: 564961. doi:10.1155/2013/564961.
- de Paula, R.M., T.M. Lamb, L. Bennett, and D. Bell-Pedersen. 2008. A connection between MAPK pathways and circadian clocks. *Cell Cycle (Georgetown, Texas)* 7: 2630–2634. doi:10.4161/cc.7.17.6516.
- Dérijard, B., J. Raingeaud, T. Barrett, I.H. Wu, J. Han, R.J. Ulevitch, and R.J. Davis. 1995. Independent human MAP-kinase signal transduction pathways defined by MEK and MKK isoforms. *Science* 267: 682–685.
- Dhanasekaran, N., and E. Premkumar Reddy. 1998. Signaling by dual specificity kinases. *Oncogene* 17: 1447–1455. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1202251.
- Dibble, C.C., and B.D. Manning. 2013. Signal integration by mTORC1 coordinates nutrient input with biosynthetic output. *Nature Cell Biology* 15: 555–564. doi:10.1038/ncb2763.
- Ding, Y., J. Li, S. Liu, L. Zhang, H. Xiao, J. Li, H. Chen, R.B. Petersen, K. Huang, and L. Zheng. 2014. DNA hypomethylation of inflammation-associated genes in adipose tissue of female mice after multigenerational high fat diet feeding. *International Journal of Obesity* 38: 198–204. doi:10.1038/ijo.2013.98.
- Ducruet, A.P., A. Vogt, P. Wipf, and J.S. Lazo. 2005. Dual specificity protein phosphatases: Therapeutic targets for cancer and Alzheimer's disease. *Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology* 45: 725–750. doi:10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.45.120403.100040.

- Dunlop, E.A., and A.R. Tee. 2013. The kinase triad, AMPK, mTORC1 and ULK1, maintains energy and nutrient homoeostasis. *Biochemical Society Transactions* 41: 939–943. doi:10.1042/BST20130030.
- Egan, D., J. Kim, R.J. Shaw, and K.-L. Guan. 2011. The autophagy initiating kinase ULK1 is regulated via opposing phosphorylation by AMPK and mTOR. *Autophagy* 7: 643–644.
- Emanuelli, B., P. Peraldi, C. Filloux, C. Chavey, K. Freidinger, D.J. Hilton, G.S. Hotamisligil, and E. Van Obberghen. 2001. SOCS-3 inhibits insulin signaling and is up-regulated in response to tumor necrosis factor-alpha in the adipose tissue of obese mice. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276: 47944– 47949. doi:10.1074/jbc.M104602200.
- Emanuelli, B., D. Eberlé, R. Suzuki, and C.R. Kahn. 2008. Overexpression of the dual-specificity phosphatase MKP-4/DUSP-9 protects against stress-induced insulin resistance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 105: 3545–3550. doi:10.1073/pnas.0712275105.
- Farese, R.V., and M.P. Sajan. 2010. Metabolic functions of atypical protein kinase C: "Good" and "bad" as defined by nutritional status. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 298: E385–E394. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00608.2009.
- Farese, R.V., M.P. Sajan, and M.L. Standaert. 2005. Insulin-sensitive protein kinases (atypical protein kinase C and protein kinase B/Akt): Actions and defects in obesity and type II diabetes. *Experimental Biology and Medicine (Maywood, N.J.)* 230: 593–605.
- Farmer, S.R. 2006. Transcriptional control of adipocyte formation. *Cell Metabolism* 4: 263–273. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2006.07.001.
- Fernandez-Twinn, D.S., H.L. Blackmore, L. Siggens, D.A. Giussani, C.M. Cross, R. Foo, and S.E. Ozanne. 2012. The programming of cardiac hypertrophy in the offspring by maternal obesity is associated with hyperinsulinemia, AKT, ERK, and mTOR activation. *Endocrinology* 153: 5961–5971. doi:10.1210/ en.2012-1508.
- Fernández-Veledo, S., A. Vázquez-Carballo, R. Vila-Bedmar, V. Ceperuelo-Mallafré, and J. Vendrell. 2013. Role of energy- and nutrient-sensing kinases AMPactivated protein kinase (AMPK) and mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) in adipocyte differentiation. *IUBMB Life* 65: 572–583. doi:10.1002/iub.1170.
- Flach, R.J.R., H. Qin, L. Zhang, and A.M. Bennett. 2011. Loss of mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphatase-1 protects from hepatic steatosis by repression of cell death-inducing DNA fragmentation factor A (DFFA)like effector C (CIDEC)/fat-specific protein 27. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286: 22195–22202. doi:10.1074/jbc.M110.210237.
- Frost, J.A., H. Steen, P. Shapiro, T. Lewis, N. Ahn, P.E. Shaw, and M.H. Cobb. 1997. Cross-cascade activation of ERKs and ternary complex factors by Rho family proteins. *The EMBO Journal* 16: 6426–6438. doi:10.1093/emboj/16.21.6426.

- Gao, D., S. Nong, X. Huang, Y. Lu, H. Zhao, Y. Lin, Y. Man, S. Wang, J. Yang, and J. Li. 2010. The effects of palmitate on hepatic insulin resistance are mediated by NADPH Oxidase 3-derived reactive oxygen species through JNK and p38MAPK pathways. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 29965–29973. doi:10.1074/jbc.M110.128694.
- Gardner, B.M., D. Pincus, K. Gotthardt, C.M. Gallagher, and P. Walter. 2013. Endoplasmic reticulum stress sensing in the unfolded protein response. *Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology* 5: a013169. doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a013169.
- Geng, T., W. Hu, M.H. Broadwater, J.M. Snider, J. Bielawski, S.B. Russo, J.H. Schwacke, J. Ross, and L.A. Cowart. 2013. Fatty acids differentially regulate insulin resistance through endoplasm reticulum stressmediated induction of tribbles homologue 3: A potential link between dietary fat composition and the pathophysiological outcomes of obesity. *Diabetologia* 56: 2078–2087. doi:10.1007/s00125-013-2973-2.
- Giardina, J.B., D.J. Tanner, and R.A. Khalil. 2001. Oxidized-LDL enhances coronary vasoconstriction by increasing the activity of protein kinase C isoforms alpha and epsilon. *Hypertension (Dallas, Tex.: 1979)* 37: 561–568.
- Gil, A., C. María Aguilera, M. Gil-Campos, and R. Cañete. 2007. Altered signalling and gene expression associated with the immune system and the inflammatory response in obesity. *The British Journal of Nutrition* 98(Suppl 1): S121–S126. doi:10.1017/ S0007114507838050.
- Goldsmith, C.S., and D. Bell-Pedersen. 2013. Diverse roles for MAPK signaling in circadian clocks. *Advances in Genetics* 84: 1–39. doi:10.1016/ B978-0-12-407703-4.00001-3.
- Gonzalez, F.A., A. Seth, D.L. Raden, D.S. Bowman, F.S. Fay, and R.J. Davis. 1993. Serum-induced translocation of mitogen-activated protein kinase to the cell surface ruffling membrane and the nucleus. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 122: 1089–1101.
- González-Périz, A., R. Horrillo, N. Ferré, K. Gronert, B. Dong, E. Morán-Salvador, E. Titos, M. Martínez-Clemente, M. López-Parra, V. Arroyo, and J. Clària. 2009. Obesity-induced insulin resistance and hepatic steatosis are alleviated by omega-3 fatty acids: A role for resolvins and protectins. *FASEB Journal: Official Publication of the Federation of American Societies* for Experimental Biology 23: 1946–1957. doi:10.1096/ fj.08-125674.
- Graves, D., C. Bartleson, A. Biorn, and M. Pete. 1999. Substrate and inhibitor recognition of protein kinases: What is known about the catalytic subunit of phosphorylase kinase? *Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 82: 143–155.
- Grose, J.H., and J. Rutter. 2010. The role of PAS kinase in PASsing the glucose signal. *Sensors* 10: 5668–5682. doi:10.3390/s100605668.
- Gual, P., Y. Le Marchand-Brustel, and J.-F. Tanti. 2005. Positive and negative regulation of insulin signaling

through IRS-1 phosphorylation. *Biochimie* 87: 99–109. doi:10.1016/j.biochi.2004.10.019.

- Häcker, H., and M. Karin. 2006. Regulation and function of IKK and IKK-related kinases. *Science's STKE: Signal Transduction Knowledge Environment* 2006: re13. doi:10.1126/stke.3572006re13.
- Han, J., and R.J. Kaufman. 2014. Measurement of the unfolded protein response to investigate its role in adipogenesis and obesity. *Methods in Enzymology* 538: 135–150. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-800280-3.00008-6.
- Hao, H.-X., and J. Rutter. 2008. The role of PAS kinase in regulating energy metabolism. *IUBMB Life* 60: 204– 209. doi:10.1002/iub.32.
- He, S., and Y.-X. Tao. 2014. Defect in MAPK signaling as a cause for monogenic obesity aused by inactivating mutations in the melanocortin-4 receptor gene. *International Journal of Biological Sciences* 10: 1128–1137. doi:10.7150/ijbs.10359.
- Hirosumi, J., G. Tuncman, L. Chang, C.Z. Görgün, K.T. Uysal, K. Maeda, M. Karin, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2002. A central role for JNK in obesity and insulin resistance. *Nature* 420: 333–336. doi:10.1038/ nature01137.
- Hotamisligil, G.S. 2006. Inflammation and metabolic disorders. *Nature* 444: 860–867. doi:10.1038/ nature05485.
- ----. 2008. Inflammation and endoplasmic reticulum stress in obesity and diabetes. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(32 Suppl 7): S52–S54. doi:10.1038/ ijo.2008.238.
- — —. 2010. Endoplasmic reticulum stress and the inflammatory basis of metabolic disease. *Cell* 140: 900–917. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.02.034.
- Humphrey, S.J., G. Yang, P. Yang, D.J. Fazakerley, J. Stöckli, J.Y. Yang, and D.E. James. 2013. Dynamic adipocyte phosphoproteome reveals that Akt directly regulates mTORC2. *Cell Metabolism* 17: 1009–1020. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2013.04.010.
- Jaeschke, A., and R.J. Davis. 2007. Metabolic stress signaling mediated by mixed-lineage kinases. *Molecular Cell* 27: 498–508. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2007.07.008.
- Jaeschke, A., M.P. Czech, and R.J. Davis. 2004. An essential role of the JIP1 scaffold protein for JNK activation in adipose tissue. *Genes & Development* 18: 1976– 1980. doi:10.1101/gad.1216504.
- Jiao, P., J. Ma, B. Feng, H. Zhang, J.A. Diehl, Y.E. Chin, W. Yan, and H. Xu. 2011. FFA-induced adipocyte inflammation and insulin resistance: Involvement of ER stress and IKKβ pathways. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 19: 483–491. doi:10.1038/oby.2010.200.
- Johnson, L.N., and R.J. Lewis. 2001. Structural basis for control by phosphorylation. *Chemical Reviews* 101: 2209–2242.
- Kaneto, H., T.-A. Matsuoka, Y. Nakatani, D. Kawamori, T. Miyatsuka, M. Matsuhisa, and Y. Yamasaki. 2005. Oxidative stress, ER stress, and the JNK pathway in type 2 diabetes. *Journal of Molecular Medicine* (*Berlin, Germany*) 83: 429–439. doi:10.1007/ s00109-005-0640-x.

- Kaplon, R.E., E. Chung, L. Reese, K. Cox-York, D.R. Seals, and C.L. Gentile. 2013. Activation of the unfolded protein response in vascular endothelial cells of nondiabetic obese adults. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 98: E1505–E1509. doi:10.1210/jc.2013-1841.
- Kauppinen, A., T. Suuronen, J. Ojala, K. Kaarniranta, and A. Salminen. 2013. Antagonistic crosstalk between NF-κB and SIRT1 in the regulation of inflammation and metabolic disorders. *Cellular Signalling* 25: 1939–1948. doi:10.1016/j.cellsig.2013.06.007.
- Kim, Y.-B., K. Kotani, T.P. Ciaraldi, R.R. Henry, and B.B. Kahn. 2003. Insulin-stimulated protein kinase C lambda/zeta activity is reduced in skeletal muscle of humans with obesity and type 2 diabetes: Reversal with weight reduction. *Diabetes* 52: 1935–1942.
- Kim, M.-S., Y.K. Pak, P.-G. Jang, C. Namkoong, Y.-S. Choi, J.-C. Won, K.-S. Kim, S.-W. Kim, H.-S. Kim, J.-Y. Park, Y.-B. Kim, and K.-U. Lee. 2006. Role of hypothalamic Foxo1 in the regulation of food intake and energy homeostasis. *Nature Neuroscience* 9: 901–906. doi:10.1038/nn1731.
- Körner, A., W. Kiess, M. Stumvoll, and P. Kovacs. 2008. Polygenic contribution to obesity: Genome-wide strategies reveal new targets. *Frontiers of Hormone Research* 36: 12–36. doi:10.1159/0000115335.
- Lagace, T.A., and N.D. Ridgway. 2013. The role of phospholipids in the biological activity and structure of the endoplasmic reticulum. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1833: 2499–2510. doi:10.1016/j.bbamcr.2013.05.018.
- Le Marchand-Brustel, Y., P. Gual, T. Grémeaux, T. Gonzalez, R. Barrès, and J.-F. Tanti. 2003. Fatty acid-induced insulin resistance: Role of insulin receptor substrate 1 serine phosphorylation in the retroregulation of insulin signalling. *Biochemical Society Transactions* 31: 1152–1156. doi:10.1042/bst0311152.
- Lee, Y., and E.-K. Kim. 2013. AMP-activated protein kinase as a key molecular link between metabolism and clockwork. *Experimental & Molecular Medicine* 45: e33. doi:10.1038/emm.2013.65.
- Lee, S., and F.T.F. Tsai. 2005. Molecular chaperones in protein quality control. *Journal of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 38: 259–265.
- Lee, Y.H., J. Giraud, R.J. Davis, and M.F. White. 2003. c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) mediates feedback inhibition of the insulin signaling cascade. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 278: 2896–2902. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M208359200.
- Lee, W.J., E.H. Koh, J.C. Won, M.-S. Kim, J.-Y. Park, and K.-U. Lee. 2005. Obesity: The role of hypothalamic AMP-activated protein kinase in body weight regulation. *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology* 37: 2254–2259. doi:10.1016/j.biocel.2005. 06.019.
- Li, H., and X. Yu. 2013. Emerging role of JNK in insulin resistance. *Current Diabetes Reviews* 9: 422–428.
- Li, H., J. Lee, C. He, M.-H. Zou, and Z. Xie. 2014a. Suppression of the mTORC1/STAT3/Notch1 pathway by activated AMPK prevents hepatic insulin resistance induced by excess amino acids. *American Journal of*

Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism 306: E197–E209. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00202.2013.

- Li, H., Q. Min, C. Ouyang, J. Lee, C. He, M.-H. Zou, and Z. Xie. 2014b. AMPK activation prevents excess nutrient-induced hepatic lipid accumulation by inhibiting mTORC1 signaling and endoplasmic reticulum stress response. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1842: 1844–1854. doi:10.1016/j.bbadis.2014.07.002.
- Lindberg, R.A., A.M. Quinn, and T. Hunter. 1992. Dualspecificity protein kinases: Will any hydroxyl do? *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* 17: 114–119.
- Malhi, H., S.F. Bronk, N.W. Werneburg, and G.J. Gores. 2006. Free fatty acids induce JNK-dependent hepatocyte lipoapoptosis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281: 12093–12101. doi:10.1074/jbc. M510660200.
- Manning, B.D., and L.C. Cantley. 2007. AKT/PKB signaling: Navigating downstream. *Cell* 129: 1261–1274. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.06.009.
- Manning, G., G.D. Plowman, T. Hunter, and S. Sudarsanam. 2002a. Evolution of protein kinase signaling from yeast to man. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* 27: 514–520.
- Manning, G., D.B. Whyte, R. Martinez, T. Hunter, and S. Sudarsanam. 2002b. The protein kinase complement of the human genome. *Science* 298: 1912–1934. doi:10.1126/science.1075762.
- Martin, T.L., T. Alquier, K. Asakura, N. Furukawa, F. Preitner, and B.B. Kahn. 2006. Diet-induced obesity alters AMP kinase activity in hypothalamus and skeletal muscle. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281: 18933–18941. doi:10.1074/jbc.M512831200.
- Matsuzaki, H., H. Daitoku, M. Hatta, K. Tanaka, and A. Fukamizu. 2003. Insulin-induced phosphorylation of FKHR (Foxo1) targets to proteasomal degradation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 100: 11285–11290. doi:10.1073/pnas.1934283100.
- Mizukami, Y., K. Yoshioka, S. Morimoto, and K.I. Yoshida. 1997. A novel mechanism of JNK1 activation. Nuclear translocation and activation of JNK1 during ischemia and reperfusion. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 272: 16657–16662.
- Mora, A., D. Komander, D.M.F. van Aalten, and D.R. Alessi. 2004. PDK1, the master regulator of AGC kinase signal transduction. *Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology* 15: 161–170.
- Nakamura, T., M. Furuhashi, P. Li, H. Cao, G. Tuncman, N. Sonenberg, C.Z. Gorgun, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2010. Double-stranded RNA-dependent protein kinase links pathogen sensing with stress and metabolic homeostasis. *Cell* 140: 338–348. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2010.01.001.
- Nguyen, M.T.A., H. Satoh, S. Favelyukis, J.L. Babendure, T. Imamura, J.I. Sbodio, J. Zalevsky, B.I. Dahiyat, N.-W. Chi, and J.M. Olefsky. 2005. JNK and tumor necrosis factor-alpha mediate free fatty acid-induced insulin resistance in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 280: 35361–35371. doi:10.1074/jbc.M504611200.

- Odegaard, J.I., R.R. Ricardo-Gonzalez, M.H. Goforth, C.R. Morel, V. Subramanian, L. Mukundan, A. Red Eagle, D. Vats, F. Brombacher, A.W. Ferrante, and A. Chawla. 2007. Macrophage-specific PPARgamma controls alternative activation and improves insulin resistance. *Nature* 447: 1116–1120. doi:10.1038/ nature05894.
- Ogborn, D.I., B.R. McKay, J.D. Crane, G. Parise, and M.A. Tarnopolsky. 2014. The unfolded protein response is triggered following a single, unaccustomed resistance-exercise bout. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 307: R664–R669. doi:10.1152/ ajpregu.00511.2013.
- Owen, D.J., M.E. Noble, E.F. Garman, A.C. Papageorgiou, and L.N. Johnson. 1995. Two structures of the catalytic domain of phosphorylase kinase: An active protein kinase complexed with substrate analogue and product. *Structure (London, England: 1993)* 1993(3): 467–482.
- Ozcan, L., C.C.L. Wong, G. Li, T. Xu, U. Pajvani, S.K.R. Park, A. Wronska, B.-X. Chen, A.R. Marks, A. Fukamizu, J. Backs, H.A. Singer, J.R. Yates, D. Accili, and I. Tabas. 2012. Calcium signaling through CaMKII regulates hepatic glucose production in fasting and obesity. *Cell Metabolism* 15: 739–751. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2012.03.002.
- Ozcan, L., J. Cristina de Souza, A.A. Harari, J. Backs, E.N. Olson, and I. Tabas. 2013. Activation of calcium/ calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II in obesity mediates suppression of hepatic insulin signaling. *Cell Metabolism* 18: 803–815. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2013.10.011.
- Paquot, N., J. De Flines, and M. Rorive. 2012. Obesity: A model of complex interactions between genetics and environment. *Revue Médicale de Liège* 67: 332–336.
- Park, J., W.-J. Song, and K.C. Chung. 2009. Function and regulation of Dyrk1A: Towards understanding Down syndrome. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences: CMLS* 66: 3235–3240. doi:10.1007/ s00018-009-0123-2.
- Patterson, K.I., T. Brummer, P.M. O'Brien, and R.J. Daly. 2009. Dual-specificity phosphatases: Critical regulators with diverse cellular targets. *The Biochemical Journal* 418: 475–489.
- Pawson, T., and J.D. Scott. 2005. Protein phosphorylation in signaling—50 years and counting. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* 30: 286–290. doi:10.1016/j. tibs.2005.04.013.
- Pearce, N.J., J.R.S. Arch, J.C. Clapham, M.P. Coghlan, S.L. Corcoran, C.A. Lister, A. Llano, G.B. Moore, G.J. Murphy, S.A. Smith, C.M. Taylor, J.W. Yates, A.D. Morrison, A.J. Harper, L. Roxbee-Cox, A. Abuin, E. Wargent, and J.C. Holder. 2004. Development of glucose intolerance in male transgenic mice overexpressing human glycogen synthase kinase-3beta on a muscle-specific promoter. *Metabolism* 53: 1322–1330.
- Pihl, E., K. Zilmer, T. Kullisaar, C. Kairane, A. Mägi, and M. Zilmer. 2006. Atherogenic inflammatory and oxi-

dative stress markers in relation to overweight values in male former athletes. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(30): 141–146. doi:10.1038/sj. ijo.0803068.

- Poitout, V., and R.P. Robertson. 2008. Glucolipotoxicity: Fuel excess and beta-cell dysfunction. *Endocrine Reviews* 29: 351–366. doi:10.1210/er.2007-0023.
- Pons, S., V. Martin, L. Portal, R. Zini, D. Morin, A. Berdeaux, and B. Ghaleh. 2013. Regular treadmill exercise restores cardioprotective signaling pathways in obese mice independently from improvement in associated co-morbidities. *Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology* 54: 82–89. doi:10.1016/j. yjmcc.2012.11.010.
- Rametta, R., E. Mozzi, P. Dongiovanni, B.M. Motta, M. Milano, G. Roviaro, S. Fargion, and L. Valenti. 2013. Increased insulin receptor substrate 2 expression is associated with steatohepatitis and altered lipid metabolism in obese subjects. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(37): 986–992. doi:10.1038/ijo.2012.181.
- Ranieri, S.C., S. Fusco, E. Panieri, V. Labate, M. Mele, V. Tesori, A.M. Ferrara, G. Maulucci, M. De Spirito, G.E. Martorana, T. Galeotti, and G. Pani. 2010. Mammalian life-span determinant p66shcA mediates obesity-induced insulin resistance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107: 13420–13425. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1008647107.
- Ranieri, S.C., S. Fusco, and G. Pani. 2013. p66(ShcA): Linking mammalian longevity with obesity-induced insulin resistance. *Vitamins and Hormones* 91: 219– 241. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-407766-9.00009-2.
- Ricoult, S.J.H., and B.D. Manning. 2013. The multifaceted role of mTORC1 in the control of lipid metabolism. *EMBO Reports* 14: 242–251. doi:10.1038/ embor.2013.5.
- Rodrigues, A.R., H. Almeida, and A.M. Gouveia. 2013. Alpha-MSH signalling via melanocortin 5 receptor promotes lipolysis and impairs re-esterification in adipocytes. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1831: 1267–1275.
- Ron, D., and P. Walter. 2007. Signal integration in the endoplasmic reticulum unfolded protein response. *Nature Reviews. Molecular Cell Biology* 8: 519–529. doi:10.1038/nrm2199.
- Roth, R.J., A.M. Le, L. Zhang, M. Kahn, V.T. Samuel, G.I. Shulman, and A.M. Bennett. 2009. MAPK phosphatase-1 facilitates the loss of oxidative myofibers associated with obesity in mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 119: 3817–3829. doi:10.1172/ JCI39054.
- Roux, P.P., and J. Blenis. 2004. ERK and p38 MAPKactivated protein kinases: A family of protein kinases with diverse biological functions. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews: MMBR* 68: 320–344. doi:10.1128/MMBR.68.2.320-344.2004.
- Rukh, G., E. Sonestedt, O. Melander, B. Hedblad, E. Wirfält, U. Ericson, and M. Orho-Melander. 2013. Genetic susceptibility to obesity and diet intakes: Association and interaction analyses in the Malmö

Diet and Cancer Study. *Genes & Nutrition* 8: 535–547. doi:10.1007/s12263-013-0352-8.

- Sabapathy, K., K. Hochedlinger, S.Y. Nam, A. Bauer, M. Karin, and E.F. Wagner. 2004. Distinct roles for JNK1 and JNK2 in regulating JNK activity and c-Jundependent cell proliferation. *Molecular Cell* 15: 713– 725. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2004.08.028.
- Sabio, G., M. Das, A. Mora, Z. Zhang, J.Y. Jun, H.J. Ko, T. Barrett, J.K. Kim, and R.J. Davis. 2008. A stress signaling pathway in adipose tissue regulates hepatic insulin resistance. *Science* 322: 1539–1543. doi:10.1126/science.1160794.
- Sajan, M.P., M.E. Acevedo-Duncan, M.L. Standaert, R.A. Ivey, M. Lee, and R.V. Farese. 2014. Aktdependent phosphorylation of hepatic FoxO1 is compartmentalized on a WD40/ProF scaffold and is selectively inhibited by aPKC in early phases of dietinduced obesity. *Diabetes* 63: 2690–2701. doi:10.2337/ db13-1863.
- Scazzocchio, B., R. Varì, M. D'Archivio, C. Santangelo, C. Filesi, C. Giovannini, and R. Masella. 2009. Oxidized LDL impair adipocyte response to insulin by activating serine/threonine kinases. *Journal of Lipid Research* 50: 832–845. doi:10.1194/jlr.M800402-JLR200.
- Schaeffer, H.J., and M.J. Weber. 1999. Mitogen-activated protein kinases: Specific messages from ubiquitous messengers. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 19: 2435–2444.
- Schattenberg, J.M., R. Singh, Y. Wang, J.H. Lefkowitch, R.M. Rigoli, P.E. Scherer, and M.J. Czaja. 2006. JNK1 but not JNK2 promotes the development of steatohepatitis in mice. *Hepatology (Baltimore, Md.)* 43: 163– 172. doi:10.1002/hep.20999.
- Schröder, M., and R.J. Kaufman. 2005. ER stress and the unfolded protein response. *Mutation Research* 569: 29–63. doi:10.1016/j.mrfmmm.2004.06.056.
- Senapedis, W.T., C.J. Kennedy, P.M. Boyle, and P.A. Silver. 2011. Whole genome siRNA cell-based screen links mitochondria to Akt signaling network through uncoupling of electron transport chain. *Molecular Biology of the Cell* 22: 1791–1805. doi:10.1091/mbc.E10-10-0854.
- Shaw, R.J. 2009. LKB1 and AMP-activated protein kinase control of mTOR signalling and growth. Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England) 196: 65–80. doi:10.1111/j.1748-1716.2009.01972.x.
- Shi, H., M.V. Kokoeva, K. Inouye, I. Tzameli, H. Yin, and J.S. Flier. 2006. TLR4 links innate immunity and fatty acid-induced insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 3015–3025. doi:10.1172/ JCI28898.
- Shoelson, S.E., J. Lee, and A.B. Goldfine. 2006. Inflammation and insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 1793–1801. doi:10.1172/ JCI29069.
- Shrestha, Y.B., C.H. Vaughan, B.J. Smith, C.K. Song, D.J. Baro, and T.J. Bartness. 2010. Central melanocortin stimulation increases phosphorylated perilipin A and hormone-sensitive lipase in adipose tissues. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory*,

Integrative and Comparative Physiology 299: R140–R149. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00535.2009.

- Song, W.-J., E.-A.C. Song, M.-S. Jung, S.-H. Choi, H.-H. Baik, B.K. Jin, J.H. Kim, and S.-H. Chung. 2015. Phosphorylation and inactivation of glycogen synthase kinase 3β (GSK3β) by dual-specificity tyrosine phosphorylation-regulated kinase 1A (Dyrk1A). *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 290: 2321–2333. doi:10.1074/jbc.M114.594952.
- Stretton, C., A. Evans, and H.S. Hundal. 2010. Cellular depletion of atypical PKC{lambda} is associated with enhanced insulin sensitivity and glucose uptake in L6 rat skeletal muscle cells. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 299: E402–E412. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00171.2010.
- Stuart, C.A., M.E.A. Howell, B.M. Cartwright, M.P. McCurry, M.L. Lee, M.W. Ramsey, and M.H. Stone. 2014. Insulin resistance and muscle insulin receptor substrate-1 serine hyperphosphorylation. *Physiological Reports* 2. doi:10.14814/phy2.12236
- Subramani, S., K. Raja, and J. Natarajan. 2014. ProNormz—An integrated approach for human proteins and protein kinases normalization. *Journal of Biomedical Informatics* 47: 131–138. doi:10.1016/j. jbi.2013.10.003.
- Sun, C., L. Tian, J. Nie, H. Zhang, X. Han, and Y. Shi. 2012. Inactivation of MARK4, an AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK)-related kinase, leads to insulin hypersensitivity and resistance to diet-induced obesity. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 38305– 38315. doi:10.1074/jbc.M112.388934.
- Talior, I., M. Yarkoni, N. Bashan, and H. Eldar-Finkelman. 2003. Increased glucose uptake promotes oxidative stress and PKC-delta activation in adipocytes of obese, insulin-resistant mice. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 285: E295–E302. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00044.2003.
- Tao, Y.-X. 2009. Mutations in melanocortin-4 receptor and human obesity. *Progress in Molecular Biology* and Translational Science 88: 173–204. doi:10.1016/ S1877-1173(09)88006-X.
- ----. 2010. The melanocortin-4 receptor: Physiology, pharmacology, and pathophysiology. *Endocrine Reviews* 31: 506–543. doi:10.1210/er.2009-0037.
- Taylor, S.S., C. Kim, D. Vigil, N.M. Haste, J. Yang, J. Wu, and G.S. Anand. 2005. Dynamics of signaling by PKA. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1754: 25–37. doi:10.1016/j.bbapap.2005.08.024.
- Teske, B.F., S.A. Wek, P. Bunpo, J.K. Cundiff, J.N. McClintick, T.G. Anthony, and R.C. Wek. 2011. The eIF2 kinase PERK and the integrated stress response facilitate activation of ATF6 during endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Molecular Biology of the Cell* 22: 4390–4405. doi:10.1091/ mbc.E11-06-0510.
- Theodosiou, A., and A. Ashworth. 2002. MAP kinase phosphatases. *Genome Biol.* 26: 3(7):REVIEWS3009).
- Tournier, C., C. Dong, T.K. Turner, S.N. Jones, R.A. Flavell, and R.J. Davis. 2001. MKK7 is an essential component of the JNK signal transduction pathway

activated by proinflammatory cytokines. Genes & Development 15: 1419–1426. doi:10.1101/gad.888501.

- Tsukumo, D.M.L., M.A. Carvalho-Filho, J.B.C. Carvalheira, P.O. Prada, S.M. Hirabara, A.A. Schenka, E.P. Araújo, J. Vassallo, R. Curi, L.A. Velloso, and M.J.A. Saad. 2007. Loss-of-function mutation in Tolllike receptor 4 prevents diet-induced obesity and insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 56: 1986–1998. doi:10.2337/ db06-1595.
- Tuncman, G., J. Hirosumi, G. Solinas, L. Chang, M. Karin, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2006. Functional in vivo interactions between JNK1 and JNK2 isoforms in obesity and insulin resistance. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 103: 10741–10746. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0603509103.
- Um, S.H., D. D'Alessio, and G. Thomas. 2006. Nutrient overload, insulin resistance, and ribosomal protein S6 kinase 1, S6K1. *Cell Metabolism* 3: 393–402. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2006.05.003.
- Uysal, K.T., S.M. Wiesbrock, M.W. Marino, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 1997. Protection from obesityinduced insulin resistance in mice lacking TNF-alpha function. *Nature* 389: 610–614. doi:10.1038/39335.
- Valenti, L., R. Rametta, P. Dongiovanni, M. Maggioni, A.L. Fracanzani, M. Zappa, E. Lattuada, G. Roviaro, and S. Fargion. 2008. Increased expression and activity of the transcription factor FOXO1 in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *Diabetes* 57: 1355–1362. doi:10.2337/ db07-0714.
- Vanhaesebroeck, B., and D.R. Alessi. 2000. The PI3K-PDK1 connection: More than just a road to PKB. *The Biochemical Journal* 346(Pt 3): 561–576.
- Vila-Bedmar, R., M. Lorenzo, and S. Fernández-Veledo. 2010. Adenosine 5'-monophosphate-activated protein kinase-mammalian target of rapamycin cross talk regulates brown adipocyte differentiation. *Endocrinology* 151: 980–992. doi:10.1210/en.2009-0810.
- Volmer, R., K. van der Ploeg, and D. Ron. 2013. Membrane lipid saturation activates endoplasmic reticulum unfolded protein response transducers through their transmembrane domains. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 110: 4628–4633. doi:10.1073/pnas.1217611110.
- Weston, C.R., and R.J. Davis. 2007. The JNK signal transduction pathway. *Current Opinion in Cell Biology* 19: 142–149. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2007.02.001.
- White, M.F. 2003. Insulin signaling in health and disease. *Science* 302: 1710–1711. doi:10.1126/science. 1092952.
- Winnay, J.N., and C.R. Kahn. 2011. PI 3-kinase regulatory subunits as regulators of the unfolded protein response. *Methods in Enzymology* 490: 147–158. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-385114-7.00009-X.
- Wu, J.J., R.J. Roth, E.J. Anderson, E.-G. Hong, M.-K. Lee, C.S. Choi, P.D. Neufer, G.I. Shulman, J.K. Kim, and A.M. Bennett. 2006. Mice lacking MAP kinase phosphatase-1 have enhanced MAP kinase activity and resistance to diet-induced obesity. *Cell Metabolism* 4: 61–73. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2006.05.010.

- Xu, H., M. Dembski, Q. Yang, D. Yang, A. Moriarty, O. Tayber, H. Chen, R. Kapeller, and L.A. Tartaglia. 2003. Dual specificity mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase phosphatase-4 plays a potential role in insulin resistance. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 30187–30192. doi:10.1074/jbc.M302010200.
- Xue, B., Z. Yang, X. Wang, and H. Shi. 2012. Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids antagonize macrophage inflammation via activation of AMPK/SIRT1 pathway. *PLoS One* 7: e45990. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0045990.
- Yang, C.-Y., C.-H. Chang, Y.-L. Yu, T.-C.E. Lin, S.-A. Lee, C.-C. Yen, J.-M. Yang, J.-M. Lai, Y.-R. Hong, T.-L. Tseng, K.-M. Chao, and C.-Y.F. Huang. 2008. PhosphoPOINT: A comprehensive human kinase interactome and phospho-protein database. *Bioinformatics (Oxford, England)* 24: i14–i20. doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/btn297.
- Yuan, M., N. Konstantopoulos, J. Lee, L. Hansen, Z.W. Li, M. Karin, and S.E. Shoelson. 2001. Reversal of obesity- and diet-induced insulin resistance with salicylates or targeted disruption of Ikkbeta. *Science* 293: 1673–1677. doi:10.1126/science.1061620.
- Yuan, H., X. Zhang, X. Huang, Y. Lu, W. Tang, Y. Man, S. Wang, J. Xi, and J. Li. 2010. NADPH oxidase 2-derived reactive oxygen species mediate FFAs-induced dysfunction and apoptosis of β-cells via JNK, p38 MAPK and p53 pathways. *PLoS One* 5: e15726. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0015726.
- Zhang, Y., M. Xu, S. Zhang, L. Yan, C. Yang, W. Lu, Y. Li, and H. Cheng. 2007. The role of G protein-coupled receptor 40 in lipoapoptosis in mouse beta-cell line NIT-1. *Journal of Molecular Endocrinology* 38: 651– 661. doi:10.1677/JME-06-0048.
- Zhang, X., A. Xu, S.K. Chung, J.H.B. Cresser, G. Sweeney, R.L.C. Wong, A. Lin, and K.S.L. Lam. 2011. Selective inactivation of c-Jun NH2-terminal kinase in adipose tissue protects against diet-induced obesity and improves insulin sensitivity in both liver and skeletal muscle in mice. *Diabetes* 60: 486–495. doi:10.2337/db10-0650.
- Zhang, W., Q. Wang, P. Song, and M.-H. Zou. 2013. Liver kinase b1 is required for white adipose tissue growth and differentiation. *Diabetes* 62: 2347–2358. doi:10.2337/db12-1229.
- Zhao, X., I.R. León, S. Bak, M. Mogensen, K. Wrzesinski, K. Højlund, and O.N. Jensen. 2011. Phosphoproteome analysis of functional mitochondria isolated from resting human muscle reveals extensive phosphorylation of inner membrane protein complexes and enzymes. *Molecular & Cellular Proteomics: MCP* 10: M110.000299. doi:10.1074/mcp.M110.000299.
- Zhao, X., D. Feng, Q. Wang, A. Abdulla, X.-J. Xie, J. Zhou, Y. Sun, E.S. Yang, L.-P. Liu, B. Vaitheesvaran, L. Bridges, I.J. Kurland, R. Strich, J.-Q. Ni, C. Wang, J. Ericsson, J.E. Pessin, J.-Y. Ji, and F. Yang. 2012. Regulation of lipogenesis by cyclin-dependent kinase 8-mediated control of SREBP-1. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 122: 2417–2427. doi:10.1172/ JCI61462.

- Zheng, C.F., and K.L. Guan. 1993. Cloning and characterization of two distinct human extracellular signal-regulated kinase activator kinases, MEK1 and MEK2. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 268: 11435–11439.
- Zhu, J.-G., L. Xia, C.-B. Ji, C.-M. Zhang, G.-Z. Zhu, C.-M. Shi, L. Chen, D.-N. Qin, and X.-R. Guo. 2012. Differential DNA methylation status between human preadipocytes and mature adipocytes. *Cell Biochemistry and Biophysics* 63: 1–15. doi:10.1007/ s12013-012-9336-3.
- Zolotnik, I.A., T.Y. Figueroa, and B.B. Yaspelkis. 2012. Insulin receptor and IRS-1 co-immunoprecipitation with SOCS-3, and IKK α/β phosphorylation are increased in obese Zucer rat skeletal muscle. *Life Sciences* 91: 816–822. doi:10.1016/j. lfs.2012.08.038.
- Zoncu, R., A. Efeyan, and D.M. Sabatini. 2011. mTOR: From growth signal integration to cancer, diabetes and ageing. *Nature Reviews. Molecular Cell Biology* 12: 21–35. doi:10.1038/nrm3025.

Fat Cell and Fatty Acid Turnover in Obesity

6

Atilla Engin

Abstract

The ratio of free fatty acid (FFA) turnover decreases significantly with the expansion of white adipose tissue. Adipose tissue and dietary saturated fatty acid levels significantly correlate with an increase in fat cell size and number. Inhibition of adipose triglyceride lipase leads to an accumulation of triglyceride, whereas inhibition of hormone-sensitive lipase leads to the accumulation of diacylglycerol. The G0/G1 switch gene 2 increases lipid content in adipocytes and promotes adipocyte hypertrophy through the restriction of triglyceride turnover. Excess triacylglycerols (TAGs), sterols and sterol esters are surrounded by the phospholipid monolayer surface and form lipid droplets. Following the release of lipid droplets from endoplasmic reticulum, cytoplasmic lipid droplets increase their volume either by local TAG synthesis or by homotypic fusion. The number and the size of lipid droplet distribution is correlated with obesity. Obesity-associated adipocyte death exhibits feature of necrosis-like programmed cell death. NOD-like receptors family pyrin domain containing 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome-dependent caspase-1 activation in hypertrophic adipocytes induces obese adipocyte death by pyroptosis. Actually adipocyte death may be a prerequisite for the transition from hypertrophic to hyperplastic obesity. Major transcriptional factors, CCAAT/enhancer-binding proteins beta and delta, play a central role in the subsequent induction of critical regulators, peroxisome-proliferator-activated receptor gamma, CCAAT/ enhancer-binding protein alpha and sterol regulatory element-binding protein 1, in the transcriptional control of adipogenesis in obesity.

Collectively, in this chapter the concept of adipose tissue remodeling in response to adipocyte death or adipogenesis, and the complexity of lipid

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_6 droplet interactions with the other cellular organelles are reviewed. Furthermore, in addition to lipid droplet growth, the functional link between the adipocyte-specific lipid droplet-associated protein and fatty acid turn-over is also debated.

Keywords

Obesity • Fat cell • Adipocyte • Free fatty acids • Adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL) • Hormone sensitive lipase (HSL) • Perilipin (PLIN) • Lipotoxicity • Lipid droplets • Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptorgamma (PPAR-gamma) • Triacylglycerol (TAG) • Sterol regulatory element-binding protein

1 Introduction

Synthesis, storage, and turnover of triacylglycerols (TAGs) in adipocytes are critical cellular processes to maintain lipid and energy homeostasis in mammals. TAGs are stored in metabolically highly dynamic lipid droplets, which are subjected to fragmentation and fusion under lipolytic and lipogenic conditions, respectively (Paar et al. 2012). The mean residence time of lipids in lipid droplets is 1.6 years, whereas the mean survival of adipocytes is 9.5 years. This implies that triglycerides are approximately replaced six times during the life span of the adipocyte. During this period lipid storage and mobilization is dynamically regulated. Furthermore, in obese individuals, the rate of triglyceride storage and the mean residence time of lipids in lipid droplets are markedly increased compared to non-obese individuals (Arner et al. 2011). In this context, white adipose tissue plays a central role in the development of obesity-associated comorbidities. A reduction in adipocyte number without a change in energy balance would result in larger fat cells, but not less in total adipose mass (Rosen and Spiegelman 2006). Six hundred and thirtysix individuals' fat distribution-related a subset of homeotic genes, HOX genes, HOXC9 and HOXC10 mRNA expression have been investigated in paired abdominal subcutaneous and omental adipose tissue samples. HOXC9 and HOXC10 may play an important role in the development of obesity, adverse fat distribution, and subsequent alterations in whole-body metabolism and adipose tissue functions (Brune et al. 2016). The contributions of different adipose tissue depots to the metabolic complications are different. People who have an upper body fat distribution around the abdomen are at greater risk of disease than those who tend to store fat in their lower body around the hips and thighs (Dam et al. 2016). Additionally, upper-body subcutaneous fat has a higher lipolytic activity than the lower-body fat depot in both women and men. Free fatty acids (FFAs) released by the visceral fat depot contribute only a small percentage of systemic FFA delivery. Hence upper-body subcutaneous fat is the dominant contributor to circulating FFAs and the source of the excess FFA release in upperbody obesity (Koutsari and Jensen 2006). The ratio of FFA turnover/lipolysis decreases significantly with increases in the degree of obesity. Lipid oxidation could only account for 50% of the FFA disappearance rate (Lillioja et al. 1986). Furthermore, increased adipocyte number in obesity has life-long effects on adipose tissue homeostasis and white adipose tissue mass. Primary cells from the adipose tissue stromal fraction can proliferate and differentiate into functional, mature adipocytes to reconstitute a fully functional adipose depot (Rodeheffer et al. 2008). Even after obese individuals undergo severe weight loss, elevated adipocyte number is maintained (Spalding et al. 2008). Therefore, besides the size and amount of adipocytes, fat

cell death, function of the lipid droplets, and adipogenesis should be debated in the scope of the fat cell and fatty acid turnover of obesity.

2 Size and Number of Adipocytes in Obesity

Actually fat cell size is a significant predictor of the cardio-metabolic disorders related to obesity. Adipocyte hypertrophy in the visceral fat compartment may represent a strong marker of limited hyperplasic capacity in subcutaneous adipose tissues, which in turn is associated with the presence of numerous cardio-metabolic disorders (Laforest et al. 2015). Expansion of white adipose tissue occurs either through increased lipid filling within existing mature adipocytes to enlarge adipocyte size or increased differentiation of adipocyte precursor cells to increase the number of adipocytes. Former is defined as hypertrophic adipose tissue growth and latter is defined as hyperplastic adipose tissue growth or adipogenesis (Joe et al. 2009; Wang et al. 2013). Determining omental weight as well as mean adipocyte size and number of 55 obese patients revealed that increase in visceral adipose tissue mass is predominantly dependent on adipocyte number rather than adipocyte size (Arner et al. 2013). In a previous study, Drolet et al. showed that adipocyte size of both subcutaneous and omental fat was increased in obese women, whereas hyperplasia was predominant in the subcutaneous fat depot. Thus mRNA levels of CCAAT/enhancerbinding protein (CEBP)-alpha, Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma (PPARgamma) 2, sterol-regulatory-element-binding protein (SREBP) 1c and the other genes related to lipid metabolism are found to be significantly higher in subcutaneous adipocytes when compared with the omental fat tissue (Drolet et al. 2008). Indeed, preadipocyte differentiation is promoted via upregulation of PPAR-gamma and CEBP-alpha and inhibition of Glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK3)alpha/beta and beta-catenin signaling (Sohn et al. 2015). Additionally, the transcription factor SREBP 1c is highly expressed in adipose tissue and plays a central role in adipocyte development along with the generation of endogenous PPAR-gamma ligand and the expression of several genes which are critical for lipid biosynthesis (Payne et al. 2010). Women with omental adipocyte hypertrophy have significantly lower amount of subcutaneous adipose tissue glucose transporter type 4 (GLUT4) mRNA, higher subcutaneous CEBP-beta mRNA expression as well as higher mRNA expression of omental perilipin (lipid droplet-associated protein; PLIN), compared to women with omental adipocyte hyperplasia. Women with subcutaneous adipocyte hypertrophy have lower mRNA expression of GLUT4, higher mRNA expression of CEBP-beta, lower plasma adiponectin concentrations compared to women with subcutaneous adipose tissue adipocyte hyperplasia (Michaud et al. 2014). Actually adiponectin released by both omental and subcutaneous adipocytes are similar in lean individuals; however, in obese or visceral obese women, adiponectin release from omental adipocytes significantly reduces (Drolet et al. 2009). Furthermore, women characterized by omental adipocyte hypertrophy have higher plasma and very-low-density lipoprotein (VLDL) triglyceride levels as well as a higher total-to-high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol ratio compared with women characterized by omental adipocyte hyperplasia. In these cases, 10% enlargement of omental adipocytes significantly increases the risk of hypertriglyceridemia independent of body composition and fat distribution. In addition, 10% increase in visceral adipocyte number also markedly enhances the risk of hypertriglyceridemia (Veilleux et al. 2011). Fat cell enlargement is associated with insulin resistance even in non-diabetic individuals independent of the body mass index (BMI) (Lundgren et al. 2007). Moreover, in addition to insulin, catecholamines also involve in the regulation of adipocyte volume. The lipolytic effect of catecholamines is more pronounced in the abdominal fat depots (Engfeldt and Arner 1988). Thus, in non-obese individuals alpha2-adrenergic receptors do not have a significant effect on subcutaneous adipose tissue lipolysis during the high circulating adrenaline concentrations. However, in the preperitoneal adipose tissue depot, alpha2adrenergic receptor tone plays an important role for the lipolytic rate (Simonsen et al. 2008). In subjects with upper-body obesity, the lipolytic action of catecholamines changes according to the depot localization of adipocytes. While the effect of beta 2-adrenergic receptors decreases, the increased activity of alpha 2-adrenergic adrenoceptors combined with hormone sensitive lipase (HSL) deficiency inhibits the lipolytic effect of catecholamines in subcutaneous adipocytes. However increased activity of beta 3-adrenergic receptors is coincidental with the decreased activity of alpha 2 adrenoceptors and augments the lipolytic response in visceral adipocytes (Arner 1995). Subcutaneous abdominal fat cells are significantly larger and their cellular cholesterol content is greater than omental adipocytes of morbidly obese patients. Higher amount of highdensity lipoprotein uptake in these patients is the result of differences in adipocyte size rather than differences in the cholesterol-to-triglyceride ratio (Despres et al. 1987). Furthermore, large adipocytes express more adipocytokine and show high amount of oleic acid via stearoyl-CoA desaturase upregulation (Matsubara et al. 2009). In overweight/obese patients, polyunsaturated fatty acid accumulation is coincidental with reduced adipocyte size according to the depot localization. In contrast, adipose tissue and dietary saturated fatty acid levels significantly correlate with an increase in fat cell size and number (Garaulet et al. 2006). There are important differences in fatty acid composition between the depot localizations. Saturated fatty acids are higher, whereas monounsaturated fatty acids are lower in perivisceral fat pad than in subcutaneous fat (Garaulet et al. 2001).

Activation of PPAR-gamma and stimulation of its target genes are prerequisite for the metabolic features specific to adipocytes, such as fatty acid uptake, TAG synthesis and storage or adrenergically stimulated lipolysis. Additionally the G0/G1 switch gene 2 (G0S2) expression is also upregulated by PPAR-gamma during adipogenesis (Heckmann et al. 2013). Schweiger et al. showed that adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL) is required for efficient lipolysis in the basal and stimulated state of adipocytes. Inhibition of

ATGL leads to an accumulation of triglyceride, whereas inhibition of HSL leads to the accumulation of diacylglycerol (DAG). In human adipocytes ATGL and HSL have rate-limiting roles in triglyceride and DAG hydrolysis, respectively. Furthermore, G0S2 expression is concomitantly upregulated with ATGL. Overexpression of G0S2 in the presence of the HSL inhibitor almost completely abolishes lipolysis (Schweiger et al. 2012). Thus, the increase in G0S2 protein expression attenuates ATGL activity and decreases lipolysis in human adipocytes. Therefore, cell size inversely correlates with G0S2 mRNA expression in both subcutaneous and omental adipose depots. GOS2 mRNA expression is 75% higher in subcutaneous adipose depots compared to omental adipose tissue (Skopp et al. 2016). G0S2 blocks lipolysis through direct interaction and inhibition of the triglyceride hydrolase activity of ATGL. Binding between the hydrophobic domain of G0S2 and the patatin-like domain of ATGL results in lipolytic inhibition in adipocytes (Yang et al. 2010). GOS2 protein levels increase in mesenteric fat depots of high-fat diet-fed mice. Overexpression of G0S2 in mesenteric white adipose tissue reduces basal lipolysis and increases PLIN protein levels in adipocytes. Otherwise increased basal lipolysis in mesenteric adipocytes is parallel by decreased PLIN content (Wueest et al. 2012). Endogenous G0S2 is simultaneously recruited to lipid droplets through direct interaction with ATGL. Hence cytosolic pools of ATGL are identified as G0S2-bound and unbound forms (Yang et al. 2010). In adipocytes, both G0S2 and ATGL also occur in association with an endoplasmic reticulum-related membrane compartment, from which they are recruited onto lipid droplets upon adrenergic stimulation (Yang et al. 2010). Translocation of G0S2-unbound ATGL leads to acute activation of triglyceride hydrolysis. Upon prolonged adrenergic stimulation, G0S2 is downregulated thereby releasing G0S2-bound ATGL for sustained lipolysis (Heckmann et al. 2013). Human G0S2 is upregulated during adipocyte differentiation and inhibits ATGL activity in a dose-dependent manner. In this manner, GOS2 regulates human lipolysis by affecting both enzyme activity and
intracellular localization of ATGL in adipogenesis (Schweiger et al. 2012). On the other hand, G0S2 protein could be degraded in response to tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) stimulation. TNF-alpha also significantly decreases PPAR-gamma protein levels. Degradation of PPAR-gamma almost completely abolishes the binding of PPAR-gamma to the G0S2 promoter in adipocytes that are treated with TNF-alpha. Thus, proteasomal degradation of PPAR-gamma and the reduction of G0S2 content are permissive for prolonged TNF-alpha-induced lipolysis (Jin et al. 2014). Collectively, G0S2 increases lipid content in adipocytes and promotes adipocyte hypertrophy through the restriction of triglyceride turnover. Eventually the majority of alterations exhibited by adipose overexpression of G0S2 are due to reduction of lipolytic capacity through the inhibition of ATGL (Heckmann et al. 2014). As usual, ATGL is highly expressed in adipose tissue of humans. This enzyme exhibits high substrate specificity for TAG and is also associated with lipid droplets. Inhibition of ATGL markedly decreases total adipose acylhydrolase activity (Zimmermann et al. 2004). Actually ATGL activity is highly dependent on the association with comparative gene identification-58; α/β hydrolase domain-containing protein 5, ABHD5 (CGI-58) in adipose tissue. CGI-58 is an essential component for the lipolytic breakdown of cellular lipid depots (Lass et al. 2006). CGI-58 does not compete with G0S2 in binding to ATGL, and G0S2 possess the capacity to prevent ATGL-mediated lipid droplet turnover in the presence of CGI-58 (Lu et al. 2010).

Furthermore, genetic inactivation of ATGL also leads to ectopic TAG accumulation in multiple tissues. In this case the reduced availability of ATGL-derived FFAs increase glucose consumption and improve glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity (Haemmerle et al. 2006). ATGL activity is also controlled by lipid intermediates which are generated during lipolysis. Inhibition of the major lipolytic enzymes ATGL and HSL by long-chain acyl-CoAs is an effective feedback mechanism for controlling lipolysis and protecting cells from lipotoxic concentrations of fatty acids and fatty acid-derived lipid metabolites (Nagy et al. 2014). ATGL is a key regulator of TAG lipolysis and whole body energy metabolism at rest and during exercise. However, ATGL Ser404 phosphorylation is not related to increases in adenosine monophosphate (AMP)-activated protein kinase (AMPK) activity, and no interaction was found between AMPK and ATGL (Mason et al. 2012). Activation of AMPK induces dose-dependent apoptotic cell death, inhibition of lipolysis, and downregulation of PPAR-gamma and CEBPalpha. Thus, AMPK may diminish adiposity via reduction of fat cell number (Dagon et al. 2006).

FFAs are directly taken up into subcutaneous fat in the post-absorptive state, in approximately 4% and 8% of men and women, respectively. Five versus 10% of FFAs released by subcutaneous fat cells are subsequently taken up directly and independent of the lipoprotein lipase. Direct FFA uptake pathway is more efficient in redistribution of subcutaneous adipose tissue fat in women compared to the men (Shadid et al. 2007). Eventually, in the postabsorptive state approximately 9% and 3% of systemic FFAs are directly re-stored in subcutaneous fat in women and men, respectively. In this regard plasma FFA concentrations are the best predictor of direct FFA storage rates (Koutsari et al. 2011). Considering per gram of adipose tissue lipid, direct FFA storage rates are equal in small, medium and large cells from upper to lower adipose depots. Nevertheless, storage rate of per cell is much greater in large than small adipocyte (Rajjo et al. 2014). However, mitochondrial dysfunction of adipocyte in obesity is related to overall adiposity rather than individual adipocyte hypertrophy (Yin et al. 2014). Thus, mitochondrial respiratory capacities of adipocytes are inversely associated with BMI but are independent of cell size (Fischer et al. 2015). Although mitochondrial content of adipocyte is not significantly different between obese and non-obese volunteers, mitochondrial oxidative capacity of adipocyte is reduced in obese compared with non-obese adults and this difference is not due to cell size differences (Yin et al. 2014). Obesity is associated with dysfunctional adipose tissue, which is unable to expand further to store excess dietary lipids. Increased fluxes of plasma FFAs lead to ectopic fatty acid deposition in insulin-dependent organs and lipotoxicity (Tumova et al. 2016). Impairment of insulin action in adipocytes may contribute to metabolic disorders in adipose tissue, since insulin stimulates synthesis and storage of TAG and inhibits lipolysis. Actually adipose tissue hypoxia powerfully inhibits insulin action in adipocytes. The inhibition leads to an increase in lipolysis and cell death in large adipocytes (Yin et al. 2009). Increased fat cell size is highly associated with insulin resistance and may represent the failure of the adipose tissue mass to expand and therefore to accommodate an increased energy influx. Ectopic fat deposition is the result of synergistic effects of increased dietary intake, decreased fat oxidation and impaired adipogenesis (Heilbronn et al. 2004). Contrariwise, depletion of the fatspecific protein, FSP27 by small interfering RNA (siRNA) in white adipocytes results in the formation of numerous small lipid droplets, increases lipolysis, and decreases TAG storage (Nishino et al. 2008). On the other hand, FSP27 belongs to the cell death-inducing DNA fragmentation factor (DFF45)-like effector (CIDE) family of proteins. Furthermore, CIDE-A and CIDE-B genes are encode homolog proteins with DFF45. CIDE-A and CIDE-B activate apoptosis in mammalian cells, which is inhibited by DFF45 but not by caspase inhibitors (Inohara et al. 1998). CIDE-A expression is decreased two-fold in obese humans. Human adipocyte depletion of CIDE-A by RNA interference stimulates lipolysis and increases TNF-alpha secretion by a posttranscriptional effect (Nordström et al. 2005). Besides its localization to lipid droplet surface, FSP27-positive staining is observed at the site where two lipid droplets form close contact with adipocytes. The locally concentrated FSP27 or CIDE-A at lipid droplet-lipid droplet contact sites (LDCSs) may provide a tethering force for stable lipid droplet contact that is required for efficient lipid transfer. The mode of lipid droplet growth adopted by FSP27 and CIDE-A is different from membrane fusion, as the former involves CIDE-mediated focal contact of pairing lipid droplets and directional net lipid transfer between lipid droplets with size disparity (Gong et al.

A. Engin

2011). Eventually CIDE-A and CIDE-C are predominantly expressed in adipocytes. Both of them localize on the surface of lipid droplets and are particularly enriched at LDCSs to promote atypical lipid droplet fusion and growth by lipid exchange and transfer in adipocytes (Jambunathan et al. 2011). Enlarged lipid droplets have decreased lipolysis due to decreased surface area/ volume. Indeed, FSP27 negatively regulates lipolysis and promotes triglyceride accumulation (Puri et al. 2007).

3 Lipid Droplets

Lipid droplets have a hydrophobic core of neutral lipids and are surrounded by a phospholipid monolayer which consists of over a hundred different phospholipid molecular species (Penno et al. 2013). Lipid droplets are coated by PLIN family and other structural proteins which include lipogenic enzymes, lipases and membranetrafficking proteins (Carr and Ahima 2016). The most abundant surface proteins of lipid droplets are PLIN1, adipophilin (PLIN2), tail-interacting protein of 47 kDa (TIP47 or PLIN3), S3-12 (PLIN4), and OXPAT (for a PAT family protein expressed in oxidative tissues, Myocardial Lipid Droplet Protein or MLDP and Lipid Storage Droplet Protein 5 or PLIN5). These proteins collectively have been referred as the PAT family of proteins which is generally defines the three of them; PLIN, Adipophilin, and TIP47 (Brasaemle 2007). Nascent lipid droplets emerge with a coat composed of S3-12, TIP47, and adipophilin. The non-lipid droplet pools of S3-12, adipophilin, and TIP47 constitute a ready reservoir of coat proteins to permit rapid packaging of newly synthesized TAG (Wolins et al. 2005). The most abundant lipid droplet surface proteins are the adipocyte specific PLIN, the ubiquitous adipocyte differentiation-related protein (ADRP) and TIP47. All of them actively participate in the control of lipid storage and mobilization (Blouin et al. 2010). Initially lipid droplets are formed within membranes of the endoplasmic reticulum, later they are separated from endoplasmic reticulum membranes to become distinct structures.

However, final steps of neutral lipid synthesis are catalyzed by enzymes that reside in the endoplasmic reticulum (Brasaemle 2007). The earliest detectable deposits of neutral lipid collect in tiny dispersed structures at the periphery of adipocytes; both S3-12 and TIP47 co-localize to these minute structures. These droplets were distinct from those droplets surrounded by PLIN. The composition of lipid droplet coat proteins changes with the expanding of lipid droplets. The formation of S3-12-coated droplets is insulin-dependent and require glucose and fatty acids that can be incorporated into TAG (Wolins et al. 2003, 2005). In this event, initially the nascent lipid droplets form peripherally and then they migrate toward the perinuclear storage droplets. Wolins et al. proposed that nascent droplets enlarge as they move centrally, perhaps by synthesis of new TAG directly in the droplet rather than by droplet fusion. The PLIN-Adipophilin-TIP47 proteins are recruited to the nascent droplet surface from preexisting pools as they move centrally over time. The lack of fusion in this process reveals that nascent lipid droplets enlarge by synthesis of TAG on the droplets themselves (Wolins et al. 2005). Actually the lipid droplet monolayer surface is an area of endoplasmic reticulum membrane leaflet, but it is modified by its unique content of PLIN. Microperoxisomes are also closely associated with lipid droplets, however they are not in contact with the lipid droplet surface layer (Blanchette-Mackie et al. 1995). In adipocytes, circular and elongated membranous structures at the periphery of the lipid droplet but external to its surface layer are identified as microperoxisomes. Endoplasmic reticulum foci for the biosynthesis of phospholipid and TAG may simultaneously meet the requirements of proliferating peroxisomes for membrane components of developing lipid droplets. PLIN is assowith TAG accumulation ciated only in endoplasmic reticulum and is not found in peroxisomes (Blanchette-Mackie et al. 1995). Lipid droplet-protein associated intermediate-sized filament, vimentin creates a spherical, cage-like structures by surrounding lipid globules. Various stages of emerging lipid globules are accompanied with PLIN as linking protein between lipid

droplets and vimentin (Heid et al. 2014). Virtually both PLIN A and vimentin is important for lipid droplet stability. However, these proteins are significantly reduced in lipid droplets of the obese adipose tissue (Ding et al. 2012).

In terms of number and the size distribution of lipid droplets, they are correlated with obesity as well as other pathologies linked with fat accumulation (Rizzatti et al. 2013). The TAG-rich lipid droplets of adipocytes provide the largest storage depot for energy in the form of esterified fatty acids. Lipolysis of adipocyte TAG also releases glycerol that is transported to liver for metabolism by either gluconeogenesis or glycolysis (Brasaemle 2007). Microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTP) is essential for the assembly of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins. MTP is expressed in adipose tissue of humans and plays a key role in lipid droplet formation and turnover. MTP and PLIN2 are found on the same droplets; however, MTP does not co-localize with PLIN2. Inhibition of MTP activity has no effect on the movement of triglyceride out of the cell either as a lipid complex or via lipolysis (Love et al. 2015).

It is thought that one of the growth options of lipid droplets in size is the fusion process by which a larger lipid droplet is obtained by the merging of two smaller lipid droplets. The number and size of lipid droplets are influenced by the catabolism and the absorption of lipids or interaction with other organelles (Boschi et al. 2014). The size of lipid droplets is regulated by modes of lipid droplet growth including rapid/ homotypic as well as slow/atypical lipid droplet fusion, and is identified by key proteins; fatspecific protein 27 (FSP27), seipin, fat storage inducing transmembrane protein 2 (FITM2) and PLIN1 and lipids; phosphatidylcholine and phosphatidic acid (Yang et al. 2012). Fusion involves an initial step in which the two adjacent membranes become continuous, followed by the slower merging of the neutral lipid cores to produce a single spherical lipid droplet. These fusion events are accompanied by changes to the lipid droplet surface organization (Murphy et al. 2010). Thus, phosphatidylcholine has a major role in stabilizing the lipid droplet surface and preventing lipid droplets coalescence, whereas phosphatidic acids may facilitate lipid droplets coalescence of contacting lipid droplets, resulting in the formation of lipid droplets may reach up to 50 times the normal volume in cells (Fei et al. 2011). Phosphocholine cytidylyltransferase (CCT) activation on surfaces of expanding lipid droplets increases the flux through the Kennedy pathway, which generates phosphatidylcholine to coat growing lipid droplets and prevent their coalescence. Phosphatidylcholine acts as a surfactant to prevent lipid droplet coalescence, which otherwise yields large, lipolysis-resistant lipid droplets and triglyceride accumulation (Krahmer et al. 2011). Actually choline/ethanolamine phosphotransferase-1 (CEPT1) is the terminal enzyme in the Kennedy pathway of phospholipid synthesis. High fat feeding and obesity induces CEPT1. Indeed, in obese human muscle CEPT1 mRNA was inversely correlated with insulin sensitivity (Funai et al. 2016).

TAG is synthesized by two distinct diacylglycerol acyltransferase (DGAT) enzymes; DGAT1 and DGAT2. Both DGAT enzymes reside in the endoplasmic reticulum, but DGAT2 also co-localizes with mitochondria and lipid droplets. DGAT2 is capable of catalyzing TAG synthesis and promote its storage in cytosolic lipid droplets independent of its localization (McFie et al. 2011). FSP27 and Cidea (one of the CIDE proteins) are enriched at a particular sublipid droplet location, at the LDCS. The enrichment of FSP27 at LDCSs is a critical first step for FSP27-mediated lipid droplet growth. Once FSP27 and Cidea are enriched at LDCSs, rapid lipid exchange among contacted lipid droplet pairs occurres. The transfer of neutral lipids from smaller to large lipid droplets at FSP27-positive LDCS forms larger lipid droplets. In this event FSP27 may provide a tethering force for stable lipid droplet attachment and recruit unidentified proteins to form a complex at the LDCS (Gong et al. 2011). Eventually CIDE proteins, localize to lipid droplets and endoplasmic reticulum, control lipid metabolism in adipocytes through regulating AMPK activity and influencing lipogenesis or lipid droplet formation (Gong et al. 2009; Yonezawa et al. 2011). CIDE proteins appear to play a unique role in the control of the sizes of cytosolic lipid droplets in various cell types. Interestingly, CIDE proteins are localized to the surface of cytosolic lipid droplets and endoplasmic reticulum (Gong et al. 2009). In fact, FSP27mediated enlargement of lipid droplets consists of two independent steps. Initially FSP27 mediates a rearrangement of small lipid droplets to form clusters, and then it promotes the formation of enlarged droplets by fusing the clustered droplets. FSP27 depletion in adipocytes causes fragmentation of lipid droplets and increases lipolysis (Puri et al. 2007).

The mean ratio of stiffness of the lipid droplets over cytoplasm stiffness is in the range of 2.5–8.3. This indicates that lipid droplets mechanically distort their intracellular environment (Shoham et al. 2014). The increase in cellular structural stiffness can potentially influence the localized deformations of adjacent adipocytes and may accelerate intracytoplasmic lipid production to form even larger and more tightly packed intracellular lipid droplets. The peak strain energy density at the plasma membrane of the adipocytes due to the levels of lipid accumulation in the neighboring cells is large enough to affect intracellular pathways to produce more lipid contents and deformation-induced differentiation in adipocytes (Ben-Or Frank et al. 2015).

Additionally, reactive oxygen species (ROS) levels are higher in high-lipid containing cells. In this respect, ROS levels are proportional to lipid droplet levels. It has been shown that 15% of cells with the highest lipid droplet levels accumulate more than 15% of the overall lipids, and also have 53% more ROS than the mean of the adipocyte population. This indicates that lipid droplet compartmentalization reduces toxic lipid metabolites in most of the adipocytes. Thereby high-lipid containing cells are an advantage for the remaining cells of adipose tissue (Herms et al. 2013). PLIN5 is essential for maintaining lipid droplets by antagonizing lipases. Lipid droplets in turn prevent excess ROS production by sequestering fatty acid from excessive oxidation and hence suppress oxidative stress (Kuramoto et al. 2012). Indeed, PLIN5 already present in the cytosol and is rapidly recruited to the surface of a nascent pool of lipid droplets. This protein regulates lipid droplet TAG hydrolysis in a protein kinase-A dependent manner. Eventually PLIN5 takes part in protection against cellular lipotoxicity by transiently entrapping bioactive lipids in lipid droplets (Wang and Sztalryd 2011). On the other hand, a similar mechanism is activated for limiting lipid storage. The components of vesicle-mediated coat protein complex I (COPI) transport complex regulate the PLIN, adipocyte differentiation related protein, tail interacting protein of 47 kDa (PAT) composition at the lipid droplet surface, and promote the association of ATGL with the lipid droplet surface to mediate lipolysis (Beller et al. 2008). In addition, the adenosine diphosphate (ADP)-ribosylation factor 1 (Arf1)/COPI protein machinery also regulates lipid droplet morphology. In this case Arf1/ COPI proteins localize to cellular lipid droplets and bud nano-lipid droplets from larger cellular lipid droplets. Eventually lipid droplet surface tension decreases and bridges from lipid droplet to the endoplasmic reticulum are impaired. Conversely Arf1/COPI deficient cells have increased amounts of phospholipids on lipid droplets (Wilfling et al. 2014).

Large lipid droplets filled with triglycerides are enriched with caveolin-1. The caveolin-1 lipid droplet pool is organized as multi-protein complexes containing cavin-1, with similar dynamics as those found in caveolae. Caveolins mainly locate around intracellular lipid droplets. Nevertheless, caveolin enrichment of lipid droplets is present in all adipose localizations. This indicates that there is a connection between lipid droplet size and caveolin association. Indeed, despite comparable total adipocyte caveolin-1 expression between subjects, caveolin-1 concentration on lipid droplets is positively correlated with fat cell size in obese human adipocytes (Blouin et al. 2010). The specific enrichment of caveolins in enlarged lipid droplets results from an active pathway rather than trapping of caveolins to lipid storage organelle (Blouin et al. 2008). As a key regulator of membrane traffic, Rab protein and as an integral part of membrane protein, caveolin provides a functional link between the cell surface and lipid droplets. Consequently, lipid droplet interactions with each other (homotypic) or with other organelles (heterotypic) in adipocytes or in non-adipocytic cells may involve inter-organelle membrane contact sites or a hemifusion type mechanism to facilitate lipid transfer (Murphy et al. 2009). Actually Rab-8a is a direct interactor and regulator of FSP27 in mediating lipid droplets fusion in adipocytes (Wu et al. 2014). FSP27 (CIDE-3 in humans) plays a critical role in lipid metabolism by regulating lipid droplet size and lipid storage (Lee et al. 2013). Indeed, FSP27 suppresses lipolysis and thereby enhances triglyceride accumulation in adipocytes. The lipolytic actions of TNF-alpha, interleukin-1beta (IL-1beta), and interferongamma (IFN-gamma) are accompanied by marked decreases in FSP27 expression and lipid droplet size in adipocytes (Ranjit et al. 2011). Focally enriched FSP27 at the LDCS mediates lipid droplet growth and creates single-chambered lipid droplets (Gong et al. 2011). Contrariwise the formation of numerous small lipid droplets increases lipolysis, and decreases TAG storage (Nishino et al. 2008). PLIN1 is another adipocytespecific lipid droplet-associated protein. PLIN1 also interacts with the FSP27 and markedly increases FSP27-mediated lipid exchange, lipid transfer and lipid droplet growth. Functional cooperation between PLIN1 and FSP27 is required for efficient lipid droplet growth in adipocytes (Sun et al. 2013).

During adipogenesis, SREBP-1, SREBP-1 stimulates lipogenic gene expression. In this case, PPAR-gamma enhances PLIN gene expression which, results in generating lipid droplets to store TAG in adipocytes. Lipid droplet biogenesis may create the endoplasmic reticulum microenvironment favorable for SREBP-1 activation (Takahashi et al. 2013). Furthermore, nuclear SREBP-1 increases in response to PLINmediated lipid droplet generation. However, adipose tissue PLIN deficiency attenuates lipid droplet formation via reduced SREBP-1 activation with the suppressed lipogenic gene expression. Lipid accumulation decreases. Conversely PLIN-mediated lipid droplet biogenesis stimulates SREBP-1 target gene expression and subsequent TAG synthesis, which further enhances lipid droplet formation (Takahashi et al. 2013). Insulin/c-Jun N-terminal kinase2 (JNK2) pathway mostly regulates expression of genes involved in lipid metabolism, including SREBP-1. Depletion of JNK2 attenuates insulin-induced upregulation of SREBP-1c target lipogenic enzymes, leading to reduced de novo fatty acid synthesis. Actually SREBP-1c is an insulin/JNK2-regulated gene, so that the JNK2/ SREBP-1c pathway mediates insulin-induced fatty acid synthesis, which may lead to enlargement of lipid droplets in human adipocytes (Ito et al. 2013). PLIN5 is a marker for PPAR activation and fatty acid oxidation. Ectopic expression of PLIN5 promotes fatty acid-induced TAG accumulation, long-chain fatty acid oxidation. It also participates in the regulation of ATGL activity and/or translocation (Wolins et al. 2006). The amount of ATGL and HSL that binds to the surfaces of lipid droplets is controlled by the adipophilin and PLIN A protein composition of the lipid droplets, respectively (Listenberger et al. 2007; Sztalryd et al. 2003). Thus, PLIN A is phosphorylated by protein kinase A (PKA) in response to lipolytic stimuli. Phosphorylation of PLIN A is essential for HSL translocation and stimulation of lipolysis (Londos et al. 2005). Thus, phosphorylation of HSL requires promotion of lipolysis of triglyceride substrates packaged in lipid droplets. Recruitment of HSL to the PAT protein scaffold on lipid droplets is insufficient to increase lipolysis without activation of PKA (Wang et al. 2009). PLIN sequesters abhydrolase domain containing 5 (ABHD5) in the basal state, thereby basal lipolysis is suppressed subsequent to the inhibition of ATGL activation. PKA activation leads to PLIN phosphorylation, which has two parallel effects. First, PLIN phosphorylation frees ABHD5 to activate ATGL on lipid droplets with and without PLIN. Second, PKA activation promotes the rapid translocation of HSL to PLIN-containing lipid droplets, which is partially dependent on PLIN phosphorylation (Granneman et al. 2007). In brief, the lipolytic action of HSL at the lipid droplet surface requires PKA-dependent PLIN phosphorylation (Miyoshi et al. 2006). PLIN A also regulates ATGLdependent lipolysis and defines serine 517 as the PLIN A-protein kinase A site, essential for this

regulation. Actually the phosphorylation of PLIN A by PKA alters the conformation of PLIN A at the lipid droplet surface to facilitate lipolysis (Miyoshi et al. 2007). Furthermore, ATGL activity is highly dependent on association with co-activator comparative gene identification-58 (CGI-58) (Lass et al. 2006). ATGL and CGI-58 are found to be co-localized at the surface of lipid droplets (Lu et al. 2010). Interaction of ATGL with CGI-58 increases TAG lipase activity (Watt and Steinberg 2008). PKA-mediated phosphorylation of CGI-58 also plays a role in the dispersion of CGI-58 from the PLIN scaffold and increases the availability of CGI-58 to bind to ATGL in adipocytes (Sahu-Osen et al. 2015). Indeed, the PKA-mediated phosphorylation of two carboxyl-terminal serine residues of PLIN A facilitates the release of CGI-58 from PLIN. CGI-58 is sequestered on the PLIN scaffold and PLIN suppresses lipolysis. Eventually PKA phosphorylation sites on PLIN are necessary for releasing CGI-58. Furthermore, phosphorylation of either site Ser 492 or Ser 517 of PLIN mediates the PKA-dependent interaction of CGI-58 with ATGL and, thus promotes lipolysis in fat cells (Granneman et al. 2009). PKA activation also increases the translocation of HSL to PLIN A-containing droplets and increases the colocalization of ATGL with its coactivator CGI-58 (Granneman et al. 2007). PLIN5 or OXPAT also has been shown to interact with ATGL. PLIN5 binds ATGL or CGI-58 but not both simultaneously. The association of PLIN5-CGI-58 complexes on lipid droplet surfaces is more stable than PLIN5-ATGL complexes, and oleic acid treatment selectively promotes the interaction of PLIN5 and CGI-58 (Granneman et al. 2011).

Fat cell lipolysis, the cleavage of triglycerides and release of fatty acids and glycerol, ensures survival during prolonged food deprivation, but all these paradoxically increase in obesity. Principally, HSL and ATGL control lipolysis in adipocytes. However, PLIN family proteins of the lipid droplet surface are master regulators of lipolysis. They protect or expose the triglyceride core of the droplet to lipases (Wang et al. 2008). Thus PLIN targets peripheral lipid storage droplets, which are the sites of attack by HSL. Thereby, PLIN and HSL are continuously colocalized following lipolytic activation (Moore et al. 2005).

The mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) C1 inhibitor, rapamycin enhances the isoproterenol-stimulated phosphorylation of HSL on Ser-563 (a PKA phosphorylation site) however it has no effect on the isoproterenolmediated phosphorylation of PLIN. Thereby inhibition of mTORC1 signaling synergizes with the beta-adrenergic-cyclicAMP(cAMP)/PKA pathway to augment phosphorylation of HSL to promote hormone-induced lipolysis. In other words, mTORC1 signaling suppresses lipolysis, and supports the TAG storage (Soliman et al. 2010). Likewise, leptin induces the formation of lipid droplets in macrophages in a phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K)/mTOR pathway-dependent manner via adipose differentiation-related protein-enriched lipid droplets. The mTOR inhibitor, rapamycin inhibits leptin-induced lipid droplet formation by inhibiting leptin-induced adipose differentiation-related protein accumulation in macrophages. Thus PI3K/mTOR is an important signaling pathway for leptin-induced cytoplasmic lipid body biogenesis (Maya-Monteiro et al. 2008). Hence, simultaneous inhibition of mTOR and leptin signaling by rapamycin exhibits an anti-obesity effect (Deepa et al. 2013). Furthermore, apoptosis inhibitor of macrophage (AIM) induces lipolysis in a manner distinct from that of hormone-dependent lipolysis, without activation or augmentation of lipases. AIM diminishes lipid droplet-coating proteins including FSP27 and PLIN leading to lipolysis in adipocytes (Iwamura et al. 2012).

As mentioned above, both HSL and PLIN are phosphorylated directly by PKA (Anthonsen et al. 1998; Su et al. 2003). PKA-dependent PLIN phosphorylation either directly or indirectly facilitates PLIN interaction with lipid dropletassociated HSL. Thus, the lipolytic action of HSL at the lipid droplet surface requires PKAdependent PLIN phosphorylation (Miyoshi et al. 2006). Actually lipolysis is differently impaired between fat depots in human obesity. PLIN A expression is a critical element in adipocyte lipolysis. PLIN protein level may contribute to differences in basal lipolysis and in adipocyte size between fat depots. Thus regulation of lipid accumulation may vary in subcutaneous or omental adipocytes (Ray et al. 2009). In this regard, the regulation of lipolysis is achieved by coordinated actions of many lipid droplet-associated proteins such as PLIN, HSL, ATGL, and its activator protein, CGI-58. Although micro-lipid droplets catch the fatty acid moiety of triglyceride from preexisting lipid droplets during lipolysis, fatty acid re-esterification is blocked. Glycerol release is significantly reduced, whereas release of FFAs is enhanced (Hashimoto et al. 2012). Otherwise lipid droplets undergo to an active cycle of lipolysis and re-esterification to form micro-lipid droplets. TAG synthesis for lipid droplet formation and expansion occurs in the endoplasmic reticulum and on lipid droplets. TAG is transferred between lipid droplets during lipid droplet fusion. Furthermore, interaction of lipid droplets through the endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondria facilitates lipid transfer and lipid droplet expansion (Khor et al. 2013). During the remodeling of lipid droplets, micro-lipid droplets formation is an important feature of lipolysis in adipocytes. Treatment with insulin and fatty acids results in the re-formation of lipid droplets and return to the basal state. Insulin-dependent reformation of large lipid droplets may involve two distinct processes: microtubule-dependent homotypic fusion of micro-lipid droplets and expansion of individual micro-lipid droplets (Ariotti et al. 2012). The choice of fusion process requires the alpha-soluble N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor adaptor protein receptor (SNAP23), which is also involved in the insulin-dependent translocation of a glucose transporter to the plasma membrane. SNAP23 is a link between increased lipid droplet accumulation and development of insulin resistance (Olofsson et al. 2008).

Upon phosphorylation of four serine; Ser552, Ser554, Ser649 and Ser650, the human HSL translocate to the lipid droplet to participate in lipolysis. PKA-induced phosphorylation provides a conformational change to expose hydrophobic groups on HSL, which facilitates HSL binding to its substrate, lipid. Thus, phosphorylated HSL is found to have a closer interaction with phospholipid vesicles than unphosphorylated ones (Contreras et al. 1998; Krintel et al. 2009). In particular, Ser649 and Ser650 are located in the vicinity of a lipid binding region and that PKA phosphorylation controls the accessibility of this region (Krintel et al. 2008).

In fact, lipid droplets are not simple lipid storage depots and contain various species of neutral lipids and are surrounded by a monolayer of phospholipid with embedded peripheral proteins (Martin and Parton 2006). Cytoplasmic lipid droplets increase their volume by homotypic fusion or localized TAG synthesis. According to energy requirement of the cell, lipid stores are eventually remobilized and metabolized into TAGs, diacylglycerols or monoacylglycerols, as well as FFAs. Lipid droplets transport their lipids to other cellular organelles by interacting with these organelles including endoplasmic reticulum, endosomes, peroxisomes and mitochondria. In this context "Transient Inter-Compartmental Contact Sites" mediate lipid traffic between various organelles and lipid droplets (Beller et al. 2010; Zehmer et al. 2009). PLIN is not only the major substrate for cAMP-dependent protein kinase A, but also has a dual action on lipid droplets by promoting triglyceride storage or triglyceride lipolysis. Under basal conditions, PLIN restricts the access of cytosolic lipases to lipid droplets and thus promotes TAG storage. In times of energy deficit, PLIN is phosphorylated by PKA and facilitates maximal lipolysis by HSL and ATGL (Brasaemle 2007). The lipolytic effect of endoplasmic reticulum stress is coincidental with the elevated cAMP production, in addition to the enhanced PKA and extracellular signal regulated kinase (ERK)1/2 activity. Actually endoplasmic reticulum stress stimuli do not alter the levels of HSL and ATGL but cause Ser 563 and Ser 660 phosphorylation of HSL and increase its translocation from the cytosol to lipid droplets (Brasaemle et al. 2000; Deng et al. 2012). Endoplasmic reticulum stress does not alter the level of PLIN proteins but increases its phosphorylation. The lipolytic response is arrested when the effect of PLIN phosphorylation is attenuated on PKA inhibition (Deng et al. 2012).

Proteomic analyses revealed that lipid droplets have a small component, guanosine triphosphatase (GTPase) Rab18, on the lipid droplet coat in human adipose tissue (Martin and Parton 2008). Rab18 production increases during adipogenic differentiation. Furthermore, insulin induces the recruitment of Rab18 to the surface of lipid droplets via PI3K. Hence, Rab18 is a common mediator of lipolysis and lipogenesis (Pulido et al. 2011). Under basal conditions, Rab18 overexpression provokes a 38% increase in triglyceride content of lipid droplet. Reduction in Rab18 expression does not modify basal lipogenic activity but abrogates insulin-stimulated lipogenesis. Rab18 mRNA levels are higher in both omental and subcutaneous fat of obese individuals (Pulido et al. 2011).

4 Adipocyte Death

Almost 10% of fat cells are renewed annually at all adult ages and levels of BMI. Neither adipocyte death nor generation rate is altered in early onset obesity. This suggests that a tight regulation is evident in fat cell number during adulthood (Spalding et al. 2008). Adipocyte death may be a prerequisite for the transition from hypertrophic to hyperplastic obesity in adipose tissue (Faust et al. 1978). Compared with the other fat depots, visceral depots are the prevalent sites of adipocyte death and macrophage infiltration. Indeed, visceral adipocytes display a greater susceptibility to cellular death (Murano et al. 2008). More than 90% of all macrophages infiltrated in white adipose tissue of obese humans are localized to the site of dead adipocytes. Up to 15 macrophages aggregate around each dead adipocyte to form crown-like structure and scavenge the residual free adipocyte lipid droplets. Obesityassociated adipocyte death exhibits feature of necrosis-like programmed cell death. Furthermore, crown-like structures formation around PLIN-negative adipocytes is a marker of adipocyte death (Cinti et al. 2005). Eventually degenerating adipocytes release lipid droplets into the extracellular space and the lipid-like materials extruded from degenerating adipocytes

is detected in neighboring macrophages (Giordano et al. 2013). Hence death of hypertrophic adipocytes triggers macrophage recruitment around dead adipocyte remnants (Giordano et al. 2013). Expression of both TNF-alpha and IL-6 protein by adipose tissue macrophages are arranged in crown-like structures around the remnant of lipid droplets and dead adipocytes. Later stages of adipose tissue remodeling are associated with phenotypic changes in adipose tissue macrophage subsets in which CD11b is reduced and CD68 is increased. These findings are consistent with the susceptibility of adipose tissue to obesity-associated adipocyte death (Strissel et al. 2007). Actually TNF-alpha regulates lipolysis, in part, by decreasing PLIN protein levels at the lipid droplet surface (Souza et al. 1998). Adipose tissue contains a heterogeneous array of cells including preadipocytes and adipocytes along with resident and inflammatory macrophages (Neels and Olefsky 2006). The obesity-induced recruitment of the inflammatory adipose tissue macrophage subtypes to macrophage clusters of adipose tissue is originated from the circulation. So these macrophage clusters are not related to the conversion of resident M2a macrophages to M1 adipose tissue macrophages (Lumeng et al. 2008). Actually FFAs-induced lysosomal permeabilization and subsequent cathepsin B activation occurs in hypertrophied adipocytes at the early stages of high fat diet induced-obesity. This event is preceded by M1 type macrophage infiltration into hypertrophied adipose tissue. Eventual adipocyte death in this tissue is mainly dependent on mitochondrial dysfunction with the resultant increase of ROS and release of cytochrome c into the cytosol (Eguchi and Feldstein 2013). Upon stimulation of caspase-8 dimerization, numerous adipocytes lose immunoreactivity for PLIN. All PLIN negative, dead adipocytes are surrounded by crown-like structures. In these areas during the time course of inflammation three steps are accomplished. Firstly, neutrophil recruitment is followed by macrophages. Afterwards, macrophages are transformed from macrophage surface glycoproteins binding to galectin-3 (Mac-2; galectin-3) negative state into galectin-3 positive state. Finally, crown-like structures are formed

(Murano et al. 2013). Galectin-3 is expressed on the surface of human monocytes and that the level of cell surface galectin-3 increases progressively as these cells differentiate into macrophages (Liu et al. 1995). More than 90% of the galectin-3 positive macrophages that infiltrate adipose tissue of obese humans are localized in crown-like structures (Cinti et al. 2005). In fact galectin-3 is a chemoattractant for macrophages (Sano et al. 2000), and contributes to macrophage phagocytosis (Sano et al. 2003). Thus, the chemoattractant activities of galectin-3 facilitate and prolong macrophage recruitment, aggregation, and function at the sites of adipocyte death. Adipocyte death rate dramatically increases in hypertrophic adipocytes. Obesity-associated adipocyte death exhibits morphological features of necrosis and the leukocyte-eliciting profile of apoptosis. Thus, free lipid droplets of dead adipocytes act as persistent sites of macrophage fusion, lipid uptake, and multinucleate giant cells formation (Cinti et al. 2005). Actually apoptotic cells secrete chemotactic factors that stimulate the attraction of macrophages. The activation of caspase-3 in the apoptotic cell is required for the release of these chemotactic factors. The putative chemoattractants have been identified as the phospholipid and lysophosphatidylcholine (Lauber et al. 2003). In particular, lysophosphatidylcholine is assumed to act as "find-me" signals for the attraction of phagocytes. Additionally, lysophospholipids and G-protein-coupled receptor are the crucial receptor/ligand system for the attraction of phagocytes to apoptotic cells (Peter et al. 2008). In human adipocytes, death receptors Fas (CD95 or apoptosis antigen 1; APO-1) ligand (FasL), TNF receptor 1 (TNF-R1), TNFrelated apoptosis-inducing ligand receptors 1 and 2 (TRAIL-R1 and TRAIL-R2) are expressed, so the apoptosis can be induced by specific ligands (Fischer-Posovszky et al. 2004). Increased adipocyte cell death has been proposed as an initial event that contributes to macrophage infiltration. Thus Fas and FasL protein expression are significantly increased in the hypertrophied adipocytes of obese mice fed a high fat diet compared to control diet (Alkhouri et al. 2010). Fas and FasL complex activates Fas signaling pathway resulting

in activation of caspase 8, which subsequently cleave and activate the effector caspases, mainly caspase 3 (Guicciardi and Gores 2009). Increase of proapoptotic proteins, tBid and Bax, decrease of anti-apoptotic protein (Bcl-XL) results in adipocyte apoptosis which occurs in association with the increase in macrophage infiltration and up-regulation of pro-inflammatory genes. In this respect Fas and FasL are significantly highly expressed in omental compared to subcutaneous adipose tissue. FasL expression most strongly correlates with adipocyte size and adipose tissue macrophage infiltration. Insulin-sensitive obese individuals have significantly lower Fas and FasL expression than insulin-resistant obese individuals (Blüher et al. 2014).

Under nutritional excess, induction of endoplasmic reticulum stress stimulates the unfolded protein response signaling (Hummasti and Hotamisligil 2010). The expression of glucoseregulated/binding immunoglobulin protein (GRP78), a central component of the unfolded protein response (UPR), protein kinase R (PKR)like endoplasmic reticulum kinase (PERK) phosphorylation, and JNK activity are all significantly increased in adipose tissue of obese mice compared to lean controls (Ozcan et al. 2004). In this condition adipocytes exhibit signs of stress; including hypertrophy and hypertrophyassociated mechanical stress, compositional changes of lipids, hypoxia, disruption of mitochondrial function, production of ROS, apoptotic signaling and, increase in fatty acid release (Gregor and Hotamisligil 2007; Hotamisligil 2010; Opie and Walfish 1963). Actually energy imbalances due to nutritional excess lead to the storage of excess energy in adipocytes. This event results in both adipocyte hypertrophy and hyperplasia. Furthermore, excessive energy accumulation in adipocytes is also associated with mitochondrial stress and disruption of endoplasmic reticulum function. In this case, oxidative stress can be induced by itself or adipocyte associated inflammatory macrophages (Codoñer-Franch et al. 2011). Subsequent to adipocyte death, intracellular contents of degenerating adipocytes disseminate in the extracellular space. During this period, increased antioxidant enzymes in obese fat pads suggest that structural changes leading to adipocyte death are accompanied by oxidative stress. Crown-like structures are also correspond to remnants of hypertrophic adipocytes (Giordano et al. 2013). The stress signaling pathways, JNK and mitogen activated protein kinases (MAPK)/ERK, are relatively suppressed in subcutaneous adipose tissue thereby these adipocytes become more resistant to oxidative stress. Similarly, pre-adipocytes from subcutaneous adipose tissue are significantly more resistant than visceral-derived adipocytes to cell death caused by oxidative stress (Liu et al. 2015). Under stress conditions the complex metabolic changes triggered by ectopic expression of mitochondrial uncoupling protein 1 (UCP1) in the white adipose tissue are associated with the activation of AMPK, a metabolic master switch, in adipocytes (Rossmeisl et al. 2004).

During differentiation or lipid accumulation, adipose tissue undergoes to inflammasome and caspase-1 activation. An increase in fat mass causes upregulation and activation of caspase-1 that directs adipocytes toward a more insulinresistant phenotype (Stienstra et al. 2010). NACHT, LRR and PYD domains-containing protein 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome-dependent caspase-1 activation in hypertrophic adipocytes induces obese adipocyte death by pyroptosis which is a pro-inflammatory programmed cell death. Eventually the mechanisms causing adipocyte death are not linked to the obese condition but may correlate directly to adipocyte size (Giordano et al. 2013). Mainly inflammasomes are responsible for the activation of pyroptosis type of cell death, (Abais et al. 2015). Indeed NLRP3 inflammasomes sense the lipotoxicityassociated increases in intracellular ceramide which, induces caspase-1 cleavage in macrophages and adipose tissue (Vandanmagsar et al. 2011).

5 Adipogenesis

Adipogenesis is determined by the balance between uptake of fatty acids from plasma into adipocytes, intracellular fatty acid oxidation versus esterification of fatty acid into triglycerides, lipolysis of triglycerides by intracellular lipases, and secretion of fatty acids from adipocytes. High fat diet-induced adipogenesis is aggravated by stimulating lipoprotein lipase (LPL) activity and attenuated by inhibiting LPL activity (Voshol et al. 2009). LPL is the rate-limiting enzyme for the hydrolysis of the triglyceride core of circulating triglyceride-rich lipoproteins, chylomicrons, and VLDL. LPL is regulated at transcriptional, posttranscriptional, and posttranslational levels in a tissue-specific manner (Wang and Eckel 2009). LPL synthesized in parenchymal cells and transported to the luminal surface of the surrounding vascular endothelium. The molecular and metabolic microenvironment associated with functional, mature blood vessels promotes preadipocyte differentiation and adipose tissue formation (Fukumura et al. 2003). It is fact that, a PPAR response element and also a SREBP has been identified in the human LPL promoter (Schoonjans et al. 1996, 2000). Thus a transcriptional network with PPARgamma and its heterodimeric partner retinoid X receptor (RXR) mediates an appropriate transcriptional response to changing fatty acid concentrations by fine tuning the levels of enzymes involved in metabolic processes associated with fatty acid and lipid metabolism (Hamza et al. 2009). On the other hand, small adipocyte factor 1 (Smaf1) displays enrichment at adipocyte lipid droplets and it is a novel small protein endogenous to adipocytes. Also Smaf1 expression is closely tied to PPARgamma-mediated signals and the adipocyte phenotype (Ren et al. 2016). The development of new adipocytes from pluripotent precursors involves a complex and tightly orchestrated programme of gene expression (Rosen and MacDougald 2006). The major transcriptional factors of this process are C/ EBPbeta and C/EBPdelta. They play a central role in the subsequent induction of PPARgamma, C/EBPalpha and SREBP-1 (Fajas et al. 1998). In particular, PPARgamma and C/EBPalpha function as critical regulators of adipogenesis. First of all, activation of C/EBPalpha expression requires PPARgamma activity. Although C/EBPbeta is also required, is not sufficient alone to initiate C/EBPalpha expression during the early

phase of adipogenesis. This process requires a PPARgamma-dependent degradation of histone deacetylase by the 26 S proteasome (Zuo et al. 2006). However, the cyclin D1 have an important role in the regulation of PPARgamma-mediated adipocyte differentiation through recruitment of histone deacetylases. While normal physiological levels of cyclin D1 inhibit adipocyte differentiation, overexpression of cyclin D1 promotes cellular proliferation (Fu et al. 2005). These data indicate that C/EBPbeta and C/EBPdelta have a synergistic role in terminal adipocyte differentiation. The induction of C/EBPalpha and PPARgamma does not always require C/ EBPbeta and C/EBPdelta, but co-expression of C/EBPalpha and PPARgamma is not sufficient for complete adipocyte differentiation in the absence of C/EBPbeta and C/EBPdelta (Tanaka et al. 1997). Galectin-3, a beta-galactosidebinding lectin is elevated in obesity and directly activates PPARgamma and leads to adipocyte differentiation. However lack of galectin-3 significantly reduces adipocyte differentiation and also decreases the expression of PPARgamma, C/EBPalpha, and C/EBPbeta (Baek et al. 2015). In addition, IL-4 primed tissue macrophages have efficient phagocytic activity and accumulate lipid from dying fat cells and upregulate expression of arachidonate 15-lipoxygenase (Alox15) (Lee et al. 2016). Although IL-4 signaling shows anti-inflammatory responses, Alox15 may either promote or inhibit an anti-inflammatory phenotype of IL-4-stimulated human macrophages in a context-dependent manner (Namgaladze et al. 2015). Eventually non-inflammatory removal of adipocyte remnants and coordinated generation of PPARgamma ligands by M2 macrophages provide localized adipogenic signals to support de novo brown/beige adipogenesis (Lee et al. 2016). Thus, IL-4 inhibits adipogenesis by downregulating the expression of PPARgamma and C/EBPaalpha. Additionally, IL-4 promotes lipolysis by enhancing the activity and translocation of HSL in mature adipocytes. Consequently, IL-4 exhibits pro-lipolytic features by inhibiting adipocyte differentiation and lipid accumulation as well as by promoting lipolysis in mature adipocytes to decrease lipid deposits (Tsao et al. 2014).

Actually C/EBP factors may directly influence lipogenesis by controlling the early induction of the key lipogenic enzyme DGAT2 during adipogenesis. Inhibition of C/EBPbeta expression in differentiating preadipocytes reduces DGAT2 expression. Otherwise DGAT2 expression is maintained at high levels during the later stages of adipogenesis (Payne et al. 2007). The three SREBP isoforms, SREBP-1a, SREBP-1c and SREBP-2, have different roles in lipid synthesis. Of these, overexpression of the nuclear form SREBP-1c in adipose tissue inhibits adipocyte differentiation, whereas nuclear SREBP-1a overexpression in adipose tissue causes the hypertrophy of fully differentiated adipocytes (Horton et al. 2003). In this case adipocyte determination and differentiation-dependent factor 1 (ADD1) binds to two distinct DNA sequences which are associated with adipocyte development, and the sterol regulatory element expression (Kim and Spiegelman 1996). Eventually simultaneous expression of ADD1/SREBP1 increases the transcriptional activity of PPARgamma (Kim et al. 1998). ADD1/SREBP1 and PPARgamma are induced in early adipogenesis. ADD1/SREBP1mediated transcriptional activity of PPARgamma increases the percentage of cells undergoing differentiation (Kim and Spiegelman 1996).

The hyperplastic growth of white adipose tissue results in the formation of new adipocytes. Since mature adipocytes are post-mitotic, adipocyte hyperplasia in adults requires that new adipocytes to be produced from the differentiation of precursor cells. Hence primary cells from the adipose tissue stromal fraction can proliferate and differentiate into functional, mature adipocytes to reconstitute a fully functional adipose depot (Rodeheffer et al. 2008). The progressive obesity is characterized by marked early enlargement of fat cell size and fat cell hyperplasia (Cleary et al. 1979). Once the adipocytes reach their maximal size, proliferation of new adipocytes is stimulated (Faust et al. 1978). Fat mass enlargement in obese patients is associated with an increased Ki-67+ progenitor cell population together with a new fraction of small adipocytes and increased cell death (Maumus et al. 2008). Hence nutritional excess without a rise in energy

expenditure promotes adipocyte hyperplasia. The rise in adipocyte number is triggered by signaling factors that induce conversion of mesenchymal stem cells to preadipocytes that differentiate into adipocytes. Phosphorylation of the transcription factor C/EBPbeta by MAPK and GSK3beta is critical in this event (Tang and Lane 2012). On the other hand, Akt2 is required for the activation of adipocyte precursor cells in obesogenic adipogenesis. Human visceral white adipose tissue expansion is primarily controlled by adipocyte hyperplasia. In this context Akt2 is effective in the expansion of white adipose tissue through increased adipocyte number in human obesity (Jeffery et al. 2015). It is concluded that Akt2 is mandatory for the regulation of preadipocyte and adipocyte number (Fischer-Posovszky et al. 2012). mTOR/p70S6K pathway acts downstream of the PI3K/Akt pathway in mediating the adipogenesis of human mesenchymal stem cells (Yu et al. 2008). Akt2 is a positive regulator for the preadipocyte proliferation, whereas overexpression of the nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD)⁺-dependent protein deacetylase sirtuin-1 (SIRT1) attenuates adipogenesis. In differentiated fat cells, upregulation of SIRT1 triggers lipolysis and loss of fat (Fischer-Posovszky et al. 2012; Picard et al. 2004). Differentiating SIRT1silenced preadipocytes exhibit enhanced mitotic clonal expansion accompanied by reduced levels of p27, as well as elevated levels of C/EBPbeta and c-Myc. Eventually SIRT1 controls the cell number and functional integrity of adipocytes through c-Myc regulation (Abdesselem et al. 2016). In addition to c-Myc regulation, C/ EBPalpha also regulates Sirt1 expression during adipogenesis by directly binding to the SIRT1 promoter (Jin et al. 2010). Eventually adipogenesis is balanced by positive regulation of Akt2 and negative regulation of SIRT1 through crosstalk between C/EBPalpha and insulin-stimulated PI3K/Akt pathways (Pang et al. 2013).

Thus, adipogenesis takes palace in two stages; firstly, as mentioned above mesenchymal stem cells turn into preadipocyte with terminal differentiation. Adipogenic stimuli induce terminal differentiation in preadipocytes through the activation of PPARgamma. The coordination of PPARgamma with C/EBP transcription factors maintains adipocyte gene expression (Cristancho and Lazar 2011). In this case, C/EBP-beta activates a single unified pathway of adipogenesis involving its stimulation of PPARgamma expression, which then activates C/EBPalpha expression by removing histone deacetylases-1 from the promoter region for degradation (Zuo et al. 2006). During adipocyte differentiation, C/ EBPbeta is induced to activate the expression of C/EBPalpha and PPARgamma (Guo et al. 2015). Galectin-3 is elevated in obesity and directly activates PPARgamma and initiates adipocyte differentiation. However lack of galectin-3 significantly reduces adipocyte differentiation and also decreases the expression of PPAR-gamma, C/EBPalpha, and C/EBPbeta (Baek et al. 2015). Under normal physiological conditions, PPARgamma is mainly expressed in adipose tissue and prevents the lipotoxicity by two ways. Firstly, it regulates the development of fat cells and their capacity for lipid storage. Secondly, PPARgamma coactivator-1alpha is a coactivator of PPAR gamma that induces the differentiation of preadipocytes to brown adipocytes and enhances the oxidation of fatty acids via increasing mitochondrial capacity (Medina-Gomez et al. 2007). Carbohydrate response element binding protein (ChREBP) regulates de novo lipogenesis in adipocytes. ChREBPbeta expression in human adipose tissue predicts insulin sensitivity (Herman et al. 2012). The levels of ChREBP mRNA and protein show dramatic increases during the differentiation of human omental and subcutaneous preadipocytes (Hurtado del Pozo et al. 2011). ChREBP is expressed in both nuclear and cytoplasmic compartments of preadipocytes; the cytoplasmic level of ChREBP increases by 50% on day seven of differentiation into mature adipocytes (Pompei et al. 2012).

6 Conclusion

The progressive obesity is characterized by marked early enlargement of fat cell size and subsequent fat cell hyperplasia. Adipocyte death rate dramatically increases in hypertrophic adipocytes. In this context visceral adipocytes display a greater susceptibility to cellular death. Nutritional excess without a rise in energy expenditure promotes adipocyte hyperplasia. Adipogenic stimuli induce differentiation in preadipocytes through the activation of PPARgamma. The coordination of PPARgamma with C/EBP transcription factors maintains adipocyte gene expression. Increased adipocyte number in obesity has life-long effects on white adipose tissue mass. Even after obese individuals undergo weight loss, elevated adipocyte number is maintained. Although lipid droplet formation and adipogenesis is an earlier protective response against the excessive nutrition, later they lead to hypertrophic and hyperplastic growth of white adipose tissue, respectively.

References

- Abais, J.M., M. Xia, Y. Zhang, K.M. Boini, and P.-L. Li. 2015. Redox regulation of NLRP3 inflammasomes: ROS as trigger or effector? *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 22: 1111–1129. doi:10.1089/ars.2014.5994.
- Abdesselem, H., A. Madani, A. Hani, M. Al-Noubi, N. Goswami, H. Ben Hamidane, A.M. Billing, J. Pasquier, M.S. Bonkowski, N. Halabi, R. Dalloul, M.Z. Sheriff, N. Mesaeli, M. ElRayess, D.A. Sinclair, J. Graumann, and N.A. Mazloum. 2016. SIRT1 limits adipocyte hyperplasia through c-Myc inhibition. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 291: 2119–2135. doi:10.1074/jbc.M115.675645.
- Alkhouri, N., A. Gornicka, M.P. Berk, S. Thapaliya, L.J. Dixon, S. Kashyap, P.R. Schauer, and A.E. Feldstein. 2010. Adipocyte apoptosis, a link between obesity, insulin resistance, and hepatic steatosis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 3428– 3438. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.074252.
- Anthonsen, M.W., L. Rönnstrand, C. Wernstedt, E. Degerman, and C. Holm. 1998. Identification of novel phosphorylation sites in hormone-sensitive lipase that are phosphorylated in response to isoproterenol and govern activation properties in vitro. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273: 215–221.
- Ariotti, N., S. Murphy, N.A. Hamilton, L. Wu, K. Green, N.L. Schieber, P. Li, S. Martin, and R.G. Parton. 2012. Postlipolytic insulin-dependent remodeling of micro lipid droplets in adipocytes. *Molecular Biology of the Cell* 23: 1826–1837. doi:10.1091/mbc.E11-10-0847.
- Arner, P. 1995. Differences in lipolysis between human subcutaneous and omental adipose tissues. *Annals of Medicine* 27: 435–438.
- Arner, P., S. Bernard, M. Salehpour, G. Possnert, J. Liebl, P. Steier, B.A. Buchholz, M. Eriksson, E. Arner, H. Hauner, T. Skurk, M. Rydén, K.N. Frayn, and

K.L. Spalding. 2011. Dynamics of human adipose lipid turnover in health and metabolic disease. *Nature* 478: 110–113. doi:10.1038/nature10426.

- Arner, P., D.P. Andersson, A. Thörne, M. Wirén, J. Hoffstedt, E. Näslund, A. Thorell, and M. Rydén. 2013. Variations in the size of the major omentum are primarily determined by fat cell number. *The Journal* of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 98: E897– E901. doi:10.1210/jc.2012-4106.
- Baek, J.-H., S.-J. Kim, H.G. Kang, H.-W. Lee, J.-H. Kim, K.-A. Hwang, J. Song, and K.-H. Chun. 2015. Galectin-3 activates PPARγ and supports white adipose tissue formation and high-fat diet-induced obesity. *Endocrinology* 156: 147–156. doi:10.1210/ en.2014-1374.
- Beller, M., C. Sztalryd, N. Southall, M. Bell, H. Jäckle, D.S. Auld, and B. Oliver. 2008. COPI complex is a regulator of lipid homeostasis. *PLoS Biology* 6: e292. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0060292.
- Beller, M., K. Thiel, P.J. Thul, and H. Jäckle. 2010. Lipid droplets: A dynamic organelle moves into focus. *FEBS Letters* 584: 2176–2182. doi:10.1016/j. febslet.2010.03.022.
- Ben-Or Frank, M., N. Shoham, D. Benayahu, and A. Gefen. 2015. Effects of accumulation of lipid droplets on load transfer between and within adipocytes. *Biomechanics and Modeling in Mechanobiology* 14: 15–28. doi:10.1007/s10237-014-0582-8.
- Blanchette-Mackie, E.J., N.K. Dwyer, T. Barber, R.A. Coxey, T. Takeda, C.M. Rondinone, J.L. Theodorakis, A.S. Greenberg, and C. Londos. 1995. Perilipin is located on the surface layer of intracellular lipid droplets in adipocytes. *Journal of Lipid Research* 36: 1211–1226.
- Blouin, C.M., S. Le Lay, F. Lasnier, I. Dugail, and E. Hajduch. 2008. Regulated association of caveolins to lipid droplets during differentiation of 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 376: 331–335. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2008.08.154.
- Blouin, C.M., S. Le Lay, A. Eberl, H.C. Köfeler, I.C. Guerrera, C. Klein, X. Le Liepvre, F. Lasnier, O. Bourron, J.-F. Gautier, P. Ferré, E. Hajduch, and I. Dugail. 2010. Lipid droplet analysis in caveolindeficient adipocytes: Alterations in surface phospholipid composition and maturation defects. *Journal of Lipid Research* 51: 945–956. doi:10.1194/jlr. M001016.
- Blüher, M., N. Klöting, S. Wueest, E.J. Schoenle, M.R. Schön, A. Dietrich, M. Fasshauer, M. Stumvoll, and D. Konrad. 2014. Fas and FasL expression in human adipose tissue is related to obesity, insulin resistance, and type 2 diabetes. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 99: E36–E44. doi:10.1210/jc.2013-2488.
- Boschi, F., V. Rizzatti, M. Zamboni, and A. Sbarbati. 2014. Lipid droplets fusion in adipocyte differentiated 3 T3-L1 cells: A Monte Carlo simulation. *Experimental Cell Research* 321: 201–208. doi:10.1016/j. yexcr.2013.12.023.

- Brasaemle, D.L. 2007. Thematic review series: Adipocyte biology. The perilipin family of structural lipid droplet proteins: Stabilization of lipid droplets and control of lipolysis. *Journal of Lipid Research* 48: 2547–2559. doi:10.1194/jlr.R700014-JLR200.
- Brasaemle, D.L., D.M. Levin, D.C. Adler-Wailes, and C. Londos. 2000. The lipolytic stimulation of 3 T3-L1 adipocytes promotes the translocation of hormonesensitive lipase to the surfaces of lipid storage droplets. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1483: 251–262.
- Brune, J.E., M. Kern, A. Kunath, G. Flehmig, M.R. Schön, T. Lohmann, M. Dressler, A. Dietrich, M. Fasshauer, P. Kovacs, M. Stumvoll, M. Blüher, and N. Klöting. 2016. Fat depot-specific expression of HOXC9 and HOXC10 may contribute to adverse fat distribution and related metabolic traits. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 24: 51–59. doi:10.1002/oby.21317.
- Carr, R.M., and R.S. Ahima. 2016. Pathophysiology of lipid droplet proteins in liver diseases. *Experimental Cell Research* 340: 187–192. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr. 2015.10.021.
- Cinti, S., G. Mitchell, G. Barbatelli, I. Murano, E. Ceresi, E. Faloia, S. Wang, M. Fortier, A.S. Greenberg, and M.S. Obin. 2005. Adipocyte death defines macrophage localization and function in adipose tissue of obese mice and humans. *Journal of Lipid Research* 46: 2347–2355. doi:10.1194/jlr. M500294-JLR200.
- Cleary, M.P., J.A. Brasel, and M.R. Greenwood. 1979. Developmental changes in thymidine kinase, DNA, and fat cellularity in Zucker rats. *The American Journal of Physiology* 236: E508–E513.
- Codoñer-Franch, P., V. Valls-Bellés, A. Arilla-Codoñer, and E. Alonso-Iglesias. 2011. Oxidant mechanisms in childhood obesity: The link between inflammation and oxidative stress. *Translational Research* 158: 369– 384. doi:10.1016/j.trsl.2011.08.004.
- Contreras, J.A., B. Danielsson, C. Johansson, T. Osterlund, D. Langin, and C. Holm. 1998. Human hormonesensitive lipase: Expression and large-scale purification from a baculovirus/insect cell system. *Protein Expression and Purification* 12: 93–99. doi:10.1006/ prep.1997.0821.
- Cristancho, A.G., and M.A. Lazar. 2011. Forming functional fat: A growing understanding of adipocyte differentiation. *Nature Reviews. Molecular Cell Biology* 12: 722–734. doi:10.1038/nrm3198.
- Dagon, Y., Y. Avraham, and E.M. Berry. 2006. AMPK activation regulates apoptosis, adipogenesis, and lipolysis by eIF2alpha in adipocytes. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 340: 43–47. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.11.159.
- Dam, V., T. Sikder, and S. Santosa. 2016. From neutrophils to macrophages: Differences in regional adipose tissue depots. *Obesity Reviews* 17: 1–17. doi:10.1111/ obr.12335.
- Deepa, S.S., M.E. Walsh, R.T. Hamilton, D. Pulliam, Y. Shi, S. Hill, Y. Li, and H. Van Remmen. 2013. Rapamycin modulates markers of mitochondrial biogenesis and fatty acid oxidation in the adipose tissue

of db/db mice. *Journal of Biochemical and Pharmaceutical Research* 1: 114–123.

- Deng, J., S. Liu, L. Zou, C. Xu, B. Geng, and G. Xu. 2012. Lipolysis response to endoplasmic reticulum stress in adipose cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 6240–6249. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.299115.
- Despres, J.P., B.S. Fong, P. Julien, J. Jimenez, and A. Angel. 1987. Regional variation in HDL metabolism in human fat cells: Effect of cell size. *The American Journal of Physiology* 252: E654–E659.
- Ding, Y., Y. Wu, R. Zeng, and K. Liao. 2012. Proteomic profiling of lipid droplet-associated proteins in primary adipocytes of normal and obese mouse. *Acta Biochimica et Biophysica Sinica* 44: 394–406. doi:10.1093/abbs/gms008.
- Drolet, R., C. Richard, A.D. Sniderman, J. Mailloux, M. Fortier, C. Huot, C. Rhéaume, and A. Tchernof. 2008. Hypertrophy and hyperplasia of abdominal adipose tissues in women. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(32): 283–291. doi:10.1038/sj. ijo.0803708.
- Drolet, R., C. Bélanger, M. Fortier, C. Huot, J. Mailloux, D. Légaré, and A. Tchernof. 2009. Fat depot-specific impact of visceral obesity on adipocyte adiponectin release in women. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 17: 424–430. doi:10.1038/oby.2008.555.
- Eguchi, A., and A.E. Feldstein. 2013. Lysosomal Cathepsin D contributes to cell death during adipocyte hypertrophy. *Adipocytes* 2: 170–175. doi:10.4161/ adip.24144.
- Engfeldt, P., and P. Arner. 1988. Lipolysis in human adipocytes, effects of cell size, age and of regional differences. *Hormone and Metabolic Research Supplement Series* 19: 26–29.
- Fajas, L., J.C. Fruchart, and J. Auwerx. 1998. Transcriptional control of adipogenesis. *Current Opinion in Cell Biology* 10: 165–173.
- Faust, I.M., P.R. Johnson, J.S. Stern, and J. Hirsch. 1978. Diet-induced adipocyte number increase in adult rats: A new model of obesity. *The American Journal of Physiology* 235: E279–E286.
- Fei, W., G. Shui, Y. Zhang, N. Krahmer, C. Ferguson, T.S. Kapterian, R.C. Lin, I.W. Dawes, A.J. Brown, P. Li, X. Huang, R.G. Parton, M.R. Wenk, T.C. Walther, and H. Yang. 2011. A role for phosphatidic acid in the formation of "supersized" lipid droplets. *PLoS Genetics* 7: e1002201. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1002201.
- Fischer, B., T. Schöttl, C. Schempp, T. Fromme, H. Hauner, M. Klingenspor, and T. Skurk. 2015. Inverse relationship between body mass index and mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation capacity in human subcutaneous adipocytes. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 309: E380–E387. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00524.2014.
- Fischer-Posovszky, P., H. Tornqvist, K.-M. Debatin, and M. Wabitsch. 2004. Inhibition of death-receptor mediated apoptosis in human adipocytes by the insulin-like growth factor I (IGF-I)/IGF-I receptor autocrine circuit. *Endocrinology* 145: 1849–1859. doi:10.1210/ en.2003-0985.

- Fischer-Posovszky, P., D. Tews, S. Horenburg, K.-M. Debatin, and M. Wabitsch. 2012. Differential function of Akt1 and Akt2 in human adipocytes. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* 358: 135–143. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2012.03.018.
- Fu, M., M. Rao, T. Bouras, C. Wang, K. Wu, X. Zhang, Z. Li, T.-P. Yao, and R.G. Pestell. 2005. Cyclin D1 inhibits peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma-mediated adipogenesis through histone deacetylase recruitment. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280: 16934–16941. doi:10.1074/jbc. M500403200.
- Fukumura, D., A. Ushiyama, D.G. Duda, L. Xu, J. Tam, V. Krishna, K. Chatterjee, I. Garkavtsev, and R.K. Jain. 2003. Paracrine regulation of angiogenesis and adipocyte differentiation during in vivo adipogenesis. *Circulation Research* 93: e88–e97. doi:10.1161/01. RES.0000099243.20096.FA.
- Funai, K., I.J. Lodhi, L.D. Spears, L. Yin, H. Song, S. Klein, and C.F. Semenkovich. 2016. Skeletal muscle phospholipid metabolism regulates insulin sensitivity and contractile function. *Diabetes* 65: 358–370. doi:10.2337/db15-0659.
- Garaulet, M., F. Pérez-Llamas, M. Pérez-Ayala, P. Martínez, F.S. de Medina, F.J. Tebar, and S. Zamora. 2001. Site-specific differences in the fatty acid composition of abdominal adipose tissue in an obese population from a Mediterranean area: Relation with dietary fatty acids, plasma lipid profile, serum insulin, and central obesity. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 74: 585–591.
- Garaulet, M., J.J. Hernandez-Morante, J. Lujan, F.J. Tebar, and S. Zamora. 2006. Relationship between fat cell size and number and fatty acid composition in adipose tissue from different fat depots in overweight/obese humans. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(30): 899–905. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0803219.
- Giordano, A., I. Murano, E. Mondini, J. Perugini, A. Smorlesi, I. Severi, R. Barazzoni, P.E. Scherer, and S. Cinti. 2013. Obese adipocytes show ultrastructural features of stressed cells and die of pyroptosis. *Journal* of Lipid Research 54: 2423–2436. doi:10.1194/jlr. M038638.
- Gong, J., Z. Sun, and P. Li. 2009. CIDE proteins and metabolic disorders. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 20: 121–126. doi:10.1097/MOL.0b013e328328d0bb.
- Gong, J., Z. Sun, L. Wu, W. Xu, N. Schieber, D. Xu, G. Shui, H. Yang, R.G. Parton, and P. Li. 2011. Fsp27 promotes lipid droplet growth by lipid exchange and transfer at lipid droplet contact sites. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 195: 953–963. doi:10.1083/ jcb.201104142.
- Granneman, J.G., H.-P.H. Moore, R.L. Granneman, A.S. Greenberg, M.S. Obin, and Z. Zhu. 2007. Analysis of lipolytic protein trafficking and interactions in adipocytes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 5726–5735. doi:10.1074/jbc. M610580200.
- Granneman, J.G., H.-P.H. Moore, R. Krishnamoorthy, and M. Rathod. 2009. Perilipin controls lipolysis by regu-

lating the interactions of AB-hydrolase containing 5 (Abhd5) and adipose triglyceride lipase (Atgl). *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 34538–34544. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.068478.

- Granneman, J.G., H.-P.H. Moore, E.P. Mottillo, Z. Zhu, and L. Zhou. 2011. Interactions of perilipin-5 (Plin5) with adipose triglyceride lipase. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286: 5126–5135. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M110.180711.
- Gregor, M.F., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2007. Thematic review series: Adipocyte biology. Adipocyte stress: The endoplasmic reticulum and metabolic disease. *Journal of Lipid Research* 48: 1905–1914. doi:10.1194/ jlr.R700007-JLR200.
- Guicciardi, M.E., and G.J. Gores. 2009. Life and death by death receptors. *FASEB Journal* 23: 1625–1637. doi:10.1096/fj.08-111005.
- Guo, L., X. Li, and Q.-Q. Tang. 2015. Transcriptional regulation of adipocyte differentiation: A central role for CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein (C/EBP) β. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 290: 755–761. doi:10.1074/jbc.R114.619957.
- Haemmerle, G., A. Lass, R. Zimmermann, G. Gorkiewicz, C. Meyer, J. Rozman, G. Heldmaier, R. Maier, C. Theussl, S. Eder, D. Kratky, E.F. Wagner, M. Klingenspor, G. Hoefler, and R. Zechner. 2006. Defective lipolysis and altered energy metabolism in mice lacking adipose triglyceride lipase. *Science* 312: 734–737. doi:10.1126/science.1123965.
- Hamza, M.S., S. Pott, V.B. Vega, J.S. Thomsen, G.S. Kandhadayar, P.W.P. Ng, K.P. Chiu, S. Pettersson, C.L. Wei, Y. Ruan, and E.T. Liu. 2009. De-novo identification of PPARgamma/RXR binding sites and direct targets during adipogenesis. *PLoS One* 4: e4907. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0004907.
- Hashimoto, T., H. Segawa, M. Okuno, H. Kano, H. Hamaguchi, T. Haraguchi, Y. Hiraoka, S. Hasui, T. Yamaguchi, F. Hirose, and T. Osumi. 2012. Active involvement of micro-lipid droplets and lipid-dropletassociated proteins in hormone-stimulated lipolysis in adipocytes. *Journal of Cell Science* 125: 6127–6136. doi:10.1242/jcs.113084.
- Heckmann, B.L., X. Zhang, X. Xie, and J. Liu. 2013. The G0/G1 switch gene 2 (G0S2): Regulating metabolism and beyond. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1831: 276–281. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2012.09.016.
- Heckmann, B.L., X. Zhang, X. Xie, A. Saarinen, X. Lu, X. Yang, and J. Liu. 2014. Defective adipose lipolysis and altered global energy metabolism in mice with adipose overexpression of the lipolytic inhibitor G0/ G1 switch gene 2 (G0S2). *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 289: 1905–1916. doi:10.1074/jbc. M113.522011.
- Heid, H., S. Rickelt, R. Zimbelmann, S. Winter, H. Schumacher, Y. Dörflinger, C. Kuhn, and W.W. Franke. 2014. On the formation of lipid droplets in human adipocytes: The organization of the perilipinvimentin cortex. *PLoS One* 9: e90386. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0090386.

- Heilbronn, L., S.R. Smith, and E. Ravussin. 2004. Failure of fat cell proliferation, mitochondrial function and fat oxidation results in ectopic fat storage, insulin resistance and type II diabetes mellitus. *International Journal of Obesity and Related Disorders* 28(Suppl 4): S12–S21. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802853.
- Herman, M.A., O.D. Peroni, J. Villoria, M.R. Schön, N.A. Abumrad, M. Blüher, S. Klein, and B.B. Kahn. 2012. A novel ChREBP isoform in adipose tissue regulates systemic glucose metabolism. *Nature* 484: 333– 338. doi:10.1038/nature10986.
- Herms, A., M. Bosch, N. Ariotti, B.J.N. Reddy, A. Fajardo, A. Fernández-Vidal, A. Alvarez-Guaita, M.A. Fernández-Rojo, C. Rentero, F. Tebar, C. Enrich, M.-I. Geli, R.G. Parton, S.P. Gross, and A. Pol. 2013. Cellto-cell heterogeneity in lipid droplets suggests a mechanism to reduce lipotoxicity. *Current Biology: CB* 23: 1489–1496. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2013.06.032.
- Horton, J.D., I. Shimomura, S. Ikemoto, Y. Bashmakov, and R.E. Hammer. 2003. Overexpression of sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1a in mouse adipose tissue produces adipocyte hypertrophy, increased fatty acid secretion, and fatty liver. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 36652–36660. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M306540200.
- Hotamisligil, G.S. 2010. Endoplasmic reticulum stress and the inflammatory basis of metabolic disease. *Cell* 140: 900–917. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.02.034.
- Hummasti, S., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2010. Endoplasmic reticulum stress and inflammation in obesity and diabetes. *Circulation Research* 107: 579–591. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.110.225698.
- Hurtado del Pozo, C., G. Vesperinas-García, M.-Á. Rubio, R. Corripio-Sánchez, A.J. Torres-García, M.-J. Obregon, and R.M. Calvo. 2011. ChREBP expression in the liver, adipose tissue and differentiated preadipocytes in human obesity. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1811: 1194–1200. doi:10.1016/j. bbalip.2011.07.016.
- Inohara, N., T. Koseki, S. Chen, X. Wu, and G. Núñez. 1998. CIDE, a novel family of cell death activators with homology to the 45 kDa subunit of the DNA fragmentation factor. *The EMBO Journal* 17: 2526–2533. doi:10.1093/emboj/17.9.2526.
- Ito, M., M. Nagasawa, N. Omae, M. Tsunoda, J. Ishiyama, T. Ide, Y. Akasaka, and K. Murakami. 2013. A novel JNK2/SREBP-1c pathway involved in insulin-induced fatty acid synthesis in human adipocytes. *Journal of Lipid Research* 54: 1531–1540. doi:10.1194/jlr. M031591.
- Iwamura, Y., M. Mori, K. Nakashima, T. Mikami, K. Murayama, S. Arai, and T. Miyazaki. 2012. Apoptosis inhibitor of macrophage (AIM) diminishes lipid droplet-coating proteins leading to lipolysis in adipocytes. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 422: 476–481. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2012.05.018.
- Jambunathan, S., J. Yin, W. Khan, Y. Tamori, and V. Puri. 2011. FSP27 promotes lipid droplet clustering and

then fusion to regulate triglyceride accumulation. *PLoS One* 6: e28614. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0028614.

- Jeffery, E., C.D. Church, B. Holtrup, L. Colman, and M.S. Rodeheffer. 2015. Rapid depot-specific activation of adipocyte precursor cells at the onset of obesity. *Nature Cell Biology* 17: 376–385. doi:10.1038/ ncb3122.
- Jin, Q., F. Zhang, T. Yan, Z. Liu, C. Wang, X. Ge, and Q. Zhai. 2010. C/EBPalpha regulates SIRT1 expression during adipogenesis. *Cell Research* 20: 470–479. doi:10.1038/cr.2010.24.
- Jin, D., J. Sun, J. Huang, Y. He, A. Yu, X. Yu, and Z. Yang. 2014. TNF-α reduces g0s2 expression and stimulates lipolysis through PPAR-γ inhibition in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *Cytokine* 69: 196–205. doi:10.1016/j. cyto.2014.06.005.
- Joe, A.W.B., L. Yi, Y. Even, A.W. Vogl, and F.M.V. Rossi. 2009. Depot-specific differences in adipogenic progenitor abundance and proliferative response to highfat diet. *Stem Cells* 27: 2563–2570. doi:10.1002/ stem.190.
- Khor, V.K., W.-J. Shen, and F.B. Kraemer. 2013. Lipid droplet metabolism. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care* 16: 632–637. doi:10.1097/MCO.0b013e3283651106.
- Kim, J.B., and B.M. Spiegelman. 1996. ADD1/SREBP1 promotes adipocyte differentiation and gene expression linked to fatty acid metabolism. *Genes & Development* 10: 1096–1107.
- Kim, J.B., H.M. Wright, M. Wright, and B.M. Spiegelman. 1998. ADD1/SREBP1 activates PPARgamma through the production of endogenous ligand. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America 95: 4333–4337.
- Koutsari, C., and M.D. Jensen. 2006. Thematic review series: Patient-oriented research. Free fatty acid metabolism in human obesity. *Journal of Lipid Research* 47: 1643–1650. doi:10.1194/jlr.R600011-JLR200.
- Koutsari, C., A.H. Ali, M.S. Mundi, and M.D. Jensen. 2011. Storage of circulating free fatty acid in adipose tissue of postabsorptive humans: Quantitative measures and implications for body fat distribution. *Diabetes* 60: 2032–2040. doi:10.2337/db11-0154.
- Krahmer, N., Y. Guo, F. Wilfling, M. Hilger, S. Lingrell, K. Heger, H.W. Newman, M. Schmidt-Supprian, D.E. Vance, M. Mann, R.V. Farese, and T.C. Walther. 2011. Phosphatidylcholine synthesis for lipid droplet expansion is mediated by localized activation of CTP:Phosphocholine cytidylyltransferase. *Cell Metabolism* 14: 504–515. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2011. 07.013.
- Krintel, C., P. Osmark, M.R. Larsen, S. Resjö, D.T. Logan, and C. Holm. 2008. Ser649 and Ser650 are the major determinants of protein kinase A-mediated activation of human hormone-sensitive lipase against lipid substrates. *PLoS One* 3: e3756. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0003756.
- Krintel, C., M. Mörgelin, D.T. Logan, and C. Holm. 2009. Phosphorylation of hormone-sensitive lipase by pro-

tein kinase A in vitro promotes an increase in its hydrophobic surface area. *The FEBS Journal* 276: 4752–4762. doi:10.1111/j.1742-4658.2009.07172.x.

- Kuramoto, K., T. Okamura, T. Yamaguchi, T.Y. Nakamura, S. Wakabayashi, H. Morinaga, M. Nomura, T. Yanase, K. Otsu, N. Usuda, S. Matsumura, K. Inoue, T. Fushiki, Y. Kojima, T. Hashimoto, F. Sakai, F. Hirose, and T. Osumi. 2012. Perilipin 5, a lipid droplet-binding protein, protects heart from oxidative burden by sequestering fatty acid from excessive oxidation. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 23852–23863. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.328708.
- Laforest, S., J. Labrecque, A. Michaud, K. Cianflone, and A. Tchernof. 2015. Adipocyte size as a determinant of metabolic disease and adipose tissue dysfunction. *Critical Reviews in Clinical Laboratory Sciences* 52: 301–313. doi:10.3109/10408363.2015.1041582.
- Lass, A., R. Zimmermann, G. Haemmerle, M. Riederer, G. Schoiswohl, M. Schweiger, P. Kienesberger, J.G. Strauss, G. Gorkiewicz, and R. Zechner. 2006. Adipose triglyceride lipase-mediated lipolysis of cellular fat stores is activated by CGI-58 and defective in Chanarin-Dorfman syndrome. *Cell Metabolism* 3: 309–319. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2006.03.005.
- Lauber, K., E. Bohn, S.M. Kröber, Y. Xiao, S.G. Blumenthal, R.K. Lindemann, P. Marini, C. Wiedig, A. Zobywalski, S. Baksh, Y. Xu, I.B. Autenrieth, K. Schulze-Osthoff, C. Belka, G. Stuhler, and S. Wesselborg. 2003. Apoptotic cells induce migration of phagocytes via caspase-3mediated release of a lipid attraction signal. *Cell* 113: 717–730.
- Lee, S.M., T. Jang, and H.H. Park. 2013. Molecular basis for homo-dimerization of the CIDE domain revealed by the crystal structure of the CIDE-N domain of FSP27. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 439: 564–569. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2013.09.018.
- Lee, Y.-H., S.-N. Kim, H.-J. Kwon, K.R. Maddipati, and J.G. Granneman. 2016. Adipogenic role of alternatively activated macrophages in β-adrenergic remodeling of white adipose tissue. *American Journal* of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology 310: R55–R65. doi:10.1152/ ajpregu.00355.2015.
- Lillioja, S., J. Foley, C. Bogardus, D. Mott, and B.V. Howard. 1986. Free fatty acid metabolism and obesity in man: In vivo in vitro comparisons. *Metabolism* 35: 505–514.
- Listenberger, L.L., A.G. Ostermeyer-Fay, E.B. Goldberg, W.J. Brown, and D.A. Brown. 2007. Adipocyte differentiation-related protein reduces the lipid droplet association of adipose triglyceride lipase and slows triacylglycerol turnover. *Journal of Lipid Research* 48: 2751–2761. doi:10.1194/jlr.M700359-JLR200.
- Liu, F.T., D.K. Hsu, R.I. Zuberi, I. Kuwabara, E.Y. Chi, and W.R. Henderson. 1995. Expression ad function of galectin-3, a beta-galactoside-binding lectin, in human monocytes and macrophages. *The American Journal* of Pathology 147: 1016–1028.

- Liu, R., D.A. Pulliam, Y. Liu, and A.B. Salmon. 2015. Dynamic differences in oxidative stress and the regulation of metabolism with age in visceral versus subcutaneous adipose. *Redox Biology* 6: 401–408. doi:10.1016/j.redox.2015.07.014.
- Londos, C., C. Sztalryd, J.T. Tansey, and A.R. Kimmel. 2005. Role of PAT proteins in lipid metabolism. *Biochimie* 87: 45–49. doi:10.1016/j.biochi.2004. 12.010.
- Love, J.D., T. Suzuki, D.B. Robinson, C.M. Harris, J.E. Johnson, P.J. Mohler, W.G. Jerome, and L.L. Swift. 2015. Microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTP) associates with cytosolic lipid droplets in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *PLoS One* 10: e0135598. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0135598.
- Lu, X., X. Yang, and J. Liu. 2010. Differential control of ATGL-mediated lipid droplet degradation by CGI-58 and G0S2. *Cell Cycle (Georgetown, Texas)* 9: 2719– 2725. doi:10.4161/cc.9.14.12181.
- Lumeng, C.N., J.B. DelProposto, D.J. Westcott, and A.R. Saltiel. 2008. Phenotypic switching of adipose tissue macrophages with obesity is generated by spatiotemporal differences in macrophage subtypes. *Diabetes* 57: 3239–3246. doi:10.2337/db08-0872.
- Lundgren, M., M. Svensson, S. Lindmark, F. Renström, T. Ruge, and J.W. Eriksson. 2007. Fat cell enlargement is an independent marker of insulin resistance and "hyperleptinaemia". *Diabetologia* 50: 625–633. doi:10.1007/s00125-006-0572-1.
- Martin, S., and R.G. Parton. 2006. Lipid droplets: A unified view of a dynamic organelle. *Nature Reviews*. *Molecular Cell Biology* 7: 373–378. doi:10.1038/ nrm1912.
- — . 2008. Characterization of Rab18, a lipid dropletassociated small GTPase. *Methods in Enzymology* 438: 109–129. doi:10.1016/S0076-6879(07)38008-7.
- Mason, R.R., R.C.R. Meex, R. Lee-Young, B.J. Canny, and M.J. Watt. 2012. Phosphorylation of adipose triglyceride lipase Ser(404) is not related to 5'-AMPK activation during moderate-intensity exercise in humans. American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism 303: E534–E541. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00082.2012.
- Matsubara, Y., K. Kano, D. Kondo, H. Mugishima, and T. Matsumoto. 2009. Differences in adipocytokines and fatty acid composition between two adipocyte fractions of small and large cells in high-fat dietinduced obese mice. *Annals of Nutrition & Metabolism* 54: 258–267. doi:10.1159/000229506.
- Maumus, M., C. Sengenès, P. Decaunes, A. Zakaroff-Girard, V. Bourlier, M. Lafontan, J. Galitzky, and A. Bouloumié. 2008. Evidence of in situ proliferation of adult adipose tissue-derived progenitor cells: Influence of fat mass microenvironment and growth. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 93: 4098–4106. doi:10.1210/jc.2008-0044.
- Maya-Monteiro, C.M., P.E. Almeida, H. D'Avila, A.S. Martins, A.P. Rezende, H. Castro-Faria-Neto, and P.T. Bozza. 2008. Leptin induces macrophage lipid body formation by a phosphatidylinositol

3-kinase- and mammalian target of rapamycindependent mechanism. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 283: 2203–2210. doi:10.1074/jbc. M706706200.

- McFie, P.J., S.L. Banman, S. Kary, and S.J. Stone. 2011. Murine diacylglycerol acyltransferase-2 (DGAT2) can catalyze triacylglycerol synthesis and promote lipid droplet formation independent of its localization to the endoplasmic reticulum. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286: 28235–28246. doi:10.1074/jbc. M111.256008.
- Medina-Gomez, G., S. Gray, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2007. Adipogenesis and lipotoxicity: Role of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPARgamma) and PPARgammacoactivator-1 (PGC1). *Public Health Nutrition* 10: 1132–1137. doi:10.1017/S13689800070 00614.
- Michaud, A., M.M. Boulet, A. Veilleux, S. Noël, G. Paris, and A. Tchernof. 2014. Abdominal subcutaneous and omental adipocyte morphology and its relation to gene expression, lipolysis and adipocytokine levels in women. *Metabolism* 63: 372–381. doi:10.1016/j. metabol.2013.11.007.
- Miyoshi, H., S.C. Souza, H.-H. Zhang, K.J. Strissel, M.A. Christoffolete, J. Kovsan, A. Rudich, F.B. Kraemer, A.C. Bianco, M.S. Obin, and A.S. Greenberg. 2006. Perilipin promotes hormonesensitive lipase-mediated adipocyte lipolysis via phosphorylation-dependent and -independent mechanisms. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281: 15837–15844. doi:10.1074/jbc.M601097200.
- Miyoshi, H., J.W. Perfield, S.C. Souza, W.-J. Shen, H.-H. Zhang, Z.S. Stancheva, F.B. Kraemer, M.S. Obin, and A.S. Greenberg. 2007. Control of adipose triglyceride lipase action by serine 517 of perilipin A globally regulates protein kinase A-stimulated lipolysis in adipocytes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 996–1002. doi:10.1074/jbc. M605770200.
- Moore, H.-P.H., R.B. Silver, E.P. Mottillo, D.A. Bernlohr, and J.G. Granneman. 2005. Perilipin targets a novel pool of lipid droplets for lipolytic attack by hormonesensitive lipase. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280: 43109–43120. doi:10.1074/jbc.M506336200.
- Murano, I., G. Barbatelli, V. Parisani, C. Latini, G. Muzzonigro, M. Castellucci, and S. Cinti. 2008. Dead adipocytes, detected as crown-like structures, are prevalent in visceral fat depots of genetically obese mice. *Journal of Lipid Research* 49: 1562–1568. doi:10.1194/jlr.M800019-JLR200.
- Murano, I., J.M. Rutkowski, Q.A. Wang, Y.-R. Cho, P.E. Scherer, and S. Cinti. 2013. Time course of histomorphological changes in adipose tissue upon acute lipoatrophy. *Nutrition, Metabolism and Cardiovascular Diseases* 23: 723–731. doi:10.1016/j.numecd.2012. 03.005.
- Murphy, S., S. Martin, and R.G. Parton. 2009. Lipid droplet-organelle interactions; sharing the fats. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1791: 441–447. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2008.07.004.

- Nagy, H.M., M. Paar, C. Heier, T. Moustafa, P. Hofer, G. Haemmerle, A. Lass, R. Zechner, M. Oberer, and R. Zimmermann. 2014. Adipose triglyceride lipase activity is inhibited by long-chain acyl-coenzyme A. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1841: 588–594. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2014.01.005.
- Namgaladze, D., R.G. Snodgrass, C. Angioni, N. Grossmann, N. Dehne, G. Geisslinger, and B. Brüne. 2015. AMP-activated protein kinase suppresses arachidonate 15-lipoxygenase expression in interleukin 4-polarized human macrophages. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 290: 24484–24494. doi:10.1074/jbc.M115.678243.
- Neels, J.G., and J.M. Olefsky. 2006. Inflamed fat: What starts the fire? *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 33–35. doi:10.1172/JCI27280.
- Nishino, N., Y. Tamori, S. Tateya, T. Kawaguchi, T. Shibakusa, W. Mizunoya, K. Inoue, R. Kitazawa, S. Kitazawa, Y. Matsuki, R. Hiramatsu, S. Masubuchi, A. Omachi, K. Kimura, M. Saito, T. Amo, S. Ohta, T. Yamaguchi, T. Osumi, J. Cheng, T. Fujimoto, H. Nakao, K. Nakao, A. Aiba, H. Okamura, T. Fushiki, and M. Kasuga. 2008. FSP27 contributes to efficient energy storage in murine white adipocytes by promoting the formation of unilocular lipid droplets. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 118: 2808–2821. doi:10.1172/JCI34090.
- Nordström, E.A., M. Rydén, E.C. Backlund, I. Dahlman, M. Kaaman, L. Blomqvist, B. Cannon, J. Nedergaard, and P. Arner. 2005. A human-specific role of cell death-inducing DFFA (DNA fragmentation factoralpha)-like effector A (CIDEA) in adipocyte lipolysis and obesity. *Diabetes* 54: 1726–1734.
- Olofsson, S.-O., P. Boström, L. Andersson, M. Rutberg, M. Levin, J. Perman, and J. Borén. 2008. Triglyceride containing lipid droplets and lipid droplet-associated proteins. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 19: 441–447. doi:10.1097/MOL.0b013e32830dd09b.
- Opie, L.H., and P.G. Walfish. 1963. Plasma free fatty acid concentrations in obesity. *The New England Journal* of Medicine 268: 757–760. doi:10.1056/ NEJM196304042681404.
- Ozcan, U., Q. Cao, E. Yilmaz, A.-H. Lee, N.N. Iwakoshi, E. Ozdelen, G. Tuncman, C. Görgün, L.H. Glimcher, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2004. Endoplasmic reticulum stress links obesity, insulin action, and type 2 diabetes. *Science* 306: 457–461. doi:10.1126/science.1103160.
- Paar, M., C. Jüngst, N.A. Steiner, C. Magnes, F. Sinner, D. Kolb, A. Lass, R. Zimmermann, A. Zumbusch, S.D. Kohlwein, and H. Wolinski. 2012. Remodeling of lipid droplets during lipolysis and growth in adipocytes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 11164–11173. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.316794.
- Pang, W., Y. Wang, N. Wei, R. Xu, Y. Xiong, P. Wang, Q. Shen, and G. Yang. 2013. Sirt1 inhibits akt2mediated porcine adipogenesis potentially by direct

protein-protein interaction. *PLoS One* 8: e71576. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0071576.

- Payne, V.A., W.-S. Au, S.L. Gray, E.D. Nora, S.M. Rahman, R. Sanders, D. Hadaschik, J.E. Friedman, S. O'Rahilly, and J.J. Rochford. 2007. Sequential regulation of diacylglycerol acyltransferase 2 expression by CAAT/enhancer-binding protein beta (C/EBPbeta) and C/EBPalpha during adipogenesis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 21005– 21014. doi:10.1074/jbc.M702871200.
- Payne, V.A., W.-S. Au, C.E. Lowe, S.M. Rahman, J.E. Friedman, S. O'Rahilly, and J.J. Rochford. 2010. C/EBP transcription factors regulate SREBP1c gene expression during adipogenesis. *The Biochemical Journal* 425: 215–223. doi:10.1042/BJ20091112.
- Penno, A., G. Hackenbroich, and C. Thiele. 2013. Phospholipids and lipid droplets. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1831: 589–594. doi:10.1016/j. bbalip.2012.12.001.
- Peter, C., M. Waibel, C.G. Radu, L.V. Yang, O.N. Witte, K. Schulze-Osthoff, S. Wesselborg, and K. Lauber. 2008. Migration to apoptotic "find-me" signals is mediated via the phagocyte receptor G2A. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 283: 5296–5305. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M706586200.
- Picard, F., M. Kurtev, N. Chung, A. Topark-Ngarm, T. Senawong, R. Machado De Oliveira, M. Leid, M.W. McBurney, and L. Guarente. 2004. Sirt1 promotes fat mobilization in white adipocytes by repressing PPAR-gamma. *Nature* 429: 771–776. doi:10.1038/ nature02583.
- Pompei, A., E. Toniato, P. Innocenti, I. D Alimonte, C. Cellini, D. Mattoscio, R. Cotellese, D. Bosco, R. Ciccarelli, V. Dadorante, N. D Orazio, S. Martinotti, and I. Robuffo. 2012. Cyanidin reduces preadipocyte differentiation and relative ChREBP expression. *Journal of Biological Regulators and Homeostatic Agents* 26: 253–264.
- Pulido, M.R., A. Diaz-Ruiz, Y. Jiménez-Gómez, S. Garcia-Navarro, F. Gracia-Navarro, F. Tinahones, J. López-Miranda, G. Frühbeck, R. Vázquez-Martínez, and M.M. Malagón. 2011. Rab18 dynamics in adipocytes in relation to lipogenesis, lipolysis and obesity. *PLoS One* 6: e22931. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0022931.
- Puri, V., S. Konda, S. Ranjit, M. Aouadi, A. Chawla, M. Chouinard, A. Chakladar, and M.P. Czech. 2007. Fat-specific protein 27, a novel lipid droplet protein that enhances triglyceride storage. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 34213–34218. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M707404200.
- Rajjo, T.I., D.A. Harteneck, and M.D. Jensen. 2014. Direct free fatty acid storage in different sized adipocytes from the same depot. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 22: 1275–1279. doi:10.1002/oby.20673.
- Ranjit, S., E. Boutet, P. Gandhi, M. Prot, Y. Tamori, A. Chawla, A.S. Greenberg, V. Puri, and M.P. Czech. 2011. Regulation of fat specific protein 27 by isoproterenol and TNF-α to control lipolysis in murine adipocytes. *Journal of Lipid Research* 52: 221–236. doi:10.1194/jlr.M008771.

- Ray, H., C. Pinteur, V. Frering, M. Beylot, and V. Large. 2009. Depot-specific differences in perilipin and hormone-sensitive lipase expression in lean and obese. *Lipids in Health and Disease* 8: 58. doi:10.1186/ 1476-511X-8-58.
- Ren, G., P. Eskandari, S. Wang, and C.M. Smas. 2016. Expression, regulation and functional assessment of the 80 amino acid Small Adipocyte Factor 1 (Smaf1) protein in adipocytes. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics* 590: 27–36. doi:10.1016/j.abb.2015. 09.019.
- Rizzatti, V., F. Boschi, M. Pedrotti, E. Zoico, A. Sbarbati, and M. Zamboni. 2013. Lipid droplets characterization in adipocyte differentiated 3T3-L1 cells: Size and optical density distribution. *European Journal of Histochemistry* 57: e24. doi:10.4081/ejh.2013.e24.
- Rodeheffer, M.S., K. Birsoy, and J.M. Friedman. 2008. Identification of white adipocyte progenitor cells in vivo. *Cell* 135: 240–249. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2008.09.036.
- Rosen, E.D., and O.A. MacDougald. 2006. Adipocyte differentiation from the inside out. *Nature Reviews*. *Molecular Cell Biology* 7: 885–896. doi:10.1038/ nrm2066.
- Rosen, E.D., and B.M. Spiegelman. 2006. Adipocytes as regulators of energy balance and glucose homeostasis. *Nature* 444: 847–853. doi:10.1038/nature05483.
- Rossmeisl, M., P. Flachs, P. Brauner, J. Sponarova, O. Matejkova, T. Prazak, J. Ruzickova, K. Bardova, O. Kuda, and J. Kopecky. 2004. Role of energy charge and AMP-activated protein kinase in adipocytes in the control of body fat stores. *International Journal of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders* 28(Suppl 4): S38–S44. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802855.
- Sahu-Osen, A., G. Montero-Moran, M. Schittmayer, K. Fritz, A. Dinh, Y.-F. Chang, D. McMahon, A. Boeszoermenyi, I. Cornaciu, D. Russell, M. Oberer, G.M. Carman, R. Birner-Gruenberger, and D.L. Brasaemle. 2015. CGI-58/ABHD5 is phosphorylated on Ser239 by protein kinase A: Control of subcellular localization. *Journal of Lipid Research* 56: 109–121. doi:10.1194/jlr.M055004.
- Sano, H., D.K. Hsu, L. Yu, J.R. Apgar, I. Kuwabara, T. Yamanaka, M. Hirashima, and F.T. Liu. 2000. Human galectin-3 is a novel chemoattractant for monocytes and macrophages. *Journal of Immunology* 1950(165): 2156–2164.
- Sano, H., D.K. Hsu, J.R. Apgar, L. Yu, B.B. Sharma, I. Kuwabara, S. Izui, and F.-T. Liu. 2003. Critical role of galectin-3 in phagocytosis by macrophages. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 389–397. doi:10.1172/JCI17592.
- Schoonjans, K., J. Peinado-Onsurbe, A.M. Lefebvre, R.A. Heyman, M. Briggs, S. Deeb, B. Staels, and J. Auwerx. 1996. PPARalpha and PPARgamma activators direct a distinct tissue-specific transcriptional response via a PPRE in the lipoprotein lipase gene. *The EMBO Journal* 15: 5336–5348.
- Schoonjans, K., L. Gelman, C. Haby, M. Briggs, and J. Auwerx. 2000. Induction of LPL gene expression by

sterols is mediated by a sterol regulatory element and is independent of the presence of multiple E boxes. *Journal of Molecular Biology* 304: 323–334. doi:10.1006/jmbi.2000.4218.

- Schweiger, M., M. Paar, C. Eder, J. Brandis, E. Moser, G. Gorkiewicz, S. Grond, F.P.W. Radner, I. Cerk, I. Cornaciu, M. Oberer, S. Kersten, R. Zechner, R. Zimmermann, and A. Lass. 2012. G0/G1 switch gene-2 regulates human adipocyte lipolysis by affecting activity and localization of adipose triglyceride lipase. *Journal of Lipid Research* 53: 2307–2317. doi:10.1194/jlr.M027409.
- Shadid, S., C. Koutsari, and M.D. Jensen. 2007. Direct free fatty acid uptake into human adipocytes in vivo: Relation to body fat distribution. *Diabetes* 56: 1369– 1375. doi:10.2337/db06-1680.
- Shoham, N., P. Girshovitz, R. Katzengold, N.T. Shaked, D. Benayahu, and A. Gefen. 2014. Adipocyte stiffness increases with accumulation of lipid droplets. *Biophysical Journal* 106: 1421–1431. doi:10.1016/j. bpj.2014.01.045.
- Simonsen, L., L.H. Enevoldsen, B. Stallknecht, and J. Bülow. 2008. Effects of local alpha2-adrenergic receptor blockade on adipose tissue lipolysis during prolonged systemic adrenaline infusion in normal man. *Clinical Physiology and Functional Imaging* 28: 125–131. doi:10.1111/j.1475-097X.2007.00781.x.
- Skopp, A., M. May, J. Janke, H. Kielstein, R. Wunder, R. Flade-Kuthe, A. Kuthe, J. Jordan, and S. Engeli. 2016. Regulation of G0/G1 switch gene 2 (G0S2) expression in human adipose tissue. *Archives of Physiology and Biochemistry* 122: 47–53. doi:10.3109 /13813455.2015.1122066.
- Sohn, E.J., D.-B. Jung, J. Lee, S.W. Yoon, G.-H. Won, H.S. Ko, and S.-H. Kim. 2015. CCR4-NOT2 promotes the differentiation and lipogenesis of 3T3-L1 adipocytes via upregulation of PPARx03B3;, CEBPα and inhibition of P-GSK3α/β and β-catenin. *Cellular Physiology and Biochemistry* 37: 1881–1889. doi:10.1159/000438549.
- Soliman, G.A., H.A. Acosta-Jaquez, and D.C. Fingar. 2010. mTORC1 inhibition via rapamycin promotes triacylglycerol lipolysis and release of free fatty acids in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *Lipids* 45: 1089–1100. doi:10.1007/s11745-010-3488-y.
- Souza, S.C., L.M. de Vargas, M.T. Yamamoto, P. Lien, M.D. Franciosa, L.G. Moss, and A.S. Greenberg. 1998. Overexpression of perilipin A and B blocks the ability of tumor necrosis factor alpha to increase lipolysis in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273: 24665–24669.
- Spalding, K.L., E. Arner, P.O. Westermark, S. Bernard, B.A. Buchholz, O. Bergmann, L. Blomqvist, J. Hoffstedt, E. Näslund, T. Britton, H. Concha, M. Hassan, M. Rydén, J. Frisén, and P. Arner. 2008. Dynamics of fat cell turnover in humans. *Nature* 453: 783–787. doi:10.1038/nature06902.
- Stienstra, R., L.A.B. Joosten, T. Koenen, B. van Tits, J.A. van Diepen, S.A.A. van den Berg, P.C.N. Rensen, P.J. Voshol, G. Fantuzzi, A. Hijmans, S. Kersten,

M. Müller, W.B. van den Berg, N. van Rooijen, M. Wabitsch, B.-J. Kullberg, J.W.M. van der Meer, T. Kanneganti, C.J. Tack, and M.G. Netea. 2010. The inflammasome-mediated caspase-1 activation controls adipocyte differentiation and insulin sensitivity. *Cell Metabolism* 12: 593–605. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2010.11.011.

- Strissel, K.J., Z. Stancheva, H. Miyoshi, J.W. Perfield, J. DeFuria, Z. Jick, A.S. Greenberg, and M.S. Obin. 2007. Adipocyte death, adipose tissue remodeling, and obesity complications. *Diabetes* 56: 2910–2918. doi:10.2337/db07-0767.
- Su, C.-L., C. Sztalryd, J.A. Contreras, C. Holm, A.R. Kimmel, and C. Londos. 2003. Mutational analysis of the hormone-sensitive lipase translocation reaction in adipocytes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 43615–43619. doi:10.1074/jbc. M301809200.
- Sun, Z., J. Gong, H. Wu, W. Xu, L. Wu, D. Xu, J. Gao, J.-W. Wu, H. Yang, M. Yang, and P. Li. 2013. Perilipin1 promotes unilocular lipid droplet formation through the activation of Fsp27 in adipocytes. *Nature Communications* 4: 1594. doi:10.1038/ncomms2581.
- Sztalryd, C., G. Xu, H. Dorward, J.T. Tansey, J.A. Contreras, A.R. Kimmel, and C. Londos. 2003. Perilipin A is essential for the translocation of hormone-sensitive lipase during lipolytic activation. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 161: 1093–1103. doi:10.1083/jcb.200210169.
- Takahashi, Y., A. Shinoda, N. Furuya, E. Harada, N. Arimura, I. Ichi, Y. Fujiwara, J. Inoue, and R. Sato. 2013. Perilipin-mediated lipid droplet formation in adipocytes promotes sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1 processing and triacylglyceride accumulation. *PLoS One* 8: e64605. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0064605.
- Tanaka, T., N. Yoshida, T. Kishimoto, and S. Akira. 1997. Defective adipocyte differentiation in mice lacking the C/EBPbeta and/or C/EBPdelta gene. *The EMBO Journal* 16: 7432–7443. doi:10.1093/emboj/16.24. 7432.
- Tang, Q.Q., and M.D. Lane. 2012. Adipogenesis: From stem cell to adipocyte. *Annual Review of Biochemistry* 81: 715–736. doi:10.1146/annurev-biochem-052110-115718.
- Tsao, C.-H., M.-Y. Shiau, P.-H. Chuang, Y.-H. Chang, and J. Hwang. 2014. Interleukin-4 regulates lipid metabolism by inhibiting adipogenesis and promoting lipolysis. *Journal of Lipid Research* 55: 385–397. doi:10.1194/jlr.M041392.
- Tumova, J., M. Andel, and J. Trnka. 2016. Excess of free fatty acids as a cause of metabolic dysfunction in skeletal muscle. *Physiological Research* 65: 193–207.
- Vandanmagsar, B., Y.-H. Youm, A. Ravussin, J.E. Galgani, K. Stadler, R.L. Mynatt, E. Ravussin, J.M. Stephens, and V.D. Dixit. 2011. The NLRP3 inflammasome instigates obesity-induced inflammation and insulin resistance. *Nature Medicine* 17: 179–188. doi:10.1038/ nm.2279.

- Veilleux, A., M. Caron-Jobin, S. Noël, P.Y. Laberge, and A. Tchernof. 2011. Visceral adipocyte hypertrophy is associated with dyslipidemia independent of body composition and fat distribution in women. *Diabetes* 60: 1504–1511. doi:10.2337/db10-1039.
- Voshol, P.J., P.C.N. Rensen, K.W. van Dijk, J.A. Romijn, and L.M. Havekes. 2009. Effect of plasma triglyceride metabolism on lipid storage in adipose tissue: Studies using genetically engineered mouse models. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1791: 479–485. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2008.12.015.
- Wang, H., and R.H. Eckel. 2009. Lipoprotein lipase: From gene to obesity. *American Journal of Physiology*. *Endocrinology and Metabolism* 297: E271–E288. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.90920.2008.
- Wang, H., and C. Sztalryd. 2011. Oxidative tissue: Perilipin 5 links storage with the furnace. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 22: 197–203. doi:10.1016/j.tem.2011.03.008.
- Wang, S., K.G. Soni, M. Semache, S. Casavant, M. Fortier, L. Pan, and G.A. Mitchell. 2008. Lipolysis and the integrated physiology of lipid energy metabolism. *Molecular Genetics and Metabolism* 95: 117–126. doi:10.1016/j.ymgme.2008.06.012.
- Wang, H., L. Hu, K. Dalen, H. Dorward, A. Marcinkiewicz, D. Russell, D. Gong, C. Londos, T. Yamaguchi, C. Holm, M.A. Rizzo, D. Brasaemle, and C. Sztalryd. 2009. Activation of hormone-sensitive lipase requires two steps, protein phosphorylation and binding to the PAT-1 domain of lipid droplet coat proteins. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 32116–32125. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.006726.
- Wang, Q.A., C. Tao, R.K. Gupta, and P.E. Scherer. 2013. Tracking adipogenesis during white adipose tissue development, expansion and regeneration. *Nature Medicine* 19: 1338–1344. doi:10.1038/nm.3324.
- Watt, M.J., and G.R. Steinberg. 2008. Regulation and function of triacylglycerol lipases in cellular metabolism. *The Biochemical Journal* 414: 313–325. doi:10.1042/BJ20080305.
- Wilfling, F., A.R. Thiam, M.-J. Olarte, J. Wang, R. Beck, T.J. Gould, E.S. Allgeyer, F. Pincet, J. Bewersdorf, R.V. Farese, and T.C. Walther. 2014. Arf1/COPI machinery acts directly on lipid droplets and enables their connection to the ER for protein targeting. *eLife* 3: e01607. doi:10.7554/eLife.01607.
- Wolins, N.E., J.R. Skinner, M.J. Schoenfish, A. Tzekov, K.G. Bensch, and P.E. Bickel. 2003. Adipocyte protein S3-12 coats nascent lipid droplets. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 37713–37721. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M304025200.
- Wolins, N.E., B.K. Quaynor, J.R. Skinner, M.J. Schoenfish, A. Tzekov, and P.E. Bickel. 2005. S3-12, Adipophilin, and TIP47 package lipid in adipocytes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280: 19146–19155. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M500978200.
- Wolins, N.E., B.K. Quaynor, J.R. Skinner, A. Tzekov, M.A. Croce, M.C. Gropler, V. Varma, A. Yao-Borengasser, N. Rasouli, P.A. Kern, B.N. Finck, and

P.E. Bickel. 2006. OXPAT/PAT-1 is a PPAR-induced lipid droplet protein that promotes fatty acid utilization. *Diabetes* 55: 3418–3428. doi:10.2337/ db06-0399.

- Wu, L., D. Xu, L. Zhou, B. Xie, L. Yu, H. Yang, L. Huang, J. Ye, H. Deng, Y.A. Yuan, S. Chen, and P. Li. 2014. Rab8a-AS160-MSS4 regulatory circuit controls lipid droplet fusion and growth. *Developmental Cell* 30: 378–393. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2014.07.005.
- Wueest, S., X. Yang, J. Liu, E.J. Schoenle, and D. Konrad. 2012. Inverse regulation of basal lipolysis in perigonadal and mesenteric fat depots in mice. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 302: E153–E160. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00338.2011.
- Yang, X., X. Lu, M. Lombès, G.B. Rha, Y.-I. Chi, T.M. Guerin, E.J. Smart, and J. Liu. 2010. The G(0)/G(1) switch gene 2 regulates adipose lipolysis through association with adipose triglyceride lipase. *Cell Metabolism* 11: 194–205. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2010.02.003.
- Yang, H., A. Galea, V. Sytnyk, and M. Crossley. 2012. Controlling the size of lipid droplets: Lipid and protein factors. *Current Opinion in Cell Biology* 24: 509– 516. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2012.05.012.
- Yin, J., Z. Gao, Q. He, D. Zhou, Z. Guo, and J. Ye. 2009. Role of hypoxia in obesity-induced disorders of glucose and lipid metabolism in adipose tissue. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 296: E333–E342. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.90760.2008.
- Yin, X., I.R. Lanza, J.M. Swain, M.G. Sarr, K.S. Nair, and M.D. Jensen. 2014. Adipocyte mitochondrial function

is reduced in human obesity independent of fat cell size. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 99: E209–E216. doi:10.1210/jc.2013-3042.

- Yonezawa, T., R. Kurata, M. Kimura, and H. Inoko. 2011. Which CIDE are you on? Apoptosis and energy metabolism. *Molecular BioSystems* 7: 91–100. doi:10.1039/c0mb00099j.
- Yu, W., Z. Chen, J. Zhang, L. Zhang, H. Ke, L. Huang, Y. Peng, X. Zhang, S. Li, B.T. Lahn, and A.P. Xiang. 2008. Critical role of phosphoinositide 3-kinase cascade in adipogenesis of human mesenchymal stem cells. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry* 310: 11–18. doi:10.1007/s11010-007-9661-9.
- Zehmer, J.K., Y. Huang, G. Peng, J. Pu, R.G.W. Anderson, and P. Liu. 2009. A role for lipid droplets in intermembrane lipid traffic. *Proteomics* 9: 914–921. doi:10.1002/pmic.200800584.
- Zimmermann, R., J.G. Strauss, G. Haemmerle, G. Schoiswohl, R. Birner-Gruenberger, M. Riederer, A. Lass, G. Neuberger, F. Eisenhaber, A. Hermetter, and R. Zechner. 2004. Fat mobilization in adipose tissue is promoted by adipose triglyceride lipase. *Science* 306: 1383–1386. doi:10.1126/science.1100747.
- Zuo, Y., L. Qiang, and S.R. Farmer. 2006. Activation of CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein (C/EBP) alpha expression by C/EBP beta during adipogenesis requires a peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gammaassociated repression of HDAC1 at the C/ebp alpha gene promoter. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281: 7960–7967. doi:10.1074/jbc.M510682200.

Adipose Tissue Function and Expandability as Determinants of Lipotoxicity and the Metabolic Syndrome

Stefania Carobbio, Vanessa Pellegrinelli, and Antonio Vidal-Puig

Abstract

The adipose tissue organ is organised as distinct anatomical depots located all along the body axis and it is constituted of three different types of adipocytes: white, beige and brown which are integrated with vascular, immune, neural and extracellular stroma cells. These distinct adipocytes serve different specialised functions. The main function of white adipocytes is to ensure healthy storage of excess nutrients/energy and its rapid mobilisation to supply the demand of energy imposed by physiological cues in other organs, whereas brown and beige adipocytes are designed for heat production through uncoupling lipid oxidation from energy production. The concert action of the three type of adipocytes/tissues has been reported to ensure an optimal metabolic status in rodents. However, when one or multiple of these adipose depots become dysfunctional as a consequence of sustained lipid/nutrient overload, then insulin resistance and associated metabolic complications ensue. These metabolic alterations negatively affects the adipose tissue functionality and compromises global metabolic homeostasis. Optimising white adipose tissue expandability and its functional metabolic flexibility and/or promoting brown/beige mediated thermogenic activity counteracts obesity and its associated lipotoxic metabolic effects. The development of these therapeutic approaches requires a deep understanding of adipose tissue in all broad aspects. In this chapter we will discuss the characteristics of the different adipose tissue depots with respect to origins and

S. Carobbio (🖂) • A. Vidal-Puig (🖂)

Metabolic Research Laboratories, Wellcome Trust-MRC Institute of Metabolic Science, University of Cambridge, Addenbrooke's Hospital, Box 289, Cambridge CB2 OQQ, UK

Wellcome Trust Sanger Institute, Wellcome Trust Genome Campus, Hinxton CB10 1SA, UK e-mail: sc22@sanger.ac.uk; ajv22@medschl.cam.ac.uk V. Pellegrinelli

Metabolic Research Laboratories, Wellcome Trust-MRC Institute of Metabolic Science, University of Cambridge, Addenbrooke's Hospital, Box 289, Cambridge CB2 OQQ, UK

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017

A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_7

precursors recruitment, plasticity, cellular composition and expandability capacity as well as molecular and metabolic signatures in both physiological and pathophysiological conditions.

Keywords

White adipose tissue • Brown adipose tissue • WAT browning • Obesity • Expandability • Fibrosis • Inflammation • Lipotoxicity

1 Introduction

Obesity and its associated metabolic dysfunctions, including type 2 diabetes and cardiometabolic complications, conform the Metabolic Syndrome (MetS); without any doubt one of the most important public health problems worldwide, which threatens not only our quality of life but also the financial stability of global economies. Despite substantial research, health policies. financial incentives/disincentives and widely accepted mutilating surgical treatments, the evidence is that these strategies have not been as successful as expected. This outcome urges to look for complementary new therapeutic strategies and more effective social policies directed not only to treat/prevent obesity but more urgently to palliate its devastating associated cardiometabolic comorbidities.

Whereas targeting obesity requires focusing on the mechanisms controlling energy balance, namely factors determining food intake and energy dissipation, when targeting the cardiometabolic complications of obesity, the focus on the white adipose tissue (WAT) becomes essential. WAT is a key metabolic organ that contributes to the metabolic functional flexibility by efficiently storing the surplus of fuel and by quickly mobilising lipids/energy to supply peripheral organs to meet their functional demands. However, in the situational context of the current obesity epidemic, the demands imposed on the expandability and functionality of WAT are paramount, in many cases overwhelming WAT capacity to store and mobilise fat appropriately in obese patients.

Despite its apparent simplicity, WAT is more than just an organ made of large adipocytes filled with big drops of lipids. In fact, WAT exhibits marked cellular heterogeneity, rich vascularisation and innervation, and as would be expected from an endocrine organ serving a complex hormonal homeostatic system, WAT is highly integrated with other metabolically relevant tissues (Wronska and Kmiec 2012). Moreover, to accommodate the overload of nutrients associated with obesity, WAT has to endure multiple cellular and structural remodelling processes aiming at optimising its expansion. This requires the coordinated and titrated increase in adipocyte size (hypertrophy) and/or number (hyperplasia) (Wang et al. 2013) to meet the lipid storage demands determined by the individual energy balance. This remodelling is coupled with appropriate recruitment/infiltration of immune cells (Lolmede et al. 2011) to facilitate the development and reorganisation of the vasculature/extracellular matrix (ECM) required to reach adequate storage capacity, oxygenation and mobilisation of fuel and waste metabolites (Cao 2013; Sun et al. 2013).

Sustained fat mass accretion is not infinite. The adaptive mechanisms enabling adipose tissue expansion can be exhausted resulting in blockade of further WAT expansion and associated chronic subclinical WAT inflammation. Failure of WAT to expand also impairs its functional flexibility to quickly shift between storage and mobilisation of lipids and it is associated with abnormal secretion patterns of adipokines, which further impairs lipid handling, adipocyte precursor differentiation, and promotes fibrosis deposition and WAT stiffness. At whole body level, the dysfunction of WAT leads to insulin resistance, not only in WAT, but also in peripheral important metabolic organs such as liver or muscle through mechanisms that involve ectopic deposition of nutrients/fat causing lipotoxicity.

The 'adipose tissue expandability hypothesis' provides an intellectual framework linking obesity to its metabolic complications by positing that in the context of positive energy balance, it is not the absolute fat mass that determines the appearance of metabolic complications, but instead the inability of WAT to further expand and appropriately accommodate energy surplus. In some way, this suggests that the "metabolic problem of obesity" is not determined by how obese someone is but rather by their inability to become fatter by efficiently storing fat in WAT. Hence, the problem seems to be in the mismatch between WAT storage *demands* required by positive energy balance and storage space *supply determined* by adipose tissue expandability. This is resolved initially through procurement of ectopic unhealthy storage in other organs whose dysfunction maps the scope of the metabolic syndrome (e.g. NAFLD, muscle insulin resistance, β cell failure, etc.). The complexity governing the WAT expandability derives in part from the cellular and functional heterogeneity that characterises its different anatomic depots. The largest WAT depots, which are more accessible and consequently more investigated, are the subcutaneous (SAT) and visceral adipose tissue (VAT) depots. In principle, an appropriate plasticity and expandability capacity of the WAT depots seem crucial to prevent metabolic dysfunctions (Arner et al. 2010). Since the VAT enlargement is more prevalent and frequently associated with deleterious metabolic conditions, this is the depot that has been "demonised" as determinant for the Metabolic Syndrome. Supporting this concept, it has been shown that engraftment of SAT or removal of VAT in obese murine models reversed the deleterious effects of obesity ameliorating carbohydrate metabolism (Foster et al. 2011; Hocking et al. 2015). Moreover, promoting SAT expansion improved lipid buffering and metabolic status (Kim et al. 2007; Jensen 2008).

However, from the perspective of the adipose tissue expandability hypothesis, the fact that expansion of visceral fat is associated with metabolic complications, does not necessarily imply that the original problem may reside in this depot. In fact, another possibility is that expansion of the intrabdominal depot may be an adaptation to a primary defect of the subcutaneous fat pad, resulting in preferential visceral deposition analogous to other ectopic deposition (Ali et al. 2011; Britton and Fox 2011). This perspective is supported by data showing metabolic dysfunction related to defective storage capacity in subcutaneous adipose tissue (Alligier et al. 2013) as well as a beneficial metabolic response associated with expansion of the SAT depot (Jensen 2008; Kim et al. 2007).

An alternative solution to the mismatch between adipose tissue storage demand and storage supply is to *decrease the storage demands*. This can be accomplished by dieting but also by promoting energy dissipation through lipid oxidation strategies. In fact, several studies indicate that the detrimental metabolic effects caused by dysfunctional white adipocyte mediated lipid spill over can be limited by the pro-oxidative anti-lipotoxic activity of another type of AT, the brown adipose tissue (BAT) (Laurila et al. 2016; Liu et al. 2015).

BAT is another type of adipose tissue, which differs from WAT pads at morphological/molecular level (i.e. vascularisation (Cinti 2009; Xue et al. 2010), innervation (Murano et al. 2009; Rosell et al. 2014), cellularity (Meyer et al. 2013; Prunet-Marcassus et al. 2006; Roberts-Toler et al. 2015), and adipogenic potential (Hames et al. 2015; Meyer et al. 2013; Prunet-Marcassus et al. 2006; Zhang et al. 2014), as well as by virtue of its unique thermogenic capacity. This depot is the main site of non-shivering thermogenesis (Peirce et al. 2014) in rodents and infants. Its main function is to produce heat to maintain body temperature and it is of special relevance in small mammals such as rodents to survive periods of nocturnal and hibernating cold as well as for human newborn/infants to overcome the cold stress of birth (Cannon and Nedergaard 2004).

However, increasing the caloric intake in animals also stimulate brown adipose tissue activity (Rothwell and Stock 1979). Conversely, there is evidence that murine models of brown adipose tissue ablation or impaired function develop obesity (Bachman et al. 2002; Lowell et al. 1993; Whittle et al. 2012). What is known as *canonical* brown fat forms discrete depots and it is activated by the sympathetic nervous system (SNS) through β -adrenergic stimulation of brown adipocytes, which leads to energy dissipation in the form of heat. This function is mediated by the mitochondrial uncoupling protein-1 (UCP-1). There is another type of UCP-1-expressing multilocular fat cells, identified also as 'beige' or 'brite' (brown-in-white) adipocytes, which in rodents can be observed interspersed within SAT white adipocytes particularly upon β -adrenergic stimulating conditions such as chronic cold exposure (Jia et al. 2016). Humans are also susceptible to browning of their WAT. There is evidence of beige cells in the omental adipose tissue depot of patients affected by pheochromocytoma, a rare catecholamines-secreting tumour (Frontini et al. 2013). Beiging is also observed in the SAT of extensively burned victims probably due of the chronic elevated levels of noradrenaline in their blood following severe adrenergic stress response (Sidossis et al. 2015).

Thus, increasing the mass and activation of BAT and beige cells represents one potential therapeutic approach to eliminate the surplus of energy and prevent lipotoxicity. This approach has been suggested as treatment/prevention of obesity and as a strategy to prevent diabetes. This idea is mainly supported by studies performed in rodent models (Liu et al. 2015; Stanford et al. 2013) and recent findings indicate its applicability in humans (Cypess et al. 2009, 2012; Huttunen et al. 1981; Van der Lans et al. 2013). However, obese individuals present BAT atrophy, which is more evident in the presence of increased visceral fat, ageing and hyperglycaemia (Cypess et al. 2009). This suggests that defective BAT in obese patients may contribute to the development of obesity and associated metabolopathologies. However, what cannot be

ruled out in these individuals is that excessive white fat-mediated thermo-insulation could have induced BAT regression.

The intellectual framework incorporating the *concepts of lipotoxicity and defective adipose tissue expandability/functionality* justifies two main therapeutic strategies to improve metabolic dysfunctions linked to obesity progression and development of related complications: (1) the amelioration/optimisation of adipose tissue (AT) plasticity/functionality to facilitate fat deposition and prevent peripheral lipotoxicity and (2) to decrease the lipotoxic burden by decreasing the demand for storage capacity through the promotion of thermogenesis by activation of pre-existing brown adipocytes and/or recruitment and differentiation of brown or brown-like adipocyte precursors (Peirce et al. 2014).

However, the success of these approaches is hampered by the still limited knowledge regarding the identity/origin of adipocytes from different AT depots and the scarce information available about how obesity-related changes in cellularity/fibro-inflammation influence WAT plasticity. Thus a better understanding of the molecular mechanisms and cellular mediators that control white and brown AT plasticity, expansion and activity is essential.

In this chapter we focus on the current understanding of the origins of the adipose organ and its specific depots, on the identity of white/brown/brite adipocyte progenitors; on how depot-specific vascularisation and fibroinflammation crosstalk with adipogenesis and cell hypertrophy/hyperplasia and how obesity adipose tissue dysfunction can cause depotspecific lipotoxic signatures. Moreover, we will discuss BAT plasticity and how obesity-associated environmental cues can be targeted to ameliorate tissue activation and global metabolic homeostasis. In doing all this, we will include recent insights highlighted by lineagetracing studies in mice and genetic/genomics data obtained from human studies as well as the newest technologies and cellular models essential to address the adipose tissue function and obesity at translational level.

2 Adipose Tissue (AT) Development and Function in Early Life

The appearance and development of WAT in humans occurs between the 14th to the 24th week of gestation (Poissonnet et al. 1984) and follows an anterior to posterior, rostral to caudal and dorsal to ventral direction of development similarly to other species (Crandall et al. 1997). The earliest structures identified are the fat lobules in areas where capillary proliferation is more active. At the beginning of the third trimester, at about 28th weeks of gestation, adipose tissue is already present in the six principal fat depots i.e. head, neck, thorax, abdomen, upper and lower limbs. At these early stages, no difference in AT is observed between genders (Poissonnet et al. 1984). However, fat cell number and size varies among depots (Poissonnet et al. 1988) (Fig. 7.1a). Recently, Wang et al. using their 'AdipoChaser' mouse model, engineered with an inducible adipocyte-tagging system for temporally controlled detection of mature adipocytes and identification of newly formed adipocytes, identified the developmental timing of subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue development in mice. The SAT adipocytes commitment and differentiation occurred in early embryogenesis in both genders, (i.e. between E14 and E18) and the number of SAT adipocytes remained relatively stable postnatally. Conversely, the epidydimal adipocytes preferentially differentiated after birth (Wang et al. 2013) over a relatively long period of time i.e. over 20 days after birth (Han et al. 2011). Using a different experimental approach taking advantage of transgenic mouse models engineered for a transient or permanent fluorescent labelling of cells expressing Pref-1, a preadipocyte marker, it was shown that adipocyte precursors could be detected as early as E10 and become lipid loaded by day E17.5 in the subcutaneous region, whereas visceral VAT develops after birth (Hudak et al. 2014).

With respect to the origin of brite/beige cells, Contreras et al., showed their recruitment in mice occurs in subcutaneous AT of 129S1/SvImJ mice at approximately P10, when at room temperature, and disappears spontaneously at around P30. This regression strongly depends on the genetic background of the mouse strain. However, beige cells can re-emerge later on in response to cold or to β_3 -adrenergic agonists (Contreras et al. 2014) (Fig. 7.1a). Maintenance of these beige adipocytes in WAT depots may enable a quick thermogenic response under changing environmental or nutritional conditions.

Analysis of *canonical brown fat* development, by lineage-tracing studies using Engrailed-1 (marker of embryonic dermomyotome region) (En1)-CreERT-inducible mice crossed with Rosa-floxed Stop-LacZ mouse) revealed that BAT becomes visible in mouse embryos at E14.5 (Atit et al. 2006). However, the divergence between myoblast and BAT from a communal precursor already occurs between stage E9.5 and 11.5 (Lepper and Fan 2010). In humans, BAT is detectable at birth, in early childhood and also in adult individuals (Cypess et al. 2009; Van Marken Lichtenbelt et al. 2009). Moreover, Di Franco et al. reported the presence of human brown fat in the intrascapular region of human foetuses of 9 to 12 weeks of age as demonstrated by the observation in situ of multilocular cells strongly expressing UCP1 (Di Franco et al. 2016) (Fig. 7.1a).

An important goal during foetal fat development, particularly in precocious thermoregulators, is that sufficient UCP1 is present at birth to enable effective thermoregulation when first exposed to low temperature in the extrauterine environment. The full activation of UCP1 at birth is coordinated with a dramatic increase in lipolysis and mobilisation of lipids from white fat depots to supply enough fuel (Symonds et al. 2003).

2.1 Post-natal Adipose Tissue Growth

WAT adipocyte *cell size* rapidly increases after birth and seems to reach adolescent values within the first year of life. Morphometric analyses performed on various subcutaneous AT sites indicate that fat cells enlarge significantly during the first 6 months of life. During the first year of life



Fig. 7.1 Adipose tissue development and origins of white/ brown/beige adipocytes. (a) Temporal development of white, brown and beige adipose from embryogenesis to early life. Development of brown adipose tissue (BAT) and subcutaneous adipose tissue (SAT) starts around E14. Visceral fat (VAT) appears at birth. Beige adipocytes can be observed in SAT between 10 and 30 days of age, and in adult animals following β -adrenergic stimulation. (b) Embryonic origin of white and brown adipocytes. Rodent brown adipocytes originate from paraxial mesoderm derived precursors MYF5⁺PAX3⁺, while white adipocytes derive from a MYF5⁻ lateral plate

derived lineage. However, white adipocyte have also been described to originate from MYF5⁺PAX3⁺, MYF5⁻PAX3⁺ and neural crest precursors. Beige adipocytes may derive from MYF5⁻ precursors or directly from white adipocyte trans-differentiation. (c) Vascular origin of white, brown and beige adipocytes. Different populations of precursors located within the vascular niche have been identified. Among them, pericyte-like cells expressing PDGFR β . Adipocytes can also derived from differentiation of bone-marrow derived precursors. However, a direct endothelial origin of adipocyte is still matter of debate

the number of adipocytes does not rise significantly despite the body fat % increasing considerably between birth and 6 months, period after which the rate of % increase falls steadily until the end of the first year. From the beginning of the second year fat percentage seems to decrease until 6–8 years of age (less in female than in males) and the total number of adipocytes becomes fixed towards the end of childhood. From year one of age to puberty the size of fat cells remains fairly stable, whereas the number of adipocytes increases progressively. Puberty is a key event in the adipose tissue history being characterised by a substantial increase in AT cell size and total number of cells (Poissonnet et al. 1988).

3 Adipocyte Progenitors

3.1 Embryonic Lineage Determination

Adipose tissue is generally regarded as having a mesodermal origin (Carobbio et al. 2013b) (Fig. 7.1b). Lineage-tracing approaches have established more precisely the origins of white and brown as well as brite adipocytes with respect to the embryonic primary tissue, concluding that brown adipocytes and myocytes share common progenitors originated in the paraxial mesoderm and being characterised by the expression of specific markers i.e. MYF5, PAX3, PAX7 and MYOD (Peirce et al. 2014; Sanchez-Gurmaches and Guertin 2014; Timmons et al. 2007). With respect to white adipocytes, they were believed to derive from the lateral plate mesoderm (Carobbio et al. 2013b) and preferentially from MYF5⁻ precursors. However, this view was recently challenged by Sanchez-Gurmaches et al., by demonstrating that the *Myf5-driven* conditional deletion of *Pten* caused overgrowth of BAT and also, a mixed pattern of paradoxical growth of specific white fat depots and loss of others (Sanchez-Gurmaches et al. 2012). Subsequent lineage-tracing studies from the same group confirmed the presence of MYF5⁺ and PAX3⁺ precursors in WAT, suggesting heterogeneity in white adipocyte origin being derived from both, MYF5+/PAX3+ and MYF5-/ PAX3⁺ progenitors (Fig. 7.1b). Whether adipocyte can derive from MYF5⁻/PAX3⁻ lineages requires further investigation (Sanchez-Gurmaches and Guertin 2014).

Of note, a subset of white adipocytes localised in the salivary glands and ears originate from the neural crest (NC). Billon et al., using a *Sox10*-Cre/Rosa26-YFP mouse model that constitutively labelled NC-derived cells, demonstrated that the NC also contributes to the adipose tissue lineage during normal development (Billon et al. 2007). This observation was confirmed by another cell fate tracing study showing that the earliest wave of mesenchymal progenitors in the mouse embryo originate from SOX1⁺ neuroepithelial precursors, in part through a NC intermediate stage (Takashima et al. 2007).

3.2 VAT and SAT have Distinct Origins

The existence of discrete WAT depots located in different parts of the body and the evidence of precursors with distinct genetic signature raises an important question: whether adipose tissue depots have specific genetic origins. A recent study showed that VAT but not SAT, originates from cells expressing the Wilms' tumour 1 gene (*Wt1*) in late mouse gestation. Wt1 continues to be expressed in VAT progenitors also in adults. The same study showed that VAT is lined by mesothelium and provided evidence that this structure was the source of adipocytes in VAT depot (Chau et al. 2014). Conversely, Sanchez-Gurmaches et al., proved that the majority of the progenitors and mature subcutaneous white adipocytes in adult C57Bl/6 mice are labelled by Prx1-Cre, whereas very few to none brown nor VAT adipocytes are labelled (Sanchez-Gurmaches et al. 2015). Consistent with the selective green labelling of the SAT cells in Prx1-Cre;Rosa26RmTmG mice reported in the study by Sanchez-Gurmaches, the conditional deletion of the SHP-2 phosphatase, a key adipogenic factor, by Lapinski et al., using the same Prx1-cre mouse, resulted in mice preferentially lacking the subcutaneous fat pad (He et al. 2013; Lapinski et al. 2013).

3.3 Tissue-resident Adipocyte Progenitors

Multiple studies have identified several early WAT and BAT resident progenitors in adult mouse tissues. Using FACS analysis, Rodheffer et al., isolated a subpopulation of WAT precursors from the stromal vascular fraction (SVF). The adipogenic potential of these cells was confirmed in vitro and in vivo after transplantation in lipoatrophic A-Zip mice. These WAT precursors were identified as Lin⁻/CD34⁺/CD29⁺/Sca-1⁺/ CD24⁺ and could form white fat when subcutaneously transplanted (Rodeheffer et al. 2008) (Fig. 7.1c).

Several studies investigating the spatial and temporal association between adipogenesis and blood vessel formation identified adipose precursor niches located close to the growing vasculature, suggesting their likely endothelial origins. Nishimura et al. developed a confocal microscopy method for three dimensional visualisation of living intact adipose tissue. They observed that adipocyte differentiation occurs within cell clusters containing multiple cell types, including endothelial cells and stromal cells that express CD34 and CD68 (Nishimura et al. 2007). Other lineage-tracing studies using the endothelial marker VE-cadherin or the pre-adipocyte marker ZFP423 indicated that white and brown adipocytes could also originate from endothelial precursors (Gupta et al. 2012; Tran et al. 2012). Moreover, pre-adipocytes perilipin+/adiponectin+ identified in 16.5 day old embryonic WAT, were found to proliferate forming clusters closely related to the growing adipose vasculature until birth, being characterised by expressing stem cell markers such as CD24, CD29 and PDGFRa (Hong et al. 2015) (Fig. 7.1c). In this study, a small proportion of pre-adipocytes seemed to derive from PDGFR β^+ mural cells. Altogether, this work indicates that adipocytes originate from endothelial precursors also at embryonic stage. While adult adipose tissue progenitors from mural lineage were found i.e. $SMA^+/PPAR\gamma^+$ originating in the vascular niche, Jjang et al., also observed that adipocyte precursors (APs) expressing PPARy were important for the development of the AT (Jiang et al. 2014) (Fig. 7.1c). Despite this evidence the existence of an endothelial adipose precursor niche is still challenged by other cell fate mapping studies, for instance, the use of the endothelial markers Cdh5 and Tie2. $Cdh5^+$ cells were traced using Cdh5-Cre: mT/mG and failed to show any Cdh5-derived adipocyte progenitors within the SVF. Similar results were obtained with *Tie2-Cre* (Berry and Rodeheffer 2013). This discrepancy may be due to the specific endothelial markers used to trace the origin of the adipocytes, as these markers may be expressed by different subpopulations of endothelial precursors. Further investigation is required to elucidate this point.

3.4 Non tissue-resident Adipocyte Progenitors

White adipocytes in adults are typically derived from tissue resident mesenchymal progenitors. However, this paradigm has been recently challenged by the observation of de novo production of adipocytes whose origins are in bone marrow (BM) derived cells in mice (Fig. 7.1c). Upon transplantation of the bone marrow of an AdipoQluciferase engineered mouse model into a wild type acceptor mouse, Gavin et al., demonstrated the existence of a subpopulation of adipocytes originated from the BM of the transgenic mouse (Gavin et al. 2016). Another study reported a gradual increase of Sca-1⁺, which is a stem cell marker for the hematopoietic lineage (Gawronska-Kozak et al. 2014), in enlarging fat depots of wt mice fed a HFD. The contribution of the hematopoietic lineage to the adipocyte population seems plausible in humans as shown by Ryden et al., in their study where BM transplanted subjects were followed up for several decades and BM/PBSCderived circulating progenitor cells were found to contribute to the WAT adipogenesis of these patients. This was more evident in subjects with excess fat mass and only analysed in the subcutaneous AT (Ryden et al. 2015). Moreover, cell fate tracing using LysMcreROSAflox/STOP mice with LacZ expression restricted to the myeloid lineage highlighted the presence of labelled mature adipocytes in WAT, indicating that a subpopulation of mature adipocytes in WAT arises from myeloid progenitor cells (Majka et al. 2010). However, the haematopoietic origin of adipocytes still remains controversial since another lineage-tracing study using a *Vav1*-Cre; R26R-*mTmG* knock-in model (*Vav1* being a proto-oncogene expressed in the haematopoietic and lymphoid systems) failed to show fluorescence in adipocyte progenitors and mature adipocytes from the different WAT pads (Berry and Rodeheffer 2013).

3.5 Is there a Brite/beige Adipocyte Lineage?

Recent evidence from adult mice suggests that beige adipocytes are originated either by transdifferentiation from white adipocytes and/or by proliferation and differentiation from either "bipotential" white/beige progenitors or specific beige precursors (Lee et al. 2012; Wang et al. 2013) (Fig. 7.1b, c). In support of the first hypothesis, beige adipocytes can arise from white adipocyte when chronically exposed in vitro to PPARy agonists (Petrovic et al. 2010). Also, using transgenic mice in which UCP-1⁺ cells are constitutively or transiently labelled with fluorescent markers, beige adipocytes recruited after cold exposure were identified to derive directly from white adipocytes (Lee et al. 2015). Even though in humans cold exposure has not yet been established to induce AT browning (Van der Lans et al. 2013), a recent study reported the presence of beige adipocytes in SAT of burned victims (Sidossis et al. 2015). In these patients, progressive recruitment of UCP-1-expressing multilocular adipocytes was observed in serial SAT biopsies likely originated from interconversion of mature white cells.

Evidence supporting the existence of specific precursors for white and beige adipocytes comes from the study by Lee et al., again using the 'AdipoChaser mouse model', to demonstrate that cold-recruited brown-like cells originate by clonal expansion from a specific precursor (Wang et al. 2013). This is consistent with another study reporting that beige adipocytes arise de novo in WAT in response to adrenergic stimulation as demonstrated by tracking WAT browning using BrdU accumulation (Lee et al. 2012). Other cell fate mapping approaches have identified selfrenewing PDGFR α -expressing precursors as an important source of newly formed beige adipocytes; these progenitors seem to be 'bi-potential', being able to differentiate into both, beige and white adipocytes, in vitro (Lee et al. 2012). In response to β 3 -adrenergic agonist (CL316, 243) treatment, all multilocular adipocytes arising in the posterior SAT originate from Prx1-Cre expressing cells. This proves that Prx1-Cre labelling, while selective for SAT, does not distinguish between recruited beige adipocytes and preexisting white adipocytes. Thus, Prx1-Cre could be expressed in an early precursor pool able to generate both, subcutaneous beige and white fat cells. However, this does not exclude that Prx-1 could also be expressed in separate progenitor pools producing these different white and beige cell types (Sanchez-Gurmaches et al. 2015). In humans, native CD45⁻/CD34⁺/CD31⁻ cells were initially defined as white fat precursors (Elabd et al. 2009; Sengenes et al. 2005) but when further selected for the cell surface marker MSCA 1, they displayed the potential to become white and beige adipocytes upon stimulation with specific stimuli (Esteve et al. 2015).

Beige fat cells could also originate from specifically dedicated precursors. In support of this, a study focusing in the in vitro characterisation of the adipogenic potential of immortalised WATand BAT-derived precursors, demonstrated that a subpopulation of white APs differentiated preferentially into beige adipocytes (Wu et al. 2012). This indicates the presence in WAT of distinct subtypes of adipocyte precursors, differing in their capacity to generate beige adipocytes. This heterogeneity is probably due to differences in the lineage origins of the cells. Results supporting this conclusion come from a study showing that PAX3⁻ or MYF5⁻ adipocyte progenitors isolated from WAT are more prone to differentiate into brown-like cells when compared to PAX3+ or MYF5⁺ precursors, respectively (Liu et al. 2013; Sanchez-Gurmaches and Guertin 2014).

Brite/beige cells also possess a smooth musclelike gene expression profile. Following 2 weeks of cold challenge, constitutive and inducible Cre drivers under the control of the Myh11 promoter (a selective marker for smooth muscle-like cells) labelled approximatively 10% of brite adipocyte in the SAT. Thus, a subpopulation of brite adipocytes may originate from smooth muscle-like cells (Abdennour et al. 2014).

In adult humans, the presence of recruitable beige cells in WAT surrounding phaeochromocytomas (pheos) (Frontini et al. 2013) suggests the browning potential of adipocyte precursors isolated from inducible BAT (B-ASC) found close to pheos *vs.* the progenitors from subcutaneous fat of the same patient, as only B-ASCs were able to differentiate into beige cells, suggesting an independent origin of the two AT depots (Di Franco et al. 2014).

The previous data provides evidence supporting the three different origins of beige cells i.e. transdifferentiation, white/beige "bipotential" progenitors and existence of a specific dedicated precursor. These possibilities are not exclusive. Also it may be possible that the origins of beige adipocytes may be WAT depot-specific or depending on the stimuli used to induce their recruitment, etc. Further investigations are required to answer this question.

3.6 Increased Adipogenic Differentiation Potential of Adipocyte Precursors in Subcutaneous Adipose Tissue

The anatomical localisation of different AT depots seems to be an important determinant of the proliferation and differentiation potential of their SVF and precursors, both in humans and rodents. Of note, SVF cells isolated from human and rodent SAT show greater adipogenic differentiation capacity compared to VAT (Adams et al. 1997). This is in agreement with higher expression levels of regulators of adipogenesis such as CEBP α or FABP4, as well as greater response to PPAR γ agonists in subcutaneous *vs.* visceral fat. Consistently, TZD mediated activa-

tion of PPAR γ enhanced fat storage preferentially in SAT (Smith et al. 2005) whereas rare loss-offunction PPARy mutations predominantly cause a reduction in subcutaneous (particularly gluteal) fat (Semple et al. 2006). In addition, adipocyte precursors from subcutaneous AT display high expression levels of pro-adipogenic genes i.e. PPAR, CEBPA, BMP2, BMP4 and DKK2 and show greater differentiation potential compared to those AP from visceral AT in response to classical adipogenic induction (Macotela et al. 2012). This could be, at least in part, due to the intrinsic differences between VAT vs. SAT precursors. Of relevance, visceral APs exhibit a more 'mesenchymal stem cell (MSC)'-like phenotype characterised by higher expression of MSC markers e.g. LIF, CTGF and MGP as well as adipogenic inhibitors such as GATA2 and TGFB2. It has been reported that the expression of the transcription factor Islet1 is restricted to the SVF of VAT and that in animals and humans its expression correlates with leanness (Li et al. 2008). Recently has been also demonstrated that Islet1 is able to inhibit 3T3-L1 pre-adipocytes differentiation in vitro in part via down regulation of Bmp4 (Ma et al. 2014). Moreover, clonogenic assays and in vivo BrdU studies conducted in adult C57BL/6 mice showed that the number of adipocyte precursors is eightfold greater in subcutaneous vs. visceral adipose tissue (Jeffery et al. 2015; Joe et al. 2009), indicating increased proliferation capacity of SAT.

4 Adipose Tissue Depot-Specific Features

The identity of the each adipose tissue depot is defined by specific features of their structure, morphology and function. The two major and more widely studied types of WAT, are the *visceral fat* depot located in the abdominal cavity and mediastinum and *subcutaneous fat* depot located in the hypodermal layer of the skin (Fig. 7.2a). With respect to canonical BAT depots, in mice they are preferentially identified in the interscapular region, and also in the axillar and cervical area and around the aorta. However



Fig. 7.2 White adipose tissue remodelling in obesity and differences among depots. (a) WAT undergoes cellular and structural remodelling in obesity characterized by (1) impairment of adipogenesis, (2) hypertrophy and inflammation of adipocytes, (3) decreased capillary density associated with vascular dysfunctions, (4) accumulation of immune cells such as macrophages organised in crownlike structures and (5) activation of fibroblasts and APs

leading to fibrosis deposition and decreased tissue plasticity. Differences between VAT and SAT are presented in the legend (VAT vs. SAT). (b) Adipose tissue expansion through hyperplasia and hypertrophy during the development of obesity in diet-induced obese mice (HFD). The differences between depots are represented in association with their ability to recruit and differentiate adipocyte progenitors

brown-like cells can also be found as interspersed foci in skeletal muscle and within WAT (Cinti 2012). In human infants the canonical BAT depot is well developed and contributes to maintain body temperature and to warming the blood flow to key organs. In the adult human discrete canonical BAT depots persist, predominantly in the cervical supraclavicular, mediastinal, paravertebral, suprarenal and peri-renal areas (Cypess et al. 2009). Recent studies have also highlighted structural characteristics in humans BAT depots whose adipocytes display a phenotype closer to rodent beige/brite cells than to murine canonical brown fat (Wu et al. 2012).

Analysis of WAT depots also revealed that visceral fat is more vascularised (Villaret et al. 2010) than SAT, although exhibiting less capacity for new vascular sprouting (Gealekman et al. 2011). VAT is also more innervated than SAT (Rosell et al. 2014) and contains a larger number of inflammatory and immune cells (Bruun et al. 2005; Kranendonk et al. 2015). Moreover, VAT pre-adipocytes exhibit less differentiation potential (Macotela et al. 2012), which leads to an increased proportion of large adipocytes (Skurk et al. 2007). VAT cells are also more sensitive to adrenergic stimulation (Arner et al. 1990; Hellmer et al. 1992), to lipolysis (Lafontan and Langin 2009) and more prone to develop insulin resistance (Abate et al. 1995; Frayn 2000) than SAT adipocytes. Conversely, SAT adipocytes more avidly take up TGs and free fatty acids from the circulation (Marin et al. 1992; Misra and Vikram 2003), at least in healthy individuals. A prerequisite to maintain appropriate adipocyte and tissue structure is the presence of a permissive external connective tissue framework including extracellular matrix (ECM) such as collagens and proteoglycans. The presence of this scaffold reduces the impact of external forces on the adipocytes and ensures their structural and functional integrity (Mariman and Wang 2010). VAT and SAT have different composition of ECM. More specifically, SAT presents higher secretion of THSB1/2, type 1 collagen, SPARC, TIMP1, and lower secretion of laminin (b/c), fibronectin, type 6 collagen and TGFβ1 than VAT (Mori et al. 2014; Roca-Rivada et al. 2015).

Increased levels of type VI collagen and TGFβ promote fibrosis formation and recruitment of pro-fibrotic macrophages and correlate inversely with insulin sensitivity (Spencer et al. 2010; Sun et al. 2013). Moreover, ECM composition influences WAT biomechanical properties, and lipid storage and cellular expansion capacity of the AT. Alkhouli et al., tested the force/extension and stress/relaxation characteristic of SAT vs. VAT in humans, and observed that SAT has greater capacity to expand and recover from mechanical deformation than VAT (Alkhouli et al. 2013). The quantitative and qualitative pattern of adipokine and cytokine secretion is also specific for each WAT depot. Whereas SAT releases larger amount of adiponectin (Drolet et al. 2009) and leptin (Van Harmelen et al. 1998), VAT releases more pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-6 (Fontana et al. 2007). In mice, several studies have demonstrated the greater browning potential of SAT vs. VAT upon cold exposure (Barreau et al. 2016; Jia et al. 2016) or adrenergic stimulus (Contreras et al. 2014) (Fig. 7.2a).

4.1 Hypertrophy vs. Hyperplasia in SAT and VAT

This is not a trivial question since the adipocyte cell size may be a key determinant of adipocyte dysfunction. In a situation of positive energy balance, there is an increased demand for lipid storage, and to accommodate the excess lipids, the storage capacity can be increased either by increasing adipocytes size (hypertrophy) and/or by increasing adipocyte number (hyperplasia) (Virtue and Vidal-Puig 2010) (Fig. 7.2b). In obesity, WAT expansion through adipocyte hypertrophy has been associated with increased glucose intolerance, hyperinsulinaemia, type 2 diabetes, cardiometabolic complications independently from total fat mass (Weyer et al. 2000). However, while Skurk et al., reported that adipose depots with larger adipocytes exhibit increased inflammation and susceptibility to cell death (Skurk et al. 2007), Hoffstedt et al., showed that in their cohort of morbidly obese woman there was no correlation between adipose cellularity and inflammatory markers (Hoffstedt et al. 2010). This lack of association was also observed by McLaughlin et al. (Mclaughlin et al. 2010). Considering the differences with respect to adipocyte size and precursors pool in SAT vs. VAT, it is not unexpected that their plasticity is differently affected by an overload of nutrients. Moreover, adipose tissue hyperplasia in SAT and VAT has been significantly associated with improved glucose, insulin and lipid profile compared with adipose hypertrophy in any or both depots (Hoffstedt et al. 2010). In agreement with the *adipose tissue expandability hypothesis*, the percentage of small adipocyte is greater in SAT and omental VAT in healthy non-diabetic individuals than in obese diabetic patients (Fang et al. 2015). A recent time course experiment in mice fed a HFD also highlighted inter-depot differences in immune cell composition in relation to WAT enlargement (Van Beek et al. 2015). This study also revealed a certain depot hierarchy or order of expansion with gonadal VAT being the first depot expanding during the initial phase of obesity, followed by the SAT and mesenteric VAT. More specifically, when mice reached a body weight of 40 g, their gonadal VAT stopped expanding, whereas SAT and mesenteric VAT continued to grow. This original work was performed in C57BL/6J mice, however given the metabolic differences among strains it cannot be ruled out strain specific peculiarities in their order/hierarchy of adipose depots expansion. The exhaustion of the ability of gVAT to expand coincided with increased adipocytes death and AT inflammation i.e. augmented formation of crownlike structures (Strissel et al. 2007). Another study in mice has suggested that visceral fat mass increases predominantly through adipocyte hypertrophy, whereas hyperplasia is predominantly observed in SAT (Joe et al. 2009). The lower differentiation potential of VAT progenitors and the fact that VAT adipocytes are more prone to cell death than in SAT, could explain why VAT enlarges preferentially though hypertrophy, while SAT expands through hyperplasia facilitated by greater precursors number and/or activity (Tchoukalova et al. 2010). This finding reinforces the concept that the abundance of adipocytes/precursors in SAT is a key determinant of SAT expandability and functionality.

The identification of MSCs and pre-adipocytes with proliferative and adipogenic potential in human adult WAT is relatively recent. For instance, ¹⁴C birth-dating experiments indicate that the amount of WAT adipocytes increases during childhood and adolescence, while the number stays relatively stable in adulthood, independently of BMI. However, in human obesity there is now evidence for precursor proliferation (Spalding et al. 2008). In fact the number of adipocytes is greater in obese vs. lean subjects, even following severe weight loss, suggesting that the increase in adipocytes generation in obesity has lifelong effects on AT homeostasis and mass. Moreover, a reduction in self-renewing precursors division, which happens primarily in SAT and compromises its expansion suggests that metabolic complications such as insulin resistance ensues primary following the impairment of SAT function (Kim et al. 2014). Oppositely, a study carried out in obese human subjects showed that augmented VAT mass also involves an increase in adipocytes number rather than only adipocyte size (Arner et al. 2013). Two lineage tracing studies performed independently also supported these findings, demonstrating greater hyperplasic capacity in VAT with respect SAT particularly at the onset of obesity when insulin resistance is less evident (Jeffery et al. 2015; Wang et al. 2013).

Using the 'AdipoChaser' mouse model, Wang et al. observed that during the first month of an HFD challenge, the initial major contributor to AT expansion is hypertrophy. However, in case of a prolonged exposure to HFD (i.e. more than 1 month), a wave of adipogenesis is initiated preferentially in gonadal AT, whereas only a negligible effect is detected in SAT (Fig. 7.2b). Similarly, taking advantage of their adiponectin-CreER; mT/mG mouse model to identify newly formed adipocytes, Jeffery et al. observed increased generation of adipocytes exclusively in VAT after 8 weeks of HFD. According to BrdU analysis, this was accompanied by an increase in proliferation of precursors after the first week on HFD in VAT, but not in SAT. Taken together, these results suggest that despite characteristically increased cellular proliferation in SAT under physiological conditions, in the context of obesity, adipogenesis may occur predominantly in VAT in the context of a failing SC depot. Of note, Hoffstedt et al., demonstrated that in morbidly obese woman, large fat cells in their visceral region are linked to dyslipidaemia, correlating quite significantly with plasma levels of total cholesterol, LDL, LDL cholesterol, TG and apolipoprotein B. Conversely, they found that large subcutaneous adipocytes are important for insulin and glucose abnormalities, considering that MO woman with hypertrophic SAT display higher HOMA index, plasma insulin and glucose levels as well lower insulin-induced glucose disposal as (Hoffstedt et al. 2010). The same group showed that SAT morphology can predict improvements in insulin sensitivity after both short term/moderate and long term/pronounced weight reduction in obese subjects. Moreover the subjects displaying SAT hypertrophy before weight loss show greater improvement in insulin sensitivity with respect to weight-matched individuals with hyperplasia (Eriksson-Hogling et al. 2015).

4.2 Brown Adipose Tissue Plasticity

The brown adipose tissue also expands during cold exposure and in response to "cafeteria" diet feeding (Bukowiecki et al. 1982). In murine models, upon 7 days cold exposure, BAT increases in mass through hyperplasia, while the fat mass of subcutaneous and epididymal WAT transiently decreases as a reflection of increased lipolysis and lipid supply to BAT. In these experiments, the cold exposure was associated with an increase in the phosphorylation of mitogen-activated protein kinase (p42/p44) Erk1 and Erk2, which protects brown adipocytes from apoptosis and promotes cell survival (Jia et al. 2016; Lindquist and Rehnmark 1998). Similarly, Rodriguez et al., demonstrated that 3 months feeding with a "cafeteria diet" induced brown adipose tissue hypertrophy increasing its thermogenic capacity in male rats, whereas female BAT was hypertrophied, but did not show signs of increased thermogenesis. This indicates that in female, BAT was already activated with respect of males, suggesting a gender dimorphism with respect to BAT activation (Roca et al. 1999; Rodriguez et al. 2001).

4.3 Where Do the Newly Formed Adipocytes Come from in Obesity?

Whereas Increased proliferation of total SVF cells in WAT after long-term HFD feeding has been reported in a few studies (Hudak et al. 2014; Joe et al. 2009), Jeffery et al. focused on the events occurring in a short term nutritional challenge. They observed that in mice fed a HFD for 8 weeks, new adipocytes were formed in VAT, accompanied the activation and proliferation by of Lin-Sca1+CD29+CD34+ (CD24+ and CD24-) adipose progenitors through the PI3K-Akt2 dependent pathway (Jeffery et al. 2015). This study confirmed that new adipocytes generation starts shortly after the beginning of HFD feeding (i.e. 1 week) and that this event occurs before the production of signals derived from hypertrophic adipocytes reflecting exhausted storage capacity, at least in VAT. Interestingly, while Akt2 is required for HFD induced adipogenesis, Akt2 is not required during the development of WAT, suggesting that there are distinct molecular mechanisms involved in obesogenic vs. developmental adipogenesis (Jeffery et al. 2015). Another study by Joe et al. showed augmented frequency of BrdU+ Lin-Sca1⁺CD34⁺ in HFD vs. chow challenged mice in SAT. In contrast only a minor increasing trend in VAT was observed (Joe et al. 2009).

Although it is generally assumed that newly formed adipocytes originate from resident preadipocyte or mesenchymal progenitors, Crossno et al. found that a subset of *bone-marrow-derived* circulating progenitors can also contribute to adipogenesis in WAT. They detected a small population (2–7%) of GFP⁺ adipocytes arising from the transplantation of GFP⁺ bone-marrow-derived cells into mice (Crossno et al. 2006). Furthermore, this adipogenic contribution was increased up to 8-25% by PPAR γ agonist treatment or HFD
5

challenge. A recent study including 65 human subjects that underwent allogeneic bone marrow or peripheral blood stem cell transplantation showed that ~10% bone marrow derived cells contributed to SAT adipocyte count, a contribution that increased up to 2.5-fold in obese individuals. These numbers were determined by taking advantage of genomic differences inherent to donor and recipient cells and performing both bulk and single-cell analyses (Ryden et al. 2015). Moreover, Vishvanath et al. investigated mural cell lineage contribution to newly formed adipocytes in obesity. Using their "MuralChaser" mouse model, they uncovered adipose perivascular cells as developmental precursors of adipocytes formed in obesity, with adipogenesis and progenitor abundance regulated in a depot dependent manner (Vishvanath et al. 2016).

4.4 Developmental Gene Expression Is Associated with Pathological Metabolic Traits in Obesity

Combined gene expression analysis of adipocyteand preadipocyte-containing fractions from intraabdominal and subcutaneous AT of mice, demonstrated coordinated depot-specific differences in the expression of several genes involved in embryonic development and pattern specification. Similar depot-specific differences in the expression of developmental genes are also observed in human SAT vs. VAT. This suggests that genetically programmed developmental differences in adipocytes and precursors characteristic of specific depots, may contribute to obesity, body fat distribution and define unique depotspecific functional roles (Gesta et al. 2006). The potential relevance of developmental genes in depot specific functional differences was highlighted by Brune et al., by showing that the expression of the developmental genes HOXC9 and HOXC10 is significantly higher in subcutaneous vs. omental human AT and correlates with body fat mass, even after adjustment for age and gender (Brune et al. 2016).

Regulation of Adipogenesis in Pathological Conditions

5.1 Impaired Preadipocyte Adipogenic Capacity in Obesity

Adipocyte differentiation is a complex process involving coordinated changes in gene expression, cell morphology and hormone sensitivity (Rangwala and Lazar 2000) (Fig. 7.3a). In the metabolically compromised obese state, the expression of adipogenic genes (i.e. $PPAR\gamma 2$, FABP4, SREBP1c, FAS) is decreased and this is associated with a hypertrophic AT pattern, increased ectopic fat deposition, insulin resistance and increased risk of developing type 2 diabetes (Dubois et al. 2006). Several studies have reported that obesity is associated with a reduction in the proportion of subcutaneous SVF cells that are committed pre-adipocytes (Permana et al. 2004; Tchoukalova et al. 2007). This may reflect exhaustion secondary to over utilisation of these precursors or an inappropriately low starting number of precursors. Interestingly, independently of the BMI, having a low SAT preadipocyte differentiation capacity is strongly associated with increased visceral obesity, visceral adipocyte hypertrophy and dysmetabolic state (Lessard et al. 2014). Moreover, SAT pre-adipocytes isolated from obese individuals show increased expression of MAP4K4, a kinase which is induced by TNF α and that inhibits PPARy activation and consequently adipogenesis (Isakson et al. 2009). Chronic ER stress is another feature typically found in obese and insulin resistant subjects (Boden et al. 2008; Sharma et al. 2008). Recently, Koc et al., demonstrated that ER stress decreased the capacity of mature adipocytes to store lipids and diminished the adipogenic potential of preadipocytes. This suggests that exacerbated chronic ER stress typically observed in obesity could impair the differentiation of newly recruited preadipocytes and constrain the renewal of adipose tissue (Koc et al. 2015).



Fig. 7.3 White adipose tissue adipogenesis: role of angiogenesis, ECM, ECM remodelling and obesity. (a) In physiological condition adipogenesis consists in a two-step process that involves adipocyte progenitors (derived from vascular or bone marrow cells), commitment to preadipocytes (black arrows) which then differentiate into mature adipocytes, a process that involves the activation of several transcription factors, C/EBPβ and C/EBPS at first during mitotic clonal expansion of preadipocytes and subsequently induction of C/EBPa and PPARy2, which maintains the terminal differentiation of the adipocyte. Finally, SREBP1 is considered as the third key transcription factor for adipogenesis, which induces expression of adipocyte-specific genes such as FABP4, adiponectin, GLUT4, and lipoprotein lipase (LPL). Remodelling of the vasculature (angiogenesis) and of the extracellular matrix (ECM) are crucial for adipose tissue development. Preadipocytes are surrounded by a fibrous ECM enriched in collagen I, II and fibronectin replaced by the basement membrane surrounding mature adipocytes and composed of collagen IV and XVIII, entactin, and laminin. ECM remodelling during adipogenesis involves degradation of preadipocyte ECM by proteases (MMPs, ADAMT, and cathepsins). This liberates growth factors and matricellular proteins that are important for the synthesis of basement membrane. Angiogenesis is driven by angiogenic factors such as VEGF-A and FGF-2 (pink arrows) that are produced by (pre)adipocytes and vascular cells. The new vessel is stabilized by the production of basement membrane, and the recruitment of pericytes. (b) In obese WAT, adipogenesis is impaired in association with altered remodelling of the ECM and the vasculature. Hypertrophic and necrotic adipocytes, in association with hypoxia, secrete cytokines and chemokines that result in the accumulation of immune cells and tissue inflammation.

5.2 Vascular and ECM Remodelling During Expansion of Adipose Tissue

To ensure the development and expansion of AT, appropriate vascularisation is required. Concomitantly to the progression of adipogenesis, angiogenic factors, such as FGF-2, VEGF and HGF are secreted, mainly by adipose tissue progenitors, inducing a robust proportional angiogenic response. AT expansion requires the interaction between endothelial cells (ECs) and pre-adipocytes guiding cell migration via FGFand VEGF-dependent pathways (Fig. 7.3a). The newly formed vasculature is stabilised by the production of ECM and the recruitment of pericytes (Cao 2013). Overexpression of a dominantnegative form of PPARy or the blockade of VEGFR2 signalling impairs adipogenesis, AT expansion and angiogenesis. Conversely, activation of pro-adipogenic factors i.e. PPARy promotes angiogenesis, EC motility and boosts the expression of VEGF, VEGF-B and angiopoietinlike factor-4 (Gealekman et al. 2008). Moreover, BMPs promote endothelial specification and subsequent venous differentiation during embryonic development (Dyer et al. 2014).

Commitment of mesenchymal precursors to different lineages is regulated by many cues in the local tissue microenvironment. This involves remodelling of both, actin cytoskeleton (Mcbeath et al. 2004) and ECM, which is constituted by a complex macromolecular network composed of structural proteins such as collagen and elastin, adhesion proteins and proteoglycans. In addition to mechanic support, ECM is also required for morphogenesis, differentiation and tissue homeostasis (Shoham and Gefen 2012) (Fig. 7.3a). ECM remodelling requires the action of enzymes such as metalloproteases (MMPs), which catalyse collagen degradation. Whereas MMP 9/10/12 do not affect adipogenesis, single allele depletion of MMP14/2 does. Moreover, knockout mice for Mmp3/11/19, fed a HFD shows hypertrophy of AT (Bauters et al. 2013; Mariman and Wang 2010). Several growth/angiogenic factors such as VEGF are known to be sequestered in the ECM and thus MMPs can control pre-adipocyte differentiation and microvessel maturation by regulating degradation of the ECM. TIMP-4, a natural inhibitor of MMPs, is predominantly and selectively expressed in WAT and inhibits adipogenesis by interacting with cell adhesion molecules or growth factor receptors, regulating PI-3 K, FAK, ERK signalling pathways (Mejia-Cristobal et al. 2015) and activating the NF κ B cascade.

Insulin is a pro-adipogenic factor (Mariman and Wang 2010) and also contributes to ECM turnover through regulation of the expression of enzymes involved in the post-translational modification of some proteoglycans such as sulfatase-2. Moreover, insulin also acts at a posttranscriptional level to increase production of the mature form of type I collagen, collagen V fragment and C-terminal peptides of type I, II and III collagen (Wang et al. 2006). Insulin also increases the expression of prolyl-4-hydroxylase, which is involved in collagen stabilisation. Finally, COL6A2 and TSP1 have been identified as PPARy target genes. Of interest, the ECM composition and its remodelling during adipogenesis differ among fat depots. For instance, expression levels of collagen IV and fibronectin are greater in VAT than in SAT, while in contrast, SAT is highly enriched for type I collagen (Mori et al. 2014).

promote inflammation as well as ECM synthesis via TGF- β and activin A signalling. Adipocyte progenitor (PDGFR α^+) and preadipocytes are proposed as the major effectors of fibrosis (purple arrows). Fibrosis impairs adipogenesis and negatively impacts adipocyte metabolism by decreasing metabolic functions such as lipolysis and adipokine secretion and by inducing an inflammatory response

Fig. 7.3 (continued) Cytokines (TNF α , IL-6, and IL-1 β) and chemokines (CCL2, CXCL2, CXCL8, and CCL5) activate endothelial cells and promote recruitment and survival of immune cells (monocytes, mast cells, neutrophils, and lymphocytes) (orange arrows). Monocytes differentiate within WAT into inflammatory macrophages. Inflammation likely precedes fibrosis, as macrophages accumulate in obese WAT prior to fibrosis, where they

5.3 Fibro-Inflammation Impairs of Adipogenesis

The inhibitory effect of inflammation on adipogenesis has been widely investigated (Gustafson et al. 2015). It is known that in obesity, infiltration and accumulation of macrophages and other immune cells in WAT results in chronic production of inflammatory factors (Fig. 7.3b). Macrophage cellular plasticity covers a spectrum of phenotypes defined by the expression of specific markers/inflammatory signatures. Predominantly, inflammatory macrophages (M1) express inflammatory cytokines (e.g. TNFa, IL-6, IL-1β) and differ from non-inflammatory macrophages (M2). Among M2 cells, some macrophages are specialised in tissue repair and collagen production (M2c) (Dalmas et al. 2011; Spencer et al. 2010). As revealed by bone marrow transplant experiments in mice, accumulation of "M1-like" macrophages in adipose tissue from obese subjects results from recruitment of blood monocytes that differentiate into macrophages within adipose parenchyma (Ghanim et al. 2004; Weisberg et al. 2003). These pro-inflammatory macrophages impair adipogenesis in WAT (Lacasa et al. 2007) of obese mice (Roberts-Toler et al. 2015; Sakamoto et al. 2013). Inflammatory factors such as TNFa produced by macrophages may also inhibit brown adipogenesis (Sakamoto et al. 2013; Valladares et al. 2001). Similarly, immune cells can impair brite/beige adipogenesis (Esteve et al. 2015). An enrichment of MSCA1+ cells has been reported in the population of native CD45-/CD34+/CD31- precursors in SAT of obese subjects. MSCA1 activity promotes triglyceride accumulation and the expression of white/brite-related genes. Local inflammation associated with obesity, in this case in SAT, may contribute to metabolic disorders through impairment of white/brite adipogenesis potential of these cells.

The first wave of macrophage accumulation in WAT at early stages of obesity represents a physiological adaptation, which is essential for healthy tissue expansion and remodelling (Wernstedt Asterholm et al. 2014). However, when adipose tissue expands and the inflammatory insult is sustained, these macrophages are more prone to become inflammatory and impact negatively on ECM homeostasis, promoting fibrosis deposition, which further impairs AT expansion and adipogenesis. The upregulation of ECM components, typically observed in AT of obese individuals and mouse models of genetic-/diet-induced obesity, is associated with metabolic dysregulation coupled to insulin resistance and liver damage (Abdennour et al. 2014; Sun et al. 2013). Several of these pro-fibrotic factors have also been reported to impair human pre-adipocyte differentiation. For instance, TGF- β and activin A are induced in obesity and negatively regulate adipogenesis (Lessard et al. 2015).

PDGFR α^+ adipocyte precursors are also reported to induce WAT fibrosis (Abdennour et al. 2014). PDGF is an important pro-fibrotic signal that binds the receptor tyrosine kinases PDGFR α and PDGFR β (Iwayama et al. 2015). A WAT lineage tracing experiments using a Nestin-Cre system to label pericytes and adventicial cells revealed that despite little contribution of Nestin-Cre/Tomato⁺ cells to WAT development in young mice, there was a significant increase in recruitment of PDGFR α^+ cells upon HFD challenge (Abdennour et al. 2014).

Moreover, when cultured in vitro these cells were able to differentiate into adipocytes (Abdennour et al. 2014). Further investigation is required to assess the importance of PDGFR α signalling in obese WAT fibrosis, however it is tempting to speculate that PDGFR α activation could cause cell-autonomous fibrosis by perturbation of progenitor function.

5.4 Fibrosis Negatively Impact on AT Expandability and Function

By causing ECM to become stiffer, fibrosis has a negative impact on WAT by physically limiting its expandability capacity (Abdennour et al. 2014). In obese mouse models, the onset of WAT fibrosis precedes the development of other metabolic complications such as liver steatohepatitis (Strissel et al. 2007). Several studies, focusing on mouse models depleted for ECM components,

6

support this hypothesis. Genetic ablation of collagens or remodelling enzymes profoundly affects adipocyte expansion and leads to improvement of whole body metabolic status. For instance, diet- and genetic-induced obese mouse models of collagen VI deficiency show increased expandability of individual adipocytes in their WAT, due to the absence of fibrotic deposits. Paradoxically, despite having larger adipocytes, they also display an improved inflammatory profile (Khan et al. 2009) and are protected from metabolic complications. This suggests that in addition to impairing adipocyte expansion, fibrosis might also impair adipocyte functionality (Abdennour et al. 2014; Pellegrinelli et al. 2014a). The same is observed in humans, where increased type VI collagen deposits are present in SAT of obese individuals in parallel with insulin resistance (Marin et al. 1992; Misra and Vikram 2003; Pasarica et al. 2009; Spencer et al. 2010).

A deleterious effect of accumulation of pericellular fibrosis in SAT is supported by recent evidence showing that if the fibrotic process is limited to VAT of obese mice, while SAT is unaffected and can grow normally, the metabolic status of the animals improves. In particular, HFD-fed mice with Irf5 deletion in macrophages display no difference in the growth of their VAT, but increased expansion of SAT compared to wt mice. The VAT of the KO mice show accumulation of non-inflammatory macrophages (which are involved in ECM remodelling) leading to fibrosis deposition. However, in this case these changes were associated with improved insulin sensitivity both in VAT and SAT of Irf5 deficient mice (Dalmas et al. 2011).

Given that both mass and activity of BAT decrease with excess nutrients and fibroinflammation, the presence of a fibrotic and therefore not functional BAT may exacerbate the development of obesity and associated metabolic dysfunction. To this end, recent evidence suggests that inflammation and fibrosis impact negatively on BAT function highlighting the role of some molecular candidates involved in vasculature (e.g. VEGF) and ECM turnover, such as TGF- β , endotrophin and MAGP1 (Bagchi et al. 2013; Craft et al. 2014; Sun et al. 2014).

Adipose Tissue Reactive Lipid Species Profile in Obesity

Deleterious metabolic consequences due to lipotoxic conditions are not only determined by the amount of fat stored but also by the quality of lipid species accumulated in a tissue. The deposition of determined bioactive lipid species such as ceramides (Cer), glycosphingolipids and DAGs has been reported to contribute to adipose tissue dysfunction in the context of obesity and associated comorbidities (Carobbio et al. 2011).

6.1 Ceramides

While the lipotoxic effect of specific species of ceramides in liver and muscle is well determined (Chavez and Summers 2012), the role of specific lipotoxic species in adipose tissue dysfunction in obesity state was less well defined until recently. Ceramides levels increase in adipose tissue of mice on HFD, concomitantly with the development of insulin resistance (Shah et al. 2008; Turner et al. 2013). For instance, the Gosejacob et al., reported that in a murine model of ceramide synthase 5 (CerS5) depletion, a reduction in the level of endogenous $C_{16:0}$ -ceramide led to decreased weight gain, improved glucose homeostasis and WAT inflammatory state (Gosejacob et al. 2016). Moreover, Vandanmagsar et al., showed that increased Cer levels activate Nlrp3 inflammosome and adipose tissue macrophages in obesity (Vandanmagsar et al. 2011). Conversely, the adipose-tissue specific overexpression of acid ceramidase, the enzyme responsible for the degradation of ceramides, induced a reduction in ceramides levels in the different AT depots and an improvement of the glucose metabolism of the transgenic mice, when fed a HFD (Xia et al. 2015).

6.2 Ceramides Profile and Effect in Different AT Depots

Several studies reported an increase in ceramides/per adipocyte levels in SAT of obese men and woman vs. lean healthy controls (Blachnio-Zabielska et al. 2012). Similar results were obtained in diet-induced obese mouse models (Shah et al. 2008). Moreover, the contents of specific subtype of sphingolipids i.e. SPA, S1P and ceramides i.e. C14-Cer, C16-Cer, C18:1-Cer,C18-Cer and C24:1-Cer in the subcutaneous adipose tissue were greater in obese diabetic subjects as compared to their lean non-diabetic counterparts. In the obese non-diabetic group the content of SPA, C14-Cer, C24:1-Cer C18:1-Cer and C24-Cer was higher than in the lean non-diabetic group. Moreover, content of S1P, C16-Cer, C18:1-Cer and C18-Cer was markedly higher in the obese diabetic group compared to the obese non-diabetic group. A positive correlation between total ceramides and HOMA-IR in SAT and in particular between C16-Cer and HOMA-IR was observed (Blachnio-Zabielska et al. 2012). In vitro studies also revealed that ceramides impair insulin stimulated GLUT4 expression and glucose uptake in brown adipocytes (Long and Pekala 1996). Data from brown adipocytes suggest that the de novo ceramides biosynthesis mediates the effect of TNF- α on insulin action in these cells (Aerts et al. 2007).

6.3 Dihydroceramides

Whereas the lipotoxic effect of ceramides accumulation in obesity has been widely recognised, the deleterious outcome of increased levels of dihydroceramides (DhCer), the ceramide precursors, has only recently been investigated. Dihydroceramides have been previously considered inactive lipid species (Ahn and Schroeder 2010). However recent studies (Kraveka et al. 2007; Siddique et al. 2013) highlighted their relevance as modulators of cell cycle, apoptosis, autophagy or oxidative stress, all of them processes that compromise AT development and function. In this line, Barbarroja et al., demonstrated both in vitro and in vivo that defects in DEGS1, desaturase regulating the dehydroceramides/ceramides ratio, in adipocytes, lead to an accumulation of DhCer in adipocytes that compromises AT function and expansion by inhibiting adipogenesis, promoting cell death and oxidative stress. The same study also showed decreased expression of *DEGS1* expression in adipose tissue of diet- and genetic-induced obese mouse models and in morbidly obese humans (Barbarroja et al. 2015). Other reports indicate that DhCer rather than Cer amounts correlate positively with BMI and waist circumference in cohorts of overweight individuals (Mamtani et al. 2014; Weir et al. 2013). Altogether, these results indicate an association between DEGS1 function and fat mass.

6.4 Glycosphingolipids

Glycosphingolipids such as gangliosides are metabolites derived from ceramides generated through an enzymatic reaction catalysed by the enzyme glucosylceramide synthase (Chaurasia and Summers 2015). Tagami et al., demonstrated that the insulin resistance induced in adipocytes after treatment with TNF α was accompanied by an increase in GM3 synthase expression associated with increased GM3 ganglioside levels. Of note, pharmacological depletion of GM3 in adipocytes prevented the TNFa-induced defect in insulin-dependent tyrosine phosphorylation of IRS-1 and counteracted the TNFα-induced defect in insulin-dependent serine phosphorylation of IRS-1, restoring insulin-sensitive glucose transport. Moreover, treatment of fat cells with exogenous GM3 had an effect on insulin signalling similar to TNFa. Moreover, in AT of rodent models of obesity i.e. Zucker fa/fa rats and ob/ob mice, the levels of GM3 synthase were significantly higher with respect to the lean controls (Tagami et al. 2002). In line with that, Wentworth et al. reported an increase in the amount of the ceramide derivatives G_{M3} gangliosides in visceral adipose tissue of obese IR woman, which is secondary to inflammation and it is suggested to contribute to insulin resistance (Wentworth et al. 2016). Mice lacking GM3 ganglioside show enhanced insulin sensitivity (Yamashita et al. 2003). Again, in vivo pharmacological inhibition of glucosylceramide synthase in ob/ob and high

fat diet fed mice, led to a decrease in glucosylceramide levels in different tissues, in circulating glucose and improved oral glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity (Aerts et al. 2007; Van Eijk et al. 2009).

6.5 Diacylglycerols (DAGs)

While the implication of diacylglycerol in the pathogenesis of lipotoxicity and insulin resistance in peripheral organs such as muscle and liver is well determined (Amati 2012), less is known about the lipotoxic effects of DAGs in adipose tissue itself in obese states. Blachnio-Zabielska carried out the analysis of DAG species present in subcutaneous fat tissue of obese diabetic, obese non-diabetic and lean subjects. They were able to show that the content of C18:1/ C18:2, C16:0/18:2, C16:0/16:0, C18:0/18:1, C16:0/18:1 (p < 0.01) and C18:1/18:1 increased in the obese diabetic group as compared to lean subjects. The ratios of C16:0/18:2, C18:1/18:0, C16:0/18:1 and C18:1/18:1 were higher in the obese non-diabetic as compared to the lean non-diabetic group. There were also differences in C16:0/16:0 and C18:1/18:2 content between both obese groups. The higher content of the compounds was noticed in the obese diabetic group. As expected, total DAG content increased in both obese groups as compared to the lean control group. This was the first time that a comprehensive profile of DAG species in adipose tissue in obese state has been described (Blachnio-Zabielska et al. 2012). The determination of specific relevance of the different DAG subtypes with respect to adipose tissue dysfunction need further investigation.

6.6 SAT and VAT FA Desaturation and Elongation in Obesity

Obesity is also associated with other qualitative alterations in lipid composition, which seems to be adipose tissue depot specific. We have shown that adipose tissue fatty acids chain length and mono-unsaturation increase with obesity and

insulin resistance. In particular, mouse models with increasing obesity and insulin resistance show augmented $\Delta 9$ desaturated FAs (SCD1 ratio) and FAs with 18-carbons (Elovl6 ratio) in subcutaneous WAT. Conversely, data from mouse models discordant for obesity and insulin resistance i.e. AKT2 KO and Adiponectin ob/ob mice, suggested that Elovl6 ratio in SAT was associated with insulin sensitivity, whereas SCD1 ratio correlated with fat mass. In morbidly obese humans, a greater Elovl6 and SCD1 ratio was found in VAT compared to SAT (Yew Tan et al. 2015). Moreover, by profiling specific lipid species in AT of mouse models of genetic-induced obesity and insulin resistance, we showed an increase in unsaturation levels and SCD1 activity specifically in the membrane PL fraction (Carobbio et al. 2013a). This result strengthens our observation in weight-discordant monozygotic twin pairs showing that the obese sibling displayed reduced specific saturated FAs and augmented proportions of specific unsaturated FAs, such as palmitoleate, alongside an increase in indexes reflecting augmented activity of desaturation enzymes and FA chain length, in membrane PL (Pietilainen et al. 2011). These changes in lipid composition seem to contribute to the maintenance of adipocyte plasma membrane homeostasis and biophysical properties in the context of adipose tissue expansion.

Garaulet et al., also reported that in overweight and obese human subjects, AT content in n-3 and n-6 fatty acids is proportional to a reduction in adipocyte size and specific depot localization. In contrast, adipose tissue and dietary SFAs significantly correlated with an increase in fat cell size and number. No significant associations were found between n-9 acids content and adipocyte size. However, n-9 adipose tissue fatty acids content was inversely associated with fat cells number suggesting that this type of fatty acid could limit hyperplasia in obese populations. All in all, these data indicate that depending on their specific characteristics with respect of adipocytes size, number and anatomical location, different adipose tissue depots display unique depot-specific FAs composition (Garaulet et al. 2006).

7 Therapeutic Antilipotoxic Strategies Aiming at Increasing/Restoring WAT Expandability and BAT Activity/WAT Browning

When considering the specific characteristics of the different adipose tissue depots, we suggest the following strategies of therapeutic value to ameliorate/counteract the pathological effects of obesity and associated metabolic complications. Because visceral adiposity clearly represents a significant risk factor for the development of the MetS, improving the storage capacity of SAT to accumulate excess of nutrients and simultaneously limiting the storage capacity of VAT may help to decrease the deleterious effect of lipid overload on AT and whole body homeostasis (Despres and Lemieux 2006). This could be achieved by targeting the AT fibro-inflammatory environment or by increasing the recruitment capability of WAT precursors and, as a consequence, WAT's expandability potential (Fig. 7.4).

Another approach is targeting the thermogenic capacity of AT. An increase in BAT mass/activity and SAT browning/beige adipocyte recruitment is expected to maximise the energy-dissipating potential of thermogenic brown and beige fat (Fig. 7.4). In our opinion, it will be only possible to accomplish that with a better understanding of



Fig. 7.4 Potential therapeutic strategies targeting WAT/ BAT tissue plasticity/remodelling and response to sympathetic tone, to promote (1) healthy SAT expansion and browning, (2) limited VAT expansion and lipotoxic action and (3) BAT activation and recruitment of APs. Sophisticated technologies including innovative in vitro models of human stem cell derived adipocytes and three-dimensional culture both aiming to mimic patho-

physiological features of WAT/BAT adipogenesis/cellular cross-talks, could be of great help in the identification of new molecular and cellular candidates. Using a range of new/innovative technologies/tools allowing a more targeted and translational experimentation, these candidates could be then validates in vivo, representing new potential targets to prevent obesity related disorders its developmental/adult origins, as well as molecular and physiological features and plasticity, of adipocytes forming different AT depots in humans during the onset of obesity and related metabolic complications. This will provide a rationale for translational strategies to improve WAT expandability/functionality and brown/ beige cell recruitment and activation, moving from rodent models to a clinical context and later on to a successful outcome.

8 Innovative Techniques/ Models to Address Challenges in the Study of Obesity and Associated Metabolic Dysfunction

Genetically modified and nutritionally challenged animal models as well as in vitro cellular models i.e. primary cultures or immortalised cell lines have been classical research models that have provided a great service to metabolic research. However, the complexity and heterogeneity of the adipose tissue, its likely interspecies peculiarities, and its increasingly complex cross talk with other organs indicates that more sophisticated technologies are required to investigate obesity and related pathophysiological consequences. During the last decade a range of new/ innovative technologies/tools have been developed that allow more targeted and translational experimentation.

8.1 3D Culture Systems

Mammalian cell culture has served as an invaluable tool in cell biology for several decades. Monolayers of adherent cells grown on flat and rigid 2D substrates, have become the principal and conventional cell culture systems. 2D cell culture studies have played a pivotal role in promoting and deepening our understanding in developmental biology, tissue morphogenesis, disease mechanisms, and many more. Simultaneously, however, a multitude of inadequacies associated with 2D culture systems have also emerged, especially with respect to the inability of these systems to emulate in vivo conditions and their limited physiological relevance. As highlighted in this chapter, in the body, nearly all cells in tissues reside in ECM in a complex 3D architecture and interact with neighbouring cells through biochemical and mechanical cues. Cell-cell and cell-ECM interactions establish a 3D communication network that maintains the specificity and homeostasis of the tissue (Kleinman et al. 2003). 3D culture systems are now being used more frequently to investigate adipose tissue homeostasis and lipotoxic effects (Fig. 7.4). Using a 3D hydrogel system Pellegrinelli et al., investigated the contribution of VAT-endothelial cells (ECs) to adipocyte dysfunction related to inflammation. The 3D setting employed in this study allowed the maintenance of unilocular mature adipocyte function. Co-culture experiments demonstrated that VAT-ECs provoked a decrease in lipolytic activity, adipokines secretion and insulin sensitivity of adipocytes from obese subjects as well as increased production of inflammatory molecules (Pellegrinelli et al. 2014b). The same group used the same 3D culture approach to study the interaction between adipocytes and decellularised material isolated from AT of obese subjects (dMAT) (Pellegrinelli et al. 2014a) and VAT adipocyte from obese patients and human myotubes (Pellegrinelli et al. 2015). In all cases, they were able to recapitulate the situation occurring in vivo in obese subjects. Differently, Choi et al., tested the effect of hyperinsulinemia on the lipolytic function of a 3D co-culture of adipocytes and endothelial cells embedded in a porous silk fibroin scaffold and found that high concentration of insulin promoted lipid accumulation and decreased lipolysis vs. normal insulin conditions. Conversely adipocyte monolayers did not exhibit any response. Thus the ability of a 3D system to elicit physiological responses to hyperinsulinemia in co-culture demonstrate that the 3D culture system represents the future for AT engineering and investigation (Choi et al. 2010).

Unser et al. developed a "Brown-Fat-in-Microstrands" 3D system by microfluidic synthesis of alginate hydrogel Microstrands that encapsulated cells and induced direct differentiation of mouse ES cells into brown adipocytes. The cells within the micro strands responded to β -adrenergic stimulation, indicating their functionality. The successful generation of "Brown-Fat-in-Microstrands" from mouse pluripotent stem cells opens up the possibility of applying the technology to human PSCs creating a model recapitulating the native tissue both biochemically and biomechanically and allowing the study of human BAT adipogenesis and its implication in obesity and metabolic disorders (Unser et al. 2016).

8.2 Human PSC and Disease Models

The previously described human adult and foetal derived BAT and WAT cell culture systems have limited proliferative capacity, heterogeneous and progressively impaired differentiation and cannot be used to reliably produce large numbers of pure brown and white adipocytes. To surmount these issues, several groups have utilized in vitro differentiation of human PSCs to generate models of human brown and white adipogenesis (Fig. 7.4). These pluripotent stem cells present distinct advantages for in vitro modelling of adipocyte function and dysfunction: they can self-renew and thus represent a virtually inexhaustible supply of starting material; it is possible to derive patient specific disease models of known genotypes with iPS reprogramming technology; pluripotent cells can be simultaneously differentiated into several metabolically relevant lineages (e.g. brown and white adipocytes, hepatocytes, skeletal muscle, neurons); they can be genetically engineered routinely to introduce various types of mutations or make reporter cell lines. These applications have benefited from a growing practical knowledge of both the in vitro differentiation and genome engineering of pluripotent human stem cells.

8.3 White and Brown Adipocytes Cellular Models Differentiated from Human PSCs

In the past few years an increasing number of groups has managed to differentiate human PSCs

into white and brown adipocytes with different degrees of success and using different protocols. There are two main approaches: (a) genetic manipulation i.e. overexpression/down regulation of key factors shown to respectively stimulate or inhibit the differentiation, following embryoid bodies (EB) formation and (b) treatment of the cells with combination of small molecules identified as promoters of differentiation. A combination of both approaches can also be used. Taura et al., managed to generate white adipocyte from PSCs by applying retinoic acid between day 2 and 5 of EBs formation. Once replated, the EBs started to form outgrowths of different cell types and when adipogenic induction was used the authors observed the formation of white adipocytes, although at low efficiency (Taura et al. 2009). After engraftment in nude mice, these adipocytes were shown to be able to survive and function (Noguchi et al. 2013). A few years earlier, Xiong et al., used a similar protocol i.e. in this case, treating the EBs with rosiglitazone during day 2-6 of their formation and were able to induce white adipocyte differentiation from EBs outgrowth (Xiong et al. 2005). Ahfeldt et al. (2012) developed a different methodology i.e. a transgene expression based approach to obtain highly differentiated and functional brown and white adipocytes from human PSCs. After generation of MPCs by EBs formation, they forced the expression adipogenic transcription factors via inducible Tet system lentiviral constructs to induce adipocyte terminal differentiation. Expression of PPARy2 alone results in very efficient conversion (>85%) to white adipocytes while the combination of PPAR γ 2 with C/EBP β and PRDM16 (nonessential) results in homogeneous and efficient brown adipocyte differentiation. Both cell types were fully functional in vitro and the programmed brown adipocytes showed full functionality in vivo when transplanted into genetically immunocompromised mice (Ahfeldt et al. 2012). Moreover, Moshen-Kanson et al., were able to form brown like adipocyte from human PSCsderived white adipocyte by ectopically overexpressing PAX3 (Mohsen-Kanson et al. 2014).

Nishio et al. (2012) developed an alternative approach to reprogram human PSCs into func-

tional brown adipocytes both in vitro and in vivo with an efficiency of >90% by utilizing a combination of small molecules. They employed a haemopoietic cocktail (HC) composed of KIT ligand (KITGL), fms-related tyrosine kinase 3 ligand (FLT3LG), interleukin 6 (IL-6) and VEGF along with the previously reported BAT inducer Bmp7 (Tseng et al. 2008). The differentiated BAT cells exclusively contained multilocular lipid droplets and qPCR confirmed the induction of BATspecific genes such as UCP1 and PRDM16. The functionality of the cells was assessed by measuring their respiration, oxygen consumption rates and glycerol release when challenged with βadrenergic stimuli. Transplantation of the reprogrammed brown adipocytes in mice improved fasting TG, blood glucose levels and glucose tolerance vs. mice transplanted with immature PSCs, proving that these in vitro matured cells can have therapeutic effects in vivo. These studies are ground breaking for opening a new approach for studying brown and white adipocyte formation and function.

8.4 Assessment of Cellular Phenotypes and Development of Screening Platform using Adipocytes Differentiated from Engineered Human PSCs

The human PSC derived adipocyte can also be used to assess and study cellular phenotype caused by new identified pathological mutations in genes believed to play a role in adipose tissue homeostasis or other key metabolic tissues (Fig. 7.4). For instance, an allelic serie of isogenic PS cell lines for the AKT2 gene which included the wt gene, a null mutation and a dominant patient derived point mutation was constructed in human PSCs by Ding et al. A single AKT2^{E17K} allele mutation revealed opposing phenotypic effects on glucose uptake, triglyceride content and adipokine secretion in white adipocytes, as well as having effects on glucose production in hepatocytes. Investigations of the same kind, have been carried out for mutation affecting PLIN1 and SORT1 genes which also influence WAT function. Similar studies in PSCs derived brown adipocytes should become a powerful method for both interrogating the function of various metabolically relevant genes and testing the effects of putative human mutations on BAT function in a highly sensitive and well controlled cellular system (Ding et al. 2013). The same group used these human PSC derived adipocytes as a screening platform to identify small molecules able to promote white to brown metabolic conversion in human adipocyte. In particular they identified two inhibitors of JAK activity with no precedent in adipose tissue biology that stably conferred brown metabolic activity to white adipocyte (Moisan et al. 2015).

In summary, we think that the availability of human PSCs as tool to investigate and elucidate molecular mechanisms related to human pathologies such as obesity and metabolic comorbidities, has been demonstrated to be very useful and innovative. This recent research approach allows the identification in vitro of potential targets that can then be studied in vivo. This approach contributes quite substantially to the implementation of the principles of the 3R i.e. the refinement of the experiments and the replacement and reduction of the use of animal models.

8.5 Nanoparticles as a System for Target Delivery of Treatments to Adipose Tissue

Until recently to treat the lipotoxic and deleterious metabolic effects of obesity, the main approaches considered have been the use of nutritional and caloric restriction strategies as well as unspecific delivery methods (i.e. orally or by injection) of drugs/treatments. However, nowadays, more and more sophisticated technologies have been employed to test the possibility for cell-type specific delivery of drugs and other small molecules to counteract obesity and associated metabolic dysfunction in order to provide a safer and more efficient method of treatment. For instance, Di Mascolo et al., used 200 nm PLGA/PVA nanospheres formulated for the systemic delivery of rosiglitazone specifically to macrophages to modulate inflammation, in order to avoid the well-known side effects of this drug when administered orally (Di Mascolo et al. 2013) (Fig. 7.4). Similar specific targeting of inflammatory macrophage can be obtained using hybrid lipid-latex (LiLa) nanoparticles bearing phagocytic signals (Bagalkot et al. 2015). Moreover, Rocca et al., since overweight correlated with increased oxidative stress, investigated the antioxidant effects of cerium oxide nanoparticles (nanoceria) as a potential pharmaceutical approach for the treatment of obesity, which is correlated to increased oxidative stress. Nanoceria were tested both in vitro and in vivo; they were proven to decrease the expression of genes involved in adipogenesis, and hindered the triglycerides accumulation in 3T3-L1 pre-adipocytes. In vivo, when injected intraperitonally in Wistar rats, nanoceria did not show appreciable toxic effects but, instead contributed efficiently to reducing the weight gain and in lowering the plasma levels of insulin, leptin, glucose and triglycerides (Rocca et al. 2015).

Short chain fatty acids have been linked to a reduction in appetite, body weight and adiposity. Acetate is the main SCFA found in the circulation and is therefore the prime candidate to induce significant metabolic modulation in peripheral tissues. In order to assess the peripheral action of acetate, Sahuri-Arisoylu et al., utilized a novel nanoparticle delivery method, whereby acetate is passively targeted to the periphery. Using this method, they investigated the effects of acetate on liver lipid accumulation, inflammation and mitochondrial metabolism. Their findings suggest that the positive effects of acetate on liver lipid accumulation are a result of mitochondrial modifications in both the liver and SAT, inducing browning of SAT and an overall improvement in metabolism and body composition, without changes in calorie intake or physical activity (Sahuri-Arisoylu et al. 2016). In summary, the challenge of specifically targeting the adipose tissue poses important technological challenges but we feel this challenge may be overcome in part by new nanoparticle targeted delivery systems.

9 Conclusions

The concepts of defective adipose tissue expandability/functionality and lipotoxicity represent in our opinion a valid intellectual framework to understand how obesity is linked to metabolic complications. Furthermore, this concept provides a rationale for the use of adipose tissue based therapeutic strategies to uncouple obesity from its metabolic complications as a palliative strategy, at least until the issue of the control of body weight is resolved satisfactorily. Given that the metabolic complications of obesity typically affect very diverse organs and cell types, each with their own signalling and metabolic particularities, most current therapeutic approaches include measures to resolve each one of the specific problems identified in the context of the MetS. However, we feel that targeting the adipose tissue to improve its storage capacity and functionality and/or promoting lipid oxidation through brown fat expansion and activation, may represent a suitable strategy to ameliorate multiple manifestations of the MetS by reversing lipid induced metabolic stress.

To improve the function of the white adipose tissue it is essential to recognise the heterogeneous origin and functional characteristics of the anatomical depots as well as their contribution to metabolic disease. Similarly, the knowledge about human brown and beige cells is in its infancy in part due to the scarcity and availability of cellular models for these studies. However, in order to progress with the development of therapeutic approaches to take advantage of its antilipotoxic properties it would be necessary to elucidate human mechanisms of BAT development and activation. To this end, the availability of human PSC-derived unlimited biological material will be essential.

A remaining issue to address is the specific contribution of lipotoxicity at the level of adipose tissue to its own dysfunction. This is an area which has been eclipsed by the predominant focus on lipotoxicity in other target organs such as liver and muscle. However, improvement of adipose tissue functionality may require antilipotoxic measures directed specifically towards WAT. We believe that therapeutic strategies targeting directly adipose tissues and promoting antilipotoxic effects in situ, by specialised delivery systems, may provide a global solution to the metabolic syndrome, besides other effects that could emerge from improvement in its endocrine functions.

References

- Abate, N., A. Garg, R.M. Peshock, J. Stray-Gundersen, and S.M. Grundy. 1995. Relationships of generalized and regional adiposity to insulin sensitivity in men. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 96: 88–98.
- Abdennour, M., S. Reggio, G. Le Naour, Y. Liu, C. Poitou, J. Aron-Wisnewsky, F. Charlotte, J.L. Bouillot, A. Torcivia, M. Sasso, V. Miette, J.D. Zucker, P. Bedossa, J. Tordjman, and K. Clement. 2014. Association of adipose tissue and liver fibrosis with tissue stiffness in morbid obesity: Links with diabetes and BMI loss after gastric bypass. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 99: 898–907.
- Adams, M., C.T. Montague, J.B. Prins, J.C. Holder, S.A. Smith, L. Sanders, J.E. Digby, C.P. Sewter, M.A. Lazar, V.K. Chatterjee, and S. O'rahilly. 1997. Activators of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma have depot-specific effects on human preadipocyte differentiation. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 100: 3149–3153.
- Aerts, J.M., R. Ottenhoff, A.S. Powlson, A. Grefhorst, M. Van Eijk, P.F. Dubbelhuis, J. Aten, F. Kuipers, M.J. Serlie, T. Wennekes, J.K. Sethi, S. O'rahilly, and H.S. Overkleeft. 2007. Pharmacological inhibition of glucosylceramide synthase enhances insulin sensitivity. *Diabetes* 56: 1341–1349.
- Ahfeldt, T., R.T. Schinzel, Y.K. Lee, D. Hendrickson, A. Kaplan, D.H. Lum, R. Camahort, F. Xia, J. Shay, E.P. Rhee, C.B. Clish, R.C. Deo, T. Shen, F.H. Lau, A. Cowley, G. Mowrer, H. Al-Siddiqi, M. Nahrendorf, K. Musunuru, R.E. Gerszten, J.L. Rinn, and C.A. Cowan. 2012. Programming human pluripotent stem cells into white and brown adipocytes. *Nature Cell Biology* 14: 209–219.
- Ahn, E.H., and J.J. Schroeder. 2010. Induction of apoptosis by sphingosine, sphinganine, and C(2)-ceramide in human colon cancer cells, but not by C(2)dihydroceramide. *Anticancer Research* 30: 2881–2884.
- Ali, A.T., W.F. Ferris, N.H. Naran, and N.J. Crowther. 2011. Insulin resistance in the control of body fat distribution: A new hypothesis. *Hormone and Metabolic Research* 43: 77–80.
- Alkhouli, N., J. Mansfield, E. Green, J. Bell, B. Knight, N. Liversedge, J.C. Tham, R. Welbourn, A.C. Shore, K. Kos, and C.P. Winlove. 2013. The mechanical properties of human adipose tissues and their relationships to the structure and composition of the extracellular

matrix. American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism 305: E1427–E1435.

- Alligier, M., L. Gabert, E. Meugnier, S. Lambert-Porcheron, E. Chanseaume, F. Pilleul, C. Debard, V. Sauvinet, B. Morio, A. Vidal-Puig, H. Vidal, and M. Laville. 2013. Visceral fat accumulation during lipid overfeeding is related to subcutaneous adipose tissue characteristics in healthy men. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 98: 802–810.
- Amati, F. 2012. Revisiting the diacylglycerol-induced insulin resistance hypothesis. *Obesity Reviews* 13(Suppl 2): 40–50.
- Arner, P., L. Hellstrom, H. Wahrenberg, and M. Bronnegard. 1990. Beta-adrenoceptor expression in human fat cells from different regions. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 86: 1595–1600.
- Arner, E., P.O. Westermark, K.L. Spalding, T. Britton, M. Ryden, J. Frisen, S. Bernard, and P. Arner. 2010. Adipocyte turnover: relevance to human adipose tissue morphology. *Diabetes* 59: 105–109.
- Arner, P., D.P. Andersson, A. Thorne, M. Wiren, J. Hoffstedt, E. Naslund, A. Thorell, and M. Ryden. 2013. Variations in the size of the major omentum are primarily determined by fat cell number. *The Journal* of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 98: E897–E901.
- Atit, R., S.K. Sgaier, O.A. Mohamed, M.M. Taketo, D. Dufort, A.L. Joyner, L. Niswander, and R.A. Conlon. 2006. Beta-catenin activation is necessary and sufficient to specify the dorsal dermal fate in the mouse. *Developmental Biology* 296: 164–176.
- Bachman, E.S., H. Dhillon, C.Y. Zhang, S. Cinti, A.C. Bianco, B.K. Kobilka, and B.B. Lowell. 2002. betaAR signaling required for diet-induced thermogenesis and obesity resistance. *Science* 297: 843–845.
- Bagalkot, V., M.A. Badgeley, T. Kampfrath, J.A. Deiuliis, S. Rajagopalan, and A. Maiseyeu. 2015. Hybrid nanoparticles improve targeting to inflammatory macrophages through phagocytic signals. *Journal of Controlled Release* 217: 243–255.
- Bagchi, M., L.A. Kim, J. Boucher, T.E. Walshe, C.R. Kahn, and P.A. D'amore. 2013. Vascular endothelial growth factor is important for brown adipose tissue development and maintenance. *The FASEB Journal* 27: 3257–3271.
- Barbarroja, N., S. Rodriguez-Cuenca, H. Nygren, A. Camargo, A. Pirraco, J. Relat, I. Cuadrado, V. Pellegrinelli, G. Medina-Gomez, C. Lopez-Pedrera, F.J. Tinahones, J.D. Symons, S.A. Summers, M. Oresic, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2015. Increased dihydroceramide/ceramide ratio mediated by defective expression of degs1 impairs adipocyte differentiation and function. *Diabetes* 64: 1180–1192.
- Barreau, C., E. Labit, C. Guissard, J. Rouquette, M.L. Boizeau, S. Gani Koumassi, A. Carriere, Y. Jeanson, S. Berger-Muller, C. Dromard, F. Plouraboue, L. Casteilla, and A. Lorsignol. 2016. Regionalization of browning revealed by whole subcutaneous adipose tissue imaging. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 24(5): 1081–1089.

- Bauters, D., M. Van Hul, and H.R. Lijnen. 2013. Macrophage elastase (MMP-12) in expanding murine adipose tissue. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1830: 2954–2959.
- Berry, R., and M.S. Rodeheffer. 2013. Characterization of the adipocyte cellular lineage in vivo. *Nature Cell Biology* 15: 302–308.
- Billon, N., P. Iannarelli, M.C. Monteiro, C. Glavieux-Pardanaud, W.D. Richardson, N. Kessaris, C. Dani, and E. Dupin. 2007. The generation of adipocytes by the neural crest. *Development* 134: 2283–2292.
- Blachnio-Zabielska, A.U., M. Baranowski, T. Hirnle, P. Zabielski, A. Lewczuk, I. Dmitruk, and J. Gorski. 2012. Increased bioactive lipids content in human subcutaneous and epicardial fat tissue correlates with insulin resistance. *Lipids* 47: 1131–1141.
- Boden, G., X. Duan, C. Homko, E.J. Molina, W. Song, O. Perez, P. Cheung, and S. Merali. 2008. Increase in endoplasmic reticulum stress-related proteins and genes in adipose tissue of obese, insulin-resistant individuals. *Diabetes* 57: 2438–2444.
- Britton, K.A., and C.S. Fox. 2011. Ectopic fat depots and cardiovascular disease. *Circulation* 124: e837–e841.
- Brune, J.E., M. Kern, A. Kunath, G. Flehmig, M.R. Schon, T. Lohmann, M. Dressler, A. Dietrich, M. Fasshauer, P. Kovacs, M. Stumvoll, M. Bluher, and N. Kloting. 2016. Fat depot-specific expression of HOXC9 and HOXC10 may contribute to adverse fat distribution and related metabolic traits. *Obesity* (*Silver Spring*) 24: 51–59.
- Bruun, J.M., A.S. Lihn, S.B. Pedersen, and B. Richelsen. 2005. Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 release is higher in visceral than subcutaneous human adipose tissue (AT): implication of macrophages resident in the AT. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 90: 2282–2289.
- Bukowiecki, L., A.J. Collet, N. Follea, G. Guay, and L. Jahjah. 1982. Brown adipose tissue hyperplasia: A fundamental mechanism of adaptation to cold and hyperphagia. *The American Journal of Physiology* 242: E353–E359.
- Cannon, B., and J. Nedergaard. 2004. Brown adipose tissue: Function and physiological significance. *Physiological Reviews* 84: 277–359.
- Cao, Y. 2013. Angiogenesis and vascular functions in modulation of obesity, adipose metabolism, and insulin sensitivity. *Cell Metabolism* 18: 478–489.
- Carobbio, S., S. Rodriguez-Cuenca, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2011. Origins of metabolic complications in obesity: Ectopic fat accumulation. The importance of the qualitative aspect of lipotoxicity. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care* 14: 520–526.
- Carobbio, S., R.M. Hagen, C.J. Lelliott, M. Slawik, G. Medina-Gomez, C.Y. Tan, A. Sicard, H.J. Atherton, N. Barbarroja, M. Bjursell, Y.M. Bohlooly, S. Virtue, A. Tuthill, E. Lefai, M. Laville, T. Wu, R.V. Considine, H. Vidal, D. Langin, M. Oresic, F.J. Tinahones, J.M. Fernandez-Real, J.L. Griffin, J.K. Sethi, M. Lopez, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2013a. Adaptive changes of the Insig1/SREBP1/SCD1 set point help adipose tissue to

cope with increased storage demands of obesity. *Diabetes* 62: 3697–3708.

- Carobbio, S., B. Rosen, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2013b. Adipogenesis: New insights into brown adipose tissue differentiation. *Journal of Molecular Endocrinology* 51: T75–T85.
- Chau, Y.Y., R. Bandiera, A. Serrels, O.M. Martinez-Estrada, W. Qing, M. Lee, J. Slight, A. Thornburn, R. Berry, S. Mchaffie, R.H. Stimson, B.R. Walker, R.M. Chapuli, A. Schedl, and N. Hastie. 2014. Visceral and subcutaneous fat have different origins and evidence supports a mesothelial source. *Nature Cell Biology* 16: 367–375.
- Chaurasia, B., and S.A. Summers. 2015. Ceramideslipotoxic inducers of metabolic disorders. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 26: 538–550.
- Chavez, J.A., and S.A. Summers. 2012. A ceramidecentric view of insulin resistance. *Cell Metabolism* 15: 585–594.
- Choi, J.H., J.M. Gimble, G. Vunjak-Novakovic, and D.L. Kaplan. 2010. Effects of hyperinsulinemia on lipolytic function of three-dimensional adipocyte/endothelial co-cultures. *Tissue Engineering. Part C, Methods* 16: 1157–1165.
- Cinti, S. 2009. Transdifferentiation properties of adipocytes in the adipose organ. American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism 297: E977–E986.
- Cinti, S. 2012. The adipose organ at a glance. *Disease* Models & Mechanisms 5: 588–594.
- Contreras, G.A., Y.H. Lee, E.P. Mottillo, and J.G. Granneman. 2014. Inducible brown adipocytes in subcutaneous inguinal white fat: The role of continuous sympathetic stimulation. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 307: E793–E799.
- Craft, C.S., T.A. Pietka, T. Schappe, T. Coleman, M.D. Combs, S. Klein, N.A. Abumrad, and R.P. Mecham. 2014. The extracellular matrix protein MAGP1 supports thermogenesis and protects against obesity and diabetes through regulation of TGF-beta. *Diabetes* 63: 1920–1932.
- Crandall, D.L., G.J. Hausman, and J.G. Kral. 1997. A review of the microcirculation of adipose tissue: Anatomic, metabolic, and angiogenic perspectives. *Microcirculation* 4: 211–232.
- Crossno, J.T. Jr., S.M. Majka, T. Grazia, R.G. Gill, and D.J. Klemm. 2006. Rosiglitazone promotes development of a novel adipocyte population from bone marrow-derived circulating progenitor cells. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 3220–3228.
- Cypess, A.M., S. Lehman, G. Williams, I. Tal, D. Rodman, A.B. Goldfine, F.C. Kuo, E.L. Palmer, Y.H. Tseng, A. Doria, G.M. Kolodny, and C.R. Kahn. 2009. Identification and importance of brown adipose tissue in adult humans. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 360: 1509–1517.
- Cypess, A.M., Y.C. Chen, C. Sze, K. Wang, J. English, O. Chan, A.R. Holman, I. Tal, M.R. Palmer, G.M. Kolodny, and C.R. Kahn. 2012. Cold but not sympathomimetics activates human brown adipose tissue in

vivo. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 109: 10001–10005.

- Dalmas, E., K. Clement, and M. Guerre-Millo. 2011. Defining macrophage phenotype and function in adipose tissue. *Trends in Immunology* 32: 307–314.
- Despres, J.P., and I. Lemieux. 2006. Abdominal obesity and metabolic syndrome. *Nature* 444: 881–887.
- Di Franco, A., D. Guasti, B. Mazzanti, T. Ercolino, M. Francalanci, G. Nesi, D. Bani, G. Forti, M. Mannelli, A. Valeri, and M. Luconi. 2014. Dissecting the origin of inducible brown fat in adult humans through a novel adipose stem cell model from adipose tissue surrounding pheochromocytoma. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 99: E1903–E1912.
- Di Franco, A., D. Guasti, R. Squecco, B. Mazzanti, F. Rossi, E. Idrizaj, J.M. Gallego-Escuredo, F. Villarroya, D. Bani, G. Forti, G. Barbara Vannelli, and M. Luconi. 2016. Searching for classical brown fat in humans: Development of a novel human fetal brown stem cell model. *Stem Cells* 34(6): 1679–1691.
- Di Mascolo, D., C. J Lyon, S. Aryal, M.R. Ramirez, J. Wang, P. Candeloro, M. Guindani, W.A. Hsueh, and P. Decuzzi. 2013. Rosiglitazone-loaded nanospheres for modulating macrophage-specific inflammation in obesity. *Journal of Controlled Release* 170: 460–468.
- Ding, Q., Y.K. Lee, E.A. Schaefer, D.T. Peters, A. Veres, K. Kim, N. Kuperwasser, D.L. Motola, T.B. Meissner, W.T. Hendriks, M. Trevisan, R.M. Gupta, A. Moisan, E. Banks, M. Friesen, R.T. Schinzel, F. Xia, A. Tang, Y. Xia, E. Figueroa, A. Wann, T. Ahfeldt, L. Daheron, F. Zhang, L.L. Rubin, L.F. Peng, R.T. Chung, K. Musunuru, and C.A. Cowan. 2013. A TALEN genomeediting system for generating human stem cell-based disease models. *Cell Stem Cell* 12: 238–251.
- Drolet, R., C. Belanger, M. Fortier, C. Huot, J. Mailloux, D. Legare, and A. Tchernof. 2009. Fat depot-specific impact of visceral obesity on adipocyte adiponectin release in women. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 17: 424–430.
- Dubois, S.G., L.K. Heilbronn, S.R. Smith, J.B. Albu, D.E. Kelley, E. Ravussin, and A.A.R.G. Look. 2006. Decreased expression of adipogenic genes in obese subjects with type 2 diabetes. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 14: 1543–1552.
- Dyer, L.A., X. Pi, and C. Patterson. 2014. The role of BMPs in endothelial cell function and dysfunction. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 25: 472–480.
- Elabd, C., C. Chiellini, M. Carmona, J. Galitzky, O. Cochet, R. Petersen, L. Penicaud, K. Kristiansen, A. Bouloumie, L. Casteilla, C. Dani, G. Ailhaud, and E.Z. Amri. 2009. Human multipotent adipose-derived stem cells differentiate into functional brown adipocytes. *Stem Cells* 27: 2753–2760.
- Eriksson-Hogling, D., D.P. Andersson, J. Backdahl, J. Hoffstedt, S. Rossner, A. Thorell, E. Arner, P. Arner, and M. Ryden. 2015. Adipose tissue morphology predicts improved insulin sensitivity following moderate or pronounced weight loss. *International Journal of Obesity* 39: 893–898.

- Esteve, D., N. Boulet, F. Volat, A. Zakaroff-Girard, S. Ledoux, M. Coupaye, P. Decaunes, C. Belles, F. Gaits-Iacovoni, J.S. Iacovoni, A. Remaury, B. Castel, P. Ferrara, C. Heymes, M. Lafontan, A. Bouloumie, and J. Galitzky. 2015. Human white and brite adipogenesis is supported by MSCA1 and is impaired by immune cells. *Stem Cells* 33: 1277–1291.
- Fang, L., F. Guo, L. Zhou, R. Stahl, and J. Grams. 2015. The cell size and distribution of adipocytes from subcutaneous and visceral fat is associated with type 2 diabetes mellitus in humans. *Adipocyte* 4: 273–279.
- Fontana, L., J.C. Eagon, M.E. Trujillo, P.E. Scherer, and S. Klein. 2007. Visceral fat adipokine secretion is associated with systemic inflammation in obese humans. *Diabetes* 56: 1010–1013.
- Foster, M.T., H. Shi, R.J. Seeley, and S.C. Woods. 2011. Removal of intra-abdominal visceral adipose tissue improves glucose tolerance in rats: Role of hepatic triglyceride storage. *Physiology & Behavior* 104: 845–854.
- Frayn, K.N. 2000. Visceral fat and insulin resistance— Causative or correlative? *The British Journal of Nutrition* 83(Suppl 1): S71–S77.
- Frontini, A., A. Vitali, J. Perugini, I. Murano, C. Romiti, D. Ricquier, M. Guerrieri, and S. Cinti. 2013. Whiteto-brown transdifferentiation of omental adipocytes in patients affected by pheochromocytoma. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1831: 950–959.
- Garaulet, M., J.J. Hernandez-Morante, J. Lujan, F.J. Tebar, and S. Zamora. 2006. Relationship between fat cell size and number and fatty acid composition in adipose tissue from different fat depots in overweight/ obese humans. *International Journal of Obesity* 30: 899–905.
- Gavin, K.M., J.A. Gutman, W.M. Kohrt, Q. Wei, K.L. Shea, H.L. Miller, T.M. Sullivan, P.F. Erickson, K.M. Helm, A.S. Acosta, C.R. Childs, E. Musselwhite, M. Varella-Garcia, K. Kelly, S.M. Majka, and D.J. Klemm. 2016. De novo generation of adipocytes from circulating progenitor cells in mouse and human adipose tissue. *The FASEB Journal* 30: 1096–1108.
- Gawronska-Kozak, B., J. Staszkiewicz, J.M. Gimble, and H. Kirk-Ballard. 2014. Recruitment of fat cell precursors during high fat diet in C57BL/6J mice is fat depot specific. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 22: 1091–1102.
- Gealekman, O., A. Burkart, M. Chouinard, S.M. Nicoloro, J. Straubhaar, and S. Corvera. 2008. Enhanced angiogenesis in obesity and in response to PPARgamma activators through adipocyte VEGF and ANGPTL4 production. American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism 295: E1056–E1064.
- Gealekman, O., N. Guseva, C. Hartigan, S. Apotheker, M. Gorgoglione, K. Gurav, K.V. Tran, J. Straubhaar, S. Nicoloro, M.P. Czech, M. Thompson, R.A. Perugini, and S. Corvera. 2011. Depot-specific differences and insufficient subcutaneous adipose tissue angiogenesis in human obesity. *Circulation* 123: 186–194.
- Gesta, S., M. Bluher, Y. Yamamoto, A.W. Norris, J. Berndt, S. Kralisch, J. Boucher, C. Lewis, and C.R. Kahn. 2006. Evidence for a role of developmental

genes in the origin of obesity and body fat distribution. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 103: 6676–6681.

- Ghanim, H., A. Aljada, D. Hofmeyer, T. Syed, P. Mohanty, and P. Dandona. 2004. Circulating mononuclear cells in the obese are in a proinflammatory state. *Circulation* 110: 1564–1571.
- Gosejacob, D., P.S. Jager, K. Vom Dorp, M. Frejno, A.C. Carstensen, M. Kohnke, J. Degen, P. Dormann, and M. Hoch. 2016. Ceramide synthase 5 is essential to maintain C16:0-ceramide pools and contributes to the development of diet-induced obesity. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 291: 6989–7003.
- Gupta, R.K., R.J. Mepani, S. Kleiner, J.C. Lo, M.J. Khandekar, P. Cohen, A. Frontini, D.C. Bhowmick, L. Ye, S. Cinti, and B.M. Spiegelman. 2012. Zfp423 expression identifies committed preadipocytes and localizes to adipose endothelial and perivascular cells. *Cell Metabolism* 15: 230–239.
- Gustafson, B., S. Hedjazifar, S. Gogg, A. Hammarstedt, and U. Smith. 2015. Insulin resistance and impaired adipogenesis. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 26: 193–200.
- Hames, K.C., C. Koutsari, S. Santosa, N.C. Bush, and M.D. Jensen. 2015. Adipose tissue fatty acid storage factors: Effects of depot, sex and fat cell size. *International Journal of Obesity* 39: 884–887.
- Han, J., J.E. Lee, J. Jin, J.S. Lim, N. Oh, K. Kim, S.I. Chang, M. Shibuya, H. Kim, and G.Y. Koh. 2011. The spatiotemporal development of adipose tissue. *Development* 138: 5027–5037.
- He, Z., H.H. Zhu, T.J. Bauler, J. Wang, T. Ciaraldi, N. Alderson, S. Li, M.A. Raquil, K. Ji, S. Wang, J. Shao, R.R. Henry, P.D. King, and G.S. Feng. 2013. Nonreceptor tyrosine phosphatase Shp2 promotes adipogenesis through inhibition of p38 MAP kinase. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 110: E79–E88.
- Hellmer, J., C. Marcus, T. Sonnenfeld, and P. Arner. 1992. Mechanisms for differences in lipolysis between human subcutaneous and omental fat cells. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 75: 15–20.
- Hocking, S.L., R.L. Stewart, A.E. Brandon, E. Suryana, E. Stuart, E.M. Baldwin, G.A. Kolumam, Z. Modrusan, J.R. Junutula, J.E. Gunton, M. Medynskyj, S.P. Blaber, E. Karsten, B.R. Herbert, D.E. James, G.J. Cooney, and M.M. Swarbrick. 2015. Subcutaneous fat transplantation alleviates diet-induced glucose intolerance and inflammation in mice. *Diabetologia* 58: 1587–1600.
- Hoffstedt, J., E. Arner, H. Wahrenberg, D.P. Andersson, V. Qvisth, P. Lofgren, M. Ryden, A. Thorne, M. Wiren, M. Palmer, A. Thorell, E. Toft, and P. Arner. 2010. Regional impact of adipose tissue morphology on the metabolic profile in morbid obesity. *Diabetologia* 53: 2496–2503.
- Hong, K.Y., H. Bae, I. Park, D.Y. Park, K.H. Kim, Y. Kubota, E.S. Cho, H. Kim, R.H. Adams, O.J. Yoo, and G.Y. Koh. 2015. Perilipin+ embryonic preadipocytes

actively proliferate along growing vasculatures for adipose expansion. *Development* 142: 2623–2632.

- Hudak, C.S., O. Gulyaeva, Y. Wang, S.M. Park, L. Lee, C. Kang, and H.S. Sul. 2014. Pref-1 marks very early mesenchymal precursors required for adipose tissue development and expansion. *Cell Reports* 8: 678–687.
- Huttunen, P., J. Hirvonen, and V. Kinnula. 1981. The occurrence of brown adipose tissue in outdoor workers. *European Journal of Applied Physiology and Occupational Physiology* 46: 339–345.
- Isakson, P., A. Hammarstedt, B. Gustafson, and U. Smith. 2009. Impaired preadipocyte differentiation in human abdominal obesity: Role of Wnt, tumor necrosis factoralpha, and inflammation. *Diabetes* 58: 1550–1557.
- Iwayama, T., C. Steele, L. Yao, M.G. Dozmorov, D. Karamichos, J.D. Wren, and L.E. Olson. 2015. PDGFRalpha signaling drives adipose tissue fibrosis by targeting progenitor cell plasticity. *Genes & Development* 29: 1106–1119.
- Jeffery, E., C.D. Church, B. Holtrup, L. Colman, and M.S. Rodeheffer. 2015. Rapid depot-specific activation of adipocyte precursor cells at the onset of obesity. *Nature Cell Biology* 17: 376–385.
- Jensen, M.D. 2008. Role of body fat distribution and the metabolic complications of obesity. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 93: S57–S63.
- Jia, R., X.Q. Luo, G. Wang, C.X. Lin, H. Qiao, N. Wang, T. Yao, J.L. Barclay, J.P. Whitehead, X. Luo, and J.Q. Yan. 2016. Characterization of cold-induced remodeling reveals depot-specific differences across and within brown and white adipose tissues in mice. Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England) 217(4): 311–324.
- Jiang, Y., D.C. Berry, W. Tang, and J.M. Graff. 2014. Independent stem cell lineages regulate adipose organogenesis and adipose homeostasis. *Cell Reports* 9: 1007–1022.
- Joe, A.W., L. Yi, Y. Even, A.W. Vogl, and F.M. Rossi. 2009. Depot-specific differences in adipogenic progenitor abundance and proliferative response to highfat diet. *Stem Cells* 27: 2563–2570.
- Khan, T., E.S. Muise, P. Iyengar, Z.V. Wang, M. Chandalia, N. Abate, B.B. Zhang, P. Bonaldo, S. Chua, and P.E. Scherer. 2009. Metabolic dysregulation and adipose tissue fibrosis: Role of collagen VI. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 29: 1575–1591.
- Kim, J.Y., E. Van de Wall, M. Laplante, A. Azzara, M.E. Trujillo, S.M. Hofmann, T. Schraw, J.L. Durand, H. Li, G. Li, L.A. Jelicks, M.F. Mehler, D.Y. Hui, Y. Deshaies, G.I. Shulman, G.J. Schwartz, and P.E. Scherer. 2007. Obesity-associated improvements in metabolic profile through expansion of adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 117: 2621–2637.
- Kim, S.M., M. Lun, M. Wang, S.E. Senyo, C. Guillermier, P. Patwari, and M.L. Steinhauser. 2014. Loss of white adipose hyperplastic potential is associated with enhanced susceptibility to insulin resistance. *Cell Metabolism* 20: 1049–1058.

- Kleinman, H.K., D. Philp, and M.P. Hoffman. 2003. Role of the extracellular matrix in morphogenesis. *Current Opinion in Biotechnology* 14: 526–532.
- Koc, M., V. Mayerova, J. Kracmerova, A. Mairal, L. Malisova, V. Stich, D. Langin, and L. Rossmeislova. 2015. Stress of endoplasmic reticulum modulates differentiation and lipogenesis of human adipocytes. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 460: 684–690.
- Kranendonk, M.E., J.A. Van Herwaarden, T. Stupkova, W. De Jager, A. Vink, F.L. Moll, E. Kalkhoven, and F.L. Visseren. 2015. Inflammatory characteristics of distinct abdominal adipose tissue depots relate differently to metabolic risk factors for cardiovascular disease: distinct fat depots and vascular risk factors. *Atherosclerosis* 239: 419–427.
- Kraveka, J.M., L. Li, Z.M. Szulc, J. Bielawski, B. Ogretmen, Y.A. Hannun, L.M. Obeid, and A. Bielawska. 2007. Involvement of dihydroceramide desaturase in cell cycle progression in human neuroblastoma cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 16718–16728.
- Lacasa, D., S. Taleb, M. Keophiphath, A. Miranville, and K. Clement. 2007. Macrophage-secreted factors impair human adipogenesis: Involvement of proinflammatory state in preadipocytes. *Endocrinology* 148: 868–877.
- Lafontan, M., and D. Langin. 2009. Lipolysis and lipid mobilization in human adipose tissue. *Progress in Lipid Research* 48: 275–297.
- Lapinski, P.E., M.F. Meyer, G.S. Feng, N. Kamiya, and P.D. King. 2013. Deletion of Shp-2 in mesenchymal stem cells causes growth retardation, limb and chest deformity, and calvarial defects in mice. *Disease Models & Mechanisms* 6: 1448–1458.
- Laurila, P.P., J. Soronen, S. Kooijman, S. Forsstrom, M.R. Boon, I. Surakka, E. Kaiharju, C.P. Coomans, S.A. Van den Berg, A. Autio, A.P. Sarin, J. Kettunen, E. Tikkanen, T. Manninen, J. Metso, R. Silvennoinen, K. Merikanto, M. Ruuth, J. Perttila, A. Makela, A. Isomi, A.M. Tuomainen, A. Tikka, U.A. Ramadan, I. Seppala, T. Lehtimaki, J. Eriksson, A. Havulinna, A. Jula, P.J. Karhunen, V. Salomaa, M. Perola, C. Ehnholm, M. Lee-Rueckert, M. Van Eck, A. Roivainen, M.R. Taskinen, L. Peltonen, E. Mervaala, A. Jalanko, E. Hohtola, V.M. Olkkonen, S. Ripatti, P.T. Kovanen, P.C. Rensen, A. Suomalainen, and M. Jauhiainen. 2016. USF1 deficiency activates brown adipose tissue and improves cardiometabolic health. *Science Translational Medicine* 8: 323ra13.
- Lee, Y.H., A.P. Petkova, E.P. Mottillo, and J.G. Granneman. 2012. In vivo identification of bipotential adipocyte progenitors recruited by beta3-adrenoceptor activation and high-fat feeding. *Cell Metabolism* 15: 480–491.
- Lee, Y.H., A.P. Petkova, A.A. Konkar, and J.G. Granneman. 2015. Cellular origins of cold-induced brown adipocytes in adult mice. *The FASEB Journal* 29: 286–299.
- Lepper, C., and C.M. Fan. 2010. Inducible lineage tracing of Pax7-descendant cells reveals embryonic origin of adult satellite cells. *Genesis* 48: 424–436.

- Lessard, J., S. Laforest, M. Pelletier, M. Leboeuf, L. Blackburn, and A. Tchernof. 2014. Low abdominal subcutaneous preadipocyte adipogenesis is associated with visceral obesity, visceral adipocyte hypertrophy, and a dysmetabolic state. *Adipocyte* 3: 197–205.
- Lessard, J., M. Pelletier, L. Biertho, S. Biron, S. Marceau, F.S. Hould, S. Lebel, F. Moustarah, O. Lescelleur, P. Marceau, and A. Tchernof. 2015. Characterization of dedifferentiating human mature adipocytes from the visceral and subcutaneous fat compartments: Fibroblast-activation protein alpha and dipeptidyl peptidase 4 as major components of matrix remodeling. *PLoS One* 10: e0122065.
- Li, H., L.K. Heilbronn, D. Hu, A.M. Poynten, M.A. Blackburn, D.P. Shirkhedkar, W.H. Kaplan, A.D. Kriketos, J. Ye, and D.J. Chisholm. 2008. Islet-1: A potentially important role for an islet cell gene in visceral fat. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 16: 356–362.
- Lindquist, J.M., and S. Rehnmark. 1998. Ambient temperature regulation of apoptosis in brown adipose tissue. Erk1/2 promotes norepinephrine-dependent cell survival. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273: 30147–30156.
- Liu, W., T. Shan, X. Yang, S. Liang, P. Zhang, Y. Liu, X. Liu, and S. Kuang. 2013. A heterogeneous lineage origin underlies the phenotypic and molecular differences of white and beige adipocytes. *Journal of Cell Science* 126: 3527–3532.
- Liu, X., S. Wang, Y. You, M. Meng, Z. Zheng, M. Dong, J. Lin, Q. Zhao, C. Zhang, X. Yuan, T. Hu, L. Liu, Y. Huang, L. Zhang, D. Wang, J. Zhan, H. Jong Lee, J.R. Speakman, and W. Jin. 2015. Brown adipose tissue transplantation reverses obesity in Ob/Ob mice. *Endocrinology* 156: 2461–2469.
- Lolmede, K., C. Duffaut, A. Zakaroff-Girard, and A. Bouloumie. 2011. Immune cells in adipose tissue: Key players in metabolic disorders. *Diabetes & Metabolism* 37: 283–290.
- Long, S.D., and P.H. Pekala. 1996. Lipid mediators of insulin resistance: Ceramide signalling down-regulates GLUT4 gene transcription in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *Biochemical Journal* 319(Pt 1): 179–184.
- Lowell, B.B., V. S-Susulic, A. Hamann, J.A. Lawitts, J. Himms-Hagen, B.B. Boyer, L.P. Kozak, and J.S. Flier. 1993. Development of obesity in transgenic mice after genetic ablation of brown adipose tissue. *Nature* 366: 740–742.
- Ma, X., P. Yang, W.H. Kaplan, B.H. Lee, L.E. Wu, J.Y. Yang, M. Yasunaga, K. Sato, D.J. Chisholm, and D.E. James. 2014. ISL1 regulates peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor gamma activation and early adipogenesis via bone morphogenetic protein 4-dependent and -independent mechanisms. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 34: 3607–3617.
- Macotela, Y., B. Emanuelli, M.A. Mori, S. Gesta, T.J. Schulz, Y.H. Tseng, and C.R. Kahn. 2012. Intrinsic differences in adipocyte precursor cells from different white fat depots. *Diabetes* 61: 1691–1699.
- Majka, S.M., K.E. Fox, J.C. Psilas, K.M. Helm, C.R. Childs, A.S. Acosta, R.C. Janssen, J.E. Friedman, B.T. Woessner, T.R. Shade, M. Varella-Garcia, and D.J.

Klemm. 2010. De novo generation of white adipocytes from the myeloid lineage via mesenchymal intermediates is age, adipose depot, and gender specific. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107: 14781–14786.

- Mamtani, M., P.J. Meikle, H. Kulkarni, J.M. Weir, C.K. Barlow, J.B. Jowett, C. Bellis, T.D. Dyer, L. Almasy, M.C. Mahaney, R. Duggirala, A.G. Comuzzie, J. Blangero, and J.E. Curran. 2014. Plasma dihydroceramide species associate with waist circumference in Mexican American families. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 22: 950–956.
- Mariman, E.C., and P. Wang. 2010. Adipocyte extracellular matrix composition, dynamics and role in obesity. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 67: 1277–1292.
- Marin, P., B. Andersson, M. Ottosson, L. Olbe, B. Chowdhury, H. Kvist, G. Holm, L. Sjostrom, and P. Bjorntorp. 1992. The morphology and metabolism of intraabdominal adipose tissue in men. *Metabolism* 41: 1242–1248.
- Mcbeath, R., D.M. Pirone, C.M. Nelson, K. Bhadriraju, and C.S. Chen. 2004. Cell shape, cytoskeletal tension, and RhoA regulate stem cell lineage commitment. *Developmental Cell* 6: 483–495.
- Mclaughlin, T., A. Deng, G. Yee, C. Lamendola, G. Reaven, P.S. Tsao, S.W. Cushman, and A. Sherman. 2010. Inflammation in subcutaneous adipose tissue: Relationship to adipose cell size. *Diabetologia* 53: 369–377.
- Mejia-Cristobal, L.M., E. Reus, F. Lizarraga, M. Espinosa, G. Ceballos-Cancino, T.V. Lopez, S. Garay, V. Maldonado, and J. Melendez-Zajgla. 2015. Tissue inhibitor of metalloproteases-4 (TIMP-4) modulates adipocyte differentiation in vitro. *Experimental Cell Research* 335: 207–215.
- Meyer, L.K., T.P. Ciaraldi, R.R. Henry, A.C. Wittgrove, and S.A. Phillips. 2013. Adipose tissue depot and cell size dependency of adiponectin synthesis and secretion in human obesity. *Adipocyte* 2: 217–226.
- Misra, A., and N.K. Vikram. 2003. Clinical and pathophysiological consequences of abdominal adiposity and abdominal adipose tissue depots. *Nutrition* 19: 457–466.
- Mohsen-Kanson, T., A.L. Hafner, B. Wdziekonski, Y. Takashima, P. Villageois, A. Carriere, M. Svensson, C. Bagnis, B. Chignon-Sicard, P.A. Svensson, L. Casteilla, A. Smith, and C. Dani. 2014. Differentiation of human induced pluripotent stem cells into brown and white adipocytes: Role of Pax3. *Stem Cells* 32: 1459–1467.
- Moisan, A., Y.K. Lee, J.D. Zhang, C.S. Hudak, C.A. Meyer, M. Prummer, S. Zoffmann, H.H. Truong, M. Ebeling, A. Kiialainen, R. Gerard, F. Xia, R.T. Schinzel, K.E. Amrein, and C.A. Cowan. 2015. Whiteto-brown metabolic conversion of human adipocytes by JAK inhibition. *Nature Cell Biology* 17: 57–67.
- Mori, S., S. Kiuchi, A. Ouchi, T. Hase, and T. Murase. 2014. Characteristic expression of extracellular matrix in subcutaneous adipose tissue development and adipogenesis; comparison with visceral adipose tissue.

International Journal of Biological Sciences 10: 825–833.

- Murano, I., G. Barbatelli, A. Giordano, and S. Cinti. 2009. Noradrenergic parenchymal nerve fiber branching after cold acclimatisation correlates with brown adipocyte density in mouse adipose organ. *Journal of Anatomy* 214: 171–178.
- Nishimura, S., I. Manabe, M. Nagasaki, Y. Hosoya, H. Yamashita, H. Fujita, M. Ohsugi, K. Tobe, T. Kadowaki, R. Nagai, and S. Sugiura. 2007. Adipogenesis in obesity requires close interplay between differentiating adipocytes, stromal cells, and blood vessels. *Diabetes* 56: 1517–1526.
- Nishio, M., T. Yoneshiro, M. Nakahara, S. Suzuki, K. Saeki, M. Hasegawa, Y. Kawai, H. Akutsu, A. Umezawa, K. Yasuda, K. Tobe, A. Yuo, K. Kubota, M. Saito, and K. Saeki. 2012. Production of functional classical brown adipocytes from human pluripotent stem cells using specific hemopoietin cocktail without gene transfer. *Cell Metabolism* 16: 394–406.
- Noguchi, M., K. Hosoda, M. Nakane, E. Mori, K. Nakao, D. Taura, Y. Yamamoto, T. Kusakabe, M. Sone, H. Sakurai, J. Fujikura, K. Ebihara, and K. Nakao. 2013. In vitro characterization and engraftment of adipocytes derived from human induced pluripotent stem cells and embryonic stem cells. *Stem Cells and Development* 22: 2895–2905.
- Pasarica, M., B. Gowronska-Kozak, D. Burk, I. Remedios, D. Hymel, J. Gimble, E. Ravussin, G.A. Bray, and S.R. Smith. 2009. Adipose tissue collagen VI in obesity. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 94: 5155–5162.
- Peirce, V., S. Carobbio, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2014. The different shades of fat. *Nature* 510: 76–83.
- Pellegrinelli, V., J. Heuvingh, O. Du Roure, C. Rouault, A. Devulder, C. Klein, M. Lacasa, E. Clement, D. Lacasa, and K. Clement. 2014a. Human adipocyte function is impacted by mechanical cues. *The Journal of Pathology* 233: 183–195.
- Pellegrinelli, V., C. Rouault, N. Veyrie, K. Clement, and D. Lacasa. 2014b. Endothelial cells from visceral adipose tissue disrupt adipocyte functions in a threedimensional setting: Partial rescue by angiopoietin-1. *Diabetes* 63: 535–549.
- Pellegrinelli, V., C. Rouault, S. Rodriguez-Cuenca, V. Albert, F. Edom-Vovard, A. Vidal-Puig, K. Clement, G.S. Butler-Browne, and D. Lacasa. 2015. Human adipocytes induce inflammation and atrophy in muscle cells during obesity. *Diabetes* 64: 3121–3134.
- Permana, P.A., S. Nair, Y.H. Lee, G. Luczy-Bachman, B. Vozarova de Courten, and P.A. Tataranni. 2004. Subcutaneous abdominal preadipocyte differentiation in vitro inversely correlates with central obesity. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 286: E958–E962.
- Petrovic, N., T.B. Walden, I.G. Shabalina, J.A. Timmons, B. Cannon, and J. Nedergaard. 2010. Chronic peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPARgamma) activation of epididymally derived white adipocyte cultures reveals a population of ther-

mogenically competent, UCP1-containing adipocytes molecularly distinct from classic brown adipocytes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 7153–7164.

- Pietilainen, K.H., T. Rog, T. Seppanen-Laakso, S. Virtue, P. Gopalacharyulu, J. Tang, S. Rodriguez-Cuenca, A. Maciejewski, J. Naukkarinen, A.L. Ruskeepaa, P.S. Niemela, L. Yetukuri, C.Y. Tan, V. Velagapudi, S. Castillo, H. Nygren, T. Hyotylainen, A. Rissanen, J. Kaprio, H. Yki-Jarvinen, I. Vattulainen, A. Vidal-Puig, and M. Oresic. 2011. Association of lipidome remodeling in the adipocyte membrane with acquired obesity in humans. *PLoS Biology* 9: e1000623.
- Poissonnet, C.M., A.R. Burdi, and S.M. Garn. 1984. The chronology of adipose tissue appearance and distribution in the human fetus. *Early Human Development* 10: 1–11.
- Poissonnet, C.M., M. Lavelle, and A.R. Burdi. 1988. Growth and development of adipose tissue. *The Journal of Pediatrics* 113: 1–9.
- Prunet-Marcassus, B., B. Cousin, D. Caton, M. Andre, L. Penicaud, and L. Casteilla. 2006. From heterogeneity to plasticity in adipose tissues: Site-specific differences. *Experimental Cell Research* 312: 727–736.
- Rangwala, S.M., and M.A. Lazar. 2000. Transcriptional control of adipogenesis. *Annual Review of Nutrition* 20: 535–559.
- Roberts-Toler, C., B.T. O'neill, and A.M. Cypess. 2015. Diet-induced obesity causes insulin resistance in mouse brown adipose tissue. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 23: 1765–1770.
- Roca, P., A.M. Rodriguez, P. Oliver, M.L. Bonet, S. Quevedo, C. Pico, and A. Palou. 1999. Brown adipose tissue response to cafeteria diet-feeding involves induction of the UCP2 gene and is impaired in female rats as compared to males. *Pflügers Archiv* 438: 628–634.
- Roca-Rivada, A., S. Belen Bravo, D. Perez-Sotelo, J. Alonso, A.I. Castro, I. Baamonde, J. Baltar, F.F. Casanueva, and M. Pardo. 2015. Cilair-based secretome analysis of obese visceral and subcutaneous adipose tissues reveals distinctive ECM remodeling and inflammation mediators. *Scientific Reports* 5: 12214.
- Rocca, A., S. Moscato, F. Ronca, S. Nitti, V. Mattoli, M. Giorgi, and G. Ciofani. 2015. Pilot in vivo investigation of cerium oxide nanoparticles as a novel antiobesity pharmaceutical formulation. *Nanomedicine* 11: 1725–1734.
- Rodeheffer, M.S., K. Birsoy, and J.M. Friedman. 2008. Identification of white adipocyte progenitor cells in vivo. *Cell* 135: 240–249.
- Rodriguez, E., M. Monjo, S. Rodriguez-Cuenca, E. Pujol, B. Amengual, P. Roca, and A. Palou. 2001. Sexual dimorphism in the adrenergic control of rat brown adipose tissue response to overfeeding. *Pflügers Archiv* 442: 396–403.
- Rosell, M., M. Kaforou, A. Frontini, A. Okolo, Y.W. Chan, E. Nikolopoulou, S. Millership, M.E. Fenech, D. Macintyre, J.O. Turner, J.D. Moore, E. Blackburn, W.J. Gullick, S. Cinti, G. Montana, M.G. Parker, and

M. Christian. 2014. Brown and white adipose tissues: Intrinsic differences in gene expression and response to cold exposure in mice. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 306: E945–E964.

- Rothwell, N.J., and M.J. Stock. 1979. A role for brown adipose tissue in diet-induced thermogenesis. *Nature* 281: 31–35.
- Ryden, M., M. Uzunel, J.L. Hard, E. Borgstrom, J.E. Mold, E. Arner, N. Mejhert, D.P. Andersson, Y. Widlund, M. Hassan, C.V. Jones, K.L. Spalding, B.M. Svahn, A. Ahmadian, J. Frisen, S. Bernard, J. Mattsson, and P. Arner. 2015. Transplanted bone marrow-derived cells contribute to human adipogenesis. *Cell Metabolism* 22: 408–417.
- Sahuri-Arisoylu, M., L.P. Brody, J.R. Parkinson, H. Parkes, N. Navaratnam, A.D. Miller, E.L. Thomas, G. Frost, and J.D. Bell. 2016. Reprogramming of hepatic fat accumulation and 'browning' of adipose tissue by the short-chain fatty acid acetate. *International Journal of Obesity* 40(6): 955–963.
- Sakamoto, T., N. Takahashi, Y. Sawaragi, S. Naknukool, R. Yu, T. Goto, and T. Kawada. 2013. Inflammation induced by RAW macrophages suppresses UCP1 mRNA induction via ERK activation in 10T1/2 adipocytes. *American Journal of Physiology. Cell Physiology* 304: C729–C738.
- Sanchez-Gurmaches, J., and D.A. Guertin. 2014. Adipocytes arise from multiple lineages that are heterogeneously and dynamically distributed. *Nature Communications* 5: 4099.
- Sanchez-Gurmaches, J., C.M. Hung, C.A. Sparks, Y. Tang, H. Li, and D.A. Guertin. 2012. PTEN loss in the Myf5 lineage redistributes body fat and reveals subsets of white adipocytes that arise from Myf5 precursors. *Cell Metabolism* 16: 348–362.
- Sanchez-Gurmaches, J., W.Y. Hsiao, and D.A. Guertin. 2015. Highly selective in vivo labeling of subcutaneous white adipocyte precursors with Prx1-Cre. *Stem Cell Reports* 4: 541–550.
- Semple, R.K., V.K. Chatterjee, and S. O'rahilly. 2006. PPAR gamma and human metabolic disease. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 581–589.
- Sengenes, C., K. Lolmede, A. Zakaroff-Girard, R. Busse, and A. Bouloumie. 2005. Preadipocytes in the human subcutaneous adipose tissue display distinct features from the adult mesenchymal and hematopoietic stem cells. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 205: 114–122.
- Shah, C., G. Yang, I. Lee, J. Bielawski, Y.A. Hannun, and F. Samad. 2008. Protection from high fat diet-induced increase in ceramide in mice lacking plasminogen activator inhibitor 1. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 283: 13538–13548.
- Sharma, N.K., S.K. Das, A.K. Mondal, O.G. Hackney, W.S. Chu, P.A. Kern, N. Rasouli, H.J. Spencer, A. Yao-Borengasser, and S.C. Elbein. 2008. Endoplasmic reticulum stress markers are associated with obesity in nondiabetic subjects. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 93: 4532–4541.

- Shoham, N., and A. Gefen. 2012. Mechanotransduction in adipocytes. *Journal of Biomechanics* 45: 1–8.
- Siddique, M.M., Y. Li, L. Wang, J. Ching, M. Mal, O. Ilkayeva, Y.J. Wu, B.H. Bay, and S.A. Summers. 2013. Ablation of dihydroceramide desaturase 1, a therapeutic target for the treatment of metabolic diseases, simultaneously stimulates anabolic and catabolic signaling. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 33: 2353–2369.
- Sidossis, L.S., C. Porter, M.K. Saraf, E. Borsheim, R.S. Radhakrishnan, T. Chao, A. Ali, M. Chondronikola, R. Mlcak, C.C. Finnerty, H.K. Hawkins, T. Toliver-Kinsky, and D.N. Herndon. 2015. Browning of subcutaneous white adipose tissue in humans after severe adrenergic stress. *Cell Metabolism* 22: 219–227.
- Skurk, T., C. Alberti-Huber, C. Herder, and H. Hauner. 2007. Relationship between adipocyte size and adipokine expression and secretion. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 92: 1023–1033.
- Smith, S.R., L. De Jonge, J. Volaufova, Y. Li, H. Xie, and G.A. Bray. 2005. Effect of pioglitazone on body composition and energy expenditure: A randomized controlled trial. *Metabolism* 54: 24–32.
- Spalding, K.L., E. Arner, P.O. Westermark, S. Bernard, B.A. Buchholz, O. Bergmann, L. Blomqvist, J. Hoffstedt, E. Naslund, T. Britton, H. Concha, M. Hassan, M. Ryden, J. Frisen, and P. Arner. 2008. Dynamics of fat cell turnover in humans. *Nature* 453: 783–787.
- Spencer, M., A. Yao-Borengasser, R. Unal, N. Rasouli, C.M. Gurley, B. Zhu, C.A. Peterson, and P.A. Kern. 2010. Adipose tissue macrophages in insulin-resistant subjects are associated with collagen VI and fibrosis and demonstrate alternative activation. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 299: E1016–E1027.
- Stanford, K.I., R.J. Middelbeek, K.L. Townsend, D. An, E.B. Nygaard, K.M. Hitchcox, K.R. Markan, K. Nakano, M.F. Hirshman, Y.H. Tseng, and L.J. Goodyear. 2013. Brown adipose tissue regulates glucose homeostasis and insulin sensitivity. *The Journal* of Clinical Investigation 123: 215–223.
- Strissel, K.J., Z. Stancheva, H. Miyoshi, J.W. Perfield 2nd, J. Defuria, Z. Jick, A.S. Greenberg, and M.S. Obin. 2007. Adipocyte death, adipose tissue remodeling, and obesity complications. *Diabetes* 56: 2910–2918.
- Sun, K., J. Tordjman, K. Clement, and P.E. Scherer. 2013. Fibrosis and adipose tissue dysfunction. *Cell Metabolism* 18: 470–477.
- Sun, K., J. Park, O.T. Gupta, W.L. Holland, P. Auerbach, N. Zhang, R. Goncalves Marangoni, S.M. Nicoloro, M.P. Czech, J. Varga, T. Ploug, Z. An, and P.E. Scherer. 2014. Endotrophin triggers adipose tissue fibrosis and metabolic dysfunction. *Nature Communications* 5: 3485.
- Symonds, M.E., A. Mostyn, S. Pearce, H. Budge, and T. Stephenson. 2003. Endocrine and nutritional regulation of fetal adipose tissue development. *The Journal* of Endocrinology 179: 293–299.
- Tagami, S., J. Inokuchi Ji, K. Kabayama, H. Yoshimura, F. Kitamura, S. Uemura, C. Ogawa, A. Ishii, M. Saito, Y.

Ohtsuka, S. Sakaue, and Y. Igarashi. 2002. Ganglioside GM3 participates in the pathological conditions of insulin resistance. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 3085–3092.

- Takashima, Y., T. Era, K. Nakao, S. Kondo, M. Kasuga, A.G. Smith, and S. Nishikawa. 2007. Neuroepithelial cells supply an initial transient wave of MSC differentiation. *Cell* 129: 1377–1388.
- Taura, D., M. Noguchi, M. Sone, K. Hosoda, E. Mori, Y. Okada, K. Takahashi, K. Homma, N. Oyamada, M. Inuzuka, T. Sonoyama, K. Ebihara, N. Tamura, H. Itoh, H. Suemori, N. Nakatsuji, H. Okano, S. Yamanaka, and K. Nakao. 2009. Adipogenic differentiation of human induced pluripotent stem cells: Comparison with that of human embryonic stem cells. *FEBS Letters* 583: 1029–1033.
- Tchoukalova, Y., C. Koutsari, and M. Jensen. 2007. Committed subcutaneous preadipocytes are reduced in human obesity. *Diabetologia* 50: 151–157.
- Tchoukalova, Y.D., C. Koutsari, S.B. Votruba, T. Tchkonia, N. Giorgadze, T. Thomou, J.L. Kirkland, and M.D. Jensen. 2010. Sex- and depot-dependent differences in adipogenesis in normal-weight humans. *Obesity* (*Silver Spring*) 18: 1875–1880.
- Timmons, J.A., K. Wennmalm, O. Larsson, T.B. Walden, T. Lassmann, N. Petrovic, D.L. Hamilton, R.E. Gimeno, C. Wahlestedt, K. Baar, J. Nedergaard, and B. Cannon. 2007. Myogenic gene expression signature establishes that brown and white adipocytes originate from distinct cell lineages. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 104: 4401–4406.
- Tran, K.V., O. Gealekman, A. Frontini, M.C. Zingaretti, M. Morroni, A. Giordano, A. Smorlesi, J. Perugini, R. De Matteis, A. Sbarbati, S. Corvera, and S. Cinti. 2012. The vascular endothelium of the adipose tissue gives rise to both white and brown fat cells. *Cell Metabolism* 15: 222–229.
- Tseng, Y.H., E. Kokkotou, T.J. Schulz, T.L. Huang, J.N. Winnay, C.M. Taniguchi, T.T. Tran, R. Suzuki, D.O. Espinoza, Y. Yamamoto, M.J. Ahrens, A.T. Dudley, A.W. Norris, R.N. Kulkarni, and C.R. Kahn. 2008. New role of bone morphogenetic protein 7 in brown adipogenesis and energy expenditure. *Nature* 454: 1000–1004.
- Turner, N., G.M. Kowalski, S.J. Leslie, S. Risis, C. Yang, R.S. Lee-Young, J.R. Babb, P.J. Meikle, G.I. Lancaster, D.C. Henstridge, P.J. White, E.W. Kraegen, A. Marette, G.J. Cooney, M.A. Febbraio, and C.R. Bruce. 2013. Distinct patterns of tissue-specific lipid accumulation during the induction of insulin resistance in mice by high-fat feeding. *Diabetologia* 56: 1638–1648.
- Unser, A.M., B. Mooney, D.T. Corr, Y.H. Tseng, and Y. Xie. 2016. 3D brown adipogenesis to create "Brown-Fat-in-Microstrands". *Biomaterials* 75: 123–134.
- Valladares, A., C. Roncero, M. Benito, and A. Porras. 2001. TNF-alpha inhibits UCP-1 expression in brown adipocytes via ERKs. Opposite effect of p38MAPK. *FEBS Letters* 493: 6–11.

- Van Beek, L., J.B. Van Klinken, A.C. Pronk, A.D. Van Dam, E. Dirven, P.C. Rensen, F. Koning, K. Willems Van Dijk, and V. Van Harmelen. 2015. The limited storage capacity of gonadal adipose tissue directs the development of metabolic disorders in male C57B1/6J mice. *Diabetologia* 58: 1601–1609.
- Van der Lans, A.A., J. Hoeks, B. Brans, G.H. Vijgen, M.G. Visser, M.J. Vosselman, J. Hansen, J.A. Jorgensen, J. Wu, F.M. Mottaghy, P. Schrauwen, and W.D. Van Marken Lichtenbelt. 2013. Cold acclimation recruits human brown fat and increases nonshivering thermogenesis. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 123: 3395–3403.
- Van Eijk, M., J. Aten, N. Bijl, R. Ottenhoff, C.P. Van Roomen, P.F. Dubbelhuis, I. Seeman, K. Ghauharali-Van Der Vlugt, H.S. Overkleeft, C. Arbeeny, A.K. Groen, and J.M. Aerts. 2009. Reducing glycosphingolipid content in adipose tissue of obese mice restores insulin sensitivity, adipogenesis and reduces inflammation. *PLoS One* 4: e4723.
- Van Harmelen, V., S. Reynisdottir, P. Eriksson, A. Thorne, J. Hoffstedt, F. Lonnqvist, and P. Arner. 1998. Leptin secretion from subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue in women. *Diabetes* 47: 913–917.
- Van Marken Lichtenbelt, W.D., J.W. Vanhommerig, N.M. Smulders, J.M. Drossaerts, G.J. Kemerink, N.D. Bouvy, P. Schrauwen, and G.J. Teule. 2009. Coldactivated brown adipose tissue in healthy men. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 360: 1500–1508.
- Vandanmagsar, B., Y.H. Youm, A. Ravussin, J.E. Galgani, K. Stadler, R.L. Mynatt, E. Ravussin, J.M. Stephens, and V.D. Dixit. 2011. The NLRP3 inflammasome instigates obesity-induced inflammation and insulin resistance. *Nature Medicine* 17: 179–188.
- Villaret, A., J. Galitzky, P. Decaunes, D. Esteve, M.A. Marques, C. Sengenes, P. Chiotasso, T. Tchkonia, M. Lafontan, J.L. Kirkland, and A. Bouloumie. 2010. Adipose tissue endothelial cells from obese human subjects: Differences among depots in angiogenic, metabolic, and inflammatory gene expression and cellular senescence. *Diabetes* 59: 2755–2763.
- Virtue, S., and A. Vidal-Puig. 2010. Adipose tissue expandability, lipotoxicity and the Metabolic syndrome—An allostatic perspective. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1801: 338–349.
- Vishvanath, L., K.A. Macpherson, C. Hepler, Q.A. Wang, M. Shao, S.B. Spurgin, M.Y. Wang, C.M. Kusminski, T.S. Morley, and R.K. Gupta. 2016. Pdgfrbeta(+) mural preadipocytes contribute to adipocyte hyperplasia induced by high-fat-diet feeding and prolonged cold exposure in adult mice. *Cell Metabolism* 23: 350–359.
- Wang, P., J. Keijer, A. Bunschoten, F. Bouwman, J. Renes, and E. Mariman. 2006. Insulin modulates the secretion of proteins from mature 3T3-L1 adipocytes: a role for transcriptional regulation of processing. *Diabetologia* 49: 2453–2462.
- Wang, Q.A., C. Tao, R.K. Gupta, and P.E. Scherer. 2013. Tracking adipogenesis during white adipose tissue development, expansion and regeneration. *Nature Medicine* 19: 1338–1344.

- Weir, J.M., G. Wong, C.K. Barlow, M.A. Greeve, A. Kowalczyk, L. Almasy, A.G. Comuzzie, M.C. Mahaney, J.B. Jowett, J. Shaw, J.E. Curran, J. Blangero, and P.J. Meikle. 2013. Plasma lipid profiling in a large population-based cohort. *Journal of Lipid Research* 54: 2898–2908.
- Weisberg, S.P., D. Mccann, M. Desai, M. Rosenbaum, R.L. Leibel, and A.W. Ferrante Jr. 2003. Obesity is associated with macrophage accumulation in adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1796–1808.
- Wentworth, J.M., G. Naselli, K. Ngui, G.K. Smyth, R. Liu, P.E. O'brien, C. Bruce, J. Weir, M. Cinel, P.J. Meikle, and L.C. Harrison. 2016. GM3 ganglioside and phosphatidylethanolamine-containing lipids are adipose tissue markers of insulin resistance in obese women. *International Journal of Obesity* 40: 706–713.
- Wernstedt Asterholm, I., C. Tao, T.S. Morley, Q.A. Wang, F. Delgado-Lopez, Z.V. Wang, and P.E. Scherer. 2014. Adipocyte inflammation is essential for healthy adipose tissue expansion and remodeling. *Cell Metabolism* 20: 103–118.
- Weyer, C., J.E. Foley, C. Bogardus, P.A. Tataranni, and R.E. Pratley. 2000. Enlarged subcutaneous abdominal adipocyte size, but not obesity itself, predicts type II diabetes independent of insulin resistance. *Diabetologia* 43: 1498–1506.
- Whittle, A.J., S. Carobbio, L. Martins, M. Slawik, E. Hondares, M.J. Vazquez, D. Morgan, R.I. Csikasz, R. Gallego, S. Rodriguez-Cuenca, M. Dale, S. Virtue, F. Villarroya, B. Cannon, K. Rahmouni, M. Lopez, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2012. BMP8B increases brown adipose tissue thermogenesis through both central and peripheral actions. *Cell* 149: 871–885.
- Wronska, A., and Z. Kmiec. 2012. Structural and biochemical characteristics of various white adipose tissue depots. *Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England)* 205: 194–208.
- Wu, J., P. Bostrom, L.M. Sparks, L. Ye, J.H. Choi, A.H. Giang, M. Khandekar, K.A. Virtanen, P. Nuutila, G. Schaart, K. Huang, H. Tu, W.D. Van Marken Lichtenbelt, J. Hoeks, S. Enerback, P. Schrauwen, and B.M. Spiegelman. 2012. Beige adipocytes are a distinct type of thermogenic fat cell in mouse and human. *Cell* 150: 366–376.
- Xia, J.Y., W.L. Holland, C.M. Kusminski, K. Sun, A.X. Sharma, M.J. Pearson, A.J. Sifuentes, J.G. Mcdonald, R. Gordillo, and P.E. Scherer. 2015. Targeted induction of ceramide degradation leads to improved systemic metabolism and reduced hepatic steatosis. *Cell Metabolism* 22: 266–278.
- Xiong, C., C.Q. Xie, L. Zhang, J. Zhang, K. Xu, M. Fu, W.E. Thompson, L.J. Yang, and Y.E. Chen. 2005. Derivation of adipocytes from human embryonic stem cells. *Stem Cells and Development* 14: 671–675.
- Xue, Y., S. Lim, E. Brakenhielm, and Y. Cao. 2010. Adipose angiogenesis: Quantitative methods to study microvessel growth, regression and remodeling in vivo. *Nature Protocols* 5: 912–920.

- Yamashita, T., A. Hashiramoto, M. Haluzik, H. Mizukami, S. Beck, A. Norton, M. Kono, S. Tsuji, J.L. Daniotti, N. Werth, R. Sandhoff, K. Sandhoff, and R.L. Proia. 2003. Enhanced insulin sensitivity in mice lacking ganglioside GM3. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 100: 3445–3449.
- Yew Tan, C., S. Virtue, S. Murfitt, L.D. Robert, Y.H. Phua, M. Dale, J.L. Griffin, F. Tinahones, P.E. Scherer, and

A. Vidal-Puig. 2015. Adipose tissue fatty acid chain length and mono-unsaturation increases with obesity and insulin resistance. *Scientific Reports* 5: 18366.

Zhang, Y., J.L. Zitsman, J. Hou, I. Fennoy, K. Guo, J. Feinberg, and R.L. Leibel. 2014. Fat cell size and adipokine expression in relation to gender, depot, and metabolic risk factors in morbidly obese adolescents. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 22: 691–697.

What Is Lipotoxicity?

Ayse Basak Engin

Abstract

Enlarged fat cells in obese adipose tissue diminish capacity to store fat and are resistant to the anti-lipolytic effect of insulin. Insulin resistance (IR)associated S-nitrosylation of insulin-signaling proteins increases in obesity. In accordance with the inhibition of insulin-mediated anti-lipolytic action, plasma free fatty acid (FFA) levels increase. Additionally, endoplasmic reticulum stress stimuli induce lipolysis by activating cyclic adenosine monophosphate/Protein kinase A (cAMP/PKA) and extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2 (ERK1/2) signaling in adipocytes. Failure of packaging of excess lipid into lipid droplets causes chronic elevation of circulating fatty acids, which can reach to toxic levels within non-adipose tissues. Deleterious effects of lipid accumulation in non-adipose tissues are known as lipotoxicity. In fact, triglycerides may also serve a storage function for long-chain non-esterified fatty acids and their products such as ceramides and diacylglycerols (DAGs). Thus, excess DAG, ceramide and saturated fatty acids in obesity can induce chronic inflammation and have harmful effect on multiple organs and systems. In this context, chronic adipose tissue inflammation, mitochondrial dysfunction and IR have been discussed within the scope of lipotoxicity.

Keywords

Obesity • Lipotoxicity • Lipolysis • Free fatty acid (FFA) • Fatty acylcoenzyme A (FA-CoA) • Diacylglycerol (DAG) • Ceramide • Perilipin • Triglyceride • Fatty acid translocase (FAT)/CD36 • Long-chain fatty acid (LCFA) • Plasma membrane-associated fatty acid binding protein (FABPpm) • Triacylglycerol • Insulin resistance (IR) • Mitochondrial dysfunction • Lipid droplets • Reactive oxygen species (ROS)

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_8 8

A.B. Engin, Ph.D., Ph.D. (⊠) Faculty of Pharmacy, Department of Toxicology, Gazi University, Hipodrom, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: abengin@gmail.com

1 Introduction

Obesity is not only associated with lipid accumulation in adipose tissue, but also in non-adipose tissues. Deleterious effects of lipid accumulation in non-adipose tissues are known as lipotoxicity (van Herpen and Schrauwen-Hinderling 2008). In addition to reducing fatty acid clearance from circulation, enlarged adipose tissue mass releases more free fatty acid (FFA) to circulation increase the eventual plasma FFA levels in obesity. Moreover, once plasma FFA levels are elevated, anti-lipolytic action of insulin is inhibited. In this manner the rate of FFA release into the circulation will further increase (Boden 2008; Jensen et al. 1989). The normal plasma FFA concentration is in the range of $350-500 \mu$ M. However, the majority of plasma FFAs is bound to albumin. In human skeletal muscle, value of FFA is between 1-10 nmol/g wet muscle tissues. Whole body insulin sensitivity displays a strong negative correlation with muscle fatty acyl-coenzyme A (FA-CoA) content. Exceeding the amount of FA-CoA over 2 µM is associated with a marked reduction in whole body insulin sensitivity (An et al. 2004). Elevated muscle FA-CoA interferes with mitochondrial adenosine triphosphate (ATP) synthesis by inhibiting the electron transport chain and decreasing the inner mitochondrial membrane potential. In this case reduction of FA-CoA oxidation leads to a rise in muscle FA-CoA concentration and exacerbates the mitochondrial dysfunction (Abdul-Ghani et al. 2008). Gradual increases in saturated FFAs diminish insulin-induced glycogen synthesis, glucose oxidation and lactate production. In this case decreases in both mitochondrial hyperpolarization and ATP generation impair mitochondrial functions (Hirabara et al. 2010). Although circulating fatty acids are important for the physiological regulation of a number of processes, high levels of fatty acids are deleterious (Unger 2002). Obesity causes a chronic elevation of circulating fatty acids that can reach to toxic levels within non-adipose tissues. Fatty acids may enter deleterious pathways subsequent to over-accumulation of lipids in non-adipose tissues during overnutrition (Unger 2002). When saturated longchain fatty acids are in excess, metabolic flux favors synthesis of complex lipids like ceramides and cholesterol esters. Accumulation of these substances results in adverse effects of lipotoxicity such as endoplasmic reticulum stress, inflammation, and insulin resistance (IR) (Summers 2006; van Herpen and Schrauwen-Hinderling 2008). Atherosclerosis, cardiomyopathy retinopathy, nephropathy, neuropathy and endothelial dysfunction are considered as consequences of the elevated circulating fatty acids that reach to toxic levels (Symons and Abel 2013). In this chapter, common mechanisms of obesity-related lipid accumulation in non-adipose tissues have been discussed within the scope of lipotoxicity (Ye 2013).

2 Lipolysis

Obesity is characterized by excessive adipose tissue deposition and increased FFA release that exceeds metabolic demands (Koutsari and Jensen 2006). When the excess lipids are driven into alternative non-oxidative pathways, the storage capacity of adipose tissue has been overcome. A lipid "spill over" may occur from adipose to nonadipose tissues due to over-accumulation of unoxidized long-chain fatty acids (Kusminski et al. 2009). Actually adipose lipolysis is an important process that controls circulating FFA concentrations. Triacylglycerol hydrolysis in adipocytes produces glycerol and FFAs (Londos et al. 1999a). According to the barrier/translocation hypothesis, perilipin family protein constitutes a physical barrier to hormone-sensitive lipase (HSL). Upon perilipin phosphorylation and downregulation, lipid surface accessibility for HSL is enhanced (Londos et al. 1999b). In adipocytes, this is achieved by sequential action of adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL), HSL, and monoglyceride lipase (Nielsen et al. 2014). Lipolysis is stimulated by various hormones and effectors. In this event, the lipid droplet-associating proteins or perilipin family proteins are polyphosphorylated by protein kinase A (PKA) and phosphorylation is necessary for translocation of HSL to the lipid droplet and enhanced lipolysis (Tansey et al. 2004). In fact PKA-dependent perilipin phosphorylation facilitates perilipin interaction with lipid droplet-associated HSL (Miyoshi et al. 2006). Dexamethasone induces phosphorylation and down-regulation of perilipin that modulates lipolysis. Additionally dexamethasone up-regulates mRNA and protein levels of HSL and adipose triglyceride lipase; these effects are in parallel to increased lipolysis (Xu et al. 2009). A decreased catecholamine response affects alpha- and beta-adrenoceptor sensitivity in adipose tissue, reducing lipolysis and increasing fat stores in obesity (Zouhal et al. 2013). Thus catabolic hormone, adrenaline translocates both phospholipase C-related catalytically inactive protein (PRIP) and its binding partner protein phosphatase 1 and protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) from the cytosol to lipid droplets. PRIP promotes the translocation of phosphatases to lipid droplets to trigger the dephosphorylation of HSL and perilipin, thus reducing PKA-mediated lipolysis (Okumura et al. 2014). Neuropeptide Y (NPY) promotes proliferation of adipocyte precursor cells and contributes to the pathogenesis of obesity. Although NPY have no effect on basal lipolysis, it potentiates a beta-adrenergic receptor agonist, isoproterenol stimulated lipolysis (Li et al. 2012). TNF-alpha increases lipolysis in differentiated human adipocytes by activation of mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase (also known as MEK, MAPKK), extracellular signalrelated kinase (ERK), and elevation of intracellular cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) approximately 1.7-fold. TNF-alpha induces perilipin hyperphosphorylation by activating PKA (Zhang et al. 2002). Furthermore, TNF-alpha activates the three mammalian mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK), p44/42, c-Jun NH2terminal kinase (JNK), and p38 but only p44/42 and JNK involve in the regulation of lipolysis (Ryden et al. 2002). As mentioned above, cAMP/ PKA along with extracellular signal-regulated kinase-1/2 (ERK1/2) is the major early lipolytic signal. Endoplasmic reticulum stress stimuli induce lipolysis by activating cAMP/PKA and ERK1/2 signaling in adipocytes. This lipolytic activation is probably an adaptive response that regulates energy homeostasis. Because of the persistent acceleration of FFA efflux from adipocytes to the bloodstream and various tissues, endoplasmic reticulum stress impairs insulin sensitivity by contributing to lipotoxicity (Deng et al. 2012). Triacylglycerol-rich lipid droplets of adipocytes provide a major energy storage depot for the body. These lipid droplets are coated with one or more of five members of the perilipin family of proteins: adipophilin, perilipin-3 (formerly called TIP47), OXPAT/myocardial lipid droplet protein (MLDP), S3-12, and perilipin. They prevent triglyceride hydrolysis by lipases. Perilipin is the most abundant protein on the surfaces of lipid droplets, and the major substrate for cAMP-dependent protein kinase. In times of energy deficit, perilipin is phosphorylated by PKA and facilitates maximal lipolysis by HSL and adipose triglyceride lipase (Brasaemle 2007). Endoplasmic reticulum stress did not alter the level of perilipin proteins but increased the phosphorylation (Deng et al. 2012). The formation and elevation of reactive lipid moieties and FFA in non-adipose tissues promote cellular dysfunction (lipotoxicity) and programmed celldeath (lipoapoptosis) (Kusminski et al. 2009) (Fig. 8.1).

3 Fatty acid Transport

Cellular long-chain fatty acid (LCFA) uptake involves both passive diffusion and proteinmediated transport which includes fatty acid translocase (FAT)/CD36, plasma membraneassociated fatty acid binding protein (FABPpm), and fatty acid transport protein (FATP). Furthermore, it appears that FAT/CD36, as a key fatty acid transporter, regulates the LCFA utilization in heart and skeletal muscle both under normal conditions as well as in obesity and IR (Koonen et al. 2005). Increased cytosolic FAT/ CD36 expression also results in a concomitant increase in mitochondrial FAT/CD36 content in muscle cells. Thus translocation of FAT/CD36 to the mitochondria enhances the mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation capacity. This means that FAT/CD36 influences both LCFA transport across the plasma membrane and also LCFA



Fig. 8.1 Schematic description of basic steps of lipolysis. Lipolysis is stimulated by various hormones and effectors. The lipid droplet-associating perilipin family proteins are polyphosphorylated by protein kinase A. Phosphorylation is necessary for translocation of hormone-sensitive lipase to the lipid droplet and enhances lipolysis (*HSL* Hormonesensitive lipase; *ATGL* Adipose triglyceride lipase; *PKA* Protein kinase A; *PRIP* Phospholipase C-related catalyti-

cally inactive protein; *PP1A/2A* Protein phosphatase 1A and protein phosphatase 2A; *JNK* c-Jun N-terminal kinase; *MEK* Mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase; *ERK* ¹/₂ Extracellular signal-related kinase; *cAMP* 3',5'-cyclic adenosine monophosphate; *TNF-alpha* Tumor necrosis factor-alpha; *ER* Endoplasmic reticulum)

transport into mitochondria (Campbell et al. 2004). When saturated and unsaturated LCFAs are presented to the mitochondria for betaoxidation and to the endoplasmic reticulum for lipid synthesis, only LCFA are used in the synthesis of ceramide. Increase in this metabolite causes lipotoxicity (Brookheart et al. 2009; Listenberger et al. 2001). Another putative fatty acid transporter, FABPpm overexpression increases the rates of LCFA transport across the sarcolemma. This effect is independent of any changes in FAT/CD36. Nevertheless, the overexpression of FABPpm alone is not sufficient to induce a parallel increment in palmitate transport and metabolism (Clarke et al. 2004). While FABPpm contributes to increasing sarcolemmal LCFA transport, it can not participate in the LCFA transport into the mitochondria (Holloway et al. 2007). On the other hand, insulin regulates protein expression of FAT/CD36, but not FABPpm, via the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt (protein kinase B) insulin-signaling pathway. Eventually the insulin-induced increase in FAT/CD36 protein in a time- and dosedependent manner results in an increased rate of LCFA transport. Meanwhile, an increase in plasmalemmal FAT/CD36 occurs (Chabowski et al. 2004). However, high levels of saturated FFA- induced mitochondrial dysfunction are associated with disruption of PI3K/Akt insulin-signaling pathway (Hirabara et al. 2010). Both FAT and FABPpm are present on the muscle membrane and are important in regulating the uptake of fatty acids into skeletal muscle. In fact, the LCFA transport proteins are also located in several subcellular domains (Bonen et al. 2000). The peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma (PPARgamma) regulates the adipogenesis and insulin responsiveness. FABP4 triggers the proteasomal degradation of PPAR-gamma. Therefore, higher FABP4 in human visceral fat is an important factor in the development of obesity-related morbidities (Garin-Shkolnik et al. 2014). High saturated fatty acids and trans fatty acids intake favors a proinflammatory status that contributes to development of IR. While excess fatty acids induce hepatic IR, they also impair insulin clearance in obese non-diabetic humans (Carpentier et al. 2000). Therefore, IR and oxidative stress play an important role in development and progression of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (Angulo 2007). FATPs are a family of six integral membrane proteins with an extracellular/luminal N-terminal and C-terminal domain with fatty acyl-CoA synthetase activity and therefore FATP proteins have the ability to trap fatty acids intracellularly (Watkins 2008).

Fatty acids may exert their effects directly by binding to cell surface receptors or to intracellular transcription factors. Monounsaturated fatty acids are more potent PPAR ligands than saturated fatty acids. Monounsaturated fatty acids activate the nuclear transcription factors PPARalpha and PPAR-gamma which respectively promote lipid detoxification via fatty acid oxidation and safe fatty acid storage into triglycerides (Nolan and Larter 2009). Channeling of nonesterified free fatty acids (NEFA) towards storage in the form of neutral lipids in lipid droplets protects the cell against palmitate-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress (Bosma et al. 2014). PPAR-gamma senses incoming non-esterified LCFAs and induces the pathways to store LCFAs triglycerides (Nakamura et al. 2014). as Triglycerides serve a storage function for longchain NEFA and their products such as ceramides

and DAGs. Their toxicity is originated from failure of esterification or breakdown of the triglycerides (Listenberger et al. 2003). PPAR-gamma expression is increased in humans with metabolic syndrome. Enhanced expression of several PPARregulated genes mediates fatty acid uptake/oxidation and triacylglycerol synthesis. Fatty acid oxidation and triacylglycerol droplet size are increased (Son et al. 2010).

Obesity-related reduction in skeletal muscle fatty acid oxidation is attributable to the reduced mitochondrial content of fatty acids, not to mitochondrial dysfunction. Thus, the mitochondrial FAT/CD36 content of lean muscle is not different than that of the obese muscle. Eventually FAT/ CD36 significantly predicts the ability of mitochondria to oxidize fatty acids, independent of body mass index (BMI) status (Holloway et al. 2009). However, trafficking of fatty acid transporters between the intracellular compartments and the plasma membrane is altered in insulinresistant skeletal muscle. In obesity FAT/CD36 permanently relocates to plasma membrane, hereby contributes to IR by increasing influx of fatty acids into muscle cells (Chabowski et al. 2007). Insulin-resistant individuals have a reduced rate of fat oxidation compared with insulin-sensitive individuals. Decreased mitochondrial fat oxidative capacity leads to an increase in intracellular fat content (Kelley and Simoneau 1994).

In physiological conditions, non-adipose tissues contain very few triglycerides. Ectopic lipid accumulation may occur in the setting of high concentration of serum triglycerides and longchain NEFAs which are also referred to as FFAs. Reasonably, ectopic fatty acid accumulation results from disequilibrium between FFAs uptake from the environment and consumption through the mitochondrial oxidation. In this situation, the more specific disturbance due to lipid overload in non-adipose tissues is DAG and/or Acyl-CoArelated interference with insulin signaling appear. (Schaffer 2003; van Herpen and Schrauwen-Hinderling 2008). Actually intracellular utilization of LCFAs is subdivided into three steps; initial uptake across the plasma membrane, activation by esterification with coenzyme A, and subsequent metabolism. Long chain acyl-CoA synthetases (ACSLs) not only activate fatty acids for intracellular metabolism but are also involved in the regulation of uptake. Multiple different long chain ACSLs are expressed simultaneously in the same cell type but differ in their subcellular localization. ACSLs localize to either the endoplasmic reticulum or to mitochondria and can regulate the extent of fatty acid uptake (Digel et al. 2009).

Palmitic acid mainly occurs as its ester in triglycerides and it is most common fatty acids found in meats, cheeses, butter, and dairy products. According to the World Health Organization, evidence is convincing that consumption of palmitic acid increases risk of developing cardiovascular diseases, placing it in the same evidence category as trans fatty acids ("WHO_TRS_916. pdf" n.d.). Palmitate-induced inhibition of carnitine palmitoyltransferase I, subsequent accumulation of ceramide, and inhibition of electron transport complex III cause cytochrome c release and apoptosis (Sparagna et al. 2001). The most important biological function of L-carnitine is to transport fatty acids into the mitochondria. However, carnitine insufficiency impairs entry of fatty acids into the mitochondria and consequently disturbs lipid oxidation (Reuter and Evans 2012). It is proposed that carnitine transport system at the contact sites between the outer and inner mitochondrial membranes comprises the long-chain acyl-CoA synthase and porin components. The mitochondrial carnitine system is also necessary in beta-oxidation of LCFAs. The malonyl-CoA sensitive carnitine palmitoyltransferase I/malonyl-CoA system regulates fatty acid oxidation depending on the tissue's energy demand (Kerner and Hoppel 2000). Furthermore, Listenberger et al. proposed that saturated fatty acid, palmitate-induced apoptosis occurs through the generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Listenberger et al. 2001). Thus, palmitate overload rapidly increases the saturation of phosphatidylcholine (PC) and triacylglycerol in endoplasmic reticulum membranes. Markedly dilated rough endoplasmic reticulum due to increased accumulation of PC and TAG are associated with oxidative stress. These alterations

initiate the flux of calcium from the endoplasmic reticulum stores to the mitochondria. The loss of mitochondrial membrane potential ultimately leads to palmitate-induced cell death (Borradaile et al. 2006). During over-nutrition, higher plasma leptin concentration stimulates phosphorylation of signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) in Janus kinase (JAK)/STAT pathway. Subsequently phosphorylated STAT3 enters the nucleus and regulates transcriptional activity of its target genes including peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor gamma coactivator 1-alpha (PGC-1alpha), carnitine palmitoyltransferase I (CPT-1) and acyl-CoA oxidase (ACO). While PGC-1alpha involves in mitochondrial biogenesis, CPT-1 and ACO are responsible for the fatty acid oxidation. However, STAT3 reduces the expression of lipogenic enzymes; acetyl coenzyme A (CoA) carboxylase (ACC) and fatty acid synthase (FAS) (Unger 2003a). The adenosine monophosphate (AMP)-activated protein kinase (AMPK) is stimulated by ATP depletion and it blocks energy consuming processes. Moreover, higher plasma leptin selectively stimulates phosphorylation and activation of the alpha2 catalytic subunit of AMPK. Simultaneously leptin suppresses the activity of ACC, thereby stimulates the oxidation of fatty acid (Minokoshi et al. 2002). Obesity is associated with hypoadiponectinemia. Adiponectin regulates fatty acid utilization via AMPK-dependent mechanisms that enhance mitochondrial fatty acylCoA import (generation of malonyl-CoA by ACC). Through induction of CD36 translocation, fatty acid uptake increases. Eventually, adiponectin accelerates complete oxidation of fatty acids. Thereupon, accumulation of toxic lipid intermediates is prevented in a large scale (Fang et al. 2010).

ACC synthesizes malonyl-CoA (MCA) which is an inhibitor of fatty acid oxidation in mitochondria. Phosphorylation or inactivation of ACC controls MCA activity (Winder and Hardie 1996). MCA is a powerful inhibitor of CPT-1mediated fatty acid oxidation (McGarry 2002). Lack of the leptin effect increases the ACC activity and produces more MCA. Virtually more fatty acid and triglycerides are synthesized however, they are less oxidized (Unger 2003a). Leptin infusion markedly decreases the expression of key enzymes of the de novo fatty acid synthesis such as ACC, fatty acid synthase, and stearoyl-CoA desaturase-1. In this case, leptin treatment regulates adipose triglyceride lipase/hormone sensitive lipase/diacylglycerol (DAG) transferase 1 expression and alters fatty acid-triacylglyceride cycling in adipose tissue. Consequently, lipolysis and fatty acid oxidation are increased (Gallardo et al. 2007). In obesity-prone animals, carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1B expression is lower in intra-abdominal fat, however stearoyl-CoA desaturase 1 expression is higher in subcutaneous fat. Increased fat accumulation in obesity may be caused by impaired oxidative capacity due to decreased carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1B levels in the white adipose tissue (Ratner et al. 2015). Overexpression of human carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1A significantly reduces the content of intracellular NEFAs and attenuates fatty acid-evoked IR and inflammation via suppression of JNK. These changes in enzyme levels are accompanied by an increase in fatty acid uptake and a decrease in fatty acid release (Gao et al. 2011). However Schenk and Horowitz suggested that the increased rate of whole body fatty acid oxidation is correlated with an increase in the CD36-associated carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1, but not with carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1 alone (Schenk and Horowitz 2006).

4 Lipotoxicity and Mitochondrial Dysfunction

The fatty acid-overload effects mitochondria in a three-step fashion. At first, the production of ROS occurs in the early phase of fatty acid accumulation. In the second step, increase in mitochondrial proton conductance or the uncoupling of the oxidative phosphorylation is evident. At the last step, fatty acids can provoke the permeabilization of the outer mitochondrial membrane (Listenberger and Schaffer 2002; Rial et al. 2010; Schönfeld and Wojtczak 2008). Once mitochondrial membrane permeabilization (MMP) has been induced, the release of catabolic hydrolases and activators from mitochondria is facilitated. These catabolic enzymes as well as the cessation of the bioenergetic and redox functions of mitochondria finally lead to cell death (Crompton 1999; Kroemer et al. 2007). Really, fatty acids cause oxidative stress and alterations in mitochondrial structure and function. Thus, the uncoupling of the oxidative phosphorylation is one of the most recognized deleterious effects of fatty acid. The fatty acid interaction with the carriers leads to membrane depolarization and/ or the conversion of the carrier into a pore (Rial et al. 2010).

Long-chain saturated FFAs induce apoptosis in a dose-dependent manner. Both saturated and unsaturated exogenous long-chain FFAs are directed to the mitochondria for beta-oxidation and to the endoplasmic reticulum for complex synthesis. However only long-chain lipid saturated fatty acyl CoAs serve as substrates for de novo ceramide synthesis. Ceramide is a lipid second messenger involved in initiation of apoptosis (Brookheart et al. 2009). Excessive amount of lipid metabolites like DAG, ceramide and saturated fatty acids in obesity can induce chronic inflammation and have harmful effect on multiple organs and systems through driving these metabolites into alternative non-oxidative pathway. FFAs and their metabolites take part in the structure of membrane and intracellular signaling or ATP generation. However excessive fat accumulation in non-adipose tissues, including the pancreas, heart, liver, kidney and blood vessel wall results in mitochondrial dysfunction (Brookheart et al. 2009).

Fatty acids that are taken up into heart and skeletal muscle are primarily oxidized or stored as triacylglycerols. As long as the fatty acid uptake and metabolism remains appropriately balanced, metabolic dysregulation does not occur. If there is a defect in mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation, IR is associated with an increase in intramyocellular lipid content. This increase is attributed to the mitochondrial dysfunction (Möhlig et al. 2004). In this case, secondary to diminished fat oxidation, IR develops. The high rates of fatty acid catabolism in insulinresistant muscles are attributed to incomplete fat oxidation, in which a large proportion of fatty acids enter into the mitochondria but are only partially degraded. Unchanged rates of fatty acid oxidation can be accompanied by high rates of incomplete beta-oxidation, which encourages intramitochondrial accumulation of acyl-CoAs and leads to subsequent mitochondrial failure (Koves et al. 2008). Intracellular pH drops in fatty acid exposed cells. This decrease in intracellular pH accompanies with the fatty acids' transfer across fat cell membranes following induction of lipolysis. After un-ionized, hydrophobic fatty acids diffuses across the cell membrane, they are re-ionized (Civelek et al. 1996). Excess FFAs also increase DAG, which activates nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) oxidase (NOX2) through phosphokinase C (PKC)-dependent pathways (Inoguchi et al. 2000). In high fat-fed murine hearts, suppression of autophagosome clearance and the activation of NOX are observed simultaneously. Actually, autophagy is a crucial catabolic process involved in maintaining energy and organelle homeostasis through degradation and recycling of organelles such as mitochondria or endoplasmic reticulum. Palmitate-induced NOX2 activation is dependent on the activation of classical PKC. In this respect, diminished autophagic turnover is a novel mechanism linking lipotoxicity with a PKCbeta-NOX2-mediated impairment in pH-dependent lysosomal enzyme activity (Jaishy et al. 2015; Quan et al. 2012). NOX2-derived ROS may promote FFA-induced dysfunction of pancreatic beta-cell through JNK pathway (Yuan et al. 2010). Indeed, FFAs can increase the formation of autophagosomes. Actually inhibition of autophagic degradation is accompanied by induction of autophagosome formation (Las et al. 2011). Beta-cells exposed to fatty acids show accumulation of abnormal autophagosomes. In this case, suppression of lysosomal gene expression contributes to the impairment of autophagic turnover (Las and Shirihai 2010). Suppression of autophagy enhances fatty acid-induced apoptosis. While unsaturated fatty acid promotes the formation of triglyceride-enriched lipid droplets and induces autophagy, saturated fatty acid is poorly converted into triglyceride-enriched lipid droplets and induces lipoapoptosis (Mei et al. 2011). It has been confirmed that autophagy deficiency in beta-cells could be a factor in the progression from obesity to diabetes due to an inappropriate response to obesity-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress (Quan et al. 2013).

Accumulation of fatty acids in the peripheral tissues alters the composition of membrane phospholipids due to development of inflammation, oxidative stress, lipid peroxidation. The higher toxicity of saturated or trans fatty acids seems to be the consequence of a blockade in triglyceride synthesis (Zámbó et al. 2013). Inappropriate accumulation of excess lipid in non-adipose tissues is associated with a chronic inflammatory response which is characterized by abnormal cytokine production, increased acute-phase reactants, and activation of inflammatory signaling pathways (Wellen and Hotamisligil 2003). As a consequence, FFA-mediated lipotoxicity causes cellular stresses and inflammation by impairing normal cell signaling that may lead to apoptotic cell death (Unger 2003b). Thus increase in circulating levels of nutritional fatty acids in obesity activate toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) signaling in adipocytes and macrophages and induce inflammatory signaling in adipose cells or other tissues and macrophages (Shi et al. 2006). TLR4 in macrophages and Kupffer cells participates in a sensing mechanism facilitating fatty acid-induced inflammation and IR (Diehl 2002). Excess lipid accumulation and abnormal energy metabolism lead to an overburdened endoplasmic reticulum. Increase in the synthetic activity of endoplasmic reticulum disrupts the normal folding of proteins and activates the unfolded protein response that is known to induce stress response pathways (de Luca and Olefsky 2008). Triggering of the endoplasmic reticulum stress by lipotoxic concentrations of saturated FFAs, subsequently leads to induction of the apoptotic transcription factor C/ EBP-homologous protein (CHOP) and increases the percentage of apoptotic cells. Co-treatment with alpha-lipoic acid abolishes saturated FFAinduced lipoapoptosis by stimulating the nuclear translocation of nuclear factor (erythroid-derived 2)-like 2 (Nrf2). Eventually Nrf2 eliminates the FFA-induced oxidative stress by activating antioxidant enzymes (Valdecantos et al. 2015). The capacity of a cell to manage oxidative stress is primarily mediated through antioxidant responsive elements (AREs), which are largely under the control of the transcription factor Nrf2 (Jaiswal 2004). Under the basal condition, Nrf2dependent transcription is repressed by a negative regulator Keap1. When cells are exposed to oxidative stress, Nrf2 escapes Keap1-mediated repression and activates ARE-dependent gene expression (Zhang 2006). It is well-known that mitochondria are the major ROS generating sources. Fatty acids accumulating in the vicinity of mitochondria are vulnerable to ROS-induced lipid peroxidation. Later, these lipid peroxides could have lipotoxic effects on mitochondrial DNA, RNA and proteins of the mitochondrial machinery and provoke mitochondrial dysfunction (Abdul-Ghani et al. 2008). If fatty-acid supply exceeds the oxidation rate, fatty acyl CoA might accumulate in the mitochondria and limit further fatty acid beta oxidation because of lack of free CoA. Acyl CoA is hydrolyzed within the mitochondria to fatty acid and free CoA. The fatty-acid anions are exported to the cytosol by uncoupling protein (UCP)3, allowing rapid fatty acid beta oxidation when the increased formation of fatty acids are protonated and flipped into mitochondria. Eventually, fatty acids accumulate up to ten-fold because of the pH gradient. They cannot be metabolized because of the lack of matrix acyl CoA synthases and may be toxic. UCP3 could lower the matrix concentration more than 1000-fold by transporting the fatty-acid anions. UCP2 and UCP3 increase the proton conductance of the mitochondrial inner membrane, but only when they are activated by products of ROS metabolism (Brand and Esteves 2005). While basal proton-leak depends on the fattyacyl composition of the mitochondrial inner membrane and the presence of adenine nucleotide translocase, inducible proton-leak is controlled with UCPs (Divakaruni and Brand 2011). Fatty acids induce a conformational change in UCP1. Furthermore, saturated fatty acids accelerate the rate of enzymatic proteolysis of UCP1. The altered kinetics of both processes indicate that fatty acids change the conformation of UCP1, reconciling the apparent discrepancy between existing functional and ligand binding (Divakaruni et al. 2012). Free fatty acids operate as natural 'mild uncouplers' and prevent the

transmembrane electrochemical proton potential difference from being above a threshold critical for ROS formation by complex I (Korshunov et al. 1998). On the other hand, due to their protonophoric action on the inner mitochondrial membrane, "mild uncoupling effect", FFA strongly decreases ROS generation in the reverse mode of electron transport (Schönfeld and Wojtczak 2008). Both ROS and glutathionylation and deactivates UCP3-dependent activates increases in non-phosphorylating respiration. Increased cellular ROS levels coincide with UCP3 deglutathionylation. UCP3 deglutathionylation activates UCP3-mediated uncoupling and further decreases ROS emission. In this case Cys(25) and Cys(259) are the major glutathionylation sites on UCP3 (Mailloux et al. 2011). Moreover, mitochondrial uncoupling proteins works as carriers of fatty acid peroxide anions. UCP3 translocates fatty acid peroxide anions, which accumulate on the matrix side of the mitochondrial inner membrane, to outer leaflet and protects the mitochondria from oxidative damage. The metabolic pattern of matrix is much more complicated and important for the cell than that of the intermembrane space. Therefore, UCP-mediated transfer of fatty acid peroxides from the inner to outer leaflet has favorable biological effects (Goglia and Skulachev 2003). As mentioned above, mitochondrial uncoupling proteins are important regulator of mitochondrial ROS production. Thus, UCP3 is activated by lipid peroxides. Nevertheless, it removes anions and/or peroxides from the mitochondrial matrix, thereby specifically protects fatty acids from ROS-induced oxidative damage (Hoeks et al. 2006). At the same time, UCP3 could have a detoxification role, removing lipid peroxides from the matrix side of the inner mitochondrial membrane (Goglia and Skulachev 2003).

5 Lipid Droplets and Mitochondria

Neutral lipids, including triacylglycerols and cholesterol esters are stored in lipid droplets which are ubiquitous organelles. Lipid dropletsbinding protein, perilipin, plays a critical role in determining the characteristics of lipid-droplets (Kuramoto et al. 2012). Lipotoxicity is not only dependent on the presence of fat in non-adipose tissues, but also due to maintaining lipid homeostasis and metabolism of lipid droplets. During fasting, adipose tissue lipolysis is necessary for energy demands of non-adipose tissues (Jacob 1987). In conditions of chronic excess fatty acids which are transiently packed into lipid droplets in the form of triacylglycerols or cholesterol esters (Wang and Sztalryd 2011). Lipid excess packaging into lipid droplets can be seen as an adaptive response to fulfilling energy supply without hindering mitochondrial or cellular redox status and keeping low concentration of lipotoxic intermediates (Aon et al. 2014). In fact, adipocyte lipid droplets may play an important role in lipid homeostasis by providing the transient storage of fatty acid in the form of TGs. Thus, the formation of toxic lipid intermediates and their cellular toxicity could be prevented. In this case perilipin coating the lipid-droplets surfaces have an important function for the regulation of lipid stores (Wang and Sztalryd 2011). Lipid droplets in turn prevent excess ROS production by sequestering fatty acid from oxidation and hence suppress oxidative burden (Kuramoto et al. 2012). Perilipin 3, 4 and 5 bind to more transient pools of lipid droplets, while perilipin 1 and 2 associate with more constitutive pools of lipid droplets (Kovsan et al. 2007). Perilipin 5 may play a part in protection against cellular lipotoxicity by transiently entrapping bioactive lipids in lipid droplets (Wang and Sztalryd 2011). Perilipin 5 regulates oxidative lipid droplets hydrolysis and controls local fatty acid flux to protect mitochondria against excessive exposure to fatty acid during physiological stress (Wang et al. 2011). Mitochondria are in close physical interaction with perilipin 5-coated lipid droplets. Mitochondrial dysfunction provokes prominent lipid accumulation and tissue-specific metabolic disturbances in humans (Zehmer et al. 2009). Substantially perilipin 5 inhibits hydrolysis and stabilizes the lipid droplet. On the one hand palmitate accumulates into triglycerides and on the other hand mitochondrial utilization of palmitate is decreased. In PKA-stimulated state, inhibition of lipid droplets hydrolysis is abolished. Fatty acids are released from lipid droplets and undergone beta-oxidation in mitochondria. There are physical and metabolic links between lipid droplets and mitochondria. Consequently, perilipin 5 protects the mitochondria against fatty acids alterations by regulating lipid droplets' hydrolysis and local fatty acids' flux (Wang et al. 2011). Conversely, perilipin-null mice showed increased beta-oxidation in muscle, liver, and adipose tissue resulting from a coordinated regulation of the enzymes, UCPs-2 and -3 involved in beta-oxidation. The increased beta-oxidation can remove the extra FFAs created by the constitutive lipolysis (Saha et al. 2004).

6 Lipotoxicity and Insulin Resistance

Accumulation of intramuscular lipid due to insufficient mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation may be a causative factor in the development of IR (Hegarty et al. 2003). Insulin-resistant individuals have a reduced rate of fat oxidation compared with insulin-sensitive individuals (Kelley and Simoneau 1994), and decreased mitochondrial oxidative capacity of fat leads to an increase in intracellular fat content. Lowell and Shulman suggested that a mitochondrial defect in insulinresistant individuals could lead to an increase in intramyocellular fat content (Lowell and Shulman 2005). Elevation of FFA concentrations in insulin-sensitive subjects causes a decrease in insulin sensitivity (Belfort et al. 2005). On the other hand developing IR with aging causes an increase in the intracellular fat content, which is associated with a 40% reduction in mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation activity (Petersen et al. 2003). In humans dysregulated insulin action has been linked with an increased uptake of fatty acids into muscle, suggesting that an increased availability of fatty acids contributes to excess muscle lipid accumulation (Bonen et al. 2004).

Various hypotheses are proposed in order to clarify the adiposity-associated IR. The predominant paradigm used to explain this link is the portal/visceral hypothesis in which visceral depots lead to increased FFA flux and inhibition of insulin action via "Randle's effect" in insulinsensitive tissues (Smith and Ravussin 2002). The competition between glucose and fatty acids for their oxidation and uptake in muscle results in impairment of glucose metabolism by fatty acid oxidation. This condition is known as Randle Cycle which is also referred to as "fatty acid syndrome", involves a short-term inhibition of glucose transport and phosphorylation by fatty acids (Hue and Taegtmeyer 2009). In accordance with Randle's hypothesis fat produces proportional inhibitions of insulin-stimulated glucose uptake and of intracellular glucose utilization. Fatty acid could potentially be responsible for a large part of the peripheral IR (Boden and Chen 1995). In contrast to Randle's hypothesis increased concentrations of plasma fatty acids induce IR in human skeletal muscle through inhibition of glucose transport activity. This may be as a result of subsequent decrease in insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1)-associated PI3K activity (Dresner et al. 1999). Later on McGarry et al. demonstrated a reasonable mechanism for the glucose-induced inhibition of fatty acid oxidation in which malonyl-CoA signals glucose utilization, also controls LCFA entry and oxidation in the mitochondria (McGarry et al. 1977). Recently Hue et al. proposed a mechanism, while the cytosolic accumulation of citrate inhibits 6-phosphofructo-1-kinase (PFK-1) (Garland et al. 1963); it regenerates acetyl-CoA, which turns into malonyl-CoA by ACC. Subsequently malonyl-CoA inhibits carnitine palmitoyltransferase (CPT) I and the entry of LCFA moieties into mitochondria are inhibited. In brief, malonyl-CoA prevents fatty acid oxidation and favors fatty acid esterification (Hue and Taegtmeyer 2009). This condition has been identified as glucose-fatty acid cycle. The concentrations of malonyl-CoA depend on the balance between the activities of ACC and malonyl-CoA decarboxylase (MCD) (Young et al. 2001). Inhibition of MCD increases malonyl-CoA and promotes glucose utilization and limits LCFA oxidation (Hue and Taegtmeyer 2009). Expression of ACC and MCD under the control of sterol regulatory element-binding protein (SREBP-1c and PPAR-alpha, respectively

(Campbell et al. 2002; Young et al. 2001). It was shown that insulin activates the transcription factor SREBP-1c, which enhances transcription of genes required for fatty acid and triglyceride biosynthesis, most prominently ACC and fatty acid synthase (Brown and Goldstein 1997).

On the other hand, failure in the development of adequate adipose tissue mass due to ectopic storage of lipids or increased fat cell size, divert excess lipid into liver, skeletal muscle and the pancreatic insulin-secreting beta cells. Virtually ectopic fat deposition is the result of additive or synergistic effects including increased dietary intake, decreased fat oxidation and impaired adipogenesis. In this respect "acquired lipodystrophy" hypothesis creates a link between adiposity and IR (Heilbronn et al. 2004). Enlarged fat cells diminish capacity to store fat and are resistant to the antilipolytic effect of insulin. Chronically increased plasma fatty acids induce hepatic and muscle IR (DeFronzo 2004). When adipocytes exceed their storage capacity, fat begins to accumulate in non-adipose tissues which consist of specific metabolites that inhibit insulin signal transduction. IR is associated with enhanced Ser/ Thr phosphorylation of IRS-1 and IRS-2, which impairs their interaction with the juxtamembrane region of the insulin receptor (Paz et al. 1997). Increase in the serine phosphorylation of IRS-1 at Ser(307) site by NEFAs could be one of the mechanisms leading to a decrease in IRS-1 tyrosine phosphorylation, PI3K activity and glucose transport (Le Marchand-Brustel et al. 2003). IRS-1 serine/threonine phosphorylation may mediate the desensitization of insulin signaling by stimulating the subcellular redistribution of IRS-1 and sensitizing IRS-1 to the action of the proteasome (Pederson et al. 2001). The impairment of insulin signaling by phosphorylation of IRS on serine and threonine residues, contributes to IR. In contrast to tyrosine phosphorylation, the multisite serine and threonine phosphorylation of IRS both positively and negatively regulates insulin signaling as well as correlates with their subcellular re-localization and/or proteasome-mediated degradation (Copps and White 2012). Ubiquitin conjugation of IRS-1 is a prerequisite for insulin-induced IRS-1 proteasome degradation. Both

tyrosyl phosphorylation of IRS-1 and PI3K activation are needed to activate the IRS-1 ubiquitinproteasome degradation pathway. Activation of this pathway during prolonged insulin exposure underlies the molecular mechanism of IR (Zhande et al. 2002). Moreover, subcellular re-distribution of IRS-1 is regulated by the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR)-dependent pathway and facilitates also proteasomal degradation of IRS-1 (Takano et al. 2001). Actually, tyrosine phosphorylation of IRS-1 and its binding to PI3K are critical events in the insulin signaling cascade leading to insulin-stimulated glucose transport. Elevated plasma fatty acid concentration is associated with reduced insulin-stimulated glucose transport activity as a consequence of altered insulin signaling through PI3K (Le Marchand-Brustel et al. 2003). High concentrations of plasma FFAs are involved in the etiology of obesity-associated IR. In particular palmitic acid markedly inhibits insulin-stimulated phosphorylation of IRS-1, and Akt. In this case ubiquitination of the key insulin signaling molecules facilitates their proteasomal degradation (Hirabara et al. 2010; Ishii et al. 2015). Palmitic acid -induced IR is ameliorated by inhibiting the de novo synthesis of ceramide, inhibitor kappa B (IkB)-alpha degradation or mTOR activation (Lam et al. 2011). IR can be caused in the peripheral tissues by either activating IκB kinase alpha/NF-κB (Cai et al. 2005) or endoplasmic reticulum stress (Ozcan et al. 2004).

Lipid signaling molecules can be derived from saturated fatty acids, and they include long-chain fatty acyl CoA, DAG, phosphatidic acid, triacylglycerol and ceramides. Amongst them, DAG, triacylglycerol, and ceramides are directly associated with IR (Cooney et al. 2002; Nagle et al. 2009; Schmitz-Peiffer 2000). When adipocyte storage capacity is exceeded, lipid overflows into muscle and liver, and possibly into the beta-cells of the pancreas. Consequently, IR is exacerbated. Dysfunctional fat cells produce excessive amounts of IR-inducing and inflammationprovoking cytokines (DeFronzo 2004). With the development of a chronic inflammatory state, cytokines released from either adipocytes or from macrophages antagonize insulin action (Summers 2006). Hereby a chronic low-grade inflammation

and an activation of the immune system are involved in the pathogenesis of obesity-related IR (Esser et al. 2014). Eventually, the accumulation of excess lipid and accompanied inflammation in adipose tissue and liver contribute to the development and progression of IR in peripheral tissues (Shoelson et al. 2007). As a result of imbalance between plasma FFA availability, fatty acid storage and fatty acid oxidation in the obese patient, muscle triacylglycerol-muscle oxidative capacity ratio is a marker of IR (van Loon and Goodpaster 2006). Decreased mitochondrial oxidative capacity of insulin-resistant young obese humans is independent of age (Phielix et al. 2014). Reactive lipid species such as fatty acyl CoA, DAG, and ceramides are important for the development of IR (Hajduch et al. 2001; Montell et al. 2001). Main lipid signaling molecules are derived from FFAs; DAG, which activates isozymes of the PKC family, and ceramide, which has several effectors including PKCs and a protein phosphatase (Schmitz-Peiffer 2000). Total cytosolic DAG correlates negatively with insulin sensitivity. Cytosolic DAG content is also associated with PKC activation and increases IRS-1 serine 1101 phosphorylation. Inhibition of insulin-stimulated IRS-1 tyrosine phosphorylation and Akt2 phosphorylation at serine 473 disrupts glucose transport into cells (Szendroedi et al. 2014). Eventual DAG levels are associated with reduction in both insulin-stimulated IRS-1 tyrosine phosphorylation and PI3K activity (Timmers et al. 2008). In addition to PKC, IkB and JNK can also be activated by acutely raising plasma FFA levels, which cause hepatic and peripheral IR (Boden et al. 2005; Hotamisligil 2005). Activation of PKC-theta leading to increased IRS-1 Ser307 phosphorylation. Activation of these serine/threonine kinases can interrupt insulin signaling by decreasing tyrosine phosphorylation of the IRS-1 (Yu et al. 2002). The metabolic actions of insulin are diminished by saturated fatty acids via inhibiting IRS/PI3K/ Akt pathway. Eventually insulin-induced glycogen synthesis, glucose oxidation and lactate production are decreased. Both mitochondrial hyperpolarization and ATP generation decline as an evidence of mitochondrial dysfunction

(Hirabara et al. 2010). Indeed, DAG, fatty acyl CoA and ceramide associate with IR and serine phosphorylation of IRS-1 (Shulman 2000). In this case JNK-mediated phosphorylation of IRS-1 is a contributing factor during the development of IR (Sabio and Davis 2010). Only saturated FFAs cause a significant increase of mitochondrial ROS production, which correlates with concomitant mitochondrial DNA damage, mitochondrial dysfunction, JNK induction, apoptosis, and inhibition of insulin signaling. Blocking de novo synthesis of ceramide abolishes the effects of palmitate on mitochondrial ROS production, viability, and insulin signaling (Yuzefovych et al. 2010). In brief, it was suggested that lipid-induced IR is depend on the accumulation of lipid signaling molecules such as DAG and ceramide in ectopic tissues rather than inhibition of glycolysis and glucose oxidation. These lipid metabolites disrupt insulinstimulated translocation of the GLUT4 glucose transporter (Muoio and Neufer 2012). JNK and PKC phosphorylate IRS-1, thus blunting its downstream targets PI3K and Akt. This results in down-regulation of glucose transporter (GLUT)-4 and IR. Impaired insulin sensitivity in the vascular endothelium leads to increased FFA oxidation, ROS formation, and subsequent activation of advanced glycation end products synthesis, PKC activation, protein glycosylation as well as down-regulation of prostaglandin I2 (PGI2) synthase activity. These events inhibit endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) activity thereby leading to endothelial dysfunction in obesity (Creager et al. 2003). In this case, the use of fatty acids instead of glucose for energy production enhances mitochondrial hydrogen peroxide production suggests that a localized catalase increase is needed to consume excessive mitochondrial hydrogen peroxide (Rindler et al. 2013b). Significant mitochondrial ROS formation during LCFA catabolism reflects a complex process involving multiple sites of ROS production as well as modified mitochondrial function. ROS are released not only on the matrix side of mitochondria but also on the cytosolic side of the inner membrane. ROS production is more sensitive to matrix levels of LCFA catabolic intermediates, indicating that mitochondrial export of LCFA catabolic intermediates can play a role in control of ROS levels. In addition, glutathione antioxidant system of muscle mitochondria is inhibited during LCFA catabolism (Seifert et al. 2010). The oxidized glutathione/2glutathione (GSSG/2GSH) couple is the most abundant redox couple in a cell (Schafer and Buettner 2001). NADPH is a key component in cellular antioxidation systems; and NADH-dependent ROS generation from mitochondria and NOX-dependent ROS generation are two critical mechanisms of ROS generation (Ying 2008). Palmitate strongly increases the cytosolic NAD+/NADH ratio. FFAinduced ROS generation and apoptosis are accompanied by the decoupling of glycolysis and citric acid cycle fluxes leading to abnormal cytosolic redox states. The activation of citric acid cycle fluxes by palmitate are concomitant with reduced glycolysis and increased cytosolic NAD⁺/NADH ratio (Noguchi et al. 2009).

Palmitate-induced dysregulation of mitochondrial oxidative metabolism is the primary cause of ROS accumulation and apoptosis. Unlike previously known, these metabolic alterations are independent of fatty acid beta-oxidation and precede the onset of oxidative damage or apoptosis initiation (Egnatchik et al. 2014).

As mentioned previously, the development of IR as a molecular consequence of enhanced mitochondrial hydrogen peroxide production is the response to increased reliance on fatty acids for energy production (Rindler et al. 2013a). On the other hand, stressing mitochondrial membrane potential through mitochondrial UCP5 causes a compensatory increase in mitochondrial UCP3. This leads to the depletion of the mitochondrial membrane potential and an increase in ROS production through the stressed electron transport chain. The stressed electron transport chain and ROS production induce activation of JNK1, which controls forkhead box protein O1a (FOXO1a) localization through dephosphorylating of Akt (Senapedis et al. 2011). UCP3 functions to export those fatty acids that cannot be oxidized from the mitochondrial matrix, in order to prevent deleterious fatty acid accumulation inside the matrix. In addition, UCP3 is increased

in patients with defective beta-oxidation and is reduced after restoring oxidative capacity (Schrauwen and Hesselink 2004). Inhibition of Akt phosphorylation at both Ser473 and Ser308 sites by palmitic acid occurs in a dose-dependent fashion. In this case palmitic acid not only inhibits insulin-stimulated Akt phosphorylation at Ser473, but also blocks insulin-stimulated phosphoinositide-dependent kinase-1 phosphorylation at Ser241. These evidences indicate that palmitic acid may impair the upstream insulin signaling (Wang et al. 2006). Lipid-activated signaling pathways are also likely to play an important role in interference with glucose-fatty acid cycle (Schmitz-Peiffer 2000). Saturated FFAs inhibit insulin stimulation of Akt that is a central mediator of insulin-stimulated anabolic metabolism (Chavez et al. 2003). Ceramide is the second messenger in the sphingomyelin signaling pathway. Excessive ceramide could contribute to the development of IR in peripheral tissues by two independent mechanisms. First, ceramide specifically blocks the translocation of Akt (PKB) to the plasma membrane. Second, ceramide inactivate Akt through acceleration of the enzyme dephosphorylation by activating protein phosphatase 2A (Chavez et al. 2003; Stratford et al. 2004). Ceramide also inhibits insulin-stimulated glucose transport in adipocytes. Similar reductions in hormone-stimulated translocation of the insulin-responsive GLUT4 and insulin-responsive aminopeptidase may occur (Summers et al. 1998). Ceramide and/ or its derivatives, ganglioside GM3 and sphingosine, antagonize insulin signaling, induce oxidative stress, and inhibit glucose uptake and storage, and thus at least three mechanisms may initiate the molecular defects that underlie IR (Summers and Nelson 2005). Firstly, ceramide is a common molecular intermediate linking both glucocorticoids and saturated fatty acids to the induction of IR; secondly, different fatty-acid classes antagonize insulin-stimulated glucose uptake by distinct mechanisms distinguished by their dependence upon ceramide synthesis; and thirdly, inhibition of ceramide synthesis in obese rodents ameliorates IR and blocks the onset of diabetes. Consequently, inhibition of ceramide

synthesis markedly improves glucose tolerance (Holland et al. 2007).

According to Morino et al. the main factor in the IR observed with obesity is the accumulation of LCFA derivatives and triacylglycerol in tissues due to impaired mitochondrial beta-oxidation (Morino et al. 2006; Ruderman et al. 1999). Accumulated fatty acids are used to synthesize DAG and ceramide. These signaling intermediates negatively regulate insulin effect. In this case increase in plasma fatty acid concentration results in an increase in intracellular fatty acyl-CoA and DAG concentrations, which results in activation of PKC-theta leading to increased IRS-1 Ser307 phosphorylation. This in turn leads to decreased IRS-1 tyrosine phosphorylation and decreased activation of IRS-1-associated PI3K activity resulting in free fatty acid-induced IR (Holland et al. 2007; Yu et al. 2002). Long-chain acyl-CoA molecules are converted to acylcarnitines by carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1 before mitochondrial import. MCD degrades malonyl-CoA, which is a potent inhibitor of carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1 (Rindler et al. 2013a).

While insulin binding induces tyrosine phosphorylation of the IRS, it also increases the activity of NOX in the plasma membrane. Increased concentration of H_2O_2 proximal to the IRS induces inositol trisphosphate (IP3) receptors and facilitates IP3-stimulated Ca²⁺ release, as well as impedes Ca²⁺ signals induced by insulin (Espinosa et al. 2009). In this case, total cytosolic DAG correlates negatively with insulin sensitivity. Acute induction of muscle IR is associated with a transient increase in total and cytosolic DAG content that is temporally associated with PKC-theta activation, increased IRS-1 serine1101 phosphorylation, and inhibition of insulin-stimulated IRS-1 tyrosine phosphorylation and Akt2 phosphorylation. In contrast, there are no associations between IR and alterations in muscle acylcarnitine ceramide, content (Szendroedi et al. 2014). Enhancing hepatic mitochondrial LCFA oxidation capacity in association with the carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1A expression can reverse IR and glucose intolerance in obese mice independent of hepatic steatosis (Monsénégo et al. 2012).
Carnitine acetyltransferase (CrAT) is a mitochondrial matrix enzyme that catalyzes the interconversion of acetyl-CoA and acetylcarnitine. Reduction in CrAT activity is accompanied by muscle accumulation of long-chain acylcarnitines (LCACs) and acyl-CoAs in obesity. Promoted mitochondrial influx of fatty acids resulted in accumulation of LCACs despite a pronounced decrease of CrAT-derived short-chain acylcarnitines. This lipid-induced antagonism of CrAT contributes to decreased mitochondrial pyruvate dehydrogenase activity and diminished glucose oxidation in the context of obesity (Seiler et al. 2014). Elevated palmitoyl carnitine concentrations inhibit electron transport chain activity and decrease the mitochondrial inner membrane potential. This deleterious action of FFA metabolites on mitochondrial substrate oxidation provides a potential link between the lipotoxicity, mitochondrial dysfunction, and IR (Abdul-Ghani et al. 2008).

Synthesis of cell membrane cholesterol and fatty acids begins with acetyl-CoA. Acetyl-CoA is converted to fatty acids and cholesterol through the 12 and 23 enzymatic steps, respectively. mRNAs encoding enzymes in these two pathways regulated by the SREBP family of membrane-bound transcription factors (Horton et al. 2002). SREBP serve as master regulators of lipid homeostasis by regulating synthesis of cholesterol, fatty acids, and triglycerides (Brown and Goldstein 2009). Newly synthesized SREBP is inserted into the membranes of the endoplasmic reticulum. During the cholesterol depletion, SREBP cleavage-activating protein (SCAP) transports the SREBP from the endoplasmic reticulum to Golgi apparatus. The NH2-terminal domain designated nuclear SREBP (nSREBP), translocates to the nucleus and binds to the promoter/enhancer regions of multiple target genes. If the cholesterol content of cells increases, SREBP cannot access to Golgi apparatus (Brown and Goldstein 1997). Golgi-to-endoplasmic reticulum transport of SCAP requires SREBP cleavage and that un-cleaved SREBP actively blocks recycling. SCAP not bound to SREBP cycled normally between the endoplasmic reticulum and Golgi, indicating that SCAP contains an endoplasmic reticulum retrieval signal (Shao and Espenshade 2014). SCAP deletion reduces lipid synthesis and prevents fatty livers despite persistent obesity, hyperinsulinemia, and hyperglycemia (Moon et al. 2012). Absence of insulin receptors selectively reduces IRS-2, but not IRS-1 phosphorylation, and the impairment of IRS-2 activation is associated with lack of insulin effects. Actually IRS-2 is more important than IRS-1 in mediating insulin action in liver (Rother et al. 1998). Despite the reduction in IRS-2, insulin continues to increase SREBP-1c, which activates the mRNAs encoding enzymes responsible for phosphorylation of glucose and its conversion to fatty acids. Glucose over-production-enhanced fatty acid synthesis interaction leads to setting up a vicious cycle (Shimomura et al. 2000). Activation of SREBP1 is highly dependent on the activity of insulin-induced genes 1 and 2 (Insig1 and Insig2), SREBP1 and Insig1 may be important for the process of human adipose tissue adaptation to excess lipid storage. The IR associated-obesity is dependent on the decreased Srebp1c mRNA expression in white adipose tissue rather than the amount of fat stored in morbidly obese individuals. Insig1 mRNA expression is decreased in the subcutaneous depot of morbidly obese individuals compared with obese patients and is further reduced in the presence of IR (Carobbio et al. 2013). The suppressor of cytokine signaling (SOCS)-3-induced IR occurs by decreasing insulin-induced IRS-1 tyrosine phosphorylation and its association with the regulatory subunit of PI3K (Emanuelli et al. 2001). Indeed, increased expression of SOCS-1 and SOCS-3 in liver and muscle of obese mice is associated with decreased tyrosine phosphorylation of IRS proteins (Ueki et al. 2004). Human SREBP-1c promoter was positively regulated by insulin and negatively regulated by STAT-3. SOCS-3-mediated attenuation of the STAT signaling pathway and resulting enhanced expression of SREBP-1c. Livers of morbidly obese individuals also exhibits enhanced expression of SOCS-3 protein and attenuated JAK/STAT signaling (Elam et al. 2010).

7 Conclusion

During prolonged nutrient excess or obesity, lipid influx can exceed the adipose tissue storage capacity, and results in accumulation of harmful lipid species at ectopic sites such as liver and muscle (Erikci Ertunc and Hotamisligil 2016). Consequently, large proportion of fatty acids enter into the mitochondria. In this case, ceramide and its derivatives antagonize insulin signaling, induce oxidative stress, and inhibit glucose uptake and storage. Finally, cessation of the bioenergetics and redox functions of mitochondria lead to cell death (Kroemer et al. 2007). For another aspect, leptin resistance is essential to permit accumulation of surplus calories into adipocytes, meanwhile, the lipo-oxidative action of leptin minimizes ectopic lipid accumulation. However, in advance stages of obesity peripheral organs also become leptin resistant and lipooxidative action could not protect the peripheral tissues from ectopic lipid accumulation (Unger and Scherer 2010). As noted, in this event, there is no single unifying mechanism that could be easily manipulated to protect the non-adipose tissue from detrimental effect of lipid spillover. Besides, a strategy may be to increase the capacity for lipid storage and prevent lipotoxicity, a second strategy to prevent lipotoxicity may be to increase the capacity of tissues to oxidize fatty acids (Medina-Gomez et al. 2007). The important point to be considered is; targeted proteins involved in deleterious action of FFA is simultaneously effective in many other intracellular signaling pathways (Bellini et al. 2015).

References

- Abdul-Ghani, M.A., F.L. Muller, Y. Liu, A.O. Chavez, B. Balas, P. Zuo, Z. Chang, D. Tripathy, R. Jani, M. Molina-Carrion, A. Monroy, F. Folli, H. Van Remmen, and R.A. DeFronzo. 2008. Deleterious action of FA metabolites on ATP synthesis: Possible link between lipotoxicity, mitochondrial dysfunction, and insulin resistance. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 295: E678–E685. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.90287.2008.
- An, J., D.M. Muoio, M. Shiota, Y. Fujimoto, G.W. Cline, G.I. Shulman, T.R. Koves, R. Stevens, D. Millington,

- 268–274. doi:10.1038/nm995.
 Angulo, P. 2007. Obesity and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Nutrition Reviews* 65: S57–S63.
- Aon, M.A., N. Bhatt, and S.C. Cortassa. 2014. Mitochondrial and cellular mechanisms for managing lipid excess. *Frontiers in Physiology* 5: 282. doi:10.3389/fphys.2014.00282.
- Belfort, R., L. Mandarino, S. Kashyap, K. Wirfel, T. Pratipanawatr, R. Berria, R.A. Defronzo, and K. Cusi. 2005. Dose-response effect of elevated plasma free fatty acid on insulin signaling. *Diabetes* 54: 1640–1648.
- Bellini, L., M. Campana, R. Mahfouz, A. Carlier, J. Véret, C. Magnan, E. Hajduch, and H. Le Stunff. 2015. Targeting sphingolipid metabolism in the treatment of obesity/type 2 diabetes. *Expert Opinion on Therapeutic Targets* 19: 1037–1050. doi:10.1517/14728222.2015. 1028359.
- Boden, G. 2008. Obesity and free fatty acids. Endocrinology and Metabolism Clinics of North America 37: 635–646. doi:10.1016/j.ecl.2008.06.007. viii–ix
- Boden, G., and X. Chen. 1995. Effects of fat on glucose uptake and utilization in patients with non-insulindependent diabetes. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 96: 1261–1268. doi:10.1172/JCI118160.
- Boden, G., P. She, M. Mozzoli, P. Cheung, K. Gumireddy, P. Reddy, X. Xiang, Z. Luo, and N. Ruderman. 2005. Free fatty acids produce insulin resistance and activate the proinflammatory nuclear factor-kappaB pathway in rat liver. *Diabetes* 54: 3458–3465.
- Bonen, A., J.J. Luiken, Y. Arumugam, J.F. Glatz, and N.N. Tandon. 2000. Acute regulation of fatty acid uptake involves the cellular redistribution of fatty acid translocase. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275: 14501–14508.
- Bonen, A., M.L. Parolin, G.R. Steinberg, J. Calles-Escandon, N.N. Tandon, J.F.C. Glatz, J.J.F.P. Luiken, G.J.F. Heigenhauser, and D.J. Dyck. 2004. Triacylglycerol accumulation in human obesity and type 2 diabetes is associated with increased rates of skeletal muscle fatty acid transport and increased sarcolemmal FAT/CD36. *FASEB Journal* 18: 1144–1146. doi:10.1096/fj.03-1065fje.
- Borradaile, N.M., X. Han, J.D. Harp, S.E. Gale, D.S. Ory, and J.E. Schaffer. 2006. Disruption of endoplasmic reticulum structure and integrity in lipotoxic cell death. *Journal of Lipid Research* 47: 2726–2737. doi:10.1194/jlr.M600299-JLR200.
- Bosma, M., D.H. Dapito, Z. Drosatos-Tampakaki, N. Huiping-Son, L.-S. Huang, S. Kersten, K. Drosatos, and I.J. Goldberg. 2014. Sequestration of fatty acids in triglycerides prevents endoplasmic reticulum stress in an in vitro model of cardiomyocyte lipotoxicity. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1841: 1648–1655. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2014.09.012.
- Brand, M.D., and T.C. Esteves. 2005. Physiological functions of the mitochondrial uncoupling proteins UCP2

and UCP3. *Cell Metabolism* 2: 85–93. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2005.06.002.

- Brasaemle, D.L. 2007. Thematic review series: Adipocyte biology. The perilipin family of structural lipid droplet proteins: Stabilization of lipid droplets and control of lipolysis. *Journal of Lipid Research* 48: 2547–2559. doi:10.1194/jlr.R700014-JLR200.
- Brookheart, R.T., C.I. Michel, and J.E. Schaffer. 2009. As a matter of fat. *Cell Metabolism* 10: 9–12. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2009.03.011.
- Brown, M.S., and J.L. Goldstein. 1997. The SREBP pathway: Regulation of cholesterol metabolism by proteolysis of a membrane-bound transcription factor. *Cell* 89: 331–340.
- — —. 2009. Cholesterol feedback: From Schoenheimer's bottle to Scap's MELADL. Journal of Lipid Research 50(Suppl): S15–S27. doi:10.1194/jlr. R800054-JLR200.
- Cai, D., M. Yuan, D.F. Frantz, P.A. Melendez, L. Hansen, J. Lee, and S.E. Shoelson. 2005. Local and systemic insulin resistance resulting from hepatic activation of IKK-beta and NF-kappaB. *Nature Medicine* 11: 183– 190. doi:10.1038/nm1166.
- Campbell, F.M., R. Kozak, A. Wagner, J.Y. Altarejos, J.R.B. Dyck, D.D. Belke, D.L. Severson, D.P. Kelly, and G.D. Lopaschuk. 2002. A role for peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha (PPARalpha) in the control of cardiac malonyl-CoA levels: Reduced fatty acid oxidation rates and increased glucose oxidation rates in the hearts of mice lacking PPARalpha are associated with higher concentrations of malonyl-CoA and reduced expression of malonyl-CoA decarboxylase. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 4098– 4103. doi:10.1074/jbc.M106054200.
- Campbell, S.E., N.N. Tandon, G. Woldegiorgis, J.J.F.P. Luiken, J.F.C. Glatz, and A. Bonen. 2004. A novel function for fatty acid translocase (FAT)/CD36: Involvement in long chain fatty acid transfer into the mitochondria. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 36235–36241. doi:10.1074/jbc.M400566200.
- Carobbio, S., R.M. Hagen, C.J. Lelliott, M. Slawik, G. Medina-Gomez, C.-Y. Tan, A. Sicard, H.J. Atherton, N. Barbarroja, M. Bjursell, M. Bohlooly-Y, S. Virtue, A. Tuthill, E. Lefai, M. Laville, T. Wu, R.V. Considine, H. Vidal, D. Langin, M. Oresic, F.J. Tinahones, J.M. Fernandez-Real, J.L. Griffin, J.K. Sethi, M. López, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2013. Adaptive changes of the Insig1/SREBP1/SCD1 set point help adipose tissue to cope with increased storage demands of obesity. *Diabetes* 62: 3697–3708. doi:10.2337/db12-1748.
- Carpentier, A., S.D. Mittelman, R.N. Bergman, A. Giacca, and G.F. Lewis. 2000. Prolonged elevation of plasma free fatty acids impairs pancreatic beta-cell function in obese nondiabetic humans but not in individuals with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 49: 399–408.
- Chabowski, A., S.L.M. Coort, J. Calles-Escandon, N.N. Tandon, J.F.C. Glatz, J.J.F.P. Luiken, and A. Bonen. 2004. Insulin stimulates fatty acid transport by regulating expression of FAT/CD36 but not FABPpm. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and*

Metabolism 287: E781–E789. doi:10.1152/ ajpendo.00573.2003.

- Chabowski, A., J. Górski, J.J.F.P. Luiken, J.F.C. Glatz, and A. Bonen. 2007. Evidence for concerted action of FAT/CD36 and FABPpm to increase fatty acid transport across the plasma membrane. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids* 77: 345–353.
- Chavez, J.A., T.A. Knotts, L.-P. Wang, G. Li, R.T. Dobrowsky, G.L. Florant, and S.A. Summers. 2003. A role for ceramide, but not diacylglycerol, in the antagonism of insulin signal transduction by saturated fatty acids. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 10297–10303. doi:10.1074/jbc.M212307200.
- Civelek, V.N., J.A. Hamilton, K. Tornheim, K.L. Kelly, and B.E. Corkey. 1996. Intracellular pH in adipocytes: Effects of free fatty acid diffusion across the plasma membrane, lipolytic agonists, and insulin. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 93: 10139–10144.
- Clarke, D.C., D. Miskovic, X.-X. Han, J. Calles-Escandon, J.F.C. Glatz, J.J.F.P. Luiken, J.J. Heikkila, and A. Bonen. 2004. Overexpression of membrane-associated fatty acid binding protein (FABPpm) in vivo increases fatty acid sarcolemmal transport and metabolism. *Physiological Genomics* 17: 31–37. doi:10.1152/ physiolgenomics.00190.2003.
- Cooney, G.J., A.L. Thompson, S.M. Furler, J. Ye, and E.W. Kraegen. 2002. Muscle long-chain acyl CoA esters and insulin resistance. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 967: 196–207.
- Copps, K.D., and M.F. White. 2012. Regulation of insulin sensitivity by serine/threonine phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate proteins IRS1 and IRS2. *Diabetologia* 55: 2565–2582. doi:10.1007/s00125-012-2644-8.
- Creager, M.A., T.F. Lüscher, F. Cosentino, and J.A. Beckman. 2003. Diabetes and vascular disease: Pathophysiology, clinical consequences, and medical therapy: Part I. *Circulation* 108: 1527–1532. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000091257.27563.32.
- Crompton, M. 1999. The mitochondrial permeability transition pore and its role in cell death. *The Biochemical Journal* 341(Pt 2): 233–249.
- DeFronzo, R.A. 2004. Dysfunctional fat cells, lipotoxicity and type 2 diabetes. *International Journal of Clinical Practice Supplement*: 9–21.
- Deng, J., S. Liu, L. Zou, C. Xu, B. Geng, and G. Xu. 2012. Lipolysis response to endoplasmic reticulum stress in adipose cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 6240–6249. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.299115.
- Diehl, A.M. 2002. Nonalcoholic steatosis and steatohepatitis IV. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease abnormalities in macrophage function and cytokines. *American Journal of Physiology. Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 282: G1–G5. doi:10.1152/ajpgi.00384. 2001.
- Digel, M., R. Ehehalt, W. Stremmel, and J. Füllekrug. 2009. Acyl-CoA synthetases: Fatty acid uptake and metabolic channeling. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry* 326: 23–28. doi:10.1007/s11010-008-0003-3.

- Divakaruni, A.S., and M.D. Brand. 2011. The regulation and physiology of mitochondrial proton leak. *Physiology (Bethesda)* 26: 192–205. doi:10.1152/ physiol.00046.2010.
- Divakaruni, A.S., D.M. Humphrey, and M.D. Brand. 2012. Fatty acids change the conformation of uncoupling protein 1 (UCP1). *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 36845–36853. doi:10.1074/jbc. M112.381780.
- Dresner, A., D. Laurent, M. Marcucci, M.E. Griffin, S. Dufour, G.W. Cline, L.A. Slezak, D.K. Andersen, R.S. Hundal, D.L. Rothman, K.F. Petersen, and G.I. Shulman. 1999. Effects of free fatty acids on glucose transport and IRS-1-associated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activity. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 103: 253–259. doi:10.1172/JCI5001.
- Egnatchik, R.A., A.K. Leamy, Y. Noguchi, M. Shiota, and J.D. Young. 2014. Palmitate-induced activation of mitochondrial metabolism promotes oxidative stress and apoptosis in H4IIEC3 rat hepatocytes. *Metabolism* 63: 283–295. doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2013.10.009.
- Elam, M.B., C. Yellaturu, G.E. Howell, X. Deng, G.S. Cowan, P. Kumar, E.A. Park, M.L. Hiler, H.G. Wilcox, T.A. Hughes, G.A. Cook, and R. Raghow. 2010. Dysregulation of sterol regulatory element binding protein-1c in livers of morbidly obese women is associated with altered suppressor of cytokine signaling-3 and signal transducer and activator of transcription-1 signaling. *Metabolism* 59: 587–598. doi:10.1016/j. metabol.2009.09.001.
- Emanuelli, B., P. Peraldi, C. Filloux, C. Chavey, K. Freidinger, D.J. Hilton, G.S. Hotamisligil, and E. Van Obberghen. 2001. SOCS-3 inhibits insulin signaling and is up-regulated in response to tumor necrosis factor-alpha in the adipose tissue of obese mice. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276: 47944–47949. doi:10.1074/jbc.M104602200.
- Erikci Ertunc, M., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2016. Lipid signaling and lipotoxicity in metabolic inflammation: Indications for metabolic disease pathogenesis and treatment. *Journal of Lipid Research*. doi:10.1194/jlr. R066514.
- Espinosa, A., A. García, S. Härtel, C. Hidalgo, and E. Jaimovich. 2009. NADPH oxidase and hydrogen peroxide mediate insulin-induced calcium increase in skeletal muscle cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 2568–2575. doi:10.1074/jbc. M804249200.
- Esser, N., S. Legrand-Poels, J. Piette, A.J. Scheen, and N. Paquot. 2014. Inflammation as a link between obesity, metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice* 105: 141–150. doi:10.1016/j.diabres.2014.04.006.
- Fang, X., R. Palanivel, J. Cresser, K. Schram, R. Ganguly, F.S.L. Thong, J. Tuinei, A. Xu, E.D. Abel, and G. Sweeney. 2010. An APPL1-AMPK signaling axis mediates beneficial metabolic effects of adiponectin in the heart. *American Journal of Physiology*. *Endocrinology and Metabolism* 299: E721–E729. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00086.2010.

- Gallardo, N., E. Bonzón-Kulichenko, T. Fernández-Agulló, E. Moltó, S. Gómez-Alonso, P. Blanco, J.M. Carrascosa, M. Ros, and A. Andrés. 2007. Tissuespecific effects of central leptin on the expression of genes involved in lipid metabolism in liver and white adipose tissue. *Endocrinology* 148: 5604–5610. doi:10.1210/en.2007-0933.
- Gao, X., K. Li, X. Hui, X. Kong, G. Sweeney, Y. Wang, A. Xu, M. Teng, P. Liu, and D. Wu. 2011. Carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1A prevents fatty acid-induced adipocyte dysfunction through suppression of c-Jun N-terminal kinase. *The Biochemical Journal* 435: 723–732. doi:10.1042/BJ20101680.
- Garin-Shkolnik, T., A. Rudich, G.S. Hotamisligil, and M. Rubinstein. 2014. FABP4 attenuates PPARγ and adipogenesis and is inversely correlated with PPARγ in adipose tissues. *Diabetes* 63: 900–911. doi:10.2337/ db13-0436.
- Garland, P.B., P.J. Randle, and E.A. Newsholme. 1963. Citrate as an intermediary in the inhibition of phosphofructokinase in rat heart muscle by fatty acids, ketone bodies, pyruvate, diabetes, and starvation. *Nature* 200: 169–170.
- Goglia, F., and V.P. Skulachev. 2003. A function for novel uncoupling proteins: Antioxidant defense of mitochondrial matrix by translocating fatty acid peroxides from the inner to the outer membrane leaflet. *FASEB Journal* 17: 1585–1591. doi:10.1096/fj.03-0159hyp.
- Hajduch, E., A. Balendran, I.H. Batty, G.J. Litherland, A.S. Blair, C.P. Downes, and H.S. Hundal. 2001. Ceramide impairs the insulin-dependent membrane recruitment of protein kinase B leading to a loss in downstream signalling in L6 skeletal muscle cells. *Diabetologia* 44: 173–183. doi:10.1007/s0012500 51596.
- Hegarty, B.D., S.M. Furler, J. Ye, G.J. Cooney, and E.W. Kraegen. 2003. The role of intramuscular lipid in insulin resistance. *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica* 178: 373–383. doi:10.1046/j.1365-201X.2003.01162.x.
- Heilbronn, L., S.R. Smith, and E. Ravussin. 2004. Failure of fat cell proliferation, mitochondrial function and fat oxidation results in ectopic fat storage, insulin resistance and type II diabetes mellitus. *International Journal of Obesity* 28(Suppl 4): S12–S21. doi:10.1038/ sj.ijo.0802853.
- van Herpen, N.A., and V.B. Schrauwen-Hinderling. 2008. Lipid accumulation in non-adipose tissue and lipotoxicity. *Physiology & Behavior* 94: 231–241. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2007.11.049.
- Hirabara, S.M., R. Curi, P. Maechler. 2010. Saturated fatty acid-induced insulin resistance is associated with mitochondrial dysfunction in skeletal muscle cells. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 222: 187–194. doi:10.1002/jcp.21936
- Hoeks, J., M.K.C. Hesselink, and P. Schrauwen. 2006. Involvement of UCP3 in mild uncoupling and lipotoxicity. *Experimental Gerontology* 41: 658–662. doi:10.1016/j.exger.2006.02.005.
- Holland, W.L., J.T. Brozinick, L.-P. Wang, E.D. Hawkins, K.M. Sargent, Y. Liu, K. Narra, K.L. Hoehn, T.A.

Knotts, A. Siesky, D.H. Nelson, S.K. Karathanasis, G.K. Fontenot, M.J. Birnbaum, and S.A. Summers. 2007. Inhibition of ceramide synthesis ameliorates glucocorticoid-, saturated-fat-, and obesity-induced insulin resistance. *Cell Metabolism* 5: 167–179. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2007.01.002.

- Holloway, G.P., A. Bonen, and L.L. Spriet. 2009. Regulation of skeletal muscle mitochondrial fatty acid metabolism in lean and obese individuals. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 89: 4558–462S. doi:10.3945/ajcn.2008.26717B.
- Holloway, G.P., J. Lally, J.G. Nickerson, H. Alkhateeb, L.A. Snook, G.J.F. Heigenhauser, J. Calles-Escandon, J.F.C. Glatz, J.J.F.P. Luiken, L.L. Spriet, and A. Bonen. 2007. Fatty acid binding protein facilitates sarcolemmal fatty acid transport but not mitochondrial oxidation in rat and human skeletal muscle. *The Journal of Physiology* 582: 393–405. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2007. 135301.
- Horton, J.D., J.L. Goldstein, and M.S. Brown. 2002. SREBPs: Activators of the complete program of cholesterol and fatty acid synthesis in the liver. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 109: 1125–1131. doi:10.1172/JCI15593.
- Hotamisligil, G.S. 2005. Role of endoplasmic reticulum stress and c-Jun NH2-terminal kinase pathways in inflammation and origin of obesity and diabetes. *Diabetes* 54(Suppl 2): S73–S78.
- Hue, L., and H. Taegtmeyer. 2009. The Randle cycle revisited: A new head for an old hat. *American Journal* of *Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 297: E578–E591. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00093.2009.
- Inoguchi, T., P. Li, F. Umeda, H.Y. Yu, M. Kakimoto, M. Imamura, T. Aoki, T. Etoh, T. Hashimoto, M. Naruse, H. Sano, H. Utsumi, and H. Nawata. 2000. High glucose level and free fatty acid stimulate reactive oxygen species production through protein kinase C--dependent activation of NAD(P)H oxidase in cultured vascular cells. *Diabetes* 49: 1939–1945.
- Ishii, M., A. Maeda, S. Tani, and M. Akagawa. 2015. Palmitate induces insulin resistance in human HepG2 hepatocytes by enhancing ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation of key insulin signaling molecules. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics* 566: 26–35. doi:10.1016/j.abb.2014.12.009.
- Jacob, S. 1987. Lipid droplet accumulation in the heart during fasting. Acta Histochemica 82: 149–152. doi:10.1016/S0065-1281(87)80020-X.
- Jaishy, B., Q. Zhang, H.S. Chung, C. Riehle, J. Soto, S. Jenkins, P. Abel, L.A. Cowart, J.E. Van Eyk, and E.D. Abel. 2015. Lipid-induced NOX2 activation inhibits autophagic flux by impairing lysosomal enzyme activity. *Journal of Lipid Research* 56: 546–561. doi:10.1194/jlr.M055152.
- Jaiswal, A.K. 2004. Nrf2 signaling in coordinated activation of antioxidant gene expression. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 36: 1199–1207. doi:10.1016/j. freeradbiomed.2004.02.074.
- Jensen, M.D., M.W. Haymond, R.A. Rizza, P.E. Cryer, and J.M. Miles. 1989. Influence of body fat distribution

on free fatty acid metabolism in obesity. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 83: 1168–1173. doi:10.1172/JCI113997.

- Kelley, D.E., and J.A. Simoneau. 1994. Impaired free fatty acid utilization by skeletal muscle in non-insulindependent diabetes mellitus. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 94: 2349–2356. doi:10.1172/JCI117600.
- Kerner, J., and C. Hoppel. 2000. Fatty acid import into mitochondria. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1486: 1–17.
- Koonen, D.P.Y., J.F.C. Glatz, A. Bonen, and J.J.F.P. Luiken. 2005. Long-chain fatty acid uptake and FAT/ CD36 translocation in heart and skeletal muscle. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1736: 163–180. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2005.08.018.
- Korshunov, S.S., O.V. Korkina, E.K. Ruuge, V.P. Skulachev, and A.A. Starkov. 1998. Fatty acids as natural uncouplers preventing generation of O2.- and H2O2 by mitochondria in the resting state. *FEBS Letters* 435: 215–218.
- Koutsari, C., and M.D. Jensen. 2006. Thematic review series: Patient-oriented research. Free fatty acid metabolism in human obesity. *Journal of Lipid Research* 47: 1643–1650. doi:10.1194/jlr.R600011-JLR200.
- Koves, T.R., J.R. Ussher, R.C. Noland, D. Slentz, M. Mosedale, O. Ilkayeva, J. Bain, R. Stevens, J.R.B. Dyck, C.B. Newgard, G.D. Lopaschuk, and D.M. Muoio. 2008. Mitochondrial overload and incomplete fatty acid oxidation contribute to skeletal muscle insulin resistance. *Cell Metabolism* 7:45–56. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2007.10.013.
- Kovsan, J., R. Ben-Romano, S.C. Souza, A.S. Greenberg, and A. Rudich. 2007. Regulation of adipocyte lipolysis by degradation of the perilipin protein: Nelfinavir enhances lysosome-mediated perilipin proteolysis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 21704– 21711. doi:10.1074/jbc.M702223200.
- Kroemer, G., L. Galluzzi, and C. Brenner. 2007. Mitochondrial membrane permeabilization in cell death. *Physiological Reviews* 87: 99–163. doi:10.1152/ physrev.00013.2006.
- Kuramoto, K., T. Okamura, T. Yamaguchi, T.Y. Nakamura, S. Wakabayashi, H. Morinaga, M. Nomura, T. Yanase, K. Otsu, N. Usuda, S. Matsumura, K. Inoue, T. Fushiki, Y. Kojima, T. Hashimoto, F. Sakai, F. Hirose, and T. Osumi. 2012. Perilipin 5, a lipid droplet-binding protein, protects heart from oxidative burden by sequestering fatty acid from excessive oxidation. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 23852–23863. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.328708.
- Kusminski, C.M., S. Shetty, L. Orci, R.H. Unger, and P.E. Scherer. 2009. Diabetes and apoptosis: Lipotoxicity. *Apoptosis* 14: 1484–1495. doi:10.1007/ s10495-009-0352-8.
- Lam, Y.Y., G. Hatzinikolas, J.M. Weir, A. Janovská, A.J. McAinch, P. Game, P.J. Meikle, and G.A. Wittert. 2011. Insulin-stimulated glucose uptake and pathways regulating energy metabolism in skeletal muscle cells: The effects of subcutaneous and visceral fat, and long-

chain saturated, n-3 and n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1811: 468–475. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2011.04.011.

- Las, G., and O.S. Shirihai. 2010. The role of autophagy in β -cell lipotoxicity and type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes, Obesity & Metabolism* 12(Suppl 2): 15–19. doi:10.1111/j.1463-1326.2010.01268.x.
- Las, G., S.B. Serada, J.D. Wikstrom, G. Twig, and O.S. Shirihai. 2011. Fatty acids suppress autophagic turnover in β-cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286: 42534–42544. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.242412.
- Le Marchand-Brustel, Y., P. Gual, T. Grémeaux, T. Gonzalez, R. Barrès, and J.-F. Tanti. 2003. Fatty acidinduced insulin resistance: Role of insulin receptor substrate 1 serine phosphorylation in the retroregulation of insulin signalling. *Biochemical Society Transactions* 31: 1152–1156.
- Li, R., H. Guan, and K. Yang. 2012. Neuropeptide Y potentiates beta-adrenergic stimulation of lipolysis in 3 T3-L1 adipocytes. *Regulatory Peptides* 178: 16–20. doi:10.1016/j.regpep.2012.06.002.
- Listenberger, L.L., and J.E. Schaffer. 2002. Mechanisms of lipoapoptosis: Implications for human heart disease. *Trends in Cardiovascular Medicine* 12: 134–138.
- Listenberger, L.L., X. Han, S.E. Lewis, S. Cases, R.V. Farese, D.S. Ory, and J.E. Schaffer. 2003. Triglyceride accumulation protects against fatty acid-induced lipotoxicity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 100: 3077– 3082. doi:10.1073/pnas.0630588100.
- Listenberger, L.L., D.S. Ory, and J.E. Schaffer. 2001. Palmitate-induced apoptosis can occur through a ceramide-independent pathway. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276: 14890–14895. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M010286200.
- Londos, C., D.L. Brasaemle, C.J. Schultz, D.C. Adler-Wailes, D.M. Levin, A.R. Kimmel, and C.M. Rondinone. 1999a. On the control of lipolysis in adipocytes. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 892: 155–168.
- Londos, C., D.L. Brasaemle, C.J. Schultz, J.P. Segrest, and A.R. Kimmel. 1999b. Perilipins, ADRP, and other proteins that associate with intracellular neutral lipid droplets in animal cells. *Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology* 10: 51–58. doi:10.1006/ scdb.1998.0275.
- van Loon, L.J.C., and B.H. Goodpaster. 2006. Increased intramuscular lipid storage in the insulin-resistant and endurance-trained state. *Pflügers Archiv* 451: 606– 616. doi:10.1007/s00424-005-1509-0.
- Lowell, B.B., and G.I. Shulman. 2005. Mitochondrial dysfunction and type 2 diabetes. *Science* 307: 384– 387. doi:10.1126/science.1104343.
- de Luca, C., and J.M. Olefsky. 2008. Inflammation and insulin resistance. *FEBS Letters* 582: 97–105. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2007.11.057.
- Mailloux, R.J., E.L. Seifert, F. Bouillaud, C. Aguer, S. Collins, and M.-E. Harper. 2011. Glutathionylation acts as a control switch for uncoupling proteins UCP2

and UCP3. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286: 21865–21875. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.240242.

- McGarry, J.D. 2002. Banting lecture 2001: Dysregulation of fatty acid metabolism in the etiology of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 51: 7–18.
- McGarry, J.D., G.P. Mannaerts, and D.W. Foster. 1977. A possible role for malonyl-CoA in the regulation of hepatic fatty acid oxidation and ketogenesis. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 60: 265–270. doi:10.1172/JCI108764.
- Medina-Gomez, G., S. Gray, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2007. Adipogenesis and lipotoxicity: Role of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPARgamma) and PPARgammacoactivator-1 (PGC1). *Public Health Nutrition* 10: 1132–1137. doi:10.1017/S136898000 7000614.
- Mei, S., H.-M. Ni, S. Manley, A. Bockus, K.M. Kassel, J.P. Luyendyk, B.L. Copple, and W.-X. Ding. 2011. Differential roles of unsaturated and saturated fatty acids on autophagy and apoptosis in hepatocytes. *The Journal* of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics 339: 487–498. doi:10.1124/jpet.111.184341.
- Minokoshi, Y., Y.-B. Kim, O.D. Peroni, L.G.D. Fryer, C. Müller, D. Carling, and B.B. Kahn. 2002. Leptin stimulates fatty-acid oxidation by activating AMPactivated protein kinase. *Nature* 415: 339–343. doi:10.1038/415339a.
- Miyoshi, H., S.C. Souza, H.-H. Zhang, K.J. Strissel, M.A. Christoffolete, J. Kovsan, A. Rudich, F.B. Kraemer, A.C. Bianco, M.S. Obin, and A.S. Greenberg. 2006. Perilipin promotes hormone-sensitive lipase-mediated adipocyte lipolysis via phosphorylation-dependent and -independent mechanisms. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281: 15837–15844. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M601097200.
- Möhlig, M., F. Isken, M. Ristow. 2004. Impaired mitochondrial activity and insulin-resistant offspring of patients with type 2 diabetes. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 350: 2419–2421-2421.
- Monsénégo, J., A. Mansouri, M. Akkaoui, V. Lenoir, C. Esnous, V. Fauveau, V. Tavernier, J. Girard, and C. Prip-Buus. 2012. Enhancing liver mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation capacity in obese mice improves insulin sensitivity independently of hepatic steatosis. *Journal* of Hepatology 56: 632–639. doi:10.1016/j. jhep.2011.10.008.
- Montell, E., M. Turini, M. Marotta, M. Roberts, V. Noé, C.J. Ciudad, K. Macé, and A.M. Gómez-Foix. 2001. DAG accumulation from saturated fatty acids desensitizes insulin stimulation of glucose uptake in muscle cells. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology* and Metabolism 280: E229–E237.
- Moon, Y.-A., G. Liang, X. Xie, M. Frank-Kamenetsky, K. Fitzgerald, V. Koteliansky, M.S. Brown, J.L. Goldstein, and J.D. Horton. 2012. The Scap/SREBP pathway is essential for developing diabetic fatty liver and carbohydrate-induced hypertriglyceridemia in animals. *Cell Metabolism* 15: 240–246. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2011. 12.017.

- Morino, K., K.F. Petersen, and G.I. Shulman. 2006. Molecular mechanisms of insulin resistance in humans and their potential links with mitochondrial dysfunction. *Diabetes* 55(Suppl 2): S9–S15. doi:10.2337/ db06-S002.
- Muoio, D.M., and P.D. Neufer. 2012. Lipid-induced mitochondrial stress and insulin action in muscle. *Cell Metabolism* 15: 595–605. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2012. 04.010.
- Nagle, C.A., E.L. Klett, and R.A. Coleman. 2009. Hepatic triacylglycerol accumulation and insulin resistance. *Journal of Lipid Research* 50(Suppl): S74–S79. doi:10.1194/jlr.R800053-JLR200.
- Nakamura, M.T., B.E. Yudell, and J.J. Loor. 2014. Regulation of energy metabolism by long-chain fatty acids. *Progress in Lipid Research* 53: 124–144. doi:10.1016/j.plipres.2013.12.001.
- Nielsen, T.S., N. Jessen, J.O.L. Jørgensen, N. Møller, and S. Lund. 2014. Dissecting adipose tissue lipolysis: Molecular regulation and implications for metabolic disease. *Journal of Molecular Endocrinology* 52: R199–R222. doi:10.1530/JME-13-0277.
- Noguchi, Y., J.D. Young, J.O. Aleman, M.E. Hansen, J.K. Kelleher, and G. Stephanopoulos. 2009. Effect of anaplerotic fluxes and amino acid availability on hepatic lipoapoptosis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 33425–33436. doi:10.1074/jbc. M109.049478.
- Nolan, C.J., and C.Z. Larter. 2009. Lipotoxicity: Why do saturated fatty acids cause and monounsaturates protect against it? *Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology* 24: 703–706. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1746. 2009.05823.x.
- Okumura, T., K. Harada, K. Oue, J. Zhang, S. Asano, M. Hayashiuchi, A. Mizokami, H. Tanaka, M. Irifune, N. Kamata, M. Hirata, and T. Kanematsu. 2014. Phospholipase C-related catalytically inactive protein (PRIP) regulates lipolysis in adipose tissue by modulating the phosphorylation of hormone-sensitive lipase. *PLoS One* 9: e100559. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0100559.
- Ozcan, U., Q. Cao, E. Yilmaz, A.-H. Lee, N.N. Iwakoshi, E. Ozdelen, G. Tuncman, C. Görgün, L.H. Glimcher, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2004. Endoplasmic reticulum stress links obesity, insulin action, and type 2 diabetes. *Science* 306: 457–461. doi:10.1126/science.1103160.
- Paz, K., R. Hemi, D. LeRoith, A. Karasik, E. Elhanany, H. Kanety, and Y. Zick. 1997. A molecular basis for insulin resistance. Elevated serine/threonine phosphorylation of IRS-1 and IRS-2 inhibits their binding to the juxtamembrane region of the insulin receptor and impairs their ability to undergo insulin-induced tyrosine phosphorylation. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 272: 29911–29918.
- Pederson, T.M., D.L. Kramer, and C.M. Rondinone. 2001. Serine/threonine phosphorylation of IRS-1 triggers its degradation: Possible regulation by tyrosine phosphorylation. *Diabetes* 50: 24–31.
- Petersen, K.F., D. Befroy, S. Dufour, J. Dziura, C. Ariyan, D.L. Rothman, L. DiPietro, G.W. Cline, and G.I.

Shulman. 2003. Mitochondrial dysfunction in the elderly: Possible role in insulin resistance. *Science* 300: 1140–1142. doi:10.1126/science.1082889.

- Phielix, E., T. Jelenik, P. Nowotny, J. Szendroedi, and M. Roden. 2014. Reduction of non-esterified fatty acids improves insulin sensitivity and lowers oxidative stress, but fails to restore oxidative capacity in type 2 diabetes: A randomised clinical trial. *Diabetologia* 57: 572–581. doi:10.1007/s00125-013-3127-2.
- Quan, W., H.S. Jung, and M.-S. Lee. 2013. Role of autophagy in the progression from obesity to diabetes and in the control of energy balance. *Archives of Pharmacal Research* 36: 223–229. doi:10.1007/ s12272-013-0024-7.
- Quan, W., Y.M. Lim, and M.S. Lee. 2012. Role of autophagy in diabetes and endoplasmic reticulum stress of pancreatic β-cells. *Experimental & Molecular Medicine* 44: 81–88. doi:10.3858/emm.2012.44.2.030.
- Ratner, C., A.N. Madsen, L.V. Kristensen, L.J. Skov, K.S. Pedersen, O.H. Mortensen, G.M. Knudsen, K. Raun, and B. Holst. 2015. Impaired oxidative capacity due to decreased CPT1b levels as a contributing factor to fat accumulation in obesity. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 308: R973–R982. doi:10.1152/ajpregu. 00219.2014.
- Reuter, S.E., and A.M. Evans. 2012. Carnitine and acylcarnitines: Pharmacokinetic, pharmacological and clinical aspects. *Clinical Pharmacokinetics* 51: 553– 572. doi:10.2165/11633940-00000000-00000.
- Rial, E., L. Rodríguez-Sánchez, E. Gallardo-Vara, P. Zaragoza, E. Moyano, and M.M. González-Barroso. 2010. Lipotoxicity, fatty acid uncoupling and mitochondrial carrier function. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1797: 800–806. doi:10.1016/j. bbabio.2010.04.001.
- Rindler, P.M., C.L. Crewe, J. Fernandes, M. Kinter, and L.I. Szweda. 2013a. Redox regulation of insulin sensitivity due to enhanced fatty acid utilization in the mitochondria. *American Journal of Physiology. Heart* and Circulatory Physiology 305: H634–H643. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00799.2012.
- Rindler, P.M., S.M. Plafker, L.I. Szweda, and M. Kinter. 2013b. High dietary fat selectively increases catalase expression within cardiac mitochondria. *The Journal* of *Biological Chemistry* 288: 1979–1990. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M112.412890.
- Rother, K.I., Y. Imai, M. Caruso, F. Beguinot, P. Formisano, and D. Accili. 1998. Evidence that IRS-2 phosphorylation is required for insulin action in hepatocytes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273: 17491–17497.
- Ruderman, N.B., A.K. Saha, D. Vavvas, and L.A. Witters. 1999. Malonyl-CoA, fuel sensing, and insulin resistance. *The American Journal of Physiology* 276: E1–E18.
- Ryden, M., A. Dicker, V. van Harmelen, H. Hauner, M. Brunnberg, L. Perbeck, F. Lonnqvist, and P. Arner. 2002. Mapping of early signaling events in tumor necrosis factor-alpha -mediated lipolysis in human fat

cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 1085–1091. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109498200.

- Sabio, G., and R.J. Davis. 2010. cJun NH2-terminal kinase 1 (JNK1): Roles in metabolic regulation of insulin resistance. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* 35: 490–496. doi:10.1016/j.tibs.2010.04.004.
- Saha, P.K., H. Kojima, J. Martinez-Botas, A.L. Sunehag, and L. Chan. 2004. Metabolic adaptations in the absence of perilipin: Increased beta-oxidation and decreased hepatic glucose production associated with peripheral insulin resistance but normal glucose tolerance in perilipin-null mice. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 35150–35158. doi:10.1074/jbc. M405499200.
- Schafer, F.Q., and G.R. Buettner. 2001. Redox environment of the cell as viewed through the redox state of the glutathione disulfide/glutathione couple. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 30: 1191–1212.
- Schaffer, J.E. 2003. Lipotoxicity: When tissues overeat. Current Opinion in Lipidology 14: 281–287. doi:10.1097/01.mol.0000073508.41685.7f.
- Schenk, S., and J.F. Horowitz. 2006. Coimmunoprecipitation of FAT/CD36 and CPT I in skeletal muscle increases proportionally with fat oxidation after endurance exercise training. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 291: E254–E260. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00051.2006.
- Schmitz-Peiffer, C. 2000. Signalling aspects of insulin resistance in skeletal muscle: Mechanisms induced by lipid oversupply. *Cellular Signalling* 12: 583–594.
- Schönfeld, P., and L. Wojtczak. 2008. Fatty acids as modulators of the cellular production of reactive oxygen species. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 45: 231– 241. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2008.04.029.
- Schrauwen, P., and M.K.C. Hesselink. 2004. The role of uncoupling protein 3 in fatty acid metabolism: Protection against lipotoxicity? *The Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* 63: 287–292. doi:10.1079/ PNS2003336.
- Seifert, E.L., C. Estey, J.Y. Xuan, and M.-E. Harper. 2010. Electron transport chain-dependent and -independent mechanisms of mitochondrial H₂O₂ emission during long-chain fatty acid oxidation. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 5748–5758. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M109.026203.
- Seiler, S.E., O.J. Martin, R.C. Noland, D.H. Slentz, K.L. DeBalsi, O.R. Ilkayeva, J. An, C.B. Newgard, T.R. Koves, and D.M. Muoio. 2014. Obesity and lipid stress inhibit carnitine acetyltransferase activity. *Journal of Lipid Research* 55: 635–644. doi:10.1194/ jlr.M043448.
- Senapedis, W.T., C.J. Kennedy, P.M. Boyle, and P.A. Silver. 2011. Whole genome siRNA cell-based screen links mitochondria to Akt signaling network through uncoupling of electron transport chain. *Molecular Biology of the Cell* 22: 1791–1805. doi:10.1091/mbc. E10-10-0854.
- Shao, W., and P.J. Espenshade. 2014. Sterol regulatory element-binding protein (SREBP) cleavage regulates Golgi-to-endoplasmic reticulum recycling of SREBP

cleavage-activating protein (SCAP). *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 289: 7547–7557. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M113.545699.

- Shi, H., M.V. Kokoeva, K. Inouye, I. Tzameli, H. Yin, and J.S. Flier. 2006. TLR4 links innate immunity and fatty acid-induced insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 3015–3025. doi:10.1172/ JCI28898.
- Shimomura, I., M. Matsuda, R.E. Hammer, Y. Bashmakov, M.S. Brown, and J.L. Goldstein. 2000. Decreased IRS-2 and increased SREBP-1c lead to mixed insulin resistance and sensitivity in livers of lipodystrophic and ob/ob mice. *Molecular Cell* 6: 77–86.
- Shoelson, S.E., L. Herrero, and A. Naaz. 2007. Obesity, inflammation, and insulin resistance. *Gastroenterology* 132: 2169–2180. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2007.03.059.
- Shulman, G.I. 2000. Cellular mechanisms of insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 106: 171– 176. doi:10.1172/JCI10583.
- Smith, S.R., and E. Ravussin. 2002. Emerging paradigms for understanding fatness and diabetes risk. *Current Diabetes Reports* 2: 223–230.
- Son, N.-H., S. Yu, J. Tuinei, K. Arai, H. Hamai, S. Homma, G.I. Shulman, E.D. Abel, and I.J. Goldberg. 2010. PPARγ-induced cardiolipotoxicity in mice is ameliorated by PPARα deficiency despite increases in fatty acid oxidation. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 120: 3443–3454. doi:10.1172/JCI40905.
- Sparagna, G.C., D.L. Hickson-Bick, L.M. Buja, and J.B. McMillin. 2001. Fatty acid-induced apoptosis in neonatal cardiomyocytes: Redox signaling. *Antioxidants* & *Redox Signaling* 3: 71–79. doi:10.1089/152308601750100524.
- Stratford, S., K.L. Hoehn, F. Liu, and S.A. Summers. 2004. Regulation of insulin action by ceramide: Dual mechanisms linking ceramide accumulation to the inhibition of Akt/protein kinase B. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 36608–36615. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M406499200.
- Summers, S.A. 2006. Ceramides in insulin resistance and lipotoxicity. *Progress in Lipid Research* 45: 42–72. doi:10.1016/j.plipres.2005.11.002.
- Summers, S.A., and D.H. Nelson. 2005. A role for sphingolipids in producing the common features of type 2 diabetes, metabolic syndrome X, and Cushing's syndrome. *Diabetes* 54: 591–602.
- Summers, S.A., L.A. Garza, H. Zhou, and M.J. Birnbaum. 1998. Regulation of insulin-stimulated glucose transporter GLUT4 translocation and Akt kinase activity by ceramide. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 18: 5457–5464.
- Symons, J.D., and E.D. Abel. 2013. Lipotoxicity contributes to endothelial dysfunction: A focus on the contribution from ceramide. *Reviews in Endocrine & Metabolic Disorders* 14: 59–68. doi:10.1007/ s11154-012-9235-3.
- Szendroedi, J., T. Yoshimura, E. Phielix, C. Koliaki, M. Marcucci, D. Zhang, T. Jelenik, J. Müller, C. Herder, P. Nowotny, G.I. Shulman, and M. Roden. 2014. Role of diacylglycerol activation of PKCθ in lipid-induced

muscle insulin resistance in humans. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 111: 9597–9602. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1409229111.

- Takano, A., I. Usui, T. Haruta, J. Kawahara, T. Uno, M. Iwata, and M. Kobayashi. 2001. Mammalian target of rapamycin pathway regulates insulin signaling via subcellular redistribution of insulin receptor substrate 1 and integrates nutritional signals and metabolic signals of insulin. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 21: 5050– 5062. doi:10.1128/MCB.21.15.5050-5062.2001.
- Tansey, J.T., C. Sztalryd, E.M. Hlavin, A.R. Kimmel, and C. Londos. 2004. The central role of perilipin a in lipid metabolism and adipocyte lipolysis. *IUBMB Life* 56: 379–385. doi:10.1080/15216540400009968.
- Timmers, S., P. Schrauwen, and J. de Vogel. 2008. Muscular diacylglycerol metabolism and insulin resistance. *Physiology & Behavior* 94: 242–251. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2007.12.002.
- Ueki, K., T. Kondo, and C.R. Kahn. 2004. Suppressor of cytokine signaling 1 (SOCS-1) and SOCS-3 cause insulin resistance through inhibition of tyrosine phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate proteins by discrete mechanisms. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 24: 5434–5446. doi:10.1128/MCB.24.12.5434-5446.2004.
- Unger, R.H. 2002. Lipotoxic diseases. Annual Review of Medicine 53: 319–336. doi:10.1146/annurev. med.53.082901.104057.
- — —. 2003a. Minireview: Weapons of lean body mass destruction: The role of ectopic lipids in the metabolic syndrome. *Endocrinology* 144: 5159–5165. doi:10.1210/en.2003-0870.
- — —. 2003b. Lipid overload and overflow: Metabolic trauma and the metabolic syndrome. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 14: 398–403.
- Unger, R.H., and P.E. Scherer. 2010. Gluttony, sloth and the metabolic syndrome: A roadmap to lipotoxicity. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 21: 345– 352. doi:10.1016/j.tem.2010.01.009.
- Valdecantos, M.P., P.L. Prieto-Hontoria, V. Pardo, T. Módol, B. Santamaría, M. Weber, L. Herrero, D. Serra, J. Muntané, A. Cuadrado, M.J. Moreno-Aliaga, J. Alfredo Martínez, and Á.M. Valverde. 2015. Essential role of Nrf2 in the protective effect of lipoic acid against lipoapoptosis in hepatocytes. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 84: 263–278. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2015.03.019.
- Wang, H., and C. Sztalryd. 2011. Oxidative tissue: Perilipin 5 links storage with the furnace. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* 22: 197–203. doi:10.1016/j. tem.2011.03.008.
- Wang, H., U. Sreenivasan, U. Sreenevasan, H. Hu, A. Saladino, B.M. Polster, L.M. Lund, D. Gong, W.C. Stanley, and C. Sztalryd. 2011. Perilipin 5, a lipid droplet-associated protein, provides physical and metabolic linkage to mitochondria. *Journal of Lipid Research* 52: 2159–2168. doi:10.1194/jlr.M017939.
- Wang, X.L., L. Zhang, K. Youker, M.-X. Zhang, J. Wang, S.A. LeMaire, J.S. Coselli, and Y.H. Shen. 2006. Free fatty acids inhibit insulin signaling-stimulated endo-

thelial nitric oxide synthase activation through upregulating PTEN or inhibiting Akt kinase. *Diabetes* 55: 2301–2310. doi:10.2337/db05-1574.

- Watkins, P.A. 2008. Very-long-chain acyl-CoA synthetases. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 283: 1773– 1777. doi:10.1074/jbc.R700037200.
- Wellen, K.E., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2003. Obesityinduced inflammatory changes in adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1785–1788. doi:10.1172/JCI20514.
- WHO_TRS_916.pdf. (n.d.)
- Winder, W.W., and D.G. Hardie. 1996. Inactivation of acetyl-CoA carboxylase and activation of AMPactivated protein kinase in muscle during exercise. *The American Journal of Physiology* 270: E299–E304.
- Xu, C., J. He, H. Jiang, L. Zu, W. Zhai, S. Pu, and G. Xu. 2009. Direct effect of glucocorticoids on lipolysis in adipocytes. *Molecular Endocrinology* 23: 1161–1170. doi:10.1210/me.2008-0464.
- Ye, J. 2013. Mechanisms of insulin resistance in obesity. *Frontiers in Medicine* 7: 14–24. doi:10.1007/s11684-013-0262-6.
- Ying, W. 2008. NAD+/NADH and NADP+/NADPH in cellular functions and cell death: Regulation and biological consequences. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 10: 179–206. doi:10.1089/ars.2007.1672.
- Young, M.E., G.W. Goodwin, J. Ying, P. Guthrie, C.R. Wilson, F.A. Laws, and H. Taegtmeyer. 2001. Regulation of cardiac and skeletal muscle malonyl-CoA decarboxylase by fatty acids. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 280: E471–E479.
- Yu, C., Y. Chen, G.W. Cline, D. Zhang, H. Zong, Y. Wang, R. Bergeron, J.K. Kim, S.W. Cushman, G.J. Cooney, B. Atcheson, M.F. White, E.W. Kraegen, and G.I. Shulman. 2002. Mechanism by which fatty acids inhibit insulin activation of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1)-associated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activity in muscle. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 50230–50236. doi:10.1074/jbc.M200958200.
- Yuan, H., X. Zhang, X. Huang, Y. Lu, W. Tang, Y. Man, S. Wang, J. Xi, and J. Li. 2010. NADPH oxidase 2-derived reactive oxygen species mediate FFAsinduced dysfunction and apoptosis of β-cells via JNK, p38 MAPK and p53 pathways. *PLoS One* 5: e15726. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0015726.
- Yuzefovych, L., G. Wilson, and L. Rachek. 2010. Different effects of oleate vs. palmitate on mitochondrial function, apoptosis, and insulin signaling in L6 skeletal muscle cells: Role of oxidative stress. American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism 299: E1096–E1105. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00238.2010.
- Zámbó, V., L. Simon-Szabó, P. Szelényi, E. Kereszturi, G. Bánhegyi, and M. Csala. 2013. Lipotoxicity in the liver. World Journal of Hepatology 5: 550–557. doi:10.4254/wjh.v5.i10.550.
- Zehmer, J.K., Y. Huang, G. Peng, J. Pu, R.G.W. Anderson, and P. Liu. 2009. A role for lipid droplets in intermembrane lipid traffic. *Proteomics* 9: 914–921. doi:10.1002/pmic.200800584.

- Zhande, R., J.J. Mitchell, J. Wu, and X.J. Sun. 2002. Molecular mechanism of insulin-induced degradation of insulin receptor substrate 1. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 22: 1016–1026.
- Zhang, D.D. 2006. Mechanistic studies of the Nrf2-Keap1 signaling pathway. *Drug Metabolism Reviews* 38: 769–789. doi:10.1080/03602530600971974.
- Zhang, H.H., M. Halbleib, F. Ahmad, V.C. Manganiello, and A.S. Greenberg. 2002. Tumor necrosis factor-

alpha stimulates lipolysis in differentiated human adipocytes through activation of extracellular signal-related kinase and elevation of intracellular cAMP. *Diabetes* 51: 2929–2935.

Zouhal, H., S. Lemoine-Morel, M.-E. Mathieu, G.A. Casazza, and G. Jabbour. 2013. Catecholamines and obesity: Effects of exercise and training. *Sports Medicine* 43: 591–600. doi:10.1007/s40279-013-0039-8.

The Pathogenesis of Obesity-Associated Adipose Tissue Inflammation

9

Atilla Engin

Abstract

Obesity is characterized by a state of chronic, low-grade inflammation. However, excessive fatty acid release may worsen adipose tissue inflammation and contributes to insulin resistance. In this case, several novel and highly active molecules are released abundantly by adipocytes like leptin, resistin, adiponectin or visfatin, as well as some more classical cytokines. Most likely cytokines that are released by inflammatory cells infiltrating obese adipose tissue are such as tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha), interleukin 6 (IL-6), monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 (MCP-1) (CCL-2) and IL-1. All of those molecules may act on immune cells leading to local and generalized inflammation. In this process, toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4)/phosphatidylinositol-3'-kinase (PI3K)/Protein kinase B (Akt) signaling pathway, the unfolded protein response (UPR) due to endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress through hyperactivation of c-Jun N-terminal Kinase (JNK)-Activator Protein 1 (AP1) and inhibitor of nuclear factor kappa-B kinase beta (IKKbeta)-nuclear factor kappa B (NF-kappaB) pathways play an important role, and may also affect vascular endothelial function by modulating vascular nitric oxide and superoxide release. Additionally, systemic oxidative stress, macrophage recruitment, increase in the expression of NOD-like receptor (NLR) family protein (NLRP3) inflammasone and adipocyte death are predominant determinants in the pathogenesis of obesity-associated adipose tissue inflammation. In this chapter potential involvement of these factors that contribute to the adverse effects of obesity are reviewed.

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_9

Keywords

Adipose tissue macrophages (ATMs) • Autophagy • Ceramide • Endoplasmic reticulum stress • Inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) • Lipotoxicity • M1 adipose tissue macrophages • Macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) • Monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 (MCP-1) • Nuclear factor kappa B (NF-kappaB) • Obesity • Reactive oxygen species (ROS) • Saturated fatty acid • Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) • Tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF-alpha) • Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF)

1 Introduction

The primary event in the sequence leading to chronic inflammation in adipose tissue is metabolic dysfunction in adipocytes. These adipocytes promote inflammation via their own cytokine and chemokine synthesis machinery. Subsequently, inflammatory process is intensified by activated adipose tissue macrophages (ATMs) (Meijer et al. 2011). White adipose tissue is the primary site for the initiation and exacerbation of obesity-associated inflammation. Ten substantial molecular mechanisms have been put forward to explain the pathogenesis of obesityassociated inflammation (Ge et al. 2014); in this respect activation of toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) by saturated fatty acids through the TLR4/ phosphatidylinositol-3'-kinase (PI3K)/Protein kinase B (Akt) signaling pathway (Lee et al. 2003), increases in intracellular protein kinase C (PKC)-theta activation-associated fatty acyl-CoA and diacylglycerol (DAG) concentration with the reduction in both insulin-stimulated insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) tyrosine phosphorylation and IRS-1 associated PI3K activity (Yu et al. 2002), lipotoxicity due to increase in fatty acid release from dysfunctional and insulinresistant adipocytes and overstimulation of hormone-sensitive lipase (HSL) (Cusi 2012), dysregulated sphingolipid biosynthesis (Summers 2006), the unfolded protein response (UPR) due to endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress through hyperactivation of c-Jun N-terminal Kinase (JNK)-Activator Protein 1 (AP1) and inhibitor of kB (IkB) kinase (IKK)-nuclear factor kappa B

(NFkappaB) pathways (Haynes et al. 2004), systemic oxidative stress through superoxide generation from nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) oxidases, oxidative phosphorylation, glyceraldehyde auto-oxidation, PKC activation, and polyol and hexosamine pathways (Manna and Jain 2015), promotion of macrecruitment, rophage accumulation, and persistence in white adipose tissue of obese individuals by adipocyte death (Cinti et al. 2005), increase in the expression of NOD-like receptor (NLR) family protein (NLRP3) inflammasone and caspase-1 in adipose tissue (Koenen et al. 2011), hypoxia-induced lipolysis due to activation of hypoxia Inducible factor-1alpha (HIF-1alpha) and NF-kappaB in adipocytes and macrophages (Yin et al. 2009) and dysregulation of microRNAs (miRNAs) in adipose tissue (Ge et al. 2014) are considered as currently identified predominant determinants of obesity inducedchronic inflammation.

2 Adipocyte and Inflammation

Obesity promotes inflammation in adipose tissue. Human adipocytes express many cytokines/chemokines that are biologically functional. They are able to induce inflammation and activate CD4+ T cells independent of macrophages. As mentioned above the primary event in the sequence leading to chronic inflammation in adipose tissue is the metabolic dysfunction of adipocytes (Meijer et al. 2011). Actually adipocyte hypertrophy and local hypoxia due to adipocyte expansion are two important contributing factors to the increased accumulation of macrophages in adipose tissue in the obese state. The secretion of a number of inflammation-related adipokines is upregulated by hypoxia. In this manner macrophages are phenotypically modified in response to increasing fat mass (Trayhurn 2013). Hypoxia-related adipocyte dysfunction will be discussed later.

The mRNA monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 (MCP-1) levels in human adipose tissue samples correlate with measures of adiposity (Christiansen et al. 2005). Indeed, MCP-1 expression is significantly higher in the adipocytes (Amano et al. 2014) and the MCP-1 receptor, chemokine (C-C motif) receptor 2 (CCR2), has been shown to be mostly expressed in macrophages in crown-like structures where most of proliferating ATMs are observed (Lumeng et al. 2008). These findings indicate that MCP-1 is released by adipocytes in crown-like structures, and could stimulate the proliferation of surrounding ATMs (Amano et al. 2014). In addition to MCP-1 mRNA, adiponectin, resistin, interleukin-6 (IL-6) and tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF-alpha) are produced by human adipocytes and are correlated with the circulating MCP-1 and body mass index (BMI) (Christiansen et al. 2005; Halberg et al. 2008). Actually subcutaneous abdominal adipose tissue MCP-1 gene overexpression is a biomarker of an inflamed adipose organ in human obesity (Christiansen et al. 2005). Expression of MCP-1 mRNA displays a 7.2-fold increase in obese mice as compared with normal ones, leading to substantially elevated MCP-1 protein levels in adipocytes (Takahashi et al. 2003). Thereby MCP-1 expression in adipose tissue attracts the monocytes bearing chemokine receptor CCR2 and contributes to the macrophage infiltration in diet- induced obese and insulin resistance animals (Kanda et al. 2006; Linton and Fazio 2003). Nearly half of the cell population in human adipose tissue consists of preadipocytes which are the undifferentiated precursors of mature adipocytes (Guo et al. 2007). Preadipocytes and pro-inflammatory macrophages share numerous functional or antigenic properties (Charrière et al. 2003). Eventually

preadipocytes have a heightened inflammatory cytokine response, in particular MCP-1 expression following acute high saturated fatty acid and monounsaturated fatty acid exposure, when compared to mature adipocytes. Furthermore, preadipocytes exert a predominant role, via MCP-1, to macrophage recruitment in adipose tissue and contribute to postprandial inflammatory responses (Dordevic et al. 2014). MCP-1 over-expression in adipose tissue is under the control of the AP2 gene promoter and exhibits insulin resistance, macrophage infiltration into adipose tissue, and increased hepatic triglyceride content (Kanda et al. 2006). The abundance of macrophage infiltration in adipose tissue shows a close relationship between adipocyte size. Influence of adipocyte size on adipocyte function may be transmitted through a paracrine pathway involving ATMs (Weisberg et al. 2003). It is thought that macrophage accumulation in visceral omental and subcutaneous fat depots of obese humans positively correlated with the diameters of the fat cells in each depot. However omental macrophage infiltration is greater in comparison to the subcutaneous white adipose tissue, despite the mean diameter of omental adipose cells is significantly smaller than that of the subcutaneous cells (Cancello et al. 2006). In addition to MCP-1, some more classical cytokines are abundantly released by adipocytes like TNF-alpha, interleukin-6 (IL-6), IL-1 as well as several novel and highly active molecules released like adiponectin, leptin, resistin or visfatin. All may lead to local and generalized inflammation in adipose tissue (Guzik et al. 2006). The negative regulation of the nuclear hormone receptor peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor-gamma (PPAR-gamma) is important in mediating the effects of inflammatory cytokines. Furthermore, PPAR-gamma is an essential transcriptional regulator of adipogenesis and is required for maintenance of mature adipocyte function (Tamori et al. 2002). Cytokines have two dramatic effects on adipocyte function; increase in lipolysis and decrease in triglyceride synthesis. Downregulation of PPAR-gamma could strongly contribute to these effects of inflammatory cytokines on

adipocytes. On the other hand, TNF-alpha can affect PPAR-gamma at multiple levels, including the transcription, translation and turnover of PPAR-gamma mRNA and protein (Guilherme et al. 2008). PPAR-gamma mRNA is rapidly degraded in adipocytes (Christianson et al. 2008). In addition to adipocytes, TNF-alpha is also produced by macrophages within adipose tissue of obese subjects. This process requires both the IKK-beta-NF-kappaB and the JNKmitogen-activated protein kinase kinase kinase kinase-4 (MAP4K4)- AP1 signalling pathways (Guilherme et al. 2008). Indeed, free fatty acid (FFA)-mediated induction of proinflammatory cytokines in macrophages requires JNK1 activity (Solinas et al. 2007). Inflammation could also cause insulin resistance by a direct action of TNF-alpha on muscle insulin signaling, which is triggered by serine/threonine (Ser/ Thr) phosphorylation of IRS proteins. On the other hand, in adipocytes, MAP4K4 contributes to the regulation of glucose metabolism as a suppressor of PPAR-gamma and adipogenesis. TNF-alpha-induced insulin-resistance on glucose uptake is rescued by MAP4K4 silencing (Bouzakri and Zierath 2007). Furthermore, the IL-6 concentration in adipose tissue is approximately 100-fold higher than that in plasma. This increase in IL-6 production after hypertrophic enlargement of the adipose cells induces adipose tissue dysfunction with impaired differentiation of the pre-adipocytes (Sopasakis et al. 2004). While IL-6 is associated with visceral adiposity, TNF-alpha rather indicates an association with total body fatness (Cartier et al. 2008). However, soluble tumour necrosis factor receptor 2 (sTNFR2) levels are more closely related to visceral adipose tissue accumulation than to the total adiposity (Cartier et al. 2010). TNF production by human adipose tissue is also regulated by weight loss in obese subjects. In addition, there is an inverse correlation between adipose TNF-alpha expression and adipose lipoprotein lipase activity (Kern et al. 1995). Hence, over-expression of TNF-alpha in subcutaneous adipose tissue of obese women is proportional to the magnitude of the fat depot. Thereby, TNF-alpha prevents further fat deposition by

regulating lipoprotein lipase activity and leptin production (Bulló et al. 2002). TNF-alpha and IL-6 inhibit lipoprotein lipase, and TNF-alpha additionally stimulates HSL and induces uncoupling protein expression (Coppack 2001).

In obesity-associated adipose tissue inflammation, nuclear protein high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) is identified as an inflammatory alarmin. Thus, HMGB1 secretion in adipose tissue is two-fold more in adipose tissue from obese compared to normo-weight individuals. Moreover, this HMGB1 release is in response to inflammatory signals of obesity rather than adipocyte death (Gunasekaran et al. 2013). Upon HMGB1 release, macrophages secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines. Thus adipose tissue HMGB1 mRNA levels correlate with the expression of inflammatory markers. Moreover, insulin resistance modifies the intracellular distribution of HMGB1 in human adipocytes. HMGB1 localizes to the cytosol in obese patients instead of nucleus (Guzmán-Ruiz et al. 2014). When it is released into the extracellular space by preadipocyte, soluble HMGB1 controls the secretion of IL-6 and MCP-1 in adipose tissues through the binding to the receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE) and triggers inflammatory response (Nativel et al. 2013). Excessive fatty acid release may worsen adipose tissue inflammation and contributes to insulin resistance (Morigny et al. 2016). Fat cells of omental adipose tissue obtained from morbidly obese women have at least 26-fold increase in the mRNAs for HSL, lipoprotein lipase, adipose tissue triglyceride lipase, and fatty acid translocase (FAT/CD36) when compared to the nonfat cells, whereas the mRNAs for inflammatory proteins are primarily present in the nonfat cells (Fain et al. 2008). Although the inflammatory signaling pathways primarily become activated by metabolic stresses originating from inside the adipocytes themselves, obesity also overloads the functional capacity of the ER. Obesityrelated ER stress in turn leads to suppression of insulin receptor signaling through hyperactivation of JNK and subsequent Ser phosphorylation of IRS-1 (Ozcan et al. 2004).

3 Adipocyte Death and Initiation of Inflammatory Response

White adipocytes are characterized by a unique morphology with unilocular lipid droplets that occupy 95% of the cell volume and thereby determine the cell size, which ranges approximately from 20 to 200 µm. Accumulation of adipose tissue depends in part on new adipocyte formation via recruitment of progenitors/preadipocytes and their differentiation into adipocytes, as well as hypertrophy of existing adipocytes (Lee et al. 2013). Adipocyte turnover is an important event for the development of hyperplasic or hypertrophic obesity. The absolute number of new hypertrophic adipocytes generation in each year is 70% less than hyperplasic adipocytes. Subcutaneous adipose hypertrophy and hyperplasia are strongly related to the total adipocyte number in adults (Arner et al. 2010). Turnover of adipocytes in adult human white adipose tissue is approximately 10% annually. Nevertheless fat cell number does not decrease in adulthood, even following long-term weight loss (Spalding et al. 2008). However chronic nutrient excess leads to visceral adipose tissue expansion and dysfunction of the adipocytes. Additionally, changing in the supporting matrix and immune cell infiltrates contribute to adipose tissue hypoxia, adipocyte stress, and ultimately adipocyte death (Revelo et al. 2014). Cell death in white adipose tissue occurs primarily by necrosis-like cell death. Further the frequency of adipocyte death is positively correlated with increased adipocyte size in obese humans (Cinti et al. 2005). Crown-like structures are formed with the accumulation of lymphocytes, macrophages, and other immune cells around dying adipocytes (Revelo et al. 2014). In severely obese patients, high B cells/T cells ratio phenotype in crown-like structures reflects long-term excess adiposity and overnutrition (McDonnell et al. 2012). Although obesity is accompanied by a substantial increase in crownlike structures in all fat depots, visceral adipose tissue contains 3.5 fold more crown-like structures when compared with the subcutaneous fat depot. Furthermore in obese mice, crown-like

structures and mast cells have a similar distribution pattern in abdominal fat depots (Altintas et al. 2011). Eventually more than 90% of all macrophages in white adipose tissue of obese subjects are localized around the dead adipocytes. In contrast to adjacent viable adjpocytes, perilipin immunoreactivity could not be detected on lipid droplets of adipocytes surrounded by crown like structures macrophages. Hence free lipid droplets of dead adipocytes act as persistent sites of macrophage fusion and lipid uptake (Cinti et al. 2005). Freshly isolated mature adipocytes from different adipose depots release macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF) approximately at a rate of 10,000 pg/ml/24 h. MIF production is positively correlated with donor BMI and most importantly it is an obesitydependent mediator of macrophage infiltration of adipose tissue (Skurk et al. 2005). Furthermore increased expression of MIF gene in adipocytes is associated with enlarged subcutaneous abdominal adipocytes, reduced circulatory adiponectin, and impaired insulin action (Koska et al. 2009).

Recently, Wensveen et al. defined that a phenotypically distinct population of tissue-resident natural killer (NK) cells create a critical link between obesity-induced adipose stress and visceral adipose tissue inflammation. Upregulation of ligands of the NK cell-activating receptor (NCR1) on adipocytes leads to NK cell proliferation and interferon-gamma (IFN-gamma) production. Eventually macrophage polarization and insulin resistance may develop in response to obesity-induced adipocyte stress (Wensveen et al. 2015). With the development of obesity, ATMs are polarized to an M1 inflammatory phenotype. Not only the numbers of M1 ATMs and the expression of M1 marker genes, such as TNFalpha and MCP-1, but also the M1-to-M2 ratio were increased by high-fat diet induced obesity (Fujisaka et al. 2009; Lumeng et al. 2007). Thus, in obese subjects, when macrophages scavenge dead or dying adipocytes and free lipid droplets, they secrete IL-6 and TNF-alpha (Lumeng et al. 2007). Endocytic activities of ATMs are similar to M2 macrophages and accordingly they secrete high amounts of IL-10 and IL-1 receptor antagonist. However, basal or induced secretion of pro-inflammatory mediators, TNF-alpha, IL-6, IL-1, MCP-1 and MIP-1alpha is even higher in ATMs than in pro-inflammatory M1 macrophages (Zeyda et al. 2007). Indeed two subsets of macrophages are identified in adipose tissue of obese subjects based on their surface expression of F4/80; F4/80(high) and F4/80(low) (Guri et al. 2008). The F4/80(high) ATMs subset exhibits an enhanced ability to produce pro-inflammatory cytokines, PPAR-gamma, CD36 and TLR4 whereas the F4/80(low) subset expresses IL-4 and produces lower concentrations of cytokines (Bassaganya-Riera et al. 2009). Obese adipose tissue shows the chronic inflammation-specific macrophage infiltration with the large numbers of CD8+ effector T cells and pro-inflammatory macrophages, whereas the numbers of regulatory and CD4+ helper T cells are decreased (Xu et al. 2003). In addition to the increased levels of CD8+ T cells and macrophages, the CD11c+ dendritic cells (DCs) phenotype, F4/80(low) also increases in the adipose tissues of diet-induced obesity. In this manner there may be a link between adipose tissues derived DCs and adipose tissue inflammation which is caused by pro-inflammatory mediators of Th17 cells. Thus adipose tissues derived DCs express higher levels of IL-6, transforming growth factor-beta (TGF-beta), IL-23 that are essential cytokines for Th17 cells proliferation or differentiation (Chen et al. 2014). Indeed during obesity DCs for human CD11c+ CD1c+ and for mouse CD11c(high)F4/80(low) accumulate in adipose tissue. In patients, the presence of CD11c+ CD1c+ DCs correlates with the BMI and with an elevation in Th17 cells. Similarly, CD11c(high)F4/80(low) DCs from obese mice induce Th17 differentiation (Bertola et al. 2012).

Actually classically activated M1 macrophages create a pro-inflammatory environment that blocks adipocyte insulin action, contributing to the development of insulin resistance (Harford et al. 2011). In fact, resident ATMs uniformly express markers of alternative activation. Alternatively activated phenotype (M2a) markers are macrophage galactose N-acetylgalactosamine specific lectin 1 (MGL1) and IL-10 (Dupasquier et al. 2006). M2a marker, MGL1+ ATMs could promote new fat cell for-

mation. The inhibition of these processes by M1 macrophages may promote adipocyte hypertrophy and death, which has been closely linked to ATMs accumulation (Strissel et al. 2007). Obesity does not significantly alter the localization of M2a marker MGL1+ ATMs in adipose tissue but instead superimposes a new population of M1-polarized M2a marker MGL1 - CCR2+ ATMs on these resident cells. A decrease in the quantity of M2a ATMs combined with the appearance of these "recruited ATMs" ultimately shifts the balance of M1/M2a ATMs to create a more proinflammatory environment in adipose tissue. With diet-induced obesity, M2a marker, MGL1+ ATMs remain in interstitial spaces, whereas a population of M2a marker MGL1 - CCR2+ ATMs with high M1 and low M2a gene expression is recruited to clusters surrounding necrotic adipocytes. The rate of recruitment of new macrophages to M2a marker MGL1 - ATM clusters is significantly faster than that of interstitial M2a marker MGL1+ ATMs (Lumeng et al. 2008). Eventually M1-polarized macrophages are characterized by the expression of proinflammatory mediators. This phenotype forms crown-like structures in obese adipose tissue and scavenges dead adipocytes and its potentially cytotoxic remnants. Thus, ATMs synergistically increase their own absorptive capacities (Cinti et al. 2005; Lumeng et al. 2008). Crown like structures are chronic sources of TNF-alpha. Even low frequency of adipocyte death may be sufficient to cause adipose tissue inflammation and promote insulin resistance (Strissel et al. 2007).

Furthermore, macrophage markers CD68 and CD14 are closely correlated with the total number of macrophages. Consistent with this, proinflammatory markers IL-6, MCP-1, and TNF-alpha are significantly elevated in adipose tissue from obese subjects compared with lean subjects. A change in the macrophage phenotype may occur by obesity with a preponderance of antiinflammatory (M2) markers and a decrement of proinflammatory (M1) markers in adipose tissue. It is suggested that this event may be a protective mechanism in counteracting with the enhanced inflammation seen in the adipose tissue in association with obesity (Fjeldborg et al. 2014).

Adipocytes-derived saturated fatty acids are endogenous ligands that induce macrophageinducible C-type lectin (Mincle) mRNA expression in macrophages partly through the TLR4/ NF-kappaB pathway in the adipose tissue of obese subjects (Ichioka et al. 2011). At first, saturated fatty acids are released from hypertrophied adipocytes through the macrophage-induced adipocyte lipolysis, subsequently, these result in the activation of the TLR4/NF-kappaB pathway (Suganami et al. 2007). Actually, Mincle serves as a receptor for SAP130, a component of small, nuclear ribonucloprotein as a Mincle ligand that is released from damaged cells to sense cell death and induce proinflammatory cytokine production (Yamasaki et al. 2008). Scavenging of adipocyte debris is an important function of white ATMs in obese individuals. Hence, dead adipocytes associated crown-like structure or macrophage syncytia in the adipose tissue is a hallmark of chronic inflammation which is coincidental with increased TNF-alpha gene expression (Cinti et al. 2005; Strissel et al. 2007). Collectively, Mincle may play a role in sensing adipocyte death to induce proinflammatory cytokine production in the adipose tissue in obesity (Ichioka et al. 2011). In this respect, Mincle in macrophages is crucial for crown-like structure formation, expression of fibrosis-related genes and myofibroblast activation. Thereby, Mincle is localized to macrophages in crown-like structure, in a number which correlates with the extent of interstitial fibrosis (Tanaka et al. 2014). Additionally, a positive link is found between the mast cell number and fibrosis in white adipose tissue of obese nondiabetic patients (Divoux et al. 2012). The immature mast cells that infiltrate into adipose tissue at the nonobese stage, later gradually mature with the progression of obesity. Anti-mast cell protease 6 (anti-MCP-6) is secreted from mature mast cells and induces collagen 5 expression in obese adipose tissue, which may contribute to the adipose tissue fibrosis (Hirai et al. 2014). Obese subjects have more total fibrosis in omental white adipose tissue and have more pericellular fibrosis around adipocytes, when compared to lean subjects. Some adipocytes are engulfed in fibrosis and stained

perilipin negative. This indicates that fibrosis is a response to dysfunctional or dying adipocytes. Thus, omental white adipose tissue fibrosis negatively correlates with omental adipocyte diameters and with triglyceride levels (Divoux et al. 2010). Adipocytes hypertrophy induces the expression of HIF-1alpha, and increased lysyl oxidase, which is one of the target genes of HIF-1alpha and mediates cross linking of collagens for adipose tissue fibrosis. Furthermore, high fat diet induces the expression of IL-13 and mediates the deposition of collagen in adipose tissue (Halberg et al. 2009). On the other hand, the extracellular matrix plays important roles in maintaining adequate adipose tissue function. Metalloelastase, MMP-12 is produced predominantly by ATMs and can be induced with both short- and long-term high fat diet challenges. MMP-12 activation leads to lipolysis (Martinez-Santibanez et al. 2015). In humans, MMP-12 expression correlated positively and significantly with insulin resistance, TNF-alpha expression, and the number of CD14+ CD206+ macrophages in adipose tissue. Despite its extensive expression in M2 macrophages and DCs, it is detected at low levels in M1 macrophages (Lee et al. 2014).

4 Inflammasome Activation

Lipid spill over from dysfunctional or necrotic adipocytes participates in dyslipidemia and lipotoxicity. Lipid metabolites serve as a source of endogenous danger-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) that can be sensed by specific pattern recognition receptors (PRRs). Subsequently PRRs mediate activation of the cells of innate immune system (Lukens et al. 2011). In this context, obesity is associated with the increased ceramides, saturated fatty acids, reactive oxygen species (ROS), mitochondrial dysfunction and adenosine triphosphate (ATP) release from necrotic adipocytes. All these factors have been shown to activate the NLRP3 inflammasome in macrophages (Lukens et al. 2011). The NLRP3 inflammasome is the most fully characterized inflammasome and consists of the NLRP3 scaffold, the apoptosis-associated speck-like protein

containing a C-terminal - caspase recruitment domain (CARD) (ASC, encoded by PYCARD gene) adaptor, and caspase-1. Actually NLRP3 is activated upon exposure to pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), DAMPs and by host-derived molecules (Schroder and Tschopp 2010) multiprotein complexes localize within the cytoplasm of the cell that are responsible for the maturation of proinflammatory cytokines and the activation of a highly inflammatory form of cell death, pyroptosis (Abais et al. 2015). Indeed, pyroptosis is a caspase-1-dependent programmed cell death, which features rapid plasma membrane rupture, DNA fragmentation, and release of proinflammatory intracellular contents (Xu et al. 2014). In obesity, hypertrophic adipocytes exhibit cholesterol crystals and accumulation of calcium and ROS, that might trigger the NLRP3 inflammasome pathway with subsequent massive activation of caspase-1, which ultimately results in adipocyte death from pyroptosis (Giordano et al. 2013). Dendritic cells [CD11c+CD11b+F4/80–] are exposed to high fat diet, vary toward a proinflammatory phenotype with increased IL-1beta secretion, Interleukin 1 receptor, type 1 (IL-1R1), TLR4, and caspase-1 expression (Reynolds et al. 2012). Ectopic triglyceride accumulation, adipocyte size, and macrophage infiltration in adipose tissue and circulating adipokine levels are dependent on the NLRP3 inflammasome activation. Thereby inflammasomes have critical functions in obesity and insulin resistance (Stienstra et al. 2011). In this regard, NLRP3 inflammasome senses lipotoxicity-associated increases in intracellular ceramide as an obesity-associated danger signal to induce caspase-1 cleavage in macrophages and adipose tissue (Vandanmagsar et al. 2011). Actually, ceramide, a product derived from long-chain saturated fatty acids inhibits insulinstimulated activation of Akt and translocation of GLUT4 (Chavez et al. 2003). Diet containing high amount of saturated fatty acid enhances IL-1beta-mediated adipose tissue inflammation and insulin resistance. Actually high-saturated fatty acid consumers display reduced insulin sensitivity with elevated NLRP3 inflammasome (PYCARD and caspase-1 multiprotein complex) expression in adipose tissue (Finucane et al.

2015). Eventually, activation of NLRP3 inflammasome by damaged mitochondria leads to the caspase-1-dependent secretion of the proinflammatory cytokines IL-1 beta and IL-18 (Benetti et al. 2013; Gurung et al. 2015). Processing of IL-1beta and IL-18 requires cleavage by caspase-1, a cysteine protease, which is regulated by the inflammasomes. Caspase-1 and IL-1beta activity in adipose tissue is increased both in dietinduced and genetically induced obese animals. Under these conditions caspase-1 is upregulated during adipocyte differentiation and directs adipocytes toward a more insulin-resistant phenotype. In this context, the inflammasome plays an important role in regulation of adipocyte function and insulin sensitivity through caspase-1 activity (Stienstra et al. 2010). Abdominal subcutaneous adipose tissue biopsies from obese humans revealed that NLRP3 inflammasome activation and a Th1 shift in the T cell population in adipose tissue is related to insulin resistance, which may be explained by adipose tissue inflammatory processes (Goossens et al. 2012).

Furthermore, lipid metabolites including ceramide and diacylglycerol (DAG) can activate NAPDH oxidase and enhance ROS generation (Brookheart et al. 2009). The adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase (AMPK) has emerged as an essential mediator of fatty acid metabolism (Steinberg and Kemp 2009). AMPKalpha2 functions as a physiological suppressor of NADPH oxidase and ROS production (Wang et al. 2010). Thereby, FFA-enhanced ROS generation is negatively regulated by AMPK activation, which results in an increased beta oxidation of FFAs in mitochondria and decreases the lipid loading (Wang et al. 2010). Nevertheless, NAPDH oxidase-dependent generation of ROS plays an essential role in NLRP3 inflammasome activation (Schroder and Tschopp 2010). AMPK positively regulates autophagy by directly activating Unc-51 Like Autophagy Activating Kinase 1 (ULK1) (Egan et al. 2011). Saturated fatty acid-decreased AMPK activity leads to defective autophagy and the accumulation of mitochondrial ROS, by a deficiency in the clearance of dysfunctional mitochondria. Thus, excess saturated fatty acid accumulation leads to inflammasome activation and IL-1beta release through AMPK-autophagy-ROS signaling pathway (Wen et al. 2011). In fact, several autophagic genes are downregulated in obesity. These include Atg7, Becn1, Ulk1 and Atg5. Thus, activation complex 1 of the mechanistic target of rapamycin complex 1 (mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1, mTORC1) inhibits autophagy through posttranslational phosphorylation of ULK1 (Sciarretta et al. 2012). Inhibition of autophagy increases the generation of ROS. In addition to ROS production and the NLRP3 inflammasome activation, FFA overload also induces ER stress, apoptosis and inflammation (Legrand-Poels et al. 2014). Furthermore, ER stress activates the NLRP3 inflammasome in human macrophages, resulting in the subsequent release of IL-1beta by human macrophages, with an activation mechanism similar to that of other known NLRP3 activators, requiring ROS generation. UPR-independent ER stress response regulates NLRP3 inflammasome activation (Menu et al. 2012).

5 Plasminogen Activator Inhibitor

Expression of enzymes involved in ceramide generation, neutral sphingomyelinase (NSMase), acid sphingomyelinase (ASMase), and serinepalmitoyl-transferase (SPT) mRNA are elevated in obese adipose tissues (Samad et al. 2006). While sphinganine ceramide significantly decreases, dihydroceramide content increases in obese humans. In these cases, Ser palmitoyltransferase and ceramidases activities (both neutral and acidic) are found elevated, whereas sphingomyelinase activities (both neutral and acidic) are reduced (Błachnio-Zabielska et al. 2012). However, high fat diet-mediated increase in ceramide is attenuated in mice lacking plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1). This evidence shows that PAI-1 plays a direct role in sphingolipid metabolism, which is augmented in a setting of obesity, where PAI-1 levels are elevated (Shah et al. 2008). Ceramide can induce the expression of PAI-1 and inflammatory cytokines and chemokines from adipocytes (Samad et al. 2006). The plasminogen activation system consists of urokinase plasminogen activator (uPA) and tissue plasminogen activator (tPA). Proteolitic effect of plasmin is inhibited by impeding plasminogen-plasmin cleavage. Four known protein inhibitors of uPA/tPA are defined as PAI-1, PAI-2, PAI-3 and nexin. PAI-1 is a fastacting, highly specific inhibitor of tPA and uPA (Jankun and Skrzypczak-Jankun 2009). Obesity is characterized by elevated levels of circulating PAI-1. In fact, adipose tissue evolves into a major PAI-1 producing organ by gaining capacity during adipocyte differentiation. This is mediated by a decrease in E2F1 protein levels which is well-known transcriptional repressor of PAI-1 (Venugopal et al. 2007). However, the greater fat cell size and the adipose tissue mass has the greater contribution to circulating PAI-1 production of adipose tissue. However, visceral adipose tissue has a higher capacity to produce PAI-1 than subcutaneous adipose tissue. In addition to FFA, PAI-1 synthesis is most potently upregulated by TNF-alpha and transforming growth factorbeta (TGF-beta). Reasonably impaired fibrinolysis in obesity is probably due to an increased expression of PAI-1 in adipose tissue (Skurk and Hauner 2004). Indeed, exposure of adipocytes to TNF-alpha induces PAI-1 mRNA by increasing the rate of transcription of the PAI-1 gene. This dramatic induction of PAI-1 mRNA in response to TNF-alpha is mediated by p38, PI3K, tyrosine kinases, and the transcription factor NF-kappaB (Pandey et al. 2005). Increased FFA concentrations in blood of nondiabetic, overweight subjects markedly raise circulating PAI-1 concentrations, with a concomitant increase in the expression of the PAI-1 gene in adipose tissue. This means that adipocytes also stimulate PAI-1 expression in macrophages and potentiates the increase in PAI-1 messenger RNA expression in response to FFAs (Kishore et al. 2010). PAI-1 inhibition results in enhanced adipocyte differentiation and is also associated with significantly upregulated PPAR-gamma, CCAAT enhancer-binding protein-alpha (C/EBPalpha), and adipocyte-selective fatty acid-binding protein (aP2) expression in differentiated adipocytes. Conversely, PAI-1 overexpression in differentiated adipocytes inhibits

adipocyte differentiation and is accompanied by decreases in PPARgamma, C/EBPalpha, and aP2 levels (Liang et al. 2006).

6 Activation of Toll-like Receptor 4 by Saturated Fatty Acids

Nutritional fatty acids, whose circulating levels are often increased in obesity, activate TLR4 signaling in adipocytes and macrophages and that the capacity of fatty acids to induce inflammatory signaling in adipose cells or tissue and macrophages (Shi et al. 2006). Fatty acid levels are elevated in obesity and induce inflammatory pathways by an unknown mechanism. Low grade inflammation leads to the development of insulin and leptin resistance. Recent studies show that these effects could be mediated through the activation of TLR (Fresno et al. 2011).

TLR4-induced ER stress may be an obligatory step mediating the saturated fatty acids -mediated endothelial dysfunction (Kim et al. 2015b). TLR4-deficiency protects the mice against highfat diet-induced ER stress. The mRNA levels of NF-kappaB regulated TNF-alpha, IL-1beta and IL-6 are not changed after hig-fat-diet. Similarly, phospho-IKB-alpha (Ser 32) is not changed after signaling downstream of TLR4. These evidences show that TLR4 is essential for the development of high-fat diet induced ER stress (Pierre et al. 2013). In fact, fatty acids derived from lipolysis of hypertrophic adipocyte are taken up by macrophages and stored as triacylglycerol droplets (Caspar-Bauguil et al. 2015). A paracrine loop involving FFA and TNF-alpha between adipocytes and macrophages establishes a vicious cycle that aggravates inflammatory changes in the adipose tissue (Suganami et al. 2005). Endogenous fatty acids, which are released from adipocytes via the beta3-adrenergic stimulation, activate the TLR4/NF-kappaB pathway. In this respect, large quantities of saturated fatty acids release from hypertrophied adipocytes via the macrophage-induced adipocyte lipolysis. These ligands, induce the inflammatory changes in both adipocytes and macrophages through

TLR4/NF-kappaB activation (Suganami et al. 2007). Actually, saturated fatty acids released via adipocyte lipolysis stimulate TLR4 signaling. Activating transcription factor 3 (ATF3) is a member of the ATF/cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) response element-binding protein (CREB) and its stimulation acts as a transcriptional repressor of saturated fatty acids/ TLR4 signaling in macrophages of obese adipose tissue (Suganami et al. 2009). TNF receptor-associated factor 6 (TRAF6) is stimulated in response to fatty acid-induced inflammation. Following activation of TLR4 by saturated fatty acid, TRAF6 is upregulated. Ultimately, TRAF6 induces proinflammatory cytokine production (Tian et al. 2015). Generally, miRNAs prevent protein synthesis through degrading mRNAs and inhibit their translation. In this context, miRNAs have critical roles in TLR4 pathway (Friedman et al. 2009). During TLR4 activation by saturated fatty acids, miRNA-194 expression is downregulated. In contrast, overexpression of miRNA-194 directly decreases TRAF6 expression and attenuates the release of TNF-alpha in saturated fatty acid-activated THP-1 monocytes (Tian et al. 2015). miRNA-146 also directly decreases IL-1 receptor-associated kinase 1 (IRAK1) and TRAF6 expression and attenuates the release of proinflammatory cytokines through the inactivation of NF-kappaB P65 in hypoxia/ reoxygenation-induced macrophages (Jiang et al. 2014). Adipocyte hypertrophy and local hypoxia are two of the most important factors that contribute to the accumulation of macrophages in the adipose tissue of obese subjects (Trayhurn 2013). During obesity, adipocytes release pro-inflammatory factors like chemokine (C-C) motif) ligand 2 (CCL2), TNF, or FFA that induce the recruitment and activation of ATMs (Olefsky and Glass 2010). Subsequently, ATMs release TNFalpha, IL-6, IL-1beta, migration inhibitory factor and resistins. All these proinflammatory factors amplify this inflammatory circuit and leads to insulin resistance by blocking insulin action in adipocytes (Biswas and Mantovani 2012). In particular, IL-6 impairs the activities of the PI3K/ Akt/glycogen synthase kinase (GSK) pathway via down-regulating miRNA-200 s. This suggests that miRNA-200 s is a link between IL-6 and insulin resistance (Dou et al. 2013).

TLR4 deficiency attenuates adipose tissue inflammation in obesity but does not impede the accumulation of ATMs. Furthermore, TLR4 signaling plays a direct role in mediating adipose tissue macrophage phenotype in diet-induced obesity (Orr et al. 2012). On the other hand, the TLR and inflammasome pathways drive lowgrade inflammation in obesity-related metabolic diseases. Saturated FFAs activate TLRs in macrophages and adipocytes. Thereby, an inflammatory cascade is triggered (Masters et al. 2011). Activation of TLR signaling in adipocytes causes the insulin signaling pathway inhibition, whereas upregulation of TLR4 in macrophages impairs inflammatory response to saturated FFAs and protects against insulin resistance during obesity (Nguyen et al. 2007; Olefsky and Glass 2010). Excessive fatty acid release due to increased basal lipolysis influences whole body insulin sensitivity and enhances adipose tissue inflammation. Ultimately, excessive circulating fatty acids may ectopically accumulate in insulin-sensitive tissues and impair insulin action (Morigny et al. 2016). Unfolded proteins accumulate in the ER under conditions of cellular stress induced by over-nutrition (Schröder and Kaufman 2005). The UPR functioning depends essentially on three main ER sensors involving the activation of ATF-6, protein kinase R (PKR)-like eukaryotic initiation factor 2a kinase (PERK) and inositol requiring enzyme 1 (IRE-1). All of them together act to restrict new protein synthesis and increase the production of chaperones (Lowe et al. 2012). UPR activation links to the development of insulin resistance through JNK activation, inflammation, and oxidative stress (Brasaemle 2007). ER stress is also associated with activation of NF-kappaB and that alpha subunit of translation initiation factor 2 (eIF2alpha) phosphorylation (Deng et al. 2004) While IRS-1 tyrosine phosphorylation reduces, IRS-1 Ser phosphorylation (pS) is enhanced in obese animals compared to lean ones. In these animals IRS-1 concentration remains unchanged, IKKalpha/beta pS and JNK theronine/tyrosine phosphorylation is increased (Zolotnik et al. 2012). Thus, eIF2alpha phosphorylation-dependent NF-kappaB activation associated with decreased levels of the inhibitor IKKalpha protein (Deng et al. 2004). Increased IKKbeta Ser phosphorylation and IRS-1 Ser phosphorylation, both of which independently can have deleterious effects on insulin-stimulated PI3K activation in high-fat diet (Yaspelkis et al. 2009). Saturated fatty acidinduced NF-kappaB activation is partly mediated through the TLR4/PI3K/Akt signaling pathway. Furthermore, saturated and polyunsaturated fatty acids reciprocally modulate the activation of TLR4 and its downstream signaling pathways involving MyD88/IRAK/TRAF6 and PI3K/Akt. Eventually, TLR4-mediated target gene expression and cellular responses are also differentially modulated by saturated and unsaturated fatty acids (Lee et al. 2003).

7 Adipose Tissue Inflammation and Insulin Resistance

Obesity-associated hyperinsulinemia drives adipose tissue inflammation which contributes to factors that suppress insulin-stimulated de novo lipogenesis and systemic insulin sensitivity (Pedersen et al. 2015). Adipokines and chemokines are key mediators that play crucial roles in crosstalk between adipocytes and macrophages in the adipose tissue inflammation (Bai and Sun 2015). TLR4 is activated with the saturated fatty acids, which are released from hypertrophied adipocytes. In this case, macrophage-induced adipocyte lipolysis stimulates NF-kappaB signaling expression of TNF-alpha and IL-6. and Eventually, both adipocyte- and macrophageinduced inflammatory changes through NF-kappaB activation provokes insulin resistance in obesity (Song et al. 2006; Suganami et al. 2007). M1 ATMs exacerbate local inflammation by producing TNF-alpha, IL-6 and IL-1beta. These cytokines subsequently promote insulin resistance. Furthermore, macrophage migration inhibitory factor is enhanced during obesity. This chemokine is directly associated with the degree of peripheral insulin resistance (Finucane et al. 2012), whereas its deficiency partially protects from high-fat diet induced insulin resistance by attenuating macrophage infiltration (Finucane et al. 2014). Infiltration of cytotoxic T-cells into obese adipose tissue precedes macrophage accumulation. T-cell-derived cytokines promote the recruitment and activation of M1 macrophages. Activated M1 macrophages augment adipose tissue inflammation and insulin resistance (Harford et al. 2011). Moreover, tissueresident immune cells play a major role in the regulation of obesity-induced inflammation. Besides the adipose tissue macrophages and other pro-inflammatory cells including neutrophils, Th1 CD4+ T cells, CD8+ T cells, B cells, DCs, and mast cells, however, adipose tissue also contains anti-inflammatory cells that counteract to the pro-inflammatory immune cells (Lee and Lee 2014). Compared with adipose tissue from lean subjects, adipose tissue from obese subjects contained increased areas of fibrosis, which correlated inversely with insulin sensitivity. The majority of macrophages are associated with fibrosis. Macrophages in crownlike structures are predominantly M1, but those in fibrotic areas are M2 phenotype with a lower level of IL-1 expression and a higher ratio of IL-10 to IL-12. Thus, adipose tissues of insulin-resistant obese humans demonstrate increased fibrosis with M2 macrophage abundance (Spencer et al. 2010). Human omental adipose tissue fibrosis in severe obesity is consistent with a higher degree of insulin resistance and also contains M2 macrophages. (Guglielmi et al. 2015). Particularly, protein inhibitor of activated signal transducer and activator of transcription 1 (STAT1) (PIAS1) functions in the innate immune system and is a key regulator of the inflammation cascade. PIAS1 inhibits the macrophage infiltration in adipose tissue, thus suppressing amplification of the inflammation cascade, which in turn improved insulin sensitivity (Liu et al. 2015). Adipose tissue from insulin-resistant obese have three-fold to ten-fold increases in numbers of CD4+ T cells that produce interleukin IL-22 and IL-17 compared with metabolically normal insulin-sensitive obese subjects (Fabbrini et al. 2013). Obese human adipose tissue-derived stem cells also induce Th17 promotion and monocyte activation.

This proinflammatory environment inhibits insulin response of adipocyte (Eljaafari et al. 2015).

Collectively, there are a number of potential biochemical mechanism for the contribution of proinflammatory signaling to insulin resistance (Wellen and Hotamisligil 2005). In particular, JNKs are activated within numerous metabolically important cells and mediate obesityassociated disruptions in metabolic homeostasis in obesity (Pal et al. 2016). Indeed, FFAs can activate macrophages and bone marrow-derived DCs via TLR2-, TLR4- and JNK-dependent inflammatory pathways. Metabolic pathways utilize immune signaling mechanisms to trigger the activation of CD11c+ proinflammatory cells. Consequently, FFA-induced, TLR-mediated activation of JNK proinflammatory pathways in CD11c+ immune cells promotes inflammation and subsequent cellular insulin resistance (Nguyen et al. 2007). Actually, JNK can be activated by FFAs through TNF-alpha-independent mechanisms. In obesity, activated JNK is a major contributor to FFA-induced cellular insulin resistance. Furthermore, TNF-alpha is a downstream effector of activated JNK (Nguyen et al. 2005). TNF-alpha, through activation of p38 MAPK and IKK, produces Ser phosphorylation of insulin resistance and IRS-1. Actually, its tyrosine phosphorylation is impaired by insulin. Eventually the corresponding activation of PI3K and Akt, leads to insulin resistance (de Alvaro et al. 2004). TNFalpha mediates insulin resistance by enhancing adipocyte lipolysis through the stimulation of JNK and IKKbeta/NF-kappaB pathway which may increase Ser/Thr phosphorylation. IL-1beta also contributes to insulin resistance by impairing insulin signaling in peripheral tissues and macrophages. Macrophages from insulinresistant obese are associated with increased production. In this case, forkhead transcription factor-1 (FOXO1) correlates with elevated levels of IL-1beta mRNA. Furthermore, FOXO1 signaling through NF-kappaB induces insulin resistance by producing proinflammatory cytokines in obesity (Su et al. 2009). Leptin-induced signaling via STAT3 rapidly activates the negative feedback regulator suppressor of cytokine signaling-3 (SOCS3), which inhibits leptin-induced signal

transduction (Wunderlich et al. 2013). Among the most prominent cytokines that are overrepresented in the bloodstream of obese individuals with obesity are TNF-alpha and IL-6; however only IL-6-induced signaling is mediated via JAK and STAT3 (Heinrich et al. 2003). In chronic JAK-STAT3-SOCS3 signaling in obesity, the IL-6-bound receptor complex activates intracellular JAK2 subsequently leading to STAT3 activation, which in turn to elevating SOCS3 expression (Wunderlich et al. 2013). During the progression of obesity IL-6 may induce insulin resistance through two different signaling pathways. Firstly, IL-6 induces insulin resistance by activating STAT3 and upregulating the transcription of its target gene SOCS3. These effects are consistent with the IL-6-dependent activation of extracellular-related kinase 1/2 (ERK1/2), a Ser-Thr protein kinase involved in Ser STAT3 phosphorylation (Serrano-Marco et al. 2012). Secondly, IL-6 induces insulin resistance by impairing the activation of the PI3K/Akt/GSK pathway and glycogenesis (Dou et al. 2013).

8 Oxidative Stress

Obesity can induce systemic oxidative stress through superoxide generation from NADPH oxidases, oxidative phosphorylation, glyceraldehyde auto-oxidation, PKC activation, and polyol and hexosamine pathways. Additional factors are relevant to the initiation of oxidative stress in obesity include hyperleptinemia, low antioxidant defense, chronic inflammation, and postprandial ROS generation (Manna and Jain 2015). Adipocytes from insulin resistant obese subject exhibit increased oxidative stress and impaired antioxidant defense. Additionally, proteasome activity is impaired in adipocytes of diet-induced obese mice. In fact, proteasomal dysfunction in adipocytes results from protein oxidation and protein misfolding. Actually, this event constitutes major pathogenic mechanism in the development of insulin resistance in obesity (Díaz-Ruiz et al. 2015). When cellular antioxidant and repair pathways fail to restore protein oxidative damage, cells activate additional defense mecha-

nisms to prevent the accumulation of oxidized proteins. Oxidized protein residues are toxic for cells and threaten cell viability. Actually, proteasomes provide a second line of defense against the free radicals and oxidants (Grune and Davies 1997). Thereby the removal of damaged proteins is extremely important for the maintenance of normal cell function. In this context, the 20S proteasome functions primarily for removal of damaged proteins (Pickering and Davies 2012). The enhanced proteolytic activity of the proteasome is important for the preservation of cell viability. Activated proteasomes are better able to degrade oxidized proteins than the standard proteasome. Direct comparison of purified 20S proteasome and immunoproteasome demonstrated that the immunoproteasome can selectively degrade oxidized proteins (Pickering et al. 2010; Seifert et al. 2010). Proteasome dysfunction mediates obesity-induced ER stress, leading to hyperactivation of JNK and insulin resistance (Otoda et al. 2013). Inflammatory pathways diminish UPR function through inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS)-mediated S-nitrosylation of IRE-1alpha, which contributes defective IRE-1alpha activity, impaired ER function, and prolonged ER stress in obesity (Yang et al. 2015). Peroxisomal fatty acid metabolism, cytochrome P450 microsomal reactions and the mitochondrial respiratory chain generate large amount of free radicals, which is associated with an irregular production of adipokines. Eventually high ROS production and the decrease in antioxidant capacity lead to adipose tissue inflammation (Fernández-Sánchez et al. 2011). Formation of advanced glycation endproducts/advanced-lipoxidation endproducts and its precursors, including methylglyoxal (MGO), are increased in conditions characterized with hyperglycemia, hyperlipidemia and enhanced oxidative stress. This metabolic profile is typical for obesity (Gaens et al. 2013). Glutathione S-transferase A4 (GSTA4)dependent production of proinflammatory glutathione metabolites, glutathionyl trans-4-hydroxy-2-nonenal (GS-HNE) and its metabolite glutathionyl-1,4-dihydroxynonene (GS-DHN) are produced by adipocyte in response to oxidative stress. In this case, increase in lipid peroxidation causes nonenzymatic formation of GS-HNE and GS-DHN. These metabolites have the potential to maintain obesity-induced inflammation, adipocyte dysfunction and insulin resistance (Frohnert et al. 2014). Obesity-induced oxidative stress in adipocytes as well as the presence of inflammatory changes in adipose tissue may lead to activation of tissue-resident macrophages (Frohnert and Bernlohr 2014). Upregulation of NADPH oxidase in multiple tissues occurs as a systemic response in obesity (Jiang et al. 2011). Intracellular ROS formation occurs upon stimulation of insulin in adipocytes. However, preadipocytes respond to insulin to a higher degree than that of adipocytes. Furthermore, NADPH oxidase 4 (NOX4)-mediated ROS could be released intracellularly and triggers adipogenesis in preadipocytes. Thus, long-term high fat diet results in massive obesity with adipocyte hypertrophy and hyperplasia. Subsequently, a significant decrease occurs in NOX4 expression. NOX4 is a hallmark for relative adipocyte mass and differentiation (Mouche et al. 2007). Additionally, NOX2-derived ROS destroys insulin receptor and endothelial function in dietary obesity (Du et al. 2013). Mitochondria are not only a target for ROS produced by NADPH oxidase but also a significant source of ROS in obesity, which may stimulate NADPH oxidases (Dikalov 2011). On the one hand, saturated fatty acids induce carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1 expression, which may contribute to saturated fatty acid-induced ROS overproduction. In this process, accelerated beta-oxidation causes excessive electron flux in the respiratory chain. Excess electrons supply for mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation contributes the over-production of ROS (Nakamura et al. 2009). On the other hand, protons can reenter the mitochondrial matrix through different uncoupling proteins, affecting the control of free radicals production by mitochondria. Disorders of the mitochondrial electron transport chain, over-generation of ROS and lipoperoxides or impairments in antioxidant defenses have important causal role in obesity-related inflammation (Martínez 2006). Moreover, increased expression of NADPH oxidases associated with obesity causes dysregulated production of adiponectin,

PAI-1, IL-6, and MCP-1, and reduced expression of detoxifying enzymes (Kim et al. 2006). TNF-alpha itself stimulates endothelial NOS (eNOS) activity to generate nitric oxide (NO) through a pathway involving its lipid messenger, ceramide in obesity (Bulotta et al. 2001). In this case, TNF-alpha stimulates eNOS phosphorylation at Ser 1177 via PI3K-Akt signal transduction pathway (Kawanaka et al. 2002). Furthermore, under the conditions of nutrient excess and obesity, phosphorylation of eNOS is diminished due to saturated fatty acid-mediated induction of insulin resistance (Kim et al. 2008). Eventually elevated FFAs lower NO bioavailability (Steinberg et al. 2000) by downregulating the PI3K/Akt/eNOS-dependent insulin signaling axis (Madonna and De Caterina 2009). On the other hand elevated levels of FFAs in obesity trigger macrophage activation (Li et al. 2010). Macrophages and dendritic cells express MMP12 that restrains adipose tissue expansion while promoting the expression of inflammatory mediators. In inflammatory conditions, iNOS is expressed at high levels by DCs or macrophages. The expression of MMP12 mRNA by CD14+ CD206+ macrophages varies 100-fold in human subcutaneous adipose tissue. Moreover the MMP12 is localized in crown-like structures in adipose tissue. This indicated that MMP12 regulates NO generation by macrophages during inflammation (Lee et al. 2014). NADPH oxidases and xanthine oxidase, can be activated and produce large amounts of superoxide. Ten-fold increase in superoxide generation with the simultaneous NO formation will increase peroxynitrite formation by 100-fold. Under proinflammatory conditions, simultaneous production of superoxide and NO can be strongly activated to increase production 1000-fold, which will increase the formation of peroxynitrite by a 1,000,000-fold (Pacher et al. 2007). Hence, the expression of iNOS is an important aspect of obesity-associated chronic inflammation. As shown, simultaneously increased production of ROS could limit NO bioavailability because they convert NO to peroxynitrite that in turn leads to nitrosative stress (Codoñer-Franch et al. 2011).

Innate lymphoid type 2 cells, forkhead box P3 (FOXP3)-positive regulatory T (Treg) cells, and IL-10 counteract the low grade inflammation and insulin resistance in classical or metabolically healthy obesity (Pereira and Alvarez-Leite 2014). In fact, metabolically healthy obese individuals have effective immunoregulation to resist chronic obesity-related inflammation. These regulatory mechanisms could be important in the delayed onset of metabolic complications, even in extremely obese individuals (Pereira et al. 2014). Actually, Treg cells production is decreased in diet-induced obese mice. Meanwhile, high-fat diet also enhances apoptosis of Treg cells by diminishing their mitochondrial transmembrane potential. In this context, high-fat diet increases ROS productions and significantly decreases antioxidant enzymes expressions in the Treg cells of diet-induced obese mice (Wang et al. 2014). Basic unit of mitochondrial permeability transition pore consists of the voltage-dependent anion channel (VDAC), adenine nucleotide translocase (ANT) and the matrix-located regulatory subunit cyclophilin-D (Cyp-D). Oxidant-stimulated formation of VDAC-adenine nucleotide translocase-CypD complex can agglomerate a number of apoptotic proteins. The apoptotic pathway is triggered by the release of apoptotic proteins through the mitochondrial permeability transition pore openings. The pore complex-induced membrane rupture promotes the release of apoptosis-inducing factors during the apoptosis (Crompton 1999).

9 Hypoxia and Adipose Tissue Inflammation

In the adipose tissue, hypoxia is associated with the increased expression of inflammatory genes and decreased expression of adiponectin. In dietinduced obesity, subsequent reduction in body weight by calorie restriction is associated with an improvement of oxygenation and a reduction in inflammation (Ye et al. 2007). Adipocyte death occurs during rapid expansion of adipose tissue in hypoxic conditions. Indeed, adipose tissue hypoxia may result in disturbances in adipokine secretion, increased macrophage infiltration and inflammation in obese adipose tissue (Goossens 2008). Hypoxia develops when oxygen supply does not meet the demand of the surrounding tissues. Actually, oxygen diffusion is limited at most to 100 µm, whereas in obesity, hypertrophied adipocytes up to 140–180 µm in diameter. This excessive distance between the hypertrophic adipocytes creates a relatively hypoxic state. In brief, local tissue hypoxia and hypoperfusion of adipose tissue is common feature in obese subject. Adiponectin and PPAR-gamma mRNA expressions are reduced while PAI-1 level is increased in hypoxic adipocytes (Hosogai et al. 2007). Angiogenesis influences white adipose tissue expansion. However, the number of vessels per adipocyte and the expression level of receptor 2 of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) is incompatible with the increasing number of adipocytes in obesity (Lemoine et al. 2012). In obese patients, even serum VEGF is positively associated with visceral fat content compared with lean subjects (Miyazawa-Hoshimoto et al. 2003), overweight/obese subjects have 44% lower capillary density and 58% lower VEGF. This might be due to lower PPAR-gamma 1 and higher collagen 6 mRNA expression, which correlate with adipose tissue oxygen concentration and adipose tissue inflammation in obesity (Pasarica et al. 2009). In addition, to induce the VEGF expression in adipocytes of obese subject the PI3K-Akt pathway is required for HIF-1alpha activation (He et al. 2011). Induction of HIF-1alpha in dietinduced obesity does not increase VEGF-A. Adipose tissue hypoxia serves as an early upstream initiator for adipose tissue dysfunction by inducing local fibrosis (Halberg et al. 2009). Furthermore, hypoxia stimulates the expression of the genes encoding angiopoietin-like protein 4, IL-6, leptin, MIF and PAI-1 (Wang et al. 2007). In particular MIF is a potent macrophage migration inhibitory factor and is expressed by human adipocytes (Skurk et al. 2005). Thus, increased expression of MIF mRNA in inflamed adipose tissue indicates the activation of MIF gene transcription in response to adipose tissue inflammation (Kim et al. 2015a). Consequently, elevated MIF expression enhances angiogenesis as well as macrophage recruitment (Wang et al. 2007), whereas, MIF deficiency partially protects

the organism from high-fat diet induced insulin resistance by attenuating macrophage infiltration to adipose tissue, ameliorating adipose inflammation (Finucane et al. 2014).

10 Conclusion

Lipid overload in obesity can indirectly stimulate the pro-inflammatory state. In addition to peripheral tissues, the hypothalamus is also similarly vulnerable to ectopic lipid accumulation and lipotoxicity (Lam et al. 2005). Excess lipids in the adipocyte increase the substrate load, but inefficient mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation leads to generation of ROS that can damage mitochondrial constituents in obesity-associated inflammation (Goh et al. 2016). In this respect, suggested therapeutic measures in obesity should involve the mechanisms that have been described regarding the corrective effects on AMPK/IRS-1/PI3K and TLR4/PI3K/ Akt signaling pathways, production and release of pro-inflammatory adipokines, both mitochondrial dysfunction and mTOR hyperactivation, abundantly released cytokines by adipocytes and insulin resistance.

References

- Abais, J.M., M. Xia, Y. Zhang, K.M. Boini, and P.-L. Li. 2015. Redox regulation of NLRP3 inflammasomes: ROS as trigger or effector? *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 22: 1111–1129. doi:10.1089/ars.2014.5994.
- Altintas, M.M., A. Azad, B. Nayer, G. Contreras, J. Zaias, C. Faul, J. Reiser, and A. Nayer. 2011. Mast cells, macrophages, and crown-like structures distinguish subcutaneous from visceral fat in mice. *Journal of Lipid Research* 52: 480–488. doi:10.1194/jlr. M011338.
- Amano, S.U., J.L. Cohen, P. Vangala, M. Tencerova, S.M. Nicoloro, J.C. Yawe, Y. Shen, M.P. Czech, and M. Aouadi. 2014. Local proliferation of macrophages contributes to obesity-associated adipose tissue inflammation. *Cell Metabolism* 19: 162–171. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2013.11.017.
- Arner, E., P.O. Westermark, K.L. Spalding, T. Britton, M. Rydén, J. Frisén, S. Bernard, and P. Arner. 2010. Adipocyte turnover: Relevance to human adipose tissue morphology. *Diabetes* 59: 105–109. doi:10.2337/ db09-0942.

- Bai, Y., and Q. Sun. 2015. Macrophage recruitment in obese adipose tissue. *Obesity Reviews* 16: 127–136. doi:10.1111/obr.12242.
- Bassaganya-Riera, J., S. Misyak, A.J. Guri, and R. Hontecillas. 2009. PPAR gamma is highly expressed in F4/80(hi) adipose tissue macrophages and dampens adipose-tissue inflammation. *Cellular Immunology* 258: 138–146. doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2009.04.003.
- Benetti, E., F. Chiazza, N.S.A. Patel, and M. Collino. 2013. The NLRP3 Inflammasome as a novel player of the intercellular crosstalk in metabolic disorders. *Mediators of Inflammation* 2013: 678627. doi:10.1155/2013/678627.
- Bertola, A., T. Ciucci, D. Rousseau, V. Bourlier, C. Duffaut, S. Bonnafous, C. Blin-Wakkach, R. Anty, A. Iannelli, J. Gugenheim, A. Tran, A. Bouloumié, P. Gual, and A. Wakkach. 2012. Identification of adipose tissue dendritic cells correlated with obesity-associated insulin-resistance and inducing Th17 responses in mice and patients. *Diabetes* 61: 2238–2247. doi:10.2337/db11-1274.
- Biswas, S.K., and A. Mantovani. 2012. Orchestration of metabolism by macrophages. *Cell Metabolism* 15: 432–437. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2011.11.013.
- Błachnio-Zabielska, A.U., M. Pułka, M. Baranowski, A. Nikołajuk, P. Zabielski, M. Górska, and J. Górski. 2012. Ceramide metabolism is affected by obesity and diabetes in human adipose tissue. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 227: 550–557. doi:10.1002/jcp.22745.
- Bouzakri, K., and J.R. Zierath. 2007. MAP4K4 gene silencing in human skeletal muscle prevents tumor necrosis factor-alpha-induced insulin resistance. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 7783–7789. doi:10.1074/jbc.M608602200.
- Brasaemle, D.L. 2007. Thematic review series: Adipocyte biology. The perilipin family of structural lipid droplet proteins: Stabilization of lipid droplets and control of lipolysis. *Journal of Lipid Research* 48: 2547–2559. doi:10.1194/jlr.R700014-JLR200.
- Brookheart, R.T., C.I. Michel, and J.E. Schaffer. 2009. As a matter of fat. *Cell Metabolism* 10: 9–12. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2009.03.011.
- Bulló, M., P. García-Lorda, J. Peinado-Onsurbe, M. Hernández, D. Del Castillo, J.M. Argilés, and J. Salas-Salvadó. 2002. TNFalpha expression of subcutaneous adipose tissue in obese and morbid obese females: Relationship to adipocyte LPL activity and leptin synthesis. *International Journal of Obesity* 26: 652–658. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0801977.
- Bulotta, S., R. Barsacchi, D. Rotiroti, N. Borgese, and E. Clementi. 2001. Activation of the endothelial nitricoxide synthase by tumor necrosis factor-alpha. A novel feedback mechanism regulating cell death. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276: 6529–6536. doi:10.1074/jbc.M006535200.
- Cancello, R., J. Tordjman, C. Poitou, G. Guilhem, J.L. Bouillot, D. Hugol, C. Coussieu, A. Basdevant, A. Bar Hen, P. Bedossa, M. Guerre-Millo, and K. Clément. 2006. Increased infiltration of macrophages in omental adipose tissue is associated with marked hepatic

lesions in morbid human obesity. *Diabetes* 55: 1554–1561. doi:10.2337/db06-0133.

- Cartier, A., I. Lemieux, N. Alméras, A. Tremblay, J. Bergeron, and J.-P. Després. 2008. Visceral obesity and plasma glucose-insulin homeostasis: Contributions of interleukin-6 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha in men. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 93: 1931–1938. doi:10.1210/jc.2007-2191.
- Cartier, A., M. Côté, J. Bergeron, N. Alméras, A. Tremblay, I. Lemieux, and J.-P. Després. 2010. Plasma soluble tumour necrosis factor-alpha receptor 2 is elevated in obesity: Specific contribution of visceral adiposity. *Clinical Endocrinology* 72: 349–357. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2265.2009.03671.x.
- Caspar-Bauguil, S., C.-I. Kolditz, C. Lefort, I. Vila, E. Mouisel, D. Beuzelin, G. Tavernier, M.-A. Marques, A. Zakaroff-Girard, C. Pecher, M. Houssier, L. Mir, S. Nicolas, C. Moro, and D. Langin. 2015. Fatty acids from fat cell lipolysis do not activate an inflammatory response but are stored as triacylglycerols in adipose tissue macrophages. *Diabetologia* 58: 2627–2636. doi:10.1007/s00125-015-3719-0.
- Charrière, G., B. Cousin, E. Arnaud, M. André, F. Bacou, L. Penicaud, and L. Casteilla. 2003. Preadipocyte conversion to macrophage. Evidence of plasticity. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 9850–9855. doi:10.1074/jbc.M210811200.
- Chavez, J.A., T.A. Knotts, L.-P. Wang, G. Li, R.T. Dobrowsky, G.L. Florant, and S.A. Summers. 2003. A role for ceramide, but not diacylglycerol, in the antagonism of insulin signal transduction by saturated fatty acids. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 10297–10303. doi:10.1074/jbc.M212307200.
- Chen, Y., J. Tian, X. Tian, X. Tang, K. Rui, J. Tong, L. Lu, H. Xu, and S. Wang. 2014. Adipose tissue dendritic cells enhances inflammation by prompting the generation of Th17 cells. *PLoS One* 9: e92450. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0092450.
- Christiansen, T., B. Richelsen, and J.M. Bruun. 2005. Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 is produced in isolated adipocytes, associated with adiposity and reduced after weight loss in morbid obese subjects. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(29): 146–150. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802839.
- Christianson, J.L., S. Nicoloro, J. Straubhaar, and M.P. Czech. 2008. Stearoyl-CoA desaturase 2 is required for peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma expression and adipogenesis in cultured 3 T3-L1 cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 283: 2906–2916. doi:10.1074/jbc.M705656200.
- Cinti, S., G. Mitchell, G. Barbatelli, I. Murano, E. Ceresi, E. Faloia, S. Wang, M. Fortier, A.S. Greenberg, and M.S. Obin. 2005. Adipocyte death defines macrophage localization and function in adipose tissue of obese mice and humans. *Journal of Lipid Research* 46: 2347–2355. doi:10.1194/jlr.M500294-JLR200.
- Codoñer-Franch, P., S. Tavárez-Alonso, R. Murria-Estal, J. Megías-Vericat, M. Tortajada-Girbés, and E. Alonso-Iglesias. 2011. Nitric oxide production is

increased in severely obese children and related to markers of oxidative stress and inflammation. *Atherosclerosis* 215: 475–480. doi:10.1016/j. atherosclerosis.2010.12.035.

- Coppack, S.W. 2001. Pro-inflammatory cytokines and adipose tissue. *The Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* 60: 349–356.
- Crompton, M. 1999. The mitochondrial permeability transition pore and its role in cell death. *The Biochemical Journal* 341(Pt 2): 233–249.
- Cusi, K. 2012. Role of obesity and lipotoxicity in the development of nonalcoholic steatohepatitis: Pathophysiology and clinical implications. *Gastroenterology* 142: 711–725. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2012.02.003.e6
- de Alvaro, C., T. Teruel, R. Hernandez, and M. Lorenzo. 2004. Tumor necrosis factor alpha produces insulin resistance in skeletal muscle by activation of inhibitor kappaB kinase in a p38 MAPK-dependent manner. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 17070– 17078. doi:10.1074/jbc.M312021200.
- Deng, J., P.D. Lu, Y. Zhang, D. Scheuner, R.J. Kaufman, N. Sonenberg, H.P. Harding, and D. Ron. 2004. Translational repression mediates activation of nuclear factor kappa B by phosphorylated translation initiation factor 2. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 24: 10161– 10168. doi:10.1128/MCB.24.23.10161-10168.2004.
- Díaz-Ruiz, A., R. Guzmán-Ruiz, N.R. Moreno, A. García-Rios, N. Delgado-Casado, A. Membrives, I. Túnez, R. El Bekay, J.M. Fernández-Real, S. Tovar, C. Diéguez, F.J. Tinahones, R. Vázquez-Martínez, J. López-Miranda, and M.M. Malagón. 2015. Proteasome dysfunction associated to oxidative stress and proteotoxicity in adipocytes compromises insulin sensitivity in human obesity. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 23: 597–612. doi:10.1089/ars.2014.5939.
- Dikalov, S. 2011. Cross talk between mitochondria and NADPH oxidases. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 51: 1289–1301. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2011.06.033.
- Divoux, A., J. Tordjman, D. Lacasa, N. Veyrie, D. Hugol, A. Aissat, A. Basdevant, M. Guerre-Millo, C. Poitou, J.-D. Zucker, P. Bedossa, and K. Clément. 2010. Fibrosis in human adipose tissue: Composition, distribution, and link with lipid metabolism and fat mass loss. *Diabetes* 59: 2817–2825. doi:10.2337/db10-0585.
- Divoux, A., S. Moutel, C. Poitou, D. Lacasa, N. Veyrie, A. Aissat, M. Arock, M. Guerre-Millo, and K. Clément. 2012. Mast cells in human adipose tissue: Link with morbid obesity, inflammatory status, and diabetes. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 97: E1677–E1685. doi:10.1210/jc.2012-1532.
- Dordevic, A.L., N. Konstantopoulos, and D. Cameron-Smith. 2014. 3 T3-L1 preadipocytes exhibit heightened monocyte-chemoattractant protein-1 response to acute fatty acid exposure. *PLoS One* 9: e99382. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0099382.
- Dou, L., T. Zhao, L. Wang, X. Huang, J. Jiao, D. Gao, H. Zhang, T. Shen, Y. Man, S. Wang, and J. Li. 2013. miR-200 s contribute to interleukin-6 (IL-6)-induced insulin resistance in hepatocytes. *The Journal of*

Biological Chemistry 288: 22596–22606. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M112.423145.

- Du, J., L.M. Fan, A. Mai, and J.-M. Li. 2013. Crucial roles of Nox2-derived oxidative stress in deteriorating the function of insulin receptors and endothelium in dietary obesity of middle-aged mice. *British Journal* of *Pharmacology* 170: 1064–1077. doi:10.1111/ bph.12336.
- Dupasquier, M., P. Stoitzner, H. Wan, D. Cerqueira, A. van Oudenaren, J.S.A. Voerman, K. Denda-Nagai, T. Irimura, G. Raes, N. Romani, and P.J.M. Leenen. 2006. The dermal microenvironment induces the expression of the alternative activation marker CD301/ mMGL in mononuclear phagocytes, independent of IL-4/IL-13 signaling. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology* 80: 838–849. doi:10.1189/jlb.1005564.
- Egan, D.F., D.B. Shackelford, M.M. Mihaylova, S. Gelino, R.A. Kohnz, W. Mair, D.S. Vasquez, A. Joshi, D.M. Gwinn, R. Taylor, J.M. Asara, J. Fitzpatrick, A. Dillin, B. Viollet, M. Kundu, M. Hansen, and R.J. Shaw. 2011. Phosphorylation of ULK1 (hATG1) by AMP-activated protein kinase connects energy sensing to mitophagy. *Science* 331: 456–461. doi:10.1126/science.1196371.
- Eljaafari, A., M. Robert, M. Chehimi, S. Chanon, C. Durand, G. Vial, N. Bendridi, A.-M. Madec, E. Disse, M. Laville, J. Rieusset, E. Lefai, H. Vidal, and L. Pirola. 2015. Adipose tissue-derived stem cells from obese subjects contribute to inflammation and reduced insulin response in adipocytes through differential regulation of the Th1/Th17 balance and monocyte activation. *Diabetes* 64: 2477–2488. doi:10.2337/ db15-0162.
- Fabbrini, E., M. Cella, S.A. McCartney, A. Fuchs, N.A. Abumrad, T.A. Pietka, Z. Chen, B.N. Finck, D.H. Han, F. Magkos, C. Conte, D. Bradley, G. Fraterrigo, J.C. Eagon, B.W. Patterson, M. Colonna, and S. Klein. 2013. Association between specific adipose tissue CD4+ T-cell populations and insulin resistance in obese individuals. *Gastroenterology* 145: 366–374–3. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2013.04.010.
- Fain, J.N., B. Buehrer, S.W. Bahouth, D.S. Tichansky, and A.K. Madan. 2008. Comparison of messenger RNA distribution for 60 proteins in fat cells vs. the nonfat cells of human omental adipose tissue. *Metabolism* 57: 1005–1015. doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2008.02.019.
- Fernández-Sánchez, A., E. Madrigal-Santillán, M. Bautista, J. Esquivel-Soto, A. Morales-González, C. Esquivel-Chirino, I. Durante-Montiel, G. Sánchez-Rivera, C. Valadez-Vega, and J.A. Morales-González. 2011. Inflammation, oxidative stress, and obesity. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences* 12: 3117–3132. doi:10.3390/ijms12053117.
- Finucane, O.M., C.M. Reynolds, F.C. McGillicuddy, and H.M. Roche. 2012. Insights into the role of macrophage migration inhibitory factor in obesity and insulin resistance. *The Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* 71: 622–633. doi:10.1017/S0029665112000730.
- Finucane, O.M., C.M. Reynolds, F.C. McGillicuddy, K.A. Harford, M. Morrison, J. Baugh, and H.M. Roche.

2014. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor deficiency ameliorates high-fat diet induced insulin resistance in mice with reduced adipose inflammation and hepatic steatosis. *PLoS One* 9: e113369. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0113369.

- Finucane, O.M., C.L. Lyons, A.M. Murphy, C.M. Reynolds, R. Klinger, N.P. Healy, A.A. Cooke, R.C. Coll, L. McAllan, K.N. Nilaweera, M.E. O'Reilly, A.C. Tierney, M.J. Morine, J.F. Alcala-Diaz, J. Lopez-Miranda, D.P. O'Connor, L.A. O'Neill, F.C. McGillicuddy, and H.M. Roche. 2015. Monounsaturated fatty acid-enriched high-fat diets impede adipose NLRP3 inflammasome-mediated IL-1β secretion and insulin resistance despite obesity. *Diabetes* 64: 2116–2128. doi:10.2337/db14-1098.
- Fjeldborg, K., S.B. Pedersen, H.J. Møller, T. Christiansen, M. Bennetzen, and B. Richelsen. 2014. Human adipose tissue macrophages are enhanced but changed to an anti-inflammatory profile in obesity. *Journal of Immunology Research* 2014: 309548. doi:10.1155/2014/309548.
- Fresno, M., R. Alvarez, and N. Cuesta. 2011. Toll-like receptors, inflammation, metabolism and obesity. *Archives of Physiology and Biochemistry* 117: 151– 164. doi:10.3109/13813455.2011.562514.
- Friedman, R.C., K.K.-H. Farh, C.B. Burge, and D.P. Bartel. 2009. Most mammalian mRNAs are conserved targets of microRNAs. *Genome Research* 19: 92–105. doi:10.1101/gr.082701.108.
- Frohnert, B.I., and D.A. Bernlohr. 2014. Glutathionylated products of lipid peroxidation: A novel mechanism of adipocyte to macrophage signaling. *Adipocytes* 3: 224–229. doi:10.4161/adip.28851.
- Frohnert, B.I., E.K. Long, W.S. Hahn, and D.A. Bernlohr. 2014. Glutathionylated lipid aldehydes are products of adipocyte oxidative stress and activators of macrophage inflammation. *Diabetes* 63: 89–100. doi:10.2337/db13-0777.
- Fujisaka, S., I. Usui, A. Bukhari, M. Ikutani, T. Oya, Y. Kanatani, K. Tsuneyama, Y. Nagai, K. Takatsu, M. Urakaze, M. Kobayashi, and K. Tobe. 2009. Regulatory mechanisms for adipose tissue M1 and M2 macrophages in diet-induced obese mice. *Diabetes* 58: 2574–2582. doi:10.2337/db08-1475.
- Gaens, K.H.J., C.D.A. Stehouwer, and C.G. Schalkwijk. 2013. Advanced glycation endproducts and its receptor for advanced glycation endproducts in obesity. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 24: 4–11. doi:10.1097/ MOL.0b013e32835aea13.
- Ge, Q., S. Brichard, X. Yi, and Q. Li. 2014. microRNAs as a new mechanism regulating adipose tissue inflammation in obesity and as a novel therapeutic strategy in the metabolic syndrome. *Journal of Immunology Research* 2014: 987285. doi:10.1155/2014/987285.
- Giordano, A., I. Murano, E. Mondini, J. Perugini, A. Smorlesi, I. Severi, R. Barazzoni, P.E. Scherer, and S. Cinti. 2013. Obese adipocytes show ultrastructural features of stressed cells and die of pyroptosis. *Journal* of Lipid Research 54: 2423–2436. doi:10.1194/jlr. M038638.

- Goh, J., K.P. Goh, and A. Abbasi. 2016. Exercise and adipose tissue macrophages: New frontiers in obesity research? *Frontiers in Endocrinology* 7: 65. doi:10.3389/fendo.2016.00065.
- Goossens, G.H. 2008. The role of adipose tissue dysfunction in the pathogenesis of obesity-related insulin resistance. *Physiology & Behavior* 94: 206–218. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2007.10.010.
- Goossens, G.H., E.E. Blaak, R. Theunissen, A.M. Duijvestijn, K. Clément, J.-W.C. Tervaert, and M.M. Thewissen. 2012. Expression of NLRP3 inflammasome and T cell population markers in adipose tissue are associated with insulin resistance and impaired glucose metabolism in humans. *Molecular Immunology* 50: 142–149. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2012.01.005.
- Grune, T., and K.J. Davies. 1997. Breakdown of oxidized proteins as a part of secondary antioxidant defenses in mammalian cells. *BioFactors* 6: 165–172.
- Guglielmi, V., M. Cardellini, F. Cinti, F. Corgosinho, I. Cardolini, M. D'Adamo, M.C. Zingaretti, A. Bellia, D. Lauro, P. Gentileschi, M. Federici, S. Cinti, and P. Sbraccia. 2015. Omental adipose tissue fibrosis and insulin resistance in severe obesity. *Nutrition and Diabetes* 5: e175. doi:10.1038/nutd.2015.22.
- Guilherme, A., J.V. Virbasius, V. Puri, and M.P. Czech. 2008. Adipocyte dysfunctions linking obesity to insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. *Nature Reviews*. *Molecular Cell Biology* 9: 367–377. doi:10.1038/ nrm2391.
- Gunasekaran, M.K., W. Viranaicken, A.-C. Girard, F. Festy, M. Cesari, R. Roche, and L. Hoareau. 2013. Inflammation triggers high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) secretion in adipose tissue, a potential link to obesity. *Cytokine* 64: 103–111. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2013.07.017.
- Guo, W., S. Wong, W. Xie, T. Lei, and Z. Luo. 2007. Palmitate modulates intracellular signaling, induces endoplasmic reticulum stress, and causes apoptosis in mouse 3 T3-L1 and rat primary preadipocytes. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 293: E576–E586. doi:10.1152/ ajpendo.00523.2006.
- Guri, A.J., R. Hontecillas, G. Ferrer, O. Casagran, U. Wankhade, A.M. Noble, D.L. Eizirik, F. Ortis, M. Cnop, D. Liu, H. Si, and J. Bassaganya-Riera. 2008. Loss of PPAR gamma in immune cells impairs the ability of abscisic acid to improve insulin sensitivity by suppressing monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 expression and macrophage infiltration into white adipose tissue. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 19: 216–228. doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2007.02.010.
- Gurung, P., J.R. Lukens, and T.-D. Kanneganti. 2015. Mitochondria: Diversity in the regulation of the NLRP3 inflammasome. *Trends in Molecular Medicine* 21: 193–201. doi:10.1016/j.molmed.2014.11.008.
- Guzik, T.J., D. Mangalat, and R. Korbut. 2006. Adipocytokines - novel link between inflammation and vascular function? *Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology* 57: 505–528.

- Guzmán-Ruiz, R., F. Ortega, A. Rodríguez, R. Vázquez-Martínez, A. Díaz-Ruiz, S. Garcia-Navarro, M. Giralt, A. Garcia-Rios, D. Cobo-Padilla, F.J. Tinahones, J. López-Miranda, F. Villarroya, G. Frühbeck, J.M. Fernández-Real, and M.M. Malagón. 2014. Alarmin high-mobility group B1 (HMGB1) is regulated in human adipocytes in insulin resistance and influences insulin secretion in β-cells. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(38): 1545–1554. doi:10.1038/ijo.2014.36.
- Halberg, N., I. Wernstedt-Asterholm, and P.E. Scherer. 2008. The adipocyte as an endocrine cell. *Endocrinology* and Metabolism Clinics of North America 37: 753–768. doi:10.1016/j.ecl.2008.07.002.x-xi
- Halberg, N., T. Khan, M.E. Trujillo, I. Wernstedt-Asterholm, A.D. Attie, S. Sherwani, Z.V. Wang, S. Landskroner-Eiger, S. Dineen, U.J. Magalang, R.A. Brekken, and P.E. Scherer. 2009. Hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha induces fibrosis and insulin resistance in white adipose tissue. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 29: 4467–4483. doi:10.1128/MCB.00192-09.
- Harford, K.A., C.M. Reynolds, F.C. McGillicuddy, and H.M. Roche. 2011. Fats, inflammation and insulin resistance: Insights to the role of macrophage and T-cell accumulation in adipose tissue. *The Proceedings* of the Nutrition Society 70: 408–417. doi:10.1017/ S0029665111000565.
- Haynes, C.M., E.A. Titus, and A.A. Cooper. 2004. Degradation of misfolded proteins prevents ER-derived oxidative stress and cell death. *Molecular Cell* 15: 767–776. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2004.08.025.
- He, Q., Z. Gao, J. Yin, J. Zhang, Z. Yun, and J. Ye. 2011. Regulation of HIF-1{alpha} activity in adipose tissue by obesity-associated factors: Adipogenesis, insulin, and hypoxia. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 300: E877–E885. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00626.2010.
- Heinrich, P.C., I. Behrmann, S. Haan, H.M. Hermanns, G. Müller-Newen, and F. Schaper. 2003. Principles of interleukin (IL)-6-type cytokine signalling and its regulation. *The Biochemical Journal* 374: 1–20. doi:10.1042/BJ20030407.
- Hirai, S., C. Ohyane, Y.-I. Kim, S. Lin, T. Goto, N. Takahashi, C.-S. Kim, J. Kang, R. Yu, and T. Kawada. 2014. Involvement of mast cells in adipose tissue fibrosis. *American Journal of Physiology*. *Endocrinology and Metabolism* 306: E247–E255. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00056.2013.
- Hosogai, N., A. Fukuhara, K. Oshima, Y. Miyata, S. Tanaka, K. Segawa, S. Furukawa, Y. Tochino, R. Komuro, M. Matsuda, and I. Shimomura. 2007. Adipose tissue hypoxia in obesity and its impact on adipocytokine dysregulation. *Diabetes* 56: 901–911. doi:10.2337/db06-0911.
- Ichioka, M., T. Suganami, N. Tsuda, I. Shirakawa, Y. Hirata, N. Satoh-Asahara, Y. Shimoda, M. Tanaka, M. Kim-Saijo, Y. Miyamoto, Y. Kamei, M. Sata, and Y. Ogawa. 2011. Increased expression of macrophageinducible C-type lectin in adipose tissue of obese mice

and humans. *Diabetes* 60: 819-826. doi:10.2337/ db10-0864.

- Jankun, J., and E. Skrzypczak-Jankun. 2009. Yin and yang of the plasminogen activator inhibitor. *Polskie Archiwum Medycyny Wewnetrznej* 119: 410–417.
- Jiang, F., H.K. Lim, M.J. Morris, L. Prior, E. Velkoska, X. Wu, and G.J. Dusting. 2011. Systemic upregulation of NADPH oxidase in diet-induced obesity in rats. *Redox Report* 16: 223–229. doi:10.1179/1743292 11X13049558293713.
- Jiang, W., L. Kong, Q. Ni, Y. Lu, W. Ding, G. Liu, L. Pu, W. Tang, and L. Kong. 2014. miR-146a ameliorates liver ischemia/reperfusion injury by suppressing IRAK1 and TRAF6. *PLoS One* 9: e101530. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0101530.
- Kanda, H., S. Tateya, Y. Tamori, K. Kotani, K. Hiasa, R. Kitazawa, S. Kitazawa, H. Miyachi, S. Maeda, K. Egashira, and M. Kasuga. 2006. MCP-1 contributes to macrophage infiltration into adipose tissue, insulin resistance, and hepatic steatosis in obesity. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 1494–1505. doi:10.1172/JCI26498.
- Kawanaka, H., M.K. Jones, I.L. Szabo, D. Baatar, R. Pai, K. Tsugawa, K. Sugimachi, I.J. Sarfeh, and A.S. Tarnawski. 2002. Activation of eNOS in rat portal hypertensive gastric mucosa is mediated by TNF-alpha via the PI 3-kinase-Akt signaling pathway. *Hepatology* 35: 393–402. doi:10.1053/jhep.2002.30958.
- Kern, P.A., M. Saghizadeh, J.M. Ong, R.J. Bosch, R. Deem, and R.B. Simsolo. 1995. The expression of tumor necrosis factor in human adipose tissue. Regulation by obesity, weight loss, and relationship to lipoprotein lipase. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 95: 2111–2119. doi:10.1172/JCI117899.
- Kim, J., M. Montagnani, K.K. Koh, and M.J. Quon. 2006. Reciprocal relationships between insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction: Molecular and pathophysiological mechanisms. *Circulation* 113: 1888– 1904. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.563213.
- Kim, F., M. Pham, E. Maloney, N.O. Rizzo, G.J. Morton, B.E. Wisse, E.A. Kirk, A. Chait, and M.W. Schwartz. 2008. Vascular inflammation, insulin resistance, and reduced nitric oxide production precede the onset of peripheral insulin resistance. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 28: 1982–1988. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.169722.
- Kim, B.-S., R. Rongisch, S. Hager, G. Grieb, M. Nourbakhsh, H.-O. Rennekampff, R. Bucala, J. Bernhagen, and N. Pallua. 2015a. Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor in Acute Adipose Tissue Inflammation. *PLoS One* 10: e0137366. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0137366.
- Kim, J.-A., H.-J. Jang, and D.H. Hwang. 2015b. Toll-like receptor 4-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress contributes to impairment of vasodilator action of insulin. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 309: E767–E776. doi:10.1152/ ajpendo.00369.2015.
- Kishore, P., W. Li, J. Tonelli, D.-E. Lee, S. Koppaka, K. Zhang, Y. Lin, S. Kehlenbrink, P.E. Scherer, and M.

Hawkins. 2010. Adipocyte-derived factors potentiate nutrient-induced production of plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 by macrophages. *Science Translational Medicine* 2: 20ra15. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed. 3000292.

- Koenen, T.B., R. Stienstra, L.J. van Tits, L.A.B. Joosten, J.F. van Velzen, A. Hijmans, J.A. Pol, J.A. van der Vliet, M.G. Netea, C.J. Tack, A.F.H. Stalenhoef, and J. de Graaf. 2011. The inflammasome and caspase-1 activation: A new mechanism underlying increased inflammatory activity in human visceral adipose tissue. *Endocrinology* 152: 3769–3778. doi:10.1210/ en.2010-1480.
- Koska, J., N. Stefan, S. Dubois, C. Trinidad, R.V. Considine, T. Funahashi, J.C. Bunt, E. Ravussin, and P.A. Permana. 2009. mRNA concentrations of MIF in subcutaneous abdominal adipose cells are associated with adipocyte size and insulin action. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(33): 842–850. doi:10.1038/ ijo.2009.106.
- Lam, T.K.T., G.J. Schwartz, and L. Rossetti. 2005. Hypothalamic sensing of fatty acids. *Nature Neuroscience* 8: 579–584. doi:10.1038/nn1456.
- Lee, B.-C., and J. Lee. 2014. Cellular and molecular players in adipose tissue inflammation in the development of obesity-induced insulin resistance. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1842: 446–462. doi:10.1016/j. bbadis.2013.05.017.
- Lee, J.Y., J. Ye, Z. Gao, H.S. Youn, W.H. Lee, L. Zhao, N. Sizemore, and D.H. Hwang. 2003. Reciprocal modulation of Toll-like receptor-4 signaling pathways involving MyD88 and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/ AKT by saturated and polyunsaturated fatty acids. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 37041–37051. doi:10.1074/jbc.M305213200.
- Lee, M.-J., Y. Wu, and S.K. Fried. 2013. Adipose tissue heterogeneity: Implication of depot differences in adipose tissue for obesity complications. *Molecular Aspects of Medicine* 34: 1–11. doi:10.1016/j.mam.2012.10.001.
- Lee, J.-T., N. Pamir, N.-C. Liu, E.A. Kirk, M.M. Averill, L. Becker, I. Larson, D.K. Hagman, K.E. Foster-Schubert, B. van Yserloo, K.E. Bornfeldt, R.C. LeBoeuf, M. Kratz, and J.W. Heinecke. 2014. Macrophage metalloelastase (MMP12) regulates adipose tissue expansion, insulin sensitivity, and expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase. *Endocrinology* 155: 3409–3420. doi:10.1210/en.2014-1037.
- Legrand-Poels, S., N. Esser, L. L'homme, A. Scheen, N. Paquot, and J. Piette. 2014. Free fatty acids as modulators of the NLRP3 inflammasome in obesity/type 2 diabetes. *Biochemical Pharmacology* 92: 131–141. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2014.08.013.
- Lemoine, A.Y., S. Ledoux, I. Quéguiner, S. Caldérari, C. Mechler, S. Msika, P. Corvol, and E. Larger. 2012. Link between adipose tissue angiogenesis and fat accumulation in severely obese subjects. *The Journal* of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism 97: E775– E780. doi:10.1210/jc.2011-2649.
- Li, P., M. Lu, M.T.A. Nguyen, E.J. Bae, J. Chapman, D. Feng, M. Hawkins, J.E. Pessin, D.D. Sears, A.-K.

Nguyen, A. Amidi, S.M. Watkins, U. Nguyen, and J.M. Olefsky. 2010. Functional heterogeneity of CD11c-positive adipose tissue macrophages in diet-induced obese mice. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 15333–15345. doi:10.1074/jbc.M110.100263.

- Liang, X., T. Kanjanabuch, S.-L. Mao, C.-M. Hao, Y.-W. Tang, P.J. Declerck, A.H. Hasty, D.H. Wasserman, A.B. Fogo, and L.-J. Ma. 2006. Plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 modulates adipocyte differentiation. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 290: E103–E113. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00605.2004.
- Linton, M.F., and S. Fazio. 2003. Macrophages, inflammation, and atherosclerosis. *Int. J. Obes. Relat. Metab. Disord. J. Int. Assoc. Study Obes.* 27(Suppl 3): S35– S40. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802498.
- Liu, Y., X. Ge, X. Dou, L. Guo, Y. Liu, S.-R. Zhou, X.-B. Wei, S.-W. Qian, H.-Y. Huang, C.-J. Xu, W.-P. Jia, Y.-J. Dang, X. Li, and Q.-Q. Tang. 2015. Protein inhibitor of activated STAT 1 (PIAS1) protects against obesity-induced insulin resistance by inhibiting inflammation cascade in adipose tissue. *Diabetes* 64: 4061–4074. doi:10.2337/db15-0278.
- Lowe, C.E., R.J. Dennis, U. Obi, S. O'Rahilly, and J.J. Rochford. 2012. Investigating the involvement of the ATF6α pathway of the unfolded protein response in adipogenesis. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(36): 1248–1251. doi:10.1038/ijo.2011.233.
- Lukens, J.R., V.D. Dixit, and T.-D. Kanneganti. 2011. Inflammasome activation in obesity-related inflammatory diseases and autoimmunity. *Discovery Medicine* 12: 65–74.
- Lumeng, C.N., J.L. Bodzin, and A.R. Saltiel. 2007. Obesity induces a phenotypic switch in adipose tissue macrophage polarization. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 117: 175–184. doi:10.1172/JCI29881.
- Lumeng, C.N., J.B. DelProposto, D.J. Westcott, and A.R. Saltiel. 2008. Phenotypic switching of adipose tissue macrophages with obesity is generated by spatiotemporal differences in macrophage subtypes. *Diabetes* 57: 3239–3246. doi:10.2337/db08-0872.
- Madonna, R., and R. De Caterina. 2009. Prolonged exposure to high insulin impairs the endothelial PI3-kinase/ Akt/nitric oxide signalling. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis* 101: 345–350.
- Manna, P., and S.K. Jain. 2015. Obesity, oxidative stress, adipose tissue dysfunction, and the associated health risks: Causes and therapeutic strategies. *Metabolic Syndrome and Related Disorders* 13: 423–444. doi:10.1089/met.2015.0095.
- Martínez, J.A. 2006. Mitochondrial oxidative stress and inflammation: An slalom to obesity and insulin resistance. *Journal of Physiology and Biochemistry* 62: 303–306.
- Martinez-Santibanez, G., K. Singer, K.W. Cho, J.L. DelProposto, T. Mergian, and C.N. Lumeng. 2015. Obesity-induced remodeling of the adipose tissue elastin network is independent of the metalloelastase MMP-12. Adipocytes 4: 264–272. doi:10.1080/21623 945.2015.1027848.

- Masters, S.L., E. Latz, and L.A.J. O'Neill. 2011. The inflammasome in atherosclerosis and type 2 diabetes. *Science Translational Medicine* 3: 81ps17. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3001902.
- McDonnell, M.E., L.M. Ganley-Leal, A. Mehta, S.J. Bigornia, M. Mott, Q. Rehman, M.G. Farb, D.T. Hess, L. Joseph, N. Gokce, and C.M. Apovian. 2012. B lymphocytes in human subcutaneous adipose crown-like structures. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 20: 1372–1378. doi:10.1038/oby.2012.54.
- Meijer, K., M. de Vries, S. Al-Lahham, M. Bruinenberg, D. Weening, M. Dijkstra, N. Kloosterhuis, R.J. van der Leij, H. van der Want, B.-J. Kroesen, R. Vonk, and F. Rezaee. 2011. Human primary adipocytes exhibit immune cell function: Adipocytes prime inflammation independent of macrophages. *PLoS One* 6: e17154. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0017154.
- Menu, P., A. Mayor, R. Zhou, A. Tardivel, H. Ichijo, K. Mori, and J. Tschopp. 2012. ER stress activates the NLRP3 inflammasome via an UPR-independent pathway. *Cell Death & Disease* 3: e261. doi:10.1038/ cddis.2011.132.
- Miyazawa-Hoshimoto, S., K. Takahashi, H. Bujo, N. Hashimoto, and Y. Saito. 2003. Elevated serum vascular endothelial growth factor is associated with visceral fat accumulation in human obese subjects. *Diabetologia* 46: 1483–1488. doi:10.1007/ s00125-003-1221-6.
- Morigny, P., M. Houssier, E. Mouisel, and D. Langin. 2016. Adipocyte lipolysis and insulin resistance. *Biochimie* 125: 259–266. doi:10.1016/j. biochi.2015.10.024.
- Mouche, S., S.B. Mkaddem, W. Wang, M. Katic, Y.-H. Tseng, S. Carnesecchi, K. Steger, M. Foti, C.A. Meier, P. Muzzin, C.R. Kahn, E. Ogier-Denis, and I. Szanto. 2007. Reduced expression of the NADPH oxidase NOX4 is a hallmark of adipocyte differentiation. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1773: 1015–1027. doi:10.1016/j.bbamcr.2007.03.003.
- Nakamura, S., T. Takamura, N. Matsuzawa-Nagata, H. Takayama, H. Misu, H. Noda, S. Nabemoto, S. Kurita, T. Ota, H. Ando, K.-I. Miyamoto, and S. Kaneko. 2009. Palmitate induces insulin resistance in H4IIEC3 hepatocytes through reactive oxygen species produced by mitochondria. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 14809–14818. doi:10.1074/jbc.M901488200.
- Nativel, B., M. Marimoutou, V.G. Thon-Hon, M.K. Gunasekaran, J. Andries, G. Stanislas, C. Planesse, C.R. Da Silva, M. Césari, T. Iwema, P. Gasque, and W. Viranaicken. 2013. Soluble HMGB1 is a novel adipokine stimulating IL-6 secretion through RAGE receptor in SW872 preadipocyte cell line: Contribution to chronic inflammation in fat tissue. *PLoS One* 8: e76039. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0076039.
- Nguyen, M.T.A., H. Satoh, S. Favelyukis, J.L. Babendure, T. Imamura, J.I. Sbodio, J. Zalevsky, B.I. Dahiyat, N.-W. Chi, and J.M. Olefsky. 2005. JNK and tumor necrosis factor-alpha mediate free fatty acid-induced insulin resistance in 3 T3-L1 adipocytes. *The Journal*

of Biological Chemistry 280: 35361–35371. doi:10.1074/jbc.M504611200.

- Nguyen, M.T.A., S. Favelyukis, A.-K. Nguyen, D. Reichart, P.A. Scott, A. Jenn, R. Liu-Bryan, C.K. Glass, J.G. Neels, and J.M. Olefsky. 2007. A subpopulation of macrophages infiltrates hypertrophic adipose tissue and is activated by free fatty acids via Toll-like receptors 2 and 4 and JNK-dependent pathways. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 35279–35292. doi:10.1074/jbc.M706762200.
- Olefsky, J.M., and C.K. Glass. 2010. Macrophages, inflammation, and insulin resistance. *Annual Review* of *Physiology* 72: 219–246. doi:10.1146/ annurev-physiol-021909-135846.
- Orr, J.S., M.J. Puglisi, K.L.J. Ellacott, C.N. Lumeng, D.H. Wasserman, and A.H. Hasty. 2012. Toll-like receptor 4 deficiency promotes the alternative activation of adipose tissue macrophages. *Diabetes* 61: 2718–2727. doi:10.2337/db11-1595.
- Otoda, T., T. Takamura, H. Misu, T. Ota, S. Murata, H. Hayashi, H. Takayama, A. Kikuchi, T. Kanamori, K.R. Shima, F. Lan, T. Takeda, S. Kurita, K. Ishikura, Y. Kita, K. Iwayama, K. Kato, M. Uno, Y. Takeshita, M. Yamamoto, K. Tokuyama, S. Iseki, K. Tanaka, and S. Kaneko. 2013. Proteasome dysfunction mediates obesity-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress and insulin resistance in the liver. *Diabetes* 62: 811–824. doi:10.2337/db11-1652.
- Ozcan, U., Q. Cao, E. Yilmaz, A.-H. Lee, N.N. Iwakoshi, E. Ozdelen, G. Tuncman, C. Görgün, L.H. Glimcher, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2004. Endoplasmic reticulum stress links obesity, insulin action, and type 2 diabetes. *Science* 306: 457–461. doi:10.1126/science.1103160.
- Pacher, P., J.S. Beckman, and L. Liaudet. 2007. Nitric oxide and peroxynitrite in health and disease. *Physiological Reviews* 87: 315–424. doi:10.1152/ physrev.00029.2006.
- Pal, M., M.A. Febbraio, and G.I. Lancaster. 2016. The roles of c-Jun NH2-terminal kinases (JNKs) in obesity and insulin resistance. *The Journal of Physiology* 594: 267–279. doi:10.1113/JP271457.
- Pandey, M., D.J. Loskutoff, and F. Samad. 2005. Molecular mechanisms of tumor necrosis factoralpha-mediated plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 expression in adipocytes. *The FASEB Journal* 19: 1317–1319. doi:10.1096/fj.04-3459fje.
- Pasarica, M., O.R. Sereda, L.M. Redman, D.C. Albarado, D.T. Hymel, L.E. Roan, J.C. Rood, D.H. Burk, and S.R. Smith. 2009. Reduced adipose tissue oxygenation in human obesity: Evidence for rarefaction, macrophage chemotaxis, and inflammation without an angiogenic response. *Diabetes* 58: 718–725. doi:10.2337/db08-1098.
- Pedersen, D.J., A. Guilherme, L.V. Danai, L. Heyda, A. Matevossian, J. Cohen, S.M. Nicoloro, J. Straubhaar, H.L. Noh, D. Jung, J.K. Kim, and M.P. Czech. 2015. A major role of insulin in promoting obesity-associated adipose tissue inflammation. *Molecular Metabolism* 4: 507–518. doi:10.1016/j.molmet.2015.04.003.

- Pereira, S.S., and J.I. Alvarez-Leite. 2014. Low-Grade Inflammation, Obesity, and Diabetes. *Current Obesity Reports* 3: 422–431. doi:10.1007/s13679-014-0124-9.
- Pereira, S., L. Teixeira, E. Aguilar, M. Oliveira, A. Savassi-Rocha, J.N. Pelaez, L. Capettini, M.T. Diniz, A. Ferreira, and J. Alvarez-Leite. 2014. Modulation of adipose tissue inflammation by FOXP3+ Treg cells, IL-10, and TGF-β in metabolically healthy class III obese individuals. *Nutrition* 30: 784–790. doi:10.1016/j.nut.2013.11.023.
- Pickering, A.M., and K.J.A. Davies. 2012. Degradation of damaged proteins: The main function of the 20S proteasome. *Progress in Molecular Biology and Translational Science* 109: 227–248. doi:10.1016/ B978-0-12-397863-9.00006-7.
- Pickering, A.M., A.L. Koop, C.Y. Teoh, G. Ermak, T. Grune, and K.J.A. Davies. 2010. The immunoproteasome, the 20S proteasome and the PA28αβ proteasome regulator are oxidative-stress-adaptive proteolytic complexes. *The Biochemical Journal* 432: 585–594. doi:10.1042/BJ20100878.
- Pierre, N., L. Deldicque, C. Barbé, D. Naslain, P.D. Cani, and M. Francaux. 2013. Toll-like receptor 4 knockout mice are protected against endoplasmic reticulum stress induced by a high-fat diet. *PLoS One* 8: e65061. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0065061.
- Revelo, X.S., H. Luck, S. Winer, and D.A. Winer. 2014. Morphological and inflammatory changes in visceral adipose tissue during obesity. *Endocrine Pathology* 25: 93–101. doi:10.1007/s12022-013-9288-1.
- Reynolds, C.M., F.C. McGillicuddy, K.A. Harford, O.M. Finucane, K.H.G. Mills, and H.M. Roche. 2012. Dietary saturated fatty acids prime the NLRP3 inflammasome via TLR4 in dendritic cells-implications for diet-induced insulin resistance. *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research* 56: 1212–1222. doi:10.1002/ mnfr.201200058.
- Samad, F., K.D. Hester, G. Yang, Y.A. Hannun, and J. Bielawski. 2006. Altered adipose and plasma sphingolipid metabolism in obesity: A potential mechanism for cardiovascular and metabolic risk. *Diabetes* 55: 2579–2587. doi:10.2337/db06-0330.
- Schröder, M., and R.J. Kaufman. 2005. The mammalian unfolded protein response. *Annual Review of Biochemistry* 74: 739–789. doi:10.1146/annurev. biochem.73.011303.074134.
- Schroder, K., and J. Tschopp. 2010. The inflammasomes. *Cell* 140: 821–832. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.01.040.
- Sciarretta, S., M. Volpe, and J. Sadoshima. 2012. Is reactivation of autophagy a possible therapeutic solution for obesity and metabolic syndrome? *Autophagy* 8: 1252–1254. doi:10.4161/auto.20670.
- Seifert, U., L.P. Bialy, F. Ebstein, D. Bech-Otschir, A. Voigt, F. Schröter, T. Prozorovski, N. Lange, J. Steffen, M. Rieger, U. Kuckelkorn, O. Aktas, P.-M. Kloetzel, and E. Krüger. 2010. Immunoproteasomes preserve protein homeostasis upon interferon-induced oxidative stress. *Cell* 142: 613–624. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2010.07.036.

- Serrano-Marco, L., E. Barroso, I. El Kochairi, X. Palomer, L. Michalik, W. Wahli, and M. Vázquez-Carrera. 2012. The peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) β/δ agonist GW501516 inhibits IL-6-induced signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) activation and insulin resistance in human liver cells. *Diabetologia* 55: 743–751. doi:10.1007/ s00125-011-2401-4.
- Shah, C., G. Yang, I. Lee, J. Bielawski, Y.A. Hannun, and F. Samad. 2008. Protection from high fat diet-induced increase in ceramide in mice lacking plasminogen activator inhibitor 1. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 283: 13538–13548. doi:10.1074/jbc. M709950200.
- Shi, H., M.V. Kokoeva, K. Inouye, I. Tzameli, H. Yin, and J.S. Flier. 2006. TLR4 links innate immunity and fatty acid-induced insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 3015–3025. doi:10.1172/ JCI28898.
- Skurk, T., and H. Hauner. 2004. Obesity and impaired fibrinolysis: Role of adipose production of plasminogen activator inhibitor-1. *Int. J. Obes. Relat. Metab. Disord. J. Int. Assoc. Study Obes.* 28: 1357–1364. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802778.
- Skurk, T., C. Herder, I. Kräft, S. Müller-Scholze, H. Hauner, and H. Kolb. 2005. Production and release of macrophage migration inhibitory factor from human adipocytes. *Endocrinology* 146: 1006–1011. doi:10.1210/en.2004-0924.
- Solinas, G., C. Vilcu, J.G. Neels, G.K. Bandyopadhyay, J.-L. Luo, W. Naugler, S. Grivennikov, A. Wynshaw-Boris, M. Scadeng, J.M. Olefsky, and M. Karin. 2007. JNK1 in hematopoietically derived cells contributes to diet-induced inflammation and insulin resistance without affecting obesity. *Cell Metabolism* 6: 386–397. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2007.09.011.
- Song, M.J., K.H. Kim, J.M. Yoon, and J.B. Kim. 2006. Activation of Toll-like receptor 4 is associated with insulin resistance in adipocytes. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 346: 739–745. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2006.05.170.
- Sopasakis, V.R., M. Sandqvist, B. Gustafson, A. Hammarstedt, M. Schmelz, X. Yang, P.-A. Jansson, and U. Smith. 2004. High local concentrations and effects on differentiation implicate interleukin-6 as a paracrine regulator. *Obesity Research* 12: 454–460. doi:10.1038/oby.2004.51.
- Spalding, K.L., E. Arner, P.O. Westermark, S. Bernard, B.A. Buchholz, O. Bergmann, L. Blomqvist, J. Hoffstedt, E. Näslund, T. Britton, H. Concha, M. Hassan, M. Rydén, J. Frisén, and P. Arner. 2008. Dynamics of fat cell turnover in humans. *Nature* 453: 783–787. doi:10.1038/nature06902.
- Spencer, M., A. Yao-Borengasser, R. Unal, N. Rasouli, C.M. Gurley, B. Zhu, C.A. Peterson, and P.A. Kern. 2010. Adipose tissue macrophages in insulin-resistant subjects are associated with collagen VI and fibrosis and demonstrate alternative activation. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 299: E1016–E1027. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00329.2010.

- Steinberg, G.R., and B.E. Kemp. 2009. AMPK in Health and Disease. *Physiological Reviews* 89: 1025–1078. doi:10.1152/physrev.00011.2008.
- Steinberg, H.O., G. Paradisi, G. Hook, K. Crowder, J. Cronin, and A.D. Baron. 2000. Free fatty acid elevation impairs insulin-mediated vasodilation and nitric oxide production. *Diabetes* 49: 1231–1238.
- Stienstra, R., L.A.B. Joosten, T. Koenen, B. van Tits, J.A. van Diepen, S.A.A. van den Berg, P.C.N. Rensen, P.J. Voshol, G. Fantuzzi, A. Hijmans, S. Kersten, M. Müller, W.B. van den Berg, N. van Rooijen, M. Wabitsch, B.-J. Kullberg, J.W.M. van der Meer, T. Kanneganti, C.J. Tack, and M.G. Netea. 2010. The inflammasome-mediated caspase-1 activation controls adipocyte differentiation and insulin sensitivity. *Cell Metabolism* 12: 593–605. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2010.11.011.
- Stienstra, R., J.A. van Diepen, C.J. Tack, M.H. Zaki, F.L. van de Veerdonk, D. Perera, G.A. Neale, G.J. Hooiveld, A. Hijmans, I. Vroegrijk, S. van den Berg, J. Romijn, P.C.N. Rensen, L.A.B. Joosten, M.G. Netea, and T.-D. Kanneganti. 2011. Inflammasome is a central player in the induction of obesity and insulin resistance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 108: 15324–15329. doi:10.1073/pnas.1100255108.
- Strissel, K.J., Z. Stancheva, H. Miyoshi, J.W. Perfield, J. DeFuria, Z. Jick, A.S. Greenberg, and M.S. Obin. 2007. Adipocyte death, adipose tissue remodeling, and obesity complications. *Diabetes* 56: 2910–2918. doi:10.2337/db07-0767.
- Su, D., G.M. Coudriet, D. Hyun Kim, Y. Lu, G. Perdomo, S. Qu, S. Slusher, H.M. Tse, J. Piganelli, N. Giannoukakis, J. Zhang, and H.H. Dong. 2009. FoxO1 links insulin resistance to proinflammatory cytokine IL-1beta production in macrophages. *Diabetes* 58: 2624–2633. doi:10.2337/db09-0232.
- Suganami, T., J. Nishida, and Y. Ogawa. 2005. A paracrine loop between adipocytes and macrophages aggravates inflammatory changes: Role of free fatty acids and tumor necrosis factor alpha. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 25: 2062–2068. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000183883.72263.13.
- Suganami, T., K. Tanimoto-Koyama, J. Nishida, M. Itoh, X. Yuan, S. Mizuarai, H. Kotani, S. Yamaoka, K. Miyake, S. Aoe, Y. Kamei, and Y. Ogawa. 2007. Role of the Toll-like receptor 4/NF-kappaB pathway in saturated fatty acid-induced inflammatory changes in the interaction between adipocytes and macrophages. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 27:84–91. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000251608.09329.9a.
- Suganami, T., X. Yuan, Y. Shimoda, K. Uchio-Yamada, N. Nakagawa, I. Shirakawa, T. Usami, T. Tsukahara, K. Nakayama, Y. Miyamoto, K. Yasuda, J. Matsuda, Y. Kamei, S. Kitajima, and Y. Ogawa. 2009. Activating transcription factor 3 constitutes a negative feedback mechanism that attenuates saturated Fatty acid/tolllike receptor 4 signaling and macrophage activation in obese adipose tissue. *Circulation Research* 105: 25–32. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.109.196261.

- Summers, S.A. 2006. Ceramides in insulin resistance and lipotoxicity. *Progress in Lipid Research* 45: 42–72. doi:10.1016/j.plipres.2005.11.002.
- Takahashi, K., S. Mizuarai, H. Araki, S. Mashiko, A. Ishihara, A. Kanatani, H. Itadani, and H. Kotani. 2003. Adiposity elevates plasma MCP-1 levels leading to the increased CD11b-positive monocytes in mice. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 46654–46660. doi:10.1074/jbc.M309895200.
- Tamori, Y., J. Masugi, N. Nishino, and M. Kasuga. 2002. Role of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptorgamma in maintenance of the characteristics of mature 3 T3-L1 adipocytes. *Diabetes* 51: 2045–2055.
- Tanaka, M., K. Ikeda, T. Suganami, C. Komiya, K. Ochi, I. Shirakawa, M. Hamaguchi, S. Nishimura, I. Manabe, T. Matsuda, K. Kimura, H. Inoue, Y. Inagaki, S. Aoe, S. Yamasaki, and Y. Ogawa. 2014. Macrophageinducible C-type lectin underlies obesity-induced adipose tissue fibrosis. *Nature Communications* 5: 4982. doi:10.1038/ncomms5982.
- Tian, H., C. Liu, X. Zou, W. Wu, C. Zhang, and D. Yuan. 2015. MiRNA-194 regulates palmitic acid-induced toll-like receptor 4 inflammatory responses in THP-1 cells. *Nutrients* 7: 3483–3496. doi:10.3390/ nu7053483.
- Trayhurn, P. 2013. Hypoxia and adipose tissue function and dysfunction in obesity. *Physiological Reviews* 93: 1–21. doi:10.1152/physrev.00017.2012.
- Vandanmagsar, B., Y.-H. Youm, A. Ravussin, J.E. Galgani, K. Stadler, R.L. Mynatt, E. Ravussin, J.M. Stephens, and V.D. Dixit. 2011. The NLRP3 inflammasome instigates obesity-induced inflammation and insulin resistance. *Nature Medicine* 17: 179–188. doi:10.1038/nm.2279.
- Venugopal, J., K. Hanashiro, and Y. Nagamine. 2007. Regulation of PAI-1 gene expression during adipogenesis. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry* 101: 369–380. doi:10.1002/jcb.21173.
- Wang, B., I.S. Wood, and P. Trayhurn. 2007. Dysregulation of the expression and secretion of inflammationrelated adipokines by hypoxia in human adipocytes. *Pflügers Archiv* 455: 479–492. doi:10.1007/ s00424-007-0301-8.
- Wang, S., M. Zhang, B. Liang, J. Xu, Z. Xie, C. Liu, B. Viollet, D. Yan, and M.-H. Zou. 2010. AMPKalpha2 deletion causes aberrant expression and activation of NAD(P)H oxidase and consequent endothelial dysfunction in vivo: Role of 26S proteasomes. *Circulation Research* 106: 1117–1128. doi:10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.109.212530.
- Wang, B., J. Sun, Y. Ma, G. Wu, Y. Shi, and G. Le. 2014. Increased oxidative stress and the apoptosis of regulatory T cells in obese mice but not resistant mice in response to a high-fat diet. *Cellular Immunology* 288: 39–46. doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2014.02.003.
- Weisberg, S.P., D. McCann, M. Desai, M. Rosenbaum, R.L. Leibel, and A.W. Ferrante. 2003. Obesity is associated with macrophage accumulation in adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1796–1808. doi:10.1172/JCI19246.

- Wellen, K.E., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2005. Inflammation, stress, and diabetes. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 115: 1111–1119. doi:10.1172/JCI25102.
- Wen, H., D. Gris, Y. Lei, S. Jha, L. Zhang, M.T.-H. Huang, W.J. Brickey, and J.P.-Y. Ting. 2011. Fatty acidinduced NLRP3-ASC inflammasome activation interferes with insulin signaling. *Nature Immunology* 12: 408–415. doi:10.1038/ni.2022.
- Wensveen, F.M., V. Jelenčić, S. Valentić, M. Šestan, T.T. Wensveen, S. Theurich, A. Glasner, D. Mendrila, D. Štimac, F.T. Wunderlich, J.C. Brüning, O. Mandelboim, and B. Polić. 2015. NK cells link obesity-induced adipose stress to inflammation and insulin resistance. *Nature Immunology* 16: 376–385. doi:10.1038/ni.3120.
- Wunderlich, C.M., N. Hövelmeyer, and F.T. Wunderlich. 2013. Mechanisms of chronic JAK-STAT3-SOCS3 signaling in obesity. *JAK-STAT2*: e23878. doi:10.4161/ jkst.23878.
- Xu, H., G.T. Barnes, Q. Yang, G. Tan, D. Yang, C.J. Chou, J. Sole, A. Nichols, J.S. Ross, L.A. Tartaglia, and H. Chen. 2003. Chronic inflammation in fat plays a crucial role in the development of obesity-related insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1821–1830. doi:10.1172/JCI19451.
- Xu, J., Y. Jiang, J. Wang, X. Shi, Q. Liu, Z. Liu, Y. Li, M.J. Scott, G. Xiao, S. Li, L. Fan, T.R. Billiar, M.A. Wilson, and J. Fan. 2014. Macrophage endocytosis of highmobility group box 1 triggers pyroptosis. *Cell Death* and Differentiation 21: 1229–1239. doi:10.1038/ cdd.2014.40.
- Yamasaki, S., E. Ishikawa, M. Sakuma, H. Hara, K. Ogata, and T. Saito. 2008. Mincle is an ITAM-coupled activating receptor that senses damaged cells. *Nature Immunology* 9: 1179–1188. doi:10.1038/ni.1651.
- Yang, L., E.S. Calay, J. Fan, A. Arduini, R.C. Kunz, S.P. Gygi, A. Yalcin, S. Fu, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2015. METABOLISM. S-Nitrosylation links obesityassociated inflammation to endoplasmic reticulum dysfunction. *Science* 349: 500–506. doi:10.1126/science.aaa0079.
- Yaspelkis, B.B., I.A. Kvasha, and T.Y. Figueroa. 2009. High-fat feeding increases insulin receptor and IRS-1 coimmunoprecipitation with SOCS-3, IKKalpha/beta phosphorylation and decreases PI-3 kinase activity in muscle. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 296: R1709– R1715. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00117.2009.
- Ye, J., Z. Gao, J. Yin, and Q. He. 2007. Hypoxia is a potential risk factor for chronic inflammation and adiponectin reduction in adipose tissue of ob/ob and dietary obese mice. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 293: E1118–E1128. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00435.2007.
- Yin, J., Z. Gao, Q. He, D. Zhou, Z. Guo, and J. Ye. 2009. Role of hypoxia in obesity-induced disorders of glucose and lipid metabolism in adipose tissue. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 296: E333–E342. doi:10.1152/ajpendo. 90760.2008.

- Yu, C., Y. Chen, G.W. Cline, D. Zhang, H. Zong, Y. Wang, R. Bergeron, J.K. Kim, S.W. Cushman, G.J. Cooney, B. Atcheson, M.F. White, E.W. Kraegen, and G.I. Shulman. 2002. Mechanism by which fatty acids inhibit insulin activation of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1)-associated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activity in muscle. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 50230–50236. doi:10.1074/jbc.M200958200.
- Zeyda, M., D. Farmer, J. Todoric, O. Aszmann, M. Speiser, G. Györi, G.J. Zlabinger, and T.M. Stulnig.

2007. Human adipose tissue macrophages are of an anti-inflammatory phenotype but capable of excessive pro-inflammatory mediator production. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(31): 1420–1428. doi:10.1038/ sj.ijo.0803632.

Zolotnik, I.A., T.Y. Figueroa, and B.B. Yaspelkis. 2012. Insulin receptor and IRS-1 co-immunoprecipitation with SOCS-3, and IKKα/β phosphorylation are increased in obese Zucker rat skeletal muscle. *Life Sciences* 91: 816–822. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2012.08.038.

Microbiota and Lipotoxicity

10

Evren Doruk Engin

Abstract

Obesity and metabolic syndrome is a multisystemic disorder, that is characterized by excess caloric intake and spillover lipotoxicity caused by ectopic lipid accumulation in non-adipose tissues. Low grade chronic inflammation and insulin resistance are the hallmarks of the disorder, which further aggravate the condition. Gut microbiota constitutes an indispensible part of human superorganism's energy harvesting apparatus. The dynamic composition of microbiota changes with age, life style and host metabolic background. The wealth of genetic repertoire provided by these microorganism enables to extend host's substrate processing and harvesting capability. Some of these compounds including short chain fatty acids and indole act as signalling molecules on mammalian cells and modulate their behaviour. Nonetheless, this symbiotic style of interaction is restrained by immune system. The role of chronic low grade inflammation in metabolic syndrome is well established. Treg cells are the key players that sense and reshape the composition of microbiota. In this regard, any disturbance in Treg functionality may aggravate the inflammation and shift the symbiotic balance towards dysbiosis, which is characterized by autoimmunity and insulin resistance. Thus, immune system is responsible for the modulation of host and microbiota metabolisms and Treg cells act as a bridge in between.

Keywords

Gut microbiota • Metabolic syndrome • Insulin resistance • Treg cells

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_10

E.D. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (\boxtimes) Ankara University, Biotechnology Institute, Tandogan, Besevler, Ankara 06110, Turkey e-mail: edoruk@gmail.com
1 Introduction

Evolution has provided us with an efficient survival system, which enables the organism to deposit surplus lipids in specialized cells called adipocytes. The fuel homeostasis of the organism depends on the ability of these cells to prevent the overwhelming of the limited lipid storage capacity of nonadipocytes, which otherwise would cause destructive lipid overload—lipotoxicity. Ultimately, this caloric backup is meant to be spent at times of starvation (Unger et al. 2010).

Despite the ceaseless complaints of modern man of the tremendous pace of life, industrialization has yet brought over-automation to our lives, to let us sit down silently and have some sort of machine to do the laborous work. In accompaniment to this physically inactive lifestyle, the shift from family kitchen to commercially prepared food has become the hallmark of the modern times. The change in eating habits not only expanded our caloric intake, but also introduced highly processed food to our diets. Obviously, this discrepancy leads to a spillover and ectopic accumulation of lipids, causing lipotoxicity, a condition that is deleterious for nonadipose organs (Mazidi et al. 2016; Zimmet et al. 2001).

Adipocytes are not just lipid laden sacks or formless mass of connective tissue, instead they exploit critical metabolic and hormonal roles. Both lipid metabolism and feeding behaviour is orchestrated by the complementary activities of adipocytes and hypothalamus. Adipocyte hormone leptin plays a key role via limiting the caloric inflow and enhancing fatty acid oxidation (Unger et al. 2010).

Arguably, perpetual excess caloric intake disrupts this delicate balance, triggering an array of consequences which culminate in a pathological condition called metabolic syndrome. Substantial damage ensues in nonadipocytic target organs by the virtue of ectopic lipid accumulation. Pancreatic islets, liver, heart, skeletal muscle and kidneys become primarily affected by this insult, imparting in the resulting clinical picture accordingly (Guida and Venema 2015). The whole picture is accompanied by a low grade inflammation and emerging insulin resistance. These factors aggravate metabolic syndrome, which in turn, puts the patient in a viscious cycle. Therefore, obesity and its consequences present as a multisystemic disorder, which affect both longevity and the quality of life of the patient. Worst of all, this insidious, yet relentless multisystemic disease has become epidemic, especially among high-sugar, high-fat Western-style diet consumers (Zimmet et al. 2001).

2 The Superorganism

While traditionally, the disturbance of the balance between caloric input and expenditure have been emphasized as being the main contributors to obesity and metabolic syndrome, the role of microbial flora had long been overlooked. Although the presence of indigenous microbiota has been identified more than three centuries ago, the symbiotic rather than merely physical nature of this coexistence has relatively recently been appreciated. As we gain deeper understanding of the intricate interactions between the microbiome and the host, the term "human superorganism" gets fulfilled (Relman 2012).

From an evolutionary perspective, the macroevolution of eucaryotes has leaded the emergence of animals, as super-active and effective consumers, which has to absorb the resouces from autotroph plant cells, the primary producers. However, animals are cytoplasm specialists, the consumers of the soft parts of plants, thus, are not equiped with mechanisms to deal with the protective cell wall component by themselves. Coping with this rugged cell wall material requires the a special set of decomposing enzymes which are readily supplied by cellwall specialist microorganisms (Abe and Higashi 1991). The extent of metagenomes of animal species, as superorganisms, are deeply affected by their feeding behaviours. The partititoning of mammalian fecal microbial diversity reflects the complexity of carbohydrate substrates accessed. Herbivore microbiotas contain as much as 14 bacterial phyla, along with specially evolved gut morphology to accommodate extensive fermentation process. Accordingly, omnivores harbor 12 and carnivores only 6 bacterial phyla (Ley et al. 2008).

Average human "superorganism" gut is inhabited by 1×10^{13} to 1×10^{14} microorganisms which roughly spans 1000 species of bacteria, yeast and parasites. Together with other body sites, a typical microbiome surpasses the human cells by a factor of 10. Collectively, this biodiversity encompasses 2 orders of magnitude more genes than the human host. Along with the tremendous metabolic repertoire granted by this gene pool, gut microbiota constitutes a substantial biomass of 2 kg, which actively renews itself every 3-4 days. Essentially, the distal intestine can be regarded as an anaerobic bioreactor. In this respect, gut microbiota is comparable to a regular organ in the body, both in terms of biomass and metabolic function (Mazidi et al. 2016). With its up to 40 m² surface area, gut is the most important interface to exterior. Maintanence of the metabolic and immunological homeostasis is the most important function of highly specialized absorptive, secretory and enteroendocrine cells of the gut in concert with the microbiota (Helander and Fändriks 2014). Collectively, assistance in defence against pathogens, maturation of immunity and degredation of nondigestible polysaccharides has been implied for gut microbiota. Notably, the vascular development in small intestinal villi has been found dependent on the interaction of gut microbiota with Paneth cells. These cells are placed in the crypt bases as key cellular component of the innate immune system. In response to microbial products, they secrete an array of peptide products, ranging from antimicrobial peptides to factors affecting the stem cell niche towards angiogenesis. Fully developed microvasculature further enhances the absorbtive capacity of the intestine (Stappenbeck et al. 2002).

In mammalians, the members of this microbial mass exhibit an uneven distribution over the length gastrointestinal of the Firmicutes. tract. Proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes, Actinobacteria, Verrucomicrobia, Cyanobacteria, Fusobacteria, Spirochaetes and TM7 make the main components of mammalian gut microbiota (Table 10.1). Cell mass and diversity increases from duodenum to colon (Brown et al. 2013). The metabolic role of protozoa-which mostly belong to the class

Table 10.1 The composition of microbial species along mammalian gastrointestinal tract (Brown et al. 2013)

Gut segment	Organisms
Duodenum	Streptococcus, Lactococcus, Staphyllococcus
Jejunum	Lactobacillus, Streptococcus, Enterococcus, Yeast species
Ileum	Segmented filamentous bacteria, Enterobacteriaceae, <i>Bacteroides</i> , <i>Clostridium</i>
Colon	Bacteroides, Clostridium, Lachnospiraceae, Proteobacteria, Actinobacteria, Prevotellaceae, TM7, Fusobacteria, Verrucomicrobium

Kinetofragmnophorea—in the herbivorous digestive tracts has been well established. Along with bacterial biomass, these mostly anaerobic protozoa participate in fermentation of plant polysaccharides to volatile fatty acids, lactic acid, carbon dioxide and hydrogen (Dehority 1986). However, there is still a controversy concerning "normal" protozoal flora members in humans. Essentially, Blastocystis is one of the well studied organisms in the "grey zone", as it could neither be assigned as a pathogen or a commensal. Blastocystis has been shown to colonize healty individuals, without any evidence of symptomatic carrier status. Furthermore, Audebert et al. has recently shown that Blastocystis colonization is associated with healty gut microbiota (Audebert et al. 2016). On the other hand, dragonflies infected with noninvasive gregarine parasites have been shown to manifest the markers of metabolic syndrome-inappropriate hemolymph carbohydrate response to insulin, thoracic fat accumulation, chronic p38 MAP kinase involved immune and stress response activation (Schilder and Marden 2006). This might be a promising experimental model for parasite induced metabolic syndrome.

3 The Superorganism in Action

Dysbiosis indicates a microbial imbalance or maladaptation on or inside the body and has been associated with a number of pathological conditions like inflammatory bowel disease, obesity and cancer. In an effort to explain the breakdown in the balance between "protective" versus "harmful" intestinal bacteria, numerous theories have been considered. However, the exact mechanisms that transform our "mutualistic" symbionts remains to be explored (Tamboli et al. 2004).

Gordon group has demonstrated the role of gut microbiota in the regulation of fat storage in adipocytes. They used germ free mice which maintained their lean phenotype, even under Western-style diet, until they were colonized with cecal microbiota from regular "conventionally" fed animals. As soon as the gut microbiota is restored, significant increase in body fat ensues, accompanied by relative insulin resistance in these "conventionalized" animals. Gut microbiota conveys the enzymes required to breakdown complex carbohydrate bearing dietary fibres, which otherwise are non-digestible by human intestinal cells. Reasonably, the enhanced release of these lipogenic substrates make them available for absorption (Bäckhed et al. 2007). The microbiota encoded genes for a large number of glycoside hydrolyses are required to convert these complex fibres made up of xylan, pectin and arabinose containing carbohydrates. Actually, germ free mice require at least 30% more calorie intake to maintain their body weight (Hsiao et al. 2008). This immense contribution to the energy harvesting and metabolic capacity of the gut, places the microbiome at a pivotal position in the regulation of energy metabolism. Furthermore, processing and harvesting of dietary polysaccharides into monosaccharides, increased insulin levels and induce the translocation of two transcription factors; carbohydrate response element binding protein (ChREBP) and sterol response element binding protein 1 (SREBP-1) to nucleus in liver cells. Acetyl-CoA carboxylase (Acc1) and fatty acid synthase (Fas) are the two lipogenic enzymes which are under control of these transcription factors (Su et al. 2015). The triglyceride cargo of liver generated lipoproteins is carried away to the pheripheral tissues, taken up by the virtue of lipoprotein lipase (LPL) and stored in the adipocytes. Fasting induced adipose factor (FIAF) is one of the potent inhibitors of LPL. FIAF also promotes degradation of triglycerides into fatty acids, which are in turn metabolized. The presence—and possibly the composition—of gut microbiota have been shown to inhibit the action of FIAF, therefore, enhance triglyceride accumulation in adipocytes (Bäckhed et al. 2004). The mode of action of FIAF is evolutionarily conserved. As in germ free mice, FIAF suppression and subsequent increase in body fat also occurs in conventionalized gnobiotic zebrafish (Rawls et al. 2004).

Notably, as measured by means of oxygen consumption, the metabolic rate in conventionally fed or conventionalized animals has been found higher than germ free mice—a discrepancy, that is attributable both to the metabolic activity of the microbiota itself and the changes induced in the host energy metabolism (Bäckhed et al. 2004).

Ileal enteroendocrine L cells devise another important corner stone in the elaborate interaction between gut microbiota and the host. L cells, act as chemical and immunological sensors that respond to nutrients, microbial products and cytokines and in turn, produce an array of peptide hormones, including peptide YY, glucagon like peptide-1 (GLP-1) and glucagon like peptide-2 (GLP-2). The later two are processed from proglucagon polypeptide and secreted in equimolar quantites, yet with opposing effects. GLP-1 induces insulin secretion from pancreatic beta cells, slows down gastric emptying, decreases triglyceride rich apoB48 lipoproteins. By the virtue of these effects, GLP-1 has been considered neuroprotective, cardioprotective and antiinflammatory (Hsieh et al. 2010). Nonetheless, GLP-2 has been associated with enhanced intestinal lipid absorbtion, production and secretion of triglyceride rich apoB48 containing chylomicrons in CD36 scavenger receptor mediated manner. Accordingly, the activities of GLP-2 has been linked with postprandial hyperlipidemia, metabolic dyslipidemia, insulin resistance and eventually, atherosclerosis (Hsieh et al. 2009). The favorable effects of GLP-1 on metabolic syndrome have appealed considerable therapeutic interest. Dipeptidyl peptidase-4 (DPP4) is responsible for removal of GLP-1 and another incretin hormone, gastric inhibitory polypeptide (GIP). Sitagliptin proves beneficial by its inhibitory effect on DPP4. Recombinant GLP-1 derivative GLP-1R agonist peptides have also been proven useful. Extendin-4 but not extendin(9–39) improved insulin sensitivity (Knudsen et al. 2007).

4 Sensing the Quorum

The bacterial fermentation products of dietary carbohydrates consist of butyrate, propionate and acetate. These short chain fatty acids have been depicted for activating G protein coupled receptors on enteroendocrine L cells' plasma membranes, where they stimulate GLP-1 secretion (Cani et al. 2013). Another key molecule that provide trans-kingdom communication is the abundant tryptophan metabolite, indole. Bacteria from genera Escherichia, Bacteriodes and Clostridium bear tryptophanase which metabolize tryptophan into indole, pyruvate and ammonia. Indole has lately been realized as a quorum sensing pheromone (Arora et al. 2015; Lee and Lee 2010; Mueller et al. 2009). The effects of indole on the permeability of mammalian cell membranes had been attributed to its ability to interact with lipid bilayer (Bean et al. 1968; Gaede et al. 2005). However, indole have recently been shown to inhibit voltage gated potassium channels on enteroendocrine L cells, where it modulates the action potential waveform by enhancing Ca²⁺ influx. In turn, indole stimulates GLP-1 release to the portal circulation (Chimerel et al. 2014). Apart from indole, vast number of quorum sensing pheromone molecules remain to be explored, which serve to microbiota-host intercommunication.

5 Immune System: The Daemon of Symbiosis

The maintainence of symbiotic nature of gut microbiota depends on perfectiy balanced defence mechanisms. The intact epithelial layer that covers more than 30 m^2 of surface area is composed of various types of highly specialized cells (Helander and Fändriks 2014). While

enterocytes consititute the most abundant cell type, the mucin producer goblet cells and antimicrobial peptide secreter Paneth cells contribute to the integrity of the mucosal barrier (Ismail and Hooper 2005). The epithelial barrier is further fortified by the presence of gut-associated lymphoid tissue (GALT), which is diffusely inhabit submucosa. With its enormous microbial load, gut mucosa is a site for challenge with potential pathogens. Together with the mucosa layer, GALT continously samples antigens that pass from lumen and mount an appropriate response (Oviedo-Boyso et al. 2014). Immune system provides protection against pathogens by the virtue of its ability to discriminate between "self" and "non-self". The innate immune system achieves this by means of receptors that recognize microbe associated molecular patters (MAMPs). Successful recognition of these patterns by innate immunity is the prerequisite in order to proceed to adaptive humoral and cellular responses, accordingly (Jiang and Chess 2009). However, the prosperity of the symbiosis in gut largely depends on the balance between "protective" versus "harmful" lumen microorganisms (Tamboli et al. 2004). Therefore, in the case of gut microbiota, the immune system is not only obligated to discriminate between self and nonself, but also, has to be tolerant against symbiont non-selves.

Lipopolysaccharide, peptidoglycan, lipoteichoid acid, lipoarabinomannan, lipopeptides, lipoglycas, glycosylphophatilipomannans, dylinositol, CpG DNA and dsRNA are important extracellular and intracellular MAMPs. Toll-like receptors (TLRs) and nod-like receptors (NLRs) are two important groups among a broad range of pattern recognition receptors (PRRs). An array of TLRs have been identified that specifically recognize individual MAMPs (Fig. 10.1) (Abreu et al. 2005; Kawai and Akira 2007; Oviedo-Boyso et al. 2014). Most members of TLR family rely on myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88 (MyD88) dependent signalling, whereas, TLR3 and 4 uses TIR-containing adapter inducing IFN- β (TRIF) pathway. Consequently, nuclear translocation of NFkB, AP-1 and interferon regulatory factor 3 (IRF3) leads to the



Fig. 10.1 Toll-like receptors, nod-like receptor NOD2 expressing cells, signalling pathway. *IRAK* IL-1 receptor-associated kinase; *TRAF* TNF receptor associated factor; *MAP3K* Mitogen activated protein kinase kinase kinase; *IκB* Inhibitory kappa B; *IKK* IκB kinase; *TAK* TGFβ-

activated kinase; *TAB* TAK1 binding protein; *TBK* TANKbinding kinase; *PI3K* phosphoinositide 3-kinase, *Akt* Protein kinase B (Abreu et al. 2005; Cario 2005; Kawai and Akira 2007; Oviedo-Boyso et al. 2014)

expression of inflammatory cytokine and type I interferon genes (Oviedo-Boyso et al. 2014). NLRs are responsible for intracellular detection of a similar array of MAMPs (Cario 2005).

The LPS induced loss of glycemic control in sepsis has long been anticipated (Steven et al. 2015). However, the link between inflammation and metabolic disorders has been coined out by Hotamisligil et al. (Hotamisligil et al. 1993). Its now well established that, the inflammatory and metabolic responses evoked by obesity, induces low grade local inflammation, defective insulin signalling and disrupted metabolic homeostasis (Hotamisligil 2006). The extent of the surface area makes gut the most important interface with the external environment. Thus, gut is a major player in metabolic and immune homeostasis. Its mainly adaptive immune systems function to limit the responses, via tolerance mechanisms, in order not to shift symbiosis towards dysbiosis in the gut (Tamboli et al. 2004).

The idea of regulatory T cells is around since seventies. Yet, the role of Foxp3⁺CD25⁺CD4⁺ Treg cells in the regulation of immune system has recently been anticipated (Sakaguchi et al. 2007). The activation and differentiation of naive Th cells to effector Th1, Th17 and Th2 subclasses require cognate antigen stimulation, accompanied by an instructive cytokine milieu. Treg cells can either be of thymic origin or can be generated from naive gut associated lymphoid tissue (GALT) Th cells, by the virtue of multiple signals integrated from the microenvironment. Thus, nutrient molecules, vitamins and hormones along with microbiota derived factors are deterministic on Treg generation and homeostasis (Howie et al. 2014; Zeng and Chi 2015). Intuitively, malnutrition has been associated with nutrition immunity link. Likewise, it has been realised that, dysregulation of the immune system causes insulin resistance and diabetes (Mathis 2013). By balancing host and microbial metabolism, Treg cells act as a bidirectional bridge between immune system and metabolic fitness.

As in the conventional T cells, TCR-CD4-CD3-MHCII complex formation (signal 1), CD28-CD80/86 costimulation (signal 2) and CD25- α chain bearing high affinity IL-2R activation (signal 3) are prerequisites for Treg activation. Unlike conventional T cells, Treg's also strictly require TGF- β signal (Fig. 10.2).

The serine/threonine kinase mTOR (Mechanistic target of rapamycin), is the principle integrator of nutrient sensing. Upon complexing of mTOR with Raptor or Rictor, mTORC1 (complex 1) or mTORC2 (complex 2) is formed respectively, as an early event in T cell activation. The intensity, duration and type of mTOR signalling determines the fate of the naive Th cell. Initially low level of mTORC1 and sustained low level of PI3K/Akt activation is strictly required for Treg differentiation. This signalling profile is consistent with lipid oxidation in aerobic conditions (Han et al. 2014). The regulator of fat metabolism, PPAR-y (Peroxisome proliferator activated receptor gamma), increases CD36 scavenger receptor expression, in order to enhance lipid uptake fatty acid oxidation. The hallmark of Treg cells, Foxp3 (Forkhead Box P3) is also activated by PPAR- γ (Zeng and Chi 2015). The timely formation of mTORC1, activates mevalonate pathway and along with the expression of Treg effector molecules, CTLA-4 (Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte associated protein 4) and ICOS (Inducible T-cell COStimulator). G-protein coupled receptors GRP41, GRP43 and GRP109a, sense short chain fatty acids (butyric, propionic and acetic acid) and niacin. Treg GRP43 helps to sustain high levels of fatty acid oxidation (Fig. 10.2) (Cani et al. 2013).

CTLA-4 and ICOS bind to CD80/86 and ICOS-L on dentritic cells respectively, to induce IDO (Indolamine 2,3-deoxygenase). IDO mediated transformation of tryptophan to indole, causes depletion of this amino to further contribute immunological tolerance (Fallarino et al. 2003). Treg made granzyme A and perforin is directed to kill reactive dentritic and T cell populations (Schmidt et al. 2012). Treg CD39/CD73 mediated ATP hydrolytic activity causes energy depletion, further enhacing the suppressive function (Fig. 10.2) (Cani et al. 2013).

On the other hand, certain essential amino acids like leucin, subside Treg cellularity in mTORC1 dependent manner (Cani et al. 2013). Increase in body adipocyte mass is positively



correlated to serum leptin levels (Al Maskari and Alnaqdy 2006). Acting through mTORC1, leptin limits Treg generation (Zeng and Chi 2015). The increased obesity induced hyperinsulinemia triggers PI3K/Akt activation, which in turn induces glucose intake and preferential use of this substrate (Fig. 10.2) (Han et al. 2014).

6 Dynamic Microbiota

The association between gut microbiota composition and calorie intake-harvesting process appears to be bidirectional. Ley and co-workers compared the gut microbial composition of obese-leptin deficient ob/ob C57BL/6J mice and their lean ob/+ and +/+ siblings. The leptin deficient ob/ob mice consumed almost 50% more chow diet and gained approixmately 80% more weight compared to the lean individuals. Typically, distal intestine of mice accommodate Firmicutes and Bacteriodetes as dominant flora members. However, massive parallel sequencing and UniFrac analysis of 16s rRNA sequences genes in fecal samples taken from the three groups revealed significant decrease in the abundance of Bacteriodetes in favor of Firmicutes, in ob/ob mice (Ley et al. 2005). Alterations or intentional manipulation of gut microbiota community structure may have importance in regulating energy balance. Likewise, the use of non-absorbable gram-positive active antimicrobials as growth enhancer agents may have a similar impact on gut microbiota. Using these agents in animal feedstock has become a common practice—in one report, it has been estimated that nearly 90% of antimicrobial in use in USA was for non-therapuetic agricultural purposes (Allen and Stanton 2014; Gustafson and Bowen 1997).

Most of the time, the terms microbiome and microbiota are used interchangeably. The former refers to the collective genomes of organisms residing in an environment, while the later refers the organisms themselves. While studying microbiota via culture based techniques may be a tedious task, microbiome studies are gaining popularity, with the advent of novel appoaches and technologies in DNA sequencing. Briefly, whole genome shotgun sequencing strategy involves preparing a DNA library of potentially overlapping segments of a genome. As a prerequisite of DNA sequencing chemistries, each member of the library has to be sequenced individually. Later on, these individual small sequence reads are sorted by matching their overlapping parts, in such a way that they form large continous segments of DNA, called scaffolds. Thereafter, scaffolds are are placed end to end to form a complete genomic sequence. This computationally intensive process is called "assembly" and have succesfully been used to study genomes of single organisms (Staden 1979). Venter et al. and Tyson et al. have extended this approach to analyze the taxonomic composition, gene diversity and abundance of mixed microbial communities in environmental samples (Tyson et al. 2004; Venter et al. 2004). In the pionering study of Gill et al., purified DNA from fecal samples of two healty individuals had been used to generate both random DNA and 16S rDNA amplicon

Fig. 10.2 The metabolic and immunologic inputs which drive Treg generation and functions. *TGF-\beta* Transforming growth factor β ; *TGFBR1* TGF- β receptor 1; *GRP* G protein-coupled receptors; *GRP43* Short chain fatty acid receptor ffar2; CD36; *PSA* Polysaccharide A; *ObR* Leptin receptor; *FA* Fatty acid; *AMPK* AMP activated protein kinase; *TSC1/2* Tuberous sclerosis protein 1/2; *Rheb* RAS homologue enriched in brain; *mTOR* Mechanistic target of rapamycin; *Raptor* Regulatory-associated protein of mTOR; *mLST* mTOR associated protein LST8 homologue; *PRAS40* Proline rich Akt substrate of 40 kDa; *Deptor* DEP domain-containing mTOR-interacting protein;

Rictor Rapamycin insensitive companion of mTOR; *Sin1* Stress activated MAP kinase interacting protein 1; *Protor* Protein observed with Rictor-1; *RAG* RAS related GTP-binding protein; *PPAR-γ* Peroxisome proliferator activated receptor gamma; *GATA3* (DNA sequence) GATA binding protein 3; *Foxp3* Forkhead Box P3; *HIF1* Hypoxia induced factor; *CTLA-4* Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte associated protein 4; *ICOS* Inducible T-cell COStimulator; *NFAT* Nuclear factor of activated T cells; *IDO* Indolamine 2,3-deoxygenase (Ermann and Fathman 2003; Gedaly 2015; Howie et al. 2014; Jiang and Chess 2009; Jobin 2014; Meijer et al. 2010; Worthington 2015)

libraries which were in turn, sequenced by using Sanger methodology. Overall, nearly 60% of 70 k high quality sequence reads had been assembled for each individual. Enrichment of the assembled data by using pathway database of Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) and Cluster of Orthologous Groups database had been performed to explore the metabolic repertoire of the human distal gut microbiome. The analysis of 16s rDNA sequences obtained from amplicon and random DNA libraries revealed nearly 300 phylotypes present in the gut microbiota (Gill et al. 2006). Unfortunately, the workflow of whole genome shutgun sequencing via Sanger methodology is costly and labor intensive. First of all, libraries are traditionally prepared by ligating DNA segments into low capacity cloning vectors, which are then, introduced to host bacteria. This step enables the amplification and purification of the individual members of the library by using microbiological producedures, followed by cycle-sequencing.

As expected, analysis of a limited number of individuals and low depth of coverage are the constraints for this sort of pipeline. Thus, liberal use of this strategy had only been possible with the advent of massively parallel next generation DNA sequencing technologies (Mardis 2008). Next generation DNA sequencing platforms make use of microfluidics to automatize and closely couple DNA library preparation and sequencing steps. This huge step forward in DNA sequencing enabled even small sized groups to perform voluminous sequencing projects.

The two initiatives, MetaHIT (Metagenomics of the Human Intestinal Tract) project and The Human Microbiome Project, revealed the wealth of microbial gene repertoire that we carry in our bodies. Taking the conceivable heterogeneity among individuals into account, microbiota itself might be considered as a greater source of genetic and metabolic diversity, compared to pool of human genetic variability ("Human Microbiome Project," 2016; Yatsunenko et al. 2012). As a part of MetaHIT project, fecal samples from over 500 individuals residing in United States, Venezuella and Malawi have been examined in terms of microbial diversity. Massive parallel sequencing of variable region 4 of rRNA genes was performed to characterize and compare the fecal microbial communities of children and adult subjects from these three geographically distinct regions. According to UniFrac analysis, children and adults exhibit distinct microbial diversity. In the first 3 years of life after birth, the phylogenetic composition of bacterial communities evolve to resemble the adult form (Lozupone and Knight 2005; Yatsunenko et al. 2012). Moreover, children show significantly greater interpersonal variation compared to adults, in all three geographical regions. In addition to unique age related microbiome patterns, geography and cultural traditions also seem to have deep influence on the gut microbiome. Principle coordinate analysis (PCoA) of UniFrac distance matrices seperates the US and non-US individuals as well as Venezuellian and Malawians, according to gut microbiome diversity. Lastly, although bacterial diversity increases with age in all three populations, US adults reside the least diverse microbiome (Yatsunenko et al. 2012). The age dependency of gut microbial composition has already been stressed in a former study by Kurokawa et al. The comperative metagenomic analysis of fecal samples has taken taxonomic and gene compositional snaphots of 13 healty individuals of various ages. Compared to adults, infants exhibited simpler gut microbiota with greater inter-individual variation. As expected, simpler taxonomic composition correspond to a slimmer gene repertoire-infant-type microbiomes overexpress only 136 gene families, compared to 237 in adult-type counterparts (Kurokawa et al. 2007). In contrast, Yatsunenko et al. have examined 110 KEGG EC profiles, but could not detect any EC number that is unique either to adults and or babies (Yatsunenko et al. 2012). Although Sanger DNA sequencing technology provides longer and more relaible reads, next generation sequencing technologies are able to generate far better depth of coverage at a fraction of cost-rare DNA species can readily be discovered. Most probably, Kurokawa et al. might have missed least abundant microbial gene copies, as they have used Sanger DNA sequencing pipeline. Moreover, available bioinformatics resources are ever expanding—which is crucial for annotation and enrichment of the raw sequencing data.

Acquiring and sustaining a "healthy" microbiome at the very beginning of life may have profound impact in the lifetime health of an individual. Until recently, it was not quiet clear, at what point of our lives we become "superorganisms". Due to conceivable ethical concerns, numerous studies have overlooked the in utero state and explored the microbial composition of feces which primarily reflect the acquisition and diversity of microbiota in term and preterm neonates. Intestinal colonization profile of both term and low birth weight prematures include Enterobacteriales, Pseudomonas, Staphylococcus and Enterococcus spp. However, the establishment of bifidobacteria delays in low birth weight infants, compared to term counterparts (LaTuga et al. 2011; Sakata et al. 1985). However, the diversity of species in the fecal samples of preterm infants were far limited compared to term infants (Magne et al. 2006).

Reasonably, the gastrointestinal tract of a neonate was presumed to be sterile until birth. However, the widely accepted paradigm of a sterile in utero life has recently been replaced by recognition of the presence of fetal gut microflora which has been demonstrated both by metagenomic analysis and cultivation techniques. In one study, consecutive analysis of spontaneously released meconium and fecal samples from preterm babies during the first 3 weeks of their lives disclosed distinct profiles of microbiota. Meconium was rich in Firmicutes, including Bacilli, whereas, Proteobacteria dominate fecal samples. In the first week of birth, eventually, obligate anaerobes become predominating species (Moles et al. 2013).

7 Conclusion

The advent of highly efficient systems biology tools, such as massively parallel DNA- and RNA-Seq has revolutionized the way and amount of data that we collect from biological systems. The "snapshots" taken by using these methods and functional studies in model organisms have revealed that, metabolic syndrome presents as a multi-systemic disorder, in which gut microbiota is intricately involved in the pathogenesis.

It appears that, we acquire—a rather simpler form of – gut microbiota in fetal life. From birth to adulthood, we carry, evolve and reshape this huge metabolically active microbial mass along with us, according to our partly genetically determined metabolic repertoire, environment and life style. Many factors are deterministic over the composition of the microbiota, from eating behaviours to immunological status of the individual. Nonetheless, the interaction is exclusively bidirectional. In the fully symbiotic end of the spectrum, gut microbial mass, provides us with the enzymes required for digestion and absorption of certain dietary components. On the dysbiotic end, gut microbiota aggravates the inappropriate immunological responses and metabolic syndrome.

References

- Abe, T., and M. Higashi. 1991. Cellulose centered perspective on terrestrial community structure. *Oikos* 60: 127. doi:10.2307/3545003.
- Abreu, M.T., M. Fukata, and M. Arditi. 2005. TLR signaling in the gut in health and disease. *Journal of Immunology* 174: 4453–4460. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.174.8.4453.
- Al Maskari, M.Y., and A.A. Alnaqdy. 2006. Correlation between serum leptin levels. Body mass index and obesity in Omanis. *Sultan Qaboos University Medical Journal* 6: 27–31.
- Allen, H.K., and T.B. Stanton. 2014. Altered egos: Antibiotic effects on food animal microbiomes. *Annual Review of Microbiology* 68: 297–315. doi:10.1146/annurev-micro-091213-113052.
- Arora, P.K., A. Sharma, and H. Bae. 2015. Microbial degradation of indole and its derivatives. *Journal of Chemistry* 2015: e129159. doi:10.1155/2015/129159.
- Audebert, C., G. Even, A. Cian, D.E. Safadi, G. Certad, L. Delhaes, B. Pereira, C. Nourrisson, P. Poirier, I. Wawrzyniak, F. Delbac, C. Morelle, P. Bastien, L. Lachaud, A.-P. Bellanger, F. Botterel, E. Candolfi, G. Desoubeaux, F. Morio, С. Pomares, Μ. Rabodonirina, А. Loywick, S. Merlin, E. Viscogliosi, and M. Chabé. 2016. Colonization with the enteric protozoa Blastocystis is associated with increased diversity of human gut bacterial microbiota. Scientific Reports 6: 25255. doi:10.1038/ srep25255.

- Bäckhed, F., H. Ding, T. Wang, L.V. Hooper, G.Y. Koh, A. Nagy, C.F. Semenkovich, and J.I. Gordon. 2004. The gut microbiota as an environmental factor that regulates fat storage. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 101: 15718–15723. doi:10.1073/pnas.0407076101.
- Bäckhed, F., J.K. Manchester, C.F. Semenkovich, and J.I. Gordon. 2007. Mechanisms underlying the resistance to diet-induced obesity in germ-free mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 104: 979–984. doi:10.1073/pnas.0605374104.
- Bean, R.C., W.C. Shepherd, and H. Chan. 1968. Permeability of lipid bilayer membranes to organic solutes. *The Journal of General Physiology* 52: 495–508.
- Brown, E.M., M. Sadarangani, and B.B. Finlay. 2013. The role of the immune system in governing host-microbe interactions in the intestine. *Nature Immunology* 14: 660–667. doi:10.1038/ni.2611.
- Cani, P.D., A. Everard, and T. Duparc. 2013. Gut microbiota, enteroendocrine functions and metabolism. *Current Opinion in Pharmacology* 13: 935–940. doi:10.1016/j.coph.2013.09.008.
- Cario, E. 2005. Bacterial interactions with cells of the intestinal mucosa: Toll-like receptors and NOD2. *Gut* 54: 1182–1193. doi:10.1136/gut.2004.062794.
- Chimerel, C., E. Emery, D.K. Summers, U. Keyser, F.M. Gribble, and F. Reimann. 2014. Bacterial metabolite indole modulates incretin secretion from intestinal enteroendocrine L cells. *Cell Reports* 9: 1202–1208. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2014.10.032.
- Dehority, B.A. 1986. Protozoa of the digestive tract of herbivorous mammals. *International Journal of Tropical Insect Science* 7: 279–296. doi:10.1017/ S1742758400009346.
- Ermann, J., and C.G. Fathman. 2003. Costimulatory signals controlling regulatory T cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 100: 15292–15293. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0307001100.
- Fallarino, F., U. Grohmann, K.W. Hwang, C. Orabona, C. Vacca, R. Bianchi, M.L. Belladonna, M.C. Fioretti, M.-L. Alegre, and P. Puccetti. 2003. Modulation of tryptophan catabolism by regulatory T cells. *Nature Immunology* 4: 1206–1212. doi:10.1038/ni1003.
- Gaede, H.C., W.-M. Yau, and K. Gawrisch. 2005. Electrostatic contributions to indole–lipid interactions. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry B* 109: 13014–13023. doi:10.1021/jp0511000.
- Gedaly, R., 2015. mTOR signaling in regulatory T cell differentiation and expansion. SOJ Immunology 3. doi:10.15226/soji/3/1/00122
- Gill, S.R., M. Pop, R.T. DeBoy, P.B. Eckburg, P.J. Turnbaugh, B.S. Samuel, J.I. Gordon, D.A. Relman, C.M. Fraser-Liggett, and K.E. Nelson. 2006. Metagenomic analysis of the human distal gut microbiome. *Science* 312: 1355–1359. doi:10.1126/science.1124234.
- Guida, S., and K. Venema. 2015. Gut microbiota and obesity: Involvement of the adipose tissue. *Journal of*

Functional Foods 14: 407–423. doi:10.1016/j. jff.2015.02.014.

- Gustafson, R.H., and R.E. Bowen. 1997. Antibiotic use in animal agriculture. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* 83: 531–541. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2672.1997.00280.x.
- Han, J.M., S.J. Patterson, M. Speck, J.A. Ehses, and M.K. Levings. 2014. Insulin inhibits IL-10–mediated regulatory T cell function: Implications for obesity. *Journal of Immunology* 192: 623–629. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1302181.
- Helander, H.F., and L. Fändriks. 2014. Surface area of the digestive tract - revisited. *Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology* 49: 681–689. doi:10.3109/0036552 1.2014.898326.
- Hotamisligil, G.S. 2006. Inflammation and metabolic disorders. *Nature* 444: 860–867. doi:10.1038/ nature05485.
- Hotamisligil, G.S., N.S. Shargill, and B.M. Spiegelman. 1993. Adipose expression of tumor necrosis factoralpha: direct role in obesity-linked insulin resistance. *Science* 259: 87–91.
- Howie, D., H. Waldmann, and S. Cobbold. 2014. Nutrient sensing via mTOR in T cells maintains a tolerogenic microenvironment. *Inflammation* 5: 409. doi:10.3389/ fimmu.2014.00409.
- Hsiao, W.W.L., C. Metz, D.P. Singh, and J. Roth. 2008. The microbes of the intestine: An introduction to their metabolic and signaling capabilities. *Endocrinology* and Metabolism Clinics of North America 37: 857–871. doi:10.1016/j.ecl.2008.08.006.
- Hsieh, J., C. Longuet, C.L. Baker, B. Qin, L.M. Federico, D.J. Drucker, and K. Adeli. 2010. The glucagon-like peptide 1 receptor is essential for postprandial lipoprotein synthesis and secretion in hamsters and mice. *Diabetologia* 53: 552–561. doi:10.1007/ s00125-009-1611-5.
- Hsieh, J., C. Longuet, A. Maida, J. Bahrami, E. Xu, C.L. Baker, P.L. Brubaker, D.J. Drucker, and K. Adeli. 2009. Glucagon-like peptide-2 increases intestinal lipid absorption and chylomicron production via CD36. *Gastroenterology* 137(997–1005): 1005–1004. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2009.05.051.
- Human Microbiome Project, 2016. Wikipedia.
- Ismail, A.S., and L.V. Hooper. 2005. Epithelial cells and their neighbors. IV. Bacterial contributions to intestinal epithelial barrier integrity. *American Journal of Physiology. Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 289: G779–G784. doi:10.1152/ajpgi.00203.2005.
- Jiang, H., and L. Chess. 2009. How the immune system achieves self-nonself discrimination during adaptive immunity. *Advances in Immunology* 102: 95–133. doi:10.1016/S0065-2776(09)01202-4.
- Jobin, C. 2014. GPR109a: The missing link between microbiome and good health? *Immunity* 40: 8–10. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.12.009.
- Kawai, T., and S. Akira. 2007. Signaling to NF-κB by toll-like receptors. *Trends in Molecular Medicine* 13: 460–469. doi:10.1016/j.molmed.2007.09.002.
- Knudsen, L.B., Huusfeldt, P.O., Nielsen, P.F., Madsen, K., 2007. Extendin derivatives. US7226990 B2.

- Kurokawa, K., T. Itoh, T. Kuwahara, K. Oshima, H. Toh, A. Toyoda, H. Takami, H. Morita, V.K. Sharma, T.P. Srivastava, T.D. Taylor, H. Noguchi, H. Mori, Y. Ogura, D.S. Ehrlich, K. Itoh, T. Takagi, Y. Sakaki, T. Hayashi, and M. Hattori. 2007. Comparative metagenomics revealed commonly enriched gene sets in human gut microbiomes. DNA Research: An International Journal for Rapid Publication of Reports on Genes and Genomes 14: 169–181. doi:10.1093/ dnares/dsm018.
- LaTuga, M.S., J.C. Ellis, C.M. Cotton, R.N. Goldberg, J.L. Wynn, R.B. Jackson, and P.C. Seed. 2011. Beyond bacteria: A study of the enteric microbial consortium in extremely low birth weight infants. *PLoS One* 6: e27858. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0027858.
- Lee, J.-H., and J. Lee. 2010. Indole as an intercellular signal in microbial communities. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews* 34: 426–444. doi:10.1111/j.1574-6976.2009. 00204.x.
- Ley, R.E., F. Bäckhed, P. Turnbaugh, C.A. Lozupone, R.D. Knight, and J.I. Gordon. 2005. Obesity alters gut microbial ecology. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 102: 11070–11075. doi:10.1073/pnas.0504978102.
- Ley, R.E., M. Hamady, C. Lozupone, P. Turnbaugh, R.R. Ramey, J.S. Bircher, M.L. Schlegel, T.A. Tucker, M.D. Schrenzel, R. Knight, and J.I. Gordon. 2008. Evolution of mammals and their gut microbes. *Science* 320: 1647–1651. doi:10.1126/science.1155725.
- Lozupone, C., and R. Knight. 2005. UniFrac: A new phylogenetic method for comparing microbial communities. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 71: 8228–8235. doi:10.1128/AEM.71.12.8228-8235. 2005.
- Magne, F., M. Abély, F. Boyer, P. Morville, P. Pochart, and A. Suau. 2006. Low species diversity and high interindividual variability in faeces of preterm infants as revealed by sequences of 16S rRNA genes and PCRtemporal temperature gradient gel electrophoresis profiles. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* 57: 128–138. doi:10.1111/j.1574-6941.2006.00097.x.
- Mardis, E. 2008. Next-generation DNA sequencing methods. Annual Review of Genomics and Human Genetics 9: 387–402. doi:10.1146/annurev. genom.9.081307.164359.
- Mathis, D. 2013. Immunological goings-on in visceral adipose tissue. *Cell Metabolism* 17: 851–859. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2013.05.008.
- Mazidi, M., P. Rezaie, A.P. Kengne, M.G. Mobarhan, and G.A. Ferns. 2016. Gut microbiome and metabolic syndrome. *Diabetes and Metabolic Syndrome: Clinical Research and Reviews* 10: S150–S157. doi:10.1016/j. dsx.2016.01.024.
- Meijer, K., P. de Vos, and M.G. Priebe. 2010. Butyrate and other short-chain fatty acids as modulators of immunity: what relevance for health? *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care* 13: 715–721. doi:10.1097/MCO.0b013e32833eebe5.
- Moles, L., M. Gómez, H. Heilig, G. Bustos, S. Fuentes, W. de Vos, L. Fernández, J.M. Rodríguez, and E.

Jiménez. 2013. Bacterial diversity in meconium of preterm neonates and evolution of their fecal microbiota during the first month of life. *PLoS One* 8. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0066986.

- Mueller, R.S., S. Beyhan, S.G. Saini, F.H. Yildiz, and D.H. Bartlett. 2009. Indole acts as an extracellular cue regulating gene expression in Vibrio cholerae. *Journal* of Bacteriology 191: 3504–3516. doi:10.1128/ JB.01240-08.
- Oviedo-Boyso, J., A. Bravo-Patino, and V.M. Baizabal-Aguirre. 2014. Collaborative action of toll-like and Nod-like receptors as modulators of the inflammatory response to pathogenic bacteria. *Mediators of Inflammation* 2014: e432785. doi:10.1155/2014/432785.
- Rawls, J.F., B.S. Samuel, and J.I. Gordon. 2004. Gnotobiotic zebrafish reveal evolutionarily conserved responses to the gut microbiota. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 101: 4596–4601. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0400706101.
- Relman, D.A. 2012. The human microbiome: ecosystem resilience and health. *Nutrition Reviews* 70: S2–S9. doi:10.1111/j.1753-4887.2012.00489.x.
- Sakaguchi, S., K. Wing, and M. Miyara. 2007. Regulatory T cells – a brief history and perspective. *European Journal of Immunology* 37: S116–S123. doi:10.1002/ eji.200737593.
- Sakata, H., H. Yoshioka, and K. Fujita. 1985. Development of the intestinal flora in very low birth weight infants compared to normal full-term newborns. *European Journal of Pediatrics* 144: 186–190.
- Schilder, R.J., and J.H. Marden. 2006. Metabolic syndrome and obesity in an insect. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 103: 18805–18809. doi:10.1073/pnas.0603156103.
- Schmidt, A., N. Oberle, and P.H. Krammer. 2012. Molecular mechanisms of Treg-mediated T cell suppression. *Frontiers in Immunology* 3: 51. doi:10.3389/ fimmu.2012.00051.
- Staden, R. 1979. A strategy of DNA sequencing employing computer programs. *Nucleic Acids Research* 6: 2601–2610.
- Stappenbeck, T.S., L.V. Hooper, and J.I. Gordon. 2002. Developmental regulation of intestinal angiogenesis by indigenous microbes via Paneth cells. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 99: 15451–15455. doi:10.1073/ pnas.202604299.
- Steven, S., M. Hausding, S. Kröller-Schön, M. Mader, Y. Mikhed, P. Stamm, E. Zinßius, A. Pfeffer, P. Welschof, S. Agdauletova, S. Sudowe, H. Li, M. Oelze, E. Schulz, T. Klein, T. Münzel, and A. Daiber. 2015. Gliptin and GLP-1 analog treatment improves survival and vascular inflammation/dysfunction in animals with lipopolysaccharide-induced endotoxemia. *Basic Research in Cardiology* 110: 6. doi:10.1007/s00395-015-0465-x.
- Su, Y., Y.-H. Luo, L.-L. Zhang, H. Smidt, and W.-Y. Zhu. 2015. Responses in gut microbiota and fat metabolism

to a halogenated methane analogue in Sprague Dawley rats. *Microbial Biotechnology* 8: 519–526. doi:10.1111/1751-7915.12256.

- Tamboli, C.P., C. Neut, P. Desreumaux, and J.F. Colombel. 2004. Dysbiosis in inflammatory bowel disease. *Gut* 53: 1–4.
- Tyson, G.W., J. Chapman, P. Hugenholtz, E.E. Allen, R.J. Ram, P.M. Richardson, V.V. Solovyev, E.M. Rubin, D.S. Rokhsar, and J.F. Banfield. 2004. Community structure and metabolism through reconstruction of microbial genomes from the environment. *Nature* 428: 37–43. doi:10.1038/nature02340.
- Unger, R.H., G.O. Clark, P.E. Scherer, and L. Orci. 2010. Lipid homeostasis, lipotoxicity and the metabolic syndrome. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) -Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids* 1801: 209–214. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2009.10.006.
- Venter, J.C., K. Remington, J.F. Heidelberg, A.L. Halpern, D. Rusch, J.A. Eisen, D. Wu, I. Paulsen, K.E. Nelson,
 W. Nelson, D.E. Fouts, S. Levy, A.H. Knap,
 M.W. Lomas, K. Nealson, O. White, J. Peterson,
 J. Hoffman, R. Parsons, H. Baden-Tillson,
 C. Pfannkoch, Y.-H. Rogers, and H.O. Smith. 2004.

Environmental genome shotgun sequencing of the Sargasso Sea. *Science* 304: 66–74. doi:10.1126/ science.1093857.

- Worthington, J.J. 2015. The intestinal immunoendocrine axis: Novel cross-talk between enteroendocrine cells and the immune system during infection and inflammatory disease. *Biochemical Society Transactions* 43: 727–733. doi:10.1042/BST20150090.
- Yatsunenko, T., F.E. Rey, M.J. Manary, I. Trehan, M.G. Dominguez-Bello, M. Contreras, M. Magris, G. Hidalgo, R.N. Baldassano, A.P. Anokhin, A.C. Heath, B. Warner, J. Reeder, J. Kuczynski, J.G. Caporaso, C.A. Lozupone, C. Lauber, J.C. Clemente, D. Knights, R. Knight, and J.I. Gordon. 2012. Human gut microbiome viewed across age and geography. *Nature* 486: 222–227. doi:10.1038/ nature11053.
- Zeng, H., and H. Chi. 2015. Metabolic control of regulatory T cell development and function. *Trends in Immunology* 36: 3–12. doi:10.1016/j.it.2014.08.003.
- Zimmet, P., K.G.M.M. Alberti, and J. Shaw. 2001. Global and societal implications of the diabetes epidemic. *Nature* 414: 782–787. doi:10.1038/414782a.

Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress and Obesity

11

Erkan Yilmaz

Abstract

In recent years, the world has seen an alarming increase in obesity and closely associated with insulin resistance which is a state of low-grade inflammation, the latter characterized by elevated levels of proinflammatory cytokines in blood and tissues. A shift in energy balance alters systemic metabolic regulation and the important role that chronic inflammation, endoplasmic reticulum (ER) dysfunction, and activation of the unfolded protein response (UPR) play in this process.

Why obesity is so closely associated with insulin resistance and inflammation is not understood well. This suggests that there are probably other causes for obesity-related insulin resistance and inflammation. One of these appears to be endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress.

The ER is a vast membranous network responsible for the trafficking of a wide range of proteins and plays a central role in integrating multiple metabolic signals critical in cellular homeostasis. Conditions that may trigger unfolded protein response activation include increased protein synthesis, the presence of mutant or misfolded proteins, inhibition of protein glycosylation, imbalance of ER calcium levels, glucose and energy deprivation, hypoxia, pathogens or pathogen-associated components and toxins. Thus, characterizing the mechanisms contributing to obesity and identifying potential targets for its prevention and treatment will have a great impact on the control of associated conditions, particularly T2D.

Keywords

Autophagy • Endoplasmic reticulum stress • Lipotoxicity • Obesity • Type 2 diabetes

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_11

E. Yilmaz, Ph.D. (🖂)

Ankara University, Biotechnology Institute, Tandogan, Besevler, 06110 Ankara, Turkey e-mail: eyilmaz@ankara.edu.tr

1 Introduction

Obesity has closely associated with many diseases including type 2 diabetes, atherosclerosis, hypertension, cancer, and vascular diseases including heart attacks and stroke (Haslam and James 2005; van Meer et al. 2008). In modern times increased food intake, energy consumption and less physical activity resulted high prevalence of obesity. According to epidemiologic studies still increasing all over the world. Identifying cellular mechanism alterations which affected from obesity may give potential targets for prevention and treatment. Taking under the control of obesity associated conditions particularly type 2 diabetes (T2D) is very important. The close relationship between obesity and insulin resistance is not understood very well and probably there are many causes for obesity related insulin resistance. One of these appears to be endoplasmic reticulum stress (ER Stress).

The elucidation of mechanisms that contribute to the development of obesity and uncovering potential targets are very important for its treatment. So, its possible expect prevention of associated conditions like type 2 diabetes. Indeed, recently in a study I was involved, we have shown that obesity may lead to ER Stress in metabolically regulated? tissues like adipose and liver. Genetically obese (ob/ob) and high fat diet fed mice, ER stress markers and JNK activity are significantly increased compared to lean animals (Özcan et al. 2004). The relationship between ER stress and insulin resistance was supported with cultured cells which XBP1 overexpressing and deficient cells.

XBP1-deficient cells exhibit markedly increased sensitivity to ER stress and succumb to insulin resistance, at least in part, through IRE1a dependent activation of JNK and serine phosphorylation or degradation of IRS1. In contrast, cells experimentally equipped with higher levels of activated XBP1s become refractory to ER stress and exhibit protection against insulin resistance. XBP1 haploinsufficiency in mice replicates the findings in cultured cells, as these animals succumb to ER stress and develop hyperinsulinemia, hyperglycemia, and impaired glucose and insulin tolerance compared to wild-type animals. XBP1 haploinsufficiency results in a small but significant increase in body weight, and in the liver and adipose tissues of these mice there is increased phosphorylation of PERK and IRE1a and also increased JNK activity coupled with a loss of insulin sensitivity.

Some other studies got similar results and confirmed that ER stress has a role in obesity dependent insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. Deficiency of the ER chaperone protein ORP150 (oxygen-regulated protein 150), either whole body or liver specific, resulted impaired glucose tolerance and insulin receptor signaling. So, ORP150 has a role in metabolic homeostasis as a protective manner. Conversely, increased expression of ORP150 leads to significantly improved glucose tolerance and insulin receptor signalling (Ozawa et al. 2005; Nakatani et al. 2005).

Other connection between ER stress and metabolism is ER chaperone Grp78. Its been shown that Grp78 has an important role on metabolism, increased insulin sensitivity and decreased hepatic steatosis observed in Grp78 overexpressing obese mice (Kammoun et al. 2009). On the other hand, missing one allele of Grp78 resulted compensatory increased other ER chaperones, so overall enhanced ER folding capacity and metabolic homeostasis has been protected.

Another model has proven that ER stress related with obesity and metabolism. eIF2a is an important factor for protein translation, phosphorylation of Ser51 has inhibitory effect on protein translation. Ser51 mutant form of eIF2a carrying mice developed obesity and prone to type 2 diabetes. It has dysfunctional endoplasmic reticulum phenotype. So, this model is good example for ER stress related metabolism as well (Scheuner et al. 2001).

2 UPR and ER Stress

The ER is a principal site of protein synthesis, maturation and, together with the Golgi apparatus, the transportation and release of correctly folded proteins. Addition to synthesis role ER is also integrating cellular signals adopt the cell to the environment, so it has a crucial role managing cellular homeostasis. ER has evolved adaptive folding capacity called unfolded protein response, in adverse conditions changing cellular homeostasis and protects the cell (Gregor and Hotamisligil 2007). Unfolded protein response activated by different conditions such as misfolded or mutant proteins, imbalance of calcium levels, energy and glucose deprivation, hypoxia, inhibition of protein glycosylation, toxins, pathogens. Previously intracellular signals has been shown to related with unfolded protein response, inflammation and obesity. Increased activity of mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) characteristic of obesity. Another important factor is JNK, has been shown increased activation during the ER stress. In obesity conditions increased energy availability and synthetic demand challenges ER and integrated with stress signaling so may lead ER stress. Increased serine phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate-1 is observed in both insulin resistance and tunicamycin induced ER stress conditions. Given that unfolded protein response and insulin resistance closely integrated (Ozcan et al. 2006).

Transcription factor XBP-1 is an important factor for UPR. Even in heterozygous XBP-1 null mouse model on the high fat diet strongly regulate insulin receptor signaling and results in insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. On the other hand, transgenic mice protected from diet induced insulin resistance. Altered ER folding capacity and cellular stress responses may have a direct effect on metabolic activities. In addition to genetic models induction by chemical chaperones like 4-phenylbutyric acid (4-PBA) and Tauroursodeoxycholic Acid (TUDCA) strongly sensitize insulin receptor signaling and rescue animals from insulin resistant phenotype. Chemical chaperones is also enhanced peripheral (adipose tissue and muscle) glucose uptake and hepatic glucose production rates shown by hyperinsulinemic euglycemic clamp studies (Ozcan et al. 2006).

In contrast, enhancing ER folding capacity by transgenic strategies protects mice against dietinduced insulin resistance. Recently, we showed that in addition to genetic models, modulation of ER function by chemical chaperones phenyl butyric acid and taurine-conjugated ursodeoxycholic acid provide strong insulin sensitizing effects and normalize hyperglycemia in animal

models. These treatments lead to markedly enhanced insulin receptor signaling in peripheral tissues and restored proper insulin action. Hyperinsulinemic eugylcemic clamp studies showed that chemical chaperones significantly impact both hepatic glucose production and peripheral glucose disposal rates with significantly increased adipose tissue and muscle glucose uptake. Moreover, both phenyl butyric acid and taurine-conjugated ursodeoxycholic acid treatments resulted in a marked reduction in fatty infiltration of liver, which is frequently observed in obesity. Taken together, these studies illustrate that ER stress is a critical mechanism underlying obesity-induced JNK activity, inflammatory and stress responses, and insulin resistance and offer potential new therapeutic opportunities against obesity, insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes.

3 ER Stress and Metabolism

Unfolded protein response under the control of three endoplasmic reticulum stress sensor proteins inositol-requiring enzyme (IRE)-1, protein kinaselike ER kinase (PERK), and activating transcription factor (ATF6). These proteins activated during different stress conditions including metabolic changes which effect on protein folding status. UPR elements (IRE1, PERK, ATF6) activate different intracellular pathways and controls vital cellular mechanisms like protein translation and sometimes overlapping pathways. UPR is one of the most important adaptive response system that sense stress and organize signaling events that reestablish ER homeostasis or induce apoptosis. So, UPR capable to command the cell that can integrates various environmental fluctuations.

The PERK arm of the UPR mediates inhibition of protein translation via phosphorylation of the a subunit of eIF2 (Harding et al. 1999; Shi et al. 1998). This leads decreased protein synthesis and reduce ER protein folding load. Downstream at the PERK, ATF4's expression and target genes related to antioxidant response and amino acid transport increased (Harding et al. 2000; Ma et al. 2002). PERK activates transcription factor C/EBP (CCAAT/enhancer binding protein) and Gadd34 (growth arrest and DNA damage-inducible protein 34), which results eIF2a Ser51 inhibitory phosphorylation and effected on protein translation (Deng et al. 2004; Jiang et al. 2003).

IRE1 activation results in splicing of transcription factor XBP1 (X-box binding protein-1) mRNA. Spliced form of XBP1 translocates to the nucleus and regulates expression of ER chaperones and ERAD (ER associated degradation) proteins (Sidrauski and Walter 1997). IRE1a's cytoplasmic domain can interact with TRAF2 (TNF receptor-associated factor 2) to activate JNK and induce inflammatory signals as well as apoptosis (Hu et al. 2006; Özcan et al. 2004). In addition to this, IRE-1 has been suggested to activate the p38, extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK), and NF- κ B pathways through interaction with the adaptor protein Nck (noncatalytic region of tyrosine kinase) and a protein complex composed of IKK and TRAF2 (Hetz and Glimcher 2009). Prolonged UPR signaling promote apoptosis through IRE1, proapoptotic bcl-2 associated factors Bax and Bak can also make complex with it. Another isoform of IRE1 (IRE1b) expressing in intestine suggesting that a specialized role in secretory capacity (Bertolotti et al. 2001).

The other branch of the UPR, ATF6, ATF6 family transcription factors, ATF6a especially a stronger transcription factor in response to ER stress (Yamamoto et al. 2007). ATF6 cleaved into an active form in golgi, response to ER Stress (Haze et al. 1999). Conversely, ATF6a expression decreased in the liver of obese mice other than some UPR components. Glucose homeostasis improved with adenoviral ATF6a reconstitution (Wang et al. 2009). So, it's a possibility that there are some other UPR mediated important signals regulate metabolic signals, not only chaperone production and protein processing.

Many studies have demonstrated that improper functioning of the UPR plays an important role in chronic metabolic diseases, including obesity, insulin resistance, and diabetes (Özcan et al. 2004). Obesity results in increased ER stress, particularly in the liver and adipose tissue of mice (Hotamisligil 2010). XBP1 whole body knockout mouse is not viable because embryonically lethal, however heterozygous XBP1 mice develop insulin resistance on high fat diet, even in Balb/C background. Balb/C background known as resistant to diet induced obesity and diabetes. This strong phenotype attributable to induction of enough JNK1 activity and inhibition of insulin action (Özcan et al. 2004). Another model for ER stress and insulin resistance relationship is eIF2a Ser51 mutant mice which is a non-phosphorylatable eIF2a model and become obese and insulin resistant in response to high fat diet. Many clinic studies shown that ER stress strongly correlated with human health, body mass index, insulin sensitivity after gastric bypass surgery increased insulin sensitivity and reduced ER stress has been observed (Gregor and Hotamisligil 2007; Sharma et al. 2008). Also, it has been reported that PERK knockout mice develop diabetes early days of life because of defective Beta-cell development. In humans PERK mutations result in early-onset Beta cell loss and severe diabetes (Harding et al. 2001; Zhang et al. 2002). In the context of obesity and type 2 diabetes, decreased B-cell mass is likely an event preceded by insulin resistance and metabolic dysfunction. However, peripheral insulin resistance results in a tremendous strain on β cells caused by increased demand for insulin production. Thus, increased stress on the UPR during prolonged nutritional excess and insulin resistance may play a role in the eventual transition from insulin resistance to overt diabetes, which is characterized by Beta-cell loss and dysfunction. Genetic overexpression of the ER chaperones ORP150 (oxygen-regulated protein 150) and GRP78 (glucose-regulated protein 78) also improves metabolic regulation in mice (Kammoun et al. 2009; Nakatani et al. 2005; Ozawa et al. 2005).

In the context of metabolic diseases UPRmediated pathways that remedy of ER homeostasis are protective. But engagement of other signaling pathways or prolonged UPR signaling, might have a negative impact in metabolic homeostasis.

4 Lipotoxicity Induced ER Stress

Lipotoxicity is a phenomenon that lipid accumulation occurs in different tissues but not only adipose. Accumulated lipids may destabilize the signaling mechanisms and pathways, so can cause cellular dysfunction and cell death. Mechanisms of lipid accumulation pathways and cell death is not understood very well. Recently its been shown that saturated fatty acids induce endoplasmic reticulum stress but not unsaturated fatty acids in the liver. Apoptosis is also observed after treatment with saturated fatty acids. ER stress induction has been related with increased ceramide concentrations, interestingly unsaturated fatty acid induction reverted ER stress phenotype formed by saturated fatty acids.

Although previous literature reinforced that ER stress was efficacious to cause b cell death and dysfunction (Harding et al. 2001; Oyadomari et al. 2002; Scheuner et al. 2001), in vitro models of lipotoxicity recently suggested relation to the more prevalent T2DM. Accordingly, ER stress was related (Karaskov et al. 2006; Laybutt et al. 2007) and subjected to apoptosis in b cells with chronic exposure to high levels of FAs. It was confirmed by further studies that, diabetes patients had elevated ER stress markers in their pancreatic islets (Huang et al. 2007; Marchetti et al. 2007). Furthermore, lipotoxic ER stress is different from the classic UPR, by means of the capacity for independent modulation of downstream pathways and its initiation way. It is interesting that, depending on whether initiated by protein overload or protein misfolding, the arms of the UPR can be differentially regulated (Shinjo et al. 2013).

Although it is not implied in T2DM, several rare human mutations cause misfolding of proinsulin ending in ER stress and B cell failure. A useful model of this is the Akita mouse (Liu et al. 2010). Despite that, a more common role for the b cell failure might be the disturbances in the ER milieu (alterations in pH, redox, or Ca2+) that encloses the overall folding capacity. Definitely, many ER stressors, such as nitric oxide, cytokines, and glucotoxicity seem to act via depressing luminal Ca2+ content (Cardozo et al. 2005; Oyadomari et al. 2002). Lipotoxic ER stress was attempted to be explained by a similar mechanism (Cunha et al. 2008; Hara et al. 2013) but it is still not evidentially precise. Variable effects of individual FAs have been reported in terms of extent, timing, and specificity (Cunha et al. 2008; Gwiazda et al. 2009; Karaskov et al. 2006) although quantifying ER Ca2+ depletion is technically arduous. A recent study postulated that, compared to cytokines and glucotoxicity, palmitate (albeit tested only at high concentrations), the sarco/endoplasmic reticulum Ca2+-ATPase (SERCA) pump inhibitor and thapsigargin were more efficacious at lowering ER Ca2+. Ca2+. depletion from the ER also occurred with the overexpression of mutant secretory proteins, suggests that this phenomenon occurs as a result likewise as a trigger of ER stress (Hara et al. 2013). Notwithstanding, diminished ER Ca2+ is essential for the initiation of ER stress in response to cytokines, glucotoxicity, and nitric oxide donors, because overexpression of SERCA2b has a role in rescuing from the effects of these agents on apoptosis. Nevertheless, a caution has not been demonstrated for lipotoxic ER stress. Finally, although SERCA2b expression in b cells is inhibited by both glucotoxicity and cytokines, no evidence exist that this consists of lipotoxicity (Cardozo et al. 2005; Cunha et al. 2008; Hara et al. 2013).

Despite that, diminished expression of SERCA2b is observed in islets of patients with T2DM together with disrupted Ca2+ handling and b cell dysfunction in db/db mice (Evans-Molina et al. 2009; Hara et al. 2013; Kono et al. 2012). Knowing that glucotoxicity accompanies the latter model rather than lipotoxicity (Kjørholt et al. 2005), SERCA2b decrement and additionally protein misfolding might contribute to the progression rather than initiation of T2DM. Consequently, the role and the mechanism of other ER stressors in ER Ca2+ depletion in b cells is better defined than lipotoxicity. Furthermore, ER Ca2+ is only an indirect measure of the actual state of protein folding. In a study this has been analyzed with an ER-localized reporter. This reporter encompassed the vesicular stomatitis virus glycoprotein tagged with GFP (VSVG-GFP). Thapsigargin was shown to induce protein misfolding but not palmitate, by using a specific antibody for the native (properly folded) conformation of VSVG-GFP (Preston et al. 2009). To better discern these issues, techniques to assay the folding state of endogenous protein cargo under lipotoxic or diabetic conditions are needed.

The importance of protein overload was demonstrated by recent studies using both lipotoxic and genetic models of b cell failure and ER stress. Evidently, it might be anticipated that, ER stress would emerge from a compensatory increase in proinsulin biosynthesis within b cells to reverse the effect of insulin resistance. T2DM develops in a minority of insulin-resistant patients, demonstrating that this mechanism is not sufficient to initiate terminal ER stress in b cells. Furthermore, only modest ER stress was demonstrated in vitro or in vivo models of (nonmutant) overexpressed pro-insulin (Hodish et al. 2011; Pétremand et al. 2012). This suggests that accomplishing with increased pro-insulin biosynthesis is part of the compensatory response for insulin resistance and inversely, insufficiency to achieve this might contribute to diabetes susceptibility (Chan et al. 2013).

As an alternative, protein overload might result from distorted exit of protein from the ER, opposing to increased biosynthesis. In fact, B cells transfected with the temperature-sensitive VSVG-GFP reporter have been made use by several reporters. This accumulates in the ER of cells maintained at a nonpermissive temperature, but is rapidly trafficked to the Golgi after switching to 32°C. Thus, lipotoxicity has been precisely demonstrated to disrupt ER-to-Golgi protein trafficking. This defect was specific only for saturated fatty acids (Boslem et al. 2011; Preston et al. 2009; Véret et al. 2013). During glucolipotoxicity, retention of GFP-tagged proinsulin in the ER suggested disrupted export into the secretory pathway (Wikstrom et al. 2013). Whereas, the inconvenience of these studies is that they depend on fluorescent reporters, and trafficking of endogenous cargo has still not been shown. On the other hand, it was suggested that, endogenous secretory cargo containing ER-derived vesicles' budding is also inhibited in B cells chronically exposed to saturated FA which is consistent with an impairment of protein trafficking (Boslem et al. 2013). Additionally, it was shown that defective protein trafficking is enclosed as an early feature of B cell failure in animal models (Absood et al. 2013). Surprisingly, Akita mice is included in these animal models which is expected to reflect a pure model of protein misfolding. However, to block export of secretory cargo from the ER, the mutant pro-insulin acts in a trans-dominant manner. Finally, the protein overload promotes ER stress which leads to protein synthesis inhibition, loss of insulin content and eventually apoptosis (Izumi et al. 2003; Liu et al. 2010). Interestingly, in mice, which proinsulin mutant protein is modestly expressed compared to wild type protein, are not overtly diabetic. However, depending on depletion of pro-insulin and activation of ER stress markers, they display impaired glucose tolerance. Additionally, individual b cells that have the greatest loss of insulin content also showed (native) pro-insulin accumulation in the ER and increased ER stress (Hodish et al. 2011). Importantly, in pre-diabetic db/db mouse islets, a similar pattern was observed (Absood et al. 2013). Both in many murine models of diabetes (Liu et al. 2010) and human disease (Marchetti et al. 2007), distended ER and depletion of insulin granules are morphologically observed. Impaired ER-to-Golgi protein trafficking was suggested by these studies to be an early general deficit that leads to ER stress caused by protein overload and to result in impaired pro-insulin maturation and insulin content loss before apoptosis. However, the flow of these events and the mechanisms that connect them is to be clarified. Finally, ER stress encloses protein trafficking (Preston et al. 2009; Pétremand et al. 2012); thus a response might also be amplified by protein overload triggered initially by protein misfolding.

5 Metabolite Toxicity

Another key issue, is the identity of the metabolite or mechanism by which saturated FAs compromise B cell protein folding or trafficking which is convenient for therapeutic intervention. There are several possibilities suggested by non-B cell model studies. Firstly, enhancement in either cholesterol or the ratio of phosphatidylcho line:phosphatidylethanolamine (PC:PE) in the ER membrane might disrupt SERCA activity (Fu et al. 2011). Another possibility would be a general increase in ER phospholipid saturation that might disrupt ER structure and/or secretory vesicles' budding (Ariyama et al. 2010; Pineau et al. 2009). Finally, it is evident that ER lipid saturation can activate PERK and IRE1, free of the interaction of their lumenal domains with misfolded proteins (Volmer et al. 2013). Despite that, there are argues against these mechanisms

of their role in palmitate treated b cells. In these studies neither PC:PE nor phospholipid saturation of the ER membrane was altered by genetic manipulations of lipid metabolism that relieve defective protein trafficking and ER stress. Instead a role for sphingolipids, initially ceramide (Boslem et al. 2011), was accentuated, which is coherent with observations that links this metabolite with lipotoxic apoptosis in B cells (Boslem et al. 2012; Unger 2002) and ER stress in yeast (Payet et al. 2013). Surprisingly, an increase in ER ceramide caused a selective and ER-localized decrease in both sphingomyelin and free cholesterol rather than involved in a toxic mechanism which leads to dysregulation of ER lipid rafts (Boslem et al. 2013). The latter are comprised in loading of cargo into secretory vesicles (Hayashi and Su 2010); accordingly their disruption in lipotoxic b cells could provide a new clarification for the participating protein overload and ER stress. Recently, other lipid species such as highdensity lipoprotein (HDL) and sphingosine-1 phosphate have also been shown to rescue protein trafficking and b cell function (Véret et al. 2013). The role of these lipid species whether they impact on ER lipid rafts will be of interest. Even though this occurs in post-Golgi compartments, there is a possibility that diminished processing of pro-insulin might feed back to disrupt ER-to-Golgi transport, and in this way, also contribute to protein overload.

6 ER Stress and B Cell Apoptosis

In general, apoptosis has been the major focus in studies related with b cell failure downstream of ER stress. However, the distal effector mechanisms are still in conflict. CCAAT/-enhancerbinding protein homologous protein (CHOP), required for full apoptosis in b cells due to lipotoxicity, is the best studied inducer of ER stress (Oyadomari et al. 2002). One postulated mechanism is the inhibition of CHOP by antioxidant genes (Song et al. 2008). Also, by promoting dephosphorylation of eIF2a CHOP induces growth arrest and DNA damage-inducible protein (GADD34) and reverses the effects of PERK activation and derepress translation. The resultant would be an oxidative stress that might promote b cell death directly, and indirectly by further compromising protein misfolding and exacerbating ER stress (Back et al. 2009; Song et al. 2008). Involving selective modulation of eIF2a phosphorylation, these studies are based on elegant in vivo models. Crossing CHOP null mice onto the db/db background reinforced the physiological relevance for this which resulted in clear protection against b cell oxidative stress. Improvements in hyperglycemia, or lipid sparing in b cells secondary to enhanced adiposity might also explain this (Maris et al. 2012; Song et al. 2008).

Recently, a more important role for ATF4 versus CHOP is argued. The two transcription factors promote a partially overlapping set of genes. They effectuate an anabolic program of amino acid handling and protein synthesis. In addition to GADD34, further induces translational recovery (Han et al. 2013). Also, in islets of Akita mice, expression of several of these genes is increased, which corresponds to an induction of protein synthesis versus control islets. However, a cytotoxic role for ATF4 was argued according to other observations. Eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4E-binding protein 1 (eIF4EBP1) is one of the direct target genes of ATF4 which promotes b cell survival (Yamaguchi et al. 2008). When upregulated, ATF4 was postulated to participate in improved b cell function both downstream of the master gene regulator pancreatic and duodenal homeobox 1 (Pdx1) and following treatment with the insulin secretagog glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1) (Sachdeva et al. 2009; Yusta et al. 2006).

The translational recovery hypothesis, described primarily using strong pharmacological stressors in vitro, or pro-insulin folding or eIF2a/PERK signaling defective mice demonstrates a more situation than occurs with T2DM or even lipotoxic models. Actually, it is obvious since CHOP transcriptional induction directly by palmitate is different from that due to pharmacological stressors (Pirot et al. 2007). Furthermore, another role for palmitate in regulating the deubiquitylation and stabilization of CHOP protein was indicated (Qi and Xia 2012). According to this lipotoxicity can effect on CHOP expression independently of upstream activation of the UPR. However, there are more specific examples of an inconsistency between translational recovery and lipotoxicity. Particularly, although pharmacological inhibition of eIF2a dephosphorylation translational (represses recovery) protects against b cell apoptosis due to chemical ER stressors, it also worsens ER stress and cell death due to lipotoxicity (Cnop et al. 2007). Moreover, as might be expected from the translational recovery model, chronic exposure to FAs inhibits pro-insulin synthesis both in vivo and in vitro, as opposed to stimulating it (Capito et al. n.d.; Zhou and Grill 1994).

7 Apoptotic Pathways

CHOP/ATF4 are not only effectors of lipotoxic ER stress in b cells and more direct links to the apoptotic pathway have been suggested. In one scenario, early translational repression via PERK/ eIF2a phosphorylation leads to loss of the rapidly turned-over protein, myeloid cell leukemia sequence 1 (Mcl-1), an antiapoptotic member of the BH3 family (Allagnat et al. 2011). In contrast, p53 upregulated modulator of apoptosis (PUMA) and DP5/Hrk which are pro-apoptotic members, are also upregulated by palmitate, downstream of PERK but independently of CHOP/ATF4 (Cunha et al. 2008). Instead, ATF3 synergizes with IRE1/ JNK signaling in the case of DP5/Hrk and serves upstream of TRB3 and forkhead box O3 (FoxO3a) for PUMA. To chase the roles of these various proteins in lipotoxic ER stress, the in vivo expression of these various proteins were modulated, and using a whole-body knockout mouse for DP5/ Hrk further supportive evidence was provided in vivo (Cunha et al. 2008).

It is known that IRE1 activation directly regulates degradation of many ER-associated mRNAs. Recently, a novel mechanism was declared involving depletion of the miRNA miR-17 that in turn controls stability of its own mRNA targets. One of these proteins is the thioredoxin interacting protein (TXNIP). Previously, it was implied in mediating oxidative stress due to glucotoxicity (Chen et al. 2010). TXNIP was declared to be induced by strong ER stress and its deletion rescues glucose intolerance and b cell apoptosis in the Akita mouse (Lerner et al. 2012). TXNIP potentially acts downstream of ER stress to induce oxidative stress and also inflammation (Lerner et al. 2012; Oslowski et al. 2012), and both actions have been linked to b cell failure in T2DM. Nevertheless, TXNIP is not induced in islets by chronic exposure to FAs and is not essential for lipoapoptosis (Oslowski et al. 2012). The indication that TXNIP is an important downstream mediator of pharmacological or genetic ER stress, the relevance of TXNIP to lipotoxicity, and arguably T2DM is to be defined. However, miR-17 targets mRNAs other than TXNIP. Caspase-2 is one of its targets which might link ER stress to the intrinsic apoptotic pathway via activation of the pro-apoptotic BH3 protein Bid (Upton et al. 2012). Obviously, how ER stress mediates B cell apoptosis in the setting of T2DM is to be established by more work to have a complete picture.

Ectopic accumulation of lipids, especially fatty acids (FA), is one feature of the metabolic syndrome, believed to cause insulin resistance via multiple mechanisms. In non adipose tissues, the rise in lipid content indicates direct evidence of lipotoxicity. Muscle-specific overexpression of lipoprotein lipase assays causing increased hydrolysis of circulating triglycerides leads to skeletal muscle insulin resistance (Ferreira et al. 2001), while in heart or liver, increased lipid transport leads to lipotoxic cardiomyopathy and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease, respectively (Chiu et al. 2005; Koonen et al. 2007). In addition to the effect of increased lipid flux on insulin sensitivity, multiple lipid intermediates have been shown to promote insulin resistance. In obesity, observed free fatty acids (FFA) induction in circulation induce activation of JNK, IKK, and PKC and IRS-1 Ser-307 phosphorylation (Schenk et al. 2008). The fatty acid palmitate has a specific role in promoting insulin resistance. It stimulates endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress, cytokine production, and activates JNK (Ozcan et al. 2004; Shi et al. 2006). Additionally, palmitate activates NF-κB signaling, whereas interference of this pathway inverses lipid-induced insulin resistance (Kim et al. 2001; Sinha et al. 2004). Interestingly, the detrimental effect of palmitate on skeletal muscle insulin resistance can be inverted by confusion with oleate. In this way, its conversion changes from phospholipids and diacylglycerol (DAG) to triglycerides (Peng et al. 2011). This points out that, insulin resistance is induced by FFA through multiple mechanisms, and combinations of FA can influence insulin signaling. This highlights the important interplay of lipids with respect to dietary interventions.

The lipid metabolite DAG has also been shown to induce insulin resistance. By activating PKC-u and inducing IRS-1 Ser-307 phosphorylation, elevated muscle DAG (intramyocellular lipid) leads to muscle insulin resistance (Yu et al. 2002). Contrarily, decreasing DAG levels in skeletal muscle and liver protects mice against high-fatdiet-induced insulin resistance (Liu et al. 2007; Ahmadian et al. 2009; Samuel et al. 2010).

Sphingolipid ceramide rise in plasma levels is observed in obese and diabetic patients and is related to severe insulin resistance (Haus et al. 2009). It has been shown to induce insulin resistance via PKC and JNK activation (Westwick et al. 1995; Schenk et al. 2008). According to this, ceramide synthesis inhibition adjusts insulin resistance (Holland et al. 2007). Additionally, ceramides inhibit Akt activation by increasing the interaction of PP2A with Akt, and phosphorylation of Akt at Thr-34 by PKC z, and this results in reduced binding of PIP3 to Akt (Teruel et al. 2001; Powell et al. 2003; Blouin et al. 2010).

Alteration of membrane – lipid composition also affects insulin signaling in addition to effects on kinases. Saturated-unsaturated FA ratio increase is found in type-2 diabetic patients and is thought to decrease membrane fluidity and insulin sensitivity (Field et al. 1990; Bakan et al. 2006). Furthermore, phosphatidylcholine (PC) to phosphatidylethanolamine (PE) ratio increase in endoplasmic reticulum activates ER stress and is associated with insulin resistance (Fu et al. 2011).

A primary event in response to nutritional abundance is sequestration of excess fuel in adipocytes (Spiegelman and Flier 2001). It is known that excessive accumulation of adipose tissue is a major risk factor for metabolic disease, despite this built-in storage function. Although mechanisms convert surplus energy into fat, why does excess buildup finally lead to disease? One of the answers might be that the organ itself has to deal with permanent demand on its lipid storage and processing functions. When the critical threshold is exceeded, signs of stress begins in the adipocyte, such as; hypertrophy and associated mechanical stress, compositional changes of lipids and other nutrients, hypoxia, disruption of mitochondrial function, production of reactive oxygen species, apoptotic signaling, increased fatty acid (FA) release, altered adipokine signaling, inflammation, and ER stress (Gregor and Hotamisligil 2007; Hotamisligil 2010). These processes are linked and they influence each others' function. Now they have been linked to metabolic dysfunction and disease. As an example, excess circulating free FAs are received and deposited in other tissues which can not deal with them. The resulting "lipotoxicity" has been shown to influence glucose utilization and insulin action in liver and muscle tissues (Schaffer 2003; Unger 2002). Additionally, lipid signaling relation with increased inflammatory and stress signaling has recently been declared (Hotamisligil 2010).

Besides, in obesity, adipokines and other adipocyte-derived signals circulatory level changes have been linked to disruption of an array of pathways important for metabolic homeostasis. These pathways comprise insulin and glucose signaling in peripheral tissues, control of energy intake and expenditure by the central nervous system and systemic lipid metabolism (Cao et al. 2008; MacDougald and Burant 2007).

IRE1 protein kinase function seems to be retractable for activation and have a subtle or counter regulatory role in stabilization and destabilization of the oligomeric complexes. Despite that, PERK autophosphorylation is crucial for downstream signaling, initially by phosphorylation of the translational eukaryotic initiation factor 2 alpha. Hyperglycemia can lead to glucose toxicity and tissue damage, and this can lead to secondary inflammation in turn. Likewise, when harmful lipid mediators accumulate abnormally lipotoxicity in adipocytes, liver, and muscle in obesity, cellular stress and tissue dysfunction occur ending in inflammation (DeFronzo 2010).

It was reported in recent studies that, the expression of lipid metabolites, proinflammatory cytokines and cellular stress (including oxidative and endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress). can be elevated by FFAs which is termed as lipotoxicity. It occurs in many peripheral tissues including the heart, liver skeletal muscle and pancreas (Boden 2011). Several studies reported the direct effect of a high fat diet and the related FFAs and ceramides on endothelial dysfunction (Symons et al 2009; H. Zhang et al. 2012; Q.-J. Zhang et al. 2012). Finally, ER dysfunction and aberrant immune signaling are concerned as significant and combining factors affecting metabolic regulation and contributing to the emergence of metabolic disease.

8 ER Stress and Autophagy

Primary degradation machine of misfolded proteins is ubiquitination and proteasome pathway. ER associated protein degradation system (ERAD) process activated during the ER stress. Lipotoxicity has effect on activate this system. Downregulation of ubiquitination and proteasome pathway gene expressions and proteasome activity in diabetic patients and human islets after the palmitate treatment. So, lipotoxicity initiates or amplifies ER stress via ubiquitination and degrading proteins or autophagy. ER Stress can trigger autophagy in many cell types, targeting misfolded proteins and related molecular mechanisms are not understand well (Høyer-Hansen and Jäättelä 2007). Fatty acid treatment induce autophagy in islets and a chemical chaperon, PBA inhibited this effect (Choi et al. 2009). In some experimental models has increased ER stress in Beta cells such as ob/ob or Akita mice, shown elevated autophagy markers. Rapamycin treatment to Akita islets results decreased ER stress and autophagy (Bachar-Wikstrom et al. 2013; Las et al. 2011; Quan et al. 2011). Reciprocal relation in lipotoxicity and ER stress needs to further investigation.

Misfolded protein aggregates in the cytoplasm can induce ER stress via reduced proteasome activity and unfolded or misfolded proteins accumulate in the ER. Ser51 mutant eIF2a (nonphosphorylatable form of eIF2a) model has shown PERK-eIF2a signaling linked to autophagy (Cardozo et al. 2005). ER stress, starvation and viral infection signals especially depended to eIF2a. eIF2a activation in autophagy process is not a necessity to go through ER stress. ATF4 and CHOP pathway can transcriptionally induce autophagy related genes (B'chir et al. 2013). IRE1 activation by TRAF2 and JNK resulted signal mechanisms which related with autophagy (Deegan et al. 2012). Autophagy and ER stress are part of cell protection mechanisms. UPR capable of organize survival and death signals and switch between cellular outcomes by sensitive mechanisms of UPR.

9 Chemical Chaperones

Protein folding in the ER and UPR signaling plays critical roles in the pathogenesis of metabolic diseases, obesity, type 2 diabetes and atherosclerosis. Preclinical and clinical studies demonstrate the therapeutic potential of a wild range of small molecular modulators and regulators of ER stress and the UPR for treatment of metabolic syndrome. Chemical chaperones have shown efficacy in animal and clinical studies.

Molecular chaperones recognize and bind peptides to assist and get stabilized conformations. After the suitable conformation molecular chaperones help assembly and translocation across membranes. Under the stress conditions aggregated unstable proteins may appear, molecular chaperones restrict and present these misfolded proteins to the proteasome system. Molecular chaperones able to recognize hydrophobic residues in the unfolded proteins by this way and discriminate from folded proteins. Nucleoplasmins, chaperonins and heat shock proteins are molecular chaperons. Heat shock proteins response different stimuli like infection, inflammation, starvation and hypoxia. A special class chaperones are endoplasmic reticulum resident chaperones such as calcium-dependent Hsp70 member Grp78, Hsp90 member Grp94 and calreticulin. Recent reports indicate that, modulation of molecular chaperones as promising targets in the various diseases.

Chemical chaperones are small molecules that are non-selective in their ability to stabilize mutant proteins and facilitate their proper folding, slightly reminiscent of the chaperoning function of the many intracellular molecular chaperones. Most chemical chaperones are usually osmotically active such that they equilibrate cellular osmotic pressure. These osmolytes are compatible with protein function and can act as 'chemical chaperones' by increasing the stability of native proteins and assisting refolding of unfolded polypeptides. Chemical chaperones belong to mainly three classes of osmolytes including carbohydrates (glycerol, sorbitol, inositol), amino acids and derivatives (glycine, taurine, alanine, proline) and methylamines (betaine, trimethylamine N-oxide) (Engin and Hotamisligil 2010; Ishida and Nagata 2009).

However, the majority of these chemical chaperones require high concentrations for effective folding of mutant proteins that can cause nonspecific effects and toxicity, hence making them unsuitable for in vivo applications, especially for chronic indications. Currently, two chemical chaperones, namely, 4-phenylbutyric acid (PBA) and tauroursodeoxycholic acid (TUDCA) are approved by US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for use in humans. While PBA has been approved for clinical use in urea-cycle disorders in humans, TUDCA has been used as a liverprotecting agent in human cholestatic liver diseases, which is currently under clinical testing. PBA is a low-molecular weight fatty acid that has been found to have chaperone-like activities.

PBA could act to stabilize and, hence, prevent mutant protein to be directed to degradation pathway in the ER and facilitate its translocation to the cell surface. In addition, PBA and TUDCA have been shown to exert their chaperonic activity within the central nervous system (Inden et al. 2007; Solá et al. 2003).

Administration of these drugs needs to management of conditions such as obesity and type 2 diabetes may require long term dosing. Long term clinical trial trials also necessary to observe potential side effects. And the adaptation of UPR signaling especially IRE1-XBP1 and PERK-eIF2a pathways in many organs and tissues needs to be determined.

10 Conclusion

ER stress is a critical mechanism in obesity induced insulin resistance. The balance and stability of the endoplasmic reticulum is crucial for

the cell. Accumulated misfolded proteins and/or decreased folding capacity reveals ER stress. Mitigation of the ER stress is an important therapeutic strategy for related diseases. Known chemical chaperones at the time and additional molecules that needed for increased folding capacity and function of unfolded proteins may alleviate ER stress. New strategies like targeting UPR components with small molecules maybe a promising strategy for their antidiabetic effects. Inadequate protein processing begun to understood that an important factor in pathogenesis of obesity and insulin resistance. Modulation of stress response offers new potential therapeutic opportunities against insulin resistance, type 2 diabetes and wide spectrum of pathologies.

References

- Absood, A., B. Gandomani, A. Zaki, V. Nasta, A. Michail, P.M.W. Habib, and I. Hodish. 2013. Insulin therapy for pre-hyperglycemic beta-cell endoplasmic reticulum crowding. *PLoS One* 8: e54351. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0054351.
- Ahmadian, M., R.E. Duncan, K.A. Varady, D. Frasson, M.K. Hellerstein, A.L. Birkenfeld, V.T. Samuel, G.I. Shulman, Y. Wang, C. Kang, and H.S. Sul. 2009. Adipose overexpression of desnutrin promotes fatty acid use and attenuates diet-induced obesity. *Diabetes* 58: 855–866. doi:10.2337/db08-1644.
- Allagnat, F., D. Cunha, F. Moore, J.M. Vanderwinden, D.L. Eizirik, and A.K. Cardozo. 2011. Mcl-1 downregulation by pro-inflammatory cytokines and palmitate is an early event contributing to β-cell apoptosis. *Cell Death and Differentiation* 18: 328–337. doi:10.1038/cdd.2010.105.
- Ariyama, H., N. Kono, S. Matsuda, T. Inoue, and H. Arai. 2010. Decrease in membrane phospholipid unsaturation induces unfolded protein response. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 22027–22035. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M110.126870.
- B'chir, W., A.-C. Maurin, V. Carraro, J. Averous, C. Jousse, Y. Muranishi, L. Parry, G. Stepien, P. Fafournoux, and A. Bruhat. 2013. The eIF2α/ATF4 pathway is essential for stress-induced autophagy gene expression. *Nucleic Acids Research* 41: 7683– 7699. doi:10.1093/nar/gkt563.
- Bachar-Wikstrom, E., J.D. Wikstrom, Y. Ariav, B. Tirosh, N. Kaiser, E. Cerasi, and G. Leibowitz. 2013. Stimulation of autophagy improves endoplasmic reticulum stress-induced diabetes. *Diabetes* 62: 1227– 1237. doi:10.2337/db12-1474.
- Back, S.H., D. Scheuner, J. Han, B. Song, M. Ribick, J. Wang, R.D. Gildersleeve, S. Pennathur, and R.J. Kaufman. 2009. Translation attenuation through eIF2al-

pha phosphorylation prevents oxidative stress and maintains the differentiated state in beta cells. *Cell Metabolism* 10: 13–26. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2009.06.002.

- Bakan, E., A. Yildirim, N. Kurtul, M.F. Polat, H. Dursun, and K. Cayir. 2006. Effects of type 2 diabetes mellitus on plasma fatty acid composition and cholesterol content of erythrocyte and leukocyte membranes. *Acta Diabetologica* 43: 109–113. doi:10.1007/s00592-007-0224-4.
- Bertolotti, A., X. Wang, I. Novoa, R. Jungreis, K. Schlessinger, J.H. Cho, A.B. West, and D. Ron. 2001. Increased sensitivity to dextran sodium sulfate colitis in IRE1beta-deficient mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 107: 585–593. doi:10.1172/ JCI11476.
- Blouin, C.M., C. Prado, K.K. Takane, F. Lasnier, A. Garcia-Ocana, P. Ferré, I. Dugail, and E. Hajduch. 2010. Plasma membrane subdomain compartmentalization contributes to distinct mechanisms of ceramide action on insulin signaling. *Diabetes* 59: 600–610. doi:10.2337/db09-0897.
- Boden, G. 2011. Obesity, Insulin Resistance and Free Fatty Acids. Current Opinion in Endocrinology, Diabetes, and Obesity 18: 139. doi:10.1097/MED.0b013e3283444b09.
- Boslem, E., G. MacIntosh, A.M. Preston, C. Bartley, A.K. Busch, M. Fuller, D.R. Laybutt, P.J. Meikle, and T.J. Biden. 2011. A lipidomic screen of palmitatetreated MIN6 β-cells links sphingolipid metabolites with endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress and impaired protein trafficking. *The Biochemical Journal* 435: 267–276. doi:10.1042/BJ20101867.
- Boslem, E., P.J. Meikle, and T.J. Biden. 2012. Roles of ceramide and sphingolipids in pancreatic β-cell function and dysfunction. *Islets* 4: 177–187. doi:10.4161/ isl.20102.
- Boslem, E., J.M. Weir, G. MacIntosh, N. Sue, J. Cantley, P.J. Meikle, and T.J. Biden. 2013. Alteration of endoplasmic reticulum lipid rafts contributes to lipotoxicity in pancreatic β-cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 288: 26569–26582. doi:10.1074/jbc. M113.489310.
- Cao, H., K. Gerhold, J.R. Mayers, M.M. Wiest, S.M. Watkins, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2008. Identification of a lipokine, a lipid hormone linking adipose tissue to systemic metabolism. *Cell* 134: 933–944. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.07.048.
- Capito, K., S.E. Hansen, C.J. Hedeskov, H. Islin, and P. Thams. n.d. Fat-induced changes in mouse pancreatic islet insulin secretion, insulin biosynthesis and glucose metabolism. *Acta Diabetologica* 28: 193–198. doi:10.1007/BF00778997.
- Cardozo, A.K., F. Ortis, J. Storling, Y.-M. Feng, J. Rasschaert, M. Tonnesen, F.V. Eylen, T. Mandrup-Poulsen, A. Herchuelz, and D.L. Eizirik. 2005. Cytokines downregulate the sarcoendoplasmic reticulum pump Ca2+ ATPase 2b and deplete endoplasmic reticulum Ca2+, leading to induction of endoplasmic reticulum stress in pancreatic β-cells. *Diabetes* 54: 452–461. doi:10.2337/diabetes.54.2.452.
- Chan, J.Y., J. Luzuriaga, M. Bensellam, T.J. Biden, and D.R. Laybutt. 2013. Failure of the adaptive unfolded protein response in islets of obese mice is linked with

abnormalities in β -cell gene expression and progression to diabetes. *Diabetes* 62: 1557–1568. doi:10.2337/db12-0701.

- Chen, J., G. Fontes, G. Saxena, V. Poitout, and A. Shalev. 2010. Lack of TXNIP protects against mitochondriamediated apoptosis but not against fatty acid–induced ER Stress–mediated β-cell death. *Diabetes* 59: 440– 447. doi:10.2337/db09-0949.
- Chiu, H.-C., A. Kovacs, R.M. Blanton, X. Han, M. Courtois, C.J. Weinheimer, K.A. Yamada, S. Brunet, H. Xu, J.M. Nerbonne, M.J. Welch, N.M. Fettig, T.L. Sharp, N. Sambandam, K.M. Olson, D.S. Ory, and J.E. Schaffer. 2005. Transgenic expression of fatty acid transport protein 1 in the heart causes lipotoxic cardiomyopathy. *Circulation Research* 96: 225–233. doi:10.1161/01.RES.0000154079.20681.B9.
- Choi, S.-E., S.-M. Lee, Y.-J. Lee, L.-J. Li, S.-J. Lee, J.-H. Lee, Y. Kim, H.-S. Jun, K.-W. Lee, and Y. Kang. 2009. Protective role of autophagy in palmitateinduced INS-1 β-cell death. *Endocrinology* 150: 126– 134. doi:10.1210/en.2008-0483.
- Cnop, M., L. Ladriere, P. Hekerman, F. Ortis, A.K. Cardozo, Z. Dogusan, D. Flamez, M. Boyce, J. Yuan, and D.L. Eizirik. 2007. Selective inhibition of eukaryotic translation initiation factor 2 alpha dephosphorylation potentiates fatty acid-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress and causes pancreatic beta-cell dysfunction and apoptosis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 3989–3997. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M607627200.
- Cunha, D.A., P. Hekerman, L. Ladrière, A. Bazarra-Castro, F. Ortis, M.C. Wakeham, F. Moore, J. Rasschaert, A.K. Cardozo, E. Bellomo, L. Overbergh, C. Mathieu, R. Lupi, T. Hai, A. Herchuelz, P. Marchetti, G.A. Rutter, D.L. Eizirik, and M. Cnop. 2008. Initiation and execution of lipotoxic ER stress in pancreatic β-cells. *Journal of Cell Science* 121: 2308–2318. doi:10.1242/jcs.026062.
- Deegan, S., S. Saveljeva, A.M. Gorman, and A. Samali. 2012. Stress-induced self-cannibalism: On the regulation of autophagy by endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 70: 2425–2441. doi:10.1007/s00018-012-1173-4.
- DeFronzo, R.A. 2010. Insulin resistance, lipotoxicity, type 2 diabetes and atherosclerosis: The missing links. The Claude Bernard Lecture 2009. *Diabetologia* 53: 1270–1287. doi:10.1007/s00125-010-1684-1.
- Deng, J., P.D. Lu, Y. Zhang, D. Scheuner, R.J. Kaufman, N. Sonenberg, H.P. Harding, and D. Ron. 2004. Translational repression mediates activation of nuclear factor kappa B by phosphorylated translation initiation factor 2. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 24: 10161– 10168. doi:10.1128/MCB.24.23.10161-10168.2004.
- Engin, F., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2010. Restoring endoplasmic reticulum function by chemical chaperones: An emerging therapeutic approach for metabolic diseases. *Diabetes, Obesity & Metabolism* 12: 108–115. doi:10.1111/j.1463-1326.2010.01282.x.
- Evans-Molina, C., R.D. Robbins, T. Kono, S.A. Tersey, G.L. Vestermark, C.S. Nunemaker, J.C. Garmey, T.G. Deering, S.R. Keller, B. Maier, and R.G. Mirmira.

2009. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ activation restores islet function in diabetic mice through reduction of endoplasmic reticulum stress and maintenance of euchromatin structure. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 29: 2053–2067. doi:10.1128/MCB.01179-08.

- Ferreira, L.D.M.C.-B., L.K. Pulawa, D.R. Jensen, and R.H. Eckel. 2001. Overexpressing human lipoprotein lipase in mouse skeletal muscle is associated with insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 50: 1064–1068. doi:10.2337/ diabetes.50.5.1064.
- Field, C.J., E.A. Ryan, A.B. Thomson, and M.T. Clandinin. 1990. Diet fat composition alters membrane phospholipid composition, insulin binding, and glucose metabolism in adipocytes from control and diabetic animals. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 265, 11143–11150.
- Fu, S., L. Yang, P. Li, O. Hofmann, L. Dicker, W. Hide, X. Lin, S.M. Watkins, A.R. Ivanov, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2011. Aberrant lipid metabolism disrupts calcium homeostasis causing liver endoplasmic reticulum stress in obesity. *Nature* 473: 528–531. doi:10.1038/nature09968.
- Gregor, M.F., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2007. Thematic review series: Adipocyte biology. Adipocyte stress: The endoplasmic reticulum and metabolic disease. *Journal of Lipid Research* 48: 1905–1914. doi:10.1194/ jlr.R700007-JLR200.
- Gwiazda, K.S., T.-L.B. Yang, Y. Lin, and J.D. Johnson. 2009. Effects of palmitate on ER and cytosolic Ca2+ homeostasis in β-cells. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 296: E690–E701. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.90525.2008.
- Han, J., S.H. Back, J. Hur, Y.-H. Lin, R. Gildersleeve, J. Shan, C.L. Yuan, D. Krokowski, S. Wang, M. Hatzoglou, M.S. Kilberg, M.A. Sartor, and R.J. Kaufman. 2013. ER-stress-induced transcriptional regulation increases protein synthesis leading to cell death. *Nature Cell Biology* 15: 481–490. doi:10.1038/ncb2738.
- Hara, T., J. Mahadevan, K. Kanekura, M. Hara, S. Lu, and F. Urano. 2013. Calcium efflux from the endoplasmic reticulum leads to β-cell death. *Endocrinology* 155: 758–768. doi:10.1210/en.2013-1519.
- Harding, H.P., Y. Zhang, and D. Ron. 1999. Protein translation and folding are coupled by an endoplasmicreticulum-resident kinase. *Nature* 397: 271–274. doi:10.1038/16729.
- Harding, H.P., Y. Zhang, A. Bertolotti, H. Zeng, and D. Ron. 2000. Perk is essential for translational regulation and cell survival during the unfolded protein response. *Molecular Cell* 5: 897–904.
- Harding, H.P., H. Zeng, Y. Zhang, R. Jungries, P. Chung, H. Plesken, D.D. Sabatini, and D. Ron. 2001. Diabetes mellitus and exocrine pancreatic dysfunction in perk-/- mice reveals a role for translational control in secretory cell survival. *Molecular Cell* 7: 1153–1163.
- Haslam, D.W., and W.P.T. James. 2005. Obesity. Lancet (London, England) 366: 1197–1209. doi:10.1016/ S0140-6736(05)67483-1.
- Hayashi, T., and T.-P. Su. 2010. Cholesterol at the endoplasmic reticulum: Roles of the sigma-1 receptor

chaperone and implications thereof in human diseases. *Sub-Cellular Biochemistry* 51: 381–398. doi:10.1007/978-90-481-8622-8_13.

- Haze, K., H. Yoshida, H. Yanagi, T. Yura, and K. Mori. 1999. Mammalian transcription factor ATF6 is synthesized as a transmembrane protein and activated by proteolysis in response to endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Molecular Biology of the Cell* 10: 3787–3799. doi:10.1091/mbc.10.11.3787.
- Hetz, C., and L.H. Glimcher. 2009. Fine-tuning of the unfolded protein response: Assembling the IRE1alpha interactome. *Molecular Cell* 35: 551–561. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2009.08.021.
- Hodish, I., A. Absood, L. Liu, M. Liu, L. Haataja, D. Larkin, A. Al-Khafaji, A. Zaki, and P. Arvan. 2011. In vivo misfolding of proinsulin below the threshold of frank diabetes. *Diabetes* 60: 2092–2101. doi:10.2337/ db10-1671.
- Holland, W.L., J.T. Brozinick, L.-P. Wang, E.D. Hawkins, K.M. Sargent, Y. Liu, K. Narra, K.L. Hoehn, T.A. Knotts, A. Siesky, D.H. Nelson, S.K. Karathanasis, G.K. Fontenot, M.J. Birnbaum, and S.A. Summers. 2007. Inhibition of ceramide synthesis ameliorates glucocorticoid-, saturated-fat-, and obesity-induced insulin resistance. *Cell Metabolism* 5: 167–179. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2007.01.002.
- Hotamisligil, G.S. 2010. Endoplasmic reticulum stress and the inflammatory basis of metabolic disease. *Cell* 140: 900–917. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.02.034.
- Høyer-Hansen, M., and M. Jäättelä. 2007. Connecting endoplasmic reticulum stress to autophagy by unfolded protein response and calcium. *Cell Death* and Differentiation 14: 1576–1582. doi:10.1038/sj. cdd.4402200.
- Hu, P., Z. Han, A.D. Couvillon, R.J. Kaufman, and J.H. Exton. 2006. Autocrine tumor necrosis factor alpha links endoplasmic reticulum stress to the membrane death receptor pathway through IRE1α-mediated NF-κB activation and down-regulation of TRAF2 expression. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 26: 3071–3084. doi:10.1128/MCB.26.8.3071-3084.2006.
- Huang, C., C. Lin, L. Haataja, T. Gurlo, A.E. Butler, R.A. Rizza, and P.C. Butler. 2007. High expression rates of human islet amyloid polypeptide induce endoplasmic reticulum stress-mediated β-cell apoptosis, a characteristic of humans with type 2 but not type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes* 56: 2016–2027. doi:10.2337/ db07-0197.
- Inden, M., Y. Kitamura, H. Takeuchi, T. Yanagida, K. Takata, Y. Kobayashi, T. Taniguchi, K. Yoshimoto, M. Kaneko, Y. Okuma, T. Taira, H. Ariga, and S. Shimohama. 2007. Neurodegeneration of mouse nigrostriatal dopaminergic system induced by repeated oral administration of rotenone is prevented by 4-phenylbutyrate, a chemical chaperone. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 101: 1491–1504. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04440.x.
- Ishida, Y., and K. Nagata. 2009. Autophagy eliminates a specific species of misfolded procollagen and plays a protective role in cell survival against ER stress. *Autophagy* 5: 1217–1219.

- Izumi, T., H. Yokota-Hashimoto, S. Zhao, J. Wang, P.A. Halban, and T. Takeuchi. 2003. Dominant negative pathogenesis by mutant proinsulin in the Akita diabetic mouse. *Diabetes* 52: 409–416.
- Jiang, H.-Y., S.A. Wek, B.C. McGrath, D. Scheuner, R.J. Kaufman, D.R. Cavener, and R.C. Wek. 2003. Phosphorylation of the α subunit of eukaryotic initiation factor 2 is required for activation of NF-κB in response to diverse cellular stresses. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 23: 5651–5663. doi:10.1128/ MCB.23.16.5651-5663.2003.
- Kammoun, H.L., H. Chabanon, I. Hainault, S. Luquet, C. Magnan, T. Koike, P. Ferré, and F. Foufelle. 2009. GRP78 expression inhibits insulin and ER stressinduced SREBP-1c activation and reduces hepatic steatosis in mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 119: 1201–1215. doi:10.1172/JCI37007.
- Karaskov, E., C. Scott, L. Zhang, T. Teodoro, M. Ravazzola, and A. Volchuk. 2006. Chronic palmitate but not oleate exposure induces endoplasmic reticulum stress, which may contribute to INS-1 pancreatic β-cell apoptosis. *Endocrinology* 147: 3398–3407. doi:10.1210/en.2005-1494.
- Kim, J.K., Y.-J. Kim, J.J. Fillmore, Y. Chen, I. Moore, J. Lee, M. Yuan, Z.W. Li, M. Karin, P. Perret, S.E. Shoelson, and G.I. Shulman. 2001. Prevention of fat-induced insulin resistance by salicylate. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 108, 437–446. doi:10.1172/JCI11559.
- Kjørholt, C., M.C. Åkerfeldt, T.J. Biden, and D.R. Laybutt. 2005. Chronic hyperglycemia, independent of plasma lipid levels, is sufficient for the loss of β-cell differentiation and secretory function in the db/db mouse model of diabetes. *Diabetes* 54: 2755–2763. doi:10.2337/diabetes.54.9.2755.
- Kono, T., G. Ahn, D.R. Moss, L. Gann, A. Zarain-Herzberg, Y. Nishiki, P.T. Fueger, T. Ogihara, and C. Evans-Molina. 2012. PPAR-γ activation restores pancreatic islet SERCA2 levels and prevents β-cell dysfunction under conditions of hyperglycemic and cytokine stress. *Molecular Endocrinology* 26: 257– 271. doi:10.1210/me.2011-1181.
- Koonen, D.P.Y., R.L. Jacobs, M. Febbraio, M.E. Young, C.-L.M. Soltys, H. Ong, D.E. Vance, and J.R.B. Dyck. 2007. Increased hepatic CD36 expression contributes to dyslipidemia associated with diet-induced obesity. *Diabetes* 56: 2863–2871. doi:10.2337/db07-0907.
- Las, G., S.B. Serada, J.D. Wikstrom, G. Twig, and O.S. Shirihai. 2011. Fatty Acids Suppress Autophagic Turnover in β-Cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286: 42534–42544. doi:10.1074/jbc. M111.242412.
- Laybutt, D.R., A.M. Preston, M.C. Åkerfeldt, J.G. Kench, A.K. Busch, A.V. Biankin, and T.J. Biden. 2007. Endoplasmic reticulum stress contributes to beta cell apoptosis in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetologia* 50: 752– 763. doi:10.1007/s00125-006-0590-z.
- Lerner, A.G., J.-P. Upton, P.V.K. Praveen, R. Ghosh, Y. Nakagawa, A. Igbaria, S. Shen, V. Nguyen, B.J. Backes, M. Heiman, N. Heintz, P. Greengard, S. Hui, Q. Tang, A. Trusina, S.A. Oakes, and F.R. Papa. 2012. IRE1α induces thioredoxin-interacting protein

to activate the NLRP3 inflammasome and promote programmed cell death under irremediable ER stress. *Cell Metabolism* 16: 250–264. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2012.07.007.

- Liu, L., Y. Zhang, N. Chen, X. Shi, B. Tsang, and Y.-H. Yu. 2007. Upregulation of myocellular DGAT1 augments triglyceride synthesis in skeletal muscle and protects against fatinduced insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 117: 1679–1689. doi:10.1172/ JCI30565.
- Liu, M., I. Hodish, L. Haataja, R. Lara-Lemus, G. Rajpal, J. Wright, and P. Arvan. 2010. Proinsulin misfolding and diabetes: Mutant INS gene-induced diabetes of youth. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 21: 652–659. doi:10.1016/j.tem.2010.07.001.
- Ma, Y., J.W. Brewer, J.A. Diehl, and L.M. Hendershot. 2002. Two distinct stress signaling pathways converge upon the CHOP promoter during the mammalian unfolded protein response. *Journal of Molecular Biology* 318: 1351–1365.
- MacDougald, O.A., and C.F. Burant. 2007. The rapidly expanding family of adipokines. *Cell Metabolism* 6: 159–161. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2007.08.010.
- Marchetti, P., M. Bugliani, R. Lupi, L. Marselli, M. Masini, U. Boggi, F. Filipponi, G.C. Weir, D.L. Eizirik, and M. Cnop. 2007. The endoplasmic reticulum in pancreatic beta cells of type 2 diabetes patients. *Diabetologia* 50: 2486–2494. doi:10.1007/ s00125-007-0816-8.
- Maris, M., L. Overbergh, C. Gysemans, A. Waget, A.K. Cardozo, E. Verdrengh, J.P.M. Cunha, T. Gotoh, M. Cnop, D.L. Eizirik, R. Burcelin, and C. Mathieu. 2012. Deletion of C/EBP homologous protein (Chop) in C57Bl/6 mice dissociates obesity from insulin resistance. *Diabetologia* 55: 1167–1178. doi:10.1007/ s00125-011-2427-7.
- Nakatani, Y., H. Kaneto, D. Kawamori, K. Yoshiuchi, M. Hatazaki, T. Matsuoka, K. Ozawa, S. Ogawa, M. Hori, Y. Yamasaki, and M. Matsuhisa. 2005. Involvement of endoplasmic reticulum stress in insulin resistance and diabetes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280: 847–851. doi:10.1074/jbc. M411860200.
- Oslowski, C.M., T. Hara, B. O'Sullivan-Murphy, K. Kanekura, S. Lu, M. Hara, S. Ishigaki, L.J. Zhu, E. Hayashi, S.T. Hui, D. Greiner, R.J. Kaufman, R. Bortell, and F. Urano. 2012. Thioredoxininteracting protein mediates ER stress-induced β cell death through initiation of the inflammasome. *Cell Metabolism* 16: 265–273. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2012.07.005.
- Oyadomari, S., A. Koizumi, K. Takeda, T. Gotoh, S. Akira, E. Araki, and M. Mori. 2002. Targeted disruption of the Chop gene delays endoplasmic reticulum stress-mediated diabetes. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 109: 525–532. doi:10.1172/ JCI14550.
- Ozawa, K., M. Miyazaki, M. Matsuhisa, K. Takano, Y. Nakatani, M. Hatazaki, T. Tamatani, K. Yamagata, J.-I. Miyagawa, Y. Kitao, O. Hori, Y. Yamasaki, and S. Ogawa. 2005. The endoplasmic reticulum chaper-

one improves insulin resistance in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 54: 657–663.

- Özcan, U., Q. Cao, E. Yilmaz, A.-H. Lee, N.N. Iwakoshi, E. Özdelen, G. Tuncman, C. Görgün, L.H. Glimcher, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2004. Endoplasmic reticulum stress links obesity, insulin action, and type 2 diabetes. *Science* 306: 457–461. doi:10.1126/science.1103160.
- Ozcan, U., E. Yilmaz, L. Ozcan, M. Furuhashi, E. Vaillancourt, R.O. Smith, C.Z. Görgün, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2006. Chemical chaperones reduce ER stress and restore glucose homeostasis in a mouse model of type 2 diabetes. *Science* 313: 1137–1140. doi:10.1126/science.1128294.
- Payet, L.-A., L. Pineau, E.C.R. Snyder, J. Colas, A. Moussa, B. Vannier, J. Bigay, J. Clarhaut, F. Becq, J.-M. Berjeaud, C. Vandebrouck, and T. Ferreira. 2013. Saturated fatty acids alter the late secretory pathway by modulating membrane properties. *Traffic* 14: 1228–1241. doi:10.1111/tra.12117.
- Peng, G., L. Li, Y. Liu, J. Pu, S. Zhang, J. Yu, J. Zhao, and P. Liu. 2011. Oleate blocks palmitate-induced abnormal lipid distribution, endoplasmic reticulum expansion and stress, and insulin resistance in skeletal muscle. *Endocrinology* 152: 2206–2218. doi:10.1210/ en.2010-1369.
- Pétremand, J., J. Puyal, J.-Y. Chatton, J. Duprez, F. Allagnat, M. Frias, R.W. James, G. Waeber, J.-C. Jonas, and C. Widmann. 2012. HDLs protect pancreatic β-cells against ER stress by restoring protein folding and trafficking. *Diabetes* 61: 1100–1111. doi:10.2337/db11-1221.
- Pineau, L., J. Colas, S. Dupont, L. Beney, P. Fleurat-Lessard, J.-M. Berjeaud, T. Bergès, and T. Ferreira. 2009. Lipid-induced ER stress: Synergistic effects of sterols and saturated fatty acids. *Traffic* 10: 673–690. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0854.2009.00903.x.
- Pirot, P., F. Ortis, M. Cnop, Y. Ma, L.M. Hendershot, D.L. Eizirik, and A.K. Cardozo. 2007. Transcriptional regulation of the endoplasmic reticulum stress gene chop in pancreatic insulin-producing cells. *Diabetes* 56: 1069–1077. doi:10.2337/db06-1253.
- Powell, D.J., E. Hajduch, G. Kular, and H.S. Hundal. 2003. Ceramide disables 3-phosphoinositide binding to the pleckstrin homology domain of protein kinase B (PKB)/Akt by a PKCzetadependent mechanism. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 23: 7794–7808.
- Preston, A.M., E. Gurisik, C. Bartley, D.R. Laybutt, and T.J. Biden. 2009. Reduced endoplasmic reticulum (ER)-to-Golgi protein trafficking contributes to ER stress in lipotoxic mouse beta cells by promoting protein overload. *Diabetologia* 52: 2369–2373. doi:10.1007/s00125-009-1506-5.
- Qi, Y., and P. Xia. 2012. Cellular inhibitor of apoptosis protein-1 (cIAP1) plays a critical role in β-cell survival under Endoplasmic reticulum stress promoting ubiquitination and degradation of C/EBP homologous protein (CHOP). *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 32236–32245. doi:10.1074/jbc.M112.362160.
- Quan, W., K.Y. Hur, Y. Lim, S.H. Oh, J.-C. Lee, K.H. Kim, G.H. Kim, S.-W. Kim, H.L. Kim, M.-K. Lee, K.-W. Kim, J. Kim, M. Komatsu, and M.-S. Lee. 2011.

Autophagy deficiency in beta cells leads to compromised unfolded protein response and progression from obesity to diabetes in mice. *Diabetologia* 55: 392–403. doi:10.1007/s00125-011-2350-y.

- Sachdeva, M.M., K.C. Claiborn, C. Khoo, J. Yang, D.N. Groff, R.G. Mirmira, and D.A. Stoffers. 2009. Pdx1 (MODY4) regulates pancreatic beta cell susceptibility to ER stress. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences 106: 19090–19095. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0904849106.
- Samuel, V.T., K.F. Petersen, and G.I. Shulman. 2010. Lipid-induced insulin resistance: unravelling the mechanism. *The Lancet* 375: 2267–2277. doi:10.1016/ S0140-6736(10)60408-4.
- Schaffer, J.E. 2003. Lipotoxicity: When tissues overeat. Current Opinion in Lipidology 14: 281–287. doi:10.1097/01.mol.0000073508.41685.7f.
- Schenk, S., M. Saberi, and J.M. Olefsky. 2008. Insulin sensitivity: modulation by nutrients and inflammation. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 118: 2992–3002. doi:10.1172/JCI34260.
- Scheuner, D., B. Song, E. McEwen, C. Liu, R. Laybutt, P. Gillespie, T. Saunders, S. Bonner-Weir, and R.J. Kaufman. 2001. Translational control is required for the unfolded protein response and in vivo glucose homeostasis. *Molecular Cell* 7: 1165–1176.
- Sharma, N.K., S.K. Das, A.K. Mondal, O.G. Hackney, W.S. Chu, P.A. Kern, N. Rasouli, H.J. Spencer, A. Yao-Borengasser, and S.C. Elbein. 2008. Endoplasmic reticulum stress markers are associated with obesity in nondiabetic subjects. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 93: 4532– 4541. doi:10.1210/jc.2008-1001.
- Shi, Y., K.M. Vattem, R. Sood, J. An, J. Liang, L. Stramm, and R.C. Wek. 1998. Identification and characterization of pancreatic eukaryotic initiation factor 2 α-subunit kinase, PEK, involved in translational control. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 18: 7499–7509. doi:10.1128/MCB.18.12.7499.
- Shi, H., M.V. Kokoeva, K. Inouye, I. Tzameli, H. Yin, and J.S. Flier. 2006. TLR4 links innate immunity and fatty acid–induced insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 3015–3025. doi:10.1172/JCI28898.
- Shinjo, S., Y. Mizotani, E. Tashiro, and M. Imoto. 2013. Comparative analysis of the expression patterns of UPR-target genes caused by UPR-inducing compounds. *Bioscience, Biotechnology, and Biochemistry* 77: 729–735. doi:10.1271/bbb.120812.
- Sidrauski, C., and P. Walter. 1997. The transmembrane kinase Ire1p is a site-specific endonuclease that initiates mRNA splicing in the unfolded protein response. *Cell* 90: 1031–1039.
- Sinha, S., G. Perdomo, N.F. Brown, and R.M. O'Doherty. 2004. Fatty acid-induced insulin resistance in L6 myotubes is prevented by inhibition of activation and nuclear localization of nuclear factor kB. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 41294–41301. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M406514200.
- Solá, S., R.E. Castro, P.A. Laires, C.J. Steer, and C.M.P. Rodrigues. 2003. Tauroursodeoxycholic acid prevents amyloid-beta peptide-induced neuronal death

via a phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-dependent signaling pathway. *Molecular Medicine* 9: 226–234.

- Song, B., D. Scheuner, D. Ron, S. Pennathur, and R.J. Kaufman. 2008. Chop deletion reduces oxidative stress, improves beta cell function, and promotes cell survival in multiple mouse models of diabetes. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 118: 3378–3389. doi:10.1172/JCI34587.
- Spiegelman, B.M., and J.S. Flier. 2001. Obesity and the regulation of energy balance. *Cell* 104: 531–543.
- Symons, J.D., S.L. McMillin, C. Riehle, J. Tanner, M. Palionyte, E. Hillas, D. Jones, R.C. Cooksey, M.J. Birnbaum, D.A. McClain, Q.-J. Zhang, D. Gale, L.J. Wilson, and E.D. Abel. 2009. Contribution of insulin and Akt1 signaling to endothelial nitric oxide synthase in the regulation of endothelial function and blood pressure. *Circulation Research* 104: 1085–1094. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108.189316.
- Teruel, T., R. Hernandez, and M. Lorenzo. 2001. Ceramide mediates insulin resistance by tumor necrosis factoralpha in brown adipocytes by maintaining Akt in an inactive dephosphorylated state. *Diabetes* 50, 2563–2571.
- Unger, R.H. 2002. Lipotoxic diseases. Annual Review of Medicine 53: 319–336. doi:10.1146/annurev. med.53.082901.104057.
- Upton, J.-P., L. Wang, D. Han, E.S. Wang, N.E. Huskey, L. Lim, M. Truitt, M.T. McManus, D. Ruggero, A. Goga, F.R. Papa, and S.A. Oakes. 2012. IRE1α cleaves select microRNAs during ER stress to derepress translation of proapoptotic caspase-2. *Science* 338: 818–822. doi:10.1126/science.1226191.
- van Meer, G., D.R. Voelker, and G.W. Feigenson. 2008. Membrane lipids: Where they are and how they behave. *Nature Reviews. Molecular Cell Biology* 9: 112–124. doi:10.1038/nrm2330.
- Véret, J., N. Coant, I.A. Gorshkova, P. Giussani, M. Fradet, E. Riccitelli, A. Skobeleva, J. Goya, N. Kassis, V. Natarajan, B. Portha, E.V. Berdyshev, and H. Le Stunff. 2013. Role of palmitate-induced sphingoid base-1-phosphate biosynthesis in INS-1 β-cell survival. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1831: 251–262. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2012.10.003.
- Volmer, R., K. van der Ploeg, and D. Ron. 2013. Membrane lipid saturation activates endoplasmic reticulum unfolded protein response transducers through their transmembrane domains. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 110: 4628–4633. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1217611110.
- Wang, Y., L. Vera, W.H. Fischer, and M. Montminy. 2009. The CREB coactivator CRTC2 links hepatic ER stress and fasting gluconeogenesis. *Nature* 460: 534–537. doi:10.1038/nature08111.
- Westwick, J.K., A.E. Bielawska, G. Dbaibo, Y.A. Hannun, and D.A. Brenner. 1995. Ceramide activates the stress-activated protein kinases. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 270, 22689–22692.
- Wikstrom, J.D., T. Israeli, E. Bachar-Wikstrom, A. Swisa, Y. Ariav, M. Waiss, D. Kaganovich, Y. Dor, E. Cerasi, and G. Leibowitz. 2013. AMPK regulates ER mor-

phology and function in stressed pancreatic β-cells via phosphorylation of DRP1. *Molecular Endocrinology* 27: 1706–1723. doi:10.1210/me.2013-1109.

- Yamaguchi, S., H. Ishihara, T. Yamada, A. Tamura, M. Usui, R. Tominaga, Y. Munakata, C. Satake, H. Katagiri, F. Tashiro, H. Aburatani, K. Tsukiyama-Kohara, J. Miyazaki, N. Sonenberg, and Y. Oka. 2008. ATF4-mediated induction of 4E-BP1 contributes to pancreatic beta cell survival under endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Cell Metabolism* 7: 269–276. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2008.01.008.
- Yamamoto, K., T. Sato, T. Matsui, M. Sato, T. Okada, H. Yoshida, A. Harada, and K. Mori. 2007. Transcriptional induction of mammalian ER quality control proteins is mediated by single or combined action of ATF6alpha and XBP1. *Developmental Cell* 13: 365–376. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2007.07.018.
- Yu, C., Y. Chen, G.W. Cline, D. Zhang, H. Zong, Y. Wang, R. Bergeron, J.K. Kim, S.W. Cushman, G.J. Cooney, B. Atcheson, M.F. White, E.W. Kraegen, and G.I. Shulman. 2002. Mechanism by which fatty acids inhibit insulin activation of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1)-associated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activity in muscle. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 50230–50236. doi:10.1074/jbc. M200958200.
- Yusta, B., L.L. Baggio, J.L. Estall, J.A. Koehler, D.P. Holland, H. Li, D. Pipeleers, Z. Ling, and D.J. Drucker. 2006. GLP-1 receptor activation improves β cell function and survival following induction of endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Cell Metabolism* 4: 391–406. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2006.10.001.
- Zhang, P., B. McGrath, S. Li, A. Frank, F. Zambito, J. Reinert, M. Gannon, K. Ma, K. McNaughton, and D.R. Cavener. 2002. The PERK eukaryotic initiation factor 2α kinase is required for the development of the skeletal system, postnatal growth, and the function and viability of the pancreas. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 22: 3864–3874. doi:10.1128/MCB.22.11. 3864-3874.2002.
- Zhang, H., K.C. Dellsperger, and C. Zhang. 2012. The link between metabolic abnormalities and endothelial dysfunction in type 2 diabetes: An update. *Basic Research in Cardiology* 107: 237. doi:10.1007/ s00395-011-0237-1.
- Zhang, Q.-J., W.L. Holland, L. Wilson, J.M. Tanner, D. Kearns, J.M. Cahoon, D. Pettey, J. Losee, B. Duncan, D. Gale, C.A. Kowalski, N. Deeter, A. Nichols, M. Deesing, C. Arrant, T. Ruan, C. Boehme, D.R. McCamey, J. Rou, K. Ambal, K.K. Narra, S.A. Summers, E.D. Abel, and J.D. Symons. 2012. Ceramide mediates vascular dysfunction in diet-induced obesity by PP2A-mediated dephosphorylation of the eNOS-Akt complex. *Diabetes* 61: 1848–1859. doi:10.2337/db11-1399.
- Zhou, Y.P., and V.E. Grill. 1994. Long-term exposure of rat pancreatic islets to fatty acids inhibits glucoseinduced insulin secretion and biosynthesis through a glucose fatty acid cycle. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 93: 870–876.

Insulin Resistance, Obesity and Lipotoxicity

12

Dilek Yazıcı and Havva Sezer

Abstract

Lipotoxicity, originally used to describe the destructive effects of excess fat accumulation on glucose metabolism, causes functional impairments in several metabolic pathways, both in adipose tissue and peripheral organs, like liver, heart, pancreas and muscle. Lipotoxicity has roles in insulin resistance and pancreatic beta cell dysfunction. Increased circulating levels of lipids and the metabolic alterations in fatty acid utilization and intracellular signaling, have been related to insulin resistance in muscle and liver. Different pathways, like novel protein kinase c pathways and the JNK-1 pathway are involved as the mechanisms of how lipotoxicity leads to insulin resistance in nonadipose tissue organs, such as liver and muscle. Mitochondrial dysfunction plays a role in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance. Endoplasmic reticulum stress, through mainly increased oxidative stress, also plays important role in the etiology of insulin resistance, especially seen in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Visceral adiposity and insulin resistance both increase the cardiometabolic risk and lipotoxicity seems to play a crucial role in the pathophysiology of these associations.

Keywords

Lipotoxicity • Insulin resistance • Type 2 diabetes mellitus • Obesity • Fatty acids • Diacylglycerol • Ceramides • Cytokines • Endoplasmic reticulum stress

D. Yazıcı, M.D. (🖂)

Faculty of Medicine, Division of Endocrinology and Metabolism, Koc University, Davutpasa Cad. No:4, 34010, Istanbul, Turkey e-mail: dyazici@ku.edu.tr

H. Sezer, M.D. Faculty of Medicine, Division of Endocrinology and Metabolism, Koc University, Istanbul, Turkey

1 Introduction

Type 2 diabetes and obesity are the most common metabolic diseases. The primary cause of type 2 diabetes is unknown, it is clear that insulin resistance plays an early role in its pathogenesis, followed by defects in insulin secretion by

[©] Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_12

pancreatic beta cells (Lowell and Shulman 2005). Insulin resistance is associated with a metabolic and cardiovascular cluster of disordes (dyslipidemia, hypertension, visceral obesity, glucose intolerance, endothelial dysfunction), which are independent risk factors for cardiovascular disease (CVD) (Defronzo 2010). The molecular causes of insulin resistance, impaired insulin signalling through the phosphoinositol-3 kinase pathway with intact signalling through the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway, are responsible for the impairment in insulinstimulated glucose metabolism (Defronzo 2010). Insulin resistant state develops one to two decades before the onset of the disease (Lillioja et al. 1988, 1993; Defronzo et al. 1992). It is the best predictor for later development of the disease (Warram et al. 1990). Reducing insulin resistance prevents the development of diabetes (Azen et al. 1998).

Skeletal muscle and liver are the two key insulin-responsive organs responsible for maintaining normal glucose homeostasis (Lowell and Shulman 2005). To dephicer insulin resistance, it is important to understand the cellular mechanisms responsible for insulin resistance in these organs (Lowell and Shulman 2005).

2 Normal Insulin Signalling

For the biological effects insulin, it must first bind to specific cell surface receptors (Taniguchi et al. 2006). This activates second messengers which initiate a phosphorylation-dephosphorylation cascade that stimulates glucose transport (GLUT-4), glucose phosphorylation (hexokinase II), glycogen synthase (which controls glycogen synthesis) and both phosphofructokinase and pyruvate dehydrogenase (which regulate glycolysis and glucose oxidation) (White et al. 1988). In the muscle, insulin binding to its receptor (White et al. 1988; Taniguchi et al. 2006) leads to tyrosine phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1), which mediates insulin's effect on glucose metabolism. In the liver, IRS-2 phosphorylation mediates the actions of insulin. IRS-1 activates phosphatidylinositol (PI)-3 kinase (Sun et al. 1992), which catalyses 3' phosphorylation of PI, PI-4 phosphate and PI-4,5 diphosphate, and augments glucose transport and glycogen synthase (Ruderman et al. 1990; Brady et al. 1997; Dent et al. 1990).

Insulin signalling also plays a critical role in activating nitric oxide synthase, which regulates nitric oxide production (Steinberg et al. 1994; Zeng et al. 2000; Montagnani et al. 2001). Nitric oxide is a potent vasodilator and anti-atherogenic agent (Steinberg et al. 1994). Nitric oxide deficiency activates multiple pathways involved in atherogenesis (Brunner et al. 2005; Naruse et al. 1994). Thus, a defect in insulin signalling, not only impairs glucose utilisation, but causes hypertension and accelerated atherosclerosis. Insulin is a potent growth factor, whose growth-promoting effects are mediated by the mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase pathway (Wang et al. 2004). This pathway plays an important role in atherogenesis. Insulin resistance in the PI-3 kinase (metabolic) pathway with intact MAP kinase signalling activates multiple inflammatory pathways, including inhibitor kB (IkB)/nuclear factor kB (NFkB) and c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK), which also cause insulin resistance. Sustained physiological hyperinsulinemia activates multiple genes involved in inflammation (Yuan et al. 2001; Hirosumi et al. 2002; Coletta et al. 2008) (Fig. 12.1).

3 Insulin Resistance and Atherosclerosis

This pathogenic sequence establishes the molecular basis linking insulin resistance, inflammation and accelerated atherosclerosis in people with type 2 diabetes mellitus and also explains why insulin resistance is a strong predictor of cardiovascular disease (CVD) (Golden et al. 2002). In diabetic and obese patients, continued MAP kinase pathway stimulation causes vascular smooth muscle proliferation, increased collagen formation and excessive production of growth factors/inflammatory cytokines, contributing to accelerated atherosclerosis (Cusi et al. 2000). Type 2 diabetes and obesity are characterised by



Fig. 12.1 (a) Insulin signal transduction system in individuals with normal glucose tolerance. *NOS* nitric oxide synthase. (b) Insulin signalling is impaired at the level of IRS-1 in type 2 diabetic patients leading to decreased glucose transport/phosphorylation/metabolism and impaired nitric oxide synthase activation/endothelial function. Insulin signalling through the MAP kinase pathway is normally sensitive to insulin. The compensatory hyperin-

low-grade chronic inflammation, which could contribute to accelerated atherosclerosis (Evans et al. 2002; Garg et al. 2003; Pickup and Crook 1998). Increased activity of 1kb/NFkb provides a molecular mechanism responsible for inflammation and insulin resistance in type 2 diabetes mellitus (Duckworth et al. 2009). The free NFkB translocates to the nucleus, where it binds

sulinaemia (due to insulin resistance in the IRS-1/PI-3 kinase pathway) results in excessive stimulation of this pathway, which is involved in inflammation, cell proliferation and atherogenesis. *SHC* Src homology collagen (Defronzo 2010). Defronzo, R. A. 2010. Insulin resistance, lipotoxicity, type 2 diabetes and atherosclerosis: the missing links. The Claude Bernard Lecture 2009. Diabetologia, 53, 1270–87

to target genes, stimulating inflammatory mediators (TNFa, IL-1B, IL-6, PKC) involved in atherogenesis (Evans et al. 2002; Barnes and Karin 1997; Yamamoto and Gaynor 2004). These cytokines cause serine phosphorylation of IRS-1, inhibiting insulin signalling and causing insulin resistance (De Alvaro et al. 2004) (Fig. 12.2).



Fig. 12.2 Relationship between intracellular fatty acyl CoA levels, IkB/NFkB and the insulin signal transduction pathway (Defronzo 2010). *iNOS* inducible nitric oxide syn-

Adipose tissue produces adipocytokines, which travel to distant sites (muscle, liver, arterial tissue) where they exert deleterious effects on metabolism and vascular function. Adipose tissue of obese and type 2 diabetic individuals is infiltrated by mononuclear cells and is in a state of chronic inflammation (Henry et al. 1993; Wellen and Hotamisligil 2003). The adipocytes and infiltrated macrophages secrete proinflammatory/ prothrombotic cytokines (TNFa, resistin, IL-6, plasminogen activator inhibitor-1, angiotensinogen) that promote atherogenesis and cause insulin resistance (Bays et al. 2004). Adipocytes also produce adiponectin, a potent insulinsensitising, anti-atherogenic cytokine (Bays et al. 2004).

4 Lipotoxicity

Functional impairments associated with increased circulating levels of lipids and their induced metabolic alterations in fatty acid (FA) utilization and intracellular signaling, have been broadly

thase. Defronzo, R. A. 2010. Insulin resistance, lipotoxicity, type 2 diabetes and atherosclerosis: the missing links. The Claude Bernard Lecture 2009. Diabetologia, 53, 1270–87

termed lipotoxicity (Wende et al. 2012). Lipotoxicity is the deleterious effect of tissue fat accumulation on glucose metabolism (Unger 2003). Non essential fatty acid (NEFA) elevation in type 2 diabetes causes severe muscle/liver insulin resistance and inhibits insulin secretion (Kashyap et al. 2003, 2004; Richardson et al. 2005; Dresner et al. 1999). Elevated plasma NEFA impair glucose oxidation/glycogen synthesis and decrease glucose transport/phosphorylation (Kashyap et al. 2004; Dresner et al. 1999). Intramyocellular and intrahepatic fat accumulation are closely associated with organ-specific insulin resistance. Intracellular toxic metabolites of triacylglycerol (TAG) and NEFA metabolism [long-chain fatty acyl COAs (LCFA-CoA), diacylglycerol, ceramides] cause severe insulin resistance by impairing insulin signalling and multiple intracellular steps of glucose metabolism (Kashyap et al. 2004; Belfort et al. 2005; Griffin et al. 1999). Over 40 years ago, Randle et al. demonstrated that fatty acids caused insulin resistance in a rat muscle in vitro. According to them, increased oxidation of muscle fatty acids would produce increased levels of intracellular acetyl COA and citrate, which would inhibit two enzymes involved in glucose utilization, pyruvate dehydrogenase and phosphofructokinase (Randle et al. 1963). Inhibition of the glycolytic pathway at these steps would increase intracellular glucose and glucose-6-phosphate concentrations and reduce insulin stimulated glucose uptake (Randle et al. 1963). Increased plasma NEFA/ intramyocellular levels of toxic lipid metabolites (LCFA-CoA's, diacylglycerol, ceramides) play a role in the pathogenesis of muscle/liver insulin resistance (Defronzo 2010).

Although Randle's hypothesis may hold true for acute settings, it does not explain insulin resistance in chronic disease states, which can be attributed to reductions in both insulin-stimulated muscle glycogen synthesis and glucose oxidation (Shulman et al. 1990). Subsequent in vivo measurements have clearly demonstrated that lipidinduced insulin resistance in skeletal muscle can be attributed to impaired insulin signaling and decreased insulin-stimulated glucose transport, and not to decreased glycolysis, as Randle hypothesized (Cline et al. 1999; Dresner et al. 1999; Griffin et al. 1999). Molecular studies have suggested that insulin resistance could be attributed to impaired GLUT4 translocation, largely due to defects in insulin signaling (Ciaraldi et al. 1995; Garvey et al. 1998).

5 Lipid Moities that Cause Insulin Resistance

The kind of the free fatty acids, instead of the quantitity of fatty acids, are effective in lipotoxicity. Dietary fatty acids can be classified as saturated fatty acids, monounsaturated fatty acid and polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA). PUFA's can further be classified as n-3 and n-6 PUFA's according to the position of the first bond. Most findings are consistent with the fact that the saturated FA's are related to obesity, insulin resistance and cardiovascular disease. A diet rich in mono- and polyunsaturated FA's are inversely related with the presence of metabolic syndrome (Gillingham et al. 2011; Robinson and Mazurak 2013). The lipid moieties are also classified as circulating lipids (e.g., endotoxins and prostaglandins) and intracellular lipid intermediates [such as diacylglycerols, ceramides, and phosphatdylinositol triphosphate (PIP3)]. Both the circulating and intracellular ones provide some specific degree of signaling, that is localised to certain regions of the cell. Certain lipid moieties seem to play a more active role in insulin resistance.

Fatty acids are rapidly esterified with coenzyme A to fatty acyl-CoAs upon entry into the cell. When these are transferred to a glycerol backbone, mono-, di-, and triacylglycerols are formed. They can also be esterified with sphingosine to form ceramides. Some of the intracellular lipid intermediates (e.g., diacylglycerol and ceramides) function as second messengers in key signaling pathways. The intracellular lipid intermediates are thought to be responsible in the pathogenesis insulin resistance (Samuel and Shulman 2012).

Excess LCFA-CoA in muscle cells in high-fatfed animals are esterified to glycerol-3-phosphate and DAG is produced (Timmers et al. 2008). DAG has been shown to accumulate in muscles of high-fat-induced rodent models and of obese individuals (Moro et al. 2009). DAG can activate both protein kinase C (PKCz), and this is associated with inhibition of early steps in the insulin signal cascade (Savage et al. 2007, Gao et al. 2007, Ragheb et al. 2009). Mitochondrial acyl-CoA:glycerol-sn-3-phosphate acyltransferase (mtGPAT) catalyzes the formation of lysophosphatidic acid from fatty acyl CoA and glycerol 3-phosphate (Fig. 12.3). When mtGPAT-deficient (mtGPAT1_/_) mice are placed on a high-fat diet, they accumulate hepatic fatty acyl-CoA, but not hepatic diacylglycerol and triglyceride (Neschen et al. 2005). And these mice do not lead to insulin resistance. Similarly although hepatic mtGPAT overexpression does not decrease fatty acyl-Coa, it leads to hepatic insulin resistance due to the accumulation of lysophosphatidic acid, DAG, and TAG (Nagle et al. 2007). These studies suggest that fatty acyl CoAs do not cause insulin resistance.

Ceramides have been shown to play role in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance. Ceramides are



Fig. 12.3 Insulin activates the insulin receptor (IR) tyrosine kinase, which subsequently tyrosine phosphorylates IRS1 and 2. This leads to Akt2 activation. Akt2 can promote glycogen synthesis (not shown), suppress gluconeogenesis, and activate de novo lipogenesis (DNL). This central signaling pathway is connected to multiple other cellular pathways that are designated by numbers 1-3. Key lipid synthesis pathways are juxtaposed within this domain and are regulated by them. (1) The green shaded areas represent mechanisms for lipid-induced insulin resistance-notably, diacylglycerol-mediated activation of PKCe and subsequent impairment of insulin signaling, as well as ceramide mediated increases in PP2A and increased sequestration of Akt2 by PKCz. Impaired Akt2 activation limits the inactivation of FOXO1 and allows for increased expression of key gluconeogenesis enzymes. Impaired Akt2 activity also decreases insulin-mediated glycogen synthesis (not shown). (2) The yellow areas

depict several intracellular inflammatory pathwaysnotably, the activation of IKK, which may impact ceramide synthesis, and the activation of JNK1, which may impair lipogenesis. (3) The pink area depicts activation of the UPR that can lead to increased lipogenesis via XBP1s and also increased gluconeogenesis via C/ EBP. The ER membranes also contain key lipogenic enzymes and give rise to lipid droplets. Proteins that regulate the release from these droplets (e.g., ATGL and PNPLA3) may modulate the concentration of key lipid intermediates in discrete cell compartments (Samuel and Shulman 2012). CS ceramide synthase, DNL de novo lipogenesis, FA-CoA fatty acyl CoA, G3P glycerol 3-phosphate, LPA lysophosphatidic acid, SPT serine palmitoyl transferase, TAG triacylglycerol, TCA tricarboxylic acid cycle, PEP phosphoenolpyruvate. Samuel VT, Shulman G. 2012. Mechanisms for insulin resistance: common threads and missing links. Cell, 148, 852-71

primarily membrane lipids, a precursor in the formation of sphingomyelin (Samuel and Shulman 2012). Increases in hepatic and muscle ceramide content, along with diacylglycerols, have been associated with insulin resistance in obese Zucker (fa/fa rats, homozygous for a truncated, nonfunctional leptin receptor) (Turinsky et al. 1990). If fat-fed mice are treated with myriocin, an inhibitor of serine palmitoyl transferase 1, the increase in muscle ceramide content is attenuated in fatfed mice without any change in long chain acyl-CoAs, diacylglycerols, or triglyceride. Treatment with myriocin improves glucose tolerance. The role of ceramides as a mediator of insulin resistance may be limited to saturated fats. Myriocin prevents acute skeletal muscle insulin resistance following infusion of palmitate, but not oleate (Holland et al. 2007). Saturated fatty acids lead to ceramide synthesis through inflammatory signals (Samuel and Shulman 2012). Palmitate infusion increases plasma cytokine concentrations, and these act through toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4). Mice lacking TLR4 are protected from ceramide accumulation and insulin resistance following lard, but not soy oil infusions (Holland et al. 2011). It has been suggested that saturated fatty acids themselves may also be the ligands for TLR4 (Shi et al. 2006). Thus, intracellular ceramides may also act as "second messengers" that play role in a cell's response to circulating cytokines or signals like saturated fatty acids.

Acylated FA's can esterify into DAG, metabolize into ceramides (only in the case of saturated FA), or enter β -oxidation as acylcarnitine conjugates, when not stored as intramyocellular triglyceride (IMTG) (Consitt et al. 2009). If β-oxidation as acylcarnitine conjugates is incomplete, acylcarnitines of diverse size will accumulate (Koves et al. 2008). These different forms of lipid accumulation are considered to be different causative agents of insulin resistance. Some of these FA metabolites have been related to interruptions in insulin signaling at different levels. This leads to reduction in insulin-dependent GLUT4 translocation that mediates stimulation of glucose uptake. It leads to insulin signalling through insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS1), PIP-3 and bifurcation towards Akt activation

(Zaid et al. 2008; Huang et al. 2005; Randhawa et al. 2008).

DAG, produced from phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate by the action of phospholipase C is another class of lipid intermediates that can function as second messengers. It is incorporated into triacylglyerol or triglyceride hydrolysis pathways. Its accumulation in insulin resistance may be secondary to an imbalance between its synthesis and in its incorporation into tryglycerides. These lipid metabolites also have intracellular signaling properties. Acyl-CoA:diacylglycerol acyltransferase (DGAT) are the enzymes that acylate diacylglycerols into triglycerides. Mice that overexpress skeletal muscle DGAT1 (MCK-DGAT1) accumulate muscle triglyceride but do not exhibit muscle insulin resistance (Liu et al. 2007). Although muscle triglyceride content is increased in these mice, muscle DAG content is lower and this may explain the protection from lipidinduced insulin resistance. This is in line with the athlete's paradox in which endurance athletes have increased muscle triglyceride yet are insulin sensitive (Goodpaster et al. 2001; Krssak et al. 2000). DAGs can also be converted into phosphatidic acid, a major membrane lipid, by diacylglycerol kinases (DGKs) (Chibalin et al. 2008). DGKd expression is decreased in skeletal muscles of both hyperglycemic rodents and poorly controlled diabetic patients. DGKd haploinsufficient (DGKd+/_) mice have increased muscle DAG, but not triglyceride, and muscle insulin resistance. These studies all underline the fact that tissue fatty acyl CoA and triglyceride are not the pathogenic lipid species for insulin resistance (Samuel and Shulman 2012).

6 Intracellular Localization of Lipids Related to Insulin Resistance

It is estimated that where the lipid intermediates are accumulated intracellularly is important in the development of insulin resistance. Intracellular lipid droplets are called "adiposomes," (Liu et al. 2004) and are considered as sites of active lipid synthesis and lipolysis (Figs. 12.3 and 12.4).


Fig. 12.4 Insulin activates the insulin receptor (IR) tyrosine kinase, which subsequently tyrosine phosphorylates IRS1. Through a series of intermediary steps, this leads to activation of Akt2. Akt2 activation, via AS160 and Rab-GTPase (not shown), promotes the translocation of GLUT4containing storage vesicles (GSVs) to the plasma membrane, permitting the entry of glucose into the cell, and promotes glycogen synthesis via glycogen synthase (GS). This central signaling pathway is connected to multiple other cellular pathways that are designated by numbers 1–3. (1) The green shaded areas represent mechanisms for lipid induced insulin resistance, notably diacylglycerol (DAG)mediated activation of PKCq and subsequent impairment of insulin signaling, as well as ceramide-mediated increases in PP2A and increased sequestration of Akt2 by PKCz. Impaired Akt2 activation limits translocation of GSVs to the plasma membrane, resulting in impaired glucose uptake. Impaired Akt2 activity also decreases insulin-mediated glycogen synthesis. (2) The yellow areas depict several intracellular inflammatory pathways-notably, the activation of IKK, which may impact ceramide synthesis, and the activation of JNK1, which may impair insulin signaling via serine phosphorylation of IRS1. (3) The pink area depicts activation of the unfolded protein response (UPR), which under some instances (such as acute extreme exercise) may lead to activation of ATF6 and a PGC1a-mediated adaptive response. The endoplasmic reticulum membranes also contain key lipogenic enzymes and give rise to lipid droplets. Proteins that regulate the release from these droplets (e.g., ATGL and PNPLA3) may modulate the concentration of key lipid intermediates in discrete cell compartments (Samuel and Shulman 2012). CS ceramide synthase, G3P glycerol 3-phosphate, LPA lysophosphatidic acid, SPT serine palmitoyl transferase, TAG triacylglycerol. Samuel VT, Shulman G. 2012. Mechanisms for insulin resistance: common threads and missing links. Cell, 148, 852-71

single-nucleotide polymorphism (SNP), А rs738409, in the gene encoding the lipid droplet protein patatin-like phospholipase domain containing protein 3 (PNLPA3) (Romeo et al. 2008) has been associated with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). This protein, also called adiponutrin, possesses triglyceride lipase and transacylation activity (Jenkins et al. 2004). rs738409 polymorphism results in loss of lipolytic activity. Although carriers of this SNP have increased liver fat content, it is not associated with insulin resistance (Kantartzis et al. 2009; Kotronen et al. 2009) The exact role of PNPLA3 in regulating lipid metabolism remains unknown. Normally PNPLA3 functions as a lipase and increased hepatic PNPLA3 expression should promote lipolysis and decrease liver lipid accumulation. Overexpression of the wild-type PNPLA3 does not seem to alter liver lipid content (He et al. 2010; Qiao et al. 2011). PNPLA3 knockout mice do not develop hepatic steatosis, even when provoked with a variety of dietary challenges (Basantani et al. 2011; Chen et al. 2010). This enzyme also possesses transacylation activity and thus is considered to have a role in lipid synthesis (Jenkins et al. 2004). The fact that PNPLA3 expression in adipose tissue (Caimari et al. 2007; Kershaw et al. 2006) and liver (Huang et al. 2010) decreases with fasting and increases in response to insulin and glucose is consistent with a potential role in lipogenesis. Additional studies are needed to better understand the role of PNPLA3 in regulating lipid homeostasis and its relationship with the accumulation of key signaling lipid metabolites, e.g., diacylglycerol or ceramides.

Adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL, also known as desnutrin and PNPLA2) is a potent lipase that catalyzes the hydrolysis of triglycerides into diacylglycerols. Mice lacking ATGL exhibit ectopic lipid accumulation in most tissues, manifesting dramatically with massive cardiac lipid accumulation leading to premature death (Haemmerle et al. 2006). Although there is increased adiposity and ectopic lipid accumulation, glucose tolerance is improved, again due to triglycerides not having role in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance. Human studies have demonstrated that ATGL protein expression in skeletal muscle is inversely related to whole-body insulin stimulated glucose disposal (Badin et al. 2011). Adipose-specific overexpression of ATGL also appears to protect mice from insulin resistance, probably due to an increase in lipid cycling and increased white adipose tissue uncoupling protein 1 (UCP1) expression, which increases energy expenditure (Ahmadian et al. 2009). In the liver, deletion of ATGL results in mice that are more prone to hepatic steatosis and decreased lipid oxidation but without alteration in glucose tolerance (Wu et al. 2011). ATGL seems to have a role both in regulating energy balance and in the generation of key lipid intermediates. Cells cannot readily access the energy stored in triglycerides without ATGL but at the same time cannot produce the intermediary lipid products causing insulin resistance.

Studies in mice that overexpressed DGAT2 have demonstrated that the intracellular localization of diacylglycerol is important (Jornayvaz et al. 2011). This enzyme is normally localized to the endoplasmic reticulum but, with lipid accumulation, it is highly expressed in the lipid droplet membranes (Stone et al. 2009). In the DGAT2 transgenic mice (specifically the "lowoverexpressing" strain), DAG content in the cytosolic fraction containing the lipid droplets is increased nearly tenfold, while total DAG content is increased only modestly.

7 Role of Mitochandria in Insulin Lipotoxicity and Insulin Resistance

Mitochondria are the main site of lipid degradation. Cells protect themselves from lipotoxicity or death by either oxidizing FAs or sequestering them triacylglycerol (TAG) within lipid droplets (LDs). TAG is the major form of energy storage that with sterol esters. TAGs are synthesized by acyltransferases and phosphatases at the sarcoplasmic reticulum and mitochondrial membrane and then packaged into cytoplasmic LDs. Lipids are not stored as FAs but as TAGs produced by a series of esterification reactions that combine three FA molecules with glycerol 3-phosphate (Walther and Farese 2009, 2012). In oxidative tissues, TAG-derived FAs are utilized as an energy source, but they also serve as signaling molecules as well as building blocks for membranes and complex lipids. Hepatocytes, heart, skeletal myocytes, adrenocortical cells, enterocytes and macrophages may all contain large amounts of LDs. Excessive LD accumulation is a hallmark of tip 2 DM, obesity, atherosclerosis, hepatic steatosis and other metabolic diseases (Aon et al. 2014). Development of tissue lipotoxicity and dysfunction is linked to alterations in LD biogenesis and regulation of TAG hydrolysis. The protein family of perilipins (Plin) is associated with LDs. Perilipins affect the spatial and metabolic interactions between LD and mitochondria. Plin 1 is the most abundant protein in adipocytes and plin 2 in the liver (Greenberg and Coleman 2011). Plin 1 protein enhances catecholamine-stimulated lipolysis and importantly a reduction in Plin 1 protein expression is associated with increased constitutive lipolysis which can promote systemic insulin resistance (Greenberg and Coleman 2011). Reduced expression of perilipins may promote both lipolysis and fat oxidation, resulting in reduced intracellular TAG and adipose mass. On the other hand excessive lypolysis and defective lipid storage may promote insulin resistance (Aon et al. 2014).

It is well established that mitochondrial function is required for normal glucose-stimulated insulin secretion from pancreatic beta cells (Lowell and Shulman 2005). Impaired ATP synthesis and mitochondrial dysfunction play a role in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes (Lowell and Shulman 2005; Defronzo 2010). Peterson et al. have shown that decreased ATP synthesis is associated with increased intramyocellular fat. In isolated mitochondria from obese and type 2 diabetic individuals, ATP synthesis is reduced and correlates closely with decreased insulin-stimulated glucose disposal and increased fasting plasma NEFA (Petersen et al. 2003). Mitochondrial oxidative activity and mitochondrial adenosine triphosphate (ATP) synthesis decrease, these data support the hypothesis that insulin resistance in humans arises from defects in mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation, which in turn lead to increases in intracellular fatty acid metabolites (fatty acyl CoA and diacylglyerol) that distrupt insulin signaling (Lowell and Shulman 2005). Type 2 diabetic individuals and insulin-resistance offspring with normal glucose tolerance have reduced expression of multiple nuclear genes that encode enzymes involved in oxidative metabolism, including peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) coactivator (PGC-1alfa, 1beta), the master regulator of mitochondrial biogenesis (Patti et al. 2003; Puigserver and Spiegelman 2003). Studies support this idea, PGC-1-responsive genes are down-regulated in obese with impaired glucose tolerance and type 2 diabetic individuals. The reduction in mitochondrial oxidative-phosphorylation activity in insulinresistance individuals is suggested to be due to a defect in mitochondrial function (Lowell and Shulman 2005). In one study, the activity of mitochondrial oxidative enzymes was found to be lower in type 2 diabetic patients who were also obese (Vondra et al. 1977). Obese individuals have also been shown to have a smaller mitochondria with reduced bioenergetic capacity compared with lean controls (Kelley et al. 2002).

8 Signaling Pathways Involved in Lipotoxicity and Insulin Resistance

FFA's act through many different signaling pathways. One of the pathways affected by saturated FA's is through the toll-like receptor 4 (TRL-4). TRL's are the receptors that recognize pathogenassociated molecular patterns and activate the innate immune response. LRT4 recognizes lipopolysaccahride (LPS), a component of cell wall in gram negative bacteria and activates inflammatory signaling pathways including nuclear factor kappa light chain enhancer of activated B cells pathway (NF-kappa B). Saturated FA residues in LPS are necessary for activation of LTR4 signaling.

FFA's activate TLR4 signaling in adipocytes, macrophages and skeletal cells and are considered to cause insulin resistance in mice (Shi et al. 2006). TRL4(-) mice are protected from the expression of proinflammatory cytokines in adipose tissue and insulin resistance induced by lipid infusion. C3H/HeL mice, with a loss of function mutation in the TLR4 gene are protected against the development of HFD-induced insulin resistance (Tsukumo et al. 2007). Lipid infusion and/or a high fat diet activate inflammatory signaling within metabolic tissues, such as adipose tissue, partly through TLR4. This inflammatory activation contributes to insulin resistance.

The complex roles of immune cells in metabolic tissue have been shown. Adipose tissue contains different immune cells, which are constitutively present but accumulate further in obesity. These immune cells communicate with adipocytes within adipose tissue. Inflammatory cytokines secreted by macrophages activate lipolysis in adipocytes through supressing insulin signaling. FFA's that are released from the adipocytes further activate macrophages via TLR4. Macrophages and other immune cells contribute to the development of insulin resistance in the liver and skeletal muscle (Shi et al. 2006). Thus it is suggested that FFA's promote insulin resistance through activating inflammatory pathways via TLR4 expressed on immune cells. Other pathways also appear to have role in lipid-induced insulin resistance. Lipid infusion has been shown to increase the levels of lipid metabolites, like fatty-acyl-CaA and DAG (Yu et al. 2002). DAG in turn activates protein kinase C (PKC) and some PKC isoforms have been shown to interfere with insulin receptor signaling (Boden 2011).

9 Role of Novel Protein Kinase Cs

Protein kinase C family members, through their kinase activity sense lipid signals and affect cellular events in response. The PKC kinases are subdivided into three categories: conventional PKCs (cPKC: a, bI, bII, and g) that require both calcium and diacylglycerol for activation, novel PKCs (nPKC: d, ε , h, and q) that require only diacylglycerol and atypical PKCs (aPKC: z and l) that require neither calcium nor diacylglycerol. Increased plasma fatty acid concentrations due to an infusion of intralipid/heparin causes impaired insulin signaling and skeletal muscle insulin resistance, that is associated with activation of PKC-q (Griffin et al. 1999).

Increased activity of the novel-type PKCu and PKCe are involved in inhibition of muscle insulin

action in response to elevated FA (Frangioudakis and Cooney 2008; Yu et al. 2002; Corcoran et al. 2007). Both PKCu and PKCe act upstream of the stress kinases IkBa kinase b (IKKb) and c-Jun NH2-terminal kinase (JNK) and thus they mediate phosphorylation of IRS1 on Ser307 (Gao et al. 2007). This phosphorylationof IRS1 at these serine residues reduces its tyrosine phosphorylation and downstream propagation of the insulin signal. PKCe may promote the degradation of insulin receptors (Ikeda et al. 2001). However there are several reports that do not verify these suggestions.

For instance impaired insulin signalling at the level of IRS1, that is thought to be the cause of insulin resistance, may not necessarily cause downstream insulin resistance. In an oxidative stress model of insulin resistance, although the defect in IRS1 was corrected, downstream insulin resistance persisted (Potashnik et al. 2003). These findings suggest that insulin resistance related to GLUT4 translocation may be involving mechanisms other than IRS1. Thus, the interelation between DAG, PKC and lipid induced muscle insulin resistance needs to be clarified by further research.

PKCq activation was found to be associated with decreased insulin-stimulated IRS-1 tyrosine phosphorylation along with increased IRS-1 serine phosphorylation (Li et al. 2004). Mice lacking PKCq are protected from skeletal muscle insulin resistance following acute lipid infusion (Kim et al. 2004b). In contrast, relatively chronic exposure to 14 weeks of high-fat feeding, PKCq knockout mouse are prone to diet-induced obesity and develop muscle, adipose, and hepatic insulin resistance (Gao et al. 2007).

PKCs are also implicated in the pathogenesis hepatic insulin resistance in non alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). High-fat feeding in rodents cause marked hepatic steatosis and hepatic insulin resistance without peripheral insulin resistance. Hepatic insulin resistance is thought to be associated with activation of PKC ε . Decreasing PKC ε expression enhances hepatic insulin response in fat-fed rats despite hepatic steatosis, demonstrating that PKC ε is required for the development of hepatic insulin resistance in NAFLD (Samuel and Shulman 2012).

PKCd is another novel isoform that is also associated with hepatic insulin resistance. PKCd has been shown to be activated in the livers of rats subjected to a 6 h intralipid/heparin infusion, along with the development of hepatic insulin resistance (Lam et al. 2002). The effects of PKCd may be mediated through altered lipogenesis; expression of key lipogenic enzymes is decreased in PKCd knockout mice and increases following adenoviral overexpression. Although PKCd is important for the development of hepatic steatosis, whether it acts as part of an inflammatory signal or a mediator of lipid homeostasis, is unknown (Fig. 12.3). Early studies suggest that nPKCs impair insulin signaling through interferance with insulin receptor activation (Pillay et al. 1990; Takayama et al. 1988), while this was not confirmed with later studies (Kellerer et al. 1995). nPKC-mediated impairment of insulin receptor kinase activity is also evident in the liver, where, PKCE and the insulin receptor are closely associated with each other. These data may provide evidence to show that diacylglycerol-mediated activation of nPKCs directly impairs insulin signaling and insulin action, explaining insulin resistance in both muscle and liver with lipid excess.

10 Role of Akt2

Accumulation of ceramides has been associated with impaired Akt2 action. The proposed mechanisms are activation of protein phosphatase 2A (Teruel et al. 2001), which can dephosphorylate Akt2, effectively decreasing insulin signaling (Fig. 12.3). Ceramides may also impair insulin action via the atypical PKC isoform, PKCz (Powell et al. 2003), which prevents Akt2 activation (Fig. 12.4).

11 JNK Pathway in Insulin Resistance

One of the common pathways for the insulin resistance seen in inflammatory states is the activation of JNK1. Activation of JNK1 plays an important role in the mechanism whereby the unfolded protein response (UPR) may cause insulin resistance. In inflammatory signaling pathways (e.g., in response to TNFa), JNK1 activation follows a parallel pathway to NF-kB activation. JNK1 knockout mice are protected from diet-induced insulin resistance. JNK1 inactivation in macrophages and adipocytes have an increase in energy expenditure and are protected from diet induced obesity, hepatic steatosis, and glucose intolerance (Tuncman et al. 2006). JNK1 inactivation also increases energy expenditure, possibly via increased brown adipose tissue (BAT) expression of UCP1, decreased body weight gain and liver triglyceride content, decreased PKCe activation, and protection from insulin resistance. Tissue-specific manipulations of JNK1 provide additional insights. Liverspecific JNK1 deletion promotes hepatic steatosis, with increased expression of key lipogenic enzymes, impaired insulin signaling, and hepatic insulin resistance (Zhang et al. 2011b).

Adipose JNK1 knockout mice are protected from hepatic steatosis and specifically hepatic insulin resistance, but they exhibit similar weight gain and adiposity on a high-fat diet (Sabio et al. 2008). Fat-fed muscle-specific JNK1 knockout mice have similar weight gain and impairment of glucose tolerance as wild-type mice. However, they show a modest improvement in muscle-specific glucose uptake, with improvement in insulin signaling. Surprisingly, these mice also manifest increased adipose tissue inflammation and a modest increase in hepatic steatosis, though without differences in adipose or hepatic insulin sensitivity. Thus JNK 1 in adipocytes may be related with increased lipolysis, however in the liver it may supress lipogenesis. This may be a mechanism to coordinate shift of metabolic fuel substrates.

Thus JNK1 seem to have different effects in different tissues in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance. Alterations in JNK1 activity can alter insulin responsiveness, its role may be indirect and may instead be related to its ability to alter intracellular lipid metabolism (Samuel and Shulman 2012).

12 Lipoprotein Lipase

Lipoprotein lipase (LpL) is a key enzyme that hydrolyzes circulating triglyceride, allowing tissue uptake through specific fatty acid transport proteins (FATPs) together with CD36. LpL expression in muscle leads to increased muscle lipid uptake and insulin resistance in muscle (Kim et al. 2001). In contrast, deletion of LpL (Wang et al. 2009) or of other proteins involved in fat transport, such as CD36 (Hajri et al. 2002) or FATP1 (Kim et al. 2004c), protects mice against muscle lipid accumulation and insulin resistance (Fig. 12.4). Hepatic LpL overexpression leads specifically to hepatic steatosis and hepatic insulin resistance (Kim et al. 2001).

The liver actively exports lipids. ApoC3 plays role, whereby inhibiting LpL activity and limiting peripheral fat uptake. This leads to postprandial hyperlipidemia (Samuel and Shulman 2012). When placed on a high-fat diet, ApoC3 tg mice develop hepatic steatosis with diacylglycerol accumulation, PKCe activation, and hepatic insulin resistance (Lee et al. 2011). A mismatch between hepatic lipid uptake and lipid export in the high fat-fed mice leads to the development of hepatic steatosis. While hepatic lipid uptake is increased, lipid export, via ApoB100 containing VLDL particles, is decreased in the hyperinsulinemic fat-fed mice due to suppression of ApoB100 expression. This is important for human disease. Individuals with body mass index of $<25 \text{ kg/m}^2$, carrying polymorphisms of the ApoC3 geneinsulin response element region, have increased fasting plasma ApoC3 concentrations and fasting hypertriglyceridemia (Petersen et al. 2010). Thus, hepatic insulin resistance may result from ectopic lipid accumulation in liver either from increased delivery or decreased export (Samuel and Shulman 2012).

13 Lipids and the Unfolded Protein Response

A significant amount of work has focused on the role of UPR in the pathogenesis of hepatic insulin resistance and NAFLD (Fig. 12.3). Activation of the UPR, also termed endoplasmic reticulum stress plays important role in the etiology of insulin resistance, especially seen in NAFLD (Samuel and Shulman 2012). Lowered protein folding capacity of the ER causes accumulation of immature proteins in the ER lumen and this triggers a

complex primarily adaptive signaling network called the unfolded protein response (UPR) in order to restore ER homeostasis. Unfolded proteins recruit increasing amounts of BiP, ER chaperone, which is thus detached from the luminal domains of three transmembrane ER stress sensor proteins: RNA-dependent protein kinase-like ER kinase (PERK), inositol-requiring enzyme 1 (IRE1) and activating transcription factor 6 (ATF6). When the UPR fails to restore the ER functions, apoptosis is stimulated mostly by induction of CCAAT/enhancer binding protein homologous protein (CHOP) and activation of JNK. JNK activation is also triggered by the oxidative stress in lipotoxicity (Gao et al. 2010). Besides its pro-apoptotic activity, JNK also interferes with insulin signaling by phosphorylating insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) at serine (Aguirre et al. 2000), which represents a key link between ER-stress and insulin resistance. Activation of the UPR was observed in the livers of leptin deficient ob/ob mice (Ozcan et al. 2004), suggesting that these pathways may be involved in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance in obese states in rodents as well as in humans (Gregor et al. 2009). Markers of the UPR are decreased after surgical induced weight loss (Gregor et al. 2009). Activation of the UPR mostly provides cells the ability to adapt to changing demands. This is especially evident in pancreatic beta cells in insulin-resistant states. The increased amount of insulin produced could overwhelm the capacity of the ER to process and secrete insulin. On the other hand, in other tissues, such as liver and adipose tissue, activation of the UPR is maladaptive; IRE1-mediated activation of JNK1 leads to serine phosphorylation of IRS-1, which impairs insulin signaling (Ozcan et al. 2004; Tuncman et al. 2006). The UPR regulates lipogenesis, allowing for expansion of the ER membrane and increasing the capacity of the ER to handle proteins (Samuel and Shulman 2012). The ability of the UPR to cause hepatic insulin resistance may ultimately depend on whether UPR activation alters the balance of lipogenesis and lipid export. The programmed cell death caused by fatty acids, that is at least partly due to ER stress, is referred to as lipoapoptosis. The role of PERK/ATF4/ CHOP signaling pathway has been demonstrated in saturated fatty acid-induced ER stress and lipoapoptosis in L02 and HepG2 human liver cell lines (Cao et al. 2012). Increased levels of palmitate has been shown to disrupt ER homeostasis by decreasing the expression of Bip in HepG2 cells.

In adipose tissue, UPR activation appears to regulate energy balance. Mice with a heterozygous deletion of Grp78 had an activation of "adaptive" UPR factors and are protected against diet-induced obesity, hepatic steatosis, and insulin resistance (Ye et al. 2010). Activation of UPR following loss of the Grp78 may alter adipogenesis and energy balance to improve insulin sensitivity. The UPR also has role in skeletal muscle (Fig. 12.4). Chronic high-fat feeding activates the UPR in both early (e.g., 6 weeks high-fat feeding) and late stages (20 weeks) in mice. However, 6 weeks of high-fat feeding in healthy human subjects did not activate the UPR in skeletal muscle, even though there were the expected changes in glucose tolerance and intramyocellular lipid accumulation. Regarding the effect of UPR in insulin resistance, different models, with different challenges employed (e.g., varying diets, chemical inducers) and different assessments of glucose and insulin action are conducted. It is difficult to conclude that the UPR directly interferes with insulin signaling and leads to insulin resistance. However, the data suggest that the UPR functions as a part of cellular response to balance metabolic needs. Some aspects of the UPR clearly regulate lipogenesis (e.g., the IRE1a-XBP1s arm), lipid droplet formation, and lipid storage (e.g., through ATF6) and also regulate glucose metabolism (e.g., signaling through eiF2a and CREBH (Lee et al. 2010). Thus, activation of the UPR may primarily alter cellular lipid balance and, via accumulation of lipid intermediates, alter insulin signaling (Samuel and Shulman 2012).

14 Lipotoxicity and Hepatic Insulin Resistance

Lipotoxic derangement of ER functions is likely to be due to oxidative stress, disturbed calcium homeostasis and altered membrane saturation. Inhibition of fatty acid oxidation has been shown to protect hepatocytes from ER stress, as a result of elevated ratio of oxidized to reduced glutathione and enhanced oxidative folding in the ER (Tyra et al. 2012). ER lipid perturbation can trigger the UPR directly and independently of luminal accumulation of unfolded proteins. Two of the ER stress receptors, IRE1 α and PERK have been revealed to respond to increased lipid saturation (Volmer et al. 2013). This novel mechanism is in accordance with the greater toxicity of saturated vs. unsaturated fatty acids as well as with the protective effect of unsaturated fatty acids against saturated fatty acid induced toxicity (Mantzaris et al. 2011; Nivala et al. 2013; Zhang et al. 2011c).

On the other hand, several genes related to lipoprotein are controlled by IRE1 α , and hence induction of the UPR upon membrane lipid perturbation might contribute to the prevention of hepatic steatosis (Zhang et al. 2011a). Mice with hepatocyte-specific IRE1 α deletion without ER stress display modest hepatosteatosis, and this is aggravated after induction of ER stress (Zhang et al. 2011a). Disturbed lipid metabolism can lead to ER stress and trigger the UPR, and the ER stress-dependent alteration in lipid homeostasis might underlie the hepatic steatosis (Zámbó et al. 2013).

Increased reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation has been shown to be involved in hepatic lipotoxicity. Palmitate induces oxidative stress and this contributes to insulin resistance in H4IIEC3 rat hepatocytes (Nakamura et al. 2009; Seifert et al. 2010). Fatty acid accumulation causes ROS generation in the liver presumably through enhanced β -oxidation and electron overflow in the mitochondrial electron transfer chain (Seifert et al. 2010). A decrease in mitochondrial quinone pool and a related inhibition of mitochondrial oxidative metabolism were also suggested to be mechanisms underlying the increased mitochondrial ROS production in high fat diet (Vial et al. 2011). In HepG2 and McNtcp.24 liver cells exposed to saturated FFAs, mitochondrial depolarization, cytochrome c release, and increased ROS production were detected. The role of lysosomal disruption was also suggested (Li et al. 2008). Increased expression (Weltman et al. 1998) and activity (Videla et al. 2004; Orellana et al. 2006) of cytochrome P450 2E1 (CYP2E1) monooxygenase likely contributes to the oxidative stress in lipotoxicity. CYP2E1 is an integral membrane protein of the ER and an important source of oxidative intermediates including free radicals. CYP2E1 activity has been shown to be positively correlated with body mass index and with the degree of steatosis (Chtioui et al. 2007). Increased ROS production causes damage by injuring DNA, proteins and lipids. It activates certain stress-sensitive signaling pathways, such as nuclear factor κB , p38MAPK, and JNK (Ghosh et al. 2009), which in the long run favor cell death. Increased oxidative stress also affects the redox homeostasis in the ER lumen (Banhegyi et al. 2007, 2012).

15 Lipotoxicity and Insulin Resistance in Muscle

Three mechanism are considered to play role in the way lipid metabolites cause insulin resistance in muscle. These are altered intramuscular lipid metabolism, circulating cytokines and macrophage infiltration of muscle tissue (Kewalramani et al. 2010). FA's that are released into the circulation may accumulate in the skeletal muscle (Kraegen et al. 1991). Within muscle FA's become activated to acyl-CoA derivatives. The majority of them are esterified into tryglycerides. Although IMTG accumulation has earlier been proposed to be related to insulin resistance in muscle, the other fat metabolites such as DAG's, ceramides, LCFA-CoA's and acylcarnitine products of incomplete FA oxidation, are more directly responsible for insulin resistance in skeletal muscle (Muoio 2010).

Numerous studies have indicated that ceramides play role in the development of impaired insulin-stimulated muscle glucose uptake through acting downstream of IRS1 (Holland et al. 2007; Watson et al. 2009). Ceramides can impair insulin signaling in muscle by reducing Akt activation (Thrush et al. 2009; Summers 2006). However, the reductions observed in Akt activity may not be the cause of insulin resistance in muscle, since GLUT4 translocation would need as

little as 20% of Akt activation (Bilan et al. 2009). This suggests that targets other than Akt may contribute to insulin resistance to ceramides in muscle. Muscle ceramide levels are elevated only when muscle is exposed to saturated FA (palmitate) and not unsaturated FA (linoleate). Inhibition of ceramide biosynthesis prevents palmitateinduced insulin-resistant glucose uptake, but not the insulin resistance caused by linoleate (Holland et al. 2007). These results indicate that palmitate leads to insulin resistance primarily via ceramides, provided its metabolism is not diverted to DAG or IMTG. Whether ceramides directly influence insulin sensitivity in human skeletal muscle in vivo remains unclear (Boden 2008; Skovbro et al. 2008; Straczkowski et al. 2007).

The increased amount of acyl-CoAs in muscle of high-fat fed animals may induce upregulation of ß-oxidative metabolism. However, downstream pathways such as the TCA cycle or the electron transport chain activity may not compensate for this increased metabolism. This leads to the accumulation of LCFA-CoAs and acylcarnitine conjugates that are not completely oxidized (Muoio 2010). Moreover levels of LCFA-CoAs are elevated in conjunction with muscle insulin resistance (Bruce et al. 2009). LCFA-CoAs may impair muscle insulin action by acting as precursors to other lipid intermediates as ceramides and DAG. A direct target of LCFA-CoAs in the insulin-signalling pathway has not been identified yet. The improved muscle insulin action in rat muscle with overexpression of carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1 provides some proof that FA oxidation is a suitable target to improve muscle insulin action (Bruce et al. 2009). Indeed, carnitine supplementation can improve insulin action in high-fat-fed animals, suggesting that carnitine availability may be the limiting factor for appropriate fat oxidation (Muoio 2010). Acylcarnitines themselves may be toxic or the incomplete FA oxidation generates oxidative radicals that interfere with the insulinsignalling cascade (Samocha-Bonet et al. 2010). Direct exposure of muscle cells to low levels of peroxide causes insulin resistance through insulin-induced Akt phosphorylation and Rac activation (Jebailey et al. 2007), and in the long term reduces tyrosine phosphorylation of IRS1 (Bashan et al. 2009).

In summary, FA's cause muscle insulin resistance through changes in the levels of DAG, ceramide, LCFA-CoA, acylcarnitines and possibly oxidative radicals. Each lipid metabolite interfere with distinct steps in the insulin signaling cascade, reducing GLUT4 translocation to the muscle membrane.

16 Role of Macrophages in Skeletal Muscle Insulin Resistance

Macrophages are an important component of skeletal muscle. Macrophages are mostly in their M2 (anti-inflammatory) phenotypic polarization (Olefsky and Glass 2010) in muscle, where they contribute to regeneration and revascularization. If they become M1 polarized (inflammatory), especially in close vicinity of muscle fibres, these macrophages release cytokines onto the muscle cells. It has been postulated that this may ocur in response to circulating FA's (Olefsky and Glass 2010; Bilan et al. 2009). These macrophages may also be directed to muscle through adipocytes that are found among muscle fibers in obesity (Vettor et al. 2009).

Activated macrophages have been shown to be increased within muscle tissue through different techniques (Weisberg et al. 2003; Nguyen et al. 2007). Increased infiltration of macrophages in skeletal muscle of obese insulin resistant individuals has been demonstrated by Varma et al. (Varma et al. 2009). On the other hand, two studies found very low expression of macrophagespecific markers (CD68 and CD14) in severely obese patients with muscle biopsies (Bruun et al. 2006; Di Gregorio et al. 2005). No change in the mRNA levels of these markers in muscle was observed with lifestyle intervention which seemed to improve insulin action (Bruun et al. 2006). In vitro studies have demonstrated that FA can activate macrophages to secrete cytokines that cause insulin resistance in muscle. In an in vitro system of co-culture of primary human skeletal muscle myotubes with THP-1 macrophages, palmitate increased the expression of a variety of cytokines and chemokines (TNFa, IL-6, IL-10, IL-1b and MCP-1) in the myotubes, caused IkBa protein degradation, elevated JNK phosphorylation and diminished insulindependent phosphorylation of Akt.

Adipose tissue macophages (ATM) may actually adjust lipid release and, in doing so, prevent excess lipid delivery that would further enhance ectopic lipid accumulation and exacerbate insulin resistance. The interaction between macrophages and adipose tissue may also optimize energy usage in the organism, providing that lipid release is in balance with lipid utilization (Samuel and Shulman 2012). ATMs secrete cytokines to provide this balance through a complex series of signaling pathways. TNF α binding can lead to activation of the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways (e.g., JNK1) as well as the inhibitor of nuclear factor k-B kinase pathway (IKK) pathway. Adipose-specific expression of p65 (aP2p65) activates inflammation in the adipose tissue, causing ATM recruitment and cytokine production, etc., but at the same time protects mice from weight gain when placed on a high-fat diet, probably due to an increase in energy expenditure (Tang et al. 2010). Thus, ap2-p65 transgenic mice are protected from diet-induced insulin resistance, with improved hepatic and peripheral insulin sensitivity (Samuel and Shulman 2012).

16.1 Inflammatory Cytokines Taking Role in Muscle Insulin Resistance

Numerous studies have demonstrated that cytokines increase adipose lipolysis (Kawakami et al. 1987; Stone et al. 1969), but the underlying mechanism is unclear. Earlier studies examined the possibility that cytokines may increase expression of key lipases. However, TNFa actually decreases expression of ATLG, which is thought to be secondary to decreased PPARY expression (Kim et al. 2006). IL-6 infusion in healthy humans increases plasma fatty acid and glycerol concentrations (indirect measures of lipolysis). Recent studies have suggested that cytokines may affect the stability of lipid droplets in adipocytes by influencing the proteins that stabilize the lipid droplet. TNF α decreases perilipin expression, presumably enhancing the ability of lipases to access triglyceride within the lipid droplets (Laurencikiene et al. 2007). Adipose tissue inflammation may increase lipolysis. This, in turn, may also contribute to insulin resistance; excess lipolysis could drive fatty acid reesterification and ectopic lipid accumulation, leading to the associated impairments in insulin signaling. Calorie restriction in fat-fed mice acutely increases ATMs and may represent a response to the initial increase in ATGL-mediated lipolysis (Kosteli et al. 2010). ATMs may play a role in regulating the rate of adipose lipolysis. Thus, ATMs may actually regulate lipid release and prevent excess lipid delivery that would further enhance ectopic lipid accumulation and exacerbate insulin resistance. The interaction between macrophages and adipose tissue may also organize energy usage in the organism, permitting lipid release that can be coordinated with lipid utilization.

ATMs secrete cytokines to orchestrate these metabolic changes in target tissues through a complex series of signaling pathways. For example, TNF α binding to the TNF receptor can lead to activation of the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways (e.g., JNK1,) as well as the inhibitor of nuclear factor k-B kinase pathway (IKK).

FA's have been suggested to trigger the immune response in macrophages through TLR's, but they may also have direct effects. FAs lead to activation of inflammatory signals in adipocytes, in macrophages (Shi et al. 2006) and in muscle cells (Bilan et al. 2009), which leads to the release of proinflammatory cytokines. Cytokines can affect insulin action. Tumour necrosis factor- α (TNFa), interleukin (IL)-6 and IL-10 affect insulin responses directly in skeletal muscle. The balance between proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines are fundamental in the development of muscle insulin resistance.

Cytokines also increase adipose lipolysis (Kawakami et al. 1987; Stone et al. 1969), but the underlying mechanism is unclear. They may affect the stability of lipid droplets in adipocytes by influencing the proteins that stabilize the lipid droplet (Samuel and Shulman 2012).

16.1.1 Tumour Necrosis Factor- α

Obese rodent models of insulin resistance demonstrated an increase in TNF α in their adipose tissue (Hotamisligil et al. 1993). TNF α expression was also increased in the adipose tissue obtained from obese subjects; this was related to insulin resistance, and decreased with weight reduction (Hotamisligil et al. 1995; Kern et al. 1995). Adipose tissue TNFa secretion is thought to originate from activated macrophages (Weisberg et al. 2003; Xu et al. 2003). Palmitate augments TNFα gene expression in muscle cells, through stimulation of PKCu and activation of NF-kB (Jove et al. 2006; Hommelberg et al. 2009). Exposure of primary human muscle cell cultures to TNFa causes insulin resistance through decreasing glucose uptake (Austin et al. 2008; Bouzakri and Zierath 2007). The mechanisms beyond this involves activation of extracellular signal-regulated kinase-1/2 (ERK1/2), JNK, or the NFkB pathway.

16.1.2 Interleukin-6

In mouse C2C12 myoblasts, palmitate activates NF-kB and augments IL-6 production in parallel to reducing insulin-dependent glucose uptake (Jove et al. 2006). It has been argued that, IL-6 acutely may potentiate insuin actions on muscle glucose uptake, but with prolonged exposure may cause insulin resistance (Nieto-Vazquez et al. 2008). In rats, sustained IL-6 administration increased muscle insulin signalling at the level of IRS1 and Akt (Holmes et al. 2008). On the other hand, overexpression of IL-6 in mouse skeletal muscle impaired insulin-stimulated muscle glucose uptake (Franckhauser et al. 2008). Several pathways (AMPK, activation of JNK1/2, suppressor of cytokine signalling-3 expression and activation of the IRS1 tyrosine phosphatase, protein tyrosine phosphatase-1B) have been suggested regarding the effect of IL-6, but in vivo effects have not been delineated. IL-6 may need to interact with other proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines to modulate muscle insulin action (Samuel and Shulman 2012).

16.1.3 Interleukin-10

IL-10 is a classical anti-inflammatory cytokine expressed in muscle. It that can modulate lipidinduced insulin resistance. As well as directly inhibiting effects of excess lipid, it also protects against IL-6 induced muscle insulin resistance (Kim et al. 2004a). IL-10 partially prevents the harmful effects of palmitate-treated macrophages on insulininduced GLUT4 translocation in L6 muscle cells (Samokhvalov et al. 2009). Although in vivo studies of IL-10 administration (Kim et al. 2004a) support the hypothesis that IL-10 reduces insulin resistance in muscle cells, the major cellular targets and the mechanisms involved remain uncertain.

In summary, TNFa, IL-6 and IL-10 directly act on muscle cells to alter insulin signalling and the stimulation of glucose uptake. TNF α generally has negative actions and IL-10 has positive actions and the response to IL-6 varies depending on the amount of exposure. The studies show that cultured muscle respond to cytokines, which in vivo may originate from adipose tissue, innate immune cells or even from autonomous production by the muscle cells themselves.

17 Pancreatic Beta Cell Dysfunction

Lipotoxicity further contributes to pancreatic beta cell dysfunction. Suggested mechanism like activation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress have been identified as the mechanisms leading to beta cell lipotoxicity (Cnop 2008; Fonseca et al. 2011). It has been demonstrated that palmitate is involved in the development of pancreatic beta cell dysfunction (Gillingham et al. 2011). Palmitate does this through activating TLR4 on pancreatic beta cells and through the activation of chemokines. As a result, M1-type macrophages accumulate within the islets. Thus inflammation contributes to lipotoxicity in vivo. Also M1 macrophages have been shown to accumulate within islets in obese mice (Cucak et al. 2014; Jourdan et al. 2013). In mice fed on a high-fat diet (HFD), TRL4 receptor has been involved in the development of islet cell inflammation and beta cell dysfunction.

In obese type 2 diabetic individuals, beta cells don't secrete enough insulin to compensate for the increased demand (Rhodes 2005; Deng et al. 2004) and beta cell mass decrease (Butler et al. 2003). Increased rates of apoptosis play an important role (Pick et al. 1998). Numerous studies have documented that, in individuals with type 2 diabetes, beta cells don't sense glucose (Gerich 2003). Glucose sensing requires oxidative mitochondrial metabolism, leading to the generation of ATP (Maechler and Wollheim 2001). The increase in the ratio of ATP to adenosine diphosphate (ADP) in the beta cell, which then initiates the following chain of events: inhibition of the cell's ATP/ADP-regulated potassium channel, plasma membrane depolarization, opening of a voltage-gated calcium channel, calcium influx and secretion of insulin (Lowell and Shulman 2005). It is possible that decreased mitochondrial function in beta cells, might lead to beta cell dysfunction and type 2 diabetes (Lowell and Shulman 2005). Beta cell dysfunction in type 2 diabetes is thought to be secondary to glucotoxicity and/or lipotoxicity (Unger 1995; Poitout and Robertson 2002; Prentki et al. 2002). A number of hypotheses have been proposed to explain how these conditions induce beta cell dysfunction. One of these hypotheses, focuses on changes in the expression and function of a mitochondrial inner membrane protein called uncoupling protein-2 (UCP2) (Chan et al. 2001; Joseph et al. 2002; Krauss et al. 2003). UCP2 exerts substantial negative control over glucosestimulated insulin secretion (Lowell and Shulman 2005). UCP2 is expressed in human beta cells and its expression is increased by hyperglycemia (Brown et al. 2002). Stimulation of UCP2 activity by superoxide is relevant to the development of beta cell dysfunction, because superoxide production is increased in beta cells of rodents with type 2 diabetes and in cultured beta cells exposed to hyperglycemia and elevated levels of lipids (Krauss et al. 2003, Bindokas et al. 2003). The superoxide-UCP2 proton leak pathway is an important contributor to beta cell dysfunction and may play an important role in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes (Lowell and Shulman 2005).

18 Conclusion

Excess nutrient intake seen in obesity, results in depositon of fat in non-adipose tissue. Functional impairments associated with increased circulating levels of lipids and the consequent metabolic alterations in fatty acid utilization and intracellular signaling have been termed lipotoxicity. Lipotoxicity has been implicated in insulin resistance and pancreatic beta cell dysfunction. Various lipid moities, such as diacylglycerols and ceramides, have been implicated in the development of insulin resistance. Several different pathways are involved in the effects of different lipid moieties leading to insulin resistance in nonadipose tissue organs, such as liver and muscle. Mitochondria are the main site of lipid degradation and mitochondrial dysfunction plays a role in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance. Effects through the toll like receptor 4, through novel protein kinase c pathways and the JNK-1 pathway have all been involved as the mechanisms whereby lipid moieties lead to insulin resistance. Activation of the unfolded protein response, also termed endoplasmic reticulum stress, through mainly increased oxidative stress, plays important role in the etiology of insulin resistance, especially seen in NAFLD. Fatty acids cause muscle insulin resistance through changes in the levels of DAG, ceramide, LCFA-CoA, acylcarnitines and possibly oxidative radicals. The balance between proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines are also fundamental in the development of muscle insulin resistance. TNFa generally has negative actions and IL-10 has positive actions and the response to IL-6 varies depending on the amount of exposure. Besides leading to insulin resistance, lipotoxicity also has role in pancreatic ß cell dysfunction. Activation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress have been identified as the mechanisms leading to beta cell lipotoxicity.

References

Aguirre, V., T. Uchida, L. Yenush, R. Davis, and M.F. White. 2000. The c-Jun NH(2)-terminal kinase promotes insulin resistance during association with insulin receptor substrate-1 and phosphorylation of Ser(307). *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275: 9047–9054.

- Ahmadian, M., R.E. Duncan, K.A. Varady, D. Frasson, M.K. Hellerstein, A.L. Birkenfeld, V.T. Samuel, G.I. Shulman, Y. Wang, C. Kang, and H.S. Sul. 2009. Adipose overexpression of desnutrin promotes fatty acid use and attenuates diet-induced obesity. *Diabetes* 58: 855–866.
- Aon, M.A., N. Bhatt, and S.C. Cortassa. 2014. Mitochondrial and cellular mechanisms for managing lipid excess. *Frontiers in Physiology* 5: 282.
- Austin, R.L., A. Rune, K. Bouzakri, J.R. Zierath, and A. Krook. 2008. siRNA-mediated reduction of inhibitor of nuclear factor-kappaB kinase prevents tumor necrosis factor-alpha-induced insulin resistance in human skeletal muscle. *Diabetes* 57: 2066–2073.
- Azen, S.P., R.K. Peters, K. Berkowitz, S. Kjos, A. Xiang, and T.A. Buchanan. 1998. TRIPOD (TRoglitazone In the Prevention Of Diabetes): A randomized, placebo-controlled trial of troglitazone in women with prior gestational diabetes mellitus. *Controlled Clinical Trials* 19: 217–231.
- Badin, P.M., K. Louche, A. Mairal, G. Liebisch, G. Schmitz, A.C. Rustan, S.R. Smith, D. Langin, and C. Moro. 2011. Altered skeletal muscle lipase expression and activity contribute to insulin resistance in humans. *Diabetes* 60: 1734–1742.
- Banhegyi, G., A. Benedetti, M. Csala, and J. Mandl. 2007. Stress on redox. FEBS Letters 581: 3634–3640.
- Banhegyi, G., E. Margittai, A. Szarka, J. Mandl, and M. Csala. 2012. Crosstalk and barriers between the electron carriers of the endoplasmic reticulum. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 16: 772–780.
- Barnes, P.J., and M. Karin. 1997. Nuclear factor-kappaB: A pivotal transcription factor in chronic inflammatory diseases. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 336: 1066–1071.
- Basantani, M.K., M.T. Sitnick, L. Cai, D.S. Brenner, N.P. Gardner, J.Z. Li, G. Schoiswohl, K. Yang, M. Kumari, R.W. Gross, R. Zechner, and E.E. Kershaw. 2011. Pnpla3/Adiponutrin deficiency in mice does not contribute to fatty liver disease or metabolic syndrome. *Journal of Lipid Research* 52: 318–329.
- Bashan, N., J. Kovsan, I. Kachko, H. Ovadia, and A. Rudich. 2009. Positive and negative regulation of insulin signaling by reactive oxygen and nitrogen species. *Physiological Reviews* 89: 27–71.
- Bays, H., L. Mandarino, and R.A. Defronzo. 2004. Role of the adipocyte, free fatty acids, and ectopic fat in pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes mellitus: Peroxisomal proliferator-activated receptor agonists provide a rational therapeutic approach. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 89: 463–478.
- Belfort, R., L. Mandarino, S. Kashyap, K. Wirfel, T. Pratipanawatr, R. Berria, R.A. Defronzo, and K. Cusi. 2005. Dose-response effect of elevated plasma free fatty acid on insulin signaling. *Diabetes* 54: 1640–1648.
- Bilan, P.J., V. Samokhvalov, A. Koshkina, J.D. Schertzer, M.C. Samaan, and A. Klip. 2009. Direct and

macrophage-mediated actions of fatty acids causing insulin resistance in muscle cells. *Archives of Physiology and Biochemistry* 115: 176–190.

- Bindokas, V.P., A. Kuznetsov, S. Sreenan, K.S. Polonsky, M.W. Roe, and L.H. Philipson. 2003. Visualizing superoxide production in normal and diabetic rat islets of Langerhans. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 9796–9801.
- Boden, G. 2008. Ceramide: A contributor to insulin resistance or an innocent bystander? *Diabetologia* 51: 1095–1096.
- ---. 2011. Obesity, insulin resistance and free fatty acids. Current Opinion in Endocrinology, Diabetes, and Obesity 18: 139–143.
- Bouzakri, K., and J.R. Zierath. 2007. MAP4K4 gene silencing in human skeletal muscle prevents tumor necrosis factor-alpha-induced insulin resistance. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 7783–7789.
- Brady, M.J., A.C. Nairn, and A.R. Saltiel. 1997. The regulation of glycogen synthase by protein phosphatase 1 in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. Evidence for a potential role for DARPP-32 in insulin action. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 272: 29698–29703.
- Brown, J.E., S. Thomas, J.E. Digby, and S.J. Dunmore. 2002. Glucose induces and leptin decreases expression of uncoupling protein-2 mRNA in human islets. *FEBS Letters* 513: 189–192.
- Bruce, C.R., A.J. Hoy, N. Turner, M.J. Watt, T.L. Allen, K. Carpenter, G.J. Cooney, M.A. Febbraio, and E.W. Kraegen. 2009. Overexpression of carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1 in skeletal muscle is sufficient to enhance fatty acid oxidation and improve high-fat dietinduced insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 58: 550–558.
- Brunner, H., J.R. Cockcroft, J. Deanfield, A. Donald, E. Ferrannini, J. Halcox, W. Kiowski, T.F. Luscher, G. Mancia, A. Natali, J.J. Oliver, A.C. Pessina, D. Rizzoni, G.P. Rossi, A. Salvetti, L.E. Spieker, S. Taddei, D.J. Webb, and Working Group on Endothelins and Endothelial Factors of the European Society of Hypertension. 2005. Endothelial function and dysfunction. Part II: Association with cardiovascular risk factors and diseases. A statement by the Working Group on Endothelins and Endothelial Factors of the European Society of Hypertension. *Journal of Hypertension* 23: 233–246.
- Bruun, J.M., J.W. Helge, B. Richelsen, and B. Stallknecht. 2006. Diet and exercise reduce low-grade inflammation and macrophage infiltration in adipose tissue but not in skeletal muscle in severely obese subjects. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 290: E961–E967.
- Butler, A.E., J. Janson, S. Bonner-Weir, R. Ritzel, R.A. Rizza, and P.C. Butler. 2003. Beta-cell deficit and increased beta-cell apoptosis in humans with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 52: 102–110.
- Caimari, A., P. Oliver, and A. Palou. 2007. Regulation of adiponutrin expression by feeding conditions in rats is altered in the obese state. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 15: 591–599.
- Cao, J., D.L. Dai, L. Yao, H.H. Yu, B. Ning, Q. Zhang, J. Chen, W.H. Cheng, W. Shen, and Z.X. Yang. 2012.

Saturated fatty acid induction of endoplasmic reticulum stress and apoptosis in human liver cells via the PERK/ATF4/CHOP signaling pathway. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry* 364: 115–129.

- Chan, C.B., D. De Leo, J.W. Joseph, T.S. Mcquaid, X.F. Ha, F. Xu, R.G. Tsushima, P.S. Pennefather, A.M. Salapatek, and M.B. Wheeler. 2001. Increased uncoupling protein-2 levels in beta-cells are associated with impaired glucose-stimulated insulin secretion: Mechanism of action. *Diabetes* 50: 1302–1310.
- Chen, W., B. Chang, L. Li, and L. Chan. 2010. Patatin-like phospholipase domain-containing 3/adiponutrin deficiency in mice is not associated with fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* 52: 1134–1142.
- Chibalin, A.V., Y. Leng, E. Vieira, A. Krook, M. Bjornholm, Y.C. Long, O. Kotova, Z. Zhong, F. Sakane, T. Steiler, C. Nylen, J. Wang, M. Laakso, M.K. Topham, M. Gilbert, H. Wallberg-Henriksson, and J.R. Zierath. 2008. Downregulation of diacylglycerol kinase delta contributes to hyperglycemia-induced insulin resistance. *Cell* 132: 375–386.
- Chtioui, H., D. Semela, M. Ledermann, A. Zimmermann, and J.F. Dufour. 2007. Expression and activity of the cytochrome P450 2E1 in patients with nonalcoholic steatosis and steatohepatitis. *Liver International* 27: 764–771.
- Ciaraldi, T.P., L. Abrams, S. Nikoulina, S. Mudaliar, and R.R. Henry. 1995. Glucose transport in cultured human skeletal muscle cells. Regulation by insulin and glucose in nondiabetic and non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus subjects. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 96: 2820–2827.
- Cline, G.W., K.F. Petersen, M. Krssak, J. Shen, R.S. Hundal, Z. Trajanoski, S. Inzucchi, A. Dresner, D.L. Rothman, and G.I. Shulman. 1999. Impaired glucose transport as a cause of decreased insulinstimulated muscle glycogen synthesis in type 2 diabetes. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 341: 240–246.
- Cnop, M. 2008. Fatty acids and glucolipotoxicity in the pathogenesis of Type 2 diabetes. *Biochemical Society Transactions* 36: 348–352.
- Coletta, D.K., B. Balas, A.O. Chavez, M. Baig, M. Abdul-Ghani, S.R. Kashyap, F. Folli, D. Tripathy, L.J. Mandarino, J.E. Cornell, R.A. Defronzo, and C.P. Jenkinson. 2008. Effect of acute physiological hyperinsulinemia on gene expression in human skeletal muscle in vivo. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 294: E910–E967.
- Consitt, L.A., J. Bell, and J.A. Houmard. 2009. Intramuscular lipid metabolism, insulin action, and obesity. *IUBMB Life* 61: 47–55.
- Corcoran, M.P., S. Lamon-Fava, and R.A. Fielding. 2007. Skeletal muscle lipid deposition and insulin resistance: Effect of dietary fatty acids and exercise. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 85: 662–677.
- Cucak, H., L.G. Grunnet, and A. Rosendahl. 2014. Accumulation of M1-like macrophages in type 2 diabetic islets is followed by a systemic shift in macrophage polarization. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology* 95: 149–160.

- Cusi, K., K. Maezono, A. Osman, M. Pendergrass, M.E. Patti, T. Pratipanawatr, R.A. Defronzo, C.R. Kahn, and L.J. Mandarino. 2000. Insulin resistance differentially affects the PI 3-kinase- and MAP kinase-mediated signaling in human muscle. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 105: 311–320.
- De Alvaro, C., T. Teruel, R. Hernandez, and M. Lorenzo. 2004. Tumor necrosis factor alpha produces insulin resistance in skeletal muscle by activation of inhibitor kappaB kinase in a p38 MAPK-dependent manner. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 17070–17078.
- Defronzo, R.A. 2010. Insulin resistance, lipotoxicity, type 2 diabetes and atherosclerosis: the missing links. The Claude Bernard Lecture 2009. *Diabetologia* 53: 1270–1287.
- Defronzo, R.A., R.C. Bonadonna, and E. Ferrannini. 1992. Pathogenesis of NIDDM. A balanced overview. *Diabetes Care* 15: 318–368.
- Deng, S., M. Vatamaniuk, X. Huang, N. Doliba, M.M. Lian, A. Frank, E. Velidedeoglu, N.M. Desai, B. Koeberlein, B. Wolf, C.F. Barker, A. Naji, F.M. Matschinsky, and J.F. Markmann. 2004. Structural and functional abnormalities in the islets isolated from type 2 diabetic subjects. *Diabetes* 53: 624–632.
- Dent, P., A. Lavoinne, S. Nakielny, F.B. Caudwell, P. Watt, and P. Cohen. 1990. The molecular mechanism by which insulin stimulates glycogen synthesis in mammalian skeletal muscle. *Nature* 348: 302–308.
- Di Gregorio, G.B., A. Yao-Borengasser, N. Rasouli, V. Varma, T. Lu, L.M. Miles, G. Ranganathan, C.A. Peterson, R.E. Mcgehee, and P.A. Kern. 2005. Expression of CD68 and macrophage chemoattractant protein-1 genes in human adipose and muscle tissues: Association with cytokine expression, insulin resistance, and reduction by pioglitazone. *Diabetes* 54: 2305–2313.
- Dresner, A., D. Laurent, M. Marcucci, M.E. Griffin, S. Dufour, G.W. Cline, L.A. Slezak, D.K. Andersen, R.S. Hundal, D.L. Rothman, K.F. Petersen, and G.I. Shulman. 1999. Effects of free fatty acids on glucose transport and IRS-1-associated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activity. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 103: 253–259.
- Duckworth, W., C. Abraira, T. Moritz, D. Reda, N. Emanuele, P.D. Reaven, F.J. Zieve, J. Marks, S.N. Davis, R. Hayward, S.R. Warren, S. Goldman, M. Mccarren, M.E. Vitek, W.G. Henderson, G.D. Huang, and V. Investigators. 2009. Glucose control and vascular complications in veterans with type 2 diabetes. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 360: 129–139.
- Evans, J.L., I.D. Goldfine, B.A. Maddux, and G.M. Grodsky. 2002. Oxidative stress and stressactivated signaling pathways: A unifying hypothesis of type 2 diabetes. *Endocrine Reviews* 23: 599–622.
- Fonseca, S.G., J. Gromada, and F. Urano. 2011. Endoplasmic reticulum stress and pancreatic beta-cell death. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 22: 266–274.

- Franckhauser, S., I. Elias, V. Rotter Sopasakis, T. Ferre, I. Nagaev, C.X. Andersson, J. Agudo, J. Ruberte, F. Bosch, and U. Smith. 2008. Overexpression of II6 leads to hyperinsulinaemia, liver inflammation and reduced body weight in mice. *Diabetologia* 51: 1306–1316.
- Frangioudakis, G., and G.J. Cooney. 2008. Acute elevation of circulating fatty acids impairs downstream insulin signalling in rat skeletal muscle in vivo independent of effects on stress signalling. *The Journal of Endocrinology* 197: 277–285.
- Gao, Z., Z. Wang, X. Zhang, A.A. Butler, A. Zuberi, B. Gawronska-Kozak, M. Lefevre, D. York, E. Ravussin, H.R. Berthoud, O. Mcguinness, W.T. Cefalu, and J. Ye. 2007. Inactivation of PKCtheta leads to increased susceptibility to obesity and dietary insulin resistance in mice. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 292: E84–E91.
- Gao, D., S. Nong, X. Huang, Y. Lu, H. Zhao, Y. Lin, Y. Man, S. Wang, J. Yang, and J. Li. 2010. The effects of palmitate on hepatic insulin resistance are mediated by NADPH Oxidase 3-derived reactive oxygen species through JNK and p38MAPK pathways. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 29965–29973.
- Garg, R., D. Tripathy, and P. Dandona. 2003. Insulin resistance as a proinflammatory state: Mechanisms, mediators, and therapeutic interventions. *Current Drug Targets* 4: 487–492.
- Garvey, W.T., L. Maianu, J.H. Zhu, G. Brechtel-Hook, P. Wallace, and A.D. BARON. 1998. Evidence for defects in the trafficking and translocation of GLUT4 glucose transporters in skeletal muscle as a cause of human insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 101: 2377–2386.
- Gerich, J.E. 2003. Contributions of insulin-resistance and insulin-secretory defects to the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings* 78: 447–456.
- Ghosh, J., J. Das, P. Manna, and P.C. Sil. 2009. Taurine prevents arsenic-induced cardiac oxidative stress and apoptotic damage: Role of NF-kappa B, p38 and JNK MAPK pathway. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology* 240: 73–87.
- Gillingham, L.G., S. Harris-Janz, and P.J. Jones. 2011. Dietary monounsaturated fatty acids are protective against metabolic syndrome and cardiovascular disease risk factors. *Lipids* 46: 209–228.
- Golden, S.H., A.R. Folsom, J. Coresh, A.R. Sharrett, M. Szklo, and F. Brancati. 2002. Risk factor groupings related to insulin resistance and their synergistic effects on subclinical atherosclerosis: The atherosclerosis risk in communities study. *Diabetes* 51: 3069–3076.
- Goodpaster, B.H., J. He, S. Watkins, and D.E. Kelley. 2001. Skeletal muscle lipid content and insulin resistance: Evidence for a paradox in endurance-trained athletes. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 86: 5755–5761.
- Greenberg, A.S., and R.A. Coleman. 2011. Expanding roles for lipid droplets. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 22: 195–196.

- Gregor, M.F., L. Yang, E. Fabbrini, B.S. Mohammed, J.C. Eagon, G.S. Hotamisligil, and S. Klein. 2009. Endoplasmic reticulum stress is reduced in tissues of obese subjects after weight loss. *Diabetes* 58: 693–700.
- Griffin, M.E., M.J. Marcucci, G.W. Cline, K. Bell, N. Barucci, D. Lee, L.J. Goodyear, E.W. Kraegen, M.F. White, and G.I. Shulman. 1999. Free fatty acidinduced insulin resistance is associated with activation of protein kinase C theta and alterations in the insulin signaling cascade. *Diabetes* 48: 1270–1274.
- Haemmerle, G., A. Lass, R. Zimmermann, G. Gorkiewicz,
 C. Meyer, J. Rozman, G. Heldmaier, R. Maier,
 C. Theussl, S. Eder, D. Kratky, E.F. Wagner,
 M. Klingenspor, G. Hoefler, and R. Zechner. 2006.
 Defective lipolysis and altered energy metabolism in
 mice lacking adipose triglyceride lipase. *Science* 312: 734–737.
- Hajri, T., X.X. Han, A. Bonen, and N.A. Abumrad. 2002. Defective fatty acid uptake modulates insulin responsiveness and metabolic responses to diet in CD36-null mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 109: 1381–1389.
- He, S., C. Mcphaul, J.Z. Li, R. Garuti, L. Kinch, N.V. Grishin, J.C. Cohen, and H.H. Hobbs. 2010. A sequence variation (I148M) in PNPLA3 associated with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease disrupts triglyceride hydrolysis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 6706–6715.
- Henry, R.R., B. Gumbiner, T. Ditzler, P. Wallace, R. Lyon, and H.S. Glauber. 1993. Intensive conventional insulin therapy for type II diabetes. Metabolic effects during a 6-mo outpatient trial. *Diabetes Care* 16: 21–31.
- Hirosumi, J., G. Tuncman, L. Chang, C.Z. Gorgun, K.T. Uysal, K. Maeda, M. Karin, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2002. A central role for JNK in obesity and insulin resistance. *Nature* 420: 333–336.
- Holland, W.L., J.T. Brozinick, L.P. Wang, E.D. Hawkins, K.M. Sargent, Y. Liu, K. Narra, K.L. Hoehn, T.A. Knotts, A. Siesky, D.H. Nelson, S.K. Karathanasis, G.K. Fontenot, M.J. Birnbaum, and S.A. Summers. 2007. Inhibition of ceramide synthesis ameliorates glucocorticoid-, saturated-fat-, and obesity-induced insulin resistance. *Cell Metabolism* 5: 167–179.
- Holland, W.L., B.T. Bikman, L.P. Wang, G. Yuguang, K.M. Sargent, S. Bulchand, T.A. Knotts, G. Shui, D.J. Clegg, M.R. Wenk, M.J. Pagliassotti, P.E. Scherer, and S.A. Summers. 2011. Lipid-induced insulin resistance mediated by the proinflammatory receptor TLR4 requires saturated fatty acid-induced ceramide biosynthesis in mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 121: 1858–1870.
- Holmes, A.G., J.L. Mesa, B.A. Neill, J. Chung, A.L. Carey, G.R. Steinberg, B.E. Kemp, R.J. Southgate, G.I. Lancaster, C.R. Bruce, M.J. Watt, and M.A. Febbraio. 2008. Prolonged interleukin-6 administration enhances glucose tolerance and increases skeletal muscle PPARalpha and UCP2 expression in rats. *The Journal of Endocrinology* 198: 367–374.
- Hommelberg, P.P., J. Plat, R.C. Langen, A.M. Schols, and R.P. Mensink. 2009. Fatty acid-induced NF-kappaB activation and insulin resistance in skeletal muscle are

chain length dependent. American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism 296: E114–E120.

- Hotamisligil, G.S., N.S. Shargill, and B.M. Spiegelman. 1993. Adipose expression of tumor necrosis factoralpha: Direct role in obesity-linked insulin resistance. *Science* 259: 87–91.
- Hotamisligil, G.S., P. Arner, J.F. Caro, R.L. Atkinson, and B.M. Spiegelman. 1995. Increased adipose tissue expression of tumor necrosis factor-alpha in human obesity and insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 95: 2409–2415.
- Huang, C., A.C. Thirone, X. Huang, and A. Klip. 2005. Differential contribution of insulin receptor substrates 1 versus 2 to insulin signaling and glucose uptake in 16 myotubes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280: 19426–19435.
- Huang, Y., S. He, J.Z. Li, Y.K. Seo, T.F. Osborne, J.C. Cohen, and H.H. Hobbs. 2010. A feed-forward loop amplifies nutritional regulation of PNPLA3. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107: 7892–7897.
- Ikeda, Y., G.S. Olsen, E. Ziv, L.L. Hansen, A.K. Busch, B.F. Hansen, E. Shafrir, and L. Mosthaf-Seedorf. 2001. Cellular mechanism of nutritionally induced insulin resistance in Psammomys obesus: Overexpression of protein kinase Cepsilon in skeletal muscle precedes the onset of hyperinsulinemia and hyperglycemia. *Diabetes* 50: 584–592.
- Jebailey, L., O. Wanono, W. Niu, J. Roessler, A. Rudich, and A. Klip. 2007. Ceramide- and oxidant-induced insulin resistance involve loss of insulin-dependent Rac-activation and actin remodeling in muscle cells. *Diabetes* 56: 394–403.
- Jenkins, C.M., D.J. Mancuso, W. Yan, H.F. Sims, B. Gibson, and R.W. Gross. 2004. Identification, cloning, expression, and purification of three novel human calcium-independent phospholipase A2 family members possessing triacylglycerol lipase and acylglycerol transacylase activities. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 48968–48975.
- Jornayvaz, F.R., A.L. Birkenfeld, M.J. Jurczak, S. Kanda, B.A. Guigni, D.C. Jiang, D. Zhang, H.Y. Lee, V.T. Samuel, and G.I. Shulman. 2011. Hepatic insulin resistance in mice with hepatic overexpression of diacylglycerol acyltransferase 2. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 108: 5748–5752.
- Joseph, J.W., V. Koshkin, C.Y. Zhang, J. Wang, B.B. Lowell, C.B. Chan, and M.B. Wheeler. 2002. Uncoupling protein 2 knockout mice have enhanced insulin secretory capacity after a high-fat diet. *Diabetes* 51: 3211–3219.
- Jourdan, T., G. Godlewski, R. Cinar, A. Bertola, G. Szanda, J. Liu, J. Tam, T. Han, B. Mukhopadhyay, M.C. Skarulis, C. Ju, M. Aouadi, M.P. Czech, and G. Kunos. 2013. Activation of the Nlrp3 inflammasome in infiltrating macrophages by endocannabinoids mediates beta cell loss in type 2 diabetes. *Nature Medicine* 19: 1132–1140.
- Jove, M., A. Planavila, R.M. Sanchez, M. Merlos, J.C. Laguna, and M. Vazquez-Carrera. 2006. Palmitate

induces tumor necrosis factor-alpha expression in C2C12 skeletal muscle cells by a mechanism involving protein kinase C and nuclear factor-kappaB activation. *Endocrinology* 147: 552–561.

- Kantartzis, K., A. Peter, F. Machicao, J. Machann, S. Wagner, I. Konigsrainer, A. Konigsrainer, F. Schick, A. Fritsche, H.U. Haring, and N. Stefan. 2009. Dissociation between fatty liver and insulin resistance in humans carrying a variant of the patatin-like phospholipase 3 gene. *Diabetes* 58: 2616–2623.
- Kashyap, S., R. Belfort, A. Gastaldelli, T. Pratipanawatr, R. Berria, W. Pratipanawatr, M. Bajaj, L. Mandarino, R. Defronzo, and K. Cusi. 2003. A sustained increase in plasma free fatty acids impairs insulin secretion in nondiabetic subjects genetically predisposed to develop type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 52: 2461–2474.
- Kashyap, S.R., R. Belfort, R. Berria, S. Suraamornkul, T. Pratipranawatr, J. Finlayson, A. Barrentine, M. Bajaj, L. Mandarino, R. Defronzo, and K. Cusi. 2004. Discordant effects of a chronic physiological increase in plasma FFA on insulin signaling in healthy subjects with or without a family history of type 2 diabetes. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology* and Metabolism 287: E537–E546.
- Kawakami, M., T. Murase, H. Ogawa, S. Ishibashi, N. Mori, F. Takaku, and S. Shibata. 1987. Human recombinant TNF suppresses lipoprotein lipase activity and stimulates lipolysis in 3T3-L1 cells. *Journal of Biochemistry* 101: 331–338.
- Kellerer, M., M. Coghlan, E. Capp, A. Muhlhofer, G. Kroder, L. Mosthaf, P. Galante, K. Siddle, and H.U. Haring. 1995. Mechanism of insulin receptor kinase inhibition in non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus patients. Phosphorylation of serine 1327 or threonine 1348 is unaltered. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 96: 6–11.
- Kelley, D.E., J. He, E.V. Menshikova, and V.B. Ritov. 2002. Dysfunction of mitochondria in human skeletal muscle in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 51: 2944–2950.
- Kern, P.A., M. Saghizadeh, J.M. Ong, R.J. Bosch, R. Deem, and R.B. Simsolo. 1995. The expression of tumor necrosis factor in human adipose tissue. Regulation by obesity, weight loss, and relationship to lipoprotein lipase. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 95: 2111–2119.
- Kershaw, E.E., J.K. Hamm, L.A. Verhagen, O. Peroni, M. Katic, and J.S. Flier. 2006. Adipose triglyceride lipase: Function, regulation by insulin, and comparison with adiponutrin. *Diabetes* 55: 148–157.
- Kewalramani, G., P.J. Bilan, and A. Klip. 2010. Muscle insulin resistance: Assault by lipids, cytokines and local macrophages. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care* 13: 382–390.
- Kim, J.K., J.J. Fillmore, Y. Chen, C. Yu, I.K. Moore, M. Pypaert, E.P. Lutz, Y. Kako, W. Velez-Carrasco, I.J. Goldberg, J.L. Breslow, and G.I. Shulman. 2001. Tissue-specific overexpression of lipoprotein lipase causes tissue-specific insulin resistance. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 98: 7522–7527.

- Kim, H.J., T. Higashimori, S.Y. Park, H. Choi, J. Dong, Y.J. Kim, H.L. Noh, Y.R. Cho, G. Cline, Y.B. Kim, and J.K. Kim. 2004a. Differential effects of interleukin-6 and -10 on skeletal muscle and liver insulin action in vivo. *Diabetes* 53: 1060–1067.
- Kim, J.K., J.J. Fillmore, M.J. Sunshine, B. Albrecht, T. Higashimori, D.W. Kim, Z.X. Liu, T.J. Soos, G.W. Cline, W.R. O'brien, D.R. Littman, and G.I. Shulman. 2004b. PKC-theta knockout mice are protected from fat-induced insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 114: 823–827.
- Kim, J.K., R.E. Gimeno, T. Higashimori, H.J. Kim, H. Choi, S. Punreddy, R.L. Mozell, G. Tan, A. Stricker-Krongrad, D.J. Hirsch, J.J. Fillmore, Z.X. Liu, J. Dong, G. Cline, A. Stahl, H.F. Lodish, and G.I. Shulman. 2004c. Inactivation of fatty acid transport protein 1 prevents fat-induced insulin resistance in skeletal muscle. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 113: 756–763.
- Kim, J.Y., K. Tillison, J.H. Lee, D.A. Rearick, and C.M. Smas. 2006. The adipose tissue triglyceride lipase ATGL/PNPLA2 is downregulated by insulin and TNF-alpha in 3T3-L1 adipocytes and is a target for transactivation by PPARgamma. *American Journal* of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism 291: E115–E127.
- Kosteli, A., E. Sugaru, G. Haemmerle, J.F. Martin, J. Lei, R. Zechner, and A.W. Ferrante Jr. 2010. Weight loss and lipolysis promote a dynamic immune response in murine adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 120: 3466–3479.
- Kotronen, A., L.E. Johansson, L.M. Johansson, C. Roos, J. Westerbacka, A. Hamsten, R. Bergholm, P. Arkkila, J. Arola, T. Kiviluoto, R.M. Fisher, E. Ehrenborg, M. Orho-Melander, M. Ridderstrale, L. Groop, and H. Yki-Jarvinen. 2009. A common variant in PNPLA3, which encodes adiponutrin, is associated with liver fat content in humans. *Diabetologia* 52: 1056–1060.
- Koves, T.R., J.R. Ussher, R.C. Noland, D. Slentz, M. Mosedale, O. Ilkayeva, J. Bain, R. Stevens, J.R. Dyck, C.B. Newgard, G.D. Lopaschuk, and D.M. Muoio. 2008. Mitochondrial overload and incomplete fatty acid oxidation contribute to skeletal muscle insulin resistance. *Cell Metabolism* 7: 45–56.
- Kraegen, E.W., P.W. Clark, A.B. Jenkins, E.A. Daley, D.J. Chisholm, and L.H. Storlien. 1991. Development of muscle insulin resistance after liver insulin resistance in high-fat-fed rats. *Diabetes* 40: 1397–1403.
- Krauss, S., C.Y. Zhang, L. Scorrano, L.T. Dalgaard, J. St-Pierre, S.T. Grey, and B.B. Lowell. 2003. Superoxide-mediated activation of uncoupling protein 2 causes pancreatic beta cell dysfunction. *The Journal* of Clinical Investigation 112: 1831–1842.
- Krssak, M., K.F. Petersen, R. Bergeron, T. Price, D. Laurent, D.L. Rothman, M. Roden, and G.I. Shulman. 2000. Intramuscular glycogen and intramyocellular lipid utilization during prolonged exercise and recovery in man: A 13C and 1H nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy study. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 85: 748–754.

- Lam, T.K., H. Yoshii, C.A. Haber, E. Bogdanovic, L. Lam, I.G. Fantus, and A. Giacca. 2002. Free fatty acidinduced hepatic insulin resistance: A potential role for protein kinase C-delta. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 283: E682–E691.
- Laurencikiene, J., V. van Harmelen, E. Arvidsson Nordstrom, A. Dicker, L. Blomqvist, E. Naslund, D. Langin, P. Arner, and M. Ryden. 2007. NF-kappaB is important for TNF-alpha-induced lipolysis in human adipocytes. *Journal of Lipid Research* 48: 1069–1077.
- Lee, M.W., D. Chanda, J. Yang, H. Oh, S.S. Kim, Y.S. Yoon, S. Hong, K.G. Park, I.K. Lee, C.S. Choi, R.W. Hanson, H.S. Choi, and S.H. Koo. 2010. Regulation of hepatic gluconeogenesis by an ER-bound transcription factor, CREBH. *Cell Metabolism* 11: 331–339.
- Lee, H.Y., A.L. Birkenfeld, F.R. Jornayvaz, M.J. Jurczak, S. Kanda, V. Popov, D.W. Frederick, D. Zhang, B. Guigni, K.G. Bharadwaj, C.S. Choi, I.J. Goldberg, J.H. Park, K.F. Petersen, V.T. Samuel, and G.I. Shulman. 2011. Apolipoprotein CIII overexpressing mice are predisposed to diet-induced hepatic steatosis and hepatic insulin resistance. *Hepatology* 54: 1650–1660.
- Li, Y., T.J. Soos, X. Li, J. Wu, M. Degennaro, X. Sun, D.R. Littman, M.J. Birnbaum, and R.D. Polakiewicz. 2004. Protein kinase C Theta inhibits insulin signaling by phosphorylating IRS1 at Ser(1101). *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 45304–45307.
- Li, Z., M. Berk, T.M. McIntyre, G.J. Gores, and A.E. Feldstein. 2008. The lysosomal-mitochondrial axis in free fatty acid-induced hepatic lipotoxicity. *Hepatology* 47: 1495–1503.
- Lillioja, S., D.M. Mott, B.V. Howard, P.H. Bennett, H. Yki-Jarvinen, D. Freymond, B.L. Nyomba, F. Zurlo, B. Swinburn, and C. Bogardus. 1988. Impaired glucose tolerance as a disorder of insulin action. Longitudinal and cross-sectional studies in Pima Indians. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 318: 1217–1225.
- Lillioja, S., D.M. Mott, M. Spraul, R. Ferraro, J.E. Foley, E. Ravussin, W.C. Knowler, P.H. Bennett, and C. Bogardus. 1993. Insulin resistance and insulin secretory dysfunction as precursors of non-insulindependent diabetes mellitus. Prospective studies of Pima Indians. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 329: 1988–1992.
- Liu, P., Y. Ying, Y. Zhao, D.I. Mundy, M. Zhu, and R.G. Anderson. 2004. Chinese hamster ovary K2 cell lipid droplets appear to be metabolic organelles involved in membrane traffic. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 3787–3792.
- Liu, L., Y. Zhang, N. Chen, X. Shi, B. Tsang, and Y.H. Yu. 2007. Upregulation of myocellular DGAT1 augments triglyceride synthesis in skeletal muscle and protects against fat-induced insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 117: 1679–1689.
- Lowell, B.B., and G.I. Shulman. 2005. Mitochondrial dysfunction and type 2 diabetes. *Science* 307: 384–387.

- Maechler, P., and C.B. Wollheim. 2001. Mitochondrial function in normal and diabetic beta-cells. *Nature* 414: 807–812.
- Mantzaris, M.D., E.V. Tsianos, and D. Galaris. 2011. Interruption of triacylglycerol synthesis in the endoplasmic reticulum is the initiating event for saturated fatty acid-induced lipotoxicity in liver cells. *The FEBS Journal* 278: 519–530.
- Montagnani, M., H. Chen, V.A. Barr, and M.J. Quon. 2001. Insulin-stimulated activation of eNOS is independent of Ca2+ but requires phosphorylation by Akt at Ser(1179). *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276: 30392–30398.
- Moro, C., J.E. Galgani, L. Luu, M. Pasarica, A. Mairal, S. Bajpeyi, G. Schmitz, D. Langin, G. Liebisch, and S.R. Smith. 2009. Influence of gender, obesity, and muscle lipase activity on intramyocellular lipids in sedentary individuals. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 94: 3440–3447.
- Muoio, D.M. 2010. Intramuscular triacylglycerol and insulin resistance: Guilty as charged or wrongly accused? *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1801: 281–288.
- Nagle, C.A., J. An, M. Shiota, T.P. Torres, G.W. Cline, Z.X. Liu, S. Wang, R.L. Catlin, G.I. Shulman, C.B. Newgard, and R.A. Coleman. 2007. Hepatic overexpression of glycerol-sn-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1 in rats causes insulin resistance. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 282: 14807–14815.
- Nakamura, S., T. Takamura, N. Matsuzawa-Nagata, H. Takayama, H. Misu, H. Noda, S. Nabemoto, S. Kurita, T. Ota, H. Ando, K. Miyamoto, and S. Kaneko. 2009. Palmitate induces insulin resistance in H4IIEC3 hepatocytes through reactive oxygen species produced by mitochondria. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 14809–14818.
- Naruse, K., K. Shimizu, M. Muramatsu, Y. Toki, Y. Miyazaki, K. Okumura, H. Hashimoto, and T. Ito. 1994. Long-term inhibition of NO synthesis promotes atherosclerosis in the hypercholesterolemic rabbit thoracic aorta. PGH2 does not contribute to impaired endothelium-dependent relaxation. *Arteriosclerosis and Thrombosis* 14: 746–752.
- Neschen, S., K. Morino, L.E. Hammond, D. Zhang, Z.X. Liu, A.J. Romanelli, G.W. Cline, R.L. Pongratz, X.M. Zhang, C.S. Choi, R.A. Coleman, and G.I. Shulman. 2005. Prevention of hepatic steatosis and hepatic insulin resistance in mitochondrial acyl-CoA:glycerol-sn-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1 knockout mice. *Cell Metabolism* 2: 55–65.
- Nguyen, M.T., S. Favelyukis, A.K. Nguyen, D. Reichart, P.A. Scott, A. Jenn, R. Liu-Bryan, C.K. Glass, J.G. Neels, and J.M. Olefsky. 2007. A subpopulation of macrophages infiltrates hypertrophic adipose tissue and is activated by free fatty acids via Toll-like receptors 2 and 4 and JNK-dependent pathways. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 35279–35292.
- Nieto-Vazquez, I., S. Fernandez-Veledo, C. de Alvaro, and M. Lorenzo. 2008. Dual role of interleukin-6 in regulating insulin sensitivity in murine skeletal muscle. *Diabetes* 57: 3211–3221.

- Nivala, A.M., L. Reese, M. Frye, C.L. Gentile, and M.J. Pagliassotti. 2013. Fatty acid-mediated endoplasmic reticulum stress in vivo: Differential response to the infusion of Soybean and Lard Oil in rats. *Metabolism* 62: 753–760.
- Olefsky, J.M., and C.K. Glass. 2010. Macrophages, inflammation, and insulin resistance. *Annual Review* of Physiology 72: 219–246.
- Orellana, M., R. Rodrigo, N. Varela, J. Araya, J. Poniachik, A. Csendes, G. Smok, and L.A. Videla. 2006. Relationship between in vivo chlorzoxazone hydroxylation, hepatic cytochrome P450 2E1 content and liver injury in obese non-alcoholic fatty liver disease patients. *Hepatology Research* 34: 57–63.
- Ozcan, U., Q. Cao, E. Yilmaz, A.H. Lee, N.N. Iwakoshi, E. Ozdelen, G. Tuncman, C. Gorgun, L.H. Glimcher, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2004. Endoplasmic reticulum stress links obesity, insulin action, and type 2 diabetes. *Science* 306: 457–461.
- Patti, M.E., A.J. Butte, S. Crunkhorn, K. Cusi, R. Berria, S. Kashyap, Y. Miyazaki, I. Kohane, M. Costello, R. Saccone, E.J. Landaker, A.B. Goldfine, E. Mun, R. Defronzo, J. Finlayson, C.R. Kahn, and L.J. Mandarino. 2003. Coordinated reduction of genes of oxidative metabolism in humans with insulin resistance and diabetes: Potential role of PGC1 and NRF1. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 100: 8466–8471.
- Petersen, K.F., D. Befroy, S. Dufour, J. Dziura, C. Ariyan, D.L. Rothman, L. Dipietro, G.W. Cline, and G.I. Shulman. 2003. Mitochondrial dysfunction in the elderly: Possible role in insulin resistance. *Science* 300: 1140–1142.
- Petersen, K.F., S. Dufour, A. Hariri, C. Nelson-Williams, J.N. Foo, X.M. Zhang, J. Dziura, R.P. Lifton, and G.I. Shulman. 2010. Apolipoprotein C3 gene variants in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 362: 1082–1089.
- Pick, A., J. Clark, C. Kubstrup, M. Levisetti, W. Pugh, S. Bonner-Weir, and K.S. Polonsky. 1998. Role of apoptosis in failure of beta-cell mass compensation for insulin resistance and beta-cell defects in the male Zucker diabetic fatty rat. *Diabetes* 47: 358–364.
- Pickup, J.C., and M.A. Crook. 1998. Is type II diabetes mellitus a disease of the innate immune system? *Diabetologia* 41: 1241–1248.
- Pillay, T.S., J. Whittaker, and K. Siddle. 1990. Phorbol ester-induced downregulation of protein kinase C potentiates insulin receptor tyrosine autophosphorylation: Evidence for a major constitutive role in insulin receptor regulation. *Biochemical Society Transactions* 18: 494–495.
- Poitout, V., and R.P. Robertson. 2002. Minireview: Secondary beta-cell failure in type 2 diabetes—A convergence of glucotoxicity and lipotoxicity. *Endocrinology* 143: 339–342.
- Potashnik, R., A. Bloch-Damti, N. Bashan, and A. Rudich. 2003. IRS1 degradation and increased serine phosphorylation cannot predict the degree of metabolic insulin resistance induced by oxidative stress. *Diabetologia* 46: 639–648.

- Powell, D.J., E. Hajduch, G. Kular, and H.S. Hundal. 2003. Ceramide disables 3-phosphoinositide binding to the pleckstrin homology domain of protein kinase B (PKB)/Akt by a PKCzeta-dependent mechanism. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 23: 7794–7808.
- Prentki, M., E. Joly, W. El-Assaad, and R. Roduit. 2002. Malonyl-CoA signaling, lipid partitioning, and glucolipotoxicity: Role in beta-cell adaptation and failure in the etiology of diabetes. *Diabetes* 51(Suppl 3): S405–S413.
- Puigserver, P., and B.M. Spiegelman. 2003. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma coactivator 1 alpha (PGC-1 alpha): Transcriptional coactivator and metabolic regulator. *Endocrine Reviews* 24: 78–90.
- Qiao, A., J. Liang, Y. Ke, C. Li, Y. Cui, L. Shen, H. Zhang, A. Cui, X. Liu, C. Liu, Y. Chen, Y. Zhu, Y. Guan, F. Fang, and Y. Chang. 2011. Mouse patatin-like phospholipase domain-containing 3 influences systemic lipid and glucose homeostasis. *Hepatology* 54: 509–521.
- Ragheb, R., G.M. Shanab, A.M. Medhat, D.M. Seoudi, K. Adeli, and I.G. Fantus. 2009. Free fatty acid-induced muscle insulin resistance and glucose uptake dysfunction: Evidence for PKC activation and oxidative stressactivated signaling pathways. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 389: 211–216.
- Randhawa, V.K., S. Ishikura, I. Talior-Volodarsky, A.W. Cheng, N. Patel, J.H. Hartwig, and A. Klip. 2008. GLUT4 vesicle recruitment and fusion are differentially regulated by Rac, AS160, and Rab8A in muscle cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 283: 27208–27219.
- Randle, P.J., P.B. Garland, C.N. Hales, and E.A. Newsholme. 1963. The glucose fatty-acid cycle. Its role in insulin sensitivity and the metabolic disturbances of diabetes mellitus. *Lancet* 1: 785–789.
- Rhodes, C.J. 2005. Type 2 diabetes-a matter of beta-cell life and death? *Science* 307: 380–384.
- Richardson, D.K., S. Kashyap, M. Bajaj, K. Cusi, S.J. Mandarino, J. Finlayson, R.A. Defronzo, C.P. Jenkinson, and L.J. Mandarino. 2005. Lipid infusion decreases the expression of nuclear encoded mitochondrial genes and increases the expression of extracellular matrix genes in human skeletal muscle. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 53: 1270–1287.
- Robinson, L.E., and V.C. Mazurak. 2013. N-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids: Relationship to inflammation in healthy adults and adults exhibiting features of metabolic syndrome. *Lipids* 48: 319–332.
- Romeo, S., J. Kozlitina, C. Xing, A. Pertsemlidis, D. Cox, L.A. Pennacchio, E. Boerwinkle, J.C. Cohen, and H.H. Hobbs. 2008. Genetic variation in PNPLA3 confers susceptibility to nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Nature Genetics* 40: 1461–1465.
- Ruderman, N.B., R. Kapeller, M.F. White, and L.C. Cantley. 1990. Activation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase by insulin. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 87: 1411–1415.
- Sabio, G., M. Das, A. Mora, Z. Zhang, J.Y. Jun, H.J. Ko, T. Barrett, J.K. Kim, and R.J. Davis. 2008. A stress

signaling pathway in adipose tissue regulates hepatic insulin resistance. *Science* 322: 1539–1543.

- Samocha-Bonet, D., L.K. Heilbronn, D. Lichtenberg, and L.V. Campbell. 2010. Does skeletal muscle oxidative stress initiate insulin resistance in genetically predisposed individuals? *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 21: 83–88.
- Samokhvalov, V., P.J. Bilan, J.D. Schertzer, C.N. Antonescu, and A. Klip. 2009. Palmitate- and lipopolysaccharide-activated macrophages evoke contrasting insulin responses in muscle cells. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 296: E37–E46.
- Samuel, V.T., and G. Shulman. 2012. Mechanisms for insulin resistance: Common threads and missing links. *Cell* 148: 852–871.
- Savage, D.B., K.F. Petersen, and G.I. Shulman. 2007. Disordered lipid metabolism and the pathogenesis of insulin resistance. *Physiological Reviews* 87: 507–520.
- Seifert, E.L., C. Estey, J.Y. Xuan, and M.E. Harper. 2010. Electron transport chain-dependent and -independent mechanisms of mitochondrial H2O2 emission during long-chain fatty acid oxidation. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 5748–5758.
- Shi, H., M.V. Kokoeva, K. Inouye, I. Tzameli, H. Yin, and J.S. Flier. 2006. TLR4 links innate immunity and fatty acid-induced insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 3015–3025.
- Shulman, G.I., D.L. Rothman, T. Jue, P. Stein, R.A. Defronzo, and R.G. Shulman. 1990. Quantitation of muscle glycogen synthesis in normal subjects and subjects with non-insulin-dependent diabetes by 13C nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 322: 223–228.
- Skovbro, M., M. Baranowski, C. Skov-Jensen, A. Flint, F. Dela, J. Gorski, and J.W. Helge. 2008. Human skeletal muscle ceramide content is not a major factor in muscle insulin sensitivity. *Diabetologia* 51: 1253–1260.
- Steinberg, H.O., G. Brechtel, A. Johnson, N. Fineberg, and A.D. Baron. 1994. Insulin-mediated skeletal muscle vasodilation is nitric oxide dependent. A novel action of insulin to increase nitric oxide release. *J Clin Invest*. 94: 1172–1179.
- Stone, D.B., J.D. Brown, and A.A. Steele. 1969. Effect of sodium salicylate on induced lipolysis in isolated fat cells of the rat. *Metabolism* 18: 620–624.
- Stone, S.J., M.C. Levin, P. Zhou, J. Han, T.C. Walther, and R.V. Farese Jr. 2009. The endoplasmic reticulum enzyme DGAT2 is found in mitochondria-associated membranes and has a mitochondrial targeting signal that promotes its association with mitochondria. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 5352–5361.
- Straczkowski, M., I. Kowalska, M. Baranowski, A. Nikolajuk, E. Otziomek, P. Zabielski, A. Adamska, A. Blachnio, J. Gorski, and M. Gorska. 2007. Increased skeletal muscle ceramide level in men at risk of developing type 2 diabetes. *Diabetologia* 50: 2366–2373.
- Summers, S.A. 2006. Ceramides in insulin resistance and lipotoxicity. *Progress in Lipid Research* 45: 42–72.

- Sun, X.J., M. Miralpeix, M.G. Myers Jr., E.M. Glasheen, J.M. Backer, C.R. Kahn, and M.F. White. 1992. Expression and function of IRS-1 in insulin signal transmission. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 267: 22662–22672.
- Takayama, S., M.F. White, and C.R. Kahn. 1988. Phorbol ester-induced serine phosphorylation of the insulin receptor decreases its tyrosine kinase activity. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 263: 3440–3447.
- Tang, T., J. Zhang, J. Yin, J. Staszkiewicz, B. Gawronska-Kozak, D.Y. Jung, H.J. Ko, H. Ong, J.K. Kim, R. Mynatt, R.J. Martin, M. Keenan, Z. Gao, and J. Ye. 2010. Uncoupling of inflammation and insulin resistance by NF-kappaB in transgenic mice through elevated energy expenditure. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 4637–4644.
- Taniguchi, C.M., B. Emanuelli, and C.R. Kahn. 2006. Critical nodes in signalling pathways: Insights into insulin action. *Nature Reviews: Molecular Cell Biology* 7: 85–96.
- Teruel, T., R. Hernandez, and M. Lorenzo. 2001. Ceramide mediates insulin resistance by tumor necrosis factor-alpha in brown adipocytes by maintaining Akt in an inactive dephosphorylated state. *Diabetes* 50: 2563–2571.
- Thrush, A.B., D.N. Brindley, A. Chabowski, G.J. Heigenhauser, and D.J. Dyck. 2009. Skeletal muscle lipogenic protein expression is not different between lean and obese individuals: A potential factor in ceramide accumulation. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 94: 5053–5061.
- Timmers, S., P. Schrauwen, and J. de Vogel. 2008. Muscular diacylglycerol metabolism and insulin resistance. *Physiology & Behavior* 94: 242–251.
- Tsukumo, D.M., M.A. Carvalho-Filho, J.B. Carvalheira, P.O. Prada, S.M. Hirabara, A.A. Schenka, E.P. Araujo, J. Vassallo, R. Curi, L.A. Velloso, and M.J. Saad. 2007. Loss-of-function mutation in Toll-like receptor 4 prevents diet-induced obesity and insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 56: 1986–1998.
- Tuncman, G., J. Hirosumi, G. Solinas, L. Chang, M. Karin, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2006. Functional in vivo interactions between JNK1 and JNK2 isoforms in obesity and insulin resistance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 103: 10741–10746.
- Turinsky, J., B.P. Bayly, and D.M. O'sullivan. 1990. 1,2-Diacylglycerol and ceramide levels in rat skeletal muscle and liver in vivo. Studies with insulin, exercise, muscle denervation, and vasopressin. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 265: 7933–7938.
- Tyra, H.M., D.R. Spitz, and D.T. Rutkowski. 2012. Inhibition of fatty acid oxidation enhances oxidative protein folding and protects hepatocytes from endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Molecular Biology of the Cell* 23: 811–819.
- Unger, R.H. 1995. Lipotoxicity in the pathogenesis of obesity-dependent NIDDM. Genetic and clinical implications. *Diabetes* 44: 863–870.
- — . 2003. Lipid overload and overflow: Metabolic trauma and the metabolic syndrome. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 14: 398–403.

- Varma, V., A. Yao-Borengasser, N. Rasouli, G.T. Nolen, B. Phanavanh, T. Starks, C. Gurley, P. Simpson, R.E. Mcgehee Jr., P.A. Kern, and C.A. Peterson. 2009. Muscle inflammatory response and insulin resistance: Synergistic interaction between macrophages and fatty acids leads to impaired insulin action. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 296: E1300–E1310.
- Vettor, R., G. Milan, C. Franzin, M. Sanna, P. de Coppi, R. Rizzuto, and G. Federspil. 2009. The origin of intermuscular adipose tissue and its pathophysiological implications. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 297: E987–E998.
- Vial, G., H. Dubouchaud, K. Couturier, C. Cottet-Rousselle, N. Taleux, A. Athias, A. Galinier, L. Casteilla, and X.M. Leverve. 2011. Effects of a highfat diet on energy metabolism and ROS production in rat liver. *Journal of Hepatology* 54: 348–356.
- Videla, L.A., R. Rodrigo, M. Orellana, V. Fernandez, G. Tapia, L. Quinones, N. Varela, J. Contreras, R. Lazarte, A. Csendes, J. Rojas, F. Maluenda, P. Burdiles, J.C. Diaz, G. Smok, L. Thielemann, and J. Poniachik. 2004. Oxidative stress-related parameters in the liver of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease patients. *Clinical Science (London, England)* 106: 261–268.
- Volmer, R., K. van der Ploeg, and D. Ron. 2013. Membrane lipid saturation activates endoplasmic reticulum unfolded protein response transducers through their transmembrane domains. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America 110: 4628–4633.
- Vondra, K., R. Rath, A. Bass, Z. Slabochová, J. Teisinger, and V. Vitek. 1977. Enzyme activities in quadriceps femoris muscle of obese diabetic male patients. *Diabetologia* 13: 527–529.
- Walther, T.C., and R.V. Farese Jr. 2009. The life of lipid droplets. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1791: 459–466.
- — 2012. Lipid droplets and cellular lipid metabolism. Annual Review of Biochemistry 81: 687–714.
- Wang, C.C., M.L. Goalstone, and B. Draznin. 2004. Molecular mechanisms of insulin resistance that impact cardiovascular biology. *Diabetes Care* 53: 2735–2740.
- Wang, H., L.A. Knaub, D.R. Jensen, D. Young Jung, E.G. Hong, H.J. Ko, A.M. Coates, I.J. Goldberg, B.A. de la Houssaye, R.C. Janssen, C.E. Mccurdy, S.M. Rahman, C. Soo Choi, G.I. Shulman, J.K. Kim, J.E. Friedman, and R.H. Eckel. 2009. Skeletal musclespecific deletion of lipoprotein lipase enhances insulin signaling in skeletal muscle but causes insulin resistance in liver and other tissues. *Diabetes* 58: 116–124.
- Warram, J.H., B.C. Martin, A.S. Krolewski, J.S. Soeldner, and C.R. Kahn. 1990. Slow glucose removal rate and hyperinsulinemia precede the development of type II diabetes in the offspring of diabetic parents. *Annals of Internal Medicine* 113: 909–915.
- Watson, M.L., M. Coghlan, and H.S. Hundal. 2009. Modulating serine palmitoyl transferase (SPT) expression and activity unveils a crucial role in lipid-induced

insulin resistance in rat skeletal muscle cells. *The Biochemical Journal* 417: 791–801.

- Weisberg, S.P., D. Mccann, M. Desai, M. Rosenbaum, R.L. Leibel, and A.W. Ferrante Jr. 2003. Obesity is associated with macrophage accumulation in adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1796–1808.
- Wellen, K.E., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2003. Obesityinduced inflammatory changes in adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1785–1788.
- Weltman, M.D., G.C. Farrell, P. Hall, M. Ingelman-Sundberg, and C. Liddle. 1998. Hepatic cytochrome P450 2E1 is increased in patients with nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *Hepatology* 27: 128–133.
- Wende, A.R., J.D. Symons, and E.D. Abel. 2012. Mechanisms of lipotoxicity in the cardiovascular system. *Current Hypertension Reports* 14: 517–531.
- White, M.F., J.N. Livingston, J.M. Backer, V. Lauris, T.J. Dull, A. Ullrich, and C.R. Kahn. 1988. Mutation of the insulin receptor at tyrosine 960 inhibits signal transmission but does not affect its tyrosine kinase activity. *Cell* 54: 641–649.
- Wu, J.W., S.P. Wang, F. Alvarez, S. Casavant, N. Gauthier, L. Abed, K.G. Soni, G. Yang, and G.A. Mitchell. 2011. Deficiency of liver adipose triglyceride lipase in mice causes progressive hepatic steatosis. *Hepatology* 54: 122–132.
- Xu, H., G.T. Barnes, Q. Yang, G. Tan, D. Yang, C.J. Chou, J. Sole, A. Nichols, J.S. Ross, L.A. Tartaglia, and H. Chen. 2003. Chronic inflammation in fat plays a crucial role in the development of obesity-related insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1821–1830.
- Yamamoto, Y., and R.B. Gaynor. 2004. IkappaB kinases: Key regulators of the NF-kappaB pathway. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* 29: 72–79.
- Ye, R., D.Y. Jung, J.Y. Jun, J. Li, S. Luo, H.J. Ko, J.K. Kim, and A.S. Lee. 2010. Grp78 heterozygosity promotes adaptive unfolded protein response and attenuates diet-induced obesity and insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 59: 6–16.
- Yu, C., Y. Chen, G.W. Cline, D. Zhang, H. Zong, Y. Wang, R. Bergeron, J.K. Kim, S.W. Cushman, G.J. Cooney, B. Atcheson, M.F. White, E.W. Kraegen, and G.I. Shulman. 2002. Mechanism by which fatty acids inhibit insulin activation of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1)-associated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activity in muscle. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 50230–50236.
- Yuan, M., N. Konstantopoulos, J. Lee, L. Hansen, Z.W. Li, M. Karin, and S.E. Shoelson. 2001. Reversal of obesity- and diet-induced insulin resistance with salicylates or targeted disruption of Ikkbeta. *Science* 293: 1673–1677.
- Zaid, H., C.N. Antonescu, V.K. Randhawa, and A. Klip. 2008. Insulin action on glucose transporters through molecular switches, tracks and tethers. *The Biochemical Journal* 413: 201–215.
- Zámbó, V., L. Simon-Szabo, P. Szelényi, E. Kereszturi, G. Bánhegyi, and M. Csala. 2013. Lipotoxicity in the liver. World Journal of Hepatology 5: 550–557.

- Zeng, G., F.H. Nystrom, L.V. Ravichandran, L.N. Cong, M. Kirby, H. Mostowski, and M.J. Quon. 2000. Roles for insulin receptor, PI3-kinase, and Akt in insulinsignaling pathways related to production of nitric oxide in human vascular endothelial cells. *Circulation* 101: 1539–1545.
- Zhang, K., S. Wang, J. Malhotra, J.R. Hassler, S.H. Back, G. Wang, L. Chang, W. Xu, H. Miao, R. Leonardi, Y.E. Chen, S. Jackowski, and R.J. Kaufman. 2011a. The unfolded protein response transducer IRE1α prevents ER stress-induced hepatic steatosis. *The EMBO Journal* 30: 1357–1375.
- Zhang, X., A. Xu, S.K. Chung, J.H. Cresser, G. Sweeney, R.L. Wong, A. Lin, and K.S. Lam. 2011b. Selective inactivation of c-Jun NH2-terminal kinase in adipose tissue protects against dietinduced obesity and improves insulin sensitivity in both liver and skeletal muscle in mice. *Diabetes* 60: 486–495.
- Zhang, Y., L. Dong, X. Yang, H. Shi, and L. Zhang. 2011c. alpha-Linolenic acid prevents endoplasmic reticulum stress-mediated apoptosis of stearic acid lipotoxicity on primary rat hepatocytes. *Lipids Health Disease* 10: 81.

Adipose Tissue Hypoxia in Obesity and Its Impact on Preadipocytes and Macrophages: Hypoxia Hypothesis

13

Atilla Engin

Abstract

Obese subjects exhibit lower adipose tissue oxygen consumption in accordance with the lower adipose tissue blood flow. Thus, compared with lean subjects, obese subjects have 44% lower capillary density and 58% lower vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). The VEGF expression together with hypoxia-inducible transcription factor-1 (HIF-1) activity also requires phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K)- and target of rapamycin (TOR)-mediated signaling. HIF-1alpha is an important signaling molecule for hypoxia to induce the inflammatory responses. Hypoxia affects a number of biological functions, such as angiogenesis, cell proliferation, apoptosis, inflammation and insulin resistance. Additionally, reactive oxygen radical (ROS) generation at mitochondria is responsible for propagation of the hypoxic signal. Actually mitochondrial ROS (mtROS) production, but not oxygen consumption is required for hypoxic HIF-1alpha protein stabilization. Adipocyte mitochondrial oxidative capacity is reduced in obese compared with non-obese adults. In this respect, mitochondrial dysfunction of adipocyte is associated with the overall adiposity. Furthermore, hypoxia also inhibits macrophage migration from the hypoxic adipose tissue. Alterations in oxygen availability of adipose tissue directly affect the macrophage polarization and are responsible from dysregulated adipocytokines production in obesity. Hypoxia also inhibits adipocyte differentiation from preadipocytes. In addition to stressed adipocytes, hypoxia contributes to immune cell immigration and activation which further aggravates adipose tissue fibrosis. Fibrosis is initiated in response to adipocyte hypertrophy in obesity.

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_13

Keywords

Obesity • Hypoxia-inducible transcription factor-1 (HIF-1) alpha • Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) • Angiogenesis • Reactive oxygen species (ROS) • Mitochondrial ROS (mtROS) • CAAT/enhancer binding protein (C/ EBP) • CAAT/enhancer binding protein (C/EBP)-homologous protein (CHOP) • Adipocyte differentiation • Adipose tissue blood flow • Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) • Inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS)

1 Introduction

Obesity is associated with a low-grade inflammation of white adipose tissue resulting from chronic activation of the innate immune system (Bastard et al. 2006). Although there is an enhanced secretion of some interleukins and inflammatory cytokines in adipose tissue of the obese individuals, adipose tissue macrophages are responsible for almost all adipose tissue tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) expression and significant amounts of inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) and interleukin (IL)-6 expression (Fain 2006; Weisberg et al. 2003). Among normal-weight healthy young adults, IL-6 is positively associated with quantitative insulin resistance check index and capillary density but the inverse is true among obese individuals (Cheng and Daskalakis 2015). Actually, angiogenesis and adipogenesis is expected to be spatially and temporally coupled during the expanding of adipose tissue (Crandall et al. 1997). However, in morbid obesity, angiogenesis is insufficient to achieve an appropriate level of vascularization for the expanded adipose tissue (Gealekman et al. 2011). Thus, adipose tissue blood flow is downregulated in obesity and its responsiveness to meal intake is reduced. However, there is little evidence indicating that this leads to adipose tissue hypoxia in human obesity (Frayn and Karpe 2014). In fact, perivascular adipose tissue in obesity becomes highly inflamed and induces vascular dysfunction by augmented secretion of vasoconstriction factors and pro-inflammatory adipokines. Furthermore, several adipocyte-derived adipokines also impair

vascular function indirectly (Gu and Xu 2013). Inflammation in the visceral adipose tissue resulting from diet-induced obesity impairs endothelial function and nitric oxide (NO) bioavailability in the associated resistance arteries (Donato et al. 2012). Hereby, in this chapter, cellular hypoxia as an underlying cause of obesity-related-adipocyte dysfunction is reviewed.

2 Adipose Tissue Oxygenation in Obesity

Adipose tissue blood flow and muscle blood flow rates are approximately 30-40% lower in obese versus non-obese subjects (Bolinder et al. 2000). Compared with lean subjects, overweight/ obese subjects have 44% lower capillary density and 58% lower vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). This might be due to lower peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma1 (PPAR-gamma 1) and higher collagen VI mRNA expression, which correlates with the lower adipose tissue oxygen partial pressure. In this case, negative correlation between the adipose tissue oxygen partial pressure, CD68 mRNA and macrophage inflammatory protein 1alpha (MIP-1alpha) secretion indicates that lower adipose tissue oxygen partial pressure may be the cause of adipose tissue inflammation in obesity (Pasarica et al. 2009b).

Despite lower adipose tissue blood flow and reduced oxygen consumption, Goossens et al. found a surprisingly higher adipose tissue oxygen partial pressure in obese subjects when compared with lean individuals. This is also accompanied by insulin resistance, impaired adipose tissue capillarization and higher adipose tissue gene expression of inflammatory cell markers (Goossens et al. 2011). Pasarica et al. controversially proposed that reduced adipose tissue oxygen partial pressure in obese subjects is not sufficient to activate the hypoxia target genes of adipose tissue. In addition to increase in the CD68 and galectin-3 (MAC2)/CD163 macrophage infiltration, lower adipose tissue oxygen partial pressure in obese humans is strongly correlated with the percentage of body fat (Pasarica et al. 2009b). Actually, obese subjects exhibit lower adipose tissue oxygen consumption in accordance with the lower adipose tissue blood flow. Furthermore, contrary to lean individuals, postprandial increase in adipose tissue blood flow and adipose tissue oxygen partial pressure is blunted in obese individuals (Goossens et al. 2011). In any way, it appears that oxygen delivery to adipose tissue is impaired in obesity. Consequently, adipocytes do not receive enough oxygen (Goossens and Blaak 2015). Thus, it has been put forward that diameter of hypertrophic adipocytes in obesity exceeds the normal diffusion distance of oxygen across tissues (100-200 μ m). In this manner, it is expected that the large adipocytes will form a barrier to block oxygen diffusion (Brahimi-Horn and Pouysségur 2007). In fact, in human adipose tissue, there seems to be only a very small proportion of adipocytes with a diameter more than 100 µm in obese subjects (Goossens et al. 2012). This suggested that hypoxia is a result of reduction in adipose tissue blood flow. Therefore, the contribution of increased adipocyte size to the hypoxia response is controversial (Goossens and Blaak 2015). Albeit adipose tissue hypoxia has been proposed as a key underlying mechanism triggering tissue dysfunction, but data from human to support this hypothesis is very limited (Hodson 2014). Adipose tissue hypoxia may occur when body fat content exceeds more than 20% of body weight (Yin et al. 2009). Although adipose tissue blood flow is reduced by 40% in obesity, oxygen tension reduces by 75% in adipose tissue. The changes in blood flow and oxygen tension are not proportional in obese adipose tissue. Nevertheless, the barrier effect of large adipocytes presumably

may contribute to the difference between the two parameters (Ye et al. 2007).

There are spatial and temporal interrelationships between blood vessel formation and adipogenesis. Theoretically due to adverse effect of increased diffusion distance for oxygen supply in obesity, angiogenesis may have a critical role in providing to expand adipose tissue with adequate oxygen and nutrients (Nishimura et al. 2007). Actually, human adipocytes are too sensitive to small changes in oxygen tension. The alterations in substrate transport are accompanied by parallel changes in glucose transporter 1 (GLUT1) and monocarboxylate transporters (MCT) mRNA expression (Wood et al. 2011). Increased glucose transport into adipocytes is also observed with low oxygen tension, as a result of the upregulation of GLUT-1 expression (Wood et al. 2009). However, in hypoxic conditions, a switch is formed from oxidative metabolism to anaerobic glycolysis. Thereby, when the glucose utilization is increased in hypoxic adipocytes, corresponding increase in lactate production occurs (Trayhurn 2013). Exposure of the human pre-adipocyte cell line to 1% oxygen for 24 h results in a 2.3-fold increase in lactate in the medium compared with cells incubated under normal oxygen concentration. Hypoxia increases lactate release from adipocytes and modulates MCT expression in a type-specific manner, with 8.5-fold increase in MCT1 and 14.3-fold increase in MCT4 messenger RNA levels in human adipocytes being hypoxia-inducible transcription factor-1 (HIF-1)-dependent (Pérez de Heredia et al. 2010) (Fig. 13.1).

3 Hypoxia-Inducible Transcription Factor-1

HIF-1 is a heterodimer composed of alpha and beta subunits (De Ponti et al. 2007). The beta subunit is identical to the aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocator (ARNT) that also serves as a heterodimeric partner with the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR) (Hoffman et al. 1991). The activated AHR and the ARNT represent a novel class of basic helix-loop-helix-containing tran-



Fig. 13.1 Hypoxia affects a number of biological functions in obesity and also stimulates the inflammatory response of macrophages and inhibits adipocyte differentiation from preadipocytes. Several factors are recognized to influence the hypoxic pathways (*TNF-α* Tumor necrosis factor-alpha, *IL-1β* Interleukin-1beta, *IL-6* Interleukin-6, *MIF* Macrophage migration inhibitory factor, *MMP* Matrix metalloproteinase, *VEGF* Vascular endothelial growth factor, *PDGF* Plateletderived growth factor, *PI3K* Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, *mTOR* Mammalian target of rapamycin, *S6K* S6 kinase, *NF-kappaB* Nuclear factor-kappa B, *GLUT* Insulin-responsive glucose transporter, *HIF-1* Hypoxiainducible factor-1, *PPAR-*γ Peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor-gamma, *P2 (aP2)* Proximal promoter

scription factors. Basic helix-loop-helix domain is necessary for DNA binding as heterodimers (Reisz-Porszasz et al. 1994). Critical function of alpha subunit is mediation of the response to hypoxia. HIF-1alpha is an important signaling molecule for hypoxia to induce the inflammatory responses. Under normal oxygen conditions, half-life of HIF-1alpha protein is less than 5 min,

region of the adipocyte P2 (aP2) gene mRNA, Angptl4 Angiopoietin-like protein 4, FGF Fibroblast growth factor, PAI-1 Plasminogen activator inhibitor-1, MCT Monocarboxylate transporter (lactate transport), LOX Lectin-like ox-LDL receptor, LDL Low-density lipoprotein, MCM Minichromosome maintenance proteins, PHD Prolyl hydroxylase domain, FFA Free fatty acid, SFFA Saturated free fatty acid, ROS Reactive oxygen species, mtROS Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species, OxLDL Oxidized low density lipoprotein, MCP-1 Macrophage chemoattractant protein-1, ER Endoplasmic reticulum, FOXO1 Forkhead box transcription factor O1, FAO fatty acid oxidation, AMPK AMP-activated protein kinase, STAT-3 Signal transducer and activator transcription 3, PGC-1α PPAR-gamma coactivator-1alpha)

whereas under hypoxic conditions, HIF-1alpha protein increases dramatically through inhibition of ubiquitination-proteasome mediated degradation of HIF-1alpha (Ye 2011). Multiple mini-chromosome maintenance (MCM) proteins constitute the core of the replicative DNA helicase, and bind directly to the HIF-1alpha subunit and synergistically inhibit HIF-1 transcriptional activity via distinct oxygen-dependent mechanisms. MCM3 inhibits transactivation prolyl hydroxylase domain (PHD) function, whereas MCM7 enhances HIF-1alpha ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation. HIF-1 activity decreases when quiescent cells re-enter the cell cycle, and this effect is MCM dependent. Exposure to hypoxia leads to MCM2-7 downregulation (Hubbi et al. 2011; Ibarra et al. 2008). Indeed, HIF-1alpha interacts directly with MCM7 and MCM3. Overexpression of MCM7 and MCM3 leads to a decrease in HIF activity. Contrariwise, exposure to hypoxia leads to coordinated downregulation of the MCM proteins. Actually, MCM2–7 downregulation is a general feature of the hypoxic response mediated by the HIF transcription factors. During the normal oxygen supply, the MCM proteins inhibit HIF-1 activity in an oxygen- and hydroxylationdependent manner: prolyl hydroxylation by PHD is necessary for the effect of MCM7 on HIF-1alpha stability and asparaginyl hydroxylation is necessary for the effect of MCM3 on HIF-1alpha transactivation (Hubbi et al. 2011). HIF-1 activity is primarily determined by hypoxia-induced stabilization of HIF-1alpha, which is otherwise rapidly degraded in oxygenated cells (Huang et al. 1996). Oxygen-dependent degradation domain within the central region of HIF-1alpha controls its degradation by the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway (Huang et al. 1998). After prolyl hydroxylation, HIF-1alpha is ubiquitinated and degraded by the 26S proteasome. Under hypoxic conditions HIF-1-prolyl hydroxylases are inactive and HIF-1alpha escapes ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation, and can be transported to the nucleus (Zagórska and Dulak 2004). The chaperone heat-shock protein 90 (HSP90) binds to HIF-1alpha under normoxic conditions, whereas ARNT binds to HIF-1alpha under hypoxic conditions. In this case ARNT displaces HSP90 from HIF-1alpha following nuclear translocation (Katschinski et al. 2004). After translocation of HIF-1alpha to the nucleus, it dimerizes with HIF-1beta and binds to ARNT to form the active HIF-1 protein, which binds to the promoter DNA of target genes and induces multiple hypoxia responsive genes transcription (Ye 2011). Thus, during

hypoxic conditions, HIF-1 triggers the overexpression of genes coding for glycolytic enzymes and angiogenic factors. In addition, HIF-1 is a substrate for various kinase pathways including phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase (PI3K) and the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK), extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) and p38 (Minet et al. 2001). The expression of an active form of protein kinase B (PKB, Akt) and treatment of cells with specific inhibitors of PI3K, MAPK, and mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) show that mainly PI3K and to a lesser extent mTOR are required for insulin-induced HIF-1alpha expression. The VEGF expression together with HIF-1 activity also requires PI3Kand TOR-mediated signaling (Treins et al. 2002). Thereby, hypoxia affects a number of biological functions, such as angiogenesis, cell proliferation, apoptosis, inflammation and insulin resistance (He et al. 2011; Trayhurn et al. 2008) (Fig. 13.1).

Although adipose tissue HIF-1alpha activity is influenced on a large scale by hypoxia, the HIFs are not the only transcription factors that signal the hypoxic response. Several other factors are recognized to influence the hypoxic pathways, including nuclear factor-kappaB (NF-kappaB), cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) response element-binding protein (CREB), CAAT/enhancer binding protein (C/ EBP)-homologous protein also identified as growth arrest and DNA damage 153 (CHOP/ GADD153), 11beta-Hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 1 (11beta-HSD1), reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation at mitochondria and decrease in sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c (SREBP-1c) mRNA expression (Blanchet et al. 2015; Carrière et al. 2004).

As mentioned above, first of all, NF-kappaB activation and transcriptional activation of TNF-alpha gene promoter occurs in response to hypoxia. It is generally believed that NF-kappaB is directly activated by hypoxia. However, it also is activated in adipocytes by an indirect effect of hypoxia, through the secretion of TNF-alpha (Ye et al. 2007). cAMP promotes cellular gene expression via the PKA-mediated phosphorylation of the CREB family of activators. Subsequently

CREB promotes the islet function by upregulating the insulin receptor substrate 2 (IRS2) in beta cells (Jhala et al. 2003), feeding conditions, the incretin hormone glucagon-like peptide 1 (GLP-1) promotes pancreatic islet viability through the upregulation of HIF-1alpha. GLP-1 stimulates HIF-1alpha accumulation via the cAMP-mediated induction of the mTOR pathway in beta cells. cAMP appears to trigger mTOR activation in part via the CREB-mediated induction of IRS2-AKT signaling (Van de Velde et al. 2011). In a prolonged insulin resistance state, HIF1 inhibits CREB activity by stimulating the expression of protein kinase inhibitor B (PKIB) and blocking the activation of protein kinase A (PKA) (Blanchet et al. 2015). While adiponectin mRNA expression decreases, mRNA of CHOP, which is an endoplasmic reticulum stress-mediated protein, is significantly increased in adipose tissue of obese animals. Expression of CHOP attenuates the adiponectin promoter activity. This interference of CHOP reverses hypoxia-induced suppression of adiponectin mRNA expression in adipocytes. Thus, hypoxia also increases instability of adiponectin mRNA (Hosogai et al. 2007). Actually, C/EBPalpha accesses the adiponectin promoter through two forkhead box transcription factor O1 (FOXO1) binding sites and acts as a co-activator. On the other, hand sirtuin (SIRT)1 increases adiponectin transcription in adipocytes by activating FOXO1 and enhancing FOXO1 and C/EBPalpha interaction. Both FOXO1 and SIRT1 protein levels are significantly lower in high fat diet-induced obese mice compared with normal subjects (Qiao and Shao 2006). Therefore, reduction of FOXO1 levels by hypoxia may contribute to the inhibition of adiponectin synthesis. In addition to C/EBPalpha, inhibition of C/EBPbeta is also proposed to be responsible for the hypoxia-mediated adiponectin reduction (Hosogai et al. 2007). In fact, CHOP-10/GADD153 (C/EBP homologous protein) is one of the three members of the C/EBP family and a dominant negative regulator of C/ EBP (Ron and Habener 1992). Expression of C/ EBPalpha and PPAR-gamma triggers adipocyte differentiation (Fajas et al. 1998). Eventually, hypoxia-dependent inhibition of adipocyte differentiation is associated with an increase of HIF-1alpha and CHOP-10/GADD153 protein content (Blanchet et al. 2015). Similarly, 11beta-HSD1 expression is induced by hypoxia through NF-kappaB activation. NF-kappaB activity likely becomes dominant in the system to increase 11beta-HSD1 expression which converts the inactive glucocorticoids to active glucocorticoids. Actually 11beta-HSD1 reduction is associated with hypoxia during adipose tissue expansion in diet-induced obesity. This means that HIF-1alpha is a negative regulator of 11beta-HSD1 expression. In response to hypoxia, HIF-1alpha protein level is elevated in the cytoplasm, as a result of HIF-1alpha protein stabilization. Later HIF-1alpha translocates to the nucleus to induce transcription of angiogenic factors (Lee et al. 2013).

4 Reactive Oxygen Radical Generation in Hypoxia

Beside their key role in ATP production, mitochondria constitute the primary source of ROS generation in many cells (Turrens 1997). ROS generation at mitochondria is responsible for propagation of the hypoxic signal (Chandel et al. 1998). In this context two alternatives can be put forward as hypotheses, first; hypoxia-induced HIF-1alpha expression involves a cascade of signaling events including ROS generation, activation of PI3K and ERK signaling, and subsequent activation of small Rho family hydrolase, guanosine triphosphatase (GTPase) (Rac1) (Du et al. 2011). Rac1 may be able to directly control the transcriptional stabilization of HIF-1alpha in hypoxia (Xue et al. 2006). Additionally, trans-membrane nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate, reduced (NADPH) oxidases or NADH-oxidoreductase complex is activated to release superoxide by hypoxic conditions (Marshall et al. 1996). Second; hypoxia partially inhibits mitochondrial electron transport, producing redox changes in the electron carriers that increase ROS generation (Chandel et al. 2000). Actually, mtROS acts as a second messenger in the oxygen-sensing mechanism to trigger erythropoietin and vascular endothelium growth factor gene transcription via HIF-1 (Chandel et al. 2000). Further, mtROS controls CHOP-10/ GADD153 expression and adipocyte differentiation (Blanchet et al. 2015). Actually, mROS production, but not oxygen consumption is required for hypoxic HIF-1alpha protein stabilization. Conversely antioxidants maintain the hydroxylation of HIF-1alpha protein and prevent stabilization of HIF-1alpha protein during hypoxia (Bell et al. 2007). Thus, the expression of glutathione peroxidase or catalase prevents the hypoxic stabilization of HIF-1 alpha. Hence oxygen sensing is dependent on mitochondria-generated ROS but independent of oxidative phosphorylation (Brunelle et al. 2005). Eventually, mtROS are essential for oxygen sensing and subsequent HIF alpha stabilization in hypoxia. In the absence of hypoxic signal, HIF alpha subunits continue to be hydroxylated and degraded via the proteasome (Simon 2006). Mitochondrial inhibition is the cause of inability to produce mtROS from Complex III during hypoxia that results in the oxygen sensing defect. However, exogenous ROS can lead to the stabilization of HIF-alpha even when oxygen levels are high (Mansfield et al. 2005). In addition to reduced number of mitochondria, mitochondrial respiration and biogenesis are inhibited by hypoxia in obese individuals. Actually, initial adipose failure following long-term excess energy intake may be the result of reduced mitochondrial capacity associated with altered mtROS signaling and adipose tissue hypoxia (Keijer and van Schothorst 2008). Under normal physiological conditions, PPAR-gamma is mainly expressed in adipose tissue and regulates diverse functions such as the development of fat cells and their capacity to store lipids (Medina-Gomez et al. 2007). The reduction in PPAR-gamma expression correlates with the increase in free fatty acids. Thus the high-fat meal results in a significant decrease in plasma superoxide dismutase (SOD) activity, glutathione reductase (GSH-R) activity, and mRNA expression of PPAR-gamma in morbidly obese individuals (Garcia-Fuentes et al. 2010). Moreover, PPAR-gamma promotes elimination of ROS by reducing NAD(P)H oxidase-derived

superoxide production and enhancing catalase activity but it does not affect the SOD activity (Bagi et al. 2004).

5 Fatty Acids and Hypoxia

Visceral adipose tissue from morbidly obese individuals has a higher level of HIF-1alpha. In these patients visceral adipose tissues also show a decrease in SREBP-1c mRNA expression (García-Fuentes et al. 2015). SREBPs are transcription factors in adipogenesis and fatty acid biosynthesis. In particular, SREBP-1c controls fatty acid synthesis in the adipose tissues (Shimano 2009). Besides the SREBP-1c, SREBP-2 mRNA levels are also significantly lower in obese than in never-obese and postobese subjects. However, only SREBP-1c gene expression is associated with fatty acid synthase and acetyl-CoA carboxylase alpha gene expression in the intraperitoneal adipose tissue of obese humans (Oberkofler et al. 2002). The liver kinase B1-AMP-activated protein kinase cascade is switched on by metabolic stresses that either inhibits ATP production in hypoxia or that accelerates ATP consumption (Hardie et al. 2006). Activation of AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) by hypoxia occurs in many tissues under pathological conditions. A rise in the cellular AMP/adenosine triphosphate (ATP) ratio activates AMPK and thereby evokes Ca²⁺ signals in O_2 -sensing cells (Evans et al. 2005). The insulin sensitive and resistant patients differ with respect to AMPK activity and oxidative stress in all of their fat depots. Thus, adipose tissues of morbidly obese insulin resistant individuals uniformly show decreased AMPK activity and increased oxidative stress compared with insulin sensitive patients (Xu et al. 2012). Actually, AMPK activation suppresses SREBP-1 mRNA and nuclear SREBP-1 protein (Yang et al. 2009). On the other hand, insulinresistance is the main factor responsible for the decreased SREBP1c mRNA expression of white adipose tissue in morbidly obese individuals. Thereby, insulin-induced gene 1 (Insig1) mRNA expression is decreased in the subcutaneous depot of morbidly obese individuals compared with obese patients and is further reduced in the presence of insulin-resistance. Adaptive response in human white adipose tissue involves changes in the set point of the Insig1/ SREBP1/ stearoyl-CoA desaturase 1 (SCD1) axis. In this context, optimizing adaptive lipogenic gene expression ensures availability of essential unsaturated lipids in obesity or insulin resistance(Carobbio et al. 2013). Visceral adipose tissue and subcutaneous adipose tissue SCD1 mRNA expression levels in the morbidly obese patients are significantly lower than in the controls (García-Serrano et al. 2011).

Most of non-esterified fatty acids (NEFAs) delivered from adipose tissue originate from intracellular hydrolysis of chylomicron triglycerides via adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL)/ hormone-sensitive lipase (HSL)-mediated lipolysis (McQuaid et al. 2011). In response to hypoxia, while free fatty acid (FFA) uptake is reduced in adipocytes, lipolysis is increased. Decreased fatty acid uptake may be related to the inhibition of fatty acid transporters (FATP1 and CD36) and transcription factors, PPAR-gamma and C/ EBPalpha, by hypoxia. In particular, the inhibition of PPAR-gamma expression seems to be an important mechanism in hypoxia-induced lipolysis. Eventual response to hypoxia in adipocytes is inhibition of the insulin-signaling pathway and induction of cell death (Yin et al. 2009; Yun et al. 2002). Additionally, expression of miR-27 results in blockade of expression of PPAR-gamma and C/EBPalpha, the two master regulators of adipogenesis. Importantly, expression of miR-27 is increased in fat tissue of obese mice and is regulated by hypoxia which is an important extracellular stress associated with obesity (Lin et al. 2009). Prolyl hydroxylase enzymes (PHDs) sense cellular oxygen upstream of HIF signaling. Adipose PHD2 deficiency increases adiposity in accordance with the increased adipose tissue vascularization, meanwhile maintains suppressed human adipocyte lipolysis and reduced ectopic lipid accumulation (Michailidou et al. 2015). HIF-1alpha as a central regulator of adipocyte lipid catabolism and energy expenditure, mediates these effects by interfering with the function of the SIRT2, thereby creating a metabolic state permissive for the development of obesity in the face of nutrient overload. SIRT2 is predominantly localized to the nucleus in adipocytes. HIF-1alpha protein accumulation is restricted to adipose depots of pathologically obese and diabetic humans that this accumulation results in an inhibition of fatty acid oxidation (FAO) and energetic uncoupling via transcriptional repression of SIRT2 (Krishnan et al. 2012). PPARgamma coactivator 1alpha (PGC1alpha) has been prominently associated with the regulation of the FAO gene program and energy expenditure (Handschin and Spiegelman 2006). PGC-1alpha-responsive promoters are negatively affected by HIF-1alpha activation in a SIRT2dependent manner. PGC-1alpha is a SIRT2 substrate. Therefore, HIF-1alpha regulates adipocyte mitochondrial biogenesis and FAO by affecting SIRT2-mediated PGC-1alpha substrate acetylation state (Krishnan et al. 2012).

For both omental and subcutaneous adipocytes, oxygen consumption rates are significantly reduced in cells from obese compared with nonobese volunteers, even when matched for cell size by comparing large adipocytes from nonobese and small adipocytes from obese. This difference between obese and non-obese volunteers is not depended on quantity of mitochondria in adipocyte. Also, mitochondrial functions of the small and large cells are not different between adipocytes from the different adipose depots of the same person. However, adipocyte mitochondrial oxidative capacity is reduced in obese compared with non-obese adults. For this reason, mitochondrial dysfunction of adipocyte in obesity may be associated with the overall adiposity rather than adipocyte hypertrophy (Yin et al. 2014). Actually, mitochondrial respiratory capacities in adipocytes are inversely associated with body mass index (BMI) values but are independent of cell size. Thus, obese individuals have significantly fewer complex-I and IV components in adipose tissues compared with the nonobese subjects. These differences at the level of respiratory chain complexes might be responsible for the deterioration of respiratory capacity in obese individuals (Fischer et al. 2015).

Moreover, hypoxia significantly increases saturated fatty acid-induced mRNA expression and protein secretion of IL-6 and IL-1beta. However, it is proposed that saturated fatty acid-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress and NF-kappaB pathway activation are not enhanced by hypoxia alone. Hypoxic and saturated fatty acid-treated macrophages promote IL-6 and macrophage chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) expression from primary human adipocytes. Hence, coexistence of hypoxia along with saturated fatty acid exacerbates macrophage-mediated inflammation (Snodgrass et al. 2016). As explained above, development of adipose tissue hypoxia is a multifactorial process. Elevation of saturated fatty acid levels in adipose tissue directly leads to increased oxygen consumption by activation of adenine nucleotide translocase 2 (ANT2), which is an inner mitochondrial membrane protein. ANT2mediated uncoupled respiration is a key contributor to relative adipocyte hypoxia in obesity triggering the HIF-1alpha response. HIF-1alpha mRNA and protein levels are highly induced early in the course of high fat diet-induced obesity. In this context, saturated fatty acid stimulation of ANT2 causes increased adipocyte oxygen consumption due to uncoupled mitochondrial respiration. Subsequent relative cellular hypoxia is associated with the HIF-1alpha induction and the obesity-related chronic adipose tissue inflammation (Lee et al. 2014).

6 Hypoxia and Adipose Tissue Macrophages

Human preadipocytes and mature adipocytes from different depots spontaneously release substantial amounts of macrophage migration inhibition factor (MIF). Expression levels are positively associated with donor body mass index (Skurk et al. 2005). Expression of MIF in response to hypoxia promotes macrophage infiltration in hypoxic areas of adipose tissue (Ye et al. 2007). Furthermore, hypoxic areas colocalize predominantly with F4/80+ macrophages (Rausch et al. 2008). Frequency of adipocyte death coincides with increases in weight of fat stores accumula-

tion of adipose tissue macrophages expressing F4/80 and CD11c, mRNA for TNF-alpha, MCP-1, IL-10 and insulin resistance. Adipose tissue macrophages are located around dead adipocytes and form crown-like structures surrounding dead adipocytes (Strissel et al. 2007). Thereby, hypoxia inhibits macrophage migration from the hypoxic region to the other side (Turner et al. 1999). Interferon-gamma (IFN-gamma) induction is mediated through HIF-1alpha binding to its promoter on the functional hypoxia response element. In this case, hypoxic macrophages generate synapses with CD8+ T cells that are more efficient for activation of T cell receptor (TCR)/ CD3epsilon conformation, CD3zeta and linker for activation of T cell phosphorylation. Thereby in hypoxic conditions, T cell cytokine production is higher compared with normoxic macrophages. Otherwise hypoxia-induced immune responses are markedly reduced in HIF-1alpha- and in IFNgamma-silenced macrophages (Acosta-Iborra et al. 2009). The TCR/CD3 complex is composed of six subunits which are expressed on the cell surface. Two TCR alpha/beta heterodimers are present in a TCR/CD3 complex. Further CD3 zeta mediates the interaction between both TCR alpha/beta heterodimers contained in the double TCR complex (San José et al. 1998). The efficient IFN-gamma- and IL-12-producing immune synapse correlates with the high induction of the TCR/CD3 epsilon active conformation by hypoxia (Acosta-Iborra et al. 2009). Alterations in oxygen availability of adipose tissue directly affect the macrophage polarization (Escribese et al. 2012). The expression level of hypoxiarelated genes, as well as inflammation-related genes, is also higher in M1 adipose tissue macrophages than in M2 adipose tissue macrophages. Thus, the expression of IL-6, IL-1beta and inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) in macrophages is increased in the condition of hypoxia (Fujisaka et al. 2013). Reactive nitrogen species (RNS), ROS, cytokines, and growth factors expressed by hypoxia-stimulated macrophages participate in stability regulation of HIF-1alpha and HIF-1 transactivation even during the normal oxygen saturation. Especially endogenous nitric oxide (NO) formation induces HIF-1alpha accumulation, HIF-1-DNA binding, and activation of its downstream target gene expression (Brüne and Zhou 2003). Hypoxia enhances saturated fatty acid-induced pro-inflammatory cytokine production in primary human macrophages through ROS-dependent modulation of Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) activity. Consequently, adipocytokine production is modulated in primary human adipocytes. The coexistence of low oxygen along with excess FFA release in obese adipose tissue promotes an inflammatory shift of the adipose tissue macrophage phenotype (Snodgrass et al. 2016). Saturated fatty acid upregulates oxidized low density lipoprotein (LDL) receptor-1 (LOX-1) and enhances oxidized LDL (oxLDL) uptake in macrophages. This results in activation of endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress markers and phosphorylation of protein kinase RNAactivated-like ER kinase (PERK), translation initiation factor eIF2alpha, and JNK. Both saturated fatty acid over-loading and hypoxia have been shown to induce ER stress-related unfolded protein response (UPR) (Ishiyama et al. 2011; Koumenis et al. 2002). In this case, increased demands on the protein folding capacity of the ER triggers the UPR (Brewer 2014). Hypoxia lead to phosphorylation of translation initiation factor eIF2alpha. The ER-resident eIF2alpha kinase PERK is hyperphosphorylated upon hypoxic stress. Activation of PERK and phosphorylation of eIF2alpha indicates the adaptation of cells to hypoxic stress. This may be linked to the UPR (Koumenis et al. 2002). ER transmembrane receptors; an ER-resident integral membrane protein, inositol requiring enzyme 1 (IRE1), ER stress sensor PERK and activating transcription factor 6 (ATF6) sense the accumulation of unfolded proteins. Their activation due to abnormal conditions in the ER lumen transmits the information across the membrane into the cytosol, consequently triggers specific adaptive responses to resolve this stress (Hetz 2012; Jäger et al. 2012; Walter and Ron 2011). CREB has an important role in the proper response to prolonged hypoxia. Activation of CREB and the UPR pathway is in a coordinated manner in response to prolonged hypoxia-induced ER stress. Depletion of CREB decreases the two

critical UPR signaling molecules expression, IRE1alpha and PERK, (Kikuchi et al. 2016). In fact, the UPR is a complex signal transduction pathway that conveys information about protein folding status in the ER lumen to increase protein folding capacity and decrease unfolded protein load (Hetz et al. 2011). Although the UPR is cytoprotective, which allows adipocytes to adapt to developmental and environmental conditions, the UPR can become cytotoxic during the severe and prolonged ER stress (Lin et al. 2007). White adipose tissue of obese animals is hypoxic and that hypoxia dysregulates the production of adipocytokines in adipocytes. This effect is mediated by ER stress and posttranscriptional regulation of gene expression by hypoxia. Adiponectin and PPAR-gamma mRNA expression levels are reduced while plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1) level is increased in hypoxic adipocytes (Hosogai et al. 2007). Hypoxia-related ER stress in obesity in turn leads to suppression of insulin receptor signaling through hyperactivation of JNK and subsequent serine phosphorylation of IRS-1 (Ozcan et al. 2004) (Fig. 13.1).

Glucose-dependent insulinotropic polypeptide (GIP) is a gut hormone secreted in response to dietary fat and glucose. GIP receptor (GIPR) and HIF-1alpha expressions are positively correlated in the adipose tissue. HIF-1alpha gene silencing diminishes both macrophage- and hypoxia-induced GIPR expression and GIPinduced IL-6 expression in adipocytes (Chen et al. 2015). GIP promotes the interaction of G protein-coupled receptor kinase 2 (GRK2) with GIPR and decreases the association of GRK2 to IRS-1 in human fat cells. This effect of GIP is lost under hypoxia. Thereby GIP/GIPR signaling is disrupted in insulin-resistant obese humans (Ceperuelo-Mallafré et al. 2014).

7 Hypoxia and Plasminogen Activator Inhibitor-1

Obesity and in particular, an abdominal type of body fat distribution are associated with elevated PAI-1 antigen and activity levels. The greater the fat cell size and the adipose tissue mass is, the greater the contribution of adipose production to circulating PAI-1 is. Impaired fibrinolysis in obesity is probably also due to an increased expression of PAI-1 in adipose tissue thereby increase the risk for cardiovascular disease (Skurk and Hauner 2004). Hypoxia in adipose tissue of obesity can promote elaboration of sphingosine-1phosphate (S1P) that binds to S1P2 receptors in an autocrine or a paracrine manner. S1P potentially contributes toward increased expression of PAI-1 and consequent constraints on fibrinolysis (Ito et al. 2013). mRNA levels of PPAR-gamma and adiponectin are decreased, whereas mRNA level of PAI-1 is increased in hypoxic adipocytes. The mRNA expression levels of ER stress marker genes, CHOP and glucose-regulated protein, 78 kD (GRP78) are significantly higher in adipocytes under hypoxic conditions than those under normoxia. In this case, expression of CHOP dose-dependently inhibits adiponectin promoter activity. Collectively all these suggest that tissue hypoxia in white adipose tissue leads to ER stress and suppression of adiponectin transcription in obesity (Hosogai et al. 2007). Hypoxia markedly suppresses adiponectin mRNA expression and its protein secretion, and increases PAI-1 production in mature adipocytes. Hypoxia causes a modest elevation of ROS in adipocytes. However, ablation of intracellular ROS by antioxidants fails to alleviate hypoxia-induced aberrant production of adiponectin and PAI-1. The antioxidants could reverse H₂O₂-induced dysregulation of adiponectin and PAI-1 production. H₂O₂ treatment decreases the expression levels of PPAR-gamma and C/EBPalpha, but has no effect on HIF-1alpha, whereas hypoxia stabilizes HIF-1alpha and decreases expression of C/EBPalpha, but not PPAR-gamma (Chen et al. 2006).

8 Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor and Platelet-Derived Growth Factor Transcription in Hypoxia

Impaired angiogenesis in fat has been implicated in the development of adipose tissue hypoxia. Impaired adipose tissue angiogenesis

is associated with overexpression of antiangiogenic factors. Endogenous anti-angiogenic isoform of VEGF-A, VEGF-A165b is over-expressed in human visceral fat and associated with impaired angiogenesis in adipose tissue. The extent of VEGF-A165b expression correlates negatively with capillary growth (Ngo et al. 2014). Overexpression of VEGF results in increased blood vessel number and size in both white adipose tissue and brown adipose tissue and protection against high-fat diet-induced hypoxia and obesity (Elias et al. 2012). VEGF signaling is necessary for adequate adipose tissue function (Sung et al. 2013). However, VEGF synthesis in human visceral adipose tissue is inefficient as it is not followed by angiogenesis that counterbalances tissue hypoxia (Fusaru et al. 2012). Actually, adipocytes exhibit extensive functional changes in response to hypoxia, which alters the expression of up to 1300 genes. These include genes encoding key adipokines such as leptin, IL-6, VEGF, and matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP-2), which are upregulated (Trayhurn 2014). Angiopoietin-like protein 4/ fasting-induced adipose factor (ANGPTL4) is a major hypoxia-sensitive gene. The expression and secretion of ANGPTL4 by human adipocytes is upregulated by both hypoxia and fatty (González-Muniesa et acids al. 2011). Interestingly, hypoxia markedly enhances the expression of leptin, VEGF and MMPs (-2 and -9) and stimulates the accumulation of HIF-1alpha protein in the hypoxic adipocyte nuclei (Lolmède et al. 2003). VEGF release from preadipocytes is also increased by hypoxia. Hypoxia also induces human preadipocytes to synthesize and secrete leptin. Actually, preadipocytes and adipocytes differ in their responsiveness to hypoxia (Wang et al. 2008). Although HIF-1alpha is a major transcriptional activator of VEGF gene in adipocytes, HIF-1alpha activity is not sufficient to induce VEGF expression in obesity (He et al. 2011). Thus VEGF transcription is controlled by several other transcription factors in addition to HIF-1alpha, such as signal transducer and activator transcription 3 (STAT3) protein (Niu et al. 2002), PGC-1alpha (Arany et al. 2008), and PPAR-gamma (Wang et al. 2008). The capillary density is reduced in adipose tissue in obese subjects and found to contribute to adipose tissue hypoxia (Pang et al. 2008). Compared with lean subjects, overweight/obese subjects have lower capillary density and lower VEGF expression. Strong positive correlations are identified between PPARgamma1, VEGF and adipose tissue oxygen partial pressure. Adipose tissue hypoxia in obese subjects most likely depends on the decreased capillary density and reduced expression of the angiogenic factors like VEGF and PPARgamma1 (Pasarica et al. 2009b). In linking leptin receptor activation to alphavbeta5 integrin phosphorylation, cytoplasmic protein kinase Src has an important role. However, constantly elevated leptin levels in obesity are accompanied by the elevated levels of protein tyrosine phosphatase 1 (PTP1)B. Phosphorylation of the alphavbeta5 integrin chain by leptin requires the Janus kinase2 (JAK2)-mediated activation of Src kinase. Overexpression of B in circulating angiogenic cells (CAC) from obese is a negative regulator of leptin signaling and an attenuated angiogenic response of CAC to leptin (Heida et al. 2010). Overexpression of integrin alphavbeta5 enhances the capacity of CACs to adhere to endothelial cell to promote new blood vessel formation. Increase in the phosphorylation of integrin alphavbeta5 and Src kinase results in the cytoplasmic transcription factor STAT3 activation, nuclear translocation and upregulation of STAT3-dependent angiogenic gene expression. Additionally alphavbeta5 increases the secretion of the angiogenic chemokines CXCL8 and CCL2 (Leifheit-Nestler et al. 2010).

Furthermore, in response to the reduced vascular density, macrophages express plateletderived growth factor (PDGF) in adipose tissue to facilitate capillary formation in obesity. PDGF expression is induced by hypoxia, and tube formation of endothelial cells is induced by PDGF (Pang et al. 2008). A balance between these two angiogenic factors is required for the formation and function of new capillaries. Angiogenesis is coordinated by VEGF and PDGF through their related receptors on endothelial cells and vascular smooth muscle cells, respectively (Greenberg et al. 2008).

In obesity, at least three factors may be proposed to stimulate the VEGF transcription in adipocytes. Firstly, adipogenesis leads to VEGF expression through HIF-1alpha. Secondly, obesity-related hyperinsulinemia induces HIF-1alpha expression in mRNA and protein in adipocytes, which is translated into the VEGF transcription. Finally, HIF-1alpha activity is increased in adipocytes by hypoxia which causes VEGF expression. In obesity, although HIF-1alpha is an activator of VEGF gene, it is not sufficient to induce VEGF expression in adipocytes of obese subject. In this context, the PI3K-Akt pathway is required for HIF-1alpha activation in addition to these factors (He et al. 2011).

Adipose tissue contains preadipocytes, adipocytes, macrophages, and endothelial cells. PDGF is expressed in all of these types of cells; however, the expression levels are different. Preadipocytes express more PDGF than mature adipocytes. In obesity, most of the preadipocytes are differentiated into mature adipocytes. Thereby, preadipocyte number is reduced and local PDGF level decreases. To meet the demand for PDGF, adipose tissue macrophages increase the PDGF production. Actually, hypoxia in adipose tissue is likely to induce PDGF expression in macrophages. Substantially the activity of PDGF in angiogenesis is dependent on VEGF activity. Angiogenesis requires endothelial cell proliferation and tube formation. Endothelial cell proliferation is dependent on pro-angiogenic factor VEGF, which stimulates cell proliferation through VEGF receptor 2 in the endothelial cells. Additionally, hyperinsulinemia may serve to stimulate angiogenesis in adipose tissue in the obesity. The signaling pathway PI3K/Akt/ mTOR/S6K is used by PDGF in the induction of tube formation (Pang et al. 2008). Thus, PI3K pathway is exclusively activated by PDGF (Kratchmarova et al. 2005). Similarly, saturated fatty acid-loaded hypertrophied adipocytes release VEGF, which is enhanced through PI3K pathways activated by oxidative stress (Takahashi et al. 2013) (Fig. 13.1).

9 Adipose Tissue Hypoxia and Adipogenesis

White adipose tissue expansion is based on both cellular hypertrophy and hyperplasia in obesity. However, white adipose tissue becomes hypoxic during obesity that leads to adipose tissue dysfunction (Sun et al. 2011). An oxygen-sensitive signaling mechanism regulates adipogenesis (Yun et al. 2002). However, in hypoxic circumstances, biphasically activated AMPK and concomitantly blocked clonal expansion of preadipocytes is an indispensable step for early phase of adipocyte differentiation (Kim et al. 2005). Mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) can differentiate into adipocytes following the induction of transcription factors C/EBPbeta that induce the expression of PPAR-gamma, the emerging master regulator of adipogenesis (Lefterova and Lazar 2009). Activator protein (AP)-1 family member Fra-2 transcriptionally regulates PPAR-gamma2 expression and adipocyte survival by the modulation of HIF expression. PPAR-gamma2 is not only a master regulator of adipogenesis, but can also display a role in apoptotic signal transduction in adipocytes (Herold et al. 2013). Fra-2 inhibits the expression of PPAR-gamma2, a key regulator of adipocyte differentiation. By repressing PPAR-gamma2, Fra-2 also represses HIFs that control hypoxia and adipocyte survival. Increased PPAR-gamma expression in the absence of Fra-2 not only enhances adipocyte differentiation but also apoptosis (Luther et al. 2014). Adipogenesis requires the sequential activation of numerous transcription factors, including the C/EBP gene family and PPAR-gamma (Ali et al. 2013). Indeed, cAMP-dependent signaling along with C/EBPbeta leads to the stimulation of PPAR-gamma activity by mechanisms that involve production of PPAR-gamma ligands during adipogenesis. A crosstalk between PPARgamma and beta-catenin signaling has been shown. Activation of PPAR-gamma induces the degradation of beta-catenin during preadipocyte differentiation by mechanisms that require glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta (GSK3beta) and the proteasome (Farmer 2005). PPAR-gamma deficiency attenuates induction of hypoxia-

responsive genes while increasing expression of inflammatory genes in mature hypoxic adipocytes (Pino et al. 2012). Furthermore, the hypoxia-induced suppression of adipogenesis is accompanied by reduced acetylation of histone H3 and H4 at the PPAR-gamma promoter. Hypoxic condition attenuates adipocyte differentiation by inhibition of PPAR-gamma expression in a histone deacetylase-independent manner (Kim et al. 2005). Hypoxic saturated free fatty acid-treated macrophages promote IL-6 and MCP-1 expression in primary human adipocytes (Snodgrass et al. 2016). The elevated chemokine MCP-1 may contribute to increased macrophage migration towards adipose tissue (Yu et al. 2011). Hypoxia inhibits adipocyte differentiation from preadipocytes (Trayhurn et al. 2008). In this case, inhibition of the preadipocytes differentiation is controlled by leptin signaling (Wood et al. 2009). Actually, the expression of proinflammatory adipokines is considerably higher in preadipocytes than in adipocytes. One percent hypoxia significantly enhances the release of VEGF, IL-6, and PAI-1 from preadipocytes, whereas the secretion from the hypoxic adipocytes achieves approximately one-half of this enhancement (Mack et al. 2009). PPAR gamma and aP2 mRNA levels, markers of adipocyte differentiation, are reduced by hypoxia in both preadipocytes and adipocytes (Wang et al. 2008). PI3K is required for adipogenesis. Regulatory subunit 1 of PI3K (PIK3R1) is a critical component of the PI3K signaling pathway. PPAR-gamma interacts with the two peroxisome proliferator response elements regions of the PIK3R1 promoter in mature adipocytes (Kim et al. 2014).

Adipose tissue growth and expansion is primarily determined by adipocyte hypertrophy and hyperplasia in obesity. Triglyceride accumulation is responsible for adipocyte hypertrophy while increased adipocyte differentiation contributes to hyperplasia. The total adipocyte number is greatest in hyperplasia and smallest in hypertrophy. Obese individuals with hypertrophy generate 70% less adipocytes per year than those with hyperplasia. An inverse quantitative relationship between the residual value for adipocyte volume and adipocyte production rate is observed (Arner et al. 2010). Adipocyte hypertrophy may impair adipose tissue function by inducing local inflammation, mechanical stress. Additionally, adipocyte size is an important determinant of adipokine secretion (Monteiro et al. 2006; Skurk et al. 2007). In response to hypoxia, free fatty acid uptake is reduced and lipolysis is increased. The molecular mechanism of decreased fatty acid uptake may be related to inhibition of FATP1, CD36 and PPAR-gamma and C/EBPalpha by hypoxia. Adipose tissue hypoxia promotes free fatty acid release and inhibit glucose uptake in adipocytes by inhibition of the insulin-signaling pathway and induction of cell death (Yin et al. 2009). Low generation rates of adipocytes associate with adipose tissue hypertrophy, whereas high generation rates associate with adipose hyperplasia. The relative death rate is approximately 10% per year and mean age of adipocytes is approximately 10 years (Arner et al. 2010). New adipocytes are generated from pre-adipocytes or adipose-derived stromal/stem cells to replace the dead adipocytes and to increase total adipocyte numbers in the fat depots. However, both inflammation and hypoxia inhibit new adipocyte generation from pre-adipocyte differentiation (Yin et al. 2009).

10 Adipose Tissue Hypoxia and Fibrosis

The expansion of adipose tissue in obesity with inappropriate angiogenesis results in reduced oxygen supply and hypoxia development. Subsequent activation of HIF-1 inhibits preadipocyte differentiation and initiates adipose tissue fibrosis. In addition to stressed adipocytes, hypoxia contributes to immune cell immigration and activation which further aggravates adipose tissue fibrosis (Buechler et al. 2015). Exposure of white adipocytes to hypoxic conditions changes the expression of more than 1000 genes. Thereby hypoxia is a key factor in adipose tissue dysfunction in obesity and leads to the development of adipose tissue fibrosis by inducing insulin resistance in fat cells (Trayhurn 2014). Hypoxia also stimulates the inflammatory response of macrophages and inhibits adipocyte differentiation from preadipocytes (Trayhurn et al. 2008). Loss of the potent angiogenic factor VEGF in myeloid cells leads to excessive collagen deposition and fibrosis (Stockmann et al. 2010). At first transforming growth factor beta (TGF-beta) upregulates connective tissue growth factor (CTGF). Later CTGF stimulates binding of TGF-beta to its receptor and enhances TGF-beta activity. Expression of CTGF mRNA is two-fold higher in the central fat depots compared with subcutaneous fat. At the same time CTGF inhibits adipogenesis in adipocytes (Tan et al. 2008).

In animals which are exposed to hypoxia, collagen, type I, alpha 1 (COL1A1), COL3A1 and the enzyme lysyl oxidase with a central role in collagen cross-linking are increased (Buechler et al. 2015). In omental white adipose tissue, fibrosis could contribute to limit adipocyte hypertrophy and is associated with a better lipid profile (Divoux et al. 2010). However, immature mast cells that infiltrate into adipose tissue at the nonobese stage gradually mature with the progression of obesity and that MCP-6 secreted from mature mast cells induces COL5 expression in obese adipose tissue. COL5 may contribute to the process of adipose tissue fibrosis and inhibits adipogenesis (Hirai et al. 2014). Excessive triglyceride load expands adipose tissue through both adipocyte hypertrophy and hyperplasia. This expansion is furthermore associated with hypoxia, fibrosis, local inflammation, and concomitant insulin resistance. Local adipose tissue hypoxia may be the most important driving force for the downstream events associated with adipose tissue dysfunction. Adipose tissue hypoxia serves as an early upstream initiator for adipose tissue dysfunction by inducing a local state of fibrosis (Halberg et al. 2009). High fat diet induces the expression of IL-13 from non-Th2 CD4+ T cells and may mediate the deposition of collagen to induced adipose tissue fibrosis even though IFN-gamma expression is enhanced due to increased Th1 CD4+ T cells (Pessin and Kwon 2012). Actually, in adipose tissue, fibrosis appears to be initiated in response to adipocyte hypertrophy, which occurs as the initial step toward fat pad expansion through enlargement of the lipid droplet size in existing adipocytes.

Mechanical stress on the hypertrophic adipocyte membrane, triggered by the expanding lipid droplet, may also be the source of shear stress at the level of the plasma membrane (Khan et al. 2009). Increase in cell size, by modifying the relationships between cell and extracellular matrix, could turn on and increase the level of activation of the *β*1-integrin/ERK signaling pathway. This pathway is responsible for the adaptation of adipose functions to cell size (Farnier et al. 2003). The carboxy-terminal domain cleaved from COL-6A3 promotes adipose tissue fibrosis, angiogenesis and inflammation (Sun et al. 2014). A positive correlation of COL6A3 expression in abdominal subcutaneous fat with body mass index and fat mass have been described. Elevated COL6A3 mRNA levels are found in patients with greater visceral fat mass and higher inflammation (Pasarica et al. 2009a). Shear stress in large adipocytes is the trigger for adipocyte death and the impending inflammation. In particular COL6 has an essential role in the fibrotic component of obesity and directly affects the ability of adipocytes to expand (Khan et al. 2009).

11 Conclusion

Although there is very scanty evidence about the influence of hypoxia in human adipose tissue, increased level of HIF-1alpha is found in the visceral adipose tissue of morbidly obese subjects. Decline in adipose tissue blood flow reflects a failure in compensatory angiogenesis or vasodilation. Reversing hypoxia might reduce adipose tissue inflammation, improve insulin action, and reduce cardiovascular disease risk in obesity.

References

Acosta-Iborra, B., A. Elorza, I.M. Olazabal, N.B. Martín-Cofreces, S. Martin-Puig, M. Miró, M.J. Calzada, J. Aragonés, F. Sánchez-Madrid, and M.O. Landázuri. 2009. Macrophage oxygen sensing modulates antigen presentation and phagocytic functions involving IFN-gamma production through the HIF-1 alpha transcription factor. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.*)

1950) 182: 3155–3164. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 0801710.

- Ali, A.T., W.E. Hochfeld, R. Myburgh, and M.S. Pepper. 2013. Adipocyte and adipogenesis. *European Journal* of Cell Biology 92: 229–236. doi:10.1016/j. ejcb.2013.06.001.
- Arany, Z., S.-Y. Foo, Y. Ma, J.L. Ruas, A. Bommi-Reddy, G. Girnun, M. Cooper, D. Laznik, J. Chinsomboon, S.M. Rangwala, K.H. Baek, A. Rosenzweig, and B.M. Spiegelman. 2008. HIF-independent regulation of VEGF and angiogenesis by the transcriptional coactivator PGC-1alpha. *Nature* 451: 1008–1012. doi:10.1038/nature06613.
- Arner, E., P.O. Westermark, K.L. Spalding, T. Britton, M. Rydén, J. Frisén, S. Bernard, and P. Arner. 2010. Adipocyte turnover: Relevance to human adipose tissue morphology. *Diabetes* 59: 105–109. doi:10.2337/ db09-0942.
- Bagi, Z., A. Koller, and G. Kaley. 2004. PPARgamma activation, by reducing oxidative stress, increases NO bioavailability in coronary arterioles of mice with Type 2 diabetes. *American Journal of Physiology: Heart and Circulatory Physiology* 286: H742–H748. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00718.2003.
- Bastard, J.-P., M. Maachi, C. Lagathu, M.J. Kim, M. Caron, H. Vidal, J. Capeau, and B. Feve. 2006. Recent advances in the relationship between obesity, inflammation, and insulin resistance. *European Cytokine Network* 17: 4–12.
- Bell, E.L., T.A. Klimova, J. Eisenbart, C.T. Moraes, M.P. Murphy, G.R.S. Budinger, and N.S. Chandel. 2007. The Qo site of the mitochondrial complex III is required for the transduction of hypoxic signaling via reactive oxygen species production. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 177: 1029–1036. doi:10.1083/ jcb.200609074.
- Blanchet, E., S. Van de Velde, S. Matsumura, E. Hao, J. LeLay, K. Kaestner, and M. Montminy. 2015. Feedback inhibition of CREB signaling promotes beta cell dysfunction in insulin resistance. *Cell Reports* 10: 1149–1157. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2015.01.046.
- Bolinder, J., D.A. Kerckhoffs, E. Moberg, E. Hagström-Toft, and P. Arner. 2000. Rates of skeletal muscle and adipose tissue glycerol release in nonobese and obese subjects. *Diabetes* 49: 797–802.
- Brahimi-Horn, M.C., and J. Pouysségur. 2007. Oxygen, a source of life and stress. *FEBS Letters* 581: 3582– 3591. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2007.06.018.
- Brewer, J.W. 2014. Regulatory crosstalk within the mammalian unfolded protein response. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences: CMLS* 71: 1067–1079. doi:10.1007/s00018-013-1490-2.
- Brüne, B., and J. Zhou. 2003. The role of nitric oxide (NO) in stability regulation of hypoxia inducible factor-1alpha (HIF-1alpha). *Current Medicinal Chemistry* 10: 845–855.
- Brunelle, J.K., E.L. Bell, N.M. Quesada, K. Vercauteren, V. Tiranti, M. Zeviani, R.C. Scarpulla, and N.S. Chandel. 2005. Oxygen sensing requires mitochondrial ROS but not oxidative phosphorylation. *Cell*
Metabolism 1: 409–414. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2005. 05.002.

- Buechler, C., S. Krautbauer, and K. Eisinger. 2015. Adipose tissue fibrosis. *World Journal of Diabetes* 6: 548–553. doi:10.4239/wjd.v6.i4.548.
- Carobbio, S., R.M. Hagen, C.J. Lelliott, M. Slawik, G. Medina-Gomez, C.-Y. Tan, A. Sicard, H.J. Atherton, N. Barbarroja, M. Bjursell, M. Bohlooly-Y, S. Virtue, A. Tuthill, E. Lefai, M. Laville, T. Wu, R.V. Considine, H. Vidal, D. Langin, M. Oresic, F.J. Tinahones, J.M. Fernandez-Real, J.L. Griffin, J.K. Sethi, M. López, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2013. Adaptive changes of the Insig1/SREBP1/SCD1 set point help adipose tissue to cope with increased storage demands of obesity. *Diabetes* 62: 3697–3708. doi:10.2337/db12-1748.
- Carrière, A., M.-C. Carmona, Y. Fernandez, M. Rigoulet, R.H. Wenger, L. Pénicaud, and L. Casteilla. 2004. Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species control the transcription factor CHOP-10/GADD153 and adipocyte differentiation: A mechanism for hypoxiadependent effect. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 40462–40469. doi:10.1074/jbc.M407258200.
- Ceperuelo-Mallafré, V., X. Duran, G. Pachón, K. Roche, L. Garrido-Sánchez, N. Vilarrasa, F.J. Tinahones, V. Vicente, J. Pujol, J. Vendrell, and S. Fernández-Veledo. 2014. Disruption of GIP/GIPR axis in human adipose tissue is linked to obesity and insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 99: E908–E919. doi:10.1210/jc.2013-3350.
- Chandel, N.S., E. Maltepe, E. Goldwasser, C.E. Mathieu, M.C. Simon, and P.T. Schumacker. 1998. Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species trigger hypoxia-induced transcription. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 95: 11715–11720.
- Chandel, N.S., D.S. McClintock, C.E. Feliciano, T.M. Wood, J.A. Melendez, A.M. Rodriguez, and P.T. Schumacker. 2000. Reactive oxygen species generated at mitochondrial complex III stabilize hypoxiainducible factor-1alpha during hypoxia: A mechanism of O2 sensing. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275: 25130–25138. doi:10.1074/jbc.M001914200.
- Chen, B., K.S.L. Lam, Y. Wang, D. Wu, M.C. Lam, J. Shen, L. Wong, R.L.C. Hoo, J. Zhang, and A. Xu. 2006. Hypoxia dysregulates the production of adiponectin and plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 independent of reactive oxygen species in adipocytes. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 341: 549–556. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2006.01.004.
- Chen, S., F. Okahara, N. Osaki, and A. Shimotoyodome. 2015. Increased GIP signaling induces adipose inflammation via a HIF-1α-dependent pathway and impairs insulin sensitivity in mice. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 308: E414–E425. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00418.2014.
- Cheng, C., and C. Daskalakis. 2015. Association of adipokines with insulin resistance, microvascular dysfunction, and endothelial dysfunction in healthy young adults. *Mediators of Inflammation* 2015: 594039. doi:10.1155/2015/594039.

- Crandall, D.L., G.J. Hausman, and J.G. Kral. 1997. A review of the microcirculation of adipose tissue: Anatomic, metabolic, and angiogenic perspectives. *Microcirculation (New York, NY: 1994)* 4: 211–232.
- De Ponti, C., R. Carini, E. Alchera, M.P. Nitti, M. Locati, E. Albano, G. Cairo, and L. Tacchini. 2007. Adenosine A2a receptor-mediated, normoxic induction of HIF-1 through PKC and PI-3K-dependent pathways in macrophages. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology* 82: 392–402. doi:10.1189/jlb.0107060.
- Divoux, A., J. Tordjman, D. Lacasa, N. Veyrie, D. Hugol, A. Aissat, A. Basdevant, M. Guerre-Millo, C. Poitou, J.-D. Zucker, P. Bedossa, and K. Clément. 2010. Fibrosis in human adipose tissue: Composition, distribution, and link with lipid metabolism and fat mass loss. *Diabetes* 59: 2817–2825. doi:10.2337/ db10-0585.
- Donato, A.J., G.D. Henson, R.G. Morgan, R.A. Enz, A.E. Walker, and L.A. Lesniewski. 2012. TNF-α impairs endothelial function in adipose tissue resistance arteries of mice with diet-induced obesity. *American Journal of Physiology: Heart and Circulatory Physiology* 303: H672–H679. doi:10.1152/ ajpheart.00271.2012.
- Du, J., R. Xu, Z. Hu, Y. Tian, Y. Zhu, L. Gu, and L. Zhou. 2011. PI3K and ERK-induced Rac1 activation mediates hypoxia-induced HIF-1α expression in MCF-7 breast cancer cells. *PLoS One* 6: e25213. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0025213.
- Elias, I., S. Franckhauser, T. Ferré, L. Vilà, S. Tafuro, S. Muñoz, C. Roca, D. Ramos, A. Pujol, E. Riu, J. Ruberte, and F. Bosch. 2012. Adipose tissue overexpression of vascular endothelial growth factor protects against diet-induced obesity and insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 61: 1801–1813. doi:10.2337/db11-0832.
- Escribese, M.M., M. Casas, and A.L. Corbí. 2012. Influence of low oxygen tensions on macrophage polarization. *Immunobiology* 217: 1233–1240. doi:10.1016/j.imbio.2012.07.002.
- Evans, A.M., K.J.W. Mustard, C.N. Wyatt, C. Peers, M. Dipp, P. Kumar, N.P. Kinnear, and D.G. Hardie. 2005. Does AMP-activated protein kinase couple inhibition of mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation by hypoxia to calcium signaling in O2-sensing cells? *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280: 41504–41511. doi:10.1074/jbc.M510040200.
- Fain, J.N. 2006. Release of interleukins and other inflammatory cytokines by human adipose tissue is enhanced in obesity and primarily due to the nonfat cells. *Vitamins and Hormones* 74: 443–477. doi:10.1016/ S0083-6729(06)74018-3.
- Fajas, L., J.C. Fruchart, and J. Auwerx. 1998. Transcriptional control of adipogenesis. *Current Opinion in Cell Biology* 10: 165–173.
- Farmer, S.R. 2005. Regulation of PPARgamma activity during adipogenesis. *International Journal of Obesity* 29(Suppl 1): S13–S16. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802907.
- Farnier, C., S. Krief, M. Blache, F. Diot-Dupuy, G. Mory, P. Ferre, and R. Bazin. 2003. Adipocyte functions are modulated by cell size change: Potential involvement

of an integrin/ERK signalling pathway. *International Journal of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders* 27: 1178–1186. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802399.

- Fischer, B., T. Schöttl, C. Schempp, T. Fromme, H. Hauner, M. Klingenspor, and T. Skurk. 2015. Inverse relationship between body mass index and mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation capacity in human subcutaneous adipocytes. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 309: E380–E387. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00524.2014.
- Frayn, K.N., and F. Karpe. 2014. Regulation of human subcutaneous adipose tissue blood flow. *International Journal of Obesity* 38: 1019–1026. doi:10.1038/ ijo.2013.200.
- Fujisaka, S., I. Usui, M. Ikutani, A. Aminuddin, A. Takikawa, K. Tsuneyama, A. Mahmood, N. Goda, Y. Nagai, K. Takatsu, and K. Tobe. 2013. Adipose tissue hypoxia induces inflammatory M1 polarity of macrophages in an HIF-1α-dependent and HIF-1αindependent manner in obese mice. *Diabetologia* 56: 1403–1412. doi:10.1007/s00125-013-2885-1.
- Fusaru, A.M., C.G. Pisoschi, A. Bold, C. Taisescu, R. Stănescu, M. Hîncu, S. Crăiţoiu, and I.M. Baniţă. 2012. Hypoxia induced VEGF synthesis in visceral adipose depots of obese diabetic patients. *Romanian Journal of Morphology and Embryology* 53: 903–909.
- Garcia-Fuentes, E., M. Murri, L. Garrido-Sanchez, S. Garcia-Serrano, J.M. García-Almeida, I. Moreno-Santos, F.J. Tinahones, and M. Macias-Gonzalez. 2010. PPARgamma expression after a high-fat meal is associated with plasma superoxide dismutase activity in morbidly obese persons. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 18: 952–958. doi:10.1038/oby.2009.314.
- García-Fuentes, E., C. Santiago-Fernández, C. Gutiérrez-Repiso, M.D. Mayas, W. Oliva-Olivera, L. Coín-Aragüez, J. Alcaide, L. Ocaña-Wilhelmi, J. Vendrell, F.J. Tinahones, and L. Garrido-Sánchez. 2015. Hypoxia is associated with a lower expression of genes involved in lipogenesis in visceral adipose tissue. *Journal of Translational Medicine* 13: 373. doi:10.1186/s12967-015-0732-5.
- García-Serrano, S., I. Moreno-Santos, L. Garrido-Sánchez, C. Gutierrez-Repiso, J.M. García-Almeida, J. García-Arnés, J. Rivas-Marín, J.L. Gallego-Perales, E. García-Escobar, G. Rojo-Martinez, F. Tinahones, F. Soriguer, M. Macias-Gonzalez, and E. García-Fuentes. 2011. Stearoyl-CoA desaturase-1 is associated with insulin resistance in morbidly obese subjects. *Molecular Medicine* 17: 273–280. doi:10.2119/ molmed.2010.00078.
- Gealekman, O., N. Guseva, C. Hartigan, S. Apotheker, M. Gorgoglione, K. Gurav, K.-V. Tran, J. Straubhaar, S. Nicoloro, M.P. Czech, M. Thompson, R.A. Perugini, and S. Corvera. 2011. Depot-specific differences and insufficient subcutaneous adipose tissue angiogenesis in human obesity. *Circulation* 123: 186–194. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.110.970145.
- González-Muniesa, P., C. de Oliveira, F. Pérez de Heredia, M.P. Thompson, and P. Trayhurn. 2011. Fatty acids

and hypoxia stimulate the expression and secretion of the adipokine ANGPTL4 (angiopoietin-like protein 4/ fasting-induced adipose factor) by human adipocytes. *Journal of Nutrigenetics and Nutrigenomics* 4: 146– 153. doi:10.1159/000327774.

- Goossens, G.H., and E.E. Blaak. 2015. Adipose tissue dysfunction and impaired metabolic health in human obesity: A matter of oxygen? *Frontiers in Endocrinology* 6: 55. doi:10.3389/fendo.2015.00055.
- Goossens, G.H., A. Bizzarri, N. Venteclef, Y. Essers, J.P. Cleutjens, E. Konings, J.W.E. Jocken, M. Cajlakovic, V. Ribitsch, K. Clément, and E.E. Blaak. 2011. Increased adipose tissue oxygen tension in obese compared with lean men is accompanied by insulin resistance, impaired adipose tissue capillarization, and inflammation. *Circulation* 124: 67–76. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.111.027813.
- Goossens, G.H., C.C.M. Moors, N.J. van der Zijl, N. Venteclef, R. Alili, J.W.E. Jocken, Y. Essers, J.P. Cleutjens, K. Clément, M. Diamant, and E.E. Blaak. 2012. Valsartan improves adipose tissue function in humans with impaired glucose metabolism: A randomized placebo-controlled double-blind trial. *PLoS One* 7: e39930. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0039930.
- Greenberg, J.I., D.J. Shields, S.G. Barillas, L.M. Acevedo, E. Murphy, J. Huang, L. Scheppke, C. Stockmann, R.S. Johnson, N. Angle, and D.A. Cheresh. 2008. A role for VEGF as a negative regulator of pericyte function and vessel maturation. *Nature* 456: 809–813. doi:10.1038/nature07424.
- Gu, P., and A. Xu. 2013. Interplay between adipose tissue and blood vessels in obesity and vascular dysfunction. *Reviews in Endocrine & Metabolic Disorders* 14: 49–58. doi:10.1007/s11154-012-9230-8.
- Halberg, N., T. Khan, M.E. Trujillo, I. Wernstedt-Asterholm, A.D. Attie, S. Sherwani, Z.V. Wang, S. Landskroner-Eiger, S. Dineen, U.J. Magalang, R.A. Brekken, and P.E. Scherer. 2009. Hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha induces fibrosis and insulin resistance in white adipose tissue. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 29: 4467–4483. doi:10.1128/MCB.00192-09.
- Handschin, C., and B.M. Spiegelman. 2006. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma coactivator 1 coactivators, energy homeostasis, and metabolism. *Endocrine Reviews* 27: 728–735. doi:10.1210/ er.2006-0037.
- Hardie, D.G., S.A. Hawley, and J.W. Scott. 2006. AMPactivated protein kinase—Development of the energy sensor concept. *The Journal of Physiology* 574: 7–15. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2006.108944.
- He, Q., Z. Gao, J. Yin, J. Zhang, Z. Yun, and J. Ye. 2011. Regulation of HIF-1{alpha} activity in adipose tissue by obesity-associated factors: Adipogenesis, insulin, and hypoxia. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 300: E877–E885. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00626.2010.
- Heida, N.-M., M. Leifheit-Nestler, M.R. Schroeter, J.-P. Müller, I.-F. Cheng, S. Henkel, A. Limbourg, F.P. Limbourg, F. Alves, J.P. Quigley, Z.M. Ruggeri, G. Hasenfuss, S. Konstantinides, and K. Schäfer. 2010.

Leptin enhances the potency of circulating angiogenic cells via src kinase and integrin (alpha)vbeta5: Implications for angiogenesis in human obesity. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 30: 200–206. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.109.192807.

- Herold, C., H.O. Rennekampff, and S. Engeli. 2013. Apoptotic pathways in adipose tissue. *Apoptosis* 18: 911–916. doi:10.1007/s10495-013-0848-0.
- Hetz, C. 2012. The unfolded protein response: Controlling cell fate decisions under ER stress and beyond. *Nature Reviews: Molecular Cell Biology* 13: 89–102. doi:10.1038/nrm3270.
- Hetz, C., F. Martinon, D. Rodriguez, and L.H. Glimcher. 2011. The unfolded protein response: Integrating stress signals through the stress sensor IRE1α. *Physiological Reviews* 91: 1219–1243. doi:10.1152/ physrev.00001.2011.
- Hirai, S., C. Ohyane, Y.-I. Kim, S. Lin, T. Goto, N. Takahashi, C.-S. Kim, J. Kang, R. Yu, and T. Kawada. 2014. Involvement of mast cells in adipose tissue fibrosis. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 306: E247–E255. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00056.2013.
- Hodson, L. 2014. Adipose tissue oxygenation: Effects on metabolic function. *Adipocytes* 3: 75–80. doi:10.4161/ adip.27114.
- Hoffman, E.C., H. Reyes, F.F. Chu, F. Sander, L.H. Conley, B.A. Brooks, and O. Hankinson. 1991. Cloning of a factor required for activity of the Ah (dioxin) receptor. *Science* 252: 954–958.
- Hosogai, N., A. Fukuhara, K. Oshima, Y. Miyata, S. Tanaka, K. Segawa, S. Furukawa, Y. Tochino, R. Komuro, M. Matsuda, and I. Shimomura. 2007. Adipose tissue hypoxia in obesity and its impact on adipocytokine dysregulation. *Diabetes* 56: 901–911. doi:10.2337/db06-0911.
- Huang, L.E., Z. Arany, D.M. Livingston, and H.F. Bunn. 1996. Activation of hypoxia-inducible transcription factor depends primarily upon redox-sensitive stabilization of its alpha subunit. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 271: 32253–32259.
- Huang, L.E., J. Gu, M. Schau, and H.F. Bunn. 1998. Regulation of hypoxia-inducible factor lalpha is mediated by an O2-dependent degradation domain via the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 95: 7987–7992.
- Hubbi, M.E., W. Luo, J.H. Baek, and G.L. Semenza. 2011. MCM proteins are negative regulators of hypoxia-inducible factor 1. *Molecular Cell* 42: 700– 712. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2011.03.029.
- Ibarra, A., E. Schwob, and J. Méndez. 2008. Excess MCM proteins protect human cells from replicative stress by licensing backup origins of replication. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 105: 8956–8961. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0803978105.
- Ishiyama, J., R. Taguchi, Y. Akasaka, S. Shibata, M. Ito, M. Nagasawa, and K. Murakami. 2011. Unsaturated FAs prevent palmitate-induced LOX-1 induction via

inhibition of ER stress in macrophages. *Journal of Lipid Research* 52: 299–307. doi:10.1194/jlr. M007104.

- Ito, S., S. Iwaki, K. Koike, Y. Yuda, A. Nagasaki, R. Ohkawa, Y. Yatomi, T. Furumoto, H. Tsutsui, B.E. Sobel, and S. Fujii. 2013. Increased plasma sphingosine-1-phosphate in obese individuals and its capacity to increase the expression of plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 in adipocytes. *Coronary Artery Disease* 24: 642–650. doi:10.1097/MCA.00000000000033.
- Jäger, R., M.J.M. Bertrand, A.M. Gorman, P. Vandenabeele, and A. Samali. 2012. The unfolded protein response at the crossroads of cellular life and death during endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Biology of the Cell* 104: 259–270. doi:10.1111/boc.201100055.
- Jhala, U.S., G. Canettieri, R.A. Screaton, R.N. Kulkarni, S. Krajewski, J. Reed, J. Walker, X. Lin, M. White, and M. Montminy. 2003. cAMP promotes pancreatic beta-cell survival via CREB-mediated induction of IRS2. *Genes & Development* 17: 1575–1580. doi:10.1101/gad.1097103.
- Katschinski, D.M., L. Le, S.G. Schindler, T. Thomas, A.K. Voss, and R.H. Wenger. 2004. Interaction of the PAS B domain with HSP90 accelerates hypoxiainducible factor-1alpha stabilization. *Cellular Physiology and Biochemistry* 14: 351–360. doi:10.1159/000080345.
- Keijer, J., and E.M. van Schothorst. 2008. Adipose tissue failure and mitochondria as a possible target for improvement by bioactive food components. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 19: 4–10. doi:10.1097/ MOL.0b013e3282f39f95.
- Khan, T., E.S. Muise, P. Iyengar, Z.V. Wang, M. Chandalia, N. Abate, B.B. Zhang, P. Bonaldo, S. Chua, and P.E. Scherer. 2009. Metabolic dysregulation and adipose tissue fibrosis: Role of collagen VI. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 29: 1575–1591. doi:10.1128/ MCB.01300-08.
- Kikuchi, D., K. Tanimoto, and K. Nakayama. 2016. CREB is activated by ER stress and modulates the unfolded protein response by regulating the expression of IRE1α and PERK. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 469: 243–250. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2015.11.113.
- Kim, K.H., M.J. Song, J. Chung, H. Park, and J.B. Kim. 2005. Hypoxia inhibits adipocyte differentiation in a HDAC-independent manner. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 333: 1178– 1184. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.06.023.
- Kim, Y.-J., H.-J. Kim, K.Y. Chung, I. Choi, and S.H. Kim. 2014. Transcriptional activation of PIK3R1 by PPARγ in adipocytes. *Molecular Biology Reports* 41: 5267– 5272. doi:10.1007/s11033-014-3398-9.
- Koumenis, C., C. Naczki, M. Koritzinsky, S. Rastani, A. Diehl, N. Sonenberg, A. Koromilas, and B.G. Wouters. 2002. Regulation of protein synthesis by hypoxia via activation of the endoplasmic reticulum kinase PERK and phosphorylation of the translation initiation factor eIF2alpha. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 22: 7405–7416.

- Kratchmarova, I., B. Blagoev, M. Haack-Sorensen, M. Kassem, and M. Mann. 2005. Mechanism of divergent growth factor effects in mesenchymal stem cell differentiation. *Science* 308: 1472–1477. doi:10.1126/ science.1107627.
- Krishnan, J., C. Danzer, T. Simka, J. Ukropec, K.M. Walter, S. Kumpf, P. Mirtschink, B. Ukropcova, D. Gasperikova, T. Pedrazzini, and W. Krek. 2012. Dietary obesity-associated Hif1α activation in adipocytes restricts fatty acid oxidation and energy expenditure via suppression of the Sirt2-NAD+ system. *Genes* & *Development* 26: 259–270. doi:10.1101/ gad.180406.111.
- Lee, J.H., Z. Gao, and J. Ye. 2013. Regulation of 11β-HSD1 expression during adipose tissue expansion by hypoxia through different activities of NF-κB and HIF-1α. American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism 304: E1035–E1041. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00029.2013.
- Lee, Y.S., J. Kim, O. Osborne, D.Y. Oh, R. Sasik, S. Schenk, A. Chen, H. Chung, A. Murphy, S.M. Watkins, O. Quehenberger, R.S. Johnson, and J.M. Olefsky. 2014. Increased adipocyte O2 consumption triggers HIF-1α, causing inflammation and insulin resistance in obesity. *Cell* 157: 1339–1352. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2014.05.012.
- Lefterova, M.I., and M.A. Lazar. 2009. New developments in adipogenesis. *Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism* 20: 107–114. doi:10.1016/j. tem.2008.11.005.
- Leifheit-Nestler, M., G. Conrad, N.-M. Heida, A. Limbourg, F.P. Limbourg, T. Seidler, M.R. Schroeter, G. Hasenfuss, S. Konstantinides, and K. Schäfer. 2010. Overexpression of integrin beta 5 enhances the paracrine properties of circulating angiogenic cells via Src kinase-mediated activation of STAT3. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 30: 1398–1406. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.110.206086.
- Lin, J.H., H. Li, D. Yasumura, H.R. Cohen, C. Zhang, B. Panning, K.M. Shokat, M.M. Lavail, and P. Walter. 2007. IRE1 signaling affects cell fate during the unfolded protein response. *Science* 318: 944–949. doi:10.1126/science.1146361.
- Lin, Q., Z. Gao, R.M. Alarcon, J. Ye, and Z. Yun. 2009. A role of miR-27 in the regulation of adipogenesis. *The FEBS Journal* 276: 2348–2358.
- Lolmède, K., V. Durand de Saint Front, J. Galitzky, M. Lafontan, and A. Bouloumié. 2003. Effects of hypoxia on the expression of proangiogenic factors in differentiated 3T3-F442A adipocytes. *International Journal* of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders 27: 1187–1195. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802407.
- Luther, J., K. Ubieta, N. Hannemann, M. Jimenez, M. Garcia, C. Zech, G. Schett, E.F. Wagner, and A. Bozec. 2014. Fra-2/AP-1 controls adipocyte differentiation and survival by regulating PPARγ and hypoxia. *Cell Death and Differentiation* 21: 655–664. doi:10.1038/cdd.2013.198.
- Mack, I., R.S. BelAiba, T. Djordjevic, A. Görlach, H. Hauner, and B.L. Bader. 2009. Functional analyses

reveal the greater potency of preadipocytes compared with adipocytes as endothelial cell activator under normoxia, hypoxia, and TNFalpha exposure. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 297: E735–E748. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.90851.2008.

- Mansfield, K.D., R.D. Guzy, Y. Pan, R.M. Young, T.P. Cash, P.T. Schumacker, and M.C. Simon. 2005. Mitochondrial dysfunction resulting from loss of cytochrome c impairs cellular oxygen sensing and hypoxic HIF-alpha activation. *Cell Metabolism* 1: 393–399. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2005.05.003.
- Marshall, C., A.J. Mamary, A.J. Verhoeven, and B.E. Marshall. 1996. Pulmonary artery NADPH-oxidase is activated in hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction. *American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology* 15: 633–644. doi:10.1165/ ajrcmb.15.5.8918370.
- McQuaid, S.E., L. Hodson, M.J. Neville, A.L. Dennis, J. Cheeseman, S.M. Humphreys, T. Ruge, M. Gilbert, B.A. Fielding, K.N. Frayn, and F. Karpe. 2011. Downregulation of adipose tissue fatty acid trafficking in obesity: A driver for ectopic fat deposition? *Diabetes* 60: 47–55. doi:10.2337/db10-0867.
- Medina-Gomez, G., S. Gray, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2007. Adipogenesis and lipotoxicity: Role of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPARgamma) and PPARgammacoactivator-1 (PGC1). *Public Health Nutrition* 10: 1132–1137. doi:10.1017/ S1368980007000614.
- Michailidou, Z., N.M. Morton, J.M. Moreno Navarrete, C.C. West, K.J. Stewart, J.M. Fernández-Real, C.J. Schofield, J.R. Seckl, and P.J. Ratcliffe. 2015. Adipocyte pseudohypoxia suppresses lipolysis and facilitates benign adipose tissue expansion. *Diabetes* 64: 733–745. doi:10.2337/db14-0233.
- Minet, E., G. Michel, D. Mottet, M. Raes, and C. Michiels. 2001. Transduction pathways involved in Hypoxia-Inducible Factor-1 phosphorylation and activation. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 31: 847–855.
- Monteiro, R., P.M.S.T. de Castro, C. Calhau, and I. Azevedo. 2006. Adipocyte size and liability to cell death. *Obesity Surgery* 16: 804–806. doi:10.1381/096089206777346600.
- Ngo, D.T.M., M.G. Farb, R. Kikuchi, S. Karki, S. Tiwari, S.J. Bigornia, D.O. Bates, M.P. LaValley, N.M. Hamburg, J.A. Vita, D.T. Hess, K. Walsh, and N. Gokce. 2014. Antiangiogenic actions of vascular endothelial growth factor-A165b, an inhibitory isoform of vascular endothelial growth factor-A, in human obesity. *Circulation* 130: 1072–1080. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.113.008171.
- Nishimura, S., I. Manabe, M. Nagasaki, Y. Hosoya, H. Yamashita, H. Fujita, M. Ohsugi, K. Tobe, T. Kadowaki, R. Nagai, and S. Sugiura. 2007. Adipogenesis in obesity requires close interplay between differentiating adipocytes, stromal cells, and blood vessels. *Diabetes* 56: 1517–1526. doi:10.2337/ db06-1749.
- Niu, G., K.L. Wright, M. Huang, L. Song, E. Haura, J. Turkson, S. Zhang, T. Wang, D. Sinibaldi, D. Coppola,

R. Heller, L.M. Ellis, J. Karras, J. Bromberg, D. Pardoll, R. Jove, and H. Yu. 2002. Constitutive Stat3 activity up-regulates VEGF expression and tumor angiogenesis. *Oncogene* 21: 2000–2008. doi:10.1038/ sj.onc.1205260.

- Oberkofler, H., N. Fukushima, H. Esterbauer, F. Krempler, and W. Patsch. 2002. Sterol regulatory element binding proteins: Relationship of adipose tissue gene expression with obesity in humans. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1575: 75–81.
- Ozcan, U., Q. Cao, E. Yilmaz, A.-H. Lee, N.N. Iwakoshi, E. Ozdelen, G. Tuncman, C. Görgün, L.H. Glimcher, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2004. Endoplasmic reticulum stress links obesity, insulin action, and type 2 diabetes. *Science* 306: 457–461. doi:10.1126/science.1103160.
- Pang, C., Z. Gao, J. Yin, J. Zhang, W. Jia, and J. Ye. 2008. Macrophage infiltration into adipose tissue may promote angiogenesis for adipose tissue remodeling in obesity. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 295: E313–E322. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.90296.2008.
- Pasarica, M., B. Gowronska-Kozak, D. Burk, I. Remedios, D. Hymel, J. Gimble, E. Ravussin, G.A. Bray, and S.R. Smith. 2009a. Adipose tissue collagen VI in obesity. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 94: 5155–5162. doi:10.1210/jc.2009-0947.
- Pasarica, M., O.R. Sereda, L.M. Redman, D.C. Albarado, D.T. Hymel, L.E. Roan, J.C. Rood, D.H. Burk, and S.R. Smith. 2009b. Reduced adipose tissue oxygenation in human obesity: Evidence for rarefaction, macrophage chemotaxis, and inflammation without an angiogenic response. *Diabetes* 58: 718–725. doi:10.2337/db08-1098.
- Pérez de Heredia, F., I.S. Wood, and P. Trayhurn. 2010. Hypoxia stimulates lactate release and modulates monocarboxylate transporter (MCT1, MCT2, and MCT4) expression in human adipocytes. *Pflügers Archiv* 459: 509–518. doi:10.1007/s00424-009-0750-3.
- Pessin, J.E., and H. Kwon. 2012. How does high-fat diet induce adipose tissue fibrosis? *Journal of Investigative Medicine* 60: 1147–1150. doi:10.2310/ JIM.0b013e318271fdb9.
- Pino, E., H. Wang, M.E. McDonald, L. Qiang, and S.R. Farmer. 2012. Roles for peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor γ (PPAR γ) and PPAR γ coactivators 1 α and 1 β in regulating response of white and brown adipocytes to hypoxia. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 18351–18358. doi:10.1074/jbc. M112.350918.
- Qiao, L., and J. Shao. 2006. SIRT1 regulates adiponectin gene expression through Foxo1-C/enhancer-binding protein alpha transcriptional complex. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281: 39915–39924. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M607215200.
- Rausch, M.E., S. Weisberg, P. Vardhana, and D.V. Tortoriello. 2008. Obesity in C57BL/6J mice is characterized by adipose tissue hypoxia and cytotoxic T-cell infiltration. *International Journal of Obesity* 32: 451–463. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0803744.

- Reisz-Porszasz, S., M.R. Probst, B.N. Fukunaga, and O. Hankinson. 1994. Identification of functional domains of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocator protein (ARNT). *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 14: 6075–6086.
- Ron, D., and J.F. Habener. 1992. CHOP, a novel developmentally regulated nuclear protein that dimerizes with transcription factors C/EBP and LAP and functions as a dominant-negative inhibitor of gene transcription. *Genes & Development* 6: 439–453.
- San José, E., A.G. Sahuquillo, R. Bragado, and B. Alarcón. 1998. Assembly of the TCR/CD3 complex: CD3 epsilon/delta and CD3 epsilon/gamma dimers associate indistinctly with both TCR alpha and TCR beta chains. Evidence for a double TCR heterodimer model. *European Journal of Immunology* 28: 12–21.
- Shimano, H. 2009. SREBPs: Physiology and pathophysiology of the SREBP family. *The FEBS Journal* 276: 616–621. doi:10.1111/j.1742-4658.2008.06806.x.
- Simon, M.C. 2006. Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species are required for hypoxic HIF alpha stabilization. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 588: 165–170.
- Skurk, T., and H. Hauner. 2004. Obesity and impaired fibrinolysis: Role of adipose production of plasminogen activator inhibitor-1. *International Journal of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders* 28: 1357– 1364. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802778.
- Skurk, T., C. Herder, I. Kräft, S. Müller-Scholze, H. Hauner, and H. Kolb. 2005. Production and release of macrophage migration inhibitory factor from human adipocytes. *Endocrinology* 146: 1006–1011. doi:10.1210/en.2004-0924.
- Skurk, T., C. Alberti-Huber, C. Herder, and H. Hauner. 2007. Relationship between adipocyte size and adipokine expression and secretion. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 92: 1023–1033. doi:10.1210/jc.2006-1055.
- Snodgrass, R.G., M. Boß, E. Zezina, A. Weigert, N. Dehne, I. Fleming, B. Brüne, and D. Namgaladze. 2016. Hypoxia potentiates palmitate-induced proinflammatory activation of primary human macrophages. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 291: 413–424. doi:10.1074/jbc.M115.686709.
- Stockmann, C., Y. Kerdiles, M. Nomaksteinsky, A. Weidemann, N. Takeda, A. Doedens, A.X. Torres-Collado, L. Iruela-Arispe, V. Nizet, and R.S. Johnson. 2010. Loss of myeloid cell-derived vascular endothe-lial growth factor accelerates fibrosis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107: 4329–4334. doi:10.1073/pnas.0912766107.
- Strissel, K.J., Z. Stancheva, H. Miyoshi, J.W. Perfield, J. DeFuria, Z. Jick, A.S. Greenberg, and M.S. Obin. 2007. Adipocyte death, adipose tissue remodeling, and obesity complications. *Diabetes* 56: 2910–2918. doi:10.2337/db07-0767.
- Sun, K., C.M. Kusminski, and P.E. Scherer. 2011. Adipose tissue remodeling and obesity. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 121: 2094–2101. doi:10.1172/JCI45887.

- Sun, K., J. Park, O.T. Gupta, W.L. Holland, P. Auerbach, N. Zhang, R. Goncalves Marangoni, S.M. Nicoloro, M.P. Czech, J. Varga, T. Ploug, Z. An, and P.E. Scherer. 2014. Endotrophin triggers adipose tissue fibrosis and metabolic dysfunction. *Nature Communications* 5: 3485. doi:10.1038/ncomms4485.
- Sung, H.-K., K.-O. Doh, J.E. Son, J.G. Park, Y. Bae, S. Choi, S.M.L. Nelson, R. Cowling, K. Nagy, I.P. Michael, G.Y. Koh, S.L. Adamson, T. Pawson, and A. Nagy. 2013. Adipose vascular endothelial growth factor regulates metabolic homeostasis through angiogenesis. *Cell Metabolism* 17: 61–72. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2012.12.010.
- Takahashi, K., K. Miyokawa-Gorin, K. Handa, A. Kitahara, R. Moriya, H. Onuma, Y. Sumitani, T. Tanaka, H. Katsuta, S. Nishida, K. Yoshimoto, H. Ohno, and H. Ishida. 2013. Endogenous oxidative stress, but not ER stress, induces hypoxia-independent VEGF120 release through PI3K-dependent pathways in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 21: 1625–1634. doi:10.1002/oby.20206.
- Tan, J.T.M., S.V. McLennan, W.W. Song, L.W.-Y. Lo, J.G. Bonner, P.F. Williams, and S.M. Twigg. 2008. Connective tissue growth factor inhibits adipocyte differentiation. *American Journal of Physiology: Cell Physiology* 295: C740–C751. doi:10.1152/ ajpcell.00333.2007.
- Trayhurn, P. 2013. Hypoxia and adipose tissue function and dysfunction in obesity. *Physiological Reviews* 93: 1–21. doi:10.1152/physrev.00017.2012.
- — —. 2014. Hypoxia and adipocyte physiology: Implications for adipose tissue dysfunction in obesity. *Annual Review of Nutrition* 34: 207–236. doi:10.1146/ annurev-nutr-071812-161156.
- Trayhurn, P., B. Wang, and I.S. Wood. 2008. Hypoxia in adipose tissue: A basis for the dysregulation of tissue function in obesity? *The British Journal of Nutrition* 100: 227–235. doi:10.1017/S0007114508971282.
- Treins, C., S. Giorgetti-Peraldi, J. Murdaca, G.L. Semenza, and E. Van Obberghen. 2002. Insulin stimulates hypoxia-inducible factor 1 through a phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/target of rapamycin-dependent signaling pathway. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 27975–27981. doi:10.1074/jbc.M204152200.
- Turner, L., C. Scotton, R. Negus, and F. Balkwill. 1999. Hypoxia inhibits macrophage migration. *European Journal of Immunology* 29: 2280–2287. doi:10.1002/ (SICI)1521-4141(199907)29:07<2280::AID-IMMU2280>3.0.CO;2-C.
- Turrens, J.F. 1997. Superoxide production by the mitochondrial respiratory chain. *Bioscience Reports* 17: 3–8.
- Van de Velde, S., M.F. Hogan, and M. Montminy. 2011. mTOR links incretin signaling to HIF induction in pancreatic beta cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 108: 16876–16882. doi:10.1073/pnas.1114228108.
- Walter, P., and D. Ron. 2011. The unfolded protein response: From stress pathway to homeostatic regula-

tion. *Science* 334: 1081–1086. doi:10.1126/science. 1209038.

- Wang, B., I.S. Wood, and P. Trayhurn. 2008. Hypoxia induces leptin gene expression and secretion in human preadipocytes: Differential effects of hypoxia on adipokine expression by preadipocytes. *The Journal of Endocrinology* 198: 127–134. doi:10.1677/ JOE-08-0156.
- Weisberg, S.P., D. McCann, M. Desai, M. Rosenbaum, R.L. Leibel, and A.W. Ferrante. 2003. Obesity is associated with macrophage accumulation in adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1796–1808. doi:10.1172/JCI19246.
- Wood, I.S., F.P. de Heredia, B. Wang, and P. Trayhurn. 2009. Cellular hypoxia and adipose tissue dysfunction in obesity. *The Proceedings of the Nutrition Society* 68: 370–377. doi:10.1017/S0029665109990206.
- Wood, I.S., T. Stezhka, and P. Trayhurn. 2011. Modulation of adipokine production, glucose uptake and lactate release in human adipocytes by small changes in oxygen tension. *Pflügers Archiv* 462: 469–477. doi:10.1007/s00424-011-0985-7.
- Xu, X.J., M.-S. Gauthier, D.T. Hess, C.M. Apovian, J.M. Cacicedo, N. Gokce, M. Farb, R.J. Valentine, and N.B. Ruderman. 2012. Insulin sensitive and resistant obesity in humans: AMPK activity, oxidative stress, and depot-specific changes in gene expression in adipose tissue. *Journal of Lipid Research* 53: 792–801. doi:10.1194/jlr.P022905.
- Xue, Y., F. Bi, X. Zhang, S. Zhang, Y. Pan, N. Liu, Y. Shi, X. Yao, Y. Zheng, and D. Fan. 2006. Role of Rac1 and Cdc42 in hypoxia induced p53 and von Hippel-Lindau suppression and HIF1alpha activation. *International Journal of Cancer* 118: 2965–2972. doi:10.1002/ ijc.21763.
- Yang, J., L. Craddock, S. Hong, and Z.-M. Liu. 2009. AMP-activated protein kinase suppresses LXRdependent sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c transcription in rat hepatoma McA-RH7777 cells. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry* 106: 414–426. doi:10.1002/jcb.22024.
- Ye, J. 2011. Adipose tissue vascularization: Its role in chronic inflammation. *Current Diabetes Reports* 11: 203–210. doi:10.1007/s11892-011-0183-1.
- Ye, J., Z. Gao, J. Yin, and Q. He. 2007. Hypoxia is a potential risk factor for chronic inflammation and adiponectin reduction in adipose tissue of ob/ob and dietary obese mice. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 293: E1118–E1128. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00435.2007.
- Yin, J., Z. Gao, Q. He, D. Zhou, Z. Guo, and J. Ye. 2009. Role of hypoxia in obesity-induced disorders of glucose and lipid metabolism in adipose tissue. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 296: E333–E342. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.90760.2008.
- Yin, X., I.R. Lanza, J.M. Swain, M.G. Sarr, K.S. Nair, and M.D. Jensen. 2014. Adipocyte mitochondrial function is reduced in human obesity independent of fat cell size. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and*

Metabolism 99: E209–E216. doi:10.1210/ jc.2013-3042.

- Yu, J., L. Shi, H. Wang, P.J. Bilan, Z. Yao, M.C. Samaan, Q. He, A. Klip, and W. Niu. 2011. Conditioned medium from hypoxia-treated adipocytes renders muscle cells insulin resistant. *European Journal of Cell Biology* 90: 1000–1015. doi:10.1016/j. ejcb.2011.06.004.
- Yun, Z., H.L. Maecker, R.S. Johnson, and A.J. Giaccia. 2002. Inhibition of PPAR gamma 2 gene expression by the HIF-1-regulated gene DEC1/Stra13: A mechanism for regulation of adipogenesis by hypoxia. *Developmental Cell* 2: 331–341.
- Zagórska, A., and J. Dulak. 2004. HIF-1: The knowns and unknowns of hypoxia sensing. Acta Biochimica Polonica 51: 563–585.

Adipocyte-Macrophage Cross-Talk in Obesity

Ayse Basak Engin

Abstract

Obesity is characterized by the chronic low-grade activation of the innate immune system. In this respect, macrophage-elicited metabolic inflammation and adipocyte-macrophage interaction has a primary importance in obesity. Large amounts of macrophages are accumulated by different mechanisms in obese adipose tissue. Hypertrophic adipocyte-derived chemotactic monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1)/C-C chemokine receptor 2 (CCR2) pathway also promotes more macrophage accumulation into the obese adipose tissue. However, increased local extracellular lipid concentrations is a final mechanism for adipose tissue macrophage accumulation. A paracrine loop involving free fatty acids and tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) between adipocytes and macrophages establishes a vicious cycle that aggravates inflammatory changes in the adipose tissue. Adipocyte-specific caspase-1 and production of interleukin-1beta (IL-1beta) by macrophages; both adipocyte and macrophage induction by toll like receptor-4 (TLR4) through nuclear factor-kappaB (NF-kappaB) activation; free fatty acid-induced and TLR-mediated activation of c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)-related pro-inflammatory pathways in CD11c+ immune cells; are effective in macrophage accumulation and in the development of adipose tissue inflammation. Old adipocytes are removed by macrophages through trogocytosis or sending an "eat me" signal. The obesity-induced changes in adipose tissue macrophage numbers are mainly due to increases in the triple-positive CD11b+ F4/80+ CD11c+ adipose tissue macrophage subpopulation. The ratio of M1-to-M2 macrophages is increased in obesity. Furthermore, hypoxia along with higher concentrations of free fatty acids exacerbates macrophage-mediated

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_14

A.B. Engin, Ph.D., Ph.D. (⊠) Faculty of Pharmacy, Department of Toxicology, Gazi University, Hipodrom, Ankara, Turkey

e-mail: abengin@gmail.com

inflammation in obesity. The metabolic status of adipocytes is a major determinant of macrophage inflammatory output. Macrophage/adipocyte fatty-acid-binding proteins act at the interface of metabolic and inflammatory pathways. Both macrophages and adipocytes are the sites for active lipid metabolism and signaling.

Keywords

Obesity • Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) • M1 macrophages • M2 macrophages • Visceral adipose tissue • Free fatty acids • Interleukin-6 (IL-6) • Tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) • NODlike receptor (NLR) family protein (NLRP3) • C-C chemokine receptor 2 (CCR2) • Toll like receptor 4 (TLR4) • Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 2 (CCL2) • Insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF1) • Hypoxia-inducible factor-1 alpha (HIF-1alpha)

2

1 Introduction

The chronic low-grade activation of the innate immune system is evident even in childhood obesity. Thus, inflammatory markers are elevated in obese children as young as 3 years old. Furthermore, individuals are at risk for lifelong meta-inflammation (Skinner et al. 2010). Adipose tissue macrophage accumulation is directly proportional to adiposity in humans. Furthermore, adipocyte size is a strong predictor of the percentage of CD68-expressing macrophages in human subcutaneous adipose tissue. (Weisberg et al. 2003). The ratio of the macrophages is 5% in lean adipose tissue, whereas, during obesity this ratio rises up to 50% (Cinti et al. 2005). Although macrophages comprise 10-15% of stromal vascular cells (SVCs) in visceral adipose tissue of lean subjects, their numbers are increased to 40-50% of the SVCs of visceral adipose tissue in obese humans (Weisberg et al. 2003). During obesity immune cell population differs, not only in number, but also in inflammatory phenotypes. In this context, macrophage-elicited metabolic inflammation and adipocyte-macrophage interaction has the key importance in obesity (McNelis and Olefsky 2014).

Macrophage Infiltration into Adipose Tissue

Actually the initiation of macrophage infiltration into adipose tissue occurs with four different mechanisms (Sun et al. 2011). First of all, necrosis of adipocytes driven by hypertrophy is a prominent phagocytic stimulus that regulates adipose tissue macrophage infiltration which is gradually increased by obesity (Cinti et al. 2005). In the late stages of adipose tissue obesity, macrophages form crown-like structures surrounding necrotic adipocytes (Nishimura et al. 2007; Strissel et al. 2007). In this way, white adipose tissue macrophages are selectively localized to dead adipocytes. Clearance of free lipid appears to be an important function of galectin-3 (MAC-2)expressing macrophages in white adipose tissue (Cinti et al. 2005). Galectin-3 is one of the major factors involved in the influx of macrophages to inflammatory sites (Sano et al. 2000). At first, galectin-3 expression at sites of adipocyte necrosis may be functionally linked to macrophage aggregation and crown-like structures formation (Cinti et al. 2005). Furthermore, galectin-3 possesses anti-apoptotic activity intracellularly and that is implicated in macrophage survival at sites of inflammation (Hsu and Liu 2004). Secondly, hypertrophic adipocyte-derived chemotactic monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1)/ CC chemokine receptor 2 (CCR2) pathway also promotes more macrophage accumulation into the obese adipose tissue. Secretion of MCP-1 from adipocytes directly triggers the recruitment of macrophages to adipose tissue. The infiltrated macrophages may in turn secrete a variety of chemokines and other cytokines that further promote a local inflammatory response and affect gene expression in adipocytes, resulting in systemic insulin resistance (Kanda et al. 2006). Adiponectin expression may occur indirectly through interactions of adipocytes with CCR2expressing adipose tissue macrophages and the alterations of obesity-induced inflammatory gene expression (Weisberg et al. 2006) (Fig. 14.1).

The inhibitor of differentiation or inhibitor of DNA binding (Id) proteins are negative regulators of cell differentiation and play key roles in the regulation of cell fate decisions, and in the timing of differentiation (Norton 2000). There are several type of Id proteins. In particular, Id3 attenuates visceral fat expansion by inhibiting



Fig. 14.1 Macrophage-elicited metabolic inflammation and adipocyte-macrophage interaction has a primary importance in obesity. Large amounts of macrophages are accumulated by different mechanisms in obese adipose tissue (*TLR4* Toll-like receptor 4, *Akt* Protein kinase-B, *FOXO1* Forkhead box protein O1, *NF-kappaB* Nuclear factor-kappa B, *JNK* c-Jun N-terminal kinase, *IKK* Inhibitor kappa B kinase, *PPAR-γ* Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma, *IRS* Insulin receptor substrate, *MCP-1* Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1, *MCSF* Macrophage colony stimulating factor,

CCL2: CCR2 Chemokine (C-C motif) receptor ligand 2, IRF5 Interferon regulatory factor-5, TNF- α Tumor necrosis factor-alpha, IL-1 β Interleukin-1 beta, IL-6 Interleukin-6, NLRP3, NLRP NOD-like receptor (NLR) family protein; PI3K Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, mtROS Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species, iNOS Inducible nitric oxide synthase, Mincle mRNA Macrophage-inducible C-type lectin mRNA, HIF-1 hypoxia-inducible factor-1, RAGE Receptor for advanced glycation end product, AGE Advanced glycation end product, TNFR Tumor necrosis factor receptor) high fat diet-induced visceral fat vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), and regulated upon activation normal T-cell expressed and secreted (RANTES) expression. Eventually, increase in capillary density is restricted (Cutchins et al. 2012). The helix-loop-helix transcription regulator Id3 promotes high fat dietinduced adipocyte progenitor cell (AdPC) accumulation in visceral adipose tissue. Id3dependent AdPC expansion is responsible for high fat diet-induced MCP-1 production, M1 macrophage accumulation, and metabolic dysfunction during obesity. Adipose depot-specific differences in inflammation may be due to depotspecific differences in AdPCs (Kaplan et al. 2015). Hence MCP-1 expression is up-regulated in white adipose tissue of high fat diet-induced obesity. The 7.2-fold increase in MCP-1 as compared with normal subjects may alter adipocyte function by decreasing insulin-stimulated glucose uptake and the expression of lipoprotein lipase, adipsin, glucose transporter type 4 (GLUT-4), fatty-acid-binding protein (aP2), beta3-adrenergic receptor, and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma (PPARgamma) (Sartipy and Loskutoff 2003; Takahashi et al. 2003). Furthermore, adipocyte hypertrophy creates poorly oxygenated areas in the human obese adipose tissue. As the third mechanism, hypoxic cells secrete chemokines, which attract macrophages, presumably to clear out necrotic cells (Murdoch et al. 2004). Eventually, decreased adipose tissue partial oxygen concentration is paralleled by an increase in the expression and secretion of the chemokine and markers of macrophage infiltration (Pasarica et al. 2009). Hypoxia-induced fibrosis in adipose tissue is a key factor that ultimately stimulates the local inflammatory responses (Halberg et al. 2009). Moreover, increased local extracellular lipid concentrations, which drive adipose tissue macrophage accumulation occurs as a final mechanism for macrophage infiltration. Thus the majority of free fatty acids released from necrotic adipocytes are transported across the plasma membrane of adjacent adipocytes and locally re-esterified (Thompson et al. 2010). In this context, free fatty acids are esterified with glycerol 3-phosphate.

Stimulation of glyceroneogenesis and reesterification of free fatty acids by increasing in phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase (PEPCK) activity leads to ultimate rise in adipocyte size and body weight (Franckhauser et al. 2002). The close relationship between adipocyte size and the abundance of macrophages in adipose tissue indicates that the relationship of adipocyte size with adipocyte function may be regulated through a paracrine pathway involving adipose tissue macrophages (Weisberg et al. 2003).

A paracrine loop involving free fatty acids and tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) between adipocytes and macrophages establishes a vicious cycle that aggravates inflammatory changes in the adipose tissue. Initially TNF-alpha increases the release of free fatty acids from adipocytes. By contrast, high amount of saturated fatty acids which are released from adipocytes can induce inflammatory changes via increasing TNF-alpha production (Suganami et al. 2005). TNF-alphainduced activation of caspase-1 is accompanied by induction of NOD-like receptor (NLR) family protein-3 (NLRP3) in adipocytes. But caspase-1 activation does not depend on the NLRP3 inflammasome (Furuoka et al. 2016). Caspase-1 activation in adipose tissue of obese animals is partly independent of macrophage infiltration. However, caspase-1 induces the release of IL-1beta, and finally leads to the development of insulin resistance. These results indicate a crosstalk between adipocyte-specific caspase-1 and IL-1beta produced by macrophages in adipose tissue (Stienstra et al. 2010). Additionally, saturated fatty acid also serves as a ligand for toll like receptor-4 (TLR4). Thereby the inflammatory changes in both adipocytes and macrophages are induced by nuclear TLR4 through factor-kappaB (NF-kappaB) activation (Suganami et al. 2007). Free fatty acid-induced and TLR-mediated activation of c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)-related pro-inflammatory pathways in CD11c+ immune cells plays a central role in the development of adipose tissue inflammation and insulin resistance (Nguyen et al. 2007). Although the adipocyte is the key player controlling local changes in the microenvironment, macrophages have pivotal role in remodeling events. Nevertheless, resident

macrophages display remarkable heterogeneity in their activities and functions (Gordon and Taylor 2005) (Fig. 14.1).

On the other hand, adipocyte-derived microparticles (MPs) are critical "find-me" signals for recruitment of monocytes and macrophages. Adipocytes exposed to saturated fatty acids show marked release of MPs, which are enriched in perilipin A. The release of MPs is highly dependent on caspase 3 and Rho-associated kinase. Thus hypertrophied and stressed adipocytes generate chemotactic signals that induce macrophage migration in a caspase 3 dependent manner (Eguchi et al. 2015). White adipose tissue is characterized by a continuous turnover of the adipocytes with approximately 10% of annual renewal (Spalding et al. 2008). In this context, old adipocytes undergoing programmed cell death are removed by macrophages (Duvall et al. 1985; Keuper et al. 2011). Removal of apoptotic adipocytes by macrophages is a process in which one cell takes bites out of another (trogocytosis). Therefore, adipocyte-derived DNA is not detected in the phagocytes (Sárvári et al. 2015). Apoptotic cells send an "eat me" signal to macrophages, triggering their own engulfment. Among the various molecules proposed to be involved in this process, in particular phosphatidylserine (PtdSer) is a strong candidate for the "eat me" signal (Krahling et al. 1999). PtdSer is transferred caspase-dependently from the inner leaflet to the outer leaflet of the plasma membrane (Martin et al. 1996). The specific signals of apoptotic cells are well recognized by the phagocytes. Thus milk fat globule-EGF-factor 8 (MFG-E8)secreted active macrophages recognize aminophospholipids and specifically bind to apoptotic cells for engulfment (Hanayama et al. 2002). Actually the glycerophospholipid, PtdSer is perhaps the best-characterized "eat me" signal. In healthy cells, PtdSer is abundant in the inner leaflet of the plasmalemma, but during apoptosis it is quickly redistributed and exposed on the exofacial leaflet. It is recognized by specific phagocytic receptors such as T-cell immunoglobulin mucin receptor 4 (TIM4), which enhances engulfment (Miyanishi et al. 2007). Actually, MFG-E8 binds to the integrin alphavbeta3 complex in macrophages via the Rho and Rab family guaosine triphosphatases (GTPases) in MFG-E8's EGF domain, hence bridging apoptotic cells and macrophages. TIM4 binds to PtdSer via the immunoglobulin-like domain in its extracellular region. The engulfment of apoptotic cells proceeds in two steps: TIM4 tethers apoptotic cells, and the integrin alphavbeta3 complex mediates engulfment in coordination with MFG-E8 (Toda et al. 2012). Thus, the expression of MFGE-8 and the alphavbeta5 integrin subunits are increased in adipose tissue of obese humans (Henegar et al. 2008).

3 Macrophage Phenotype in Adipose Tissue

When the visceral adipose tissue is excess, compared to subcutaneous adipose tissue, the absolute number of CD14+ adipose tissue macrophage is increased in visceral adipose tissue relative to subcutaneous adipose tissue. The absolute number of CD3+ T cells is increased in visceral adipose tissue relative to subcutaneous adipose tissue. An increase in adipose tissue macrophage predisposes to an M1 phenotype in visceral adipose tissue relative to subcutaneous adipose tissue in human obesity. Furthermore, the CD14-enriched cell population has a macrophage phenotype and is a dominant source of inflammatory cytokines in stromo-vascular cells (O'Rourke et al. 2009).

CD11c+ adipose tissue macrophages significantly increase in obesity. A novel F4/80+ CD11c+ population of macrophages in adipose tissue of obese mice is not found in lean mice (Lumeng et al. 2007a). CD11c is considered to be a classical cell-surface marker of dendritic cells (DCs) and F4/80 as substitute for function, have led to confusion on the exact contribution of DCs versus macrophages to tissue immunity in obesity. Indeed, the CD11c integrin can be expressed on macrophages. Therefore, the role of CD11c+ cells does not always reflect the role of DCs. Similarly, F4/80 is also expressed by eosinophils and neutrophils and is not a specific marker of macrophages (Hashimoto et al. 2011). However, in obese adipose tissue, the CD11c+ adipose tissue macrophages also express CD11b and F4/80 and are very different from the adipose tissue DCs, which express CD11c, but not CD11b. The obesity-induced changes in adipose tissue macrophage numbers are mainly due to increases in the triple-positive CD11b+ F4/80+ CD11c+ adipose tissue macrophage subpopulation (Lee and Lee 2014).

As mentioned above, two different populations of F4/80+CD11b+ macrophages are defined in adipose tissue; one of which also express CD11c. Obesity largely increases CD11c+ macrophage number in adipose tissue. F4/80+CD11b+CD11c+ cells are a specific population of adipose tissue macrophages recruited to adipose tissue upon high fat diet exposure (Patsouris et al. 2008). Moreover, F4/80 and CD11c are primarily regarded as cell surface markers of macrophages and dendritic cells, which are immune-phenotypically defined as F4/80+CD11c- and F4/80-CD11c+, respectively. In obese conditions, all these cells have not simultaneously completed their process of transitioning from a F4/80+CD11c- to a F4/80-CD11c+ state or cells that have transitioned from a CD11c- to CD11c+ phenotype. Some of them may show their original phenotypical characteristics and may have gradually acquired a CD11c+ phenotype (Nguyen et al. 2007). Adipose tissue macrophages from lean mice express many genes, which display characteristic of M2 or "alternatively activated" macrophages, including Ym1, arginase 1, and interleukin-10 (IL-10). Diet-induced obesity decreases expression of these genes in adipose tissue macrophages while increasing expression of genes such as those encoding TNF-alpha and inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) that are characteristic of M1 or "classically activated" macrophages (Lumeng et al. 2007a). Indeed, TNF-alpha is a major macrophage-derived mediator of inflammation in adipocytes, whereas free fatty acids is an important adipocyte-derived mediators of inflammation in macrophages. TNF-alpha acts on TNF-alpha receptor of hypertrophied adipocytes. Briefly, a paracrine loop involving free fatty acids and TNF-alpha between adipocytes and macrophages

establishes a vicious cycle that aggravates inflammatory changes in the adipose tissue (Suganami et al. 2005). Macrophages express some adipocyte-specific gene products such as ap2, meanwhile adipocytes secrete macrophage-specific gene products such as IL-6 or TNF-alpha. Lipid accumulation by macrophages in atherosclerotic lesions or by phagocytic capacities exhibited by adipocytes reveal an apparent coordinated activity between these two cell-types during the course of an innate immune response (Wolowczuk et al. 2008). An additional similarity between adipocytes and macrophages is further observed in the expression of TLR4 (Lin et al. 2000). The presence of functional TLR2 and TLR4 is demonstrated on human adipocytes isolated from subcutaneous fat tissue (Bès-Houtmann et al. 2007). "Adipocyte-macrophage-TLR4" pathway might be involved in the inflammatory process occurring in obesity (Wolowczuk et al. 2008). As mentioned above, diet-induced obesity is associated with the loss of tissue homeostasis and development of type 1 inflammatory responses in visceral adipose tissue. A key event is a shift of adipose tissue macrophages toward an M1 phenotype. In fact, obesity-induced adipocyte hypertrophy results in upregulated surface expression of stress markers. Adipose stress is detected by the phenotype of natural killer (NK) cells and CD8+ T cells, which produce interferon-gamma (IFN-gamma), driving M1 macrophage polarization (Wensveen et al. 2015). The nuclear hormone receptor, PPAR-gamma is the first adipocytespecific transcription factor, which is expressed in a highest level in adipose tissue (Chawla et al. 1994; Tontonoz et al. 1994). Further, PPARgamma is a critical signaling molecule in determining macrophage phenotype in adipose tissue (Charo 2007). The deficiency of PPAR gamma in immune cells favors expression of M1 and impairs M2 macrophage marker expression in adipose tissue (Bassaganya-Riera et al. 2009). Contrarily, PPAR-gamma activation induces monocyte differentiation into M2 macrophages (Bouhlel et al. 2007). The decreased PPARgamma protein level is associated with increased macrophage infiltration in visceral adipose tissue of obese subjects. In this case, pro-inflammatory

macrophages suppress PPAR-gamma activity in adipocytes via S-nitrosylation (Yin et al. 2015). Actually, adipocytes are the source of Th2 cytokines. In response to adipocyte-derived Th2 cytokines, the expression of macrophage PPAR-beta/ delta is up-regulated. Adipose tissue macrophage polarization ultimately could be modulated by adipocyte derived Th2 cytokines in a paracrine manner. PPAR-delta is induced by Th2 cytokines to control the transcriptional program of alternative activation in the macrophages. PPAR-delta may act as a factor for Th2 cytokine-induced M2 gene expression (Kang et al. 2008). In fact, obesity is accompanied by a transformation in the polarized states of macrophages from an antiinflammatory "alternatively activated" M2 form (Kosteli et al. 2010), to a more pro-inflammatory "classically activated" M1 form (Lumeng et al. 2007a). The primary trigger for the recruitment of M1 macrophages is thought to be the secretion of TNF-alpha from hypertrophied adipocytes (Wellen and Hotamisligil 2003). The obesitydriven phenotypic adipose tissue macrophages can be characterized in these two broad classes based on the expression of particular antigens. Thus, diet-induced obesity leads to a shift in the activation state of adipose tissue macrophages from an M2-polarized state that may protect adipocytes from inflammation to an M1 proinflammatory state (Lumeng et al. 2007a).

TLR-dependent polarization mediators of M1 macrophages include different transcription factors such as NF-kappaB, activator protein-1 (AP-1), transcription factor PU.1 (PU.1), CCAAT/ enhancer-binding protein alpha (C/EBP-alpha), signal transducer and activator of transcription 1 (STAT1) as well as interferon regulatory factor-5 (IRF5). AP-1 together with NF-kappaB in signaldependent gene expression is necessary for innate immunity (Juhas et al. 2015). Among these transcription factors, IRF5 expression in macrophages is reversibly induced by inflammatory stimuli and contributes to the macrophage polarization. In this context, high expression of IRF5 is characteristic of M1 macrophages (Krausgruber et al. 2011). Thereby, IRF5 has been implicated in polarizing macrophages towards an inflammatory phenotype. In obese individuals, IRF5 expression is negatively associated with insulin sensitivity and collagen deposition in visceral adipose tissue (Dalmas et al. 2015), whereas another interferon regulatory factor, IRF4 is a key transcription factor that controls M2 macrophage polarization (Satoh et al. 2010). Consequently, differentiation of M1 macrophages is connected with the upregulation of IRF5 levels. The overexpression of IRF5 in M2 polarized macrophages leads to their phenotypic switch. It makes the M2 macrophages functionally similar to M1 (Juhas et al. 2015). However, Prieur et al. showed that early stages of adipose tissue expansion are characterized by M2-polarized adipose tissue macrophages and progressive lipid accumulation within adipose tissue macrophages (Prieur et al. 2011). The microenvironment in a lean adipose tissue is composed of a 4:1; M2:M1 ratio (Lumeng et al. 2008). Actually, a delicate balance of polarized populations of macrophages is necessary to maintain adequate adipocyte function. Inflammatory signals in adipose tissue of obese individuals is eliminated by retaining M2 polarization of adipose tissue macrophages or by triggering the phenotypic switch from M1 to M2 (Sun et al. 2011). Diet-induced obesity increases the number of M1 macrophages by 65-fold, whereas the number of M2 macrophages per weight basis is also increased by six-fold. Eventually, the ratio of M1-to-M2 macrophages is increased in obesity (Fujisaka et al. 2009). However, Fjeldborg et al. found a relatively higher expression of the anti-inflammatory markers, CD163 and IL-10, and a relative reduction of the pro-inflammatory markers, TNF-alpha and IL-6, in adipose tissue from obese subjects compared to lean individuals. Thus, human adipose tissue macrophages change polarization to a more anti-inflammatory profile in obesity than towards a pro-inflammatory profile (Fjeldborg et al. 2014). There is a shift towards a M2 phenotype in non-crown like structure macrophages in adipose tissue from obese subjects compared with lean ones. Macrophages in crown like structure are predominantly M1, but most other macrophages, particularly those in fibrotic areas, are M2 (Spencer et al. 2010). At initial stage the expression of IL-10 by M2 macrophages is approximately 100-fold higher than that in adipocytes. Hence M2 macrophage-derived IL-10 constitutes the major portion of the IL-10 in adipose tissue. In this context, the phenotypic shift of adipose tissue macrophages toward an M1-dominant state cannot be explained simply by the conversion of M2 macrophages to M1. De novo accumulation of circulating monocytes to adipose tissue followed by their differentiation into M1 and M2 macrophages (Fujisaka et al. 2009). This situation can be explained as follows; first of all, transient accumulation of M2 macrophages could be essential for the control of tissue fatty acid levels during activation of lipolysis. M2 macrophageborne signaling molecules could inhibit lipolysis and re-esterification of lipolyzed fatty acids form triacylglycerols (triacylglycerols/fatty acid cycle). Thus, M2 macrophages initially support the metabolically flexible adipocytes, which have a high capacity of both triacylglycerols/fatty acid cycling and oxidative phosphorylation in obese white adipose tissue (Masoodi et al. 2015). The M1 adipose tissue macrophage polarization in obesity is regarded as the optimization of the fat deposition and repartitioning toward adipocytes. It prevents adipose tissue macrophage lipotoxicity (Prieur et al. 2011). However, the expression of carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1A (CPT1A), the rate-limiting enzyme in mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation, is higher in human adipose tissue macrophages than in adipocytes. It is differentially expressed in visceral versus subcutaneous adipose tissue in obese individuals. Enhanced fatty acid oxidation in saturated fatty acidincubated adipocytes and macrophages reduces triglyceride content and inflammation. While insulin sensitivity increases in adipocytes, endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress and reactive oxygen species (ROS) damage decreases in macrophages (Malandrino et al. 2015). M2 macrophages sustain insulin sensitivity by secreting IL-4 and IL-10, while M1 macrophages induce insulin resistance through the secretion of proinflammatory cytokines, such as TNF-alpha (Tateya et al. 2013). M2 macrophages secrete anti-inflammatory cytokines and utilize oxidative metabolism to maintain adipose tissue homeostasis (Castoldi et al. 2015). M1 macrophages pro-

vide their energy from aerobic glycolysis. In this condition, glucose uptake as well as the conversion of pyruvate to lactate is increased. Meanwhile, the activities of the respiratory chain are attenuated, allowing for ROS production. However, M2 macrophages obtain much of their energy from fatty acid oxidation and oxidative metabolism (Galván-Peña and O'Neill 2014). In response to IL-4, STAT6 and PPARgammacoactivator-1beta (PGC-1beta) induce the fatty acid oxidation and mitochondrial biogenesis in macrophages (Vats et al. 2006). IL-4 activates the transcriptional responses of STAT6. Active STAT6 can induce the coactivator PGC-1beta. PGC-1beta can induce mitochondrial respiration as well as mitochondrial biogenesis (Galván-Peña and O'Neill 2014; St-Pierre et al. 2003). In fact, PPAR-gamma is required for IL-4-induced increase in beta-oxidation of fatty acids. Despite IL-4 stimulation, the rate of fatty acid oxidation is reduced by approximately 70% in PPARgamma null macrophages. By contrast, increase in PPAR-gamma expression doubles the rate of beta-oxidation (Odegaard et al. 2007).

Progression of obesity increasingly induces a phenotypic switch from the M2 macrophages, to the M1 macrophages. Hence pro-inflammatory CD11c+ M1 macrophages is markers of insulin resistance in human obesity (Wentworth et al. 2010). Thus the enhanced macrophage-adipocyte crosstalk in obesity disrupts insulin action in adipocytes. Macrophage-secreted factors block insulin action in adipocytes via downregulation of GLUT4 and insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1), leading to a decrease in Akt phosphorylation and impaired insulin-stimulated GLUT4 translocation to the plasma membrane (Lumeng et al. 2007c). The secretion of inflammatory cytokines and chemokines by adipose tissue macrophages includes TNF-alpha, IL-6, IL-1beta, MCP-1, CCL2, and macrophage inhibitory factor (MIF) (Olefsky and Glass 2010). In particular IL-1beta is produced largely by macrophages. It provokes the development of obesity-associated insulin resistance by inhibition of insulin signal transduction in adipocytes. Contrarily, blocking the activity of IL-1beta improves insulin signaling in human adipocytes. This is in parallel with a reduction in macrophage-stimulated pro-inflammatory

profile and lipolysis (Bing 2015). Thus the

reduction in protein expression of IRS-1, phos-

phatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) p85alpha, and

masome activation centrally contributes to the inflammatory process that is responsible for obesity (Gurung et al. 2015). Actually NLRP3 with macrophage marker F4/80 co-localizes in crownlike structures. Hence, obesity is associated with significant increase in serum IL-18 concentrations which is blocked upon ablation of NLRP3. Indeed, NLRP3 inflammasome is activated in response to high fat diet and controls the produc-

GLUT4 by macrophage-conditioned-medium is reversed when macrophage-derived IL-1beta production is inhibited. In contrast, macrophagestimulated release of IL-6, IL-8, and chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 5 (RANTES) by adipocytes is also significantly reduced by blocking IL-1beta production (Gao et al. 2014). PGC-1beta plays a key role in saturated fatty acids metabolism and in the regulation of inflammatory signaling. PGC-1beta expression is significantly decreased in response to saturated fatty acid in macrophages in a dose dependent manner. PGC-1beta inhibits saturated fatty acid-induced TNF-alpha, MCP-1, and IL-1beta mRNA and protein expressions. Furthermore, PGC-1beta significantly antagonizes saturated fatty acid-induced macrophage NF-kappaB-p65 and JNK activation. PGC-1beta overexpression in saturated fatty acid treated macrophages improves adipocytes PI3K-Akt insulin signaling in a paracrine fashion (Chen et al. 2016). In response to high-fat diet the tumor necrosis factor receptor (TNFR)associated factor-3 (TRAF-3), binds to and activates TGF-beta-kinase 1 (TAK1). Thereby the activation of downstream inhibitor of nuclear factor kappa-B kinase subunit beta (IKKbeta)-NF-κB and mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase (MAPKK)–JNK–IRS1 signaling cascades are enhanced, while disrupting AKT-glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta (GSK3beta)/forkhead box protein O1 (FOXO1) phosphorylation cascade. Eventually insulin resistance and inflammatory response is facilitated (Wang et al. 2016) (Fig. 14.1).

The release of obesity-related danger signals such as ROS, lysosomes, and other obesityinduced danger signals result in the oligomerization of NLRP3 in adipose tissue (Gurung et al. 2015; Zhou et al. 2011). Activation of inflammasomes by damaged mitochondria results in caspase-1-dependent secretion of the inflammatory cytokines IL-1beta and IL-18, and leads to an inflammatory form of cell death. In addition, regulation of mitochondria-induced inflam-

tion of IL-1beta in adipose tissue and IL-18 in obesity. Induction of high-fat diet induced obesity causes marked caspase-1 activation in adipose tissue. Ceramides are lipid metabolites that accumulates in tissues in response to obesity, and induce caspase-1 activation in an NLRP3dependent mechanism. In contrast, elimination of NLRP3 inflammasome reduces M1-like macrophage gene expression and increases M2-like expressed cytokines (Youm et al. 2011). Partial depletion of macrophages from adipose tissue of obese subjects decreases the expression of the macrophage marker CD68, with no significant alteration in the expression of caspase-1. This indicates that the effects of the NLRP3-apoptosis-associated speck-like protein (ASC)-caspase-1 protein complex on adipose tissue are not exerted though infiltrating macrophages (Benetti et al. 2013; Stienstra et al. 2011). Actually, innate pattern recognition receptors inflammasomes (NLRs) are cytosolic sensors that detect endogenous metabolic stress and activates caspase enzymes. Activated caspase-1 processes the cytosolic precursors of the related cytokines IL-1beta and IL-18 (Li et al. 2014; Stienstra et al. 2011).

One important molecule regulating glycolysis and macrophage activation is hypoxia-inducible factor 1-alpha (HIF-1alpha). However, hypoxia induces the inflammatory phenotypes of macrophages via HIF-1alpha-dependent and -independent mechanisms (Fujisaka et al. 2013). PI3K/ Akt contributes hypoxic stress-induced TLR4 expression through the regulation of HIF-1 activation (Kim et al. 2012). Moreover, hypoxia increases the activation of JNK and p38 mitogenactivated protein kinase signaling in saturated fatty acid-treated macrophages. Inhibition of JNK blocks the hypoxic induction of proinflammatory cytokine expression. In any case,

inhibition of hypoxia-induced transcription factors fails to reduce the expression of cytokines by saturated fatty acid-treated hypoxic macrophages. Enhanced pro-inflammatory cytokine production and JNK activity under hypoxia are prevented by inhibiting ROS generation. It is well known that hypoxia along with higher concentrations of free fatty acids exacerbates macrophage-mediated inflammation in obesity (Snodgrass et al. 2016). In white adipose tissue, increased oxidative stress due to the mRNA overexpression of NADPH oxidase subunits in ectopic fat leads to enhanced plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1), IL-6, and MCP-1 mRNA expression. Furthermore, the selective increase in ROS production in obesity eventually leads to elevation of systemic oxidative stress (Furukawa et al. 2004). In M2 macrophages, overexpression of HIF-2alpha decreases nitric oxide production and suppresses expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines through induction of arginase-1. HIF-2alpha-overexpressing macrophages alleviate pro-inflammatory responses and improve the insulin resistance in adipocytes (Choe et al. 2014). Additionally, recruited adipose tissue macrophages overexpress IL-6, iNOS, and CCR2 (Lumeng et al. 2007b). In particular, CCR2 is expressed by obese adipose tissue macrophages, which are derived from bone marrow cells (Ito et al. 2008). A high level of de novo IL-6 secretion by macrophages is a result of engulfment of the lipid content of adipocytes by macrophages. Thus, IL-6 secretion during interaction of adipocytes and macrophages might have an antiinflammatory role in the inflamed adipose tissue by downregulating the induction and release of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Sárvári et al. 2015). In total, production of these inflammatory factors in obesity is under the transcriptional control of two key intracellular inflammatory pathways; JNK-activator protein 1 (AP1) and IKKbeta. Extracellular free fatty acids activate JNK and IKKbeta via TLR signaling pathway. Elevation of the pro-inflammatory cytokines in obesity activates JNK and IKKbeta by a specific signaling pathway (Solinas and Karin 2010). Endogenous fatty acids, which are released from adipocytes via the beta3-adrenergic stimulation, result in the

activation of the TLR4/NF-kappaB pathway. In this process, saturated fatty acids, which are released in large quantities from hypertrophied adipocytes via the macrophage-induced adipocyte lipolysis, serve as a natural ligand for TLR4. Thereby the inflammatory changes in both adipocytes and macrophages are induced through NF-kappaB activation (Suganami et al. 2007). Macrophage-inducible C-type lectin (Mincle; also called Clec4e and Clecsf9), is a type II transmembrane C-type lectin. It is induced selectively in macrophages during the interaction between adipocytes and macrophages. Saturated fatty acid released from adipocytes induces Mincle mRNA expression in macrophages through the TLR4/ NF-kappaB pathway. Macrophage-induced adipocyte lipolysis aggravates obesity-induced adipose tissue inflammation by this way (Ichioka et al. 2011). Engagement of either TLR4 or TLR2 with long-chain saturated fatty acids leads to recruitment of the myeloid differentiation primary response gene 88 (MyD88) adapter protein and formation of signaling complexes containing the IL-1 receptor associated serine/threonine kinase (IRAK1) and the TRAF family members, TRAF3 and TRAF6. The latter involves the activation of the MAP kinase kinase kinase (MAP3K) TAK1, which is required for JNK and IKKbeta activation (Kawai and Akira 2007). In addition to these pathways, IRAK-1 is also a tissue marker of meta-inflammation in obesity and a key component of the TLR2/IL-1receptor/MyD88 signaling pathway. Enhanced IRAK-1 gene expression correlates with adipose tissue infiltration by macrophages in obesity-associated chronic low-grade metabolic inflammation (Ahmad et al. 2015) (Fig. 14.1).

Inflammation leads to an increased number of microRNAs (miRNAs) detectable in both adipocytes and M1 macrophages. Indeed, under inflammatory conditions, adipocytes and M1 macrophages share the expression of 147 miR-NAs, and 100 common miRNAs. Additionally, miR-221 by 2-fold, miR-222 by 2.5-fold, and miR-155 by 5-fold increased in inflamed adipocytes (Ortega et al. 2015). Although there is no significant change in the level of chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 2 (CCL2) either in adipose tissue or

in circulation, the cellularity of adipose tissue macrophages (ATMs) is dramatically elevated at the early stage of obesity. Thus alternatively activated macrophages at the early stages of obesity are the major population of resident macrophages, with more specialized lipid catabolism than that of immigrant macrophages (Zheng et al. 2016). In subcutaneous white adipose tissue obtained from 56 subjects, 11 miRNAs are present in all subjects and downregulated in obesity. Of these, ten affect adipocyte CCL2 secretion for miR-126 and miR-193b. The levels of miR-193b in subcutaneous white adipose tissue are significantly associated with CCL2 secretion, whereas expression of integrin-alpha-X, an inflammatory macrophage marker, is associated with miR-193b and miR-126. In this context, miRNAs may be important regulators of adipose inflammation through their effects on CCL2 release from human adipocytes and macrophages (Arner et al. 2012). Overexpression of miR-126/-193b/-92a in different pairwise combinations reduce CCL2 secretion more efficiently than either miRNA alone. However, although effects on CCL2 secretion by co-overexpression of miR-92a/-193b and miR-92a/-126 are additive in adipocytes, the combination of miR-126/-193b is primarily additive in macrophages. Furthermore signals for miR-92a and -193b converge on the NFkappaB pathway (Kulyté et al. 2014).

The expression of insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF1) by adipose tissue is derived from adipocytes and macrophages. In lean animals, adipocytes are the primary source of IGF1, but in obesity expression by adipocytes is reduced and by macrophages increased, as to maintain overall adipose tissue IGF1 expression (Chang et al. 2016). IGF1 reduces free fatty acid-induced JNK1 activation and TNF-alpha expression in human subcutaneous but not omental preadipocytes. Impaired anti-inflammatory action of IGF1 in omental preadipocytes is a result of the chronic inflammation in visceral adipose tissue (Neacsu et al. 2013). Actually, preadipocytes could function as macrophage-like cells and raise the possibility of a potential direct involvement of adipose tissue in inflammatory processes (Cousin et al. 1999). Moreover, preadipocyte and

macrophage phenotypes are very similar and that preadipocytes have the potential to be very efficiently and rapidly converted into macrophages (Charrière et al. 2003). In this respect, both macrophages and adipocytes are the sites for active lipid metabolism and signaling. Macrophage/adipocyte aP2 expression is controlled with the same promoter or enhancer elements that confer expression in adipocytes. Hence, there is a striking overlap between the biology of adipocytes and macrophages (Makowski et al. 2001). The macrophage/adipocyte aP2 has also been expressed exclusively by differentiated adipocytes. aP2 plays a vital role in the local macrophage responses and binds a number of hydrophobic ligands which are known to influence macrophage function (Makowski et al. 2005). As lipid chaperones, fatty acid-binding proteins (FABPs) may actively facilitate the transport of lipids to specific compartments in the cell. Adipocyte/macrophage aP2 and FABP5, act at the interface of metabolic and inflammatory pathways. Although being the minor isoform in adipocytes, FABP5 protein levels are comparable to aP2 in normal macrophages (Makowski and Hotamisligil 2005). PPAR-gamma induces the expression of the adipocyte/macrophage aP2 and increases aP2 mRNA of primary human monocytes in time- and dose-dependent manner (Pelton et al. 1999). FABP-mediated lipid metabolism is closely linked to both metabolic and inflammatory processes through modulating critical lipid-sensitive pathways in adipocytes and macrophages (Furuhashi and Hotamisligil 2008). Deletion of FABPs in adipocytes results in reduced expression of inflammatory cytokines in macrophages, whereas the same deletion in macrophages led to enhanced insulin signaling and glucose uptake in adipocytes. The metabolic status of adipocytes is a major determinant of macinflammatory rophage output. Neither macrophages nor adipocytes individually could account for the total impact of FABPs on systemic metabolism (Furuhashi et al. 2008).

In adipose tissue, eosinophils are responsible for 90% of IL-4 expression and accelerate M2 macrophage polarization by secreting Th2 type cytokines such as IL-4 and IL-13. Hence, eosinophils might act as anti-inflammatory immune cells in obesity-induced adipose tissue inflammation (Huh et al. 2014). Th1 cells primarily secret IFN-gamma which stimulates monocyte differentiation into M1 type macrophages. IFN-gamma exacerbates adipose tissue inflammation in obesity (Rocha et al. 2008). IFN-gamma might also play an important role in growing adipose tissue, where adipocytes respond to inflammatory products derived from infiltrating macrophages (Wellen and Hotamisligil 2003).

Adipose tissue synthesizes complement proteins and is a target of complement activation. C3a-desArg/acylation-stimulating protein induces lipogenesis and affects lipid metabolism. The C3a receptor and C5a receptor are involved in the development of insulin resistance in adipocytes through macrophage infiltration and the activation of adipose tissue (Vlaicu et al. 2016). C5a receptor-like receptor 2 (C5L2) has been identified as a receptor for acylation-stimulating protein (ASP) and the inflammatory factor C5a. While adipocyte-conditioned medium increases C5L2-C5a receptor co-localization in macrophages, this is blocked by C5a. Induction of ASP increases Akt phosphorylation in both cell types. However, C5a induces Akt phosphorylation in adipocytes with less effect in macrophages (Poursharifi et al. 2013). ASP may induce specific inflammatory cytokines in adipocytes through PI3K- and NF-kappaB-dependent pathways, thus further promoting macrophage infiltration and local inflammation in obese adipose tissue (Tom et al. 2013).

4 Conclusion

Adipocyte death defines macrophage localization and function in adipose tissue of obese humans. However, mechanistic details of the macrophage accumulation surrounding the adipocytes and other parts of the adipose tissue is still vague. In addition, the source of TNF-alpha and the other cytokines requires a detailed analysis by taking the inflammatory alterations in obesity into account. The triggering mechanisms of lipid mediators in adipose tissue has been described by indirect evidences. Therefore, further investigations are necessary in order to clarify the molecular nature of the macrophage-adipocytes interactions in obesity-related diseases.

References

- Ahmad, R., P.K. Shihab, R. Thomas, M. Alghanim, A. Hasan, S. Sindhu, and K. Behbehani. 2015. Increased expression of the interleukin-1 receptor-associated kinase (IRAK)-1 is associated with adipose tissue inflammatory state in obesity. *Diabetology and Metabolic Syndrome* 7: 71. doi:10.1186/s13098-015-0067-7.
- Arner, E., N. Mejhert, A. Kulyté, P.J. Balwierz, M. Pachkov, M. Cormont, S. Lorente-Cebrián, A. Ehrlund, J. Laurencikiene, P. Hedén, K. Dahlman-Wright, J.-F. Tanti, Y. Hayashizaki, M. Rydén, I. Dahlman, E. van Nimwegen, C.O. Daub, and P. Arner. 2012. Adipose tissue microRNAs as regulators of CCL2 production in human obesity. *Diabetes* 61: 1986–1993. doi:10.2337/db11-1508.
- Bassaganya-Riera, J., S. Misyak, A.J. Guri, and R. Hontecillas. 2009. PPAR gamma is highly expressed in F4/80(hi) adipose tissue macrophages and dampens adipose-tissue inflammation. *Cellular Immunology* 258: 138–146. doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2009.04.003.
- Benetti, E., F. Chiazza, N.S.A. Patel, and M. Collino. 2013. The NLRP3 Inflammasome as a novel player of the intercellular crosstalk in metabolic disorders. *Mediators of Inflammation* 2013: 678627. doi:10.1155/2013/678627.
- Bès-Houtmann, S., R. Roche, L. Hoareau, M.-P. Gonthier, F. Festy, H. Caillens, P. Gasque, C. Lefebvre d'Hellencourt, and M. Cesari. 2007. Presence of functional TLR2 and TLR4 on human adipocytes. *Histochemistry and Cell Biology* 127: 131–137. doi:10.1007/s00418-006-0230-1.
- Bing, C. 2015. Is interleukin-1β a culprit in macrophageadipocyte crosstalk in obesity? *Adipocytes* 4: 149– 152. doi:10.4161/21623945.2014.979661.
- Bouhlel, M.A., B. Derudas, E. Rigamonti, R. Dièvart, J. Brozek, S. Haulon, C. Zawadzki, B. Jude, G. Torpier, N. Marx, B. Staels, and G. Chinetti-Gbaguidi. 2007. PPARgamma activation primes human monocytes into alternative M2 macrophages with anti-inflammatory properties. *Cell Metabolism* 6: 137–143. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2007.06.010.
- Castoldi, A., C. Naffah de Souza, N.O.S. Câmara, and P.M. Moraes-Vieira. 2015. The macrophage switch in obesity development. *Frontiers in Immunology* 6: 637. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00637.
- Chang, H.R., H.J. Kim, X. Xu, and A.W. Ferrante. 2016. Macrophage and adipocyte IGF1 maintain adipose tissue homeostasis during metabolic stresses. *Obesity* (*Silver Spring, Md.*) 24: 172–183. doi:10.1002/ oby.21354.

- Charo, I.F. 2007. Macrophage polarization and insulin resistance: PPARgamma in control. *Cell Metabolism* 6: 96–98. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2007.07.006.
- Charrière, G., B. Cousin, E. Arnaud, M. André, F. Bacou, L. Penicaud, and L. Casteilla. 2003. Preadipocyte conversion to macrophage. Evidence of plasticity. *Journal* of Biological Chemistry 278: 9850–9855. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M210811200.
- Chawla, A., E.J. Schwarz, D.D. Dimaculangan, and M.A. Lazar. 1994. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR) gamma: Adipose-predominant expression and induction early in adipocyte differentiation. *Endocrinology* 135: 798–800. doi:10.1210/ endo.135.2.8033830.
- Chen, H., Y. Liu, D. Li, J. Song, and M. Xia. 2016. PGC-1β suppresses saturated fatty acid-induced macrophage inflammation by inhibiting TAK1 activation. *IUBMB Life* 68: 145–155. doi:10.1002/iub.1470.
- Choe, S.S., K.C. Shin, S. Ka, Y.K. Lee, J.-S. Chun, and J.B. Kim. 2014. Macrophage HIF-2α ameliorates adipose tissue inflammation and insulin resistance in obesity. *Diabetes* 63: 3359–3371. doi:10.2337/ db13-1965.
- Cinti, S., G. Mitchell, G. Barbatelli, I. Murano, E. Ceresi, E. Faloia, S. Wang, M. Fortier, A.S. Greenberg, and M.S. Obin. 2005. Adipocyte death defines macrophage localization and function in adipose tissue of obese mice and humans. *Journal of Lipid Research* 46: 2347–2355. doi:10.1194/jlr.M500294-JLR200.
- Cousin, B., O. Munoz, M. Andre, A.M. Fontanilles, C. Dani, J.L. Cousin, P. Laharrague, L. Casteilla, and L. Pénicaud. 1999. A role for preadipocytes as macrophage-like cells. *The FASEB Journal* 13: 305–312.
- Cutchins, A., D.B. Harmon, J.L. Kirby, A.C. Doran, S.N. Oldham, M. Skaflen, A.L. Klibanov, N. Meller, S.R. Keller, J. Garmey, and C.A. McNamara. 2012. Inhibitor of differentiation-3 mediates high fat dietinduced visceral fat expansion. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 32: 317–324. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.234856.
- Dalmas, E., A. Toubal, F. Alzaid, K. Blazek, H.L. Eames, K. Lebozec, M. Pini, I. Hainault, E. Montastier, R.G.P. Denis, P. Ancel, A. Lacombe, Y. Ling, O. Allatif, C. Cruciani-Guglielmacci, S. André, N. Viguerie, C. Poitou, V. Stich, A. Torcivia, F. Foufelle, S. Luquet, J. Aron-Wisnewsky, D. Langin, K. Clément, I.A. Udalova, and N. Venteclef. 2015. Irf5 deficiency in macrophages promotes beneficial adipose tissue expansion and insulin sensitivity during obesity. *Nature Medicine* 21: 610–618. doi:10.1038/nm.3829.
- Duvall, E., A.H. Wyllie, and R.G. Morris. 1985. Macrophage recognition of cells undergoing programmed cell death (apoptosis). *Immunology* 56: 351–358.
- Eguchi, A., A. Mulya, M. Lazic, D. Radhakrishnan, M.P. Berk, D. Povero, A. Gornicka, and A.E. Feldstein. 2015. Microparticles release by adipocytes act as "findme" signals to promote macrophage migration. *PLoS One* 10: e0123110. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0123110.

- Fjeldborg, K., S.B. Pedersen, H.J. Møller, T. Christiansen, M. Bennetzen, and B. Richelsen. 2014. Human adipose tissue macrophages are enhanced but changed to an antiinflammatory profile in obesity. *Journal of Immunology Research* 2014: 309548. doi:10.1155/2014/309548.
- Franckhauser, S., S. Muñoz, A. Pujol, A. Casellas, E. Riu, P. Otaegui, B. Su, and F. Bosch. 2002. Increased fatty acid re-esterification by PEPCK overexpression in adipose tissue leads to obesity without insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 51: 624–630.
- Fujisaka, S., I. Usui, A. Bukhari, M. Ikutani, T. Oya, Y. Kanatani, K. Tsuneyama, Y. Nagai, K. Takatsu, M. Urakaze, M. Kobayashi, and K. Tobe. 2009. Regulatory mechanisms for adipose tissue M1 and M2 macrophages in diet-induced obese mice. *Diabetes* 58: 2574–2582. doi:10.2337/db08-1475.
- Fujisaka, S., I. Usui, M. Ikutani, A. Aminuddin, A. Takikawa, K. Tsuneyama, A. Mahmood, N. Goda, Y. Nagai, K. Takatsu, and K. Tobe. 2013. Adipose tissue hypoxia induces inflammatory M1 polarity of macrophages in an HIF-1α-dependent and HIF-1αindependent manner in obese mice. *Diabetologia* 56: 1403–1412. doi:10.1007/s00125-013-2885-1.
- Furuhashi, M., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2008. Fatty acidbinding proteins: Role in metabolic diseases and potential as drug targets. *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery* 7: 489–503. doi:10.1038/nrd2589.
- Furuhashi, M., R. Fucho, C.Z. Görgün, G. Tuncman, H. Cao, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2008. Adipocyte/macrophage fatty acid-binding proteins contribute to metabolic deterioration through actions in both macrophages and adipocytes in mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 118: 2640–2650. doi:10.1172/ JCI34750.
- Furukawa, S., T. Fujita, M. Shimabukuro, M. Iwaki, Y. Yamada, Y. Nakajima, O. Nakayama, M. Makishima, M. Matsuda, and I. Shimomura. 2004. Increased oxidative stress in obesity and its impact on metabolic syndrome. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 114: 1752–1761. doi:10.1172/JCI21625.
- Furuoka, M., K.-I. Ozaki, D. Sadatomi, S. Mamiya, T. Yonezawa, S. Tanimura, and K. Takeda. 2016. TNF-α induces caspase-1 activation independently of simultaneously induced NLRP3 in 3T3-L1 cells. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 231: 2761–2767. doi:10.1002/ jcp.25385.
- Galván-Peña, S., and L.A.J. O'Neill. 2014. Metabolic reprograming in macrophage polarization. *Frontiers in Immunology* 5: 420. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2014.00420.
- Gao, D., M. Madi, C. Ding, M. Fok, T. Steele, C. Ford, L. Hunter, and C. Bing. 2014. Interleukin-1β mediates macrophage-induced impairment of insulin signaling in human primary adipocytes. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 307: E289–E304. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00430.2013.
- Gordon, S., and P.R. Taylor. 2005. Monocyte and macrophage heterogeneity. *Nature Reviews Immunology* 5: 953–964. doi:10.1038/nri1733.
- Gurung, P., J.R. Lukens, and T.-D. Kanneganti. 2015. Mitochondria: Diversity in the regulation of the

NLRP3 inflammasome. *Trends in Molecular Medicine* 21: 193–201. doi:10.1016/j.molmed.2014.11.008.

- Halberg, N., T. Khan, M.E. Trujillo, I. Wernstedt-Asterholm, A.D. Attie, S. Sherwani, Z.V. Wang, S. Landskroner-Eiger, S. Dineen, U.J. Magalang, R.A. Brekken, and P.E. Scherer. 2009. Hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha induces fibrosis and insulin resistance in white adipose tissue. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 29: 4467–4483. doi:10.1128/MCB.00192-09.
- Hanayama, R., M. Tanaka, K. Miwa, A. Shinohara, A. Iwamatsu, and S. Nagata. 2002. Identification of a factor that links apoptotic cells to phagocytes. *Nature* 417: 182–187. doi:10.1038/417182a.
- Hashimoto, D., J. Miller, and M. Merad. 2011. Dendritic cell and macrophage heterogeneity in vivo. *Immunity* 35: 323–335. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011.09.007.
- Henegar, C., J. Tordjman, V. Achard, D. Lacasa, I. Cremer, M. Guerre-Millo, C. Poitou, A. Basdevant, V. Stich, N. Viguerie, D. Langin, P. Bedossa, J.-D. Zucker, and K. Clement. 2008. Adipose tissue transcriptomic signature highlights the pathological relevance of extracellular matrix in human obesity. *Genome Biology* 9: R14. doi:10.1186/gb-2008-9-1-r14.
- Hsu, D.K., and F.-T. Liu. 2004. Regulation of cellular homeostasis by galectins. *Glycoconjugate Journal* 19: 507–515. doi:10.1023/B:GLYC.0000014080.95829.52.
- Huh, J.Y., Y.J. Park, M. Ham, and J.B. Kim. 2014. Crosstalk between adipocytes and immune cells in adipose tissue inflammation and metabolic dysregulation in obesity. *Molecules and Cells* 37: 365–371. doi:10.14348/molcells.2014.0074.
- Ichioka, M., T. Suganami, N. Tsuda, I. Shirakawa, Y. Hirata, N. Satoh-Asahara, Y. Shimoda, M. Tanaka, M. Kim-Saijo, Y. Miyamoto, Y. Kamei, M. Sata, and Y. Ogawa. 2011. Increased expression of macrophageinducible C-type lectin in adipose tissue of obese mice and humans. *Diabetes* 60: 819–826. doi:10.2337/ db10-0864.
- Ito, A., T. Suganami, A. Yamauchi, M. Degawa-Yamauchi, M. Tanaka, R. Kouyama, Y. Kobayashi, N. Nitta, K. Yasuda, Y. Hirata, W.A. Kuziel, M. Takeya, S. Kanegasaki, Y. Kamei, and Y. Ogawa. 2008. Role of CC chemokine receptor 2 in bone marrow cells in the recruitment of macrophages into obese adipose tissue. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 283: 35715– 35723. doi:10.1074/jbc.M804220200.
- Juhas, U., M. Ryba-Stanisławowska, P. Szargiej, and J. Myśliwska. 2015. Different pathways of macrophage activation and polarization. *Postepy Higieny i Medycyny Doswiadczalnej (Online)* 69: 496–502. doi:10.5604/17322693.1150133.
- Kanda, H., S. Tateya, Y. Tamori, K. Kotani, K. Hiasa, R. Kitazawa, S. Kitazawa, H. Miyachi, S. Maeda, K. Egashira, and M. Kasuga. 2006. MCP-1 contributes to macrophage infiltration into adipose tissue, insulin resistance, and hepatic steatosis in obesity. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 1494–1505. doi:10.1172/JCI26498.
- Kang, K., S.M. Reilly, V. Karabacak, M.R. Gangl, K. Fitzgerald, B. Hatano, and C.-H. Lee. 2008. Adipocyte-

derived Th2 cytokines and myeloid PPARdelta regulate macrophage polarization and insulin sensitivity. *Cell Metabolism* 7: 485–495. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2008.04.002.

- Kaplan, J.L., M.A. Marshall, C.C. McSkimming, D.B. Harmon, J.C. Garmey, S.N. Oldham, P. Hallowell, and C.A. McNamara. 2015. Adipocyte progenitor cells initiate monocyte chemoattractant protein-1-mediated macrophage accumulation in visceral adipose tissue. *Molecular Metabolism* 4: 779–794. doi:10.1016/j. molmet.2015.07.010.
- Kawai, T., and S. Akira. 2007. TLR signaling. Seminars in Immunology 19: 24–32. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2006. 12.004.
- Keuper, M., M. Blüher, M.R. Schön, P. Möller, A. Dzyakanchuk, K. Amrein, K.-M. Debatin, M. Wabitsch, and P. Fischer-Posovszky. 2011. An inflammatory micro-environment promotes human adipocyte apoptosis. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* 339: 105–113. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2011.04.004.
- Kim, S.Y., E. Jeong, S.M. Joung, and J.Y. Lee. 2012. PI3K/Akt contributes to increased expression of Tolllike receptor 4 in macrophages exposed to hypoxic stress. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 419: 466–471. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2012.02.015.
- Kosteli, A., E. Sugaru, G. Haemmerle, J.F. Martin, J. Lei, R. Zechner, and A.W. Ferrante. 2010. Weight loss and lipolysis promote a dynamic immune response in murine adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 120: 3466–3479. doi:10.1172/JCI42845.
- Krahling, S., M.K. Callahan, P. Williamson, and R.A. Schlegel. 1999. Exposure of phosphatidylserine is a general feature in the phagocytosis of apoptotic lymphocytes by macrophages. *Cell Death and Differentiation* 6: 183–189. doi:10.1038/sj.cdd. 4400473.
- Krausgruber, T., K. Blazek, T. Smallie, S. Alzabin, H. Lockstone, N. Sahgal, T. Hussell, M. Feldmann, and I.A. Udalova. 2011. IRF5 promotes inflammatory macrophage polarization and TH1-TH17 responses. *Nature Immunology* 12: 231–238. doi:10.1038/ ni.1990.
- Kulyté, A., Y. Belarbi, S. Lorente-Cebrián, C. Bambace, E. Arner, C.O. Daub, P. Hedén, M. Rydén, N. Mejhert, and P. Arner. 2014. Additive effects of microRNAs and transcription factors on CCL2 production in human white adipose tissue. *Diabetes* 63: 1248–1258. doi:10.2337/db13-0702.
- Lee, B.-C., and J. Lee. 2014. Cellular and molecular players in adipose tissue inflammation in the development of obesity-induced insulin resistance. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1842: 446–462. doi:10.1016/j. bbadis.2013.05.017.
- Li, H.-B., C. Jin, Y. Chen, and R.A. Flavell. 2014. Inflammasome activation and metabolic disease progression. *Cytokine & Growth Factor Reviews* 25: 699–706. doi:10.1016/j.cytogfr.2014.07.020.
- Lin, Y., H. Lee, A.H. Berg, M.P. Lisanti, L. Shapiro, and P.E. Scherer. 2000. The lipopolysaccharide-activated

toll-like receptor (TLR)-4 induces synthesis of the closely related receptor TLR-2 in adipocytes. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275: 24255–24263. doi:10.1074/jbc.M002137200.

- Lumeng, C.N., J.L. Bodzin, and A.R. Saltiel. 2007a. Obesity induces a phenotypic switch in adipose tissue macrophage polarization. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 117: 175–184. doi:10.1172/JCI29881.
- Lumeng, C.N., S.M. Deyoung, J.L. Bodzin, and A.R. Saltiel. 2007b. Increased inflammatory properties of adipose tissue macrophages recruited during dietinduced obesity. *Diabetes* 56: 16–23. doi:10.2337/ db06-1076.
- Lumeng, C.N., S.M. Deyoung, and A.R. Saltiel. 2007c. Macrophages block insulin action in adipocytes by altering expression of signaling and glucose transport proteins. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 292: E166–E174. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00284.2006.
- Lumeng, C.N., J.B. DelProposto, D.J. Westcott, and A.R. Saltiel. 2008. Phenotypic switching of adipose tissue macrophages with obesity is generated by spatiotemporal differences in macrophage subtypes. *Diabetes* 57: 3239–3246. doi:10.2337/db08-0872.
- Makowski, L., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2005. The role of fatty acid binding proteins in metabolic syndrome and atherosclerosis. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 16: 543–548.
- Makowski, L., J.B. Boord, K. Maeda, V.R. Babaev, K.T. Uysal, M.A. Morgan, R.A. Parker, J. Suttles, S. Fazio, G.S. Hotamisligil, and M.F. Linton. 2001. Lack of macrophage fatty-acid-binding protein aP2 protects mice deficient in apolipoprotein E against atherosclerosis. *Nature Medicine* 7: 699–705. doi:10.1038/89076.
- Makowski, L., K.C. Brittingham, J.M. Reynolds, J. Suttles, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2005. The fatty acidbinding protein, aP2, coordinates macrophage cholesterol trafficking and inflammatory activity. Macrophage expression of aP2 impacts peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma and IkappaB kinase activities. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280: 12888–12895. doi:10.1074/jbc.M413788200.
- Malandrino, M.I., R. Fucho, M. Weber, M. Calderon-Dominguez, J.F. Mir, L. Valcarcel, X. Escoté, M. Gómez-Serrano, B. Peral, L. Salvadó, S. Fernández-Veledo, N. Casals, M. Vázquez-Carrera, F. Villarroya, J.J. Vendrell, D. Serra, and L. Herrero. 2015. Enhanced fatty acid oxidation in adipocytes and macrophages reduces lipid-induced triglyceride accumulation and inflammation. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 308: E756–E769. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00362.2014.
- Martin, S.J., D.M. Finucane, G.P. Amarante-Mendes, G.A. O'Brien, and D.R. Green. 1996. Phosphatidylserine externalization during CD95induced apoptosis of cells and cytoplasts requires ICE/ CED-3 protease activity. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 271: 28753–28756.
- Masoodi, M., O. Kuda, M. Rossmeisl, P. Flachs, and J. Kopecky. 2015. Lipid signaling in adipose tissue:

Connecting inflammation & metabolism. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1851: 503–518. doi:10.1016/j. bbalip.2014.09.023.

- McNelis, J.C., and J.M. Olefsky. 2014. Macrophages, immunity, and metabolic disease. *Immunity* 41: 36–48. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.05.010.
- Miyanishi, M., K. Tada, M. Koike, Y. Uchiyama, T. Kitamura, and S. Nagata. 2007. Identification of Tim4 as a phosphatidylserine receptor. *Nature* 450: 435–439. doi:10.1038/nature06307.
- Murdoch, C., A. Giannoudis, and C.E. Lewis. 2004. Mechanisms regulating the recruitment of macrophages into hypoxic areas of tumors and other ischemic tissues. *Blood* 104: 2224–2234. doi:10.1182/ blood-2004-03-1109.
- Neacsu, O., K. Cleveland, H. Xu, T.T. Tchkonia, J.L. Kirkland, and C.M. Boney. 2013. IGF-I attenuates FFA-induced activation of JNK1 phosphorylation and TNFα expression in human subcutaneous preadipocytes. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 21: 1843–1849. doi:10.1002/oby.20329.
- Nguyen, M.T.A., S. Favelyukis, A.-K. Nguyen, D. Reichart, P.A. Scott, A. Jenn, R. Liu-Bryan, C.K. Glass, J.G. Neels, and J.M. Olefsky. 2007. A subpopulation of macrophages infiltrates hypertrophic adipose tissue and is activated by free fatty acids via Toll-like receptors 2 and 4 and JNK-dependent pathways. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 35279–35292. doi:10.1074/jbc.M706762200.
- Nishimura, S., I. Manabe, M. Nagasaki, Y. Hosoya, H. Yamashita, H. Fujita, M. Ohsugi, K. Tobe, T. Kadowaki, R. Nagai, and S. Sugiura. 2007. Adipogenesis in obesity requires close interplay between differentiating adipocytes, stromal cells, and blood vessels. *Diabetes* 56: 1517–1526. doi:10.2337/ db06-1749.
- Norton, J.D. 2000. ID helix-loop-helix proteins in cell growth, differentiation and tumorigenesis. *Journal of Cell Science* 113(Pt 22): 3897–3905.
- O'Rourke, R.W., M.D. Metcalf, A.E. White, A. Madala, B.R. Winters, I.I. Maizlin, B.A. Jobe, C.T. Roberts, M.K. Slifka, and D.L. Marks. 2009. Depot-specific differences in inflammatory mediators and a role for NK cells and IFN-gamma in inflammation in human adipose tissue. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(33): 978–990. doi:10.1038/ijo.2009.133.
- Odegaard, J.I., R.R. Ricardo-Gonzalez, M.H. Goforth, C.R. Morel, V. Subramanian, L. Mukundan, A. Red Eagle, D. Vats, F. Brombacher, A.W. Ferrante, and A. Chawla. 2007. Macrophage-specific PPARgamma controls alternative activation and improves insulin resistance. *Nature* 447: 1116–1120. doi:10.1038/ nature05894.
- Olefsky, J.M., and C.K. Glass. 2010. Macrophages, inflammation, and insulin resistance. *Annual Review* of *Physiology* 72: 219–246. doi:10.1146/ annurev-physiol-021909-135846.
- Ortega, F.J., M. Moreno, J.M. Mercader, J.M. Moreno-Navarrete, N. Fuentes-Batllevell, M. Sabater, W. Ricart, and J.M. Fernández-Real. 2015. Inflammation

triggers specific microRNA profiles in human adipocytes and macrophages and in their supernatants. *Clinical Epigenetics* 7: 49. doi:10.1186/s13148-015-0083-3.

- Pasarica, M., O.R. Sereda, L.M. Redman, D.C. Albarado, D.T. Hymel, L.E. Roan, J.C. Rood, D.H. Burk, and S.R. Smith. 2009. Reduced adipose tissue oxygenation in human obesity: Evidence for rarefaction, macrophage chemotaxis, and inflammation without an angiogenic response. *Diabetes* 58: 718–725. doi:10. 2337/db08-1098.
- Patsouris, D., P.-P. Li, D. Thapar, J. Chapman, J.M. Olefsky, and J.G. Neels. 2008. Ablation of CD11cpositive cells normalizes insulin sensitivity in obese insulin resistant animals. *Cell Metabolism* 8: 301–309. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2008.08.015.
- Pelton, P.D., L. Zhou, K.T. Demarest, and T.P. Burris. 1999. PPARgamma activation induces the expression of the adipocyte fatty acid binding protein gene in human monocytes. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 261:456–458. doi:10.1006/ bbrc.1999.1071.
- Poursharifi, P., M. Lapointe, D. Pétrin, D. Devost, D. Gauvreau, T.E. Hébert, and K. Cianflone. 2013. C5L2 and C5aR interaction in adipocytes and macrophages: Insights into adipoimmunology. *Cellular Signalling* 25: 910–918. doi:10.1016/j.cellsig.2012.12.010.
- Prieur, X., C.Y.L. Mok, V.R. Velagapudi, V. Núñez, L. Fuentes, D. Montaner, K. Ishikawa, A. Camacho, N. Barbarroja, S. O'Rahilly, J.K. Sethi, J. Dopazo, M. Orešič, M. Ricote, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2011. Differential lipid partitioning between adipocytes and tissue macrophages modulates macrophage lipotoxicity and M2/M1 polarization in obese mice. *Diabetes* 60: 797–809. doi:10.2337/db10-0705.
- Rocha, V.Z., E.J. Folco, G. Sukhova, K. Shimizu, I. Gotsman, A.H. Vernon, and P. Libby. 2008. Interferongamma, a Th1 cytokine, regulates fat inflammation: A role for adaptive immunity in obesity. *Circulation Research* 103: 467–476. doi:10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.108.177105.
- Sano, H., D.K. Hsu, L. Yu, J.R. Apgar, I. Kuwabara, T. Yamanaka, M. Hirashima, and F.T. Liu. 2000. Human galectin-3 is a novel chemoattractant for monocytes and macrophages. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.)* 1950(165): 2156–2164.
- Sartipy, P., and D.J. Loskutoff. 2003. Monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 in obesity and insulin resistance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 100: 7265–7270. doi:10.1073/pnas.1133870100.
- Sárvári, A.K., Q.-M. Doan-Xuan, Z. Bacsó, I. Csomós, Z. Balajthy, and L. Fésüs. 2015. Interaction of differentiated human adipocytes with macrophages leads to trogocytosis and selective IL-6 secretion. *Cell Death & Disease* 6: e1613. doi:10.1038/cddis.2014.579.
- Satoh, T., O. Takeuchi, A. Vandenbon, K. Yasuda, Y. Tanaka, Y. Kumagai, T. Miyake, K. Matsushita, T. Okazaki, T. Saitoh, K. Honma, T. Matsuyama, K. Yui, T. Tsujimura, D.M. Standley, K. Nakanishi, K. Nakai,

and S. Akira. 2010. The Jmjd3-Irf4 axis regulates M2 macrophage polarization and host responses against helminth infection. *Nature Immunology* 11: 936–944. doi:10.1038/ni.1920.

- Skinner, A.C., M.J. Steiner, F.W. Henderson, and E.M. Perrin. 2010. Multiple markers of inflammation and weight status: Cross-sectional analyses throughout childhood. *Pediatrics* 125: e801–e809. doi:10.1542/ peds.2009-2182.
- Snodgrass, R.G., M. Boß, E. Zezina, A. Weigert, N. Dehne, I. Fleming, B. Brüne, and D. Namgaladze. 2016. Hypoxia potentiates palmitate-induced proinflammatory activation of primary human macrophages. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 291: 413–424. doi:10.1074/jbc.M115.686709.
- Solinas, G., and M. Karin. 2010. JNK1 and IKKbeta: Molecular links between obesity and metabolic dysfunction. *The FASEB Journal* 24: 2596–2611. doi:10.1096/fj.09-151340.
- Spalding, K.L., E. Arner, P.O. Westermark, S. Bernard, B.A. Buchholz, O. Bergmann, L. Blomqvist, J. Hoffstedt, E. Näslund, T. Britton, H. Concha, M. Hassan, M. Rydén, J. Frisén, and P. Arner. 2008. Dynamics of fat cell turnover in humans. *Nature* 453: 783–787. doi:10.1038/nature06902.
- Spencer, M., A. Yao-Borengasser, R. Unal, N. Rasouli, C.M. Gurley, B. Zhu, C.A. Peterson, and P.A. Kern. 2010. Adipose tissue macrophages in insulin-resistant subjects are associated with collagen VI and fibrosis and demonstrate alternative activation. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 299: E1016–E1027. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00329.2010.
- Stienstra, R., L.A.B. Joosten, T. Koenen, B. van Tits, J.A. van Diepen, S.A.A. van den Berg, P.C.N. Rensen, P.J. Voshol, G. Fantuzzi, A. Hijmans, S. Kersten, M. Müller, W.B. van den Berg, N. van Rooijen, M. Wabitsch, B.-J. Kullberg, J.W.M. van der Meer, T. Kanneganti, C.J. Tack, and M.G. Netea. 2010. The inflammasome-mediated caspase-1 activation controls adipocyte differentiation and insulin sensitivity. *Cell Metabolism* 12: 593–605. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2010.11.011.
- Stienstra, R., J.A. van Diepen, C.J. Tack, M.H. Zaki, F.L. van de Veerdonk, D. Perera, G.A. Neale, G.J. Hooiveld, A. Hijmans, I. Vroegrijk, S. van den Berg, J. Romijn, P.C.N. Rensen, L.A.B. Joosten, M.G. Netea, and T.-D. Kanneganti. 2011. Inflammasome is a central player in the induction of obesity and insulin resistance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 108: 15324–15329. doi:10.1073/pnas.1100255108.
- St-Pierre, J., J. Lin, S. Krauss, P.T. Tarr, R. Yang, C.B. Newgard, and B.M. Spiegelman. 2003. Bioenergetic analysis of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma coactivators 1alpha and 1beta (PGC-1alpha and PGC-1beta) in muscle cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 26597–26603. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M301850200.
- Strissel, K.J., Z. Stancheva, H. Miyoshi, J.W. Perfield, J. DeFuria, Z. Jick, A.S. Greenberg, and M.S. Obin. 2007. Adipocyte death, adipose tissue remodeling, and

obesity complications. *Diabetes* 56: 2910–2918. doi:10.2337/db07-0767.

- Suganami, T., J. Nishida, and Y. Ogawa. 2005. A paracrine loop between adipocytes and macrophages aggravates inflammatory changes: Role of free fatty acids and tumor necrosis factor alpha. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 25: 2062–2068. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000183883.72263.13.
- Suganami, T., K. Tanimoto-Koyama, J. Nishida, M. Itoh, X. Yuan, S. Mizuarai, H. Kotani, S. Yamaoka, K. Miyake, S. Aoe, Y. Kamei, and Y. Ogawa. 2007. Role of the Toll-like receptor 4/NF-kappaB pathway in saturated fatty acid-induced inflammatory changes in the interaction between adipocytes and macrophages. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 27: 84–91. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000251608.09329.9a.
- Sun, K., C.M. Kusminski, and P.E. Scherer. 2011. Adipose tissue remodeling and obesity. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 121: 2094–2101. doi:10.1172/JCI45887.
- Takahashi, K., S. Mizuarai, H. Araki, S. Mashiko, A. Ishihara, A. Kanatani, H. Itadani, and H. Kotani. 2003. Adiposity elevates plasma MCP-1 levels leading to the increased CD11b-positive monocytes in mice. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 46654–46660. doi:10.1074/jbc.M309895200.
- Tateya, S., F. Kim, and Y. Tamori. 2013. Recent advances in obesity-induced inflammation and insulin resistance. *Frontiers in Endocrinology* 4: 93. doi:10.3389/ fendo.2013.00093.
- Thompson, B.R., S. Lobo, and D.A. Bernlohr. 2010. Fatty acid flux in adipocytes: The in's and out's of fat cell lipid trafficking. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* 318: 24–33. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2009.08.015.
- Toda, S., R. Hanayama, and S. Nagata. 2012. Two-step engulfment of apoptotic cells. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 32: 118–125. doi:10.1128/MCB.05993-11.
- Tom, F.-Q., D. Gauvreau, M. Lapointe, H. Lu, P. Poursharifi, X.-P. Luo, and K. Cianflone. 2013. Differential chemoattractant response in adipocytes and macrophages to the action of acylation stimulating protein. *European Journal of Cell Biology* 92: 61–69. doi:10.1016/j.ejcb.2012.10.005.
- Tontonoz, P., E. Hu, R.A. Graves, A.I. Budavari, and B.M. Spiegelman. 1994. mPPAR gamma 2: Tissue-specific regulator of an adipocyte enhancer. *Genes & Development* 8: 1224–1234.
- Vandanmagsar, B., Y.-H. Youm, A. Ravussin, J.E. Galgani, K. Stadler, R.L. Mynatt, E. Ravussin, J.M. Stephens, and V.D. Dixit. 2011. The NLRP3 inflammasome instigates obesity-induced inflammation and insulin resistance. *Nature Medicine* 17: 179–188. doi:10.1038/ nm.2279.
- Vats, D., L. Mukundan, J.I. Odegaard, L. Zhang, K.L. Smith, C.R. Morel, R.A. Wagner, D.R. Greaves, P.J. Murray, and A. Chawla. 2006. Oxidative metabolism and PGC-1beta attenuate macrophage-mediated

inflammation. *Cell Metabolism* 4: 13–24. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2006.05.011.

- Vlaicu, S.I., A. Tatomir, D. Boodhoo, S. Vesa, P.A. Mircea, and H. Rus. 2016. The role of complement system in adipose tissue-related inflammation. *Immunologic Research* 64: 653–664. doi:10.1007/s12026-015-8783-5.
- Wang, P.-X., X.-J. Zhang, P. Luo, X. Jiang, P. Zhang, J. Guo, G.-N. Zhao, X. Zhu, Y. Zhang, S. Yang, and H. Li. 2016. Hepatocyte TRAF3 promotes liver steatosis and systemic insulin resistance through targeting TAK1-dependent signalling. *Nature Communications* 7: 10592. doi:10.1038/ncomms10592.
- Weisberg, S.P., D. McCann, M. Desai, M. Rosenbaum, R.L. Leibel, and A.W. Ferrante. 2003. Obesity is associated with macrophage accumulation in adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1796–1808. doi:10.1172/JCI19246.
- Weisberg, S.P., D. Hunter, R. Huber, J. Lemieux, S. Slaymaker, K. Vaddi, I. Charo, R.L. Leibel, and A.W. Ferrante. 2006. CCR2 modulates inflammatory and metabolic effects of high-fat feeding. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 115–124. doi:10.1172/ JCI24335.
- Wellen, K.E., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2003. Obesityinduced inflammatory changes in adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1785–1788. doi:10.1172/JCI20514.
- Wensveen, F.M., S. Valentić, M. Šestan, T. Turk Wensveen, and B. Polić. 2015. The "Big Bang" in obese fat: Events initiating obesity-induced adipose tissue inflammation. *European Journal of Immunology* 45: 2446–2456. doi:10.1002/eji.201545502.
- Wentworth, J.M., G. Naselli, W.A. Brown, L. Doyle, B. Phipson, G.K. Smyth, M. Wabitsch, P.E. O'Brien, and L.C. Harrison. 2010. Pro-inflammatory CD11c+CD206+ adipose tissue macrophages are associated with insulin resistance in human obesity. *Diabetes* 59: 1648–1656. doi:10.2337/db09-0287.
- Wolowczuk, I., C. Verwaerde, O. Viltart, A. Delanoye, M. Delacre, B. Pot, and C. Grangette. 2008. Feeding our immune system: Impact on metabolism. *Clinical & Developmental Immunology* 2008: 639803. doi:10.1155/2008/639803.
- Yin, R., L. Fang, Y. Li, P. Xue, Y. Li, Y. Guan, Y. Chang, C. Chen, and N. Wang. 2015. Pro-inflammatory Macrophages suppress PPARγ activity in Adipocytes via S-nitrosylation. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 89: 895–905. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2015.10.406.
- Zheng, C., Q. Yang, J. Cao, N. Xie, K. Liu, P. Shou, F. Qian, Y. Wang, and Y. Shi. 2016. Local proliferation initiates macrophage accumulation in adipose tissue during obesity. *Cell Death & Disease* 7: e2167. doi:10.1038/cddis.2016.54.
- Zhou, R., A.S. Yazdi, P. Menu, and J. Tschopp. 2011. A role for mitochondria in NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Nature* 469: 221–225. doi:10.1038/nature09663.

Endothelial Dysfunction in Obesity

15

Atilla Engin

Abstract

Chronic inflammatory state in obesity causes dysregulation of the endocrine and paracrine actions of adipocyte-derived factors, which disrupt vascular homeostasis and contribute to endothelial vasodilator dysfunction and subsequent hypertension. While normal healthy perivascular adipose tissue (PVAT) ensures the dilation of blood vessels, obesity-associated PVAT leads to a change in profile of the released adipo-cytokines, resulting in a decreased vasorelaxing effect. Adipose tissue inflammation, nitric oxide (NO)-bioavailability, insulin resistance and oxidized low-density lipoprotein (oxLDL) are main participating factors in endothelial dysfunction of obesity. In this chapter, disruption of inter-endothelial junctions between endothelial cells, significant increase in the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS), inflammation mediators, which are originated from inflamed endothelial cells, the balance between NO synthesis and ROS, insulin signaling and NO production, and decrease in L-arginine/ endogenous asymmetric dimethyl-L-arginine (ADMA) ratio are discussed in connection with endothelial dysfunction in obesity.

Keywords

Obesity • Asymmetric dimethyl-L-arginine (ADMA) • Nitric oxide (NO) • Reactive oxygen species (ROS) • Cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) • Tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) • Endothelin-1 (ET-1) • Endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) • Endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) uncoupling • Peroxynitrite • Super oxide dismutase (SOD) • Plasminogen-activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1) • Endothelium • Saturated fatty acids • Vasodilatory-stimulated phosphoprotein (VASP) • Protein kinase

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_15 C (PKC) • Intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) • Pyrin domaincontaining 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome • Vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1) • Low-density lipoproteins (LDL) • Oxidized low-density lipoprotein (OxLDL) • Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) • Nuclear factor kappa-B (NF-kappaB) • Inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS)

1 Introduction

Besides lipid-filled mature adipocytes, the adipose tissue is also composed of various stromal cells, including fibroblasts, endothelial cells, and various immune cells (Huh et al. 2014). Adipose tissue expansion during obesity leads to immune cell infiltration and a homeostatic process that promotes inflammation in adipose tissue. The release of proinflammatory cytokines stimulates lipolysis and causes insulin resistance, leading to adipocyte dysfunction (Grant and Stephens 2015). Actually, human adipocytes express many cytokines and chemokines that are biologically functional. Nevertheless, the primary event in the sequence leading to chronic inflammation in adipose tissue is the metabolic dysfunction of adipocytes, followed by the recruitment and activation of adipose tissue macrophages (Meijer et al. 2011). Evidences show that the adipose tissue secretes more than 50 hormones and signaling molecules, collectively called adipokines, which exert their biological roles in an autocrine, paracrine, or systemic manner and influence several physiological processes (Waki and Tontonoz 2007).

Recently, genome-wide expression analyses showed that of the 156 human perivascular adipose tissue upregulated genes, 59 associate with angiogenesis, vascular biology, or inflammation whereas of the 166 downregulated genes, 21 associate with vascular biology and inflammation (Chatterjee et al. 2013). Consistently, obese humans show perivascular adipose tissue-derived tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) excess, and an increased vascular expression of endothelin-1 (ET-1). Latter contributes to the ET-1/nitric oxide (NO) system imbalance by impairing NO release. In addition, reactive oxygen species (ROS) excess, via nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH)-oxidase2 (NOX2) activation, induces the endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) uncoupling, which in turn generates superoxide and impairs NO production (Virdis et al. 2015). Indeed, in addition to chronic inflammatory state, dysregulation of the endocrine and paracrine actions of adipocyte-derived factors disrupt vascular homeostasis by causing an imbalance between the NO pathway and the ET-1 system (Campia et al. 2012). Thus, obesity is associated with enhanced ET-1-mediated vasoconstriction that contributes to endothelial vasodilator dysfunction and subsequent hypertension (Weil et al. 2011). Actually, the net release of ET-1 from adipose tissue is 2.5-fold higher in obesity. ET-1 attenuates the antilipolytic effect of insulin in visceral adipocytes by decreasing the expression of insulin receptor, insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) and phosphodiesterase-3B and by increasing the expression of endothelin receptor-B (ETBR) (van Harmelen et al. 2008). Consequently, fatty acid release from the visceral adipose tissue may occur more than any other fat depots during insulin resistance (Arner 2005). The protein expression of ETAR is also significantly higher in obese subjects. Thus, ET-1 causes significant increase in lipolysis through the activation of ETAR of adipose tissue. However, there is no difference in ETBR expression between the subcutaneous adipose tissues of obese and lean subjects (Eriksson et al. 2009). In obese animals, basal vascular hydroxyl radical formation and ROS activity are reduced by threefold and five-fold, respectively. Although the vascular formation of ROS, including ET-1 mediated hydroxyl radical formation is lower in obesity, the sensitivity to exogenous ROS and hydroxyl radicals is increased in obese animals (Mundy et al. 2007). Eventually, endothelial dysfunction

is aggravated due to the imbalance between prooxidant and anti-oxidant mechanisms in perivascular adipose tissue after long-term high-fat diets. In diet-induced obesity, the deleterious effect of perivascular adipose tissue might be the result of the down-regulation of both eNOS expression and NO production in addition to the downregulation of extracellular super oxide dismutase (ecSOD) and total super oxide dismutase (SOD) activity in endothelial cells. Finally, high superoxide radicals attack due to an increased NOX2 and a reduced SOD activity, and contribute to endothelial dysfunction by consuming NO (Gil-Ortega et al. 2014). In this respect, the contributors to endothelial dysfunction in obesity, such as the function of perivascular adipose tissue, fatty acid-related adipose tissue inflammation. NO-bioavailability, insulin resistance, oxidized low-density lipoprotein (oxLDL) and adipose tissue hypoxia are discussed.

2 Perivascular Adipose Tissue and Endothelium

Blood vessels are composed of three layers: intima, media and adventitia. Adventitial fat is also called perivascular adipose tissue (PVAT); it surrounds almost all blood vessels. It has a dual regulatory role in modulating vessel function. Firstly, PVAT attenuates vasoconstriction by perivascular adipocyte-derived relaxation factors and secondly, promotes constriction in response to perivascular nerve excitation by perivascular adipocyte-derived constricting factors (Gao 2007). Perivascular fat differs substantially from typical visceral adipose tissue both in the states of health and disease. This difference results not only from its location adjacent to vascular wall but also from most likely a differential release of adipocytokines and cytokines (Guzik et al. 2007). Additionally, PVAT composes of both brown adipose tissue and white adipose tissue, with different ratios depending on the location (Cinti 2011). Actually PVAT exerts its anti-contractile effects by releasing a transferable relaxing factor which endothelium-dependent induces relaxation through NO release and subsequent calciumdependent K⁺ channel activation. However, endothelium-independent relaxation mechanism involves hydrogen peroxide and subsequent activation of soluble guanylyl cyclase (Gao et al. 2007). PVAT secretes a number of bioactive substances including vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), TNF-alpha, leptin, adiponectin, insulin-like growth factor (IGF), interleukin-6 (IL-6), plasminogen activator substance, resistin and angiotensinogen (Oriowo 2015). Thus, normal healthy PVAT ensures the dilation of blood vessels. However, obesity is associated with an increased adipocyte mass in PVAT. In this case adipose tissue with excessive adipocyte hypertrophy becomes a more inflammatory phenotype by attracting macrophages into PVAT. This leads to a change in profile of the released adipocytokines, resulting in a decreased vasorelaxing effect of PVAT (Guzik et al. 2007). Obesity results in PVAT inflammation, characterized by imbalance between pro- and anti-inflammatory cells as well as adipokines. PVAT inflammation promotes insulin resistance in the vasculature. This process results in impaired insulin-mediated vasodilatory responses and vascular remodeling (Lastra and Manrique 2015). Eventually, in obese PVAT, increased release of TNF-alpha and free fatty acids modify the inflamed adipose tissue to a more pro-inflammatory vasoconstrictive phenotype (Almabrouk et al. 2014). Indeed, PVAT releases a wide range of biologically active molecules. The infiltrating macrophages and T lymphocytes present in PVAT or recruited in response to chemokine release by adipocytes, not only release inflammatory mediators, but also maintain a balance amongst these factors. Additionally, PVAT expresses a complex ROS/ reactive nitrogen species (RNS) machinery which contains NOX2, eNOS and SOD isoforms (Szasz and Webb 2012). Although PVAT of obese aorta disimpaired endothelium-dependent plays an vasodilation, endothelium-independent vasodilatation is unaltered. PVAT promotes endothelial dysfunction in diet-induced obesity via mechanisms that are linked to increased NOX2-derived oxidative stress and increased production of proinflammatory cytokines (Ketonen et al. 2010). Thus, long-term high-fat diet-induced PVAT dysfunction is characterized by a substantial reduction in eNOS and NO production with the increased NOX2 activity and superoxide anion release. Furthermore, reduction in ecSOD expression and total SOD activity indicates the imbalance between antioxidant and pro-oxidant mechanisms in PVAT. Eventually the ratio of oxidized glutathione/(glutathione+oxidized glutathione) [GSSG]/([GSH]+[GSSG]) is two-fold higher in the mesenteric PVAT from obese animals (Gil-Ortega et al. 2014). Indeed, PVAT impacts obesity-related vascular dysfunction and remodeling through impairment of eNOSmediated vasodilatation and the 5'-adenosine monophosphate (AMP)-activated protein kinase (AMPK)/mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) pathway (Ma et al. 2010). Hence, pericardial fat, perivascular fat, pericoronary fat, and myocardial fat may exert their harmful effects on the heart and blood vessels by direct lipotoxicity and by indirect cytokine secretion (Lim and Meigs 2014). In addition to release of adipokines, adipocytes in PVAT also produce classical chemokines (or cytokines) including IL-6, IL-8, monocyte chemoattractant peptide-1 (CCL2 or MCP-1) and plasminogen-activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1) (Rajsheker et al. 2010; Thalmann and Meier 2007). In particular ectopic fat accumulation around the heart and coronary arteries is associated with oxidative stress, activation of the coagulation cascade, disturbances in the reninangiotensin system, and enhanced lipid oxidation, which generates oxidized low density lipoprotein (McGavock et al. 2006). Perivascular adipocytes surrounding human coronary arteries exhibit a reduced state of adipogenic differentiation and a heightened proinflammatory state by secreting more than 50-fold higher levels of the proinflammatory cytokine and MCP-1 compared with adipocytes from other regional depots (Omar et al. 2014). The decreased levels of adiponectin and increased levels of leptin or TNF-alpha in PVAT increase the quantity of adipose tissue, inflammation cell proliferation and endothelial dysfunction in obesity (Ozen et al. 2015). Indeed, expression and secretion of adiponectin by perivascular adipocytes is markedly reduced, while secretion of pro-inflammatory IL-6, IL-8 and MCP-1 is increased (Braunersreuther et al. 2007). As mentioned above, perivascular adipocytes are not separated functionally from the blood vessel wall, thereby PVAT-derived mediators readily access to the blood vessels and transduce metabolic signals (Rajsheker et al. 2010). On the other hand, PVAT-derived visfatin protein expression is the highest, 3.7-fold and 1.8-fold higher than that in subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue respectively (Wang et al. 2009b). In obesity, visfatin may be increased in systemic circulation and local PVAT. Aortic and coronary atherosclerosis is positively correlated with visfatin expression in the corresponding PVAT (Spiroglou et al. 2010).

The pro-renin receptor, angiotensinconverting enzyme-2 (ACE2) and of three angiotensin II type 1a receptor (AT1a) receptor isoforms are expressed by perivascular adipose tissue. However, the functional role of the reninangiotensin system components in perivascular adipose tissue does not depend on local renin synthesis but rather on renin or pro-renin uptake from the circulation. Levels of expression of angiotensinogen, ACE1, and ACE2 are similar between periaortic and mesenteric adipose tissues. Renin receptor expression is five times higher, whereas both expression of AT1a and type 2 (AT2) receptors are significantly lower in periaortic adipose tissue compared with mesenteric adipose tissue (Gálvez-Prieto et al. 2008). In this manner, PVAT-derived angiotensin II is critically involved in the potentiation of vasoconstriction to perivascular neuronal stimulation in rat mesenteric arteries (Lu et al. 2010), whereas angiotensin 1-7 are transferable perivascularrelaxation that derived factors induces endothelium-dependent relaxation through NO release and activation of voltage-dependent potassium channels (Lu et al. 2011). Adaptative NO overproduction occurs in PVAT during early diet-induced obesity which might be aimed at preserving vascular function (Gil-Ortega et al. 2010). Additionally, high levels of free fatty acids could attenuate the anti-contractile properties of PVAT by an endothelium-dependent mechanism (Sun et al. 2013).

3 Fatty Acid-Related Adipose Tissue Inflammation and Endothelial Dysfunction

The endothelium is a semi-permeable barrier. Transport across the endothelium can occur either through the endothelial cell or through interendothelial junctions. However, the permeability of the vascular barrier can be modified in response to specific stimuli acting on endothelial cells (Vandenbroucke et al. 2008). In this regard, endothelial cells are directly and continuously exposed to a variety of hemodynamic forces that are created by blood flow and the cardiac pulse waves. It is defined as shear stress which acts at the interface between blood flow and the vessel wall. These signals are detected and recognized by endothelial cells. Eventually, shear stress determines the shape and orientation of endothelial cells (Ando and Yamamoto 2011). In obesity, continuous exposure of the endothelial layer to hyperlipidaemia causes the internalization of lipids. Subsequent to endothelial activation, progressive accumulation of lipids may primarily occur within the intima. These events enhance the permeability of the endothelial layer by increasing the expression of cytokines, chemokines and adhesion molecules (Badimon et al. 2011). Endothelial junctional complexes include tight junctions, adherens junctions, and gap junctions (Bazzoni and Dejana 2004). These interendothelial junctions can be disassembled or assembled to either increase or decrease paracellular permeability (Vandenbroucke et al. 2008). Several signaling complexes have been identified to associate with tight junctions. Expression of tight junction components suppresses proliferation of endothelial cells to allow differentiation in a coordinated manner with adherens junctions and extracellular matrix adhesion (Balda and Matter 2009). In particular, endothelial cell-to-cell junctions are vital for the formation and integrity of blood vessels. In fact, adherens junctions and tight junctions are formed by transmembrane adhesive proteins that are linked intracellular signalling partners (Nyqvist et al. 2008). Although more than 40 different proteins have been discovered to be located at the tight junctions of different cells, among these, occludin and claudins are capable of interacting with complementary molecules on adjacent cells (González-Mariscal et al. 2003). Actually, the typical tight junction proteins in endothelial cells are zona occludens proteins-1/2 (ZO-1/2) and occludin (Hernandez et al. 2007). Of these, ZO-2 shuttles between the plasma membrane and the nucleus. Thus, ZO-2 contains several protein binding sites that allow it to function as a scaffold for the clusters, adaptor and signaling proteins (Hernandez et al. 2007). Endothelial permeability is partially regulated by the dynamic opening and closure of cell-cell adherens junctions. In endothelial cells, adherens junctions are largely composed of vascular endothelial cadherin. Vascular endothelial growth factor induces the tyrosine phosphorylation of cadherin. Phosphorylated cadherin is accompanied with an increase in vascular permeability (Dejana et al. 2008). In fact, vascular endothelial cadherin is exclusively expressed by endothelial cells and is the most important transmembrane component of endothelial adherens junctions. Increased levels of soluble vascular endothelial-cadherin, as well as auto-antibodies to human vascular endothelial-cadherin may be an indicator of endothelial dysfunction in humans (Blaise et al. 2015). Disruption of interendothelial junctions between endothelial cells occurs in the early stages of endothelial barrier dysfunction (Chen et al. 2015). Lipolysis products generated from lipoprotein lipase-mediated hydrolysis of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins on the endothelial cell surface can promote the accumulation of these products in the subendothelial space. This process rearranges the tight junction proteins, ZO-1 and occludin, adherens junctional cadherin, and cytoskeletal F-actin (Eiselein et al. 2007). Meanwhile, triglyceride-rich lipoprotein lipolysis significantly increases the production of ROS in endothelial cells by activating NOX2. Thereby free fatty acid release during triglyceriderich lipoprotein lipolysis may contribute to the triglyceride-rich lipoprotein lipolysis-induced

endothelial cell dysfunction (Wang et al. 2008). Epidemiological studies implicate that elevated triglyceride-rich lipoprotein levels are risk factor for vascular inflammation. However, the contribution of triglyceride-rich lipoprotein lipolysis to inflammation depends less on the triglyceriderich lipoprotein concentration than on the balance between partially lipolyzed remnant particles or saturated fatty acids and unsaturated fatty acids released by lipolysis. While remnant particles enhancing foam cell formation, saturated fatty acids and oxidized fatty acids induce inflammation, via oxidative stress, whereas unsaturated fatty acids released by lipolysis have antiinflammatory effects (Schwartz and Reaven 2012). Furthermore, triglyceride-rich lipoprotein and low density remnant particles are promptly internalized by endothelial cells via endocytosis through LDL family receptors (Wang et al. 2011). In this manner, the free fatty acid fractions show pro-inflammatory responses, which induce TNF-alpha and intracellular adhesion molecule expression and ROS production in human aortic endothelial cells (Wang et al. 2009a). Picchi et al. suggested that overexpression of TNF-alpha induces activation of NOX2 and production of ROS leading to endothelial dysfunction in the metabolic syndrome. In this case TNF-alpha reduces NO-bioavailability and impairs NO-dependent dilation (Picchi et al. 2006) (Fig. 15.1).



Fig. 15.1 Several highly active molecules released by adipocytes as well as by inflammatory cells infiltrate into adipose tissue. While all of these molecules may cause low grade chronic inflammation, they may also affect vascular endothelial function by modulating the balance between NO synthesis and reactive oxygen radicals (*PAI-1* plasminogen activator inhibitor-1, *SA-A* serum amyloid A, *MCP-1* monocyte chemoatractant protein-1, *CCR2* chemokine(C-C motif) receptor 2, *IL-6* interleukin-6, *TNF-alpha* tumor necrosis factor-alpha, *CRP* C-reactive protein, *FFA* free fatty acid, *AMPK* 5' adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase, *PI3-kinase* phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase,

Akt protein kinase B, NO nitric oxide, eNOS endothelial nitric oxide synthase, VCAM-1 vascular cell adhesion molecule-1, ICAM-1 intercellular adhesion molecule-1, vWF von Willebrand factor, ET-1 endothelin-1, ERK extracellular signal-regulated kinase, ONOO– peroxynitrite, ROS reactive oxygen species, Ob-R leptin receptor, NF-kappaB nuclear factor-kappa B, IL-1beta Interleukin-1 beta, JNK c-Jun N-terminal kinase, IKKbeta inhibitor kappa B kinase-beta, AP-1 activating protein-1, NOX2 nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH)-oxidase, SOD Superoxide dismutase, iNOS inducible nitric oxide synthase)

On the other hand, lipolysis of triglyceriderich lipoprotein initiates c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)-mediated signaling that drives activating transcription factor 3 (ATF3) complexes towards pro-apoptotic and pro-inflammatory responses through formation of a phospho-c-Jun/ATF3/ activating protein-1 (AP-1) binding complex in endothelial cells. Furthermore, a 30-fold induction of the SOD3 gene and 10-fold induction of prostaglandin-endoperoxide synthase 2 occurs during the oxidative stress response. Actually, lipolysis of triglyceride-rich lipoprotein results in an imbalance between mitogen-activated protein-(MAPK)-JNK-nuclear factor-kappaB kinase (NF-kappaB) pathway that favors ATF3/AP-1 mediated inflammation and apoptosis (Aung et al. 2013). Post-prandial triglyceride-rich lipoproteins also induce the phosphorylation of p38 MAPK, cyclic AMP (cAMP) response elementbinding protein (CREB) and an endogenous inhibitor of NF-kappaB-alpha (IKB-alpha) and increase the DNA binding activity of CREB, calcineurin-nuclear factor activated of T-lymphocytes (NFAT) and NF-kappaB in endothelial cells from type IV hyperlipidemic patients. Furthermore, these lipoproteins upregulate the expression of several pro-inflammatory genes including vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1), platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1 (PECAM-1), endothelial cell leukocyte adhesion molecule-1 (ELAM-1), intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1), P-selectin, MCP-1, IL-6, toll-like receptor 4 (TLR-4), CD40, a disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motifs 1 enzyme gene (ADAMTS1) and PAI-1 during the post-prandial period (Norata et al. 2007). Additionally, nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain (NOD)-like receptor family pyrin domain-containing 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome is a multiprotein complex that activates caspase 1, leading to the processing and secretion of the pro-inflammatory cytokines, IL-1beta and IL-18 (Tschopp and Schroder 2010). Moreover, adipocyte-derived visfatin significantly increases caspase-1 activity and IL-1beta release from microvascular endothelial cells, subsequent to the activation of NLRP3 inflammasomes. The formation and activation of NLRP3 inflammasomes by visfatin may be an important initiating mechanism to turn on the endothelial inflammatory response leading to endothelial dysfunction during the early stage of obesity (Xia et al. 2014). Virtually, the NLRP3 inflammasome senses obesity-associated danger signals and contributes to obesity-induced inflammation and insulin resistance. Thus elimination of NLRP3 in obese animals reduces IL-18 and adipose tissue interferon-gamma (IFNgamma) expression in addition to the decrease in the effector T cell numbers in adipose tissue (Vandanmagsar et al. 2011). NLRP3 inflammasome activation and a Th-1 shift in the T cell population of abdominal subcutaneous adipose tissue from obese subjects is related to insulin resistance and impaired glucose homeostasis, which is attributed to the adipose tissue inflammatory processes (Goossens et al. 2012). High fat diet caused disruption of tight and adherens junction proteins in coronary arterial endothelium is accompanied by the activation of endothelial NLRP3 inflammasome, which enhances expression of high mobility group box protein 1 (HMGB1), and T cell infiltration and adhesion in the coronary arterial walls (Chen et al. 2015). Confocal microscopic analysis demonstrated that hypercholesterolemia markedly increases caspase-1 activity and HMGB1 expression in coronary arterial endothelium of NLRP3 (+/+) animals. Thereby, in addition to inflammatory actions, activation of endothelial NLRP3 inflammasome directly impairs endothelial function (Zhang et al. 2015).

Actually, the increased accumulation of lipid components in obesity causes mild inflammatory state in adipose tissue. Indeed, human adipose tissue is a potent source of classic inflammatory cytokines like PAI-1, MCP-1, IL-8, IL-6, macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF), VEGF, transforming growth factor beta-1 (TGF-beta1), prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), TNF-alpha, IL-1beta, IL-10 and C-reactive protein (CRP), however the majority of these cell signaling proteins are released from non-fat cells (Fain 2006).

In physiological conditions, endothelial cells resist to leukocyte adhesion. When the endothelial monolayer becomes inflamed, endothelial cells begin to express on their surface selective adhesion molecules that mediate the attachment of circulating various classes of leukocytes to endothelial cell membrane (Libby et al. 2002). Transcription of E-selectin or ELAM-1, VCAM-1, and ICAM-1 is induced by the inflammatory cytokines, IL-1beta and TNF-alpha (Collins et al. 1995). Some of the inflammation mediators, which are originated from inflamed endothelial cells such as NO, PGE1 or PGE2, fibronectin, ICAM-1, P-selectin, E-selectin, integrin and von Willebrand factor (vWF) promote platelet adhesion and activation (Badimon et al. 2011). These stimuli induce platelet deposition that mostly intervenes in the progression of atherosclerosis rather than thrombotic complications. On the other hand, endothelial secretion of these chemotactic substances and subsequent expression of adhesion receptors favour monocyte and T-cell recruitment, adhesion, and transmigration into the arterial wall (Badimon et al. 2011).

Adipose tissue macrophages participate in inflammatory pathways that are activated in adipose tissues of obese individuals. The levels of macrophage-derived MCP-1 are positively related to the levels of CRP or IL-6 and homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) index, and negatively related to the levels of high density lipoprotein (HDL)cholesterol in obese subject (Kim et al. 2006b). Actually MCP-1 is a pro-inflammatory chemokine and mainly is produced by macrophages and endothelial cells in response to modified lipoproteins (Packard et al. 2009). Meanwhile, MCP-1 is also produced by human adipocytes and may be involved in obesity-related health complications (Christiansen et al. 2005). In obese patients, intensity of macrophage infiltration is in proportion to adipocyte size or to roughly body mass index (Compher and Badellino 2008). MCP-1 exerts its effect by binding to C-C chemokine receptor type 2 (CCR2) on the surface of migrating monocytes and directs the migration and diapedesis of adherent monocytes like other chemoattractant factors (Packard et al. 2009). Further, it is associated with a low-grade systemic inflammatory reaction which is often found in the metabolic syndrome

(Kim et al. 2011). Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma (PPAR-gamma) agonist improves adipocyte function, restores insulin sensitivity, and inhibits atherosclerosis by decreasing the number of lipid-loaded macrophages. In this case, increased interleukin-1 receptor-associated kinase-3 (IRAK3) and decreased MCP-1 expressions indicate a switch from M1 to M2 macrophages and provide a protection against atherosclerosis (Hulsmans et al. 2013). A positive association has been estimated between the extent of coronary artery disease and visceral fat areas. Increased visceral adiposity is significantly associated with higher circulating levels of lipocalin-2 and MCP-1 (Lee et al. 2010). Furthermore, serum lipocalin-2 levels are positively correlated with body fat content and independently associated with visceral fat area (Luo et al. 2016). When the genetically C receptor-deficient and MCP-1-deficient animals are fed with a high cholesterol diet, genetic absence of MCP-1 in addition to the LDL-receptor-deficiency causes dramatic decrease in atherosclerotic disease with the marked inhibition of monocyte recruitment (Gu et al. 1998). Virtually, adipose tissue macrophages are responsible for almost all adipose tissue TNF-alpha expression as well as significant amounts of inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) and IL-6 expressions (Fain et al. 2004; Weisberg et al. 2003). In particular, TNF-alpha not only enhances the monocyte adhesion to the vessel wall by increasing MCP-1 expression, but also transforms the monocytes to macrophages by stimulating macrophage colony stimulating factor (M-CSF) (Lyon et al. 2003). M-CSF stimulation also leads to increased expression of scavenger receptors by macrophages. These receptors are pattern-recognition units involved in innate immunity and engulf modified lipoproteins and apoptotic bodies through receptormediated endocytosis (Packard et al. 2009). It is thought that developmental modifications of perivascular adipose tissue by maternal high-fat diet exposure promotes atherosclerosis in adult offsprings. Markedly elevated mRNA expression and protein levels of M-CSF in offsprings of high fat diet-fed dams demonstrate that increased

M-CSF expression contributes to the augmented accumulation of macrophages and exaggerates atherosclerosis development. These processes are followed by the enhanced perivascular adipose tissue proinflammatory response (Wakana et al. 2015).

Furthermore, TNF-alpha also stimulates expression of ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 on the surface of the endothelial cells by activating NF-kappaB (Chudek and Wiecek 2006; Lyon et al. 2003). Compared with non-obese women, obese women have increased basal concentrations of TNF-alpha, IL-6, P-selectin, ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 (Ziccardi et al. 2002). Upregulated expression of adhesion molecules in macrophages and endothelial cells in obese visceral adipose tissue suggest that interactions between these cells contribute to local activation of inflammatory processes. Thus, increased vascular permeability in obese visceral fat could be normalized by anti-ICAM-1 treatment (Nishimura et al. 2008) (Fig. 15.1). Similarly, anti-TNF-alpha antibody pre-treatment blocks the loss of uncoupling protein 2 (UCP-2) expression within the aorta and relieves vascular damage in animals under highfat diet. In addition, the pretreatment with iNOS inhibitors prevents TNF-alpha-induced UCP-2 reduction in vascular cells and attenuates vascular damage (Gómez-Hernández et al. 2014). Actually, chronic inflammation in obese adipose tissue is linked to endoplasmic reticulum stress and systemic insulin resistance. Fatty acid binding protein directly regulates intracellular free fatty acid levels and indirectly controls macrophage inflammation and endoplasmic reticulum stress by regulating the expression of UCP2 (Xu et al. 2015).

On the other hand, stimulation of endothelial cells with TNF-alpha results in nuclear accumulation of the p50 and p65 components of NFkappaB. Endothelial cells also express an inhibitor of NFkappaB inhibitory protein, IkappaB-alpha. Actually, IkappaB is functionally convenient in cytokine-induced E-selectin expression. TNF-alpha and p65-mediated expression of an E-selectin promoter-reporter gene is blocked by the overexpression of IkappaB-alpha in endothelial cells. This autoregulatory mecha-

nism of NF-kappaB-I kappa B loop ensures a continuous maintenance of cytoplasmic NF-kappaB complexes in endothelial cells (Read et al. 1994). Eventually, activation of NF-kappaB plays an important role in mediating endothelial dysfunction, in part via stimulation of oxidative stress, in peripheral arteries of non-diabetic adults with elevated total and abdominal body fatness, and chronic low-grade inflammation (Pierce et al. 2009). In particular, obese adults demonstrate increased evidences of endothelial oxidative stress. Subsequent ET-1 and NFkappaB protein expression also elevates in obese compared with lean adults (Silver et al. 2007). Consequently, NF-kappaB and its inhibitory protein regulates the vascular endothelial cell function in obese individuals by creating a tightly controled system.

White adipose tissue is the most well-known type of fat in which triglyceride is stored. These stored lipids are mobilized for systemic utilization when other tissues require energy (Shoelson et al. 2007). Originally, even considered to be a passive depot for energy storage, white adipose tissue is known to secrete a variety of substances that regulate metabolic homeostasis (Fried et al. 1998). Several highly active molecules released abundantly by adipocytes like leptin, resistin, adiponectin or visfatin, as well as some more classical cytokines are released by inflammatory cells infiltrating into the adipose tissue. While all of these molecules may act on immune cells leading to local and generalized inflammation, they may also affect vascular endothelial function by modulating vascular NO and superoxide release in obesity-related vascular disorders (Guzik et al. 2006).

At large, classical cytokines; IL-6 and TNFalpha are expressed and secreted by human adipose tissue. However, visceral adipose tissue releases 2–3 times more IL-6 than the subcutaneous adipose tissue. The most consistent relationship between cytokine expression and obesity-related insulin resistance involves increased TNF-alpha secretion from adipose tissue and increased plasma IL-6 levels (Fried et al. 1998; Kern et al. 2001). Basal release of IL-6 is greater for preadipocytes than differentiated adipocytes, either derived from subcutaneous or omental fat depots (Antunes et al. 2006). Increase in low-grade inflammation markers, CRP, IL-6, serum amyloid A (SAA), soluble intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (sICAM-1), soluble vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (sVCAM-1) indicate that the obesity and metabolic syndrome is a risk factor for both the severity of coronary artery disease and of peripheral arterial diseases (Jacobs et al. 2009). Human visceral adipose tissue is an important contributor to the elevated plasma PAI-1 levels in central obesity (Alessi et al. 1997). PAI-1 is one of the serine protease inhibitors and is a key regulator of fibrinolysis. Abdominal accumulation of visceral fat is an independent predictor of plasma PAI-1 activity (Cigolini et al. 1996). Increased PAI-1 levels are associated with insulin resistance and atherothrombosis. Thus, higher PAI-1 increases both atherosclerotic risk and atherothrombotic risk (Kohler 2002). Virtually, moderate hyperglycemia can result in increases of proinflammatory markers, ICAM, VCAM, IL-6, E-selectin, P-selectin activation, reduced fibrinolytic balance or increased PAI-1 levels, and endothelial dysfunction in obese individuals (Perkins et al. 2015). PAI-1 is positively associated with body mass index, waist circumference, waist/hip ratio, total cholesterol, triglyceride, LDL, fasting plasma glucose, fasting insulin, systolic blood pressure and diastolic blood pressure. However, PAI-1 is negatively associated with HDL levels in obese patients (Wei et al. 2013).

CRP is a well-known acute phase reactant and considered as a marker of IL-6 action. It has been convincingly shown that CRP causes a decrease in eNOS expression and bioactivity by decreasing stability of eNOS mRNA, especially at higher concentrations. On the other hand, it exerts a direct pro-inflammatory effect by enhancing monocyte adhesion to human endothelial cells (Venugopal et al. 2002). A combination of increased CRP and PAI-1 levels seem to be a strengthening possibility of atherothrombosis in the metabolic syndrome (Devaraj et al. 2003) (Fig. 15.1).

Lipotoxicity may decrease eNOS gene expression and eNOS catalytic activity to ultimately result in endothelial cell dysfunction (Symons and Abel 2013). It has been proposed that the elevated levels of 18-carbon free fatty acids observed in obesity may inhibit eNOS by increasing protein kinase C (PKC) activity in endothelial cells (Davda et al. 1995). Despite normal VEGFR2 phosphorylation, saturated free fatty acid-pretreated endothelial cells have markedly diminished Akt, eNOS, and ERK activation in response to VEGF. Akt-inactivating protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) activity is eNOSassociated in these cells (Mehra et al. 2014). Thus, ceramide accumulation in diet-induced obesity precipitates vascular dysfunction via increased association between PP2A and eNOS at the plasma membrane. Hence, PP2A inhibitors not only prevent disruption of the Akt-Heat shock protein90 (Hsp90)-eNOS complex in the vasculature, but also preserve arterial function and maintain normal blood pressure in obese mice by attenuating PP2A activation (Bharath et al. 2015). Meanwhile, ceramide-mediated eNOS phosphorylation at Ser1177 and Ser617 impairs nitric oxide-bioavailability, and leads to endothelial dysfunction. The actual underlying mechanism of ceramide mediated-endothelial dysfunction in diet-induced obesity is the PP2A-related disruption of the eNOS/Akt/Hsp90 signaling complex. Indeed, PP2A association with the eNOS/Akt/ Hsp90 complex attenuates eNOS phosphorylation by preventing phosphorylation of Akt (Zhang et al. 2012).

Total plasma adiponectin levels and secretion of total subcutaneous adipose tissue adiponectin decrease in obese humans (Kovacova et al. 2012). Actually, adiponectin inhibits lipolysis in adipocytes by suppressing hormone-sensitive lipase activation without altering adipose triglyceride lipase expression. In this case, adiponectin suppresses triglyceride hydrolysis by inhibiting protein kinase A (PKA)-induced hormone-sensitive lipase activation (Qiao et al. 2011). Otherwise, aortic eNOS expression and activity are significantly reduced in adipose triglyceride lipase deficiency (Schrammel et al. 2014). Adiponectin regulates the vascular homeostasis by affecting signaling pathways in endothelial cells and modulating inflammatory responses in the subendothelial space. The effects of adiponectin on the cardiovascular system are partially mediated by the activation of AMPK and cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) pathways, thereby endothelial cell apoptosis and TNF-alpha synthesis are reduced, whereas NO production is promoted (Rojas et al. 2014). Furthermore, adiponectin reduces oxidative stress via increasing NO synthesis through both the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K)/ AKT and AMPK signaling pathways (Xiao et al. 2011). Conversely, lack of NO production is responsible for decreased adiponectin synthesis, decreased mitochondrial biogenesis, and oxidative mitochondrial damage in adipocytes, in addition, endothelial dysfunction (Koh et al. 2010). Indeed, adiponectin improves endothelial dysfunction through increasing NO production by eNOS phosphorylation, and decreasing NO inactivation by blocking superoxide production in high-fat diet fed animals (Deng et al. 2010). Furthermore, adiponectin protects the endothelium against hyperlipidemic injury by multiple mechanisms, including promoting eNOS activity, inhibiting iNOS activity, preserving bioactive NO, and attenuating oxidative/nitrative stress (Li et al. 2007). Consequently, in addition to the inhibition of lipolysis in adipocytes, adiponectin prevents human endothelial cell apoptosis through the stimulation of endothelial NO production (Chen et al. 2003; Lin et al. 2004). On the one hand, the adiponectin receptor 1 (AdipoR1) decreases the saturated fatty acid-induced apoptosis by enhancing fatty acid metabolism. On the other hand, AdipoR1 expression increases the gene expression of cytochrome C oxidase, PPARalpha, and decreases the gene expression of PGC1alpha and AMPKalpha in hepatocytes under palmitate treatment (Chou et al. 2014). In contrast, saturated fatty acid-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress leads to adiponectin resistance. However, saturated fatty acid induces autophagy subsequent to endoplasmic reticulum stress and this confers a prosurvival effect against lipotoxicity-induced cell death (Park et al. 2015).

The beta3-adrenergic receptor (beta3-AR) gene, which is predominantly expressed in adipose tissue, involves in lipolysis and thermogenesis, so its impairment may lead to visceral fat accumulation, obesity and the metabolic syndrome (Emorine et al. 1994; Walston et al. 2003). In the rat thoracic aorta, beta3-ARs are mainly located on endothelial cells, and act in conjunction with beta1- and beta2-adrenoceptors to mediate relaxation through activation of NOS pathway (Trochu et al. 1999). Furthermore, follow-up study in 496 obese individuals indicated that the prevalence rate of metabolic syndrome is much higher in Arg64 carrier group than that in Trp64 differences in the adiposity. It is concluded that the mutation of beta3-AR gene is the independent risk factor for the prevalence of metabolic syndrome in Arg64 carrier subjects (Zhu et al. 2010). Diet-induced obesity leads to brown adipose tissue inflammation and insuln resistance. In this manner calorie consuming capacity of brown adipose tissue by beta3-AR-mediated thermogenesis and regulation of energy balance are markedly impaired (Roberts-Toler et al. 2015).

4 Nitric Oxide and Endothelial Dysfunction in Obesity

Actually impaired NO-dependent vascular function of endothelium due to biochemical injury is called endothelial dysfunction (Anderssohn et al. 2010). Thus, high concentration of LDL modifies the antithrombotic properties of the vascular endothelium and change vessel contractility by reducing the availability of endothelial NO and activating pro-inflammatory signaling pathways (Badimón et al. 2009). NO synthesis and nitrosative stress are increased in severely obese subjects and are correlated with abdominal obesity, oxidative stress and inflammatory markers (Codoñer-Franch et al. 2011a). Indeed, obesity is an independent risk factor for the development of endothelial dysfunction which is primarily depended on the reduced bioavailability of the signaling molecule, NO. The balance between NO synthesis and ROS is the major determining factor for the effectiveness of NO on the endothelial cells (Williams et al. 2002). In any way, the endothelial dysfunction in obesity could mainly be attributed to decrease in NO availability. In this respect, the major cause of the endothelial dysfunction in obesity reduced is NO-bioavailability due to excess ROS generation. Therefore, endothelial dysfunction has been defined as impairment of endothelium-dependent vasodilation caused by a loss of NO activity on the vessel wall (Davignon and Ganz 2004). On the other hand, besides the eNOS, AMPK and mTOR participate in the regulation of vascular function. A high-fat diet led to a downregulation of AMPK and eNOS in the periaortic adipocytes with a concurrent upregulation of mTOR. Thus, perivascular adipose tissue impacts obesityrelated vascular dysfunction and remodeling through impairment of eNOS-mediated vasodilatation and the AMPK/mTOR pathway (Ma et al. 2010). Vascular AMPK, as a dual sensor for energy and redox status, plays a critical role in the regulation of blood flow and vascular tone by stimulating NO release in endothelial cells. Thereby, obesity leads to endothelial damage via AMPK dysregulation (García-Prieto et al. 2015). In fact, baseline NO production of the obese patients is not different from that of the healthy controls. However, in the extremely obese subjects, over-expression of iNOS may be one of the possible mechanisms for the peroxynitrite formation (Lin et al. 2007). In reality, obesity has been strongly associated with increased synthesis of ROS and reactive nitrogen species (RNS). The reaction of superoxide with NO produces peroxynitrite. Eventually, enzymes, nucleic acids, proteins, and carbohydrates are destroyed by excess free radicals (Codoñer-Franch et al. 2011b). In fact, NO is produced in high enough concentrations by iNOS. Excess NO contributes to formation of peroxynitrite by out-competing the SOD. Hence, the direct toxicity of excess NO is greatly enhanced by reacting with superoxide to form peroxynitrite (Beckman and Koppenol 1996). In general, NO is synthesized by three different isoforms of NOS (Kone et al. 2003). In addition to direct production via NOS enzymes, NO can be produced endogenously from the more oxidized nitrogen oxide, nitrite. Xanthine oxidoreductase-mediated one-electron reduction of nitrite to NO is increased under hypoxic conditions in the presence of NADH (Millar et al.

1998). eNOS is predominantly expressed in endothelial cells and is also subject to rapid regulation by Ca²⁺/calmodulin, whereas iNOS is expressed by macrophages and cells of macrophage/monocyte lineage subjected to cytokines or other proinflammatory stimuli. Despite the structural similarity of the three NOS isozymes, the influence of L-Arginine and tetrahydrobiopterin (BH4) on their formation and stability differ markedly (Kone et al. 2003; Rizzo et al. 2010). Activation of the transcription factors; NFkappaB and signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT)-1alpha are followed by the activation of iNOS promoter, which is an essential step in the regulation of iNOS expression in most cells (Kleinert et al. 2004). The TNF-alpha and iNOS expressions are enhanced in the vascular wall of obese patients, together with the increased vascular superoxide and NO generation. Increased TNF-alpha production reduces NO-availability by promoting superoxide generation via NOX2 and iNOS activation (Virdis et al. 2011). Additionally, early feature of obesity is a blunting of acetylcholine-mediated vasodilatation. This effect is compensated by ROSmediated vasodilatation. As obesity progressed, there is an increase in vascular NO synthesis due partly to iNOS activity. Since inflammation plays a key role in the development and progression of atherosclerosis, the expression of iNOS may be considered as one of the obesity-related inflammatory changes. As mentioned above, simultaneously produced ROS and NO may lead to peroxynitrite overproduction. Eventually, obesity associated endothelial dysfunction is developed by the newly formed peroxynitrite (Noronha et al. 2005). Indeed, endothelium-dependent vasodilation is reduced by 40% in obese individuals (Steinberg et al. 1996). The improper response of the endothelial cells in endothelial dysfunction is dependent on either decreased bioavailability of the vasodilator NO or in some cases an increase in the production of constrictor factors by the endothelium. NO-bioavailability represents the balance between the amounts of NO produced by eNOS and the amount of active NO scavenged by ROS (Belin de Chantemele and Stepp 2012). Production of ROS from the NOX2
leads to oxidation of BH4 and uncoupling of eNOS. This promotes the oxidative inactivation of NO with subsequent formation of peroxynitrite (Bitar et al. 2005). eNOS is dually acylated by the saturated fatty acids and is directed to the endothelial cell membrane and caveolae (Michel and Feron 1997). Peroxynitrite selectively targets and disrupts endothelial caveolae, which contributes to eNOS uncoupling, and, hence, reduced NO-mediated vasodilation (Cassuto et al. 2014). Given a high-fat diet, while the body weight is increased, eNOS protein-mRNA expression and ROS decrease urinary nitrites excretion and plasma BH4 concentration (Gámez-Méndez et al. 2014). Inactivation of eNOS and the subsequent decrease in NO bioavailability is related to the sequestration of NO by ROS. During obesity, the uncoupling of eNOS is developed by reduction in BH4 availability (Gamez-Mendez et al. 2015). Consequently, NOX2 and uncoupled eNOS are responsible for the increase in vascular oxidative stress, which is likely to be involved in the endothelial dysfunction (Haruna et al. 2006).

As a matter of fact, insulin resistance and insulin-related NO production is the subject of debate in endothelial dysfunction. The endothelial NO is produced by the eNOS from the semiessential amino acid L-Arginine in the presence of oxygen and multiple co-factors such as NADPH, flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD), flavin mononucleotide (FMN), and BH4 (Yang and Ming 2013). However, the NO-producing activity of eNOS is diminished in some metabolic diseases. In particular, the early onset of vascular inflammation in diet-induced obesity is accompanied by reduced NO production and impaired insulin-induced phosphorylation of Akt and eNOS (Kim et al. 2008). In these subjects, inhibited insulin signal transduction and blocked insulin-stimulated NO production are dependent on both TLR4 and NF-kappaB activation (Kim et al. 2007). Lower arterial eNOS phosphorylation and vascular dysfunction following high fat diet are the results of free fatty acid-mediated impairment of eNOS phosphorylation rather than defective upstream signaling via Akt (Symons et al. 2009). In contrast, animals overexpressing eNOS are resistant to diet-induced obesity and

hyperinsulinemia. Adipose tissue from these animals shows higher levels of PPAR-alpha and PPAR-gamma gene expression, elevated abundance of mitochondrial proteins, and a higher rate of oxygen consumption (Sansbury et al. 2012). As it is seen from the above findings, NO production is reduced as a consequence of eNOS uncoupling which depends on the pre-existing oxidative stress in diet-induced obesity (Li and Förstermann 2013). Virtually the mechanisms of eNOS-uncoupling are multifactorial (Kietadisorn et al. 2012). In addition to intracellular Ca²⁺ concentration, eNOS primarily requires co-factor BH4 for enzyme activity. Deficiency in BH4 or inactivation of BH4 by oxidative stress has been shown to destabilize eNOS dimer and decreases NO production. Loss or oxidation of BH4 to 7,8-dihydrobiopterin (BH2) is associated with eNOS uncoupling, resulting in the production of superoxide rather than NO. Dihydrofolate reductase (DHFR) can recycle BH2, and thus regenerate BH4. It is therefore likely that net BH4 cellular bioavailability reflects the balance between de novo BH4 synthesis, loss of BH4 by oxidation to BH2, and the regeneration of BH4 by DHFR (Crabtree and Channon 2011).

Extracellular L-Arginine, but not intracellular L-Arginine, is the major determinant of NO production in endothelial cells. At once it is transported inside the cell, L-Arginine can no longer gain access to the membrane-bound eNOS. In this respect, intracellular L-Arginine concentration should not be considered as a reference point for "L-Arginine paradox" (Shin et al. 2011). In this manner, exogenous L-Arginine is channeled to eNOS to produce NO. If there is an excessive arginase activity in the vicinity of eNOS, insufficient NO may be produced due to relative L-Arginine deficiency (Topal et al. 2006). In humans and mammals, there are two isoforms of arginases: arginase-1 and arginase-2 (Yang and Ming 2013). Endothelial NO synthesis depends on the activity of cell membrane L-Arginine carriers and mitochondrial arginase-2 through two types of L-Arginine pools. The freely exchangeable pools of L-Arginine are caveolae, whereas the non-exchangeable ones are mitochondria. The arginase activity is associated with significant constitutive expression of both mRNA and protein of only arginase-2. This means that the mitochondria participate in intracellular L-Arginine compartmentalization (Topal et al. 2006). The fraction of eNOS is localized in caveolae. Thereby, eNOS can interact with the caveolae coat protein, caveolin-1. Caveolin-1 is necessary for negative regulation of eNOS function (Sowa et al. 2001). Consumption of L-Arginine due to increased expression of arginase competitively reduces eNOS-derived NO. Cytosolic arginase-1 and mitochondrial arginase-2 reduce eNOS activity equally regardless of where in the cell eNOS is expressed (Elms et al. 2013). In addition to increased arginase activity, competition of excess endogenous asymmetric dimethyl-L-arginine (ADMA) with L-Arginine for eNOS binding is evident. Moreover, S-glutathionylation of eNOS are the other mechanisms of eNOS uncoupling (Förstermann and Sessa 2012). Coincidental plasma concentrations of ADMA are associated with impaired endothelium-dependent, NO-mediated vasodilation (Böger et al. 1998). Virtually, elevations of all three methylarginines; ADMA, symmetrical dimethylarginine, N-monomethyl-L-arginine may amplify insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction in obesity (Marliss et al. 2006). Particularly, higher plasma ADMA levels and resultant decrease in L-Arginine/ADMA ratio are risk factors for endothelial dysfunction in humans (Böger et al. 1998). Consistent with the metabolic syndrome, ADMA levels are also positively correlated with fasting triglyceride levels. Increase in plasma ADMA concentration may contribute to the endothelial dysfunction, which is also observed in insulinresistant patients (Stühlinger et al. 2002).

As mentioned above, oxidative stress has been shown to convert eNOS from a NO-producing enzyme to an enzyme that generates superoxide radicals. Additionally, S-glutathionylation of eNOS reversibly decreases eNOS activity with an increase in superoxide radical generation primarily from the reductase. Actually two glutathionylated cysteine residues are identified within the reductase domain. Under oxidative stress, S-glutathionylation occurs through thioldisulphide exchange with oxidized glutathione or reaction of oxidant-induced protein thiyl radicals with reduced glutathione. In this manner, cysteine residues are critical for the maintenance of eNOS function (Chen et al. 2010).

Actually ROS-mediated eNOS uncoupling is a major source of NO reduction, however, ROS can also directly affect NO release by inhibiting the dimethyl-arginine dimethylaminohydrolase (DDAH) activity, which metabolizes ADMA to L-citrulline and dimethylamine. Thus, inhibition of DDAH causes ADMA accumulation and subsequent suppression of NO synthesis (Lin et al. 2002). Furthermore, serum ADMA levels are found to be associated with the endothelial function and vascular oxidative stress in patients with coronary artery disease. In these cases, serum ADMA is correlated with, and is an independent predictor of, vascular superoxide generation. Although ADMA has no effect on NADPH-stimulated superoxide in intact human vessels, it induces eNOS uncoupling, either through substrate reduction or through a direct effect on eNOS catalysis (Antoniades et al. 2009). ADMA or native LDL cholesterol increases endothelial oxidative stress to the same degree. This effect of ADMA is simultaneous with the activation of the redox-sensitive transcription factor NFkappaB (Böger et al. 2000a). Virtually, ADMA is formed in human endothelial cells by redox-sensitive methylating enzymes, S-adenosylmethionine-dependent protein-arginine N-methyltransferases. Oxidative stress induced by oxLDL or by TNF-alpha reduces DDAH activity. Finally, oxidative stress is increased during the atherogenesis and thus may contribute to the elevation of ADMA concentration and subsequently reduced biological activity of endothelium-derived NO (Böger et al. 2000b; Ito et al. 1999). Indeed, the dose-dependent TNFalpha-induced ADMA accumulation is significantly inhibited when co-stimulated with insulin or adiponectin in endothelial cells. In this manner, considerable increase in DDAH activity occurs. This result indicated that the TNFalphainduced accumulation of ADMA is achieved through the DDAH pathway (Eid et al. 2007).

Cationic amino acid transporter-1 (CAT-1) is a novel interendothelial cell adhesion molecule.

CAT-1 proteins are distributed on the entire surface of cells and function as L-Arginine transporters, but most of the CAT-1 are localized at interendothelial junctions and serve as cell adhesion molecules. Extracellular L-Arginine exposure stabilizes endothelial integrity via decreasing the cell junction disassembly of CAT-1 and blocking the cellular membrane CAT-1 internalization. This mechanism is defined as L-Arginine paradox. Eventually, CAT-1 directly regulates endothelial integrity and mediates the protective actions of L-Arginine to endothelium via a NO-independent mechanism (Guo et al. 2015). High-fat diet enhances arginase-2 activity and p38MAPK activity, which is associated with eNOS-uncoupling. Obese animals show decreased endothelium-dependent relaxations to acetylcholine despite of the higher eNOS protein level. Furthermore, overexpression of Arg-2 in human endothelial cells cause eNOS-uncoupling and augmented p38MAPK activation (Yu et al. 2014).

In brief, increased vascular endothelial expression of NOX2-p47(phox) and ultimate endothelial oxidative stress with selective compensatory upregulation of antioxidant enzymes and Ser1177-phosphorylated eNOS may occur in overweight and obese adults (Silver et al. 2007). Activation of TLR4 promotes the transcription of NOX2 1 and 4, resulting in elevated reactive oxidative stress. In endothelial cells, the increased level of ROS reduces eNOS coupling leading to a reduced NO-production and bioavailability, impairs endothelium-derived hyperpolarizationmediated responses, and increases the activity of COX-1 with augmented endothelium-derived contracting factors (EDCF)-mediated contractions. All these effects contribute to the initiation of endothelial dysfunction in arteries of obese and diabetic animals (Liang et al. 2013).

Endothelial dysfunction is observed in morbidly obese individuals only when the insulin resistance exists. Thus in obese-insulin resistant cases, elevated serum IL-6, and TNF-alpha levels enhance mitochondrial superoxide generation in addition to the systemic inflammation (El Assar et al. 2013). Indeed, potential enzymatic sources of ROS are the mitochondrial electron transport chain, xanthine oxidase, cyclooxygenase, lipoxygenase, NOS, heme oxygenase, peroxidases and NADH oxidases. However, in the endothelium, the NOX2s represent the primary source of ROS. NOX2 isoforms are expressed in the endoplasmic reticulum of endothelial cells. In the perinuclear membranes, ROS modulates redox sensitive signaling pathways (Cave et al. 2006). NOX2 activity occurs in response to saturated fatty acid overload. Fatty acid-induced NOX2 activation is dependent on the activation of classical PKC. Autophagic turnover is impaired by a lipotoxicitylinked mechanism via PKC-NOX2 pathway (Jaishy et al. 2015). NOX2s have important role in eNOS uncoupling, and PKC signaling in mediating increased vascular superoxide production and endothelial dysfunction (Guzik et al. 2002). However, in obesity NADPH overexpression is not the only triggering factor of endothelial dysfunction but also insulin resistance. Its consequent metabolic disturbances are the underlying risk factor driving vascular dysfunction. Despite persistent obesity, correction of peripheral insulin resistance improves NO functions and reduced NADPH subunits expression (Ali et al. 2009).

5 Insulin Resistance and Endothelial Dysfunction in Obesity

Microvascular insulin resistance is an early event in diet-induced obesity (Zhao et al. 2015). Regression analysis revealed a significant negative correlation between body mass index, insulin resistance estimated by HOMA and percent peak increase in lower forearm blood flow during acetylcholine infusion in obese individuals. In contrast, endothelium-independent vasodilation is unaffected from acetylcholine infusion. This test confirms the presence of an endothelial dysfunction in obese subjects who have a corresponding decrease in NO production (Perticone et al. 2001). In insulin-resistant states, activation of PKC by high concentrations of glucose, nonesterified fatty acids, intracellular lipid diacylg-(DAG) and increased superoxide lycerol production from NOX2 may result in downregulation of eNOS expression and alter vascular cell signaling (Rask-Madsen and King 2005). Actually, the activation of PKC in the vascular tissues of insulin resistant subjects may inhibit the PI3K activity and eNOS expression, thereby decrease of NO production leads to endothelial dysfunction (Kuboki et al. 2000). On the other hand, insulin receptor tyrosine kinase, IRS-1 and phosphoinositide-dependent kinase-1 (PDK-1) plays necessary role in insulin-signaling pathways leading to activation of eNOS. The classical Ca²⁺-mediated pathways for activation of eNOS are separable from IRS-1- and PDK-1-dependent insulin-signaling pathways (Montagnani et al. 2002b). Insulin-induced tyrosine phosphorylation of IRS-1/2, PI3K activity, and serine phosphorylation of Akt/PKB are impaired in the vasculature of the insulin-resistant obese animals. In these subjects, vasodilatory and antiatherogenic functions of insulin are diminished, pro-atherogenic actions mediated whereas through MAPK cascade may be increased due to hyperinsulinemia (Jiang et al. 1999). PI3Kdependent insulin signaling pathway-specific impairment in insulin action contributes to reciprocal relationships between endothelial dysfunction and insulin resistance (Kim et al. 2006a). Furthermore, metabolic impairment of PI3Kdependent signaling in endothelium may cause imbalance between production of NO and secretion of ET-1. This derangement leads to decreased blood flow that worsens insulin resistance (Fig. 15.1).

Protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B (PTP1B) is a negative regulator of the leptin and insulin signaling pathways. The importance of PTP1B related to obesity is confirmed by a deletion of PTP1B gene (Cho 2013). It is predominantly located on the cystosolic surface of the endoplasmic reticulum. PTP1B not only dephosphorylates the insulin receptor that has been activated by insulin, but also regulates the insulin receptor precursor during its biosynthesis (Boubekeur et al. 2011). Increases in the activity and/or expression of PTP1B correlate with blunted insulin signaling in obese animals. The expression levels of NOX1 and its regulatory enzymes NOXa1/NOXo1 in the vasculature correlate with obesity-induced of NOX1, NOXa1, and NOXo1 are markedly increased (Ali et al. 2009). In fact, PTP1B is stimulated in the muscle cells by obesity-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress via the activation of the ROS-NFkappaB axis which causes unfolded protein response and mediates insulin resistance (Panzhinskiy et al. 2013). Deletion of insulindesensitizing enzyme PTP1B enhances insulin sensitivity without the weight gain due to a second action of PTP1B as a negative regulator of leptin signaling (Koren and Fantus 2007). In contrast, adipocyte-specific PTP1B deletion reduces leptin sensitivity and increases basal lipogenesis, decreases insulin receptor and Akt/PKB phosphorylation, increases lipogenic gene expression and increases hypoxia-induced factor-1-alpha (HIF-1alpha) expression in high-fat diet (Owen et al. 2012). High-fat diet feeding significantly impairs endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation in response to acetylcholine in aortas from control mice. By contrast, liver-specific PTP1Bdeficiency fully protects against high-fat diet-induced endothelial dysfunction. This is associated with alterations in eNOS phosphorylation and enhanced levels of prostacylin, a vasorelaxant metabolite (Agouni et al. 2014). Deletion of PTP1B improves both endothelium dependent and independent NO-mediated dilation and reduces superoxide generation in morbidly obese mice (Ali et al. 2009). Since in the endothelium, insulin promotes NO production, through the insulin receptor/IRS-1/PI3K/Akt/eNOS signaling pathway, an inhibitor of insulin action, a mammalian tribbles homolog (TRIB3), affects insulin action by binding to and inhibiting Akt phosphorylation. The TRIB3 R84 variant impairs insulin signaling and NO production in human endothelial cells (Andreozzi et al. 2008). Akt phosphorylation/activation outside the plasma membrane further requires the adaptor protein containing PH domain, PTB domain and Leucine zipper motif (APPL1). APPL1 interacts with Akt and blocks the association of Akt with its endogenous inhibitor TRIB3 through direct competition (Cheng et al. 2009). PI3Ks cause the accumulation of two lipid-second messengers on the plasma membrane: phosphatidylinositol-

insulin resistance. In obese mice, the expression

3,4,5-trisphosphate and phosphatidylinositol-3,4-bisphosphate. These two molecules act as binding sites for serine/threonine kinase Akt (Braccini et al. 2015; Vanhaesebroeck et al. 2001). Regulatory subunit of PI3K is a lipid kinase and PI3K consists of two different subunits; while regulatory subunit is responsible for binding to insulin receptor substrates and a key element in the pathway leading to metabolic effects of insulin, catalytic subunit is responsible for phosphorylation of phosphatidylinositols and it is found in cellular membranes (Virkamäki et al. 1999).

In addition to the increase in PKC activity, hyperinsulinemia causes G protein-coupled receptor (GPCR) kinase 2 (GRK2) activation and translocation to the membranes in type 2 diabetic obese animals. Subsequently, GRK2 negatively regulates insulin-induced vascular relaxation via the Akt/eNOS pathway. In this case, the expression of beta-arrestin2 in vessel wall under insulin stimulation decreases. In brief the PKC/GRK2/ Beta-arrestin2 pathway underlies in the impairment of the insulin-induced vascular relaxation in type 2 diabetic obese animals (Taguchi et al. 2011). Actually, GRKs participate, together with the beta-arrestins, in the regulation of multiple GPCRs. Beta-arrestin2 acts as a scaffold for the translocation of Akt and Src to the insulin receptor, even though the insulin receptor is not a GPCR (Luan et al. 2009). Insulin-induced relaxations and NOX-/cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) production are all greatly attenuated in insulin resistant animals. The relaxation responses to insulin and NO production mediated via the PI3K/Akt pathway are also decreased. These alterations seem to be the major causes of endothelial dysfunction (Kobayashi et al. 2004). Reasonably insulin-induced Akt/ eNOS signaling is evidently enhanced by pretreatment with GRK2 inhibitor or PKC inhibitor. Eventually, the relaxation response to insulin via the Akt/eNOS signaling pathway is impaired in obesity. In this case, the activities of PKC and/or GRK2 simultaneously increases. In the obese animals, insulin-stimulated Akt and eNOS phosphorylations are reduced, but they are improved by GRK2 inhibitors (Taguchi et al. 2011). In fact,

GPCRs are key regulators of cell physiology and control metabolic processes (Thal et al. 2011). The GRK-catalyzed phosphorylation and binding of beta-arrestin 2 to the receptors lead to the functional uncoupling of G proteins and receptors (Jurado-Pueyo et al. 2008). GRKs and betaarrestins families have a central and coordinated role in the "desensitization" of G protein activation (Reiter and Lefkowitz 2006). In diabetic states, GRK2 is activated and translocated to the membrane in spite of non-GPCR stimulation. However, cytosolic beta-arrestin 2 is not translocated to the membrane even under insulin stimulation. Thereby GRK2 antagonizes the action of beta-arrestin 2 (Taguchi et al. 2015). Luan et al. showed that insulin stimulates the formation of beta-arrestin2 signal complex. Deficiency of this signal complex due to loss or dysfunction of beta-arrestin2 and a consequent disturbances of insulin signaling result in insulin resistance (Luan et al. 2009). In this context, GRK2 levels correlate with endothelial dysfunction. In a state of insulin resistance, vasculature expresses high levels of GRK2 which may induce endothelial dysfunction by reducing intracellular NO. GRK2 activation changes the subcellular localization of GRK2 itself and also of beta-arrestin 2. Alteration in GRK2 activity also leads to the modulation of insulin signals through a GRK2-IRS1 complex (Taguchi et al. 2015). The upregulation of GRK2 and a decrease in beta-arrestin 2 inhibit the insulin-induced stimulation of Akt/eNOS signaling, and that GRK2 overactivation may result from an increase in PKC activity in aortas from diabetic mice with hyperinsulinemia (Taguchi et al. 2011, 2012). In fact, as generated by iNOS, excess NO is cytotoxic, relative to the much lower levels produced by eNOS that activates the soluble guanylyl cyclase (sGC)/cGMP/protein kinase G (PKG) pathway which are cytoprotective (Handa et al. 2011). The effect of the high-fat diet is associated with the early onset of vascular inflammation, which is accompanied by biochemical evidences of endothelial dysfunction, reduced NO production, induction of ICAM-1, VCAM-1 and insulin resistance with the impaired insulin-induced phosphorylation of Akt and eNOS (Kim et al. 2008). Contrarily, overexpression of vasodilatory-stimulated phosphoprotein (VASP) in endothelial cells blocks inflammation and insulin resistance induced by saturated fatty acids (Cheng et al. 2014). NO/cGMP signaling plays a physiological role to attenuate vascular inflammation induced by nutrient excess, whereas reduced vascular NO-cGMP signaling due to diet-induced obesity is the mechanism underlying vascular inflammation and insulin resistance (Rizzo et al. 2010). VASP is a downstream mediator of the NO/cGMP pathway that is necessary and sufficient to protect against vascular inflammation and insulin resistance. Actually obesity is a state of chronic inflammation and VASP deficiency, thereby the mechanism underlying the anti-inflammatory action of VASP may involve antagonism of the palmitate/TLR4/IKKbeta/ NF-kappaB pathway (Cheng et al. 2014).

An inverse correlation has been found between the predominant adducts of circulating advanced glycation end products (AGEs) and adiponectin levels in overweight patients (Del Turco et al. 2011). Elevated free fatty acids, high glucose levels and ROS generated by both NOX2 and the mitochondrial electron transport system are involved in AGE signaling through receptor for advanced glycation endproduct (RAGE) (Basta et al. 2005). Furthermore, the stimulation of endothelial cells by TNF-alpha evokes the following sequence of events in obesity: stimulation of NOX2, generation of ROS, activation of the mitochondrial respiratory chain, stimulation of NFkappaB activity and induction of RAGE expression (Mukherjee et al. 2005). Eventually, increases in TNF-alpha expression in low grade inflammatory process leads to endothelial dysfunction (Picchi et al. 2006). Nevertheless, impaired endothelial function in insulin-resistant obese individuals is secondary to the elevated free fatty acid concentrations (Steinberg et al. 1997). Obese patients with type 2 diabetes display increased plasma levels of free fatty acids bind TLR and activate NFkappaB through degradation of the inhibitory complex IkappaB alpha IKKbeta-kinase (Kim et al. by 2006a). Subsequent to nuclear translocation, NFkappaB triggers inflammation due to up-regulation of inflammatory genes, IL-6 and TNF-alpha. After

binding the free fatty acids to TLR, IRS-1 is phosphorylated by JNK and PKC. This process results in down-regulation of IRS-1/Akt and glucose transporter insulin-responsive glucose transporter-4 (GLUT-4). Hence insulin resistance develops and inhibits PI3K and Akt (Paneni et al. 2013). Simply, down-regulation of PI3K/Akt pathway leads to eNOS inhibition and decreased NO production (Du et al. 2006). Impaired insulin sensitivity in the vascular endothelium primarily leads to increased free fatty acid oxidation and ROS formation, subsequently, detrimental biochemical pathways such as AGE synthesis, PKC activation, protein glycosylation as well as downregulation of prostacyclin (PGI2) are enhanced. These events blunt eNOS activity thereby leading to endothelial dysfunction (Du et al. 2006; Giacco and Brownlee 2010). In this respect, ectopic fat accumulation combined with a low-grade chronic inflammatory state in obesity results in a abnormal glucose, fatty acid and lipoprotein metabolism, increased oxidative stress and endothelial dysfunction (Bhatia et al. 2012). Additionally, hyperglycemia-induced generation of superoxide anion decreases bioavailability of NO to form peroxynitrite which easily penetrates across phospholipid membranes and diminishes intracellular signal transduction (Creager et al. 2003). Protein nitrosylation blunts activity of antioxidant enzymes and eNOS. Hyperglycemiainduced ROS production triggers several major pathways including polyol pathway flux, increased formation of AGEs, increased expression of the receptor for AGEs and its activating ligands, activation of PKC isoforms, and overactivity of the hexosamine pathway (Giacco and Brownlee 2010). All of these pathways are in association with hyperglycemia-induced mitochondrial dysfunction and endoplasmic reticulum stress-promoted ROS accumulation (Fiorentino et al. 2013). Once activated, PKC isoforms have been associated with different structural and functional changes in the vasculature including alterations in cellular permeability, inflammation, angiogenesis, cell growth, extracellular matrix expansion, and apoptosis (Geraldes and King 2010). One of the important consequences of PKC activation is superoxide production in vascular endothelial cells through NOX2-dependent pathway (Inoguchi et al. 2000). In fact, hyperglycemia, hyperlipidemia and hyperinsulinemia, are all associated with insulin resistance, hexosamine biosynthesis pathway flux and increased O-linked attachment of N-acetyl-glucosamine (O-GlcNAc) levels (Fülöp et al. 2007). In particular, increased O-GlcNAc levels in adipocytes decrease insulin stimulated GLUT-4 translocation, reduce insulin-stimulated phosphorylation of IRS-1 and Akt and increase O-glycosylation of GLUT-4, IRS-1 and Akt2 (Park et al. 2005). Phosphorylation of eNOS by Akt is also attenuated by both hyperglycemia and glucosamine. Activation of the hexosamine biosynthesis in human endothelial cells transduces the insulin effect from the membrane receptor to eNOS activation, by increased O-GlcNAcylation. In human endothelial cells, impairment of insulin signaling involves the PI3K/Akt/eNOS pathway, which is induced by high glucose or glucosamine (Federici et al. 2002).

6 Adipose Tissue Hyperoxia Versus Microcirculatory Dysfunction in Obesity

In obesity, excessive adipose tissue is attributed to hypertrophy and hyperplasia of adipocytes; however, their capillary density and function fail to meet the demand of adipose tissue growth. The barrier effect of large adipocytes most probably contributes to the changes in blood flow and oxygen tension in adipose tissue (Ye et al. 2007). Partial oxygen pressure (pO_2) in intercellular spaces between adipocytes of obese individuals is higher than that in lean individuals despite a reduced adipose tissue blood flow. Obese individuals exhibit adipose tissue hyperoxia despite lower adipose tissue blood flow. This paradox is explained by lower adipose tissue oxygen consumption accompanied by insulin resistance, impaired adipose tissue capillarization, and higher adipose tissue inflammation. Nevertheless, the net result of all these events in obese adipose tissue is local hypoxic response (Goossens et al. 2011). Chronic intermittent hypoxia decreases

triglyceride rich lipoproteins clearance and inhibits lipoprotein lipase activity by five-fold in obese adipose tissue (Drager et al. 2012). The impaired blood perfusion provokes microcirculatory dysfunction. The hypoxia response in adipocytes and macrophages is one of the important causes of chronic inflammation in visceral obesity (Hosogai et al. 2007; Ye 2011). Hence, the increased HIF-1alpha activity is an indicator of chronic inflammation in adipose tissue during the development of obesity. For this reason, adipose tissue HIF-1alpha activity reflects multiple signals including adipogenesis, insulin and hypoxia in obesity (He et al. 2011). Basically, HIF is a heterodimer and composed of HIF-alpha and -beta, however, three HIF-alpha subunits, HIF-1alpha, -2alpha, and -3alpha, have been identified. Among these, HIF-1alpha subunit represses PPARgamma-2 gene expression and then inhibits adipogenesis. Conversely, HIF-2alpha is induced during adipocyte differentiation and positively regulate the adipogenesis (Hatanaka et al. 2009). Evidences outlined above indicate that adipogenesis leads to increase in VEGF expression through HIF-1alpha. Eventually adipocyte differentiation in obesity elevates the VEGF transcription (Claffey et al. 1992). At the same time, adipocyte hypoxia may lead to the gene expression by activation of NF-kappaB. All of the hypoxia genes are increased in mRNA level, except HIF-1-alpha. This result suggests that expression of inflammatory genes is induced by hypoxia in macrophages (Ye et al. 2007). Actually endothelial cell proliferation is primarily dependent on proangiogenic factor, VEGF which stimulates cell proliferation through VEGF receptor 2 in the endothelial cells. Moreover, activity of plateletderived growth factor (PDGF) in angiogenesis is dependent on VEGF activity (Pang et al. 2008). Serum PDGF stimulates differentiation of endothelial cell and is secreted by many types of cells, including platelets, macrophages, fibroblasts, and endothelial cells. Particularly, macrophages are one of the major sources of PDGF activity (Mornex et al. 1986). PDGF is expressed in all types of cells which compose adipose tissue; however, their expression levels are different. Preadipocytes express more PDGF than the

mature adipocytes. In obesity, preadipocyte number is reduced, as most of them are differentiated into mature adipocytes. To meet the demand for PDGF, macrophage infiltration into adipose tissue is increased to compensate the loss of preadipocytes (Pang et al. 2008). Taken together all these evidences, during development of obesity macrophages may serve as a stimulator for angiogenesis in adipose tissue. However, PDGF, VEGF and endothelial cell are mandatory for capillary tube formation. Thus, HIF-1 is increased in both mRNA level and as protein expression, in adipose tissue as an activator of VEGF gene. Although HIF-1 is a major transcriptional activator for VEGF gene, it is not sufficient alone for the activation of VEGF gene expression in obesity. Recently, it is surprisingly shown that in adipose tissue, the increase in HIF-1 mRNA is likely a result of adipogenesis and hyperinsulinemia in obesity but does not depend on the adipose tissue hypoxia (He et al. 2011). Indeed, insulin induces HIF-1 mRNA and protein expression via insulin receptors in mature adipocytes. On the other hand, insulin-like growth factor (IGF) may also stimulate the HIF-1alpha activity as well, since it activates the insulin receptor (He et al. 2011).

7 Oxidized Low-Density Lipoprotein and Endothelium

Among the 1889 participants included in the longitudinal analyses, oxLDL positively associated with all metabolic syndrome components and CRP. OxLDL showed a graded relation to incident metabolic syndrome, amounting to an adjusted odds ratio of 3.5 (Holvoet et al. 2008b). Treatment of endothelial cells with oxLDL stimulates monocyte binding as well as the production of chemotactic factors for monocytes. Induction of the expression of granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), M-CSF and granulocyte CSF (G-CSF) affect the migration and proliferation of endothelial cells (Rajavashisth et al. 1990). Furthermore, oxLDL contributes to the hyperplasia and the hypertrophy of adipocytes by providing high proliferation rate, a low apoptosis level, and an impaired differentiation process with an increased pre-adipocyte factor-1 mRNA expression (Masella et al. 2006). A possible another explanation for the relationship between oxLDL and obesity is either directly or indirectly by increasing the infiltration of inflammatory monocytes/macrophages, by inducing the accumulation of fatty acids in adipocytes (Holvoet et al. 2008a). The modification of LDL not only enhances its uptake by macrophages, but also changes the natural structures of these molecules to generate a variety of modified lipids and proteins that represent highly immunogenic determinants. The immune responses to the variety of oxLDL and their association to atherosclerosis progression are very different processes (Shaw 2004).

Acute phase reactant, CRP specifically binds to oxLDL via coupling to Fc-gamma receptors on macrophages. Enhanced association of oxLDL to macrophage may cause an increase in the oxLDL uptake by macrophages. At elevated plasma LDL-cholesterol levels; this mechanism might promote endothelial inflammation, foam cell formation and accelerate atherosclerosis (van Tits et al. 2005). On the other hand, LDL also mediates the formation of foam cells through the binding to the scavenger receptors. Although the expression of these receptors is well documented in macrophages, they are undetectable or expressed at very low level in the endothelium. In 1997, Sawamura et al. described the presence of a lectin-like oxLDL receptor-1 (LOX-1) in endothelial cells. LOX-1 binds to oxLDL where it induces endothelial dysfunction (Sawamura et al. 1997). LOX-1 expression is rapidly induced in endothelial cells by oxLDL, angiotensin-2, TNFalpha, and shear stress (Mehta et al. 2006). It is evident that oxLDL through the LOX-1 plays an important role by which the endothelial cell becomes dysfunctional. Actually, endothelial dysfunction occurs at distinct concentrations of oxLDL. At low concentrations of oxLDL, endothelial dysfunction may be caused by selective impairment of G-protein dependent pathways. At high concentrations of oxLDL, endothelial dysfunction may spread to other signal transduction processes (Flavahan 1992).

Although under physiological conditions, there is a strong correlation between decreases in NOS mRNA expression and reduction in NO synthase activity, in visceral adiposity, eNOS mRNA transcription and its degradation is independently regulated by oxLDL (Liao et al. 1995). While native LDL can inhibit NO production by either decreasing NOS protein expression or attenuating its enzymatic activity, exposure to non-cytotoxic concentrations of oxLDL causes a progressive decrease in NOS mRNA levels (Liao et al. 1995). Down-regulation of eNOS expression in response to atherogenic concentrations of native-LDL is a potential mechanism of endothelial function impairment (Vidal et al. 1998). OxLDL-induced redistribution of eNOS from caveolae by displacement of eNOS and caveolin-1 to the intracellular compartment causes the subsequent inability to activate eNOS with acetylcholine. Regarding to the mentioned mechanisms, elevations in oxLDL rapidly attenuate the capacity for NO production by the endothelium and cause endothelial dysfunction (Uittenbogaard et al. 2000).

Modified LDL particles also induce endothelial secretion of chemotactic substances and the expression of adhesion receptors that favour monocyte and T-cell recruitment, adhesion, and transmigration into the arterial wall (Badimon et al. 2011). Monocyte MCP-1/CCL2 complex interacts with monocyte receptor CCR2. Subsequent accumulation of the monocytes to the endothelial layer favours their entry by diapedesis (Libby 2002). Transmigration of monocytes occurs in areas where the basal lamina is enriched with modified LDL particles (Simionescu 2007). This takes place mainly through its junctional zone between endothelial cells. Junction adhesion molecule-A and -C have been shown to be involved in the control of vascular permeability and leukocyte transmigration across endothelialcell surfaces (Weber et al. 2007). Thereby, LDLs modify the antithrombotic properties of the vascular endothelium and change vessel contractility by reducing the availability of endothelial NO

and activating pro-inflammatory signaling pathways (Badimón et al. 2009).

It is well known that the subendothelial accumulation of macrophage-derived foam cells is one of the features of atherosclerosis (Han et al. 1998). Thus, incubation of cocultures of human aortic endothelial and smooth muscle cells with LDL resulted in a 7.2-fold induction of mRNA for MCP-1 and a 7.1-fold increase in the transmigration of monocytes into the subendothelial space of the cocultures (Navab et al. 1991). The accumulation of monocytes to the intima requires the interaction of locally produced chemokines with specific cell surface receptors, including the CCR2 for MCP-1. The increase in CCR2 expression and chemotaxis is promoted by native LDL but not by oxLDL. Virtually, oxLDL rapidly down regulates CCR2 expression. In contrast, elevated plasma LDL levels enhance monocyte CCR2 expression and chemotactic response and potentially contribute to increased monocyte recruitment to the vessel wall in chronic inflammation and atherogenesis (Han et al. 1998). Once monocytes reach the intimal space, colony-stimulating factors induce monocytes to phenotypically transform into macrophages and begin the uptake of modified LDL particles. Scavenger receptor class A (SRA)-I and SRA-II, CD36, LOX-1, or CXCL16 have been involved in oxLDL internalization (Collot-Teixeira et al. 2007). Actually, fully oxidized LDL induces adhesion of monocytic cells, which utilize at least two distinct adhesive receptors on endothelium. Enhanced endothelial adhesiveness is associated with an upregulation of ICAM-1 expression but not of VCAM-1 or E-selectin expressions. Therefore, adhesion of monocytic cells requires additional ligands, possibly endothelial proteoglycans (Erl et al. 1998). This mechanism could further explain the atherogenic potential of oxLDL.

8 Insulin Resistance in Obesity

Elevated energy intake and/or low expenditure due to insufficient physical activity leads to abnormal nutrient metabolism that increases the accumulation of ectopic lipids contributing to lipotoxicity (Keane et al. 2015).

Increased plasma levels of free fatty acids provoke insulin resistance, and decrease Akt activation by insulin in obesity. As opposed to unsaturated free fatty acids, saturated free fatty acids impair mitochondrial function by decreasing the both mitochondrial hyperpolarization and ATP generation (Hirabara et al. 2010). The infiltration of immune cells into adipose tissue is significant in obese conditions. In this case, macrophage-derived TNF-alpha and IL-6 impair lipoprotein lipase activity and thus may increase blood triacylglycerol concentration. Furthermore, TNF-alpha can promote hormone-sensitive lipase activity in adipose tissue, which may result in release of excess non-esterified fatty acid into the blood. While TNF-alpha concomitantly decreases insulin sensitivity by inducing serine phosphorylation of IRS-1, it also converts IRS-1 into an inhibitor of the insulin receptor tyrosine kinase. Eventually, impaired signal transduction between insulin receptor and the downstream PI3K-Akt pathway leads to insulin resistance (Hotamisligil et al. 1996; Keane et al. 2015). Ceramide induces IL-1β secretion from macrophages in obese individuals while nonesterified fatty acids promote insulin resistance by activating the NLRP3 inflammasomes in macrophages (Vandanmagsar et al. 2011; Wen et al. 2011).

Insulin resistance is a state of impaired insulin action in which normal insulin levels are incapable of producing the corresponding normal insulin responses (Mustafa et al. 2009). Inflammatory adipokines-induced systemic low-grade inflammation may trigger hepatic inflammation and hepatic insulin resistance, which accompanies the accumulation of excess lipid in adipose tissue and liver and thereby predispose to nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) (Shoelson et al. 2007). NAFLD is one of the most frequent findings in subjects with the metabolic syndrome (Liangpunsakul and Chalasani 2005). Although insulin resistance is initially involved in the occurrence of hepatic steatosis, subsequent NAFLD may in turn contribute to further progression of insulin resistance (Loria et al. 2005). Glucose disposal effects of insulin are augmented by vascular actions of insulin in endothelium. Meanwhile, NO production is stimulated in endothelial cells. Thus, NO-dependent increases in blood flow to skeletal muscle are associated with 25-40% increase in glucose uptake in response to insulin stimulation (Kim et al. 2006a). Indeed, insulin may chronically modulate vascular tone by regulating the expression of eNOS gene in endothelial cells of microvessels. The activation of PKC in the vascular tissues as in insulin resistance may inhibit PI3K activity and eNOS expression and may lead to endothelial dysfunctions in pathological states (Kuboki et al. 2000). Interestingly, PI3K is able to act as a molecular switch to regulate the activity of serine/threonine-specific kinase cascades, which are important in mediating insulin's effects on endpoint responses. PI3K is also a key signaling molecule mediating metabolic actions of insulin in adipose tissue (Shepherd et al. 1998). Overexpression of inhibitory mutants of either PI3K or Akt result in nearly complete inhibition of insulin-stimulated production of NO (Zeng et al. 2000).

Insulin increases monocyte-endothelial interactions, therefore insulin resistant states may also be associated with augmentation of MAPKdependent insulin signaling pathways. Insulin promotes VCAM-1 expression in endothelial cells through MAPK pathway, amplified by the PI3K blockage. This could contribute to increased atherosclerosis occurring in subjects with hyperinsulinaemia, or in states of insulin resistance (Madonna et al. 2004). Consistent with this hypothesis, selective inhibition of PI3K in human endothelial cells blocks the effects of insulin on eNOS expression while enhancing MAPKdependent actions (Montagnani et al. 2002a).

Obesity-associated insulin resistance is also characterized by a state of chronic, low-grade inflammation. In obese individuals, there is increased macrophage infiltration and polarization in adipose tissue, as well as an increase in the number of "classically activated" (M1) macrophages. Furthermore, these macrophages have been identified as the primary source of many pro-inflammatory cytokines unlike M2 activation. Eventually, altered adipokine secretion and excess of circulating non-esterified fatty acids contribute to insulin resistance that is detected in the obese state (Heilbronn and Campbell 2008). Thus, polarization of adipose tissue macrophages (ATMs) is associated with lipid accumulation and the consequent formation of foam cell-like cells in adipose tissue. Early stages of adipose characterized tissue expansion are by M2-polarized ATMs and that progressive lipid accumulation within ATMs. However later, the M1 polarization is associated with severe obesity and insulin resistance (Prieur et al. 2011). M1 and M2 macrophages exhibit completely different gene expression patterns. The number of M1 among the ATMs and M1-to-M2 ratio were closely associated with insulin resistance in highfat diet plus IL-10 gene expression within macrophages. Due to this mechanism, IL-10 upregulation under atherogenic diet may be involved in M2 macrophage recruitment which contributes to the reduction of inflammation and improves insulin signal (Fujisaka et al. 2009).

Relationships between level of CRP and measure of obesity are consistent with the adipose tissue release of IL-6 and the levels of acute phase proteins and of proinflammatory cytokines. These are correlated not only with blood pressure and dyslipidemia, but with both the severity of insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction (Yudkin et al. 1999). Both IL-6 and TNF-alpha are expressed and secreted by human adipose tissue. The most consistent relationship between cytokine expression and obesity-related insulin resistance involve increased TNF-alpha secretion from adipose tissue and increased plasma IL-6 levels (Kern et al. 2001). The initial insult in adipocyte inflammation and insulin resistance, mediated by macrophage recruitment and endogenous ligand activation of TLRs, is maintained through chemokine secretion, adipose retention of macrophages, and amplification of pro-inflammatory adipocytokines. Activation of various kinases modulates adipocyte transcription factors, including PPAR-gamma and NFkappaB. Metabolic results of this pathway are attenuating the insulin signaling and increasing adipocytokine and free fatty acid secretion (Shah et al. 2008).

9 Conclusion

Excessive circulating lipids due to over-nutrition are important independent causes of both endothelial dysfunction and insulin resistance. However, deficiency of endothelial cell-derived NO is the primary link between insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction. The mechanisms of lipid-mediated toxicities include oxidative stress, inflammation, mitochondrial dysfunction, endoplasmic reticulum stress and ultimate cell death. Nevertheless, a very critical aspect of endothelial dysfunction is decreased NO-bioavailability. Additionally, systemic disturbances in obesity comprises hyperglycemia, oxidative stress, activation of the renin-angiotensin system, increased pro-inflammatory cytokines, inadequate vasodilation or paradoxical vasoconstriction in coronary and peripheral arteries. From the clinical aspect, therapeutic approaches that ameliorate insulin resistance, excessive circulating lipids and oxidative stress could eliminate the endothelial dysfunction and reduce the cardiovascular diseases-related mortality. In this context, changes in lifestyle in addition to pharmacological treatments, are useful tools at the face of lipotoxicity-associated endothelial dysfunction.

References

- Agouni, A., S. Tual-Chalot, M. Chalopin, L. Duluc, N. Mody, M.C. Martinez, R. Andriantsitohaina, and M. Delibegović. 2014. Hepatic protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B (PTP1B) deficiency protects against obesityinduced endothelial dysfunction. *Biochemical Pharmacology* 92: 607–617. doi:10.1016/j. bcp.2014.10.008.
- Alessi, M.C., F. Peiretti, P. Morange, M. Henry, G. Nalbone, and I. Juhan-Vague. 1997. Production of plasminogen activator inhibitor 1 by human adipose tissue: Possible link between visceral fat accumulation and vascular disease. *Diabetes* 46: 860–867.
- Ali, M.I., P. Ketsawatsomkron, E.J. Belin de Chantemele, J.D. Mintz, K. Muta, C. Salet, S.M. Black, M.L. Tremblay, D.J. Fulton, M.B. Marrero, and D.W. Stepp. 2009. Deletion of protein tyrosine phosphatase 1b improves peripheral insulin resistance and vascular function in obese, leptin-resistant mice via reduced oxidant tone. *Circulation Research* 105: 1013–1022. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.109.206318.

- Almabrouk, T.A., M.A. Ewart, I.P. Salt, and S. Kennedy. 2014. Perivascular fat, AMP-activated protein kinase and vascular diseases. *British Journal of Pharmacology* 171: 595–617. doi:10.1111/bph.12479.
- Anderssohn, M., E. Schwedhelm, N. Lüneburg, R.S. Vasan, and R.H. Böger. 2010. Asymmetric dimethylarginine as a mediator of vascular dysfunction and a marker of cardiovascular disease and mortality: An intriguing interaction with diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes* & Vascular Disease Research 7: 105–118. doi:10.1177/1479164110366053.
- Ando, J., and K. Yamamoto. 2011. Effects of shear stress and stretch on endothelial function. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 15: 1389–1403. doi:10.1089/ ars.2010.3361.
- Andreozzi, F., G. Formoso, S. Prudente, M.L. Hribal, A. Pandolfi, E. Bellacchio, S. Di Silvestre, V. Trischitta, A. Consoli, and G. Sesti. 2008. TRIB3 R84 variant is associated with impaired insulin-mediated nitric oxide production in human endothelial cells. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 28: 1355–1360. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.162883.
- Antoniades, C., C. Shirodaria, P. Leeson, A. Antonopoulos, N. Warrick, T. Van-Assche, C. Cunnington, D. Tousoulis, R. Pillai, C. Ratnatunga, C. Stefanadis, and K.M. Channon. 2009. Association of plasma asymmetrical dimethylarginine (ADMA) with elevated vascular superoxide production and endothelial nitric oxide synthase uncoupling: Implications for endothelial function in human atherosclerosis. *European Heart Journal* 30: 1142–1150. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ ehp061.
- Antunes, T.T., A. Gagnon, B. Chen, F. Pacini, T.J. Smith, and A. Sorisky. 2006. Interleukin-6 release from human abdominal adipose cells is regulated by thyroid-stimulating hormone: Effect of adipocyte differentiation and anatomic depot. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 290: E1140–E1144. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00516.2005.
- Arner, P. 2005. Human fat cell lipolysis: Biochemistry, regulation and clinical role. *Best Practice & Research: Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 19: 471–482. doi:10.1016/j.beem.2005.07.004.
- Aung, H.H., M.W. Lame, K. Gohil, C.-I. An, D.W. Wilson, and J.C. Rutledge. 2013. Induction of ATF3 gene network by triglyceride-rich lipoprotein lipolysis products increases vascular apoptosis and inflammation. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 33: 2088–2096. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.113.301375.
- Badimón, L., G. Vilahur, and T. Padró. 2009. Lipoproteins, platelets and atherothrombosis. *Revista Española de Cardiología* 62: 1161–1178.
- Badimon, L., R.F. Storey, and G. Vilahur. 2011. Update on lipids, inflammation and atherothrombosis. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis* 105(Suppl 1): S34–S42. doi:10.1160/THS10-11-0717.
- Balda, M.S., and K. Matter. 2009. Tight junctions and the regulation of gene expression. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1788: 761–767. doi:10.1016/j. bbamem.2008.11.024.

- Basta, G., G. Lazzerini, S. Del Turco, G.M. Ratto, A.M. Schmidt, and R. De Caterina. 2005. At least 2 distinct pathways generating reactive oxygen species mediate vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 induction by advanced glycation end products. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 25: 1401–1407. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000167522.48370.5e.
- Bazzoni, G., and E. Dejana. 2004. Endothelial cell-to-cell junctions: Molecular organization and role in vascular homeostasis. *Physiological Reviews* 84: 869–901. doi:10.1152/physrev.00035.2003.
- Beckman, J.S., and W.H. Koppenol. 1996. Nitric oxide, superoxide, and peroxynitrite: The good, the bad, and ugly. *The American Journal of Physiology* 271: C1424–C1437.
- Belin de Chantemele, E.J., and D.W. Stepp. 2012. Influence of obesity and metabolic dysfunction on the endothelial control in the coronary circulation. *Journal* of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology 52: 840–847. doi:10.1016/j.yjmcc.2011.08.018.
- Bharath, L.P., T. Ruan, Y. Li, A. Ravindran, X. Wan, J.K. Nhan, M.L. Walker, L. Deeter, R. Goodrich, E. Johnson, D. Munday, R. Mueller, D. Kunz, D. Jones, V. Reese, S.A. Summers, P.V.A. Babu, W.L. Holland, Q.-J. Zhang, E.D. Abel, and J.D. Symons. 2015. Ceramide-initiated protein phosphatase 2A activation contributes to arterial dysfunction in vivo. *Diabetes* 64: 3914–3926. doi:10.2337/db15-0244.
- Bhatia, L.S., N.P. Curzen, P.C. Calder, and C.D. Byrne. 2012. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: A new and important cardiovascular risk factor? *European Heart Journal* 33: 1190–1200. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ ehr453.
- Bitar, M.S., S. Wahid, S. Mustafa, E. Al-Saleh, G.S. Dhaunsi, and F. Al-Mulla. 2005. Nitric oxide dynamics and endothelial dysfunction in type II model of genetic diabetes. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 511: 53–64. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2005.01.014.
- Blaise, S., H. Polena, and I. Vilgrain. 2015. Soluble vascular endothelial-cadherin and auto-antibodies to human vascular endothelial-cadherin in human diseases: Two new biomarkers of endothelial dysfunction. Vascular Medicine (London, England) 20: 557–565. doi:10.117 7/1358863X15591201.
- Böger, R.H., S.M. Bode-Böger, A. Szuba, P.S. Tsao, J.R. Chan, O. Tangphao, T.F. Blaschke, and J.P. Cooke. 1998. Asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA): A novel risk factor for endothelial dysfunction: Its role in hypercholesterolemia. *Circulation* 98: 1842–1847.
- Böger, R.H., S.M. Bode-Böger, P.S. Tsao, P.S. Lin, J.R. Chan, and J.P. Cooke. 2000a. An endogenous inhibitor of nitric oxide synthase regulates endothelial adhesiveness for monocytes. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 36: 2287–2295.
- Böger, R.H., K. Sydow, J. Borlak, T. Thum, H. Lenzen, B. Schubert, D. Tsikas, and S.M. Bode-Böger. 2000b. LDL cholesterol upregulates synthesis of asymmetrical dimethylarginine in human endothelial cells: Involvement of S-adenosylmethionine-dependent methyltransferases. *Circulation Research* 87: 99–105.

- Boubekeur, S., N. Boute, P. Pagesy, V. Zilberfarb, N. Christeff, and T. Issad. 2011. A new highly efficient substrate-trapping mutant of protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B (PTP1B) reveals full autoactivation of the insulin receptor precursor. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286: 19373–19380. doi:10.1074/jbc. M111.222984.
- Braccini, L., E. Ciraolo, C.C. Campa, A. Perino, D.L. Longo, G. Tibolla, M. Pregnolato, Y. Cao, B. Tassone, F. Damilano, M. Laffargue, E. Calautti, M. Falasca, G.D. Norata, J.M. Backer, and E. Hirsch. 2015. PI3K-C2γ is a Rab5 effector selectively controlling endosomal Akt2 activation downstream of insulin signalling. *Nature Communications* 6: 7400. doi:10.1038/ncomms8400.
- Braunersreuther, V., F. Mach, and S. Steffens. 2007. The specific role of chemokines in atherosclerosis. *Thrombosis and Haemostasis* 97: 714–721.
- Campia, U., M. Tesauro, and C. Cardillo. 2012. Human obesity and endothelium-dependent responsiveness. *British Journal of Pharmacology* 165: 561–573. doi:10.1111/j.1476-5381.2011.01661.x.
- Cassuto, J., H. Dou, I. Czikora, A. Szabo, V.S. Patel, V. Kamath, E. Belin de Chantemele, A. Feher, M.J. Romero, and Z. Bagi. 2014. Peroxynitrite disrupts endothelial caveolae leading to eNOS uncoupling and diminished flow-mediated dilation in coronary arterioles of diabetic patients. *Diabetes* 63: 1381–1393. doi:10.2337/db13-0577.
- Cave, A.C., A.C. Brewer, A. Narayanapanicker, R. Ray, D.J. Grieve, S. Walker, and A.M. Shah. 2006. NADPH oxidases in cardiovascular health and disease. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 8: 691–728. doi:10.1089/ars.2006.8.691.
- Chatterjee, T.K., B.J. Aronow, W.S. Tong, D. Manka, Y. Tang, V.Y. Bogdanov, D. Unruh, A.L. Blomkalns, M.G. Piegore, D.S. Weintraub, S.M. Rudich, D.G. Kuhel, D.Y. Hui, and N.L. Weintraub. 2013. Human coronary artery perivascular adipocytes overexpress genes responsible for regulating vascular morphology, inflammation, and hemostasis. *Physiological Genomics* 45: 697–709. doi:10.1152/ physiolgenomics.00042.2013.
- Chen, H., M. Montagnani, T. Funahashi, I. Shimomura, and M.J. Quon. 2003. Adiponectin stimulates production of nitric oxide in vascular endothelial cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 45021–45026. doi:10.1074/jbc.M307878200.
- Chen, C.-A., T.-Y. Wang, S. Varadharaj, L.A. Reyes, C. Hemann, M.A.H. Talukder, Y.-R. Chen, L.J. Druhan, and J.L. Zweier. 2010. S-glutathionylation uncouples eNOS and regulates its cellular and vascular function. *Nature* 468: 1115–1118. doi:10.1038/nature09599.
- Chen, Y., A.L. Pitzer, X. Li, P.-L. Li, L. Wang, and Y. Zhang. 2015. Instigation of endothelial Nlrp3 inflammasome by adipokine visfatin promotes interendothelial junction disruption: Role of HMGB1. *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine* 19: 2715–2727. doi:10.1111/jcmm.12657.

- Cheng, K.K.Y., M.A. Iglesias, K.S.L. Lam, Y. Wang, G. Sweeney, W. Zhu, P.M. Vanhoutte, E.W. Kraegen, and A. Xu. 2009. APPL1 potentiates insulin-mediated inhibition of hepatic glucose production and alleviates diabetes via Akt activation in mice. *Cell Metabolism* 9: 417–427. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2009.03.013.
- Cheng, A.M., N. Rizzo-DeLeon, C.L. Wilson, W.J. Lee, S. Tateya, A.W. Clowes, M.W. Schwartz, and F. Kim. 2014. Vasodilator-stimulated phosphoprotein protects against vascular inflammation and insulin resistance. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 307: E571–E579. doi:10.1152/ ajpendo.00303.2014.
- Cho, H. 2013. Protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B (PTP1B) and obesity. *Vitamins and Hormones* 91: 405–424. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-407766-9.00017-1.
- Chou, I.-P., Y.Y. Lin, S.-T. Ding, and C.-Y. Chen. 2014. Adiponectin receptor 1 enhances fatty acid metabolism and cell survival in palmitate-treated HepG2 cells through the PI3 K/AKT pathway. *European Journal of Nutrition* 53: 907–917. doi:10.1007/ s00394-013-0594-7.
- Christiansen, T., B. Richelsen, and J.M. Bruun. 2005. Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 is produced in isolated adipocytes, associated with adiposity and reduced after weight loss in morbid obese subjects. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(29): 146–150. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802839.
- Chudek, J., and A. Wiecek. 2006. Adipose tissue, inflammation and endothelial dysfunction. *Pharmacological Reports* 58(Suppl): 81–88.
- Cigolini, M., G. Targher, I.A. Bergamo Andreis, M. Tonoli, G. Agostino, and G. De Sandre. 1996. Visceral fat accumulation and its relation to plasma hemostatic factors in healthy men. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis,* and Vascular Biology 16: 368–374.
- Cinti, S. 2011. Between brown and white: Novel aspects of adipocyte differentiation. *Annals of Medicine* 43: 104–115. doi:10.3109/07853890.2010.535557.
- Claffey, K.P., W.O. Wilkison, and B.M. Spiegelman. 1992. Vascular endothelial growth factor. Regulation by cell differentiation and activated second messenger pathways. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 267: 16317–16322.
- Codoñer-Franch, P., S. Tavárez-Alonso, R. Murria-Estal, J. Megías-Vericat, M. Tortajada-Girbés, and E. Alonso-Iglesias. 2011a. Nitric oxide production is increased in severely obese children and related to markers of oxidative stress and inflammation. *Atherosclerosis* 215: 475–480. doi:10.1016/j. atherosclerosis.2010.12.035.
- Codoñer-Franch, P., V. Valls-Bellés, A. Arilla-Codoñer, and E. Alonso-Iglesias. 2011b. Oxidant mechanisms in childhood obesity: The link between inflammation and oxidative stress. *Translational Research, The Journal of Laboratory and Clinical Medicine* 158: 369–384. doi:10.1016/j.trs1.2011.08.004.
- Collins, T., M.A. Read, A.S. Neish, M.Z. Whitley, D. Thanos, and T. Maniatis. 1995. Transcriptional regula-

tion of endothelial cell adhesion molecules: NF-kappa B and cytokine-inducible enhancers. *The FASEB Journal* 9: 899–909.

- Collot-Teixeira, S., J. Martin, C. McDermott-Roe, R. Poston, and J.L. McGregor. 2007. CD36 and macrophages in atherosclerosis. *Cardiovascular Research* 75: 468–477. doi:10.1016/j.cardiores.2007.03.010.
- Compher, C., and K.O. Badellino. 2008. Obesity and inflammation: Lessons from bariatric surgery. *Journal* of Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition 32: 645–647. doi:10.1177/0148607108326070.
- Crabtree, M.J., and K.M. Channon. 2011. Synthesis and recycling of tetrahydrobiopterin in endothelial function and vascular disease. *Nitric Oxide: Biology and Chemistry* 25: 81–88. doi:10.1016/j.niox.2011.04.004.
- Creager, M.A., T.F. Lüscher, F. Cosentino, and J.A. Beckman. 2003. Diabetes and vascular disease: Pathophysiology, clinical consequences, and medical therapy: Part I. *Circulation* 108: 1527–1532. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000091257.27563.32.
- Davda, R.K., K.T. Stepniakowski, G. Lu, M.E. Ullian, T.L. Goodfriend, and B.M. Egan. 1995. Oleic acid inhibits endothelial nitric oxide synthase by a protein kinase C-independent mechanism. *Hypertension:* (*Dallas, Tex. 1979*) 26: 764–770.
- Davignon, J., and P. Ganz. 2004. Role of endothelial dysfunction in atherosclerosis. *Circulation* 109: III27– III32. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000131515.03336.f8.
- Dejana, E., F. Orsenigo, and M.G. Lampugnani. 2008. The role of adherens junctions and VE-cadherin in the control of vascular permeability. *Journal of Cell Science* 121: 2115–2122. doi:10.1242/jcs.017897.
- Del Turco, S., T. Navarra, A. Gastaldelli, and G. Basta. 2011. Protective role of adiponectin on endothelial dysfunction induced by AGEs: A clinical and experimental approach. *Microvascular Research* 82: 73–76. doi:10.1016/j.mvr.2011.03.003.
- Deng, G., Y. Long, Y.-R. Yu, and M.-R. Li. 2010. Adiponectin directly improves endothelial dysfunction in obese rats through the AMPK-eNOS Pathway. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(34): 165–171. doi:10.1038/ijo.2009.205.
- Devaraj, S., D.Y. Xu, and I. Jialal. 2003. C-reactive protein increases plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 expression and activity in human aortic endothelial cells: Implications for the metabolic syndrome and atherothrombosis. *Circulation* 107: 398–404.
- Drager, L.F., J. Li, M.-K. Shin, C. Reinke, N.R. Aggarwal, J.C. Jun, S. Bevans-Fonti, C. Sztalryd, S.M. O'Byrne, O. Kroupa, G. Olivecrona, W.S. Blaner, and V.Y. Polotsky. 2012. Intermittent hypoxia inhibits clearance of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins and inactivates adipose lipoprotein lipase in a mouse model of sleep apnoea. *European Heart Journal* 33: 783–790. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehr097.
- Du, X., D. Edelstein, S. Obici, N. Higham, M.-H. Zou, and M. Brownlee. 2006. Insulin resistance reduces arterial prostacyclin synthase and eNOS activities by increasing endothelial fatty acid oxidation. *The*

Journal of Clinical Investigation 116: 1071–1080. doi:10.1172/JCI23354.

- Eid, H.M.A., T. Lyberg, H. Arnesen, and I. Seljeflot. 2007. Insulin and adiponectin inhibit the TNFalpha-induced ADMA accumulation in human endothelial cells: The role of DDAH. *Atherosclerosis* 194: e1–e8. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2006.11.008.
- Eiselein, L., D.W. Wilson, M.W. Lamé, and J.C. Rutledge. 2007. Lipolysis products from triglyceride-rich lipoproteins increase endothelial permeability, perturb zonula occludens-1 and F-actin, and induce apoptosis. *American Journal of Physiology: Heart and Circulatory Physiology* 292: H2745–H2753. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00686.2006.
- El Assar, M., J.C. Ruiz de Adana, J. Angulo, M.L. Pindado Martínez, A. Hernández Matías, and L. Rodríguez-Mañas. 2013. Preserved endothelial function in human obesity in the absence of insulin resistance. *Journal of Translational Medicine* 11: 263. doi:10.1186/1479-5876-11-263.
- Elms, S., F. Chen, Y. Wang, J. Qian, B. Askari, Y. Yu, D. Pandey, J. Iddings, R.B. Caldwell, and D.J.R. Fulton. 2013. Insights into the arginine paradox: Evidence against the importance of subcellular location of arginase and eNOS. *American Journal of Physiology: Heart and Circulatory Physiology* 305: H651–H666. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00755.2012.
- Emorine, L., N. Blin, and A.D. Strosberg. 1994. The human beta 3-adrenoceptor: The search for a physiological function. *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences* 15: 3–7.
- Eriksson, A.K.S., V. van Harmelen, B.M. Stenson, G. Aström, K. Wåhlén, J. Laurencikiene, and M. Rydén. 2009. Endothelin-1 stimulates human adipocyte lipolysis through the ET A receptor. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(33): 67–74. doi:10.1038/ijo.2008.212.
- Erl, W., P.C. Weber, and C. Weber. 1998. Monocytic cell adhesion to endothelial cells stimulated by oxidized low density lipoprotein is mediated by distinct endothelial ligands. *Atherosclerosis* 136: 297–303.
- Fain, J.N. 2006. Release of interleukins and other inflammatory cytokines by human adipose tissue is enhanced in obesity and primarily due to the nonfat cells. *Vitamins and Hormones* 74: 443–477. doi:10.1016/ S0083-6729(06)74018-3.
- Fain, J.N., S.W. Bahouth, and A.K. Madan. 2004. TNFalpha release by the nonfat cells of human adipose tissue. *International Journal of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders* 28: 616–622. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802594.
- Federici, M., R. Menghini, A. Mauriello, M.L. Hribal, F. Ferrelli, D. Lauro, P. Sbraccia, L.G. Spagnoli, G. Sesti, and R. Lauro. 2002. Insulin-dependent activation of endothelial nitric oxide synthase is impaired by O-linked glycosylation modification of signaling proteins in human coronary endothelial cells. *Circulation* 106: 466–472.
- Fiorentino, T.V., A. Prioletta, P. Zuo, and F. Folli. 2013. Hyperglycemia-induced oxidative stress and its role in

diabetes mellitus related cardiovascular diseases. *Current Pharmaceutical Design* 19: 5695–5703.

- Flavahan, N.A. 1992. Atherosclerosis or lipoproteininduced endothelial dysfunction. Potential mechanisms underlying reduction in EDRF/nitric oxide activity. *Circulation* 85: 1927–1938.
- Förstermann, U., and W.C. Sessa. 2012. Nitric oxide synthases: Regulation and function. *European Heart Journal* 33: 829–837, 837a–837d. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehr304.
- Fried, S.K., D.A. Bunkin, and A.S. Greenberg. 1998. Omental and subcutaneous adipose tissues of obese subjects release interleukin-6: Depot difference and regulation by glucocorticoid. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 83: 847–850. doi:10.1210/jcem.83.3.4660.
- Fujisaka, S., I. Usui, A. Bukhari, M. Ikutani, T. Oya, Y. Kanatani, K. Tsuneyama, Y. Nagai, K. Takatsu, M. Urakaze, M. Kobayashi, and K. Tobe. 2009. Regulatory mechanisms for adipose tissue M1 and M2 macrophages in diet-induced obese mice. *Diabetes* 58: 2574–2582. doi:10.2337/db08-1475.
- Fülöp, N., R.B. Marchase, and J.C. Chatham. 2007. Role of protein O-linked N-acetyl-glucosamine in mediating cell function and survival in the cardiovascular system. *Cardiovascular Research* 73: 288–297. doi:10.1016/j.cardiores.2006.07.018.
- Gálvez-Prieto, B., J. Bolbrinker, P. Stucchi, A.I. de Las Heras, B. Merino, S. Arribas, M. Ruiz-Gayo, M. Huber, M. Wehland, R. Kreutz, and M.S. Fernandez-Alfonso. 2008. Comparative expression analysis of the renin-angiotensin system components between white and brown perivascular adipose tissue. *The Journal of Endocrinology* 197: 55–64. doi:10.1677/ JOE-07-0284.
- Gámez-Méndez, A.M., H. Vargas-Robles, M. Arellano-Mendoza, E. Cruz-Laguna, A. Rios, and B. Escalante. 2014. Early stage of obesity potentiates nitric oxide reduction during the development of renal failure. *Journal of Nephrology* 27: 281–287. doi:10.1007/ s40620-013-0029-9.
- Gamez-Mendez, A.M., H. Vargas-Robles, A. Ríos, and B. Escalante. 2015. Oxidative stress-dependent coronary endothelial dysfunction in obese mice. *PLoS One* 10: e0138609. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0138609.
- Gao, Y.-J. 2007. Dual modulation of vascular function by perivascular adipose tissue and its potential correlation with adiposity/lipoatrophy-related vascular dysfunction. *Current Pharmaceutical Design* 13: 2185–2192.
- Gao, Y.-J., C. Lu, L.-Y. Su, A.M. Sharma, and R.M.K.W. Lee. 2007. Modulation of vascular function by perivascular adipose tissue: The role of endothelium and hydrogen peroxide. *British Journal of Pharmacology* 151: 323–331. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0707228.
- García-Prieto, C.F., M. Gil-Ortega, I. Aránguez, M. Ortiz-Besoain, B. Somoza, and M.S. Fernández-Alfonso. 2015. Vascular AMPK as an attractive target in the treatment of vascular complications of obesity. *Vascular Pharmacology* 67–69: 10–20. doi:10.1016/j. vph.2015.02.017.

- Geraldes, P., and G.L. King. 2010. Activation of protein kinase C isoforms and its impact on diabetic complications. *Circulation Research* 106: 1319–1331. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.110.217117.
- Giacco, F., and M. Brownlee. 2010. Oxidative stress and diabetic complications. *Circulation Research* 107: 1058–1070. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.110.223545.
- Gil-Ortega, M., P. Stucchi, R. Guzmán-Ruiz, V. Cano, S. Arribas, M.C. González, M. Ruiz-Gayo, M.S. Fernández-Alfonso, and B. Somoza. 2010. Adaptative nitric oxide overproduction in perivascular adipose tissue during early diet-induced obesity. *Endocrinology* 151: 3299–3306. doi:10.1210/en.2009-1464.
- Gil-Ortega, M., L. Condezo-Hoyos, C.F. García-Prieto, S.M. Arribas, M.C. González, I. Aranguez, M. Ruiz-Gayo, B. Somoza, and M.S. Fernández-Alfonso. 2014. Imbalance between pro and anti-oxidant mechanisms in perivascular adipose tissue aggravates long-term highfat diet-derived endothelial dysfunction. *PLoS One* 9: e95312. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0095312.
- Gómez-Hernández, A., L. Perdomo, N. de las Heras, N. Beneit, O. Escribano, Y.F. Otero, C. Guillén, S. Díaz-Castroverde, B. Gozalbo-López, V. Cachofeiro, V. Lahera, and M. Benito. 2014. Antagonistic effect of TNF-alpha and insulin on uncoupling protein 2 (UCP-2) expression and vascular damage. *Cardiovascular Diabetology* 13: 108. doi:10.1186/s12933-014-0108-9.
- González-Mariscal, L., A. Betanzos, P. Nava, and B.E. Jaramillo. 2003. Tight junction proteins. *Progress in Biophysics and Molecular Biology* 81: 1–44.
- Goossens, G.H., A. Bizzarri, N. Venteclef, Y. Essers, J.P. Cleutjens, E. Konings, J.W.E. Jocken, M. Cajlakovic, V. Ribitsch, K. Clément, and E.E. Blaak. 2011. Increased adipose tissue oxygen tension in obese compared with lean men is accompanied by insulin resistance, impaired adipose tissue capillarization, and inflammation. *Circulation* 124: 67–76. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.111.027813.
- Goossens, G.H., E.E. Blaak, R. Theunissen, A.M. Duijvestijn, K. Clément, J.-W.C. Tervaert, and M.M. Thewissen. 2012. Expression of NLRP3 inflammasome and T cell population markers in adipose tissue are associated with insulin resistance and impaired glucose metabolism in humans. *Molecular Immunology* 50: 142–149. doi:10.1016/j. molimm.2012.01.005.
- Grant, R.W., and J.M. Stephens. 2015. Fat in flames: Influence of cytokines and pattern recognition receptors on adipocyte lipolysis. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 309: E205–E213. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00053.2015.
- Gu, L., Y. Okada, S.K. Clinton, C. Gerard, G.K. Sukhova, P. Libby, and B.J. Rollins. 1998. Absence of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 reduces atherosclerosis in low density lipoprotein receptor-deficient mice. *Molecular Cell* 2: 275–281.
- Guo, L., S. Tian, Y. Chen, Y. Mao, S. Cui, A. Hu, J. Zhang, S.-L. Xia, Y. Su, J. Du, E.R. Block, X.L. Wang, and Z. Cui. 2015. CAT-1 as a novel CAM stabilizes endothelial integrity and mediates the protective actions of

L-Arg via a NO-independent mechanism. *Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology* 87: 180–191. doi:10.1016/j.yjmcc.2015.08.011.

- Guzik, T.J., S. Mussa, D. Gastaldi, J. Sadowski, C. Ratnatunga, R. Pillai, and K.M. Channon. 2002. Mechanisms of increased vascular superoxide production in human diabetes mellitus: Role of NAD(P)H oxidase and endothelial nitric oxide synthase. *Circulation* 105: 1656–1662.
- Guzik, T.J., D. Mangalat, and R. Korbut. 2006. Adipocytokines—Novel link between inflammation and vascular function? *Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology* 57: 505–528.
- Guzik, T.J., P.J. Marvar, M. Czesnikiewicz-Guzik, and R. Korbut. 2007. Perivascular adipose tissue as a messenger of the brain-vessel axis: Role in vascular inflammation and dysfunction. *Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology* 58: 591–610.
- Han, K.H., R.K. Tangirala, S.R. Green, and O. Quehenberger. 1998. Chemokine receptor CCR2 expression and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1mediated chemotaxis in human monocytes. A regulatory role for plasma LDL. Arteriosclerosis Thrombosis and Vascular Biology 18: 1983–1991.
- Handa, P., S. Tateya, N.O. Rizzo, A.M. Cheng, V. Morgan-Stevenson, C.-Y. Han, A.W. Clowes, G. Daum, K.D. O'Brien, M.W. Schwartz, A. Chait, and F. Kim. 2011. Reduced vascular nitric oxide-cGMP signaling contributes to adipose tissue inflammation during high-fat feeding. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 31: 2827–2835. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.111. 236554.
- Haruna, Y., Y. Morita, N. Komai, T. Yada, T. Sakuta, N. Tomita, D.A. Fox, and N. Kashihara. 2006. Endothelial dysfunction in rat adjuvant-induced arthritis: Vascular superoxide production by NAD(P)H oxidase and uncoupled endothelial nitric oxide synthase. *Arthritis and Rheumatism* 54: 1847–1855. doi:10.1002/art.21891.
- Hatanaka, M., S. Shimba, M. Sakaue, Y. Kondo, H. Kagechika, K. Kokame, T. Miyata, and S. Hara. 2009. Hypoxia-inducible factor-3alpha functions as an accelerator of 3T3-L1 adipose differentiation. *Biological & Pharmaceutical Bulletin* 32: 1166–1172.
- He, Q., Z. Gao, J. Yin, J. Zhang, Z. Yun, and J. Ye. 2011. Regulation of HIF-1{alpha} activity in adipose tissue by obesity-associated factors: Adipogenesis, insulin, and hypoxia. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 300: E877–E885. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00626.2010.
- Heilbronn, L.K., and L.V. Campbell. 2008. Adipose tissue macrophages, low grade inflammation and insulin resistance in human obesity. *Current Pharmaceutical Design* 14: 1225–1230.
- Hernandez, S., B. Chavez Munguia, and L. Gonzalez-Mariscal. 2007. ZO-2 silencing in epithelial cells perturbs the gate and fence function of tight junctions and leads to an atypical monolayer architecture. *Experimental Cell Research* 313: 1533–1547. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2007.01.026.

- Hirabara, S.M., R. Curi, and P. Maechler. 2010. Saturated fatty acid-induced insulin resistance is associated with mitochondrial dysfunction in skeletal muscle cells. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 222: 187–194. doi:10.1002/jcp.21936.
- Holvoet, P., D. De Keyzer, and D.R. Jacobs. 2008a. Oxidized LDL and the metabolic syndrome. *Future Lipidology* 3: 637–649. doi:10.2217/17460875.3.6.637.
- Holvoet, P., D.-H. Lee, M. Steffes, M. Gross, and D.R. Jacobs. 2008b. Association between circulating oxidized low-density lipoprotein and incidence of the metabolic syndrome. *JAMA* 299: 2287–2293. doi:10.1001/jama.299.19.2287.
- Hosogai, N., A. Fukuhara, K. Oshima, Y. Miyata, S. Tanaka, K. Segawa, S. Furukawa, Y. Tochino, R. Komuro, M. Matsuda, and I. Shimomura. 2007. Adipose tissue hypoxia in obesity and its impact on adipocytokine dysregulation. *Diabetes* 56: 901–911. doi:10.2337/db06-0911.
- Hotamisligil, G.S., P. Peraldi, A. Budavari, R. Ellis, M.F. White, and B.M. Spiegelman. 1996. IRS-1-mediated inhibition of insulin receptor tyrosine kinase activity in TNF-alpha- and obesity-induced insulin resistance. *Science* 271: 665–668.
- Huh, J.Y., Y.J. Park, M. Ham, and J.B. Kim. 2014. Crosstalk between adipocytes and immune cells in adipose tissue inflammation and metabolic dysregulation in obesity. *Molecular Cells* 37: 365–371. doi:10.14348/molcells.2014.0074.
- Hulsmans, M., B. Geeraert, T. Arnould, C. Tsatsanis, and P. Holvoet. 2013. PPAR agonist-induced reduction of Mcp1 in atherosclerotic plaques of obese, insulinresistant mice depends on adiponectin-induced Irak3 expression. *PLoS One* 8: e62253. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0062253.
- Inoguchi, T., P. Li, F. Umeda, H.Y. Yu, M. Kakimoto, M. Imamura, T. Aoki, T. Etoh, T. Hashimoto, M. Naruse, H. Sano, H. Utsumi, and H. Nawata. 2000. High glucose level and free fatty acid stimulate reactive oxygen species production through protein kinase C-dependent activation of NAD(P)H oxidase in cultured vascular cells. *Diabetes* 49: 1939–1945.
- Ito, A., P.S. Tsao, S. Adimoolam, M. Kimoto, T. Ogawa, and J.P. Cooke. 1999. Novel mechanism for endothelial dysfunction: Dysregulation of dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase. *Circulation* 99: 3092–3095.
- Jacobs, M., M.M.J. van Greevenbroek, C.J.H. van der Kallen, I. Ferreira, E.E. Blaak, E.J.M. Feskens, E.H.J.M. Jansen, C.G. Schalkwijk, and C.D.A. Stehouwer. 2009. Low-grade inflammation can partly explain the association between the metabolic syndrome and either coronary artery disease or severity of peripheral arterial disease: The CODAM study. *European Journal of Clinical Investigation* 39: 437– 444. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2362.2009.02129.x.
- Jaishy, B., Q. Zhang, H.S. Chung, C. Riehle, J. Soto, S. Jenkins, P. Abel, L.A. Cowart, J.E. Van Eyk, and E.D. Abel. 2015. Lipid-induced NOX2 activation inhibits autophagic flux by impairing lysosomal enzyme activ-

ity. *Journal of Lipid Research* 56: 546–561. doi:10.1194/jlr.M055152.

- Jiang, Z.Y., Y.W. Lin, A. Clemont, E.P. Feener, K.D. Hein, M. Igarashi, T. Yamauchi, M.F. White, and G.L. King. 1999. Characterization of selective resistance to insulin signaling in the vasculature of obese Zucker (fa/fa) rats. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 104: 447– 457. doi:10.1172/JCI5971.
- Jurado-Pueyo, M., P.M. Campos, F. Mayor, and C. Murga. 2008. GRK2-dependent desensitization downstream of G proteins. *Journal of Receptor and Signal Transduction Research* 28: 59–70. doi:10.1080/ 10799890801941939.
- Keane, K.N., V.F. Cruzat, R. Carlessi, P.I.H. de Bittencourt, and P. Newsholme. 2015. Molecular events linking oxidative stress and inflammation to insulin resistance and β-cell dysfunction. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity 2015: 181643. doi:10.1155/ 2015/181643.
- Kern, P.A., S. Ranganathan, C. Li, L. Wood, and G. Ranganathan. 2001. Adipose tissue tumor necrosis factor and interleukin-6 expression in human obesity and insulin resistance. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 280: E745–E751.
- Ketonen, J., J. Shi, E. Martonen, and E. Mervaala. 2010. Periadventitial adipose tissue promotes endothelial dysfunction via oxidative stress in diet-induced obese C57Bl/6 mice. *Circulation Journal* 74: 1479–1487.
- Kietadisorn, R., R.P. Juni, and A.L. Moens. 2012. Tackling endothelial dysfunction by modulating NOS uncoupling: New insights into its pathogenesis and therapeutic possibilities. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 302: E481–E495. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00540.2011.
- Kim, J., M. Montagnani, K.K. Koh, and M.J. Quon. 2006a. Reciprocal relationships between insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction: Molecular and pathophysiological mechanisms. *Circulation* 113: 1888–1904. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.105.563213.
- Kim, C.-S., H.-S. Park, T. Kawada, J.-H. Kim, D. Lim, N.E. Hubbard, B.-S. Kwon, K.L. Erickson, and R. Yu. 2006b. Circulating levels of MCP-1 and IL-8 are elevated in human obese subjects and associated with obesityrelated parameters. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(30): 1347–1355. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0803259.
- Kim, F., M. Pham, I. Luttrell, D.D. Bannerman, J. Tupper, J. Thaler, T.R. Hawn, E.W. Raines, and M.W. Schwartz. 2007. Toll-like receptor-4 mediates vascular inflammation and insulin resistance in diet-induced obesity. *Circulation Research* 100: 1589–1596. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.106.142851.
- Kim, F., M. Pham, E. Maloney, N.O. Rizzo, G.J. Morton, B.E. Wisse, E.A. Kirk, A. Chait, and M.W. Schwartz. 2008. Vascular inflammation, insulin resistance, and reduced nitric oxide production precede the onset of peripheral insulin resistance. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 28: 1982–1988. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.169722.

- Kim, S.-H., J.-W. Lee, J.-A. Im, and H.-J. Hwang. 2011. Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 is related to metabolic syndrome and homocysteine in subjects without clinically significant atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. *Scandinavian Journal of Clinical and Laboratory Investigation* 71: 1–6. doi:10.3109/00365 513.2010.519047.
- Kleinert, H., A. Pautz, K. Linker, and P.M. Schwarz. 2004. Regulation of the expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 500: 255–266. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2004.07.030.
- Kobayashi, T., K. Taguchi, T. Yasuhiro, T. Matsumoto, and K. Kamata. 2004. Impairment of PI3-K/Akt pathway underlies attenuated endothelial function in aorta of type 2 diabetic mouse model. *Hypertension:* (*Dallas, Tex. 1979*) 44: 956–962. doi:10.1161/01. HYP.0000147559.10261.a7.
- Koh, E.H., M. Kim, K.C. Ranjan, H.S. Kim, H.-S. Park, K.S. Oh, I.-S. Park, W.J. Lee, M.-S. Kim, J.-Y. Park, J.H. Youn, and K.-U. Lee. 2010. eNOS plays a major role in adiponectin synthesis in adipocytes. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 298: E846–E853. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00008.2010.
- Kohler, H.-P. 2002. Insulin resistance syndrome: Interaction with coagulation and fibrinolysis. *Swiss Medical Weekly* 132: 241–252.
- Kone, B.C., T. Kuncewicz, W. Zhang, and Z.-Y. Yu. 2003. Protein interactions with nitric oxide synthases: Controlling the right time, the right place, and the right amount of nitric oxide. *American Journal of Physiology: Renal Physiology* 285: F178–F190. doi:10.1152/ajprenal.00048.2003.
- Koren, S., and I.G. Fantus. 2007. Inhibition of the protein tyrosine phosphatase PTP1B: Potential therapy for obesity, insulin resistance and type-2 diabetes mellitus. *Best Practice & Research: Clinical Endocrinology* & *Metabolism* 21: 621–640. doi:10.1016/j. beem.2007.08.004.
- Kovacova, Z., M. Tencerova, B. Roussel, Z. Wedellova, L. Rossmeislova, D. Langin, J. Polak, and V. Stich. 2012. The impact of obesity on secretion of adiponectin multimeric isoforms differs in visceral and subcutaneous adipose tissue. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(36): 1360–1365. doi:10.1038/ijo.2011.223.
- Kuboki, K., Z.Y. Jiang, N. Takahara, S.W. Ha, M. Igarashi, T. Yamauchi, E.P. Feener, T.P. Herbert, C.J. Rhodes, and G.L. King. 2000. Regulation of endothelial constitutive nitric oxide synthase gene expression in endothelial cells and in vivo: A specific vascular action of insulin. *Circulation* 101: 676–681.
- Lastra, G., and C. Manrique. 2015. Perivascular adipose tissue, inflammation and insulin resistance: Link to vascular dysfunction and cardiovascular disease. *Hormone Molecular Biology and Clinical Investigation* 22: 19–26. doi:10.1515/hmbci-2015-0010.
- Lee, Y., S.-H. Lee, E.S. Jung, J.-S. Kim, C.Y. Shim, Y.-G. Ko, D. Choi, Y. Jang, N. Chung, and J.-W. Ha. 2010. Visceral adiposity and the severity of coronary artery disease in middle-aged subjects with normal waist circumference and its relation with lipocalin-2 and

MCP-1. *Atherosclerosis* 213: 592–597. doi:10.1016/j. atherosclerosis.2010.09.012.

- Li, H., and U. Förstermann. 2013. Uncoupling of endothelial NO synthase in atherosclerosis and vascular disease. *Current Opinion in Pharmacology* 13: 161–167. doi:10.1016/j.coph.2013.01.006.
- Li, R., W.-Q. Wang, H. Zhang, X. Yang, Q. Fan, T.A. Christopher, B.L. Lopez, L. Tao, B.J. Goldstein, F. Gao, and X.L. Ma. 2007. Adiponectin improves endothelial function in hyperlipidemic rats by reducing oxidative/nitrative stress and differential regulation of eNOS/iNOS activity. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 293: E1703–E1708. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00462.2007.
- Liang, C.-F., J.T. Liu, Y. Wang, A. Xu, and P.M. Vanhoutte. 2013. Toll-like receptor 4 mutation protects obese mice against endothelial dysfunction by decreasing NADPH oxidase isoforms 1 and 4. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 33: 777–784. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.301087.
- Liangpunsakul, S., and N. Chalasani. 2005. Unexplained elevations in alanine aminotransferase in individuals with the metabolic syndrome: Results from the third National Health and Nutrition Survey (NHANES III). *The American Journal of the Medical Sciences* 329: 111–116.
- Liao, J.K., W.S. Shin, W.Y. Lee, and S.L. Clark. 1995. Oxidized low-density lipoprotein decreases the expression of endothelial nitric oxide synthase. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 270: 319–324.
- Libby, P. 2002. Inflammation in atherosclerosis. *Nature* 420: 868–874. doi:10.1038/nature01323.
- Libby, P., P.M. Ridker, and A. Maseri. 2002. Inflammation and atherosclerosis. *Circulation* 105: 1135–1143.
- Lim, S., and J.B. Meigs. 2014. Links between ectopic fat and vascular disease in humans. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 34: 1820–1826. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.303035.
- Lin, K.Y., A. Ito, T. Asagami, P.S. Tsao, S. Adimoolam, M. Kimoto, H. Tsuji, G.M. Reaven, and J.P. Cooke. 2002. Impaired nitric oxide synthase pathway in diabetes mellitus: Role of asymmetric dimethylarginine and dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase. *Circulation* 106: 987–992.
- Lin, L.-Y., C.-Y. Lin, T.-C. Su, and C.-S. Liau. 2004. Angiotensin II-induced apoptosis in human endothelial cells is inhibited by adiponectin through restoration of the association between endothelial nitric oxide synthase and heat shock protein 90. *FEBS Letters* 574: 106–110. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2004.08.012.
- Lin, L.-Y., W.-J. Lee, H.-N. Shen, W.-S. Yang, N.-H. Pai, T.-C. Su, and C.-S. Liau. 2007. Nitric oxide production is paradoxically decreased after weight reduction surgery in morbid obesity patients. *Atherosclerosis* 190: 436–442. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2006.02.033.
- Loria, P., A. Lonardo, L. Carulli, A.M. Verrone, M. Ricchi, S. Lombardini, A. Rudilosso, S. Ballestri, and N. Carulli. 2005. Review article: The metabolic syndrome and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease.

Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics 22(Suppl 2): 31–36. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2036.2005.02592.x.

- Lu, C., L.-Y. Su, R.M.K.W. Lee, and Y.-J. Gao. 2010. Mechanisms for perivascular adipose tissue-mediated potentiation of vascular contraction to perivascular neuronal stimulation: The role of adipocyte-derived angiotensin II. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 634: 107–112. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2010.02.006.
- Lu, C., A.X. Zhao, Y.-J. Gao, and R.M.K.W. Lee. 2011. Modulation of vein function by perivascular adipose tissue. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 657: 111– 116. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2010.12.028.
- Luan, B., J. Zhao, H. Wu, B. Duan, G. Shu, X. Wang, D. Li, W. Jia, J. Kang, and G. Pei. 2009. Deficiency of a beta-arrestin-2 signal complex contributes to insulin resistance. *Nature* 457: 1146–1149. doi:10.1038/ nature07617.
- Luo, Y., X. Ma, X. Pan, Y. Xu, Q. Xiong, Y. Xiao, Y. Bao, and W. Jia. 2016. Serum lipocalin-2 levels are positively associated with not only total body fat but also visceral fat area in Chinese men. *Medicine (Baltimore)* 95: e4039. doi:10.1097/MD.00000000004039.
- Lyon, C.J., R.E. Law, and W.A. Hsueh. 2003. Minireview: Adiposity, inflammation, and atherogenesis. *Endocrinology* 144: 2195–2200. doi:10.1210/ en.2003-0285.
- Ma, L., S. Ma, H. He, D. Yang, X. Chen, Z. Luo, D. Liu, and Z. Zhu. 2010. Perivascular fat-mediated vascular dysfunction and remodeling through the AMPK/ mTOR pathway in high-fat diet-induced obese rats. *Hypertension Research* 33: 446–453. doi:10.1038/ hr.2010.11.
- Madonna, R., A. Pandolfi, M. Massaro, A. Consoli, and R. De Caterina. 2004. Insulin enhances vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 expression in human cultured endothelial cells through a pro-atherogenic pathway mediated by p38 mitogen-activated protein-kinase. *Diabetologia* 47: 532–536. doi:10.1007/ s00125-004-1330-x.
- Marliss, E.B., S. Chevalier, R. Gougeon, J.A. Morais, M. Lamarche, O.A. Adegoke, and G. Wu. 2006. Elevations of plasma methylarginines in obesity and ageing are related to insulin sensitivity and rates of protein turnover. *Diabetologia* 49: 351–359. doi:10.1007/ s00125-005-0066-6.
- Masella, R., R. Varì, M. D'Archivio, C. Santangelo, B. Scazzocchio, M.T. Maggiorella, L. Sernicola, F. Titti, M. Sanchez, U. Di Mario, G. Leto, and C. Giovannini. 2006. Oxidised LDL modulate adipogenesis in 3T3-L1 preadipocytes by affecting the balance between cell proliferation and differentiation. *FEBS Letters* 580: 2421–2429. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2006.03.068.
- McGavock, J.M., R.G. Victor, R.H. Unger, L.S. Szczepaniak, and American College of Physicians and the American Physiological Society. 2006. Adiposity of the heart, revisited. *Annals of Internal Medicine* 144: 517–524.
- Mehra, V.C., E. Jackson, X.M. Zhang, X.-C. Jiang, L.W. Dobrucki, J. Yu, P. Bernatchez, A.J. Sinusas, G.I.

Shulman, W.C. Sessa, T.O. Yarovinsky, and J.R. Bender. 2014. Ceramide-activated phosphatase mediates fatty acid-induced endothelial VEGF resistance and impaired angiogenesis. *The American Journal of Pathology* 184: 1562–1576. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath. 2014.01.009.

- Mehta, J.L., J. Chen, P.L. Hermonat, F. Romeo, and G. Novelli. 2006. Lectin-like, oxidized low-density lipoprotein receptor-1 (LOX-1): A critical player in the development of atherosclerosis and related disorders. *Cardiovascular Research* 69: 36–45. doi:10.1016/j. cardiores.2005.09.006.
- Meijer, K., M. de Vries, S. Al-Lahham, M. Bruinenberg, D. Weening, M. Dijkstra, N. Kloosterhuis, R.J. van der Leij, H. van der Want, B.-J. Kroesen, R. Vonk, and F. Rezaee. 2011. Human primary adipocytes exhibit immune cell function: Adipocytes prime inflammation independent of macrophages. *PLoS One* 6: e17154. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0017154.
- Michel, T., and O. Feron. 1997. Nitric oxide synthases: Which, where, how, and why? *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 100: 2146–2152. doi:10.1172/ JCI119750.
- Millar, T.M., C.R. Stevens, N. Benjamin, R. Eisenthal, R. Harrison, and D.R. Blake. 1998. Xanthine oxidoreductase catalyses the reduction of nitrates and nitrite to nitric oxide under hypoxic conditions. *FEBS Letters* 427: 225–228.
- Montagnani, M., I. Golovchenko, I. Kim, G.Y. Koh, M.L. Goalstone, A.N. Mundhekar, M. Johansen, D.F. Kucik, M.J. Quon, and B. Draznin. 2002a. Inhibition of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase enhances mitogenic actions of insulin in endothelial cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 1794–1799. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M103728200.
- Montagnani, M., L.V. Ravichandran, H. Chen, D.L. Esposito, and M.J. Quon. 2002b. Insulin receptor substrate-1 and phosphoinositide-dependent kinase-1 are required for insulin-stimulated production of nitric oxide in endothelial cells. *Molecular Endocrinology* (*Baltimore, Md.*) 16: 1931–1942. doi:10.1210/ me.2002-0074.
- Mornex, J.F., Y. Martinet, K. Yamauchi, P.B. Bitterman, G.R. Grotendorst, A. Chytil-Weir, G.R. Martin, and R.G. Crystal. 1986. Spontaneous expression of the c-sis gene and release of a platelet-derived growth factorlike molecule by human alveolar macrophages. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 78: 61–66. doi:10.1172/JCI112574.
- Mukherjee, T.K., S. Mukhopadhyay, and J.R. Hoidal. 2005. The role of reactive oxygen species in TNFalphadependent expression of the receptor for advanced glycation end products in human umbilical vein endothelial cells. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1744: 213–223. doi:10.1016/j.bbamcr.2005.03.007.
- Mundy, A.L., E. Haas, I. Bhattacharya, C.C. Widmer, M. Kretz, K. Baumann, and M. Barton. 2007. Endothelin stimulates vascular hydroxyl radical formation: Effect of obesity. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory*,

Integrative and Comparative Physiology 293: R2218– R2224. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00295.2007.

- Mustafa, S., V. Sharma, and J.H. McNeill. 2009. Insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction: Are epoxyeicosatrienoic acids the link? *Experimental and Clinical Cardiology* 14: e41–e50.
- Navab, M., S.S. Imes, S.Y. Hama, G.P. Hough, L.A. Ross, R.W. Bork, A.J. Valente, J.A. Berliner, D.C. Drinkwater, and H. Laks. 1991. Monocyte transmigration induced by modification of low density lipoprotein in cocultures of human aortic wall cells is due to induction of monocyte chemotactic protein 1 synthesis and is abolished by high density lipoprotein. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 88: 2039–2046. doi:10.1172/JCI115532.
- Nishimura, S., I. Manabe, M. Nagasaki, K. Seo, H. Yamashita, Y. Hosoya, M. Ohsugi, K. Tobe, T. Kadowaki, R. Nagai, and S. Sugiura. 2008. In vivo imaging in mice reveals local cell dynamics and inflammation in obese adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 118: 710–721. doi:10.1172/ JCI33328.
- Norata, G.D., L. Grigore, S. Raselli, L. Redaelli, A. Hamsten, F. Maggi, P. Eriksson, and A.L. Catapano. 2007. Post-prandial endothelial dysfunction in hypertriglyceridemic subjects: Molecular mechanisms and gene expression studies. *Atherosclerosis* 193: 321– 327. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2006.09.015.
- Noronha, B.T., J.-M. Li, S.B. Wheatcroft, A.M. Shah, and M.T. Kearney. 2005. Inducible nitric oxide synthase has divergent effects on vascular and metabolic function in obesity. *Diabetes* 54: 1082–1089.
- Nyqvist, D., C. Giampietro, and E. Dejana. 2008. Deciphering the functional role of endothelial junctions by using in vivo models. *EMBO Reports* 9: 742– 747. doi:10.1038/embor.2008.123.
- Omar, A., T.K. Chatterjee, Y. Tang, D.Y. Hui, and N.L. Weintraub. 2014. Proinflammatory phenotype of perivascular adipocytes. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis,* and Vascular Biology 34: 1631–1636. doi:10.1161/ ATVBAHA.114.303030.
- Oriowo, M.A. 2015. Perivascular adipose tissue, vascular reactivity and hypertension. *Medical Principles and Practice* 24(Suppl 1): 29–37. doi:10.1159/000356380.
- Owen, C., A. Czopek, A. Agouni, L. Grant, R. Judson, E.K. Lees, G.D. Mcilroy, O. Göransson, A. Welch, K.K. Bence, B.B. Kahn, B.G. Neel, N. Mody, and M. Delibegović. 2012. Adipocyte-specific protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B deletion increases lipogenesis, adipocyte cell size and is a minor regulator of glucose homeostasis. *PLoS One* 7: e32700. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0032700.
- Ozen, G., A. Daci, X. Norel, and G. Topal. 2015. Human perivascular adipose tissue dysfunction as a cause of vascular disease: Focus on vascular tone and wall remodeling. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 766: 16–24. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2015.09.012.
- Packard, R.R.S., A.H. Lichtman, and P. Libby. 2009. Innate and adaptive immunity in atherosclerosis.

Seminars in Immunopathology 31: 5–22. doi:10.1007/s00281-009-0153-8.

- Paneni, F., J.A. Beckman, M.A. Creager, and F. Cosentino. 2013. Diabetes and vascular disease: Pathophysiology, clinical consequences, and medical therapy: Part I. *European Heart Journal* 34: 2436–2443. doi:10.1093/ eurheartj/eht149.
- Pang, C., Z. Gao, J. Yin, J. Zhang, W. Jia, and J. Ye. 2008. Macrophage infiltration into adipose tissue may promote angiogenesis for adipose tissue remodeling in obesity. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 295: E313–E322. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.90296.2008.
- Panzhinskiy, E., J. Ren, and S. Nair. 2013. Protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B and insulin resistance: Role of endoplasmic reticulum stress/reactive oxygen species/ nuclear factor kappa B axis. *PLoS One* 8: e77228. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0077228.
- Park, S.Y., J. Ryu, and W. Lee. 2005. O-GlcNAc modification on IRS-1 and Akt2 by PUGNAc inhibits their phosphorylation and induces insulin resistance in rat primary adipocytes. *Experimental & Molecular Medicine* 37: 220–229. doi:10.1038/emm.2005.30.
- Park, M., A. Sabetski, Y. Kwan Chan, S. Turdi, and G. Sweeney. 2015. Palmitate induces ER stress and autophagy in H9c2 cells: Implications for apoptosis and adiponectin resistance. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 230: 630–639. doi:10.1002/jcp.24781.
- Perkins, J.M., N.G. Joy, D.B. Tate, and S.N. Davis. 2015. Acute effects of hyperinsulinemia and hyperglycemia on vascular inflammatory biomarkers and endothelial function in overweight and obese humans. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 309: E168–E176. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00064.2015.
- Perticone, F., R. Ceravolo, M. Candigliota, G. Ventura, S. Iacopino, F. Sinopoli, and P.L. Mattioli. 2001. Obesity and body fat distribution induce endothelial dysfunction by oxidative stress: Protective effect of vitamin C. *Diabetes* 50: 159–165.
- Picchi, A., X. Gao, S. Belmadani, B.J. Potter, M. Focardi, W.M. Chilian, and C. Zhang. 2006. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha induces endothelial dysfunction in the prediabetic metabolic syndrome. *Circulation Research* 99: 69–77. doi:10.1161/01. RES.0000229685.37402.80.
- Pierce, G.L., L.A. Lesniewski, B.R. Lawson, S.D. Beske, and D.R. Seals. 2009. Nuclear factor-{kappa}B activation contributes to vascular endothelial dysfunction via oxidative stress in overweight/obese middle-aged and older humans. *Circulation* 119: 1284–1292. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.804294.
- Prieur, X., C.Y.L. Mok, V.R. Velagapudi, V. Núñez, L. Fuentes, D. Montaner, K. Ishikawa, A. Camacho, N. Barbarroja, S. O'Rahilly, J.K. Sethi, J. Dopazo, M. Orešič, M. Ricote, and A. Vidal-Puig. 2011. Differential lipid partitioning between adipocytes and tissue macrophages modulates macrophage lipotoxicity and M2/M1 polarization in obese mice. *Diabetes* 60: 797–809. doi:10.2337/db10-0705.

- Qiao, L., B. Kinney, J. Schaack, and J. Shao. 2011. Adiponectin inhibits lipolysis in mouse adipocytes. *Diabetes* 60: 1519–1527. doi:10.2337/db10-1017.
- Rajavashisth, T.B., A. Andalibi, M.C. Territo, J.A. Berliner, M. Navab, A.M. Fogelman, and A.J. Lusis. 1990. Induction of endothelial cell expression of granulocyte and macrophage colony-stimulating factors by modified low-density lipoproteins. *Nature* 344: 254– 257. doi:10.1038/344254a0.
- Rajsheker, S., D. Manka, A.L. Blomkalns, T.K. Chatterjee, L.L. Stoll, and N.L. Weintraub. 2010. Crosstalk between perivascular adipose tissue and blood vessels. *Current Opinion in Pharmacology* 10: 191–196. doi:10.1016/j.coph.2009.11.005.
- Rask-Madsen, C., and G.L. King. 2005. Proatherosclerotic mechanisms involving protein kinase C in diabetes and insulin resistance. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis,* and Vascular Biology 25: 487–496. doi:10.1161/01. ATV.0000155325.41507.e0.
- Read, M.A., M.Z. Whitley, A.J. Williams, and T. Collins. 1994. NF-kappa B and I kappa B alpha: An inducible regulatory system in endothelial activation. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 179: 503–512.
- Reiter, E., and R.J. Lefkowitz. 2006. GRKs and betaarrestins: Roles in receptor silencing, trafficking and signaling. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 17: 159–165. doi:10.1016/j.tem.2006.03.008.
- Rizzo, N.O., E. Maloney, M. Pham, I. Luttrell, H. Wessells, S. Tateya, G. Daum, P. Handa, M.W. Schwartz, and F. Kim. 2010. Reduced NO-cGMP signaling contributes to vascular inflammation and insulin resistance induced by high-fat feeding. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 30: 758–765. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.109.199893.
- Roberts-Toler, C., B.T. O'Neill, and A.M. Cypess. 2015. Diet-induced obesity causes insulin resistance in mouse brown adipose tissue. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 23: 1765–1770. doi:10.1002/oby.21134.
- Rojas, E., D. Rodríguez-Molina, P. Bolli, Z.H. Israili, J. Faría, E. Fidilio, V. Bermúdez, and M. Velasco. 2014. The role of adiponectin in endothelial dysfunction and hypertension. *Current Hypertension Reports* 16: 463. doi:10.1007/s11906-014-0463-7.
- Sansbury, B.E., T.D. Cummins, Y. Tang, J. Hellmann, C.R. Holden, M.A. Harbeson, Y. Chen, R.P. Patel, M. Spite, A. Bhatnagar, and B.G. Hill. 2012. Overexpression of endothelial nitric oxide synthase prevents diet-induced obesity and regulates adipocyte phenotype. *Circulation Research* 111: 1176–1189. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.112.266395.
- Sawamura, T., N. Kume, T. Aoyama, H. Moriwaki, H. Hoshikawa, Y. Aiba, T. Tanaka, S. Miwa, Y. Katsura, T. Kita, and T. Masaki. 1997. An endothelial receptor for oxidized low-density lipoprotein. *Nature* 386: 73–77. doi:10.1038/386073a0.
- Schrammel, A., M. Mussbacher, G. Wölkart, H. Stessel, K. Pail, S. Winkler, M. Schweiger, G. Haemmerle, W. Al Zoughbi, G. Höfler, A. Lametschwandtner, R. Zechner, and B. Mayer. 2014. Endothelial dysfunction

in adipose triglyceride lipase deficiency. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1841: 906–917. doi:10.1016/j. bbalip.2014.03.005.

- Schwartz, E.A., and P.D. Reaven. 2012. Lipolysis of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins, vascular inflammation, and atherosclerosis. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1821: 858–866. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2011.09.021.
- Shah, A., N. Mehta, and M.P. Reilly. 2008. Adipose inflammation, insulin resistance, and cardiovascular disease. *Journal of Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition* 32: 638–644. doi:10.1177/0148607108325251.
- Shaw, P.X. 2004. Rethinking oxidized low-density lipoprotein, its role in atherogenesis and the immune responses associated with it. Archivum Immunologiae et Therapiae Experimentalis (Warsz) 52: 225–239.
- Shepherd, P.R., D.J. Withers, and K. Siddle. 1998. Phosphoinositide 3-kinase: The key switch mechanism in insulin signalling. *The Biochemical Journal* 333(Pt 3): 471–490.
- Shin, S., S. Mohan, and H.-L. Fung. 2011. Intracellular L-arginine concentration does not determine NO production in endothelial cells: Implications on the "L-arginine paradox.". *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 414: 660–663. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2011.09.112.
- Shoelson, S.E., L. Herrero, and A. Naaz. 2007. Obesity, inflammation, and insulin resistance. *Gastroenterology* 132: 2169–2180. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2007.03.059.
- Silver, A.E., S.D. Beske, D.D. Christou, A.J. Donato, K.L. Moreau, I. Eskurza, P.E. Gates, and D.R. Seals. 2007. Overweight and obese humans demonstrate increased vascular endothelial NAD(P)H oxidase-p47(phox) expression and evidence of endothelial oxidative stress. *Circulation* 115: 627–637. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.106.657486.
- Simionescu, M. 2007. Implications of early structuralfunctional changes in the endothelium for vascular disease. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology 27: 266–274. doi:10.1161/01. ATV.0000253884.13901.e4.
- Sowa, G., M. Pypaert, and W.C. Sessa. 2001. Distinction between signaling mechanisms in lipid rafts vs. caveolae. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 98: 14072–14077. doi:10.1073/pnas.241409998.
- Spiroglou, S.G., C.G. Kostopoulos, J.N. Varakis, and H.H. Papadaki. 2010. Adipokines in periaortic and epicardial adipose tissue: Differential expression and relation to atherosclerosis. *Journal of Atherosclerosis* and Thrombosis 17: 115–130.
- Steinberg, H.O., H. Chaker, R. Leaming, A. Johnson, G. Brechtel, and A.D. Baron. 1996. Obesity/insulin resistance is associated with endothelial dysfunction. Implications for the syndrome of insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 97: 2601–2610. doi:10.1172/JCI118709.
- Steinberg, H.O., M. Tarshoby, R. Monestel, G. Hook, J. Cronin, A. Johnson, B. Bayazeed, and A.D. Baron. 1997. Elevated circulating free fatty acid levels impair

endothelium-dependent vasodilation. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 100: 1230–1239. doi:10.1172/JCI119636.

- Stühlinger, M.C., F. Abbasi, J.W. Chu, C. Lamendola, T.L. McLaughlin, J.P. Cooke, G.M. Reaven, and P.S. Tsao. 2002. Relationship between insulin resistance and an endogenous nitric oxide synthase inhibitor. *JAMA* 287: 1420–1426.
- Sun, X., N. Hou, F. Han, Y. Guo, Z. Hui, G. Du, and Y. Zhang. 2013. Effect of high free fatty acids on the anticontractile response of perivascular adipose tissue in rat aorta. *Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology* 63: 169–174. doi:10.1016/j. yjmcc.2013.07.018.
- Symons, J.D., and E.D. Abel. 2013. Lipotoxicity contributes to endothelial dysfunction: A focus on the contribution from ceramide. *Reviews in Endocrine & Metabolic Disorders* 14: 59–68. doi:10.1007/ s11154-012-9235-3.
- Symons, J.D., S.L. McMillin, C. Riehle, J. Tanner, M. Palionyte, E. Hillas, D. Jones, R.C. Cooksey, M.J. Birnbaum, D.A. McClain, Q.-J. Zhang, D. Gale, L.J. Wilson, and E.D. Abel. 2009. Contribution of insulin and Akt1 signaling to endothelial nitric oxide synthase in the regulation of endothelial function and blood pressure. *Circulation Research* 104: 1085–1094. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.108.189316.
- Szasz, T., and R.C. Webb. 2012. Perivascular adipose tissue: More than just structural support. *Clinical Science* (*London, England: 1979*) 122: 1–12. doi:10.1042/ CS20110151.
- Taguchi, K., T. Kobayashi, T. Matsumoto, and K. Kamata. 2011. Dysfunction of endothelium-dependent relaxation to insulin via PKC-mediated GRK2/Akt activation in aortas of ob/ob mice. *American Journal of Physiology: Heart and Circulatory Physiology* 301: H571–H583. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.01189.2010.
- Taguchi, K., T. Matsumoto, K. Kamata, and T. Kobayashi. 2012. G protein-coupled receptor kinase 2, with β-arrestin 2, impairs insulin-induced Akt/endothelial nitric oxide synthase signaling in ob/ob mouse aorta. *Diabetes* 61: 1978–1985. doi:10.2337/db11-1729.
- Taguchi, K., T. Matsumoto, and T. Kobayashi. 2015. G-protein-coupled receptor kinase 2 and endothelial dysfunction: Molecular insights and pathophysiological mechanisms. *Journal of Smooth Muscle Research* 51: 37–49. doi:10.1540/jsmr.51.37.
- Thal, D.M., R.Y. Yeow, C. Schoenau, J. Huber, and J.J.G. Tesmer. 2011. Molecular mechanism of selectivity among G protein-coupled receptor kinase 2 inhibitors. *Molecular Pharmacology* 80: 294–303. doi:10.1124/ mol.111.071522.
- Thalmann, S., and C.A. Meier. 2007. Local adipose tissue depots as cardiovascular risk factors. *Cardiovascular Research* 75: 690–701. doi:10.1016/j. cardiores.2007.03.008.
- Topal, G., J.-L.G. Topal, A. Brunet, L. Walch, J.-L. Boucher, and M. David-Dufilho. 2006. Mitochondrial arginase II modulates nitric-oxide synthesis through

nonfreely exchangeable L-arginine pools in human endothelial cells. *The Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* 318: 1368–1374. doi:10.1124/jpet.106.103747.

- Trochu, J.N., V. Leblais, Y. Rautureau, F. Bévérelli, H. Le Marec, A. Berdeaux, and C. Gauthier. 1999. Beta 3-adrenoceptor stimulation induces vasorelaxation mediated essentially by endothelium-derived nitric oxide in rat thoracic aorta. *British Journal of Pharmacology* 128: 69–76. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0702797.
- Tschopp, J., and K. Schroder. 2010. NLRP3 inflammasome activation: The convergence of multiple signalling pathways on ROS production? *Nature Reviews: Immunology* 10: 210–215. doi:10.1038/nri2725.
- Uittenbogaard, A., P.W. Shaul, I.S. Yuhanna, A. Blair, and E.J. Smart. 2000. High density lipoprotein prevents oxidized low density lipoprotein-induced inhibition of endothelial nitric-oxide synthase localization and activation in caveolae. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275: 11278–11283.
- van Harmelen, V., A. Eriksson, G. Aström, K. Wåhlén, E. Näslund, F. Karpe, K. Frayn, T. Olsson, J. Andersson, M. Rydén, and P. Arner. 2008. Vascular peptide endothelin-1 links fat accumulation with alterations of visceral adipocyte lipolysis. *Diabetes* 57: 378–386. doi:10.2337/db07-0893.
- van Tits, L., J. de Graaf, H. Toenhake, W. van Heerde, and A. Stalenhoef. 2005. C-reactive protein and annexin A5 bind to distinct sites of negatively charged phospholipids present in oxidized low-density lipoprotein. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 25: 717–722. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000157979.51673.2c.
- Vandanmagsar, B., Y.-H. Youm, A. Ravussin, J.E. Galgani, K. Stadler, R.L. Mynatt, E. Ravussin, J.M. Stephens, and V.D. Dixit. 2011. The NLRP3 inflammasome instigates obesity-induced inflammation and insulin resistance. *Nature Medicine* 17: 179–188. doi:10.1038/ nm.2279.
- Vandenbroucke, E., D. Mehta, R. Minshall, and A.B. Malik. 2008. Regulation of endothelial junctional permeability. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1123: 134–145. doi:10.1196/ annals.1420.016.
- Vanhaesebroeck, B., S.J. Leevers, K. Ahmadi, J. Timms, R. Katso, P.C. Driscoll, R. Woscholski, P.J. Parker, and M.D. Waterfield. 2001. Synthesis and function of 3-phosphorylated inositol lipids. *Annual Review of Biochemistry* 70: 535–602. doi:10.1146/annurev. biochem.70.1.535.
- Venugopal, S.K., S. Devaraj, I. Yuhanna, P. Shaul, and I. Jialal. 2002. Demonstration that C-reactive protein decreases eNOS expression and bioactivity in human aortic endothelial cells. *Circulation* 106: 1439–1441.
- Vidal, F., C. Colomé, J. Martínez-González, and L. Badimon. 1998. Atherogenic concentrations of native low-density lipoproteins down-regulate nitric-oxide-synthase mRNA and protein levels in endothelial cells. *European Journal of Biochemistry* 252: 378–384.

- Virdis, A., F. Santini, R. Colucci, E. Duranti, G. Salvetti, I. Rugani, C. Segnani, M. Anselmino, N. Bernardini, C. Blandizzi, A. Salvetti, A. Pinchera, and S. Taddei. 2011. Vascular generation of tumor necrosis factor-α reduces nitric oxide availability in small arteries from visceral fat of obese patients. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 58: 238–247. doi:10.1016/j. jacc.2011.01.050.
- Virdis, A., E. Duranti, C. Rossi, U. Dell'Agnello, E. Santini, M. Anselmino, M. Chiarugi, S. Taddei, and A. Solini. 2015. Tumour necrosis factor-alpha participates on the endothelin-1/nitric oxide imbalance in small arteries from obese patients: Role of perivascular adipose tissue. *European Heart Journal* 36: 784– 794. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehu072.
- Virkamäki, A., K. Ueki, and C.R. Kahn. 1999. Proteinprotein interaction in insulin signaling and the molecular mechanisms of insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 103: 931–943. doi:10.1172/ JCI6609.
- Wakana, N., D. Irie, M. Kikai, K. Terada, K. Yamamoto, H. Kawahito, T. Kato, T. Ogata, T. Ueyama, S. Matoba, and H. Yamada. 2015. Maternal high-fat diet exaggerates atherosclerosis in adult offspring by augmenting periaortic adipose tissue-specific proinflammatory response. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 35: 558–569. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.305122.
- Waki, H., and P. Tontonoz. 2007. Endocrine functions of adipose tissue. *Annual Review of Pathology* 2: 31–56. doi:10.1146/annurev.pathol.2.010506.091859.
- Walston, J., R.E. Andersen, M. Seibert, H. Hilfiker, B. Beamer, J. Blumenthal, and E.T. Poehlman. 2003. Arg64 beta3-adrenoceptor variant and the components of energy expenditure. *Obesity Research* 11: 509–511. doi:10.1038/oby.2003.71.
- Wang, L., A.R. Sapuri-Butti, H.H. Aung, A.N. Parikh, and J.C. Rutledge. 2008. Triglyceride-rich lipoprotein lipolysis increases aggregation of endothelial cell membrane microdomains and produces reactive oxygen species. *American Journal of Physiology: Heart* and Circulatory Physiology 295: H237–H244. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.01366.2007.
- Wang, L., R. Gill, T.L. Pedersen, L.J. Higgins, J.W. Newman, and J.C. Rutledge. 2009a. Triglyceride-rich lipoprotein lipolysis releases neutral and oxidized FFAs that induce endothelial cell inflammation. *Journal of Lipid Research* 50: 204–213. doi:10.1194/ jlr.M700505-JLR200.
- Wang, P., T.-Y. Xu, Y.-F. Guan, D.-F. Su, G.-R. Fan, and C.-Y. Miao. 2009b. Perivascular adipose tissue-derived visfatin is a vascular smooth muscle cell growth factor: Role of nicotinamide mononucleotide. *Cardiovascular Research* 81: 370–380. doi:10.1093/cvr/cvn288.
- Wang, Y.I., J. Schulze, N. Raymond, T. Tomita, K. Tam, S.I. Simon, and A.G. Passerini. 2011. Endothelial inflammation correlates with subject triglycerides and waist size after a high-fat meal. *American Journal of Physiology: Heart and Circulatory Physiology* 300: H784–H791. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.01036.2010.

- Weber, C., L. Fraemohs, and E. Dejana. 2007. The role of junctional adhesion molecules in vascular inflammation. *Nature Reviews: Immunology* 7: 467–477. doi:10.1038/nri2096.
- Wei, Y., G. Liu, J. Yang, R. Zheng, L. Jiang, and P. Bao. 2013. The association between metabolic syndrome and vascular endothelial dysfunction in adolescents. *Experimental and Therapeutic Medicine* 5: 1663– 1666. doi:10.3892/etm.2013.1055.
- Weil, B.R., C.M. Westby, G.P. Van Guilder, J.J. Greiner, B.L. Stauffer, and C.A. DeSouza. 2011. Enhanced endothelin-1 system activity with overweight and obesity. *American Journal of Physiology: Heart* and Circulatory Physiology 301: H689–H695. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00206.2011.
- Weisberg, S.P., D. McCann, M. Desai, M. Rosenbaum, R.L. Leibel, and A.W. Ferrante. 2003. Obesity is associated with macrophage accumulation in adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1796–1808. doi:10.1172/JCI19246.
- Wen, H., D. Gris, Y. Lei, S. Jha, L. Zhang, M.T.-H. Huang, W.J. Brickey, and J.P.-Y. Ting. 2011. Fatty acidinduced NLRP3-ASC inflammasome activation interferes with insulin signaling. *Nature Immunology* 12: 408–415. doi:10.1038/ni.2022.
- Williams, I.L., S.B. Wheatcroft, A.M. Shah, and M.T. Kearney. 2002. Obesity, atherosclerosis and the vascular endothelium: Mechanisms of reduced nitric oxide bioavailability in obese humans. *International Journal* of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders 26: 754– 764. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0801995.
- Xia, M., K.M. Boini, J.M. Abais, M. Xu, Y. Zhang, and P.-L. Li. 2014. Endothelial NLRP3 inflammasome activation and enhanced neointima formation in mice by adipokine visfatin. *The American Journal of Pathology* 184: 1617–1628. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2014.01.032.
- Xiao, X., Y. Dong, J. Zhong, R. Cao, X. Zhao, G. Wen, and J. Liu. 2011. Adiponectin protects endothelial cells from the damages induced by the intermittent high level of glucose. *Endocrine* 40: 386–393. doi:10.1007/s12020-011-9531-9.
- Xu, H., A.V. Hertzel, K.A. Steen, Q. Wang, J. Suttles, and D.A. Bernlohr. 2015. Uncoupling lipid metabolism from inflammation through fatty acid binding proteindependent expression of UCP2. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 35: 1055–1065. doi:10.1128/MCB.01122-14.
- Yang, Z., and X.-F. Ming. 2013. Arginase: The emerging therapeutic target for vascular oxidative stress and inflammation. *Frontiers in Immunology* 4: 149. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2013.00149.
- Ye, J. 2011. Adipose tissue vascularization: Its role in chronic inflammation. *Current Diabetes Reports* 11: 203–210. doi:10.1007/s11892-011-0183-1.
- Ye, J., Z. Gao, J. Yin, and Q. He. 2007. Hypoxia is a potential risk factor for chronic inflammation and

adiponectin reduction in adipose tissue of ob/ob and dietary obese mice. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 293: E1118–E1128. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00435.2007.

- Yu, Y., A.G. Rajapakse, J.-P. Montani, Z. Yang, and X.-F. Ming. 2014. p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase is involved in arginase-II-mediated eNOS-uncoupling in obesity. *Cardiovascular Diabetology* 13: 113. doi:10.1186/s12933-014-0113-z.
- Yudkin, J.S., C.D. Stehouwer, J.J. Emeis, and S.W. Coppack. 1999. C-reactive protein in healthy subjects: Associations with obesity, insulin resistance, and endothelial dysfunction: A potential role for cytokines originating from adipose tissue? *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 19: 972–978.
- Zeng, G., F.H. Nystrom, L.V. Ravichandran, L.N. Cong, M. Kirby, H. Mostowski, and M.J. Quon. 2000. Roles for insulin receptor, PI3-kinase, and Akt in insulinsignaling pathways related to production of nitric oxide in human vascular endothelial cells. *Circulation* 101: 1539–1545.
- Zhang, Q.-J., W.L. Holland, L. Wilson, J.M. Tanner, D. Kearns, J.M. Cahoon, D. Pettey, J. Losee, B. Duncan, D. Gale, C.A. Kowalski, N. Deeter, A. Nichols, M. Deesing, C. Arrant, T. Ruan, C. Boehme, D.R. McCamey, J. Rou, K. Ambal, K.K. Narra, S.A. Summers, E.D. Abel, and J.D. Symons. 2012. Ceramide mediates vascular dysfunction in diet-induced obesity by PP2A-mediated dephosphorylation of the eNOS-Akt complex. *Diabetes* 61: 1848–1859. doi:10.2337/db11-1399.
- Zhang, Y., X. Li, A.L. Pitzer, Y. Chen, L. Wang, and P.-L. Li. 2015. Coronary endothelial dysfunction induced by nucleotide oligomerization domain-like receptor protein with pyrin domain containing 3 inflammasome activation during hypercholesterolemia: Beyond inflammation. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 22: 1084–1096. doi:10.1089/ars.2014.5978.
- Zhao, L., Z. Fu, J. Wu, K.W. Aylor, E.J. Barrett, W. Cao, and Z. Liu. 2015. Inflammation-induced microvascular insulin resistance is an early event in diet-induced obesity. *Clinical Science (London, England: 1979)* 129: 1025–1036. doi:10.1042/CS20150143.
- Zhu, L., L. Hu, X. Li, G. Wang, W. Shan, L. Ma, and X. Wang. 2010. Relationship between Trp64Arg mutation in the β3-adrenergic receptor gene and metabolic syndrome: A seven-year follow-up study. *Chinese Medical Journal* 123: 2375–2378.
- Ziccardi, P., F. Nappo, G. Giugliano, K. Esposito, R. Marfella, M. Cioffi, F. D'Andrea, A.M. Molinari, and D. Giugliano. 2002. Reduction of inflammatory cytokine concentrations and improvement of endothelial functions in obese women after weight loss over one year. *Circulation* 105: 804–809.

Diet-Induced Obesity and the Mechanism of Leptin Resistance

16

Atilla Engin

Abstract

Leptin signaling blockade by chronic overstimulation of the leptin receptor or hypothalamic pro-inflammatory responses due to elevated levels of saturated fatty acid can induce leptin resistance by activating negative feedback pathways. Although, long form leptin receptor (Ob-Rb) initiates leptin signaling through more than seven different signal transduction pathways, excessive suppressor of cytokine signaling-3 (SOCS-3) activity is a potential mechanism for the leptin resistance that characterizes human obesity. Because the leptin-responsive metabolic pathways broadly integrate with other neurons to control energy balance, the methods used to counteract the leptin resistance has extremely limited effect. In this chapter, besides the impairment of central and peripheral leptin signaling pathways, limited access of leptin to central nervous system (CNS) through blood-brain barrier, mismatch between high leptin and the amount of leptin receptor expression, contradictory effects of cellular and circulating molecules on leptin signaling, the connection between leptin signaling and endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress and self-regulation of leptin signaling has been discussed in terms of leptin resistance.

Keywords

Leptin resistance • Leptin receptor • Soluble leptin receptor • Leptin signaling • Suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 (SOCS3) • Anorexigenic proopiomelanocortin (POMC) neurons • Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) • Signal transducer and activator of transcription 5 (STAT5) • Phosphodiesterase 3 (PDE3) • Endoplasmic reticulum stress

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (⊠) Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_16

1 Introduction

Leptin regulates energy expenditure and food intake by communicating with the central nervous system (CNS) (Harvey and Ashford 2003). Circulating leptin levels accurately reflect the amount of body lipid across a broad range of adipose tissue. Despite increased leptin levels in obesity, a high content of dietary fat changes the set point of leptin action (Frederich et al. 1995). Hypothalamic regulation of energy homeostasis is mediated by orexigenic agouti-related protein (AgRP) and anorexigenic pro-opiomelanocortin (POMC) neurons. Actually, leptin and insulin prevents obesity by maintaining energy balance. Elevated insulin and leptin levels in the cerebrospinal fluid of obese individuals indicate a chronic state of central insulin and leptin resistance (Zhang et al. 2008). Leptin signaling blockade by chronic overstimulation of the leptin receptor and activation of negative feedback pathways may cause leptin resistance. Alternatively, high-fat diet could either directly block leptin signaling or activate endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress and inflammation (Knight et al. 2010). However, it is strongly thought that hypothalamic insulin resistance is the primary consequence of overfeeding, and this in turn causes leptin resistance later (Wang et al. 2001). Thus, after high-fat diet, hypothalamic inflammation occurs simultaneously with the increased serine phosphorylation of the insulin receptor and insulin receptor substrate-2 (IRS-2) (De Souza et al. 2005). However, endogenous hyperinsulinemia is associated with increased circulating leptin only in the absence of insulin resistance (Mantzoros et al. 1998). Elevated central saturated fatty acid level can induce hypothalamic pro-inflammatory responses and leptin resistance, which are associated with disorders of energy homeostasis due to diet-induced obesity (Cheng et al. 2015). Most of the studies have focused on the role of fatty acid-stimulated hypothalamic inflammation in leptin resistance. Thus, enhanced expressions of interleukin (IL)-6, tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-alpha, suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 (SOCS3), inhibitor kappa B kinase-beta (IKKbeta) and IKKepsilon is associated with increased accumulation of saturated fatty acids in the hypothalamus even before the onset of obesity or increased accumulation of adipose tissue (Thaler et al. 2012). Indeed, the activation of IKKbeta/nuclear factor-kappa B (NF-kappaB) may result in leptin and insulin resistance in the CNS via the expression of the SOCS3, a well-known inhibitor of insulin and leptin signaling. In this respect, hypothalamic inflammation induced by saturated fatty acids may be an initiator factor in obesity (Cesar and Pisani 2016). Although leptin has a vital role in body weight control by suppressing food intake, a high cereal fiber intake from oat or wheat bran improves leptin sensitivity by increasing the protein expressions of Janus kinase 2 (JAK2) and signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3), and by decreasing the protein expression of SOCS3 (Zhang et al. 2016).

Molecular basis of leptin resistance is tried to be explained through the CNS-related mechanisms mostly (Howard et al. 2004; Myers 2004). By contrast, circadian disruption of peripheral endogenous adipose clock induces central leptin resistance. Thus, leptin resistance plays a key-role in circadian dysfunction-induced obesity. Although, leptin-feedback is controlled by coupling of the central and peripheral clocks, studies related to peripheral leptin resistance are very scanty (Kettner et al. 2015). Therefore, promising strategies to counteract leptin resistance have shown limited efficacy or even relevant adverse effects in preclinical and clinical studies (Santoro et al. 2015).

2 Leptin Signal Transduction Pathways in Diet-Induced Obesity

Although there are six different isoforms of leptin receptors, the long form leptin receptor (Ob-Rb) isoform is the important one for JAK2 and STAT3 binding. After binding to Ob-Rb, leptin activates JAK2/STAT3 signaling. By this process, Ob-Rb becomes phosphorylated. Leptin signaling through STAT3 is critical for maintaining normal energy homeostasis. Hence, hyperleptinemiae increases the STAT3 phosphorylation not only in the hypothalamus but also in the brain. Phospho-STAT3 translocates to the nucleus and activates the SOCS3 (Hosoi et al. 2002; Hosoi and Ozawa 2016). Ob-Rb is highly expressed in the hypothalamus and cerebellum of the human brain. But the levels of Ob-Rb are significantly higher in cerebellum of both lean and obese individuals. Interestingly, obesity and hyperleptinemia is not associated with down-regulation of the Ob-Rb in the human brain routinely (Burguera et al. 2000). The signaling-form of the leptin receptor exhibits a somato-dendritic expression pattern in POMC and neuropeptide Y (NPY)/AgRP neurons (Ha et al. 2013). POMC neurons in diet-induced obesity are resistant to STAT3 activation by leptin. Furthermore, selectively over-expression of Ob-Rb in POMC neurons increases susceptibility to the development of diet-induced obesity (Gamber et al. 2012). Mainly, Ob-Rb initiates leptin signaling through both JAK2-dependent and JAK2-independent pathways, including the JAK2-STAT3 pathway, tyrosine phosphorylation sites of Ob-Rb-associated JAK2-IRSphosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) pathway, Ob-Rb-Tyr(985)-SH2-containing tyrosine phosphatase (SHP-2)-extracellular signal-regulated (ERK) pathway, Ob-Rb-Tyr(1138)kinase STAT3-SOCS3-hypothalamic melanocortin pathway, PI3K-phosphodiesterase-3B (PDE3B)cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) signaling pathway, PI3K/Akt/mechanistic (mammalian) target of rapamycin (mTOR)/S6 K pathway and alpha2-5'-adenosine monophosphate (AMP)-activated protein kinase (AMPK)-STAT3 signaling pathway (Martin et al. 2006; Morris and Rui 2009; Myers 2004) (Fig. 16.1). Although, it is proposed that leptin resistance of obese individuals may depend on insensitivity to peripheral leptin (Van Heek et al. 1997), all central leptin signaling pathways may be impaired during the development of diet-induced obesity.

The tyrosine phosphorylation of STAT proteins promotes their nuclear translocation. The phosphorylated STAT proteins including STAT3 are subjected to transcriptional regulation after binding to specific DNA elements (Darnell et al. 1994; Zhong et al. 1994). Upon the phosphorylation of JAK2 tyrosine kinase by Ob-Rb, the acti-

vated JAK2 then phosphorylates the intracellular domain of Ob-Rb on Tyr985, Tyr1077, and Tyr1138. While Ob-Rb Tyr1077 plays a dominant role for the acute phosphorylation of STAT5a, Ob-Rb Tyr1138 has a secondary role for the STAT5b phosphorylation. Leptin-induced phosphorylation of STAT5 and S6 in the hypothalamus exhibits the phosphorylation of Tyr1077 on Ob-Rb, and defines crucial roles for Tyr1077 and Tyr985 in the regulation of STAT5 and phosphorylation of the ribosomal S6 kinase (RSK)/ S6(P)/7-methylguanosine cap (cap)-dependent translation, respectively (Gong et al. 2007) (Fig. 16.1). However, deletion of STAT5 in CNS may result in increased food intake and significantly more weight gain which is consistent with the increase in circulating leptin and insulin levels approximately 4.5- and 8-fold, respectively. In this regard, STAT5 deficiency may cause both leptin and insulin resistance (Lee et al. 2008). Deletion of both STAT5a and STAT5b in the brain causes leptin resistance, but to a lesser extent than STAT3 deletion (Lee et al. 2008). Tyr1138/STAT3-mediated feedback inhibition attenuates STAT5-dependent transcription during chronic Ob-Rb activation (Gong et al. 2007).

The activation of STAT3 by Tyr1138 on Ob-Rb is one of the major mechanisms initiating leptin signaling (Myers 2004). Inversely, Tyr1138 on Ob-Rb and SOCS3 represent major effector components for the feedback inhibition of Ob-Rb signaling (Dunn et al. 2005). Thus, leptinstimulated SOCS3 acts as a feedback inhibitor in the JAK2-STAT3 pathway. Leptin also activates STAT3 in various hypothalamic nuclei. By contrast, loss of STAT3 effect on Ob-Rb abolishes leptin-induced STAT3 phosphorylation and causes hyperphagia and morbid obesity (Piper et al. 2008). In this context, another proposed mechanism for leptin resistance is a leptindependent increase of the SOCS-3 mRNA in hypothalamus. Indeed, SOCS-3 is a leptininducible inhibitor of leptin signaling and blocks leptin-induced signal transduction. Therefore, expression of SOCS-3 mRNA in the arcuate and dorsomedial hypothalamic nuclei is increased in leptin-resistant obesity (Bjørbaek et al. 1998a). As a negative regulator of leptin signaling, exces-



Fig. 16.1 The postulated mechanisms for the leptin signaling and leptin resistance. Leptin binds to Ob-Rb and activates leptin receptor-associated JAK2. Upon the phosphorylation of JAK2 tyrosine kinase by Ob-Rb, the activated JAK2 then phosphorylates the intracellular domain of Ob-Rb on Tyr985, Tyr1077, and Tyr1138. Ob-Rb initiates leptin signaling through both JAK2dependent and JAK2-independent pathways. SOCS-3 as a major leptin-inducible inhibitor of leptin signaling blocks leptin-induced signal transduction. Excessive SOCS-3 activity associated with chronic low-grade inflammation in obesity is a potential mechanism for the leptin resistance that characterizes human obesity (LOX lectin-like oxidized low-density lipoprotein (ox-LDL) receptor, SREBP-1c sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c, ATF6 activating membrane-bound transcription factor 6, PERK PRKR-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase, IRE1 inositol requiring enzyme 1, TCPTP T cell protein tyrosine phosphatase, GRP78 78-kD glucose-regulated/binding immunoglobulin protein, CRP C-reactive

sive SOCS-3 activity is a potential mechanism for the leptin resistance that characterizes human obesity (Bjørbaek et al. 1998a). (Fig. 16.1).

On the other hand, leptin signaling involves PI3K-phosphodiesterase-3B (PDE3B)-cAMP signaling pathway (Sahu et al. 2013). In addition to PI3K, leptin also increases PDE3B activities in

protein, IL-6 interleukin 6, TNF-alpha tumor necrosis factor-alpha, IKK inhibitory-kappaB kinase, TLR4 tolllike receptor 4, ER endoplasmic reticulum, UPR unfolded protein response, CHOP CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein homologous protein, JNK2 c-Jun N-terminal kinase 2, SOCS3 suppressor of cytokine signaling 3, PTP1B protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B, SHP2B1 SH2-containing protein tyrosine phosphatase 2 B1, SH2 domain-containing transcription factor B1, ERK extracellular signalregulated kinase, Tyr tyrosine, Ob-Rb long form of the leptin receptor, STAT signal transducer and activator of transcription, pSTAT phosphorylated signal transducer and activator transcription, PI3K phosphoinositide-3 kinase, cAMP 3',5'-cyclic adenosine monophosphate, PDE3B PI3K-phosphodiesterase-3B, Akt protein kinase B, *mTOR* mammalian target of rapamycin, *NF-kappaB* nuclear factor-kappa B, RSK ribosomal S6 kinase, IRS insulin receptor substrate, TNFR1 TNF receptor-1, KATP potassium-ATP channel, PIP3 phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-trisphosphate, *S6K1* S6 kinase 1)

the hypothalamus. Thus, PDE3 inhibition reverses the anorectic and body weight-reducing effects of leptin. In this case, PI3K-PDE3B-cAMP pathway interacts with the JAK2-STAT3 pathway (Zhao et al. 2002). In fact, diet-induced obesity is associated with hyperphagia, hyperleptinaemia, hyperinsulinaemia and increased hypothalamic phosphorylated-Akt levels. During the development of diet-induced obesity, hypothalamic PDE3B-cAMP-Akt pathway of leptin signaling is impaired. This defect constitutes one of the principal mechanisms of central leptin resistance (Sahu et al. 2015). Furthermore, forkhead box protein O1 (FOXO1) stimulates the transcription of the orexigenic neuropeptides through the PI3K/Akt signaling pathway. On the other hand, it suppresses the transcription of anorexigenic POMC by antagonizing the STAT3 activity (Kim et al. 2006). Interestingly, PI3K may contribute to the activation of both AgRP and POMC neurons, but the direction of PI3K regulation by leptin depends on whether the action is mediated directly or indirectly. Approximately 60% of the POMC neurons have leptin-activated PI3K (Xu et al. 2005). Thus, POMC-specific leptin receptor deletion results in the development of hyperleptinemia and a mild obesity (Balthasar et al. 2004). In lean individuals, PI3K/3-phosphoinositide dependent protein kinase 1 (PDK1)/FOXO1dependent signaling is required for hypothalamic POMC transcription. Impaired activation of this pathway also results in hyperphagia and increased body weight (Belgardt et al. 2008). Collectively, PI3K signaling plays an important role in transducing leptin action in the hypothalamus (Zhao et al. 2002).

Since NPY/AgRP neurons are important target of leptin signaling in the hypothalamus, NPY/ AgRP neurons may be involved in the development of resistance to the satiety action of leptin in the hypothalamus (Sahu 2002). Leptin and insulin acts in parallel during the stimulation of PI3K in POMC neurons but they behave in opposite ways on NPY/AgRP neurons (Xu et al. 2005). In POMC neurons, insulin, via activation of adenosine triphosphate (ATP)-dependent potassium/ ATP (K^+/ATP) channels, is strongly able to impede the effects of leptin. K⁺/ATP channel activity in POMC neurons has a critical role in regulating the set point of hypothalamic POMC cell activity. Surprisingly, insulin-effect leads to accumulation of the PI3K product, phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-trisphosphate (PIP3), in POMC neurons and opening of K⁺/ATP channels (Plum et al. 2006). However, leptin is not able to overcome this insulin-induced hyperpolarization. Accordingly, chronic activation of PI3K by deletion of the PIP3 phosphatase leads to diet-induced hyperphagia, obesity and leptin resistance (Plum et al. 2006). In this manner, enhanced activation of PI3K signaling results in leptin resistance due to PIP3-deletion and K⁺/ATP channel activation. Indeed, high-fat diet exhibits a significant reduction in POMC expression in an Akt activation, FOXO1-dependent manner (Belgardt et al. 2008). Nevertheless, the underlying mechanism behind the development of selective leptin resistance through the PI3K pathway is controversial. Substantially, high-fat feeding leads to impairment in PI3K pathway of leptin signaling at initial phase of diet-induced obesity. However, at longer period, both PI3K and STAT3 signaling is abolished. Ultimately, selective defect in the PI3K pathway of leptin signaling contributes to the central leptin resistance and refractory obesity (Metlakunta et al. 2008; Sahu 2011). Leptin utilizes both STAT3 and PI3K pathways, whereas insulin action is mediated by only PI3K-Akt pathway in the hypothalamus. However, insulin also increases the leptin-induced phosphorylation of STAT3 and its activation (Carvalheira et al. 2001). In this respect, interaction of PI3K-PDE3B-cAMP pathway with the JAK2-STAT3 pathway is one of the critical events of leptin signaling in the hypothalamus (Sahu 2011). Ob-Rb and other isoforms may also signal via mitogen activated protein kinases (MAPK), PI3K, and nitric oxide pathways (Bjørbaek et al. 1997). These evidences indicate that intracellular activation of PI3K and STAT3 signaling is crucial for the regulation of body weight by leptin (Bates and Myers 2003). In particular, the Ob-Rb signaling via STAT3 is the central component of energy expenditure control by leptin (Bates et al. 2004). Thereby, resistance to the appetite-suppressing effects of leptin is associated with obesity (Münzberg et al. 2005). While the orexigenic neuropeptides are downregulated by leptin, the anorexigenic neuropeptides are upregulated. In leptin-resistant state, despite having high plasma leptin concentrations related to the size of adipose tissue, obese humans fail to retain appetitesuppressing effect and could not reduce own

weight (Stanley et al. 2005). Although it is proposed that leptin-induced feeding behavior is blocked by the stomach-derived appetiteincreasing peptide, ghrelin (Nakazato et al. 2001), high-fat diet blunts ghrelin signaling and causes ghrelin resistance via a mechanism involving in activation of inflammation in obesity (Naznin et al. 2015). Briggs et al. claimed that the main reason of ghrelin resistance is diet-induced hyperleptinemia in obesity (Briggs et al. 2014). Moreover, increase in SOCS3 expression mediates inhibitory action of ghrelin on leptinstimulated STAT3 phosphorylation, neuronal firing, and feeding behavior. Thereby, ghrelin induces leptin resistance by increasing SOCS3 expression by the adenylate cyclase-cAMP-the exchange protein activated signal transduction pathway, which impairs leptin-stimulated STAT3 phosphorylation and neuronal firing (Heldsinger et al. 2014).

Very rare genetic disorders have been reported in obese humans, which might be due to a sporadic mutation in leptin gene (Paz-Filho et al. 2010). Virtually, most of the obese patients are in state of leptin resistance. This means that obese individuals are resistant to the effects of endogenous and exogenous leptin (Jéquier 2002). During the development of obesity, skeletal muscle becomes resistant to the effects of leptin. In this context, reduced capacity for leptin to stimulate fatty acid oxidation, coupled with an increased potential for fatty acid uptake, may contribute to the accumulation of intramuscular triacylglycerol (Steinberg et al. 2002). Peripheral effect of leptin on skeletal muscle is mediated by the activation of the AMPK signaling pathway (Minokoshi et al. 2002). The activation of and changes in the subcellular localization of the alpha-2 catalytic subunit of alpha2 AMPK are required for leptininduced stimulation of fatty acid oxidation and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-alpha (PPAR-alpha) gene expression in muscle cells (Suzuki et al. 2007). Blocking AMPK activation inhibits the phosphorylation of acetyl-CoA carboxylase (ACC), which is stimulated by circulating leptin. In this respect, AMPK is a critical mediator for leptin's effects on fatty acid oxidation (Minokoshi et al. 2002). Thus, diet-induced obesity alters alpha2-AMPK activity in muscle cells and hypothalamus. In obese individuals, effect of leptin on alpha2-AMPK-STAT3v signaling pathway is impaired. Defective responses of AMPK to leptin may contribute to resistance to leptin action on food intake and energy expenditure (Martin et al. 2006). AMPK stimulates fatty acid oxidation through phosphorylation of ACC. Reduced malonyl-CoA synthesis activates carnitine-palmitoyl-CoA transferase-1, while entry of fatty acid into mitochondria increased for oxidation (Kahn et al. 2005). Inhibition of AMPK-ACC pathway in hypothalamus is also necessary for the anorexigenic effects of leptin (Minokoshi et al. 2004). On the other hand, inhibition of ACC alone blocks leptin-mediated decreases in food intake, body weight, and mRNA level of the orexigenic AgRP (Gao et al. 2007). Thus, lack of responsiveness of AMPK-ACC pathway to leptin could provide a molecular mechanism of an early sign of leptin resistance in diet-induced obesity (Martin et al. 2006). SOCS3 suppresses basal and leptin-stimulated activity and phosphorylation of alpha2AMPK and its downstream target, ACC. SOCS3 within skeletal muscle is a critical regulator of leptin and insulin action and increased SOCS3 may mediate insulin and leptin resistance in obesity (Yang et al. 2012). A high-fat diet causes an inflammatory response in association with increased expression of hypothalamic IL-6, which is accompanied by increases in expression of several proinflammatory cytokines. Increases in proinflammatory cytokines is associated with the reduced leptin signaling (Thaler and Schwartz 2010). Thus, chronic low-grade inflammation in obesity is associated with increased circulating IL-6 and leptin levels, and ultimately increased SOCS3 expression. Increased SOCS3 can lead to the development of central and peripheral leptin resistance (Sarvas et al. 2013).

The consumption of a high-fat diet dampens hypothalamic ribosomal S6 kinase 1 (S6K1) phosphorylation. Consequently, reduced hypothalamic mTOR complex 1 (mTORC1)-S6K signaling contributes to the development of hyperphagia, weight gain and leptin resistance (Cota et al. 2008). By contrast, leptin stimulates phosphorylation of S6K, which is a major physiological substrate of the mTOR kinase in the hypothalamus (Cota et al. 2006). Furthermore, deletion of S6K1 in the hypothalamus also abolishes leptin's effect (Blouet et al. 2008). Phospho-STAT3 (pSTAT3) and simultaneous mTOR-S6K signaling activity is inhibited by the SOCS3 upregulation in POMC neurons. The onset of leptin resistance and obesity follows this process (Reed et al. 2010). The PI3K/Akt pathway stimulates the mTOR/S6K pathway at least in POMC neurons; additionally, chronic activation of the PI3K/Akt/mTOR/S6K pathway in POMC neurons may alter synaptic transmission and/or neural wiring in the hypothalamus, resulting in leptin resistance (Morris and Rui 2009).

3 Limited Access of Leptin to Brain

Resistance to leptin's action may occur in a state of limited access of leptin to CNS through bloodbrain barrier. Actually, leptin enters into the CNS via unidirectional system. Receptor-mediated transport of leptin across the blood-brain barrier is mediated by short leptin receptor isoform, which are intensely expressed in microvessels, choroid plexus, and leptomeninges (Bjørbaek et al. 1998b). The significant negative correlation between cerebrospinal-fluid leptin and POMC is secondary to leptin resistance and neuronal changes associated with obesity (Page-Wilson et al. 2015). In addition, leptin is transported from blood to brain by a saturable system (Banks et al. 1996). In other words, the transport of leptin across the blood-brain barrier is most efficient when serum levels are low. In this case, maximum leptin transport into brain is occurred at serum levels of 5-10 ng/mL (Banks 2012). Furthermore, the maximal hypothalamic leptin signaling capacity is diminished in leptinresistant subjects (Scarpace et al. 2005). The leptin cerebrospinal-fluid/serum ratio in lean individuals is 4.3-fold higher than that in obese individuals. Thereupon, the capacity of leptin transport to brain is lower in obese individuals (Caro et al. 1996). This suggests that there is a saturable and active transporter of leptin from circulation into intrathecal space (Koistinen et al. 1998). Obese humans have lower levels of leptin in cerebrospinal fluid, even though their plasma leptin is higher when compared to nonobese humans. This finding indicates that obese individuals have either saturated or defective leptin transport system. Despite high plasma leptin levels, reduced efficiency of brain leptin transfer among obese individuals results in leptin resistance (Schwartz et al. 1996). Therefore, it is thought that the main cause of leptin resistance at least in part, is related to decreased transport of leptin across the blood-brain barrier in obese humans (Banks 2001). Substantially, peripheral leptin resistance may occur while retaining central leptin sensitivity in diet-induced obesity (Van Heek et al. 1997). In fact, leptin is a component of negative feedback loop between adipose tissue and brain (Banks 2008). Therefore, high serum leptin/adiponectin ratio with high levels of serum triglycerides may be markers of "at-risk" obesity (Labruna et al. 2011). Adipose tissue dysfunction in obesity leads to hypertriglyceridemia due to increased hepatic very-low-density lipoprotein (VLDL) production and decreased triglyceride hydrolysis (van de Woestijne et al. 2011). Triglycerides inhibit the transport of leptin across the blood-brain barrier. Decreasing leptin levels in the brain re-directs caloric use towards food-seeking activities. Thereby, hypertriglyceridemia is important in the onset of the peripheral leptin resistance and obesity (Banks et al. 2006; Banks 2012).

4 Leptin Receptor Sensitivity

Reductions in central leptin signaling and defects in leptin blood-brain barrier transport can develop independently and are likely to have different underlying mechanisms (Levin et al. 2004). In diet-induced obesity, increase in leptin levels is earlier when compared to the increased insulin levels. There is a mismatch between high leptin and the amount of leptin receptor expression. Thus, elevated leptin is associated with 10% lower leptin receptor mRNA expression in the arcuate, dorsomedial, and ventromedial hypothalamic nuclei. In this case, reduced leptin signal might play a causal role in obesity (Levin et al. 2003). Reduced leptin-Ob-Rb binding on the plasma membrane causes defective signaling on multiple pathways such as JAK2-STAT3, PI3K-Akt-FOXO1, SHP2-ERK, AMPK-ACC and PI3K/Akt/mTOR/S6K signaling pathways. Furthermore, leptin signaling is regulated positively with SH2B1 and negatively with SOCS3, protein-tyrosine phosphatase 1B (PTP1B) and ER stress (Kwon et al. 2016; Morris and Rui 2009). Disruption of the STAT3 binding site in Ob-Rb, or deletion of neuronal STAT3, results in severe hyperphagia and morbid obesity (Cui et al. 2004). A soluble isoform (soluble Ob-Rb) of Ob-Rb can regulate serum leptin concentration and serve as a carrier protein for binding the leptin to Ob-Rb when transducing the signal into the cell (Gorska et al. 2010).

While increased soluble Ob-Rb concentrations directly inhibit leptin's effects, reduced amounts of soluble Ob-Rb may reflect decreased membrane expression of Ob-Rb. Alterations of leptin sensitivity in part are associated with the changes in soluble Ob-Rb intensity (Schaab et al. 2012). Thus, in contrast high leptin levels and increased soluble Ob-Rb concentrations block leptin action. However, decreased amounts of soluble Ob-Rb due to ER stress are accompanied by impaired leptin signaling and reduced leptin binding (Schaab et al. 2012).

5 Contradictory Effects of Cellular and Circulating Molecules on Leptin

PTP1B also plays a role in leptin resistance by inhibiting the effects of leptin via dephosphorylating JAK2 (Zabolotny et al. 2002). Indeed, JAK2/STAT3 signal transduction cascade is stimulated by binding leptin to leptin receptor. Thus, the negative regulatory role of PTP1B on leptin signaling is mediated through a direct and selective dephosphorylation of JAK2 and STAT3 (Lund et al. 2005). However, leptin-activated JAK2 is a substrate of PTP1B. Consequently, PTP1B negatively regulates leptin signaling through the dephosphorylation of JAK2 (Cheng et al. 2002). In this regard, PTP1B regulates adipocyte leptin production and is essential for the development of leptin resistance (Bence et al. 2006).

In human blood, there are several serum leptin-interacting proteins (SLIPs). One of the major SLIPs is C-reactive protein (CRP). Human CRP directly binds leptin in extra-cellular settings, thus impairs the biological actions of leptin. Furthermore, CRP correlates with increased adiposity and plasma leptin. Chronic elevation of CRP may worsen leptin resistance (Chen et al. 2006; Hribal et al. 2014). Low level of chronic inflammatory state in adipose tissue is reflected by high levels of IL-6, TNF-alpha, and CRP. Meanwhile, chronic inflammation-induced insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction are linked with obesity (Yudkin et al. 1999). In AMPK-alpha1-Akt-endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) pathway, Akt functions downstream of AMPKalpha1. In addition, CRP impairs leptin-induced AMPK activation, eNOS-Ser1177 phosphorylation, eNOS activity, and intracellular cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) accumulation. In this case, interaction between leptin and CRP may have a role in impairing leptin's effect on eNOS activation (Procopio et al. 2009). At the blood-brain barrier, leptin activates the saturable transport system for urocortin. Urocortin in turn potentiates leptininduced STAT3 activation (Pan et al. 2007).

The Connection of Overeating and Leptin Resistance Through Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress

6

Dietary-fat could either directly block leptin signaling or activate cellular processes, such as ER stress and inflammation, that impair leptin responsiveness of neuronal cells. The IKKbeta/ NF-kappaB activation is stimulated by high-fat diet in the hypothalamus. Elevated ER stress in the hypothalamus, is reflected by increased levels of both protein kinase R (PKR)-like ER-resident kinase (PERK) and eukaryotic translation initiafactor (eIF)-2alpha phosphorylation. tion IKKbeta expression increases SOCS3 promoter activity. SOCS3 is produced by STAT3 which can be activated through leptin. This process is controlled by NFkappaB. High-fat diet significantly induces SOCS3 in hypothalamus (Zhang et al. 2008). Saturated fatty acids act as ligands for toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) and cause dietinduced leptin and insulin resistance (Lee et al. 2001b). Indeed, palmitate- and high-fat diet induced, leptin resistance emerges via TLRactivated MyD88-dependent signals. Palmitateinduced **IKKbeta-activation** and inhibitor kappaB-alpha degradation critically depend on MyD88. In this regard, neuronal MyD88dependent signaling is a key regulator of dietinduced leptin resistance (Kleinridders et al. 2009). Thus, excessive intake of saturated fatty acids may cause ER stress and leptin resistance in obesity. In saturated fatty acid-treated pancreatic beta-cells, accumulation of misfolded proteins triggers the ER stress response (Karaskov et al. 2006). As mentioned above, long-chain saturated fatty acids activate predominantly TLR4 signaling, which determines not only the induction of local cytokine expression and inflammatory response but also promotes ER stress in the hypothalamus (Milanski et al. 2009). Eventually, forced activation of hypothalamic IKKbeta/ NF-kappaB interrupts central insulin/leptin signaling and actions. SOCS3, which is a core inhibitor of insulin and leptin signaling is regulated by IKKbeta/NFkappaB (Zhang et al. 2008). While ER stress markedly inhibits leptin-induced STAT3 phosphorylation, in contrast, it cannot affect leptin-induced c-Jun NH(2)-terminal kinase (JNK) activation. These results suggest that ER stress induces leptin resistance through PTP1B (Hosoi et al. 2008). The increased expression of PTP1B and T cell protein tyrosine phosphatase (TCPTP) attenuate leptin and insulin signaling. By contrast, deficiencies in PTP1B and TCPTP promote insulin and leptin signaling and prevent diet-induced obesity by modulating ER stress (Zhang et al. 2015). TCPTP is a critical negative regulator of hypothalamic leptin signaling and elevated TCPTP contributes to cellular leptin resistance in obesity (Loh et al. 2011).

On the other hand, homocysteine-induced ER stress is one of the important factors involved in leptin resistance. Indeed, the plasma homocysteine level is increased in obese patients compared with non-obese controls. Moreover, the plasma homocysteine levels are positively associated with the serum leptin levels (Narin et al. 2005). Increased ER stress and accumulation of unfolded proteins in the hypothalamus of obese mice inhibits leptin receptor signaling (Ozcan et al. 2009). Unfolded protein response (UPR) is a feedback mechanism that prevents the accumulation of unfolded proteins in the lumen of the ER. UPR inhibits protein translation and increases the production of chaperone protein, glucose-regulated protein 78 (GRP78) (Schröder and Kaufman 2005). Homocysteine-induced GRP78 expression indicates the homocysteineinduced ER stress. Furthermore, homocysteine dose- and time-dependently inhibits leptininduced STAT3 phosphorylation. Actually, STAT3 phosphorylation is an indicator of leptin resistance. Collectively, these findings suggest that homocysteine contributes to leptin resistance, which is mediated through PTP1B (Hosoi et al. 2008). In fact, GRP78 protects cells against ER stress-induced cell death by regulating the activation of the PERK, activating transcription factor 6 (ATF6), and inositol-requiring enzyme1 alpha (IRE1alpha) (Bertolotti et al. 2000; Harding et al. 2000). The leptin-induced expression of GRP78 is mediated through the PI3K-mTOR pathway. In the early phase of a ER stress, leptin can protect against ER stress-induced cell death. However, when ER stress is severe and prolonged, leptin resistance may develop (Thon et al. 2014). Likewise, insulin also could enhance GRP78 expression and block the cleavage of poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) and caspase-3 activity through PI3K/Akt/mTOR pathway during the ER stress thereby GRP78 protects cell from ER stress-induced apoptosis (Liu et al. 2014).

ER stress-induced leptin resistance is mediated through PTP1B in obesity. In addition, a chemical chaperone, 4-phenyl butyric acid (4-PBA) improves the protein folding capacity and reverses ER stress-induced leptin resistance (Hosoi et al. 2008). Furthermore, 4-PBA significantly improves central leptin resistance in dietinduced obese mice (Won et al. 2009).

hormone Alpha-melanocyte stimulating (alpha-MSH) inhibits feeding and stimulates energy expenditure (Wardlaw 2011). In high-fat diet-induced obese subjects, leptin resistance prevents the leptin-induced increase of alpha-MSH secretion while preventing a decrease in AgRP secretion. This leads to weakened central melanocortin activation. Despite normal Ob-Rb levels and increased SOCS-3 levels, leptin fails to induce the leptin signaling cascade (Enriori et al. 2007). During diet-induced obesity, along with the decrease in alpha-MSH, a significant reduction in pro-convertase 2 (PC2), which catalyzes the conversion of adrenocorticotropin to alpha-MSH arises (Cakir et al. 2013). Despite decreases in mitochondria number, their size increase in orexigenic AgRP neurons in the period of overfed state. Virtually, deletion of mitofusin 2 (MTF2) results in altered mitochondria size and density in these cells. Thus, deficiency in MTF2 destroys the signaling activity of AgRP neurons in condition of high-fat diet (Dietrich et al. 2013). Furthermore, lipotoxic stimulation induced by saturated fatty acid activates ER stress response and decreases MTF2 protein levels in arcuate nucleus of hypothalamus (Diaz et al. 2015). Obesity-induced ER stress abolishes the post-translational processing of POMC by decreasing PC2. Thereby alpha-MSH peptide production decreases (Cakir et al. 2013). Mitochondria-ER contacts in anorxigenic POMC neurons are decreased in diet-induced obesity. Eventually, POMC-specific ablation of MTF2 results in loss of mitochondria-ER contacts, defective POMC processing, ER stressinduced leptin resistance, hyperphagia, reduced energy expenditure, and obesity (Schneeberger et al. 2013). MTF2 deletion in POMC neurons elicits ER stress, thus altering alpha-MSH processing that leads to leptin resistance and obesity (Ramírez and Claret 2015).

The non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and caffeine exhibit chemical chaperone activity and reduce the ER stress-induced leptin resistance via decreasing the accumulation of unfolded proteins (Hosoi et al. 2014a, b). Moreover, caffeine markedly improves ER stress-induced impairments in the leptin-induced phosphorylation of STAT3 (Hosoi et al. 2014a). Transforming growth factor beta (TGF-beta)activated kinase 1 (TAK1) is an indispensable signaling intermediate in TNF-alpha, IL-1, and TLR signaling pathways (Broglie et al. 2010). CNS-specific TAK1 deletion prevents ER-stressinduced hypothalamic leptin resistance and hyperphagic obesity under a high-fat diet (Sai et al. 2016).

Caffeine inhibits ER stress-associated genes, PERK and IRE1alpha. Thereby, caffeine ameliorates leptin resistance by markedly reducing ER stress-induced impairments in the leptin-induced phosphorylation of STAT3 (Hosoi et al. 2014a). The carbon monoxide (CO)-releasing molecule, tricarbonyldichlororuthenium (II) dimer (CORM-2) blocks the ER stress-dependent inhibition of leptin-induced STAT3 phosphorylation. CORM-2 induces the phosphorylation of PERK, and eIF-2alpha during ER stress. Furthermore, CORM-2 inhibits IRE1alpha phosphorylation, which is induced by ER stress. IRE1alpha deficiency ameliorates leptin resistance. CO-dependent regulation of IRE1 alpha reduces body weight in animals fed high-fat diets (Zheng et al. 2013).

7 Caloric Restriction

During caloric excess, leptin minimizes the accumulation of lipids in nonadipose tissues. Leptin concentration progressively increases as the overnutrition continues (Lee et al. 2001a). In self-regulation of leptin signaling, diminished Ob-Rb expression in diet-induced obesity is associated with attenuated maximal leptin-induced STAT3 phosphorylation capacity. However, caloric restriction results in a significant increase in leptin-stimulated STAT3 phosphorylation in obese subjects (Wilsey and Scarpace 2004). Dietary fats alone are insufficient to block the response to leptin. Hyperleptinemia itself can contribute to leptin resistance by downregu-

lating cellular response to leptin (Knight et al. 2010). POMC neurons that express Ob-Rb and leptin regulates POMC mRNA levels via activation of intracellular STAT3 proteins (Münzberg et al. 2003). Furthermore, leptin increases the frequency of action potentials in the anorexigenic POMC neurons either by depolarization or simultaneously reducing their inhibition by local orexigenic NPY (Cowley et al. 2001). On the other hand, essential nuclear protein for neuronal function of POMC, methyl-CpG-binding protein 2 (Mecp2), positively regulates POMC expression. Absence of Mecp2 in POMC and AgRP mRNA expression leads to obesity and leptin resistance (Wang et al. 2014). Deletion of Mecp2 increases the expression of sirtuin 1 (SIRT1). Thus, hypothalamic SIRT1 plays an important role in the regulation of food intake and body weight (Cakir et al. 2009). Expression of POMC is activated by pSTAT3 and is repressed by FOXO1. Decrease in FOXO1 phosphorylation followed by a decrease in phospho-Akt are key points in the transcriptional control of POMC. All these steps constitute leptin-induced signal transduction. Moreover, lack of Mecp2 disrupts body weight balance by altering posttranslational modifications in leptin-signaling components that regulate POMC and AgRP expression. Last of all, the decreased POMC expression associates with the increased levels of leptin and leptin resistance due to the increase in FOXO1 expression (Torres-Andrade et al. 2014). Overexpression of hypothalamic FOXO1 increases body weight. However, simultaneous overexpression of SIRT1 suppresses this process (Sasaki and Kitamura 2010). Thus, SIRT1 improves both leptin and insulin sensitivity by eliminating several molecules that impair leptin and insulin signal transduction (Sasaki 2015). Collectively, POMC neurons regulate energy balance primarily by controlling feeding behavior and energy expenditure. Furthermore, hypothalamic POMC attenuates comorbidities such as hyperglycemia, hyperinsulinemia, and hepatic steatosis (Bumaschny et al. 2012). Expression of POMC requires a sensitive leptin signaling pathway to reduce body weight and fat accumulation (Chhabra et al. 2016).

8 Conclusion

Leptin resistance appears to be caused by multiple mechanisms that may vary considerably among different obese patients. Leptin resistance ultimately may be minimized by attenuating UPR activation and ER stress, however it will be challenging to develop diagnostic approaches for the different forms of leptin resistance. Leptin receptor containing neurons comprise approximately less than 5% of all hypothalamic neurons. Therefore, it is challenging to identify cellautonomous changes in gene transcription for any subset of neurons. Clearly more work will be necessary to detect the causative pathway for leptin resistance and to identify the hypothalamic gene targets of Ob-Rb and STAT3 signaling. Collectively, POMC, STAT3, SOCS3, PI3K and Ob-Rb transcriptions seem to be responsible for much of the leptin action, thereby may represent potential targets for therapy, in addition to shedding light on the mechanisms of leptin action for each leptin resistant obese.

References

- Balthasar, N., R. Coppari, J. McMinn, S.M. Liu, C.E. Lee, V. Tang, C.D. Kenny, R.A. McGovern, S.C. Chua, J.K. Elmquist, and B.B. Lowell. 2004. Leptin receptor signaling in POMC neurons is required for normal body weight homeostasis. *Neuron* 42: 983–991. doi:10. 1016/j.neuron.2004.06.004.
- Banks, W.A. 2001. Leptin transport across the bloodbrain barrier: Implications for the cause and treatment of obesity. *Current Pharmaceutical Design* 7: 125–133.
- — . 2008. The blood-brain barrier as a cause of obesity. *Current Pharmaceutical Design* 14: 1606–1614.
- — . 2012. Role of the blood-brain barrier in the evolution of feeding and cognition. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1264: 13–19. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2012.06568.x.
- Banks, W.A., A.J. Kastin, W. Huang, J.B. Jaspan, and L.M. Maness. 1996. Leptin enters the brain by a saturable system independent of insulin. *Peptides* 17: 305–311.
- Banks, W.A., S.A. Farr, and J.E. Morley. 2006. The effects of high fat diets on the blood-brain barrier transport of leptin: Failure or adaptation? *Physiology* & *Behavior* 88: 244–248. doi:10.1016/j. physbeh.2006.05.037.
- Bates, S.H., and M.G. Myers. 2003. The role of leptin receptor signaling in feeding and neuroendocrine

function. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 14: 447–452.

- Bates, S.H., T.A. Dundon, M. Seifert, M. Carlson, E. Maratos-Flier, and M.G. Myers. 2004. LRb-STAT3 signaling is required for the neuroendocrine regulation of energy expenditure by leptin. *Diabetes* 53: 3067–3073.
- Belgardt, B.F., A. Husch, E. Rother, M.B. Ernst, F.T. Wunderlich, B. Hampel, T. Klöckener, D. Alessi, P. Kloppenburg, and J.C. Brüning. 2008. PDK1 deficiency in POMC-expressing cells reveals FOXO1-dependent and -independent pathways in control of energy homeostasis and stress response. *Cell Metabolism* 7: 291–301. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2008.01.006.
- Bence, K.K., M. Delibegovic, B. Xue, C.Z. Gorgun, G.S. Hotamisligil, B.G. Neel, and B.B. Kahn. 2006. Neuronal PTP1B regulates body weight, adiposity and leptin action. *Nature Medicine* 12: 917–924. doi:10.1038/nm1435.
- Bertolotti, A., Y. Zhang, L.M. Hendershot, H.P. Harding, and D. Ron. 2000. Dynamic interaction of BiP and ER stress transducers in the unfolded-protein response. *Nature CellBiology*2:326–332.doi:10.1038/35014014.
- Bjørbaek, C., S. Uotani, B. da Silva, and J.S. Flier. 1997. Divergent signaling capacities of the long and short isoforms of the leptin receptor. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 272: 32686–32695.
- Bjørbaek, C., J.K. Elmquist, J.D. Frantz, S.E. Shoelson, and J.S. Flier. 1998a. Identification of SOCS-3 as a potential mediator of central leptin resistance. *Molecular Cell* 1: 619–625.
- Bjørbaek, C., J.K. Elmquist, P. Michl, R.S. Ahima, A. van Bueren, A.L. McCall, and J.S. Flier. 1998b. Expression of leptin receptor isoforms in rat brain microvessels. *Endocrinology* 139: 3485–3491. doi:10.1210/ endo.139.8.6154.
- Blouet, C., H. Ono, and G.J. Schwartz. 2008. Mediobasal hypothalamic p70 S6 kinase 1 modulates the control of energy homeostasis. *Cell Metabolism* 8: 459–467. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2008.10.004.
- Briggs, D.I., S.H. Lockie, J. Benzler, Q. Wu, R. Stark, A. Reichenbach, A.J. Hoy, M.B. Lemus, H.A. Coleman, H.C. Parkington, A. Tups, and Z.B. Andrews. 2014. Evidence that diet-induced hyperleptinemia, but not hypothalamic gliosis, causes ghrelin resistance in NPY/AgRP neurons of male mice. *Endocrinology* 155: 2411–2422. doi:10.1210/en.2013-1861.
- Broglie, P., K. Matsumoto, S. Akira, D.L. Brautigan, and J. Ninomiya-Tsuji. 2010. Transforming growth factor beta-activated kinase 1 (TAK1) kinase adaptor, TAK1binding protein 2, plays dual roles in TAK1 signaling by recruiting both an activator and an inhibitor of TAK1 kinase in tumor necrosis factor signaling pathway. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 2333– 2339. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.090522.
- Bumaschny, V.F., M. Yamashita, R. Casas-Cordero, V. Otero-Corchón, F.S.J. de Souza, M. Rubinstein, and M.J. Low. 2012. Obesity-programmed mice are rescued by early genetic intervention. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 122: 4203–4212. doi:10.1172/ JCI62543.

- Burguera, B., M.E. Couce, J. Long, J. Lamsam, K. Laakso, M.D. Jensen, J.E. Parisi, and R.V. Lloyd. 2000. The long form of the leptin receptor (OB-Rb) is widely expressed in the human brain. *Neuroendocrinology* 71: 187–195. doi:54536.
- Cakir, I., M. Perello, O. Lansari, N.J. Messier, C.A. Vaslet, and E.A. Nillni. 2009. Hypothalamic Sirt1 regulates food intake in a rodent model system. *PLoS One* 4: e8322. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0008322.
- Cakir, I., N.E. Cyr, M. Perello, B.P. Litvinov, A. Romero, R.C. Stuart, and E.A. Nillni. 2013. Obesity induces hypothalamic endoplasmic reticulum stress and impairs proopiomelanocortin (POMC) post-translational processing. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 288: 17675–17688. doi:10.1074/jbc.M113.475343.
- Caro, J.F., J.W. Kolaczynski, M.R. Nyce, J.P. Ohannesian, I. Opentanova, W.H. Goldman, R.B. Lynn, P.L. Zhang, M.K. Sinha, and R.V. Considine. 1996. Decreased cerebrospinal-fluid/serum leptin ratio in obesity: A possible mechanism for leptin resistance. *Lancet* 348: 159–161.
- Carvalheira, J.B., R.M. Siloto, I. Ignacchitti, S.L. Brenelli, C.R. Carvalho, A. Leite, L.A. Velloso, J.A. Gontijo, and M.J. Saad. 2001. Insulin modulates leptin-induced STAT3 activation in rat hypothalamus. *FEBS Letters* 500: 119–124.
- Cesar, H.C., and L.P. Pisani. 2016. Fatty-acid-mediated hypothalamic inflammation and epigenetic programming. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 42: 1–5. doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2016.08.008.
- Chen, K., F. Li, J. Li, H. Cai, S. Strom, A. Bisello, D.E. Kelley, M. Friedman-Einat, G.A. Skibinski, M.A. McCrory, A.J. Szalai, and A.Z. Zhao. 2006. Induction of leptin resistance through direct interaction of C-reactive protein with leptin. *Nature Medicine* 12: 425–432. doi:10.1038/nm1372.
- Cheng, A., N. Uetani, P.D. Simoncic, V.P. Chaubey, A. Lee-Loy, C.J. McGlade, B.P. Kennedy, and M.L. Tremblay. 2002. Attenuation of leptin action and regulation of obesity by protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B. *Developmental Cell* 2: 497–503.
- Cheng, L., Y. Yu, A. Szabo, Y. Wu, H. Wang, D. Camer, and X.-F. Huang. 2015. Palmitic acid induces central leptin resistance and impairs hepatic glucose and lipid metabolism in male mice. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 26: 541–548. doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio. 2014.12.011.
- Chhabra, K.H., J.M. Adams, G.L. Jones, M. Yamashita, M. Schlapschy, A. Skerra, M. Rubinstein, and M.J. Low. 2016. Reprogramming the body weight set point by a reciprocal interaction of hypothalamic leptin sensitivity and Pomc gene expression reverts extreme obesity. *Molecular Metabolism* 5: 869–881. doi:10.1016/j.molmet.2016.07.012.
- Cota, D., K. Proulx, K.A.B. Smith, S.C. Kozma, G. Thomas, S.C. Woods, and R.J. Seeley. 2006. Hypothalamic mTOR signaling regulates food intake. *Science* 312: 927–930. doi:10.1126/science.1124147.
- Cota, D., E.K. Matter, S.C. Woods, and R.J. Seeley. 2008. The role of hypothalamic mammalian target of

rapamycin complex 1 signaling in diet-induced obesity. *Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 28: 7202–7208. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1389-08.2008.

- Cowley, M.A., J.L. Smart, M. Rubinstein, M.G. Cerdán, S. Diano, T.L. Horvath, R.D. Cone, and M.J. Low. 2001. Leptin activates anorexigenic POMC neurons through a neural network in the arcuate nucleus. *Nature* 411: 480–484. doi:10.1038/35078085.
- Cui, Y., L. Huang, F. Elefteriou, G. Yang, J.M. Shelton, J.E. Giles, O.K. Oz, T. Pourbahrami, C.Y.H. Lu, J.A. Richardson, G. Karsenty, and C. Li. 2004. Essential role of STAT3 in body weight and glucose homeostasis. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 24: 258–269.
- Darnell, J.E., I.M. Kerr, and G.R. Stark. 1994. Jak-STAT pathways and transcriptional activation in response to IFNs and other extracellular signaling proteins. *Science* 264: 1415–1421.
- De Souza, C.T., E.P. Araujo, S. Bordin, R. Ashimine, R.L. Zollner, A.C. Boschero, M.J.A. Saad, and L.A. Velloso. 2005. Consumption of a fat-rich diet activates a proinflammatory response and induces insulin resistance in the hypothalamus. *Endocrinology* 146: 4192– 4199. doi:10.1210/en.2004-1520.
- Diaz, B., L. Fuentes-Mera, A. Tovar, T. Montiel, L. Massieu, H.G. Martínez-Rodríguez, and A. Camacho. 2015. Saturated lipids decrease mitofusin 2 leading to endoplasmic reticulum stress activation and insulin resistance in hypothalamic cells. *Brain Research* 1627: 80–89. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2015.09.014.
- Dietrich, M.O., Z.-W. Liu, and T.L. Horvath. 2013. Mitochondrial dynamics controlled by mitofusins regulate Agrp neuronal activity and diet-induced obesity. *Cell* 155: 188–199. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.09.004.
- Dunn, S.L., M. Björnholm, S.H. Bates, Z. Chen, M. Seifert, and M.G. Myers. 2005. Feedback inhibition of leptin receptor/Jak2 signaling via Tyr1138 of the leptin receptor and suppressor of cytokine signaling 3. *Molecular Endocrinology* 19: 925–938. doi:10.1210/me.2004-0353.
- Enriori, P.J., A.E. Evans, P. Sinnayah, E.E. Jobst, L. Tonelli-Lemos, S.K. Billes, M.M. Glavas, B.E. Grayson, M. Perello, E.A. Nillni, K.L. Grove, and M.A. Cowley. 2007. Diet-induced obesity causes severe but reversible leptin resistance in arcuate melanocortin neurons. *Cell Metabolism* 5: 181–194. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2007.02.004.
- Frederich, R.C., A. Hamann, S. Anderson, B. Löllmann, B.B. Lowell, and J.S. Flier. 1995. Leptin levels reflect body lipid content in mice: Evidence for diet-induced resistance to leptin action. *Nature Medicine* 1: 1311–1314.
- Gamber, K.M., L. Huo, S. Ha, J.E. Hairston, S. Greeley, and C. Bjørbæk. 2012. Over-expression of leptin receptors in hypothalamic POMC neurons increases susceptibility to diet-induced obesity. *PLoS One* 7: e30485. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030485.
- Gao, S., K.P. Kinzig, S. Aja, K.A. Scott, W. Keung, S. Kelly, K. Strynadka, S. Chohnan, W.W. Smith, K.L.K. Tamashiro, E.E. Ladenheim, G.V. Ronnett, Y. Tu, M.J.

Birnbaum, G.D. Lopaschuk, and T.H. Moran. 2007. Leptin activates hypothalamic acetyl-CoA carboxylase to inhibit food intake. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 104: 17358–17363. doi:10.1073/pnas.0708385104.

- Gong, Y., R. Ishida-Takahashi, E.C. Villanueva, D.C. Fingar, H. Münzberg, and M.G. Myers. 2007. The long form of the leptin receptor regulates STAT5 and ribosomal protein S6 via alternate mechanisms. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 31019–31027. doi:10.1074/jbc.M702838200.
- Gorska, E., K. Popko, A. Stelmaszczyk-Emmel, O. Ciepiela, A. Kucharska, and M. Wasik. 2010. Leptin receptors. *European Journal of Medical Research* 15(Suppl 2): 50–54.
- Ha, S., S. Baver, L. Huo, A. Gata, J. Hairston, N. Huntoon, W. Li, T. Zhang, E.J. Benecchi, M. Ericsson, S.T. Hentges, and C. Bjørbæk. 2013. Somato-dendritic localization and signaling by leptin receptors in hypothalamic POMC and AgRP neurons. *PLoS One* 8: e77622. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0077622.
- Harding, H.P., Y. Zhang, A. Bertolotti, H. Zeng, and D. Ron. 2000. Perk is essential for translational regulation and cell survival during the unfolded protein response. *Molecular Cell* 5: 897–904.
- Harvey, J., and M.L.J. Ashford. 2003. Leptin in the CNS: Much more than a satiety signal. *Neuropharmacology* 44: 845–854.
- Heldsinger, A., G. Grabauskas, X. Wu, S. Zhou, Y. Lu, I. Song, and C. Owyang. 2014. Ghrelin induces leptin resistance by activation of suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 expression in male rats: Implications in satiety regulation. *Endocrinology* 155: 3956–3969. doi:10.1210/en.2013-2095.
- Hosoi, T., and K. Ozawa. 2016. Possible pharmacological approach targeting endoplasmic reticulum stress to ameliorate leptin resistance in obesity. *Frontiers in Endocrinology* 7: 59. doi:10.3389/fendo.2016.00059.
- Hosoi, T., T. Kawagishi, Y. Okuma, J. Tanaka, and Y. Nomura. 2002. Brain stem is a direct target for leptin's action in the central nervous system. *Endocrinology* 143: 3498–3504. doi:10.1210/en.2002-220077.
- Hosoi, T., M. Sasaki, T. Miyahara, C. Hashimoto, S. Matsuo, M. Yoshii, and K. Ozawa. 2008. Endoplasmic reticulum stress induces leptin resistance. *Molecular Pharmacology* 74: 1610–1619. doi:10.1124/mol.108. 050070.
- Hosoi, T., K. Toyoda, K. Nakatsu, and K. Ozawa. 2014a. Caffeine attenuated ER stress-induced leptin resistance in neurons. *Neuroscience Letters* 569: 23–26. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2014.03.053.
- Hosoi, T., R. Yamaguchi, K. Noji, S. Matsuo, S. Baba, K. Toyoda, T. Suezawa, T. Kayano, S. Tanaka, and K. Ozawa. 2014b. Flurbiprofen ameliorated obesity by attenuating leptin resistance induced by endoplasmic reticulum stress. *EMBO Molecular Medicine* 6: 335– 346. doi:10.1002/emmm.201303227.
- Howard, J.K., B.J. Cave, L.J. Oksanen, I. Tzameli, C. Bjørbaek, and J.S. Flier. 2004. Enhanced leptin sensitivity and attenuation of diet-induced obesity in mice
with haploinsufficiency of Socs3. *Nature Medicine* 10: 734–738. doi:10.1038/nm1072.

- Hribal, M.L., T.V. Fiorentino, and G. Sesti. 2014. Role of C reactive protein (CRP) in leptin resistance. *Current Pharmaceutical Design* 20: 609–615.
- Jéquier, E. 2002. Leptin signaling, adiposity, and energy balance. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 967: 379–388.
- Kahn, B.B., T. Alquier, D. Carling, and D.G. Hardie. 2005. AMP-activated protein kinase: Ancient energy gauge provides clues to modern understanding of metabolism. *Cell Metabolism* 1: 15–25. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2004.12.003.
- Karaskov, E., C. Scott, L. Zhang, T. Teodoro, M. Ravazzola, and A. Volchuk. 2006. Chronic palmitate but not oleate exposure induces endoplasmic reticulum stress, which may contribute to INS-1 pancreatic beta-cell apoptosis. *Endocrinology* 147: 3398–3407. doi:10.1210/en.2005-1494.
- Kettner, N.M., S.A. Mayo, J. Hua, C. Lee, D.D. Moore, and L. Fu. 2015. Circadian dysfunction induces leptin resistance in mice. *Cell Metabolism* 22: 448–459. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2015.06.005.
- Kim, M.-S., Y.K. Pak, P.-G. Jang, C. Namkoong, Y.-S. Choi, J.-C. Won, K.-S. Kim, S.-W. Kim, H.-S. Kim, J.-Y. Park, Y.-B. Kim, and K.-U. Lee. 2006. Role of hypothalamic Foxo1 in the regulation of food intake and energy homeostasis. *Nature Neuroscience* 9: 901– 906. doi:10.1038/nn1731.
- Kleinridders, A., D. Schenten, A.C. Könner, B.F. Belgardt, J. Mauer, T. Okamura, F.T. Wunderlich, R. Medzhitov, and J.C. Brüning. 2009. MyD88 signaling in the CNS is required for development of fatty acid-induced leptin resistance and diet-induced obesity. *Cell Metabolism* 10: 249–259. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2009.08.013.
- Knight, Z.A., K.S. Hannan, M.L. Greenberg, and J.M. Friedman. 2010. Hyperleptinemia is required for the development of leptin resistance. *PLoS One* 5: e11376. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0011376.
- Koistinen, H.A., S.L. Karonen, M. Iivanainen, and V.A. Koivisto. 1998. Circulating leptin has saturable transport into intrathecal space in humans. *European Journal of Clinical Investigation* 28: 894–897.
- Kwon, O., K.W. Kim, and M.-S. Kim. 2016. Leptin signalling pathways in hypothalamic neurons. *Cellular* and Molecular Life Sciences: CMLS 73: 1457–1477. doi:10.1007/s00018-016-2133-1.
- Labruna, G., F. Pasanisi, C. Nardelli, R. Caso, D.F. Vitale, F. Contaldo, and L. Sacchetti. 2011. High leptin/adiponectin ratio and serum triglycerides are associated with an "at-risk" phenotype in young severely obese patients. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 19: 1492–1496. doi:10.1038/oby.2010.309.
- Lee, Y., M.Y. Wang, T. Kakuma, Z.W. Wang, E. Babcock, K. McCorkle, M. Higa, Y.T. Zhou, and R.H. Unger. 2001a. Liporegulation in diet-induced obesity. The antisteatotic role of hyperleptinemia. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276: 5629–5635. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M008553200.

- Lee, J.Y., K.H. Sohn, S.H. Rhee, and D. Hwang. 2001b. Saturated fatty acids, but not unsaturated fatty acids, induce the expression of cyclooxygenase-2 mediated through Toll-like receptor 4. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276: 16683–16689. doi:10.1074/jbc. M011695200.
- Lee, J.-Y., H. Muenzberg, O. Gavrilova, J.A. Reed, D. Berryman, E.C. Villanueva, G.W. Louis, G.M. Leinninger, S. Bertuzzi, R.J. Seeley, G.W. Robinson, M.G. Myers, and L. Hennighausen. 2008. Loss of cytokine-STAT5 signaling in the CNS and pituitary gland alters energy balance and leads to obesity. *PLoS One* 3: e1639. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0001639.
- Levin, B.E., A.A. Dunn-Meynell, M.R. Ricci, and D.E. Cummings. 2003. Abnormalities of leptin and ghrelin regulation in obesity-prone juvenile rats. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 285: E949–E957. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00186.2003.
- Levin, B.E., A.A. Dunn-Meynell, and W.A. Banks. 2004. Obesity-prone rats have normal blood-brain barrier transport but defective central leptin signaling before obesity onset. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 286: R143–R150. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00393.2003.
- Liu, L., S. Chowdhury, X. Fang, J.-L. Liu, and C.B. Srikant. 2014. Attenuation of unfolded protein response and apoptosis by mReg2 induced GRP78 in mouse insulinoma cells. *FEBS Letters* 588: 2016– 2024. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2014.04.030.
- Loh, K., A. Fukushima, X. Zhang, S. Galic, D. Briggs, P.J. Enriori, S. Simonds, F. Wiede, A. Reichenbach, C. Hauser, N.A. Sims, K.K. Bence, S. Zhang, Z.-Y. Zhang, B.B. Kahn, B.G. Neel, Z.B. Andrews, M.A. Cowley, and T. Tiganis. 2011. Elevated hypothalamic TCPTP in obesity contributes to cellular leptin resistance. *Cell Metabolism* 14: 684–699. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2011.09.011.
- Lund, I.K., J.A. Hansen, H.S. Andersen, N.P.H. Møller, and N. Billestrup. 2005. Mechanism of protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B-mediated inhibition of leptin signalling. *Journal of Molecular Endocrinology* 34: 339–351. doi:10.1677/jme.1.01694.
- Mantzoros, C.S., A.D. Liolios, N.A. Tritos, V.G. Kaklamani, D.E. Doulgerakis, I. Griveas, A.C. Moses, and J.S. Flier. 1998. Circulating insulin concentrations, smoking, and alcohol intake are important independent predictors of leptin in young healthy men. *Obesity Research* 6: 179–186.
- Martin, T.L., T. Alquier, K. Asakura, N. Furukawa, F. Preitner, and B.B. Kahn. 2006. Diet-induced obesity alters AMP kinase activity in hypothalamus and skeletal muscle. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281: 18933–18941. doi:10.1074/jbc.M512831200.
- Metlakunta, A.S., M. Sahu, and A. Sahu. 2008. Hypothalamic phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathway of leptin signaling is impaired during the development of diet-induced obesity in FVB/N mice. *Endocrinology* 149: 1121–1128. doi:10.1210/en.2007-1307.
- Milanski, M., G. Degasperi, A. Coope, J. Morari, R. Denis, D.E. Cintra, D.M.L. Tsukumo, G. Anhe, M.E.

Amaral, H.K. Takahashi, R. Curi, H.C. Oliveira, J.B.C. Carvalheira, S. Bordin, M.J. Saad, and L.A. Velloso. 2009. Saturated fatty acids produce an inflammatory response predominantly through the activation of TLR4 signaling in hypothalamus: Implications for the pathogenesis of obesity. *Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience* 29:359–370.doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2760-08.2009.

- Minokoshi, Y., Y.-B. Kim, O.D. Peroni, L.G.D. Fryer, C. Müller, D. Carling, and B.B. Kahn. 2002. Leptin stimulates fatty-acid oxidation by activating AMPactivated protein kinase. *Nature* 415: 339–343. doi:10.1038/415339a.
- Minokoshi, Y., T. Alquier, N. Furukawa, Y.-B. Kim, A. Lee, B. Xue, J. Mu, F. Foufelle, P. Ferré, M.J. Birnbaum, B.J. Stuck, and B.B. Kahn. 2004. AMPkinase regulates food intake by responding to hormonal and nutrient signals in the hypothalamus. *Nature* 428: 569–574. doi:10.1038/nature02440.
- Morris, D.L., and L. Rui. 2009. Recent advances in understanding leptin signaling and leptin resistance. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 297: E1247–E1259. doi:10.1152/ ajpendo.00274.2009.
- Münzberg, H., L. Huo, E.A. Nillni, A.N. Hollenberg, and C. Bjørbaek. 2003. Role of signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 in regulation of hypothalamic proopiomelanocortin gene expression by leptin. *Endocrinology* 144: 2121–2131. doi:10.1210/ en.2002-221037.
- Münzberg, H., M. Björnholm, S.H. Bates, and M.G. Myers. 2005. Leptin receptor action and mechanisms of leptin resistance. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences: CMLS* 62: 642–652. doi:10.1007/ s00018-004-4432-1.
- Myers, M.G. 2004. Leptin receptor signaling and the regulation of mammalian physiology. *Recent Progress in Hormone Research* 59: 287–304.
- Nakazato, M., N. Murakami, Y. Date, M. Kojima, H. Matsuo, K. Kangawa, and S. Matsukura. 2001. A role for ghrelin in the central regulation of feeding. *Nature* 409: 194–198. doi:10.1038/35051587.
- Narin, F., M.E. Atabek, M. Karakukcu, N. Narin, S. Kurtoglu, H. Gumus, B. Coksevim, and R. Erez. 2005. The association of plasma homocysteine levels with serum leptin and apolipoprotein B levels in childhood obesity. *Annals of Saudi Medicine* 25: 209–214.
- Naznin, F., K. Toshinai, T.M.Z. Waise, C. NamKoong, A.S. Md Moin, H. Sakoda, and M. Nakazato. 2015. Diet-induced obesity causes peripheral and central ghrelin resistance by promoting inflammation. *The Journal of Endocrinology* 226: 81–92. doi:10.1530/ JOE-15-0139.
- Ozcan, L., A.S. Ergin, A. Lu, J. Chung, S. Sarkar, D. Nie, M.G. Myers, and U. Ozcan. 2009. Endoplasmic reticulum stress plays a central role in development of leptin resistance. *Cell Metabolism* 9: 35–51. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2008.12.004.
- Page-Wilson, G., K. Meece, A. White, M. Rosenbaum, R.L. Leibel, R. Smiley, and S.L. Wardlaw. 2015.

Proopiomelanocortin, agouti-related protein, and leptin in human cerebrospinal fluid: Correlations with body weight and adiposity. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 309: E458–E465. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00206.2015.

- Pan, W., H. Tu, H. Hsuchou, J. Daniel, and A.J. Kastin. 2007. Unexpected amplification of leptin-induced Stat3 signaling by urocortin: Implications for obesity. *Journal of Molecular Neuroscience* 33: 232–238. doi:10.1007/s12031-007-0071-y.
- Paz-Filho, G., C. Mastronardi, T. Delibasi, M.-L. Wong, and J. Licinio. 2010. Congenital leptin deficiency: Diagnosis and effects of leptin replacement therapy. *Arquivos Brasileiros de Endocrinologia e Metabologia* 54: 690–697.
- Piper, M.L., E.K. Unger, M.G. Myers, and A.W. Xu. 2008. Specific physiological roles for signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 in leptin receptorexpressing neurons. *Molecular Endocrinology* 22: 751–759. doi:10.1210/me.2007-0389.
- Plum, L., X. Ma, B. Hampel, N. Balthasar, R. Coppari, H. Münzberg, M. Shanabrough, D. Burdakov, E. Rother, R. Janoschek, J. Alber, B.F. Belgardt, L. Koch, J. Seibler, F. Schwenk, C. Fekete, A. Suzuki, T.W. Mak, W. Krone, T.L. Horvath, F.M. Ashcroft, and J.C. Brüning. 2006. Enhanced PIP3 signaling in POMC neurons causes KATP channel activation and leads to diet-sensitive obesity. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 1886–1901. doi:10.1172/JCI27123.
- Procopio, C., F. Andreozzi, E. Laratta, A. Cassese, F. Beguinot, F. Arturi, M.L. Hribal, F. Perticone, and G. Sesti. 2009. Leptin-stimulated endothelial nitric-oxide synthase via an adenosine 5'-monophosphateactivated protein kinase/Akt signaling pathway is attenuated by interaction with C-reactive protein. *Endocrinology* 150: 3584–3593. doi:10.1210/ en.2008-0921.
- Ramírez, S., and M. Claret. 2015. Hypothalamic ER stress: A bridge between leptin resistance and obesity. *FEBS Letters* 589: 1678–1687. doi:10.1016/j. febslet.2015.04.025.
- Reed, A.S., E.K. Unger, L.E. Olofsson, M.L. Piper, M.G. Myers, and A.W. Xu. 2010. Functional role of suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 upregulation in hypothalamic leptin resistance and long-term energy homeostasis. *Diabetes* 59: 894–906. doi:10.2337/ db09-1024.
- Sahu, A. 2002. Resistance to the satiety action of leptin following chronic central leptin infusion is associated with the development of leptin resistance in neuropeptide Y neurones. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology* 14: 796–804.
- — . 2011. Intracellular leptin-signaling pathways in hypothalamic neurons: The emerging role of phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase-phosphodiesterase-3B-cAMP pathway. *Neuroendocrinology* 93: 201–210. doi:10. 1159/000326785.
- Sahu, A., K. Koshinaka, and M. Sahu. 2013. Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase is an upstream regulator of the phosphodiesterase 3B pathway of leptin signal-

ling that may not involve activation of Akt in the rat hypothalamus. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology* 25: 168–179. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2012.02386.x.

- Sahu, M., P. Anamthathmakula, and A. Sahu. 2015. Phosphodiesterase-3B-cAMP pathway of leptin signalling in the hypothalamus is impaired during the development of diet-induced obesity in FVB/N mice. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology* 27: 293–302. doi:10.1111/jne.12266.
- Sai, K., S. Morioka, G. Takaesu, N. Muthusamy, H.T. Ghashghaei, H. Hanafusa, K. Matsumoto, and J. Ninomiya-Tsuji. 2016. TAK1 determines susceptibility to endoplasmic reticulum stress and leptin resistance in the hypothalamus. *Journal of Cell Science* 129: 1855–1865. doi:10.1242/jcs.180505.
- Santoro, A., G. Mattace Raso, and R. Meli. 2015. Drug targeting of leptin resistance. *Life Sciences* 140: 64–74. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2015.05.012.
- Sarvas, J.L., N. Khaper, and S.J. Lees. 2013. The IL-6 paradox: Context dependent interplay of SOCS3 and AMPK. *Journal of Diabetes and Metabolism* 13. doi:10.4172/2155-6156.S13-003.
- Sasaki, T. 2015. Age-associated weight gain, leptin, and SIRT1: A possible role for hypothalamic SIRT1 in the prevention of weight gain and aging through modulation of leptin sensitivity. *Frontiers in Endocrinology* 6: 109. doi:10.3389/fendo.2015.00109.
- Sasaki, T., and T. Kitamura. 2010. Roles of FoxO1 and Sirt1 in the central regulation of food intake. *Endocrine Journal* 57: 939–946.
- Scarpace, P.J., M. Matheny, N. Tümer, K.Y. Cheng, and Y. Zhang. 2005. Leptin resistance exacerbates dietinduced obesity and is associated with diminished maximal leptin signalling capacity in rats. *Diabetologia* 48: 1075–1083. doi:10.1007/s00125-005-1763-x.
- Schaab, M., H. Kausch, J. Klammt, M. Nowicki, U. Anderegg, R. Gebhardt, S. Rose-John, J. Scheller, J. Thiery, and J. Kratzsch. 2012. Novel regulatory mechanisms for generation of the soluble leptin receptor: Implications for leptin action. *PLoS One* 7: e34787. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0034787.
- Schneeberger, M., M.O. Dietrich, D. Sebastián, M. Imbernón, C. Castaño, A. Garcia, Y. Esteban, A. Gonzalez-Franquesa, I.C. Rodríguez, A. Bortolozzi, P.M. Garcia-Roves, R. Gomis, R. Nogueiras, T.L. Horvath, A. Zorzano, and M. Claret. 2013. Mitofusin 2 in POMC neurons connects ER stress with leptin resistance and energy imbalance. *Cell* 155: 172–187. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.09.003.
- Schröder, M., and R.J. Kaufman. 2005. ER stress and the unfolded protein response. *Mutation Research* 569: 29–63. doi:10.1016/j.mrfmmm.2004.06.056.
- Schwartz, M.W., E. Peskind, M. Raskind, E.J. Boyko, and D. Porte. 1996. Cerebrospinal fluid leptin levels: Relationship to plasma levels and to adiposity in humans. *Nature Medicine* 2: 589–593.
- Stanley, S., K. Wynne, B. McGowan, and S. Bloom. 2005. Hormonal regulation of food intake. *Physiological Reviews* 85: 1131–1158. doi:10.1152/physrev.00015. 2004.

- Steinberg, G.R., M.L. Parolin, G.J.F. Heigenhauser, and D.J. Dyck. 2002. Leptin increases FA oxidation in lean but not obese human skeletal muscle: Evidence of peripheral leptin resistance. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 283: E187–E192. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00542.2001.
- Suzuki, A., S. Okamoto, S. Lee, K. Saito, T. Shiuchi, and Y. Minokoshi. 2007. Leptin stimulates fatty acid oxidation and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha gene expression in mouse C2C12 myoblasts by changing the subcellular localization of the alpha2 form of AMP-activated protein kinase. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 27: 4317–4327. doi:10.1128/ MCB.02222-06.
- Thaler, J.P., and M.W. Schwartz. 2010. Minireview: Inflammation and obesity pathogenesis: The hypothalamus heats up. *Endocrinology* 151: 4109–4115. doi:10.1210/en.2010-0336.
- Thaler, J.P., C.-X. Yi, E.A. Schur, S.J. Guyenet, B.H. Hwang, M.O. Dietrich, X. Zhao, D.A. Sarruf, V. Izgur, K.R. Maravilla, H.T. Nguyen, J.D. Fischer, M.E. Matsen, B.E. Wisse, G.J. Morton, T.L. Horvath, D.G. Baskin, M.H. Tschöp, and M.W. Schwartz. 2012. Obesity is associated with hypothalamic injury in rodents and humans. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 122: 153–162. doi:10.1172/JCI59660.
- Thon, M., T. Hosoi, M. Yoshii, and K. Ozawa. 2014. Leptin induced GRP78 expression through the PI3K-mTOR pathway in neuronal cells. *Scientific Reports* 4: 7096. doi:10.1038/srep07096.
- Torres-Andrade, R., R. Moldenhauer, N. Gutierrez-Bertín, J. Soto-Covasich, C. Mancilla-Medina, C. Ehrenfeld, and B. Kerr. 2014. The increase in body weight induced by lack of methyl CpG binding protein-2 is associated with altered leptin signalling in the hypothalamus. *Experimental Physiology* 99: 1229–1240. doi:10.1113/expphysiol.2014.079798.
- van de Woestijne, A.P., H. Monajemi, E. Kalkhoven, and F.L.J. Visseren. 2011. Adipose tissue dysfunction and hypertriglyceridemia: Mechanisms and management. *Obesity Reviews* 12: 829–840. doi:10.1111/j.1467-789X.2011.00900.x.
- Van Heek, M., D.S. Compton, C.F. France, R.P. Tedesco, A.B. Fawzi, M.P. Graziano, E.J. Sybertz, C.D. Strader, and H.R. Davis. 1997. Diet-induced obese mice develop peripheral, but not central, resistance to leptin. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 99: 385–390. doi:10.1172/JCI119171.
- Wang, J., S. Obici, K. Morgan, N. Barzilai, Z. Feng, and L. Rossetti. 2001. Overfeeding rapidly induces leptin and insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 50: 2786–2791.
- Wang, X., Z. Lacza, Y.E. Sun, and W. Han. 2014. Leptin resistance and obesity in mice with deletion of methyl-CpG-binding protein 2 (MeCP2) in hypothalamic proopiomelanocortin (POMC) neurons. *Diabetologia* 57: 236–245. doi:10.1007/s00125-013-3072-0.
- Wardlaw, S.L. 2011. Hypothalamic proopiomelanocortin processing and the regulation of energy balance. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 660: 213–219. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2010.10.107.

- Wilsey, J., and P.J. Scarpace. 2004. Caloric restriction reverses the deficits in leptin receptor protein and leptin signaling capacity associated with diet-induced obesity: Role of leptin in the regulation of hypothalamic long-form leptin receptor expression. *The Journal of Endocrinology* 181: 297–306.
- Won, J.C., P.-G. Jang, C. Namkoong, E.H. Koh, S.K. Kim, J.-Y. Park, K.-U. Lee, and M.-S. Kim. 2009. Central administration of an endoplasmic reticulum stress inducer inhibits the anorexigenic effects of leptin and insulin. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 17: 1861– 1865. doi:10.1038/oby.2009.194.
- Xu, A.W., C.B. Kaelin, K. Takeda, S. Akira, M.W. Schwartz, and G.S. Barsh. 2005. PI3K integrates the action of insulin and leptin on hypothalamic neurons. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 115: 951–958. doi:10.1172/JCI24301.
- Yang, Z., M. Hulver, R.P. McMillan, L. Cai, E.E. Kershaw, L. Yu, B. Xue, and H. Shi. 2012. Regulation of insulin and leptin signaling by muscle suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 (SOCS3). *PLoS One* 7: e47493. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0047493.
- Yudkin, J.S., C.D. Stehouwer, J.J. Emeis, and S.W. Coppack. 1999. C-reactive protein in healthy subjects: Associations with obesity, insulin resistance, and endothelial dysfunction: A potential role for cytokines originating from adipose tissue? *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 19: 972–978.
- Zabolotny, J.M., K.K. Bence-Hanulec, A. Stricker-Krongrad, F. Haj, Y. Wang, Y. Minokoshi, Y.-B. Kim, J.K. Elmquist, L.A. Tartaglia, B.B. Kahn, and B.G.

Neel. 2002. PTP1B regulates leptin signal transduction in vivo. *Developmental Cell* 2: 489–495.

- Zhang, X., G. Zhang, H. Zhang, M. Karin, H. Bai, and D. Cai. 2008. Hypothalamic IKKbeta/NF-kappaB and ER stress link overnutrition to energy imbalance and obesity. *Cell* 135: 61–73. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.07.043.
- Zhang, Z.-Y., G.T. Dodd, and T. Tiganis. 2015. Protein tyrosine phosphatases in hypothalamic insulin and leptin signaling. *Trends in Pharmacological Sciences* 36: 661–674. doi:10.1016/j.tips.2015.07.003.
- Zhang, R., J. Jiao, W. Zhang, Z. Zhang, W. Zhang, L.-Q. Qin, and S.-F. Han. 2016. Effects of cereal fiber on leptin resistance and sensitivity in C57BL/6J mice fed a high-fat/cholesterol diet. *Food & Nutrition Research* 60: 31690.
- Zhao, A.Z., J.-N. Huan, S. Gupta, R. Pal, and A. Sahu. 2002. A phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase phosphodiesterase 3B-cyclic AMP pathway in hypothalamic action of leptin on feeding. *Nature Neuroscience* 5: 727–728. doi:10.1038/nn885.
- Zheng, M., Q. Zhang, Y. Joe, S.-K. Kim, M.J. Uddin, H. Rhew, T. Kim, S.W. Ryter, and H.T. Chung. 2013. Carbon monoxide-releasing molecules reverse leptin resistance induced by endoplasmic reticulum stress. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 304: E780–E788. doi:10.1152/ ajpendo.00466.2012.
- Zhong, Z., Z. Wen, and J.E. Darnell. 1994. Stat3: A STAT family member activated by tyrosine phosphorylation in response to epidermal growth factor and interleukin-6. *Science* 264: 95–98.

Influence of Antioxidants on Leptin Metabolism and its Role in the Pathogenesis of Obesity

Harald Mangge, Christian Ciardi, Kathrin Becker, Barbara Strasser, Dietmar Fuchs, and Johanna M. Gostner

Abstract

Obesity is associated with low-grade inflammation. Leptin, a hormone made by fat cells regulates appetite and hunger and thus food intake behavior. Interestingly, , food preservatives like sodium sulfite and sodium benzoate and also natural colorant and spice compounds such as curcumin were found to decrease the release of leptin in murine 3T3-L1 adipocytes, after co-incubation with LPS, which was added to mimic the pro-inflammatory status in obesity. Several of these compounds are well known food antioxidants.

Whilst reducing oxidation events is beneficial in states of elevated oxidative stress, overexposure to food antioxidant can lead to adverse effects. There are hints from *in vivo* data, that antioxidant stress in younger age plays a role in the development of adiposity in later life. The insufficient exposure to oxidizing compounds like reactive oxygen species (ROS) cannot only cause an insufficient burning of calories but there is also a link to the regulation of food intake behavior. If the *in vitro* findings can be extrapolated to the *in vivo* situation, consumption of antioxidant

H. Mangge

Clinical Institute for Medical and Chemical Laboratory Diagnosis, Medical University of Graz, Graz, Austria

C. Ciardi

Department of Internal Medicine, Medical University of Innsbruck, Innsbruck, Austria

K. Becker • D. Fuchs (⊠) Division of Biological Chemistry, Medical University of Innsbruck, Innsbruck, Austria e-mail: dietmar.fuchs@i-med.ac.at

B. Strasser • J.M. Gostner Division of Medical Biochemistry, Medical University of Innsbruck, Innsbruck, Austria

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_17 supplemented food could lead to decreased leptin release and contribute to an obesogenic environment. This aspect sheds some new critical light on the potential role of an antioxidant-enriched nutrition in the obesity epidemic during the past few centuries. Doing sports could represent not only a proper strategy to initiate physiological ROS production and burning of calories, but also may shift the hormone milieu towards a reduction of hunger feelings and thus reduce appetite and food intake.

Keywords

- Antioxidants Leptin Obesity Reactive oxygen species Inflammation
- Physical exercise Satiety regulation Tryptophan Serotonin

1 Introduction

The diabesity pandemic, which describes the strong association of obesity and diabetes, further escalates in Western countries, and latterly also in Asia, especially in China (Califf 2009; Zimmet et al. 2001; Yu et al. 2015). It is predicted that by 2030, 86.3% of the US adult population will be overweight with 51.1% of those being obese (Wang et al. 2008).

In parallel to the obesity epidemic, the availability of different types of food from all over the world has increased, which also enhanced the daily intake of food additives due to the extensive use of preservatives. Antioxidant preservatives are used to prolong the shelf life of food and ensure the nutritional adequacy, palatability and safety. In addition, there is a trend concerning "health beneficial" supplements. In the 1999-2000 National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 52% of respondents reported taking a dietary supplement in the previous month and 47% of those contained an antioxidant [http:// nccam.nih.gov/health/antioxidants/introduction. htm]. Currently, ascorbic acid supplements are marketed at concentrations up to 1000 mg, which is half the upper intake level and ten times the recommended daily allowance (RDA) set by the Food and Nutrition Board [http://lpi.oregonstate. edu/infocenter/vitamins/vitaminC/].

It is now well established that overweight/ obesity and metabolic syndrome are directly linked to a systemic low grade chronic immunemediated inflammation associated with a disturbed adipokine balance (Mangge et al. 2004, 2008, 2010; Pilz et al. 2005; Stelzer et al. 2012; Arnold et al. 2011; Drogan et al. 2015). This process is especially active in the visceral adipose tissue, and has been brought into connection with the most serious consequences of obesogenic lifestyle, i.e. cardiovascular disease and cancer (Mangge et al. 2010; Drogan et al. 2015).

A reductive milieu can influence the polarization of the adaptive immune response towards Th2-type immunity, as Th1- and Th2-type immune responses cross-regulate each other (Romagnani 2004; Lucey et al. 1996). Suppressive effects on Th1-type response pathways were observed in cultures of mitogen-stimulated human peripheral blood mononuclear cells upon treatment with antioxidant food preservatives like sodium sulphite, benzoate, and colorant curcumin showed the same effect as ascorbic acid (Winkler et al. 2006). Such mechanisms could provide new link between antioxidant uptake and the development of allergies (Zaknun et al. 2012; Murr et al. 2005; Tan et al. 2005).

As obesity usually leads to the activation of Th1 weighted pro-inflammatory pathways, the implication of an antioxidative trigger to the obesity related inflammation remains to be fully clarified (Rocha et al. 2008). Superficially viewed, a skew towards Th2 may be beneficial for atherosclerotic driven inflammatory processes. Nevertheless, more recent data took also a pro-atherogenic potential of Th2 cells into consideration (Ait-Oufella et al. 2009). Essentially,

Fig. 17.1 Impact of the redox milieu on atherogenesis



the immunologic network of atherosclerosis is much more complex with regulatory T cells, Th17 cells and important components of the innate immunity, e.g. Toll-like receptors (TLR) 2, 4, 7, being centrally involved in the local immune responses of atherosclerotic vascular lesions (Salagianni et al. 2012; Brown et al. 2015; Liang et al. 2015; Lu et al. 2015).

Theoretically, antioxidants aid to relieve oxidative stress resulting from inflammation (Schroecksnadel et al. 2007; Mccall and Frei 1999). Nevertheless, research, generally or in association with weight loss studies, has not been able to demonstrate a clear benefit of antioxidant supplements and, furthermore, the concept of antioxidative stress was implemented (Poljsak and Milisav 2012). Bjelakovic et al. even proposed that supplements may raise overall morbidity (Bjelakovic et al. 2007). Antioxidants are reducing agents and neutralizers of reactive oxygen species (ROS) without molecular selectivity. Nevertheless, it is usually neglected that most antioxidant supplements are synthetic and some of them can even act as pro-oxidants under

certain conditions (Sies 2014) e.g., when they reduce molecular oxygen to form the strongly reactive superoxide anion (O_2^-) (Bjelakovic and Gluud 2007).

Moreover, oxidative stress is not always an unfavorable effect. In fact, some consequences may act beneficial for physiological reactions in cells. Hence, potentially harmful effects of "antioxidative stress," especially in the cases of overconsumption of synthetic antioxidants have been proposed (Poljsak and Milisav 2012; Mangge et al. 2013). It has even been proposed that this could be a contributing factor for an increased risk of cancer (Bjelakovic et al. 2004a, b; Caraballoso et al. 2003) and cardiovascular diseases (Vivekananthan et al. 2003). Referring on this concerning attributes, clearly, further research of antioxidants is imperative.

Obesity has also been described as an addiction since many cerebral pathways of obesity/over-nutrition overlap with drug abuse (Volkow et al. 2012b). While central food intake regulation involves complex pathways and relationships between neuropeptides, monoamines



Fig. 17.2 Obesity-propagation via leptin via interaction with the immune system (a) satiety regulation (b)

and other brain messengers (Smith 2000), this chapter will focus on a specific pathway that links obesity-related chronic inflammation to the reward-deficiency syndrome, as well as to its main components: leptin, insulin, interferon- γ (IFN- γ) and tryptophan and its catabolites serotonin and melatonin. Furthermore, the potential interactions of antioxidant food additives in this pathway are discussed.

1.1 Over-Nutrition, Leptin, and the Adaptive Immune Response

The eating behaviour of the Western world is characterized by over-nutrition. Preferred foods like pastries, sweets, margarine, beverages, cheese and meat are supplemented with antioxidant preservatives like sodium sulfite (E221), benzoate (E211) and sorbate (E201) (Karasz et al. 1976; Luck 1990). It is well documented that obesity resulting from this lifestyle is associated with low-grade systemic inflammation and immune activation, which already starts in childhood (Mangge et al. 2004, 2010, 2013; Cottam et al. 2004). Thus, obesity may primarily represent an inflammatory disease and the chronic immune activation fundamentally contributes to the pathogenesis of co-morbidities such as atherosclerosis, diabetes mellitus, and coronary artery disease (Mangge et al. 2010, 2013).

Leptin, a pro-inflammatory adipokine that is produced in proportion to fat stores, plays a critical role in the early phase of obesity-related inflammation (Stelzer et al. 2012). Leptin drives CD4⁺ T-cells towards a Th1-type phenotype, which secretes the pro-inflammatory cytokines interleukin-2 (IL-2) and IFN-y (Fig. 17.2a). Of note, IFN-y-deficient mice had decreased plasma leptin levels in comparison to the wild-type mice, indicating a possible positive feedback loop (Rocha et al. 2008). In addition, leptin inhibits regulatory T (Treg) cells. Moreover, it has been shown recently that leptin deficiency reduced the expression of dendritic cell (DC) maturation markers, and favoured the development of Treg and Th17 cells (Moraes-Vieira et al. 2014). All these facts identify leptin as a potent proatherogenic adipokine with reference to the immune-mediated facets of the atherosclerotic plaque associated inflammation.

Over-nutrition induces leptin mainly through increased plasma free fatty acid (FFA) concentrations and via stimulated adipocytes. The increase in FFA concentrations favours oxidative stress, inflammation, vascular endothelial dysfunction, and insulin resistance by blocking insulin signals (Cascio et al. 2012; Riccardi et al. 2004). Since insulin acts as a leptin suppressor, insulin resistance allows the production of leptin to continue (Dandona et al. 2005). This was further supported in a study by Pacifico et al. which showed that insulin resistance was linked to a Th1-type cytokine profile in obese children (Pacifico et al. 2006). In addition to activating Th1-type cells, leptin amplifies lipolysis, and thus FFA concentrations (Dandona et al. 2005).

Serum leptin concentration increases with weight gain and corresponds to the size of adipose tissue (Considine et al. 1996; Saladin et al. 1995; Hamilton et al. 1995). The fact that leptin levels do not correlate with meal intake and related insulin peaks, and instead run in a circadian rhythm (Anubhuti and Arora 2008), argues against the hypothesis that leptin directly induces satiety and satiation (Considine et al. 1996; Jequier 2002). It has been shown that leptin only indirectly causes satiety by inducing the anorexigenic peptides α -melanocyte-stimulating hormone (α-MSH), cocaine- and amphetaminerelated transcript (CART), corticotropinreleasing hormone (CRH), and suppressing the orexigenic neuropeptides agouti-related peptide (AGRP), orexin and neuropeptide Y (NPY)one of the most potent or exigenic peptides in the hypothalamus (Jequier 2002; Ramos et al. 2005) (Fig. 17.2b). This indirect satiety effect, with either endogenous or exogenous leptin, is significantly lower in obese humans, which is referred to as leptin resistance (Flier 2012). Leptin resistance has been associated with insulin resistance and an increased pro-inflammatory state (Lago et al. 2008; Scarpace and Zhang 2009). Current hypotheses for the origin of leptin resistance discuss defects in the blood-brain barrier (BBB) transport system, mutated forms of the leptin receptor, and/or an inhibition of leptin signaling mechanism in the hypothalamus (Considine et al. 1996; Maffei et al. 1995; Heymsfield et al. 1999; Banks et al. 1996; Caro et al. 1996; Schwartz et al. 1996; Abhilash 2010; Vaisse et al. 1996; Bjorbak et al. 2000; Bjorbaek et al. 2001; Jequier 2002). Peruzzo et al. postulated that leptin can access the medial basal hypothalamus without using active transport to cross the BBB (Peruzzo et al. 2000). From this, leptin resistance would originate from a signaling defect (Bates and Myers 2003). Furthermore, a sessile lifestyle favors hypoxia and reduces the production of beneficial adipokines, like adiponectin. Pro-inflammatory

adipokines like leptin increase during long-term exposure of fat cells to hypoxia (Netzer et al. 2015). This favors the chronic inflammation of obesity.

1.2 The Antioxidant Impact on Leptin and Th1-type Cells

Here, we describe the effect of antioxidants on leptin from the viewpoint that decreasing leptin plasma levels is beneficial to reduce the inflammation cascade that ensues as a result of increased leptin. However, we must also recognize that any beneficial antioxidant effect on leptin is an imperfect solution because leptin is probably increased in obese people to compensate for the diminished leptin satiety effect/ leptin resistance.

Many antioxidant food additives and colorants have been shown to decrease both leptin concentrations and Th1-type activity. Specifically, sodium benzoate, sodium sulphite, and curcumin decreased leptin production in a dose-dependent manner in lipopolysaccharide-stimulated murine adipocytes derived from NIH-3T3 cells (Ciardi et al. 2012). Moreover, like other antioxidant compounds such as vitamins -vitamin C (ascorbic acid) and E (tocopherol)- anti-inflammatory compounds like salicylic acid and acetyl salicylic acid (aspirin) and stilbene derivative resveratrol, common food preservatives such as sodium sulphite, sodium benzoate, propionic acid and sorbic acid but also typical colorants like curcumin, dose-dependently suppressed key features of Th1-type activity, i.e. the IFN- γ -dependent pathways of neopterin production and tryptophan breakdown (Winkler et al. 2006; Wirleitner et al. 2005) (Fig. 17.3). Because of the suppressive effects on Th1-type immunity, these antioxidants may contribute to the upregulation of Th2-type immunity, thereby supporting allergy development (Zaknun et al. 2012).

In addition, Ristow et al. investigated how antioxidant supplements block the benefits of physical exercise comparing trained and untrained participants (Ristow et al. 2009). Exercise enhances ROS production in skeletal muscle (Mrakic-Sposta et al. 2015), which



Fig. 17.3 Interferon γ activates formation of the oxidative stress marker neopterin via enzyme GTPcyclohydrolase (GTP-CH-I) and accelerates tryptophan breakdown along the kynurenine axis due to induction of

indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO-1) activity. Thus, less tryptophan is available for serotonin and melatonin synthesis

increases insulin sensitivity (Powers and Jackson 2008). Antioxidant supplementation during exercise diminishes ROS levels and thus the induction of ROS detoxifying enzymes like superoxide dismutase and glutathione peroxidase. This positive effect of exercise is significantly attenuated and insulin sensitivity remains unaffected (Peternelj and Coombes 2011; Ristow et al. 2009). As insulin resistance positively influences leptin levels, it can be assumed that an increased leptin production would also not be effectively diminished. Thus, an originally well-intentioned oversupply with supplemented antioxidants may significantly debilitate the endogenous antioxidative protection system over time.

However, this conclusion maybe different in endurance sports vs. recreational sports: The ROS detoxifying enzyme machinery is elicited dependent on the extent of ROS excess. After administration of extra antioxidants, the amounts of ROS will at least partly be detoxified and thereby the oxidizing capacity due to exercise is hampered as is the fat and carbohydrate burning capacity. As a consequence, also the levels of ROS detoxifying enzymes like superoxide dismutase and glutathione peroxidase will be slowed down (Burtscher et al. 2015). To avoid this scenario and if the intention of doing sports is the burning of calories (fat and carbohydrates), the intake of antioxidant supplements like vitamins should be postponed after the periods of exercise, best to training-free days. One may speculate that a different strategy is superior for competitive sports or endurance sports when antioxidant supplements may be able to counteract the insults, which may derive from the inflammation responses from damaged muscle tissue.

Still, the pathways remain unclear by which physical fitness or diet affect the psychological stress/leptin relationship. Evidence suggests that vigorous physical fitness moderates the levels of leptin concentrations, regardless of relevant confounders including total body fat (Jimenez-Pavon et al. 2012). Regular exercise results in higher circulating levels of adiponectin and lower levels of several circulating pro-inflammatory adipokines, including leptin (Ben Ounis et al. 2009). Thus, increased physical activity has the power to reduce systemic low-grade inflammation via a decrease in pro-inflammatory adipokine secretion, which is a direct result of a reduction in abdominal fat mass (Gleeson et al. 2011), and thereby affect the mental stress/leptin relationship.

1.3 IDO-1 Regulates Tryptophan Conversion—A Key Aspect in Caloric Consumption

As a precursor for serotonin (5HT) and melatonin, which are both known satiety and satiation regulators, the essential amino acid tryptophan is a key player in caloric intake regulation (Brandacher et al. 2007; Nduhirabandi et al. 2012). Obese patients far exceed the required minimum daily intake of tryptophan (200 mg), yet the circulating levels of tryptophan are low (Brandacher et al. 2006) and the patients continue to over-consume. Upregulated indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO-1) activity by increased Th1-type inflammation decreases the circulating tryptophan levels and ultimately can underlie these effects (Brandacher et al. 2007) (Fig. 17.3).

Serotonin inhibits NPY expression, regulates carbohydrate (Blundell and Lawton 1995; Bray 2001) and fat intake (Halford and Blundell 2000; Hagan et al. 1997), and relieves stressanother caloric intake trigger (Buwalda et al. 2001). In addition, Buwalda et al. found that 5-hydroxytryptamine receptor 1A (5-HT1a) receptors in the central nervous system were desensitized in animals receiving a carbohydratebased diet (Buwalda et al. 2001). This illustrates one aspect of the "reward-deficiency syndrome": the more carbohydrates a person eats, the more desensitized they will become to serotonin, experiencing delayed satiety, and thus eating more. This syndrome can also be catalysed by a lack of tryptophan for serotonin conversion due to upregulated IDO-1 activity, which converts more tryptophan to kynurenine (Brandacher et al. 2007), and/ or a perceived lack of tryptophan due to defective serotonin receptors/ transporters. Since tryptophan is an essential amino acid that can only be obtained from the diet, a person would crave tryptophan-rich foods like eggs, cheese, flour, etc. It should be noted that the tryptophan levels obtained from these foods wane in comparison to the effect of carbohydrates promoting insulin secretion, which decreases the large neutral amino acid (LNAA) levels, allowing more tryptophan to cross the BBB and to be decarboxylated into serotonin (Wurtman and Wurtman 1995). Moreover, under certain circumstances, IDO-1 can also cleave and degrade other indoleamine derivatives like serotonin as well as melatonin, however with fewer efficacies than tryptophan (Ferry et al. 2005).

Antioxidative compounds like vitamins C and E but also foods and beverages rich in antioxidants like cacao, coffee, wine and beer were observed to suppress Th1-type immune activation in vitro (Zaknun et al. 2012). Similar effects were revealed with food supplements like preservatives sodium sulphite and benzoate as well as colorants, e.g., beet root and curcuma, which mainly comprise chemical antioxidants. As a consequence, tryptophan breakdown becomes slowed down and tryptophan availability for serotonin production will be improved. This background may have contributed to a preferred intake of those foods that contain higher levels of antioxidants and thus probably have a mood enhancing effect. Thus, weight gain of the general population during recent decades could at least partly result from the by-passing of hunger regulation by food additives and antioxidant supplements (Fuchs 2012).

Melatonin, one important regulator of sleep, also plays a critical role in the pathology of obesity. This is underlined by the observation that chronic sleep deprivation and altered quality of sleep were found to be associated with the obesity epidemic (Van Cauter and Knutson 2008; Cizza et al. 2011). Sleep duration has been inversely linked to leptin levels and food consumption in chronic, temporal and "rollercoaster" sleep deprivation (Van Cauter and Knutson 2008). Sleep deprivation also upregulates orexin activity, which then activates NPY and induces hunger (Van Cauter and Knutson 2008; Wu et al. 2002; Estabrooke et al. 2001; Zeitzer et al. 2007). In middle-aged rats, melatonin supplementation reduced the body weight, visceral adiposity, and plasma insulin and leptin levels to youthful levels (Rasmussen et al. 1999; Wolden-Hanson et al. 2000). Kitagawa et al. showed that melatonin supplements ameliorated insulin resistance in rats (Kitagawa et al. 2012). This effect is probably due to the fact that melatonin inhibits insulin secretion in rat pancreatic islets during sleep,



Fig. 17.4 Overnutrition leads to the dysregulation of metabolic and immunological pathways. These changes trigger the reward deficiency syndrome, thereby promot-

ing the intake of more, preferentially antioxidant-enriched food (adapted according Mangge et al. 2013)

allowing them to rest and rejuvenate (Picinato et al. 2002; Cizza et al. 2011; Peschke 2008). Furthermore, melatonin has been found to increase the recruitment and metabolic activity of brown adipocytes in mammals (Tan et al. 2011).

From this, it is critical to regain normal melatonin and serotonin levels by down-regulating IDO-1 activity associated with Th1-type activity and high leptin levels. This could alleviate the "reward-deficiency syndrome" that perpetuates obesity. On the basis that antioxidants have been shown to decrease leptin levels and Th1-type immunity, which both lead to the obesitypropagation cycle, antioxidants have been discussed to be beneficial in weight loss (Bahadoran et al. 2012). However, on the other hand, so far the fact has been neglected that the rise in tryptophan hydroxylation and subsequent decarboxylation to serotonin indirectly caused by antioxidant food supplements could also spark a positive feedback response wherein a person craves too much food highly supplemented with antioxidants to get a heightened/prolonged rewardsensation (Fig. 17.4). Moreover, even better than a diet rich in tryptophan, a diet enriched with antioxidants increases tryptophan availability and serotonin production in the brain. Unlike tryptophan-rich diet, which usually contains also other amino acids at high concentrations including LNAA, antioxidants solely support an increase of available tryptophan and thus the transport across the blood-brain-barrier. In addition, also tetrahydrobiopterin (BH4), the necessary cofactor of tryptophan 5-hydroxylases (TPH) for the production of serotonin, is stabilized in a reductive environment. Thus, antioxidant compounds are able to support serotonin production in many ways. Accordingly, it would be worthwhile to conduct studies, which investigate more in depth such potential negative and positive effects of antioxidant supplements.

1.4 Addiction, Inflammation and Obesity

Drug addiction and obesity share strikingly similar neural activity and properties. They can both be defined as disorders that cause a person to compulsively and impulsively seek a specific type of reward (food or drug), at the expense of all other rewards (health, social acceptance, etc.). The key players discussed so far in this review insulin, leptin, serotonin and NPY-have also been implicated in the food reward circuitry, in context of addiction behavior and dopamine. Dopamine, one of the central mediators in the brain for the universal metabolic and reactivity system, potentially causes the loss of control seen in both addiction and obesity (Volkow et al. 2012a). Virtually all neurons in the ventral tegmental area (VTA) synthesize dopamine (Opland

et al. 2010) and many of them also express receptors for leptin (Figlewicz et al. 2003; Leshan et al. 2010), insulin (Figlewicz et al. 2008), and orexin (Fadel and Deutch 2002). These hormones/ neuropeptides are centrally involved in the rewarding effects of drug abuse and obesity (Davis et al. 2008; Wellman et al. 2007). Dopamine 2 receptor (D2R) activity has been linked to central (i.e. hypothalamic) leptin signaling (Kim et al. 2010). D2R knock-out mice [D2R(-/-)] displayed an increased leptin sensitivity, and showed reduced food intake and body weight while displaying an increased basal energy expenditure level, compared with their wild type littermates (Kim et al. 2010). Moreover, hypothalamic NPY has been linked to alcoholism, another addiction disorder (Alvaro et al. 1997; Volkow et al. 2012a), and there is also some relevance of an accelerated tryptophan breakdown rate in patients suffering from alcoholism (Gleissenthall et al. 2014). In addition, the nicotine withdrawal behavioral characteristicsmood disturbances, weight gain, and carbohydrate craving-have been associated with impaired serotonin release (Benwell et al. 1988).

The hippocampus is known for its critical role in learning and short-term memory function, and has a high density of insulin receptors (Eichenbaum 2006; Squire 2004; Palovcik et al. 1984). With insulin secreted in proportion to body fat mass, this could be another mechanism leading to the addiction-like behavior in obesity-learning and remembering the desired food that led to euphoria, reinforcing the destructive behavior (Benoit et al. 2004). Thus, compared to lean individuals, obese people obviously have complex alterations of brain reward circuitries, involved in food consumption (Stice et al. 2008; Kenny 2011). A discrepancy between the anticipation and actual reward most likely sustains an over-consumption behavior (Volkow et al. 2012b). However, based on the available studies it is far too simple to conceptualize both obesity and overeating as a food addiction accompanied by corresponding brain changes. There are several fundamental questions still open, which remain to be clarified by future more in depth investigations (Ziauddeen et al. 2012). A recent study from our group used functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) to identify common features between these two conditions. There was a significant positive relationship between plasma insulin levels, waist circumference, and hippocampal activation after stimulation with highcaloric food images. Interestingly, only the waist circumference, and not the BMI, correlated significantly with the hippocampal activation patterns (Wallner-Liebmann et al. 2010). Rocha et al. showed that chronic, Th1-weighted inflammation was preferentially found in abdominal fat tissue (Rocha et al. 2008). Thus, our observation underlines the importance of abdominal fat accumulation for obesity-associated pathologic burden and the potential involvement of Th1-type inflammation in high-calorie food cravings.

1.5 Antioxidative "Stress" in Obesity—Summary of a New Hypothesis

We have summarized that antioxidants, which are abundantly found in the Western diet as preservatives and additives, possess the capacity to influence obesity-related inflammation. More importantly, we have hypothesized a vicious cycle leading to uncontrolled weight gain that is related to so far neglected negative effects of antioxidants (Fig. 17.4). As over-nutrition causes greater Th1-type activity and oxidative stress, the body might attempt to compensate by craving more antioxidants highly supplemented in processed food. Thus, the vicious cycle, creating the disparity between expectation and reward in the reward-deficiency syndrome may be essentially propagated. These cravings may be further heightened by the obesogenic environmentadvertisements, constant food availability, and social behavior.

As mentioned, serotonin and thus melatonin production is decreased during Th1 type responses. Both serotonin and melatonin have been inversely correlated with weight gain. Antioxidants can be beneficial in this context by decreasing Th1-type activity and tryptophan breakdown via IDO-1 and by increasing life-span of BH4. However, potential harmful effects have to be considered. Studies in murine cells have shown antioxidants to reduce leptin levels (Ciardi et al. 2012). Hence, antioxidants may interfere with the body's natural satiety and satiation response. As excessive antioxidant food might increase a person's comfort by increasing the amount of tryptophan available for serotonin synthesis, this person might enter a continual eating cycle to sustain this effect. Additionally, antioxidant supplements diminish the benefits of physical exercise (Ristow et al. 2009; Mangge et al. 2013). This correlates with the theory that antioxidants, which cannot distinguish between toxic and beneficial ROS species, decrease the natural hormesis (Poljsak and Milisav 2012; Nakamura et al. 2010). Finally, antioxidant food supplements, preservatives and colorants seem to play a role in the pathogenesis of allergy and asthma by promoting a Th2-weighted immune response (Zaknun et al. 2012). Thus, the amount of dietary antioxidants could represent the cutting edge for the co-occurrence of adiposity and allergy, which is nowadays well recognized (Flaherman and Rutherford 2006).

Our hypothesis has several limitations. First, it has to be acknowledged that there are considerable differences between humans and mice especially regarding the biochemistry of biogenic amine neurotransmitters as well as nitric oxide radical. In keeping with this, under inflammatory conditions, the biosynthesis of biogenic amines like serotonin or dopamine have been shown to become easily disturbed in humans (Neurauter et al. 2008; Haroon et al. 2012), but less so in animal models. Consequently, any direct conclusion for immune activation and inflammation-associated conditions need to be scrutinized. Moreover, several reported studies on the bioactivites of antioxidants were performed in cell cultures and it still has to be investigated whether these findings can be extrapolated to the *in vivo* situation. Also, the actual immune state of an individual has to be considered when evaluating the effect of controlled antioxidant intake (Gostner et al. 2014). Antioxidant supplements are highly prevalent in the "Western diet", without further consideration of criticism. Interestingly, except in one study investigating patients at risk of cardiovascular events (Violi et al. 2004), nobody has claimed so far that an individual's oxidative stress level must first be evaluated to determine if antioxidant supplements are beneficial. Finally, to our knowledge, no one knows how many antioxidants an average person consumes or actually needs per day.

2 Conclusion

The best recommendation for the prevention of obesity is to maintain a healthy lifestyle through balanced nutrition and physical activity, but this may be impossible to adhere to, once a person enters the circular reward-deficiency syndrome. For this, an escape route from the cycle is of dire importance in an age marred by obesity in industrialized countries. As current drugs fail to sustainably curb human obesity, it is essential to understand underlying key pathomechanisms. Thus, the latest hype for antioxidants, the multitude of modern foods supplemented with them, and their obvious ambivalent role in obesityrelated inflammation, highlights the need for further studies (Mangge et al. 2013).

References

- Abhilash, M. 2010. Potential applications of Nanoparticles. *International Journal of Pharma and Bio Sciences* 1: 12.
- Ait-Oufella, H., S. Taleb, Z. Mallat, and A. Tedgui. 2009. Cytokine network and T cell immunity in atherosclerosis. *Seminars in Immunopathology* 31: 23–33.
- Alvaro, J.D., J.B. Tatro, and R.S. Duman. 1997. Melanocortins and opiate addiction. *Life Sciences* 61: 1–9.
- Anubhuti, and S. Arora. 2008. Leptin and its metabolic interactions: An update. *Diabetes, Obesity & Metabolism* 10: 973–993.
- Arnold, T., S. Brandlhofer, K. Vrtikapa, H. Stangl, M. Hermann, K. Zwiauer, H. Mangge, A. Karwautz, J. Huemer, D. Koller, W.J. Schneider, and W. Strobl. 2011. Effect of obesity on plasma clusterin, [corrected] a proposed modulator of leptin action. *Pediatric Research* 69: 237–242.
- Bahadoran, Z., M. Golzarand, P. Mirmiran, N. Shiva, and F. Azizi. 2012. Dietary total antioxidant capacity and

the occurrence of metabolic syndrome and its components after a 3-year follow-up in adults: Tehran lipid and glucose study. *Nutrition & Metabolism (London)* 9: 70.

- Banks, W.A., A.J. Kastin, W. Huang, J.B. Jaspan, and L.M. Maness. 1996. Leptin enters the brain by a saturable system independent of insulin. *Peptides* 17: 305–311.
- Bates, S.H., and M.G. Myers Jr. 2003. The role of leptin receptor signaling in feeding and neuroendocrine function. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 14: 447–452.
- Ben Ounis, O., M. Elloumi, G. Lac, E. Makni, E. Van Praagh, H. Zouhal, Z. Tabka, and M. Amri. 2009. Twomonth effects of individualized exercise training with or without caloric restriction on plasma adipocytokine levels in obese female adolescents. *Annales* d'Endocrinologie 70: 235–241.
- Benoit, S.C., D.J. Clegg, R.J. Seeley, and S.C. Woods. 2004. Insulin and leptin as adiposity signals. *Recent Progress in Hormone Research* 59: 267–285.
- Benwell, M.E., D.J. Balfour, and J.M. Anderson. 1988. Evidence that tobacco smoking increases the density of (-)-[3H]nicotine binding sites in human brain. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 50: 1243–1247.
- Bjelakovic, G., and C. Gluud. 2007. Surviving antioxidant supplements. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 99: 742–743.
- Bjelakovic, G., D. Nikolova, R. G. Simonetti, and C. Gluud 2004a. Antioxidant supplements for preventing gastrointestinal cancers. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 18(4): CD004183.
- Bjelakovic, G., D. Nikolova, R.G. Simonetti, and C. Gluud. 2004b. Antioxidant supplements for prevention of gastrointestinal cancers: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet* 364: 1219–1228.
- Bjelakovic, G., D. Nikolova, L.L. Gluud, R.G. Simonetti, and C. Gluud. 2007. Mortality in randomized trials of antioxidant supplements for primary and secondary prevention: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA* 297: 842–857.
- Bjorbaek, C., R.M. Buchholz, S.M. Davis, S.H. Bates, D.D. Pierroz, H. Gu, B.G. Neel, M.G. Myers Jr., and J.S. Flier. 2001. Divergent roles of SHP-2 in ERK activation by leptin receptors. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276: 4747–4755.
- Bjorbak, C., H.J. Lavery, S.H. Bates, R.K. Olson, S.M. Davis, J.S. Flier, and M.G. Myers Jr. 2000. SOCS3 mediates feedback inhibition of the leptin receptor via Tyr985. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275: 40649–40657.
- Blundell, J.E., and C.L. Lawton. 1995. Serotonin and dietary fat intake: Effects of dexfenfluramine. *Metabolism* 44: 33–37.
- Brandacher, G., C. Winkler, F. Aigner, H. Schwelberger, K. Schroecksnadel, R. Margreiter, D. Fuchs, and H.G. Weiss. 2006. Bariatric surgery cannot prevent tryptophan depletion due to chronic immune activation in morbidly obese patients. *Obesity Surgery* 16: 541–548.

- Brandacher, G., E. Hoeller, D. Fuchs, and H.G. Weiss. 2007. Chronic immune activation underlies morbid obesity: Is IDO a key player? *Current Drug Metabolism* 8: 289–295.
- Bray, G.A. 2001. Drug treatment of obesity. *Reviews in Endocrine & Metabolic Disorders* 2: 403–418.
- Brown, P.M., D.J. Kennedy, R.E. Morton, and M. Febbraio. 2015. CD36/SR-B2-TLR2 dependent pathways enhance porphyromonas gingivalis mediated atherosclerosis in the Ldlr KO mouse model. *PLoS One* 10: e0125126.
- Burtscher, M., D. Pesta, D. Fuchs, M. Ledochowski, and H. Gatterer. 2015. Methodological considerations when evaluating the effectiveness of dietary/supplemental antioxidants in sport. In *Antioxidants in Sport Nutrition*, ed. M. Lamprecht. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press. Chapter 13.
- Buwalda, B., W.A. Blom, J.M. Koolhaas, and G. Van Dijk. 2001. Behavioral and physiological responses to stress are affected by high-fat feeding in male rats. *Physiology & Behavior* 73: 371–377.
- Califf, R.M. 2009. Key issues for global cardiovascular medicine. *Lancet* 374: 508–510.
- Caraballoso, M., M. Sacristan, C. Serra, and X. Bonfill. 2003. Drugs for preventing lung cancer in healthy people. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 10: CD002141.
- Caro, J.F., J.W. Kolaczynski, M.R. Nyce, J.P. Ohannesian, I. Opentanova, W.H. Goldman, R.B. Lynn, P.L. Zhang, M.K. Sinha, and R.V. Considine. 1996. Decreased cerebrospinal-fluid/serum leptin ratio in obesity: A possible mechanism for leptin resistance. *Lancet* 348: 159–161.
- Cascio, G., G. Schiera, and I. Di Liegro. 2012. Dietary fatty acids in metabolic syndrome, diabetes and cardiovascular diseases. *Current Diabetes Reviews* 8: 2–17.
- Ciardi, C., M. Jenny, A. Tschoner, F. Ueberall, J. Patsch, M. Pedrini, C. Ebenbichler, and D. Fuchs. 2012. Food additives such as sodium sulphite, sodium benzoate and curcumin inhibit leptin release in lipopolysaccharide-treated murine adipocytes in vitro. *The British Journal of Nutrition* 107: 826–833.
- Cizza, G., M. Requena, G. Galli, and L. De Jonge. 2011. Chronic sleep deprivation and seasonality: Implications for the obesity epidemic. *Journal of Endocrinological Investigation* 34: 793–800.
- Considine, R.V., M.K. Sinha, M.L. Heiman, A. Kriauciunas, T.W. Stephens, M.R. Nyce, J.P. Ohannesian, C.C. Marco, L.J. Mckee, T.L. Bauer, et al. 1996. Serum immunoreactive-leptin concentrations in normal-weight and obese humans. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 334: 292–295.
- Cottam, D.R., S.G. Mattar, E. Barinas-Mitchell, G. Eid, L. Kuller, D.E. Kelley, and P.R. Schauer. 2004. The chronic inflammatory hypothesis for the morbidity associated with morbid obesity: Implications and effects of weight loss. *Obesity Surgery* 14: 589–600.
- Dandona, P., A. Aljada, A. Chaudhuri, P. Mohanty, and R. Garg. 2005. Metabolic syndrome: A comprehensive

perspective based on interactions between obesity, diabetes, and inflammation. *Circulation* 111: 1448–1454.

- Davis, J.F., A.L. Tracy, J.D. Schurdak, M.H. Tschop, J.W. Lipton, D.J. Clegg, and S.C. Benoit. 2008. Exposure to elevated levels of dietary fat attenuates psychostimulant reward and mesolimbic dopamine turnover in the rat. *Behavioral Neuroscience* 122: 1257–1263.
- Drogan, D., H. Boeing, J. Janke, B. Schmitt, Y. Zhou, J. Walter, T. Pischon, and S. Tierling. 2015. Regional distribution of body fat in relation to DNA methylation within the LPL, ADIPOQ and PPARgamma promoters in subcutaneous adipose tissue. *Nutrition & Diabetes* 5: e168.
- Eichenbaum, H. 2006. Remembering: Functional organization of the declarative memory system. *Current Biology* 16: R643–R645.
- Estabrooke, I.V., M.T. Mccarthy, E. Ko, T.C. Chou, R.M. Chemelli, M. Yanagisawa, C.B. Saper, and T.E. Scammell. 2001. Fos expression in orexin neurons varies with behavioral state. *The Journal of Neuroscience* 21: 1656–1662.
- Fadel, J., and A.Y. Deutch. 2002. Anatomical substrates of orexin-dopamine interactions: Lateral hypothalamic projections to the ventral tegmental area. *Neuroscience* 111: 379–387.
- Ferry, G., C. Ubeaud, P.H. Lambert, S. Bertin, F. Coge, P. Chomarat, P. Delagrange, B. Serkiz, J.P. Bouchet, R.J. Truscott, and J.A. Boutin. 2005. Molecular evidence that melatonin is enzymatically oxidized in a different manner than tryptophan: Investigations with both indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase and myeloperoxidase. *Biochemical Journal* 388: 205–215.
- Figlewicz, D.P., S.B. Evans, J. Murphy, M. Hoen, and D.G. Baskin. 2003. Expression of receptors for insulin and leptin in the ventral tegmental area/substantia nigra (VTA/SN) of the rat. *Brain Research* 964: 107–115.
- Figlewicz, D.P., J.L. Bennett, S. Aliakbari, A. Zavosh, and A.J. Sipols. 2008. Insulin acts at different CNS sites to decrease acute sucrose intake and sucrose self-administration in rats. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 295: R388–R394.
- Flaherman, V., and G.W. Rutherford. 2006. A metaanalysis of the effect of high weight on asthma. *Archives of Disease in Childhood* 91: 334–339.
- Flier, J.S. 2012. Hormone resistance in diabetes and obesity: Insulin, leptin, and FGF21. *The Yale Journal of Biology and Medicine* 85: 405–414.
- Fuchs, D. 2012. Antioxidant intake and allergic disease. Clinical and Experimental Allergy 42: 1420–1422.
- Gleeson, M., N.C. Bishop, D.J. Stensel, M.R. Lindley, S.S. Mastana, and M.A. Nimmo. 2011. The antiinflammatory effects of exercise: Mechanisms and implications for the prevention and treatment of disease. *Nature Reviews. Immunology* 11: 607–615.
- Gleissenthall, G.V., S. Geisler, P. Malik, G. Kemmler, H. Benicke, D. Fuchs, and S. Mechtcheriakov. 2014.

Tryptophan metabolism in post-withdrawal alcoholdependent patients. *Alcohol and Alcoholism* 49: 251–255.

- Gostner, J.M., K. Becker, K.D. Croft, R.J. Woodman, I.B. Puddey, D. Fuchs, and J.M. Hodgson. 2014. Regular consumption of black tea increases circulating kynurenine concentrations: A randomized controlled trial. *BBA Clinical* 3: 31–35.
- Hagan, M.M., F.D. Holguin, C.E. Cabello, D.R. Hanscom, and D.E. Moss. 1997. Combined naloxone and fluoxetine on deprivation-induced binge eating of palatable foods in rats. *Pharmacology, Biochemistry, and Behavior* 58: 1103–1107.
- Halford, J.C., and J.E. Blundell. 2000. Separate systems for serotonin and leptin in appetite control. *Annals of Medicine* 32: 222–232.
- Hamilton, B.S., D. Paglia, A.Y. Kwan, and M. Deitel. 1995. Increased obese mRNA expression in omental fat cells from massively obese humans. *Nature Medicine* 1: 953–956.
- Haroon, E., C.L. Raison, and A.H. Miller. 2012. Psychoneuroimmunology meets neuropsychopharmacology: Translational implications of the impact of inflammation on behavior. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 37: 137–162.
- Heymsfield, S.B., A.S. Greenberg, K. Fujioka, R.M. Dixon, R. Kushner, T. Hunt, J.A. Lubina, J. Patane, B. Self, P. Hunt, and M. Mccamish. 1999. Recombinant leptin for weight loss in obese and lean adults: A randomized, controlled, dose-escalation trial. *JAMA* 282: 1568–1575.
- Jequier, E. 2002. Leptin signaling, adiposity, and energy balance. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 967: 379–388.
- Jimenez-Pavon, D., F.B. Ortega, E.G. Artero, I. Labayen, G. Vicente-Rodriguez, I. Huybrechts, L.A. Moreno, Y. Manios, L. Beghin, A. Polito, S. De Henauw, M. Sjostrom, M.J. Castillo, M. Gonzalez-Gross, J.R. Ruiz, and HELENA Study Group. 2012. Physical activity, fitness, and serum leptin concentrations in adolescents. *The Journal of Pediatrics* 160(598-603): e2.
- Karasz, A.B., J.J. Maxstadt, J. Reher, and F. Decocco. 1976. Rapid screening procedure for the determination of preservatives in ground beef: Sulfites, benzoates, sorbates, and ascorbates. *Journal of the Association of Official Analytical Chemists* 59: 766–769.
- Kenny, P.J. 2011. Reward mechanisms in obesity: New insights and future directions. *Neuron* 69: 664–679.
- Kim, K.S., Y.R. Yoon, H.J. Lee, S. Yoon, S.Y. Kim, S.W. Shin, J.J. An, M.S. Kim, S.Y. Choi, W. Sun, and J.H. Baik. 2010. Enhanced hypothalamic leptin signaling in mice lacking dopamine D2 receptors. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 285: 8905–8917.
- Kitagawa, A., Y. Ohta, and K. Ohashi. 2012. Melatonin improves metabolic syndrome induced by high fructose intake in rats. *Journal of Pineal Research* 52: 403–413.

- Lago, R., R. Gomez, F. Lago, J. Gomez-Reino, and O. Gualillo. 2008. Leptin beyond body weight regulation—current concepts concerning its role in immune function and inflammation. *Cellular Immunology* 252: 139–145.
- Leshan, R.L., D.M. Opland, G.W. Louis, G.M. Leinninger, C.M. Patterson, C.J. Rhodes, H. Munzberg, and M.G. Myers Jr. 2010. Ventral tegmental area leptin receptor neurons specifically project to and regulate cocaineand amphetamine-regulated transcript neurons of the extended central amygdala. *The Journal of Neuroscience* 30: 5713–5723.
- Liang, S., M. Aiqun, L. Jiwu, and Z. Ping. 2015. TLR3 and TLR4 as potential clinical biomarkers for in-stent restenosis in drug-eluting stents patients. *Immunologic Research* 64(2): 424–430.
- Lu, Z., X. Zhang, Y. Li, M.F. Lopes-Virella, and Y. Huang. 2015. TLR4 antagonist attenuates atherogenesis in LDL receptor-deficient mice with diet-induced type 2 diabetes. *Immunobiology* 220(11): 1246–1254.
- Lucey, D.R., M. Clerici, and G.M. Shearer. 1996. Type 1 and type 2 cytokine dysregulation in human infectious, neoplastic, and inflammatory diseases. *Clinical Microbiology Reviews* 9: 532–562.
- Luck, E. 1990. Food applications of sorbic acid and its salts. *Food Additives and Contaminants* 7: 711–715.
- Maffei, M., J. Halaas, E. Ravussin, R.E. Pratley, G.H. Lee, Y. Zhang, H. Fei, S. Kim, R. Lallone, S. Ranganathan, et al. 1995. Leptin levels in human and rodent: Measurement of plasma leptin and ob RNA in obese and weight-reduced subjects. *Nature Medicine* 1: 1155–1161.
- Mangge, H., K. Schauenstein, L. Stroedter, A. Griesl, W. Maerz, and M. Borkenstein. 2004. Low grade inflammation in juvenile obesity and type 1 diabetes associated with early signs of atherosclerosis. *Experimental* and Clinical Endocrinology & Diabetes 112: 378–382.
- Mangge, H., G. Almer, S. Haj-Yahya, S. Pilz, R. Gasser, R. Moller, and R. Horejsi. 2008. Preatherosclerosis and adiponectin subfractions in obese adolescents. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 16: 2578–2584.
- Mangge, H., G. Almer, M. Truschnig-Wilders, A. Schmidt, R. Gasser, and D. Fuchs. 2010. Inflammation, adiponectin, obesity and cardiovascular risk. *Current Medicinal Chemistry* 17: 4511–4520.
- Mangge, H., K. Summers, G. Almer, R. Prassl, D. Weghuber, W. Schnedl, and D. Fuchs. 2013. Antioxidant food supplements and obesity-related inflammation. *Current Medicinal Chemistry* 20: 2330–2337.
- Mccall, M.R., and B. Frei. 1999. Can antioxidant vitamins materially reduce oxidative damage in humans? *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 26: 1034–1053.
- Moraes-Vieira, P.M., R.A. Larocca, E.J. Bassi, J.P. Peron, V. Andrade-Oliveira, F. Wasinski, R. Araujo, T. Thornley, F.J. Quintana, A.S. Basso, T.B. Strom, and N.O. Camara. 2014. Leptin deficiency impairs maturation of dendritic cells and enhances induction of regu-

latory T and Th17 cells. *European Journal of Immunology* 44: 794–806.

- Mrakic-Sposta, S., M. Gussoni, S. Moretti, L. Pratali, G. Giardini, P. Tacchini, C. Dellanoce, A. Tonacci, F. Mastorci, A. Borghini, M. Montorsi, and A. Vezzoli. 2015. Effects of Mountain ultra-marathon running on ROS Production and oxidative damage by micro-invasive analytic techniques. *PLoS One* 10(11): e0141780.
- Murr, C., K. Schroecksnadel, C. Winkler, M. Ledochowski, and D. Fuchs. 2005. Antioxidants may increase the probability of developing allergic diseases and asthma. *Medical Hypotheses* 64: 973–977.
- Nakamura, A., K. Kawakami, F. Kametani, H. Nakamoto, and S. Goto. 2010. Biological significance of protein modifications in aging and calorie restriction. *Annals* of the New York Academy of Sciences 1197: 33–39.
- Nduhirabandi, F., E.F. Du Toit, and A. Lochner. 2012. Melatonin and the metabolic syndrome: A tool for effective therapy in obesity-associated abnormalities? *Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England)* 205: 209–223.
- Netzer, N., H. Gatterer, M. Faulhaber, M. Burtscher, S. Pramsohler, and D. Pesta. 2015. Hypoxia, oxidative stress and fat. *Biomolecules* 5: 1143–1150.
- Neurauter, G., K. Schrocksnadel, S. Scholl-Burgi, B. Sperner-Unterweger, C. Schubert, M. Ledochowski, and D. Fuchs. 2008. Chronic immune stimulation correlates with reduced phenylalanine turnover. *Current Drug Metabolism* 9: 622–627.
- Opland, D.M., G.M. Leinninger, and M.G. Myers Jr. 2010. Modulation of the mesolimbic dopamine system by leptin. *Brain Research* 1350: 65–70.
- Pacifico, L., L. Di Renzo, C. Anania, J.F. Osborn, F. Ippoliti, E. Schiavo, and C. Chiesa. 2006. Increased T-helper interferon-gamma-secreting cells in obese children. *European Journal of Endocrinology* 154: 691–697.
- Palovcik, R.A., M.I. Phillips, M.S. Kappy, and M.K. Raizada. 1984. Insulin inhibits pyramidal neurons in hippocampal slices. *Brain Research* 309: 187–191.
- Peruzzo, B., F.E. Pastor, J.L. Blazquez, K. Schobitz, B. Pelaez, P. Amat, and E.M. Rodriguez. 2000. A second look at the barriers of the medial basal hypothalamus. *Experimental Brain Research* 132: 10–26.
- Peschke, E. 2008. Melatonin, endocrine pancreas and diabetes. *Journal of Pineal Research* 44: 26–40.
- Peternelj, T.T., and J.S. Coombes. 2011. Antioxidant supplementation during exercise training: beneficial or detrimental? *Sports Medicine* 41(12): 1043–1069.
- Picinato, M.C., E.P. Haber, J. Cipolla-Neto, R. Curi, C.R. De Oliveira Carvalho, and A.R. Carpinelli. 2002. Melatonin inhibits insulin secretion and decreases PKA levels without interfering with glucose metabolism in rat pancreatic islets. *Journal of Pineal Research* 33: 156–160.
- Pilz, S., R. Horejsi, R. Moller, G. Almer, H. Scharnagl, T. Stojakovic, R. Dimitrova, G. Weihrauch, M. Borkenstein, W. Maerz, K. Schauenstein, and H. Mangge. 2005. Early atherosclerosis in obese juve-

niles is associated with low serum levels of adiponectin. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 90: 4792–4796.

- Poljsak, B., and I. Milisav. 2012. The neglected significance of "antioxidative stress". Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity 2012: 480895.
- Powers, S.K., and M.J. Jackson. 2008. Exercise-induced oxidative stress: Cellular mechanisms and impact on muscle force production. *Physiological Reviews* 88: 1243–1276.
- Ramos, E.J., M.M. Meguid, A.C. Campos, and J.C. Coelho. 2005. Neuropeptide Y, alpha-melanocytestimulating hormone, and monoamines in food intake regulation. *Nutrition* 21: 269–279.
- Rasmussen, D.D., B.M. Boldt, C.W. Wilkinson, S.M. Yellon, and A.M. Matsumoto. 1999. Daily melatonin administration at middle age suppresses male rat visceral fat, plasma leptin, and plasma insulin to youthful levels. *Endocrinology* 140: 1009–1012.
- Riccardi, G., R. Giacco, and A.A. Rivellese. 2004. Dietary fat, insulin sensitivity and the metabolic syndrome. *Clinical Nutrition* 23: 447–456.
- Ristow, M., K. Zarse, A. Oberbach, N. Kloting, M. Birringer, M. Kiehntopf, M. Stumvoll, C.R. Kahn, and M. Bluher. 2009. Antioxidants prevent healthpromoting effects of physical exercise in humans. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 106: 8665–8670.
- Rocha, V.Z., E.J. Folco, G. Sukhova, K. Shimizu, I. Gotsman, A.H. Vernon, and P. Libby. 2008. Interferongamma, a Th1 cytokine, regulates fat inflammation: A role for adaptive immunity in obesity. *Circulation Research* 103: 467–476.
- Romagnani, S. 2004. Immunologic influences on allergy and the TH1/TH2 balance. *The Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 113: 395–400.
- Saladin, R., P. De Vos, M. Guerre-Millo, A. Leturque, J. Girard, B. Staels, and J. Auwerx. 1995. Transient increase in obese gene expression after food intake or insulin administration. *Nature* 377: 527–529.
- Salagianni, M., I.E. Galani, A.M. Lundberg, C.H. Davos, A. Varela, A. Gavriil, L.P. Lyytikainen, T. Lehtimaki, F. Sigala, L. Folkersen, V. Gorgoulis, S. Lenglet, F. Montecucco, F. Mach, U. Hedin, G.K. Hansson, C. Monaco, and E. Andreakos. 2012. Toll-like receptor 7 protects from atherosclerosis by constraining "inflammatory" macrophage activation. *Circulation* 126: 952–962.
- Scarpace, P.J., and Y. Zhang. 2009. Leptin resistance: A prediposing factor for diet-induced obesity. American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology 296: R493–R500.
- Schroecksnadel, K., B. Fischer, H. Schennach, G. Weiss, and D. Fuchs. 2007. Antioxidants suppress Th1-type immune response in vitro. *Drug Metabolism Letters* 1: 166–171.
- Schwartz, M.W., E. Peskind, M. Raskind, E.J. Boyko, and D. Porte Jr. 1996. Cerebrospinal fluid leptin levels: Relationship to plasma levels and to adiposity in humans. *Nature Medicine* 2: 589–593.

- Sies, H. 2014. Role of metabolic H2O2 generation: Redox signaling and oxidative stress. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 289: 8735–8741.
- Smith, G.P. 2000. The controls of eating: A shift from nutritional homeostasis to behavioral neuroscience. *Nutrition* 16: 814–820.
- Squire, L.R. 2004. Memory systems of the brain: A brief history and current perspective. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory* 82: 171–177.
- Stelzer, I., S. Zelzer, R.B. Raggam, F. Pruller, M. Truschnig-Wilders, A. Meinitzer, W.J. Schnedl, R. Horejsi, R. Moller, D. Weghuber, G. Reeves, T.T. Postolache, and H. Mangge. 2012. Link between leptin and interleukin-6 levels in the initial phase of obesity related inflammation. *Translational Research* 159: 118–124.
- Stice, E., S. Spoor, C. Bohon, M.G. Veldhuizen, and D.M. Small. 2008. Relation of reward from food intake and anticipated food intake to obesity: A functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology* 117: 924–935.
- Tan, P.H., P. Sagoo, C. Chan, J.B. Yates, J. Campbell, S.C. Beutelspacher, B.M. Foxwell, G. Lombardi, and A.J. George. 2005. Inhibition of NF-kappa B and oxidative pathways in human dendritic cells by antioxidative vitamins generates regulatory T cells. *Journal of Immunology* 174: 7633–7644.
- Tan, D.X., L.C. Manchester, L. Fuentes-Broto, S.D. Paredes, and R.J. Reiter. 2011. Significance and application of melatonin in the regulation of brown adipose tissue metabolism: Relation to human obesity. *Obesity Reviews* 12: 167–188.
- Vaisse, C., J.L. Halaas, C.M. Horvath, J.E. Darnell Jr., M. Stoffel, and J.M. Friedman. 1996. Leptin activation of Stat3 in the hypothalamus of wild-type and ob/ob mice but not db/db mice. *Nature Genetics* 14: 95–97.
- Van Cauter, E., and K.L. Knutson. 2008. Sleep and the epidemic of obesity in children and adults. *European Journal of Endocrinology* 159(Suppl 1): S59–S66.
- Violi, F., L. Loffredo, L. Musella, and A. Marcoccia. 2004. Should antioxidant status be considered in interventional trials with antioxidants? *Heart* 90: 598–602.
- Vivekananthan, D.P., M.S. Penn, S.K. Sapp, A. Hsu, and E.J. Topol. 2003. Use of antioxidant vitamins for the prevention of cardiovascular disease: Meta-analysis of randomised trials. *Lancet* 361: 2017–2023.
- Volkow, N.D., G.J. Wang, J.S. Fowler, D. Tomasi, and R. Baler. 2012a. Food and drug reward: Overlapping circuits in human obesity and addiction. *Current Topics* in Behavioral Neurosciences 11: 1–24.
- Volkow, N.D., G.J. Wang, D. Tomasi, and R.D. Baler. 2012b. Obesity and addiction: Neurobiological overlaps. *Obesity Reviews* 14(1): 2–18.
- Wallner-Liebmann, S., K. Koschutnig, G. Reishofer, E. Sorantin, B. Blaschitz, R. Kruschitz, H.F. Unterrainer, R. Gasser, F. Freytag, C. Bauer-Denk, A. Schienle, A. Schafer, and H. Mangge. 2010. Insulin and hippocampus activation in response to images of high-calorie food in normal weight and obese adolescents. *Obesity* (*Silver Spring*) 18: 1552–1557.

- Wang, Y., M.A. Beydoun, L. Liang, B. Caballero, and S.K. Kumanyika. 2008. Will all Americans become overweight or obese? estimating the progression and cost of the US obesity epidemic. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 16: 2323–2330.
- Wellman, P.J., J.R. Nation, and K.W. Davis. 2007. Impairment of acquisition of cocaine selfadministration in rats maintained on a high-fat diet. *Pharmacology, Biochemistry, and Behavior* 88: 89–93.
- Winkler, C., B. Frick, K. Schroecksnadel, H. Schennach, and D. Fuchs. 2006. Food preservatives sodium sulfite and sorbic acid suppress mitogen-stimulated peripheral blood mononuclear cells. *Food and Chemical Toxicology* 44: 2003–2007.
- Wirleitner, B., K. Schroecksnadel, C. Winkler, H. Schennach, and D. Fuchs. 2005. Resveratrol suppresses interferon-gamma-induced biochemical pathways in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells in vitro. *Immunology Letters* 100: 159–163.
- Wolden-Hanson, T., D.R. Mitton, R.L. Mccants, S.M. Yellon, C.W. Wilkinson, A.M. Matsumoto, and D.D. Rasmussen. 2000. Daily melatonin administration to middle-aged male rats suppresses body weight, intraabdominal adiposity, and plasma leptin and insulin independent of food intake and total body fat. *Endocrinology* 141: 487–497.
- Wu, M.F., J. John, N. Maidment, H.A. Lam, and J.M. Siegel. 2002. Hypocretin release in normal and narco-

leptic dogs after food and sleep deprivation, eating, and movement. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 283: R1079–R1086.

- Wurtman, R.J., and J.J. Wurtman. 1995. Brain serotonin, carbohydrate-craving, obesity and depression. *Obesity Research* 3(Suppl 4): 477S–480S.
- Yu, S., X. Guo, H. Yang, L. Zheng, and Y. Sun. 2015. Metabolic syndrome in hypertensive adults from rural Northeast China: An update. *BMC Public Health* 15: 247.
- Zaknun, D., S. Schroecksnadel, K. Kurz, and D. Fuchs. 2012. Potential role of antioxidant food supplements, preservatives and colorants in the pathogenesis of allergy and asthma. *International Archives of Allergy* and Immunology 157: 113–124.
- Zeitzer, J.M., C.L. Buckmaster, D.M. Lyons, and E. Mignot. 2007. Increasing length of wakefulness and modulation of hypocretin-1 in the wake-consolidated squirrel monkey. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 293: R1736–R1742.
- Ziauddeen, H., I.S. Farooqi, and P.C. Fletcher. 2012. Obesity and the brain: How convincing is the addiction model? *Nature Reviews. Neuroscience* 13: 279–286.
- Zimmet, P., K.G. Alberti, and J. Shaw. 2001. Global and societal implications of the diabetes epidemic. *Nature* 414: 782–787.

Adiponectin-Resistance in Obesity

Atilla Engin

Abstract

The decrease in adiponectin levels are negatively correlated with chronic subclinical inflammation markers in obesity. The hypertrophic adipocytes cause obesity-linked insulin resistance and metabolic syndrome. Furthermore, macrophage polarization is a key determinant regulating adiponectin receptor (AdipoR1/R2) expression and differential adiponectin-mediated macrophage inflammatory responses in obese individuals. In addition to decrease in adiponectin concentrations, the decline in AdipoR1/R2 mRNA expression leads to a decrement in adiponectin binding to cell membrane, and this turns into attenuation in the adiponectin effects. Within the receptor complex, adaptor protein-containing pleckstrin homology domain, phosphotyrosine-binding domain, and leucine zipper motif 1 (APPL1) is the intracellular binding partner of AdipoR1 and AdipoR2. The expression levels of APPL1 or APPL2 lead to an altered adiponectin activity. Despite normal or high adiponectin levels, an impaired post receptor signaling due to APPL1/APPL2 may alter adiponectin efficiency and activity. However, APPL2 blocks adiponectin signaling through AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 by competitive inhibition of APPL1. APPL1 is also an important mediator of adiponectin dependent insulin sensitization. In this context, adiponectin resistance is associated with insulin resistance and is thought to be partly due to the down-regulation of the AdipoRs in high-fat diet fed subjects. Actually, adiponectin resistance occurs very rapidly after saturated fatty acid feeding, this metabolic disturbance is not due to a decrease in AdipoR1 protein content. Intra-abdominal adipose tissue-AdipoR2 expression is reduced in obesity, whereas AdipoR1 expression is not changed. Adiponectin resistance together with insulin resistance forms a vicious cycle. The elevated adiponectin levels with adiponectin resistance is a compensatory response in the condition of an unusual discordance between insulin resistance and adiponectin unresponsiveness.

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_18

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (⊠) Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

Additionally, different mechanisms are involved in vascular adiponectin resistance at different stages of obesity. Nevertheless, diet-induced hyperlipidemia is the leading cause of vascular adiponectin resistance. Leptin/ adiponectin imbalance may also be an important marker of the elevated risk of developing abdominal obesity-associated cardiovascular diseases.

Keywords

Obesity • Adiponectin • High molecular weight (HMW) adiponectin • Globular adiponectin • Insulin resistance • Hyperadiponectinemia • Adiponectin receptor R1/R2 (AdipoR1/R2) • Adaptor protein-containing pleckstrin homology domain, phosphotyrosine-binding domain, and leucine zipper motif 1 (APPL1) • APPL1/APPL2 • Adenosine monophosphate (AMP)-activated protein kinase (AMPK) • Tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) • Endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS)

1 Introduction

Scherer et al. described a novel 30-kDa adipocyte complement-related protein (Acrp30), that is made exclusively in adipocytes. This molecule is called adiponectin and structurally similar to complement factor C1q. Secretion of adiponectin is enhanced by insulin. Actually its mRNA is induced over 100-fold during adipocyte differentiation (Scherer et al. 1995). Adiponectin is present in the circulation of healthy individuals at very high concentrations accounting for approximately 0.05% of total plasma proteins, with levels ranging from 3 to 30 μ g/mL (Arita et al. 1999; Shibata et al. 2009). The median concentrations of plasma adiponectin are 5.5 μ g/mL in men and 8.7 μ g /mL in women. The subjects are divided into two groups according to their adiponectin concentrations using a cut-off point of 4.0 µg / mL. In men with an adiponectin concentration less than 4.0 μ g /mL showed a higher prevalence of abdominal obesity. The prevalence of the metabolic syndrome is higher in subjects with an adiponectin concentration less than 4.0 µg /mL than in those with a concentration more than 4.0 μ g / mL. In low concentration group, metabolic syndrome occurs at a rate of 52.3% and 37.5% in men and in women, respectively. Furthermore, the relative risk of adverse cardiovascular events is 1.56-fold higher among patients with the lower adiponectin levels than in those with the higher levels (Ryo et al. 2004). Mean preoperative fasting adiponectin concentration is significantly increased in response to weight loss after bariatric surgery. The plasma adiponectin levels correlate negatively with fat mass. Each kilogram of fat mass lost corresponds to an increase in plasma adiponectin concentration by approximately 6%. The subjects in obese state show no variations in adiponectin plasma concentration fluctuations during the evening and night, whereas in the post-obese state diurnal variation of adiponectin is restored again (Calvani et al. 2004). In obese patients, short-term weight loss does not change total adiponectin levels and insulin resistance, while the distribution pattern of adiponectin oligomers changes due to significant increment of high molecular weight adiponectin and reduction of medium molecular weight adiponectin. Especially, high molecular weight adiponectin is promptly responsive to short-term weight loss prior to changes in insulin resistance (Mai et al. 2014). According to adiponectin hypothesis reduced adiponectin levels can be caused by genetic factors or high-fat diet. In this context, decreased adiponectin signaling or disruption of adiponectin receptors may serve as an upstream pathway of increased oxidative stress, monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) expression and inflammation in white adipose tissue (Yamauchi et al. 2007). In obese subjects, the

hypertrophic adipocytes cause obesity-linked insulin resistance and metabolic syndrome. The decrease in adiponectin receptors (AdipoR1/R2) mRNA expression leads to a decrement in adiponectin binding, and this turns into attenuation in the adiponectin effects. Consequently, adiponectin resistance together with insulin resistance forms a vicious cycle (Yamauchi and Kadowaki 2008). Recently, new treatment strategies are being developed for the improvement of adiponectin resistance. The up-regulation of the expression and stimulation of adiponectin receptors by using adiponectin receptor agonists would be an effective method to treat obesity-related conditions. However, current drug development based on adiponectin and adiponectin receptors for clinical applications is scarce, and there is a lack of clinical trial data availability (Hossain et al. 2015). Dual activation of peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor-alpha (PPAR-alpha) and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma (PPAR-gamma) enhances the action of adiponectin by increasing both adiponectin and AdipoRs, which can result in the amelioration of obesityinduced inflammation and insulin resistance (Tsuchida et al. 2005). Despite the conflicting evidences, leptin administration within the subphysiological to physiological range increases circulating levels and adipose tissue mRNA expression of adiponectin (Hoffmann et al. 2016). Different insights and existing contradictions about adiponectin resistance could be reconciled by explaining the details of related metabolic pathways. In this respect, this chapter will attempt to clarify the mechanisms and contributing factors of adiponectin resistance in obesity.

2 Regulation of Adiponectin Expression

Adiponectin is found in serum in number of complexes which include trimers and hexamers. These are collectively defined as low-molecular weight (LMW) trimer, medium molecular weight (MMW) hexamer and high-molecular weight (HMW) multimers (Waki et al. 2003; Whitehead et al. 2006). Trimeric and HMW/hexameric adiponectin activate different signal transduction pathways. The hexamer consists of two adjacent trimeric globular domains and a single stalk composed of collagen domains from two trimers. Although they are not necessary for trimer formation or stability, two of the three monomers in an adiponectin trimer are covalently linked by disulfide bonds between cysteine residues (Tsao et al. 2003). The concentrations of total adiponectin and HMW adiponectin are 25% and 45% lower, respectively, in obese children compared to controls. Thereby, HMW to total-adiponectin ratio is lower in the obese children than in the controls, whereas LMW adiponectin/total adiponectin ratio is higher in the obese as compared to the normal-weight children. These ratios are reversed with weight loss in obese patients after weight-reduction programme (Gajewska et al. 2011). HMW complexes circulating in serum represent a precursor pool. Activation of HMW complex is triggered by metabolic stimuli, which may subsequently trigger the induction or activation of a serum reductase. Trimeric adiponectin has a significantly shortened half-life when compared with the endogenous oligomeric complexes. Active adiponectin may be subjected to proteolysis by membrane-bound proteases that are found on the cell surface of target cells. This process leads to the formation of final active ligand that is rapidly cleared (Pajvani et al. 2003).

The adiponectin cDNA encodes a polypeptide of 247 amino acids with a secretory signal sequence at the amino terminus, a collagenous region and a globular domain. The expression of adiponectin is observed exclusively in mature fat cells. By contrast, the stromal-vascular fraction of fat tissue does not contain adiponectin mRNA. Hormone-induced differentiation of pre-adipocytes dramatically increases the level of adiponectin expression, however, the expression of adiponectin mRNA is significantly reduced in the adipose tissues from obese humans (Hu et al. 1996). Acute hyperinsulinaemia results in a significant reduction of total adiponectin. In this case, HMW adiponectin does not change, whereas MMW adiponectin and LMW adiponectin decrease. In the state of obesity, both hyperinsulinaemia and hyperlipidaemia contribute to low adiponectin levels (Bobbert et al. 2009). Regulation of adiponectin expression in non-adipose tissues is different from that in adipose tissue. Thus, adiponectin is up-regulated in human skeletal muscle in response to inflammatory stimuli. The underlying mechanisms may involve the inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS)-dependent pathway (Delaigle et al. 2004).

Inhibition of mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase (MAPKK)/extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) 1/2 pathway decreases intracellular and secretory adiponectin levels in adipocytes, whereas adiponectin gene expression is increased. Thereby, MAPKK/ERK1/2 pathway activity plays a critical role in controlling adiponectin protein turnover in adipocytes via the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway. Thus, in adipose tissues of high-fat diet fed mice, ubiquitinated adiponectin protein levels are significantly higher (Gu et al. 2013).

The decrease in adiponectin levels are negatively correlated with chronic subclinical inflammation markers in obesity. Weight loss in morbidly obese patients induces a significant rise in adiponectin, while decreases the chronic inflammatory markers (Kopp et al. 2005). In these cases, profound reducing effects of interleukin-6 (IL-6) plus IL-6 receptor (IL-6R) and tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) are shown on adiponectin mRNA levels. The inverse relationship between the plasma adiponectin and cytokines in vivo and the cytokine-induced reduction in adiponectin mRNA in vitro suggest that endogenous cytokines may inhibit adiponectin expression (Bruun et al. 2003). While TNFalpha, IL-6, and IL-18 downregulate adiponectin production, transcription factors such as PPARgamma, CCAAT-enhancer-binding protein (C/ EBP) alpha, and forkhead box transcription factor 1 (FOXO1) upregulate the adiponectin expression (Hino and Nagata 2012). In this respect, Vilarrasa et al. showed that massive weight loss induced by gastric bypass in a series of 65 morbidly obese patients had reduced IL-18, TNFalpha receptors, and C-reactive protein (CRP). However, there was no relationship between

either adiponectin and IL-18 or TNF-alpha receptors and CRP. This result suggests that IL-18 and TNF-alpha receptors do not play a remarkable role in the inhibition of the adiponectin production (Vilarrasa et al. 2007).

Leptin secretion rises acutely during feeding or in response to over-nutrition as adipocytes expand in size and number (Unger 2002), whereas adiponectin secretion is increased during under-nutrition and exercise. In the latter case, adipocytes tend to diminish in size because lipolysis is most active in this period (Miyazaki et al. 2010). Actually, leptin and adiponectin have similar lipo-oxidative actions (Unger 2002). In contrast to leptin, adiponectin levels are significantly reduced among obese subjects in comparison with lean controls. Although the majority of adiponectin is secreted from adipose tissue, the mean plasma adiponectin levels are found significantly lower in obese patients (Arita et al. 1999). In this context, leptin and adiponectin are inversely correlated in obesity. However, leptin can not participate directly in adiponectin synthesis. Nontheless, the long-term regulation of adiponectin expression in white adipose tissue appears to be the opposite of that of leptin. Additionally, adiponectin levels are more sensitive to changes in adiposity or insulin sensitivity (Zhang et al. 2002).

3 Adiponectin Receptor Complex and Adiponectin Resistance

Adiponectin exerts its effects by binding to adiponectin receptors, two of which are AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 (Yamauchi et al. 2014). Adiponectin receptors have a suitable structure related to their functions. The seven transmembrane helices of AdipoR1 form a helix bundle, which are arranged circularly in a clockwise manner, from helix-1 to helix-7. The structure of AdipoR2 is quite similar to that of AdipoR1. In both, the AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 structures surround a large internal cavity. This cavity is formed between the fourand three-helix subdomains. Adiponectin may broadly interact with the extracellular face of receptor, rather than the carboxy-terminal tail of the receptors. Moreover, the adiponectin-binding sites seem to be shared by AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 (Tanabe et al. 2015). In addition to AdipoR1 and AdipoR2, T-cadherin has been identified as a receptor for the HMW form of adiponectin, but not for trimeric or globular adiponectin (gAD). Although lacking in the known cellular functions, T-cadherin is expressed in endothelial and smooth muscle cells, where it is positioned to interact with adiponectin (Hug et al. 2004). Circulating levels of adiponectin, particularly HMW form of adiponectin are elevated in T-cadherin-deficient mice (Denzel et al. 2010).

Actually, adiponectin receptors bind to globular and full-length adiponectin and mediate increased adenosine monophosphate (AMP)activated protein kinase and PPAR-alpha ligand activities. Thereupon, adiponectin also enhances glucose uptake and fatty-acid oxidation (Kadowaki and Yamauchi 2005). Basically, the adiponectin receptors are transmembrane receptors that undergo conformational changes and couple the intracellular domain with other signaling molecules upon extracellular adiponectin binding. Adaptor protein [adaptor protein containing pleckstrin homology (PH) domain, phosphotyrosine binding (PTB) domain and leucine zipper motif (APPL)] directly binds to the intracellular domains of AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 via its C-terminal PTB and CC domains (Ruan and Dong 2016). The first identified adaptor proteins that interact directly with adiponectin receptors are APPL1 and APPL2 (Mao et al. 2006). Within the receptor complex, APPL1 is the intracellular binding partner of AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 (Mao et al. 2006). Furthermore, the general function of PTB domain is to act as an adaptor or scaffold for the binding of proteins, particularly those in signaling pathways. The PTB domain of APPL1 is located near the -COOH terminus, away from BIN-Amphiphysin-Rvs (BAR)-PH domain. Therefore, PTB is an easily accessible structure for its binding partners (Deepa and Dong 2009). APPL1 mediates the actions of adiponectin in the regulation of energy metabolism and insulin sensitivity (Ruan and Dong 2016). Thus, insu-

lin-stimulated activation of protein kinase B (Akt) and suppression of gluconeogenesis in hepatocytes are enhanced by APPL1 overexpression, but are attenuated by APPL1 deficiency. In this context, APPL1 is an important mediator of adiponectin dependent insulin sensitization in skeletal muscle. Decreased APPL1 expression reduces insulin-dependent Akt activation. Moreover, while adiponectin treatment itself does not affect Akt phosphorylation, cotreatment of myotubes with both adiponectin and insulin leads to a synergistic increase in Akt phosphorylation (Hosch et al. 2006). APPL1 also plays an important role in insulin-stimulated insulin-responsive glucose transporter-4 (GLUT4) translocation in muscle and adipose tissues and its N-terminal portion may be critical for APPL1 function. Thereby, deficiency of APPL1 attenuates insulin-mediated Akt phosphorylation, glucose uptake and GLUT4 translocation in adipocytes. APPL1 is localized mainly in the cytosol, and it shows a small degree of re-localization to the microsomes and nucleus in response to insulin (Saito et al. 2007b) (Fig. 18.1).

Eventually, the expression levels of APPL1 or APPL2 lead to an altered adiponectin activity. Decreases in AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) activation, hepatic glucose uptake and free fatty acid oxidation increase the de novo lipogenesis and gluconeogenesis in liver. Final stage of this process involves intrahepatic lipid accumulation and fatty liver disease. Genetically, C-APPL1/A-APPL2 allele combination is associated with an increase in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) occurrence, with a more severe degree of hepatic steatosis and with reduced cytoprotective effects of adiponectin on hepatocytes. NAFLD risk alleles have been found to be associated with hepatocellular injury and a more severe hepatic steatosis. Actually, these effects may be independent of the plasma adiponectin levels. Despite normal or high adiponectin levels, an impaired post receptor signalling due to APPL1/APPL2 single nucleotide polimorphisms may alter adiponectin efficiency and activity (Barbieri et al. 2013). Thus, APPL2 blocks adiponectin signaling through AdipoR1



Fig. 18.1 Adiponectin resistance together with insulin resistance forms a vicious cycle. Insulin-adiponectin resistance cross talk causes intracellular signal transduction disturbances. Adiponectin resistance is a compensatory response in the condition of an unusual discordance between insulin resistance and adiponectin unresponsiveness (*PKC* protein kinase C, *AMPK* 5' adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase, *GLUT4* insulin-responsive glucose transporter-4, *NADP* nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate, *iNOS* inducible nitric oxide synthase, *NO* nitric oxide, *ROS* reactive oxygen radicals, *AdipoR1/R2* adiponectin receptors, *TLR4* Toll-like receptor-4, *NF-kappaB* nuclear factor-kappa B, *JNK* c-Jun N-terminal kinase, *IKK*

and AdipoR2 by competitive inhibition of APPL1 (Ruan and Dong 2016).

On the other hand, DNA methylation in the obesity decreases adiponectin expression. The AdipoR2 is highly methylated in adipocytes from high fat diet-fed obese mice as compared with lean mice. Moreover, AdipoR2 methylation levels are inversely correlated with the amounts of adiponectin mRNA. By contrast, the AdipoR1 methylation is unaltered regardless of obesity. In human adipocytes, the AdipoR2 methylation is

inhibitor kappa B kinase, *IRS-1* insulin receptor substrate-1, *PI3-K* Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, *Akt* protein kinase B, *eNOS* endothelial nitric oxide synthase, *MAPK* mitogenactivated protein-kinase, *ET-1* endothelin-1, *TNF-alpha* Tumor necrosis factor-alpha, *GSK-3* glycogen synthase kinase-3, *FL* full-length human adiponectin, *G* globular adiponectin, *IL-6* interleukin-6, *IL-8* interleukin-8, *PPAR-* γ peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma, *PPAR-* α peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-alpha, FAO fatty acid oxidation, *FOXO1* forkhead box transcription factor 1, *APPL2* adaptor protein-containing pleckstrin homology domain, phosphotyrosine-binding domain, and leucine zipper motif 2)

not only positively correlated with body mass index but also negatively associated with adiponectin transcripts. DNA methylation involves the particular region of adiponectin promoter. Thus, the AdipoR2 methylation is mediated by DNA methyltransferase, and induces the subsequent formation of heterochromatin structure to suppress adiponectin gene expression in obesity (Kim et al. 2015). While the AdipoR1 activates the AMPK pathways, AdipoR2 induces the PPAR-alpha pathways such as increased expression of uncoupling protein 2 (UCP2). In this respect, disruption of AdipoR1 results in the abrogation of adiponectin-induced AMPK activation, whereas that of AdipoR2 results in decreased activity of PPAR-alpha signaling pathway. Furthermore, simultaneous disruption of both AdipoR1 and R2 abolishes adiponectin binding and actions. Collective elimination of the adiponectin effects results in increased tissue triglyceride content, inflammation and oxidative stress, and thus leads to insulin resistance (Yamauchi et al. 2007). Conversely, UCP2 could exert anti-steatotic and anti-inflammatory activities through promoting mitochondrial respiration, attenuating non-esterified mitochondrial fatty acid accumulation and reactive oxygen species (ROS) production, and activating AMPK (Baffy 2005; Zhou et al. 2010). Acute adiponectin loading fails to lower glycemia, which is consistent with systemic adiponectin resistance. The mechanism for this failure appears to correlate with a blunted response of AMPK activation but not with changes in AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 mRNA expression. Actually, adiponectin resistance correlates with impaired hepatic AMPK response to adiponectin. The reduced AMPK response is associated with increased basal AMPK phosphorylation and AMPK resistance (Lin et al. 2007). Tsuchida et al. have previously shown that the expression of AdipoR1/R2 is inversely correlated with plasma insulin levels in vivo. Moreover, the expressions of AdipoR1/ R2 in obese mice are significantly decreased in skeletal muscle and adipose tissue, which is correlated with decreased adiponectin binding to membrane fractions of skeletal muscle and decreased AMPK activation by adiponectin (Tsuchida et al. 2004). AdipoR1 mRNA expression in skeletal muscle myotubes derived from lean healthy individuals is stimulated 1.8- and 2.5-fold with gAD and leptin, respectively. No increase in AdipoR1 gene expression is measured in myotubes derived from obese subjects. AdipoR2 mRNA expression is unaltered after gAD and leptin exposure in myotubes (McAinch et al. 2006). Evidences of adiponectin resistance have been shown in peripheral tissues of obese humans. In this manner, decrease in the expressions of AdipoR1/R2 and adiponectin concentration reduces the adiponectin binding to cell membrane (Tsuchida et al. 2004). Furthermore, AdipoR1 expression in human adipose tissue is also reduced in obese subjects. Thus, it suggests that adiponectin might have reduced biological effects in adipose tissue due to low levels of adiponectin receptors in omental adipocytes of obese individuals (Rasmussen et al. 2006). Receptor endocytosis is a key event in regulation of signaling transduction. Enhanced adiponectinstimulated AMPK phosphorylation involves the downregulation of adiponectin signaling through the endocytosis of AdipoR1. Indeed, AdipoR1 is internalized through a clathrin- and Rab5dependent pathway and that endocytosis may play a role in the regulation of adiponectin signaling. Thus, blocking clathrin-mediated endocytosis abolishes adiponectin internalization (Ding et al. 2009).

4 Adiponectin and Insulin Resistance

Overexpression of glycogen synthase kinase (GSK)-3 in skeletal muscle of obese type 2 diabetic humans are associated with an impaired ability of insulin to activate glucose disposal and glycogen synthase. Inhibition of GSK-3 causes improvements in insulin-stimulated glucose transport activity by enhancing post-insulin receptor insulin signaling and GLUT4 glucose transporter translocation (Henriksen and Dokken 2006). Chronic treatment of insulin-resistant, prediabetic obese rats with a highly selective GSK-3 inhibitor improves insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1)-dependent insulin signaling in skeletal muscle and enhances whole body insulin sensitivity (Dokken and Henriksen 2006). Thus, GSK-3 overactivity in obesity is associated with enhanced IRS-1 serine phosphorylation and defective IRS-1-dependent signaling, ultimately resulting in reduced GLUT4 translocation and glucose transport activity in skeletal muscle (Henriksen 2010). Actually, insulin-induced signaling involves in activation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) and Akt. Akt inactivates

GSK-3. PI3K-dependent GSK3 inactivation causes the inhibition of adiponectin formation in diet-induced obesity. The expression of PI3Kresistant-GSK3 stimulates the production of adiponectin and protects from diet-induced obesity (Chen et al. 2016). In obesity-linked insulin resistance, both adiponectin and adiponectin recepdownregulated. Up-regulation are tors of adiponectin/adiponectin receptors or enhancing adiponectin receptor function has protective effect against obesity-linked insulin resistance 2014). (Caselli AdipoR1 overexpression increases glucose uptake and glycogen accumulation in the high-fat diet-fed rats, and it locally ameliorates muscle insulin resistance. These effects are associated with increased phosphorylation of IRS-1, Akt, and GSK-3. A direct role for adiponectin action via AdipoR1 in the enhancement of insulin sensitivity involves activation of the PI3K and AMPK signaling pathways (Patel et al. 2012). APPL1 has been shown to interact directly with Akt (Saito et al. 2007b). However, IRS-1 phosphorylation is also increased by either APPL1 or AdipoR1 overexpression (Patel et al. 2012). APPL1 promotes glucose disposal into skeletal muscle in vivo through activation of the PI3K pathway (Cleasby et al. 2011). Plasma concentrations of adiponectin in obese subjects are significantly lower than those in non-obese subjects (Arita et al. 1999). Adiponectin resistance is initially described in obesity. This condition is associated with insulin resistance and is thought to be partly due to the down-regulation of the AdipoR1 due to high-fat diet (Mullen et al. 2009). Additionally, the severe degree of insulin resistance occurs in patients with genetic defect of the insulin receptors. These cases have the combination of high plasma adiponectin with low leptin (Semple et al. 2006). This discordance between high plasma adiponectin and extreme insulin resistance may be accounted for their either direct effects in adipocytes leading to the loss of insulin receptor function, or their effects on the developed adipose tissue that has severely impaired insulin receptor function (Semple et al. 2006). The hyperadiponectinaemia in states of insulin receptor dysfunction is explained by a superiority of HMW multimers to the other counterparts.

HMW adiponectin shows a significant correlation with the dissociation between plasma adiponectin and insulin sensitivity when compared to total plasma adiponectin (Semple et al. 2007). Furthermore, deficiency of both IRS-1 and 2 in adipocytes reduces adiponectin secretion. Lack of insulin receptor or IRSs in adipocytes increases adiponectin mRNA expression, but reduces adiponectin secretion. Adiponectin mRNA expression shows no significant response to insulin receptor deficiency, but is modestly increased by IRS-1 and 2 deficiency. Loss of insulin receptor function may affect adiponectin levels indirectly alteration of adipocyte through turnover (Groeneveld et al. 2016). The expressions of both AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 are significantly decreased in most of the insulin-sensitive tissues of genetically obese mice as compared with the controls. FOXO1 increases the AdipoR1/R2 expressions. In these animals, insulin can reduce the AdipoR1/R2 expressions via down-regulation of FOXO1 activity. Actually, the expression levels of AdipoR1/R2 might regulate adiponectin binding and AMPK activation by adiponectin. This process is referred as adiponectin sensitivity. Chronic overfeeding and attending elevation of insulin results in the decreased expression of AdipoR1/R2. The decrease in AdipoR1/R2 mRNA leads to a decrease in adiponectin binding, and this turns into a decrease in the adiponectin effects. This is defined as adiponectin resistance. Adiponectin resistance together with insulin resistance forms a vicious cycle (Tsuchida et al. 2004). The changes in AdipoR2 levels may reflect decreased FOXO1-dependent transcription. In contrast, AdipoR1 mRNA expression is not changed in liver and tend to be reduced in skeletal muscle of both normoglycemic and hyperglycemic conditions. This reflects the differential regulation of AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 under insulin-resistant state. The reduced AdipoR1 expression in muscle also contributes to adiponectin resistance in addition to insulin resistance. In any way possible, insulin resistance can result in hyperadiponectinemia and adiponectin resistance. In contrast, Lin et al. showed that stepwise decreases in adiponectin and AdipoR1/ AdipoR2 expressions are associated with the progression from insulin resistance to overt diabetes (Lin et al. 2007). During the prolonged hyperglycemia-associated oxidative stress, acetylated FOXO1 is retained in the nucleus, where it engages sirtuin 1 (SIRT1). Deacetylation of FOXO1 by SIRT1 promotes FOXO1-dependent transcription and accelerates FOXO1 degradation (Kitamura et al. 2005). During prolonged incubation with insulin, insulin-stimulated glucose uptake is significantly reduced. Insulin resistance and adiponectin mRNA expression develops in these adipocytes. In insulin-resistant adipocyte, adiponectin deficiency does not change insulin-stimulated glucose uptake, whereas in insulin-sensitive adipocytes, adiponectin deficiency suppresses insulin signaling, expression of IRS-1 and GLUT4, and GLUT4 translocation to the membrane (Chang et al. 2015) (Fig. 18.1).

5 Discordance Between Adiponectin Response and Insulin Resistance

The variation in fat cell size that occurs in obesity may have an important impact on adipose tissue function. Adipose tissue morphology correlates with insulin levels and is linked to the total adipocyte number independent of sex and body fat level (Arner et al. 2010). However, in visceral fat cells, the lipolytic activity is higher than in subcutaneous fat cells owing in part to less marked insulin action and lower alpha 2-adrenergic receptor mediated antilipolytic effect of catecholamines (Engfeldt and Arner 1988). Adipose tissue displays a variable balance between increases in fat cell size and increases in fat cell number in obesity. Thus, the total adipocyte number is greatest in pronounced hyperplasia and smallest in pronounced hypertrophy (Arner et al. 2010). Adipose tissue expands via the combination of hypertrophy and hyperplasia in diet-induced obesity. Subcutaneous adipose tissue has a primary role in supporting circulating adiponectin levels in lean subjects. Fat cell diameter and percentage of hypertrophic fat cells are greatest in subcutaneous adipose tissue and correlate negatively with both serum and secreted adiponectin levels in obese subjects, because increases in fat cell size have been shown to impair fat cell function. In contrast, hyperplastic expansion appears predominant in visceral adipose tissue, which contained a significantly greater percentage of small fat cells and a significantly smaller mean fat cell diameter. Visceral adipose tissue correlated positively with both serum HMW and secreted total adiponectin. Eventually, reductions in the percentage of small fat cells in subcutaneous adipose tissue are associated with the reductions in both secreted and circulating levels of total and HMW adiponectin (Meyer et al. 2013). Actually, AMPK activity is lower in visceral than in subcutaneous abdominal adipose tissue of insulin sensitive obese or insulin-resistant obese patients. Furthermore, AMPK activity is lower in all adipose tissues of obese patients who are insulin resistant than in body mass index-matched insulin sensitive subjects. These evidences indicate the close links between reduced AMPK activity, increased inflammation in white adipose tissue and whole-body insulin resistance in obese humans (Gauthier et al. 2011). In fact, AMPK is a heterotrimeric enzyme complex consisting of a catalytic subunit alpha and two regulatory subunits beta and gamma. AMPK is activated by the rising of AMP and decreasing of ATP. AMPK system is a regulator of energy balance that once activated by low energy status, switches on ATP-producing catabolic pathways such as fatty acid oxidation and glycolysis, and switches off ATP-consuming anabolic pathways such as lipogenesis. The AMPK system also regulates food intake and energy expenditure by mediating the insulin sensitizing effect of adiponectin (Viollet et al. 2007). Elevated adiponectin protein expression in adipocytes and elevated adiponectin serum concentrations could help to compensate the adipocyte-specific insulin resistance in fatspecific insulin receptor deficient mice. Thus, hyperadiponectinemia results from a lack of insulin signalling in adipose tissue (Blüher et al. 2002). Furthermore, Kim et al. showed that the elevated adiponectin levels with adiponectin resistance is a compensatory response in the condition of an unusual discordance between insulin and adiponectin responsiveness. resistance However, this type of adiponectin resistance could not be explained by decreased adiponectin receptor gene expression or AMPK phosphorylation in skeletal muscle and liver. These mice are resistant or unresponsive to metabolic actions of both insulin and adiponectin (Kim et al. 2006). Serum adiponectin is significantly associated with AMPK phosphorylation in skeletal muscles of men but not in women. Serum adiponectin is significantly and negatively associated with skeletal muscle ceramide content in men. Furthermore, ceramide content is negatively associated with AdipoR1 expression in skeletal muscles of men. These associations suggest that the insulin-sensitizing effect of adiponectin on human male skeletal muscles may be mediated via AdipoR1 leading to lowering of ceramide content (Høeg et al. 2013). For women only, there is a negative correlation between C16ceramide and plasma adiponectin and a positive correlation between total ceramide content and insulin resistance (Blachnio-Zabielska et al. 2012). Evidence of adiponectin resistance has been shown in peripheral tissues of obese humans. Thus, decrease in the expressions of AdipoR1/R2 or adiponectin concentration in obese mice reduces the adiponectin binding to membrane fractions of skeletal muscle (Tsuchida et al. 2004).

Actually, adiponectin stimulates fatty acid oxidation and improves insulin sensitivity in humans, due in part to the activation of AMPK and subsequent deactivation of acetyl coenzyme A carboxylase (ACC). Although both high fat diets result in the loss of ability to stimulate fatty acid oxidation of adiponectin, high saturated fat diet shows reduced rates of maximal insulinstimulated glucose transport compared with high unsaturated fat diet. The lack of stimulation of fatty acid oxidation in response to adiponectin is supported by the lack of ACC phosphorylation in high fat diets. The development of adiponectin resistance does not necessarily coincide with the development of impaired glucose transport (Mullen et al. 2007). gAD increases glucose uptake in skeletal muscle cells via GLUT4 translocation and subsequently reduces the rate of glycogen synthesis and shifts glucose metabolism toward lactate production. These effects are consistent with the increased phosphorylation of AMPK and ACC and oxidation of fatty acids, which is induced by gAD (Ceddia et al. 2005). Thus, gAD increases AMPK activity and ACC phosphorylation and decreased malonyl CoA concentration in muscle. In fact, adiponectin is known to increase fatty acid oxidation in skeletal muscle by the inactivation of ACC, and reducing inhibition of carnitine palmitoyl transferase 1 (CPT1) by malonyl-CoA, leading to increased fatty acid uptake in the mitochondria (Tomas et al. 2002). In contrast, the stimulatory effect of gAD on fatty acid oxidation in skeletal muscle is blunted in obese humans. Combined exposure of insulin and globular head group of adiponectin exhibits an additive effect on glucose uptake in lean and obese individuals but this effect is reduced by 50% in obese muscle. In accordance with glucose, fatty acid oxidation is significantly increased with adiponectin in both lean and obese subjects. The absolute change in fatty acid oxidation in response to gAD is 58% lower in obese subjects. While the ratio of palmitate esterification to oxidation is significantly elevated in obese muscle, the stimulation of AMPK-alpha2 by gAD is impaired. In this case, resulting metabolic changes are attributed to reduced AMPK activity. These evidences indicate that adiponectin resistance develops during the progression of obesity (Bruce et al. 2005). Interestingly, reduced activation of AMPK signaling and fatty acid oxidation in obese and obese diabetic myotubes is not associated with reduced protein expression of AMPK-alpha and ACCbeta or the expression and activity of the upstream AMPK kinase. Moreover, obese subjects tend to have higher AdipoR1 expression. Thus, reduced activation of AMPK by gAD in obese subjects is not caused by reduced adiponectin receptor expression (Chen et al. 2005). Practically, only the animals fed with the saturated diet become insulin resistant, whereas polyunsaturated-fed animals are insulin responsive. By high fat feeding, increased fatty acid translocase (FAT/CD36) at the plasma membrane of skeletal muscle accompanies by

increased total fatty acid uptake in accumulation of reactive diacylglycerol (DAG) and ceramide lipid species and impaired insulin response. Virtually, a 60% saturated-fat diet can induce skeletal muscle adiponectin resistance, as evidenced by a failure of gAD to increase fatty acid oxidation or phosphorylate ACC above basal levels. However, it is unclear whether adiponectin resistance precedes intramuscular lipid accumulation and the development of insulin resistance. Nevertheless, adiponectin resistance occurs very rapidly after saturated fatty acid feeding, and this is not due to a decrease in AdipoR1 protein content (Mullen et al. 2009).

On the other hand, leptin stimulates AMPK activity and increases AMPK Thr172 and ACCbeta Ser222 phosphorylation and fatty acid oxidation in lean myotubes but that in obese subject leptin-dependent AMPK signaling and fatty acid oxidation are suppressed. Reduced activation of AMPK is associated with elevated expression of IL-6 and suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 (SOCS3) mRNA in myotubes of obese subjects. SOCS3 has been shown to inhibit leptin activation of AMPK in human myotubes and contributes to leptin resistance observed in obese subject (Steinberg et al. 2006). Furthermore, leptin and adiponectin stimulates fatty acid oxidation through similar mechanisms, it is possible that SOCS3 may interfere with intracellular gAD signal transduction. Adiponectin resistance worsens insulin resistance in obese mice. The expression of AdipoR1/R2 is regulated by insulin via the insulin/ PI3K/FOXO1 pathway and is correlated with adiponectin sensitivity (Tsuchida et al. 2004). According to Cui et al. Foxo1 silencing inhibits AdipoR1 expression and the activation of AMPK. Insulin induces a decrease in skeletal muscle AdipoR1 expression in a PI3K/Akt/ FOXO1-dependent fashion (Cui et al. 2012). It is well-known that Akt regulates gene transcriptions through the inactivation of FOXO1. As such, the PI3K/Akt/FOXO1 axis has a central role in energy metabolism and signal transduction of insulin, governing insulin sensitivity (Mullen et al. 2009). Obesity decreases the expression of adiponectin receptors, thereby reducing adiponectin sensitivity finally leads to

insulin resistance (Kadowaki and Yamauchi 2005). These observations confirm the important connections between insulin and AdipoR1. Eventually, elevated insulin levels may result in a decreased expression of AdipoR1, leading to diminished binding of adiponectin and a reduction in PPARgamma coactivator 1alpha (PGC-1alpha). These events ultimately trigger adiponectin resistance by simultaneously increasing the sphingolipid-ceramide levels (Sente et al. 2016). PPAR-gamma2 is a key regulator of adipogenesis, and PPAR-gamma2 transcription is activated by C/EBP-delta through the direct binding of C/EBP-delta to the PPAR-gamma2 promoter. By contrast, glucocorticoid-induced leucine-zipper protein (GILZ) binds to the PPARgamma2 promoter element and inhibits C/EBPdelta-mediated transcription. GILZ inhibits the transcription of the PPAR-gamma2 gene and blocks adipocyte differentiation (Shi et al. 2003). GILZ overexpression decreases leptin mRNA and protein secretion. Although GILZ silencing decreases adiponectin mRNA levels, it does not affect the amount of adiponectin secreted. While GILZ silencing increases basal ERK1/2 and c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) phosphorylation, it decreases MAPK phosphatase-1 (MKP1) protein levels. Thus, adipose tissue GILZ mRNA levels are reduced in proportion to the degree of obesity (Lee et al. 2016). Surprisingly, adiponectin overexpression reduces MKP1 protein levels. High adiponectin levels enhance MAPK/PGC-1alpha signaling and mitochondrial biogenesis in skeletal muscle by suppressing MKP1 protein expression (Qiao et al. 2012). Despite the low level of adiponectin in obesity, the reason for this discrepancy is unclear.

Furthermore, a high-fat maternal diet decreases AdipoR1 expression in offspring, which could contribute to reduced sensitivity to adiponectin (Hou et al. 2015). Thus, AdipoR1 deficiency leads to diet-induced metabolic dysfunction. These mice have greater body weight and fat mass, hepatic steatosis, impaired glucose disposal rate, and elevations in serum insulin and leptin, whereas, AdipoR2-deficient mice are protected from diet-induced weight gain and metabolic perturbations (Parker-Duffen et al. 2014). In contrast, the AdipoR1 overexpressing mice resist diet-induced obesity while decreasing lipid accumulation, oxidative stress and autophagic damage (Chou et al. 2014a). On the other hand, the adiponectin promoter drives expression of lipoprotein lipase (LPL) in adipocytes and increases the amount of lipase in adipose tissue lipid storages. Thereby, adipose tissue protects against the accumulation of ectopic lipids in the peripheral tissues by storing fat as neutral lipid (triglyceride). In addition to lipid diversion, another predicted effect of increased adipose LPL is the stimulation of PPAR transcription factors by the free fatty acids, which are generated by lipoprotein hydrolysis. Consequently, increased LPL in adipocytes improves adipocyte function and protects against glucose and insulin intolerance in diet-induced obesity (Walton et al. 2015). Simultaneous disruption of both AdipoR1and R2-adiponectin binding and actions result in increased tissue triglyceride content, inflammation and oxidative stress, and thus lead to insulin resistance and marked glucose intolerance. In this regard, AdipoR1 and R2 play important roles in the regulation of glucose and lipid metabolism (Yamauchi et al. 2007). Actually, adiponectin exerts insulin-sensitizing effects through binding to own receptors. This signaling primarily leads to activation of AMPK and PPAR-alpha. As mentioned above, in obesity-linked insulin resistance, both adiponectin and adiponectin receptors are downregulated. From this perspective, up-regulation of adiponectin or enhancing adiponectin receptor functions may be a therapeutic strategy for obesity-linked insulin resistance (Caselli 2014) (Fig. 18.1).

Fifty-four obese patients with NAFLD showed significantly lower serum adiponectin levels when compared with the normal participants; and also its level is lower in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) patients in comparison to patients with simple steatosis. Furthermore, adiponectin receptor gene expression in liver biopsy of NASH patients is lower in comparison to non-NASH patients. Adipo R2 receptor depletion in these patients suggests that not only adiponectin deficiency has a role in progression of severity of NAFLD, but also adiponectin resistance is important in the pathogenesis of NAFLD (Salman et al. 2015). Adiponectin potently stimulates ceramidase activity through AdipoR1 and AdipoR2. Ceramide catabolism is enhanced and its antiapoptotic metabolite, sphingosine-1-phosphate (S1P) is formed independent from AMPK activity. Ceramidase activity is impaired in cells lacking both adiponectin receptor isoforms, leading to elevated ceramide levels and enhanced susceptibility to palmitate-induced cell death (Holland et al. 2011). Actually, AdipoR1-deficiency markedly reduces gAD-induced neutral ceramidase activation, whereas AdipoR2-deficiency only slightly inhibits ceramidase. More importantly, RNA-mediated interfering small neutral ceramidase-deficiency markedly blocks the effect of adiponectin on TNF-alpha-induced intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) expression. Eventually, adiponectin inhibits TNF-alphainduced inflammatory response via ceramidase recruitment and activation in an AdipoR1dependent fashion (Wang et al. 2014). Actually, ceramide impairs insulin sensitivity in peripheral tissues by blocking the plasma membrane translocation and promoting dephosphorylation of Akt (Holland and Summers 2008). Upon binding adiponectin, the adiponectin receptors convert ceramides into sphingosines by stimulating ceramidase activity. Hence, adiponectin-related activities depend primarily on the lowering of cellular ceramides or the concomitant increase in sphingosines (Ye and Scherer 2013). AdipoRon, synthetic small-molecule agonist of the AdipoR1, exhibits very similar effects to adiponectin in muscle and liver, such as activation of AMPK and PPAR-alpha pathways by binding to both AdipoR1 and AdipoR2. Moreover, AdipoRon ameliorates insulin resistance and glucose intolerance in mice fed a high-fat diet or genetically obese mice (Okada-Iwabu et al. 2013). Consequently, treatment with AdipoRon increases AdipoR1/AdipoR2, AMPK, and PPARalpha mRNA expressions as well as the mRNA levels of genes involved in fatty acid betaoxidation. Moreover, AdipoRon contributes to increased mitochondrial biogenesis through the up-regulation of PGC-1alpha expression (Sente et al. 2016).

As a dietary saturated fatty acid, palmitate not only rapidly inhibits transcription of the adiponectin gene and the release of adiponectin from adipocytes but also stimulates lysosomal degradation of newly synthesized adiponectin (Karki et al. 2011). Palmitate induces a 45% decrease in insulin-stimulated glucose uptake in adipocytes. In accordance with this, the mRNA and protein expression of adiponectin are reduced by 43% and 36%, respectively, by palmitate treatment. These changes are accompanied by a 54% increase in intracellular ROS levels (Xi et al. 2007). Palmitate also increases the expression levels of iNOS and endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress, ER stress response markers, and decreased mitochondrial protein contents. Palmitateinduced mitochondrial dysfunction is the primary event that leads to iNOS induction, ER stress, and decreased adiponectin synthesis in adipocytes (Jeon et al. 2012). Nitric oxide exerts its action on specific amino acid residues within target proteins by increasing generation of the nitric oxidederivide peroxynitrite. iNOS represses adipose PPAR-gamma expression. In contrast, iNOS disruption sensitizes adipose tissue to PPAR-gamma agonism, thus raising plasma high-molecular weight adiponectin levels. This leads to increased AMPK activation in the liver and improvement of hepatic insulin sensitivity and glucose tolerance in obese mice (Dallaire et al. 2008) (Fig. 18.1). Lipid peroxidation-induced protein carbonylation is a potential mechanism underlying mitochondrial dysfunction (Frohnert and Bernlohr 2013). Protein carbonylation plays a major stimulating role in cytokine-dependent mitochondrial dysfunction and may be linked to the development of insulin resistance in the adipocyte (Curtis et al. 2012). Actually, mitochondrial function is closely linked to adiponectin synthesis in adipocytes, and mitochondrial dysfunction in adipose tissue decreases plasma adiponectin levels in obesity (Koh et al. 2007). Impaired mitochondrial function increases ER stress, and reduces adiponectin transcription via activation of JNK and consequent induction of activating transcription factor (ATF)-3 (Koh et al. 2007). ATF-3 negatively regulates human AdipoR1 expression via binding to an ATF-3-responsive region in the promoter, which plays an important role in attenuation of adiponectin signaling and induction of insulin resistance (Park et al. 2010). Further, palmitate-induced ER stress induces adiponectin resistance, via AMPK phosphorylation and reducing APPL1 expression (Park et al. 2015). The induction of ER stress is also accompanied by a decrease in adiponectin multimerization in adipocytes (Mondal et al. 2012). APPL1 interacts with adiponectin receptors in mammalian cells and this interaction is stimulated by adiponectin. Overexpression of APPL1 increases adiponectin signalling and adiponectin-mediated downstream events; such as lipid oxidation, glucose uptake and the membrane translocation of GLUT4, whereas suppression of APPL1 reduces all these processes (Mao et al. 2006). Adaptor protein APPL1 as a critical molecule promotes IRS 1/2-insulin receptor interaction. APPL1 forms a complex with IRS1/2 under basal conditions, and this complex is then recruited to the insulin receptor in response to insulin or adiponectin stimulation. The interaction between APPL1 and insulin receptor depends on insulin- or adiponectinstimulated APPL1 phosphorylation, which is greatly reduced in insulin target tissues in obese mice (Ryu et al. 2014).

AdipoR2 is induced by both PPAR-alpha and PPAR-gamma in primary and THP-1 macrophages. Actually, AdipoR1 is more abundant than AdipoR2 in monocytes and its expression decreases upon differentiation into macrophages, whereas AdipoR2 remains constant (Chinetti et al. 2004). Decreased HMW adiponectin plays a crucial and causal role in obesity-linked insulin resistance and metabolic syndrome. Decreased adiponectin action and increased MCP-1 form a vicious adipokine network causing obesitylinked insulin resistance and metabolic syndrome. While PPAR-gamma upregulates HMW adiponectin, PPAR-alpha upregulates AdipoRs (Yamauchi and Kadowaki 2008). The abundance of MCP-1 mRNA in adipose tissue and the plasma concentration of MCP-1 are increased in white adipose tissue of both genetically obese diabetic mice and mice with obesity induced by a high-fat diet. MCP-1 expression in adipose tissue contributes to the macrophage infiltration into this tissue (Kanda et al. 2006). Initially, the C-C motif chemokine receptor-2 (CCR2) regulates monocyte and macrophage recruitment in adipose tissue. Thereby CCR2 is necessary for macrophage-dependent inflammatory responses. Adipose tissue-derived MCP1 (also known as CCL2) is a major chemoattractant, which is responsible for macrophage infiltration and activation. This cytokine is a high-affinity ligand for CCR2 and is significantly elevated in obesity. Consequently, the high amount of CCR2 influences the development of obesity-associated adipose tissue inflammation and systemic insulin resistance (Weisberg et al. 2006). Free fatty acidstimulated expression of monocyte chemotactic factors is dose and time dependent in obesity. Inhibition of the JNK pathway partially reduces free fatty acid-induced upregulation of MCP-1 and MCP-3. JNK is not only important for mediating free fatty acid-induced insulin resistance but also involves in free fatty acid-induced expression of monocyte chemotactic factors in adipocytes. Adipocytes-derived chemokines contribute to obesity-related white adipose tissue macrophage infiltration through the stimulation of free fatty acids (Jiao et al. 2009). High mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) is a pro-inflammatory adipocytokine involved in white adipose tissue inflammation and insulin resistance in patients with obesity. HMGB1 is secreted from TNFalpha-induced adipocytes through JNK signal-Adiponectin ing. protects against HMGB1-induced adipose tissue inflammation (Shimizu et al. 2016). Additionally, adiponectin also promotes macrophage polarization toward the anti-inflammatory M2 phenotype. In this respect, adiponectin stimulates the expression of M2 markers and attenuates the expression of M1 markers in human monocyte-derived macrophages and stromal vascular fraction cells isolated from human adipose tissue (Ohashi et al. 2010). Macrophage polarization controls AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 expression. Activation of classical M1 macrophages suppress AdipoRs expression, whereas alternatively activated (M2) macrophages preserve AdipoRs. Recombinant full-length human adiponectin treatment largely restores AdipoR levels of M1-polarized macrophages compared with those in nonpolarized macrophages, even in the presence of M1 cytokines. In contrast to M1 macrophages, M2 macrophages maintain higher AdipoR levels compared with nonpolarized macrophages and exhibit no AdipoR up-regulation in response to adiponectin. Adiponectin exerts a strong proinflammatory response by inducing IL-12, IL-6, and TNF-alpha in M1 macrophages. Notably, this proinflammatory adiponectin response is absent in nonpolarized and M2 macrophages. In contrast, in M2 macrophages, adiponectin induces the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 without altering AdipoR expression (van Stijn et al. 2015). It is clear that macrophage polarization is a key determinant regulating AdipoR expression and differential adiponectin-mediated macrophage inflammatory responses (van Stijn et al. 2015).

Preadipocytes have a heightened inflammatory cytokine response following acute saturated fatty acid and monounsaturated fatty acid exposure, when compared to mature adipocytes. This effect is pronounced for MCP-1. Preadipocytes also demonstrate activation of the NF-kappaB pathway following fatty acid exposure (Dordevic et al. 2014). Adiponectin pre-treatment significantly reduces the increase in MCP-1 mRNA in stimulated adipocytes. Thus, adiponectin exerts anti-inflammatory activity by suppressing IL-6 and MCP-1 production from inflamed adipocytes. This anti-inflammatory action may be mediated through inhibition of NF-kappaB activity as well as through increased PPAR-gamma expression. Furthermore, adiponectin significantly attenuates nuclear factor of kappa light polypeptide gene enhancer in B-cells inhibitor, alpha (IkappaBalpha) and IkappaB kinase (IKK) gene expression (Zoico et al. 2009). Irrespective of abdominal visceral fat, low adiponectin and high free fatty acid levels are associated with insulin resistance, and that the effect of low adiponectin is stronger than that of high free fatty acid levels in circulation (Medina-Urrutia et al. 2015). An excess flux of fatty acids causes an altered adipokine production and an increase in oxidative stress in mature adipocytes. Free fatty acids exposed adipocytes demonstrate decreased FOXO1 protein levels in a dose-dependent manner. The FOXO1 downregulation correlates with an increase in the production of ROS and a proinflammatory adipokine pattern, which is characterized with a decrease in adiponectin and an increase in IL-6, plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1), and MCP-1 mRNA expression (Subauste and Burant 2007). In hepatic cells, adiponectin stimulation produces a transient burst of ROS through activation of the small guanosine triphosphatase (GTPase) Rac1 and 5-lipoxygenase. Furthermore, adiponectininduced oxidants cause the oxidation and inhibition of protein-tyrosine phosphatase 1B (PTP1B), one of the major phosphotyrosine phosphatases that involves in the control of insulin receptor phosphorylation. Adiponectin causes increased association of PTP1B to insulin receptor. ROS is a critical regulator of the cross-talk between adiponectin and insulin pathways and provides a redox-based molecular mechanism for the insulin-sensitizing function of adiponectin (Fiaschi et al. 2007).

The transcript level of ACC and fatty acid synthase is upregulated by saturated fatty acid treatment. In this case, AdipoR1 reverses the effect induced by palmitate and enhances fatty acid metabolism. Actually, AdipoR1 also increases the gene expression of cytochrome C oxidase, PPAR-alpha, and decreases the gene expression of PGC1-alpha, AMPK-alpha in palmitatetreated human hepatocytes (Chou et al. 2014b). Adiponectin alleviates the endothelial dysfunction caused by elevated free fatty acids concentration through the cross talk between cyclic AMP (cAMP) and NF-kappaB signaling pathway (Wang et al. 2012). The homeostatic model assessment (HOMA)-insulin resistance is associated positively with body mass index, serum nonesterified fatty acid, leptin, IL-6, and TNF-alpha levels, but negatively with adiponectin. Of these, only serum level of leptin, and in a lesser degree IL-6 and adiponectin are independent determinants of the severity of insulin resistance (Peti et al. 2011). The long-chain saturated fatty acids are positively associated and delta 9-18 desaturase activity is significantly but inversely associated with adiponectin concentrations after dietary fat intake (Gallo et al. 2010).

Plasma adiponectin level correlates positively with peripheral and hepatic insulin sensitivity and negatively with fasting proinsulin and the proinsulin-to-insulin ratio. Indeed, adiponectin, but not adiposity, is the significantly independent determinant of the proinsulin-to-insulin ratio (Bacha et al. 2004). Nevertheless, compared with subcutaneous-derived adipocytes, adiponectin secretion from omental adipocytes is increased by insulin. Thereby, reduced secretion of adiponectin from the omental adipose depot may account for the decline in plasma adiponectin in obesity (Motoshima et al. 2002). Thus, Drolet et al. showed that omental adipocyte adiponectin release is reduced to a greater extent in visceral obese women. Hence, omental adiponectin release contributes to hypo-adiponectinemia on a large scale (Drolet et al. 2009). C/EBP and Nuclear Factor-Y (NF-Y) bind on the -117/-73region of the adiponectin promoter. This region is critical for the activity of the adiponectin. The C/ EBP binding increases in both re-fed animal and high glucose-treated adipocytes (Park et al. 2004). The expression of adiponectin mRNA is significantly reduced in the adipose tissues from obese humans (Hu et al. 1996), whereas mRNA levels of key adiponectin-regulatory transcription factors, including PPAR-gamma2 or C/EBPalpha, are not significantly changed (Kim et al. 2015). The higher storage capacity of adipocytes prevents the formation of lipotoxic intermediates in adipocytes from the excessive fatty acids. Thereby, excessive lipids efficiently form triglyceride-enriched lipid droplets. If lipid influx into a cell exceeds the oxidative or storage capacity of the cell, then lipotoxic lipid intermediates are likely to accumulate (Unger et al. 2013). Both adiponectin and leptin increase fatty acid oxidation and protect the lipid-intolerant cells from the lipotoxic consequences of fatty acid spillover and aberrant ceramide accumulation (Unger et al. 2013). In particular, adiponectin increases IkappaB-alpha and PPAR-gamma levels to prevent high-fat diet-induced impairment of insulin signalling in adipose tissue. Furthermore, gAD administration is able to improve pathways of insulin signaling and lipid storage in adipose tissue of high-fat diet-fed rats (Matafome et al.

2014). In addition, chronic adipose tissue hypoxia induces dysfunction of adipocytes by triggering oxidative stress in human adipocytes and reduce the production of adiponectin in obesity (Netzer et al. 2015). In this case, antioxidants improve insulin resistance and restore adiponectin production. Recent studies have demonstrated that adiponectin protects against oxidative stressinduced damage in the vascular endothelium (Matsuda and Shimomura 2014). Intra-abdominal adipose tissue-AdipoR2 expression is reduced in obesity, whereas AdipoR1 expression is not altered by obesity. While AdipoR1 expression is directly associated with plasma free fatty acids concentration, AdipoR2 is inversely correlated with plasma levels of triglycerides (Morínigo et al. 2006).

Considering the beneficial metabolic effects, adiponectin-induced AMPK activation is associated with increased lipid oxidation. In this case, adiponectin initially enhances the association of AdipoR1 with APPL1, subsequent binding of APPL1 with AMPKalpha2, leads to phosphorylation and inhibition of ACC and increases fatty acid oxidation (Fang et al. 2010). Additionally, adiponectin also stimulates the ceramidase activity through AdipoR1 and AdipoR2, and enhances ceramide catabolism and formation of its antiapoptotic metabolite, S1P, independent of AMPK. Overproduction of adiponectin decreases caspase-8-mediated death, whereas genetic ablation of adiponectin increases apoptosis in vivo sphingolipid-mediated through а pathway (Holland et al. 2011). Collectively, adiponectin may directly oppose lipotoxicity by targeting the degradation of ceramide, which is most commonly implicated as a mediator of lipotoxic cell death. It has been shown that adiponectinmediated enhancements in adipose tissue expansion are highly effective at limiting lipid spillover to other tissues and diminishing formation of lipotoxic metabolites in nonadipose tissues (Unger et al. 2013). Saturated fatty acid-induced ER stress also induces adiponectin resistance, assessed via AMPK phosphorylation, via reducing APPL1 expression (Park et al. 2015). On the other hand, toxic free fatty acids can activate the intrinsic lipoapoptosis pathway in hepatocytes

via JNK. Reduced adiponectin levels increase vulnerability to lipotoxicity, which promotes progression from simple steatosis to nonalcoholic steatohepatitis and even advanced hepatic fibrosis (Wree et al. 2011).

6 Adiponectin Resistance and Endothelial Dysfunction in Obesity

Adiponectin is protective against endothelial dysfunction through its pleiotropic actions in obesity. Data from human investigations demonstrate that adiponectin is an important component of the adipo-vascular axis that mediates the crosstalk between adipose tissue and vasculature (Li et al. 2011). High fat diet abolishes microvascular responses to either gAD or insulin and decreases insulin-stimulated glucose disposal by approximately 60%. In this respect, high fat diet induces vascular adiponectin and insulin resistance but gAd administration can restore vascular insulin responses and improve the metabolic action of insulin via an AMPK- and nitric oxidedependent mechanisms (Zhao et al. 2015). Actually, adiponectin exerts anti-inflammatory and anti-atherogenic properties via its ability to stimulate vascular endothelial nitric oxide production (Chen et al. 2003). Indeed, both gAd and full-length adiponectin induce a relevant dose-dependent vasodilation in Zucker lean rats, but not in hypoadiponectinemic Zucker fatty diabetic rats. This vasodilator effect is totally nitric oxide-dependent. AdipoR1 is much more highly expressed than AdipoR 2 in both animal groups, but APPL1 is significantly decreased in obese rats. The endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) expression is not significantly different between Zucker lean and obese Zucker fatty diabetic rats. Adiponectin exerts a nitric oxidedependent vasodilation in resistant arteries of normoglycemic Zucker lean rats, but not Zucker fatty diabetic rats. It is reasonable to claim that alterations in the expression of APPL1 may be involved in the resistance to adiponectin in obese rats (Schmid et al. 2011). Furthermore, the recombinant globular domain of human adiponectin reduces the generation of endothelial ROS, which are induced by oxidized low density lipoprotein (Motoshima et al. 2004). Additionally, adiponectin suppresses high-glucose-induced peroxide production in endothelial cells. Suppression of excess ROS production via adiponectin is mediated by a cAMP/protein kinase A (PKA)-dependent pathway, because globular domain of adiponectin increases cellular cAMP content in hyperglycemic conditions. Inhibition of PKA blocks the effect of both globular domain and full-length adiponecting to suppress ROS generation (Ouedraogo et al. 2006). On the other hand, both superoxide and peroxynitrite productions are increased in adiponectin deficient vessels. Furthermore, although the eNOS expression is normal, nitric oxide production and eNOS phosphorylation is significantly reduced in adiponectin-deficient vessels. Thus, the globular domain of adiponectin reduces aortic superoxide production, increases eNOS phosphorylation, and improves vasodilatory response to acetyl choline. Increased nitric oxide inactivation combined with decreased basal nitric oxide production contributes to endothelial dysfunction in adiponectin deficient subjects. The replacement of plasma adiponectin may improve endothelial function, and reduces cardiovascular complications (Cao et al. 2009).

As mentioned above, in hyperlipidemic state endothelial dysfunction is mainly dependent on decreased synthesis of bioavailable nitric oxide. By contrast, stimulation of nitric oxide production and inhibition of superoxide radical production would provide protection against endothelial dysfunction. However, increase in the production of nitric oxide simultaneously with superoxide radical production leads to formation of peroxynitrite and aggravates vascular injury (Li et al. 2007). In this context, membrane-associated reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAD(P)H)-dependent oxidases, which can be activated by PKC in the hyperlipidemic condition, is the primary source of superoxide anion. Peroxynitrite formation is a result of the swift reaction between nitric oxide and superoxide anion (Mohazzab et al. 1994). In this respect, treatment with the globular domain of adiponectin significantly enhances eNOS but reduces iNOS activity in hyperlipidemic vessels. Indeed, globular domain of adiponectin reduces superoxide production and peroxynitrite formation in hyperlipidemic vascular segments by approximately 78%. Collectively, these results indicate that adiponectin protects the endothelium against hyperlipidemic injury in obesity by multiple mechanisms, including promoting eNOS activity, inhibiting iNOS activity, preserving bioactive nitric oxide, and attenuating oxidative and nitrative stress (Li et al. 2007). Insulin-resistance decreases nitric oxide bioavailability. In accordance with the insulin resistance, adiponectinresistance specific pathways decrease nitric oxide bioavailability by enhancing oxidative/nitrative stress. Consequently, insulin-adiponectin resistance cross talk causes intracellular signal transduction disturbances (Li et al. 2010a). In this context, the major intracellular pathway activated by adiponectin, AMPK is responsible for vascular protective and anti-ischemic properties of adiponectin. Conversely, adiponectin resistance is a serious risk factor for cardiovascular injury including atherosclerosis and endothelial dysfunction (Lau et al. 2011). Adiponectin promotes the phosphorylation of AMPK, Akt and eNOS in endothelial cells. Both AMPK and Akt signals are required for adiponectin-induced endothelial migration and differentiation. PI3K functions upstream from the Akt-eNOS regulatory axis in adiponectin-stimulated endothelial cells (Ouchi et al. 2004). Additionally, AMPK inhibition does not abrogate the reduction of high-glucoseinduced ROS production by gAD in endothelial cells. This suggests that the involvement of the PKA pathway in this process is not dependent on AMPK. Furthermore, increasing cAMP levels or blocking PKA activity in human endothelial cells do not effect the ability of gAD to activate AMPK (Ouedraogo et al. 2006).

Endothelial cell is activated by various inflammatory stimuli, including TNF-alpha, and this results in the synthesis of adhesion molecules and increases the adherence of monocytes. This monocyte adhesion to the arterial endothelium is considered to be crucial for the development of vascular diseases (Ross 1993). Physiological
concentrations of adiponectin dose-dependently inhibit TNF-alpha-induced THP-1 adhesion and expression of vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1), E-selectin, and ICAM-1 on human aortic endothelial cells (Ouchi et al. 1999). Overexpression of AdipoR1 and 2 in endothelial cells significantly enhances the suppressive effect of a sub-effective dose of adiponectin on TNFalpha-induced ICAM-1 expression and NF-kappaB activation. Upregulation of AdipoRs endothelial cells potentiates antiin the inflammatory effects of adiponectin (Zhang et al. 2009) (Fig. 18.1).

Adiponectin over-expression in diet-induced obese mice lead to the inhibition of macrophage infiltration and the elimination of crown-like structures. In this context, adiponectin transgenic mice display a remarkable sensitivity to insulin, and thus the hepatic steatosis diminish. Increased circulating adiponectin levels are associated with increased adipose tissue vascularization and perfusion under conditions of long term diet-induced subsequently, metabolic functions obesity, environment improve despite the obese (Aprahamian 2013). Leptin activates cellular signaling pathways, and increases adiponectin mRNA in the adipose tissue from normal-weight individuals, but the same increase in adiponectin mRNA can not be achieved in the adipose tissue from obese participants. First of all, weight gain increases adiponectin expression in healthy humans. In this case leptin up-regulates adiponectin expression during weight gain. Actually, obese subjects have increased caveolin-1 expression, which attenuates leptin-signal. This leptin signal impairment may prevent concordant increases in adiponectin levels in obese subjects despite their high levels of leptin. In other words, increases in leptin to adiponectin ratio may suggest decreased leptin sensitivity, and altered insulin sensitivity (Singh et al. 2016). Actually, the leptin to adiponectin ratio is proposed as a good biomarker for the prevalence of metabolic syndrome in comparison to the adiponectin and leptin levels alone. However, this ratio is closely dependent on visceral fat accumulation and cardiorespiratory performance (Kumagai et al. 2005). In addition, a high serum leptin to adiponectin ratio and high levels of serum triglycerides may be indicators of "at-risk" obesity, independent of other obesity markers, especially in young severely obese individuals (Labruna et al. 2011).

Despite unchanged or elevated plasma adiponectin levels, vascular AMPK and eNOS phosphorylation levels are significantly reduced in high fat-diet animals. The disassociation between plasma adiponectin levels and vascular AMPK/ eNOS phosphorylation in obese/hyperlipidemic rats suggests that high fat-fed animals have reduced vascular response to adiponectin. Although different mechanisms are involved in vascular adiponectin resistance in high fat-fed rats at different stages of obesity, diet-induced obesity/hyperlipidemia causes significant vascular adiponectin resistance. In advanced stages of high fat-diet, adiponectin inactivation, adiponectin receptor downregulation, and circulating adiponectin reduction collectively occur (Li et al. 2010b). In obesity-related cardiovascular diseases, the beneficial effects of perivascular adipose tissue on vascular functions are impaired. The contribution of perivascular adipose tissue dysfunction to obesity-related cardiovascular diseases is associated with decreased levels of adiponectin and increased levels of TNF-alpha. These changes lead to increased quantity of adipose tissue, inflammation, cell proliferation and endothelial dysfunction (Ozen et al. 2015). Furthermore, TNF-alpha is upregulated by leptin. In contrast, adiponectin downregulates the expression and release of a number of proinflammatory immune mediators. Therefore, leptin/adiponectin imbalance may be an important mediator of the elevated risk of developing abdominal obesity associated cardiovascular diseases (López-Jaramillo et al. 2014). Adiponectin and its receptor system have an important protective role against oxidative stress- or TNF-alpha-mediated myocardial insulin resistance and dysfunction after ischemic heart disease (Saito et al. 2007a). It is well-known that in the advanced stages of heart failure, there is a downregulation in fatty acid oxidation, increased glycolysis and glucose oxidation, reduced respiratory chain activity, and an impaired reserve for mitochondrial oxidative capacity (Stanley et al. 2005). Thus, the abrogation of TNF-alpha-induced suppression of AdipoR1 expression might account for the improvement of glucose uptake. Furthermore, adiponectin and its receptor system may have an important protective role against oxidative stressor TNF-alpha-mediated myocardial insulin resistance and dysfunction after myocardial injury (Saito et al. 2007a). In the myocardium, adiponectin-mediated protection from ischemiareperfusion injury is linked to cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2)-mediated suppression of TNF signaling, inhibition of apoptosis by AMPK, inhibition of iNOS and NADPH-oxidase protein expression and resultant excessive peroxynitrite-induced oxidative and nitrosative stress (Goldstein et al. 2009; Tao et al. 2007).

Clinical studies have demonstrated the impaired production of eNOS in the vasculature in subjects with decreased adiponectin levels. Consequently, endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation decreases due to lack of nitric oxide availability (Adya et al. 2015). Obesity and type 2 diabetes are associated with low plasma adiponectin concentrations in different ethnic groups and indicate that the degree of hypoadiponectinemia is more closely related to the degree of insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia than to the degree of adiposity and glucose intolerance (Weyer et al. 2001). gAd acts as a critical physiological factor which protects against fluctuating high glucose-induced endothelial damage. It may act via attenuating apoptosis and increasing synthesis of nitric oxide through both the PI3K/Akt and AMPK signaling pathway to reduce oxidative stress and cell apoptosis (Xiao et al. 2011). Globular adiponectin reverses high glucose-impaired endothelial progenitor cells functions through nitric oxideand p38 MAPK-related mechanisms (Huang et al. 2011). Both full-length adiponectin and gAD increase endothelial COX-2 expression, with gAD -mediated upregulation of COX-2 that is dependent on AdipoR1 and NFkappaB activation. With respect to full-length adiponectin, gAD more efficiently increases activation of NFkappaB signaling pathways, resulting in COX-2 overexpression and COX-2-dependent prostacyclin 2 release. In contrast to the fulllength adiponectin, gAD also increases p38 MAPK phosphorylation and VCAM-1 expression, ultimately enhancing adhesion of monocytes to endothelial cells (Addabbo et al. 2011).

7 Conclusion

In obesity, the interactions between insulin and adiponectin are extremely complex. While insulin negatively regulates the expression of AdipoRs and adiponectin sensitivity, insulin resistance may result in hyperadiponectinaemia and adiponectin resistance. Adaptor protein of AdipoRs, APPL1 also promotes the insulin receptor substrat-insulin receptor interaction. On the other hand, saturated fatty acid-induced ER stress enhances adiponectin resistance, via reducing APPL1 expression. This condition is also associated with insulin resistance and is thought to be partly due to the down-regulation of the adiponectin and AdipoR1 in high-fat diet.

Even, new treatment strategies are being developed for the improvement of adiponectin resistance, lack of clinical evidences complicates the solution of the problems associated with obesity. Further understanding of the molecular mechanisms of the AdipoRs expression or stimulation, adiponectin-AdipoRs interaction and adiponectin/insulin resistance would facilitate the treatment of obesity-related conditions and adipose tissue dysfunction.

References

- Addabbo, F., C. Nacci, L. De Benedictis, V. Leo, M. Tarquinio, M.J. Quon, and M. Montagnani. 2011. Globular adiponectin counteracts VCAM-1-mediated monocyte adhesion via AdipoR1/NF-κB/COX-2 signaling in human aortic endothelial cells. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 301: E1143–E1154. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00208.2011.
- Adya, R., B.K. Tan, and H.S. Randeva. 2015. Differential effects of leptin and adiponectin in endothelial angiogenesis. *Journal of Diabetes Research* 2015: 648239. doi:10.1155/2015/648239.
- Aprahamian, T.R. 2013. Elevated adiponectin expression promotes adipose tissue vascularity under conditions

of diet-induced obesity. *Metabolism* 62: 1730–1738. doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2013.07.010.

- Arita, Y., S. Kihara, N. Ouchi, M. Takahashi, K. Maeda, J. Miyagawa, K. Hotta, I. Shimomura, T. Nakamura, K. Miyaoka, H. Kuriyama, M. Nishida, S. Yamashita, K. Okubo, K. Matsubara, M. Muraguchi, Y. Ohmoto, T. Funahashi, and Y. Matsuzawa. 1999. Paradoxical decrease of an adipose-specific protein, adiponectin, in obesity. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 257: 79–83.
- Arner, E., P.O. Westermark, K.L. Spalding, T. Britton, M. Rydén, J. Frisén, S. Bernard, and P. Arner. 2010. Adipocyte turnover: Relevance to human adipose tissue morphology. *Diabetes* 59: 105–109. doi:10.2337/ db09-0942.
- Bacha, F., R. Saad, N. Gungor, and S.A. Arslanian. 2004. Adiponectin in youth: Relationship to visceral adiposity, insulin sensitivity, and beta-cell function. *Diabetes Care* 27: 547–552.
- Baffy, G. 2005. Uncoupling protein-2 and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Frontiers in Bioscience: A virtual library of medicine* 10: 2082–2096.
- Barbieri, M., A. Esposito, E. Angellotti, M.R. Rizzo, R. Marfella, and G. Paolisso. 2013. Association of genetic variation in adaptor protein APPL1/APPL2 loci with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *PLoS One* 8: e71391. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0071391.
- Blachnio-Zabielska, A.U., C. Koutsari, T. Tchkonia, and M.D. Jensen. 2012. Sphingolipid content of human adipose tissue: Relationship to adiponectin and insulin resistance. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 20: 2341–2347. doi:10.1038/oby.2012.126.
- Blüher, M., M.D. Michael, O.D. Peroni, K. Ueki, N. Carter, B.B. Kahn, and C.R. Kahn. 2002. Adipose tissue selective insulin receptor knockout protects against obesity and obesity-related glucose intolerance. *Developmental Cell* 3: 25–38.
- Bobbert, T., J. Weicht, K. Mai, M. Möhlig, A.F.H. Pfeiffer, and J. Spranger. 2009. Acute hyperinsulinaemia and hyperlipidaemia modify circulating adiponectin and its oligomers. *Clinical Endocrinology* 71: 507–511. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2265.2008.03519.x.
- Bruce, C.R., V.A. Mertz, G.J.F. Heigenhauser, and D.J. Dyck. 2005. The stimulatory effect of globular adiponectin on insulin-stimulated glucose uptake and fatty acid oxidation is impaired in skeletal muscle from obese subjects. *Diabetes* 54: 3154–3160.
- Bruun, J.M., A.S. Lihn, C. Verdich, S.B. Pedersen, S. Toubro, A. Astrup, and B. Richelsen. 2003. Regulation of adiponectin by adipose tissue-derived cytokines: In vivo and in vitro investigations in humans. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 285: E527–E533. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00110.2003.
- Calvani, M., A. Scarfone, L. Granato, E.V. Mora, G. Nanni, M. Castagneto, A.V. Greco, M. Manco, and G. Mingrone. 2004. Restoration of adiponectin pulsatility in severely obese subjects after weight loss. *Diabetes* 53: 939–947.

- Cao, Y., L. Tao, Y. Yuan, X. Jiao, W.B. Lau, Y. Wang, T. Christopher, B. Lopez, L. Chan, B. Goldstein, and X.L. Ma. 2009. Endothelial dysfunction in adiponectin deficiency and its mechanisms involved. *Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology* 46: 413–419. doi:10.1016/j.yjmcc.2008.10.014.
- Caselli, C. 2014. Role of adiponectin system in insulin resistance. *Molecular Genetics and Metabolism* 113: 155–160. doi:10.1016/j.ymgme.2014.09.003.
- Ceddia, R.B., R. Somwar, A. Maida, X. Fang, G. Bikopoulos, and G. Sweeney. 2005. Globular adiponectin increases GLUT4 translocation and glucose uptake but reduces glycogen synthesis in rat skeletal muscle cells. *Diabetologia* 48: 132–139. doi:10.1007/ s00125-004-1609-y.
- Chang, E., J.M. Choi, S.E. Park, E.-J. Rhee, W.-Y. Lee, K.-W. Oh, S.-W. Park, and C.-Y. Park. 2015. Adiponectin deletion impairs insulin signaling in insulin-sensitive but not insulin-resistant 3 T3-L1 adipocytes. *Life Sciences* 132: 93–100. doi:10.1016/j. lfs.2015.02.013.
- Chen, H., M. Montagnani, T. Funahashi, I. Shimomura, and M.J. Quon. 2003. Adiponectin stimulates production of nitric oxide in vascular endothelial cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 45021–45026. doi:10.1074/jbc.M307878200.
- Chen, M.B., A.J. McAinch, S.L. Macaulay, L.A. Castelli, P.E. O'brien, J.B. Dixon, D. Cameron-Smith, B.E. Kemp, and G.R. Steinberg. 2005. Impaired activation of AMP-kinase and fatty acid oxidation by globular adiponectin in cultured human skeletal muscle of obese type 2 diabetics. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 90: 3665–3672. doi:10.1210/jc.2004-1980.
- Chen, H., A. Fajol, M. Hoene, B. Zhang, E.D. Schleicher, Y. Lin, C. Calaminus, B.J. Pichler, C. Weigert, H.U. Häring, F. Lang, and M. Föller. 2016. PI3Kresistant GSK3 controls adiponectin formation and protects from metabolic syndrome. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 113: 5754–5759. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1601355113.
- Chinetti, G., C. Zawadski, J.C. Fruchart, and B. Staels. 2004. Expression of adiponectin receptors in human macrophages and regulation by agonists of the nuclear receptors PPARalpha, PPARgamma, and LXR. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 314: 151–158.
- Chou, I.-P., Y.-P. Chiu, S.-T. Ding, B.-H. Liu, Y.Y. Lin, and C.-Y. Chen. 2014a. Adiponectin receptor 1 overexpression reduces lipid accumulation and hypertrophy in the heart of diet-induced obese mice—Possible involvement of oxidative stress and autophagy. *Endocrine Research* 39: 173–179. doi:10.3109/07435 800.2013.879165.
- Chou, I.-P., Y.Y. Lin, S.-T. Ding, and C.-Y. Chen. 2014b. Adiponectin receptor 1 enhances fatty acid metabolism and cell survival in palmitate-treated HepG2 cells through the PI3 K/AKT pathway. *European*

Journal of Nutrition 53: 907-917. doi:10.1007/s00394-013-0594-7.

- Cleasby, M.E., Q. Lau, E. Polkinghorne, S.A. Patel, S.J. Leslie, N. Turner, G.J. Cooney, A. Xu, and E.W. Kraegen. 2011. The adaptor protein APPL1 increases glycogen accumulation in rat skeletal muscle through activation of the PI3-kinase signalling pathway. *The Journal of Endocrinology* 210: 81–92. doi:10.1530/JOE-11-0039.
- Cui, X.-B., C. Wang, L. Li, D. Fan, Y. Zhou, D. Wu, Q.-H. Cui, F.-Y. Fu, and L.-L. Wu. 2012. Insulin decreases myocardial adiponectin receptor 1 expression via PI3K/Akt and FoxO1 pathway. *Cardiovascular Research* 93: 69–78. doi:10.1093/cvr/cvr273.
- Curtis, J.M., W.S. Hahn, M.D. Stone, J.J. Inda, D.J. Droullard, J.P. Kuzmicic, M.A. Donoghue, E.K. Long, A.G. Armien, S. Lavandero, E. Arriaga, T.J. Griffin, and D.A. Bernlohr. 2012. Protein carbonylation and adipocyte mitochondrial function. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 32967–32980. doi:10.1074/jbc.M112.400663.
- Dallaire, P., K. Bellmann, M. Laplante, S. Gélinas, C. Centeno-Baez, P. Penfornis, M.-L. Peyot, M.G. Latour, J. Lamontagne, M.E. Trujillo, P.E. Scherer, M. Prentki, Y. Deshaies, and A. Marette. 2008. Obese mice lacking inducible nitric oxide synthase are sensitized to the metabolic actions of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma agonism. *Diabetes* 57: 1999–2011. doi:10.2337/db08-0540.
- Deepa, S.S., and L.Q. Dong. 2009. APPL1: Role in adiponectin signaling and beyond. American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism 296: E22–E36. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.90731.2008.
- Delaigle, A.M., J.-C. Jonas, I.B. Bauche, O. Cornu, and S.M. Brichard. 2004. Induction of adiponectin in skeletal muscle by inflammatory cytokines: In vivo and in vitro studies. *Endocrinology* 145: 5589–5597. doi:10.1210/en.2004-0503.
- Denzel, M.S., M.-C. Scimia, P.M. Zumstein, K. Walsh, P. Ruiz-Lozano, and B. Ranscht. 2010. T-cadherin is critical for adiponectin-mediated cardioprotection in mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 120: 4342–4352. doi:10.1172/JCI43464.
- Ding, Q., Z. Wang, and Y. Chen. 2009. Endocytosis of adiponectin receptor 1 through a clathrin- and Rab5dependent pathway. *Cell Research* 19: 317–327. doi:10.1038/cr.2008.299.
- Dokken, B.B., and E.J. Henriksen. 2006. Chronic selective glycogen synthase kinase-3 inhibition enhances glucose disposal and muscle insulin action in prediabetic obese Zucker rats. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 291: E207–E213. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00628.2005.
- Dordevic, A.L., N. Konstantopoulos, and D. Cameron-Smith. 2014. 3T3-L1 preadipocytes exhibit heightened monocyte-chemoattractant protein-1 response to acute fatty acid exposure. *PLoS One* 9: e99382. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0099382.

- Drolet, R., C. Bélanger, M. Fortier, C. Huot, J. Mailloux, D. Légaré, and A. Tchernof. 2009. Fat depot-specific impact of visceral obesity on adipocyte adiponectin release in women. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 17: 424–430. doi:10.1038/oby.2008.555.
- Engfeldt, P., and P. Arner. 1988. Lipolysis in human adipocytes, effects of cell size, age and of regional differences. *Hormone and Metabolic Research. Supplement Series* 19: 26–29.
- Fang X, Palanivel R, Cresser J, Schram K, Ganguly R, Thong FS, Tuinei J, Xu A, Abel ED, Sweeney G. An APPL1-AMPK signaling axis mediates beneficial metabolic effects of adiponectin in the heart. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. 2010 Nov;299(5):E721–9.
- Fiaschi, T., F. Buricchi, G. Cozzi, S. Matthias, M. Parri, G. Raugei, G. Ramponi, and P. Chiarugi. 2007. Redoxdependent and ligand-independent trans-activation of insulin receptor by globular adiponectin. *Hepatology* 46: 130–139. doi:10.1002/hep.21643.
- Frohnert, B.I., and D.A. Bernlohr. 2013. Protein carbonylation, mitochondrial dysfunction, and insulin resistance. Advances in Nutrition 4: 157–163. doi:10.3945/ an.112.003319.
- Gajewska, J., H. Weker, J. Ambroszkiewicz, M. Chełchowska, M. Więch, and T. Laskowska-Klita. 2011. Changes in concentration of serum adiponectin multimeric forms following weight reduction programme in prepubertal obese children. *Medycyna Wieku Rozwojowego* 15: 298–305.
- Gallo, S., G. Egeland, S. Meltzer, L. Legault, and S. Kubow. 2010. Plasma fatty acids and desaturase activity are associated with circulating adiponectin in healthy adolescent girls. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 95: 2410–2417. doi:10.1210/jc.2009-1975.
- Gauthier, M.-S., E.L. O'Brien, S. Bigornia, M. Mott, J.M. Cacicedo, X.J. Xu, N. Gokce, C. Apovian, and N. Ruderman. 2011. Decreased AMP-activated protein kinase activity is associated with increased inflammation in visceral adipose tissue and with whole-body insulin resistance in morbidly obese humans. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 404: 382–387. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2010.11.127.
- Goldstein, B.J., R.G. Scalia, and X.L. Ma. 2009. Protective vascular and myocardial effects of adiponectin. *Nature Clinical Practice. Cardiovascular Medicine* 6: 27–35. doi:10.1038/ncpcardio1398.
- Groeneveld, M.P., G.V. Brierley, N.M. Rocha, K. Siddle, and R.K. Semple. 2016. Acute knockdown of the insulin receptor or its substrates Irs1 and 2 in 3 T3-L1 adipocytes suppresses adiponectin production. *Scientific Reports* 6: 21105. doi:10.1038/srep21105.
- Gu, D., Z. Wang, X. Dou, X. Zhang, S. Li, L. Vu, T. Yao, and Z. Song. 2013. Inhibition of ERK1/2 pathway suppresses adiponectin secretion via accelerating protein degradation by Ubiquitin-proteasome system: Relevance to obesity-related adiponectin decline.

Metabolism 62: 1137–1148. doi:10.1016/j. metabol.2013.01.025.

- Henriksen, E.J. 2010. Dysregulation of glycogen synthase kinase-3 in skeletal muscle and the etiology of insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. *Current Diabetes Reviews* 6: 285–293.
- Henriksen, E.J., and B.B. Dokken. 2006. Role of glycogen synthase kinase-3 in insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. *Current Drug Targets* 7: 1435–1441.
- Hino, K., and H. Nagata. 2012. Screening for adiponectin secretion regulators. *Vitamins and Hormones* 90: 125– 141. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-398313-8.00005-1.
- Høeg, L.D., K.A. Sjøberg, A.-M. Lundsgaard, A.B. Jordy, N. Hiscock, J.F.P. Wojtaszewski, E.A. Richter, and B. Kiens. 2013. Adiponectin concentration is associated with muscle insulin sensitivity, AMPK phosphorylation, and ceramide content in skeletal muscles of men but not women. *Journal of Applied Physiology (1985)* 114: 592–601. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.01046.2012.
- Hoffmann, A., T. Ebert, N. Klöting, J. Dokas, F. Jeromin, B. Jessnitzer, R. Burkhardt, M. Fasshauer, and S. Kralisch. 2016. Leptin dose-dependently decreases atherosclerosis by attenuation of hypercholesterolemia and induction of adiponectin. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1862: 113–120. doi:10.1016/j. bbadis.2015.10.022.
- Holland, W.L., and S.A. Summers. 2008. Sphingolipids, insulin resistance, and metabolic disease: New insights from in vivo manipulation of sphingolipid metabolism. *Endocrine Reviews* 29: 381–402. doi:10.1210/ er.2007-0025.
- Holland, W.L., R.A. Miller, Z.V. Wang, K. Sun, B.M. Barth, H.H. Bui, K.E. Davis, B.T. Bikman, N. Halberg, J.M. Rutkowski, M.R. Wade, V.M. Tenorio, M.-S. Kuo, J.T. Brozinick, B.B. Zhang, M.J. Birnbaum, S.A. Summers, and P.E. Scherer. 2011. Receptor-mediated activation of ceramidase activity initiates the pleiotropic actions of adiponectin. *Nature Medicine* 17: 55–63. doi:10.1038/nm.2277.
- Hosch, S.E., J.M. Olefsky, and J.J. Kim. 2006. APPLied mechanics: Uncovering how adiponectin modulates insulin action. *Cell Metabolism* 4: 5–6. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2006.06.003.
- Hossain, M.M., A. Mukheem, and T. Kamarul. 2015. The prevention and treatment of hypoadiponectinemiaassociated human diseases by up-regulation of plasma adiponectin. *Life Sciences* 135: 55–67. doi:10.1016/j. lfs.2015.03.010.
- Hou, M., Z. Chu, T. Liu, H. Lv, L. Sun, B. Wang, J. Huang, and W. Yan. 2015. A high-fat maternal diet decreases adiponectin receptor-1 expression in offspring. *The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine* 28: 216–221. doi:10.3109/14767058.2014.914489.
- Hu, E., P. Liang, and B.M. Spiegelman. 1996. AdipoQ is a novel adipose-specific gene dysregulated in obesity. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 271: 10697–10703.
- Huang, P.-H., J.-S. Chen, H.-Y. Tsai, Y.-H. Chen, F.-Y. Lin, H.-B. Leu, T.-C. Wu, S.-J. Lin, and J.-W. Chen. 2011.

Globular adiponectin improves high glucose-suppressed endothelial progenitor cell function through endothelial nitric oxide synthase dependent mechanisms. *Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology* 51: 109–119. doi:10.1016/j.yjmcc.2011.03.008.

- Hug, C., J. Wang, N.S. Ahmad, J.S. Bogan, T.-S. Tsao, and H.F. Lodish. 2004. T-cadherin is a receptor for hexameric and high-molecular-weight forms of Acrp30/adiponectin. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 101: 10308–10313. doi:10.1073/pnas.0403382101.
- Jeon, M.J., J. Leem, M.S. Ko, J.E. Jang, H.-S. Park, H.S. Kim, M. Kim, E.H. Kim, H.J. Yoo, C.-H. Lee, I.-S. Park, K.-U. Lee, and E.H. Koh. 2012. Mitochondrial dysfunction and activation of iNOS are responsible for the palmitate-induced decrease in adiponectin synthesis in 3T3L1 adipocytes. *Experimental* & *Molecular Medicine* 44: 562–570. doi:10.3858/ emm.2012.44.9.064.
- Jiao, P., Q. Chen, S. Shah, J. Du, B. Tao, I. Tzameli, W. Yan, and H. Xu. 2009. Obesity-related upregulation of monocyte chemotactic factors in adipocytes: Involvement of nuclear factor-kappaB and c-Jun NH2terminal kinase pathways. *Diabetes* 58: 104–115. doi:10.2337/db07-1344.
- Kadowaki, T., and T. Yamauchi. 2005. Adiponectin and adiponectin receptors. *Endocrine Reviews* 26: 439– 451. doi:10.1210/er.2005-0005.
- Kanda, H., S. Tateya, Y. Tamori, K. Kotani, K. Hiasa, R. Kitazawa, S. Kitazawa, H. Miyachi, S. Maeda, K. Egashira, and M. Kasuga. 2006. MCP-1 contributes to macrophage infiltration into adipose tissue, insulin resistance, and hepatic steatosis in obesity. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 1494–1505. doi:10.1172/JCI26498.
- Karki, S., P. Chakrabarti, G. Huang, H. Wang, S.R. Farmer, and K.V. Kandror. 2011. The multi-level action of fatty acids on adiponectin production by fat cells. *PLoS One* 6: e28146. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0028146.
- Kim, C.-H., P. Pennisi, H. Zhao, S. Yakar, J.B. Kaufman, K. Iganaki, J. Shiloach, P.E. Scherer, M.J. Quon, and D. LeRoith. 2006. MKR mice are resistant to the metabolic actions of both insulin and adiponectin: Discordance between insulin resistance and adiponectin responsiveness. *American Journal of Physiology*. *Endocrinology and Metabolism* 291: E298–E305. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00319.2005.
- Kim, A.Y., Y.J. Park, X. Pan, K.C. Shin, S.-H. Kwak, A.F. Bassas, R.M. Sallam, K.S. Park, A.A. Alfadda, A. Xu, and J.B. Kim. 2015. Obesity-induced DNA hypermethylation of the adiponectin gene mediates insulin resistance. *Nature Communications* 6: 7585. doi:10.1038/ncomms8585.
- Kitamura, Y.I., T. Kitamura, J.-P. Kruse, J.C. Raum, R. Stein, W. Gu, and D. Accili. 2005. FoxO1 protects against pancreatic beta cell failure through NeuroD and MafA induction. *Cell Metabolism* 2: 153–163. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2005.08.004.

- Koh, E.H., J.-Y. Park, H.-S. Park, M.J. Jeon, J.W. Ryu, M. Kim, S.Y. Kim, M.-S. Kim, S.-W. Kim, I.S. Park, J.H. Youn, and K.-U. Lee. 2007. Essential role of mitochondrial function in adiponectin synthesis in adipocytes. *Diabetes* 56: 2973–2981. doi:10.2337/ db07-0510.
- Kopp, H.-P., K. Krzyzanowska, M. Möhlig, J. Spranger, A.F.H. Pfeiffer, and G. Schernthaner. 2005. Effects of marked weight loss on plasma levels of adiponectin, markers of chronic subclinical inflammation and insulin resistance in morbidly obese women. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(29): 766–771. doi:10.1038/ sj.ijo.0802983.
- Kumagai, S., H. Kishimoto, Masatakasuwa, B. Zou, and Harukasasaki. 2005. The leptin to adiponectin ratio is a good biomarker for the prevalence of metabolic syndrome, dependent on visceral fat accumulation and endurance fitness in obese patients with diabetes mellitus. *Metabolic Syndrome and Related Disorders* 3: 85–94. doi:10.1089/met.2005.3.85.
- Labruna, G., F. Pasanisi, C. Nardelli, R. Caso, D.F. Vitale, F. Contaldo, and L. Sacchetti. 2011. High leptin/adiponectin ratio and serum triglycerides are associated with an "at-risk" phenotype in young severely obese patients. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 19: 1492–1496. doi:10.1038/oby.2010.309.
- Lau, W.B., L. Tao, Y. Wang, R. Li, and X.L. Ma. 2011. Systemic adiponectin malfunction as a risk factor for cardiovascular disease. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 15: 1863–1873. doi:10.1089/ars.2010.3743.
- Lee, M.-J., R.-Z. Yang, K. Karastergiou, S.R. Smith, J.R. Chang, D.-W. Gong, and S.K. Fried. 2016. Low expression of the GILZ may contribute to adipose inflammation and altered adipokine production in human obesity. *Journal of Lipid Research* 57: 1256– 1263. doi:10.1194/jlr.M067728.
- Li, R., W.-Q. Wang, H. Zhang, X. Yang, Q. Fan, T.A. Christopher, B.L. Lopez, L. Tao, B.J. Goldstein, F. Gao, and X.L. Ma. 2007. Adiponectin improves endothelial function in hyperlipidemic rats by reducing oxidative/nitrative stress and differential regulation of eNOS/iNOS activity. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 293: E1703–E1708. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00462.2007.
- Li, R., W.B. Lau, and X.L. Ma. 2010a. Adiponectin resistance and vascular dysfunction in the hyperlipidemic state. *Acta Pharmacologica Sinica* 31: 1258–1266. doi:10.1038/aps.2010.95.
- Li, R., M. Xu, X. Wang, Y. Wang, W.B. Lau, Y. Yuan, W. Yi, X. Wei, B.L. Lopez, T.A. Christopher, X.-M. Wang, and X.-L. Ma. 2010b. Reduced vascular responsiveness to adiponectin in hyperlipidemic rats—Mechanisms and significance. *Journal of Molecular and Cellular Cardiology* 49: 508–515. doi:10.1016/j.yjmcc.2010.03.002.
- Li, F.Y.L., K.K.Y. Cheng, K.S.L. Lam, P.M. Vanhoutte, and A. Xu. 2011. Cross-talk between adipose tissue and vasculature: Role of adiponectin. *Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England)* 203: 167–180. doi:10.1111/j.1748-1716.2010.02216.x.

- Lin, H.V., J.-Y. Kim, A. Pocai, L. Rossetti, L. Shapiro, P.E. Scherer, and D. Accili. 2007. Adiponectin resistance exacerbates insulin resistance in insulin receptor transgenic/knockout mice. *Diabetes* 56: 1969–1976. doi:10.2337/db07-0127.
- López-Jaramillo, P., D. Gómez-Arbeláez, J. López-López, C. López-López, J. Martínez-Ortega, A. Gómez-Rodríguez, and S. Triana-Cubillos. 2014. The role of leptin/adiponectin ratio in metabolic syndrome and diabetes. *Hormone Molecular Biology and Clinical Investigation* 18: 37–45. doi:10.1515/ hmbci-2013-0053.
- Mai, S., G.E. Walker, A. Brunani, G. Guzzaloni, G. Grossi, A. Oldani, G. Aimaretti, M. Scacchi, and P. Marzullo. 2014. Inherent insulin sensitivity is a major determinant of multimeric adiponectin responsiveness to short-term weight loss in extreme obesity. *Scientific Reports* 4: 5803. doi:10.1038/srep05803.
- Mao, X., C.K. Kikani, R.A. Riojas, P. Langlais, L. Wang, F.J. Ramos, Q. Fang, C.Y. Christ-Roberts, J.Y. Hong, R.-Y. Kim, F. Liu, and L.Q. Dong. 2006. APPL1 binds to adiponectin receptors and mediates adiponectin signalling and function. *Nature Cell Biology* 8: 516–523. doi:10.1038/ncb1404.
- Matafome, P., T. Rodrigues, A. Pereira, L. Letra, H. Azevedo, A. Paixão, M. Silvério, A. Almeida, C. Sena, and R. Seiça. 2014. Long-term globular adiponectin administration improves adipose tissue dysmetabolism in high-fat diet-fed Wistar rats. *Archives* of Physiology and Biochemistry 120: 147–157. doi:10 .3109/13813455.2014.950590.
- Matsuda, M., and I. Shimomura. 2014. Roles of adiponectin and oxidative stress in obesity-associated metabolic and cardiovascular diseases. *Reviews in Endocrine & Metabolic Disorders* 15: 1–10. doi:10.1007/s11154-013-9271-7.
- McAinch, A.J., G.R. Steinberg, J. Mollica, P.E. O'Brien, J.B. Dixon, S.L. Macaulay, B.E. Kemp, and D. Cameron-Smith. 2006. Differential regulation of adiponectin receptor gene expression by adiponectin and leptin in myotubes derived from obese and diabetic individuals. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 14: 1898– 1904. doi:10.1038/oby.2006.221.
- Medina-Urrutia, A., C. Posadas-Romero, R. Posadas-Sánchez, E. Jorge-Galarza, T. Villarreal-Molina, M.D.C. González-Salazar, G. Cardoso-Saldaña, G. Vargas-Alarcón, M. Torres-Tamayo, and J.G. Juárez-Rojas. 2015. Role of adiponectin and free fatty acids on the association between abdominal visceral fat and insulin resistance. *Cardiovascular Diabetology* 14: 20. doi:10.1186/s12933-015-0184-5.
- Meyer, L.K., T.P. Ciaraldi, R.R. Henry, A.C. Wittgrove, and S.A. Phillips. 2013. Adipose tissue depot and cell size dependency of adiponectin synthesis and secretion in human obesity. *Adipocytes* 2: 217–226. doi:10.4161/adip.24953.
- Miyazaki, S., T. Izawa, J. Ogasawara, T. Sakurai, S. Nomura, T. Kizaki, H. Ohno, and T. Komabayashi. 2010. Effect of exercise training on adipocyte-size-dependent expression of leptin and adiponectin. *Life Sciences* 86: 691–698. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2010.03.004.

- Mohazzab, K.M., P.M. Kaminski, and M.S. Wolin. 1994. NADH oxidoreductase is a major source of superoxide anion in bovine coronary artery endothelium. *The American Journal of Physiology* 266: H2568–H2572.
- Mondal, A.K., S.K. Das, V. Varma, G.T. Nolen, R.E. McGehee, S.C. Elbein, J.Y. Wei, and G. Ranganathan. 2012. Effect of endoplasmic reticulum stress on inflammation and adiponectin regulation in human adipocytes. *Metabolic Syndrome and Related Disorders* 10: 297–306. doi:10.1089/ met.2012.0002.
- Morínigo, R., M. Musri, J. Vidal, R. Casamitjana, S. Delgado, A.M. Lacy, C. Ayuso, R. Gomis, and H. Corominola. 2006. Intra-abdominal fat adiponectin receptors expression and cardiovascular metabolic risk factors in obesity and diabetes. *Obesity Surgery* 16: 745–751. doi:10.1381/096089206777346736.
- Motoshima, H., X. Wu, M.K. Sinha, V.E. Hardy, E.L. Rosato, D.J. Barbot, F.E. Rosato, and B.J. Goldstein. 2002. Differential regulation of adiponectin secretion from cultured human omental and subcutaneous adipocytes: Effects of insulin and rosiglitazone. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology* and Metabolism 87: 5662–5667. doi:10.1210/ jc.2002-020635.
- Motoshima, H., X. Wu, K. Mahadev, and B.J. Goldstein. 2004. Adiponectin suppresses proliferation and superoxide generation and enhances eNOS activity in endothelial cells treated with oxidized LDL. *Biochemical* and Biophysical Research Communications 315: 264– 271. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2004.01.049.
- Mullen, K.L., A.C. Smith, K.A. Junkin, and D.J. Dyck. 2007. Globular adiponectin resistance develops independently of impaired insulin-stimulated glucose transport in soleus muscle from high-fat-fed rats. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 293: E83–E90. doi:10.1152/ ajpendo.00545.2006.
- Mullen, K.L., J. Pritchard, I. Ritchie, L.A. Snook, A. Chabowski, A. Bonen, D. Wright, and D.J. Dyck. 2009. Adiponectin resistance precedes the accumulation of skeletal muscle lipids and insulin resistance in high-fat-fed rats. *American Journal of Physiology*. *Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 296: R243–R251. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.90774.2008.
- Netzer, N., H. Gatterer, M. Faulhaber, M. Burtscher, S. Pramsohler, and D. Pesta. 2015. Hypoxia, oxidative stress and fat. *Biomolecules* 5: 1143–1150. doi:10.3390/biom5021143.
- Ohashi, K., J.L. Parker, N. Ouchi, A. Higuchi, J.A. Vita, N. Gokce, A.A. Pedersen, C. Kalthoff, S. Tullin, A. Sams, R. Summer, and K. Walsh. 2010. Adiponectin promotes macrophage polarization toward an antiinflammatory phenotype. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 6153–6160. doi:10.1074/jbc. M109.088708.
- Okada-Iwabu, M., T. Yamauchi, M. Iwabu, T. Honma, K. Hamagami, K. Matsuda, M. Yamaguchi, H. Tanabe, T. Kimura-Someya, M. Shirouzu, H. Ogata, K. Tokuyama, K. Ueki, T. Nagano, A. Tanaka,

S. Yokoyama, and T. Kadowaki. 2013. A smallmolecule AdipoR agonist for type 2 diabetes and short life in obesity. *Nature* 503: 493–499. doi:10.1038/ nature12656.

- Ouchi, N., S. Kihara, Y. Arita, K. Maeda, H. Kuriyama, Y. Okamoto, K. Hotta, M. Nishida, M. Takahashi, T. Nakamura, S. Yamashita, T. Funahashi, and Y. Matsuzawa. 1999. Novel modulator for endothelial adhesion molecules: Adipocyte-derived plasma protein adiponectin. *Circulation* 100: 2473–2476.
- Ouchi, N., H. Kobayashi, S. Kihara, M. Kumada, K. Sato, T. Inoue, T. Funahashi, and K. Walsh. 2004. Adiponectin stimulates angiogenesis by promoting cross-talk between AMP-activated protein kinase and Akt signaling in endothelial cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 1304–1309. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M310389200.
- Ouedraogo, R., X. Wu, S.-Q. Xu, L. Fuchsel, H. Motoshima, K. Mahadev, K. Hough, R. Scalia, and B.J. Goldstein. 2006. Adiponectin suppression of high-glucose-induced reactive oxygen species in vascular endothelial cells: Evidence for involvement of a cAMP signaling pathway. *Diabetes* 55: 1840–1846. doi:10.2337/db05-1174.
- Ozen, G., A. Daci, X. Norel, and G. Topal. 2015. Human perivascular adipose tissue dysfunction as a cause of vascular disease: Focus on vascular tone and wall remodeling. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 766: 16–24. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2015.09.012.
- Pajvani, U.B., X. Du, T.P. Combs, A.H. Berg, M.W. Rajala, T. Schulthess, J. Engel, M. Brownlee, and P.E. Scherer. 2003. Structure-function studies of the adipocytesecreted hormone Acrp30/adiponectin. Implications fpr metabolic regulation and bioactivity. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 278: 9073–9085. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M207198200.
- Park, S., S.-Y. Oh, M.-Y. Lee, S. Yoon, K.-S. Kim, and J. Kim. 2004. CCAAT/enhancer binding protein and nuclear factor-Y regulate adiponectin gene expression in adipose tissue. *Diabetes* 53: 2757–2766.
- Park, H.J., Y.M. Kang, C.H. Kim, and M.H. Jung. 2010. ATF3 negatively regulates adiponectin receptor 1 expression. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 400: 72–77. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc. 2010.08.011.
- Park, M., A. Sabetski, Y. Kwan Chan, S. Turdi, and G. Sweeney. 2015. Palmitate induces ER stress and autophagy in H9c2 cells: Implications for apoptosis and adiponectin resistance. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 230: 630–639. doi:10.1002/jcp.24781.
- Parker-Duffen, J.L., K. Nakamura, M. Silver, M.A. Zuriaga, S. MacLauchlan, T.R. Aprahamian, and K. Walsh. 2014. Divergent roles for adiponectin receptor 1 (AdipoR1) and AdipoR2 in mediating revascularization and metabolic dysfunction in vivo. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 289: 16200–16213. doi:10.1074/jbc.M114.548115.
- Patel, S.A., K.L. Hoehn, R.T. Lawrence, L. Sawbridge, N.A. Talbot, J.L. Tomsig, N. Turner, G.J. Cooney, J.P. Whitehead, E.W. Kraegen, and M.E. Cleasby.

2012. Overexpression of the adiponectin receptor AdipoR1 in rat skeletal muscle amplifies local insulin sensitivity. *Endocrinology* 153: 5231–5246. doi:10.1210/en.2012-1368.

- Peti, A., A. Juhasz, P. Kenyeres, Z. Varga, I. Seres, G.L. Kovacs, G. Paragh, and L. Bajnok. 2011. Relationship of adipokines and non-esterified fatty acid to the insulin resistance in non-diabetic individuals. *Journal of Endocrinological Investigation* 34: 21–25. doi:10.1007/BF03346690.
- Qiao, L., B. Kinney, H.S. Yoo, B. Lee, J. Schaack, and J. Shao. 2012. Adiponectin increases skeletal muscle mitochondrial biogenesis by suppressing mitogenactivated protein kinase phosphatase-1. *Diabetes* 61: 1463–1470. doi:10.2337/db11-1475.
- Rasmussen, M.S., A.S. Lihn, S.B. Pedersen, J.M. Bruun, M. Rasmussen, and B. Richelsen. 2006. Adiponectin receptors in human adipose tissue: Effects of obesity, weight loss, and fat depots. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 14: 28–35. doi:10.1038/oby.2006.5.
- Ross, R. 1993. The pathogenesis of atherosclerosis: A perspective for the 1990s. *Nature* 362: 801–809. doi:10.1038/362801a0.
- Ruan, H., and L.Q. Dong. 2016. Adiponectin signaling and function in insulin target tissues. *Journal of Molecular Cell Biology* 8: 101–109. doi:10.1093/ jmcb/mjw014.
- Ryo, M., T. Nakamura, S. Kihara, M. Kumada, S. Shibazaki, M. Takahashi, M. Nagai, Y. Matsuzawa, and T. Funahashi. 2004. Adiponectin as a biomarker of the metabolic syndrome. *Circulation Journal* 68: 975–981.
- Ryu, J., A.K. Galan, X. Xin, F. Dong, M.A. Abdul-Ghani, L. Zhou, C. Wang, C. Li, B.M. Holmes, L.B. Sloane, S.N. Austad, S. Guo, N. Musi, R.A. DeFronzo, C. Deng, M.F. White, F. Liu, and L.Q. Dong. 2014. APPL1 potentiates insulin sensitivity by facilitating the binding of IRS1/2 to the insulin receptor. *Cell Reports* 7: 1227–1238. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2014.04.006.
- Saito, Y., D. Fujioka, K. Kawabata, T. Kobayashi, T. Yano, T. Nakamura, Y. Kodama, H. Takano, Y. Kitta, J. Obata, and K. Kugiyama. 2007a. Statin reverses reduction of adiponectin receptor expression in infarcted heart and in TNF-alpha-treated cardiomyocytes in association with improved glucose uptake. *American Journal of Physiology. Heart and Circulatory Physiology* 293: H3490–H3497. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00310.2007.
- Saito, T., C.C. Jones, S. Huang, M.P. Czech, and P.F. Pilch. 2007b. The interaction of Akt with APPL1 is required for insulin-stimulated Glut4 translocation. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 282: 32280–32287. doi:10.1074/jbc.M704150200.
- Salman, A., M. Hegazy, and S. AbdElfadl. 2015. Combined adiponectin deficiency and resistance in obese patients: Can it solve part of the puzzle in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *Open Access Macedonian Journal of Medical Sciences* 3: 298–302. doi:10.3889/ oamjms.2015.057.

- Scherer, P.E., S. Williams, M. Fogliano, G. Baldini, and H.F. Lodish. 1995. A novel serum protein similar to C1q, produced exclusively in adipocytes. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 270: 26746–26749.
- Schmid, P.M., M. Resch, A. Steege, S. Fredersdorf-Hahn, B. Stoelcker, C. Birner, C. Schach, C. Buechler, G.A.J. Riegger, A. Luchner, and D.H. Endemann. 2011. Globular and full-length adiponectin induce NO-dependent vasodilation in resistance arteries of Zucker lean but not Zucker diabetic fatty rats. *American Journal of Hypertension* 24: 270–277. doi:10.1038/ajh.2010.239.
- Semple, R.K., M.A. Soos, J. Luan, C.S. Mitchell, J.C. Wilson, M. Gurnell, E.K. Cochran, P. Gorden, V.K.K. Chatterjee, N.J. Wareham, and S. O'Rahilly. 2006. Elevated plasma adiponectin in humans with genetically defective insulin receptors. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 91: 3219– 3223. doi:10.1210/jc.2006-0166.
- Semple, R.K., N.H. Halberg, K. Burling, M.A. Soos, T. Schraw, J. Luan, E.K. Cochran, D.B. Dunger, N.J. Wareham, P.E. Scherer, P. Gorden, and S. O'Rahilly. 2007. Paradoxical elevation of highmolecular weight adiponectin in acquired extreme insulin resistance due to insulin receptor antibodies. *Diabetes* 56: 1712–1717. doi:10.2337/db06-1665.
- Sente, T., A.M. Van Berendoncks, V.Y. Hoymans, and C.J. Vrints. 2016. Adiponectin resistance in skeletal muscle: Pathophysiological implications in chronic heart failure. *Journal of Cachexia, Sarcopenia and Muscle* 7: 261–274. doi:10.1002/jcsm.12086.
- Shi, X., W. Shi, Q. Li, B. Song, M. Wan, S. Bai, and X. Cao. 2003. A glucocorticoid-induced leucinezipper protein, GILZ, inhibits adipogenesis of mesenchymal cells. *EMBO Reports* 4: 374–380. doi:10.1038/sj.embor.embor805.
- Shibata, R., N. Ouchi, and T. Murohara. 2009. Adiponectin and cardiovascular disease. *Circulation Journal* 73: 608–614.
- Shimizu, T., M. Yamakuchi, K.K. Biswas, B. Aryal, S. Yamada, T. Hashiguchi, and I. Maruyama. 2016. HMGB1 is secreted by 3 T3-L1 adipocytes through JNK signaling and the secretion is partially inhibited by adiponectin. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 24: 1913– 1921. doi:10.1002/oby.21549.
- Singh, P., P. Sharma, K.R. Sahakyan, D.E. Davison, F.H. Sert-Kuniyoshi, A. Romero-Corral, J.M. Swain, M.D. Jensen, F. Lopez-Jimenez, T. Kara, and V.K. Somers. 2016. Differential effects of leptin on adiponectin expression with weight gain versus obesity. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(40): 266–274. doi:10.1038/ijo.2015.181.
- Stanley, W.C., F.A. Recchia, and G.D. Lopaschuk. 2005. Myocardial substrate metabolism in the normal and failing heart. *Physiological Reviews* 85: 1093–1129. doi:10.1152/physrev.00006.2004.
- Steinberg, G.R., A.J. McAinch, M.B. Chen, P.E. O'Brien, J.B. Dixon, D. Cameron-Smith, and B.E. Kemp. 2006. The suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 inhibits leptin activation of AMP-kinase in cultured skeletal muscle

of obese humans. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 91: 3592–3597. doi:10.1210/jc.2006-0638.

- Subauste, A.R., and C.F. Burant. 2007. Role of FoxO1 in FFA-induced oxidative stress in adipocytes. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 293: E159–E164. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00629.2006.
- Tanabe, H., Y. Fujii, M. Okada-Iwabu, M. Iwabu, Y. Nakamura, T. Hosaka, K. Motoyama, M. Ikeda, M. Wakiyama, T. Terada, N. Ohsawa, M. Hato, S. Ogasawara, T. Hino, T. Murata, S. Iwata, K. Hirata, Y. Kawano, M. Yamamoto, T. Kimura-Someya, M. Shirouzu, T. Yamauchi, T. Kadowaki, and S. Yokoyama. 2015. Crystal structures of the human adiponectin receptors. *Nature* 520: 312–316. doi:10.1038/nature14301.
- Tao, L., E. Gao, X. Jiao, Y. Yuan, S. Li, T.A. Christopher, B.L. Lopez, W. Koch, L. Chan, B.J. Goldstein, and X.L. Ma. 2007. Adiponectin cardioprotection after myocardial ischemia/reperfusion involves the reduction of oxidative/nitrative stress. *Circulation* 115: 1408– 1416. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.666941.
- Tomas, E., T.-S. Tsao, A.K. Saha, H.E. Murrey, Zhang Cc Cc, S.I. Itani, H.F. Lodish, and N.B. Ruderman. 2002. Enhanced muscle fat oxidation and glucose transport by ACRP30 globular domain: Acetyl-CoA carboxylase inhibition and AMP-activated protein kinase activation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 99: 16309– 16313. doi:10.1073/pnas.222657499.
- Tsao, T.-S., E. Tomas, H.E. Murrey, C. Hug, D.H. Lee, N.B. Ruderman, J.E. Heuser, and H.F. Lodish. 2003. Role of disulfide bonds in Acrp30/adiponectin structure and signaling specificity. Different oligomers activate different signal transduction pathways. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 50810–50817. doi:10.1074/jbc.M309469200.
- Tsuchida, A., T. Yamauchi, Y. Ito, Y. Hada, T. Maki, S. Takekawa, J. Kamon, M. Kobayashi, R. Suzuki, K. Hara, N. Kubota, Y. Terauchi, P. Froguel, J. Nakae, M. Kasuga, D. Accili, K. Tobe, K. Ueki, R. Nagai, and T. Kadowaki. 2004. Insulin/Foxo1 pathway regulates expression levels of adiponectin receptors and adiponectin sensitivity. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 30817–30822. doi:10.1074/jbc.M402367200.
- Tsuchida, A., T. Yamauchi, S. Takekawa, Y. Hada, Y. Ito, T. Maki, and T. Kadowaki. 2005. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR)alpha activation increases adiponectin receptors and reduces obesityrelated inflammation in adipose tissue: Comparison of activation of PPARalpha, PPARgamma, and their combination. *Diabetes* 54: 3358–3370.
- Unger, R.H. 2002. Lipotoxic diseases. Annual Review of Medicine 53: 319–336. doi:10.1146/annurev.med.53. 082901.104057.
- Unger, R.H., P.E. Scherer, and W.L. Holland. 2013. Dichotomous roles of leptin and adiponectin as enforcers against lipotoxicity during feast and famine. *Molecular Biology of the Cell* 24: 3011–3015. doi:10.1091/mbc.E12-10-0774.

- van Stijn, C.M.W., J. Kim, A.J. Lusis, G.D. Barish, and R.K. Tangirala. 2015. Macrophage polarization phenotype regulates adiponectin receptor expression and adiponectin anti-inflammatory response. *The FASEB Journal* 29: 636–649. doi:10.1096/fj.14-253831.
- Vilarrasa, N., J. Vendrell, R. Sánchez-Santos, M. Broch, A. Megia, C. Masdevall, N. Gomez, J. Soler, J. Pujol, C. Bettónica, H. Aranda, and J.M. Gómez. 2007. Effect of weight loss induced by gastric bypass on proinflammatory interleukin-18, soluble tumour necrosis factoralpha receptors, C-reactive protein and adiponectin in morbidly obese patients. *Clinical Endocrinology* 67: 679–686. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2265.2007.02945.x.
- Viollet, B., R. Mounier, J. Leclerc, A. Yazigi, M. Foretz, and F. Andreelli. 2007. Targeting AMP-activated protein kinase as a novel therapeutic approach for the treatment of metabolic disorders. *Diabetes & Metabolism* 33: 395–402. doi:10.1016/j.diabet.2007. 10.004.
- Waki, H., T. Yamauchi, J. Kamon, Y. Ito, S. Uchida, S. Kita, K. Hara, Y. Hada, F. Vasseur, P. Froguel, S. Kimura, R. Nagai, and T. Kadowaki. 2003. Impaired multimerization of human adiponectin mutants associated with diabetes. Molecular structure and multimer formation of adiponectin. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 40352–40363. doi:10.1074/jbc.M300365200.
- Walton, R.G., B. Zhu, R. Unal, M. Spencer, M. Sunkara, A.J. Morris, R. Charnigo, W.S. Katz, A. Daugherty, D.A. Howatt, P.A. Kern, and B.S. Finlin. 2015. Increasing adipocyte lipoprotein lipase improves glucose metabolism in high fat diet-induced obesity. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 290: 11547–11556. doi:10.1074/jbc.M114.628487.
- Wang, B., Y. Yu, and L. Han. 2012. Adiponectin improves endothelial dysfunction caused by elevated FFAs levels, partially through cAMP-dependent pathway. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice* 97: 119–124. doi:10.1016/j.diabres.2012.02.009.
- Wang, Y., X. Wang, W.B. Lau, Y. Yuan, D. Booth, J.-J. Li, R. Scalia, K. Preston, E. Gao, W. Koch, and X.-L. Ma. 2014. Adiponectin inhibits tumor necrosis factor-αinduced vascular inflammatory response via caveolinmediated ceramidase recruitment and activation. *Circulation Research* 114: 792–805. doi:10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.114.302439.
- Weisberg, S.P., D. Hunter, R. Huber, J. Lemieux, S. Slaymaker, K. Vaddi, I. Charo, R.L. Leibel, and A.W. Ferrante. 2006. CCR2 modulates inflammatory and metabolic effects of high-fat feeding. *The Journal* of Clinical Investigation 116: 115–124. doi:10.1172/ JCI24335.
- Weyer, C., T. Funahashi, S. Tanaka, K. Hotta, Y. Matsuzawa, R.E. Pratley, and P.A. Tataranni. 2001. Hypoadiponectinemia in obesity and type 2 diabetes: Close association with insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology* and Metabolism 86: 1930–1935. doi:10.1210/ jcem.86.5.7463.
- Whitehead, J.P., A.A. Richards, I.J. Hickman, G.A. Macdonald, and J.B. Prins. 2006. Adiponectin – A key adipokine in the metabolic syndrome. *Diabetes*,

Obesity and Metabolism 8: 264–280. doi:10.1111/j.1463-1326.2005.00510.x.

- Wree, A., A. Kahraman, G. Gerken, and A. Canbay. 2011. Obesity affects the liver—The link between adipocytes and hepatocytes. *Digestion* 83: 124–133. doi:10.1159/000318741.
- Xi, L., Z. Qian, G. Xu, C. Zhou, and S. Sun. 2007. Crocetin attenuates palmitate-induced insulin insensitivity and disordered tumor necrosis factor-alpha and adiponectin expression in rat adipocytes. *British Journal of Pharmacology* 151: 610–617. doi:10.1038/ sj.bjp.0707276.
- Xiao, X., Y. Dong, J. Zhong, R. Cao, X. Zhao, G. Wen, and J. Liu. 2011. Adiponectin protects endothelial cells from the damages induced by the intermittent high level of glucose. *Endocrine* 40: 386–393. doi:10.1007/s12020-011-9531-9.
- Yamauchi, T., and T. Kadowaki. 2008. Physiological and pathophysiological roles of adiponectin and adiponectin receptors in the integrated regulation of metabolic and cardiovascular diseases. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(32 Suppl 7): S13–S18. doi:10.1038/ ijo.2008.233.
- Yamauchi, T., Y. Nio, T. Maki, M. Kobayashi, T. Takazawa, M. Iwabu, M. Okada-Iwabu, S. Kawamoto, N. Kubota, T. Kubota, Y. Ito, J. Kamon, A. Tsuchida, K. Kumagai, H. Kozono, Y. Hada, H. Ogata, K. Tokuyama, M. Tsunoda, T. Ide, K. Murakami, M. Awazawa, I. Takamoto, P. Froguel, K. Hara, K. Tobe, R. Nagai, K. Ueki, and T. Kadowaki. 2007. Targeted disruption of AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 causes abrogation of adiponectin binding and metabolic actions. *Nature Medicine* 13: 332–339. doi:10.1038/nm1557.
- Yamauchi, T., M. Iwabu, M. Okada-Iwabu, and T. Kadowaki. 2014. Adiponectin receptors: A review of their structure, function and how they work. *Best Practice & Research. Clinical Endocrinology &*

Metabolism 28: 15–23. doi:10.1016/j.beem.2013. 09.003.

- Ye, R., and P.E. Scherer. 2013. Adiponectin, driver or passenger on the road to insulin sensitivity? *Molecular Metabolism* 2: 133–141. doi:10.1016/j. molmet.2013.04.001.
- Zhang, Y., M. Matheny, S. Zolotukhin, N. Tumer, and P.J. Scarpace. 2002. Regulation of adiponectin and leptin gene expression in white and brown adipose tissues: influence of beta3-adrenergic agonists, retinoic acid, leptin and fasting. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1584: 115–122.
- Zhang, P., Y. Wang, Y. Fan, Z. Tang, and N. Wang. 2009. Overexpression of adiponectin receptors potentiates the antiinflammatory action of subeffective dose of globular adiponectin in vascular endothelial cells. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 29: 67–74. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.178061.
- Zhao, L., Z. Fu, J. Wu, K.W. Aylor, E.J. Barrett, W. Cao, and Z. Liu. 2015. Globular adiponectin ameliorates metabolic insulin resistance via AMPK-mediated restoration of microvascular insulin responses. *The Journal* of *Physiology* 593: 4067–4079. doi:10.1113/JP270371.
- Zhou, M., A. Xu, K.S.L. Lam, P.K.H. Tam, C.-M. Che, L. Chan, I.-K. Lee, D. Wu, and Y. Wang. 2010. Rosiglitazone promotes fatty acyl CoA accumulation and excessive glycogen storage in livers of mice without adiponectin. *Journal of Hepatology* 53: 1108– 1116. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2010.05.034.
- Zoico, E., U. Garbin, D. Olioso, G. Mazzali, A.M. Fratta Pasini, V. Di Francesco, A. Sepe, L. Cominacini, and M. Zamboni. 2009. The effects of adiponectin on interleukin-6 and MCP-1 secretion in lipopolysaccharide-treated 3 T3-L1 adipocytes: Role of the NF-kappaB pathway. *International Journal of Molecular Medicine* 24: 847–851.

Non-Alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease

19

Atilla Engin

Abstract

Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is in parallel with the obesity epidemic and it is the most common cause of liver diseases. The development of hepatic steatosis in majority of patients is linked to dietary fat ingestion. NAFLD is characterized by excess accumulation of triglyceride in the hepatocyte due to both increased inflow of free fatty acids and de novo hepatic lipogenesis. Insulin resistance with the deficiency of insulin receptor substrate-2 (IRS-2)-associated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) activity causes an increase in intracellular fatty acid-derived metabolites such as diacylglycerol, fatty acyl CoA or ceramides. Lipotoxicity-related mechanism of NAFLD could be explained still best by the "double-hit" hypothesis. Insulin resistance is the major mechanism in the development and progression of NAFLD/Non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH). Metabolic oxidative stress, autophagy, and inflammation induce NASH progression. In the "first hit" the hepatic concentrations of diacylglycerol increase with rising saturated liver fat content in human NAFLD. Activities of mitochondrial respiratory chain complexes are decreased in liver tissue of patients with NASH. Furthermore, hepatocyte lipoapoptosis is a critical feature of NASH. In "second hit" reduced glutathione levels due to oxidative stress lead to overactivation of c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)/c-Jun signaling that induces cell death in the steatotic liver. Accumulation of toxic levels of reactive oxygen species (ROS) is caused by the ineffectual cycling of the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) oxidoreductin (Ero1)-protein disulfide isomerase oxidation cycle through the downstream of the inner membrane mitochondrial oxidative metabolism and Kelch like-ECH-associated protein 1 (Keap1)- Nuclear factor (erythroid-derived 2)-like 2 (Nrf2) pathway.

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_19

Keywords

Acetyl-CoA carboxylase (ACC) 1 • Atypical protein kinase C (aPKC) • Autophagy • Ceramide • Cirrhosis • Diacylglycerol (DAG) • Diacylglycerol acyltransferase (DGAT) • Fatty acid synthase (FAS) • Hepatic steatosis • Mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1 (mTORC1) • Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) • Non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) • Obesity • Protein kinase C (PKC) • Serum alanine aminotransferase (ALT) • Sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c (SREBP-1c) • Triglyceride • Tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) • Unfolded protein response (UPR)

1 Introduction

Hypertrophic obesity leads to a dysregulated and dysfunctional subcutaneous adipose tissue and the accumulation of ectopic fat in many depots (Gustafson and Smith 2015). Thus, the release of fatty acids from dysfunctional and insulinresistant adipocytes results in lipotoxicity, which is caused by the accumulation of triglyceridederived toxic metabolites in ectopic tissues such as liver, muscle, pancreatic beta cells. Subsequent activation of inflammatory pathways, cellular dysfunction and lipoapoptosis are inevitable consequences of ectopic fat accumulation (Cusi 2012).

Due to its association with obesity and insulin resistance, the impact of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) is growing worldwide (García-Ruiz et al. 2013). The prevalence of NAFLD in the general adult United States population is 30–40%. However, in the other parts of the world the range of NAFLD prevalence varies between 6 and 35% (Vernon et al. 2011). Approximately 18 million people in the United States have coexisting type-2 diabetes and NAFLD. The prevalence of non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) and advanced fibrosis is 69.2% and 41.0%, respectively in patients with diabetes and NAFLD (Bazick et al. 2015). Although NAFLD is not initially associated with higher mortality, there is a progressive increase in mortality with advancing fibrosis scores (Kim et al. 2013). NAFLD comprises a disease spectrum which includes variable degrees of simple steatosis with non-alcoholic fatty liver, NASH

and cirrhosis (Vanni et al. 2010). The annual NAFLD fibrosis score changes in patients who died are significantly higher than those in patients who survived. The NAFLD fibrosis score is used to separate NAFLD patients with and without advanced liver fibrosis. In this respect, patients are classified into three subgroups according to the progression pattern of liver fibrosis by comparing the initial phase of NAFLD fibrosis score to the NAFLD fibrosis score at the end of the follow-up period. While the majority of patients are either in stablefibrosis (60%) or in progressive-fibrosis (37%) phase, only 3% are in the regressive fibrosis (Treeprasertsuk et al. 2013). Patients with fibrosis stage 3–4, irrespective of the NAFLD activity score, have increased mortality. Indeed fibrosis stage predicts both overall and diseasespecific mortality (Ekstedt et al. 2015). Free fatty acids are also elevated in NASH patients. The amount of free fatty acid in plasma positively correlates with the disease severity (Diraison et al. 2003; Nehra et al. 2001). Therefore, NASH is characterized by hepatic fat accumulation coincidental with inflammation, reduced liver function and subsequent advanced fibrosis (Neuschwander-Tetri and Caldwell 2003). Progression to NASH occurs in approximately 10–25% of NAFLD patients (Vanni et al. 2010). In average, twenty percent of NASH patients are reported to develop cirrhosis, and 30-40% of patients with NASH cirrhosis experience liver-related death (Cusi 2012).

Recently, worldwide increase in NAFLD prevalence is in parallel with the obesity epi-

demic. In many developed countries, NAFLD is the most common cause of liver diseases. NASHrelated cirrhosis is the third most common indication for liver transplantation (Charlton et al. 2011; Zezos and Renner 2014). Between 2004 and 2013 in the United States, NASH became the second-leading disease among liver transplant waitlist registrants increased by 170% (Wong et al. 2015). Indeed, patients with NAFLD with advanced fibrosis are at greatest risk of developing complications of end-stage liver disease. Therefore, non-invasive methods require further validation to select those patients with NAFLD who needs liver biopsy (Castera et al. 2013). Overall, 37.5% of normal serum alanine aminotransferase (ALT) group has NASH or advanced fibrosis, whereas 53% of elevated ALT has no NASH or advanced fibrosis. In this respect, higher ALT values correlate with higher specificity, but lower sensitivity for both NASH and advanced fibrosis (Verma et al. 2013). Evaluation of the ALT/serum aspartate aminotransferase (AST) ratio, fibrosis-4 (FIB-4) score [(age × AST (IU/L)/platelet count × 10⁹/L) x radical ALT (IU/L)] together with the NAFLD fibrosis scores is reliable to exclude advanced fibrosis in a high proportion of patients with NAFLD (McPherson et al. 2010). Nevertheless, the FIB-4 score yields the best diagnostic accuracy for advanced fibrosis in patients with normal or elevated ALT and reduces the need for liver biopsy (McPherson et al. 2013). NAFLD recurs in at least one-third of patients transplanted for NASH cirrhosis (Zezos and Renner 2014). Development of de novo liver steatosis in 31.1% and NASH in 3.8% of the recipients is open to debate (Dumortier et al. 2010; Vallin et al. 2014).

2 The Mechanism of Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease

Reasonably enlargement of visceral adipose tissue coincides with the secretion of free fatty acid into the portal circulation. In addition to the high amount of free fatty acid supply, the compensatory hyperinsulinemia stimulates fatty acid synthesis and inhibits fatty acid catabolism in the hepatocytes. When fatty acid input exceeds the capacity of beta-oxidation, accumulating acyl-CoA is drained by triglyceride synthesis, which leads to steatosis in the liver. Actually, accumulation of fatty acids or fatty acyl-CoAs is more harmful to hepatocytes than the deposition of triglycerides (Zámbó et al. 2013). The circulating non-esterified fatty acids accounts for approximately 60% of the hepatic triglyceride content in NAFLD patients. Remaining arises from the de novo lipogenesis or from the diet (Donnelly et al. 2005). Thus, de novo lipogenesis plays a substantial role in the pathogenesis of NAFLD, accounting for 26% hepatic triglycerides in human subjects (Donnelly et al. 2005). For de novo lipogenesis, glucose is converted to acetyl CoA through glycolysis and the oxidation of pyruvate. Acetyl-CoA is then converted to malonyl-CoA by acetylCoA carboxylase (ACC). Fatty acid synthase (FAS) catalyzes the formation of palmitic acid from malonyl-CoA and acetyl-CoA. Glucose and insulin promote lipogenesis by activation of carbohydrate-response element binding protein (ChREBP) and sterol regulatory element binding protein-1c (SREBP-1c), respectively (Kawano and Cohen 2013).

The regulation of food intake by the cannabinoid system coordinates energy homeostasis via central orexigenic as well as peripheral lipogenic mechanisms. The cannabinoid type 1 (CB1) receptor-specific activation enhances lipogenesis in primary adipocyte (Cota et al. 2003), which results in increased free fatty acids release into the liver. On the other hand, activation of hepatic CB1 receptors contributes to the ectopic accumulation of fat in the liver, but not to the increase in whole body adiposity (Osei-Hyiaman et al. 2008). The visceral adiposity index (VAI) is a scoring system based on body mass, triglycerides, high density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol and waist circumference. The VAI is used to be a marker of visceral fat distribution and dysfunction. It is claimed that VAI, insulin resistance, metabolic syndrome are related to steatosis, liver inflammation and NASH in morbidly obese patients (Díez-Rodríguez et al. 2014). Recently in NAFLD patients, VAI has been suggested as an indicator of both qualitative and quantitative

adipose tissue dysfunction (Petta et al. 2012). More recently, according to others, VAI is not related to the severity of hepatic inflammation or fibrosis in nondiabetic patients with NAFLD (Ercin et al. 2015; Vongsuvanh et al. 2012).

Overall the liver lipid content is dependent on high-fat feeding. Thus, the development of hepatic steatosis in a majority of patients is linked to dietary fat ingestion rather than body mass index (Gauthier et al. 2006). The eventual development of insulin resistance leads to continuous lipolysis from insulin-resistant intraabdominal visceral fat depots. Subsequently free fatty acids, especially saturated free fatty acids are released into the portal circulation, where they are translocated to the liver and may be lipotoxic (Verna and Berk 2008). Hence, NAFLD is characterized by excess accumulation of triglyceride in the hepatocyte both due to increased inflow of free fatty acids and de novo hepatic lipogenesis (Rolo et al. 2012). Virtually, the initial stage of NAFLD involves accumulation of triglycerides in the liver. Later on, enhanced non-esterified fatty acid release from adipose tissue (lipolysis), increases de novo lipogenesis and decreases beta-oxidation. These are consistent with the potential sources of hepatic lipids (Postic and Girard 2008).

Fatty acid-binding proteins (FABPs) are members of the superfamily of lipid-binding proteins. So far, nine different FABPs, with tissue-specific distribution, have been identified including liver. Fatty acids translocation mainly occurs via three more fatty acid transporters in addition to FABP; fatty acid transport proteins (FATP), fatty acid translocase (FAT/CD36) and caveolin-1. Eventually, the accumulation of fat in the form of lipid droplets within the hepatocytes results in hepatic steatosis (Canbay et al. 2007;Chmurzyńska 2006). FAT/CD36 is predominantly located at the plasma membrane of hepatocytesinpatientswithNAFLD(Miquilena-Colina et al. 2011). Intracellular lipid droplets or "adiposomes" contain the molecular machinery to synthesize, store, utilize, and degrade various lipids derivatives from the enzymatic activity of hydroxymethylglutaryl-coenzyme A reductase and ACC (Liu et al. 2004). Thereby, nonesterified fatty acids are stored in lipid droplets in

the form of triglyceride, which could reduce the lipotoxicity of cytosolic fatty acids. Meanwhile, lipid droplet-binding protein, protein perilipin 5 (PLIN5) expression is increased in steatotic livers, whereas PLIN5 deficiency reduces hepatic lipid content and the size of lipid droplets (Wang et al. 2015). PLIN coats lipid droplets and protects triglycerides from the lipolytic action of hormone-sensitive lipase (Londos et al. 1999). Furthermore, overexpression of lipid storage droplet protein 5 enhances lipid accumulation in the hepatic cells. Lipid storage droplet protein 5 (LSDP5) contributes to triglyceride accumulation by negatively regulating lipolysis and fatty acid oxidation in hepatocytes (Li et al. 2012). Some other lipid droplet proteins also play a role in the pathophysiology in the fatty liver disease. Thus, high fat diet-induced peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma (PPAR-gamma) increases the expression of PLIN2 and/or Fatspecific protein 27 (FSP27) and develops fatty liver (Okumura 2011). In an alternative pathway, lipid droplet formation is enhanced due to increased diacylglycerol O-acyltransferase 1 expression without increased PPAR-gamma expression and decreased hormone-sensitive lipase expression (Kohjima et al. 2007). In humans, hepatic lipase activity positively correlates with intra-abdominal fat content (Carr et al. 1999). In fact, hyperinsulinemia is associated with the downregulation of insulin receptor substrate-2 (IRS-2) in the liver. This pathway includes a cascade of consecutive events; firstly, insulin-mediated stimulation of tyrosine phosphorylation of IRS-2 is diminished. Subsequent to decrease in IRS-2 associated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) activity, phosphorylation of Akt is severely depressed. Despite the reduction in IRS-2, insulin continues to increase SREBP-1c. Eventually, the combination of glucose overproduction with the enhanced fatty acid synthesis leads to further increase in insulin secretion and resistance by creating a vicious cycle (Shimomura et al. 2000).

Triglyceride synthesis is a critical metabolic pathway contributing to the lipid content in cells (Li et al. 2012). Primarily, liver-lipoprotein lipase achieves a twofold increase in liver triglyceride content. Insulin resistance with the deficiency of IRS-2-associated PI3K activity causes an increase in intracellular fatty acid-derived metabolites such as diacylglycerol (DAG), fatty acyl CoA or ceramides (Kim et al. 2001). Hepatic insulin responsiveness may be improved by decreasing the transcription factor, cyclic ademonophosphate (cAMP)-responsive nosine element-binding protein (CREB) expression. Thus, decreased hepatic CREB expression leads to reduced accumulation of intrahepatic DAG content and protein kinase C (PKC)-epsilon activation. An eventual protection against fat-induced hepatic steatosis and hepatic insulin resistance may be ensured (Erion et al. 2009) (Fig. 19.1). It has been recently demonstrated that the transcription factor hepatocyte specific CREB (CREB-H) mRNA promoter activity is induced by fatty acids and co-expression of PPAR-alpha (Danno et al. 2010). Additionally, hepatic CREB-H is transcriptionally activated by fasting. Active CREB-H induces apolipoproteins (Apo); Apoa4, Apoa5, and Apoc2, which exhibit stimulatory effects on lipoprotein lipase. These apolipoproteins facilitate triglyceride clearance from plasma, whereas CREB-H-deficiency causes hypertriglyceridemia (Lee 2012). Non-esterified fatty acids enter into hepatocytes mainly through FATP2, FATP4, CD36, and FATP5. Overexpression of human ApoC3 can inhibit lipoprotein lipase activity. Thereby, restriction of peripheral fat uptake promotes postprandial hyperlipidemia (Samuel and Shulman 2012). Actually, carriers of the ApoC3 variant alleles increase fasting plasma ApoC3 concentrations and fasting hypertriglyceridemia, which enhances hepatic steatosis. The prevalence of NAFLD has been reported as 38% among variant-allele carriers who have marked insulin resistance (Petersen et al. 2010). The common variant I148M of the enzyme patatin-like phospholipase domain containing 3 (adiponutrin or PNPLA3) has emerged as a major genetic determinant of hepatic steatosis and non-alcoholic steatohepatitis in 40-50% of Europeans. PNPLA3 encodes a lipid dropletassociated, carbohydrate-regulated lipogenic and/or lipolytic enzyme (Krawczyk et al. 2013). PNPLA3-I148M is associated with triglyceride accumulation by limiting triglyceride hydrolysis. Therefore, the I148M variant interferes with hepatic triglyceride hydrolysis, affecting the association of PNPLA3 with the lipid droplets (He et al. 2010). Eventually, homozygosity for the I148M allele is associated with a 3.3-fold increased risk of both NASH and liver fibrosis (Valenti et al. 2010). Greco et al. showed that a total of 1060 genes were significantly associated with liver fat content in a series of 30 NAFLD patients. Of these genes, 419 were positively and 641 negatively correlated with liver fat. While the expression of PLIN increases, hormone-sensitive lipase expression simultaneously decreases with the elevation of hepatic fat content. In these patients, the chemokines, chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 2 (CCL2)/ monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) and CCL4 along with fatty acid transporters, FABP4 and CD36 are positively correlated with the liver fat content (Greco et al. 2008). As noted above, expression of several genes induces the synthesis of inflammatory mediators in hepatic steatosis without histologically detectable inflammation. In particular, serum levels of C-reactive protein (CRP), tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha), interleukin-6 (IL-6), CCL2/MCP-1, and CCL19 increase in NAFLD. Moreover, the initially elevated TNFalpha and CCL2/MCP-1 levels remain high in NASH (Haukeland et al. 2006). Among these, IL-6 levels as well as MCP-1/CCL2 and CCL4 concentrations positively correlate with the intrahepatic triglyceride content (Greco et al. 2008; Hwang et al. 2007).

Although it is proposed that the "double-hit" hypothesis is recently obsolete, as it is inadequate to explain the several molecular and metabolic changes that take place in NAFLD, lipotoxicity-related mechanism of NAFLD could be explained still best by this hypothesis. Actually, the "double-hit" hypothesis comprises the alterations of metabolic pathways, which are included in "multiple hit" hypothesis (Buzzetti et al. 2016). According to "double-hit" hypothesis, triglycer-ide accumulation is the "first hit" that predisposes to liver damage in the progression from NAFLD to NASH (Tacke et al. 2009). The ratio between triglyceride and total phospholipids in the cells



Fig. 19.1 NAFLD is characterized by excess accumulation of triglyceride in the hepatocyte both due to increased inflow of free fatty acids and de novo hepatic lipogenesis. Insulin resistance enhances triglyceride lipolysis, release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and inhibits esterification of free fatty acids within adipose tissue. Ceramides promote hepatic insulin resistance and attenuate Akt signaling. Dissociation of ATF6, IRE1, PERK and SREBP from GRP78 leads to activation of a series of signaling pathways which result in oxidative stress, inflammation, apoptosis and hepatic steatosis (JNK c-Jun N-terminal kinase, AP-1 Activator protein-1, PUMA Pro-apoptotic protein p53 up-regulated modulator of apoptosis, ATF6 Activating transcription factor 6, CHOP CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein homologous protein, ATF4 Activating transcription factor 4, $eIF2\alpha$ alpha-subunit of Eukaryotic Initiation Factor 2, $p eIF2\alpha$ Phosphorylated alpha-subunit of Eukaryotic Initiation Factor 2, IKK inhibitor kappa B kinase, TRAF2 TNF receptor-associated factor 2, pIRE1 Phosphorylated inositol requiring enzyme 1, IRE1 Inositol requiring enzyme 1, PERK PRKR-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase, NF-kappaB Nuclear factor-kappa B, ROS Reactive oxygen species, TLR4 Toll-like receptor-4, ER

Endoplasmic reticulum, UPR Unfolded protein response, mTORC1 Mammalian target of rapamycin complex1, SREBP-1c Sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c, ASC Apoptosis-associated speck-like protein containing a CARD adaptor protein, NLRP3 NOD-like receptor (NLR) subfamily of PRRs and NALP3, TNFR1 TNF receptor-1, TRAIL-R2 TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand, DR5 Death receptor 5, aPKC Atypical protein kinase C, CDK8 Cyclin-dependent kinase 8, CycC Cyclin C, aP2 Activator protein-2, proximal promoter region of the adipocyte P2 gene mRNA, FABP Fatty acid-binding protein, PPAR-y Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma, CPT-1a Carnitine palmitoyl transferase-1a, NASH Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis, NAFLD Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease, TNF- α Tumor necrosis factor-alpha, SFA-CoA Saturated fatty acyl-CoA, FAT/CD36 Fatty acid translocase, FABP Fatty acid-binding protein, IRS-2 Insulin receptor substrate-2, IR Insulin resistance, PI3K Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, Akt Protein kinase-B, PKC-& Protein kinase C-epsilon, mGSH Mitochondrial glutathione, iNOS Inducible nitric oxide synthase, GRP78 78-kD glucose-regulated/binding immunoglobulin protein

increases twofold with oleic acid versus palmitic acid. Moreover, when compared to palmitic acid, triglyceride secretion is also twofold higher with the oleic acid (Cohen et al. 2015). Thus, free fatty acids lead to steatosis or lipoapoptosis according to the abundance of saturated free fatty acids to unsaturated ones. Saturated fatty acid-induced hepatocyte death is inhibited by diverting saturated fatty acid to triglyceride and decreasing lysophosphatidylcholine content. Thereby, cytosolic triglyceride accumulation is considered to be hepatoprotective (Han et al. 2008). In brief, increased de novo synthesis and uptake of fatty acids lead to further fatty acid accumulation in hepatocytes. In this regard increased expressions of ACC1, FAS, SREBP-1c, and adipose differentiation-related protein (ADRP) are consistent with the first hit in NAFLD (Kohjima et al. 2007).

3 Insulin Resistance and Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease

Insulin resistance is the major mechanism in the development and progression of NAFLD, therefore, the potential therapeutic effect of insulin sensitizers on NAFLD/NASH has a great importance (Takahashi et al. 2015). Actually, mean adipocyte size positively correlates with intrahepatic fat. Although the enlargement of subcutaneous abdominal adipocytes is not directly related to insulin action, it predicts an increased liver fat content in obese individuals. Nevertheless, liver fat content is the only independent predictor of reduced peripheral and hepatic insulin action (Koska et al. 2008). Recently an inverse relationship has been found between hepatic lipid content and insulin sensibility (Hage Hassan et al. 2014). In fact, insulin resistance is secondary to progressive mitochondrial dysfunction. This may be the acceptable primary event that triggers obesity-associated NAFLD development (Rector et al. 2010). Insulin resistance in NAFLD is characterized by reduced whole-body, hepatic, and adipose tissue insulin sensitivity. Insulin resistance is often associated with chronic low-grade inflammation, and numerous mediators that are released from immune cells and adipocytes and may contribute to the liver damage and liver disease progression (Ercin et al. 2015). Very strong inverse correlation between peripheral insulin sensitivity and intrahepatic triglyceride and visceral fat contents suggest that hepatic insulin resistance may precede peripheral insulin resistance (Hwang et al. 2007; Perseghin 2009).

However, there are no convincing data indicating that the development of NAFLD precedes the onset of whole body insulin resistance. But some animal studies indicated that the development of peripheral insulin resistance is secondary to hepatic fat infiltration and hepatocytic insulin resistance (Perseghin 2009).

In the scope of "double-hit" hypothesis, the second hit includes metabolic oxidative stress, autophagy, and inflammation induced NASH progression (Berlanga et al. 2014). Of all, obesity triggers a chronic inflammatory state and cytokine release from either adipocytes or from macrophages that are infiltrating adipose tissue. All of these antagonize insulin action. According to other perspective, lipid accumulation in non-adipose tissues leads to the build up of bioactive sphingolipids. Thereby ceramides link both excess saturated fatty acids and TNF-alpha to the induction of insulin resistance (Samad et al. 2011; Summers 2006). The mean DAG and triacylglycerol levels increase significantly in NAFLD, but the free fatty acids remain unaltered. A stepwise increase in the mean triacylglycerol/DAG ratio is observed in the normal livers progressing to NAFLD and finally endup at NASH. However, the ing total phosphatidylcholine decreases in both NAFLD and NASH, whereas the free cholesterol to phosphatidylcholine ratio increases progressively (Puri et al. 2007). While unsaturated fatty acids lead to triglyceride synthesis and storage, saturated fatty acids may be used for synthesis of DAG and ceramide (Hage Hassan et al. 2014). Ceramides accumulate in the liver during the elevated hepatic influx of free fatty acids and take a part among the lipid bilayer components of cell membranes (Hannun and Obeid 2008). Furthermore, these two lipid second messengers; DAG and ceramides have deleterious actions on insulin signaling (Hage Hassan et al. 2014). Nevertheless, obese mice with hepatic steatosis have elevated triacylglycerol levels, in addition to putative activated ceramide-synthesis pathways (Yetukuri et al. 2007). DAG has been shown to accumulate in insulin resistant liver. The hepatic concentrations of DAG increase with rising saturated liver fat content in human NAFL. The human fatty liver is also characterized by depletion of long polyunsaturated fatty acids in the liver and increases in hepatic stearoyl-CoA desaturase-1 (SCD1) and lipogenic activities (Kotronen et al. 2009). Indeed SCD1 plays a direct role in the development of fatty liver diseases (Narce et al. 2012) (Fig. 19.1).

Since NAFLD is associated with obesity and peripheral insulin resistance, insulin resistance increases lipolysis and promotes free fatty acid delivery to the liver. Final step of triglyceride synthesis in liver is catalyzed by acyl-coenzyme A: DAG acyltransferase (DGAT) (Choi and Diehl 2008). Thus, a twofold increase in DGAT2 mRNA levels results in a fivefold increase in liver triglyceride content. Overexpression of hepatic DGAT2 develops hepatic steatosis. However, DGAT-mediated hepatic steatosis does not lead to insulin resistance (Monetti et al. 2007). On the other hand, suppression of DGAT-2 protects against fat-induced hepatic insulin resistance by lowering hepatic DAG concentrations and PKC activation through decreased SREBP1cmediated lipogenesis and increased hepatic fatty acid oxidation (Choi et al. 2007).

A negative correlation has been found between insulin-mediated suppression of hepatic glucose production and intrahepatic DAG, but not with intrahepatic ceramide or acylcarnitine in obese adults (Magkos et al. 2012). According to data obtained from obese patients, nondiabetic individuals, hepatic DAG content in lipid droplets is the best predictor of insulin resistance in humans. Therefore, increase in hepatic DAG content indicates the NAFLD-associated hepatic insulin resistance (Kumashiro et al. 2011). In this respect, hepatic insulin resistance could be attributed to an almost 12-fold increase in hepatic DAG content along with a 3.6-fold increase in PKC-epsilon activation. While subsequent insulin-stimulated IRS-2 tyrosine phosphorylation decreases by 52%, phospho serine/threonine-specific protein kinase (phosphor-protein kinase B, pAkt) to Akt ratio is reduced by 64% in comparison with basal conditions (Jornayvaz et al. 2011).

As mentioned above, PKC family members also play a role in the development of hepatic insulin resistance (Raddatz et al. 2011). Increase in hepatic DAG content leads to activation of PKC-epsilon and subsequently results in decreased insulin signaling. Actually, the DAG-PKC-epsilon hypothesis can explain the occurrence of hepatic insulin resistance observed in most cases of NAFLD associated with obesity (Birkenfeld and Shulman 2014). During obesity, ceramide is mainly generated either from long saturated fatty acids de novo with the condensation of palmitate and serine to form 3-ketodihydrosphingosine or from the sphingomyelin hydrolysis through the sphingomyelinase pathway. Furthermore, ceramide is recovered through the breakdown of glycosylsphingolipids in salvage pathway (Hage Hassan et al. 2014). While a positive correlation is found between human adipose tissue ceramide content and plasma adiponectin concentration, a negative correlation is evident between total ceramide content and homeostasis model of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) index (Błachnio-Zabielska et al. 2012). The role of ceramides in the onset of hepatic insulin resistance is more debated. However, accumulation of ceramides contributes to the progression of steatohepatitis by modulating several cell functions (Marí and Fernández-Checa 2007). Inhibition of ceramide de novo synthesis reduces hepatic lipid accumulation in rats with NAFLD, this may lead to amelioration of hepatic steatosis (Kurek et al. 2014). In highfat-fed mice, hepatic insulin resistance involves ceramide-induced activation of atypical protein kinase C (aPKC), which selectively impairs Aktdependent forkhead box O1 protein (FOXO1) phosphorylation on scaffolding protein WD40/ ProF (Sajan et al. 2015). aPKC activation in the liver is dependent on IRS-2/PI3K ratio. The activation of aPKC remains in high-fat feeding and obesity. Elevated activation of hepatic aPKC in hyperinsulinemic states may enhance the expression of SREBP-1c, which controls genes that increase the hepatic lipid synthesis (Farese et al. 2005). In this cycle, first of all, insulin enhances the synthesis of fatty acids and triglycerides through increasing the active nuclear fragment of SREBP-1c by more than 25-fold. Subsequently, the rate of gluconeogenesis is reduced via inhibition of phosphoenolpyruvate carboxykinase (PEPCK) mRNA by more than 95%. Meanwhile activation of mammalian target of rapamycin

complex 1 (mTORC1) leads to increased production of SREBP-1c. Simultaneously intrahepatic triglyceride storage is enhanced. In this process, insulin-mediated increase in SREBP-1c mRNA and the decrease in PEPCK mRNA are both blocked by inhibitors of PI3K and Akt. mTORC1 mediates the insulin induction by activating two transcription factors, liver X receptors (LXR) and SREBP (Li et al. 2010). On the other hand, active form of SREBP-1c seems to control the transcription of genes involved in fatty acid biosynthesis (Repa et al. 2000). Although some studies indicate that mTORC1 regulates SREBP-1 activation at multiple levels, only the mTORC1 stimulation is not sufficient to trigger SREBP-1 activation and lipid biogenesis in vivo (Bakan and Laplante 2012). Insulin induces SREBP-1c activation through Akt-mediated suppression of a liver specific isoform of insulin-induced gene product (Insig) and stimulation of mTORC1 signaling. However, Akt-Insig2a is a major mTORC1-independent pathway, which downregulates Akt in the liver by regulating SREBP-1c activation (Yecies et al. 2011). According to Ferré and Foufelle, the activation of SREBP-1c and subsequent insulin-induced de novo lipogenesis in hepatocytes is the response to endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress in hepatic steatosis (Ferré and Foufelle 2010). Recently, markedly lower levels of cyclin-dependent kinase 8 (CDK8) and Cyclin C (CycC) proteins have been observed in obesity. In these cases, higher levels of nuclear SREBP-1c (nSREBP-1c) proteins and usually lower levels of CDK8 protein are found in human NAFLD biopsy samples as compared to normal livers. An inverse correlation arises between CDK8 and nSREBP-1c proteins in human NAFLD. Thereupon, the ratio of nSREBP-1c to CDK8 is more than fivefold higher in NAFLD human livers. Diminution of the CDK8-CycC complex by mTORC1 is an important contributing factor of hepatic de novo lipogenesis in NAFLD and insulin resistant states (Feng et al. 2015). SREBP-1c is not only regulated by itself but also by liver X receptors (LXRs). Increase in SREBP-1c mRNA by LXR is accompanied by a simultaneous increase in the SREBP-1c protein and subsequent stimulation of fatty acid synthesis (Repa et al. 2000). Actually, the elevated hepatic lipogenesis is the result of the elevated insulin levels. Insulin enhances transcription of lipogenic genes by increasing the ability of LXRalpha or LXR-beta to activate the SREBP-1c promoter in liver (Chen et al. 2004). LXR specifically activates SREBP-1 gene transcription through an LXR response element (LXRE). Subsequent activation of lipogenic genes such as FAS, ACC, and SCD-1 occur secondary to SREBP-1 gene activation (Schultz et al. 2000).

4 Mitochondrial Dysfunction and Non-alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease

Activities of mitochondrial respiratory chain complexes are decreased in liver tissue of patients with non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. This dysfunction displays a negative correlation with serum TNF-alpha, insulin resistance, as well as higher body mass index values (Pérez-Carreras et al. 2003).

It is well known that the steady state balance of hepatic triglycerides is controlled by the hepatic uptake and the consumption of fatty acids. Actually the amount of hepatic triglycerides is not fixed but can readily be changed due to triglycerides/free fatty acid partitioning and triglycerides-free fatty acid metabolism by mitochondrial beta-oxidation (den Boer et al. 2004). The main controller for fatty acid entry into the matrix and of the hepatic mitochondrial betaoxidation flux is malonyl-CoA sensitive carnitine palmitoyl transferase-I (CPT-I). It localizes in the inner zone of the mitochondrial outer membrane (Eaton 2002). Actually, malonyl-CoA participates in two opposing pathways; a substrate for fatty acid synthesis and a regulator of fatty acid oxidation (Mao et al. 2006). Malonyl-CoA is generated by two isoforms of ACC, ACC1 and ACC2 (Ha et al. 1996). Malonyl-CoA produced by the cytosolic ACC1, which catalyzes the ratelimiting step in the biosynthesis of long-chain fatty acids. In this respect, ACC1 is an important regulator of de novo fatty acid synthesis (Mao et al. 2006). The impairment in mitochondrial

fatty acid oxidation due to increased expression of mRNA for hepatic PPAR-gamma, adipose fatty acid binding protein, activator protein-2 (ap2) and suppressed expression of mRNA for hepatic PPAR-alpha and CPT-1a are crucial in the pathogenesis of hepatic steatosis (Cong et al. 2008). CPT-1 regulates the transfer of long-chain acyl-CoAs from the cytosol into the mitochondria, where they are oxidized. Decrease in both ACC1 and ACC2 expressions increase hepatic fat oxidation in fed state, whereas, suppression of ACC1 alone inhibits lipogenesis (Savage et al. 2006). Overall hepatic lipid turnover is regulated by transcription factors, such as ChREBP, SREBP-1c, CCAAT-enhancer-binding protein alpha (C/EBP alpha), and PPARs (Giby and Ajith 2014). ChREBP is a main regulator of lipogenesis in response to glucose. Glucose activates ChREBP by regulating its entry from the cytosol to the nucleus, thereby promotes its binding to carbohydrate responsive element in the promoter regions of glycolytic and lipogenic genes including liver-pyruvate kinase and ACC in addition to FAS, respectively (Poupeau and Postic 2011). In cases of hepatic steatosis and obesity, downregulation of PPAR-alpha is related to insulin resistance and favors lipogenesis over fatty acid oxidation. However, PPAR-gamma upregulation promotes lipogenesis (Tyagi et al. 2011). New fatty acids are the endogenous activators of physiologically distinct pools of PPAR-alpha (Chakravarthy et al. 2005). In obesity conditions, hyperinsulinemia with insulin resistance might contribute to the liver fat accumulation by inducing FAT/CD36 of hepatocytes during the development of fatty liver (Buqué et al. 2012). Actually, hyperinsulinemia have a direct role in stimulating hepatic CD36 expression and thus, the development of hepatosteatosis, hepatic insulin resistance, and dysglycemia (Steneberg et al. 2015). As described above, insulin facilitates de novo lipogenesis through upregulation and activation of SREBP1c and induction of ACC1. Malonyl-CoA produced by the cytosolic ACC1 is a regulator of de novo fatty acid synthesis. Decrease in malonyl-CoA responds by up-regulating the fatty acid synthesis pathway and downregulating the fatty acid oxidation pathway (Mao et al. 2006). Firstly, excessive hepatic lipid accumulation in obesity may play a central, pathogenic role in insulin resistance. The other possibility is that hepatic insulin resistance itself contributes to alterations in mitochondrial oxidative capacity (Patti and Corvera 2010). As another option, lower hepatic ATP production results in insulin resistance, however the lack of ATP with the higher circulating plasma triglycerides or free fatty acids suggest that increased lipid availability cannot explain the abnormality of hepatic ATP production (Schmid et al. 2011). It is thought that, primary defects in mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation capacity can lead to fourfold increase in DAG accumulation, PKC-epsilon activation, and hepatic insulin resistance (Zhang et al. 2007). Others have reported evidences for increased rates of fatty acid oxidation due to elevated lipid burden, which results in excessive formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Satapati et al. 2012). The latter findings suggest that increased mitochondrial activity could promote oxidative stress within the liver. Decreased antioxidant capacity of liver may play a critical role in the progression from benign NAFLD to inflammatory NASH and cirrhosis (Pessayre and Fromenty 2005). In this setting, the increased mitochondrial fatty acid beta-oxidation rate and the delivery of electrons to the respiratory chain cause the imbalance between a high electron input and a restricted outflow. Ultimate accumulation of electrons within the mitochondrial respiratory chain complexes increase the ROS formation. ROS-induced release of TNF-alpha and FAS triggers mitochondrial membrane permeabilization (Pessayre and apoptosis et al. 2004). Mitochondrial respiratory chain dysfunction and liver lesions reflect the tyrosine nitration of mitoby chondrial proteins peroxynitrite or peroxynitrite-derivative radicals. Increased hepatic TNF and inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) expression enhance peroxynitrite formation and subsequent inhibition of mitochondrial respiration (García-Ruiz et al. 2006). In addition to reduced anti-oxidant defense capacity and increased inflammatory response, NASH patients have higher mitochondrial mass, but lower maximal respiration, which is associated with greater

hepatic insulin resistance, mitochondrial uncoupling, and leaking activity (Koliaki et al. 2015).

The generation of ceramides in the liver may also be mediated by TNF-alpha and various associated death ligands. TNF-alpha can initiate ceramide synthesis by binding to TNF receptor-1 (TNFR1) and activating acid sphingomyelinase (Marí and Fernández-Checa 2007). The acid sphingomyelinase is required for the activation of key pathways that regulate steatosis, fibrosis and lipotoxicity. These processes comprise ER stress, autophagy and lysosomal membrane permeabilization (Garcia-Ruiz et al. 2015). Protein translocation through membranes consists of a carrier-type mechanism, exocytosis, membrane damage, and channel formation. The ceramideinduced protein release from mitochondria indicates the formation of single ceramide channels in individual mitochondria (Colombini 2010). Actually, these ceramide channels are formed in the mitochondrial outer membrane rather than a simple release mechanism (Siskind et al. 2002). Both the short-chain model compound, N-acetyl-D-erythro-sphingosine (C2-ceramide), and a typical naturally occurring long-chain ceramide, N-hexanoyl-D-erythro-sphingosine (C16ceramide) are found to be equally potent to permeabilize the mitochondrial outer membrane and to release the proteins. The impermeability of the mitochondrial outer membrane to proteins could be restored by removing ceramide (Elrick et al. 2006). Furthermore, it is suggested that bcl-2-like protein 4 (Bax) oligomerization and mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization are two critical steps in cell death. Mari et al. found that mitochondrial outer membrane-localized oligomeric Bax is not sufficient for TNFinduced mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization and cell death. Thereby mitochondrial glutathione (mGSH) depletion and acidic sphingomyelinase activity are necessary for liver injury (Marí et al. 2008). The disassembly of ceramide channels is initiated by ceramidase. Eventually, sphingosine markedly reduces the ability of ceramide to induce the release of intermembrane space proteins from mitochondria by destabilizing ceramide channels (Elrick et al. 2006) (Fig. 19.1).

Hepatocyte Lipoapoptosis in Non-alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease

5

Hepatocyte lipoapoptosis is a critical feature of non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. Despite equal cellular steatosis, exposure to saturated free fatty acid provokes more apoptosis than unsaturated ones (Malhi et al. 2006). Saturated free fatty acids stimulate protein phosphatase 2A activity by threefold via FOXO3a activation. Direct binding of FOXO3a to the intracellular death mediator, Bim promoter enhances its expression and lipoapoptosis (Barreyro et al. 2007). Antiapoptotic proteins destabilize the channels, whereas pro-apoptotic proteins act synergistically with ceramide to increase membrane permeability. Bcl-2 family proteins control these channels (Colombini 2013). The Bcl-2 protein family consists of approximately 20 members. Collectively, these proteins trace incoming stress signals and help to determine cell fate by altering the balance between pro-and anti-apoptotic family members. Bcl-2 proteins may play a direct role in saturated fatty acid-induced hepatocyte cell death and the progression of NAFLD (Gentile et al. 2011). The stage of liver steatosis increases expression proapoptotic the of proteins. Antagonistic protein Bcl-2 is diminished together with the progression of liver steatosis. However, as a proapoptotic protein, Bax expression has a minor role in the process of steatosis (Panasiuk et al. 2006). Saturated free fatty acids induce c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)-dependent hepalipoapoptosis by tocyte activating the proapoptotic Bcl-2 proteins, Bcl-2-interacting mediator of cell death (Bim) and Bax. Of these proteins, Bax trigger the mitochondrial apoptotic pathway (Malhi et al. 2006).

A potent pro-apoptotic protein p53 upregulated modulator of apoptosis (PUMA) contributes to free fatty acids-induced lipoapoptosis in liver cells by a JNK1/activator protein-1 (AP-1) complex signaling cascade (Cazanave et al. 2009). A direct interaction between PUMA and the first alpha helix of Bax, which promotes Bax translocation to the mitochondria, triggers proapoptotic activity (Cartron et al. 2004). Mitochondria are the key controller of fatty acids removal and modify hepatocytes to counteract the excessive fat storage. Thereby, mitochondrial dysfunction participates at different levels in the pathogenesis of non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. Consequently, functional disorder of the mitochondria impairs fatty liver homeostasis and induces overproduction of ROS that in turn trigger cell death (Serviddio et al. 2008). In this context, Mcl-1 is an anti-apoptotic member of the Bcl-2 family. Saturated free fatty acid induces Mcl-1 degradation by the ubiquitin-dependent proteasome degradation pathway. The novel PKC isoform, PKCtheta promotes Mcl-1 degradation by cytotoxic free fatty acid in hepatocytes. Inhibition of Mcl-1 degradation attenuates saturated free fatty acid-induced apoptosis (Masuoka et al. 2009). Bcl-xL is another member of the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family. Overexpression of Bcl-xL blocks Bax-induced lysosomal permeabilization and attenuates saturated free fatty acidinduced apoptosis in vitro. Consistent with these evidences, Bax has a regulatory role on free fatty acid-mediated lysosomal permeabilization and subsequent cell death (Feldstein et al. 2006).

Although both NAFL and NASH are associated with eukaryotic translation initiation factor-2alpha (eIF 2alpha) phosphorylation, there is a failure to activate downstream recovery pathways; activating transcription factor 4 (ATF4)-C/EBP homologous protein (CHOP)-DNA damage-34(GADD34) (Puri et al. 2008). ER stress signaling has an important role in the attenuation of lipogenesis and cell protection through the overexpression of transcription factors ATF6 and ATF4, respectively (Ito et al. 2004). The JNKs, which are encoded by three different JNK loci, are now known to be regulated by many other stimuli, from pro-inflammatory cytokines to obesity. JNKs play important roles in numerous cellular processes, including programmed cell death, negative regulation of insulin signaling and control of fat deposition (Karin and Gallagher 2005). JNK is activated by oxidants and cytokines and regulates hepatocellular injury and insulin resistance (Schattenberg et al. 2006). Cell death is caspase-dependent and associated with mitochondrial membrane depolarization in

addition to cytochrome c release. All these indicate activation of the apoptotic mitochondrial pathway. Thus JNK-dependent lipoapoptosis is associated with activation of Bax, a known mediator of mitochondrial dysfunction (Malhi et al. 2006). Interestingly, while JNK1 promotes steatosis and hepatitis, JNK2 inhibits hepatocyte death by blocking the mitochondrial death pathway. Actually, JNK1 mediates insulin resistance and both the development and progression of steatohepatitis (Singh et al. 2009c).

PUMA contributes to free fatty acid-induced lipoapoptosis in liver cells. The saturated free fatty acid induces PUMA expression by a JNK1/AP-1 signaling cascade. PUMA up-regulation with subsequent Bax activation is also demonstrated in human liver samples from patients with NASH (Cazanave et al. 2009) (Fig. 19.1).

Excessive triglycerides and cholesterol are retained in lipid droplets because of the decreased rate of lipolysis and the resultant reduction in fatty acid beta-oxidation in cells (Amir and Czaja 2011). Potentially toxic cell constituents are directed to the lysosome for degradation through autophagic pathways. Indeed, autophagy provides protection against cell death. Three types of known: autophagy are macroautophagy, chaperone-mediated autophagy and microautophagy. Macroautophagy is a formation of autophagosome that engulfs and damages macromolecules and organelles (Mehrpour et al. 2010). Macrolipophagy is required for the breakdown of lipid droplets components by lysosomal enzymes, whereas autophagic defects are associated with an increased accumulation of triglycerides and promote disease states (Dong and Czaja 2011; Singh et al. 2009a). Eventually, inhibition of macroautophagy provides a mechanism for the progression of simple steatosis to NASH. On the other hand, both cellular lipid accumulation and hyperinsulinemia may impair autophagic function of hepatocyte. The progression of NAFLD to NASH may also be promoted by these metabolic abnormalities (Amir and Czaja 2011). Since NASH is characterized by the accumulation of megamitochondria with the linear crystalline inclusions (Caldwell et al. 1999), autophagic turnover or mitophagy eliminates dysfunctional

or damaged mitochondria to prevent unnecessary cell loss (Green et al. 2011). Furthermore, these mechanisms also control the intracellular lipidome (Singh et al. 2009a).

ROS-mediated mitochondrial permeability transition and mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) mutations may favor the release of mtDNA, in turn compromising oxidative phosphorylation and initiating a vicious cycle of mitochondrial collapse. In this case, triggering the nucleotidebinding domain, leucine-rich repeat/pyrin domain-containing-3 (NALP3) inflammasome and activating pro-inflammatory signaling via retinoic acid-inducible gene 1 (RIG-I) and a member of RIG-I-like receptor (RLR) family, melanoma differentiation-associated protein 5 (MDA5) may integrate autophagy, cell death, and inflammation (Ganz and Szabo 2013; Green et al. 2011). Indeed, ROS can activate NOD-like receptor family pyrin domain-containing 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome and its adaptor protein ASC at the interface between mitochondria and the ER. Thus, NLRP3 inflammasome senses mitochondrial dysfunction (Jin and Flavell 2010; Zhou et al. 2011). Consequently, release of mtDNA into the cytosol depends on the NALP3 inflammasome and mitochondrial ROS. Autophagic proteins regulate NALP3-dependent inflammation by preserving mitochondrial integrity (Nakahira et al. 2011). During the autophagy, cytoplasmic cargo including portions of the cytosol, mitochondria, and other organelles can be sequestered and digested (Green et al. 2011). Caspase inhibition is generally not sufficient for survival following mitochondrial outer-membrane permeabilization; instead cells undergo a "caspase-independent cell death" (CICD). Protection from CICD reflects an increase in and a dependence upon autophagy, associated with a transient decrease in mitochondrial mass (Colell et al. 2007). Macroautophagy is critical to remove damaged mitochondria in hepatocyte. Loss of macroautophagy leads to overactivation of the JNK/c-Jun signaling pathway that induces cell death. Cell-death occurs as a consequence of activation of the mitochondrial death pathway with cellular adenosine triphosphate (ATP) depletion, mitochondrial cytochrome c release, and caspase activation. Chaperone-

mediated autophagy provides a resistance to death from oxidative stress (Wang et al. 2010), whereas defective autophagy may promote overactivation of the JNK/c-Jun signaling pathway in response oxidative stress to the that occurs in NASH. Increased JNK signaling from oxidative stress and decreased autophagy may promote steatohepatitis (Singh et al. 2009c). In fact, JNK/c-Jun/AP-1 activation promotes apoptosis (Singh and Czaja 2007). JNK/c-Jun signaling has been implicated in the regulation of oxidative stressmediated liver injury. The result of oxidantinduced JNK activation on cell death reflects the net effect of JNK-mediated resistance and the promotion of cell death by c-Jun (Amir et al. 2012). In this case, reduced glutathione (GSH) depletion leads to over-activation of JNK/c-Jun signaling at the level of mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase 4 (MAPKK4) that induces cell death in the steatotic liver (Singh et al. 2009b) (Fig. 19.1).

Alterations in Bcl-2 proteins occur downstream of CHOP and JNK, and inhibition of the Bcl-2 homology 3 (BH-3) domain proteins Bim or PUMA prevents saturated fatty acid-mediated hepatocyte cell death (Malhi et al. 2006). JNK1/c-Jun-induced PUMA transcriptional upregulation with subsequent Bax activation is an integral step promoting saturated free fatty acidmediated apoptosis. This process is also observed in NASH patients and suggests a possible contribution of PUMA to the development of chronic hepatic lipotoxicity (Cazanave et al. 2009). The mono-unsaturated free fatty acid palmitoleate, is an adipose tissue-derived lipid hormone that strongly stimulates muscle insulin action and suppresses hepatosteatosis (Cao et al. 2008). Palmitoleate inhibits saturated free fatty acid-induced apoptosis and ER stress, in particular, CHOP induction in hepatocytes. Furthermore, it inhibits free fatty acid-induced dysregulation of pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins (Akazawa et al. 2010). The toxic saturated FFAs directly up-regulates death receptor 5 (DR5) by apoptotic transcription factor CHOP-dependent mechanism, whereas genetic deletion of DR5 expression attenuates lipoapoptosis. Saturated free fatty acid directly induces plasma membrane DR5 association with lipid rafts and receptor clustering independent of its cognate ligand TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) resulting in caspase-8 activation and cellular demise (Cazanave et al. 2011). DR5 mRNA expression is significantly elevated in patients with non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. Free fatty acid induced hepatocyte steatosis sensitizes to TRAIL by a DR5 mediated JNK dependent mechanism (Malhi al. et 2007). DR-mediated apoptosis is regulated at the cell surface by the density of DRs. In addition, saturated fatty acids promote increased cell surface expression of DR5 (Cazanave et al. 2011). Cellular levels of DR5 are transcriptionally upregulated by CHOP-dependent mechanisms (Yamaguchi and Wang 2004).

6 Oxidative Stress in Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease

As mentioned above, the "first hit" involves the accumulation of fat in the liver, the "second hit" includes oxidative stress-mediated inflammation, stellate cell activation and fibrogenesis (Chitturi and Farrell 2001).

Activities of mitochondrial respiratory chain complexes are decreased in liver tissue of patients with NASH. This dysfunction displays close correlation with serum TNF-alpha, insulin resistance, and body mass index values. Eventually oxidative phosphorylation is decreased in individuals with NASH (Pérez-Carreras et al. 2003). Overall mitochondrial respiratory chain dysfunction and liver lesions reflect the tyrosine nitration of mitochondrial proteins by peroxynitrite or peroxynitritederivative radicals (García-Ruiz et al. 2006). Actually, nitro-oxidative stress plays a major role in the pathogenesis of mitochondrial dysfunction provoked by high fed diet. Inhibition of oxidative phosphorylation is due to decreased synthesis and increased degradation of its subunits by the nitrooxidative stress (García-Ruiz et al. 2014). Incubation of mitochondrial proteins with peroxynitrite induces the degradation of the oxidative phosphorylation subunits (García-Ruiz et al. 2010). Indeed, elevated oxidative stress has been well documented in NAFLD patients. Oxidative stress destroys lipid, protein, and DNA molecules by triggering the inflammatory signaling pathways, which promotes the progression from steatosis to NASH. Meanwhile, overproduced ROS may directly deplete antioxidant capacity by consuming GSH and inhibiting the activities of antioxidant enzymes (Liu et al. 2015). In this case, liver antioxidant pathways enhance to neutralize ROS (Kohjima et al. 2007). Virtually, peripheral insulin resistance, increased fatty acid oxidation, and hepatic oxidative stress are evident in both fatty liver and NASH. Additionally, NASH is associated with mitochondrial structural defects (Sanyal et al. 2001). Chronic oxidative stress is significantly higher in NAFLD livers and strongly influences steatosis progression (Perlemuter et al. 2005). Oxidative stress is generated by free fatty acids, pro-inflammatory cytokines and TNF alpha. The disturbances of lipid peroxidation in hepatocytes can lead to their extensive accumulation (Panasiuk et al. 2006). Mitochondrial free cholesterol loading is a result of the hepatocellular sensitivity to TNF and FAS-induced steatohepatitis due to mGSH depletion (Marí et al. 2006). Oxidative stress is exacerbated further in patients with steatohepatitis, which is associated with the total content of cytochrome P450 (CYP450) induction. Thereby, in patients with steatohepatitis the total content of CYP450 are significantly increased compared with controls (Videla et al. 2004). Mitochondrial dysfunction affects the accumulation of lipids in hepatocytes and promotes lipid peroxidation, the production of ROS, release of cytokines causing inflammation and cell death (Camps and Joven 2015). Defective mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation hallmarks prominently in NAFLD (Pérez-Carreras et al. 2003). Regarding hepatic lipid homeostasis, the ratio of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD⁺) to NADH is dramatically increases in liver. The activators and inhibitors of the cellular respiration respectively increases and decreases the [NAD⁺]/[NADH] ratio. Increasing the concentration of NAD⁺ stimulates complete oxidation of fatty acids. Moreover, NAD+ recovers impaired fatty acid oxidation in hepatocytes, which are deficient for either oxidative phosphorylation or NAD-dependent deacetylase sirtuin-3 (SIRT3) (Akie et al. 2015). These changes are accompanied by both PKC-epsilon activation via increased hepatic DAG and an increase in mitochondrial ROS. Actually, hepatic DAG content in lipid droplets is the best predictor of insulin resistance in humans. Thus, NAFLD-associated hepatic insulin resistance is caused by an increase in hepatic DAG content (Kumashiro et al. 2011; Seki et al. 2002). Metabolic pathways related to high-fat diet-induced obesity have been implicated in hepatic insulin resistance, and thus, proposed as important mediators of hepatic insulin resistance in NAFLD. Additionally, a high-fat diet increases lipid metabolites but decreases lipid metabolism intermediates and the NAD to NADH ratio. High-fat diet results in fat accumulation via decreased beta-oxidation (Kim et al. 2011) (Fig. 19.1). Livers of mice fed on the high fat diet have reduced SIRT3 activity, a threefold decrease in hepatic NAD⁺ levels and increased mitochondrial protein oxidation. SIRT3 depletion results in hyperacetylation of critical mitochondrial proteins that protect against hepatic lipotoxicity under conditions of nutrient excess (Kendrick et al. 2011).

The serum levels of oxidized low density lipoprotein (oxLDL) are significantly higher in NASH patients compared to the controls. Furthermore, insulin resistance is independently associated with the circulating levels of lipid peroxidation products (Chalasani et al. 2004). Metabolic syndrome patients exhibit a strong association between increased abdominal fat storage, liver steatosis, and systemic oxidative alterations (Palmieri et al. 2006). Oxidative stress develops in the liver of NAFLD patients with steatosis and exacerbates further in patients with steatohepatitis. Furthermore, in these patients the co-existence of a diminished antioxidant capacity and protein oxidation in the liver is associated with steatohepatitis (Videla et al. 2004). Hepatocyte oxidant injury depends on the interactions between the MAPK, extracellular signalregulated kinase 1/2 (ERK1/2), JNK, and the nuclear factor kappaB (NF-kappaB) pathways. ERK1/2 typically induces resistance to oxidant stress, whereas JNK promotes cell death (Czaja

2007). Patients with NASH have significantly higher systemic levels of lipid peroxidation products (Chalasani et al. 2004). There is a strong association between increased abdominal fat storage, liver steatosis, and systemic oxidative alterations in metabolic syndrome patients (Palmieri et al. 2006). Increased ROS secretion into peripheral blood from accumulated fat depot in obesity is also involved in induction of insulin resistance. In only white adipose tissue but not the other tissues of obese mice, the mRNA expression levels of NADPH oxidase subunits increase, and mRNA expression levels and activities of antioxidant enzymes decrease. In accumulated fat, elevated levels of fatty acids activate NADPH oxidase and induce ROS production (Furukawa et al. 2004).

The ER must have an oxidation machinery capable of rapidly disposing of the excess electrons. ER-resident protein ER oxidoreductin (Ero1p) is an essential component of this oxidation machinery. Ero1 is a glycosylated flavoenzyme that is tightly associated with the lumenal face of the ER membrane. The membrane associated flavoprotein Ero1 is a significant source of oxidizing equivalents for the ER lumen and thus, is responsible for setting the ER oxidation state (Pollard et al. 1998). Non-catalytic cysteine pairs in Ero1p sense the level of potential substrates in the ER and correspondingly modulate Ero1p activity as part of a homeostatic regulatory system governing the thiol-disulfide balance in the ER (Sevier et al. 2007). Flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD)-bound Ero1p oxidizes protein disulfide isomerase (PDI), which then subsequently oxidizes folding proteins directly. FADbound Ero1p passes electrons to molecular oxygen and produces ROS. Use of molecular oxygen as the terminal electron acceptor can lead to oxidative stress through the production of ROS and oxidized glutathione (Tu and Weissman 2004). Eventually, glutathione competes with protein thiols for the oxidizing machinery and increased Ero1 activity in the ER enhances glutathione oxidation (oxidized glutathione (GSSG) formation) (Cuozzo and Kaiser 1999). A higher GSH concentration is needed to balance oxidative folding in cells overexpressing Ero1 alpha.

Cytosolic GSH and lumenal Ero1 alpha play antagonistic roles in controlling the ER redox. Moreover, the overexpression of Ero1 alpha significantly increases the GSH content (Molteni et al. 2004). Actually, balancing Ero1 and GSSG oxidation of PDI could regulate the [GSH]/ [GSSG] ratio. Any perturbation of this balance might cause an excess of ROS to accumulate and ultimately lead to cell death (Chakravarthi et al. 2006). RNA-dependent protein kinase-like ER eukaryotic initiation factor-2 alpha kinase kinase or PRKR-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase (PERK) is thought to defend against Ero1mediated oxidative stress through ATF4-mediated activation of antioxidant responses and cysteine sufficiency. Actually, ROS levels are reduced with the exogenous addition of cysteine (Harding et al. 2003). In fact, ROS are generated from the unfolded protein response (UPR)-regulated oxidative folding machinery in the ER and mitochondria. Accumulation of toxic levels of ROS is caused by the ineffectual cycling of the Ero1-PDI oxidation cycle along with the depletion of the ROS scavenger glutathione (Haynes et al. 2004). Actually, the UPR is an adaptive signaling pathway utilized to sense and alleviate the stress of protein folding in the ER. The UPR is mediated through three proximal sensors PERK/Pancreatic eukaryotic initiation factor-2alpha kinase (PEK), inositol-requiring enzyme 1 (IRE1), and ATF6. IRE1/X-box binding protein 1 (XBP1), PERK/ eIF2alpha, and ATF6 are activated in ER stress (Shen et al. 2005). UPR-mediated ROS generation is at least partly due to activation of CHOP, also known as GADD153 (Oyadomari and Mori 2004). The PERK and IRE1 arms of the UPR activate transcription factors that upregulate expression of the proapoptotic factor CHOP/ GADD153 (Harding et al. 2000). As mentioned above, CHOP protein expression is regulated by the ATF4 and PERK by direct binding to the site of CHOP promoter (Ma et al. 2002). On the other hand, PERK, IRE1alpha, and ATF6alpha sense protein-misfolding stress in the ER. ATF6-alpha is required in cells to regulate protein folding, secretion, and degradation during ER stress and thus to facilitate recovery from stress (Wu et al. 2007). The Nuclear factor (erythroid-derived 2)-like 2 (Nrf2) transcription factor as a novel PERK substrate and Nrf2 is a critical effector of PERK-mediated cell survival. In this case, PERK-mediated activation of Nrf2 maintains redox homeostasis and prevents cell death following ER stress. Nrf2- antioxidant responsive element (ARE) transcriptional pathway plays a critical role in the detoxication and elimination of ROS. ARE is the promoter of genes encoding the two major detoxication enzymes, glutathione S-transferase A2 (GSTA2) and NADPH: quinone oxidoreductase 1 (NQO1) (Cullinan et al. 2003; Nguyen et al. 2009). Interestingly, Nrf2 deficiency is associated with the decreased levels of GSH, detoxifying enzymes, catalase, and superoxide dismutase activity. Its deletion results in rapid onset and progression of steatohepatitis induced by a methionine-choline deficient diet (Sugimoto et al. 2010). The accumulation of ROS occurs either as a consequence of downstream of the inner membrane mitochondrial oxidative metabolism or free fatty acid-mediated oxidative stress, which induces toxicity through the Kelch-like ECH-associated protein (Keap1)-Nrf2 pathway (Mota et al. 2016) (Fig. 19.1).

7 Conclusion

Accumulation of triglycerides is increased in obesity. Conversely, increased metabolism of cellular triglyceride content in obesity facilitates NAFLD development. The harmful effects of high concentrations of lipids and lipid derivatives associated with NAFL is and NASH. ATF6alpha, PERK/ATF6alpha, PERK/ eIF2alpha, IRE1alpha/XBP1 pathways can regulate the development of steatosis and lipoapoptosis in the liver. The JNK pathway is stimulated by both oxidative stress and ER stress, as one of the key mediators of insulin resistance and fatty acid-induced hepatotoxicity. Furthermore, stimulation of TRAIL receptor-2 and DR5 expression resulting in caspase-8 activation and cellular demise are implicated as DR signaling pathways in lipotoxicity. Additionally, elevated oxidative stress in NAFLD patients promotes the progression from steatosis to NASH.

References

- Akazawa, Y., S. Cazanave, J.L. Mott, N. Elmi, S.F. Bronk, S. Kohno, M.R. Charlton, and G.J. Gores. 2010. Palmitoleate attenuates palmitate-induced Bim and PUMA up-regulation and hepatocyte lipoapoptosis. *Journal of Hepatology* 52: 586–593. doi:10.1016/j. jhep.2010.01.003.
- Akie, T.E., L. Liu, M. Nam, S. Lei, and M.P. Cooper. 2015. OXPHOS-mediated induction of NAD+ promotes complete oxidation of fatty acids and interdicts non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *PLoS One* 10: e0125617. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0125617.
- Amir, M., and M.J. Czaja. 2011. Autophagy in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *Expert Review of Gastroenterology & Hepatology* 5: 159–166. doi:10.1586/egh.11.4.
- Amir, M., K. Liu, E. Zhao, and M.J. Czaja. 2012. Distinct functions of JNK and c-Jun in oxidant-induced hepatocyte death. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry* 113: 3254–3265. doi:10.1002/jcb.24203.
- Bakan, I., and M. Laplante. 2012. Connecting mTORC1 signaling to SREBP-1 activation. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 23: 226–234. doi:10.1097/ MOL.0b013e328352dd03.
- Barreyro, F.J., S. Kobayashi, S.F. Bronk, N.W. Werneburg, H. Malhi, and G.J. Gores. 2007. Transcriptional regulation of Bim by FoxO3A mediates hepatocyte lipoapoptosis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 27141–27154. doi:10.1074/jbc.M704391200.
- Bazick, J., M. Donithan, B.A. Neuschwander-Tetri, D. Kleiner, E.M. Brunt, L. Wilson, E. Doo, J. Lavine, J. Tonascia, and R. Loomba. 2015. Clinical model for NASH and advanced fibrosis in adult patients with diabetes and NAFLD: Guidelines for referral in NAFLD. *Diabetes Care* 38: 1347–1355. doi:10.2337/ dc14-1239.
- Berlanga, A., E. Guiu-Jurado, J.A. Porras, and T. Auguet. 2014. Molecular pathways in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Clinical and Experimental Gastroenterology* 7: 221–239. doi:10.2147/CEG.S62831.
- Birkenfeld, A.L., and G.I. Shulman. 2014. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease, hepatic insulin resistance, and type 2 diabetes. *Hepatology* 59: 713–723. doi:10.1002/ hep.26672.
- Błachnio-Zabielska, A.U., M. Pułka, M. Baranowski, A. Nikołajuk, P. Zabielski, M. Górska, and J. Górski. 2012. Ceramide metabolism is affected by obesity and diabetes in human adipose tissue. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 227: 550–557. doi:10.1002/jcp.22745.
- Buqué, X., A. Cano, M.E. Miquilena-Colina, C. García-Monzón, B. Ochoa, and P. Aspichueta. 2012. High insulin levels are required for FAT/CD36 plasma membrane translocation and enhanced fatty acid uptake in obese Zucker rat hepatocytes. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 303: E504–E514. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00653.2011.
- Buzzetti, E., M. Pinzani, and E.A. Tsochatzis. 2016. The multiple-hit pathogenesis of non-alcoholic fatty liver

disease (NAFLD). *Metabolism* 65: 1038–1048. doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2015.12.012.

- Caldwell, S.H., R.H. Swerdlow, E.M. Khan, J.C. Iezzoni, E.E. Hespenheide, J.K. Parks, and W.D. Parker. 1999. Mitochondrial abnormalities in non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. *Journal of Hepatology* 31: 430–434.
- Camps, J., and J. Joven. 2015. Chemokine ligand 2 and paraoxonase-1 in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: The search for alternative causative factors. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 21: 2875–2882. doi:10.3748/wjg.v21.i10.2875.
- Canbay, A., L. Bechmann, and G. Gerken. 2007. Lipid metabolism in the liver. Zeitschrift für Gastroenterologie 45: 35–41. doi:10.1055/s-2006-927368.
- Cao, H., K. Gerhold, J.R. Mayers, M.M. Wiest, S.M. Watkins, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2008. Identification of a lipokine, a lipid hormone linking adipose tissue to systemic metabolism. *Cell* 134: 933– 944. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.07.048.
- Carr, M.C., J.E. Hokanson, S.S. Deeb, J.Q. Purnell, E.S. Mitchell, and J.D. Brunzell. 1999. A hepatic lipase gene promoter polymorphism attenuates the increase in hepatic lipase activity with increasing intra-abdominal fat in women. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 19: 2701–2707.
- Cartron, P.-F., T. Gallenne, G. Bougras, F. Gautier, F. Manero, P. Vusio, K. Meflah, F.M. Vallette, and P. Juin. 2004. The first alpha helix of Bax plays a necessary role in its ligand-induced activation by the BH3-only proteins Bid and PUMA. *Molecular Cell* 16: 807–818. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2004.10.028.
- Castera, L., V. Vilgrain, and P. Angulo. 2013. Noninvasive evaluation of NAFLD. *Nature Reviews. Gastroenterology & Hepatology* 10: 666–675. doi:10.1038/nrgastro.2013.175.
- Cazanave, S.C., J.L. Mott, N.A. Elmi, S.F. Bronk, N.W. Werneburg, Y. Akazawa, A. Kahraman, S.P. Garrison, G.P. Zambetti, M.R. Charlton, and G.J. Gores. 2009. JNK1-dependent PUMA expression contributes to hepatocyte lipoapoptosis. *The Journal* of Biological Chemistry 284: 26591–26602. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.022491.
- Cazanave, S.C., J.L. Mott, S.F. Bronk, N.W. Werneburg, C.D. Fingas, X.W. Meng, N. Finnberg, W.S. El-Deiry, S.H. Kaufmann, and G.J. Gores. 2011. Death receptor 5 signaling promotes hepatocyte lipoapoptosis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286: 39336–39348. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.280420.
- Chakravarthi, S., C.E. Jessop, and N.J. Bulleid. 2006. The role of glutathione in disulphide bond formation and endoplasmic-reticulum-generated oxidative stress. *EMBO Reports* 7: 271–275. doi:10.1038/sj. embor.7400645.
- Chakravarthy, M.V., Z. Pan, Y. Zhu, K. Tordjman, J.G. Schneider, T. Coleman, J. Turk, and C.F. Semenkovich. 2005. "New" hepatic fat activates PPARalpha to maintain glucose, lipid, and cholesterol homeostasis. *Cell Metabolism* 1: 309–322. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2005.04.002.

- Chalasani, N., M.A. Deeg, and D.W. Crabb. 2004. Systemic levels of lipid peroxidation and its metabolic and dietary correlates in patients with nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *The American Journal of Gastroenterology* 99: 1497–1502. doi:10.1111/j.1572-0241.2004.30159.x.
- Charlton, M.R., J.M. Burns, R.A. Pedersen, K.D. Watt, J.K. Heimbach, and R.A. Dierkhising. 2011. Frequency and outcomes of liver transplantation for nonalcoholic steatohepatitis in the United States. *Gastroenterology* 141: 1249–1253. doi:10.1053/j. gastro.2011.06.061.
- Chen, G., G. Liang, J. Ou, J.L. Goldstein, and M.S. Brown. 2004. Central role for liver X receptor in insulinmediated activation of Srebp-1c transcription and stimulation of fatty acid synthesis in liver. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 101: 11245–11250. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0404297101.
- Chitturi, S., and G.C. Farrell. 2001. Etiopathogenesis of nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *Seminars in Liver Disease* 21: 27–41.
- Chmurzyńska, A. 2006. The multigene family of fatty acid-binding proteins (FABPs): Function, structure and polymorphism. *Journal of Applied Genetics* 47: 39–48. doi:10.1007/BF03194597.
- Choi, S.S., and A.M. Diehl. 2008. Hepatic triglyceride synthesis and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 19: 295–300. doi:10.1097/ MOL.0b013e3282ff5e55.
- Choi, C.S., D.B. Savage, A. Kulkarni, X.X. Yu, Z.-X. Liu, K. Morino, S. Kim, A. Distefano, V.T. Samuel, S. Neschen, D. Zhang, A. Wang, X.-M. Zhang, M. Kahn, G.W. Cline, S.K. Pandey, J.G. Geisler, S. Bhanot, B.P. Monia, and G.I. Shulman. 2007. Suppression of diacylglycerol acyltransferase-2 (DGAT2), but not DGAT1, with antisense oligonucleotides reverses diet-induced hepatic steatosis and insulin resistance. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282: 22678–22688. doi:10.1074/jbc.M704213200.
- Cohen, B.-C., A. Shamay, and N. Argov-Argaman. 2015. Regulation of lipid droplet size in mammary epithelial cells by remodeling of membrane lipid composition-a potential mechanism. *PLoS One* 10: e0121645. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0121645.
- Colell, A., J.-E. Ricci, S. Tait, S. Milasta, U. Maurer, L. Bouchier-Hayes, P. Fitzgerald, A. Guio-Carrion, N.J. Waterhouse, C.W. Li, B. Mari, P. Barbry, D.D. Newmeyer, H.M. Beere, and D.R. Green. 2007. GAPDH and autophagy preserve survival after apoptotic cytochrome c release in the absence of caspase activation. *Cell* 129: 983–997. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2007.03.045.
- Colombini, M. 2010. Ceramide channels and their role in mitochondria-mediated apoptosis. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1797: 1239–1244. doi:10.1016/j. bbabio.2010.01.021.
- — —. 2013. Membrane channels formed by ceramide. Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology 215: 109– 126. doi:10.1007/978-3-7091-1368-4_6.

- Cong, W.-N., R.-Y. Tao, J.-Y. Tian, G.-T. Liu, and F. Ye. 2008. The establishment of a novel non-alcoholic steatohepatitis model accompanied with obesity and insulin resistance in mice. *Life Sciences* 82: 983–990. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2008.01.022.
- Cota, D., G. Marsicano, M. Tschöp, Y. Grübler, C. Flachskamm, M. Schubert, D. Auer, A. Yassouridis, C. Thöne-Reineke, S. Ortmann, F. Tomassoni, C. Cervino, E. Nisoli, A.C.E. Linthorst, R. Pasquali, B. Lutz, G.K. Stalla, and U. Pagotto. 2003. The endogenous cannabinoid system affects energy balance via central orexigenic drive and peripheral lipogenesis. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 423–431. doi:10.1172/JCI17725.
- Cullinan, S.B., D. Zhang, M. Hannink, E. Arvisais, R.J. Kaufman, and J.A. Diehl. 2003. Nrf2 is a direct PERK substrate and effector of PERK-dependent cell survival. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 23: 7198–7209.
- Cuozzo, J.W., and C.A. Kaiser. 1999. Competition between glutathione and protein thiols for disulphidebond formation. *Nature Cell Biology* 1: 130–135. doi:10.1038/11047.
- Cusi, K. 2012. Role of obesity and lipotoxicity in the development of nonalcoholic steatohepatitis: Pathophysiology and clinical implications. *Gastroenterology* 142: 711–725.e6. doi:10.1053/j. gastro.2012.02.003.
- Czaja, M.J. 2007. Cell signaling in oxidative stressinduced liver injury. *Seminars in Liver Disease* 27: 378–389. doi:10.1055/s-2007-991514.
- Danno, H., K. Ishii, Y. Nakagawa, M. Mikami, T. Yamamoto, S. Yabe, M. Furusawa, S. Kumadaki, K. Watanabe, H. Shimizu, T. Matsuzaka, K. Kobayashi, A. Takahashi, S. Yatoh, H. Suzuki, N. Yamada, and H. Shimano. 2010. The liverenriched transcription factor CREBH is nutritionally regulated and activated by fatty acids and PPARalpha. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 391: 1222–1227. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2009.12.046.
- den Boer, M., P.J. Voshol, F. Kuipers, L.M. Havekes, and J.A. Romijn. 2004. Hepatic steatosis: A mediator of the metabolic syndrome. Lessons from animal models. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 24: 644–649. doi:10.1161/01. ATV.0000116217.57583.6e.
- Díez-Rodríguez, R., M.D. Ballesteros-Pomar, A. Calleja-Fernández, T. González-De-Francisco, L. González-Herráez, S. Calleja-Antolín, I. Cano-Rodríguez, and J.L. Olcoz-Goñi. 2014. Insulin resistance and metabolic syndrome are related to non-alcoholic fatty liver disease, but not visceral adiposity index, in severely obese patients. *Revista Espanola de Enfermedades Digestivas* 106: 522–528.
- Diraison, F., P. Moulin, and M. Beylot. 2003. Contribution of hepatic de novo lipogenesis and reesterification of plasma non esterified fatty acids to plasma triglyceride synthesis during non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Diabetes & Metabolism* 29: 478–485.

- Dong, H., and M.J. Czaja. 2011. Regulation of lipid droplets by autophagy. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 22: 234–240. doi:10.1016/j. tem.2011.02.003.
- Donnelly, K.L., C.I. Smith, S.J. Schwarzenberg, J. Jessurun, M.D. Boldt, and E.J. Parks. 2005. Sources of fatty acids stored in liver and secreted via lipoproteins in patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 115: 1343–1351. doi:10.1172/JCI23621.
- Dumortier, J., E. Giostra, S. Belbouab, I. Morard, O. Guillaud, L. Spahr, O. Boillot, L. Rubbia-Brandt, J.-Y. Scoazec, and A. Hadengue. 2010. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in liver transplant recipients: Another story of "seed and soil". *The American Journal of Gastroenterology* 105: 613–620. doi:10.1038/ajg.2009.717.
- Eaton, S. 2002. Control of mitochondrial beta-oxidation flux. *Progress in Lipid Research* 41: 197–239.
- Ekstedt, M., H. Hagström, P. Nasr, M. Fredrikson, P. Stål, S. Kechagias, and R. Hultcrantz. 2015. Fibrosis stage is the strongest predictor for disease-specific mortality in NAFLD after up to 33 years of follow-up. *Hepatology* 61: 1547–1554. doi:10.1002/hep.27368.
- Elrick, M.J., S. Fluss, and M. Colombini. 2006. Sphingosine, a product of ceramide hydrolysis, influences the formation of ceramide channels. *Biophysical Journal* 91: 1749–1756. doi:10.1529/ biophysj.106.088443.
- Ercin, C.N., T. Dogru, H. Genc, G. Celebi, F. Aslan, H. Gurel, M. Kara, E. Sertoglu, S. Tapan, S. Bagci, M. Rizzo, and A. Sonmez. 2015. Insulin resistance but not visceral adiposity index is associated with liver fibrosis in nondiabetic subjects with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Metabolic Syndrome and Related Disorders* 13: 319–325. doi:10.1089/ met.2015.0018.
- Erion, D.M., I.D. Ignatova, S. Yonemitsu, Y. Nagai, P. Chatterjee, D. Weismann, J.J. Hsiao, D. Zhang, T. Iwasaki, R. Stark, C. Flannery, M. Kahn, C.M. Carmean, X.X. Yu, S.F. Murray, S. Bhanot, B.P. Monia, G.W. Cline, V.T. Samuel, and G.I. Shulman. 2009. Prevention of hepatic steatosis and hepatic insulin resistance by knockdown of cAMP response element-binding protein. *Cell Metabolism* 10: 499–506. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2009.10.007.
- Farese, R.V., M.P. Sajan, and M.L. Standaert. 2005. Insulin-sensitive protein kinases (atypical protein kinase C and protein kinase B/Akt): Actions and defects in obesity and type II diabetes. *Experimental Biology and Medicine (Maywood, NJ)* 230: 593–605.
- Feldstein, A.E., N.W. Werneburg, Z. Li, S.F. Bronk, and G.J. Gores. 2006. Bax inhibition protects against free fatty acid-induced lysosomal permeabilization. *American Journal of Physiology. Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 290: G1339–G1346. doi:10.1152/ ajpgi.00509.2005.
- Feng, D., D.Y. Youn, X. Zhao, Y. Gao, W.J. Quinn, A.M. Xiaoli, Y. Sun, M.J. Birnbaum, J.E. Pessin, and F. Yang. 2015. mTORC1 Down-Regulates Cyclin-

Dependent Kinase 8 (CDK8) and Cyclin C (CycC). *PLoS One* 10: e0126240. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0126240.

- Ferré, P., and F. Foufelle. 2010. Hepatic steatosis: A role for de novo lipogenesis and the transcription factor SREBP-1c. *Diabetes, Obesity & Metabolism* 12(Suppl 2): 83–92. doi:10.1111/j.1463-1326.2010.01275.x.
- Furukawa, S., T. Fujita, M. Shimabukuro, M. Iwaki, Y. Yamada, Y. Nakajima, O. Nakayama, M. Makishima, M. Matsuda, and I. Shimomura. 2004. Increased oxidative stress in obesity and its impact on metabolic syndrome. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 114: 1752–1761. doi:10.1172/JCI21625.
- Ganz, M., and G. Szabo. 2013. Immune and inflammatory pathways in NASH. *Hepatology International* 7(Suppl 2): 771–781. doi:10.1007/s12072-013-9468-6.
- García-Ruiz, I., C. Rodríguez-Juan, T. Díaz-Sanjuan, P. del Hoyo, F. Colina, T. Muñoz-Yagüe, and J.A. Solís-Herruzo. 2006. Uric acid and anti-TNF antibody improve mitochondrial dysfunction in ob/ob mice. *Hepatology* 44: 581–591. doi:10.1002/ hep.21313.
- García-Ruiz, I., D. Fernández-Moreira, P. Solís-Muñoz, C. Rodríguez-Juan, T. Díaz-Sanjuán, T. Muñoz-Yagüe, and J.A. Solís-Herruzo. 2010. Mitochondrial complex I subunits are decreased in murine nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: Implication of peroxynitrite. *Journal of Proteome Research* 9: 2450– 2459. doi:10.1021/pr9011427.
- García-Ruiz, C., A. Baulies, M. Mari, P.M. García-Rovés, and J.C. Fernandez-Checa. 2013. Mitochondrial dysfunction in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and insulin resistance: Cause or consequence? *Free Radical Research* 47: 854–868. doi:10.3109/10715762.2013.8 30717.
- García-Ruiz, I., P. Solís-Muñoz, D. Fernández-Moreira, M. Grau, F. Colina, T. Muñoz-Yagüe, and J.A. Solís-Herruzo. 2014. High-fat diet decreases activity of the oxidative phosphorylation complexes and causes nonalcoholic steatohepatitis in mice. *Disease Models & Mechanisms* 7: 1287–1296. doi:10.1242/dmm.016766.
- Garcia-Ruiz, C., J.M. Mato, D. Vance, N. Kaplowitz, and J.C. Fernández-Checa. 2015. Acid sphingomyelinase-ceramide system in steatohepatitis: A novel target regulating multiple pathways. *Journal of Hepatology* 62: 219–233. doi:10.1016/j. jhep.2014.09.023.
- Gauthier, M.-S., R. Favier, and J.-M. Lavoie. 2006. Time course of the development of non-alcoholic hepatic steatosis in response to high-fat diet-induced obesity in rats. *The British Journal of Nutrition* 95: 273–281.
- Gentile, C.L., M.A. Frye, and M.J. Pagliassotti. 2011. Fatty acids and the endoplasmic reticulum in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *BioFactors (Oxford, England)* 37: 8–16. doi:10.1002/biof.135.
- Giby, V.G., and T.A. Ajith. 2014. Role of adipokines and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *World Journal of Hepatology* 6: 570–579. doi:10.4254/wjh.v6.i8.570.

- Greco, D., A. Kotronen, J. Westerbacka, O. Puig, P. Arkkila, T. Kiviluoto, S. Laitinen, M. Kolak, R.M. Fisher, A. Hamsten, P. Auvinen, and H. Yki-Järvinen. 2008. Gene expression in human NAFLD. *American Journal of Physiology. Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 294: G1281–G1287. doi:10.1152/ ajpgi.00074.2008.
- Green, D.R., L. Galluzzi, and G. Kroemer. 2011. Mitochondria and the autophagy-inflammation-cell death axis in organismal aging. *Science* 333: 1109– 1112. doi:10.1126/science.1201940.
- Gustafson, B., and U. Smith. 2015. Regulation of white adipogenesis and its relation to ectopic fat accumulation and cardiovascular risk. *Atherosclerosis* 241: 27–35. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2015.04.812.
- Ha, J., J.K. Lee, K.S. Kim, L.A. Witters, and K.H. Kim. 1996. Cloning of human acetyl-CoA carboxylase-beta and its unique features. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 93: 11466–11470.
- Hage Hassan, R., O. Bourron, and E. Hajduch. 2014. Defect of insulin signal in peripheral tissues: Important role of ceramide. *World Journal of Diabetes* 5: 244– 257. doi:10.4239/wjd.v5.i3.244.
- Han, M.S., S.Y. Park, K. Shinzawa, S. Kim, K.W. Chung, J.-H. Lee, C.H. Kwon, K.-W. Lee, J.-H. Lee, C.K. Park, W.J. Chung, J.S. Hwang, J.-J. Yan, D.-K. Song, Y. Tsujimoto, and M.-S. Lee. 2008. Lysophosphatidylcholine as a death effector in the lipoapoptosis of hepatocytes. *Journal of Lipid Research* 49: 84–97. doi:10.1194/jlr. M700184-JLR200.
- Hannun, Y.A., and L.M. Obeid. 2008. Principles of bioactive lipid signalling: Lessons from sphingolipids. *Nature Reviews. Molecular Cell Biology* 9: 139–150. doi:10.1038/nrm2329.
- Harding, H.P., I. Novoa, Y. Zhang, H. Zeng, R. Wek, M. Schapira, and D. Ron. 2000. Regulated translation initiation controls stress-induced gene expression in mammalian cells. *Molecular Cell* 6: 1099–1108.
- Harding, H.P., Y. Zhang, H. Zeng, I. Novoa, P.D. Lu, M. Calfon, N. Sadri, C. Yun, B. Popko, R. Paules, D.F. Stojdl, J.C. Bell, T. Hettmann, J.M. Leiden, and D. Ron. 2003. An integrated stress response regulates amino acid metabolism and resistance to oxidative stress. *Molecular Cell* 11: 619–633.
- Haukeland, J.W., J.K. Damås, Z. Konopski, E.M. Løberg, T. Haaland, I. Goverud, P.A. Torjesen, K. Birkeland, K. Bjøro, and P. Aukrust. 2006. Systemic inflammation in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease is characterized by elevated levels of CCL2. *Journal of Hepatology* 44: 1167–1174. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2006.02.011.
- Haynes, C.M., E.A. Titus, and A.A. Cooper. 2004. Degradation of misfolded proteins prevents ER-derived oxidative stress and cell death. *Molecular Cell* 15: 767–776. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2004.08.025.
- He, S., C. McPhaul, J.Z. Li, R. Garuti, L. Kinch, N.V. Grishin, J.C. Cohen, and H.H. Hobbs. 2010. A sequence variation (I148M) in PNPLA3 associated with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease disrupts triglycer-

ide hydrolysis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 6706–6715. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.064501.

- Hwang, J.-H., D.T. Stein, N. Barzilai, M.-H. Cui, J. Tonelli, P. Kishore, and M. Hawkins. 2007. Increased intrahepatic triglyceride is associated with peripheral insulin resistance: In vivo MR imaging and spectroscopy studies. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 293: E1663–E1669. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00590.2006.
- Ito, D., J.R. Walker, C.S. Thompson, I. Moroz, W. Lin, M.L. Veselits, A.M. Hakim, A.A. Fienberg, and G. Thinakaran. 2004. Characterization of stanniocalcin 2, a novel target of the mammalian unfolded protein response with cytoprotective properties. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 24: 9456–9469. doi:10.1128/MCB.24.21.9456-9469.2004.
- Jin, C., and R.A. Flavell. 2010. Molecular mechanism of NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Journal of Clinical Immunology* 30: 628–631. doi:10.1007/ s10875-010-9440-3.
- Jornayvaz, F.R., A.L. Birkenfeld, M.J. Jurczak, S. Kanda, B.A. Guigni, D.C. Jiang, D. Zhang, H.-Y. Lee, V.T. Samuel, and G.I. Shulman. 2011. Hepatic insulin resistance in mice with hepatic overexpression of diacylglycerol acyltransferase 2. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 108: 5748–5752. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1103451108.
- Karin, M., and E. Gallagher. 2005. From JNK to pay dirt: Jun kinases, their biochemistry, physiology and clinical importance. *IUBMB Life* 57: 283–295. doi:10.1080/15216540500097111.
- Kawano, Y., and D.E. Cohen. 2013. Mechanisms of hepatic triglyceride accumulation in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Journal of Gastroenterology* 48: 434–441. doi:10.1007/s00535-013-0758-5.
- Kendrick, A.A., M. Choudhury, S.M. Rahman, C.E. McCurdy, M. Friederich, J.L.K. Van Hove, P.A. Watson, N. Birdsey, J. Bao, D. Gius, M.N. Sack, E. Jing, C.R. Kahn, J.E. Friedman, and K.R. Jonscher. 2011. Fatty liver is associated with reduced SIRT3 activity and mitochondrial protein hyperacetylation. *Biochemical Journal* 433: 505–514. doi:10.1042/ BJ20100791.
- Kim, J.K., J.J. Fillmore, Y. Chen, C. Yu, I.K. Moore, M. Pypaert, E.P. Lutz, Y. Kako, W. Velez-Carrasco, I.J. Goldberg, J.L. Breslow, and G.I. Shulman. 2001. Tissue-specific overexpression of lipoprotein lipase causes tissue-specific insulin resistance. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 98: 7522–7527. doi:10.1073/ pnas.121164498.
- Kim, H.-J., J.H. Kim, S. Noh, H.J. Hur, M.J. Sung, J.-T. Hwang, J.H. Park, H.J. Yang, M.-S. Kim, D.Y. Kwon, and S.H. Yoon. 2011. Metabolomic analysis of livers and serum from high-fat diet induced obese mice. *Journal of Proteome Research* 10: 722– 731. doi:10.1021/pr100892r.
- Kim, D., W.R. Kim, H.J. Kim, and T.M. Therneau. 2013. Association between noninvasive fibrosis markers and

mortality among adults with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in the United States. *Hepatology* 57: 1357–1365. doi:10.1002/hep.26156.

- Kohjima, M., M. Enjoji, N. Higuchi, M. Kato, K. Kotoh, T. Yoshimoto, T. Fujino, M. Yada, R. Yada, N. Harada, R. Takayanagi, and M. Nakamuta. 2007. Re-evaluation of fatty acid metabolism-related gene expression in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *International Journal* of Molecular Medicine 20: 351–358.
- Koliaki, C., J. Szendroedi, K. Kaul, T. Jelenik, P. Nowotny, F. Jankowiak, C. Herder, M. Carstensen, M. Krausch, W.T. Knoefel, M. Schlensak, and M. Roden. 2015. Adaptation of hepatic mitochondrial function in humans with non-alcoholic fatty liver is lost in steatohepatitis. *Cell Metabolism* 21: 739–746. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2015.04.004.
- Koska, J., N. Stefan, P.A. Permana, C. Weyer, M. Sonoda, C. Bogardus, S.R. Smith, D.R. Joanisse, T. Funahashi, J. Krakoff, and J.C. Bunt. 2008. Increased fat accumulation in liver may link insulin resistance with subcutaneous abdominal adipocyte enlargement, visceral adiposity, and hypoadiponectinemia in obese individuals. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 87: 295–302.
- Kotronen, A., T. Seppänen-Laakso, J. Westerbacka, T. Kiviluoto, J. Arola, A.-L. Ruskeepää, M. Oresic, and H. Yki-Järvinen. 2009. Hepatic stearoyl-CoA desaturase (SCD)-1 activity and diacylglycerol but not ceramide concentrations are increased in the nonalcoholic human fatty liver. *Diabetes* 58: 203–208. doi:10.2337/db08-1074.
- Krawczyk, M., P. Portincasa, and F. Lammert. 2013. PNPLA3-associated steatohepatitis: Toward a genebased classification of fatty liver disease. *Seminars in Liver Disease* 33: 369–379. doi:10.1055/s-0033-1358525.
- Kumashiro, N., D.M. Erion, D. Zhang, M. Kahn, S.A. Beddow, X. Chu, C.D. Still, G.S. Gerhard, X. Han, J. Dziura, K.F. Petersen, V.T. Samuel, and G.I. Shulman. 2011. Cellular mechanism of insulin resistance in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 108: 16381–16385. doi:10.1073/pnas.1113359108.
- Kurek, K., D.M. Piotrowska, P. Wiesiołek-Kurek, B. Łukaszuk, A. Chabowski, J. Górski, and M. Zendzian-Piotrowska. 2014. Inhibition of ceramide de novo synthesis reduces liver lipid accumulation in rats with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Liver International* 34: 1074–1083. doi:10.1111/liv.12331.
- Lee, A.-H. 2012. The role of CREB-H transcription factor in triglyceride metabolism. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 23: 141–146. doi:10.1097/ MOL.0b013e3283508fed.
- Li, S., M.S. Brown, and J.L. Goldstein. 2010. Bifurcation of insulin signaling pathway in rat liver: mTORC1 required for stimulation of lipogenesis, but not inhibition of gluconeogenesis. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 107: 3441–3446. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0914798107.

- Li, H., Y. Song, L.-J. Zhang, Y. Gu, F.-F. Li, S.-Y. Pan, L.-N. Jiang, F. Liu, J. Ye, and Q. Li. 2012. LSDP5 enhances triglyceride storage in hepatocytes by influencing lipolysis and fatty acid β-oxidation of lipid droplets. *PLoS One* 7: e36712. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0036712.
- Liu, P., Y. Ying, Y. Zhao, D.I. Mundy, M. Zhu, and R.G.W. Anderson. 2004. Chinese hamster ovary K2 cell lipid droplets appear to be metabolic organelles involved in membrane traffic. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 3787–3792. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M311945200.
- Liu, W., S.S. Baker, R.D. Baker, and L. Zhu. 2015. Antioxidant mechanisms in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Current Drug Targets* 16: 1301–1314.
- Londos, C., D.L. Brasaemle, C.J. Schultz, D.C. Adler-Wailes, D.M. Levin, A.R. Kimmel, and C.M. Rondinone. 1999. On the control of lipolysis in adipocytes. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 892: 155–168.
- Ma, Y., J.W. Brewer, J.A. Diehl, and L.M. Hendershot. 2002. Two distinct stress signaling pathways converge upon the CHOP promoter during the mammalian unfolded protein response. *Journal of Molecular Biology* 318: 1351–1365.
- Magkos, F., X. Su, D. Bradley, E. Fabbrini, C. Conte, J.C. Eagon, J.E. Varela, E.M. Brunt, B.W. Patterson, and S. Klein. 2012. Intrahepatic diacylglycerol content is associated with hepatic insulin resistance in obese subjects. *Gastroenterology* 142: 1444–1446.e2. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2012.03.003.
- Malhi, H., S.F. Bronk, N.W. Werneburg, and G.J. Gores. 2006. Free fatty acids induce JNK-dependent hepatocyte lipoapoptosis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281: 12093–12101. doi:10.1074/jbc. M510660200.
- Malhi, H., F.J. Barreyro, H. Isomoto, S.F. Bronk, and G.J. Gores. 2007. Free fatty acids sensitise hepatocytes to TRAIL mediated cytotoxicity. *Gut* 56: 1124– 1131. doi:10.1136/gut.2006.118059.
- Mao, J., F.J. DeMayo, H. Li, L. Abu-Elheiga, Z. Gu, T.E. Shaikenov, P. Kordari, S.S. Chirala, W.C. Heird, and S.J. Wakil. 2006. Liver-specific deletion of acetyl-CoA carboxylase 1 reduces hepatic triglyceride accumulation without affecting glucose homeostasis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 103: 8552–8557. doi:10.1073/pnas.0603115103.
- Marí, M., and J.C. Fernández-Checa. 2007. Sphingolipid signalling and liver diseases. *Liver International* 27: 440–450. doi:10.1111/j.1478-3231.2007.01475.x.
- Marí, M., F. Caballero, A. Colell, A. Morales, J. Caballeria, A. Fernandez, C. Enrich, J.C. Fernandez-Checa, and C. García-Ruiz. 2006. Mitochondrial free cholesterol loading sensitizes to TNF- and Fas-mediated steatohepatitis. *Cell Metabolism* 4: 185–198. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2006.07.006.
- Marí, M., A. Colell, A. Morales, F. Caballero, A. Moles, A. Fernández, O. Terrones, G. Basañez, B. Antonsson, C. García-Ruiz, and J.C. Fernández-Checa. 2008.

Mechanism of mitochondrial glutathione-dependent hepatocellular susceptibility to TNF despite NF-kappaB activation. *Gastroenterology* 134: 1507– 1520. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2008.01.073.

- Masuoka, H.C., J. Mott, S.F. Bronk, N.W. Werneburg, Y. Akazawa, S.H. Kaufmann, and G.J. Gores. 2009. Mcl-1 degradation during hepatocyte lipoapoptosis. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 30039– 30048. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.039545.
- McPherson, S., S.F. Stewart, E. Henderson, A.D. Burt, and C.P. Day. 2010. Simple non-invasive fibrosis scoring systems can reliably exclude advanced fibrosis in patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Gut* 59: 1265–1269. doi:10.1136/gut.2010.216077.
- McPherson, S., Q.M. Anstee, E. Henderson, C.P. Day, and A.D. Burt. 2013. Are simple noninvasive scoring systems for fibrosis reliable in patients with NAFLD and normal ALT levels? *European Journal of Gastroenterology & Hepatology* 25: 652–658. doi:10.1097/MEG.0b013e32835d72cf.
- Mehrpour, M., A. Esclatine, I. Beau, and P. Codogno. 2010. Autophagy in health and disease. 1. Regulation and significance of autophagy: An overview. *American Journal of Physiology. Cell Physiology* 298: C776– C785. doi:10.1152/ajpcell.00507.2009.
- Miquilena-Colina, M.E., E. Lima-Cabello, S. Sánchez-Campos, M.V. García-Mediavilla, M. Fernández-Bermejo, T. Lozano-Rodríguez, J. Vargas-Castrillón, X. Buqué, B. Ochoa, P. Aspichueta, J. González-Gallego, and C. García-Monzón. 2011. Hepatic fatty acid translocase CD36 upregulation is associated with insulin resistance, hyperinsulinaemia and increased steatosis in non-alcoholic steatohepatitis and chronic hepatitis C. Gut 60: 1394–1402. doi:10.1136/ gut.2010.222844.
- Molteni, S.N., A. Fassio, M.R. Ciriolo, G. Filomeni, E. Pasqualetto, C. Fagioli, and R. Sitia. 2004. Glutathione limits Ero1-dependent oxidation in the endoplasmic reticulum. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 32667–32673. doi:10.1074/jbc. M404992200.
- Monetti, M., M.C. Levin, M.J. Watt, M.P. Sajan, S. Marmor, B.K. Hubbard, R.D. Stevens, J.R. Bain, C.B. Newgard, R.V. Farese, A.L. Hevener, and R.V. Farese. 2007. Dissociation of hepatic steatosis and insulin resistance in mice overexpressing DGAT in the liver. *Cell Metabolism* 6: 69–78. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2007.05.005.
- Mota, M., B.A. Banini, S.C. Cazanave, and A.J. Sanyal. 2016. Molecular mechanisms of lipotoxicity and glucotoxicity in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Metabolism* 65: 1049–1061. doi:10.1016/j. metabol.2016.02.014.
- Nakahira, K., J.A. Haspel, V.A.K. Rathinam, S.-J. Lee, T. Dolinay, H.C. Lam, J.A. Englert, M. Rabinovitch, M. Cernadas, H.P. Kim, K.A. Fitzgerald, S.W. Ryter, and A.M.K. Choi. 2011. Autophagy proteins regulate innate immune responses by inhibiting the release of mitochondrial DNA mediated by the NALP3 inflam-

masome. *Nature Immunology* 12: 222–230. doi:10.1038/ni.1980.

- Narce, M., J. Bellenger, M. Rialland, and S. Bellenger. 2012. Recent advances on stearoyl-Coa desaturase regulation in fatty liver diseases. *Current Drug Metabolism* 13: 1454–1463.
- Nehra, V., P. Angulo, A.L. Buchman, and K.D. Lindor. 2001. Nutritional and metabolic considerations in the etiology of nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *Digestive Diseases and Sciences* 46: 2347–2352.
- Neuschwander-Tetri, B.A., and S.H. Caldwell. 2003. Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis: Summary of an AASLD Single Topic Conference. *Hepatology* 37: 1202–1219. doi:10.1053/jhep.2003.50193.
- Nguyen, T., P. Nioi, and C.B. Pickett. 2009. The Nrf2antioxidant response element signaling pathway and its activation by oxidative stress. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 13291–13295. doi:10.1074/ jbc.R900010200.
- Okumura, T. 2011. Role of lipid droplet proteins in liver steatosis. *Journal of Physiology and Biochemistry* 67: 629–636. doi:10.1007/s13105-011-0110-6.
- Osei-Hyiaman, D., J. Liu, L. Zhou, G. Godlewski, J. Harvey-White, W. Jeong, S. Bátkai, G. Marsicano, B. Lutz, C. Buettner, and G. Kunos. 2008. Hepatic CB1 receptor is required for development of dietinduced steatosis, dyslipidemia, and insulin and leptin resistance in mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 118: 3160–3169. doi:10.1172/ JCI34827.
- Oyadomari, S., and M. Mori. 2004. Roles of CHOP/ GADD153 in endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Cell Death and Differentiation* 11: 381–389. doi:10.1038/ sj.cdd.4401373.
- Palmieri, V.O., I. Grattagliano, P. Portincasa, and G. Palasciano. 2006. Systemic oxidative alterations are associated with visceral adiposity and liver steatosis in patients with metabolic syndrome. *The Journal* of Nutrition 136: 3022–3026.
- Panasiuk, A., J. Dzieciol, B. Panasiuk, and D. Prokopowicz. 2006. Expression of p53, Bax and Bcl-2 proteins in hepatocytes in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 12: 6198–6202.
- Patti, M.-E., and S. Corvera. 2010. The role of mitochondria in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes. *Endocrine Reviews* 31: 364–395. doi:10.1210/er.2009-0027.
- Pérez-Carreras, M., P. Del Hoyo, M.A. Martín, J.C. Rubio, A. Martín, G. Castellano, F. Colina, J. Arenas, and J.A. Solis-Herruzo. 2003. Defective hepatic mitochondrial respiratory chain in patients with nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *Hepatology* 38: 999–1007. doi:10.1053/jhep.2003.50398.
- Perlemuter, G., A. Davit-Spraul, C. Cosson, M. Conti, A. Bigorgne, V. Paradis, M.-P. Corre, L. Prat, V. Kuoch, A. Basdevant, G. Pelletier, J.-M. Oppert, and C. Buffet. 2005. Increase in liver antioxidant enzyme activities in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Liver International* 25: 946–953. doi:10.1111/j.1478-3231.2005.01126.x.

- Perseghin, G. 2009. Viewpoints on the way to a consensus session: Where does insulin resistance start? The liver. *Diabetes Care* 32(Suppl 2): S164–S167. doi:10.2337/ dc09-S303.
- Pessayre, D., and B. Fromenty. 2005. NASH: A mitochondrial disease. *Journal of Hepatology* 42: 928–940. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2005.03.004.
- Pessayre, D., B. Fromenty, and A. Mansouri. 2004. Mitochondrial injury in steatohepatitis. *European Journal of Gastroenterology & Hepatology* 16: 1095–1105.
- Petersen, K.F., S. Dufour, A. Hariri, C. Nelson-Williams, J.N. Foo, X.-M. Zhang, J. Dziura, R.P. Lifton, and G.I. Shulman. 2010. Apolipoprotein C3 gene variants in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 362: 1082–1089. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa0907295.
- Petta, S., M.C. Amato, V. Di Marco, C. Cammà, G. Pizzolanti, M.R. Barcellona, D. Cabibi, A. Galluzzo, D. Sinagra, C. Giordano, and A. Craxì. 2012. Visceral adiposity index is associated with significant fibrosis in patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 35: 238– 247. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2036.2011.04929.x.
- Pollard, M.G., K.J. Travers, and J.S. Weissman. 1998. Ero1p: A novel and ubiquitous protein with an essential role in oxidative protein folding in the endoplasmic reticulum. *Molecular Cell* 1: 171–182.
- Postic, C., and J. Girard. 2008. The role of the lipogenic pathway in the development of hepatic steatosis. *Diabetes & Metabolism* 34: 643–648. doi:10.1016/ S1262-3636(08)74599-3.
- Poupeau, A., and C. Postic. 2011. Cross-regulation of hepatic glucose metabolism via ChREBP and nuclear receptors. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1812: 995– 1006. doi:10.1016/j.bbadis.2011.03.015.
- Puri, P., R.A. Baillie, M.M. Wiest, F. Mirshahi, J. Choudhury, O. Cheung, C. Sargeant, M.J. Contos, and A.J. Sanyal. 2007. A lipidomic analysis of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* 46: 1081–1090. doi:10.1002/hep.21763.
- Puri, P., F. Mirshahi, O. Cheung, R. Natarajan, J.W. Maher, J.M. Kellum, and A.J. Sanyal. 2008. Activation and dysregulation of the unfolded protein response in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Gastroenterology* 134: 568–576. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2007.10.039.
- Raddatz, K., N. Turner, G. Frangioudakis, B.M. Liao, D.J. Pedersen, J. Cantley, D. Wilks, E. Preston, B.D. Hegarty, M. Leitges, M.J. Raftery, T.J. Biden, and C. Schmitz-Peiffer. 2011. Time-dependent effects of Prkce deletion on glucose homeostasis and hepatic lipid metabolism on dietary lipid oversupply in mice. *Diabetologia* 54: 1447–1456. doi:10.1007/s00125-011-2073-0.
- Rector, R.S., J.P. Thyfault, G.M. Uptergrove, E.M. Morris, S.P. Naples, S.J. Borengasser, C.R. Mikus, M.J. Laye, M.H. Laughlin, F.W. Booth, and J.A. Ibdah. 2010. Mitochondrial dysfunction precedes insulin resistance and hepatic steatosis and contributes to the natural history of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in an obese

rodent model. *Journal of Hepatology* 52: 727–736. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2009.11.030.

- Repa, J.J., G. Liang, J. Ou, Y. Bashmakov, J.M. Lobaccaro, I. Shimomura, B. Shan, M.S. Brown, J.L. Goldstein, and D.J. Mangelsdorf. 2000. Regulation of mouse sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c gene (SREBP-1c) by oxysterol receptors, LXRalpha and LXRbeta. *Genes & Development* 14: 2819–2830.
- Rolo, A.P., J.S. Teodoro, and C.M. Palmeira. 2012. Role of oxidative stress in the pathogenesis of nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 52: 59–69. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2011.10.003.
- Sajan, M.P., R.A. Ivey, M.C. Lee, and R.V. Farese. 2015. Hepatic insulin resistance in ob/ob mice involves increases in ceramide, aPKC activity, and selective impairment of Akt-dependent FoxO1 phosphorylation. *Journal of Lipid Research* 56: 70–80. doi:10.1194/ jlr.M052977.
- Samad, F., L. Badeanlou, C. Shah, and G. Yang. 2011. Adipose tissue and ceramide biosynthesis in the pathogenesis of obesity. Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 721: 67–86. doi:10.1007/978-1-4614-0650-1_5.
- Samuel, V.T., and G.I. Shulman. 2012. Mechanisms for insulin resistance: Common threads and missing links. *Cell* 148: 852–871. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2012.02.017.
- Sanyal, A.J., C. Campbell-Sargent, F. Mirshahi, W.B. Rizzo, M.J. Contos, R.K. Sterling, V.A. Luketic, M.L. Shiffman, and J.N. Clore. 2001. Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis: Association of insulin resistance and mitochondrial abnormalities. *Gastroenterology* 120: 1183–1192. doi:10.1053/gast.2001.23256.
- Satapati, S., N.E. Sunny, B. Kucejova, X. Fu, T.T. He, A. Méndez-Lucas, J.M. Shelton, J.C. Perales, J.D. Browning, and S.C. Burgess. 2012. Elevated TCA cycle function in the pathology of diet-induced hepatic insulin resistance and fatty liver. *Journal of Lipid Research* 53: 1080–1092. doi:10.1194/jlr.M023382.
- Savage, D.B., C.S. Choi, V.T. Samuel, Z.-X. Liu, D. Zhang, A. Wang, X.-M. Zhang, G.W. Cline, X.X. Yu, J.G. Geisler, S. Bhanot, B.P. Monia, and G.I. Shulman. 2006. Reversal of diet-induced hepatic steatosis and hepatic insulin resistance by antisense oligonucleotide inhibitors of acetyl-CoA carboxylases 1 and 2. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 817–824. doi:10.1172/JCI27300.
- Schattenberg, J.M., R. Singh, Y. Wang, J.H. Lefkowitch, R.M. Rigoli, P.E. Scherer, and M.J. Czaja. 2006. JNK1 but not JNK2 promotes the development of steatohepatitis in mice. *Hepatology* 43: 163–172. doi:10.1002/ hep.20999.
- Schmid, A.I., J. Szendroedi, M. Chmelik, M. Krssák, E. Moser, and M. Roden. 2011. Liver ATP synthesis is lower and relates to insulin sensitivity in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 34: 448–453. doi:10.2337/dc10-1076.
- Schultz, J.R., H. Tu, A. Luk, J.J. Repa, J.C. Medina, L. Li, S. Schwendner, S. Wang, M. Thoolen, D.J. Mangelsdorf, K.D. Lustig, and B. Shan. 2000.

Role of LXRs in control of lipogenesis. *Genes & Development* 14: 2831–2838.

- Seki, S., T. Kitada, T. Yamada, H. Sakaguchi, K. Nakatani, and K. Wakasa. 2002. In situ detection of lipid peroxidation and oxidative DNA damage in non-alcoholic fatty liver diseases. *Journal of Hepatology* 37: 56–62.
- Serviddio, G., J. Sastre, F. Bellanti, J. Viña, G. Vendemiale, and E. Altomare. 2008. Mitochondrial involvement in non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. *Molecular Aspects of Medicine* 29: 22–35. doi:10.1016/j.mam.2007.09.014.
- Sevier, C.S., H. Qu, N. Heldman, E. Gross, D. Fass, and C.A. Kaiser. 2007. Modulation of cellular disulfidebond formation and the ER redox environment by feedback regulation of Ero1. *Cell* 129: 333–344. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2007.02.039.
- Shen, X., R.E. Ellis, K. Sakaki, and R.J. Kaufman. 2005. Genetic interactions due to constitutive and inducible gene regulation mediated by the unfolded protein response in *C. elegans. PLoS Genetics* 1: e37. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.0010037.
- Shimomura, I., M. Matsuda, R.E. Hammer, Y. Bashmakov, M.S. Brown, and J.L. Goldstein. 2000. Decreased IRS-2 and increased SREBP-1c lead to mixed insulin resistance and sensitivity in livers of lipodystrophic and ob/ob mice. *Molecular Cell* 6: 77–86.
- Singh, R., and M.J. Czaja. 2007. Regulation of hepatocyte apoptosis by oxidative stress. *Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology* 22(Suppl 1): S45– S48. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1746.2006.04646.x.
- Singh, R., S. Kaushik, Y. Wang, Y. Xiang, I. Novak, M. Komatsu, K. Tanaka, A.M. Cuervo, and M.J. Czaja. 2009a. Autophagy regulates lipid metabolism. *Nature* 458: 1131–1135. doi:10.1038/nature07976.
- Singh, R., Y. Wang, J.M. Schattenberg, Y. Xiang, and M.J. Czaja. 2009b. Chronic oxidative stress sensitizes hepatocytes to death from 4-hydroxynonenal by JNK/c-Jun overactivation. *American Journal of Physiology. Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 297: G907–G917.
- Singh, R., Y. Wang, Y. Xiang, K.E. Tanaka, W.A. Gaarde, and M.J. Czaja. 2009c. Differential effects of JNK1 and JNK2 inhibition on murine steatohepatitis and insulin resistance. *Hepatology* 49: 87–96. doi:10.1002/ hep.22578.
- Siskind, L.J., R.N. Kolesnick, and M. Colombini. 2002. Ceramide channels increase the permeability of the mitochondrial outer membrane to small proteins. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 26796–26803. doi:10.1074/jbc.M200754200.
- Steneberg, P., A.G. Sykaras, F. Backlund, J. Straseviciene, I. Söderström, and H. Edlund. 2015. Hyperinsulinemia enhances hepatic expression of the fatty acid transporter Cd36 and provokes hepatosteatosis and hepatic insulin resistance. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 290: 19034–19043. doi:10.1074/jbc.M115.640292.
- Sugimoto, H., K. Okada, J. Shoda, E. Warabi, K. Ishige, T. Ueda, K. Taguchi, T. Yanagawa, A. Nakahara, I. Hyodo, T. Ishii, and M. Yamamoto. 2010. Deletion of nuclear factor-E2-related factor-2 leads to rapid

onset and progression of nutritional steatohepatitis in mice. *American Journal of Physiology. Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* 298: G283– G294. doi:10.1152/ajpgi.00296.2009.

- Summers, S.A. 2006. Ceramides in insulin resistance and lipotoxicity. *Progress in Lipid Research* 45: 42–72. doi:10.1016/j.plipres.2005.11.002.
- Tacke, F., T. Luedde, and C. Trautwein. 2009. Inflammatory pathways in liver homeostasis and liver injury. *Clinical Reviews in Allergy & Immunology* 36: 4–12. doi:10.1007/s12016-008-8091-0.
- Takahashi, Y., K. Sugimoto, H. Inui, and T. Fukusato. 2015. Current pharmacological therapies for nonalcoholic fatty liver disease/nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 21: 3777–3785. doi:10.3748/wjg.v21.i13.3777.
- Treeprasertsuk, S., E. Björnsson, F. Enders, S. Suwanwalaikorn, and K.D. Lindor. 2013. NAFLD fibrosis score: A prognostic predictor for mortality and liver complications among NAFLD patients. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 19: 1219–1229. doi:10.3748/wjg.v19.i8.1219.
- Tu, B.P., and J.S. Weissman. 2004. Oxidative protein folding in eukaryotes: Mechanisms and consequences. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 164: 341–346. doi:10.1083/jcb.200311055.
- Tyagi, S., P. Gupta, A.S. Saini, C. Kaushal, and S. Sharma. 2011. The peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor: A family of nuclear receptors role in various diseases. *Journal of Advanced Pharmaceutical Technology & Research* 2: 236–240. doi:10.4103/2231-4040.90879.
- Valenti, L., A. Al-Serri, A.K. Daly, E. Galmozzi, R. Rametta, P. Dongiovanni, V. Nobili, E. Mozzi, G. Roviaro, E. Vanni, E. Bugianesi, M. Maggioni, A.L. Fracanzani, S. Fargion, and C.P. Day. 2010. Homozygosity for the patatin-like phospholipase-3/ adiponutrin I148M polymorphism influences liver fibrosis in patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* 51: 1209–1217. doi:10.1002/ hep.23622.
- Vallin, M., O. Guillaud, O. Boillot, V. Hervieu, J.-Y. Scoazec, and J. Dumortier. 2014. Recurrent or de novo nonalcoholic fatty liver disease after liver transplantation: Natural history based on liver biopsy analysis. *Liver Transplantation* 20: 1064–1071. doi:10.1002/lt.23936.
- Vanni, E., E. Bugianesi, A. Kotronen, S. De Minicis, H. Yki-Järvinen, and G. Svegliati-Baroni. 2010. From the metabolic syndrome to NAFLD or vice versa? *Digestive and Liver Disease* 42: 320–330. doi:10.1016/j.dld.2010.01.016.
- Verma, S., D. Jensen, J. Hart, and S.R. Mohanty. 2013. Predictive value of ALT levels for non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) and advanced fibrosis in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). *Liver International* 33: 1398–1405. doi:10.1111/liv.12226.
- Verna, E.C., and P.D. Berk. 2008. Role of fatty acids in the pathogenesis of obesity and fatty liver: Impact of bar-

iatric surgery. *Seminars in Liver Disease* 28: 407–426. doi:10.1055/s-0028-1091985.

- Vernon, G., A. Baranova, and Z.M. Younossi. 2011. Systematic review: The epidemiology and natural history of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and nonalcoholic steatohepatitis in adults. *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 34: 274–285. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2036.2011.04724.x.
- Videla, L.A., R. Rodrigo, M. Orellana, V. Fernandez, G. Tapia, L. Quiñones, N. Varela, J. Contreras, R. Lazarte, A. Csendes, J. Rojas, F. Maluenda, P. Burdiles, J.C. Diaz, G. Smok, L. Thielemann, and J. Poniachik. 2004. Oxidative stress-related parameters in the liver of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease patients. *Clinical Science (London, England)* 1979(106): 261–268. doi:10.1042/CS20030285.
- Vongsuvanh, R., J. George, D. McLeod, and D. van der Poorten. 2012. Visceral adiposity index is not a predictor of liver histology in patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Journal of Hepatology* 57: 392– 398. doi:10.1016/j.jhep.2012.03.013.
- Wang, Y., R. Singh, Y. Xiang, and M.J. Czaja. 2010. Macroautophagy and chaperone-mediated autophagy are required for hepatocyte resistance to oxidant stress. *Hepatology* 52: 266–277. doi:10.1002/ hep.23645.
- Wang, C., Y. Zhao, X. Gao, L. Li, Y. Yuan, F. Liu, L. Zhang, J. Wu, P. Hu, X. Zhang, Y. Gu, Y. Xu, Z. Wang, Z. Li, H. Zhang, and J. Ye. 2015. Perilipin 5 improves hepatic lipotoxicity by inhibiting lipolysis. *Hepatology* 61: 870–882. doi:10.1002/hep.27409.
- Wong, R.J., M. Aguilar, R. Cheung, R.B. Perumpail, S.A. Harrison, Z.M. Younossi, and A. Ahmed. 2015. Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis is the second leading etiology of liver disease among adults awaiting liver transplantation in the United States. *Gastroenterology* 148: 547–555. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2014.11.039.
- Wu, J., D.T. Rutkowski, M. Dubois, J. Swathirajan, T. Saunders, J. Wang, B. Song, G.D.-Y. Yau, and R.J. Kaufman. 2007. ATF6alpha optimizes long-term

endoplasmic reticulum function to protect cells from chronic stress. *Developmental Cell* 13: 351–364. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2007.07.005.

- Yamaguchi, H., and H.-G. Wang. 2004. CHOP is involved in endoplasmic reticulum stress-induced apoptosis by enhancing DR5 expression in human carcinoma cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 45495– 45502. doi:10.1074/jbc.M406933200.
- Yecies, J.L., H.H. Zhang, S. Menon, S. Liu, D. Yecies, A.I. Lipovsky, C. Gorgun, D.J. Kwiatkowski, G.S. Hotamisligil, C.-H. Lee, and B.D. Manning. 2011. Akt stimulates hepatic SREBP1c and lipogenesis through parallel mTORC1-dependent and independent pathways. *Cell Metabolism* 14: 21–32. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2011.06.002.
- Yetukuri, L., M. Katajamaa, G. Medina-Gomez, T. Seppänen-Laakso, A. Vidal-Puig, and M. Oresic. 2007. Bioinformatics strategies for lipidomics analysis: Characterization of obesity related hepatic steatosis. *BMC Systems Biology* 1: 12. doi:10.1186/1752-0509-1-12.
- Zámbó, V., L. Simon-Szabó, P. Szelényi, E. Kereszturi, G. Bánhegyi, and M. Csala. 2013. Lipotoxicity in the liver. World Journal of Hepatology 5: 550–557. doi:10.4254/wjh.v5.i10.550.
- Zezos, P., and E.L. Renner. 2014. Liver transplantation and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 20: 15532–15538. doi:10.3748/wjg. v20.i42.15532.
- Zhang, D., Z.-X. Liu, C.S. Choi, L. Tian, R. Kibbey, J. Dong, G.W. Cline, P.A. Wood, and G.I. Shulman. 2007. Mitochondrial dysfunction due to long-chain Acyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency causes hepatic steatosis and hepatic insulin resistance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 104: 17075–17080. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0707060104.
- Zhou, R., A.S. Yazdi, P. Menu, and J. Tschopp. 2011. A role for mitochondria in NLRP3 inflammasome activation. *Nature* 469: 221–225. doi:10.1038/nature09663.

Lipotoxicity-Related Hematological Disorders in Obesity

20

Ibrahim Celalettin Haznedaroglu and Umit Yavuz Malkan

Abstract

Lipotoxicity can mediate endothelial dysfunction in obesity. Altered endothelial cell phenotype during the pathobiological course of the lipotoxicity may lead to the hemostatic abnormalities, which is a hallmark of several hematological disorders. Impaired hemostasis could also be directly related to the numerous metabolic diseases such as hypertension, diabetes and atherosclerosis. On the other hand, local hematopoietic bone marrow (BM) renin-angiotensin system (RAS) contributes to the development of atherosclerosis via acting on the lipotoxicity processes. Local BM RAS, principally an autocrine/ paracrine/ intracrinehematological system, is located at the crossroads of cellular regulation, molecular interactions and the lipotoxicity-mediated vascular endothelial dysfunction. The positive regulatory role of plasma LDL on AT1 receptor-mediated hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) differentiation and the production of pro-atherogenic monocytes had been described. LDL-regulated HSC function may explain in part hypercholesterolemia-induced inflammation as well as the antiinflammatory and anti-atherosclerotic effects of AT1 receptor blockers. The role of local adipose tissue RAS is directly related to the pathogenesis of metabolic derangements in obesity. There may be a crosstalk between local BM RAS and local adipose tissue RAS at the genomics and transcriptomics levels. The aim of this chapter is to review hematological alterations propagating the pathological influences of lipotoxicity on the vascular endothelium.

Keywords

Hematological disorders • Lipotoxicity • Obesity

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_20

I.C. Haznedaroglu (⊠) • U.Y. Malkan Department of Hematology, Hacettepe University School of Medicine, TR-06100 Ankara, Turkey e-mail: ichaznedaroglu@gmail.com
1 Introduction

Apart from the circulating renin-angiotensin system (RAS), there is a local RAS in many different organs. It is well known that the local RAS has different paracrine, autocrine, and intracrine effects. Obesity is defined as abnormal body weight with a body mass index (BMI, kg body weight/height (m)²) of greater than 30 and is related with increases in all-cause mortality, including death from cardiovascular disease and heart failure. Obesity is considered as a part of the metabolic syndrome and at present, obesity is an epidemic health disaster that is widely seen in the world population. It was shown that lipotoxicity can mediate endothelial dysfunction in obesity (Kim et al. 2012). The obesity pandemic currently affects several hundred million people worldwide, comprising increasing numbers of patients in developing countries such as India and China. In the US, the incidence of childhood obesity and obesity-related hypertension has reached to an alarmingly high level, and preventive measures have been taken to fight this disease. In the nineteenth century Rudolf Virchow defined inflammation as well as injury of endothelial cells in atherosclerotic vascular tissues. Also it was demonstrated that augmented proliferation of vascular smooth muscle cells after mechanical endothelial injury proposing that intact endothelial cells protect against atherosclerosis. Endothelial cells form the inner lining of arterial and venous blood vessels and were afterward found to secrete vasoactive and trophic substances such as prostacyclin endothelium-derived relaxing factor/nitric oxide (NO), angiotensin II as well as endothelin-1. At the present time it is well known that these endothelial substances control vascular growth, vasomotion, platelet function, immunologic and inflammatory responses as well as plasmatic coagulation. Blood pressure, blood flow, fluid volume, hemodynamic status, and electrolyte balance are managed by circulating RAS and therefore there is relationship between the RAS and development of atherosclerosis (Ferrario and Strawn 2006). In experimental studies it was proven that AT1a receptor (AT1R) is associated with atherosclerosis development (Daugherty et al. 2010).

Endothelial and regenerating vascular cells are shown to be effected by RAS (Becher et al. 2011). In a study which was conducted with mice, Ang II-AT1R pathway in the BM is shown to increase atherosclerosis development (Kato et al. 2005). RAS is associated with atherosclerosis because RAS increases endothelial dysfunction, cellular proliferation and programmed inflammation. Hematopoietic cells that contain AT1Rs augment the migration of BM-derived inflammatory cell into the vessel walls (Kato et al. 2005; Sata and Fukuda 2010). Also, chronic hypertension is developed due to the AT1R receptors limited mononuclear cell accumulation in the renal tissue by the modulation of vasoactive cytokines (Crowley et al. 2010). Therefore altered endothelial cell phenotype during the pathobiological course of the lipotoxicity may lead to the hemostatic abnormalities, which is a hallmark of several hematological disorders. The aim of this chapter is to review hematological alterations propagating the pathological influences of lipotoxicity on the vascular endothelium.

2 The Relationship Between Ras, Endothelium and Lipotoxicity

The components of the metabolic syndrome can be affected by the stability of hemostasis. In many studies it was shown that impaired hemostasis could also be directly related to the numerous metabolic diseases such as hypertension, diabetes and atherosclerosis (Aryan et al. 2009; Atalar et al. 2005; Erdem et al. 1999; Guven et al. 2006; Yildiz and Haznedaroglu 2006). On the other hand, local hematopoietic bone marrow (BM) renin-angiotensin system (RAS) (Haznedaroglu and Beyazit 2013) contributes to the development of atherosclerosis via acting on the lipotoxicity processes (Beyazit et al. 2010). Local BM RAS, principally an autocrine/ paracrine/ intracrine hematological system, is located at the crossroads of cellular regulation, molecular interactions and the lipotoxicity-mediated vascular endothelial dysfunction (Beyazit et al. 2010; Haznedaroglu and Beyazit 2010). The major active peptide in RAS is Angiotensin II (Ang II) which is transformed from Angiotensin I (Ang I) by angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE). Ang I is produced from angiotensinogen by Renin (Paul et al. 2006). However Ang II may also be generated by chymase which is an enzyme in the form of serine protease. Although there are other enzymes such as tonin and cathepsins, chymase is the main alternative enzyme for Ang II generation since it has the highest specifity to the substrate. This pathway is not inhibited by ACE inhibition (Urata et al. 1996). Chymase is blamed for RAS related arteriosclerosis since it is widely present in vascular walls (Arakawa and Urata 2000). AT1R and AT2R are receptors that facilitate the effects of Ang II (De Gasparo et al. 2000). AT1R actions results in vasoconstriction and aldosterone secretion. In vessel walls, kidney, heart, and brain RAS is locally stimulated (Ruiz-Ortega et al. 2001). Stimulation of AT1R leads to intracellular free radical production that contributes to tissue injury mitochondrial by increasing dysfunction. Inhibition of Ang II provides protection for neurodegenerative processes and stimulates longevity in experimental models. The development of atherosclerosis is related with RAS activity. Ang II stimulates the endothelial cell apoptosis thus it compromises the structural integrality of the endothelial barrier. Oxidative lipoprotein alteration, smooth muscle cell relocation from the media into the intima, proliferation, and conversion from a contractile to a synthetic phenotype are stimulated by oxidative stress and hyperthrombotic state by inflammatory response in the vessel intimal layer comprising T lymphocytes and macrophages with RAS stimulation. This process eventually leads to shrinkage of the vessel lumen. Although AT1aR expression on vascular cells is the main reason for these effects, AT1aR expression on BM-derived cells contributes to this process by quickening of infiltration of BM-derived inflammatory cells to the vessel wall.

Both angiotensin II and endothelin-1, the major effector peptide of the endothelin family were known as vasoconstrictor peptides and are secreted by endothelial and other vascular cells. At the present time it is also known that these peptides are not only take part in the management of vascular tone, but also have strong growthstimulating and pro-inflammatory effects in different cell types. Besides RAS stimulation, also endothelin might also contribute to experimental and human hypertension and that inhibition of action or secretion of endothelin preserves functional and structural alterations in kidney and vasculature. Stimulation of G-protein coupled receptors—in response to either angiotensin II or endothelin-1—and the intracellular events downstream of receptor stimulation seems to be vital to maintain these disease progressions. Furthermore, both proteins potentiate each other's actions since angiotensin II induces expression of endothelin-1 in vitro and in vivo and effects of the enzymes involved in endothelin-1 formation.

Endothelium-dependent vasomotion is imperfect in obese humans and animals and it is not much known regarding the mechanisms of this vascular "dysfunction". It is known that obesity result in stimulation of thromboxane receptor gene expression that is one of the main goals for vasoconstrictor prostanoids. Obesity was related with boosted prostanoid-controlled vasoreactivity that in vascular beds is preserved by endogenous endothelin. These alterations were not related with systemic blood pressure, so this makes us think that obesity per se stimulates vasoconstriction. The role of perivascular adipose tissue for vasomotion is important that reduces vasoconstriction. An adipose-tissue related relaxing factor has been also detected. Local stimulation of vasoactive systems in fat cells raises actions of the sympathetic nervous system in obese patients. The RAS and the ET system stimulate sympathetic system since blockade of ACE, AT1 receptors or ETA receptors affects this stimulation. Thus, obesity-related vasoconstriction could promote hypertension, atherosclerosis, and thrombosis.

3 Metabolic Effects of the Local Bone Marrow RAS

The local BM RAS was first described in 1996 (Haznedaroglu et al. 1996). Since then many studies have been conducted in order to further clarify the role of local BM RAS. Intracellularly produced Ang II in BM stem and progenitor cells

contribute to the hematopoietic niche Ang II relations for autocrine/paracrine effects and to intracellular levels for intracrine effects. The BM microenvironment and blood cell types of the health and disease, the intracrine pathway could be the main mechanism of the effects of angiotensin peptides. Ang II and gene expression of the RAS were found in human mast cells which are considered as the "mobile RAS" controlled by cytokine effects (Hara et al. 2004). Also T and NK cells are also contain RAS elements and they could secrete and transfer AngII to inflammation sites. AngII stimulates the cellular chemotaxis that causes a potential inflammatory amplification system in the vasculature (Jurewicz et al. 2007). It was shown that regulatory T cells can improve Ang II-related cardiac damage (Kvakan et al. 2009).

Human primitive lympho-hematopoietic cells, embryonic, fetal and adult hematopoietic tissues also have ACE activity (Zambidis et al. 2008). Human umbilical cord blood cells are shown to exert Renin, AGT, and ACE mRNAs (Goker et al. 2005; Acar et al. 2007). ACE and other angiotensin elements activity in human hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) during hematopoietic ontogeny and adulthood (Zambidis et al. 2008), thus local RAS may also have a role in HSC plasticity, and various hematological neoplastic diseases (Haznedaroglu and Beyazit 2010). The extensive pathobiological features of local BM RAS are related with the presence of ACE on leukemic blast cells within leukemic BM (Aksu et al. 2006; Beyazit et al. 2007), on erythroleukemic cells, ACE-expressing macrophages in lymph nodes of Hodgkin lymphoma (Koca et al. 2007), renin action in leukemic blasts (Wulf et al. 1996), Ang II as an autocrine growth factor for AML (Pinto et al. 2004), augmented renin gene action throughout NUP98-HOXA9 boosted blast development (Takeda et al. 2006), increased levels of BB9/ACE (+) AML isoforms, and changed JAK-STAT pathway as a link between RAS and leukemia (Haznedaroglu and Beyazit 2010; Haznedaroglu et al. 2000). JAK-STAT is a critical pathway between the upstream local BM RAS and neoplastic hematopoiesis (Haznedaroglu and Beyazit 2010; Haznedaroglu et al. 2000). In myeloproliferative diseases imatinib mesylate decreases the abnormally enhanced expressions of the main RAS components (Sayitoglu et al. 2009). The choice between to produce either blood or endothelial cells of the hemangioblast is affected by RAS (Slukvin 2009).

4 Local Hematopoietic Bone Marrow Renin-Angiotensin System and Atherosclerosis

The cardiac RAS and the hematopoietic BM RAS are closely associated with each other (Haznedaroglu et al. 1996; Haznedaroglu and Ozturk 2003). Myocardial tissue repair by hematopoietic stem cell plasticity could represent an association between local cardiac RAS and hematopoietic RAS (Ozturk et al. 2004). Blood cells predominantly macrophages/monocytes, neutrophils and T-lymphocytes exist in all phases of atherosclerosis. In a previously published study it was proposed that there is a lipidangiotensin system connection within the BM that is responsible for the predisposition of immune cells to home to coronary arteries and lead to development of atherosclerosis (Strawn et al. 2003; Strawn and Ferrario 2008). This novel hypothesis takes the former lipid hypotheses together and certificates for an immunological stimulation model that arises as early as alterations in the BM that lead to the development of stimulated circulating monocytic phenotypes which leads to atherogenesis. The effects of modified LDL on hematopoietic management within the BM control the homing features of monocytes which is critical for the initiation of atherogenesis. The "bone marrow response-to-lipid" theory combines the idea that pro-atherogenic fetaures of hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic progenitors are managed by the local effects of modified LDL on the expression of local RAS genes (Strawn et al. 2003). LDL-regulated HSC function could clarify in part hypercholesterolemia-related inflammation and also the antiinflammatory or anti-atherosclerotic properties of angiotensin receptor blockers (Strawn and Ferrario 2008). Relations between modified LDL

and the hematopoietic BM RAS could stimulate some monocytic phenotypes which lead to atherosclerosis (Strawn et al. 2003; Strawn and Ferrario 2008). BM recipient AT1a receptors are shown to be necessary to stimulate Ang II related atherosclerosis in hypercholesteromic mice in which BM transplantation trials were performed (Cassis et al. 2007). AT1a receptors which are expressed on infiltrating cells manage the Ang II-related atherosclerosis. Moreover, AT1a receptors on resident tissue are vital for the Ang II-related atherosclerosis and on aneurysms abdominal aorta. The pro-atherogenic activity of Ang II controlled differentiation/proliferation of monocyte-lineage cells was shown in a study (Kato et al. 2008). In this study investigator produced BM chimeric apoE negative mice repopulated with AT1-deficient (Agtr1-/-) or wild-type (Agtr1+/+) BM cells. The atherosclerosis process considerably decreased in apoE-/-/ was BM-Agtr1-/- mice compared with apoE-/-/ BM-Agtr1+/+ mice, along with a reduced numbers of BM granulocyte/macrophage progenitors and peripheral blood monocytes. As a result it can be concluded that Ang II manages the expression of c-Fms in HSCs and monocyte-lineage cells over BM stromal cell originated TNF-alpha to augment M-CSF-stimulated differentiation/ proliferation of monocyte-lineage cells and may play role in atherosclerotic activity (Kato et al. 2008). The immunity and isolated lymphocytes are stimulated by Ang II managed autocrine loop. The immuno-stimulator activity of Ang II, particularly shown in T subset, could be harmful when local RAS are mismanaged as in cardiovascular atherosclerotic disease (Coppo et al. 2008). AT1aR in BM cells take role in atherosclerosis development by detecting numerous BM chimeric mice whose BM cells were positive or negative for AT1aR (Sata and Fukuda 2010). It was shown that the number of smooth muscle progenitor cells is increased after Ang II infusion. These smooth muscle progenitor cells were originally peripheral blood cells that transform to α -smooth muscle actin-positive cells after culture in the presence of PDGF-BB. Destabilization of atherosclerotic plaques is stimulated by these smooth muscle-like cells which exert abundant matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9). As a result it can be concluded that in order to prevent atherosclerosis, inhibition of AT1R should be performed in vascular cells as well as in BM (Kato et al. 2005; Sata and Fukuda 2010). To summarize, the hematopoietic BM RAS with local vasculature RAS have effects in the development and advancement of atherosclerosis, thus leading the development of cardiovascular diseases. Pathophysiology of atherosclerotic diseases gained a new perspective by RAS stimulation of cellular proliferation and programmed inflammation and in future this new approach may lead to a new therapeutic strategy. In a study it was reported that there is no change in atherosclerotic process in LDL receptor knock-out mice by transplantation with BM from AT1a receptor knock-out mice (Cassis et al. 2007), different from the studies indicating that (Kato et al. 2005; Yamada et al. 2007) AT1 receptor inhibition in BM cells may prevent atherosclerosis. In study it was also demonstrated that the beneficial effects of angiotensin receptor blocker (ARB) in endorgan injuries are because of the inhibition of AT1 receptor expressed in the end organs, but not in BM derived cells (Kato et al. 2008). The investigators proposed that distinct results detected in the kidney injury and atherosclerosis is possibly from the alterations in the pathogenesis of mouse models. Furthermore they have wondered that depending upon the tissues and model systems inspected, AT1 receptor activity in BM originated cells may have differential action points. Numerous physiological and pathophysiological stimuli or drugs control endothelial progenitor cell (EPC) mobilization. Furthermore, it was shown in a study levels of circulating EPCs is related with cardiovascular risk and left ventricular remodeling after myocardial infarction (Leone et al. 2009). Moreover, EPC pool in the myocardial microenvironment is associated to the bone marrow cellular proliferation. Vessel development and endothelial regeneration is affected by bone marrow-derived endothelial progenitor cells, monocytic cells, and mature endothelial cells (Steinmetz et al. 2010). Our current knowledge indicates that there are both cells that integrate into the vasculature, true EPC, and cells

with hematopoietic indicators that stimulate neovascularization. The interrogation of RAS activity on vasculogenesis-associated progenitor cells is also significant in the optimization of RAS intervention or regenerative treatment (Roks et al. 2011). To summarize the hematopoietic BM RAS and local vasculature RAS, manages the beginning and advancement of atherosclerosis, therefore effect the development of cardiovascular diseases.

5 The Role of RAS in Atherosclerotic Lesions

Cardiovascular risk factors are related with stimulation of the tissue renin-angiotensin system. It is widely accepted that the inhibition of the RAS can effectively delay the development of vascular diseases and related clinical events, including myocardial infarction. Cardiovascular protection has been predominantly confirmed with angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors however also angiotensin receptor antagonists seem to be effective. It is notable that not only for vascular diseases but also for renal diseases these agents are very important therapeutic options. This makes us to think that stimulation of the RAS per se is one of the key factors defining initiation and development of abnormal cell growth and actions in the cardiovascular system, resulting in vascular and cardiac hypertrophy, mesangial cell growth and development of atherosclerosis. Atherosclerosis is characterized with chronic inflammation of the vascular wall including gathering of lipids, lipoproteins and mononuclear cells such as monocytes and T cells in the subendothelial space. This process results in a series of events in blood vessels leading to a remodeling of the arterial wall and a decrease in lumen size. Recent advances in biotechnology and molecular techniques have enabled us to discover the molecular pathways which initiate and stimulate the inflammatory activity in the development of atherosclerotic lesions. Even though RAS have a part in the control of cardiovascular and renal function, over-stimulation of this system contributes atherosclerotic process by triggering a series of cellular and molecular reactions detecting in the atherosclerotic lesions (Pastore et al. 1999).

Previously, Ang II was thought to effect atherosclerosis through its hemodynamic features however recently it has been proven that, the structural alterations in the vessel wall seen in atherosclerosis was a direct cellular effect of Ang II (Sata and Fukuda 2010). All of the elements of the RAS are expressed in the vessel wall and the activity of Ang II are generally controlled by the G-protein coupled receptors AT1 and AT2 (Iwai and Inagami 1992). Both AT1R and AT2R have been detected in the vessel wall, AT1R is thought to be accountable from most of the atherogenic activity of Ang II (Sayeski and Bernstein 2001). In a study, it has been showed that in hypercholesterolemic atherosclerosis in rabbits, the density of AT1 receptors in the media of diseased blood vessels is enlarged five-fold compared to healthy animals (Yang et al. 1998). In this study it was also showed that there is a significant AT1R binding capacity in the neointima of the diseased arteries. The most high receptor density in the vessel wall was detected on vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs); however cell culture investigations also established a important AT1R facilitated reactions in endothelial cells and macrophages and AT2Rs include only about 10% of total angiotensin receptors in healthy blood vessels (Yang et al. 1998). These data proposed that not only systemic but also local Ang II-AT1R pathway may contribute to beginning and advancement of atherosclerosis in blood vessels. It has been detected that serum ACE levels were considerably higher in cases with hepatoportal sclerosis (HPS) in comparison to the healthy controls (Beyazit et al. 2011). This data was obtained by measuring circulating ACE concentrations. Therefore it seems that ACE may be related with the pathological thrombotic events in the microenvironment of the portal circulation in HPS. Furthermore, it may be suggested that intracellular processes which controls the secretion/expression of vasoactive substances such as angiotensin peptides may stimulate the vasculopathy in portal hypertension (Beyazit et al. 2011).

6 RAS Effect on Vascular Endothelial Cells and Obesity

Ang II is directly related with endothelial function. Ang II is secreted by endothelium and it has significant effects on the endothelium. It is shown that Ang II has a direct role on endothelial function (Ruiz-Ortega et al. 2001). Vascular endothelium is considered as a metabolically active secretory tissue. It functions as a thromboresistant surface to blood and makes a macromolecular block between blood and the vessel. Structural functional defects of endothelial cells are the reason of not only vascular diseases containing atherosclerosis but also definite visceral diseases (Robinson et al. 1995). Vessel tonus, coagulation state, cell development and apoptosis, and leukocyte trafficking are controlled by the factor that are secreted from endothelial cells., VSMCs which are managed by endothelium and other factors, are also able to secrete cytokines and growth factors which may affect vascular cellular phenotype and development (Ruiz-Ortega et al. 2001). The cytokines control inflammation and immunity which may apply both pro-and anti-atherogenic effects on vascular wall cells. The actions of vascular wall cells controlled by cytokines can affect the beginning, development, or complication of the atherosclerotic lesions. Therefore, cytokines may influence multiple stages of atherogenesis and offer novel and interesting targets for treatment approaches. Endothelial cells control vascular tonus in a firm balance between nitric oxide (NO) and Ang II. This equilibrium is significant for to sustain a healthy endothelium. The inequality to Ang II by itself may result in several vital alterations in the endothelium which set the development of atherosclerosis (Neutel 2004). In several studies it has been proved that Ang-II stimulates the adhesion molecules, growth factors, cytokines and chemokines and applies a proinflammatory action on leucocytes, endothelial cells and VSMCs (Sata and Fukuda 2010; Han et al. 1999). Furthermore it has been shown that Ang II augments the expression of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) that considerably stimulates the adventitial angiogenesis (Williams et al. 1995). Ang II starts an inflammatory cascade of decreased nicotinamide-adenine dinucleotide phosphate oxidase, reactive oxygen species (ROS) and nuclear factor-kappa B via type 1 receptor, that controls the transcription and gene expression and stimulates chemokines and adhesion molecules (Dandona et al. 2007). Augmented ROS and reduced MMP-9 effects in bone marrow decreases EPC mobilization in the initial post-infarction stage. ACE blockade or statin therapy stimulates EPC levels with distinct drug-specific actions on bone marrow molecular changes (Thum et al. 2006). The Ang II type 1a (AT1a) receptor is present on multiple cell types in atherosclerosis, containing BM-originated cells and vascular wall cells, and controls inflammation and development. Certainly, Ang II stimulates atherogenesis in hyperlipidemic mice via producing monocytes and by triggering vascular wall cells. In advanced atherosclerotic lesions, Ang II augments matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) and plasminogen activator inhibitor-1, thus leading to destabilization of atherosclerotic plaque and changes of fibrinolytic equilibrium (Galis and Khatri 2002). Ang II has roles in vascular remodeling separately from stimulating oxidative stress, endothelial damage, thrombosis and inflammation. It acts as a bifunctional growth factor which triggers secretion of growth factors and vasoactive peptides in VSMCs (Itoh et al. 1993). Ang II can stimulate vascular remodeling and development of vascular lesions by modulating of vascular cell migration, reducing vascular smooth muscle apoptosis and extracellular matrix deposition (Scott-Burden et al. 1990). These effects of Ang II are controlled by complex intracellular signaling pathways containing triggering of the PLC-IP3-DAG cascade, tyrosine kinases, MAP kinases, and RhoA/Rho kinase (Touyz 2005). Intracellular signaling pathways which are augmented afterwards binding of the peptide to its cell-surface receptors, of which two main subtypes have been described, AT1R and AT2R (Murphy et al. 1991). While Ang IV receptor was recognized in recent times, as insulin-controlled aminopeptidase, but, its actions in angiogenesis yet not clarified. AT1R is



Fig. 20.1 RAS plays role on vascular endothelial cells, myocardial ischemia, angiogenesis, cellular differentiation and development of cardiac fibroblasts (Beyazit et al. 2010)

broadly present in blood vessels, kidney, heart, liver and adrenal glands; however AT2R is expressed mainly in foetal tissue, reducing after birth, with comparatively low quantities normally present in adult tissue. AT1R controls proangiogenic actions by boost of inflammation and leukocytes infiltration; however AT2R manages anti-angiogenic actions by control of apoptosis. Presence of AT2R is stimulated in pathological conditions related with cardiac and vascular remodeling or inflammation. Both of the receptors have critic actions in managing VSMC actions, although they differ in their unique effects. The RAS effects on vascular endothelial cells are summarized in Fig. 20.1 (Beyazit et al. 2010).

7 Inflammation and Development of Atherosclerosis

Atherosclerosis is a pathological process that initiates during fetal life. The early lesion of the atherosclerotic plaque, the fatty streak, could be observed in the fetal aorta and formation is stimulated by maternal hypercholesterolemia. This suggests that plasma lipids have an essential role for onset and development of early fetal atherosclerosis and in children. It is possible that unfavorable nutritional features and behavior (overeating, unbalanced lipid-rich diets) alone or in combination with unfavorable alterations in lifestyle such as lack of physical activity will stimulate the development of juvenile obesity, unfavorable alterations in plasma lipids, and the development of atherosclerotic lesion formation. One of the main reasons of atherosclerosis is considered as chronic inflammation. Noticeable cellular elements of atherothrombosis are lymphocytes, platelets, and endothelial cells but in latest studies it was suggested that myeloid leukocytes, specifically monocyte subsets, polymorphonuclear leukocytes, and mast cells play critical role in atherothrombosis (Soehnlein and Weber 2009). These elements are present in the vascular wall and trigger and maintain core mechanisms in plaque development and destabilization. Mesenchymal progenitor cells may also have critical effects in the beginning of myocardial fibrosis (Sopel et al. 2011). Various data suggest a role for oxidative stress in the development of endothelial dysfunction and atherogenesis, apart from the hemodynamic stress of blood pressure (Laursen et al. 1997). Furthermore plenty of data support that vascular reactive oxygen species (ROS) have a critical effect in atherogenesis. In addition to its vasoconstrictive features, novel in vivo and in vitro investigations suggest that Ang II, by the AT1 receptor, stimulates O2- production in endothelial cells, adventitial fibroblasts, vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMC), and mesangial cells by triggering of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (reduced form)/NADH phosphate (reduced form) (NADH/ NAD(P)H) oxidase resulting in endothelial dys-

function, growth, and inflammation (Lassègue and Clempus 2003). Latest studies have also proven that in endothelial cells in addition to in VSMCs, NAD(P)H-dependent oxidase characterizes the most important O2- source. In a study it was shown that NAD(P)H oxidase is essential in the development of atherosclerosis via investigating the genetically changed mice which are lacking both apolipoprotein E (ApoE) and p47phox, one subunit of NAD(P)H oxidase. Noteworthy decrease in atherosclerotic lesion was detected in the double knockout mice, compared with that of ApoE-lacking mice. Also, ACE inhibitor-related blockade of plaqueinfiltrating immune cells are related with suppression of the C-C chemokine receptor 9 (CCR9). The chemokine ligand 25 (CCL25)-CCR9 axis stimulates atherosclerosis, since blocking of CCR9 by RNA interference in hematopoietic progenitors of apoE-lacking mice slowed the atherosclerotic process (Abd Alla et al. 2010). ROS stimulated mitogen activated protein kinase, Akt and JAK/STAT pathways (Schieffer et al. 2000). Pharmacological inhibition of AT1R with Angiotensin receptor inhibitors could not be sufficient to prevent cytokine secretion completely; even though Ang II stimulates NF-kappa B and triggers formation of cytokines such as interleukin-6 and tumor necrosis factor- α , (Han et al. 1999). ROS secreted by Ang II effects the development of vascular diseases by inhibiting nitric oxide, damaging endothelial function, augmenting VSMC growth, and trigproatherogenic, inflammatory, gering and adhesion molecule expression (Desideri et al. 2003). Ang II–related increase in O₂- production in the vessel wall is not associated with the hemodynamic activities of Ang II, since norepinephrinerelated hypertension did not have parallel activities (Katusic and Vanhoutte 1989). Furthermore, it has been detected that Ang II effects neointimal monocyte infiltration by NF-kappa B stimulation and monocyte chemo attractant protein-1 (MCP-1) expression a significant outcome that is inhibited via angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) blockers (Hernández-Presa et al. 1997). Ang II controls the presence of vascular cellular adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-

1), intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) and P selectin as well as cytokine, chemokine, and growth factor production within the vessel walls (Graninger et al. 2004). Also, RAS may affect the stimulation of complement system in both atherosclerosis and renal damage (Epstein 2001). This inflammatory pathway triggers the vascular inflammatory reaction by increasing the inflammatory cell infiltration to vessel walls. Monocytes convert into macrophages and increase the lipid deposition in the plaque, just after transferring into the vessel wall (Cathcart 2004). Chemokines and MMPs generated from monocytes/macrophages leads to the augmentation of atherosclerotic lesions. Besides, angiotensin II stimulates the intraplaque recruitment of monocytes and lymphocytes and increases the TNF- α , IL-6 and cyclooxygenase-2 expression in atherosclerotic vessels (Cathcart 2004). Moreover, Ang II stimulated increase of transcription factor nuclear factor-kappa B by redoxsensitive cascades, triggers cell adhesion molecules, chemokines MCP-1 and interleukin-8. These molecules augment monocyte and T lymphocyte adherence and accumulation in atherosclerotic plaques (Hernández-Presa et al. 1997). All of these evidences make us to suggest that a local stimulated RAS in vessel walls which triggers infiltration of inflammatory cells into the vessel walls is a significant characteristic of atherosclerosis.

8 RAS, Obesity and Other Mechanisms

The mechanisms by which obesity augments the risk for cardiovascular syndromes, as well as for related diseases such as augmented insulin resistance, diabetes, dyslipidemia, and hypertension is not clarified yet. These risk factors are interaction which are also detected in the "metabolic syndrome X", that includes of augmented insulin resistance, dyslipidemia, and hypertension in conjunction with obesity, and which is provoked by sedentary life style. Adipocyte, that characterizes the main element of fat tissue, not only comprises a functional local RAS, but also elements of the endothelin system such as endothelin receptors. Thus, a rise of body fat mass will lead to a local net rise in actions and/or expression of vasoactive systems. Furthermore, both angiotensin II and endothelin-1 stimulates adipocyte gene expression, comprising leptin and PAI-1 (Ailhaud et al. 2000). Actions and/or expression of genes encoding for vasoactive proteins of the RAS is managed in adipocytes. The actions of renin, that control development of angiotensin I from angiotensinogen, is augmented in plasma of obese cases as well as in obese dogs, make us to think that obesity systemically stimulates RAS (Henegar et al. 2001). In contrast to humans and dogs, obesity in most rodent models is related with decreased plasma renin actions, representing significant species alterations. Experimental obesity in many concerns still parallels pathophysiologic alterations seen in human obesity such as rises in insulin resistance and blood pressure. Like renin stimulation, species alteration exists between humans and rodents with regard to atherosclerosis and dyslipidemia. Therefore, when matching animal data to human disease it should be underlined that rodents are typically resistant to atherosclerosis unless exposed to highly unphysiological diets comprising cholic acid or after genetic manipulation. Natural resistance to atherosclerosis in mice could be somewhat associated to the fact that mice-unlike humans-have high plasma levels of HDL cholesterol relative to LDL cholesterol levels that continue even after high-fat diet treatment. Whether endothelin has effects in development of obesity is not yet clarified. In experimental obesity, there is stimulation in gene and protein expression of endothelin in the cardiovascular system, comprising vasculature and kidney (Barton et al. 2000). In humans, it is like to be a genetic tendency for obesity in some cases, that may position these patients at increased risk for vascular diseases as well. Augmented endothelin-1 plasma levels have been detected in obese normotensive and hypertensive cases (Tiret et al. 1999). As obesity is commonly related with rises in arterial blood pressure, it has been asked whether mutations of the preproendothelin-1 gene could be related with the predisposition to

development of hypertension. Without a doubt, the Lys198Asn polymorphism of the preproendothelin-1 gene was detected to be associated with obesity-related hypertension in Caucasians as well as in Japanese cases of obese patients (Tiret et al. 1999). Therefore, variations of the gene encoding for vasoconstrictor proteins could affect predisposition to hypertension in obese cases. Obesity is associated with the risk of renal disease, in which the RAS has a significant pathogenetic role. It was recently investigated whether obesity locally plays a role regarding expression or stimulation of elements of the RAS in the cardiovascular system. It was proven that dietrelated obesity by giving C57 mice with a high fat, low cholesterol diet for 7 months, a treatment period that matches to 20 years in humans by means of maximal lifespan (Surwit et al. 1998). Animals on a high fat-diet were found to be obese and revealed a five times greater rise in body weight as compared to control group (Barton et al. 2000). In normotensive animals obesity was related with augmented ACE actions in the kidney, however not in lung or liver, and likewise with boosted angiotensin II-mediated vascular contractility. Chronic usage of an agent that is orally active antagonist of endothelin ETA receptors completely stopped these alterations, representing that endothelin locally manages RAS actions within the "obese" kidney. Obesity is a part of metabolic syndrome, which is affected by various features of endothelium. The risk for atherosclerotic vascular disease and following cardiovascular events is affected by several risk factors. These risk factors may be evaluated in two major groups which are endogenous and exogenous. Endogenous risk factors include genetic predisposition, hormonal influences, gender, age, and blood pressure. On the other hand exogenous risk groups include modifiable factors such as cigarette smoking, nutritional factors comprising dietary fat, body weight, physical activity, psychological stress and several others. Among variable risk factors, obesity has considered as a major health problem bearing significant social and economic implications. Aldosterone has roles in obesity-related disorders also (Kawarazaki and Fujita 2016). Obese subjects often have hypertension and related cardiovascular and renal diseases, and this has become a serious worldwide health problem. In obese subjects, impaired renal-pressure natriuresis causes sodium retention, leading to the development of salt-sensitive hypertension. Physical compression of the kidneys by visceral fat and activation of the sympathetic nervous system, RAS, and aldosterone/mineralocorticoid receptor (MR) system are involved in this mechanism. Obese subjects often exhibit hyperaldosteronism, with increased salt sensitivity of blood pressure (BP). Adipose tissue excretes aldosteronereleasing factors, thereby stimulating aldosterone secretion independently of the systemic RAS, and aldosterone/MR activation plays a key role in the development of hypertension and organ damage in obesity. In obese subjects, both salt sensitivity of BP, enhanced by obesity-related metabolic disorders including aldosterone excess, and increased dietary sodium intake are closely related to the incidence of hypertension. Some salt sensitivity-related gene variants affect the risk of obesity, and together with salt intake, its combination is possibly associated with the development of hypertension in obese subjects. With high salt levels common in modern diets, salt restriction and weight control are undoubtedly important. However, not only MR blockade but also new diagnostic modalities and therapies targeting and modifying genes that are related to salt sensitivity, obesity, or RAS regulation are expected to prevent obesity and obesity-related hypertension (Kawarazaki and Fujita 2016). Genetic polymorphisms regarding RAS are also blamed for the development of metabolic syndrome. It recent studies the association of polymorphisms within the RAS with metabolic syndrome in a cohort of Chilean subjects is reported (Herrera et al. 2016). Metabolic syndrome (MetS) is associated with hypertension, obesity and dyslipidemia. Thus, genetic variants related with these conditions may modulate its development. The effects of polymorphisms in the renin-angiotensin system (RAS) on metabolic syndrome risk in a cohort of Chilean subjects were evaluated (Herrera et al. 2016). In the study, a total of 152 subjects, 83 with MetS and 69 without MetS of both genders were included, according to the ATP III update criteria (Herrera et al. 2016). The rs4340 Insertion/Deletion (I/D), rs699 (T > C) and rs5186 (A > C) of the ACE, AGT and AGTR1 genes, respectively, were genotyped. After adjusting for age and gender, it was detected that the DD genotype of rs4340 associated with MetS. Specifically, the DD genotype was associated with MetS risk in women. In males, the AA genotype for rs5186 variant was associated with an increased risk for developing MetS when compared with women carrying the same genotype. In subjects without MetS, DD genotype was associated with increased waist circumference while subjects with MetS carrying the rs5186 TT genotype showed higher levels of HDLcholesterol (Herrera et al. 2016). Therefore it can be concluded that there is a role for RAS polymorphisms in predisposing to metabolic syndrome. Recently, it has been shown that free fatty acids activate RAS in 3T3-L1 adipocytes through Nuclear Factor-kappa B pathway (Sun et al. 2016). RAS stimulation is related with impaired differentiation of preadipocytes and augmented lipolysis and enhanced oxidative stress and inflammatory answer (Sun et al. 2016). Defects in the system are related with obesity, type 2 diabetes, and cardiovascular diseases. It is known that RAS present in a number of tissues, comprising kidneys, heart, and nervous and immune systems. It is also known that elements of RAS, comprising renin, angiotensinogen, ACE, and angiotensins I, II, and III have also been exist in adipose tissue (Sun et al. 2016). It is well established that free fatty acids (FFAs) are stimulators of RAS in leukocytes (Sun et al. 2016). But, whether FFAs has a role in the stimulation of RAS in adipocytes was a debate. It has been shown that the levels of FFAs generating from lipolysis in adipocytes are considerably augmented in peripheral circulation as well as local tissues in obese humans and animals (Sun et al. 2016). It has been proposed that RAS can manage adipocyte differentiation by Ang II and the adipocyte AT1R in mice (Sun et al. 2016). So, FFAs can directly manage RAS stimulation in adipose tissue which might be a stimulating mechanism of glucose and lipid metabolism disorder and obesity-associated diseases. FFA components such as palmitic acid (PA) and lauric acid can bind to Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) with the assistance of the endogenous ligand, fetuin A (Fet A), therefore facilitating the stimulation of TLR4 and NF- κ B pathways and resulting in the inflammatory cascade (Sun et al. 2016). TLR4 is a member of the family of Toll-like receptors (TLRs) that could stimulate mitogen-activated protein kinase and nuclear factor κB (NF- κB) to regulate inflammatory and immune responses after binding to ligands (Sun et al. 2016). Moreover, recently in a study it was demonstrated that active TLR4 can trigger the stimulation of RAS in hepatocytes and cardiac muscle cells (Sun et al. 2016). Therefore, it has been suggested that palmitic acid (PA) stimulates the TLR4 signaling pathway, resulting in RAS stimulation in adipocytes. Recently in a study, it was detected that palmitic acid (PA), one kind of free fatty acid, stimulates the actions of RAS in 3T3-L1 adipocytes (Sun et al. 2016). In the presence of fetuin A (Fet A), PA upregulated the expression of angiotensinogen (AGT) and angiotensin type 1 receptor (AT_1R) and stimulated the secretion of angiotensin II (ANG II) in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. Moreover, the activation of RAS in 3T3-L1 adipocytes was blocked when Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) signaling pathway using TAK242 or NF- κ B signaling pathway using BAY117082 is inhibited. So it was identified that there are critical molecular mechanisms linking PA/TLR4/ NF- κ B signaling pathway to the activity of the local renin-angiotensin system in adipose tissue (Sun et al. 2016). In recent times it was found that Angiotensin II activates different calcium signaling pathways in adipocytes (Dolgacheva et al. 2016). It is well known that Ang II is an important mammalian neurohormone involved in RAS. Ang II is produced both constitutively and locally by RAS systems, including white fat adipocytes. The influence of Ang II on adipocytes is complex, affecting different systems of signal transduction from early Ca(2+) responses to cell proliferation and differentiation, triglyceride accumulation, expression of adipokine-encoding genes and adipokine secretion (Dolgacheva et al. 2016). It is known that white fat adipocytes

express all RAS components and Ang II receptors (AT1 and AT2). In a recent study which was carried out with the primary white adipocytes culture, and Ca(2+) signaling pathways activated by Ang II were investigated using fluorescent microscopy (Dolgacheva et al. 2016). Ca(2+)oscillations and transient responses of differentiated adipocytes to Ang II were registered in cells with both small and multiple lipid inclusions. Using inhibitory analysis and selective antagonists, it was shown that Ang II initiates periodic Ca(2+)-oscillations and transient responses by activating AT1 and AT2 receptors and involving branched signaling cascades; in these cascades, AT1 receptors play the leading role (Dolgacheva et al. 2016). These studies open a perspective of using Ang II for correction of signal resistance of adipocytes often observed during obesity and type 2diabetes. Recently it was detected that inactivation of adipose angiotensinogen reduces adipose tissue macrophages and increases metabolic activity (LeMieux et al. 2016). The adipose RAS has been linked to obesity-induced inflammation, though mechanisms are not completely understood. In a recent study, adipose-specific angiotensinogen knockout mice (Agt-KO) were generated to determine whether Agt inactivation reduces inflammation and alters the metabolic profile of the Agt-KO mice compared to wildtype (WT) littermates (LeMieux et al. 2016). In this study adipose tissue-specific Agt-KO mice were created using the Cre-LoxP system with both Agt-KO and WT littermates fed either a low-fat or high-fat diet to assess metabolic changes. White adipose tissue was used for gene/ protein expression analyses and WAT stromal vascular cells for metabolic extracellular flux assays. No significant differences were observed in body weight or fat mass between both genotypes on either diet. However, improved glucose clearance was observed in Agt-KO compared to WT littermates, consistent with higher expression of genes involved in insulin signaling, glucose transport, and fatty acid metabolism (LeMieux et al. 2016). Furthermore, Agt inactivation reduced total macrophage infiltration in Agt-KO mice fed both diets. Lastly, stroma vascular cells from Agt-KO mice revealed higher

metabolic activity compared to WT mice. These findings indicate that adipose-specific Agt inactivation leads to reduced adipose inflammation and increased glucose tolerance mediated in part via increased metabolic activity of adipose cells. In a recent study it was detected that intrarenal reninangiotensin system mediates fatty acid-induced ER stress in the kidney (Li et al. 2016). It is known that obesity-related kidney disease is related to caloric excess promoting deleterious cellular responses. Accumulation of saturated free fatty acids in tubular cells produces lipotoxicity involving significant cellular dysfunction and injury. In a recent study it was aimed to elucidate the role of RAS activation in saturated fatty acid-induced endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress in cultured human proximal tubule epithelial cells (HK2) and in mice fed with a high-fat diet (Li et al. 2016). Treatment with saturated fatty acid palmitic acid for 24 h induced ER stress in HK2, leading to an unfolded protein response as reflected by increased expressions of the ER chaperone binding immunoglobulin protein (BiP) and proapoptotic transcription factor C/ EBP homologous protein (CHOP) protein as evaluated by immunoblotting. PA treatment also induced increased protein expression of inositol requiring protein 1α (IRE1 α), phosphorylated eukaryotic initiation factor- α (eIF2 α), and activating transcription factor 4 (ATF4) as well as activation of caspase-3. PA treatment was associated with increased angiotensin II levels in cultured medium. The angiotensin II type 1 receptor (AT1R) blocker valsartan or renin inhibitor aliskiren dramatically suppressed PA-induced upregulation of BiP, CHOP, IRE1 α , p-eIF2 α , and ATF4 in HK2 cells. In contrast, valsartan or aliskiren did not prevent ER stress induced by tunicamycin. C57BL/6 mice fed with a high-fat diet for 14 weeks exhibited increased protein expressions of BiP and CHOP compared with control mice, which were significantly attenuated by the valsartan treatment. Increased angiotensin II levels in serum and urine were observed in mice fed with a high-fat diet when compared with controls. Therefore it is suggested that the intrarenal RAS activation may play an important role in diabetic kidney injury via mediating ER

stress induced by saturated fatty acid (Li et al. 2016). In a recent investigation it was shown that combined angiotensin receptor modulation is effective in the management of cardio-metabolic disorders (Paulis et al. 2016). It is well-known that cardiovascular and metabolic disorders, such as hypertension, insulin resistance, dyslipidemia or obesity are linked with chronic low-grade inflammation and dysregulation of the RAS. Consequently, RAS inhibition by ACE inhibitors or angiotensin AT1 receptor blockers is the evidence-based standard for cardiovascular risk reduction in high-risk patients, including diabetics with albuminuria. In addition, RAS inhibition reduces the new onset of diabetes mellitus. Yet, the high and increasing prevalence of metabolic disorders, and the high residual risk even in properly treated patients, calls for additional means of pharmacological intervention. In the past decade, the stimulation of the angiotensin AT2 receptor (AT2R) has been shown to reduce inflammation, improve cardiac and vascular remodeling, enhance insulin sensitivity and increase adiponectin production (Paulis et al. 2016). Therefore, a concept of dual AT1R/AT2R modulation emerges as a putative means for risk reduction in cardio-metabolic diseases. The approach employing simultaneous RAS blockade (AT1R) and RAS stimulation (AT2R) is distinct from previous attempts of double intervention in the RAS by dual blockade. Dual blockade abolishes the AT1R-linked RAS almost completely with subsequent risk of hypotension and hypotensionrelated events, i.e. syncope or renal dysfunction. Such complications might be especially prominent in patients with renal impairment or patients with isolated systolic hypertension and normalto-low diastolic blood pressure values. In contrast to dual RAS blockade, the add-on of AT2R stimulation does not exert significant blood pressure effects, but it may complement and enhance anti-inflammatory antifibrotic/dethe and stiffening effects of the AT1R blockade and improve the metabolic profile. Further studies will have to investigate these putative effects in particular for settings in which blood pressure reduction is not primarily desired (Paulis et al. 2016). In a recent study it was proposed that

ACE2 deficiency worsens epicardial adipose tissue inflammation and cardiac dysfunction in response to diet-induced obesity (Patel et al. 2016). It is well known that obesity is increasing in prevalence and is strongly associated with metabolic and cardiovascular disorders. RAS has emerged as a key pathogenic mechanism for these disorders; ACE2 negatively regulates RAS by metabolizing Ang II into Ang 1-7. In a recent study the role of ACE2 in obesity-mediated cardiac dysfunction was investigated (Patel et al. 2016). ACE2 null (ACE2KO) and wild-type (WT) mice were fed a high-fat diet (HFD) or a control diet and studied at 6 months of age. Loss of ACE2 resulted in decreased weight gain but increased glucose intolerance, epicardial adipose tissue (EAT) inflammation, and polarization of macrophages into a proinflammatory phenotype in response to HFD. Similarly, human EAT in patients with obesity and heart failure displayed a proinflammatory macrophage phenotype. Exacerbated EAT inflammation in ACE2KO-HFD mice was associated with decreased myocardial adiponectin, decreased phosphorylation of AMPK, increased cardiac steatosis and lipotoxicity, and myocardial insulin resistance, which worsened heart function. Ang 1-7 (24 µg/kg/h) administered to ACE2KO-HFD mice resulted in ameliorated EAT inflammation and reduced cardiac steatosis and lipotoxicity, resulting in normalization of heart failure. Therefore these data make us to think that ACE2 plays a novel role in heart disease associated with obesity wherein ACE2 negatively regulates obesity-induced EAT inflammation and cardiac insulin resistance (Patel et al. 2016). In another study it was shown that oxidative stress causes imbalance of renal renin angiotensin system components and hypertension in obese zucker rats (Luo et al. 2015). It is well-known that oxidative stress plays an important role in the pathogenesis of hypertension, especially in obesity-related hypertension. The natriuretic and antinatriuretic components of the renal renin angiotensin system maintain sodium homeostasis and blood pressure. In a recent study it was aimed to test the hypothesis that increased oxidative stress leads to the imbalance of RAS components and hypertension in

obese zucker rats (Luo et al. 2015). Lean and obese rats received vehicle or tempol, a superoxide dismutase mimetic in the drinking water for 4 weeks. Compared with vehicle-treated lean rats, vehicle-treated obese rats exhibited higher blood pressure and increased renal oxidative stress, accompanied by increased diuretic and natriuretic responses to AT1R antagonist (Candesartan) and AT2R agonist (CGP-42112A) and reduced diuretic and natriuretic response to MasR agonist (Ang-[1-7]). Moreover, obese rats had higher ACE, AT1R and AT2R, lower ACE2 and MasR expressions in the kidney. All of the above-mentioned abnormalities were reversed to some degree by tempol treatment. In primary cultures of renal proximal tubular (RPT) cells from lean and obese rats, tempol treatment also increased AT2R, ACE2, and MasR expressions but decreased AT1R and ACE expressions in obese rats. Taken together, in this recent study it was shown that the imbalance of renal RAS components was associated with increased oxidative stress in obese rats (Luo et al. 2015). Moreover, antioxidant treatment with tempol reversed the imbalance of renal RAS components and led to diuresis and natriuresis, which, at least in part, explains the blood pressure-lowering effect of antioxidant supplementation in obesity-related hypertension. In another study, the inhibitory effect of angiotensin II on BKCa channels in podocytes via oxidative stress had been shown (Gao et al. 2015). It has been well-known that Ang II is an important active substance of the RAS. In a recent study it has confirmed that abnormalities of Ang II may be related with cerebrovascular diseases, endocrine diseases, cardiovascular diseases, liver diseases, such as: cerebral hypoxia, diabetes, obesity, atrial fibrillation, and liver cirrhosis (Gao et al. 2015). However, understanding effects of Ang II on podocytes is not enough. In the study it has been aimed to investigate the effects of oxidative stress on the large conductance, Ca(2+)-activated K(+) channels (BKCa). Results from the 3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2, 5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide (MTT) assay showed that Ang II induced podocyte death in a concentration-dependent manner (Gao et al. 2015). The measurement of superoxide dismutase (SOD) generation demonstrated that Ang II decreased the total SOD of cellular levels. Meaningfully, pretreatment of a type of ROS scavenger formulations named N-(mercaptopropionyl)-glycine (N-MPG) could inhibit podocyte apoptosis induced by Ang II. Meanwhile, patch-clamp technique was used in this study to detect the effects of Ang II on currents of BKCa channel in podocytes. The results indicated that Ang II inhibited the current amplitude of BKCa channel and decreased the slope of I-V curve. Ang II also made the activation curves of BKCa channel shift to the left. These results may provide a theoretical basis for potential treatment of chronic glomerular disease in the future.

9 Conclusion

Metabolic syndrome constitutes a constellation of findings including central obesity, insulin resistance/type 2 diabetes mellitus (DM), dyslipidemia and hypertension (Karmali et al. 2015). Metabolic syndrome affects 1 in 4 adults in the United States and is rapidly rising in prevalence, largely driven by the dramatic rise in obesity and insulin resistance/DM. Being central to the development of metabolic syndrome and its other related diseases, much focus has been placed on identifying the mitogenic effects of obesity and insulin resistance/DM as mechanistic clues of the link between metabolic syndrome and cancer. Pertinent mechanisms identified include altered lipid signaling, adipokine and inflammatory cytokine effects, and activation of PI3K/Akt/ mTOR and RAS/RAF/MAPK/ERK pathways via dysregulated insulin/insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) signaling (Karmali et al. 2015). Through variable activation of these multiple pathways, obesity and insulin resistance/DM predispose to hematologic malignancies, imposing the aggressive and chemo-resistant phenotypes typically seen in cancer patients with underlying metabolic syndrome. Growing understanding of these pathways has identified druggable cancer targets, rationalizing the development and testing of agents like PI3K inhibitor idelalisib, mTOR

inhibitors everolimus and temsirolimus, and IGF-1 receptor inhibitor linsitinib. It has also led to exploration of obesity and diabetes-directed therapies including statins and oral hypoglycemic for the management of metabolic syndrome-related hematologic neoplasms (Karmali et al. 2015).

The positive regulatory role of plasma LDL on AT1 receptor-mediated hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) differentiation and the production of pro-atherogenic monocytes had been described (Strawn and Ferrario 2008). LDL-regulated HSC function may explain in part hypercholesterolemiainduced inflammation as well as the antiinflammatory and anti-atherosclerotic effects of AT1 receptor blockers (Ferrario et al. 2004; Ferrario and Strawn 2006). The role of local adipose tissue RAS is directly related to the pathogenesis of metabolic derangements in obesity (Kalupahana and Moustaid-Moussa 2012a). There may be a crosstalk between local BM RAS (Ozturk et al. 2004) and local adipose tissue RAS (Kalupahana and Moustaid-Moussa 2012b) at the genomics and transcriptomics levels (Nehme et al. 2015). In the future regenerative medicine may be used for tissue-specific progenitor cells for vascular repair process. Mononuclear blood cell populations are capable of transforming into endothelial cells and incorporate into ischemic tissue. Most of the clinical investigations on human cell treatment for ischemic vascular disease are constructed on the presence of cell surface antigen like CD34 or VEGFR2 to detect endothelial progenitor cells (Becher et al. 2010). Further studies may clarify functional relations of local BM RAS driving CD34+ stem cells, and distinct local RAS in the vasculature in health and in disease (Zucker and Zimmerman 2011). Studies focusing on genomics and transcriptomics will help us to improve our knowledge regarding these issues.

References

Abd Alla, J., et al. 2010. Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibition down-regulates the pro-atherogenic chemokine receptor 9 (CCR9)-chemokine ligand 25 (CCL25) axis. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 285: 23494–23503.

- Acar, K., Y. Beyazit, A. Sucak, et al. 2007. Alterations in the 'local umbilical cord blood renin-angiotensin system' during pre-eclampsia. Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica 86: 1–7.
- Ailhaud, G., A. Fukamizu, F. Massiera, R. Negrel, P. Saint-Marc, and M. Teboul. 2000. Angiotensinogen, angiotensin II and adipose tissue development. *International Journal of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders* 24: 33–35.
- Aksu, S., Y. Beyazit, I.C. Haznedaroglu, et al. 2006. Overexpression of angiotensin-converting enzyme (CD 143) on leukemic blasts as a clue for the activated local bone marrow RAS in AML. *Leukemia & Lymphoma* 47: 891–896.
- Arakawa, K., and H. Urata. 2000. Hypothesis regarding the pathophysiological role of alternative pathways of angiotensin II formation in atherosclerosis. *Hypertension* 36: 638–641.
- Aryan, M., A. Kepez, E. Atalar, et al. 2009. Association of plasma osteopontin levels with coronary calcification evaluated by tomographic coronary calcium scoring. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Metabolism* 27(5): 591–597.
- Atalar, E., I.C. Haznedaroglu, H. Kilic, et al. 2005. Increased soluble glycoprotein V concentration during the acute onset of unstable angina pectoris in association with chronic cigarette smoking. *Platelets* 16(6): 329–333.
- Barton, M., R. Carmona, H. Morawietz, L. d'Uscio, W. Goettsch, H. Hillen, C. Haudenschild, J. Krieger, K. Munter, T. Lattmann, T. Luscher, and S. Shaw. 2000. Obesity is associated with tissue-specific activation of renal angiotensin-converting enzyme in vivo: Evidence for a regulatory role of endothelin. *Hypertension* 35: 329–336.
- Becher, M.U., et al. 2010. Regeneration of the vascular compartment. *Herz* 35: 342–350.
- Becher, U.M., et al. 2011. Endothelial damage and regeneration: The role of the Renin Angiotensin-aldosterone system. *Current Hypertension Reports* 13: 86–92.
- Beyazit, Y., S. Aksu, I.C. Haznedaroglu, et al. 2007. Overexpression of the local bone marrow reninangiotensin system in acute myeloid leukemia. *Journal of the National Medical Association* 99: 57–63.
- Beyazit, Y., T. Purnak, G.S. Guven, and I.C. Haznedaroglu. 2010. Local bone marrow Renin-Angiotensin system and atherosclerosis. *Cardiology Research and Practice* 2011: 714515. doi:10.4061/2011/714515.
- Beyazit, Y., M. Ibis, T. Purnak, et al. 2011. Elevated levels of circulating angiotensin converting enzyme in patients with hepatoportal sclerosis. *Digestive Diseases and Sciences* 56(7): 2160–2165. doi:10.1007/ s10620-011-1580-7.
- Cassis, L.A., D.L. Rateri, H. Lu, and A. Daugherty. 2007. Bone marrow transplantation reveals that recipient AT1a receptors are required to initiate angiotensin Induced atherosclerosis and aneurysms. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 27: 380–386.

- Cathcart, M.K. 2004. Regulation of superoxide anion production by NADPH oxidase in monocytes/macrophages: Contributions to atherosclerosis. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 24: 23–28.
- Coppo, M., et al. 2008. Angiotensin II upregulates reninangiotensin system in human isolated T lymphocytes. *Regulatory Peptides* 151: 1–6.
- Crowley, S.D., et al. 2010. A role for angiotensin II Type 1 receptors on bone marrow-derived cells in the pathogenesis of angiotensin II-dependent hypertension. *Hypertension* 55: 99–U180.
- Dandona, P., S. Dhindsa, H. Ghanim, and A. Chaudhuri. 2007. Angiotensin II and inflammation: The effect of angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibition and angiotensin II receptor blockade. *Journal of Human Hypertension* 21: 20–27.
- Daugherty, A., et al. 2010. Genetic variants of the renin angiotensin system: Effects on atherosclerosis in experimental models and humans. *Current Atherosclerosis Reports* 12: 167–173.
- De Gasparo, M., K.J. Catt, T. Inagami, J.W. Wright, and T. Unger. 2000. International union of pharmacology. XXIII. The angiotensin II receptors. *Pharmacological Reviews* 52: 415–472.
- Desideri, G., M.C. Bravi, M. Tucci, G. Croce, M.C. Marinucci, A. Santucci, et al. 2003. Angiotensin II inhibits endothelial cell motility through an AT1dependent oxidant-sensitive decrement of nitric oxide availability. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 23: 1218–1223.
- Dolgacheva, L.P., M.V. Turovskaya, V.V. Dynnik, et al. 2016. Angiotensin II activates different calcium signaling pathways in adipocytes. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics* 593: 38–49.
- Epstein, M. 2001. Aldosterone and the hypertensive kidney: Its emerging role as a mediator of progressive renal dysfunction: A paradigm shift. *Journal of Hypertension* 19: 829–842.
- Erdem, Y., C. Usalan, I.C. Haznedaroglu, et al. 1999. Effects of angiotensin converting enzyme and angiotensin II receptor inhibition on impaired fibrinolysis in systemic hypertension. *American Journal of Hypertension* 12: 1071–1076.
- Ferrario, C.M., and W.B. Strawn. 2006. Role of the reninangiotensin-aldosterone system and proinflammatory mediators in cardiovascular disease. *The American Journal of Cardiology* 98: 121–128.
- Ferrario, C.M., R.S. Richmond, R. Smith, et al. 2004. Renin-angiotensin system as a therapeutic target in managing atherosclerosis. *American Journal of Therapeutics* 11: 44–53.
- Galis, Z.S., and J.J. Khatri. 2002. Matrix metalloproteinases in vascular remodeling and atherogenesis: The good, the bad, and the ugly. *Circulation Research* 90: 251–262.
- Gao, N., H. Wang, X. Zhang, and Z. Yang. 2015. The inhibitory effect of angiotensin II on BKCa channels in podocytes via oxidative stress. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry* 398: 217–222.

- Goker, H., I.C. Haznedaroglu, Y. Beyazit, et al. 2005. Local umbilical cord blood renin-angiotensin system. *Annals of Hematology* 84: 277–281.
- Graninger, M., R. Reiter, C. Drucker, E. Minar, and B. Jilma. 2004. Angiotensin receptor blockade decreases markers of vascular inflammation. *Journal* of Cardiovascular Pharmacology 44: 335–339.
- Guven, G.S., A. Kilicaslan, S.G. Oz, et al. 2006. Decrements in the thrombin activatable fibrinolysis inhibitor (TAFI) levels in association with orlistat treatment in obesity. *Clinical and Applied Thrombosis/ Hemostasis* 12(3): 364–368.
- Han, Y., M.S. Runge, and A.R. Brasier. 1999. Angiotensin II induces interleukin-6 transcription in vascular smooth muscle cells through pleiotropic activation of nuclear factor-kappa B transcription factors. *Circulation Research* 84: 695–703.
- Hara, M., K. Ono, H. Wada, S. Sasayama, and A. Matsumori. 2004. Preformed angiotensin II is present in human mast cells. *Cardiovascular Drugs and Therapy* 18: 415–420.
- Haznedaroglu, I.C., and Y. Beyazit. 2010. Pathobiological aspects of the local bone marrow renin-angiotensin system: A review. *Journal of the Renin-Angiotensin-Aldosterone System* 11(4): 205–213.
- — . 2013. Local bone marrow renin-angiotensin system in primitive, definitive and neoplastic haematopoiesis. *Clinical Science (London, England)* 124(5): 307–323.
- Haznedaroglu, I.C., and M.A. Ozturk. 2003. Towards the understanding of the local hematopoietic bone marrow renin-angiotensin system. *The International Journal* of Biochemistry & Cell Biology 35: 867–880.
- Haznedaroglu, I.C., S. Tuncer, and M. Gursoy. 1996. A local renin-angiotensin system in the bone marrow. *Medical Hypotheses* 46: 507–510.
- Haznedaroglu, I.C., M. Arici, and Y. Buyukasik. 2000. A unifying hypothesis for the renin-angiotensin system and hematopoiesis: Sticking the pieces together with the JAK-STAT pathway. *Medical Hypotheses* 54: 80–83.
- Henegar, J., S. Bigler, L. Henegar, S. Tyagi, and J. Hall. 2001. Functional and structural changes in the kidney in the early stages of obesity. *Journal of the American Society of Nephrology* 12: 1211–1217.
- Hernández-Presa, M., C. Bustos, M. Ortego, et al. 1997. Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibition prevents arterial nuclear factor-kappa B activation, monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 expression, and macrophage infiltration in a rabbit model of early accelerated atherosclerosis. *Circulation* 95: 1532–1541.
- Herrera, C.L., W. Castillo, P. Estrada, et al. 2016. Association of polymorphisms within the Renin-Angiotensin System with metabolic syndrome in a cohort of Chilean subjects. *Archives of Endocrinology* and Metabolism 60(3): 190–198. doi:10.1590/2359-3997000000134.
- Itoh, H., M. Mukoyama, R.E. Pratt, G.H. Gibbons, and V.J. Dzau. 1993. Multiple autocrine growth factors modulate vascular smooth muscle cell growth response

to angiotensin II. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 91: 2268–2274.

- Iwai, N., and T. Inagami. 1992. Identification of two subtypes in the rat type I angiotensin II receptor. FEBS Letters 298: 257–260.
- Jurewicz, M., et al. 2007. Human T and natural killer cells possess a functional renin-angiotensin system: Further mechanisms of angiotensin II-induced inflammation. *Journal of the American Society of Nephrology* 18: 1093–1102.
- Kalupahana, N.S., and N. Moustaid-Moussa. 2012a. The renin-angiotensin system: A link between obesity, inflammation and insulin resistance. *Obesity Reviews* 13: 136–149.
- — . 2012b. The adipose tissue renin-angiotensin system and metabolic disorders: A review of molecular mechanisms. *Critical Reviews in Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 47: 379–390.
- Karmali, R., A. Dalovisio, J.A. Borgia, et al. 2015. All in the family: Clueing into the link between metabolic syndrome and hematologic malignancies. *Blood Reviews* 29: 71–80.
- Kato, H., J. Ishida, S. Imagawa, et al. 2005. Enhanced erythropoiesis mediated by activation of the reninangiotensin system via angiotensin II type 1a receptor. *The FASEB Journal* 19: 2023–2025.
- Kato, H., J. Ishida, K. Nagano, et al. 2008. Deterioration of atherosclerosis in mice lacking angiotensin II type 1A receptor in bone marrow-derived cells. *Laboratory Investigation* 88: 731–739.
- Katusic, Z.S., and P.M. Vanhoutte. 1989. Superoxide anion is an endothelium-derived contracting factor. *The American Journal of Physiology* 257: 33–37.
- Kawarazaki, W., and T. Fujita. 2016. The Role of aldosterone in obesity-related hypertension. *American Journal of Hypertension* 29: 415–423.
- Kim, J.A., M. Montagnani, S. Chandrasekran, and M.J. Quon. 2012. Role of lipotoxicity in endothelial dysfunction. *Heart Failure Clinics* 8(4): 589–607.
- Koca, E., I.C. Haznedaroglu, A. Uner, et al. 2007. Angiotensin-converting enzyme expression of the lymphoma-associated macrophages in the lymph nodes of Hodgkin's disease. *Journal of the National Medical Association* 99: 1243–1247.
- Kvakan, H., et al. 2009. Regulatory T cells ameliorate angiotensin II-induced cardiac damage. *Circulation* 119: 2904–U2983.
- Lassègue, B., and R.E. Clempus. 2003. Vascular NAD(P) H oxidases: Specific features, expression, and regulation. American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology 285: 277–297.
- Laursen, J.B., S. Rajagopalan, Z. Galis, M. Tarpey, B.A. Freeman, and D.G. Harrison. 1997. Role of superoxide in angiotensin II-induced but not catecholamine-induced hypertension. *Circulation* 95: 588–593.
- LeMieux, M.J., L. Ramalingam, R.L. Mynatt, et al. 2016. Inactivation of adipose angiotensinogen reduces adi-

pose tissue macrophages and increases metabolic activity. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 24: 359–367.

- Leone, A.M., et al. 2009. From bone marrow to the arterial wall: The ongoing tale of endothelial progenitor cells. *European Heart Journal* 30: 890–899.
- Li, C., Y. Lin, R. Luo, et al. 2016. Intrarenal reninangiotensin system mediates fatty acid-induced ER stress in the kidney. *American Journal of Physiology. Renal Physiology* 310: 351–363.
- Luo, H., X. Wang, C. Chen, et al. 2015. Oxidative stress causes imbalance of renal renin angiotensin system (RAS) components and hypertension in obese Zucker rats. *Journal of the American Heart Association* 4(2): e001559. doi:10.1161/JAHA.114.001559.
- Murphy, T.J., R.W. Alexander, K.K. Griendling, M.S. Runge, and K.E. Bernstein. 1991. Isolation of a cDNA encoding the vascular type-1 angiotensin II receptor. *Nature* 351: 233–236.
- Nehme, A., C. Cerutti, N. Dhaouadi, et al. 2015. Atlas of tissue renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system in human: A transcriptomic meta-analysis. *Scientific Reports* 5: 10035. doi:10.1038/srep10035.
- Neutel, J.M. 2004. Effect of the renin—angiotensin system on the vessel wall: Using ACE inhibition to improve endothelial function. *Journal of Human Hypertension* 18: 599–606.
- Ozturk, M.A., G.S. Guven, and I.C. Haznedaroglu. 2004. How hematopoietic stem cells know and act in cardiac microenvironment for stem cell plasticity? Impact of local renin-angiotensin systems. *Medical Hypotheses* 63: 866–874.
- Pastore, L., A. Tessitore, S. Martinotti, et al. 1999. Angiotensin II stimulates intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) expression by human vascular endothelial cells and increases soluble ICAM-1 release in vivo. *Circulation* 100: 1646–1652.
- Patel, V.B., J. Mori, B.A. McLean, et al. 2016. ACE2 deficiency worsens epicardial adipose tissue inflammation and cardiac dysfunction in response to diet-induced obesity. *Diabetes* 65: 85–95.
- Paul, M., A. Poyan Mehr, and R. Kreutz. 2006. Physiology of local renin-angiotensin systems. *Physiological Reviews* 86: 747–803.
- Paulis, L., S. Foulquier, P. Namsolleck, et al. 2016. Combined angiotensin receptor modulation in the management of cardio-metabolic disorders. *Drugs* 76: 1–12.
- Pinto, R.P., K.K. Wang, H. Khoury, A.D. Schimmer, and M.D. Minden. 2004. Aberrant expression of angiotensin in acute myeloid leukemia. *Blood* 102: 2124.
- Robinson, K.A., F.J. Candal, N.A. Scott, and E.W. Ades. 1995. Seeding of vascular grafts with an immortalized human dermal microvascular endothelial cell line. *Angiology* 46: 107–113.
- Roks, A.J.M., et al. 2011. Effects of the renin angiotensin system on vasculogenesis-related progenitor cells. *Current Opinion in Pharmacology* 11: 162–174.
- Ruiz-Ortega, M., O. Lorenzo, M. Rupérez, et al. 2001. Role of the renin-angiotensin system in vascular dis-

eases: Expanding the field. *Hypertension* 38: 1382–1387.

- Sata, M., and D. Fukuda. 2010. Crucial role of reninangiotensin system in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis. *The Journal of Medical Investigation* 57: 12–25.
- Sayeski, P.P., and K.E. Bernstein. 2001. Signal transduction mechanisms of the angiotensin II type AT(1)receptor: Looking beyond the heterotrimeric G protein paradigm. *Journal of the Renin-Angiotensin-Aldosterone System* 2: 4–10.
- Sayitoglu, M., I.C. Haznedaroglu, O. Hatirnaz, et al. 2009. Effects of imatinib mesylate on reninangiotensin system (RAS) activity during the clinical course of chronic myeloid leukaemia. *The Journal of International Medical Research* 37: 1018–1028.
- Schieffer, B., M. Luchtefeld, S. Braun, A. Hilfiker, D. Hilfiker-Kleiner, and H. Drexler. 2000. Role of NAD(P)H oxidase in angiotensin II-induced JAK/ STAT signaling and cytokine induction. *Circulation Research* 87: 1195–1201.
- Scott-Burden, T., A.W. Hahn, T.J. Resink, and F.R. Bühler. 1990. Modulation of extracellular matrix by angiotensin II: Stimulated glycoconjugate synthesis and growth in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Journal of Cardiovascular Pharmacology* 16: 36–41.
- Slukvin, I.I. 2009. Renin angiotensin system and hemangioblast development from human embryonic stem cells. *Expert Review of Hematology* 2: 137–143.
- Soehnlein, O., and C. Weber. 2009. Myeloid cells in atherosclerosis: Initiators and decision shapers. *Seminars* in *Immunopathology* 31: 35–47.
- Sopel, M.J., et al. 2011. Myocardial fibrosis in response to Angiotensin II is preceded by the recruitment of mesenchymal progenitor cells. *Laboratory Investigation* 91: 565–578.
- Steinmetz, M., et al. 2010. Endothelial-regenerating cells an expanding universe. *Hypertension* 55: 593–599.
- Strawn, W.B., and C.M. Ferrario. 2008. Angiotensin II AT(1) receptor blockade normalizes CD11b(+) monocyte production in bone marrow of hypercholesterolemic monkeys. *Atherosclerosis* 196: 624–632.
- Strawn, W., R. Richmond, and C. Ferrario. 2003. A new understanding of atherosclerosis: The bone marrow response-to-lipid hypothesis. In *Heart Disease: Pathogenesis, Diagnosis and Treatment (3rd World Congress on Heart Disease)*, 183–188. Washington, DC.
- Sun, J., J. Luo, Y. Ruan, et al. 2016. Free fatty acids activate renin-angiotensin system in 3T3-L1 adipocytes through nuclear factor-kappa B pathway. *Journal of Diabetes Research* 2016: 1587594. doi:10.1155/2016/1587594.
- Surwit, R.S., S. Wang, A.E. Petro, S. Raimbault, D. Ricquier, and S. Collins. 1998. Diet-induced changes in uncoupling proteins in obesity-prone and

obesity-resistant strains of mice. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 95: 4061–4065.

- Takeda, A., C. Goolsby, and N.R. Yaseen. 2006. NUP98-HOXA9 induces long-term proliferation and blocks differentiation of primary human CD34+ hematopoietic cells. *Cancer Research* 66: 6628–6637.
- Thum, T., et al. 2006. Bone marrow molecular alterations after myocardial infarction: Impact on endothelial progenitor cells. *Cardiovascular Research* 70: 50–60.
- Tiret, L., O. Poirier, V. Hallet, T. McDonagh, C. Morrison, J. McMurray, H. Dargie, D. Arveiler, J. Ruidavets, G. Luc, A. Evans, and F. Cambien. 1999. The Lys198Asn polymorphism in the endothelin-1 gene is associated with blood pressure in overweight people. *Hypertension* 33: 1169–1174.
- Touyz, R.M. 2005. Intracellular mechanisms involved in vascular remodelling of resistance arteries in hypertension: Role of angiotensin II. *Experimental Physiology* 90: 449–455.
- Urata, H., H. Nishimura, and D. Ganten. 1996. Chymasedependent angiotensin II forming systems in humans. *American Journal of Hypertension* 9: 277–284.
- Williams, B., A.Q. Baker, B. Gallacher, and D. Lodwick. 1995. Angiotensin II increases vascular permeability factor gene expression by human vascular smooth muscle cells. *Hypertension* 25: 913–917.
- Wulf, G.G., G. Jahns-Streubel, F. Strutz, et al. 1996. Paraneoplastic hypokalemia in acute myeloid leukemia: A case of renin activity in AML blast cells. *Annals of Hematology* 73: 139–141.
- Yamada, T., T. Kondo, Y. Numaguchi, et al. 2007. Angiotensin II receptor blocker inhibits neointimal hyperplasia through regulation of smooth muscle-like progenitor cells. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 27: 2363–2369.
- Yang, B.C., M.I. Phillips, D. Mohuczy, H. Meng, L. Shen, P. Mehta, and J.L. Mehta. 1998. Increased angiotensin II type 1 receptor expression in hypercholesterolemic atherosclerosis in rabbits. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 18: 1433–1439.
- Yildiz, B.O., and I.C. Haznedaroglu. 2006. Rethinking leptin and insulin action: Therapeutic opportunities for diabetes. *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology* 38: 820–830.
- Zambidis, E.T., T. Soon Park, W. Yu, et al. 2008. Expression of angiotensin-converting enzyme (CD143) identifies and regulates primitive hemangioblasts derived from human pluripotent stem cells. *Blood* 112: 3601–3614.
- Zucker, I.H., and M.C. Zimmerman. 2011. The reninangiotensin system in 2011: New avenues for translational research. *Current Opinion in Pharmacology* 11: 101–104.

MicroRNA and Adipogenesis

Ayse Basak Engin

Abstract

In obesity, the process of adipogenesis largely determines the number of adipocytes in body fat depots. Adipogenesis is regulated by several adipocyte-selective microRNAs (miRNAs) and transcription factors that modulate adipocyte proliferation and differentiation. However, some miR-NAs block expression of master regulators of adipogenesis. Additionally, specific miRNAs have been implicated in adipocyte differentiation and mature adipocyte functions. While, each miRNA targets multiple mRNAs, which may coordinate or antagonize each other's functions, several miR-NAs are dysregulated in other tissues during obesity-related comorbidities. In this respect, development of lipid droplets, macrophage accumulation, macrophage polarization, tumor necrosis factor receptorassociated factor 6 activity, lipolysis, lipotoxicity and insulin resistance are effectively controlled by miRNAs.

Keywords

Obesity • microRNAs (miRNAs) • Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma (PPAR-gamma) • Fatty acid binding protein 4 (FABP4) • miR-103 • miR-143 • Forkhead box protein O1 (FoxO1) • Triglyceride • Sterol regulatory element-binding protein (SREBP) • miR-34 • miR-33 • Silent information regulator 1 (SIRT1) • miR-155 • Tumor necrosis factoralpha (TNF-alpha) • miR-223 • Oxidized low density lipoprotein (OxLDL) • Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) • Tumor necrosis factor receptor (TNFR)associated factor 6 (TRAF6) • miR-221 • IL-1 receptor-associated kinase-1 (IRAK-1) • Leptin • CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein (C/EBP) • miR-148a

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_21

A.B. Engin, Ph.D., Ph.D. (⊠) Faculty of Pharmacy, Department of Toxicology, Gazi University, Hipodrom, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: abengin@gmail.com

1 Introduction

Chronic imbalance of calories consumed versus expended results in the increased storage of the excess energy in the form of triglyceride stores in adipocytes. Eventually, increased intracellular lipids and greater adipocyte size and adipogenesis may cause the increase in fat mass. Adipose hypertrophy and hyperplasia are associated with intracellular abnormalities of adipocyte function, particularly endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and mitochondrial stress. Both of these are associated with changes in circulating adipokines, free fatty acids, and inflammatory mediators (de Ferranti and Mozaffarian 2008). In adipose tissue increased fat mass associated with obesity is characterized by both increased adipocyte size and numbers (Rosen and MacDougald 2006). Nevertheless, limited storage capacity of hypertrophied subcutaneous adipose tissue, coupled with the overstimulation of hormone-sensitive lipase, leads to massive increase in free fatty acid release and subsequent accumulation ectopically (Ge et al. 2014). Further dysfunctional adipose tissue may happen in severe obese subjects with a large and long-lasting fat excess, when fat depots reach the point in which excessive fat storage, cell density, and diminished oxygen availability. Consequently, dysfunctional adipocytes promote decreased lipo/adipogenesis and increased lipolysis and fatty acid release (Ortega and Fernández-Real 2013). Initially, adipogenesis occurs in two stages; firstly, commitment of mesenchymal stem cells to a preadipocyte. At second step, adipogenic stimuli induce terminal differentiation in committed preadipocytes through the epigenomic activation of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma (PPAR-gamma) (Cristancho and Lazar 2011). In this respect, multipotent mesenchymal stem cells can develop into lineage committed pre-adipocytes. PPAR and cytidinecytidine-adenosine-adenosine-thymidine (CCAAT)/enhancer-binding protein (C/EBP) transcription factors coordinate adipogenic gene expression during terminal differentiation into lipid storing mature adipocytes (McGregor and Choi 2011). In obesity, PPAR-gamma and C/ EBPs have emerged as master regulators of adiA.B. Engin

pogenesis. Eventually, the process of adipogenesis largely determines the number of adipocytes in body fat depots. Preadipocytes proliferate and can develop into mature adipocytes upon growth arrest, clonal expansion and terminal differentiation (Lefterova and Lazar 2009). On the other hand, white adipose tissue is the primary site for the initiation and exacerbation of obesityassociated inflammation. Hypoxia, endoplasmic reticulum stress, lipotoxicity, and metabolic endotoxemia mediate inflammation in white adipose tissue (Ge et al. 2014). In this context, microRNAs (miRNAs) also play regulatory roles in many biological processes associated with obesity, including adipocyte differentiation and lipid metabolism (Peng et al. 2014). A global survey of the miRNA distribution in human body fluids indicates that the miRNA spectrum in plasma is different from that of most of the other body fluids. This suggests that some miRNAs are selectively exported or retained within the cell (Guduric-Fuchs et al. 2012). Considering the central role of miRNAs in different pathophysiological conditions, circulatory miRNAs may serve as potential biomarkers in obesity and obesity-related comorbidities (Gilad et al. 2008).

2 miRNAs in Adipocyte Proliferation and Differentiation

Adipogenesis is partially regulated by several adipocyte-selective miRNAs and transcription factors that regulate proliferation and differentiation of human adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells (hMSCs-Ad) (Shi et al. 2015). Actually, miRNAs are class of short non-coding RNAs with 19-22 nucleotides involved in the post-transcriptional regulation of genes (Bartel 2009). Specific miRNAs have been implicated in adipocyte differentiation and mature adipocyte function, including lipolysis, glucose-uptake, and insulin sensitivity (Alexander et al. 2011). miR-422b, -148a, -107, -103, -30c, -30a-5p, and -143 are induced during adipogenesis but are downregulated in obese adipocytes. Conversely, miR-222 and -221 are decreased during adipogenesis but are upregulated in obese adipocytes (Xie et al. 2009a). Although ectopic expression of miR-103 or miR-143 has little effect on adipocyte growth, they accelerate the rate of adipocyte differentiation, as measured by triglyceride accumulation. Expression of PPAR-gamma2 is doubled by ectopic expression of either miR-103 or miR-143. However, miR-103 increases the expression level of fatty acid binding protein 4 (FABP4) and adiponectin approximately ninefold and fourfold, respectively (Xie et al. 2009a). Each miRNA targets multiple mRNAs, which may coordinate or antagonize each other's functions. Several miRNAs are also dysregulated in other metabolic tissues during obesity-related diseases (Alexander et al. 2011). In this context, miRNAs target more than 5300 human genes, which represent 30% of human's gene set (Lewis et al. 2005). Indeed, miRNA expression in preadipocytes is altered during adipocyte development and in obesity (McGregor and Choi 2011). Thus, miRNAs can bind to complementary target sites in mRNA genes which can cause translation repression or cause cleavage, deadenylation and degradation of target mRNA genes (Yekta et al. 2004) (Fig. 21.1).

A number of miRNAs have been found dysregulated in white adipose tissue during obesity, and closely associated with obesity-related metabolic disorders (Ge et al. 2014). Fifteen specific circulating miRNAs are significantly deregulated in prepubertal obesity, including the decreased miR-221 and miR-28-3p and increased concentrations of miR-486-5p, miR-486-3p, miRmiR-130b, and miR-423-5p. 142-3p, The circulating concentrations of these miRNAs are significantly associated with body mass index and other measures of obesity (Prats-Puig et al. 2013). While morbidly obese patients show a marked increase in miR-140-5p, miR-142-3p and miR-222, the levels of miR-532-5p, miR-125b, miR-130b, miR-221, miR-15a, miR-423-5p, and miR-520c-3p decrease. Surgery-induced weight loss leads to a marked decrease of miR-140-5p, miR-122, miR-193a-5p, and miR-16-1, and upregulation of miR-221 and miR-199a-3p (Ortega et al. 2013). Fifteen overweight individuals who underwent Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery are examined for whether gene expression in perioperative omental adipose is associated with gastric bypass-induced weight loss. In these patients, RNA expression profiles from perioperative adipose tissue are correlated with weight loss outcome following bariatric surgery (Kim et al. 2008a). Ortega et al. showed that miR-10a, miR-34a, miR-100, miR-30a, miR-99a and miR-210 are up-regulated in inflamed adipocytes and subcutaneous fat depots from obese when compared obtained from lean individuals. to those Furthermore, mRNA and miRNA expressions in abdominal subcutaneous adipose tissue of 16 morbidly obese women have been assessed before and 2 years after laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. miRNA targeting mRNAs are upregulated in obese adipose tissue and inflamed adipocytes. A total of 5018 different mRNA probe sets and 15 miRNAs are differentially expressed after surgery-induced weight loss when compared with pre-operative samples (Ortega et al. 2010, 2015). Actually, 23 circulating miRNAs; Mus musculus (mmu)-miR-16, mmu-let-7i, mmu-miR-26a, mmu-miR-17, mmu-miR-107, mmu-miR-195, mmu-miR-20a, mmu-miR-25, mmu-miR-15b, mmu-miR-15a, mmu-let-7b, mmu-let-7a, mmulet-7c, mmu-miR-103, mmu-let-7f, mmu-miRmmu-miR-106b, 106a, mmu-miR-93, mmu-miR-23b, mmu-miR-21, mmu-miR-30b, mmu-miR-221, and mmu-miR-19b are significantly downregulated in diet induced obesity mice. Interestingly, all miRNAs are upregulated in diet-induced obesity with subsequent weight reduction achieved via low-fat diet feeding (Hsieh et al. 2015). In any way whatsoever, changes in metabolism associated with weight reduction achieved either through low-fat diet feeding or surgery-induced weight loss could reverse the obesity-related reductions in the expression of circulating miRNAs.

In adipose tissue, Forkhead box protein O1 (FOXO1) activation suppresses adipocyte differentiation through direct repression of PPAR. Antiadipogenic effects of FOXO1 result from antagonistic effects of FoxO1 and PPAR signaling as well as insulin signaling (Dowell et al. 2003). Compared with lean mice, FOXO1 accumulates in nuclei of obese adipocytes due to



Fig. 21.1 miRNAs play regulatory roles in many biological processes associated with obesity. Adipocyteselective miRNAs with the master regulators of adipogenesis, PPAR-gamma and CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein (C/EBP) transcription factors, coordinate adipogenic gene expression and determine the number of adipocytes in body fat depots (*HTA* Hypertrophic adipocyte; *C/EBP* CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein; *miR* MicroRNA; *FOXO1* Forkhead box transcription factor 1; *PPAR* Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor; *FABP4* Fatty acid binding protein 4; *NAMPT* Nicotinamide phosphoribosyltransferase; *NAD*+ Nicotinamide adenine dinu-

cleotide; *SIRT1* Silent information regulator 1; *SREBP* Sterol regulatory element-binding protein; *FAO* Fatty acid oxidation; *IS* Insulin signaling; *IR* Insulin resistance; *TRAF* TNF receptor associated factor; *IRAK* Interleukin-1 receptor-associated kinase; *SCD* Stearoyl coenzyme A desaturase-1; *ALDH3A2* Aldehyde dehydrogenase 3 family member A2; *CtBP2* Carboxy-terminal binding protein 2; *NF-kappaB* Nuclear factor-kappa B; *CREB* cyclic adenosine 3'5' monophosphate (*cAMP*) response element binding protein; *Wnt1* Wingless-type MMTV integration site family member 1)

impaired insulin action in these cells. Nuclear FOXO1 also up-regulates toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) (Fan et al. 2010). Actually, FOXO1 proteins are direct substrates of protein kinase B (Akt), which controls FOXO1 transcriptional activity by regulating its cytoplasmic/nuclear translocation (Brunet et al. 1999). Over-expression of miR-15a/b in pre-adipocytes is promoted in the early stage of adipocyte differentiation. FoxO1 is the target gene of miR-15a/b. The inhibition of FOXO1 expression caused by miR-15a/b over-expression has a positive effect on adipogenesis (Dong et al. 2014) (Fig. 21.1).

The expression of 40 miRNAs in preadipocytes and 31 miRNAs in adipocytes are significantly changed in obesity. While miR-221, miR-125b, miR-34a and miR-100 are upregulated and miR-130b, miR-210 and miR-185 are down-regulated in obese subjects; miR-130b and miR-210 are both down-regulated during differentiation of adipocytes in subcutaneous fat depots from obese subjects. Contrarily, miR-221, miR-222, miR-100 and miR-125b are down-regulated during adipogenesis and associated with body mass index in human adipose tissue. Only miR-34a is found to be positively up-regulated during adipogenesis and associated positively with body mass index (Ortega et al. 2010). The miRNA expressions in omental fat and blood from a total of 50 obese patients significantly correlate with body mass index, fasting blood glucose, and glycosylated hemoglobin. Furthermore, miR-17-5p and miR-132 differs significantly between obese and nonobese omental fat (Heneghan et al. 2011). In particular, miR-132 is shown to inhibit silent information regulator 1 (SIRT1) expression through a miR-132 binding site in the 3'-untranslated region of SIRT1. A decrease in SIRT1 activity increases activation of nuclear factor-kappaB (NF-kappaB) and transcription proinflammatory mediators. of Thus, in response to nutritional availability, induction of miR-132 decreases SIRT1-mediated deacetylation of p65 leading to NFkappaB dysregulation contributing to the chronic inflammatory state in adipose tissue. Indeed, circulating levels of interleukin-8 (IL-8) and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) are higher in primary human preadipocytes of obese individuals due to miR-132 overexpression (Strum et al. 2009). In fact, SIRT1 deacetylase activity is dependent on nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD⁺) levels. NAD⁺ levels are reduced in obesity. Hepatic miR-34a, is elevated in obesity and it decreases SIRT1 expression. At the same time, miR-34a reduces NAD⁺ levels and SIRT1 activity by targeting nicotinamide phosphoribosyltransferase (NAMPT), the rate-limiting enzyme for NAD⁺ biosynthesis. Eventually, miR-34a reduces both SIRT1 expression and activity in many ways during the obesity. Antagonism of miR-34a in diet-induced obese mice restores NAMPT/NAD+ levels and alleviates steatosis, inflammation, and glucose intolerance (Choi et al. 2013). On the other hand, miR-33, as an intronic miRNA located within the sterol regulatory element-binding protein (SREBP) genes, is one of the master regulators of cholesterol and fatty acid metabolism. SREBP-1 induction by insulin resistance leads to increased fatty acid and triglycerides synthesis. In humans two miR-33 genes are present; miR-33b, which is located in intron 17 of the

SREBP-1 gene on chromosome 17, and miR-33a, which is presented in intron 16 of the SREBP-2 gene on chromosome 22. The activation of SREBPs induces miR-33a and -b expression. Fatty acid oxidation and insulin signaling pathways are inhibited by over expression of miR-33a and -b. Inhibition of endogenous miR-33a and -b increases the activity of these two metabolic pathways (Gharipour and Sadeghi 2013). In fact, miRNAs have important roles on adipocyte differentiation and adipogenesis. miR-33b is induced upon differentiation of human preadipocytes, along with SREBP-1. miR-33b is an important regulator of adipogeninhibition of miR-33b esis. Furthermore, enhances lipid droplet accumulation. Conversely, overexpression of miR-33b impairs preadipocyte proliferation and reduces lipid droplet formation and the induction of PPARgamma target genes during differentiation (Price et al. 2016). Eleven miRNAs are identified that alter lipid droplets. In this respect, miR-181d is the most efficacious inhibitor, decreasing lipid droplets by about 60%. Additionally, miR-181d is also confirmed to reduce cellular triglycerides and cholesterol esters (Whittaker et al. 2010) (Fig. 21.1).

Macrophage infiltration, in particular, the number of M1 or classically activated macrophages increase in adipose tissue of obese individuals. Furthermore, macrophages inhibit adipocyte differentiation, potentially leading to adipocyte hypertrophy, altered secretion of adipokines and ectopic storage of lipid within nonadipose tissues (Heilbronn and Campbell 2008). Diet-induced obesity decreases expression of genes that are characteristic of M2 or alternatively activated macrophages while increasing expression of tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNFalpha) and inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) that are characteristic of M1 or classically activated macrophages (Lumeng et al. 2007). Collectively, macrophage polarization is a critical component of the inflammatory response in obese adipose tissue. Thereby, miR-223-regulated macrophage polarization is important for adipose tissue function. Macrophage accumulation is significantly higher in adipose tissue of

miR-223 deficient and high fat diet-fed mice. Furthermore, miR-223-deficient macrophages exhibit an increased ability for infiltration. Macrophage polarization directly contributes to the protective effect of miR-223 against dietinduced obesity-associated insulin resistance (Zhuang et al. 2012). Macrophage activation states could potentially alter the balance between adipocyte hypertrophy and hyperplasia through the control of preadipocyte survival and cell number. Thus, human primary monocytederived-macrophages exert an anti-apoptotic effect on human primary preadipocytes that is also dependent on the state of macrophage activation (Molgat et al. 2012). Infiltrated and activated macrophages produce extracellular reactive oxygen species (ROS) at high levels in adipose Extracellular tissue. superoxide dismutase (EC-SOD) is an anti-inflammatory enzyme that protects cells from the damaging effects of ROS. EC-SOD expression levels increase after the induction of adipocyte differentiation and then they decline (Adachi et al. 2009). According to another perspective, a higher degree of oxidized low density lipoprotein (oxLDL)-induced lipotoxic cell death within M2 macrophage population could contribute to a decrease in numbers of M2 cells, and thus, a relative increase in proportion of non-M2 cells, within macrophage populations can be seen. This macrophage accumulation is the pro-inflammatory characteristics of a predominantly M1-polarized state in the pathogenesis of obesity-associated inflammatory disorders (Isa et al. 2011). The amount of lipid retained in macrophages also depends on the regulated uptake of oxidized lipoproteins by scavenger receptors. miR-125a-5p can partly regulate oxLDL uptake of macrophages through reducing Lectin-like oxLDL receptor-1 (LOX-1) and CD68 expressions. miR-125a-5p and miR-9 were also significantly up-regulated in monocytes after exposure to ox-LDL. Five microR-NAs, microRNA-125a-5p, microRNA-9, microRNA-146a, microRNA-146b-5p, and microRNA-155 are aberrantly expressed after oxLDL treatment of human primary monocytes. miR-125a-5p may be an important regulator of the inflammatory response, lipid uptake in

oxLDL-stimulated monocyte/macrophages (Chen et al. 2009). The exposure of human THP-1 macrophages to oxLDL leads to upregulation of miR-155. Silencing of endogenous miR-155 in THP-1 cells significantly enhances oxLDL-induced lipid uptake, up-regulated the expression of scavenger receptors; LOX-1, CD36 and CD68. Consequently, the release of several cytokines including IL-6, IL-8, and TNF-alpha are promoted. Actually, miR-155 is a negative feedback regulator of oxLDL-stimulated THP-1 inflammatory responses and lipid uptake (Huang et al. 2010). In contrast, expression of miRNA-125a-5p mediates lipid uptake and decreases the secretion of IL-2, IL-6, TNF-alpha and transforming growth factor-beta (TGF-beta) in oxLDL-stimulated monocyte-derived macrophages (Chen et al. 2009). There is a link between fatty acids, TLR4-ER stress pathway and PPARgamma, ultimately adipocyte-driven recruitment of macrophages (Nguyen et al. 2012). TLRs and adapter proteins are overexpressed in peripheral blood mononuclear cells from obese subjects, which correlates with increased expression of TNF-alpha and IL-6. This correlation exhibits a potential pathophysiological link between obesity and inflammation leading to insulin resistance (Ahmad et al. 2012). A critical role of TLR and its downstream molecule, TNF receptor (TNFR)-associated factor 6 (TRAF6) has been documented in inflammatory response induced by fatty acid. Saturated fatty acids activate TLR4 signal pathway in human monocyte cells, THP-1. Subsequent to the activation of TLR4, its downstream molecule, TRAF6 is upregulated and eventually induces proinflammatory cytokine production. Actually TRAF6 is a target of miR-194. Overexpression of miR-194 directly decreases TRAF6 expression and attenuates the release of proinflammatory cytokine, TNF-alpha in palmitic acid-activated monocyte during the obesity-induced inflammation (Tian et al. 2015). In contrast, levels of miR-146a/b are positively correlated with TRAF6 mRNA and IL-1 receptorassociated kinase-1 (IRAK-1) mRNA levels (Takahashi et al. 2010). The key inflammatory signaling molecule IRAK-1 is also partially involved in mediating the effects of leptin. Leptin

increases the expression of IRAK-1 of human monocytes in obesity-related inflammation (Vaughan and Li 2010).

During adipogenesis, miRNAs can accelerate or inhibit adipocyte differentiation by acting on transcription factors and regulate signalling pathways related to adipogenesis, or blocking the mitotic clonal expansion stage, thus regulating adipocyte development (Chen et al. 2013). Retroperitoneal adipose tissue expresses five miRNAs that are related to adipocyte differentiation; miR-143, lipid metabolism; miR-103 and -107 and obesity; miR-221 and -222. Moreover, changes in miRNAs expression correlate with several adipocyte gene expressions. In this respect, miR-103 and -107 is correlated with genes involved in fatty acid metabolism, whereas miR-221 and miR-222 is correlated with the expression of adipocytokines (Parra et al. 2010). Moreover, miR-103 and miR-143 are upregulated during adipogenesis and downregulated during obesity. In fact, both miRNAs are highly conserved and are abundant in adipocytes. The level of miR-143 increases more dramatically during adipogenesis, in vivo. However, expression of miR-103 is induced approximately ninefold during adipogenesis (Xie et al. 2009a). Ectopic expression of miR-103 or miR-143 in preadipocytes accelerates the rate of fat cell formation, as measured both by the upregulation of many adipogenesis markers and by an increase in triglyceride accumulation at an early stage of adipogenesis. These changes are linked to the chronic local inflammation environment and enhances TNF-alpha levels in obese adipose tissue, since similar changes in the pattern of miRNA expression occurs after TNF-alpha treatment of differentiated adipocytes (Xie et al. 2009a). In contrast, inhibition of miR-143 prevents adipocyte-specific glucose transporter type 4 (GLUT4), hormone-sensitive lipase (HSL), FABP activating protein 2 (aP2) and PPARgamma2 gene expressions in human adipose tissue. Subsequent accumulation of triglycerides in primary sub-cutaneous pre-adipocytes suggests that miR-143 is normally involved in promoting adipocyte differentiation or function (Esau et al. 2004). miR-143 is involved in adipocyte differentiation and may act through target gene extracellular signal regulated kinase5 (ERK5) (Esau et al. 2004) (Fig. 21.1).

miR-192 has an impact on key lipogenic genes. The lipogenic enzymes, stearoyl coenzyme A desaturase (SCD)-1 and the fatty aldehyde dehydrogenase, aldehyde dehydrogenase 3 family member A2 (ALDH3A2) are demonstrated to be direct targets of miR-192. Thus, miR-192 may control adipocyte differentiation and lipid homeostasis (Mysore et al. 2016). Additionally, miR-342-3p is a powerful enhancer of the adipogenesis of human adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells that acts by inhibiting carboxy-terminal binding protein 2 (CtBP2) and by releasing the key adipogenic regulator C/ EBPalpha from CtBP2. Subsequently miR-342-3p activates the expression of adipogenic transcription factors and markers (Wang et al. 2015).

Although a small fraction of known miRNAs is significantly regulated during adipogenesis, miRNAs can adjust protein synthesis from thousands of genes by direct or indirect effects (Selbach et al. 2008). To compare miRNA expression levels in normal and obese states at a genome-wide scale, the expression of more than 370 miRNAs in enriched epididymal adipocytes from leptin deficient ob/ob and diet-induced obese mice have been profiled. A total of 71 miR-NAs are expressed at significantly different levels in adipocytes from wild type and leptin deficient mice of the same gender and age, whereas 35 miRNAs are differentially expressed between control and diet-induced obese mice (Xie et al. 2009a). However, comparison of miRNA expressions between subcutaneous and omental fat from human individuals revealed little differences in these two fat depots, overall (Klöting et al. 2009). These changes of miRNA expression profile in adipocyte of ob/ob mice cannot result from leptin deficiency alone, but also is dependent on diet induced obesity (Xie et al. 2009a). Actually, miRNAs play a role in adipocyte differentiation, additionally miRNAs play also a critical regulatory role in adipocyte metabolism. Overexpression of miRNA378/378 during adipogenesis can increase triacylglycerol accumulation due to increased de novo lipogenesis (Gerin et al. 2010). Furthermore, increased miR-335 expressions are associated with an elevated body, liver and white adipose tissue weight, and hepatic triglyceride and cholesterol levels in genetically obese mice. miR-335 levels also closely correlate with the expression levels of adipocyte differentiation markers, PPAR-gamma, aP2, and fatty acid synthase (FAS) (Nakanishi et al. 2009). However, in white adipose tissue, miR-27a is more abundantly expressed in stromal vascular cell fraction than in mature adipocyte fraction. Thus, ectopic expression of miR-27a in preadipocytes represses adipocyte differentiation by reducing PPAR-gamma expression. Interestingly, the level of miR-27a in mature adipocyte fraction of obese mice is more down-regulated than that of lean mice (Kim et al. 2010). The overexpression of miR-27 results in blockade of expression of PPAR-gamma and C/EBPalpha, the two master regulators of adipogenesis. Nevertheless, expression of miR-27 is increased in fat tissue of obese mice and regulated by hypoxia which is an important extracellular stress associated with obesity (Lin et al. 2009). Although PPAR-gamma contains a putative binding site for miR-27, miR-27 does not repress the level of PPARgamma protein in differentiating 3T3-L1 cells (Xie et al. 2009b).

While the levels of miR-143 increase in differentiating adipocytes, inhibition of miR-143 effectively inhibits adipocyte differentiation. Thereby, miR-143 is involved in adipocyte differentiation and may act through target gene Erk5 (Esau et al. 2004). Big Mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) (Bmk1), also known as Erk5, is a member of the MAPK signaling pathway that is required for epidermal growth factor (EGF)induced cell proliferation. Bmk1 activation occurs through the cell cycle in response to tyrosine kinase signaling (Kato et al. 1998). On the other hand, the miR-27 gene family is downregulated during adipogenic differentiation. Overexpression of miR-27 specifically inhibits adipocyte formation by preventing the expression of PPAR-gamma and C/EBPalpha (Lin et al. 2009). miR-27 is also upregulated by hypoxia, which is characterized in adipose tissue of obese individuals. Interestingly, this miRNA is found to be also upregulated in adipose tissue of genetically obese ob/ob mice, suggesting that the miR-27 gene family is a class of negative regulators involved in the obesity condition (Lin et al. 2009).

Excess lipids can also accumulate ectopically in the kidney, contributing the damage through toxic processes. The kidney is negatively affected by dyslipidemia, lipid accumulation and changes in circulating adipokines that bring about alterations in renal lipid metabolism and promote insulin resistance, generation of ROS and ER stress, ultimately leading to alterations in the glomerular filtration barrier and renal failure. miRNAs and long non-coding RNAs are of relevance for the early detection of lipid-associated kidney disease (Izquierdo-Lahuerta et al. 2016). Moreover, the overexpression of miR-15b suppresses the protein expression of insulin receptor through targeting insulin receptor 3'-untranslated region directly, resulting in an impairment of the insulin signaling in hepatocytes. Finally, the overexpression of miR-15b is related to the pathogenesis of hepatic insulin resistance in saturated fatty acid-induced obesity (Yang et al. 2015). Liver-specific deletion of insulin-induced gene 1 (Insig1) leads to higher hepatic and plasma triglyceride levels by inhibiting the processing of SREBPs. miR-24 deficiency prevents SREBP inhibition, and subsequent expression of lipogenic genes. miR-24 promotes hepatic lipid accumulation and hyperlipidemia by repressing Insig1 (Ng et al. 2014). While both non-alcoholic steatohepatitis and fatty degeneration of hepatocytes correlate negatively with the expression levels of Homo sapiens (hsa)-miR-125b, they are positively associated with the expression levels of primary (pri)-miR-16-2 and pri-miR-7-1 (Sharma et al. 2013).

Lipolysis is the biochemical pathway responsible for the catabolism of cellular triacylglycerol (TG). Lipolytic TG breakdown is a central metabolic process leading to the generation of free fatty acids and glycerol. Adipose triglyceride lipase converts TG to diacylglycerol (DAG). HSL is responsible for the hydrolysis of DAG, and monoglyceride lipase eventually hydrolyzes monoacylglyceride, yielding glycerol and free fatty acid (Lass et al. 2011). Control of lipolysis is imperative to prevent lipotoxicity in obesity. miR-124a attenuates RNA and protein expression of the major TG hydrolase, adipose triglyceride lipase. Thereby, ectopic expression of miR-124a in adipocytes leads to reduced lipolysis and increases cellular TAG accumulation, lipid storage and plasma fatty acid concentration (Das et al. 2015). miR-145 represses lipolysis by targeting FOXO1 and alpha/beta hydrolase domain 5 (ABHD5) and downregulation of FOXO1 and ABHD5 attenuates lipolysis. Thus, these findings establish KH-type splicing regulatory protein (KSRP) and miR-145 as important negative regulators of lipolysis in lipid droplets of white adipose tissue. Overexpression of KSRP upregulates miR-145 and attenuates lipolysis (Lin et al. 2014).

Kruppel-like factors (KLF) 5 is another important transcription factor participating in adipogenesis that is affected by miRNA. Thus, miR-448 represses the KLF5 mRNA. Overexpression of miR-448 reduces KLF5 together with adipocyte differentiation. In contrast, reduction in miR-448 promotes increased adipocyte differentiation, meanwhile, expression of adipogenic genes and triglyceride accumulation is reduced (Kinoshita et al. 2010). Tryptophan hydroxylase-1, a rate-limiting enzyme for the synthesis of serotonin (5-hydroxytryptamine; 5-HT), is expressed in adipocytes and is required for their differentiation. 5-HT type 2A receptor (5-HT(2A)R) and a 5-HT(2C)R antagonists adipocyte differentiation. inhibit Because 5-HT(2C)R mRNA levels are up-regulated during adipocyte differentiation and miR-448 is located in the fourth intron of 5-HT(2C). miR-448-mediated repression of KLF5 is a negative regulator for adipocyte differentiation (Kinoshita et al. 2010). The inhibitory effect of 5-HT on lipolysis enhances the anti-lipolytic effect of insulin (Hansson et al. 2016). Thus, KLF5 is upregulated and triglyceride concentration is increased when the miR-448 is introduced into preadipocytes (Kinoshita et al. 2010).

miR-130 strongly affects adipocyte differentiation, as overexpressing miR-130 impairs adipogenesis and reducing miR-130 enhances adipogenesis. miR-130 potently represses PPARgamma expression by targeting both the PPARgamma mRNA coding and 3'-untranslated regions. Adipose tissue from obese women contains significantly lower miR-130 and higher PPAR-gamma mRNA levels than that from nonobese women (Lee et al. 2011).

Another member of the PPAR family, PPARalpha is targeted by miR-519d. The treatment of primary human visceral pre-adipocytes with miR-519d or anti-miR-519d results in an increase and decrease in adipogenesis, respectively. miR-519d over-expression with resultant PPAR-alpha repression is related to metabolic dysfunction and adipocyte hypertrophy in subcutaneous fat tissue of severely obese individuals (Martinelli et al. 2010). Adenovirus early region 1-A-like inhibitor of differentiation 1 (EID 1) is a nuclear receptor co-regulator, which is shown to be important for adipogenesis. Its deficiency inhibits adipocyte differentiation in human adiposederived mesenchymal stem cells. EID 1 is a direct target of miR-138, which is observed to be downregulated during adipogenesis of human adipose mesenchymal stem cells. miR-138 overexpression reduces triglyceride accumulation and inhibits the expression of PPAR-gamma and other adipogenic markers (Yang et al. 2011).

Adipogenesis in mesenchymal stem cells from younger donors is 2.3-fold higher than that of mesenchymal stem cells from older donors. Ninety-five per cent of the changed miRNAs are downregulated with age. hMSCs-Ad have more than 85% of significantly changed miRNAs downregulated with age. hMSCs-Ad from young donors, compared with those from older donors, have significantly elevated potential to differentiate toward adipogenic lineages. The miRNAs directed toward the MAPK/ERK system are expressed at higher levels in cells from older donors. hMSCs-Ad from older donors also exhibit significantly elevated levels of NF-kappaB, in response to downregulation of the MAPK/ERK system to prevent proliferation and inhibit apoptotic stimuli (Pandey et al. 2011).

Forty-two differently expressed miRNAs (meta-signature miRNAs) in mature adipocytes are compared to human stromal vascular cells or human adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Meta-signature miRNAs are specific for adipogenesis, several of which are correlated with cell differentiation, Wingless-type MMTV integration site family (Wnt) insulin receptor signaling pathway, MAPK signaling and lipid metabolic process. Seventy-nine miRNAs are found to be differentially expressed, most of which are located in obesity related chromosomal regions. In particular, hsa-let-7 family, hsa-miR-15a-5p, hsa-miR-27a-3p, hsa-miR-106b-5p, hsa-miR-148a-3p and hsa-miR-26b-5p have a great importance in adipogenesis. miR-146b-5p, miR-335, miR-424, miR-1275, miR-155, miR-1268, miR-148a, miR-26b, miR-132, miR-365, miR-1908, miR-93 and miR-720 are changed more than threefold in mature adipocyte. More importantly, the highest fold change is observed in miR-146b in mature adipocyte (Shi et al. 2016). Additionally, the levels of miR-148a, miR-26b, miR-30, and miR-199a increase in differentiating human adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells. Especially, miR-148a expression levels also increase in adipose tissues from obese people. Therefore, miR-148a is used as a biomarker of obesity in human subjects. It represents a cyclic adenosine mono phosphate (cAMP) response element-binding (CREB)-modulated miRNA that acts to repress Wnt1 signaling, thereby promotes adipocyte differentiation. miR-148a acts by suppressing its target gene, Wnt1, which is an endogenous inhibitor of adipogenesis (Shi et al. 2015). In a similar manner, the overexpression of miR-342-3p markedly promotes the differentiation of hMSCs into an adipogenic lineage. Adipogenesis is significantly blocked by miR-342-3p downregulation. Carboxy-terminal binding protein 2 (CtBP2) is a direct target of miR-342-3p in this process. The effects of the inhibition of CtBP2 are similar to those of miR-342-5p overexpression on adipogenic differentiation, promoting the release of C/EBPalpha from CtBP2 binding. miR-342-3p is a powerful enhancer of the adipogenesis of hMSCs-Ad that acts by inhibiting CtBP2 and releasing the key adipogenic regulator C/EBPalpha from CtBP2

(Wang et al. 2015). The level of miR-204-5p is

shown to be gradually upregulated during adipo-

cytic differentiation, together with the mRNA expression of the critical adipogenic transcription factors (C/EBPalpha and PPAR-gamma), and the mature adipogenic marker FABP4. miR-204-5p regulates adipogenesis by controlling dishevelled segment polarity protein 3 (DVL3) expression and subsequently inhibiting the activation of the Wnt/beta-catenin signaling pathway (He et al. 2015) (Fig. 21.1).

Adipose lipid storage functions to prevent peripheral lipotoxicity (Kahn et al. 2006). TGFbeta represses Smad3 mRNA expression. Contrarily, Smad3 overexpression mimicks and enhances the TGF-beta response. Smad3 signaling mediates the differentiation-inhibiting and proliferative responses to TGF-beta (Choy et al. 2000). TGF-beta inhibits the transcriptional activity of C/EBPbeta, and this repression may result in decreased adipocyte marker mRNA levels and reduced adipogenesis. TGF-beta signaling and Smad3 inhibit transcription at C/EBP binding sites. Actually, Smad proteins are transcriptional modulators that mediate multiple signaling pathways. Thus, Smad3 cooperates with Smad4 to repress the transactivation function of C/EBPs, without affecting C/EBP binding to the promoter DNA sequences of target genes. TGFbeta blocks adipogenesis by this mechanism (Choy and Derynck 2003). Smad3-deficient mice have reduced adiposity associated with impaired lipid accumulation and adipogenesis. These mice are resistant to high fat diet-induced obesity. The expression of adipose triglyceride lipase and HSL are decreased by approximately twofold. In addition to elevated plasma triglycerides, the reduced free fatty acid and glycerol levels are associated with decreased lipolysis. Fat mass reflects the ratio between lipogenesis and lipolysis. The expression of several antiadipogenic factors and reduced PPAR gamma2 expression, suggests that Smad3 deficiency inhibits adipogenesis (Tan et al. 2011).

miR-21 expression is transiently increased after induction of adipogenic differentiation. Overexpression of miR-21 decreases both protein and mRNA levels of TGF-beta receptor 2 (TGF-betaR2). Decreased expression of TGFbetaR2 during adipogenic differentiation of hMSCs-Ad is in concordance with an increase in the level of miR-21. Overexpression or inhibition of miR-21 alters Smad3 phosphorylation without affecting total levels of Smad3 protein (Kim et al. 2009). As mentioned above, TGFbeta blocks adipogenesis. Eventually, overexpression of TGF-beta1 in adipose tissue severely reduces both white and brown adipose tissue masses, as adipocytes fail to differentiate (Clouthier et al. 1997). This result also provide a reasonable explanation of how mature adipose tissues can contain high levels of TGF-beta despite its strong inhibitory action on adipogenic differentiation (Kim et al. 2009). While miR-21 significantly promotes adipocyte differentiation, it increases adiponectin mRNA and protein expression and decreases activator protein 1 (AP-1) protein level. The overexpression of AP-1 could absolutely reverse the stimulatory effect of miR-21 on adiponectin. Eventually, miR-21 plays an important role in the regulation of adipocyte differentiation and adiponectin expression by inhibiting AP-1 expression (Kang et al. 2013b). There are 17 microRNAs with upregulated expression; the highest levels are found for miR-21. Meanwhile, the expression of 33 microRNAs is downregulated, among which downregulation of miR-24 is the most extensive one. In this case, miR-24 significantly inhibits adipocyte differentiation and maturity. Additionally, miR-24 significantly decreases the expression of FABP4, while it upregulates AP-1 expression. In contrast, miR-21 has no effect on FABP4 protein and mRNA expression. In brief, miRNA expression profiles change markedly during adipocyte differentiation (Kang et al. 2013a). Due to the ubiquity of endogenous fatty acids and the high intracellular concentration of FABP4, the inhibitor miRNAs need to have greater repressive potency than endogenous fatty acids (Zhang et al. 2014). Generally, adipocyte FABP4 interacts with HSL and modulates its catalytic activity by integrating with several signalling networks. In this process, control of inflammatory responses is potentially through c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)/inhibitor of kappa kinase (IKK) and insulin action in the adipocyte (Furuhashi and Hotamisligil 2008).

miR-138 is significantly down-regulated during adipogenic differentiation. Overexpression of miR-138 could effectively reduce lipid droplets accumulation and inhibits expression of key adipogenic transcription factors, as well as several other adipogenic marker genes, such as FABP4 and lipoprotein lipase (Yang et al. 2011). In this case, miR-138 indirectly regulates PPAR-gamma, an adipogenic transcription factor driving adipogenic gene expression in human mesenchymal stem cells (Rosen and MacDougald 2006).

Hypertrophic obesity is characterized with inflammation and a dysregulated adipose tissue. However, the number of preadipocytes in the abdominal subcutaneous adipose tissue capable of undergoing differentiation to adipose cells is reduced in hypertrophic obesity. This is likely to promote ectopic lipid accumulation that promotes insulin resistance and cardiometabolic risk (Gustafson et al. 2009). Obesity-induced cardiac hypertrophy and contractile reserves are ameliorated by antagonizing cardiomyocyte-specific miR-451 activity in mice via activation of adenosine monophosphate (AMP)-activated protein kinase (AMPK). Loss of miR-451 function reduces palmitate-induced lipotoxicity. In this respect, phosphorylated AMPK are increased and phosphorylated mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) is reduced in cardiomyocytes. AMPK decreases myocardial ceramide content. A reduction in ceramide content attenuates the lipotoxic cardiomyopathy (Kuwabara et al. 2015). miRNA targeting is primarily through "seed-matched sites" located within 3'-untranslated regions. Both computational and experimental studies show that each miRNA likely targets approximately 400 mRNAs and that almost half of these in mammalian cells are targeted by one or more miRNAs (Bartel 2009). miRNAs may directly regulate expression of over 30% of human genes (Xie et al. 2005). In total of more than 45,000 miRNA target sites within human 3'-untranslated regions have been maintained. Actually, more than 60% of human protein-coding genes have been under selective pressure to maintain pairing to miRNAs (Bartel 2009; Friedman et al. 2009). In this respect, several miRNAs may induce or decrease adipocyte

differentiation and adipogenesis in obese conditions. miR-301a attenuates saturated free fatty acid-induced activation of PPAR-gamma and production of proinflammatory cytokines in white adipose tissues. miR-301a directly targets the 3'-untranslated regions of PPAR-gamma. Consequently, miR-301a overexpression results in a decrease of PPAR-gamma protein expression, whereas PPAR-gamma overexpression reverses the inhibition of adipocyte differentiation by miR-301a (Li et al. 2016). However, miR-375 expression is increased after induction of adipogenic differentiation. Overexpression of miR-375 subsequently enhances adipocyte differentiation, as evidenced by its ability to increase mRNA levels of both C/EBPalpha and PPARgamma2. This is followed by induction of aP2 and triglyceride accumulation. Furthermore, overexpression of miR-375 suppresses phosphorylation levels of ERK1/2. As a consequence, miR-375 promotes adipocyte differentiation, possibly through modulating the ERK-PPARgamma2-aP2 pathway (Ling et al. 2011). According to the findings of Kajimoto et al. majority of miRNAs may modulate adipocyte function after differentiation rather than initiating the differentiation. The types of miRNAs involved in adipocyte function may vary between human adipocytes. The antisense inhibition of miR-10b, 15, 26a, 34c, 98, 99a, 101, 101b, 143, 152, 183, 185, 224, and let-7b, all of which are up-regulated during adipogenesis, do not affect adipocyte differentiation in terms of marker gene expression and the accumulation of lipid droplets (Kajimoto et al. 2006). As mentioned above, miRNAs are important regulators of fat cell development. Many miRNAs are differentially expressed in different fat depots and between normal and obese adipose tissue they are likely associated with proper function of adipose tissue. The remarkable inverse regulatory pattern for many miRNAs during adipogenesis and obesity is important in adipose tissue dysfunction of obese humans and during the chronic inflammation in obesity with insulin resistance (Xie et al. 2009b). In this context, miR-193b/-126/-26a increase adiponectin secretion when overexpressed in human adipocytes. However, in human

white adipose tissue only miR-193b expression correlates with adiponectin gene expression and homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) (Belarbi et al. 2015). miR-26b expression is increased in mature adipocytes and is gradually upregulated during adipocyte differentiation, whereas its inhibition effectively suppresses adipocyte differentiation by decreasing lipid droplets and triglyceride accumulation (Song et al. 2014). Furthermore, miR-26b level is reduced in insulin-resistant adipocytes of visceral adipose tissue from obese individuals. Actually, miR-26b promotes insulin-stimulated glucose uptake and increases insulin-stimulated GLUT4 translocation to the plasma membrane in human mature adipocytes. In this respect, miR-26b modulates insulin-stimulated Akt activation via inhibition of its target gene, phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN), and significantly increases insulin sensitivity via the PTEN/ phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt pathway. The expression level of miR-26b negatively correlates with increasing body mass index and HOMA-IR in human obese subjects (Xu et al. 2015). Reduced expression of the miR-25-93-106b cluster, or miR-93 alone, increases fat mass and, subsequently causes insulin resistance. A vicious cycle in which pre-diabetic conditions characterized by impaired glucose tolerance and insulin resistance leads to reduced miR-93 levels that in turn accelerates adipogenesis. Suppression of miR-93 augments white adipose tissue by increasing adipocyte precursors through the pluripotency-associated transcription factor Tbx3 and by increasing adipogenesis through SIRT7. Eventually, miR-93 serves as an important regulator for adipogenesis in visceral white fat. About 5% of pre-adipocytes are replicated at any time and 1-5% of adipocytes are replaced each day. This process appears to be tightly controlled by miR-93 (Cioffi et al. 2015). Indeed, SIRT7 (deacetylates histone H3 lysine 18) positively regulates the protein level of testicular receptor 4 nuclear receptor (TR4)/TGF-beta-activated kinase 1 (TAK1), a nuclear receptor involved in lipid metabolism. Activation of TR4 target genes increases fatty acid uptake and triglyceride synthesis or storage. Deficiency of SIRT7 has a protective effect against high fat diet-induced obesity. Lack of SIRT7 causes the decrease of the expression of genes related to inflammation (Yoshizawa et al. 2014).

In any way, impairment of adipogenesis contributes to the development of obesity-related insulin resistance. Fifty upregulated and 29 downregulated miRNAs are identified in insulinresistant adipocytes including a 50-fold increase in miR-320 expression. miR-320 increases in insulin-resistant adipocytes. Actually, the p85 subunit of PI3K is a potential target of miR-320 and its inhibition increases insulin sensitivity by improving insulin-PI3K signaling pathways. Insulin sensitivity is increased in insulin-resistant adipocytes, by increasing p85 expression, phosphorylation of Akt and the protein expression of GLUT4 (Ling et al. 2009). miR-29a has strong regulatory functions in obesity as a positive regulator of insulin secretion in vivo by sensitizing beta-cells to overt diabetes. In contrast, in the liver both miR-29a and miR-29c are important negative regulators of insulin signaling via PI3K regulation (Dooley et al. 2016). The increase in miR-29 level causes insulin resistance, similar to that of incubation with high glucose and insulin in combination, which, in turn, induce miR-29a and miR-29b expression (He et al. 2007). On the other hand, miR-125a-3p expressed by abdominal omental adipose tissues is much higher in obese men than women. A negative association of miR-125a-3p with the insulin receptor and PI3K expressions is defined. In this context, increased miR- 125a-3p expression in omental adipose tissues may be a characteristic feature of insulin resistance in obese men (Yeh et al. 2014). Collectively, expression of miR-17-5p, miR-132, miR-134, miR-181a, miR-27a, miR-30e, miR-140, miR-147, miR-155, miR-197, and miR-210 play a role in the link between adipose tissue dysfunction and the development of obesity associated disorders. In particular, miR17-5p and miR-132 have impact in obesity related insulin resistance. Approximately, 7% of the detectable miRNAs are significantly associated with adipocyte size, suggesting that these miRNAs are involved in the development of adipocyte hypertrophy (Klöting et al. 2009). miRNA-132 regulates expression of the CREB protein, which plays a role in glucose homeostasis (Mayr and Montminy 2001). mTOR is a critical regulator of adipogenesis and systemic energy metabolism. Ablation of mTOR in adipose tissues causes insulin resistance. Furthermore, mTOR is required for adipocyte differentiation (Shan et al. 2016). Increases in the expression of IL-13 receptor alpha 1, (IL13RA1), mTOR, IL-20, Semaphorin-4C (SEMA4C) and FAS have been detected and negatively correlated with regulatory miRNA in white adipose tissue which are collected from 24 obese patients undergoing bariatric surgery with biopsy-proven non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) (Estep et al. 2015). miR-451 is involved in cardiomyopathy due to palmitate-induced lipotoxicity through the suppression of the Liver Kinase B1 (LKB1)/AMPK pathway. Palmitate-induced lipotoxicity is ameliorated in cardiomyocyte-specific miR-451deficient mice compared to controls. In these miR-451-deficient mice, protein levels of Cab39 and phosphorylated AMPK are increased, while phosphorylated mTOR is reduced (Kuwabara et al. 2015).

In subcutaneous white adipose tissue obtained from 56 subjects, 11 miRNAs are present in all subjects and downregulated in obesity. Of these, miR-126 binds directly to the 3'-untranslated regions of chemokine ligand 2 (CCL2) mRNA, miR-193b regulates CCL2 production indirectly through a network of transcription factors. Increased adipocyte CCL2 secretion may initiate adipose inflammation by attracting the migration cells of inflammatory into the tissue. Overexpression of miR-193b and miR-126 in a human monocyte/macrophage cell line attenuates CCL2 production. The levels of the two miRNAs in subcutaneous white adipose tissue are significantly associated with regulation of adipose inflammation through their effects on CCL2 release from human adipocytes and macrophages (Arner et al. 2012).

Freshly isolated mature adipocytes, from obese individuals have an increased expression of mitogen-activated protein 4 kinase 4 (MAP4K4), which is known to inhibit PPARgamma induction. Therefore, number of preadipocytes in the abdominal subcutaneous tissue that can undergo differentiation is reduced in obesity with enlarged fat cells (Isakson et al. 2009). Virtually, MAP4K4, a TNF-alphaactivated kinase, is a direct target of miR-30d. Overexpression of miR-30d protects beta-cells against TNF-alpha suppression on both insulin transcription and insulin secretion through the down-regulation of MAP4K4 by the miR-30d. However, miR-30d expression decreases in obesity (Zhao et al. 2012). miR-30 represents 4.9% of the miRNA reads in adipocytes. The miR-30 family is a positive, key regulator of adipocyte differentiation in human adipose tissue-derived stem cell. The up-regulation of miR-30 expression is triggered at early stages of adipocyte differentiation and increases until terminal differentiation (Zaragosi et al. 2011).

The expression of miR-143 in the mesenteric fat is up-regulated in mice fed a high-fat diet. Increased miR-143 expression is associated with an elevated body weight and mesenteric fat weight. Furthermore, miR-143 levels are closely correlated with expression levels of adipocyte differentiation markers such as PPAR-gamma and aP2 as well as plasma levels of leptin (Takanabe et al. 2008). Adipogenic differentiation is impaired by miR-369-5p, whereas it is highly increased by miR-371. FABP4 is a direct target of miR-369-5p. miR-369-5p and miR-371 as antagonistic regulators of adipogenic differentiation (Bork et al. 2011). The miR let-7 is upregulated after induction of adipogenesis as an important regulator in adipocytes. Therefore, let-7 may have important implications in the amount and function of adipose tissue in human obesity (Sun et al. 2009).

Heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1)-adiponectin regulatory axis can be manipulated to ameliorate the deleterious effects of increased insulin resistance, obesity and the metabolic syndrome (Li et al. 2008). Up-regulation of HO-1 causes adipose remodeling, smaller adipocytes, and increases adiponectin secretion of human bone marrowderived adipocytes. The anti-obesity effect of HO-1 induction results in an increase in adiponectin secretion, a decrease in TNF-alpha and IL-6, and a reduction in weight gain (Kim et al. 2008b). The induction of HO-1 is effective in suppressing adipocyte differentiation, as evidenced by an increase in the canonical adipocytesderived regulatory protein Wnt cascade and a decrease in the paternally expressed 1 (Peg-1)/ Mesoderm-specific transcript (Mest). HO-1 mediated-increase in Wnt10b, and decrease in Peg-1/Mest results in the maintenance of preadipocytes in their undifferentiated state with the slowing of the differentiation process. Wnt signaling cascade modulates the adipocyte phenotype by regulating the transcriptional factors that play a role in adipogenesis (Vanella et al. 2013) (Fig. 21.1). HO-1 activity is reduced in obesity. Increase in HO-1 protein levels ameliorates insulin resistance and compensatory hyperinsulinemia. Incubation of adipocytes with insulin results in a significant decrease in levels of the miRNAs, miR-155, miR-183, and miR-872. Insulin increases HO-1 protein expression in 3T3-L1 adipocytes via PI3K and protein kinase C (PKC)-dependent pathways and miRNAs downregulation (Chang et al. 2011). Adipocytederived microvesicles (ADMs) contain RNA without typical 28S and 18S ribosomal RNA inside the vesicles. ADMs contain approximately 7000 mRNAs and 140 microRNAs. ADMs mediate transport of adiponectin and resistin gene transcripts into macrophages. ADM plays a role as a intercellular communication tool by transporting RNA (Ogawa et al. 2010). Meanwhile, specific miRNAs regulate endothelial cell functions and angiogenesis. Let7-f, miR-27b, and miR-130a are identified pro-angiogenic miRNAs. In contrast, miR-221 and miR-222 inhibit endothelial cell migration, proliferation, and angiogenesis (Urbich et al. 2008).

The maturation of miRNAs is mediated by the two RNase III endonucleases Dicer and Drosha (Urbich et al. 2008). Dicer-dependent loss of microRNAs in hypothalamic neurons of adult mice causes chronic overactivation of the signaling pathways involving PI3K, Akt, and mTOR. Imbalance in the levels of neuropeptides results in severe hyperphagic obesity (Vinnikov et al. 2014). Twenty-four miRNAs are downregulated more than twofold after Dicer deletion. The most downregulated miRNAs are mmu-miR-215 and mmu-miR-194. 18 miRNAs are upregulated more than twofold, including mmu-miR-195 and mmu-miR-199b. Consistent with the accumulation of lipids, Dicer deletion causes a marked decrease of microsomal triglyceride transfer protein, long-chain fatty acyl-CoA ligase 5, fatty acid binding protein, and very-long-chain fatty acyl-CoA dehydrogenase (Huang et al. 2012). Precursors of approximately 60-70 nucleotides (pre-miRNA) is cleaved in the cytoplasm by Dicer into the mature 22 nucleotide miRNA. The mature miRNA incorporates into the RNAinduced silencing complex (RISC) which directs the miRNA to the target mRNA leading either to translational repression or degradation of the target mRNA (Bartel 2004; Urbich et al. 2008). One miRNA can cooperatively bind to the same 3'-untranslated regions (Doench et al. 2003).

Computational analysis indicates a relevant role of miRNAs in modulating the expression of genes involved in signaling pathways such as lipid and protein metabolism, circadian rhythm and cell cycle that are well-known to be affected in obesity (Villard et al. 2015). In this respect, miRNAs regulate multiple pathways including insulin signaling, adipokine expression, adipogenesis, lipid metabolism, and food intake regulation. Thereby, miRNA-based therapeutics may be an innovative and attractive treatment modality (Deiuliis 2016). In another aspect, lifestyle interventions and bariatric surgery, known to restore metabolic functions, may also modify the concentrations of circulating miRNAs (Villard et al. 2015).

3 Conclusion

The regulatory role of miRNAs changes in different species or different cells. During adipogenesis, miRNAs can accelerate or inhibit adipocyte differentiation by acting on transcription factors, regulating signalling pathways related to adipogenesis (Chen et al. 2013). In this context, the remarkable inverse miRNA profile reveals a controversy between miRNAs and adipogenesis for human pre-adipocytes and mature adipocytes. Thereby, some miRNAs may represent biomarkers and therapeutic targets for obesity and obesity-related complications (Ortega et al. 2010). miRNA based therapeutics targeting obesity may provide recommendations for future research which could lead to the treatment of obesity (McGregor and Choi 2011). However, the broad-spectrum and redundancy of miRNA– target interactions seems to pose a great difficulty in developing miRNA therapeutics (Alexander et al. 2011).

References

- Adachi, T., T. Toishi, H. Wu, T. Kamiya, and H. Hara. 2009. Expression of extracellular superoxide dismutase during adipose differentiation in 3T3-L1 cells. *Redox Report* 14: 34–40. doi:10.1179/1351000 09X392467.
- Ahmad, R., A. Al-Mass, V. Atizado, A. Al-Hubail, F. Al-Ghimlas, M. Al-Arouj, A. Bennakhi, S. Dermime, and K. Behbehani. 2012. Elevated expression of the toll like receptors 2 and 4 in obese individuals: Its significance for obesity-induced inflammation. *Journal of Inflammation (London)* 9: 48. doi:10.1186/1476-9255-9-48.
- Alexander, R., H. Lodish, and L. Sun. 2011. MicroRNAs in adipogenesis and as therapeutic targets for obesity. *Expert Opinion on Therapeutic Targets* 15: 623–636. doi:10.1517/14728222.2011.561317.
- Arner, E., N. Mejhert, A. Kulyté, P.J. Balwierz, M. Pachkov, M. Cormont, S. Lorente-Cebrián, A. Ehrlund, J. Laurencikiene, P. Hedén, K. Dahlman-Wright, J.-F. Tanti, Y. Hayashizaki, M. Rydén, I. Dahlman, E. van Nimwegen, C.O. Daub, and P. Arner. 2012. Adipose tissue microRNAs as regulators of CCL2 production in human obesity. *Diabetes* 61: 1986–1993. doi:10.2337/db11-1508.
- Bartel, D.P. 2004. MicroRNAs: Genomics, biogenesis, mechanism, and function. *Cell* 116: 281–297.
- — —. 2009. MicroRNAs: Target recognition and regulatory functions. *Cell* 136: 215–233. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2009.01.002.
- Belarbi, Y., N. Mejhert, S. Lorente-Cebrián, I. Dahlman, P. Arner, M. Rydén, and A. Kulyté. 2015. MicroRNA-193b Controls Adiponectin Production in Human White Adipose Tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 100: E1084–E1088. doi:10.1210/jc.2015-1530.
- Bork, S., P. Horn, M. Castoldi, I. Hellwig, A.D. Ho, and W. Wagner. 2011. Adipogenic differentiation of human mesenchymal stromal cells is down-regulated by microRNA-369-5p and up-regulated by microRNA-371. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 226: 2226–2234. doi:10.1002/jcp.22557.

- Brunet, A., A. Bonni, M.J. Zigmond, M.Z. Lin, P. Juo, L.S. Hu, M.J. Anderson, K.C. Arden, J. Blenis, and M.E. Greenberg. 1999. Akt promotes cell survival by phosphorylating and inhibiting a Forkhead transcription factor. *Cell* 96: 857–868.
- Chang, C.-L., L.-C. Au, S.-W. Huang, C. Fai Kwok, L.-T. Ho, and C.-C. Juan. 2011. Insulin up-regulates heme oxygenase-1 expression in 3 T3-L1 adipocytes via PI3-kinase- and PKC-dependent pathways and heme oxygenase-1-associated microRNA downregulation. *Endocrinology* 152: 384–393. doi:10.1210/ en.2010-0493.
- Chen, T., Z. Huang, L. Wang, Y. Wang, F. Wu, S. Meng, and C. Wang. 2009. MicroRNA-125a-5p partly regulates the inflammatory response, lipid uptake, and ORP9 expression in oxLDL-stimulated monocyte/ macrophages. *Cardiovascular Research* 83: 131–139. doi:10.1093/cvr/cvp121.
- Chen, L., J. Song, J. Cui, J. Hou, X. Zheng, C. Li, and L. Liu. 2013. microRNAs regulate adipocyte differentiation. *Cell Biology International* 37: 533–546. doi:10.1002/cbin.10063.
- Choi, S.-E., T. Fu, S. Seok, D.-H. Kim, E. Yu, K.-W. Lee, Y. Kang, X. Li, B. Kemper, and J.K. Kemper. 2013. Elevated microRNA-34a in obesity reduces NAD+ levels and SIRT1 activity by directly targeting NAMPT. *Aging Cell* 12: 1062–1072. doi:10.1111/acel.12135.
- Choy, L., and R. Derynck. 2003. Transforming growth factor-beta inhibits adipocyte differentiation by Smad3 interacting with CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein (C/ EBP) and repressing C/EBP transactivation function. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 9609–9619. doi:10.1074/jbc.M212259200.
- Choy, L., J. Skillington, and R. Derynck. 2000. Roles of autocrine TGF-beta receptor and Smad signaling in adipocyte differentiation. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 149: 667–682.
- Cioffi, M., M. Vallespinos-Serrano, S.M. Trabulo, P.J. Fernandez-Marcos, A.N. Firment, B.N. Vazquez, C.R. Vieira, F. Mulero, J.A. Camara, U.P. Cronin, M. Perez, J. Soriano, B.G. Galvez, A. Castells-Garcia, V. Haage, D. Raj, D. Megias, S. Hahn, L. Serrano, A. Moon, A. Aicher, and C. Heeschen. 2015. MiR-93 Controls Adiposity via Inhibition of Sirt7 and Tbx3. *Cell Reports* 12: 1594–1605. doi:10.1016/j. celrep.2015.08.006.
- Clouthier, D.E., S.A. Comerford, and R.E. Hammer. 1997. Hepatic fibrosis, glomerulosclerosis, and a lipodystrophy-like syndrome in PEPCK-TGF-beta1 transgenic mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 100: 2697–2713. doi:10.1172/JCI119815.
- Cristancho, A.G., and M.A. Lazar. 2011. Forming functional fat: A growing understanding of adipocyte differentiation. *Nature Reviews. Molecular Cell Biology* 12: 722–734. doi:10.1038/nrm3198.
- Das, S.K., E. Stadelmeyer, S. Schauer, A. Schwarz, H. Strohmaier, T. Claudel, R. Zechner, G. Hoefler, and P.W. Vesely. 2015. Micro RNA-124a regulates lipolysis via adipose triglyceride lipase and comparative gene identification 58. *International Journal of*

Molecular Sciences 16: 8555–8568. doi:10.3390/ ijms16048555.

- de Ferranti, S., and D. Mozaffarian. 2008. The perfect storm: Obesity, adipocyte dysfunction, and metabolic consequences. *Clinical Chemistry* 54: 945–955. doi:10.1373/clinchem.2007.100156.
- Deiuliis, J.A. 2016. MicroRNAs as regulators of metabolic disease: Pathophysiologic significance and emerging role as biomarkers and therapeutics. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(40): 88–101. doi:10.1038/ijo.2015.170.
- Doench, J.G., C.P. Petersen, and P.A. Sharp. 2003. siR-NAs can function as miRNAs. *Genes & Development* 17: 438–442. doi:10.1101/gad.1064703.
- Dong, P., Y. Mai, Z. Zhang, L. Mi, G. Wu, G. Chu, G. Yang, and S. Sun. 2014. MiR-15a/b promote adipogenesis in porcine pre-adipocyte via repressing FoxO1. Acta Biochimica et Biophysica Sinica 46: 565–571. doi:10.1093/abbs/gmu043.
- Dooley, J., J.E. Garcia-Perez, J. Sreenivasan, S.M. Schlenner, R. Vangoitsenhoven, A.S. Papadopoulou, L. Tian, S. Schonefeldt, L. Serneels, C. Deroose, K.A. Staats, B. Van der Schueren, B. De Strooper, O.P. McGuinness, C. Mathieu, and A. Liston. 2016. The microRNA-29 family dictates the balance between homeostatic and pathological glucose handling in diabetes and obesity. *Diabetes* 65: 53–61. doi:10.2337/db15-0770.
- Dowell, P., T.C. Otto, S. Adi, and M.D. Lane. 2003. Convergence of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma and Foxo1 signaling pathways. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 45485–45491. doi:10.1074/jbc.M309069200.
- Esau, C., X. Kang, E. Peralta, E. Hanson, E.G. Marcusson, L.V. Ravichandran, Y. Sun, S. Koo, R.J. Perera, R. Jain, N.M. Dean, S.M. Freier, C.F. Bennett, B. Lollo, and R. Griffey. 2004. MicroRNA-143 regulates adipocyte differentiation. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 52361–52365. doi:10.1074/ jbc.C400438200.
- Estep, J.M., Z. Goodman, H. Sharma, E. Younossi, H. Elarainy, A. Baranova, and Z. Younossi. 2015. Adipocytokine expression associated with miRNA regulation and diagnosis of NASH in obese patients with NAFLD. *Liver International* 35: 1367–1372. doi:10.1111/liv.12555.
- Fan, W., H. Morinaga, J.J. Kim, E. Bae, N.J. Spann, S. Heinz, C.K. Glass, and J.M. Olefsky. 2010. FoxO1 regulates Tlr4 inflammatory pathway signalling in macrophages. *The EMBO Journal* 29: 4223–4236. doi:10.1038/emboj.2010.268.
- Friedman, R.C., K.K.-H. Farh, C.B. Burge, and D.P. Bartel. 2009. Most mammalian mRNAs are conserved targets of microRNAs. *Genome Research* 19: 92–105. doi:10.1101/gr.082701.108.
- Furuhashi, M., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2008. Fatty acidbinding proteins: Role in metabolic diseases and potential as drug targets. *Nature Reviews. Drug Discovery* 7: 489–503. doi:10.1038/nrd2589.
- Ge, Q., S. Brichard, X. Yi, and Q. Li. 2014. microRNAs as a new mechanism regulating adipose tissue

inflammation in obesity and as a novel therapeutic strategy in the metabolic syndrome. *Journal of Immunology Research* 2014: 987285. doi:10.1155/2014/987285.

- Gerin, I., G.T. Bommer, C.S. McCoin, K.M. Sousa, V. Krishnan, and O.A. MacDougald. 2010. Roles for miRNA-378/378* in adipocyte gene expression and lipogenesis. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 299: E198–E206. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00179.2010.
- Gharipour, M., and M. Sadeghi. 2013. Pivotal role of microRNA-33 in metabolic syndrome: A systematic review. ARYA Atherosclerosis 9: 372–376.
- Gilad, S., E. Meiri, Y. Yogev, S. Benjamin, D. Lebanony, N. Yerushalmi, H. Benjamin, M. Kushnir, H. Cholakh, N. Melamed, Z. Bentwich, M. Hod, Y. Goren, and A. Chajut. 2008. Serum microRNAs are promising novel biomarkers. *PLoS One* 3: e3148. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0003148.
- Guduric-Fuchs, J., A. O'Connor, B. Camp, C.L. O'Neill, R.J. Medina, and D.A. Simpson. 2012. Selective extracellular vesicle-mediated export of an overlapping set of microRNAs from multiple cell types. *BMC Genomics* 13: 357. doi:10.1186/1471-2164-13-357.
- Gustafson, B., S. Gogg, S. Hedjazifar, L. Jenndahl, A. Hammarstedt, and U. Smith. 2009. Inflammation and impaired adipogenesis in hypertrophic obesity in man. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology* and Metabolism 297: E999–E1003. doi:10.1152/ ajpendo.00377.2009.
- Hansson, B., A. Medina, C. Fryklund, M. Fex, and K.G. Stenkula. 2016. Serotonin (5-HT) and 5-HT2A receptor agonists suppress lipolysis in primary rat adipose cells. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 474: 357–363. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2016.04.110.
- He, A., L. Zhu, N. Gupta, Y. Chang, and F. Fang. 2007. Overexpression of micro ribonucleic acid 29, highly up-regulated in diabetic rats, leads to insulin resistance in 3 T3-L1 adipocytes. *Molecular Endocrinology* (*Baltimore, Md.*) 21: 2785–2794. doi:10.1210/ me.2007-0167.
- He, H., K. Chen, F. Wang, L. Zhao, X. Wan, L. Wang, and Z. Mo. 2015. miR-204-5p promotes the adipogenic differentiation of human adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells by modulating DVL3 expression and suppressing Wnt/β-catenin signaling. *International Journal of Molecular Medicine* 35: 1587–1595. doi:10.3892/ijmm.2015.2160.
- Heilbronn, L.K., and L.V. Campbell. 2008. Adipose tissue macrophages, low grade inflammation and insulin resistance in human obesity. *Current Pharmaceutical Design* 14: 1225–1230.
- Heneghan, H.M., N. Miller, O.J. McAnena, T. O'Brien, and M.J. Kerin. 2011. Differential miRNA expression in omental adipose tissue and in the circulation of obese patients identifies novel metabolic biomarkers. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 96: E846–E850. doi:10.1210/ jc.2010-2701.

- Hsieh, C.-H., C.-S. Rau, S.-C. Wu, J.C.-S. Yang, Y.-C. Wu, T.-H. Lu, S.-L. Tzeng, C.-J. Wu, and C.-W. Lin. 2015. Weight-reduction through a low-fat diet causes differential expression of circulating microRNAs in obese C57BL/6 mice. *BMC Genomics* 16: 699. doi:10.1186/ s12864-015-1896-3.
- Huang, R., G. Hu, B. Lin, Z. Lin, C. Sun. 2010. MicroRNA-155 silencing enhances inflammatory response and lipid uptake in oxidized low-density lipoprotein-stimulated human THP-1 macrophages. *Journal of Investigative Medicine* 58: 961–967. doi:10.231/JIM.0b013e3181ff46d7.
- Huang, T.-C., N.A. Sahasrabuddhe, M.-S. Kim, D. Getnet, Y. Yang, J.M. Peterson, B. Ghosh, R. Chaerkady, S.D. Leach, L. Marchionni, G.W. Wong, and A. Pandey. 2012. Regulation of lipid metabolism by Dicer revealed through SILAC mice. *Journal of Proteome Research* 11: 2193–2205. doi:10.1021/ pr2009884.
- Isa, S.A., J.S. Ruffino, M. Ahluwalia, A.W. Thomas, K. Morris, and R. Webb. 2011. M2 macrophages exhibit higher sensitivity to oxLDL-induced lipotoxicity than other monocyte/macrophage subtypes. *Lipids* in *Health and Disease* 10: 229. doi:10.1186/1476-511X-10-229.
- Isakson, P., A. Hammarstedt, B. Gustafson, and U. Smith. 2009. Impaired preadipocyte differentiation in human abdominal obesity: Role of Wnt, tumor necrosis factor-alpha, and inflammation. *Diabetes* 58: 1550– 1557. doi:10.2337/db08-1770.
- Izquierdo-Lahuerta, A., C. Martínez-García, and G. Medina-Gómez. 2016. Lipotoxicity as a trigger factor of renal disease. *Journal of Nephrology* 29: 603– 610. doi:10.1007/s40620-016-0278-5.
- Kahn, S.E., R.L. Hull, and K.M. Utzschneider. 2006. Mechanisms linking obesity to insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. *Nature* 444: 840–846. doi:10.1038/ nature05482.
- Kajimoto, K., H. Naraba, and N. Iwai. 2006. MicroRNA and 3T3-L1 pre-adipocyte differentiation. RNA 12: 1626–1632. doi:10.1261/rna.7228806.
- Kang, M., L.M. Yan, Y.M. Li, W.Y. Zhang, H. Wang, A.Z. Tang, and H.S. Ou. 2013a. Inhibitory effect of microRNA-24 on fatty acid-binding protein expression on 3T3-L1 adipocyte differentiation. *Genetics* and Molecular Research 12: 5267–5277. doi:10.4238/2013.November.7.1.
- Kang, M., L.-M. Yan, W.-Y. Zhang, Y.-M. Li, A.-Z. Tang, and H.-S. Ou. 2013b. Role of microRNA-21 in regulating 3T3-L1 adipocyte differentiation and adiponectin expression. *Molecular Biology Reports* 40: 5027–5034. doi:10.1007/s11033-013-2603-6.
- Kato, Y., R.I. Tapping, S. Huang, M.H. Watson, R.J. Ulevitch, and J.D. Lee. 1998. Bmk1/Erk5 is required for cell proliferation induced by epidermal growth factor. *Nature* 395: 713–716. doi:10.1038/27234.
- Kim, K., B. Perroud, G. Espinal, D. Kachinskas, I. Austrheim-Smith, B.M. Wolfe, and C.H. Warden. 2008a. Genes and networks expressed in perioperative

omental adipose tissue are correlated with weight loss from Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(32): 1395–1406. doi:10.1038/ ijo.2008.106.

- Kim, D.H., A.P. Burgess, M. Li, P.L. Tsenovoy, F. Addabbo, J.A. McClung, N. Puri, and N.G. Abraham. 2008b. Heme oxygenase-mediated increases in adiponectin decrease fat content and inflammatory cytokines tumor necrosis factor-alpha and interleukin-6 in Zucker rats and reduce adipogenesis in human mesenchymal stem cells. *The Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics* 325: 833–840. doi:10.1124/jpet.107.135285.
- Kim, Y.J., S.J. Hwang, Y.C. Bae, and J.S. Jung. 2009. MiR-21 regulates adipogenic differentiation through the modulation of TGF-beta signaling in mesenchymal stem cells derived from human adipose tissue. *Stem Cells* 27: 3093–3102. doi:10.1002/stem.235.
- Kim, S.Y., A.Y. Kim, H.W. Lee, Y.H. Son, G.Y. Lee, J.-W. Lee, Y.S. Lee, and J.B. Kim. 2010. miR-27a is a negative regulator of adipocyte differentiation via suppressing PPARgamma expression. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 392: 323–328. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2010.01.012.
- Kinoshita, M., K. Ono, T. Horie, K. Nagao, H. Nishi, Y. Kuwabara, R. Takanabe-Mori, K. Hasegawa, T. Kita, and T. Kimura. 2010. Regulation of adipocyte differentiation by activation of serotonin (5-HT) receptors 5-HT2AR and 5-HT2CR and involvement of microRNA-448-mediated repression of KLF5. *Molecular Endocrinology* 24: 1978–1987. doi:10.1210/me.2010-0054.
- Klöting, N., S. Berthold, P. Kovacs, M.R. Schön, M. Fasshauer, K. Ruschke, M. Stumvoll, and M. Blüher. 2009. MicroRNA expression in human omental and subcutaneous adipose tissue. *PLoS One* 4: e4699. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0004699.
- Kuwabara, Y., T. Horie, O. Baba, S. Watanabe, M. Nishiga, S. Usami, M. Izuhara, T. Nakao, T. Nishino, K. Otsu, T. Kita, T. Kimura, and K. Ono. 2015. MicroRNA-451 exacerbates lipotoxicity in cardiac myocytes and highfat diet-induced cardiac hypertrophy in mice through suppression of the LKB1/AMPK pathway. *Circulation Research* 116: 279–288. doi:10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.116.304707.
- Lass, A., R. Zimmermann, M. Oberer, and R. Zechner. 2011. Lipolysis - a highly regulated multi-enzyme complex mediates the catabolism of cellular fat stores. *Progress in Lipid Research* 50: 14–27. doi:10.1016/j. plipres.2010.10.004.
- Lee, E.K., M.J. Lee, K. Abdelmohsen, W. Kim, M.M. Kim, S. Srikantan, J.L. Martindale, E.R. Hutchison, H.H. Kim, B.S. Marasa, R. Selimyan, J.M. Egan, S.R. Smith, S.K. Fried, and M. Gorospe. 2011. miR-130 suppresses adipogenesis by inhibiting peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma expression. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 31: 626–638. doi:10.1128/MCB.00894-10.
- Lefterova, M.I., and M.A. Lazar. 2009. New developments in adipogenesis. *Trends in Endocrinology and*

Metabolism 20: 107–114. doi:10.1016/j. tem.2008.11.005.

- Lewis, B.P., C.B. Burge, and D.P. Bartel. 2005. Conserved seed pairing, often flanked by adenosines, indicates that thousands of human genes are microRNA targets. *Cell* 120: 15–20. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2004.12.035.
- Li, M., D.H. Kim, P.L. Tsenovoy, S.J. Peterson, R. Rezzani, L.F. Rodella, W.S. Aronow, S. Ikehara, and N.G. Abraham. 2008. Treatment of obese diabetic mice with a heme oxygenase inducer reduces visceral and subcutaneous adiposity, increases adiponectin levels, and improves insulin sensitivity and glucose tolerance. *Diabetes* 57: 1526–1535. doi:10.2337/ db07-1764.
- Li, H., M. Xue, J. Xu, and X. Qin. 2016. MiR-301a is involved in adipocyte dysfunction during obesityrelated inflammation via suppression of PPARγ. *Pharmazie* 71: 84–88.
- Lin, Q., Z. Gao, R.M. Alarcon, J. Ye, and Z. Yun. 2009. A role of miR-27 in the regulation of adipogenesis. *The FEBS Journal* 276: 2348–2358.
- Lin, Y.-Y., C.-F. Chou, M. Giovarelli, P. Briata, R. Gherzi, and C.-Y. Chen. 2014. KSRP and MicroRNA 145 are negative regulators of lipolysis in white adipose tissue. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 34: 2339–2349. doi:10.1128/MCB.00042-14.
- Ling, H.-Y., H.-S. Ou, S.-D. Feng, X.-Y. Zhang, Q.-H. Tuo, L.-X. Chen, B.-Y. Zhu, Z.-P. Gao, C.-K. Tang, W.-D. Yin, L. Zhang, and D.-F. Liao. 2009. CHANGES IN microRNA (miR) profile and effects of miR-320 in insulin-resistant 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *Clinical and Experimental Pharmacology & Physiology* 36: e32–e39. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1681.2009.05207.x.
- Ling, H.-Y., G.-B. Wen, S.-D. Feng, Q.-H. Tuo, H.-S. Ou, C.H. Yao, B.-Y. Zhu, Z.-P. Gao, L. Zhang, and D.-F. Liao. 2011. MicroRNA-375 promotes 3T3-L1 adipocyte differentiation through modulation of extracellular signal-regulated kinase signalling. *Clinical and Experimental Pharmacology & Physiology* 38: 239–246. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1681.2011.05493.x.
- Lumeng, C.N., J.L. Bodzin, and A.R. Saltiel. 2007. Obesity induces a phenotypic switch in adipose tissue macrophage polarization. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 117: 175–184. doi:10.1172/JCI29881.
- Martinelli, R., C. Nardelli, V. Pilone, T. Buonomo, R. Liguori, I. Castanò, P. Buono, S. Masone, G. Persico, P. Forestieri, L. Pastore, and L. Sacchetti. 2010. miR-519d overexpression is associated with human obesity. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 18: 2170– 2176. doi:10.1038/oby.2009.474.
- Mayr, B., and M. Montminy. 2001. Transcriptional regulation by the phosphorylation-dependent factor CREB. *Nature Reviews. Molecular Cell Biology* 2: 599–609. doi:10.1038/35085068.
- McGregor, R.A., and M.S. Choi. 2011. microRNAs in the regulation of adipogenesis and obesity. *Current Molecular Medicine* 11: 304–316.
- Molgat, A.S.D., A. Gagnon, C. Foster, and A. Sorisky. 2012. The activation state of macrophages alters their
ability to suppress preadipocyte apoptosis. *The Journal of Endocrinology* 214: 21–29. doi:10.1530/JOE-12-0114.

- Mysore, R., Y. Zhou, S. Sädevirta, H. Savolainen-Peltonen, P.A. Nidhina Haridas, J. Soronen, M. Leivonen, A.-P. Sarin, P. Fischer-Posovszky, M. Wabitsch, H. Yki-Järvinen, and V.M. Olkkonen. 2016. MicroRNA-192* impairs adipocyte triglyceride storage. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1861: 342– 351. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2015.12.019.
- Nakanishi, N., Y. Nakagawa, N. Tokushige, N. Aoki, T. Matsuzaka, K. Ishii, N. Yahagi, K. Kobayashi, S. Yatoh, A. Takahashi, H. Suzuki, O. Urayama, N. Yamada, and H. Shimano. 2009. The up-regulation of microRNA-335 is associated with lipid metabolism in liver and white adipose tissue of genetically obese mice. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 385: 492–496. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2009.05.058.
- Ng, R., H. Wu, H. Xiao, X. Chen, H. Willenbring, C.J. Steer, and G. Song. 2014. Inhibition of microRNA-24 expression in liver prevents hepatic lipid accumulation and hyperlipidemia. *Hepatology* 60: 554–564. doi:10.1002/hep.27153.
- Nguyen, M.T.A., A. Chen, W.J. Lu, W. Fan, P.-P. Li, D.Y. Oh, and D. Patsouris. 2012. Regulation of chemokine and chemokine receptor expression by PPARγ in adipocytes and macrophages. *PLoS One* 7: e34976. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0034976.
- Ogawa, R., C. Tanaka, M. Sato, H. Nagasaki, K. Sugimura, K. Okumura, Y. Nakagawa, and N. Aoki. 2010. Adipocyte-derived microvesicles contain RNA that is transported into macrophages and might be secreted into blood circulation. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 398: 723–729. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2010.07.008.
- Ortega, F.J., and J.M. Fernández-Real. 2013. Inflammation in adipose tissue and fatty acid anabolism: When enough is enough! *Hormone and Metabolic Research* 45: 1009–1019. doi:10.1055/s-0033-1358690.
- Ortega, F.J., J.M. Moreno-Navarrete, G. Pardo, M. Sabater, M. Hummel, A. Ferrer, J.I. Rodriguez-Hermosa, B. Ruiz, W. Ricart, B. Peral, and J.M. Fernández-Real. 2010. MiRNA expression profile of human subcutaneous adipose and during adipocyte differentiation. *PLoS One* 5: e9022. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0009022.
- Ortega, F.J., J.M. Mercader, V. Catalán, J.M. Moreno-Navarrete, N. Pueyo, M. Sabater, J. Gómez-Ambrosi, R. Anglada, J.A. Fernández-Formoso, W. Ricart, G. Frühbeck, and J.M. Fernández-Real. 2013. Targeting the circulating microRNA signature of obesity. Clinical Chemistry 59: 781-792. doi:10.1373/clinchem.2012.195776.
- Ortega, F.J., J.M. Mercader, J.M. Moreno-Navarrete, L. Nonell, E. Puigdecanet, J.I. Rodriquez-Hermosa, O. Rovira, G. Xifra, E. Guerra, M. Moreno, D. Mayas, N. Moreno-Castellanos, J.A. Fernández-Formoso, W. Ricart, F.J. Tinahones, D. Torrents, M.M. Malagón,

and J.M. Fernández-Real. 2015. Surgery-induced weight loss is associated with the downregulation of genes targeted by microRNAs in adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 100: E1467–E1476. doi:10.1210/jc.2015-2357.

- Pandey, A.C., J.A. Semon, D. Kaushal, R.P. O'Sullivan, J. Glowacki, J.M. Gimble, and B.A. Bunnell. 2011. MicroRNA profiling reveals age-dependent differential expression of nuclear factor κB and mitogenactivated protein kinase in adipose and bone marrow-derived human mesenchymal stem cells. *Stem Cell Research & Therapy* 2: 49. doi:10.1186/scrt90.
- Parra, P., F. Serra, and A. Palou. 2010. Expression of adipose microRNAs is sensitive to dietary conjugated linoleic acid treatment in mice. *PLoS One* 5: e13005. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0013005.
- Peng, Y., S. Yu, H. Li, H. Xiang, J. Peng, and S. Jiang. 2014. MicroRNAs: Emerging roles in adipogenesis and obesity. *Cellular Signalling* 26: 1888–1896. doi:10.1016/j.cellsig.2014.05.006.
- Prats-Puig, A., F.J. Ortega, J.M. Mercader, J.M. Moreno-Navarrete, M. Moreno, N. Bonet, W. Ricart, A. López-Bermejo, and J.M. Fernández-Real. 2013. Changes in circulating microRNAs are associated with childhood obesity. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 98: E1655–E1660. doi:10.1210/jc.2013-1496.
- Price, N.L., B. Holtrup, S.L. Kwei, M. Wabitsch, M. Rodeheffer, L. Bianchini, Y. Suárez, and C. Fernández-Hernando. 2016. SREBP-1c/microRNA 33b genomic loci control adipocyte differentiation. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 36: 1180–1193. doi:10.1128/MCB.00745-15.
- Rosen, E.D., and O.A. MacDougald. 2006. Adipocyte differentiation from the inside out. *Nature Reviews*. *Molecular Cell Biology* 7: 885–896. doi:10.1038/ nrm2066.
- Selbach, M., B. Schwanhäusser, N. Thierfelder, Z. Fang, R. Khanin, and N. Rajewsky. 2008. Widespread changes in protein synthesis induced by microRNAs. *Nature* 455: 58–63. doi:10.1038/nature07228.
- Shan, T., P. Zhang, Q. Jiang, Y. Xiong, Y. Wang, and S. Kuang. 2016. Adipocyte-specific deletion of mTOR inhibits adipose tissue development and causes insulin resistance in mice. *Diabetologia* 59: 1995–2004. doi:10.1007/s00125-016-4006-4.
- Sharma, H., M. Estep, A. Birerdinc, A. Afendy, A. Moazzez, H. Elariny, Z. Goodman, V. Chandhoke, A. Baranova, and Z.M. Younossi. 2013. Expression of genes for microRNA-processing enzymes is altered in advanced non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology* 28: 1410–1415. doi:10.1111/jgh.12268.
- Shi, C., M. Zhang, M. Tong, L. Yang, L. Pang, L. Chen, G. Xu, X. Chi, Q. Hong, Y. Ni, C. Ji, and X. Guo. 2015. miR-148a is associated with obesity and modulates adipocyte differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells through wnt signaling. *Scientific Reports* 5: 9930. doi:10.1038/srep09930.

- Shi, C., F. Huang, X. Gu, M. Zhang, J. Wen, X. Wang, L. You, X. Cui, C. Ji, and X. Guo. 2016. Adipogenic miRNA and meta-signature miRNAs involved in human adipocyte differentiation and obesity. *Oncotarget* 7: 40830–40845. doi:10.18632/ oncotarget.8518.
- Song, G., G. Xu, C. Ji, C. Shi, Y. Shen, L. Chen, L. Zhu, L. Yang, Y. Zhao, and X. Guo. 2014. The role of microRNA-26b in human adipocyte differentiation and proliferation. *Gene* 533: 481–487. doi:10.1016/j. gene.2013.10.011.
- Strum, J.C., J.H. Johnson, J. Ward, H. Xie, J. Feild, A. Hester, A. Alford, and K.M. Waters. 2009. MicroRNA 132 regulates nutritional stress-induced chemokine production through repression of SirT1. *Molecular Endocrinology (Baltimore, Md.)* 23: 1876– 1884. doi:10.1210/me.2009-0117.
- Sun, T., M. Fu, A.L. Bookout, S.A. Kliewer, and D.J. Mangelsdorf. 2009. MicroRNA let-7 regulates 3T3-L1 adipogenesis. *Molecular Endocrinology (Baltimore, Md.*) 23: 925–931. doi:10.1210/me.2008-0298.
- Takahashi, Y., M. Satoh, Y. Minami, T. Tabuchi, T. Itoh, and M. Nakamura. 2010. Expression of miR-146a/b is associated with the Toll-like receptor 4 signal in coronary artery disease: Effect of renin-angiotensin system blockade and statins on miRNA-146a/b and Toll-like receptor 4 levels. *Clinical Science (London, England)* 1979(119): 395–405. doi:10.1042/CS20100003.
- Takanabe, R., K. Ono, Y. Abe, T. Takaya, T. Horie, H. Wada, T. Kita, N. Satoh, A. Shimatsu, and K. Hasegawa. 2008. Up-regulated expression of microRNA-143 in association with obesity in adipose tissue of mice fed high-fat diet. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 376: 728–732. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2008.09.050.
- Tan, C.K., N. Leuenberger, M.J. Tan, Y.W. Yan, Y. Chen, R. Kambadur, W. Wahli, and N.S. Tan. 2011. Smad3 deficiency in mice protects against insulin resistance and obesity induced by a high-fat diet. *Diabetes* 60: 464–476. doi:10.2337/db10-0801.
- Tian, H., C. Liu, X. Zou, W. Wu, C. Zhang, and D. Yuan. 2015. MiRNA-194 regulates palmitic acid-induced toll-like receptor 4 inflammatory responses in THP-1 cells. *Nutrients* 7: 3483–3496. doi:10.3390/ nu7053483.
- Urbich, C., A. Kuehbacher, and S. Dimmeler. 2008. Role of microRNAs in vascular diseases, inflammation, and angiogenesis. *Cardiovascular Research* 79: 581–588. doi:10.1093/cvr/cvn156.
- Vanella, L., K. Sodhi, D.H. Kim, N. Puri, M. Maheshwari, T.D. Hinds, L. Bellner, D. Goldstein, S.J. Peterson, J.I. Shapiro, and N.G. Abraham. 2013. Increased heme-oxygenase 1 expression in mesenchymal stem cell-derived adipocytes decreases differentiation and lipid accumulation via upregulation of the canonical Wnt signaling cascade. *Stem Cell Research & Therapy* 4: 28. doi:10.1186/scrt176.
- Vaughan, T., and L. Li. 2010. Molecular mechanism underlying the inflammatory complication of leptin in

macrophages. *Molecular Immunology* 47: 2515–2518. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2010.06.006.

- Villard, A., L. Marchand, C. Thivolet, and S. Rome. 2015. Diagnostic value of cell-free circulating microRNAs for obesity and type 2 diabetes: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Molecular Biomarkers & Diagnosis* 6: 251. doi:10.4172/2155-9929.1000251.
- Vinnikov, I.A., K. Hajdukiewicz, J. Reymann, J. Beneke, R. Czajkowski, L.C. Roth, M. Novak, A. Roller, N. Dörner, V. Starkuviene, F.J. Theis, H. Erfle, G. Schütz, V. Grinevich, and W. Konopka. 2014. Hypothalamic miR-103 protects from hyperphagic obesity in mice. *The Journal of Neuroscience* 34: 10659–10674. doi:10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.4251-13.2014.
- Wang, L., L. Xu, M. Xu, G. Liu, J. Xing, C. Sun, and H. Ding. 2015. Obesity-associated MiR-342-3p promotes adipogenesis of mesenchymal stem cells by suppressing CtBP2 and releasing C/EBPα from CtBP2 binding. *Cellular Physiology and Biochemistry* 35: 2285–2298. doi:10.1159/000374032.
- Whittaker, R., P.A. Loy, E. Sisman, E. Suyama, P. Aza-Blanc, R.S. Ingermanson, J.H. Price, and P.M. McDonough. 2010. Identification of MicroRNAs that control lipid droplet formation and growth in hepatocytes via high-content screening. *Journal of Biomolecular Screening* 15: 798–805. doi:10.1177/1087057110374991.
- Xie, X., J. Lu, E.J. Kulbokas, T.R. Golub, V. Mootha, K. Lindblad-Toh, E.S. Lander, and M. Kellis. 2005. Systematic discovery of regulatory motifs in human promoters and 3' UTRs by comparison of several mammals. *Nature* 434: 338–345. doi:10.1038/ nature03441.
- Xie, H., B. Lim, and H.F. Lodish. 2009a. MicroRNAs induced during adipogenesis that accelerate fat cell development are downregulated in obesity. *Diabetes* 58: 1050–1057. doi:10.2337/db08-1299.
- Xie, H., L. Sun, and H.F. Lodish. 2009b. Targeting microR-NAs in obesity. *Expert Opinion on Therapeutic Targets* 13: 1227–1238. doi:10.1517/14728220903190707.
- Xu, G., C. Ji, G. Song, C. Zhao, C. Shi, L. Song, L. Chen, L. Yang, F. Huang, L. Pang, N. Zhang, Y. Zhao, and X. Guo. 2015. MiR-26b modulates insulin sensitivity in adipocytes by interrupting the PTEN/PI3K/AKT pathway. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(39): 1523–1530. doi:10.1038/ijo.2015.95.
- Yang, Z., C. Bian, H. Zhou, S. Huang, S. Wang, L. Liao, and R.C. Zhao. 2011. MicroRNA hsa-miR-138 inhibits adipogenic differentiation of human adipose tissuederived mesenchymal stem cells through adenovirus EID-1. *Stem Cells and Development* 20: 259–267. doi:10.1089/scd.2010.0072.
- Yang, W.-M., H.-J. Jeong, S.-W. Park, and W. Lee. 2015. Obesity-induced miR-15b is linked causally to the development of insulin resistance through the repression of the insulin receptor in hepatocytes. *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research* 59: 2303–2314. doi:10.1002/mnfr.201500107.

- Yeh, C.-L., I.-C. Cheng, Y.-C. Hou, W. Wang, and S.-L. Yeh. 2014. MicroRNA-125a-3p expression in abdominal adipose tissues is associated with insulin signalling gene expressions in morbid obesity: Observations in Taiwanese. Asia Pacific Journal of Clinical Nutrition 23: 331–337.
- Yekta, S., I.-H. Shih, and D.P. Bartel. 2004. MicroRNAdirected cleavage of HOXB8 mRNA. *Science* 304: 594–596. doi:10.1126/science.1097434.
- Yoshizawa, T., M.F. Karim, Y. Sato, T. Senokuchi, K. Miyata, T. Fukuda, C. Go, M. Tasaki, K. Uchimura, T. Kadomatsu, Z. Tian, C. Smolka, T. Sawa, M. Takeya, K. Tomizawa, Y. Ando, E. Araki, T. Akaike, T. Braun, Y. Oike, E. Bober, and K. Yamagata. 2014. SIRT7 controls hepatic lipid metabolism by regulating the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway. *Cell Metabolism* 19: 712–721. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2014.03.006.
- Zaragosi, L.-E., B. Wdziekonski, K.L. Brigand, P. Villageois, B. Mari, R. Waldmann, C. Dani, and P. Barbry. 2011. Small RNA sequencing reveals miR-

642a-3p as a novel adipocyte-specific microRNA and miR-30 as a key regulator of human adipogenesis. *Genome Biology* 12: R64. doi:10.1186/gb-2011-12-7-r64.

- Zhang, M., W. Zhu, and Y. Li. 2014. Small molecule inhibitors of human adipocyte fatty acid binding protein (FABP4). *Medicinal chemistry (Shāriqah (United Arab Emirates))* 10: 339–347.
- Zhao, X., R. Mohan, S. Özcan, and X. Tang. 2012. MicroRNA-30d induces insulin transcription factor MafA and insulin production by targeting mitogenactivated protein 4 kinase 4 (MAP4K4) in pancreatic β-cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 31155–31164. doi:10.1074/jbc.M112.362632.
- Zhuang, G., C. Meng, X. Guo, P.S. Cheruku, L. Shi, H. Xu, H. Li, G. Wang, A.R. Evans, S. Safe, C. Wu, and B. Zhou. 2012. A novel regulator of macrophage activation: miR-223 in obesity-associated adipose tissue inflammation. *Circulation* 125: 2892–2903. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.087817.

The Interactions Between Kynurenine, Folate, Methionine and Pteridine Pathways in Obesity

Ayse Basak Engin and Atilla Engin

Abstract

Obesity activates both innate and adaptive immune responses in adipose tissue. Elevated levels of eosinophils with depression of monocyte and neutrophil indicate the deficiencies in the immune system of morbidly obese individuals. Actually, adipose tissue macrophages are functional antigen-presenting cells that promote the proliferation of interferongamma (IFN-gamma)-producing CD4+ T cells in adipose tissue of obese subjects. Eventually, diet-induced obesity is associated with the loss of tissue homeostasis and development of type 1 inflammatory responses in visceral adipose tissue. Activity of inducible indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-1 (IDO-1) plays a major role under pro-inflammatory, IFN-gamma dominated settings. One of the two rate-limiting enzymes which can metabolize tryptophan to kynurenine is IDO-1. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNFalpha) correlates with IDO-1 in adipose compartments. Actually, IDO-1mediated tryptophan catabolism due to chronic immune activation is the cause of reduced tryptophan plasma levels and be considered as the driving force for food intake in morbidly obese patients. Thus, decrease in plasma tryptophan levels and subsequent reduction in serotonin (5-HT) production provokes satiety dysregulation that leads to increased caloric uptake and obesity. However, after bariatric surgery, weight reduction does not lead to normalization of IDO-1 activity. Furthermore, there is a connection between arginine and tryptophan metabolic pathways in the

A.B. Engin (🖂)

Faculty of Pharmacy, Department of Toxicology, Gazi University, Hipodrom, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: abengin@gmail.com

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (⊠) Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_22 generation of reactive nitrogen intermediates. Hence, abdominal obesity is associated with vascular endothelial dysfunction and reduced nitric oxide (NO) availability. IFN-gamma-induced activation of the inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) and dissociation of endothelial adenosine monophosphate activated protein kinase (AMPK)- phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K)-protein kinase B (Akt)- endothelial NO synthase (eNOS) pathway enhances oxidative stress production secondary to high-fat diet. Thus, reduced endothelial NO availability correlates with the increase in plasma non-esterified fatty acids and triglycerides levels. Additionally, in obese patients, folate-deficiency leads to hyperhomocysteinemia. Folic acid confers protection against hyperhomocysteinemia-induced oxidative stress.

Keywords

Dihydrofolate reductase (DHFR) • Endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) • Folate • Glutathione • Guanosine triphosphate (GTP)cyclohydrolase 1 (GTPCH1) • Hyperhomocysteinemia • Serotonin (5-hydroxytryptamine, 5-HT) • Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-1 (IDO-1) • Inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) • Insulin resistance • Nitric oxide (NO) • Obesity • S-adenosylhomocysteine (SAH) • S-adenosylmethionine (SAM) • Tetrahydrobiopterine (BH4) • Tetrahydrofolate • Tryptophan 2,3-dioxygenase (TDO2) • Tryptophan • Neopterin • Kynurenine • Tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha)

1 Introduction

Actually diet-induced obesity is associated with the loss of tissue homeostasis and development of type 1 inflammatory responses in visceral adipose tissue. A key event is a shift of adipose tissue macrophages toward an M1 phenotype. Consequently, obesity-induced adipocyte hypertrophy results in upregulated surface expression of stress markers (Wensveen et al. 2015b). Thereby interferongamma (IFN-gamma), as a prototypical T-helper (Th) 1 cytokine, accompanies obesity-related inflammatory response (Rocha et al. 2008). In addition to the innate immune response, adaptive immunity may also participate in this process (Rocha et al. 2008). In obese individuals, plasma tryptophan concentrations have been shown to decrease and to be independent of weight reduction or dietary intake. Furthermore, decreased plasma tryptophan levels despite the increased kynurenine concentrations, reduces serotonin (5-hydroxytryptamine, 5-HT) production. Deprivation of trypto-Clinical phan favors immunosuppression. manifestations of these metabolic alteration are mood disturbances and depression, however impaired satiety ultimately leads to increased caloric intake and obesity (Brandacher et al. 2007). Sustained increase of kynurenine and decrease of 5-HT production encourages the formation of "vicious cycle" (Oxenkrug 2010). The higher kynurenine to tryptophan ratio reflects the higher indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-1 (IDO1) activity in obese compared to lean individuals. There are no differences between obese and lean subjects with respect to tryptophan 2,3-dioxygenase (TDO2) and indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-2 (IDO2) activities (Wolowczuk et al. 2012). Furthermore, phosphorylated guanine nucleoside to guanosine triphosphate (GTP) is catalyzed by guanosine triphosphate cyclohydrolase I (GTPCH1), the first and rate-limiting step of pteridines biosynthesis. IFN-gamma selectively stimulates the early steps of pterin biosynthesis in macrophages, thereby neopterin

reflects IFN-gamma-inducible pro-inflammatory immune status in clinical studies (Murr et al. 2002; Schoedon et al. 1986). On the other hand, the IFNgamma-inducible IDO gene is expressed synergistically in response to IFN-gamma and tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) (Robinson et al. 2005). IFN-gamma inducible-IDO/GTPCH inflammation cascade might be characterized by IFN-gamma polymorphism, kynurenine to tryptophan ratio (IDO activity) and tetrahydrobiopterine (BH4) to neopterin ratio (GTPCH activity) (Oxenkrug et al. 2011). Actually, BH4 is required for nitric oxide (NO) synthesis and inhibition of superoxide release from endothelial NO synthase (eNOS). The oxidation products of BH4, 7,8-dihydrobiopterin (7,8-BH2), is recycled back to BH4 by dihydrofolate reductase (DHFR) (Whitsett et al. 2013). In this case DHFR or GTPCH1 deficiency attenuates vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF)-induced eNOS activity and NO production (Sugiyama et al. 2009). In obese children, the deficiency of folate leads to hyperhomocysteinemia. In this context, folate is an important cofactor in re-methylation of homocysteine to methionine (Iamopas et al. 2014). Furthermore, plasma levels of S-adenosylmethionine (SAM), Sadenosylhomocysteine (SAH), and homocysteine are either independently or in combinations associated with obesity (Ming et al. 2009) (Fig. 22.1).

In this chapter involvement of obesity-related chronic immune activation focusing on kynurenine, unconjugated pteridine, folate and methionine pathways are summarized. In this context, this review attempts to briefly comment on the various reasonable explanations that have been proposed for the IFN-gamma-inducible pro-inflammatory immune status and related pathways in obesity.

2 Innate and Adaptive Immune Responses in Obesity

Both adipocytes and immune cells are implicated to induce adipose inflammation in obesity. IFNgamma stimulates adipocyte major histocompatibility complex class II (MHC II), NOD-like receptor family pyrin domain containing 3

(NLRP3) and caspase-1 expression, while adipocyte MHCII mediates CD4+ T cell activation (Yin et al. 2014). Obesity activates both innate and adaptive immune responses in adipose tissue. Neutrophil activation is a fundamental process in the innate immune response. In addition to circulating myeloperoxidase and calprotectin levels, membrane expression of CD66b on circulating neutrophils are significantly increased in severely obese subjects as compared to healthy controls (Nijhuis et al. 2009) Elevated levels of eosinophils, monocyte CD14, and monocyte CD14+/ CD16+ subsets, with depression of monocyte and neutrophil CD62L indicate the deficiencies in the immune system of morbidly obese individuals. These abnormal levels reverse rapidly with Rouxen-Y gastric bypass (Cottam et al. 2002). The number of CD4+ lymphocytes in visceral adipose tissue correlates with body weight. CD4+ lymphocytes can either differentiate into Th1cells, releasing pro-inflammatory cytokines like IFN-gamma and TNF-alpha, or to antiinflammatory Th2-cells with the expression of interleukin (IL)-10 or IL-4 in diet-induced obesity (Kintscher et al. 2008).

CD40/CD40L signaling provides bidirectional costimulatory signals between antigenpresenting cells and CD4+ T cells. CD40 expression is positively correlated with CD80 and CD86 expression in obese patients. In this case, CD40 signaling in adipose tissue macrophages regulates MHC II and CD86 expression to control the expansion of CD4+ T cell-mediated adaptive immune response (Morris et al. 2016). Deletion of MHC II expression in macrophages leads to an adipose tissue-specific decrease in the effector/memory CD4+ T cells, attenuation of CD11c+ adipose tissue macrophage accumulation and obesity-induced meta-inflammation (Cho et al. 2014). Immune processes contribute to the development of obesity and its complications. The interaction between the costimulatory protein CD40 and its downstream adaptor protein tumor necrosis factor receptor-associated factor 6 (TRAF6) promotes adipose tissue inflammation. Conversely, inhibition of the CD40-TRAF6 interaction causes a significant decrease in the number of adipose tissue CD4+ and CD8+ T



Fig. 22.1 Tryptophan depletion is a persistent metabolic disorder in morbidly obese patients despite different weight reduction strategies. Impaired satiety due to decrease in 5-HT production ultimately leads to increased caloric uptake and obesity. In addition to cellular immune activation, oxidative stress and folate depletion could be involved in the development of hyperhomocysteinemia. Increased homocysteine levels are related with abdominal obesity. Despite normal dietary intake, persistent folate deficiency is inversely correlated with body mass index in obese individuals (FFA Free fatty acid; IFN-gamma Interferon gamma; KYN Kynurenine; MHCII Class II major histocompatibility complex; IDO Indoleamine 2, 3-dioxygenase; TDO tryptophan-2,3-dioxygenase; IFNGR Interferon-gamma receptor; STAT1-alpha Signal transducer and activator of transcription 1; JAK2 Janus kinase 2 TNF- α Tumor necrosis factor alpha; M Mitochondria; Arg Arginine; KMO Kynurenine 3-monooxygenase; 3HK 3-hydroxykynurenine; iNOS Inducible nitric oxide synthase; ROS Reactive oxygen species; RNS Reactive nitrogen species; 3HAO 3-hydroxyanthranilic acid oxidase; NAD Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide; NADPH Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate, reduced; KAT Kynurenine aminotransferase; KYNA Kynurenic acid; 3HAA 3-hydroxyanthranilic acid; QUIN Quinolinic acid; 5HT Serotonin; HIOMT hydroxyindoleO-methyltransferase; NAS Nacetylserotonin; SERT Serotonin transporter; MT1/MT2 Membrane bound melatonin receptors; Gi inhibitory G-protein; Gs stimulatory G-protein; TNFR TNF receptor-1; GTP Guanosine triphosphate; GTPCH I Guanosine triphosphate cyclohydrolase I; DHNTP Dihydroneopterin triphosphate; PTPS Pyruvoyl-tetrahydropterin synthase; 6-PTHP 6-Pyruvoyltetrahydropterin; BH2 7,8-dihydrobiopterin; DHFR Dihydrofolate reductase; DHPR dihydropteridine reductase; BH4 Tetrahydrobiopterin; SR Sepiapterin reductase; *qBH2* Quinonoid dihydrobiopterin; *UCP* Uncoupling; NOX4 NADPH oxidase 4; p22phox p22phox Protein, human neutrophil cytochrome b-light chain (CYBA); NOS Nitric oxide synthase; NMDAR Nmethyl-D-aspartate receptor; a7nAChR Alpha7nicotinic acetylcholine receptor; ONOO- Peroxynitrite; PPAR-y Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma; THF Tetrahydrofolate; DHF Dihydrofolate; 5Me-THF 5-methyl-THF; HCY homocysteine; MS Methionine synthase; METH Methio nine; MAT AdoMet: S-adenosylmethionine; AdoHcy S-adenosylhomocysteine; PE Phosphotidylethanolamine; PC Phosphotidylcholine; PEMT Phosphotidylethanolamine N-methyltransferase; MAT Methionine adenosyltransferase; SAHH S-adenosylhomocysteine hydrolase; BHMT Betaine: homocysteine methyltransferase)

cells, as well as macrophages (van den Berg et al. 2015). Thus, dietary obesity is shown to activate the proliferation of effector memory CD4+ T cells in adipose tissue. Actually, adipose tissue macrophages are functional antigen-presenting cells that promote the proliferation of IFNgamma-producing CD4+ T cells in adipose tis-These macrophages sue. can promote proliferation and IFN-gamma production from antigen-specific CD4+ T cells (Morris et al. 2013). On the other hand, dendritic cells (DCs) critically bridge innate and adaptive immunity through their capacity to drive antigen-specific T cell activation (Merad et al. 2013). Furthermore, DCs are controlled by both cytokines and transcription factors (Belz and Nutt 2012). In addition to loss of weight, the mean percentage of CD4+ and CD8+ T lymphocytes significantly decrease postoperatively in morbidly obese patients who underwent bariatric surgery (Fathy and Morshed 2014). As mentioned above, obesity is associated with T-cell abnormalities in adipose tissue. Thus, morbidly obese individuals have a selective increase in peripheral blood CD4+ naive, memory, natural CD4+ CD25+ FoxP3+ regulatory T (Treg), and Th2 cells. Although peripheral blood CD8+ T-cell numbers are not increased, adipose tissue CD8+ T cells are elevated due to selective redistribution. Hence, CD4+ and CD8+ T-cell proliferation is increased in adipose tissue. Rising CD4+ T cell population with propensity toward a Treg- and Th2-dominated phenotype suggests a more antiinflammatory set point (van der Weerd et al. 2012). According to findings of Nishimura et al., obese adipose tissue activates CD8+ T cells, which, in turn, promote the recruitment and activation of macrophages. These results reveale that CD8+ T cells have an essential role in the initiation and propagation of adipose inflammation. In this context, a vicious cycle is evident between CD8+ T cells, macrophages and adipose tissue (Nishimura et al. 2009). Hence IFN-gamma produces direct effects on metabolic pathways in adipocytes (Rocha et al. 2008). IFN-gamma expression in adipose tissue increases with dietinduced obesity. IFN-gamma stimulation significantly increases expression not only of the T-cell chemoattractants, monokine induced by IFNgamma (MIG), IFN-gamma inducible protein-10 (IP-10), and IFN-inducible T cell-alpha chemoattractant (I-TAC), but also of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1), MCP-2, and "regulated upon activation normal T cell expressed and secreted" (RANTES) (Rocha et al. 2008). Signal transducer and activation of transcription (STAT) proteins become activated by tyrosine phosphorylation and form homodimers and heterodimers. These dimers are translocated to the nucleus, and promote the transcriptional activation of cytokine-inducible genes. The IFN signaling pathway, including STAT1, is the predominant pathway that leads to the physiological induction of cytokine-inducible genes during the development of host defense responses (Meraz et al. 1996). Although mean percentages of IL-2and IL-4- secreting CD4+ cells in obese children are not significantly different from those found in lean children, the mean percentage of CD4+ T cells secreting IFN-gamma is significantly higher in the obese. Therefore in obese children, a shift to Th1-cytokine profile which is dominated by the production of IFN-gamma, is related to insulin resistance (Pacifico et al. 2006). IFN-gamma might also play an important role in growing adipose tissue, where adipocytes respond to inflammatory products derived from infiltrating macrophages such as TNF-alpha (Wellen and Hotamisligil 2003). Actually adipose stress is simultaneously detected by natural killer (NK) cell and CD8+ T cell. IFN-gamma secreted by these cells promotes M1 adipose tissue macrophage polarization (Wensveen et al. 2015b). In this context, tissue-resident NK cells represent a crucial link between obesity-induced adipose stress and visceral adipose tissue inflammation. In this regard, NK cells are key regulators of macrophage polarization and insulin resistance in response to obesity-induced adipocyte stress. Thereby, obesity drives the upregulation of ligands of the NK cell-activating receptor (NCR1) on adipocytes. Actually, NK cell proliferation and IFN-gamma production is stimulated through these receptors, which in turn trigger the differentiation of pro-inflammatory macrophages (Wensveen et al. 2015a). Indeed, when stimulated by IFN-gamma, differentiated adipocytes secrete various inflammatory mediators (Rocha et al. 2008). Expression of leptin, IL-6, IL-8, TNF-alpha, MCP-1, IP-10, macrophage inflammatory protein-1beta (MIP-1beta), granulocyte colony stimulating factor, IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1ra), and adiponectin is positively correlated with adipocyte size. However, differential expression of pro- and anti-inflammatory factors with increasing adipocyte size result in a shift toward dominance of pro-inflammatory adipokines (Skurk et al. 2007). Thus, obese IFNgamma-deficient animals have significantly reduced adipose tissue expression of mRNAencoding inflammatory genes such as TNF-alpha and MCP-1. In these cases, adipose tissue inflammatory cell accumulation decreases (Rocha et al. 2008).

3 Tryptophan Metabolism and Obesity

Immune activation is inextricably linked with dysregulation of the tryptophan metabolism, shifting catabolic routes towards oxidative breakdown along the kynurenine axis. Several enzymes are able to metabolize tryptophan, but activity of IDO-1 plays a major role under pro-inflammatory, IFN-gamma dominated settings. Deprivation of the essential amino acid tryptophan restricts T cell proliferation, which favors immunosuppression (Strasser et al. 2017). About 95% of tryptophan is metabolized by the tryptophan-kynurenine pathway (Gál and Sherman 1980; Schwarcz and Pellicciari 2002). One of the two rate-limiting enzymes which can metabolize tryptophan to kynurenine is IDO, the other enzyme that is able to break tryptophan's indole ring is TDO2 (Dang et al. 2000; Schwarcz and Pellicciari 2002). While TDO is activated by stress hormones, IDO is activated by pro-inflammatory cytokines (Oxenkrug 2010). Kynurenine to tryptophan ratio disequilibrium concomitant with immune system activation is the hallmark of IDO1 rather than TDO2 activation in obesity (Schröcksnadel et al.

2006). IDO1 is expressed in white adipose tissue. Furthermore, TNF-alpha is correlated with IDO1 in adipose compartments suggesting that TNF-alpha could be the inductor of IDO1 in adipose tissue (Wolowczuk et al. 2012). IDO suppresses adaptive immunity by inducing T-cell differentiation to Treg through tryptophan depletion and/or kynurenine pathway products. Additionally, IDO induces the production of immunosuppressive cytokine, IL-10 by stimulated lymphocytes (Eleftheriadis et al. 2012). Two different mechanisms have been proposed in tolerance induction mediated by tryptophan catabolism. Firstly, tryptophan breakdown suppresses T cell proliferation by critically reducing the availability of this amino acid from local tissue microenvironments (Mellor and Munn 2004). Secondly, inhibition of CD8+ T cell-mediated cytotoxic function is an important mechanism behind the immune-modulating property of IDOhigh environment (Liu et al. 2009). Thus, strategies to supplement tryptophan while dieting could be useful in treating uncontrolled weight gain (Strasser et al. 2015).

Actually, IDO mediated tryptophan catabolism due to chronic immune activation is the cause of reduced tryptophan plasma levels and be considered as the driving force for food intake in morbidly obese patients (Brandacher et al. 2007). One of the factors influencing availability of tryptophan as a substrate of methoxyindole and kynurenine pathways is plasma free tryptophan concentration. Therefore kynurenine is formed in the mammalian brain by 40%, and 60% is taken up from the periphery (Németh et al. 2005). The methoxyindole pathway leads to formation of 5-HT and 5-methoxy-N-acetyltryptamine (melatonin). Less than 5% of tryptophan is metabolized along this pathway (Gál and Sherman 1980). The rate-limiting step of melatonin biosynthesis is 5-HT-N-acetylation resulting in the formation of N-acetyl-serotonin with subsequent methylation into melatonin (Oxenkrug 2007). Artificial light-at-night emerge as a statistically significant and positive predictor of overweight and obesity. Together with other factors, artificial light-at-night is a contributing factor to excessive body mass in 70% of obese humans in more than

80 countries (Rybnikova et al. 2016). A deficiency of melatonin, one of the consequences of sleep deprivation, has also been demonstrated to correlate with obesity. Melatonin is a pineal secretory product involved in the regulation of internal biological clocks and energy metabolism (Szewczyk-Golec et al. 2015). Melatonin significantly increases the expression of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma (PPARgamma), a master regulator of adipogenesis, and promotes differentiation into adipocytes. Melatonin-treated cells also form smaller lipid droplets and abundantly express several molecules associated with lipolysis, including adipose triglyceride lipase and perilipin (Kato et al. 2015). Melatonin supplementation by regulating inflammatory infiltration ameliorates obesityinduced adipokine alteration (Favero et al. 2015). Actually kynurenic acid may contribute to cross talk between the melatonin and kynurenine pathways by inhibiting 5-HT-N-acetylation. The N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptormediated glutamatergic neurotransmission is a step necessary for serotonin N-acetyltransferase induction and melatonin biosynthesis (Zawilska et al. 1997) (Fig. 22.1).

As mentioned above, the immunomodulatory enzyme IDO is widely distributed in mammals and is induced preferentially by IFN-gamma. IDO degrades tryptophan to form N-formyl kynurenine (Brandacher et al. 2007). In case of obesity, activation of IDO shifts tryptophan metabolism from 5-HT synthesis to the formation of kynurenines. Increased concentration of kynurenine might contribute to development of metabolic syndrome (Brandacher et al. 2006). Also decrease in plasma tryptophan levels and subsequent reduction in 5-HT production provoke satiety dysregulation that leads to increased caloric uptake and obesity (Brandacher et al. 2007). The tryptophan/kynurenine pathway is the main route of tryptophan degradation and generates several neuroactive and immunomodulatory metabolites. Besides fat, muscle and liver, pancreatic islet tissue itself are sites of inflammation during obesity. Only some tryptophan/kynurenine pathway genes are constitutively expressed, both in beta-cells as well as non beta-cells. The

regulatory enzyme IDO1 of tryptophan/kynurenine pathway is not constitutively expressed. Thereby, IDO1 and kynurenine 3-monoxygenase (KMO) expression are potently activated by IFNgamma, IL-1beta and gluco-lipotoxicity, respectively, rather in beta-cells than in non beta-cells. Thus islet kynurenine to kynurenic acid ratio is enhanced following IFN-gamma stimulation and gluco-lipotoxicity. However, acute exposure to kynurenine potentiates glucose-induced insulin secretion by normal islets (Liu et al. 2015). Almost 99% of the dietary tryptophan, not used in protein synthesis, is metabolized along the kynurenine pathway to produce nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD) (Gál and Sherman 1980; Han et al. 2010). KMO is a flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD)-dependent enzyme that catalyzes the 3-hydroxylation of kynurenine in the presence of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate, reduced (NADPH) and molecular oxygen. KMO localizes to the outer membrane of mitochondria and is highly expressed in peripheral tissues. The levels of kynurenine, kynurenic acid, and anthranilic acid, are substantially, but differentially, elevated in the liver, brain, and plasma of KMO-deficient animals (Giorgini et al. 2013; Heyes et al. 1992).

Kynurenic acid is a metabolite in the kynurenine pathway and the overall process leading to the formation of kynurenic acid includes oxidation of tryptophan to formylkynurenine, hydrolysis of formylkynurenine to kynurenine, and transamination of kynurenine to a side chain keto acid intermediate, and intramolecular cyclization of the intermediate to kynurenic acid (Han et al. 2010). Kynurenic acid is the end product of this pathway and the only known endogenous NMDA receptor antagonist (Schwarcz and Pellicciari 2002). NMDA receptors typically consist of the obligatory GluN1 subunit and different GluN2 subunits. GluN2B-containing NMDA receptors in hypothalamic agouti-related peptide (AgRP) neurons play a critical role in the central control of body weight homeostasis and blood glucose balance. Loss of GluN2B from AgRP neurons reduces body weight, fat mass, and food intake, whereas GluN2B in pro-opiomelanocortin neurons is not required for normal energy balance

control. Mice lacking GluN2B in AgRP neurons are also more sensitive to anti-obesity actions of leptin (Üner et al. 2015) (Fig. 22.1). Diet-induced obesity produces overexpression of dopamine D4 receptor (D4R) mRNA in the ventromedial hypothalamic nucleus (VMH). Activation of D4R in the paraventricular nucleus (PVN) induces inhibition of glutamate release and subsequently blocks stimulated food intake by inhibiting satiety (Tejas-Juárez et al. 2014). Preference for high fat diet is not observed with low doses of the NMDA receptor antagonists (Buttigieg et al. 2014). High fat diets trigger neurochemical changes, leading to a desensitization of NMDA receptors and reduces density of the NR2B subunit of NMDA receptors within the hippocampus, which might account for cognitive deficits. All of these changes are compatible with the development of leptin resistance within the hippocampus (Valladolid-Acebes et al. 2012). In the hippocampus, leptin facilitates NR2B-NMDA receptor-mediated Ca2+ influx in cerebellar granule cells via a mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK)-dependent pathway (Irving et al. 2006). The affinity of the binding site for the NMDA antagonists is significantly higher in obese mice than lean mice (Li et al. 1999).

The expression of several kynurenine pathway enzyme genes including IDO1, kynureninase, KMO, and kynurenine aminotransferase III is significantly increased in the omental adipose tissue of obese women compared to lean subjects. In fact, the levels of kynurenine, kynurenic acid, and quinolinic acid are associated with higher body mass index. The expression of these metabolites are induced by proinflammatory cytokines in human primary adipocytes. The expressions of IDO1, kynureninase, KMO and kynurenine aminotransferase III are also higher in proinflammatory M1 than in anti-inflammatory M2 macrophages (Favennec et al. 2015). Eventually, plasma tryptophan concentrations are decreased in obese subjects independent of weight reduction or dietary intake (Brandacher et al. 2007). Actually, serum concentrations of kynurenine to tryptophan ratio is an indirect indicator of IDO activity (Brandacher et al. 2006). However, after bariatric surgery weight reduction does not lead

to normalization of kynurenine to tryptophan ratio. Thus, tryptophan depletion in morbidly obese patients persists in spite of significant weight reduction following bariatric surgery (Brandacher et al. 2006). This might thereby be responsible for diminished 5-HT functions, leading to unchanged satiety dysregulation and a reward-deficiency-syndrome (Brandacher et al. 2006).

Tryptophan metabolites, including kynurenine, 3-hydroxyanthranilic acid, and picolinic acid, are key mediators of immunosuppression. In contrast to kynurenine and 3-hydroxyanthranilic acid, exposure of CD4+ T cells with picolinic acid does not affect cell viability, whereas proliferation and metabolic activity are suppressed in a dose-dependent manner (Prodinger et al. 2016). This means that IDO is able to inhibit proliferation of CD4+ T lymphocytes, CD8+ T lymphocytes, and NK cells through the formation of L-kynurenine, picolinic acid and quinolinic acid. Consequently, IDO enhances own inhibitory potential by depriving the extracellular tryptophan (Frumento et al. 2002). Selective association of the IDO-competent phenotype with down-modulation of the TYRO protein tyrosine kinase binding protein gene encodes the signaling adapter, DAP12 of cell surface. Downmodulation of DAP12 involves in IFN consensus sequence binding protein (ICSBP), a transcription factor also known as IFN regulatory factor 8 (IRF-8). IRF-8 is required in tolerogenic DCs for the positive regulation of IDO and the negative regulation of DAP12 (Orabona et al. 2006).

4 Serotonin and Obesity

Serotonin (5-hydroxytryptamine, 5-HT) is a neurotransmitter that is synthesized through the actions of two different tryptophan hydroxylases, TpH1 and TpH2, which are found, respectively, in enterochromaffin cells and neurons. 5-HT is inactivated by the 5-HT reuptake transporter (SERT)-mediated uptake into enterocytes or neurons (Gershon and Tack 2007). 5-HT cannot cross the blood-brain barrier, thereby the central and peripheral serotonergic systems are function-

ally separated. The functions of 5-HT in energy homeostasis range from central control of food intake to direct regulation of adipose tissue activity in the periphery (Namkung et al. 2015). The serum 5-HT level is elevated in animals fed a high fat diet compared to controls fed a low fat diet (Kim et al. 2011). In the over-fed state, 5-HT level increases in white adipose tissue, leading to the augmentation of lipogenesis via 5-HT receptor 2A (HTR2A). 5-HT also suppresses thermogenesis in the brown adipose tissue via HTR3. When 5-HT signaling is inhibited, lipogenesis decreases and thermogenesis increases in adipocytes (Oh et al. 2015) (Fig. 22.1).

5 Cross-Talk Between Unconjugated Pteridine, Homocysteine and Folate Pathways in Obesity

Neopterin formation by human monocytederived macrophages and DCs is induced by the pro-inflammatory cytokine IFN-gamma, which is released by activated T-lymphocytes. Like other pro-inflammatory cytokines, IFN-gamma also triggers the formation and release of reactive oxygen species (ROS). Chronic ROS-production leads to the depletion of antioxidants with a consequence that oxidative stress develops (Schroecksnadel et al. 2006). Diet-induced obesity is associated with the loss of tissue homeostasis and development of type 1 inflammatory responses in visceral adipose tissue, characterized by IFN-gamma. A key event is a shift of adipose tissue macrophages toward an M1 phenotype (Wensveen et al. 2015b). Actually, neopterin concentrations are significantly higher in patients with elevated body mass index and increased glucose concentrations (Ledochowski et al. 1999). IFN-gamma stimulated neopterin production in human monocytes/macrophages reflects the activation. degree of Th1-type immune Eventually, the increased formation of neopterin and degradation of tryptophan may result in a decreased T cell responsiveness and leads to immunodeficiency (Widner et al. 2000). In 113 subjects with clinical markers of metabolic syndrome have been followed for 6 years, neopterin concentrations of more than 16 nmol/L at baseline are found to be associated with the increased risk of mortality. In these cases, neopterin concentrations correlate with abdominal obesity, insulin resistance and plasma pyridoxal-5'-Since pyridoxal-5'phosphate deficiency. phosphate is a cofactor of IFN-gamma-induced key enzymes of tryptophan-kynurenine metabolism, its deficiency is associated with the increased production of xanthurenic acid through kynurenine pathway. Therefore, assessment of neopterin concentrations may be utilized as a tool for monitoring IFN-gamma-inducible inflammation in obesity (Oxenkrug et al. 2011). Indeed, pyridoxal-5-phosphate deficiency diverts kynurenine-NAD metabolism from production of NAD to the excessive formation of xanthurenic acid. The fall in NAD+ inhibits cellular functions including insulin synthesis and secretion, and thus the beta-cell ultimately dies (Okamoto 2003). In this respect, monitoring kynurenine, pyridoxal-5-phosphate and xanthurenic acid levels in obesity might help to identify the subjects at risk for insulin resistance (Oxenkrug 2013).

Actually in obese subjects, the ratio of kynurenine to tryptophan, which reflects IDO1 activation, is higher than in lean subjects. Inflammation is associated with a T-cell infiltration in obese adipose tissue, with predominance of Th17 in the omental compartment and of Treg in the subcutaneous depot (Wolowczuk et al. 2012). Macrophage activation is modified by T-cells. IFN-gamma-secreting Th1 as well as IL-17-secreting T-cells enhance macrophage proinflammatory functions by inducing the release of IL-1, IL-6, and TNF-alpha (Winer et al. 2009). In contrast, anti-inflammatory IL-4 and IL-13secreting Th2 as well as CD4+ Foxp3+ T-cells regulate macrophage function by differentiating macrophages into anti-inflammatory IL-10 secreting, M2 macrophages (Tiemessen et al. 2007). The Th17/Treg balance is decreased in subcutaneous fat and correlates with IDO1 activation in obesity. In contrast, in the omental compartment, despite IDO1 activation, the Th17/Treg balance control is impaired. This means that IDO1 activation is a local compensatory mechanism to limit obesity-induced inflammation (Wolowczuk et al. 2012).

The levels of kynurenine, kynurenic acid, and quinolinic acid are associated with higher body mass index. The expression of several kynurenine pathway enzymes including IDO1, kynureninase, KMO and kynurenine aminotransferase III are increased in the omental adipose tissue of women with obesity compared to lean. Expression of these enzymes is induced by pro-inflammatory cytokines in human primary adipocytes, except for KMO that is expressed in pro-inflammatory macrophages. (Favennec et al. 2015).

The major unconjugated pteridine, BH4 is a key redox-active cofactor in eNOS catalysis and is an important determinant of NO-dependent signaling pathways. DHFR deficiency increases ROS production. In endothelial cells 7,8-BH2 is rapidly recycled to BH4 via DHFR (Sugiyama et al. 2009). BH4 is a required cofactor for the synthesis of NO by eNOS, and endothelial BH4 bioavailability is a critical factor in regulating the balance between NO and superoxide production. Biosynthesis of BH4 is determined by the activity of GTPCH1. However, BH4 levels may also be influenced by oxidation, forming BH2, which promotes eNOS uncoupling. Inhibition of DHFR in BH4-deficient states leads to eNOS uncoupling. DHFR plays key role in regulating the BH4 vs. BH2 ratio and eNOS coupling under conditions of low total biopterin availability (Crabtree et al. 2011). Compared with healthy controls, the obese children have significantly increased concentrations of nitrosative and oxidative stress markers. Additionally, increased NO production in obese children is associated with metabolic risk factors (Codoñer-Franch et al. 2011). Indeed, pro-inflammatory cytokine generation is a major mechanism in obesity, which is associated with a reduced NO availability due to excess peroxynitrite synthesis. Therefore, abdominal obesity is associated with vascular endothelial dysfunction and reduced NO availability is secondary to enhanced oxidative stress production (Virdis 2016). In this respect, malondialdehyde (MDA) is generated as an end product from oxidative degradation of polyunsaturated

fatty acids in obesity. It has been recognized as an important indicator of lipid peroxidation for inflamed abdominal visceral adipose tissue (Horton and Fairhurst 1987; Lee et al. 2015). Collectively, endothelial dysfunction caused by high-fat diet which is related to dissociation of endothelial adenosine monophosphate (AMP) activated protein kinase (AMPK)- phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K)-protein kinase B (Akt) -eNOS pathway. Reduced endothelial NO availability correlates with the increase in plasma non-esterified fatty acids and triglycerides levels (García-Prieto et al. 2015). Furthermore, IFNgamma-induced activation of the inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) might be mediated by kynurenine derivatives of tryptophan (Oxenkrug 2007). IL-4 significantly decreases IFN-gamma plus picolinic acid-induced NOS mRNA expression and NOS transcription. These data indicate that there is a connection between arginine and tryptophan metabolic pathways in the generation of reactive nitrogen intermediates (Melillo et al. 1994). Increase in homocysteine levels in addition to ROS generation impairs endothelial functions by inhibiting endothelial protein S-nitrosylation (Chen et al. 2014) (Fig. 22.1). Hyperhomocysteinaemia decreases phosphorylation of eNOS at serine-1177 and phosphorylation of Akt at serine-473. Furthermore, L-methionine administration induces a significant increase in plasma homocystein and decrease in plasma NO (Yan et al. 2010). Indeed, obese patients have statistically higher homocysteine levels than lean individuals. In these patients increased homocysteine levels are related mostly with abdominal obesity (Vayá et al. 2012). Thus, activation of PI3K and its downstream pathways phosphoinositide-dependent kinase (PDK)/Akt and eNOS improve hyperhomocysteinemiainduced vascular endothelium dysfunction (Sharma et al. 2013).

A positive association between homocysteine and long interspersed nucleotide 1 (LINE-1) methylation is found. During the DNA methylation reaction, universal methyl-donor SAM is demethylated to SAH, which is subsequently hydrolyzed to homocysteine. Under optimal conditions, homocysteine is re-methylated to methionine, which is converted to SAM to provide the methyl group for subsequent reactions. A deficiency in methyl-donor micronutrients leads to an increase in homocysteine (Yi et al. 2000). Hyperhomocysteinemia also involves cellular immune activation. Existing positive correlation between homocysteine concentrations and the degree of immune activation is indicated by simultaneously increasing neopterin concentrations. Cellular immune activation and oxidative stress could be involved in the development of hyperhomocysteinemia (Widner et al. 2002). On the other hand, homocysteine concentrations not only correlate inversely with folate levels, but they also show a positive relationship with neopterin concentrations (Schroecksnadel et al. 2003). Thus, macrophages stimulated by IFN-gamma produce ROS, which oxidize antioxidants, lipoproteins and oxidation-sensitive B-vitamins. Thereby Th1-type immune response could contribute importantly to the development of hyperhomocysteinemia, and may also be a major determinant of disease progression (Schroecksnadel et al. 2004). Plasma homocysteine levels negatively correlate with liver and spleen apolipoprotein AI and positively correlate with IFN-gamma. SAM/SAH ratios are reduced in folate-deficiency (Mikael et al. 2013). Thus, in obese children folate-deficiency also leads to hyperhomocysteinemia. In these cases, folic acid supplementation shows a homocysteine lowering effect (Iamopas et al. 2014). However, serum folate concentration is significantly lower in obese patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) than in those with normal liver. An inverse correlation has been found between serum folate concentration and body mass index of these patients, (Hirsch et al. 2005). Actually tetrahydrofolate is an essential cofactor for the conversion of homocysteine to methionine. In this respect, folate depletion causes the develop of hyperhomocysteinemia. Because the tetrahydrofolate is very susceptible to oxidation, under oxidative stress conditions oxidative degradation of tetrahydrofolates is increased. In this manner, folate deficiency may develop despite normal dietary intake (Widner et al. 2002). Fuchs et al. asserted that immunologically induced oxidative stress could lead to folate depletion resulting in hyperhomocysteinemia (Fuchs et al. 2001). Fasting baseline serum folate is lower in the obese group; in contrast, red blood cell folate is higher. Area-under-the-curve for the absorption phase and peak serum folate concentrations are lower in obese versus normal-weight women. Furthermore, overall serum folate response is lower in obese versus normal-weight women (da Silva et al. 2013; Tinker et al. 2012).

Macrophages show a twofold to threefold increase in expression of the inflammatory mediators, IL-1beta, IL-6, TNF-alpha and MCP-1 at the RNA and protein level under conditions of folate deficiency. Decrease in intracellular folate levels reduce growth rate of monocytemacrophage lineage (Kolb and Petrie 2013). Hepatic oxidative stress has been associated with enhanced expression of NADPH oxidase in obesity. Folic acid confers protection during hyperhomocysteinemia-induced oxidative stress. Folic acid supplementation has a protective effect against high-fat diet induced hepatic oxidative stress and liver injury. Antioxidant effect of folic acid appears to be dependent on transcriptional regulation of NADPH oxidase (Sarna et al. 2012).

Furthermore, increased utilization of betaine for homocysteine re-methylation during folate deficiency may lead to steatosis by disrupting choline metabolism, because folate and choline metabolite betaine independently serve as methyl donors for homocysteine re-methylation to methionine (Christensen et al. 2010). On the other hand, dietary methionine restriction reduces adiposity but does so through a paradoxical increase in both energy intake and expenditure. The increase in energy expenditure fully compensates for increased energy intake and effectively limits fat deposition (Orgeron et al. 2014). The primary pathways affected by methionine restriction in white adipose tissue involve phagocyte and macrophage migration, and the majority of genes within these pathways are downregulated by methionine restriction (Wanders et al. 2014).

Tetrahydrofolate plays a crucial role in a number of reactions that generate methyl groups. These methyl groups are used for the remethylation of homocysteine thereby supporting S-adenosylmethionine (AdoMet) synthesis, S-adenosyl-L-homocysteine (AdoHcy) removal, and hence maintaining methylation capacity (da Silva et al. 2014). Fatty liver and changes in AdoMet and folate status are observed in obesity and metabolic syndrome (da Silva et al. 2014) (Fig. 22.1).

Conversely high doses of folic acid supplementation are capable of protecting endothelial cells through reducing levels of homocysteine and increasing BH4 and NO production. In this case no significant differences have been observed in neopterin levels (Zhang et al. 2014). Positive correlations are found between kynurenine/tryptophan and neopterin and homocysteine concentrations (Frick et al. 2004).

Protein and lipid oxidative damage increases while glutathione levels, the antioxidant byproduct of methionine metabolism, decrease via the transsulfuration pathway in obese diabetic patients (Valle et al. 2012). Glutathione synthesis is regulated by the rate limiting enzyme, gammaglutamyl cysteine synthetase and its substrates L-cysteine (Griffith 1999). Cysteine is synthesized by transsulfuration from homocysteine, a product of the methionine (Brosnan and Brosnan 2006). Trans-sulfuration is regulated by stimulation of cystathionine beta-synthase and inhibition of methylene tetrahydrofolate reductase in response to changes in the level of S-adenosylmethionine, and this promotes homocysteine degradation when methionine availability is high. Thus, desulfuration reactions dominate when cysteine is deficient, whereas oxidative catabolism dominates when cysteine is in excess (Stipanuk and Ueki 2011). Cystathionine betasynthase catalyzes the first irreversible step that commits homocysteine to trans-sulfuration and cysteine synthesis. S-adenosylmethionine is an allosteric activator of cystathionine beta-synthase (Jhee and Kruger 2005). The trans-sulfuration pathway displays a reciprocal sensitivity to proand antioxidants. The upstream half of the glutathione biosynthetic pathway leading to cysteine biosynthesis is redox sensitive while the downstream half is leading from cysteine to glutathione (Vitvitsky et al. 2003). A cross-sectional

study using data from 1550 subjects recruited from nine European countries in the COMAC project demonstrated that plasma cysteine is a strong independent positive predictor of fat mass, body mass index and obesity (Elshorbagy et al. 2009). Unlike most plasma amino acids, cysteine levels do not decrease with gastric bypassinduced weight loss, further supporting the concept that elevated cysteine may be a cause, not a consequence of obesity (Elshorbagy et al. 2012).

6 Conclusion

Tryptophan depletion is a persistent metabolic disorder in morbidly obese patients despite different weight reduction strategies. Impaired satiety due to decrease in 5-HT production ultimately leads to increased caloric uptake and obesity. Folate status have been associated with changes in the expression of genes involved in lipid metabolism, obesity, and metabolic syndrome. This vicious cycle may be improved by folic acid supplementation.

References

- Belz, G.T., and S.L. Nutt. 2012. Transcriptional programming of the dendritic cell network. *Nature Reviews*. *Immunology* 12: 101–113. doi:10.1038/nri3149.
- Brandacher, G., C. Winkler, F. Aigner, H. Schwelberger, K. Schroecksnadel, R. Margreiter, D. Fuchs, and H.G. Weiss. 2006. Bariatric surgery cannot prevent tryptophan depletion due to chronic immune activation in morbidly obese patients. *Obesity Surgery* 16: 541–548. doi:10.1381/096089206776945066.
- Brandacher, G., E. Hoeller, D. Fuchs, and H.G. Weiss. 2007. Chronic immune activation underlies morbid obesity: Is IDO a key player? *Current Drug Metabolism* 8: 289–295.
- Brosnan, J.T., and M.E. Brosnan. 2006. The sulfurcontaining amino acids: An overview. *The Journal of Nutrition* 136: 1636S–1640S.
- Buttigieg, A., O. Flores, A. Hernández, P. Sáez-Briones, H. Burgos, and C. Morgan. 2014. Preference for highfat diet is developed by young Swiss CD1 mice after short-term feeding and is prevented by NMDA receptor antagonists. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory* 107: 13–18. doi:10.1016/j.nlm.2013.10.018.
- Chen, Y., S. Zhao, Y. Wang, Y. Li, L. Bai, R. Liu, J. Fan, and E. Liu. 2014. Homocysteine reduces protein S-nitrosylation in endothelium. *International Journal*

of Molecular Medicine 34: 1277–1285. doi:10.3892/ ijmm.2014.1920.

- Cho, K.W., D.L. Morris, J.L. DelProposto, L. Geletka, B. Zamarron, G. Martinez-Santibanez, K.A. Meyer, K. Singer, R.W. O'Rourke, and C.N. Lumeng. 2014. An MHC II-dependent activation loop between adipose tissue macrophages and CD4+ T cells controls obesity-induced inflammation. *Cell Reports* 9: 605– 617. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2014.09.004.
- Christensen, K.E., Q. Wu, X. Wang, L. Deng, M.A. Caudill, and R. Rozen. 2010. Steatosis in mice is associated with gender, folate intake, and expression of genes of one-carbon metabolism. *The Journal of Nutrition* 140: 1736–1741. doi:10.3945/ jn.110.124917.
- Codoñer-Franch, P., S. Tavárez-Alonso, R. Murria-Estal, J. Megías-Vericat, M. Tortajada-Girbés, and E. Alonso-Iglesias. 2011. Nitric oxide production is increased in severely obese children and related to markers of oxidative stress and inflammation. *Atherosclerosis* 215: 475–480. doi:10.1016/j. atherosclerosis.2010.12.035.
- Cottam, D.R., P.A. Schaefer, G.W. Shaftan, L. Velcu, and L.D.G. Angus. 2002. Effect of surgically-induced weight loss on leukocyte indicators of chronic inflammation in morbid obesity. *Obesity Surgery* 12: 335–342.
- Crabtree, M.J., A.B. Hale, and K.M. Channon. 2011. Dihydrofolate reductase protects endothelial nitric oxide synthase from uncoupling in tetrahydrobiopterin deficiency. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 50: 1639–1646. doi:10.1016/j. freeradbiomed.2011.03.010.
- da Silva, V.R., D.B. Hausman, G.P.A. Kauwell, A. Sokolow, R.L. Tackett, S.L. Rathbun, and L.B. Bailey. 2013. Obesity affects short-term folate pharmacokinetics in women of childbearing age. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(37): 1608– 1610. doi:10.1038/ijo.2013.41.
- da Silva, R.P., K.B. Kelly, A. Al Rajabi, and R.L. Jacobs. 2014. Novel insights on interactions between folate and lipid metabolism. *Biofactors* 40: 277–283. doi:10.1002/biof.1154.
- Dang, Y., W.E. Dale, and O.R. Brown. 2000. Comparative effects of oxygen on indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase and tryptophan 2,3-dioxygenase of the kynurenine pathway. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 28: 615–624.
- Eleftheriadis, T., G. Pissas, A. Karioti, G. Antoniadi, V. Liakopoulos, K. Dafopoulou, S. Pournaras, G. Koukoulis, and I. Stefanidis. 2012. The indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase inhibitor 1-methyl-tryptophan suppresses mitochondrial function, induces aerobic glycolysis and decreases interleukin-10 production in human lymphocytes. *Immunological Investigations* 41: 507–520. doi:10.3109/08820139.2012.682244.
- Elshorbagy, A.K., H. Refsum, A.D. Smith, and I.M. Graham. 2009. The association of plasma cysteine and gamma-glutamyltransferase with BMI and obesity. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 17: 1435–1440. doi:10.1038/oby.2008.671.

- Elshorbagy, A.K., V. Kozich, A.D. Smith, and H. Refsum. 2012. Cysteine and obesity: Consistency of the evidence across epidemiologic, animal and cellular studies. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care* 15: 49–57. doi:10.1097/ MCO.0b013e32834d199f.
- Fathy, S.M., and G. Morshed. 2014. Peripheral blood lymphocyte subsets (CD4+, CD8+ T cells), leptin level and weight loss after laparoscopic greater curvature plication in morbidly obese patients. Archives of Medical Science. AMS 10: 886–890. doi:10.5114/ aoms.2014.46209.
- Favennec, M., B. Hennart, R. Caiazzo, A. Leloire, L. Yengo, M. Verbanck, A. Arredouani, M. Marre, M. Pigeyre, A. Bessede, G.J. Guillemin, G. Chinetti, B. Staels, F. Pattou, B. Balkau, D. Allorge, P. Froguel, and O. Poulain-Godefroy. 2015. The kynurenine pathway is activated in human obesity and shifted toward kynurenine monooxygenase activation. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 23: 2066–2074. doi:10.1002/oby.21199.
- Favero, G., A. Stacchiotti, S. Castrezzati, F. Bonomini, M. Albanese, R. Rezzani, and L.F. Rodella. 2015. Melatonin reduces obesity and restores adipokine patterns and metabolism in obese (ob/ob) mice. *Nutrition Research* 35: 891–900. doi:10.1016/j. nutres.2015.07.001.
- Frick, B., K. Schroecksnadel, G. Neurauter, F. Leblhuber, and D. Fuchs. 2004. Increasing production of homocysteine and neopterin and degradation of tryptophan with older age. *Clinical Biochemistry* 37: 684–687. doi:10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2004.02.007.
- Frumento, G., R. Rotondo, M. Tonetti, G. Damonte, U. Benatti, and G.B. Ferrara. 2002. Tryptophanderived catabolites are responsible for inhibition of T and natural killer cell proliferation induced by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 196: 459–468.
- Fuchs, D., M. Jaeger, B. Widner, B. Wirleitner, E. Artner-Dworzak, and F. Leblhuber. 2001. Is hyperhomocysteinemia due to the oxidative depletion of folate rather than to insufficient dietary intake? *Clinical Chemistry* and Laboratory Medicine 39: 691–694. doi:10.1515/ CCLM.2001.113.
- Gál, E.M., and A.D. Sherman. 1980. L-kynurenine: Its synthesis and possible regulatory function in brain. *Neurochemical Research* 5: 223–239.
- García-Prieto, C.F., F. Hernández-Nuño, D.D. Rio, G. Ruiz-Hurtado, I. Aránguez, M. Ruiz-Gayo, B. Somoza, and M.S. Fernández-Alfonso. 2015. Highfat diet induces endothelial dysfunction through a down-regulation of the endothelial AMPK-PI3K-AkteNOS pathway. *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research* 59: 520–532. doi:10.1002/mnfr.201400539.
- Gershon, M.D., and J. Tack. 2007. The serotonin signaling system: From basic understanding to drug development for functional GI disorders. *Gastroenterology* 132: 397–414. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2006.11.002.
- Giorgini, F., S.-Y. Huang, K.V. Sathyasaikumar, F.M. Notarangelo, M.A.R. Thomas, M. Tararina, H.-Q. Wu, R. Schwarcz, and P.J. Muchowski. 2013.

Targeted deletion of kynurenine 3-monooxygenase in mice: A new tool for studying kynurenine pathway metabolism in periphery and brain. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 288: 36554–36566. doi:10.1074/jbc.M113.503813.

- Griffith, O.W. 1999. Biologic and pharmacologic regulation of mammalian glutathione synthesis. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 27: 922–935.
- Han, Q., T. Cai, D.A. Tagle, and J. Li. 2010. Structure, expression, and function of kynurenine aminotransferases in human and rodent brains. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 67: 353–368. doi:10.1007/ s00018-009-0166-4.
- Heyes, M.P., K. Saito, and S.P. Markey. 1992. Human macrophages convert L-tryptophan into the neurotoxin quinolinic acid. *The Biochemical Journal* 283(Pt 3): 633–635.
- Hirsch, S., J. Poniachick, M. Avendaño, A. Csendes, P. Burdiles, G. Smok, J.C. Diaz, and M.P. de la Maza. 2005. Serum folate and homocysteine levels in obese females with non-alcoholic fatty liver. *Nutrition* 21: 137–141. doi:10.1016/j.nut.2004.03.022.
- Horton, A.A., and S. Fairhurst. 1987. Lipid peroxidation and mechanisms of toxicity. *Critical Reviews in Toxicology* 18: 27–79. doi:10.3109/10408448709089856.
- Iamopas, O., S. Ratanachu-ek, and S. Chomtho. 2014. Effect of folic acid supplementation on plasma homocysteine in obese children: A randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled trial. *Journal of the Medical Association of Thailand* 97(Suppl 6): S195–S204.
- Irving, A.J., L. Wallace, D. Durakoglugil, and J. Harvey. 2006. Leptin enhances NR2B-mediated N-methyl-Daspartate responses via a mitogen-activated protein kinase-dependent process in cerebellar granule cells. *Neuroscience* 138: 1137–1148. doi:10.1016/j. neuroscience.2005.11.042.
- Jhee, K.-H., and W.D. Kruger. 2005. The role of cystathionine beta-synthase in homocysteine metabolism. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling* 7: 813–822. doi:10.1089/ars.2005.7.813.
- Kato, H., G. Tanaka, S. Masuda, J. Ogasawara, T. Sakurai, T. Kizaki, H. Ohno, and T. Izawa. 2015. Melatonin promotes adipogenesis and mitochondrial biogenesis in 3 T3-L1 preadipocytes. *Journal of Pineal Research* 59: 267–275. doi:10.1111/jpi.12259.
- Kim, H.-J., J.H. Kim, S. Noh, H.J. Hur, M.J. Sung, J.-T. Hwang, J.H. Park, H.J. Yang, M.-S. Kim, D.Y. Kwon, and S.H. Yoon. 2011. Metabolomic analysis of livers and serum from high-fat diet induced obese mice. *Journal of Proteome Research* 10: 722– 731. doi:10.1021/pr100892r.
- Kintscher, U., M. Hartge, K. Hess, A. Foryst-Ludwig, M. Clemenz, M. Wabitsch, P. Fischer-Posovszky, T.F.E. Barth, D. Dragun, T. Skurk, H. Hauner, M. Blüher, T. Unger, A.-M. Wolf, U. Knippschild, V. Hombach, and N. Marx. 2008. T-lymphocyte infiltration in visceral adipose tissue: A primary event in adipose tissue inflammation and the development of

obesity-mediated insulin resistance. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 28: 1304–1310. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.108.165100.

- Kolb, A.F., and L. Petrie. 2013. Folate deficiency enhances the inflammatory response of macrophages. *Molecular Immunology* 54: 164–172. doi:10.1016/j. molimm.2012.11.012.
- Ledochowski, M., C. Murr, B. Widner, and D. Fuchs. 1999. Association between insulin resistance, body mass and neopterin concentrations. *Clinica Chimica Acta* 282: 115–123.
- Lee, S.M., Y.H. Cho, S.Y. Lee, D.W. Jeong, A.R. Cho, J.S. Jeon, E.-J. Park, Y.J. Kim, J.G. Lee, Y.H. Yi, Y.J. Tak, H.R. Hwang, S.-H. Lee, and J. Han. 2015. Urinary Malondialdehyde Is Associated with Visceral Abdominal Obesity in Middle-Aged Men. *Mediators of Inflammation* 2015: 524291. doi:10.1155/2015/524291.
- Li, N., M.M. Young, C.J. Bailey, and M.E. Smith. 1999. NMDA and AMPA glutamate receptor subtypes in the thoracic spinal cord in lean and obese-diabetic ob/ob mice. *Brain Research* 849: 34–44.
- Liu, H., L. Liu, K. Liu, P. Bizargity, W.W. Hancock, and G.A. Visner. 2009. Reduced cytotoxic function of effector CD8+ T cells is responsible for indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-dependent immune suppression. *The Journal of Immunolog* 1950(183): 1022–1031. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0900408.
- Liu, J.J., S. Raynal, D. Bailbé, B. Gausseres, C. Carbonne, V. Autier, J. Movassat, M. Kergoat, and B. Portha. 2015. Expression of the kynurenine pathway enzymes in the pancreatic islet cells. Activation by cytokines and glucolipotoxicity. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1852: 980–991. doi:10.1016/j.bbadis.2015.02.001.
- Melillo, G., G.W. Cox, A. Biragyn, L.A. Sheffler, and L. Varesio. 1994. Regulation of nitric-oxide synthase mRNA expression by interferon-gamma and picolinic acid. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 269: 8128–8133.
- Mellor, A.L., and D.H. Munn. 2004. IDO expression by dendritic cells: Tolerance and tryptophan catabolism. *Nature Reviews. Immunology* 4: 762–774. doi:10.1038/ nri1457.
- Merad, M., P. Sathe, J. Helft, J. Miller, and A. Mortha. 2013. The dendritic cell lineage: Ontogeny and function of dendritic cells and their subsets in the steady state and the inflamed setting. *Annual Review of Immunology* 31: 563–604. doi:10.1146/ annurev-immunol-020711-074950.
- Meraz, M.A., J.M. White, K.C. Sheehan, E.A. Bach, S.J. Rodig, A.S. Dighe, D.H. Kaplan, J.K. Riley, A.C. Greenlund, D. Campbell, K. Carver-Moore, R.N. DuBois, R. Clark, M. Aguet, and R.D. Schreiber. 1996. Targeted disruption of the Stat1 gene in mice reveals unexpected physiologic specificity in the JAK-STAT signaling pathway. *Cell* 84: 431–442.
- Mikael, L.G., J. Pancer, X. Jiang, Q. Wu, M. Caudill, and R. Rozen. 2013. Low dietary folate and methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase deficiency may lead to pregnancy complications through modulation of ApoAI

and IFN-γ in spleen and placenta, and through reduction of methylation potential. *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research* 57: 661–670. doi:10.1002/ mnfr.201200152.

- Ming, Z., D.J. Legare, and W.W. Lautt. 2009. Obesity, syndrome X, and diabetes: The role of HISSdependent insulin resistance altered by sucrose, an antioxidant cocktail, and age. *Canadian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology* 87: 873–882. doi:10.1139/Y09-079.
- Morris, D.L., K.W. Cho, J.L. Delproposto, K.E. Oatmen, L.M. Geletka, G. Martinez-Santibanez, K. Singer, and C.N. Lumeng. 2013. Adipose tissue macrophages function as antigen-presenting cells and regulate adipose tissue CD4+ T cells in mice. *Diabetes* 62: 2762– 2772. doi:10.2337/db12-1404.
- Morris, D.L., K.E. Oatmen, T.A. Mergian, K.W. Cho, J.L. DelProposto, K. Singer, C. Evans-Molina, R.W. O'Rourke, and C.N. Lumeng. 2016. CD40 promotes MHC class II expression on adipose tissue macrophages and regulates adipose tissue CD4+ T cells with obesity. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology* 99: 1107– 1119. doi:10.1189/jlb.3A0115-009R.
- Murr, C., B. Widner, B. Wirleitner, and D. Fuchs. 2002. Neopterin as a marker for immune system activation. *Current Drug Metabolism* 3: 175–187.
- Namkung, J., H. Kim, and S. Park. 2015. Peripheral serotonin: A new player in systemic energy homeostasis. *Molecules and Cells* 38: 1023–1028. doi:10.14348/ molcells.2015.0258.
- Németh, H., J. Toldi, and L. Vécsei. 2005. Role of kynurenines in the central and peripheral nervous systems. *Current Neurovascular Research* 2: 249–260.
- Nijhuis, J., S.S. Rensen, Y. Slaats, F.M.H. van Dielen, W.A. Buurman, and J.W.M. Greve. 2009. Neutrophil activation in morbid obesity, chronic activation of acute inflammation. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 17: 2014– 2018. doi:10.1038/oby.2009.113.
- Nishimura, S., I. Manabe, M. Nagasaki, K. Eto, H. Yamashita, M. Ohsugi, M. Otsu, K. Hara, K. Ueki, S. Sugiura, K. Yoshimura, T. Kadowaki, and R. Nagai. 2009. CD8+ effector T cells contribute to macrophage recruitment and adipose tissue inflammation in obesity. *Nature Medicine* 15: 914–920. doi:10.1038/ nm.1964.
- Oh, C.-M., J. Namkung, Y. Go, K.E. Shong, K. Kim, H. Kim, B.-Y. Park, H.W. Lee, Y.H. Jeon, J. Song, M. Shong, V.K. Yadav, G. Karsenty, S. Kajimura, I.-K. Lee, S. Park, and H. Kim. 2015. Regulation of systemic energy homeostasis by serotonin in adipose tissues. *Nature Communications* 6: 6794. doi:10.1038/ ncomms7794.
- Okamoto, H. 2003. Recent advances in physiological and pathological significance of tryptophan-NAD+ metabolites: Lessons from insulin-producing pancreatic beta-cells. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 527: 243–252.
- Orabona, C., P. Puccetti, C. Vacca, S. Bicciato, A. Luchini, F. Fallarino, R. Bianchi, E. Velardi, K. Perruccio, A. Velardi, V. Bronte, M.C. Fioretti, and U. Grohmann. 2006. Toward the identification of a tolerogenic signa-

ture in IDO-competent dendritic cells. *Blood* 107: 2846–2854. doi:10.1182/blood-2005-10-4077.

- Orgeron, M.L., K.P. Stone, D. Wanders, C.C. Cortez, N.T. Van, and T.W. Gettys. 2014. The impact of dietary methionine restriction on biomarkers of metabolic health. *Progress in Molecular Biology and Translational Science* 121: 351–376. doi:10.1016/ B978-0-12-800101-1.00011-9.
- Oxenkrug, G.F. 2007. Genetic and hormonal regulation of tryptophan kynurenine metabolism: Implications for vascular cognitive impairment, major depressive disorder, and aging. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 1122: 35–49. doi:10.1196/annals. 1403.003.
- — . 2010. Tryptophan kynurenine metabolism as a common mediator of genetic and environmental impacts in major depressive disorder: The serotonin hypothesis revisited 40 years later. *The Israel Journal* of Psychiatry and Related Sciences 47: 56–63.
- Oxenkrug, G. 2013. Insulin resistance and dysregulation of tryptophan-kynurenine and kynureninenicotinamide adenine dinucleotide metabolic pathways. *Molecular Neurobiology* 48: 294–301. doi:10.1007/s12035-013-8497-4.
- Oxenkrug, G., K.L. Tucker, P. Requintina, and P. Summergrad. 2011. Neopterin, a Marker of Interferon-Gamma-Inducible Inflammation, Correlates with Pyridoxal-5'-Phosphate, Waist Circumference, HDL-Cholesterol, Insulin Resistance and Mortality Risk in Adult Boston Community Dwellers of Puerto Rican Origin. *American Journal of Neuroprotection and Neuroregeneration* 3: 48–52. doi:10.1166/ajnn.2011.1024.
- Pacifico, L., L. Di Renzo, C. Anania, J.F. Osborn, F. Ippoliti, E. Schiavo, and C. Chiesa. 2006. Increased T-helper interferon-gamma-secreting cells in obese children. *European Journal of Endocrinology* 154: 691–697. doi:10.1530/eje.1.02138.
- Prodinger, J., L.J. Loacker, R.L.J. Schmidt, F. Ratzinger, G. Greiner, N. Witzeneder, G. Hoermann, S. Jutz, W.F. Pickl, P. Steinberger, R. Marculescu, and K.G. Schmetterer. 2016. The tryptophan metabolite picolinic acid suppresses proliferation and metabolic activity of CD4+ T cells and inhibits c-Myc activation. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology* 99: 583–594. doi:10.1189/jlb.3A0315-135R.
- Robinson, C.M., P.T. Hale, and J.M. Carlin. 2005. The role of IFN-gamma and TNF-alpha-responsive regulatory elements in the synergistic induction of indoleamine dioxygenase. *Journal of Interferon & Cytokine Research* 25: 20–30. doi:10.1089/jir.2005.25.20.
- Rocha, V.Z., E.J. Folco, G. Sukhova, K. Shimizu, I. Gotsman, A.H. Vernon, and P. Libby. 2008. Interferon-gamma, a Th1 cytokine, regulates fat inflammation: A role for adaptive immunity in obesity. *Circulation Research* 103: 467–476. doi:10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.108.177105.
- Rybnikova, N.A., A. Haim, and B.A. Portnov. 2016. Does artificial light-at-night exposure contribute to the worldwide obesity pandemic? *International Journal*

of Obesity 2005(40): 815–823. doi:10.1038/ ijo.2015.255.

- Sarna, L.K., N. Wu, P. Wang, S.-Y. Hwang, Y.L. Siow, and K. O. 2012. Folic acid supplementation attenuates high fat diet induced hepatic oxidative stress via regulation of NADPH oxidase. *Canadian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology* 90: 155–165. doi:10.1139/y11-124.
- Schoedon, G., J. Troppmair, G. Adolf, C. Huber, and A. Niederwieser. 1986. Interferon-gamma enhances biosynthesis of pterins in peripheral blood mononuclear cells by induction of GTP-cyclohydrolase I activity. *Journal of Interferon Research* 6: 697–703.
- Schröcksnadel, K., B. Wirleitner, C. Winkler, and D. Fuchs. 2006. Monitoring tryptophan metabolism in chronic immune activation. *Clinica Chimica Acta* 364: 82–90. doi:10.1016/j.cca.2005.06.013.
- Schroecksnadel, K., B. Frick, C. Winkler, F. Leblhuber, B. Wirleitner, and D. Fuchs. 2003. Hyperhomocysteinemia and immune activation. *Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine* 41: 1438–1443. doi:10.1515/CCLM.2003.221.
- Schroecksnadel, K., B. Frick, B. Wirleitner, C. Winkler, H. Schennach, and D. Fuchs. 2004. Moderate hyperhomocysteinemia and immune activation. *Current Pharmaceutical Biotechnology* 5: 107–118.
- Schroecksnadel, K., B. Frick, C. Winkler, and D. Fuchs. 2006. Crucial role of interferon-gamma and stimulated macrophages in cardiovascular disease. *Current Vascular Pharmacology* 4: 205–213.
- Schwarcz, R., and R. Pellicciari. 2002. Manipulation of brain kynurenines: Glial targets, neuronal effects, and clinical opportunities. *The Journal of Pharmacology* and Experimental Therapeutics 303: 1–10. doi:10.1124/jpet.102.034439.
- Sharma, S., M. Singh, and P.L. Sharma. 2013. Mechanism of hyperhomocysteinemia-induced vascular endothelium dysfunction - possible dysregulation of phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase and its downstream phosphoinositide dependent kinase and protein kinase B. *European Journal of Pharmacology* 721: 365–372. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2013.08.028.
- Skurk, T., C. Alberti-Huber, C. Herder, and H. Hauner. 2007. Relationship between adipocyte size and adipokine expression and secretion. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 92: 1023–1033. doi:10.1210/jc.2006-1055.
- Stipanuk, M.H., and I. Ueki. 2011. Dealing with methionine/homocysteine sulfur: Cysteine metabolism to taurine and inorganic sulfur. *Journal of Inherited Metabolic Disease* 34: 17–32. doi:10.1007/ s10545-009-9006-9.
- Strasser, B., K. Berger, and D. Fuchs. 2015. Effects of a caloric restriction weight loss diet on tryptophan metabolism and inflammatory biomarkers in overweight adults. *European Journal of Nutrition* 54: 101– 107. doi:10.1007/s00394-014-0690-3.
- Strasser, B., K. Becker, D. Fuchs, and J.M. Gostner. 2017. Kynurenine pathway metabolism and immune activa-

tion: Peripheral measurements in psychiatric and comorbid conditions. *Neuropharmacology* 112: 286–296. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2016.02.030.

- Sugiyama, T., B.D. Levy, and T. Michel. 2009. Tetrahydrobiopterin recycling, a key determinant of endothelial nitric-oxide synthase-dependent signaling pathways in cultured vascular endothelial cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 12691–12700. doi:10.1074/jbc.M809295200.
- Szewczyk-Golec, K., A. Woźniak, and R.J. Reiter. 2015. Inter-relationships of the chronobiotic, melatonin, with leptin and adiponectin: Implications for obesity. *Journal of Pineal Research* 59: 277–291. doi:10.1111/ jpi.12257.
- Tejas-Juárez, J.G., A.M. Cruz-Martínez, V.E. López-Alonso, B. García-Iglesias, Mancilla-Díaz, B. Florán-Garduño, and J.M. R.E. Escartín-Pérez. 2014. Stimulation of dopamine D4 receptors in the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus of male rats induces hyperphagia: Involvement of glutamate. Physiology & Behavior 133: 272-281. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2014.04.040.
- Tiemessen, M.M., A.L. Jagger, H.G. Evans, M.J.C. van Herwijnen, S. John, and L.S. Taams. 2007. CD4+ CD25+ Foxp3+ regulatory T cells induce alternative activation of human monocytes/macrophages. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 104: 19446–19451. doi:10.1073/pnas.0706832104.
- Tinker, S.C., H.C. Hamner, R.J. Berry, L.B. Bailey, and C.M. Pfeiffer. 2012. Does obesity modify the association of supplemental folic acid with folate status among nonpregnant women of childbearing age in the United States? *Birth Defects Research. Part A, Clinical and Molecular Teratology* 94: 749–755. doi:10.1002/ bdra.23024.
- Üner, A., G.H.M. Gonçalves, W. Li, M. Porceban, N. Caron, M. Schönke, E. Delpire, K. Sakimura, and C. Bjørbæk. 2015. The role of GluN2A and GluN2B NMDA receptor subunits in AgRP and POMC neurons on body weight and glucose homeostasis. *Molecular Metabolism* 4: 678–691. doi:10.1016/j. molmet.2015.06.010.
- Valladolid-Acebes, I., B. Merino, A. Principato, A. Fole, C. Barbas, M.P. Lorenzo, A. García, N. Del Olmo, M. Ruiz-Gayo, and V. Cano. 2012. High-fat diets induce changes in hippocampal glutamate metabolism and neurotransmission. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 302: E396–E402. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00343.2011.
- Valle, A., V. Catalán, A. Rodríguez, F. Rotellar, V. Valentí, C. Silva, J. Salvador, G. Frühbeck, J. Gómez-Ambrosi, P. Roca, and J. Oliver. 2012. Identification of liver proteins altered by type 2 diabetes mellitus in obese subjects. *Liver international* 32: 951–961. doi:10.1111/j.1478-3231.2012.02765.x.
- van den Berg, S.M., T.T.P. Seijkens, P.J.H. Kusters, B. Zarzycka, L. Beckers, M. den Toom, M.J.J. Gijbels, A. Chatzigeorgiou, C. Weber, M.P.J. de Winther, T. Chavakis, G.A.F. Nicolaes, and E. Lutgens. 2015.

Blocking CD40-TRAF6 interactions by smallmolecule inhibitor 6860766 ameliorates the complications of diet-induced obesity in mice. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(39): 782–790. doi:10.1038/ ijo.2014.198.

- van der Weerd, K., W.A. Dik, B. Schrijver, D.H. Schweitzer, A.W. Langerak, H.A. Drexhage, R.M. Kiewiet, M.O. van Aken, A. van Huisstede, J.J.M. van Dongen, A.-J. van der Lelij, F.J.T. Staal, and P.M. van Hagen. 2012. Morbidly obese human subjects have increased peripheral blood CD4+ T cells with skewing toward a Treg- and Th2-dominated phenotype. *Diabetes* 61: 401–408. doi:10.2337/db11-1065.
- Vayá, A., L. Rivera, A. Hernández-Mijares, M. de la Fuente, E. Solá, M. Romagnoli, R. Alis, and B. Laiz. 2012. Homocysteine levels in morbidly obese patients: Its association with waist circumference and insulin resistance. *Clinical Hemorheology and Microcirculation* 52: 49–56. doi:10.3233/ CH-2012-1544.
- Virdis, A. 2016. Endothelial dysfunction in obesity: Role of inflammation. *High Blood Pressure & Cardiovascular Prevention* 23: 83–85. doi:10.1007/ s40292-016-0133-8.
- Vitvitsky, V., E. Mosharov, M. Tritt, F. Ataullakhanov, and R. Banerjee. 2003. Redox regulation of homocysteinedependent glutathione synthesis. *Redox Report* 8: 57–63. doi:10.1179/135100003125001260.
- Wanders, D., S. Ghosh, K.P. Stone, N.T. Van, and T.W. Gettys. 2014. Transcriptional impact of dietary methionine restriction on systemic inflammation: Relevance to biomarkers of metabolic disease during aging. *Biofactors* 40: 13–26. doi:10.1002/biof.1111.
- Wellen, K.E., and G.S. Hotamisligil. 2003. Obesityinduced inflammatory changes in adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1785–1788. doi:10.1172/JCI20514.
- Wensveen, F.M., V. Jelenčić, S. Valentić, M. Šestan, T.T. Wensveen, S. Theurich, A. Glasner, D. Mendrila, D. Štimac, F.T. Wunderlich, J.C. Brüning, O. Mandelboim, and B. Polić. 2015a. NK cells link obesity-induced adipose stress to inflammation and insulin resistance. *Nature Immunology* 16: 376–385. doi:10.1038/ni.3120.
- Wensveen, F.M., S. Valentić, M. Šestan, T. Turk Wensveen, and B. Polić. 2015b. The "Big Bang" in obese fat: Events initiating obesity-induced adipose tissue inflammation. *European Journal of Immunology* 45: 2446–2456. doi:10.1002/eji.201545502.
- Whitsett, J., A. Rangel Filho, S. Sethumadhavan, J. Celinska, M. Widlansky, and J. Vasquez-Vivar. 2013. Human endothelial dihydrofolate reductase low activity limits vascular tetrahydrobiopterin recycling. *Free Radical Biology & Medicine* 63: 143–150. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2013.04.035.
- Widner, B., B. Wirleitner, G. Baier-Bitterlich, G. Weiss, and D. Fuchs. 2000. Cellular immune activation, neopterin production, tryptophan degradation and the

development of immunodeficiency. Archivum Immunologiae et Therapiae Experimentalis (Warsz) 48: 251–258.

- Widner, B., C. Enzinger, A. Laich, B. Wirleitner, and D. Fuchs. 2002. Hyperhomocysteinemia, pteridines and oxidative stress. *Current Drug Metabolism* 3: 225–232.
- Winer, S., Y. Chan, G. Paltser, D. Truong, H. Tsui, J. Bahrami, R. Dorfman, Y. Wang, J. Zielenski, F. Mastronardi, Y. Maezawa, D.J. Drucker, E. Engleman, D. Winer, and H.-M. Dosch. 2009. Normalization of obesity-associated insulin resistance through immunotherapy. *Nature Medicine* 15: 921– 929. doi:10.1038/nm.2001.
- Wolowczuk, I., B. Hennart, A. Leloire, A. Bessede, M. Soichot, S. Taront, R. Caiazzo, V. Raverdy, M. Pigeyre, ABOS Consortium, G.J. Guillemin, D. Allorge, F. Pattou, P. Froguel, and O. Poulain-Godefroy. 2012. Tryptophan metabolism activation by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase in adipose tissue of obese women: An attempt to maintain immune homeostasis and vascular tone. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 303: R135–R143. doi:10.1152/ ajpregu.00373.2011.
- Yan, T.-T., Q. Li, X.-H. Zhang, W.-K. Wu, J. Sun, L. Li, Q. Zhang, and H.-M. Tan. 2010. Homocysteine impaired endothelial function through compromised vascular endothelial growth factor/Akt/endothelial nitric oxide synthase signalling. *Clinical and Experimental Pharmacology & Physiology* 37: 1071– 1077. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1681.2010.05438.x.
- Yi, P., S. Melnyk, M. Pogribna, I.P. Pogribny, R.J. Hine, and S.J. James. 2000. Increase in plasma homocysteine associated with parallel increases in plasma S-adenosylhomocysteine and lymphocyte DNA hypomethylation. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275: 29318–29323. doi:10.1074/jbc.M002725200.
- Yin, Z., T. Deng, L.E. Peterson, R. Yu, J. Lin, D.J. Hamilton, P.R. Reardon, V. Sherman, G.E. Winnier, M. Zhan, C.J. Lyon, S.T.C. Wong, and W.A. Hsueh. 2014. Transcriptome analysis of human adipocytes implicates the NOD-like receptor pathway in obesity-induced adipose inflammation. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* 394: 80–87. doi:10.1016/j. mce.2014.06.018.
- Zawilska, J.B., J. Rosiak, M. Senderecka, and J.Z. Nowak. 1997. Suppressive effect of NMDA receptor antagonistMK-801 on nocturnal serotonin N-acetyltransferase activity in the rat pineal gland. *Polish Journal of Pharmacology* 49: 479–483.
- Zhang, M., J. Wen, X. Wang, and C. Xiao. 2014. Highdose folic acid improves endothelial function by increasing tetrahydrobiopterin and decreasing homocysteine levels. *Molecular Medicine Reports* 10: 1609–1613. doi:10.3892/mmr.2014.2332.

Eligibility and Success Criteria for Bariatric/Metabolic Surgery

23

Manuel F. Landecho, Víctor Valentí, Rafael Moncada, and Gema Frühbeck

Abstract

Obesity is a worldwide main health concern, with a high treatment failure. This chapter focuses on the definition of obesity, based on excessive fat accumulation and thus underscores the importance of body composition, and the clinical tools currently used to diagnose it, mainly body mass index that is only a proxy measure of body composition. It also highlights the importance of the personal commitment to comply to a healthy diet and physical activity recommendations since surgery is most effective when accompanied by lifestyle modifications. Additionally, it addresses the description of types of patients who could benefit most from surgical management of excessive body fat percentage and metabolic derangements, as well as on the indications for surgery that are currently valid.

Keywords

Bariatric surgery • Metabolic surgery • Candidate • Indications • Comorbidities • Body composition • Adiposity • Fat-free mass • Detailed phenotyping

M.F. Landecho

Department of Internal Medicine, Clínica Universidad de Navarra, TRUE-HT, University of Navarra, IdISNA, Avda. Pío XII, 36, Pamplona 31008, Spain

V. Valentí

CIBEROBN, Instituto de Salud Carlos III, Avda. Pío XII, 36, Pamplona 31008, Spain

Department of Surgery, Clínica Universidad de Navarra, University of Navarra, IdISNA, Avda. Pío XII, 36, Pamplona 31008, Spain R. Moncada

CIBEROBN, Instituto de Salud Carlos III, Avda. Pío XII, 36, Pamplona 31008, Spain

Department of Anesthesia, Clínica Universidad de Navarra, University of Navarra, IdISNA, Avda. Pío XII, 36, Pamplona 31008, Spain

G. Frühbeck, R. Nutr., M.D., Ph.D. (⊠) CIBEROBN, Instituto de Salud Carlos III, Avda. Pío XII, 36, Pamplona 31008, Spain

Department of Endocrinology and Nutrition, Clínica Universidad de Navarra, University of Navarra, IdISNA, Avda. Pío XII, 36, Pamplona 31008, Spain e-mail: gfruhbeck@unav.es

1 Introduction

1.1 Obesity as a Worldwide Healthcare Concern

Obesity is a major public health challenge particularly in urban settings, and has negative clinical implications on almost every organ system (Bray et al. 2016; Frühbeck et al. 2013; Grieve et al. 2013). The World Health Organization (WHO) also offers some critical key facts:

- Worldwide obesity has more than doubled since 1980.
- In 2014, more than 1.9 billion adults, 18 years and older, were overweight. Among them, over 600 million were obese.
- 39% of adults aged 18 years and over were overweight in 2014, and 13% were obese.
- Most of the world's population lives in countries where overweight and obesity kills more people than underweight.
- 42 million children under the age of 5 years were overweight or obese in 2013.

Morbid obesity, in particular, is a rapidly growing segment of the obesity epidemic (Kral et al. 2012). The detrimental effects of obesity can be especially prevalent in these patients, taxing not only individuals, but health-care systems and society at large (Frühbeck et al. 2016).

In 1995 at the "27th Bethesda Conference" (1996) obesity was classified as a category II risk factor, which means that the proper management of obesity is likely to lower the incidence of cardiovascular events. Consistently, in 1997 the American Heart Association identified obesity as an independent risk factor (Eckel et al. 1998). It is noteworthy that there is a significantly increased risk of cardiovascular disease (CVD) independent of other traditional risk factors (age, sex, physical activity, smoking, blood pressure and cholesterol levels adjusted RR) for patients who fulfill body mass index (BMI) criteria of moderate overweight, and increases with the diagnosis of obesity (Prospective Studies Collaboration 2009). Additionally, BMI is directly associated with a linear increase in the M.F. Landecho et al.

and obesity are major risk factors for type 2 diabetes (T2D), hypertension, and atherogenic dyslipidemia, among others. These diseases, when clustered, form the metabolic syndrome (MS) that is a condition with exponential risk for CVD as compared with its isolated components (Ärnlöv et al. 2010). The MS and its components belong to the group of non-communicable diseases (NCDs) that share the characteristic of being non-infectious or non-transmissible medical conditions (NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC) 2016; Alleyne et al. 2013; Clark 2013). The WHO emphasizes that raised BMI is a major risk factor for NCDs such as CVD (mainly heart disease and stroke), which were the leading cause of death in 2012 (Ng et al. 2014). Furthermore, NCDs are expected to be even more prevalent in the upcoming decades. Obesity also seems to be associated with several other serious health problems, ranging from non-alcoholic fatty liver disease, osteoarthritis, obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) and other respiratory alterations to gastrointestinal disorders, renal problems, infertility and cancer (Acioglu et al. 2010; Acosta and Camilleri 2014; D'Agati et al. 2016; De Pergola and Silvestris 2013; Hassan et al. 2014; Jungheim et al. 2013; Wluka et al. 2013).

2 Concerns and Limitations of the Application of the Definition of Obesity

The WHO defines obesity as "an abnormal or excessive fat accumulation that presents a risk to health". Despite being universally accepted, this definition is not universally applied, since the degree of fat accumulation is not routinely measured to diagnose obesity (Blundell et al. 2014). Tools to measure accurately the total amount of fat are not widely available. The BMI, based on a person's weight (in kilograms) divided by the square of his or her height (in meters), is the most common way to evaluate the degree of obesity. A person with a BMI between 25.0 and 29.9 kg/m² is considered overweight, while a person with a

BMI of 30.0 kg/m^2 or above is considered obese. Although useful and practical, the BMI does not include the evaluation of the body composition and, in the era of precision medicine, has mayor limitations for diagnosing obesity (Gómez-Ambrosi et al. 2011, 2012a). In fact, individuals with class I obesity (BMI 30.0 kg/m²) may exhibit significantly increased total and intra-abdominal adipose depots that are similar to those of patients with 34.9 kg/m² or even morbid obesity (BMI 40.0-44.9 kg/m²), which partly explains the pattern of comorbidities observed in these individuals (Gómez-Ambrosi et al. 2014). Despite this, it is worth mentioning that the BMI has also advantages; it is easy to measure and provides a better estimate of total body fat than body weight alone. In adults, BMI has shown to be in itself a strong predictor of overall mortality (Flegal et al. 2013, 2015). The progressive excess mortality above 30 kg/m² is mainly due to vascular disease. Some studies suggest that at 30-35 kg/m² median survival is reduced by 2-4 years, while at 40-45 kg/ m^2 it is reduced by 8–10 years (Kitahara et al. 2014). This effect is comparable with smoking. Similar results have been reported in adolescents, where a BMI in the 50th to 74th percentile, within the accepted normal range during adolescence has been associated with increased cardiovascular and all-cause mortality during 40 years of follow-up (Twig et al. 2016).

3 Beneficial Effects of Bariatric and Metabolic Surgery

Strictly speaking, the term 'bariatric surgery' is applied to all surgical procedures that aim to reduce excess weight (Frühbeck 2015). Currently, the two procedures that are most frequently performed all around the world are sleeve gastrectomy (SG), and Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB). SG has gained popularity in recent years because of its low complication rate and good weight loss results (Angrisani et al. 2015). Almost 50% of all bariatric surgeries performed nowadays in the United States were sleeve gastrectomies, which makes it the most popular weight loss surgery according to the *American* Society for Metabolic and Bariatric Surgery (ASMBS). The RYGB has been considered the 'gold standard' of weight loss surgery, because of its good results in terms of weight loss and resolution of comorbidities.

The mechanisms of action of bariatric surgery are complex and involve multiple neuroendocrine signals that exert effects at the central nervous system as well as in peripheral organs (Batterham and Cummings 2016; Knop and Taylor 2013; Koshy et al. 2013). The type of bariatric procedure performed depends on the patient's characteristics and the surgeon's preferences. Long-term effects remain favorable after 3–5 years (Fig. 23.1) or even after 10 years of surgery with rates of remission of T2D, improvement of circulating levels of triglycerides and uric acid, together with diastolic blood pressure remaining significantly better (Sjöström 2013). Levels of HDL cholesterol and systolic blood pressure were only improved during the first 2 years after surgery, before returning to preoperative levels. These outcomes translate into the reduction in the risk of CVD and mortality that are the rationale for the prescription of metabolic surgery (Rubino 2013, 2016).

These findings highlight that the favorable modulation of comorbidities does not take place uniformly or gradually for all comorbidities (Frühbeck 2015). Three main pillars of action should be considered in relation to the temporal pattern of response elicited by surgery in ameliorating obesity and its comorbidities. These pilencompass weight-loss-independent, lars weight-loss-dependent and adiposity-dependent effects. Most cardiovascular risk factors and mechanically-related comorbidities (such as respiratory alterations, orthopedic problems and gastro-esophageal reflux disease [GERD]) ameliorate slowly, and mainly in parallel with body weight and fat loss. By contrast, T2D seems to have а more complex pathophysiology (Batterham and Cummings 2016). On the one hand, after surgery, T2D tends to improve soon and rapidly, even before major reductions in body weight occur, which implicates mechanisms independent of weight loss that involve the modulation of intrinsic gut hormones via the



Change/Resolution (%) 0 10 20 30 40 50 60 70 80 90 100 Temporal pattern

Fig. 23.1 Summary of the effects (expressed as mean data for efficacy and 95% confidence intervals) of sleeve gastrectomy (SG) and Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB) on weight loss (reported as excess and mean weight loss)

and principal comorbidities (hypertension, hyperlipidemia and T2DM) at 3–5 years. The last column on the right indicates the temporal pattern of the effects on T2DM. *Modified from Frühbeck 2015*

gastro-entero-insular axis. Bariatric operations, especially those incorporating duodenal exclusion, can improve insulin sensitivity two to three-fold within days after surgery. On the other hand, gastric banding which does not induce changes in levels of incretins or gut hormones induces improvements in T2D directly related to weight loss.

3.1 Weight-Loss-Independent Effects

The immediateness of the favorable effect of surgery on T2D improvement shows that weightloss-independent mechanisms in the control of glucose metabolism are occurring from the very beginning. The RYGB, a procedure that involves an anatomical-physiological rearrangement of the gastrointestinal tract, has a superior effect on T2D remission compared to the SG, a technique reducing the stomach size (Makaronidis and Batterham 2016). Furthermore, duodenal exclusion alone is reportedly sufficient to reduce fasting blood levels of glucose in patients with T2D independently of weight loss. Thus, signals originating in the proximal small intestine seem to exert a direct effect on the physiological regulation of glucose homeostasis. T2D usually starts to improve in the first few days after surgery, before any significant weight loss has occurred, which indicates that an important part of this effect depends on gut hormones and neuroendocrine changes that are initiated soon after surgery and independently of excess body fat (Frühbeck 2015). However, it is also true that the degree of weight loss is a predictor of whether a patient will experience sustained remission of T2D (Ribaric et al. 2014). Similarly, long-term weight gain is a determinant of T2D recurrence. Of note, T2D remission also depends on the severity of the pancreatic alteration at baseline and particularly the preservation of the capacity of beta cells to respond to a stimulation to produce more insulin. The severity of the pancreatic alteration depends mainly on the time the patient has suffered obesity, and genetic factors. At the same time, the amount and trajectory of weight loss, as well as remission of T2D, is hugely variable. These findings illustrate that some individuals are able to maintain T2D remission in the longterm even if they regain the weight lost (probably those in whom the gut-dependent effects are dominant), whereas in others, T2D recurrence takes place when weight regain occurs (patients in whom the gut-dependent effects disappear and

are lost with the potential refunctionalization of the gastrointestinal tract over time). This variability in both weight change and improvements in comorbidities probably relies on the potentially variable degree to which the different mechanisms of action operate in different individuals. These findings underscore the complexity and multiple factors that influence T2D remission or resolution and amelioration of insulin resistance.

3.2 Weight-Loss-Dependent Effects

The weight-loss-dependent effects of bariatric surgery are mainly evident in the psychosocial sphere and the mechanical comorbidities tightly related to the effects of excess body weight, such as GERD, OSA and other respiratory alterations as well as osteoarthritis and joint problems (Frühbeck 2015). Bariatric surgery considerably improves psychological and cognitive characteristics of individuals with symptoms that are mostly the result of increased body weight, that consequently improve with weight loss.

The prevalence of GERD in individuals with morbid obesity is as high as 45%, with obesity increasing the risk of GERD becoming symptomatic, progressing to erosive esophagitis and esophageal adenocarcinoma. Markers of visceral and general obesity are independent determinants of esophageal inflammation, which correlates with endoscopic findings and symptoms of GERD. Bariatric procedures as RYGB improve GERD symptoms because of the disconnection of most of the acid production portion of the stomach from the esophagus and the weight loss achieved. Thus, the greater the excess weight loss (EWL), the greater the improvement in the GERD score.

In the majority of individuals with morbid obesity, bariatric surgery also improves or resolves OSA. Factors that predispose patients to OSA include a small upper airway lumen, unstable respiratory control, a low arousal threshold, small lung volume and dysfunctional dilator muscles in the upper airway. In addition to the mechanical weight-dependent effects, the surgical approach also exerts a metabolic weightindependent effect that results in improved insulin resistance and systemic inflammation that decrease the cardiovascular risk. Concurrently, cardiorespiratory complications such as hypoxemia, pulmonary hypertension, hypercapnia, and even OSA-associated atrial fibrillation, might also improve.

Obesity has been identified as an independent and modifiable risk factor for osteoarthritis and joint problems (Wluka et al. 2013). Weight loss decreases the risk of incident knee osteoarthritis, ameliorates symptoms in established disease, improves function and reduces disease progression. These improvements are based on the biomechanical relationship between increased loads on articular cartilage, subsequent wear and cartilage breakdown. However, osteoarthritis also has a multifactorial etiology with its systemic effects being related to the adipokine profile and metainflammation.

3.3 Adiposity-Dependent Actions

During surgically-induced weight loss, it should not be taken for granted that adiposity will improve with total body weight loss (Frühbeck 2015). In fact, EWL, BMI and adiposity have quite diverse trajectories over time (Fig. 23.2). While a dramatic EWL takes place during the first few months (generally until the first 12-18 months after surgery), the decrease in BMI and body fat follows a less steep trajectory. Moreover, the decline in BMI is not paralleled by the decrease in adiposity. Particularly during the first month, the marked decrease in body weight corresponds to the fat-free mass (FFM), with a low effect on total adiposity. Of note, even if a BMI in the range of overweight or normal weight is reached, it does not necessarily mean that body fat has decreased to normal limits. BMI neither discriminates between fat mass and FFM, nor distinguishes between body shape and fat distribution. Thus, during surgery-induced weight loss, particular consideration should be given to the fat mass to FFM ratio to also value the contribution of the FFM to physiological functioning, pathology and well-being. In fact, left ventricular volume, stroke volume and cardiac output are



Fig. 23.2 Short, medium and long-term trajectories of excess weight loss (EWL), BMI and total adiposity following bariatric surgery. EWL, BMI and adiposity exhibit diverse trajectories over time. While a dramatic EWL takes place during the first few months after surgery, the decrease in BMI and body fat follows a less steep trajectory. The figure further illustrates that the rapid decline in

primarily associated with FFM, whereas blood pressure, heart rate and variables reflecting cardiac dysfunction tend to be related to total body fat and visceral adiposity. Moreover, FFM can be used to predict the diameter of the carotid artery lumen, while visceral adiposity has emerged as the main determinant of premature carotid artery atherosclerosis.

As skeletal muscle is the body's largest glucose buffering system, a conserved large muscle mass promotes insulin sensitivity and protects against the metabolic syndrome. Moreover, FFM, but not fat mass or BMI, is positively associated with self-determined meal size and daily energy intake in humans (Blundell et al. 2012). Thus, a rapid weight loss mainly due to a reduction of FFM entails the subsequent loss of protective muscle strength and its metabolic benefits on the regulation of energy homeostasis.

BMI is not paralleled by the decrease in adiposity, in particular during the first month. Moreover, even if a BMI in the range of overweight or normal weight is reached after several years, body fat percentage does not necessarily decrease to normal limits (normal limits are 10–20% in men and 20–30% in women). *Modified from Frühbeck* 2015

In addition, in the long term, adiposity rebounds more easily after bariatric surgery than does BMI, even in patients who have maintained the weight loss. This feature is particularly important in relation to the adipose tissue secretion profile for proinflammatory and prothrombotic factors that will return to increased circulating concentrations, thereby reversing the beneficial effects attained via the decrease in adipokines after the surgery-induced reduction in adiposity.

Taken together, these findings may explain why some cardiovascular comorbidities re-emerge after surgery (such as hypertension and hypercholesterolemia) and the lack of a reduced incidence of cancer in male patients with obesity. Interestingly, the incidence of cancer and cancerrelated deaths occur in a setting that provides a unique adipose tissue microenvironment with concomitant systemic endocrine alterations that favor both tumor initiation and progression (Frühbeck 2015). Low-grade chronic inflammation, dysregulation of growth signaling pathways, hyperinsulinemia and hypoxia associated with increased adiposity are widely accepted as important factors that link obesity and cancer pathogenesis (Catalán et al. 2013; Pérez-Hernández et al. 2014). White adipose tissue constitutes a relevant source of growth factors, adipokines and stromal progenitor cells. Given that adipose tissue surrounds organs with a high predisposition to become malignant (for example, the prostate, the mammary gland or the colon), recruitment of stromal progenitor cells to the tumor microenvironment favors the formation of supportive tumor stroma. Excess adiposity modifies the expression profile of adipose tissue genes to ultimately foster growth of fat mass via an upregulation of genes related to cellular activity (increased cell proliferation or differentiation, cell cycle activation and inhibition of apoptosis) and mild immunoinflammatory processes (reduced immunosurveillance). Adipocytes and infiltrating immune cells secrete proinflammatory adipokines and cytokines, growth factors, metalloproteinases, and reactive oxygen species, which can induce DNA damage and chromosomal instability, thereby favoring carcinogenesis.

Conversely, growing tumor cells frequently extend beyond the primary organ in which they developed towards surrounding fat depots, thereby contributing to tumour progression and metastasis. Taken together, the rebounding of adipose tissue several years after undergoing bariatric surgery might explain the lack of reduced incidence of cancer in some patients.

3.4 Beyond the Semantics

The finding that the benefits of bariatric surgery extend well beyond weight loss provided the clinical rationale for the emergence of metabolic surgery, which is primarily intended to treat T2D and is offered to patients with obesity who have a lower BMI than those who are eligible for bariatric surgery (Rubino et al. 2014). This implies that a new model of care is being developed that is distinct from traditional bariatric surgery (Rubino et al. 2016). Although patients undergoing metabolic surgery tend to have a lower BMI than those undergoing bariatric surgery, body composition does not differ much between both patient groups. The two groups have similarly high total and visceral adiposity (Fig. 23.3), and thus associated cardiometabolic comorbidities, which blurs the strict BMI-centric cut-off limits (Frühbeck 2015).

Importantly, as aforementioned, bariatric surgery entails not only weight-reducing effects but also metabolic improvements. Thus, strictly using the terminology, the dichotomy between bariatric surgery for weight-reduction procedures and metabolic surgery for techniques aimed at improving T2D does not match the actual practicalities of clinical care and therapeutic effects. When offering surgery to treat metabolic diseases or T2D rather than simply as a weight-reduction therapy, clinicians need to consider that most of these patients have levels of dysfunctional adipose tissue similar to those of patients with morbid obesity (Fig. 23.3). Moreover, weight and fat loss is also generally reported among patients undergoing metabolic surgery, which makes it difficult, if not impossible, to determine the relative contribution of gastrointestinal alterations in anatomy and physiology from weight loss itself.

Interestingly, so far both surgical approaches differ in their stated therapeutic goals. Offering the same surgical interventions to treat diabetes mellitus and metabolic diseases as for weightreduction purposes reportedly changes demographical and clinical characteristics of surgical candidates (Cefalu et al. 2016). In general, more men undergo metabolic surgery than bariatric surgery and patients who undergo metabolic surgery are usually older than those undergoing bariatric surgery. Although patients undergoing metabolic surgery have a lower BMI than patients undergoing bariatric surgery, they have more comorbidities, in particular, T2D (in terms of both frequency and severity, with increased HbA1c levels and percentage of insulin use), hypertension, dyslipidemia and other CVD (Moncada et al. 2016).

Similarly, patients with a BMI <35.0 kg/m² without relevant metabolic alterations (below the

 METABOLIC

 Surgery

 Dysfunctional adiposity

 BRI 30-35 kg/m²

 BMI 30-35 kg/m²

 BMI 35 kg/m²

Fig. 23.3 The strict separation of bariatric and metabolic surgery based on current BMI eligibility criteria is blurred by the common feature of a high degree of dysfunctional

adiposity. *Dashed lines* indicate the overlap between metabolic surgery and bariatric surgery. *Modified from Frühbeck 2015*

traditional cut-off point for bariatric surgery) can have osteoarthritis and joint problems, which can increase the difficulties of losing weight by conventional means. Therefore, bariatric surgery could be a useful and effective approach to alleviate the pain and functional impairment of these conditions also in patients with lower BMIs (Frühbeck 2015). In addition to their involvement in the mechanical, weight-dependent effects of bariatric surgery, adipokines also have a critical role in the pathophysiologic features of osteoarthritis. Thus, patients with orthopedic problems and who are not eligible for bariatric surgery would also benefit from the metabolic aspects of the surgical approach that are related to inflammation. These reflections should have relevant implications in clinical care to support the consideration of bariatric-metabolic surgery as an effective therapeutic tool for a wider spectrum of patients than traditionally thought. Thus, the strict application of semantics obviates the broader pathophysiological circumstances of the variety of existing patients, thereby limiting the selection of the candidates who would benefit equally from the multifactorial effects of the surgical approach.

4 Currently Accepted Indications and Contraindications for Bariatric and Metabolic Surgery

Indications for the surgical management of severe obesity were first outlined by the National Institutes of Health (NIH)Consensus Development Panel in 1991 and reviewed by the American Bariatric Society in 2004. European and International Societies have agreed on general guidelines for the indication of bariatric and metabolic surgery recently (De Luca et al. 2016; Fried et al. 2014). It should be noted that bariatric surgery programs encourage patients to participate in lifestyle changes prior to surgery to demonstrate their commitment.

4.1 Candidates for Bariatric Surgical Procedures

- Adults with a BMI ≥40 kg/m² regardless of comorbid illness.
- Adults with a BMI 35.0–39.9 kg/m² with at least one serious comorbidity, including:

- Type 2 diabetes (T2D)
- Hypertension
- Hyperlipidemia
- Obstructive sleep apnea (OSA), obesityhypoventilation syndrome (OHS) or the combination of both.
- Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) and/or nonalcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH)
- Pseudotumor cerebri
- Gastroesophageal reflux disease
- Asthma
- Venous stasis disease
- Severe urinary incontinence
- Debilitating arthritis
- Impaired quality of life
- Disqualification for other surgeries as a result of obesity (i.e., surgeries for osteoarthritic disease, ventral hernias, or stress incontinence)

4.2 Contraindications

The only major contraindication for bariatric surgery is the presence of an unacceptable risk-tobenefit balance, which is mostly due to a severe cardiac disease with life-threatening anesthetic risk as well as lack of understanding of the need of close follow-up. Importantly, there are other conditions that require a holistic approach to determine whether the expected benefits are worth in the clinical condition of the patient such as the following:

- Diagnosis of T1DM, unless surgery is indicated for other reasons, such as severe obesity.
- Untreated major depression or psychosis.
- Uncontrolled and untreated eating disorders.
- Current drug and alcohol abuse.
- Severe coagulopathy.
- Inability to comply with nutritional requirements including life-long vitamin and mineral replacement.

These possible conditions should be detected in the preoperative work out of the multidisciplinary team so that they may be improved and corrected before the elected procedure. Most of them could be corrected in order to identify the optimal moment for the surgery.

4.3 Candidates for Metabolic Surgery

Indications for metabolic surgery in the treatment algorithm for T2D have been recently updated by a Joint Statement by International Organizations (Rubino et al. 2016). Patient selection for metabolic surgery should be based on balancing surgical and other long-term risks with potential long-term benefits to individual patients, as with any operation.

This trade-off needs to take into account factors such as baseline CVD risk due to metabolic disease and hyperglycemia that does not adequately respond to non-surgical treatments, as well as conditions that could contraindicate any elective operation, as aforementioned. In addition, preoperative indicators other than BMI should be established to make patient selection for metabolic surgery diabetes relevant. There are no data showing that baseline BMI predicts metabolic surgery success. Instead, strong evidence indicates that preoperative BMI, at least within the obese range, does not predict the benefits of gastrointestinal surgery with regard to diabetes prevention, remission, relapse after initial remission, or the magnitude of its effects on CVD events, cancer, or death. Of note, evidence shows that the rate of remission of T2D is equivalent among patients with preoperative BMI \geq 35 kg/m² compared to those with mean preoperative BMI <35 kg/m² (71% versus 72%, respectively) (Sjöholm et al. 2013). Overall, the surgical value seems to be more related to improved glucose homeostasis than weight loss per se. This observation could be due to the aforementioned limitation of BMI, since it does not take into account the BF%. Of note, even if a BMI in the range of overweight or normal weight is reached, it does not necessarily mean that body fat has decreased to normal limits. BMI neither discriminates between fat mass and FFM, nor distinguishes between body shape and

fat distribution. Accordingly, it has been reported that a high percentage of subjects classified as lean and as overweight according to BMI (up to 29% and 80%, respectively) could have BF% within the obesity range (Gómez-Ambrosi et al. 2011, 2012b). Furthermore, in the long term, adiposity rebounds more easily after bariatric surgery than does BMI, even in patients who have maintained the weight loss. Although baseline BMI per se does not predict outcomes in metabolic surgery, available evidence, including all existing RCTs, is based on studies that have included BMI ranges among their primary criteria for eligibility.

4.4 Defining Goals and Success of Bariatric and Metabolic Surgery

The classic concept of success of bariatric surgery, the loss of 50% of excess body weight, is a somewhat arbitrary metric. As opposed to weight loss, expressed as kg or pounds depending on the countries or as a percent of baseline weight, EWL was introduced to complement the use of actual weight loss as it provides an improved estimate of the amount of weight loss that has been achieved relative to a defined goal level (Frühbeck 2015). A drawback to using EWL is that the more obese a patient is, the less likely they are to achieve a 100% reduction independently of how 'normal weight' is defined. Moreover, since one of the main targets of any weight loss program is loss of excess fat, the amount of body fat should be determined directly. In this line, work towards a definition of success that examines pathophysiological components of unhealthy adiposity associated with all-cause mortality would be more useful, as would the potential addition of factors that might even identify metabolic frailty or subclinical disease (Frühbeck 2015). These components include common carotid artery intima-media thickness, coronary artery calcium, markers of endothelial dysfunction, inflammation and fatty liver. Functional tests such as brachial artery macrovascular flow-mediated vasodilation and microvascular reactive hyperemia might provide more dynamic and clinically relevant information. Relying only on BMI misses a precise representation of the metabolic profile and can disguise an increased risk of CVD. Going a step further, the role of the diverse procedures relative to rigorously defined end points of heart failure, atherothrombotic state, hepatic, pancreatic and renal function should be assessed, with its systematic application aiding inter-study comparisons.

Current trends move to a less steady concept of success that takes into account the improvement in T2D, OSA, GERD, and resolution of other comorbidities. T2D for example, describes a continuum of hyperglycemic states associated with an increased morbidity and mortality. Currently, the most effective strategy to control refractory T2D and thus, even in the case of relapse, temporary normalization of glycemic control or major long-term improvement of glycemia without remission confers benefits for patients with T2D. In some cases, even just halting the progressive trend towards an increase in weight and adiposity, together with its often subsequent clustering of mechanical, metabolic and psychosocial comorbidities, should be considered a success. Signals that optimize the regulation of stress should be positively evaluated. The profound changes that translate into improved mood and self-esteem, as well as the marked reduction in hedonic thoughts and psychosocial circumstances, might also be considered a success in some patients (Frühbeck 2015). The mere reduction of metabolic neuroendocrine signals that optimize the regulation of stress should be also positively evaluated. In addition, obesity is a known risk factor for infertility in women (Edison et al. 2016; Sharma et al. 2015). Thus, improving the reproductive health of women should be also considered a success (nearly 50% of patients undergoing bariatric surgery are women of reproductive age, with fertility in obese women improving after these surgical interventions (Chor et al. 2015). Health-related quality of life and health-care costs are also important and merit equal consideration.

4.5 Eligibility and Success Criteria

A main goal that defines success after surgery is the remission of T2D. Due to its relevance it is critical to try to predict whether a patient is likely or not to succeed under this point of view. A preoperative tool that describes the probability of diabetes remission after RYGB, namely the DiaRem score (Table 23.1), has been described (Still et al. 2014). The DiaRem score stratifies the risk based on a weighted system of punctuation (range 0-22) that stratifies subjects into five groups based on scoring for age, glycated hemoglobin and the medication used: a score of 0-2has the highest likelihood of T2D-remission followed by the subsequent groups (3-7, 8-12, 13-17, 18-22) with a decreasing probability of remission of T2D.

Eligibility for bariatric/metabolic surgery should be based on a more dynamic, comprehensive and functional evaluation of the patient's current global health and on a more reliable prediction of future morbidity and mortality (Frühbeck 2015). A clear dissociation exists between the wealth of scientific advances and the

Prediction factor	Score
Age (years)	
If age <40	0 points
If age 40–49	1 point
If age 50–59	2 points
If age >60	3 points
HbA1c (%)	
If HbA1c <6.5	0 points
If HbA1c 6.5–6.9	2 points
If HbA1c 7.0–8.9	4 points
If HbA1c >9.0	6 points
Other diabetes medications	
If not using sulfonylureas or not using insulin-sensitizing agents	0 points
If on sulfonylureas and insulin- sensitizing agents	3 points
Treatment with insulin	
If not using insulin	0 points
If using insulin	10 points
$DiaRem \ score \rightarrow (sum \ of \ individual \ components)$	

Taken and modified from Still et al. (2014)

incorporation of this information into the clinical practice. This disconnect derives in missed opportunities to understand, diagnose and treat obesity with increased precision, and to make better use of knowledge and resources to inform health-care decisions. A mentality change in this field is urgently needed. The validation and application of algorithms or scoring systems that quantify the actual and future health burden induced by obesity in the individual patient represents the way ahead where the development of tools for precise phenotyping beyond BMI as well as for guiding therapeutic approaches should be demanded. The Edmonton Obesity Staging System (EOSS) is a 5-point ordinal classification (stage 0-4), that considers comorbidity and functional status. It assesses obesity drivers, complications and barriers using a framework that addresses the mental, mechanical, metabolic and monetary aspects of obesity development and weight management to determine how healthy a patient is. The highest EOSS scores identify individuals with obesity who have the greatest mortality risk, since EOSS is reportedly a better predictor of mortality than BMI grading. It is debatable though whether these patients are the ones who will benefit the most from the surgical approach. A high EOSS staging score suggests the patient will have an increased anaesthetic risk. Moreover, increased severity of some comorbidities related to high EOSS scores might result in a reduced likelihood of improvement once end-organ damage or established end-stage disabilities have been reached. In this context, prioritization of patients with high rather than low EOSS scores might mean that an opportunity to use the surgical approach as a measure in patients who could really attain full recovery is missed. Currently, it is also challenging to identify which patients will indeed progress to higher EOSS stages and which patients will remain stable. Thus, although the EOSS has certain advantages, it is not a completely objective system and it does not discriminate between patients who have different number of comorbidities (e.g. a patient with one comorbid condition is staged at the same level as a patient with three, four or five comorbidities, when the pathophysiological circumstances are certainly remarkably different). Although the EOSS might be a useful tool to redefine indications for bariatric or metabolic surgery in patients with severe obesity, further research is needed to determine its costeffectiveness, optimal ways of incorporation into clinical practice and improved quantification of objectivity. In addition, other relevant aspects in the development of comorbidities, such as body composition and fat distribution, should be considered.

5 Conclusion

Although BMI is universally accepted to indicate bariatric surgery, the observation that its benefits go beyond the loss of excess weight implies that BMI is not an optimal criterion for the selection of candidates. It is also remarkable that BMI does not predict the metabolic effectiveness of the intervention. The severity of the pancreatic alteration at baseline and the preservation of the capacity of islets to respond to a stimulation to produce more insulin should be specifically studied. As mentioned above, it is necessary to delineate meaningful definitions of goals and successful treatment not only circumscribed to weight loss but also to treat diseases associated with obesity or merely metabolic alterations. A standardized evaluation of comorbidities and outcomes, including a uniform acceptance of the definition and terminology of each disease state and specific biomarkers to be used, should be universally applied for surgical referral and follow-up. Improvement in the accuracy of prognoses and the identification of at-risk individuals who could benefit from early intervention should be pursued. A more aggressive management of patients in risk groups could be attained with regular screening. Orienting our goals away from a 'weight-centric' approach towards a more functional holistic approach with extensive evaluation of comorbidities is required. More robust, proactive approaches are urgently needed. Detailed phenotyping of key features (such as body composition, fat distribution and immunometabolism, hunger and satiety, energy homeostasis, metabolic flexibility, sleep patterns, stress factors and environmental clues) would yield much more personalized approaches than focusing on BMI. Clarifying the long-term effects of the surgical interventions on these features should be pursued.

A composite measure that includes all relevant outcomes would be ideal. However, with so many inter-related variables, developing the optimal composite is not easy. Realistic expectations should be agreed on an individual basis with the patient, and success evaluated in a personalized frame of reference. This means that the definitive definition of success should be customized for every single patient in response to the individual balance between benefit and risk. Consequently, the definition of success after bariatric/metabolic surgery should be tailored to the individual characteristics and circumstances of each patient and should be discussed with the patient before the surgery is performed. Table 23.2 summarizes the key points of the chapter.

Table 23.2 Key points of the chapter

Bariatric surgery has a proven role in achieving sustained weight loss, improving obesity-related comorbidities and reducing mortality.

Bariatric surgery is considered to address mainly weight loss, whereas metabolic surgery focuses mainly on improving type 2 diabetes mellitus.

Bariatric and metabolic surgery cannot be viewed as dichotomic procedures, as most of the clinical benefits of both approaches have a multifactorial origin derived from a combination of effects.

Detailed patient phenotyping shows that the BMI cut-off points for determining eligibility for surgery are blurred when considering total adiposity and fat distribution, as BMI often does not tally with these factors.

A more functional, individualized and holistic approach with extensive evaluation of comorbidities will yield improved patient selection that does not have a merely 'weight-centric' focus.

The separation of bariatric and metabolic surgery based on current BMI eligibility criteria should be revised.

Success after bariatric surgery depends on previously defined goals, which should be tailored for each patient before the intervention.

References

- 1996. 27th Bethesda Conference. Matching the intensity of risk factor management with the hazard for coronary disease events. September 14–15, 1995. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 27(5): 957–1047.
- Acioglu, E., O. Yigit, A. Volkan Sunter, U. Taskin, B. Bercik Inal, and M. Sahin. 2010. Obesity and obstructive sleep apnea syndrome. *Journal of Otolaryngology - Head & Neck Surgery* 39(6): 744–751.
- Acosta, A., and M. Camilleri. 2014. Gastrointestinal morbidity in obesity. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1311: 42–56.
- Alleyne, G., A. Binagwaho, A. Haines, S. Jahan, R. Nugent, A. Rojhani, and D. Stuckler. 2013. Embedding non-communicable diseases in the post-2015 development agenda. *Lancet* 381(9866): 566–574.
- Angrisani, L., A. Santonicola, P. Iovino, G. Formisano, H. Buchwald, and N. Scopinaro. 2015. Bariatric surgery worldwide 2013. *Obesity Surgery* 25(10): 1822–1832.
- Ärnlöv, J., E. Ingelsson, J. Sundström, and L. Lind. 2010. Impact of body mass index and the metabolic syndrome on the risk of cardiovascular disease and death in middle-aged men. *Circulation* 121(2): 230–236.
- Batterham, R.L., and D.E. Cummings. 2016. Mechanisms of diabetes improvement following bariatric/metabolic surgery. *Diabetes Care* 39(6): 893–901.
- Blundell, J.E., P. Caudwell, C. Gibbons, M. Hopkins, E. Naslund, N.A. King, and G. Finlayson. 2012. Body composition and appetite: Fat-free mass (but not fat mass or BMI) is positively associated with selfdetermined meal size and daily energy intake in humans. *British Journal of Nutrition* 107(3): 445–449.
- Blundell, J.E., A.G. Dulloo, J. Salvador, G. Frühbeck, and EASO SAB Working Group on BMI. 2014. Beyond BMI—Phenotyping the obesities. *Obesity Facts* 7(5): 322–328.
- Bray, G.A., G. Frühbeck, D.H. Ryan, and J.P. Wilding. 2016. Management of obesity. *Lancet* 387(10031): 1947–1956.
- Catalán, V., J. Gómez-Ambrosi, A. Rodríguez, and G. Frühbeck. 2013. Adipose tissue immunity and cancer. *Frontiers in Physiology* 4: 275.
- Cefalu, W.T., F. Rubino, and D.E. Cummings. 2016. Metabolic surgery for type 2 diabetes: Changing the landscape of diabetes care. *Diabetes Care* 39(6): 857–860.
- Chor, J., P. Chico, S. Ayloo, A. Roston, and M.A. Kominiarek. 2015. Reproductive health counseling and practices: A cross-sectional survey of bariatric surgeons. *Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases* 11(1): 187–192.

- Clark, H. 2013. NCDs: A challenge to sustainable human development. *Lancet* 381(9866): 510–511.
- D'Agati, V.D., A. Chagnac, A.P. de Vries, M. Levi, E. Porrini, M. Herman-Edelstein, and M. Praga. 2016. Obesity-related glomerulopathy: Clinical and pathologic characteristics and pathogenesis. *Nature Reviews Nephrology* 12(8): 453–471.
- De Luca, M., L. Angrisani, J. Himpens, L. Busetto, N. Scopinaro, R. Weiner, A. Sartori, C. Stier, M. Lakdawala, A.G. Bhasker, H. Buchwald, J. Dixon, S. Chiappetta, H.C. Kolberg, G. Frühbeck, D.B. Sarwer, M. Suter, E. Soricelli, M. Blüher, R. Vilallonga, A. Sharma, and S. Shikora. 2016. Indications for surgery for obesity and weight-related diseases: Position statements from the International Federation for the Surgery of Obesity and Metabolic Disorders (IFSO). Obesity Surgery 26(8): 1659–1696.
- De Pergola, G., and F. Silvestris. 2013. Obesity as a major risk factor for cancer. *Journal of Obesity* 2013: 291546.
- Eckel, R.H., R.M. Krauss, and AHA Nutrition Committee. 1998. American Heart Association call to action: Obesity as a major risk factor for coronary heart disease. *Circulation* 97(21): 2099–2100.
- Edison, E., M. Whyte, J. van Vlymen, S. Jones, P. Gatenby, S. de Lusignan, and J. Shawe. 2016. Bariatric surgery in obese women of reproductive age improves conditions that underlie fertility and pregnancy outcomes: Retrospective cohort study of UK National Bariatric Surgery Registry (NBSR). *Obesity Surgery* 26(12): 2837–2842.
- Flegal, K.M., B.K. Kit, H. Orpana, and B.I. Graubard. 2013. Association of all-cause mortality with overweight and obesity using standard body mass index categories: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 309(1): 71–82.
- Flegal, K.M., O.A. Panagiotou, and B.I. Graubard. 2015. Estimating population attributable fractions to quantify the health burden of obesity. *Annals of Epidemiology* 25(3): 201–207.
- Fried, M., V. Yumuk, J.M. Oppert, N. Scopinaro, A. Torres, R. Weiner, Y. Yashkov, and G. Frühbeck. 2014. Interdisciplinary European guidelines on metabolic and bariatric surgery. *Obesity Surgery* 24(1): 42–55.
- Frühbeck, G. 2015. Bariatric and metabolic surgery: A shift in eligibility and success criteria. *Nature Reviews*. *Endocrinology* 11(8): 465–477.
- Frühbeck, G., H. Toplak, E. Woodward, V. Yumuk, M. Maislos, and J.M. Oppert. 2013. Obesity: The gateway to ill health—An EASO position statement on a rising public health, clinical and scientific challenge in Europe. *Obesity Facts* 6(2): 117–120.
- Frühbeck, G., P. Sbraccia, E. Nisoli, E. Woodward, V. Yumuk, N.J. Farpour-Lambert, J.G. Halford, H. Toplak, and M.O. Carruba. 2016. 2015 Milan Declaration: A call to action on obesity—An EASO

position statement on the occasion of the 2015 EXPO. *Obesity Facts* 9(4): 296–298.

- Gómez-Ambrosi, J., C. Silva, J.C. Galofré, J. Escalada, S. Santos, M.J. Gil, V. Valentí, F. Rotellar, B. Ramírez, J. Salvador, and G. Frühbeck. 2011. Body adiposity and type 2 diabetes: Increased risk with a high body fat percentage even having a normal BMI. *Obesity* 19(7): 1439–1444.
- Gómez-Ambrosi, J., C. Silva, V. Catalán, A. Rodríguez, J.C. Galofré, J. Escalada, V. Valentí, F. Rotellar, S. Romero, B. Ramírez, J. Salvador, and G. Frühbeck. 2012a. Clinical usefulness of a new equation for estimating body fat. *Diabetes Care* 35(2): 383–388.
- Gómez-Ambrosi, J., C. Silva, J.C. Galofré, J. Escalada, S. Santos, D. Millán, N. Vila, P. Ibañez, M.J. Gil, V. Valentí, F. Rotellar, B. Ramírez, J. Salvador, and G. Frühbeck. 2012b. Body mass index classification misses subjects with increased cardiometabolic risk factors related to elevated adiposity. *International Journal of Obesity* 36(2): 286–294.
- Gómez-Ambrosi, J., V. Catalán, A. Rodríguez, P. Andrada, B. Ramírez, P. Ibañez, N. Vila, S. Romero, M.A. Margall, M.J. Gil, R. Moncada, V. Valentí, C. Silva, J. Salvador, and G. Frühbeck. 2014. Increased cardiometabolic risk factors and inflammation in adipose tissue in obese subjects classified as metabolically healthy. *Diabetes Care* 37(10): 2813–2821.
- Grieve, E., E. Fenwick, H.C. Yang, and M. Lean. 2013. The disproportionate economic burden associated with severe and complicated obesity: A systematic review. *Obesity Reviews* 14(11): 883–894.
- Hassan, K., V. Bhalla, M.E. El Regal, and H.H. A-Kader. 2014. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: A comprehensive review of a growing epidemic. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 20(34): 12082–12101.
- Jungheim, E.S., J.L. Travieso, and M.M. Hopeman. 2013. Weighing the impact of obesity on female reproductive function and fertility. *Nutrition Reviews* 71(Suppl 1): S3–S8.
- Kitahara, C.M., A.J. Flint, A. Berrington de Gonzalez,
 L. Bernstein, M. Brotzman, R.J. MacInnis,
 S.C. Moore, K. Robien, P.S. Rosenberg, P.N. Singh,
 E. Weiderpass, H.O. Adami, H. Anton-Culver,
 R. Ballard-Barbash, J.E. Buring, D.M. Freedman,
 G.E. Fraser, L.E. Beane Freeman, S.M. Gapstur,
 J.M. Gaziano, G.G. Giles, N. Hakansson, J.A. Hoppin,
 F.B. Hu, K. Koenig, M.S. Linet, Y. Park, A.V. Patel,
 M.P. Purdue, C. Schairer, H.D. Sesso, K. Visvanathan,
 E. White, A. Wolk, A. Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, and
 P. Hartge. 2014. Association between class III obesity
 (BMI of 40-59 kg/m²) and mortality: A pooled analysis of 20 prospective studies. *PLoS Medicine* 11(7): e1001673.
- Knop, F.K., and R. Taylor. 2013. Mechanism of metabolic advantages after bariatric surgery: It's all gastrointestinal factors versus it's all food restriction. *Diabetes Care* 36(Suppl 2): S287–S291.
- Koshy, A.A., A.M. Bobe, and M.J. Brady. 2013. Potential mechanisms by which bariatric surgery improves sys-

temic metabolism. *Translational Research* 161(2): 63–72.

- Kral, J.G., R.A. Kava, P.M. Catalano, and B.J. Moore. 2012. Severe obesity: The neglected epidemic. *Obesity Facts* 5(2): 254–269.
- Makaronidis, J.M., and R.L. Batterham. 2016. Potential mechanisms mediating sustained weight loss following Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and sleeve gastrectomy. *Endocrinology and Metabolism Clinics of North America* 45(3): 539–552.
- Moncada, R., M.F. Landecho, and G. Fruhbeck. 2016. Metabolic surgery enters the T2DM treatment algorithm. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 27(10): 678–680.
- NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC). 2016. Worldwide trends in diabetes since 1980: A pooled analysis of 751 population-based studies with 4.4 million participants. *Lancet* 387(10027): 1513–1530.
- Ng, M., T. Fleming, M. Robinson, B. Thomson, N. Graetz, C. Margono, E.C. Mullany, S. Biryukov, C. Abbafati, S.F. Abera, J.P. Abraham, N.M. Abu-Rmeileh, T. Achoki, F.S. AlBuhairan, Z.A. Alemu, R. Alfonso, M.K. Ali, R. Ali, N.A. Guzman, W. Ammar, P. Anwari, A. Banerjee, S. Barquera, S. Basu, D.A. Bennett, Z. Bhutta, J. Blore, N. Cabral, I.C. Nonato, J.C. Chang, R. Chowdhury, K.J. Courville, M.H. Criqui, D.K. Cundiff, K.C. Dabhadkar, L. Dandona, A. Davis, Dayama, S.D. Dharmaratne, E.L. Ding, А. A.M. Durrani, A. Esteghamati, F. Farzadfar, D.F. Fay, V.L. Feigin, A. Flaxman, M.H. Forouzanfar, A. Goto, M.A. Green, R. Gupta, N. Hafezi-Nejad, G.J. Hankey, H.C. Harewood, R. Havmoeller, S. Hay, L. Hernandez, A. Husseini, B.T. Idrisov, N. Ikeda, F. Islami, E. Jahangir, S.K. Jassal, S.H. Jee, M. Jeffreys, J.B. Jonas, E.K. Kabagambe, S.E. Khalifa, A.P. Kengne, Y.S. Khader, Y.H. Khang, D. Kim, R.W. Kimokoti, J.M. Kinge, Y. Kokubo, S. Kosen, G. Kwan, T. Lai, M. Leinsalu, Y. Li, X. Liang, S. Liu, G. Logroscino, P.A. Lotufo, Y. Lu, J. Ma, N.K. Mainoo, G.A. Mensah, T.R. Merriman, A.H. Mokdad, J. Moschandreas, M. Naghavi, A. Naheed, D. Nand, K.M. Narayan, E.L. Nelson, M.L. Neuhouser, M.I. Nisar, T. Ohkubo, S.O. Oti, A. Pedroza, et al. 2014. Global, regional, and national prevalence of overweight and obesity in children and adults during 1980-2013: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. Lancet 384(9945): 766-781.
- Pérez-Hernández, A.I., V. Catalán, J. Gómez-Ambrosi, A. Rodríguez, and G. Frühbeck. 2014. Mechanisms linking excess adiposity and carcinogenesis promotion. *Frontiers in Endocrinology* 5: 65.
- Prospective Studies Collaboration. 2009. Body-mass index and cause-specific mortality in 900 000 adults: Collaborative analyses of 57 prospective studies. *Lancet* 373(9669): 1083–1096.
- Ribaric, G., J.N. Buchwald, and T.W. McGlennon. 2014. Diabetes and weight in comparative studies of bariatric surgery vs conventional medical therapy: A sys-

tematic review and meta-analysis. *Obesity Surgery* 24(3): 437–455.

- Rubino, F. 2013. From bariatric to metabolic surgery: Definition of a new discipline and implications for clinical practice. *Current Atherosclerosis Reports* 15(12): 369.
- Rubino, F. 2016. Medical research: Time to think differently about diabetes. *Nature* 533(7604): 459–461.
- Rubino, F., A. Shukla, A. Pomp, M. Moreira, S.M. Ahn, and G. Dakin. 2014. Bariatric, metabolic, and diabetes surgery: What's in a name? *Annals of Surgery* 259(1): 117–122.
- Rubino, F., D.M. Nathan, R.H. Eckel, P.R. Schauer, K.G. Alberti, P.Z. Zimmet, S. Del Prato, L. Ji, S.M. Sadikot, W.H. Herman, S.A. Amiel, L.M. Kaplan, G. Taroncher-Oldenburg, and D.E. Cummings. 2016. Metabolic surgery in the treatment algorithm for type 2 diabetes: A joint statement by international diabetes organizations. *Diabetes Care* 39(6): 861–877.
- Sharma, A., S. Bahadursingh, S. Ramsewak, and S. Teelucksingh. 2015. Medical and surgical interventions to improve outcomes in obese women planning for pregnancy. *Best Practice & Research. Clinical Obstetrics & Gynaecology* 29(4): 565–576.
- Sjöholm, K., A. Anveden, M. Peltonen, P. Jacobson, S. Romeo, P.A. Svensson, L. Sjöström, and L.M. Carlsson. 2013. Evaluation of current eligibility

criteria for bariatric surgery: Diabetes prevention and risk factor changes in the Swedish obese subjects (SOS) study. *Diabetes Care* 36(5): 1335–1340.

- Sjöström, L. 2013. Review of the key results from the Swedish Obese Subjects (SOS) trial—A prospective controlled intervention study of bariatric surgery. *Journal of Internal Medicine* 273(3): 219–234.
- Still, C.D., G.C. Wood, P. Benotti, A.T. Petrick, J. Gabrielsen, W.E. Strodel, A. Ibele, J. Seiler, B.A. Irving, M.P. Celaya, R. Blackstone, G.S. Gerhard, and G. Argyropoulos. 2014. A probability score for preoperative prediction of type 2 diabetes remission following RYGB surgery. *The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology* 2(1): 38–45.
- Twig, G., G. Yaniv, H. Levine, A. Leiba, N. Goldberger, E. Derazne, D. Ben-Ami Shor, D. Tzur, A. Afek, A. Shamiss, Z. Haklai, and J.D. Kark. 2016. Bodymass index in 2.3 million adolescents and cardiovascular death in adulthood. *New England Journal of Medicine* 374(25): 2430–2440.
- Wluka, A.E., C.B. Lombard, and F.M. Cicuttini. 2013. Tackling obesity in knee osteoarthritis. *Nature Reviews Rheumatology* 9(4): 225–235.
- World Health Organization. Fact sheet: Obesity and overweight. http://www.who.int/dietphysicalactivity/publications/facts/obesity/en/.

Does Bariatric Surgery Improve Obesity Associated Comorbid Conditions

Atilla Engin

Abstract

Obesity is a constantly growing health problem which reduces quality of life and life expectancy. Bariatric surgery for obesity is taken into account when all other conservative treatment modalities have failed. Comparison of the multidisciplinary programs with bariatric surgery regarding to weight loss showed that substantial and durable weight reduction have been achieved only with bariatric surgical treatments. However, the benefits of weight loss following bariatric procedures are still debated regarding the pro-inflammatory and metabolic profile of obesity.

Keywords

Obesity • Bariatric surgery • Weight loss • Sleeve gastrectomy • Rouxen-Y gastric bypass • Insulin resistance • Anemia • Homocysteine • Leptin • Oxidative stress • Total cysteine (tCys) • Glutathione • Endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) • Inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) • Resistin • C-reactive protein • Adiponectin • Interleukin 6 (IL-6) • Ghrelin • Triglycerides • Lysyl oxidase (LOX) • Visfatin • Apelin • Vaspin • Retinolbinding protein-4 (RBP4)

1 Introduction

Available treatments of obesity range from diet, exercise, behavioral modification, and pharmacotherapy to surgery, with varying risks and effi-

Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com cacy. Nonsurgical modalities achieve only relatively short-term and limited weight loss in most patients. However surgical therapy is the most effective option in terms of extent and duration of weight reduction with acceptable operative risks (Mun et al. 2001). Since it is claimed that bariatric operations are associated with the improvements in certain comorbidities linked to obesity, these surgical interventions have become increasingly popular in recent years due to growing rates of morbid obesity and metabolic

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

[©] Springer International Publishing AG 2017

A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_24
syndrome (Andreelli et al. 2009). A total of 5386 references from 17 electronic databases analyzed by Picot et al. revealed that bariatric surgery is both clinically and economically effective intervention for obese people compared with nonsurgical treatment (Picot et al. 2009). Indeed, surgery appears to be more effective than conservative modalities for weight loss and control of some comorbid conditions in patients with a body mass index of 40 kg/m² or greater (Maggard et al. 2005). But there are some contradictions for bariatric surgery such as poor myocardial reserve, significant chronic obstructive airways disease or respiratory dysfunction, in addition to the noncompliance of medical treatment or psychological disorders of a significant degree (Colquitt et al. 2009). Based on findings of 14 clinical studies, surgeons working in higher volume centers have lower mortality and complication rates in weight loss surgery (Padwal et al. 2011). Thus, the overall in-hospital mortality rate is 0.15% (5 of 3692 patients) but no significant difference has been found between the 3401 patients with body mass index less than 60 kg/m², and 291 supersuper obese patients with body mass index more than 60 kg/m², regarding the post-operative mortality rate of 0.12% and 0.34%, respectively (Stephens et al. 2008).

While bariatric surgery rates increased significantly between the years 2002 to 2008, the rates did not change between the years 2009 to 2012 (Buchwald and Oien 2013; Johnson et al. 2016a). However, during the time period of 2002–2012, average obesity and diabetes rates steadily increased from 30.7% to 39.2% and from 8.0% to 12.7%, respectively. Although obesity and diabetes rates continuously increased, bariatric surgery rates did not correspondingly increase (Johnson et al. 2016a). Even so, the mean surgery rate per 100,000 population increased from 45.31 in 2002 to 67.95 in 2012 (Johnson et al. 2016b). In detail, the proportion of vertical sleeve gastrectomies increased from 3.0% to 54% from 2008 to 2014 whereas Roux en Y gastric bypass decreased from 52% in 2008 to 32% by 2014 (Abraham et al. 2016). Thus, in 2012, there was a sharp reduction in the number of gastric bypass and gastric banding operations and they were replaced by an increase in the number of sleeve gastrectomy operations (Nguyen et al. 2016). In this context, laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy is the most commonly performed bariatric procedure. Utilization of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy increased from 23.7% of all bariatric procedures during the fourth quarter of 2011 to 60.7% during the second quarter of 2014 while laparoscopic gastric bypass decreased from 62.2% to 37.0%, respectively. Utilization of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy surpassed that of laparoscopic gastric bypass in the second quarter of 2013 (50.6% versus 45.8%) (Esteban Varela and Nguyen 2015).

According to a retrospective cohort study, using data from the United Kingdom Clinical Practice Research Data-link, in 3882 patients with an average body mass index of 44.7 kg/m², dramatic reductions in weight and body mass index are sustained over a 4-year period. This weight loss is accompanied by substantial improvements in pre-existing type-2 diabetes and hypertension as well as a reduced risk of incident type-2 diabetes, hypertension, angina, myocardial infarct, and obstructive sleep apnea (Douglas et al. 2015). Actually, quality of life improvements occurs within the first 2 years following bariatric surgery (Hachem and Brennan 2016). Resolution or improvement ratio of type 2 diabetes in meta-analytic means is 86.0%. Additionally, meta-analysis and weighted means analysis revealed that hyperlipidemia, hypercholesterolemia, hypertriglyceridemia and hypertension is improved significantly by all type of bariatric procedures (Health Quality Ontario 2005). Despite the negative association between obesity and the cardiovascular disease risk factors, surprisingly, obese patients with established cardiovascular disease might have better short- and long-term prognosis, suggesting an "obesity paradox" (Artham et al. 2009; Jousilahti et al. 1996). Hence, the prognosis of obese patients with coronary heart disease is generally equal to or even superior to that in leaner coronary heart disease patients (Todd Miller et al. 2008). Bariatric surgery significantly improves hepatic insulin sensitivity index and decreases hepatic triglyceride, total cholesterol, and fatty acyl-CoA content,

without an improvement in peripheral insulin sensitivity. The increased insulin sensitivity after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass occurs earlier in the liver than in the muscle and afterwards both may contribute to long-term remission of type 2 diabetes (He et al. 2014). The preoperative glucose disposal rate predicts the acute effect of bariatric surgery on peripheral insulin sensitivity. Obese individuals who are the insulin resistant before surgery improve postoperatively, whereas those with preoperative insulin sensitivity are worsened after bariatric surgery (Dunn et al. 2012). Although, homeostatic model assessment-insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) has been used in many studies for the metabolic effects of bariatric surgery, weight loss is a critical component for improvement of glucose homeostasis in the morbidly obese with insulin resistance (Campos et al. 2010). Additionally, obesity surgery has generated some controversies with reported benefits in terms of inflammation control (Compher and Badellino 2008). In this chapter, the effects of updated bariatric procedures on the pathophysiological consequences of lipotoxicity will be discussed.

2 Effect of Bariatric Surgery in Obesity-Related Comorbidities

Bariatric surgery is performed by using two major types of techniques: Purely restrictive and malabsorption-based procedures. Purely restrictive methods intend to limit the volume of food that can be ingested, and involved two different surgical techniques. The first; reversible and adjustable gastric bands are used to reduce the volume of the upper part of the stomach but it is obsolete. The second is a newly developed sleeve gastrectomy technique which involves resection of the greater curvature of the stomach only (Andreelli et al. 2009). Alternatively, two different malabsorption-based methods are currently used; Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and biliopancreatic diversion techniques. The principle of gastric bypass is to create a small and isolated gastric pouch which is then anastomosed to the upper jejunum bypassing the rest of the stomach duodenum and proximal jejunum (Andreelli et al. 2009). Biliopancreatic diversion consists of a distal gastrectomy with a long Roux-en-Y reconstruction, where the entero-enterostomy is placed 50 cm proximal to the ileocecal valve (Scopinaro et al. 2005). A total of 13,273 patients underwent bariatric surgery between 1980 and 2006, have been compared with 132,730 subjects from the general population. Of the bariatric surgery cohort, patients had undergone primary gastric bypass surgery, restrictive surgery and another procedure, 31.4%, 59.2% and 9.4%, respectively. Restrictive surgery has been converted to a gastric bypass during follow-up in 12.7% of patients. In patients who had undergone gastric bypass, however, the risk of myocardial infarction and diabetes was similar to that of the reference cohort. Despite this, the risk of death after bariatric surgery remained higher than in the general population (Plecka Östlund et al. 2011). Taking into consideration of confounding factors in morobesity, predominantly malabsorptive bid approaches is more effective than their restrictive alternatives (Muscelli et al. 2005; Rubino et al. 2004). In this respect, the most recently performed surgical procedures are sleeve gastrec-Roux-en-Y gastric bypass tomy, and biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch. Thus, for more than 14-years follow-up revealed that Roux-en-Y gastric bypass achieves a permanent and significant weight loss in more than 90% of patients (Mun et al. 2001). However, increased body mass index is associated with greater incidence and severity of obesity-related comorbidities and inadequate post-bariatric surgery weight loss. In comparison to Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, duodenal switch provides superior resolution of diabetes, hypertension, and dyslipidemia in three hundred fifty super-obese patients with body mass index more than 50 kg/ m², independent of weight loss (Prachand et al. 2010). Overall, bariatric surgery reduces body mass index significantly. In this context subcutaneous fat, visceral abdominal fat and epicardial fat volume decrease by 32%, 44%, and 28%, respectively, whereas no significant change occurres in myocardial triglyceride content after bariatric surgery (Gaborit al. 2012). et Furthermore, surgical-induced weight loss leads to a larger decrease in paracardial than epicardial ectopic fat deposition (van Schinkel et al. 2014). Ectopic fat mobilization, particularly the absolute loss of visceral adipose tissue, may play a major role in type 2 diabetes resolution following biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch surgery (Auclair et al. 2016). Pancreatic fat drastically decreases after the bariatric surgery. This suggests that decreased pancreatic fat contributes to improved beta cell function and type 2 diabetes resolution after the bariatric surgery (Gaborit et al. 2015).

A high prevalence of nutritional deficiencies is found amongst bariatric surgery candidates suffering from morbid obesity. The prevalence of pre-operative nutritional deficiencies is 35% for iron, 24% for folic acid, 24% for ferritin, 3.6% for vitamin B12, 2% for phosphorous, and 0.9% for calcium. Additionally, hemoglobin and mean corpuscular volume of these patients is measured 19% lower as compared to the healthy one. Moreover, high levels of parathyroid hormone are found among 39% of these patients (Schweiger et al. 2010). Anemia is present in 6.5% of obese subjects prior to the surgery and increases to 33.5% at 36 months of bariatric surgery. The levels of total cholesterol, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol, triglycerides, and glycemia are reduced, while high-density lipoprotein cholesterol is increased (Blume et al. 2012). In fact, prevalence of absolute- and functional-iron deficiency is 8.7% and 52.5%, respectively among 947 consecutive bariatric surgery candidates. Anemia is found in 11.2% of the cohort, 80% of which are associated with iron deficiency. Among patients with functional-iron deficiency, less than 20% transferrin saturation is common (Careaga et al. 2015). After bariatric surgery, anemia is detected in 17%, low ferritin in 15%, low vitamin B12 in 11%, and low red blood cell folate in 12% of patients (Toh et al. 2009). Retrospective analyzes of 5909 patients receiving Roux-en-Y gastric bypass revealed that anemia is 12.2% at baseline, which, respectively, increased to 20.9% and 25.9% at 12 and 24-months follow-up. Although the serum iron level did not change substantially after surgery, the frequency of patients with ferritin deficiency increased from 7.9% at baseline to 13.4% and 23.0% at 12 and 24 months, respectively. Vitamin B12 deficiency increased from 2.3% at baseline to 6.5% at 12 months after surgery (Weng et al. 2015). Hemoglobin concentration is not correlated with vitamin B12 or folate concentrations but it is related to iron status (Coupaye et al. 2009). Iron deficiency develops after gastric bypass for several reasons including intolerance to red meat, diminished gastric acid secretion, and exclusion of the duodenum from the alimentary tract. Bariatric surgery patients require lifelong follow-up of hematological parameters and iron levels since iron deficiency and anemia may develop many years after surgery (Love and Billett 2008). Among 431 patients who underwent Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and were followed for 10-years, 27% had anemia and related deficiencies; iron, folic acid, and vitamin B12 were seen in 20%, 12%, and 2%, respectively (Karefylakis et al. 2015). Actually, absolute iron deficiency is more common in patients undergoing bariatric surgery. In these patients, preoperative anemia may cause the increase of overall length of hospital stay (Khanbhai et al. 2015). High-fat diet leads to systemic iron deficiency which is traced back to reduced duodenal iron absorption. The mRNA and protein expressions of the duodenal iron transporters, divalent metal transporter 1 and transferrin receptor protein 1 (CD71) are significantly higher in high-fat diet-animals. In this case iron deficiency is the consequence of diminished intestinal iron uptake (Sonnweber et al. 2012). In Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, the mechanisms that result in iron deficiency are mainly related to a lack of gastric acidity and the exclusion of the duodenum and a part of the jejunum (Love and Billett 2008). Actually, duodenal cytochrome b is highly expressed in duodenal brush-border membrane and is implicated in dietary iron absorption by reducing dietary ferric iron to the ferrous form for transport via natural resistance-associated macrophage protein-2 (Nramp2)/divalent-cation transporter 1 (DCT1)/divalent metal-transporter 1 (DMT1) (McKie et al. 2002). In patients undergoing Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, DMT1 expression of enterocytes locate in the proximal jejunum. Amount of these cells increases 6 months after surgery, whereas quantity of the receptor in the same area decreases (Marambio et al. 2014). This mechanism maintains iron reserve at normal levels despite all the side effects of the Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Iron absorption from both a standard diet and from a standard dose of ferrous ascorbate decreases significantly after 6 months of bariatric surgery to 32.7% and 40.3% of their initial values, respectively (Ruz et al. 2009). Most of the morbidly obese patients undergoing malabsorptive procedures will develop some nutritional deficiency. Nutrient deficiency is proportional to the length of absorptive area and to the percentage of weight loss (Alvarez-Leite 2004; Bloomberg et al. 2005). Actually, in morbidly obese patients, bacterial overgrowth prevalence is higher than in healthy subjects and is associated with more frequent severe hepatic steatosis (Sabaté et al. 2008). Thus, more than one quarter of morbidly obese patients undergoing bariatric surgery have advanced liver disease including 7% steatohepatitis, 16% fibrosis, and 4% cirrhosis (Kroh et al. 2007). Trace elements, essential minerals, watersoluble and fat-soluble vitamins deficiencies are common in obese individuals and often persist after bariatric surgery, despite multivitamin and mineral supplements. Thereby small intestinal bacterial overgrowth also promotes micronutrient deficiencies after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (Bal et al. 2012). Thus, abdominal symptoms are common after bariatric surgery, almost 81% of these individuals have upper gut bacterial overgrowth and glucose malabsorption (Andalib et al. 2015). Eighteen percent of 151 patients underwent to Roux-en-Y gastric bypass meet the criteria for thiamine deficiency. In these patients an abnormal glucose-hydrogen breath test has been observed supporting the presence of small intestinal bacterial overgrowth (Shah et al. 2013). The normal stomach is virtually sterile but frequent colonization of aerobes, anaerobes and fungi in the used very small proximal pouch and unused large bypassed gastric chambers are detected. In clinical evaluation, gastric pH, as well as bacterial count is higher in the functioning proximal stomach and breath test is positive in 40.5% of the postoperative patients (Ishida et al. 2007).

Increase in serum heme levels is around 100fold compared to their respective baseline levels following surgery. The increase in heme and biliverdin following surgery represents an increase in heme oxidation by heme oxygenase leading to greater antioxidant protection and insulin sensitivity (Sarosiek et al. 2016). The heme oxygenase system reduces inflammation through the suppression of macrophage-infiltration and abrogation of oxidative/inflammatory transcription factors like nuclear factor-kappa B (NF-kappaB), c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK), and activating protein-1 (Ndisang 2010). Before bariatric surgery, obese patients display approximately 50% higher serum protein carbonyl groups concentration and increased serum homocysteine levels than healthy individuals. After surgery, serum homocysteine does not change in contrast to protein carbonyl groups. However higher body mass index, HOMA-IR, serum leptin, triacylglycerols, low density lipoprotein/high density lipoprotein (LDL/HLD) cholesterol ratio, insulin, and glucose concentrations decrease after bariatric surgery (Sledzinski et al. 2009). This suggests that serum homocysteine concentration is not directly associated with oxidative stress in obese patients following bariatric surgery (Sledzinski et al. 2009). In particular, hyperhomocysteinemia has been described as an important vascular risk factor after bariatric surgery, however a high dose of folate supplement prevents hyperhomocysteinemia (Ledoux et al. 2011). Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and caloric restriction is sufficient to significantly reduce elevated oxidative/nitrative stress and genomic damage in obese animals (Bankoglu et al. 2016). Obese patients have approximately 17% higher mean serum total cysteine (tCys), and more than twofold higher glutamate concentrations. Gastric bypass patients have no change in tCys concentrations, while duodenal switch patients show a significant decrease in tCys. Total homocysteine concentrations increase in duodenal switch patients but not in gastric bypass patients. Independent of surgery type, serum concentrations of methionine and cystathionine decrease, while serum glutathione

and taurine remain stable. Eventually, despite 30% weight loss, and decreases in methionine, cystathionine and glutamate, there is no significant change in serum tCys in patients after gastric bypass surgery. The decrease in tCys in patients undergoing duodenal switch could be related to malabsorption (Aasheim et al. 2011). In contrast, a greater potential availability of substrates for glutathione production is observed after bariatric surgery. Glutathione is a tripeptide comprised of glutamate, cysteine, and glycine. These amino acids along with the recycling intermediates Cys-Gly and 5-oxoproline are increased in all groups following surgery. Furthermore, the mixed heterodimer cysteine-glutathione and glutathione homodimer, oxidized glutathione, GSSG, are elevated following surgery. Weightloss surgery shifts glucose usage away from glycolytic pyruvate production to the pentose phosphate pathway. Reduced glutathione is regenerated via reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) (Sarosiek et al. 2016).

Improvement of insulin resistance, lipidemia, and blood pressure as well as reduction of systemic inflammation after bariatric surgery are associated with the increase of serum nitric oxide (NO) concentration (Sledzinski et al. 2010). Although, at baseline, NO production of the obese patients is not different from that of the healthy control subjects, after bariatric surgery with a significant reduction in body mass index, NO production is decreased compared to the healthy controls. This apparent paradoxical observation may be explained by an overexpression of inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) in the obese patients instead of endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS), and after weight-reducing surgery, most probably iNOS is down-regulated to reverse the overproduction of NO (Lin et al. 2007). Actually, Noronha et al. showed that obesity is characterized by overexpression of iNOS in the vascular wall. Consistent with increased production of NO in obese subjects, plasma nitrite is significantly higher. In contrast to eNOS, iNOS mRNA is also significantly higher in aortas of obese mice. Because of the impairment of NO-mediated

vasorelaxation, increased generation of the reactive oxygen species (ROS) may act as an endothelial derived hyperpolarizing factor. This finding is supported with the evidence of ROSmediated vasodilation which prevents the emergence of endothelial dysfunction in iNOS-deficient obese mice (Noronha et al. 2005). Although surgical intervention does not lead to any difference in mRNA expression of NADPH oxidase, paraoxonase, superoxide dismutase 2, glutathione peroxidase and catalase, higher nitrite/nitrate availability is observed compared to preoperative NO levels. Inhibition of inflammation and enhanced availability of NO after bariatric surgery is a beneficial effect of weight loss (Blum et al. 2015). Thus, 6 months after bariatric surgery, serum NO concentration is approximately 40% higher than that of the pre-operative values. Surprisingly, serum NO concentration in non-obese controls is essentially similar to that of obese patients before surgery. In contrast, serum L-arginine concentration is higher in obese patients than in controls and decrease significantly after surgery. The increase in serum NO concentration contributes to diverse beneficial effects of weight loss after bariatric surgery especially in the context of risk of atherosclerosis (Sledzinski et al. 2010). After 1 year of a multidisciplinary program of weight reduction in all obese women weight loss is at least 10% of their original weight. Compared with baseline, sustained weight loss is associated with reduction of cytokine and adhesin concentrations and with improvement of vascular responses to L-arginine (Ziccardi et al. 2002). Loss of weight due to a short-term, intensive diet and exercise may improve the lipid and metabolic profile, decrease oxidative stress and increase NO production and decrease endothelial cell activation (Roberts et al. 2006). Roux-en-Y bypass leads to decreased proinflammatory parameters together with increased nutritional antioxidants, catalase, and thiobarbituric acid reactive substances, and decreased reduced glutathione 6 months after surgery (Boesing et al. 2010). In the preoperative period, the obese individuals show higher oxidation and inflammation levels and lower indices of antioxidant defense than those of the control

group. One year after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, an improvement in antioxidant protection is associated with a reduction in inflammatory and oxidative markers (João Cabrera et al. 2010). Roux-en-Y Actually, gastric bypass in diet-induced obese rats, improves NO bioavailability resulting from higher endothelial Akt/NO synthase activation, reduces JNK phosphorylation, and decreases oxidative stress. In these animals, Roux-en-Y gastric bypass rapidly reverses obesity-induced endothelial dysfunction and restores the endothelium-protective properties of HDL via a glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1)mediated mechanism (Osto et al. 2015). Virtually, Roux-en-Y gastric bypass preserves respiratory chain complex I activity of mitochondria and restores adenosine triphosphate (ATP) levels, thereby restoring energy output, probably by limiting the amount of oxidative stress and tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha) (Verbeek et al. 2015).

Furthermore, after gastric partition surgery, the NO production significantly decreases which might be reflecting the usual status of NO production in obese subjects. The down-regulation of serum NO levels after weight reduction surgery positively associate with the changes of body mass index and serum triglyceride levels (Lin et al. 2007). The low grade inflammation is improved due to the weight-losing effect of bariatric surgery, and this improvement has been strongly related to insulin sensitivity and adiposity. TNF-alpha receptors are positively related to adiposity and endothelial dysfunction markers. Moreover, the correlation between the increases in vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1) and tumor necrosis factor receptor 2 (TNFR2) levels after surgery suggests that the persistence in the activation of this low grade inflammation pathway might be involved in the lack of decrease in VCAM-1 levels. In morbidly obese patients, although interleukin (IL)-6 and TNF-alpha remains activated four-months after bariatric surgery, weight loss, insulin sensitivity, endothelial function, as well inflammatory response improves in parallel over the medium term (Vázquez et al. 2005). Bariatric surgery causes a significant decrease in mRNA expression of E-selectin and

IL-6 (Blum et al. 2015). Within the first 6 months after bariatric surgery, soluble E-selectin (sEselectin) levels decrease. Despite substantial weight loss, soluble cell adhesion molecule-1 (sICAM-1) and soluble VCAM-1 (sVCAM-1) plasma levels do not decrease significantly. After 24 months, sICAM-1 levels significantly decrease, whereas sE-selectin levels further decrease. However, sVCAM-1 levels remain elevated. Adiponectin levels do not change significantly during the first 6 months after bariatric surgery, whereas resistin levels increase. After 24 months, adiponectin levels are similar with the normal-weight controls, but resistin levels remain still high. Although not all endothelial activation markers normalize after bariatric surgery, bariatric surgery can reduce endothelial activation in the long term (Nijhuis et al. 2007). Six months after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, weight loss leads to significant improvements in clinical parameters indicative of cardiovascular disease or risk, including brachial artery diameter, endothelial independent vasodilation, and Framingham cardiovascular risk score (Brethauer et al. 2011). Bariatric surgery has been shown to resolve or improve cardiovascular disease risk factors, to varying degrees. C-reactive protein decreases, endothelial function improves, and a 40% relative risk reduction for 10-year coronary heart disease risk is observed, as determined by the Framingham risk score (Heneghan et al. 2011). Bariatric surgery results in significant improvements in inflammatory, structural, and functional markers of coronary atherosclerosis in morbidly obese subjects. While the mean body mass index, the mean carotid intima-media thickness and mean high-sensitivity C-reactive protein decreases 37%, 40% and 47%, respectively, the mean flow-mediated dilation increases by 148% (Habib et al. 2009). At 6-months post-surgery, subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue volumes significantly reduce by 34.7% and 44.1%, respectively and insulin sensitivity is improved by 160.9%. Significant longitudinal correlations are found between insulin sensitivity and plasma C-reactive protein. These findings offer insights that link obesity and insulin resistance via the activity of inflammatory mediators (Gletsu et al.

2005). Virtually, weight loss represents an effective method for downregulating the inflammatory state and ameliorating endothelial dysfunction in obese individuals. A 30% reduction in fat mass, fasting insulin and HOMA index of obese subjects may cause a decrease in plasma levels of TNF-alpha and IL-6 by 25–30% (Bruun et al. 2003). Bariatric surgery produces improvements in markers of inflammation, oxidative stress and several adipokines among adolescents with severe obesity. IL-6, leptin and oxidized lowsignificantly density lipoprotein cholesterol decrease, whereas adiponectin significantly increases up to 12-months following elective laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass or vertical sleeve gastrectomy (Kelly et al. 2016). With the exception of adiponectin, circulating concentrations of adipocyte-derived hormones, leptin and acylation-stimulating protein (ASP), as well as visfatin (also known as pre-B-cell colonyenhancing factor 1/nicotinamide phosphoribosyltransferase-PBEF/NAMPT) are usually increased in obesity and insulin-resistant states, and subsequently decline during weight loss (Faraj et al. 2003). Decrease in leptin levels and elevation in adiponectin concentrations in adipoinsular axis correlate with weight loss and improvement in insulin concentrations following bariatric surgery (Ballantyne et al. 2005). Preoperative adiponectin level is 1.5-fold lower in diabetic versus nondiabetic patients. Morbidly obese patients overall show a 3.12-fold downregulation of adiponectin expression versus control group. Interestingly, following bariatric surgery adiponectin levels are upregulated 2.79fold, which is close to the level of the normal control group (Hindle et al. 2010). In these cases, plasma lipids, insulin resistance, leptin, soluble TNFR1 (sTNFR1), and IL-6 decrease while adiponectin and ghrelin levels increase significantly. Insulin resistance improves after weight loss and correlates with high adiponectin levels (Vendrell et al. 2004). However, after bariatric surgery, plasma ghrelin levels remain unchanged in the weight-stable subjects, but increase by approximately 60% in weight-reducing subjects due to negative energy balance. Thus, the postoperative average ghrelin level in the weight-reduced group

is higher than that in weight-stable subjects, despite the fact that their average postoperative body mass index and gastric pouch size were similar to those in weight stable patients. In this respect, energy balance may be a more important determinant of postsurgical ghrelin levels after gastric bypass than the body weight (Faraj et al. 2003). Adiponectin production may be determined primarily by adipocyte size and insulin sensitivity. Indeed, larger insulin-resistant adipocytes produce less adiponectin (Swarbrick and Havel 2008). Bariatric surgery raises circulating adiponectin levels by elevating gene expression of adiponectin from omental adipocytes. Gastric bypass results in resolution of the leptin resistance status that characterizes obese humans. Eventually, this procedure up-regulates the adiponectin gene expression in the visceral fat. These patients have a significant correlation between omental adiponectin and serum leptin (Chen et al. 2012a). Furthermore, also a significant correlation between increased adiponectin and lower plasma triglyceride levels and adipose insulin resistance indicate that elevated systemic adiponectin levels may serve as a biomarker for metabolic health following bariatric surgery independent of weight loss (Malin et al. 2014). After Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, adenosine monophosphate (AMP)-activated protein kinase (AMPK) activity increases 3.5-fold and oxidative stress decreases by 50% in subcutaneous adipose tissue. In addition, malonyl-CoA levels are reduced by 80%. Furthermore, patients have improvements in their body mass index and insulin sensitivity (HOMA) and have increased circulating high-molecular weight adiponectin and decreased fasting plasma insulin levels (Xu et al. 2015). A20 is a mediator of adiponectin for antiinflammatory action in white adipose tissue. Adipose A20 expression in obese human exhibits a negative correlation with insulin sensitivity. Bariatric surgery-induced weight loss is accompanied by enhanced white adipose tissue A20 expression, which is positively correlated with increased serum adiponectin (Hand et al. 2015). Seven days after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, significant reductions in the insulin resistance are observed, while triglyceride and adiponectin levels remain unchanged after meal. However, 90 days after surgery, triglycerides decrease at fasting, and postprandial, adiponectin, GLP-1, and insulin increase significantly after meal (Umeda et al. 2013). Postprandial GLP-1 levels increase as early as 2 days after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (le Roux et al. 2007). GLP-1 suppresses endogenous glucose production, promotes glucose uptake, and importantly, reduces glucagon secretion (Salehi et al. 2008). While GLP-1 stimulating insulin secretion, inhibits glucagon secretion, thereby contributes to limit postprandial glucose excursions. It also inhibits gastrointestinal motility and gastric emptying. In this respect, decreased secretion of GLP-1 may contribute to the development of obesity (Holst 2007). Sleeve gastrectomy has repeatedly produced an exaggerated postprandial increase in GLP-1 comparable to that of Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (Peterli et al. 2012; Ramón et al. 2012). Actually, the decrease in fasting glucagon concentrations is specific for Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Furthermore, bariatric surgery reduces concentrations of the adipocytederived hormones and inflammatory molecules such as, leptin, high-sensitivity C-reactive protein (hs-CRP), acylation-stimulating protein, IL-6 and sICAM-1 (Swarbrick et al. 2008).

Actually, bariatric surgery leads to an improvement in fasting and postprandial lipemia after 14 days. Additionally, the fall in fasting triglycerides is associated with an improvement of insulin resistance. The reduction of postprandial lipemia most probably is likely related to reduced intestinal lipid absorption consequent to bariatric surgery (Griffo et al. 2014). Twelve months after bariatric surgery, a significant increase in plasma levels of adiponectin and HDL cholesterol and a significant decrease in levels of IL-6, hs-CRP, cholesterol, triglycerides, LDL cholesterol, glucose, insulin and HOMA index occur in morbidly obese patients (Illán-Gómez et al. 2012). Visceral fat contains approximately 15-fold higher resistin mRNA compared with subcutaneous fat. In fact, the amount of visceral fat plays a major role in modulating insulin action and glucose tolerance (Gabriely et al. 2002). Furthermore, abdominal adipose tissues and plasma are obtained from 25 subjects undergoing bariatric surgery, 15 nonobese subjects, and 12 subjects after gastric bypass at the average follow-up of 19 months after the surgical procedure. Omental adiponectin gene expression increases fivefold in morbidly obese subjects after bariatric surgery when compared with matched morbidly obese subjects and reaching levels equal to age and gender matched non-obese controls (Chen et al. 2012b). Gastric bypass surgery results in resolution of the leptin resistance status that characterizes obese subjects. There is an inverse correlation between serum leptin levels and omental adiponectin gene expression (Chen et al. 2012a). In this respect, omentectomy added to Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery results in statistically significant improvements in short-term glucose levels, lipid levels, and the ratio of high molecular weight adiponectin/total adiponectin. These effects are not seen in Roux-en-Y gastric bypass alone. However, the long-term clinical significance of these changes found at 90-days after omentectomy is likely negligible (Dillard et al. 2013). Thus, the proposed advantages of omentectomy added to bariatric surgery regarding to weight loss and improvement of obesity-related disorders are not confirmed (Sdralis et al. 2013).

In Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, many of the changes in gastrointestinal hormones, adipokines and cytokines as well as in hypothalamic neuropeptides and neurotransmitters resemble the changes observed in the anorexia, suggesting that this surgical procedure attenuates appetite and triggers a catabolic state responsible for prolonged weight loss (Guijarro et al. 2006). Surgical treatment of super obesity by laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy or by laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass provides a statistically significant reduction in the leptin levels. In this series of patient, a significant reduction in the ghrelin level is noted for the laparoscopic gastric bypass, comparable to the laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy. By this procedure, the main fraction of the ghrelin producing cells which are located in the bypassed part of the stomach is deactivated (Major et al. 2015). Actually, the relationship between bariatric procedure and the plasma levels of ghrelin are very complex. Thus, laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy significantly reduces the production of ghrelin in 90% of patients in a durable fashion (Bohdjalian et al. 2010). It is probably, the result of resecting the gastric fundus where the majority of ghrelin production takes place (Frühbeck et al. 2004).

Secreted protein acidic and rich in cysteine (SPARC) is the first extracellular matrix (ECM) protein described in adipose tissue. Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) also play a role in ECM remodeling, and MMP-2 and MMP-9 may be associated with abnormal ECM metabolism. The serum SPARC and the MMP-2 concentrations decrease significantly after bariatric surgery. Changes in the serum SPARC concentration are significantly correlated with HOMA-IR changes, while decrease in the serum MMP-9 concentration are found to be inversely correlated with serum adiponectin levels (Lee et al. 2014). Reduced MMP-7 levels in obesity might be restored approximately 1 year after bariatric surgery by significant weight loss. This indicates that the reorganization of adipose tissue in obesity might be partially reversible by weight reduction (Ress et al. 2010). The lysyl oxidase (LOX) family of amine oxidases, including LOX and LOX-like (LOXL) isoenzymes, controls ECM maturation. Upregulation of LOX activity is essential in adipose tissue fibrosis. Thus LOX is the main isoenzyme expressed in human adipose tissue and that its expression is strongly upregulated in samples from obese individuals (Halberg et al. 2009; Henegar et al. 2008). However, inhibition of LOX activity with beta-aminopropionitrile attenuates insulin resistance, reverses the decrease in glucose transporter 4 (GLUT4) and adiponectin levels, and the increases in both suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 (SOCS3) and dipeptidyl peptidase 4 expression in obese animals (Miana et al. 2015). Lacking SOCS3 protein specifically in leptin receptor (LepR)-expressing cells (LepR SOCS3 KO) exhibit increased leptin sensitivity in the hypothalamus. LepR SOCS3 deficient subjects show attenuated food intake and weight regain after a 2-day period of fasting (Pedroso et al. 2016). Expression levels of genes encoding ECM, cross-linking enzymes, metalloproteinases, and their inhibitors are modified 1 year after bariatric surgery. LOX expression and protein are significantly decreased and associated with decreased fat mass as well as other crosslinking enzymes (Liu et al. 2016).

Improvements in glucose metabolism and insulin resistance following bariatric surgery in the short-term result from decreased stimulation of the entero-insular axis by decreased caloric intake and in the long-term appears from the decreased fat mass and resulting changes in release of adipocytokines (Gumbs et al. 2005). The preoperative profile with high levels of proinflammatory adipocytokines in obese individuals is linked to improvements in glucose homeostasis and lipids postoperatively. After bariatric surgery, the levels of TNFR1, TNFR2, visfatin, and CRP are significantly lower than its baseline levels, whereas high molecular weight adiponectin is higher. On the other hand, surgical intervention markedly decreases fasting glucose, insulin, and HOMA2-IR levels. HDL moderately increase, whereas triglyceride levels sharply decrease (Auguet et al. 2014).

In the surgically treated morbidly obese patients, weight loss is best predicted by preoperative resistin concentrations (Vendrell et al. 2004). Resistin circulates at increased levels in obesity, and has effects on glucose homeostasis that oppose those of insulin (Steppan and Lazar 2002). It activates NFkappaB-dependent cytokine release and adhesion molecule expression including TNF-alpha and IL-6 (Singla et al. 2010). Eventually increased plasma resistin level impairs glucose tolerance and insulin action, thereby glucose uptake by adipocytes is reduced (Steppan et al. 2001). Furthermore, resistin inhibits adipocyte differentiation and may function as a feedback regulator of adipogenesis, and also functions as a regulator of glucose homeostasis and a physiologic antagonist to hepatic insulin action (Wolf 2004). Actually, in morbidly obese patients, high resistin expression in serum is associated with hepatic steatosis, inflammation, and fibrosis (Edwards et al. 2013). Resistin levels do not change after bariatric surgery. Although there is a positive association between basal resistin and fat mass, resistin concentrations do not change after massive weight loss with biliopancreatic diversion in morbidly obese patients without diabetes mellitus (de Luis et al. 2011). In diabetic-obese patients, downregulation of resistin and leptin gene expression after bariatric surgery may play a role in normalizing obesity-associated insulin resistance (Edwards et al. 2011). Indeed, both leptin and resistin mRNA levels are elevated in the obese-diabetic group but decreased after bariatric surgery to levels near those of the nondiabetic group. Greater downregulation of resistin and leptin expression occurs in patients who lost more excess body weight, while patients who lose less than 10% excess body weight have a mean increase in expression of these two genes (Edwards et al. 2011). Thus, a 54.5% loss of excess body mass index in morbidly obese patients through restrictive bariatric surgery is associated with significant improvement in leptin, resistin, and IL-6 levels, and an increase in adiponectin levels, in addition to improving insulin sensitivity (Marantos et al. 2011). The percentage of total weight loss correlates positively with adiponectin levels and negatively with leptin levels. However, weight loss itself, rather than the procedure type, is responsible for hormonal variation. Nevertheless, the leptin levels reflect the body weight changes best, after bariatric therapies (Wroblewski et al. 2016). Serum visfatin levels in morbidly obese women following bariatric surgery and after losing at least 15% of the initial weight, increase in relation to the amount of weight lost. This increase is higher in diabetic patients (Botella-Carretero et al. 2008). In contrast, Caron-Cantin et al. showed that 37% weight loss induced by biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch did not influence the overall plasma visfatin and apelin levels in severely obese patients (Caron-Cantin et al. 2013). In fact, visfatin has shown to be increased in obesity and in type 2 diabetes. Accordingly, plasma visfatin level in the severely obese patients are increased but only when accompanied by high glucose levels, even in the range of impaired fasting glucose. Following bariatric surgery visfatin levels are significantly increased independent of the type of bariatric surgery in severely obese patients with normal fasting glucose (García-Fuentes et al. 2007). In this context, massive weight loss after bariatric surgery is accompanied by an increase in circulating concentrations of visfatin. This increase correlates with the decrease in plasma insulin concentrations and HOMA-IR (Krzyzanowska et al. 2006).

Apelin mRNA is detectable in nondifferentiated preadipocytes and its production increases fourfold upon differentiation of the fat cells, together with adiponectin and leptin. Apelin expression in fat cells is strongly inhibited by fasting and recovered after refeeding, in a similar way to insulin. A direct regulation of apelin expression by insulin is observed in human adipocytes and clearly associated with the stimulation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K), protein kinase C (PKC), and mitogen activated protein kinase (MAPK) (Boucher et al. 2005). Apelin plasma levels are significantly increased in diabetic patients. Apelin and apelin receptor expression in humans is regulated according to the severity of insulin resistance (Dray et al. 2010). Bariatric surgery results in a significant decrease in apelin levels only in the morbidly obese subjects with impaired fasting glucose or diabetes (Soriguer et al. 2009). In addition, apelin is increased in relation to the worsening of insulin-resistance/insulin-secretion. After bariatric surgery, apelin levels significantly decrease together with an improved metabolic profile and independently from weight loss (Cavallo et al. 2012). Actually, vaspin has potential insulin sensitizing property. Changes in serum vaspin concentrations are significantly correlated with the body weight of obese subjects with higher HOMA-IR (Chang et al. 2010). Vaspin levels in severely obese subjects display a biphasic profile. High preoperative fasting vaspin levels are associated with lower insulin, HOMA-IR, and triglyceride, despite higher HDL-cholesterol, ASP and IL-6 levels. After bariatric surgery, both high and low preoperative vaspin groups display similar weight loss. But patients with high vaspin levels maintain their high vaspin levels in addition to better glucose, insulin, HOMA-IR, HDL-

cholesterol, and triglyceride profile, while in the low vaspin group their vaspin levels gradually increase with weight loss (Lu et al. 2014). Following bariatric surgery, increase in serum vaspin concentrations correlate significantly with the reduction of circulating leptin, insulin, and C-peptide levels and with the amelioration of insulin sensitivity (Handisurya et al. 2010). In this context, higher vaspin is better in respect to severely obese patients pre-and post-bariatric surgery (Lu et al. 2014).

Adipocyte-derived signals contribute to the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes (Yang et al. 2005). Thus, an adipocyte-secreted molecule, serum retinol-binding protein-4 (RBP4) concentrations are elevated in overweight or obese humans and positively correlated with body mass index and insulin resistance (Graham et al. 2006). In obese subjects, serum RBP4 is increased two to threefold and correlates positively with adipose RBP4 mRNA and intra-abdominal fat mass and inversely with insulin sensitivity. Furthermore, RBP4 mRNA also correlates positively with adipocyte size and visceral fat, which is a major source of RBP4 in insulin-resistant states (Klöting et al. 2007). RBP4 concentrations decrease by nearly 30% one month following Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery. On the other hand, at 12 months no significant decrease is observed when compared to pre-surgical levels, despite marked weight loss and improved insulin resistance (Swarbrick et al. 2008). Nevertheless, lowering serum levels of RBP4 and IL-6 are important contributors of the improved insulin sensitivity after bariatric surgery (Mitterberger et al. 2010). Substantially, enhanced levels of serum RBP4 is the signal for the development of systemic insulin resistance in humans (Wolf 2007). Hence, a marked decrease of RBP4 levels after bariatric surgery correlates with reduction in visceral-fat mass (Tschoner et al. 2008). Actually, a decrease in RBP4 levels is only observed after surgically induced weight loss accompanied by relevant reductions in body fat. RBP4 might be considered as a dynamic marker of negative energy balance and it is reduced during weight loss when a negative energy balance threshold is reached. Furthermore, variation of

RBP4 within the first month after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass may be a predictor of weight loss success (Gómez-Ambrosi et al. 2008).

Free fatty acid levels are raised in obesity as a consequence of increased production and reduced clearance of fatty acids. Biliopancreatic diversion intensely reduces circulating lipid levels and improves insulin resistance in addition to changes in the pattern of leptin peaks in plasma (Raffaelli et al. 2015). Indeed, a marked decrease in fasting leptin levels, and an increase in the orexigenic hormone, ghrelin levels, after bariatric surgery-induced weight loss, independent of the type of surgery is performed (Terra et al. 2013). Thus, anti-inflammatory effects of adiponectin and the pro-inflammatory effects of leptin and C-reactive protein, reduction in chronic inflammation associated with less visceral fat after surgery may contribute to the reduction in cardiovascular disease risk factors (Appachi and Kashyap 2013).

After bariatric surgery in morbidly obese individuals, decreased visceral adiposity is accompanied by reduced accumulation of CD3+ T-lymphocytes, Mac-3 or F4/80 positive macrophages, as well as reduction in the expression of interferon-gamma (IFN-gamma) and other inflammatory cytokines in the mesenteric adipose tissue. Furthermore, surgery improves endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation in small mesenteric arteries. Surgery also reduces mesenteric adipose tissue/small mesenteric arteries superoxide production (Zhang et al. 2011). In addition to decrease in hs-CRP, TNF-alpha, IFN-gamma, IL-1 receptor antagonist, IL-6, and IL-13, C3 and C4 levels drop significantly in the morbidly obese group over time and one year after bariatric surgery (Nestvold et al. 2015). Furthermore, deficiencies in the immune system of morbidly obese individuals include elevated levels of eosinophils, monocyte expressing CD14, and CD14+CD16+ monocyte subsets with the depression of monocyte and neutrophil expressing CD62L. Surgically-induced weight loss rapidly reverses these hematologic parameters. In this context, it is proposed that Rouxen-Y gastric bypass is not only a weight loss

3

operation but also appears to be an immune restorative procedure (Cottam et al. 2002).

Serum uric acid may contribute to the pathogenesis of metabolic comorbidities like hypertension, insulin-resistance and endothelial dysfunction in severely obese children. A significant decrease in serum uric acid, body mass index and HOMA-IR occurs 12 months after laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy or laparoscopic Roux-en-Y-gastric bypass (Oberbach et al. 2014). Indeed, the prospective, controlled non-randomized Swedish Obese Subjects Study showed that in the 2- and 10-year follow-up period the incidence rates of hypertriglyceridemia, diabetes, and hyperuricemia are markedly lower in the surgically treated group. However, the incidence of hypertension and hypercholesterolemia did not improve over the 2and 10-year (Sjöström et al. 2004). These results suggest that although bariatric surgery is a favorable option in the treatment of morbid obesity, not all obesity-associated risk factors are improved by sustained weight loss (Sjöström et al. 2004). Obese patients have approximately twofold higher serum phenylalanine levels. Both serum phenylalanine and serum alanine aminotransferase concentrations decrease 6 months after bariatric surgery (Swierczynski et al. 2009). While the amino acid profile shows increased concentrations of most amino acids at 3 months after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, 6 months later; glutamic acid, serine, arginine, alanine, methionine, valine, phenylalanine, isoleucine, and tyrosine concentrations decrease. However, the total protein and albumin concentrations drop along the 12-month follow-up (Nicoletti et al. 2013).

Decreasing adiposity following Roux-en-Y gastric bypass correlate with longer-term HOMA-IR and peripheral insulin sensitivity values at 6 and 24 months, respectively. In patients exhibiting fasting hyperglycemia before surgery, β -cell function improves early following Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, due largely to increases in insulin secretion. For both normoglycemic and hyperglycemic subjects, further improvement or stabilization of β -cell function over the 2 years is due largely to improved peripheral insulin sensitivity associated with reduced adiposity (Lin et al. 2010).

Weight Regain After Bariatric Surgery

Several factors influence weight outcomes, including weight regain after bariatric surgery. Compared to malabsorptive procedures, restrictive procedures tend to have higher rates of weight loss failure and weight regain (Maggard et al. 2005). In this respect, successful weight loss is significantly greater in patients following duodenal switch in comparison to Roux-en-Y Gastric Bypass (Prachand et al. 2010). Although there is a lower food tolerance in bariatric surgery patients compared to nonsurgical obese patients (Suter et al. 2007), it is possible to regain weight as energy intake can exceed needs following surgery. On the other hand, low food tolerance related to the texture of some high protein foods may be a risk of protein malnutrition. Low intake of fruits and vegetables can contribute to low fibre intake and vitamin/mineral deficiency (Johnson Stoklossa and Atwal 2013). Roux-en-Y gastric bypass produces rapid weight loss even in super obese patients. But up to 20% cannot sustain their weight loss beyond 2-3 years after surgery (Guijarro et al. 2007; Meguid et al. 2008). The super-obese loses weight more rapidly and gains more rapidly after reaching the lowest weight at approximately 2 years than the morbidly obese patients. There is no difference in results between making the Roux-en-Y limb 100 cm long and to create a 40 cm Roux-en-Y limb. When the results are classified according to Biron et al. after 10 years, for morbidly obese patients the body mass index is less than 35 kg/ m^2 and for super obese less than 40 kg/m² is accepted successfully. A significant increase in failures and decrease in excellent results are observed at 10 years. Furthermore, length of the gastric bypass limb length does not impact on the long-term weight loss (Biron et al. 2004; Christou et al. 2006). Roux-en-Y gastric bypass-induced weight loss and insulin sensitization in dietinduced obese mice could not be generated in leptin-deficient animals, which suffer a weight regain over the pre-surgery level. Thus, leptin is an important factor required for Roux-en-Y gastric bypass to prevent weight regain and diabetes

recurrence (Hao et al. 2015). Actually, Rouxen-Y gastric bypass reduces total body weight, fat and lean mass and causes a reduction in calorie intake in leptin-deficient mice. However, it fails to improve glucose tolerance, glucosestimulated plasma insulin, insulin tolerance, and fasting plasma insulin. High fat diet eliminated the reduction in calorie intake that is observed after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass in leptin-deficient mice and promoted weight regain. Leptin is required for the effects of Roux-en-Y gastric bypass on glucose homeostasis but not body weight or composition (Mokadem et al. 2015).

Weight loss results in adaptive thermogenesis, and there is no indication for a change in adaptive thermogenesis up to one year, when weight loss is maintained (Camps et al. 2013). Less than expected weight loss with low-calorie diets can arise from an increase in fractional energy absorption, adaptations in energy expenditure, or incomplete patient diet adherence. Compliance with and the energy restriction itself play a role in the amount of weight loss and that the amount of weight loss determines the degree of adaptive thermogenesis (Heymsfield et al. 2007). In fact, limited therapeutic success may depend on adaptive thermogenesis, which represents the decrease in energy expenditure and this is accompanied by increases in adiposity. Decrease in energy expenditure is quantitatively sufficient to overcome the prescribed energy restriction. This suggests that adaptive thermogenesis plays an important role in unsuccessful weight loss interventions and reduced body weight maintenance (Major et al. 2007). Lower energy intake, increased energy expenditure and/or increased fatty acid oxidation are associated with less weight gain or greater weight loss over time (Stookey 2016). A lower resting metabolic rate may contribute to weight regain in patients who undergo Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. It is important to ensure ways to elevate energy expenditure in the patient, such as increasing the percentage of fat-free mass in the body (Faria et al. 2009). A sustained adaptive thermogenesis favors positive energy balance and may predispose to weight regain (Camps et al. 2013). Measurement of resting energy requirements would improve accuracy of nutrition prescriptions. Additionally, optimization of energy expenditure may be helpful to achieve energy balance to help the prevention of further weight regain (Johnson Stoklossa and Atwal 2013). Thus, one year after surgery, mitochondrial function is comparable to that of lean controls (Vijgen et al. 2013). Cellular and tissue mitochondrial respiration increases in morbidly obese patients after laparoscopic bariatric surgery. These changes are consistent in patients with postsurgical weight loss (Nijhawan et al. 2013).

Individuals who have intentionally lost at least 10% of their body weight and kept it off at least one year, are successful weight loss maintainers (Wing and Hill 2001). However, approximately 20-30% of patients do not achieve successful weight outcomes, and patients may experience a regain of 20-25% of their lost weight (Johnson Stoklossa and Atwal 2013). Bariatric surgery results in weight loss by reducing the amount of tolerable intake (restrictive) and reducing the amounts of nutrients absorbed by bypassing absorptive intestine (Concors et al. 2016). Weight regain after bariatric surgery may depend on energy intake due to enlargement of stoma and adaptive changes in the levels of gut and adipocyte hormones such as ghrelin and leptin, which regulate energy intake; decrease in physical activity; changes in energy expenditure. Additionally, Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgeryassociated weight regain may be related to iron, vitamin B12, folate, calcium, and vitamin D deficiencies (Shah et al. 2006). Morínigo et al. showed that morbidly obese patients underwent to Roux-en-Y-gastric bypass have a significant decrease in fasting and postprandial hunger and a significant increase in satiety after meal intake. It is likely that weight loss is associated with an improvement in the GLP-1 and total peptide YY (PYY) response to a liquid-meal intake after bariatric surgery (Morínigo et al. 2006). PYY suppresses appetite and exerts regulatory properties on body weight (Karra and Batterham 2010). Return to pre-surgical energy intake levels results in weight regain. Sustained weight loss is provided by producing adequate amount of PYY while suppressing leptin secretion. Weight regain is attributed to a failure to sustain elevated plasma

PYY concentrations and lower PYY/Leptin ratio. Combining Roux-en-Y gastric bypass with pharmacologic stimulation of PYY secretion in patients after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass who exhibit inadequate PYY concentration may increase long-term success of surgical weight reduction in morbidly obese adults (Meguid et al. 2008). The major source of GLP-1 in the body is the intestinal L cells. GLP-1 restores the glucose sensitivity of pancreatic beta-cells, with the mechanism involving the increased expression of GLUT2 and glucokinase. In bariatric surgery, the exclusion of duodenum and jejunum from food transit may also reduce gastrointestinal peptide (GIP) secretion of obese patient. Furthermore, the normalization of peripheral and beta-cell insulin sensitivity might play a relevant causative role in the down regulation of GIP secretion (Guidone et al. 2006). Recent bariatric procedures, Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and sleeve gastrectomy produce marked sustained weight reduction. However, there is a marked individual variability in this reduction. In these patients, post-operative weight loss follows a normal distribution with extremes of "good" and "poor" response. Profound anorexia and excessive weight loss post-sleeve gastrectomy may be associated with markedly elevated circulating fasting plasma PYY and post-meal plasma PYY and GLP-1 levels (Pucci et al. 2015). Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy decreases fasting and postprandial plasma acyl-ghrelin compared to presurgery and to laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Nutrient-stimulated PYY3-36 and active GLP-1 concentrations increase post-operatively in both groups. However, laparoscopic Rouxen-Y gastric bypass induces greater, more sustained PYY3-36 and active GLP-1 increments compared to laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy. Laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass suppresses fasting hunger compared to laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy. A similar increase in postprandial fullness is observed post-surgery following both procedures. Laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy produces comparable enhanced satiety and weight loss. However, laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy and laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass differentially alters gut hormone profiles (Yousseif et al. 2014). Forty-five primary articles show that there are alterations in GLP-1, peptide tyrosine-tyrosine, leptin, and ghrelin after Rouxen-Y gastric bypass procedure. GLP-1 and peptide tyrosine-tyrosine concentrations are usually found to be higher, whereas ghrelin levels are typically lower post-Roux-en-Y gastric bypass than in individuals with obesity, those who were overweight or of normal weight (Beckman et al. 2010). The secretion of gut hormones in patients with weight regain even after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass are the gold standard of bariatric operations. These hormone levels are different from that in patients with satisfactory weight outcome. After meal stimulation, reduced levels of glucosedependent insulinotropic polypeptide and GLP-1 may indicate the influence of gut hormones in the process of weight regain (Santo et al. 2016). One of the most important factors associated with long-term weight regain after sleeve gastrectomy is residual gastric volume. Patients with higher weight regain have greater residual gastric volume. The remnant volume is significantly correlated with the weight gain percentage (Alvarez et al. 2016).

On the other hand, increased long chain fatty acid uptake in obese adipocytes is also a contributing factor in weight regain. Excess long chain fatty acid uptake reflects upregulation of a facilitated transport process and the permeability of adipocyte plasma membranes to long chain fatty acid. This process increases the cell surface area of obese adipocytes. Eventually, regulation of long chain fatty acid uptake by adipocytes is an important control point for body adiposity (Petrescu et al. 2005). In this respect, long chain fatty acid uptake by omental adipocytes also increases exponentially in obese and super-obese patients following bariatric surgery when compared to non-obese subjects. The increase of adipocyte long chain fatty acid uptake more than one year contributes to weight regain (Ge et al. 2016).

Microparticles are intact vesicles, which are derived from cell membranes; they vary in size from 0.2 to $2.0 \,\mu\text{m}$ (Piccin et al. 2015). Endothelial cells release qualitatively and quantitatively dis-

tinct endothelial microparticles during activation (Jimenez et al. 2003). There is a definitive relationship between adiposity and circulating microparticles in obesity. The percentages of reduction of all the microparticles are significantly correlated with the percentage of reduction of body mass index. In this context, the reductions of leukocyte-derived, tissue factor-bearing (TF+) and CD36+ microparticle are significantly correlated with the reduction of leptin and hs-CRP. In contrast, a trend of slight increase in all microparticle subtypes is detected 12 months after sleeve gastrectomy. This may indicate a possible underlying slow low-grade inflammatory state in adipose tissue before the potential overt weight gain (Campello et al. 2016).

The laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy is emerging as an effective bariatric operation and is especially attractive in high-risk populations. Mean percent excess weight loss was 61% at an average of 22 months, with no significant difference between severely obese, morbidly obese, and super obese cohorts. Diabetes remission is seen in 56% of patients, hypertension remission in 51.6%, and obstructive sleep apnea remission in 46.4%, and gastroesophageal reflux disease improved or did not change in 83% (Eisenberg et al. 2013). Although a tendency for weight regain is noted after 5 years of follow-up evaluation, laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy results in good to excellent health-related quality of life (D'Hondt et al. 2011). However, weight gain also is a common complication following Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery. Despite the percentage of weight loss over the first year, all patient groups regained on average between 21 and 29 % of lost weight. The mean weight regain for all patients is 23.4% of maximum weight loss. Excessive weight gain is approximately experienced by over one third of patients (Cooper et al. 2015). Weight regain due to gastric pouch dilatation after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass is seen more frequently during the long-term follow-up. The mean postoperative body mass index decreases to 32.8 ± 7.3 kg/m², and the median percentage excess weight loss is 29.1% by laparoscopic pouch resizing, but patients should be informed

about possible protein-calorie malnutrition risks following resizing procedure (Al-Bader et al. 2015). In cases of weight regain or insufficient weight loss after laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy, patients have a better weight loss with a secondary surgery, biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch; however, this procedure has the risk of complications, such as severe vitamin deficiencies (Carmeli et al. 2015; Homan et al. 2015). Twenty-four months after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, 25.7% of the participants regained weight. In relation to the baseline, post-surgery reductions are found in vitamin C, beta-carotene, vitamin E, reduced glutathione, catalase, and ferric reducing antioxidant potential (Dadalt et al. 2013).

Analysis of 16 studies with a total of 4864 post-bariatric surgery patients indicated that weight regain appeared to be a multi-factorial and overlapping phenomena. In brief, weight regain following bariatric surgery varies according to duration of follow-up and the bariatric surgical procedure performed (Karmali et al. 2013). The indications and outcomes for reoperative bariatric surgery are procedure-specific but the current evidences are taken into account during the selection of additional treatment modalities for persistent obesity, co-morbid disease, and complications (Brethauer et al. 2014). As mentioned above, although laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass is an effective treatment for morbid obesity, failure of weight loss has been reported in almost 10-30% of Roux-en-Y gastric bypass patients. Pericardial patch ring in addition to Roux-en-Y gastric bypass provides a mean percentage of excess weight loss of 57.4% at a mean follow-up of 11 months (Moon et al. 2013). Recently, a prospectively collected database showed that revision with pericardial patch ring after gastric bypass for weight regain or failure of weight loss is not a feasible, safe and effective procedure (Moon et al. 2014). On the other hand, despite the initial effectiveness of sleeve gastrectomy, some patients have inadequate weight loss or renewed weight gain. Conversion of sleeve gastrectomy to a mini gastric bypass by connecting the long narrow gastric tube to the jejunum at

a point 200cm downstream from the ligament of Treitz results in a loss of excess body mass index 26.8%, 37.2%, 48.6% and 51.6% at 3, 12, 18 and 24 months, respectively (Moszkowicz et al. 2013). Nevertheless, persistent satiety, obesityrelated diseases, adaptive thermogenesis and gut hormones are important factors for the future of weight loss after bariatric surgery.

4 Conclusion

Surgical therapy is the most effective option in terms of extent and duration of weight reduction with acceptable operative risks. The proportion of newly developed sleeve gastrectomy technique sharply increased during the period of 2008-2014. However, malabsorptive approaches is more effective than their restrictive alternatives in morbidly obese patients. In this context, compared to malabsorptive procedures, restrictive procedures tend to have higher rates of weight loss failure and weight regain. The super-obese loses weight more rapidly and gains more rapidly after reaching the lowest weight at approximately 2 years than the morbidly obese patients. A significant increase in failures and decrease in excellent results are observed at 10 years. A sustained adaptive thermogenesis favors positive energy balance and may predispose to weight regain. Individuals who have intentionally lost at least 10% of their body weight and kept it off at least one year, are successful weight loss maintainers.

References

- Aasheim, E.T., A.K. Elshorbagy, L.M. Diep, T.T. Søvik, T. Mala, M. Valdivia-Garcia, T. Olbers, T. Bøhmer, K.I. Birkeland, and H. Refsum. 2011. Effect of bariatric surgery on sulphur amino acids and glutamate. *The British Journal of Nutrition* 106: 432–440. doi:10.1017/S0007114511000201.
- Abraham, A., S. Ikramuddin, C. Jahansouz, F. Arafat, N. Hevelone, and D. Leslie. 2016. Trends in bariatric surgery: Procedure selection, revisional surgeries, and readmissions. *Obesity Surgery* 26: 1371–1377. doi:10.1007/s11695-015-1974-2.
- Al-Bader, I., M. Khoursheed, K. Al Sharaf, D.A. Mouzannar, A. Ashraf, and A. Fingerhut. 2015. Revisional laparoscopic gastric pouch resizing for

inadequate weight loss after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. *Obesity Surgery* 25: 1103–1108. doi:10.1007/s11695-015-1579-9.

- Alvarez, V., F. Carrasco, A. Cuevas, B. Valenzuela, G. Muñoz, D. Ghiardo, M. Burr, Y. Lehmann, M.J. Leiva, M. Berry, and F. Maluenda. 2016. Mechanisms of long-term weight regain in patients undergoing sleeve gastrectomy. *Nutrition* 32: 303– 308. doi:10.1016/j.nut.2015.08.023.
- Alvarez-Leite, J.I. 2004. Nutrient deficiencies secondary to bariatric surgery. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care* 7: 569–575.
- Andalib, I., H. Shah, B.S. Bal, T.R. Shope, F.C. Finelli, and T.R. Koch. 2015. Breath hydrogen as a biomarker for glucose malabsorption after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery. *Disease Markers* 2015: 102760. doi:10.1155/2015/102760.
- Andreelli, F., C. Amouyal, C. Magnan, and G. Mithieux. 2009. What can bariatric surgery teach us about the pathophysiology of type 2 diabetes? *Diabetes & Metabolism* 35: 499–507. doi:10.1016/ S1262-3636(09)73456-1.
- Appachi, S., and S.R. Kashyap. 2013. "Adiposopathy" and cardiovascular disease: The benefits of bariatric surgery. *Current Opinion in Cardiology* 28: 540–546. doi:10.1097/HCO.0b013e3283642a33.
- Artham, S.M., C.J. Lavie, R.V. Milani, and H.O. Ventura. 2009. Obesity and hypertension, heart failure, and coronary heart disease-risk factor, paradox, and recommendations for weight loss. *The Ochsner Journal* 9: 124–132.
- Auclair, A., J. Martin, M. Bastien, N. Bonneville, L. Biertho, S. Marceau, F.-S. Hould, S. Biron, S. Lebel, O. Lescelleur, J.-P. Després, and P. Poirier. 2016. Is there a role for visceral adiposity in inducing type 2 diabetes remission in severely obese patients following biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch surgery? *Obesity Surgery* 26: 1717–1727. doi:10.1007/ s11695-015-1973-3.
- Auguet, T., X. Terra, M. Hernández, F. Sabench, J.A. Porras, J.M. Orellana-Gavaldà, J. Llutart, E. Guiu-Jurado, A. Berlanga, S. Martinez, C. Aguilar, D.D. Castillo, and C. Richart. 2014. Clinical and adipocytokine changes after bariatric surgery in morbidly obese women. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 22: 188– 194. doi:10.1002/oby.20470.
- Bal, B.S., F.C. Finelli, T.R. Shope, and T.R. Koch. 2012. Nutritional deficiencies after bariatric surgery. *Nature Reviews. Endocrinology* 8: 544–556. doi:10.1038/ nrendo.2012.48.
- Ballantyne, G.H., A. Gumbs, and I.M. Modlin. 2005. Changes in insulin resistance following bariatric surgery and the adipoinsular axis: Role of the adipocytokines, leptin, adiponectin and resistin. *Obesity Surgery* 15: 692–699. doi:10.1381/0960892053923789.
- Bankoglu, E.E., F. Seyfried, L. Rotzinger, A. Nordbeck, C. Corteville, C. Jurowich, C.T. Germer, C. Otto, and H. Stopper. 2016. Impact of weight loss induced by gastric bypass or caloric restriction on oxidative stress and genomic damage in obese Zucker rats. *Free*

Radical Biology & Medicine 94: 208–217. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2016.02.033.

- Beckman, L.M., T.R. Beckman, and C.P. Earthman. 2010. Changes in gastrointestinal hormones and leptin after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass procedure: A review. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association* 110: 571–584. doi:10.1016/j.jada.2009.12.023.
- Biron, S., F.-S. Hould, S. Lebel, S. Marceau, O. Lescelleur, S. Simard, and P. Marceau. 2004. Twenty years of biliopancreatic diversion: What is the goal of the surgery? *Obesity* Surgery 14: 160–164. doi:10.1381/096089204322857492.
- Bloomberg, R.D., A. Fleishman, J.E. Nalle, D.M. Herron, and S. Kini. 2005. Nutritional deficiencies following bariatric surgery: What have we learned? *Obesity Surgery*15:145–154.doi:10.1381/0960892053268264.
- Blum, A., L. Ginat-Maimon, H. Yehuda, N. Geron, M. Ben Ami, and S. Tamir. 2015. Inhibition of inflammation may enhance nitric oxide availability in patients undergoing bariatric surgery for weight loss. *Journal of Internal Medicine* 278: 401–409. doi:10.1111/joim.12379.
- Blume, C.A., C.C. Boni, D.S. Casagrande, J. Rizzolli, A.V. Padoin, and C.C. Mottin. 2012. Nutritional profile of patients before and after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass: 3-year follow-up. *Obesity Surgery* 22: 1676– 1685. doi:10.1007/s11695-012-0696-y.
- Boesing, F., E.A.M. Moreira, D. Wilhelm-Filho, S.V.G. Vigil, E.B. Parizottto, D.B. Inácio, G.V. Portari, E.B.S.M. Trindade, A.A. Jordão-Júnior, and T.S. Fröde. 2010. Roux-en-Y bypass gastroplasty: Markers of oxidative stress 6 months after surgery. *Obesity Surgery* 20: 1236–1244. doi:10.1007/ s11695-010-0196-x.
- Bohdjalian, A., F.B. Langer, S. Shakeri-Leidenmühler, L. Gfrerer, B. Ludvik, J. Zacherl, and G. Prager. 2010. Sleeve gastrectomy as sole and definitive bariatric procedure: 5-year results for weight loss and ghrelin. *Obesity Surgery* 20: 535–540. doi:10.1007/ s11695-009-0066-6.
- Botella-Carretero, J.I., M. Luque-Ramírez, F. Alvarez-Blasco, R. Peromingo, J.L. San Millán, and H.F. Escobar-Morreale. 2008. The increase in serum visfatin after bariatric surgery in morbidly obese women is modulated by weight loss, waist circumference, and presence or absence of diabetes before surgery. *Obesity Surgery* 18: 1000–1006. doi:10.1007/ s11695-007-9369-7.
- Boucher, J., B. Masri, D. Daviaud, S. Gesta, C. Guigné, A. Mazzucotelli, I. Castan-Laurell, I. Tack, B. Knibiehler, C. Carpéné, Y. Audigier, J.-S. Saulnier-Blache, and P. Valet. 2005. Apelin, a newly identified adipokine up-regulated by insulin and obesity. *Endocrinology* 146: 1764–1771. doi:10.1210/ en.2004-1427.
- Brethauer, S.A., H.M. Heneghan, S. Eldar, P. Gatmaitan, H. Huang, S. Kashyap, H.L. Gornik, J.P. Kirwan, and P.R. Schauer. 2011. Early effects of gastric bypass on endothelial function, inflammation, and cardiovascu-

lar risk in obese patients. *Surgical Endoscopy* 25: 2650–2659. doi:10.1007/s00464-011-1620-6.

- Brethauer, S.A., S. Kothari, R. Sudan, B. Williams, W.J. English, M. Brengman, M. Kurian, M. Hutter, L. Stegemann, K. Kallies, N.T. Nguyen, J. Ponce, and J.M. Morton. 2014. Systematic review on reoperative bariatric surgery: American Society for Metabolic and Bariatric Surgery Revision Task Force. *Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases* 10: 952–972. doi:10.1016/j.soard.2014.02.014.
- Bruun, J.M., C. Verdich, S. Toubro, A. Astrup, and B. Richelsen. 2003. Association between measures of insulin sensitivity and circulating levels of interleukin-8, interleukin-6 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha. Effect of weight loss in obese men. *European Journal* of Endocrinology 148: 535–542.
- Buchwald, H., and D.M. Oien. 2013. Metabolic/bariatric surgery worldwide 2011. *Obesity Surgery* 23: 427– 436. doi:10.1007/s11695-012-0864-0.
- Campello, E., E. Zabeo, C.M. Radu, L. Spiezia, M. Foletto, L. Prevedello, S. Gavasso, C. Bulato, R. Vettor, and P. Simioni. 2016. Dynamics of circulating microparticles in obesity after weight loss. *Internal and Emergency Medicine* 11: 695–702. doi:10.1007/ s11739-016-1397-7.
- Campos, G.M., C. Rabl, S. Peeva, R. Ciovica, M. Rao, J.-M. Schwarz, P. Havel, M. Schambelan, and K. Mulligan. 2010. Improvement in peripheral glucose uptake after gastric bypass surgery is observed only after substantial weight loss has occurred and correlates with the magnitude of weight lost. *Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery* 14: 15–23. doi:10.1007/ s11605-009-1060-y.
- Camps, S.G.J.A., S.P.M. Verhoef, and K.R. Westerterp. 2013. Weight loss, weight maintenance, and adaptive thermogenesis. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 97: 990–994. doi:10.3945/ajcn.112.050310.
- Careaga, M., V. Moizé, L. Flores, R. Deulofeu, A. Andreu, and J. Vidal. 2015. Inflammation and iron status in bariatric surgery candidates. *Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases* 11: 906–911. doi:10.1016/j. soard.2014.09.028.
- Carmeli, I., I. Golomb, E. Sadot, H. Kashtan, and A. Keidar. 2015. Laparoscopic conversion of sleeve gastrectomy to a biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch or a Roux-en-Y gastric bypass due to weight loss failure: Our algorithm. *Surgery for Obesity* and Related Diseases 11: 79–85. doi:10.1016/j. soard.2014.04.012.
- Caron-Cantin, S.-M., J. Martin, M. Bastien, M.N. Munkonda, H. Lu, K. Cianflone, F. Moustarah, L. Biertho, S. Marceau, F.-S. Hould, J. Bussières, and P. Poirier. 2013. Acute and chronic effects of biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch surgery on plasma visfatin and apelin levels in patients with severe obesity. *Obesity Surgery* 23: 1806–1814. doi:10.1007/s11695-013-0952-9.
- Cavallo, M.G., F. Sentinelli, I. Barchetta, C. Costantino, M. Incani, L. Perra, D. Capoccia, S. Romeo, E. Cossu,

F. Leonetti, L. Agati, and M.G. Baroni. 2012. Altered glucose homeostasis is associated with increased serum apelin levels in type 2 diabetes mellitus. *PLoS One* 7: e51236. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0051236.

- Chang, H.M., H.J. Lee, H.S. Park, J.H. Kang, K.S. Kim, Y.S. Song, and Y.J. Jang. 2010. Effects of weight reduction on serum vaspin concentrations in obese subjects: modification by insulin resistance. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 18: 2105–2110. doi:10.1038/ oby.2010.60.
- Chen, J., Z. Pamuklar, A. Spagnoli, and A. Torquati. 2012a. Serum leptin levels are inversely correlated with omental gene expression of adiponectin and markedly decreased after gastric bypass surgery. *Surgical Endoscopy* 26: 1476–1480. doi:10.1007/ s00464-011-2059-5.
- Chen, J., A. Spagnoli, and A. Torquati. 2012b. Omental gene expression of adiponectin correlates with degree of insulin sensitivity before and after gastric bypass surgery. *Obesity Surgery* 22: 472–477. doi:10.1007/ s11695-011-0568-x.
- Christou, N.V., D. Look, and L.D. Maclean. 2006. Weight gain after short- and long-limb gastric bypass in patients followed for longer than 10 years. *Annals of Surgery* 244: 734–740. doi:10.1097/01. sla.0000217592.04061.d5.
- Colquitt, J.L., J. Picot, E. Loveman, and A.J. Clegg. 2009. Surgery for obesity. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* CD003641. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD003641.pub3.
- Compher, C., and K.O. Badellino. 2008. Obesity and inflammation: Lessons from bariatric surgery. JPEN Journal of Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition 32: 645– 647. doi:10.1177/0148607108326070.
- Concors, S.J., B.L. Ecker, R. Maduka, A. Furukawa, S.E. Raper, D.D. Dempsey, N.N. Williams, and K.R. Dumon. 2016. Complications and surveillance after bariatric surgery. *Current Treatment Options in Neurology* 18: 5. doi:10.1007/s11940-015-0383-0.
- Cooper, T.C., E.B. Simmons, K. Webb, J.L. Burns, and R.F. Kushner. 2015. Trends in weight regain following Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB) bariatric surgery. *Obesity Surgery* 25: 1474–1481. doi:10.1007/ s11695-014-1560-z.
- Cottam, D.R., P.A. Schaefer, G.W. Shaftan, L. Velcu, and L.D.G. Angus. 2002. Effect of surgically-induced weight loss on leukocyte indicators of chronic inflammation in morbid obesity. *Obesity Surgery* 12: 335–342.
- Coupaye, M., K. Puchaux, C. Bogard, S. Msika, P. Jouet, C. Clerici, E. Larger, and S. Ledoux. 2009. Nutritional consequences of adjustable gastric banding and gastric bypass: A 1-year prospective study. *Obesity Surgery* 19: 56–65. doi:10.1007/s11695-008-9571-2.
- D'Hondt, M., S. Vanneste, H. Pottel, D. Devriendt, F. Van Rooy, and F. Vansteenkiste. 2011. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy as a single-stage procedure for the treatment of morbid obesity and the resulting quality of life, resolution of comorbidities, food tolerance, and

6-year weight loss. *Surgical Endoscopy* 25: 2498–2504. doi:10.1007/s00464-011-1572-x.

- Dadalt, C., R.L.M. Fagundes, E.A.M. Moreira, D. Wilhelm-Filho, M.B. de Freitas, A.A. Jordão Júnior, F. Biscaro, R.C. Pedrosa, and H. Vannucchi. 2013. Oxidative stress markers in adults 2 years after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. *European Journal of Gastroenterology & Hepatology* 25: 580–586. doi:10.1097/MEG.0b013e32835d0ae0.
- de Luis, D.A., M.C. Terroba, L. Cuellar, R. Conde, D. Primo, R. Aller, M.G. Sagrado, and O. Izaola. 2011. Resistin levels in morbid obese patients following the biliopancreatic diversion surgery. *Hormone* and Metabolic Research 43: 205–208. doi:10.105 5/s-0030-1270529.
- Dillard, T.H., J.Q. Purnell, M.D. Smith, W. Raum, D. Hong, J. Laut, and E.J. Patterson. 2013. Omentectomy added to Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery: A randomized, controlled trial. *Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases* 9: 269–275. doi:10.1016/j.soard.2011.09.027.
- Douglas, I.J., K. Bhaskaran, R.L. Batterham, and L. Smeeth. 2015. Bariatric surgery in the United Kingdom: A cohort study of weight loss and clinical outcomes in routine clinical care. *PLoS Medicine* 12: e1001925. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1001925.
- Dray, C., C. Debard, J. Jager, E. Disse, D. Daviaud, P. Martin, C. Attané, E. Wanecq, C. Guigné, F. Bost, J.-F. Tanti, M. Laville, H. Vidal, P. Valet, and I. Castan-Laurell. 2010. Apelin and APJ regulation in adipose tissue and skeletal muscle of type 2 diabetic mice and humans. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 298: E1161–E1169. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00598.2009.
- Dunn, J.P., N.N. Abumrad, I. Breitman, P.A. Marks-Shulman, C.R. Flynn, K. Jabbour, I.D. Feurer, and R.A. Tamboli. 2012. Hepatic and peripheral insulin sensitivity and diabetes remission at 1 month after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery in patients randomized to omentectomy. *Diabetes Care* 35: 137–142. doi:10.2337/dc11-1383.
- Edwards, C., A.K. Hindle, S. Fu, and F. Brody. 2011. Downregulation of leptin and resistin expression in blood following bariatric surgery. *Surgical Endoscopy* 25: 1962–1968. doi:10.1007/s00464-010-1494-z.
- Edwards, C.R., A.K. Hindle, P.S. Latham, S.W. Fu, and F.J. Brody. 2013. Resistin expression correlates with steatohepatitis in morbidly obese patients. *Surgical Endoscopy* 27: 1310–1314. doi:10.1007/ s00464-012-2603-y.
- Eisenberg, D., A. Bellatorre, and N. Bellatorre. 2013. Sleeve gastrectomy as a stand-alone bariatric operation for severe, morbid, and super obesity. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons* 17: 63–67. doi:10.4293/108680812X13517013317077.
- Esteban Varela, J., and N.T. Nguyen. 2015. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy leads the U.S. utilization of bariatric surgery at academic medical centers. *Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases* 11: 987–990. doi:10.1016/j.soard.2015.02.008.

- Faraj, M., P.J. Havel, S. Phélis, D. Blank, A.D. Sniderman, and K. Cianflone. 2003. Plasma acylation-stimulating protein, adiponectin, leptin, and ghrelin before and after weight loss induced by gastric bypass surgery in morbidly obese subjects. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 88: 1594–1602. doi:10.1210/jc.2002-021309.
- Faria, S.L., E. Kelly, and O.P. Faria. 2009. Energy expenditure and weight regain in patients submitted to Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. *Obesity Surgery* 19: 856– 859. doi:10.1007/s11695-009-9842-6.
- Frühbeck, G., A. Diez Caballero, and M.J. Gil. 2004. Fundus functionality and ghrelin concentrations after bariatric surgery. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 350: 308–309. doi:10.1056/ NEJM200401153500323.
- Gaborit, B., A. Jacquier, F. Kober, I. Abdesselam, T. Cuisset, S. Boullu-Ciocca, O. Emungania, M.-C. Alessi, K. Clément, M. Bernard, and A. Dutour. 2012. Effects of bariatric surgery on cardiac ectopic fat: Lesser decrease in epicardial fat compared to visceral fat loss and no change in myocardial triglyceride content. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology* 60: 1381–1389. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2012.06.016.
- Gaborit, B., I. Abdesselam, F. Kober, A. Jacquier, O. Ronsin, O. Emungania, N. Lesavre, M.-C. Alessi, J.C. Martin, M. Bernard, and A. Dutour. 2015. Ectopic fat storage in the pancreas using 1H-MRS: Importance of diabetic status and modulation with bariatric surgery-induced weight loss. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(39): 480–487. doi:10.1038/ijo.2014.126.
- Gabriely, I., X.H. Ma, X.M. Yang, G. Atzmon, M.W. Rajala, A.H. Berg, P. Scherer, L. Rossetti, and N. Barzilai. 2002. Removal of visceral fat prevents insulin resistance and glucose intolerance of aging: An adipokinemediated process? *Diabetes* 51: 2951–2958.
- García-Fuentes, E., J.M. García-Almeida, J. García-Arnés, S. García-Serrano, J. Rivas-Marín, J.L. Gallego-Perales, G. Rojo-Martínez, L. Garrido-Sánchez, F.J. Bermudez-Silva, F. Rodríguez de Fonseca, and F. Soriguer. 2007. Plasma visfatin concentrations in severely obese subjects are increased after intestinal bypass. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 15: 2391–2395. doi:10.1038/oby.2007.284.
- Ge, F., J.L. Walewski, M.H. Torghabeh, H. Lobdell, C. Hu, S. Zhou, G. Dakin, A. Pomp, M. Bessler, B. Schrope, A. Ude-Welcome, W.B. Inabnet, T. Feng, E. Carras-Terzian, D. Anglade, F.E. Ebel, and P.D. Berk. 2016. Facilitated long chain fatty acid uptake by adipocytes remains upregulated relative to BMI for more than a year after major bariatric surgical weight loss. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 24: 113–122. doi:10.1002/oby.21249.
- Gletsu, N., E. Lin, L. Khaitan, S.A. Lynch, B. Ramshaw, R. Raziano, W.E. Torres, T.R. Ziegler, D.A. Papanicolaou, and C.D. Smith. 2005. Changes in C-reactive protein predict insulin sensitivity in severely obese individuals after weight loss surgery. *Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery* 9: 1119–1126– 1128. doi:10.1016/j.gassur.2005.07.035.

- Gómez-Ambrosi, J., A. Rodríguez, V. Catalán, B. Ramírez, C. Silva, F. Rotellar, M.J. Gil, J. Salvador, and G. Frühbeck. 2008. Serum retinol-binding protein 4 is not increased in obesity or obesity-associated type 2 diabetes mellitus, but is reduced after relevant reductions in body fat following gastric bypass. *Clinical Endocrinology* 69: 208–215. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2265.2007.03156.x.
- Graham, T.E., Q. Yang, M. Blüher, A. Hammarstedt, T.P. Ciaraldi, R.R. Henry, C.J. Wason, A. Oberbach, P.-A. Jansson, U. Smith, and B.B. Kahn. 2006. Retinol-binding protein 4 and insulin resistance in lean, obese, and diabetic subjects. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 354: 2552–2563. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa054862.
- Griffo, E., G. Nosso, R. Lupoli, M. Cotugno, G. Saldalamacchia, G. Vitolo, L. Angrisani, P.P. Cutolo, A.A. Rivellese, and B. Capaldo. 2014. Early improvement of postprandial lipemia after bariatric surgery in obese type 2 diabetic patients. *Obesity Surgery* 24: 765–770. doi:10.1007/ s11695-013-1148-z.
- Guidone, C., M. Manco, E. Valera-Mora, A. Iaconelli, D. Gniuli, A. Mari, G. Nanni, M. Castagneto, M. Calvani, and G. Mingrone. 2006. Mechanisms of recovery from type 2 diabetes after malabsorptive bariatric surgery. *Diabetes* 55: 2025–2031. doi:10.2337/ db06-0068.
- Guijarro, A., H. Kirchner, and M.M. Meguid. 2006. Catabolic effects of gastric bypass in a diet-induced obese rat model. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition* and Metabolic Care 9: 423–435. doi:10.1097/01. mco.0000232903.04910.7b.
- Guijarro, A., S. Suzuki, C. Chen, H. Kirchner, F.A. Middleton, S. Nadtochiy, P.S. Brookes, A. Niijima, A. Inui, and M.M. Meguid. 2007. Characterization of weight loss and weight regain mechanisms after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass in rats. *American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 293: R1474– R1489. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00171.2007.
- Gumbs, A.A., I.M. Modlin, and G.H. Ballantyne. 2005. Changes in insulin resistance following bariatric surgery: Role of caloric restriction and weight loss. *Obesity Surgery* 15: 462–473. doi:10.1381/0960892053723367.
- Habib, P., J.D. Scrocco, M. Terek, V. Vanek, and J.R. Mikolich. 2009. Effects of bariatric surgery on inflammatory, functional and structural markers of coronary atherosclerosis. *The American Journal of Cardiology* 104: 1251–1255. doi:10.1016/j. amjcard.2009.06.042.
- Hachem, A., and L. Brennan. 2016. Quality of life outcomes of bariatric surgery: A systematic review. *Obesity Surgery* 26: 395–409. doi:10.1007/ s11695-015-1940-z.
- Halberg, N., T. Khan, M.E. Trujillo, I. Wernstedt-Asterholm, A.D. Attie, S. Sherwani, Z.V. Wang, S. Landskroner-Eiger, S. Dineen, U.J. Magalang, R.A. Brekken, and P.E. Scherer. 2009. Hypoxia-

inducible factor 1alpha induces fibrosis and insulin resistance in white adipose tissue. *Molecular Cell. Biology* 29: 4467–4483. doi:10.1128/ MCB.00192-09.

- Hand, L.E., P. Usan, G.J.S. Cooper, L.Y. Xu, B. Ammori, P.S. Cunningham, R. Aghamohammadzadeh, H. Soran, A. Greenstein, A.S.I. Loudon, D.A. Bechtold, and D.W. Ray. 2015. Adiponectin induces A20 expression in adipose tissue to confer metabolic benefit. *Diabetes* 64: 128–136. doi:10.2337/db13-1835.
- Handisurya, A., M. Riedl, G. Vila, C. Maier, M. Clodi, T. Prikoszovich, B. Ludvik, G. Prager, A. Luger, and A. Kautzky-Willer. 2010. Serum vaspin concentrations in relation to insulin sensitivity following RYGBinduced weight loss. *Obesity Surgery* 20: 198–203. doi:10.1007/s11695-009-9882-y.
- Hao, Z., H. Münzberg, K. Rezai-Zadeh, M. Keenan, D. Coulon, H. Lu, H.-R. Berthoud, and J. Ye. 2015. Leptin deficient ob/ob mice and diet-induced obese mice responded differently to Roux-en-Y bypass surgery. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(39): 798– 805. doi:10.1038/ijo.2014.189.
- He, B., L. Chen, C. Yu, D. Piao, Y. Wang, and P. Han. 2014. Roux-en-Y gastric bypass increases hepatic and peripheral insulin sensitivity in rats with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases* 10: 485–493. doi:10.1016/j.soard.2013.09.019.
- Health Quality Ontario. 2005. Bariatric surgery: An evidence-based analysis. Ontario Health Technology Assessment Series 5: 1–148.
- Henegar, C., J. Tordjman, V. Achard, D. Lacasa, I. Cremer, M. Guerre-Millo, C. Poitou, A. Basdevant, V. Stich, N. Viguerie, D. Langin, P. Bedossa, J.-D. Zucker, and K. Clement. 2008. Adipose tissue transcriptomic signature highlights the pathological relevance of extracellular matrix in human obesity. *Genome Biology* 9: R14. doi:10.1186/gb-2008-9-1-r14.
- Heneghan, H.M., S. Meron-Eldar, S.A. Brethauer, P.R. Schauer, and J.B. Young. 2011. Effect of bariatric surgery on cardiovascular risk profile. *The American Journal of Cardiology* 108: 1499–1507. doi:10.1016/j. amjcard.2011.06.076.
- Heymsfield, S.B., J.B. Harp, M.L. Reitman, J.W. Beetsch, D.A. Schoeller, N. Erondu, and A. Pietrobelli. 2007. Why do obese patients not lose more weight when treated with low-calorie diets? A mechanistic perspective. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 85: 346–354.
- Hindle, A.K., C. Edwards, T. McCaffrey, S.W. Fu, and F. Brody. 2010. Reactivation of adiponectin expression in obese patients after bariatric surgery. *Surgical Endoscopy* 24: 1367–1373. doi:10.1007/ s00464-009-0780-0.
- Holst, J.J. 2007. The physiology of glucagon-like peptide 1. *Physiological Reviews* 87: 1409–1439. doi:10.1152/ physrev.00034.2006.
- Homan, J., B. Betzel, E.O. Aarts, K.J.H.M. van Laarhoven, I.M.C. Janssen, and F.J. Berends. 2015. Secondary surgery after sleeve gastrectomy: Roux-en-Y gastric bypass or biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal

switch. Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases 11: 771–777. doi:10.1016/j.soard.2014.09.029.

- Illán-Gómez, F., M. Gonzálvez-Ortega, I. Orea-Soler, M.S. Alcaraz-Tafalla, A. Aragón-Alonso, M. Pascual-Díaz, M. Pérez-Paredes, and M.L. Lozano-Almela. 2012. Obesity and inflammation: Change in adiponectin, C-reactive protein, tumour necrosis factor-alpha and interleukin-6 after bariatric surgery. *Obesity Surgery* 22: 950–955. doi:10.1007/s11695-012-0643-y.
- Ishida, R.K., J. Faintuch, A.M.R. Paula, C.A. Risttori, S.N. Silva, E.S. Gomes, R. Mattar, R. Kuga, A.S. Ribeiro, P. Sakai, H.V. Barbeiro, D.F. Barbeiro, F.G. Soriano, and I. Cecconello. 2007. Microbial flora of the stomach after gastric bypass for morbid obesity. *Obesity Surgery* 17: 752–758.
- Jimenez, J.J., W. Jy, L.M. Mauro, C. Soderland, L.L. Horstman, and Y.S. Ahn. 2003. Endothelial cells release phenotypically and quantitatively distinct microparticles in activation and apoptosis. *Thrombosis Research* 109: 175–180.
- João Cabrera, E., A.C. Valezi, V.D.A. Delfino, E.L. Lavado, and D.S. Barbosa. 2010. Reduction in plasma levels of inflammatory and oxidative stress indicators after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. *Obesity Surgery* 20: 42–49. doi:10.1007/s11695-009-9988-2.
- Johnson Stoklossa, C., and S. Atwal. 2013. Nutrition care for patients with weight regain after bariatric surgery. *Gastroenterology Research and Practice* 2013: 256145. doi:10.1155/2013/256145.
- Johnson, E.E., A.N. Simpson, J.B. Harvey, M.A. Lockett, K.T. Byrne, and K.N. Simpson. 2016a. Trends in bariatric surgery, 2002-2012: Do changes parallel the obesity trend? *Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases* 12: 398–404. doi:10.1016/j.soard.2015.07.009.
- Johnson, E.E., A.N. Simpson, J.B. Harvey, and K.N. Simpson. 2016b. Bariatric surgery implementation trends in the USA from 2002 to 2012. *Implementation Science* 11: 21. doi:10.1186/ s13012-016-0382-x.
- Jousilahti, P., J. Tuomilehto, E. Vartiainen, J. Pekkanen, and P. Puska. 1996. Body weight, cardiovascular risk factors, and coronary mortality. 15-year follow-up of middle-aged men and women in eastern Finland. *Circulation* 93: 1372–1379.
- Karefylakis, C., I. Näslund, D. Edholm, M. Sundbom, F.A. Karlsson, and E. Rask. 2015. Prevalence of anemia and related deficiencies 10 years after gastric bypass—A retrospective study. *Obesity Surgery* 25: 1019–1023. doi:10.1007/s11695-014-1500-y.
- Karmali, S., B. Brar, X. Shi, A.M. Sharma, C. de Gara, and D.W. Birch. 2013. Weight recidivism postbariatric surgery: A systematic review. *Obesity Surgery* 23: 1922–1933. doi:10.1007/ s11695-013-1070-4.
- Karra, E., and R.L. Batterham. 2010. The role of gut hormones in the regulation of body weight and energy homeostasis. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* 316: 120–128. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2009.06.010.
- Kelly, A.S., J.R. Ryder, K.L. Marlatt, K.D. Rudser, T. Jenkins, and T.H. Inge. 2016. Changes in inflamma-

tion, oxidative stress and adipokines following bariatric surgery among adolescents with severe obesity. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(40): 275–280. doi:10.1038/ijo.2015.174.

- Khanbhai, M., S. Dubb, K. Patel, A. Ahmed, and T. Richards. 2015. The prevalence of iron deficiency anaemia in patients undergoing bariatric surgery. *Obesity Research & Clinical Practice* 9: 45–49. doi:10.1016/j.orcp.2013.12.004.
- Klöting, N., T.E. Graham, J. Berndt, S. Kralisch, P. Kovacs, C.J. Wason, M. Fasshauer, M.R. Schön, M. Stumvoll, M. Blüher, and B.B. Kahn. 2007. Serum retinol-binding protein is more highly expressed in visceral than in subcutaneous adipose tissue and is a marker of intra-abdominal fat mass. *Cell Metabolism* 6: 79–87. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2007.06.002.
- Kroh, M., R. Liu, and B. Chand. 2007. Laparoscopic bariatric surgery: What else are we uncovering? Liver pathology and preoperative indicators of advanced liver disease in morbidly obese patients. *Surgical Endoscopy* 21: 1957–1960. doi:10.1007/ s00464-007-9351-4.
- Krzyzanowska, K., F. Mittermayer, W. Krugluger, H.P. Kopp, and G. Schernthaner. 2006. Increase in visfatin after weight loss induced by gastroplastic surgery. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 14: 1886–1889. doi:10.1038/oby.2006.219.
- le Roux, C.W., R. Welbourn, M. Werling, A. Osborne, A. Kokkinos, A. Laurenius, H. Lönroth, L. Fändriks, M.A. Ghatei, S.R. Bloom, and T. Olbers. 2007. Gut hormones as mediators of appetite and weight loss after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. *Annals of Surgery* 246: 780–785. doi:10.1097/SLA.0b013e3180caa3e3.
- Ledoux, S., M. Coupaye, C. Bogard, C. Clerici, and S. Msika. 2011. Determinants of hyperhomocysteinemia after gastric bypass surgery in obese subjects. *Obesity Surgery* 21: 78–86. doi:10.1007/ s11695-010-0269-x.
- Lee, Y.J., Y.-S. Heo, H.S. Park, S.H. Lee, S.K. Lee, and Y.J. Jang. 2014. Serum SPARC and matrix metalloproteinase-2 and metalloproteinase-9 concentrations after bariatric surgery in obese adults. *Obesity Surgery* 24: 604–610. doi:10.1007/s11695-013-1111-z.
- Lin, L.-Y., W.-J. Lee, H.-N. Shen, W.-S. Yang, N.-H. Pai, T.-C. Su, and C.-S. Liau. 2007. Nitric oxide production is paradoxically decreased after weight reduction surgery in morbid obesity patients. *Atherosclerosis* 190: 436–442. doi:10.1016/j. atherosclerosis.2006.02.033.
- Lin, E., Z. Liang, J. Frediani, S.S. Davis, J.F. Sweeney, T.R. Ziegler, L.S. Phillips, and N. Gletsu-Miller. 2010. Improvement in β-cell function in patients with normal and hyperglycemia following Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery. *American Journal of Physiology*. *Endocrinology and Metabolism* 299: E706–E712. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00405.2010.
- Liu, Y., J. Aron-Wisnewsky, G. Marcelin, L. Genser, G. Le Naour, A. Torcivia, B. Bauvois, S. Bouchet, V. Pelloux, M. Sasso, V. Miette, J. Tordjman, and K. Clément. 2016. Accumulation and changes in com-

position of collagens in subcutaneous adipose tissue after bariatric surgery. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 101: 293–304. doi:10.1210/jc.2015-3348.

- Love, A.L., and H.H. Billett. 2008. Obesity, bariatric surgery, and iron deficiency: True, true, true and related. *American Journal of Hematology* 83: 403–409. doi:10.1002/ajh.21106.
- Lu, H., P.C. Fouejeu Wamba, M. Lapointe, P. Poirier, J. Martin, M. Bastien, and K. Cianflone. 2014. Increased vaspin levels are associated with beneficial metabolic outcome pre- and post-bariatric surgery. *PLoS One* 9: e111002. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0111002.
- Maggard, M.A., L.R. Shugarman, M. Suttorp, M. Maglione, H.J. Sugerman, H.J. Sugarman, E.H. Livingston, N.T. Nguyen, Z. Li, W.A. Mojica, L. Hilton, S. Rhodes, S.C. Morton, and P.G. Shekelle. 2005. Meta-analysis: Surgical treatment of obesity. *Annals of Internal Medicine* 142: 547–559.
- Major, G.C., E. Doucet, P. Trayhurn, A. Astrup, and A. Tremblay. 2007. Clinical significance of adaptive thermogenesis. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(31): 204–212. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0803523.
- Major, P., M. Matłok, M. Pędziwiatr, M. Migaczewski, A. Zub-Pokrowiecka, D. Radkowiak, M. Winiarski, A. Zychowicz, D. Fedak, and A. Budzyński. 2015. Changes in levels of selected incretins and appetitecontrolling hormones following surgical treatment for morbid obesity. *Wideochirurgia i Inne Techniki Maloinwazyjne* 10: 458–465. doi:10.5114/ wiitm.2015.54003.
- Malin, S.K., J. Bena, B. Abood, C.E. Pothier, D.L. Bhatt, S. Nissen, S.A. Brethauer, P.R. Schauer, J.P. Kirwan, and S.R. Kashyap. 2014. Attenuated improvements in adiponectin and fat loss characterize type 2 diabetes non-remission status after bariatric surgery. *Diabetes, Obesity & Metabolism* 16: 1230–1238. doi:10.1111/ dom.12376.
- Marambio, A., G. Watkins, F. Castro, A. Riffo, R. Zúñiga, J. Jans, M.E. Villanueva, and G. Díaz. 2014. Changes in iron transporter divalent metal transporter 1 in proximal jejunum after gastric bypass. *World Journal of Gastroenterology* 20: 6534–6540. doi:10.3748/wjg. v20.i21.6534.
- Marantos, G., M. Daskalakis, N. Karkavitsas, I. Matalliotakis, J.A. Papadakis, and J. Melissas. 2011. Changes in metabolic profile and adipoinsular axis in morbidly obese premenopausal females treated with restrictive bariatric surgery. *World Journal of Surgery* 35: 2022–2030. doi:10.1007/s00268-011-1165-9.
- McKie, A.T., G.O. Latunde-Dada, S. Miret, J.A. McGregor, G.J. Anderson, C.D. Vulpe, J.M. Wrigglesworth, and R.J. Simpson. 2002. Molecular evidence for the role of a ferric reductase in iron transport. *Biochemical Society Transactions* 30: 722–724. doi:10.1042/bst0300722.
- Meguid, M.M., M.J. Glade, and F.A. Middleton. 2008. Weight regain after Roux-en-Y: A significant 20% complication related to PYY. *Nutrition* 24: 832–842. doi:10.1016/j.nut.2008.06.027.

- Miana, M., M. Galán, E. Martínez-Martínez, S. Varona, R. Jurado-López, B. Bausa-Miranda, A. Antequera, M. Luaces, J. Martínez-González, C. Rodríguez, and V. Cachofeiro. 2015. The lysyl oxidase inhibitor β-aminopropionitrile reduces body weight gain and improves the metabolic profile in diet-induced obesity in rats. *Disease Models & Mechanisms* 8: 543–551. doi:10.1242/dmm.020107.
- Mitterberger, M.C., M. Mattesich, E. Klaver, S. Lechner, T. Engelhardt, L. Larcher, G. Pierer, H. Piza-Katzer, and W. Zwerschke. 2010. Adipokine profile and insulin sensitivity in formerly obese women subjected to bariatric surgery or diet-induced long-term caloric restriction. *The Journals of Gerontology. Series A*, *Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences* 65: 915– 923. doi:10.1093/gerona/glq107.
- Mokadem, M., J.F. Zechner, A. Uchida, and V. Aguirre. 2015. Leptin is required for glucose homeostasis after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass in mice. *PLoS One* 10: e0139960. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0139960.
- Moon, R., A. Teixeira, and M.A. Jawad. 2013. Pericardial patch ring Roux-en-Y gastric bypass: A preliminary report. *Obesity Surgery* 23: 480–485. doi:10.1007/ s11695-012-0838-2.
- Moon, R.C., A.F. Teixeira, and M.A. Jawad. 2014. Treatment of weight regain following roux-en-Y gastric bypass: Revision of pouch, creation of new gastrojejunostomy and placement of proximal pericardial patch ring. *Obesity Surgery* 24: 829–834. doi:10.1007/ s11695-014-1188-z.
- Morínigo, R., V. Moizé, M. Musri, A.M. Lacy, S. Navarro, J.L. Marín, S. Delgado, R. Casamitjana, and J. Vidal. 2006. Glucagon-like peptide-1, peptide YY, hunger, and satiety after gastric bypass surgery in morbidly obese subjects. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology* and Metabolism 91: 1735–1740. doi:10.1210/ jc.2005-0904.
- Moszkowicz, D., C. Rau, M. Guenzi, F. Zinzindohoué, A. Berger, and J.-M. Chevallier. 2013. Laparoscopic omega-loop gastric bypass for the conversion of failed sleeve gastrectomy: Early experience. *Journal of Visceral Surgery* 150: 373–378. doi:10.1016/j. jviscsurg.2013.08.010.
- Mun, E.C., G.L. Blackburn, and J.B. Matthews. 2001. Current status of medical and surgical therapy for obesity. *Gastroenterology* 120: 669–681.
- Muscelli, E., G. Mingrone, S. Camastra, M. Manco, J.A. Pereira, J.C. Pareja, and E. Ferrannini. 2005. Differential effect of weight loss on insulin resistance in surgically treated obese patients. *The American Journal of Medicine* 118: 51–57. doi:10.1016/j. amjmed.2004.08.017.
- Ndisang, J.F. 2010. Role of heme oxygenase in inflammation, insulin-signalling, diabetes and obesity. *Mediators of Inflammation* 2010: 359732. doi:10.1155/2010/359732.
- Nestvold, T.K., E.W. Nielsen, J.K. Ludviksen, H. Fure, A. Landsem, and K.T. Lappegård. 2015. Lifestyle changes followed by bariatric surgery lower inflammatory markers and the cardiovascular risk factors C3

and C4. *Metabolic Syndrome and Related Disorders* 13: 29–35. doi:10.1089/met.2014.0099.

- Nguyen, N.T., S. Vu, E. Kim, N. Bodunova, and M.J. Phelan. 2016. Trends in utilization of bariatric surgery, 2009-2012. Surgical Endoscopy 30: 2723– 2727. doi:10.1007/s00464-015-4535-9.
- Nicoletti, C.F., M.V. Morandi Junqueira-Franco, J.E. dos Santos, J.S. Marchini, W. Salgado, and C.B. Nonino. 2013. Protein and amino acid status before and after bariatric surgery: A 12-month follow-up study. *Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases* 9: 1008– 1012. doi:10.1016/j.soard.2013.07.004.
- Nijhawan, S., W. Richards, M.F. O'Hea, J.P. Audia, and D.F. Alvarez. 2013. Bariatric surgery rapidly improves mitochondrial respiration in morbidly obese patients. *Surgical Endoscopy* 27: 4569–4573. doi:10.1007/ s00464-013-3125-y.
- Nijhuis, J., F.M.H. van Dielen, S.M.G. Fouraschen, M.A.J. van den Broek, S.S.M. Rensen, W.A. Buurman, and J.W.M. Greve. 2007. Endothelial activation markers and their key regulators after restrictive bariatric surgery. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 15: 1395–1399. doi:10.1038/oby.2007.167.
- Noronha, B.T., J.-M. Li, S.B. Wheatcroft, A.M. Shah, and M.T. Kearney. 2005. Inducible nitric oxide synthase has divergent effects on vascular and metabolic function in obesity. *Diabetes* 54: 1082–1089.
- Oberbach, A., J. Neuhaus, T. Inge, K. Kirsch, N. Schlichting, S. Blüher, Y. Kullnick, J. Kugler, S. Baumann, and H. Till. 2014. Bariatric surgery in severely obese adolescents improves major comorbidities including hyperuricemia. *Metabolism* 63: 242–249. doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2013.11.012.
- Osto, E., P. Doytcheva, C. Corteville, M. Bueter, C. Dörig, S. Stivala, H. Buhmann, S. Colin, L. Rohrer, R. Hasballa, A. Tailleux, C. Wolfrum, F. Tona, J. Manz, D. Vetter, K. Spliethoff, P.M. Vanhoutte, U. Landmesser, F. Pattou, B. Staels, C.M. Matter, T.A. Lutz, and T.F. Lüscher. 2015. Rapid and body weight-independent improvement of endothelial and high-density lipoprotein function after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass: Role of glucagon-like peptide-1. *Circulation* 131: 871–881. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.114.011791.
- Padwal, R., S. Klarenbach, N. Wiebe, M. Hazel, D. Birch, S. Karmali, A.M. Sharma, B. Manns, and M. Tonelli. 2011. Bariatric surgery: A systematic review of the clinical and economic evidence. *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 26: 1183–1194. doi:10.1007/ s11606-011-1721-x.
- Pedroso, J.A.B., M.A. Silveira, L.B. Lima, I.C. Furigo, T.T. Zampieri, A.M. Ramos-Lobo, D.C. Buonfiglio, P.D.S. Teixeira, R. Frazão, and J. Donato. 2016. Changes in leptin signaling by SOCS3 modulate fasting-induced hyperphagia and weight regain in mice. *Endocrinology* 157: 3901–3914. doi:10.1210/ en.2016-1038.
- Peterli, R., R.E. Steinert, B. Woelnerhanssen, T. Peters, C. Christoffel-Courtin, M. Gass, B. Kern, M. von Fluee, and C. Beglinger. 2012. Metabolic and hor-

monal changes after laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and sleeve gastrectomy: A randomized, prospective trial. *Obesity Surgery* 22: 740–748. doi:10.1007/s11695-012-0622-3.

- Petrescu, O., X. Fan, P. Gentileschi, S. Hossain, M. Bradbury, M. Gagner, and P.D. Berk. 2005. Longchain fatty acid uptake is upregulated in omental adipocytes from patients undergoing bariatric surgery for obesity. *International Journal of Obesity* 2005(29): 196–203. doi:10.1038/sj.ijo.0802868.
- Piccin, A., C. Murphy, E. Eakins, J. Kunde, D. Corvetta, A. Di Pierro, G. Negri, M. Guido, L. Sainati, C. Mc Mahon, O.P. Smith, and W. Murphy. 2015. Circulating microparticles, protein C, free protein S and endothelial vascular markers in children with sickle cell anaemia. *Journal of Extracellular Vesicles* 4: 28414.
- Picot, J., J. Jones, J.L. Colquitt, E. Gospodarevskaya, E. Loveman, L. Baxter, and A.J. Clegg. 2009. The clinical effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of bariatric (weight loss) surgery for obesity: A systematic review and economic evaluation. *Health Technology Assessment (Winchester)* 13: 1–190. doi:10.3310/ hta13410.215–357, iii–iv
- Plecka Östlund, M., R. Marsk, F. Rasmussen, J. Lagergren, and E. Näslund. 2011. Morbidity and mortality before and after bariatric surgery for morbid obesity compared with the general population. *The British Journal of Surgery* 98: 811–816. doi:10.1002/ bjs.7416.
- Prachand, V.N., M. Ward, and J.C. Alverdy. 2010. Duodenal switch provides superior resolution of metabolic comorbidities independent of weight loss in the super-obese (BMI > or = 50 kg/m²) compared with gastric bypass. *Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery* 14: 211–220. doi:10.1007/s11605-009-1101-6.
- Pucci, A., W.H. Cheung, J. Jones, S. Manning, H. Kingett, M. Adamo, M. Elkalaawy, A. Jenkinson, N. Finer, J. Doyle, M. Hashemi, and R.L. Batterham. 2015. A case of severe anorexia, excessive weight loss and high peptide YY levels after sleeve gastrectomy. *Endocrinology, Diabetes & Metabolism Case Reports* 2015: 150020. doi:10.1530/EDM-15-0020.
- Raffaelli, M., A. Iaconelli, G. Nanni, C. Guidone, C. Callari, J.M. Fernandez Real, R. Bellantone, and G. Mingrone. 2015. Effects of biliopancreatic diversion on diurnal leptin, insulin and free fatty acid levels. *The British Journal of Surgery* 102: 682–690. doi:10.1002/bjs.9780.
- Ramón, J.M., S. Salvans, X. Crous, S. Puig, A. Goday, D. Benaiges, L. Trillo, M. Pera, and L. Grande. 2012. Effect of Roux-en-Y gastric bypass vs sleeve gastrectomy on glucose and gut hormones: A prospective randomised trial. *Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery* 16: 1116–1122. doi:10.1007/s11605-012-1855-0.
- Ress, C., A. Tschoner, C. Ciardi, M.W. Laimer, J.W. Engl, W. Sturm, H. Weiss, H. Tilg, C.F. Ebenbichler, J.R. Patsch, and S. Kaser. 2010. Influence of significant weight loss on serum matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-7 levels. *European Cytokine Network* 21: 65–70. doi:10.1684/ecn.2009.0177.

- Roberts, C.K., D. Won, S. Pruthi, S. Kurtovic, R.K. Sindhu, N.D. Vaziri, and R.J. Barnard. 2006. Effect of a short-term diet and exercise intervention on oxidative stress, inflammation, MMP-9, and monocyte chemotactic activity in men with metabolic syndrome factors. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 100: 1657– 1665. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.01292.2005.
- Rubino, F., M. Gagner, P. Gentileschi, S. Kini, S. Fukuyama, J. Feng, and E. Diamond. 2004. The early effect of the Roux-en-Y gastric bypass on hormones involved in body weight regulation and glucose metabolism. *Annals of Surgery* 240: 236–242.
- Ruz, M., F. Carrasco, P. Rojas, J. Codoceo, J. Inostroza,
 A. Rebolledo, K. Basfi-fer, A. Csendes,
 K. Papapietro, F. Pizarro, M. Olivares, L. Sian,
 J.L. Westcott, K.M. Hambidge, and N.F. Krebs.
 2009. Iron absorption and iron status are reduced after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 90: 527–532. doi:10.3945/ajcn.2009.27699.
- Sabaté, J.-M., P. Jouët, F. Harnois, C. Mechler, S. Msika, M. Grossin, and B. Coffin. 2008. High prevalence of small intestinal bacterial overgrowth in patients with morbid obesity: A contributor to severe hepatic steatosis. *Obesity Surgery* 18: 371–377. doi:10.1007/ s11695-007-9398-2.
- Salehi, M., B.A. Aulinger, and D.A. D'Alessio. 2008. Targeting beta-cell mass in type 2 diabetes: Promise and limitations of new drugs based on incretins. *Endocrine Reviews* 29: 367–379. doi:10.1210/ er.2007-0031.
- Santo, M.A., D. Riccioppo, D. Pajecki, F. Kawamoto, R. de Cleva, L. Antonangelo, L. Marçal, and I. Cecconello. 2016. Weight regain after gastric bypass: Influence of gut hormones. *Obesity Surgery* 26: 919–925. doi:10.1007/s11695-015-1908-z.
- Sarosiek, K., K.L. Pappan, A.V. Gandhi, S. Saxena, C.Y. Kang, H. McMahon, G.I. Chipitsyna, D.S. Tichansky, and H.A. Arafat. 2016. Conserved metabolic changes in nondiabetic and type 2 diabetic bariatric surgery patients: Global metabolomic pilot study. *Journal of Diabetes Research* 2016: 3467403. doi:10.1155/2016/3467403.
- Schweiger, C., R. Weiss, E. Berry, and A. Keidar. 2010. Nutritional deficiencies in bariatric surgery candidates. *Obesity Surgery* 20: 193–197. doi:10.1007/ s11695-009-0008-3.
- Scopinaro, N., G.M. Marinari, G.B. Camerini, F.S. Papadia, and G.F. Adami. 2005. Specific effects of biliopancreatic diversion on the major components of metabolic syndrome: A long-term follow-up study. *Diabetes Care* 28: 2406–2411.
- Sdralis, E., M. Argentou, N. Mead, I. Kehagias, T. Alexandridis, and F. Kalfarentzos. 2013. A prospective randomized study comparing patients with morbid obesity submitted to sleeve gastrectomy with or without omentectomy. *Obesity Surgery* 23: 965–971. doi:10.1007/s11695-013-0925-z.
- Shah, M., V. Simha, and A. Garg. 2006. Review: Longterm impact of bariatric surgery on body weight,

comorbidities, and nutritional status. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 91: 4223–4231. doi:10.1210/jc.2006-0557.

- Shah, H.N., B.S. Bal, F.C. Finelli, and T.R. Koch. 2013. Constipation in patients with thiamine deficiency after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery. *Digestion* 88: 119– 124. doi:10.1159/000353245.
- Singla, P., A. Bardoloi, and A.A. Parkash. 2010. Metabolic effects of obesity: A review. *World Journal of Diabetes* 1: 76–88. doi:10.4239/wjd.v1.i3.76.
- Sjöström, L., A.-K. Lindroos, M. Peltonen, J. Torgerson, C. Bouchard, B. Carlsson, S. Dahlgren, B. Larsson, K. Narbro, C.D. Sjöström, M. Sullivan, H. Wedel, and Swedish Obese Subjects Study Scientific Group. 2004. Lifestyle, diabetes, and cardiovascular risk factors 10 years after bariatric surgery. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 351: 2683–2693. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa035622.
- Sledzinski, T., E. Goyke, R.T. Smolenski, Z. Sledzinski, and J. Swierczynski. 2009. Decrease in serum protein carbonyl groups concentration and maintained hyperhomocysteinemia in patients undergoing bariatric surgery. *Obesity Surgery* 19: 321–326. doi:10.1007/ s11695-008-9691-8.
- Sledzinski, T., M. Sledzinski, R.T. Smolenski, and J. Swierczynski. 2010. Increased serum nitric oxide concentration after bariatric surgery—A potential mechanism for cardiovascular benefit. *Obesity Surgery* 20: 204–210. doi:10.1007/s11695-009-0041-2.
- Sonnweber, T., C. Ress, M. Nairz, I. Theurl, A. Schroll, A.T. Murphy, V. Wroblewski, D.R. Witcher, P. Moser, C.F. Ebenbichler, S. Kaser, and G. Weiss. 2012. Highfat diet causes iron deficiency via hepcidinindependent reduction of duodenal iron absorption. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 23: 1600– 1608. doi:10.1016/j.jnutbio.2011.10.013.
- Soriguer, F., L. Garrido-Sanchez, S. Garcia-Serrano, J.M. Garcia-Almeida, J. Garcia-Arnes, F.J. Tinahones, and E. Garcia-Fuentes. 2009. Apelin levels are increased in morbidly obese subjects with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Obesity Surgery* 19: 1574–1580. doi:10.1007/s11695-009-9955-y.
- Stephens, D.J., J.K. Saunders, S. Belsley, A. Trivedi, D.R. Ewing, V. Iannace, R.F. Capella, A. Wasielewski, S. Moran, H.J. Schmidt, and G.H. Ballantyne. 2008. Short-term outcomes for super-super obese (BMI > or =60 kg/m²) patients undergoing weight loss surgery at a high-volume bariatric surgery center: Laparoscopic adjustable gastric banding, laparoscopic gastric bypass, and open tubular gastric bypass. *Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases* 4: 408–415. doi:10.1016/j.soard.2007.10.013.
- Steppan, C.M., and M.A. Lazar. 2002. Resistin and obesity-associated insulin resistance. *Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism: TEM* 13: 18–23.
- Steppan, C.M., S.T. Bailey, S. Bhat, E.J. Brown, R.R. Banerjee, C.M. Wright, H.R. Patel, R.S. Ahima, and M.A. Lazar. 2001. The hormone resistin links obesity to diabetes. *Nature* 409: 307–312. doi:10.1038/35053000.

- Stookey, J.J.D. 2016. Negative, null and beneficial effects of drinking water on energy intake, energy expenditure, fat oxidation and weight change in randomized trials: A qualitative review. *Nutrients* 8(1): 19. doi:10.3390/nu8010019.
- Suter, M., J.-M. Calmes, A. Paroz, and V. Giusti. 2007. A new questionnaire for quick assessment of food tolerance after bariatric surgery. *Obesity Surgery* 17: 2–8. doi:10.1007/s11695-007-9016-3.
- Swarbrick, M.M., and P.J. Havel. 2008. Physiological, pharmacological, and nutritional regulation of circulating adiponectin concentrations in humans. *Metabolic Syndrome and Related Disorders* 6: 87–102. doi:10.1089/met.2007.0029.
- Swarbrick, M.M., K.L. Stanhope, I.T. Austrheim-Smith, M.D. Van Loan, M.R. Ali, B.M. Wolfe, and P.J. Havel. 2008. Longitudinal changes in pancreatic and adipocyte hormones following Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery. *Diabetologia* 51: 1901–1911. doi:10.1007/ s00125-008-1118-5.
- Swierczynski, J., T. Sledzinski, E. Slominska, R. Smolenski, and Z. Sledzinski. 2009. Serum phenylalanine concentration as a marker of liver function in obese patients before and after bariatric surgery. *Obesity Surgery* 19: 883–889. doi:10.1007/ s11695-008-9521-z.
- Terra, X., T. Auguet, E. Guiu-Jurado, A. Berlanga, J.M. Orellana-Gavaldà, M. Hernández, F. Sabench, J.A. Porras, J. Llutart, S. Martinez, C. Aguilar, D. Del Castillo, and C. Richart. 2013. Long-term changes in leptin, chemerin and ghrelin levels following different bariatric surgery procedures: Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and sleeve gastrectomy. *Obesity Surgery* 23: 1790–1798. doi:10.1007/s11695-013-1033-9.
- Todd Miller, M., C.J. Lavie, and C.J. White. 2008. Impact of obesity on the pathogenesis and prognosis of coronary heart disease. *Journal of the Cardiometabolic Syndrome* 3: 162–167. doi:10.1111/j.1559-4572.2008.00004.x.
- Toh, S.Y., N. Zarshenas, and J. Jorgensen. 2009. Prevalence of nutrient deficiencies in bariatric patients. *Nutrition* 25: 1150–1156. doi:10.1016/j. nut.2009.03.012.
- Tschoner, A., W. Sturm, J. Engl, S. Kaser, M. Laimer, E. Laimer, H. Weiss, J.R. Patsch, and C.F. Ebenbichler. 2008. Retinol-binding protein 4, visceral fat, and the metabolic syndrome: Effects of weight loss. *Obesity* (*Silver Spring, Md.*) 16: 2439–2444. doi:10.1038/ oby.2008.391.
- Umeda, L.M., A.Z. Pereira, G. Carneiro, C.H. Arasaki, and M.T. Zanella. 2013. Postprandial adiponectin levels are associated with improvements in postprandial triglycerides after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass in type 2 diabetic patients. *Metabolic Syndrome and Related Disorders* 11: 343–348. doi:10.1089/met.2012.0042.
- van Schinkel, L.D., M.A. Sleddering, M.A. Lips, J.T. Jonker, A. de Roos, H.J. Lamb, I.M. Jazet, H. Pijl, and J.W.A. Smit. 2014. Effects of bariatric surgery on pericardial ectopic fat depositions and cardiovascular function. *Clinical Endocrinology* 81: 689–695. doi:10.1111/cen.12402.

- Vázquez, L.A., F. Pazos, J.R. Berrazueta, C. Fernández-Escalante, M.T. García-Unzueta, J. Freijanes, and J.A. Amado. 2005. Effects of changes in body weight and insulin resistance on inflammation and endothelial function in morbid obesity after bariatric surgery. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 90: 316–322. doi:10.1210/jc.2003-032059.
- Vendrell, J., M. Broch, N. Vilarrasa, A. Molina, J.M. Gómez, C. Gutiérrez, I. Simón, J. Soler, and C. Richart. 2004. Resistin, adiponectin, ghrelin, leptin, and proinflammatory cytokines: Relationships in obesity. *Obesity Research* 12: 962–971. doi:10.1038/ oby.2004.118.
- Verbeek, J., M. Lannoo, E. Pirinen, D. Ryu, P. Spincemaille, I. Vander Elst, P. Windmolders, K. Thevissen, B.P.A. Cammue, J. van Pelt, S. Fransis, P. Van Eyken, C. Ceuterick-De Groote, P.P. Van Veldhoven, P. Bedossa, F. Nevens, J. Auwerx, and D. Cassiman. 2015. Rouxen-Y gastric bypass attenuates hepatic mitochondrial dysfunction in mice with non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. *Gut* 64: 673–683. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2014-306748.
- Vijgen, G.H.E.J., N.D. Bouvy, J. Hoeks, S. Wijers, P. Schrauwen, and W.D. van Marken Lichtenbelt. 2013. Impaired skeletal muscle mitochondrial function in morbidly obese patients is normalized one year after bariatric surgery. *Surgery for Obesity and Related Diseases* 9:936–941. doi:10.1016/j.soard.2013.03.009.
- Weng, T.-C., C.-H. Chang, Y.-H. Dong, Y.-C. Chang, and L.-M. Chuang. 2015. Anaemia and related nutrient deficiencies after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ Open* 5: e006964. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2014-006964.
- Wing, R.R., and J.O. Hill. 2001. Successful weight loss maintenance. *Annual Review of Nutrition* 21: 323– 341. doi:10.1146/annurev.nutr.21.1.323.
- Wolf, G. 2004. Insulin resistance and obesity: Resistin, a hormone secreted by adipose tissue. *Nutrition Reviews* 62: 389–394.

- Wroblewski, E., A. Swidnicka-Siergiejko, H.R. Hady, M. Luba, M. Konopko, K. Kurek, J. Dadan, and A. Dabrowski. 2016. Variation in blood levels of hormones in obese patients following weight reduction induced by endoscopic and surgical bariatric therapies. *Cytokine* 77: 56–62. doi:10.1016/j. cyto.2015.10.013.
- Xu, X.J., C. Apovian, D. Hess, B. Carmine, A. Saha, and N. Ruderman. 2015. Improved insulin sensitivity 3 months after RYGB surgery is associated with increased subcutaneous adipose tissue AMPK activity and decreased oxidative stress. *Diabetes* 64: 3155– 3159. doi:10.2337/db14-1765.
- Yang, Q., T.E. Graham, N. Mody, F. Preitner, O.D. Peroni, J.M. Zabolotny, K. Kotani, L. Quadro, and B.B. Kahn. 2005. Serum retinol binding protein 4 contributes to insulin resistance in obesity and type 2 diabetes. *Nature* 436: 356–362. doi:10.1038/ nature03711.
- Yousseif, A., J. Emmanuel, E. Karra, Q. Millet, M. Elkalaawy, A.D. Jenkinson, M. Hashemi, M. Adamo, N. Finer, A.G. Fiennes, D.J. Withers, and R.L. Batterham. 2014. Differential effects of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy and laparoscopic gastric bypass on appetite, circulating acyl-ghrelin, peptide YY3-36 and active GLP-1 levels in non-diabetic humans. *Obesity Surgery* 24: 241–252. doi:10.1007/ s11695-013-1066-0.
- Zhang, H., Y. Wang, J. Zhang, B.J. Potter, J.R. Sowers, and C. Zhang. 2011. Bariatric surgery reduces visceral adipose inflammation and improves endothelial function in type 2 diabetic mice. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 31: 2063–2069. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.225870.
- Ziccardi, P., F. Nappo, G. Giugliano, K. Esposito, R. Marfella, M. Cioffi, F. D'Andrea, A.M. Molinari, and D. Giugliano. 2002. Reduction of inflammatory cytokine concentrations and improvement of endothelial functions in obese women after weight loss over one year. *Circulation* 105: 804–809.

Obesity-associated Breast Cancer: Analysis of risk factors

25

Atilla Engin

Abstract

Several studies show that a significantly stronger association is obvious between increased body mass index (BMI) and higher breast cancer incidence. Furthermore, obese women are at higher risk of all-cause and breast cancer specific mortality when compared to non-obese women with breast cancer. In this context, increased levels of estrogens due to excessive aromatization activity of the adipose tissue, overexpression of pro-inflammatory cytokines, insulin resistance, hyperactivation of insulin-like growth factors (IGFs) pathways, adipocyte-derived adipokines, hypercholesterolemia and excessive oxidative stress contribute to the development of breast cancer in obese women. While higher breast cancer risk with hormone replacement therapy is particularly evident among lean women, in postmenopausal women who are not taking exogenous hormones, general obesity is a significant predictor for breast cancer. Moreover, increased plasma cholesterol leads to accelerated tumor formation and exacerbates their aggressiveness. In contrast to postmenopausal women, premenopausal women with high BMI are inversely associated with breast cancer risk. Nevertheless, life-style of women for breast cancer risk is regulated by avoiding the overweight and a high-fat diet. Estrogen-plus-progestin hormone therapy users for more than 5 years have elevated risks of both invasive ductal and lobular breast cancer. Additionally, these cases are more commonly node-positive and have a higher cancer-related mortality. Collectively, in this chapter, the impacts of obesity-related estrogen, cholesterol, saturated fatty acid, leptin and adiponectin concentrations, aromatase activity, leptin and insulin resistance on breast cancer patients are evaluated. Obesity-related prognostic factors of breast cancer also are discussed at molecular basis.

A. Engin, M.D., Ph.D. (🖂)

Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gazi University, Besevler, Ankara, Turkey

Mustafa Kemal Mah. 2137. Sok. 8/14, 06520, Cankaya, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dr.aengin@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_25

Keywords

Breast cancer • Obesity • Fatty acid • Postmenopausal breast cancer • Premenopausal breast cancer • Estrogen • Leptin • Adiponectin • Aromatase • Insulin resistance • Mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) • Insulinlike growth factor (IGF) • Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) • Estrogen receptor (ER) • Progesteron receptor (PR) • Cyclin D1 • Liver X receptor (LXR) • Oxysterol 27-hydroxycholesterol (27HC) • Sex hormone-binding globulin (SHBG) • Estrone • Hypoxia • Hyperinsulinemia • Aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR) • Breast cancer recurrence • Cancer-associated adipocytes (CAAs) • Leptin resistance

1 Introduction

High body mass index (BMI) is associated with increased risk of some cancer types. In 1402 of 108,812 individuals from the general population developed breast cancer during a median of 4.7years follow-up. In this series of patients, corresponding risk of breast cancer was 20% higher in postmenopausal women with high BMI (Benn et al. 2016). However, a significantly stronger association between increased BMI and higher breast cancer incidence is observed in the Asia-Pacific group than in European-Australian or North-American group (Wang et al. 2016). In the Asia-Pacific region, every additional 5 kg/m² increase in BMI corresponds to a 31% increase in postmenopausal breast cancer risk (Renehan et al. 2008). Although overweight is related to a higher risk of mortality, the number of obese female breast cancer survivors is growing as a consequence of advances in treatment strategies and early diagnosis. In this respect, the number of breast cancer survivors is increasing by approximately 3% each year (Maddams et al. 2009). Evaluation of 79 publications from 82 follow-up studies clearly indicate that, amongst the breast cancer survivors, higher BMI is consistently associated with lower overall and breast cancer survival. Analysis of 23,182 deaths of 213,075 breast cancer survivors confirmed that the current guideline for breast cancer survivors is to remain as lean as possible within the normal range of body weight (Chan et al. 2014). Another metaanalysis includes results from 43 studies show that obese women are at higher risk of all-cause

and breast cancer specific mortality when compared to non-obese women with breast cancer (Demark-Wahnefried et al. 2012). In this respect, overweight women should avoid weight gain during treatment and obese women should lose weight immediately after treatment (Rock et al. 2012). Of 53,816 women treated for early-stage breast cancer, 18,967 patients with complete follow-up have been evaluated up to 10 years and up to 30 years for the loco-regional recurrences or distant metastases and for death, respectively. The risk of developing distant metastases after 10 years was significantly increased which was by 46%, and the risk of dying as a result of breast cancer after 30 years was significantly increased which was by 38% for patients with a BMI of 30 kg/m² or more. However, BMI had no influence on the risk of loco-regional recurrences (Ewertz et al. 2011). Indeed, high BMI is associated with worse long-term outcomes among obese women, who have breast cancer (Kamineni et al. 2013). In addition, increase in post-diagnostic body weight is common in women with breast cancer. In this respect, particularly chemotherapy treatment has been considered as a significant contributory factor through reduced metabolism (Demark-Wahnefried et al. 2012). Inter-linked molecular mechanisms between obesity and breast cancer might be involved in the pathogenesis in postmenopausal women. In this context, increased levels of estrogens due to excessive aromatization activity of the adipose tissue, overexpression of inflammatory cytokines, insulin resistance, hyperactivation of insulin-like growth factors (IGFs) pathways, adipocytederived adipokines, and excessive oxidative stress contribute to the development of breast cancer in obese women. These factors also interfere with intracellular signaling in the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) and phosphatydilinositol-3-phosphate (PI3P)/mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) pathway (Simone et al. 2016).

The interaction between human-derived adipocytes and primary breast cancer cells increase the secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines. Furthermore, contact with immature adipocytes increase the abundance of cancer cells with tumor-forming and metastatic potential in vivo (Picon-Ruiz et al. 2016). The expression level of the fat mass-obesity associated genes in breast cancer tissues is significantly higher than that in the adjacent healthy breast tissues. However, there is no correlation between fat mass-obesity associated gene expression and age, tumor stage, lymph node status, TNM stage, Ki67, and BMI in breast cancer. Despite all these, fat mass-obesity associated gene expression has very important role in human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2)-overexpressed breast cancer (Tan et al. 2015). In the women undergoing mastectomy for breast cancer risk reduction or for breast cancer treatment, white adipose tissue inflammation in breast specimens is detected in 52% and 41% of patients, respectively. In these patients, white adipose tissue inflammation is defined by the presence of dead adipocytes surrounded by macrophages forming crown-like structures in the breast adipose tissue (Iyengar et al. 2016).

During the 4.7 years-follow-up of 73,542 premenopausal and 103,344 postmenopausal women from nine European countries, 1879 incidental invasive breast cancers have been diagnosed. While excess breast cancer risk with hormone replacement therapy is particularly evident among lean women, in postmenopausal women who are not taking exogenous hormones, general obesity is a significant predictor of breast cancer. In contrast to postmenopausal women, among premenopausal women, high BMI is inversely, but not significantly, associated with breast cancer risk. This meta-analysis indicates a 2% reduction in risk per unit of increase in BMI (1 kg/m²) among premenopausal women, whereas a 3% increase in risk of breast cancer among postmenopausal non-hormone replacement therapy users (Lahmann et al. 2004). Considering the relationship between breast cancer and obesity; the postulated mechanisms for the increased risk of breast cancer in obese women, such as elevated estrogen levels, insulin resistance and the influences of IGF, fatty acids, leptin and adiponectin will be discussed in this chapter.

2 Estrogens as a Cause of Breast Cancer in Obesity

There is abundance of data linking obesityrelated breast cancer to estrogen receptor signaling. As comorbidities of obesity; excessive local production of estrogens in adipose tissue, the influence of adipokines and inflammatory cytokines, finally hypercholesterolemia have also been established as independent risk factors for breast cancer in postmenopausal women (Boyd and McGuire 1990; McDonnell et al. 2014a). Despite accumulated observational evidences, risks and benefits of estrogen use are evaluated with the increase in absolute excess risk for occurrence of invasive breast cancers. On May 31, 2002, after a mean of 5.2 years of follow-up, the data and safety monitoring board recommended stopping the trial of estrogen-plusprogestin versus placebo, because the test statistic for invasive breast cancer exceeded the average incidence of this adverse effect (Rossouw et al. 2002). Over an average follow-up of 6.8 years, the use of 0.625 mg/day of conjugated equine estrogen increases the risk of stroke, decreases the risk of hip fracture, and does not affect coronary heart disease incidence in postmenopausal women with prior hysterectomy. Finally, in February 2004, the National Institutes of Health decided to end the intervention phase of the trial early by taking into consideration of these data (Anderson et al. 2004). In a total of 16,608 women without hysterectomy and randomized to the estrogen-plus-progestin trial, the higher breast cancer risk seen during intervention that is followed by a substantial drop in the risk of the early post-intervention phase, but the

higher breast cancer risk remains during the late post-intervention phase of follow-up period. The 10,739 women with prior hysterectomy are randomized according to the estrogen alone trial. Despite the lower breast cancer risk that is observed during the early post-intervention phase, during the late post-intervention period a higher breast cancer risk is determined (Chlebowski et al. 2015). Collectively, the results of these data indicate that in estrogen-plusprogestin group, breast cancer incidence is higher, and the cases are more commonly nodepositive. Breast cancer mortality also appears to be increased with combined use of estrogen-plusprogestin (Chlebowski et al. 2010). Breast cancer incidence rate decreases with body mass among premenopausal women in high-risk countries, but this ratio rises with the increase in body mass in all other groups of women (Pathak and Whittemore 1992). More detailed analysis revealed that decreased risk of breast cancer associates with increased body size among premenopausal women, however this event is limited to the youngest age group only (Peacock et al. 1999). Furthermore, obesity may influence the levels of endogenous sex-steroid and IGFrelated hormones in the circulation, especially after menopause. In the post-menopausal group, increases in estrogens, testosterone and androstenedione are correlated with increasing BMI. In contrast, sex hormone-binding globulin decreases with increasing BMI (Lukanova et al. 2004; McTiernan et al. 2006). Obese women have 35% higher concentrations of estrone and 130% higher concentrations of estradiol compared with normal-weight women. Testosterone concentrations also increase with increasing levels of adiposity. Concentrations of free estradiol and free testosterone are two to three times greater in overweight and obese women compared with normal-weight women (McTiernan et al. 2003). Obese never users of hormone therapy have 1.7to 2.3-fold elevated risks of ductal and estrogen receptor (ER) positive-progesteron receptor (positive-PR) positive breast cancer, respectively, compared to thinner women. Estrogen-plusprogestin hormone therapy users for more than 5 years have 2.1 to 9.6-fold elevated risks of lobular and ER positive-PR positive tumors compared to never users of hormone therapy regardless of BMI. Current estrogen-plus-progestin hormone therapy users for more than 5 years with a BMI less than 24.9 kg/m² also have a 2.6-fold elevated risk of ductal breast cancer (Li et al. 2006). In eleven original articles, the case-case comparison showed a significant association between triple negative breast cancer and obesity. When the patients are stratified based on menopausal status, significant results are observed only in the premenopausal group and triple negative tumors with ER negative-PR negative/HER2-found to have positive associations with obesity but only among premenopausal women (Pierobon and Frankenfeld 2013). In a prospective cohort of 67,754 postmenopausal women, 1821 cases of invasive ductal breast cancer and 471 cases of invasive lobular or mixed lobular cancer occurred during 13 years of follow-up. Use of exogenous estrogen plus progesterone is associated with an increased risk of both ductal and lobular breast cancer. Risk increased within the first 2–3 years of use and attenuated 2 years after cessation. In contrast, use of estrogen-only is not associated with an overall increased risk of invasive ductal cancer. Estrogen-only use is associated with a 50% increased risk of invasive lobular cancer after more than 10 years of use (Calle et al. 2009). In this case, estrogens are converted to metabolites, particularly the catechol estrogen-3,4quinones (CE-3,4-Q), that can react with DNA to form depurinating adducts. These adducts are released from DNA to generate apurinic sites. Depurinating adducts 4-hydroxyestrone (estradiol), 4-OHE1(E2)-1-N3Ade and 4-OHE1(E2)-1-N7Gua constitute more than 99% of the total DNA adducts formed. Increased levels of these quinones and their reaction with DNA occur when estrogen metabolism is unbalanced (Cavalieri et al. 2006). Risk for ER negative-PR negative tumors among postmenopausal women slightly increases, but this is significantly different from risk for ER positive-PR positive tumors. The association between adult weight gain and postmenopausal breast cancer risk is heterogeneous according to ER/PR status and stronger for

ER positive-PR positive than for ER negative-PR negative tumors (Vrieling et al. 2010).

3 Cholesterol and Breast Cancer in Obesity

In association with oncogenic stimuli, increased plasma cholesterol leads to accelerated tumor formation and increases tumor burden. In mammary tumors increased plasma cholesterol levels are associated with increased expression of cyclin D1, a marker associated with tumor formation, and decreased expression of markers associated with protection. Both high density lipoproteins and scavenger receptor type BI proteins are elevated in animals that are fed a cholesterol-rich diet. An increase in plasma cholesterol levels accelerates the development of tumors and exacerbates their aggressiveness (Llaverias et al. 2011). The increased availability of high density lipoproteins may increase the estradiol access to the cancer tissue. While lipoproteins may regulate endothelial function in the tumor, they may also affect the transport of estrogen. In addition, scavenger receptor type BI may promote estradiol uptake (Brodeur et al. 2008). The binding of high density lipoprotein (HDL) to scavenger receptor type BI activates Ras in a protein kinase C (PKC)-independent manner with subsequent induction of the MAPK signaling cascade (Grewal et al. 2003). Many metabolic pathways, which have critical roles in progression of breast cancer may induce MAPK signaling cascade. In this respect, fatty acid binding protein 4 (FABP4) enhances the proliferation of breast cancer cells by inducing the Akt and MAPK signaling cascades (Guaita-Esteruelas et al. 2016). Adiponectin receptor 1 (AdipoR1), adaptor protein APPL1, ER-alpha, Insulin like growth factor 1 receptor (IGF-R1), and c-Src that is also responsible for MAPK signaling activation in ER-delta positive breast cancer cells (Mauro et al. 2014). Furthermore, circulating factors in the serum of stimulate obese postmenopausal women ER-alpha positive breast cancer cell viability and growth by facilitating non-genomic ER-alpha crosstalk with the PI3K/Akt and MAPK signaling pathways (Bowers et al. 2013). Indeed, increased phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) activity and Akt phosphorylation is a favorable setting for mammary tumor growth and metastasis in hypercholesterolemic animals (Alikhani et al. 2013) (Fig. 25.1).

Actually, the oxysterol 27-hydroxycholesterol (27HC) is synthesized from cholesterol by CYP27A1 which is a rate limiting enzyme. Hence in humans, the circulating levels of 27HC closely reflects those of cholesterol and hypercholesterolemia (Karuna et al. 2011) 27HC is a liver X receptor (LXR) agonist and as such serves to limit cholesterol accumulation in cells (Fu et al. 2001) LXRs, as antiproliferative factors suppress growth of both normal and breast cancer cells (Vigushin et al. 2004). Interestingly, LXRs might have a dual role in this respect. On the one hand, LXRs are antiproliferative in the breast cancer cells. On the other hand, LXR-induced expression of lipogenic genes peaked at lower 27HC concentration are needed for the antiproliferative effect of LXR (Vedin et al. 2009). Nevertheless, genetic or pharmacological activation of LXR results in estrogen deactivation, which in turn inhibits breast cancer growth (Gong et al. 2007). In contrast, 27HC is an estrogen receptor agonist in breast cancer cells and it stimulates the growth and metastasis of tumors in breast cancer of obese women (McDonnell et al. 2014b). In human breast cancer specimens, tumor grade is correlated with CYP27A1 expression levels. In highgrade tumors, both tumor cells and tumor-associated macrophages display high expression levels of this enzyme. Thus, 27HC actually promotes the proliferation of ER-positive, but not ER-negative breast cancer cell lines (Nelson et al. 2013). In ER-positive breast cancer patients, 27HC content in normal breast tissue is increased compared to the cancer-free controls, and the tumor 27HC abundance is further elevated. Cancer 27HC content is not influenced by circulating levels of 27HC or its precursors. Increases in tumor 27HC are directly related to diminished expression of the 27HC metabolizing enzyme CYP7B1. Actually, 27HC is a locallymodulated, non-aromatized ER ligand that promotes ER positive breast cancer growth (Wu et al.



Fig. 25.1 The postulated mechanisms for the increased risk of breast cancer in obese women; elevated estrogen levels, insulin resistance and the influences of IGF, fatty acids, leptin and adiponectin (*ROS* reactive oxygen radicals, *PI3K* phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, *MAPK* mitogenactivated protein-kinase, *Akt* protein kinase B, *FFA* free fatty acid, *SHBG* sex hormone-binding globulin, *TNF-alpha* tumor necrosis factor-alpha, *IL-6* interleukin-6, *NF-kappaB* nuclear factor-kappaB, *IKK* inhibitor kappa B kinase, *mTOR* mammalian target of rapamycin, *VEGF* vascular endothelial growth factor, *PAI-1* plasminogen activator inhibitor-1, *IGF-1* insulin-like growth factor-1,

2013). Interestingly, tumor infiltration by macrophages is associated with their ability to produce 27HC within tumors and induce ER-alpha activity (McDonnell et al. 2014a) (Fig. 25.1).

4 Obesity-Related Aromatase Activity in Breast Cancer

While the ovaries are the primary source of estrogens in premenopausal women, estrogen synthesis also occurs in the adipose tissue. Estrogens

IGFBP insulin-like growth factor binding protein, *CYP19* aromatase cytochrome P450, product of the CYP19 gene, *CYP1B1* cytochrome P-450 1B1, *CYP1A1* cytochrome P-450 1A1, *2-OHE2* 2-hydroxy estradiol, *4-OHE2* 4-hydroxyestradiol, *ER-alpha* estrogen receptor-alpha, *ER-beta* estrogen receptor-beta, *STAT3* signal transducers and activators of transcription-3, *ERK* extracellular signal-regulated kinase, *AP-1* activating protein-1, *MAPK* mitogen-activated protein-kinase, *TLR4* Toll like receptor-4, *COX-2* cyclooxygenase-2, *LXR* liver X receptor, *Adipo R1/R2* adiponectin receptors, *FABP4* fatty acid binding protein 4)

may play a role in the pathogenesis of breast canindependent cer that operates of their well-documented function in binding the ER molecules expressed by breast cancer cells. In this context, despite the lack of clinical responses of ER-negative breast cancers to tamoxifen therapy, aromatase inhibitor is able to block tumor growth. Actually, estrogen also enhances the growth of ER-negative tumors by increasing the systemic capacity for angiogenesis and the recruitment of bone marrow-derived stromal cells (Gupta et al. 2007). Breast cancer patients have increased exposure to unbound circulating estradiol. An increased percentage of estradiol bound to albumin may influence the availability of estradiol, considering its low binding affinity to albumin (Ota et al. 1986). Weight loss as a result of caloric restriction and exercise significantly decreases estrogens and free testosterone, and increases sex hormone-binding globulin (SHBG) (Campbell et al. 2012). In contrast, increasing obesity correlates with a progressive fall in SHBG level. Thus increasing upper body fat localization is inversely proportional to levels of SHBG in breast cancer patients and healthy individuals. Premenopausal breast cancer patients are found to have significantly lower levels of SHBG compared with age-matched and weightmatched individuals. Lower levels of SHBG also result in increased levels of circulating unbound androgens which may result in tumor progression by themselves and further conversion to estrogens by adipose tissue (Schapira et al. 1991). Thus, the levels of estradiol that are detected in breast cancers are 50 to 100-fold higher than the concentrations of this hormone that are found in the circulation of postmenopausal women. The high estradiol concentrations found in breast cancers could arise either due to uptake from the circulation or from endogenous synthesis. Since similar concentrations of estradiol are present in tumors with or without estrogen receptors, endogenous synthesis is considered to be the major pathway by which tumor estrogens originate. Three main enzyme complexes are involved in the synthesis of estrogens in peripheral tissues. Firstly, aromatase is responsible for the aromatisation of androstenedione to estrone. Secondly, estrone sulfatase catalyses the formation of estrone from estrone sulfate, and finally estradiol- 17β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase Type 1 is responsible for the reduction of estrone to the biologically active estrogen and estradiol (Purohit et al. 2002). The aromatase enzyme, estrogen synthase (CYP19 p450), belongs to a family of p450 enzymes (Simpson et al. 1981). In postmenopausal women, it is located mainly in adipose tissue but is also present in normal and malignant breast tissues. Immunocytochemical studies indicate that aromatase settles in the stro-

mal part of breast tumors (Sasano and Harada 1998), as well as in epithelial location. There is a significant, but inverse, correlation between the aromatase activity and the estrogen receptor status, indicating the likelihood of negative estrogen receptors if substantial aromatase activity is present (Esteban et al. 1992). Three-fold higher human aromatase mRNA levels are found in the mammary gland of female mice that are fed with a high fat diet compared with their littermates on normal chow. Because overweight females have twice the mammary gland mass as lean controls, thereupon, the overweight mice could have up to six-fold higher human aromatase mRNA in their mammary gland compared with lean counterparts. Hence, weight loss may reduce breast cancer risk via reduction in local aromatase production of the breast in premenopausal obese women (Chen et al. 2012). As mentioned above, epithelial cells are the primary site of estrogen synthesis in the breast and breast cancers. Aromatase expression is detected in the cytoplasm of tumor epithelial cells and the surrounding stromal cells of over 50% of tumors. Although intra-tumoral aromatase activity does not correlate with steroid receptors, ER-positive tumors express aromatase. These data indicate that some breast cancers synthesize sufficient estrogen to stimulate their own proliferation (Brodie et al. 1997). Assays of aromatase levels in adipose tissue from the different quadrants of mastectomy specimens from patients with breast cancer indicate that activity is always higher in breast quadrants associated with tumor as compared with non-involved quadrants. These results emphasize the importance of local estrogen synthesis within the breast (Miller and O'Neill 1987). Loss of the ovarian function to supply estrogen and progesterone after menopause can cause deregulation of the body's metabolism and the availability of systemic estradiol dramatically decreases (Boonyaratanakornkit and Pateetin 2015). Elevated in situ estrogen concentrations in postmenopausal human breast cancer patients are derived from intratumoral aromatization. Furthermore, in patients with estrogen-dependent breast carcinoma, intratumoral estrogens function as an autocrine growth and a mitogenic factor and could impart a growth advantage to these cancer cells, regardless of serum concentration of estrogens (Sasano et al. 2006). Furthermore, in postmenopausal breast cancer patients, up to 50% of deaths have been attributed to obesity (van Kruijsdijk et al. 2009). As mentioned above, aromatase activity is highest in adipose tissue of the breast quadrant containing the tumor. In these breast tissues, a significant correlation is also found between interleukin-6 (IL-6) production and aromatase activity (Reed et al. 1993). In accordance with declining systemic estradiol at menopause, the incidence of ER-alpha-positive breast cancer dramatically increases (Pfeilschifter et al. 2002; Sasser et al. 2007). BMI, leptin, IL-6 and reactive oxygen species (ROS) is higher in ER positive compared with ER negative patients. Among ER positive patients, BMI, leptin, IL-6 and ROS correlate with tumor size and metastasis. Additionally, leptin, IL-6 and ROS positively correlate also with lymph node metastasis. Eventually, weight gain, inflammation and oxidative stress are involved in post-menopausal estrogen-dependent breast cancer prognosis (Madeddu et al. 2014). Evidently, obesity is associated with a worse breast cancer prognosis, particularly in ER-alpha-positive, postmenopausal patients. Obesity-associated systemic IL-6 indirectly enhances preadipocyte aromatase expression via increased breast cancer cell prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) production (Bowers et al. 2015). Increased nuclear factor-kappaB (NF-kappaB) binding activity and elevated aromatase expression and activity are found due to chronic inflammation in breast tissue of overweight and obese women. The severity of breast inflammation of obese women is defined as the crown-like structures of the breast index and this severity status is correlated with both BMI and adipocyte size. The obesity-inflammation-aromatase axis is an indicator of the increased risk of hormone receptorpositive breast cancer and is a sign of poor prognosis in breast cancer of overweight and obese women (Morris et al. 2011; Subbaramaiah et al. 2012). Indeed, increased secretion of prostaglandins via constitutive cyclooxygenase (COX)-1 and inducible COX-2 isozymes in the breast cancer tissue microenvironment can result in increased aromatase activity and subsequently increased estrogen biosynthesis through autocrine mechanisms in breast epithelial cells and through paracrine mechanisms in breast stromal cells (Richards et al. 2002). Furthermore, COX-2-derived PGE2 stimulates the cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP)-phosphokinase A (PKA) signal transduction pathway that activates CYP19 transcription. Consequently, higher aromatase expression and increased progesterone receptor levels are observed in breast tissues of overweight and obese women (Subbaramaiah et al. 2012). Actually COX-2 directly regulates gene expression of specific aromatase promoter regions of the p450 Cyp19 enzyme, aromatase and its product, estradiol. Inhibition of COX-2 or blocking the biological effects of PGE2 may be useful in significantly limiting aromatase activity and proliferation of human breast tumor cells despite the presence of COX-2 protein (Prosperi and Robertson 2006).

Estrogen or other selective estrogen receptor modulators (SERMs) bind to the ER, a ligandactivated transcription factor that regulates transcription of target genes in the nucleus by binding to estrogen response element (ERE). The ER exists in two main forms, ER-alpha and ER-beta, which have distinct tissue expression patterns (Mueller and Korach 2001). ERs are expressed in white adipose tissue, and play an important role in regulating white adipose tissue in females. Absence of ER-alpha causes adipocyte hyperplasia and hypertrophy in white adipose tissue and is accompanied by insulin resistance and glucose intolerance in both males and females (Cooke et al. 2001). Obese patients have 35% higher levels of estrone and 130% higher concentrations of estradiol. Concentrations of free estradiol and free testosterone are two to three times greater in overweight and obese women compared with lean-matched controls (McTiernan et al. 2003). A traditional hypothesis for how obesity affects breast cancer recurrence risk is based on the mitogenic effect of excess estrogen produced in fat cells via the enzymatic conversion of adrenal steroids to estrogen (Dignam et al. 2003) (Fig. 25.1). In addition, cytokines secreted by the adipocytes can upregulate the aromatase enzyme

to further increase the estrogen production, which may stimulate breast cancer cell growth (Cleary and Grossmann 2009). Indeed, obesity is associated with increased adipose tissue mass and aromatase activity, thereby aromatase inhibitors are less effective in women who are overweight or obese (Goodwin 2013). For women with lymph node-negative, ER-positive breast cancer, tamoxifen might be offered as the best approach for the breast cancer risk reduction among obese women, because obesity is associated with increased risks of contralateral breast cancer, other primary cancers, and overall mortality (Dignam et al. 2003). However, in postmenopausal women with earlystage breast cancer and high BMI, after a median of 8.7 years of follow-up, obesity shown to be an independent adverse prognostic factor for death from breast cancer. Aromatase inhibitors are more effective than tamoxifen in reducing overall deaths, breast cancer recurrences, and distant metastases (Ewertz et al. 2012). In any way, risk factors associated with breast cancer reflect cumulative exposure of the breast epithelium to estrogen (Henderson and Feigelson 2000). Two current hypotheses exist to explain this relationship (Yue et al. 2005). In the first hypothesis; according to genomic mechanism, estrogens diffuse into the cell and bind to the estrogen receptor, which is located in the nucleus. This nuclear estrogen-ER complex binds to ERE sequences directly or indirectly through protein-protein interactions with activator protein 1 (AP1) in the promoter region of estrogen-responsive genes (Deroo and Korach 2006). Thereby, estrogen modulates this mechanism by two separate processes. One involves the binding of estradiol to ER-alpha with stimulation of cell proliferation. Consequently, errors in DNA occurring during replication result in fixed mutations when not repaired. The other process results from the formation of genotoxic metabolites of estradiol, which can bind to DNA, cause depurination, and result in mutations (Santen et al. 2009). In brief, estrogens increase the rate of cell proliferation by stimulating ER-mediated transcription. Thus increasing number of errors occur during DNA replication (Yue et al. 2005). At the same time, estrogen can act more quickly via non-genomic

mechanisms, either through the estrogen receptor, which is located in or adjacent to the plasma membrane, or through other non-estrogen recepplasma membrane-associated estrogentor, binding proteins. Eventually, estrogen-mediated cellular responses are increased levels of Ca²⁺ or nitric oxide (NO), and activation of kinases (Deroo and Korach 2006). In the second process, estradiol is metabolized to quinone derivatives, which directly remove base pairs from DNA through depurination. The third pathway involving estrogen metabolism is mediated by cytochrome p450. Reactive electrophilic estrogen o-quinones and ROS are generated through redox cycling of o-quinones (Bolton and Thatcher 2008). All these data indicate that both ER-dependent and genotoxic ER-independent effects of estradiol mediate breast cancer development (Santen et al. 2009). The hormonal changes across the perimenopause and increased risk of obesity at menopause may be caused by the decrease in circulating estrogen, and, for fat distribution shifts, the relative increase in the androgen-estrogen ratio (Davis et al. 2012; Lovejoy 2003).

5 Breast Cancer Recurrence in Obesity

Obesity has been repeatedly shown to be a risk factor for breast cancer recurrence and poor survival. In a meta-analysis of 43 studies, compared with non-obese, obese women with breast cancer showed to have poorer survival which is similar for overall and breast cancer specific survival. This association does not differ by menopausal status (Protani et al. 2010). Adjusting for clinical factors and potential confounders, 10% weight gain and obesity are associated with increased risk of late recurrence (Nechuta et al. 2016).

Compared to normal-weight women, obese women have experience of increased risk of recurrence and risk of breast cancer death, 12.2% and 6.9%, respectively within 10 years of diagnosis. Although, there is no association between BMI and all-cause mortality, obese women have significantly faster growing tumors (Kamineni et al. 2013). The cohort consisted of 3385 women enrolled in National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project (NSABP) protocol B-14 showed that obesity is not associated with an increase in recurrence risk in lymph node-negative, ER-positive breast cancer cases. However, obesity is associated with increased risks of contralateral breast cancer and of overall mortality (Dignam et al. 2003). In 153 casecontrol pairs of perimenopausal and postmenopausal women, total estradiol, bioavailable estradiol and free estradiol concentrations are significantly associated with risk for recurrence. Recurred women have an average total estradiol concentration that is double than that of non-recurred women (Rock et al. 2008). Serum levels of soluble IL-6 receptor are lower in patients with ER-positive cancer. However, higher serum levels of soluble IL-6 receptor at diagnosis are associated with significantly shorter relapse-free survival in patients with ER-positive breast cancer (Won et al. 2013). Direct application of IL-6 on breast cancer cells inhibits proliferation in ER-positive cells, while high circulating IL-6 levels are correlated with a poor prognosis in breast cancer patients (Dethlefsen et al. 2013). Interleukins could stimulate many signaling pathways and thus regulate the transcription of target genes that are involved in tumor growth, invasion and metastatic potential (Gelaleti et al. 2012). Firstly, estradiol antagonizes IL-6 function by repressing both IL-6 and its signaling receptor, gp130 (Pfeilschifter et al. 2002). Five-year follow-up of 1199 women with hormone receptor positive and human HER2-negative invasive breast cancer are evaluated for the impact of obesity on time to either local or distant recurrence or new breast cancer, or death due to breast cancer. Moderate to severe obesity is associated with a poorer invasive breast cancer prognosis; this is also true for women with Stage 1 disease, and is independent of age and treatment (Robinson et al. 2014). Weight gain after diagnosis of breast cancer is associated with higher all-cause mortality rates compared with maintaining body weight. Adverse effects are greater for weight gains of 10% or higher (Playdon et al. 2015).

with larger tumor size both in pre and postmenopausal women. Obese premenopausal women show worse histopathologic features including more metastatic axillary lymph nodes, and presence of vascular invasion, compared to under or normal weight group. Postmenopausal patients with BMI less than 25 develop more frequently estrogen and progesterone receptor positive cancers, while no association is found in premenopausal women (Biglia et al. 2013). There are no differences in estradiol levels between lean and obese women under aromatase inhibitors. The known impact of obesity on recurrence risk in women under aromatase inhibitors treatment may not be due to incomplete aromatase inhibition (Diorio et al. 2012). Aromatase inhibitors are less efficient at suppressing estradiol serum levels in obese when compared with non-obese women (Pfeiler et al. 2013). The higher levels of estrogens in overweight postmenopausal breast cancer patients before and during aromatase inhibition may be due to the effects of BMI on estrogen metabolism rather than aromatization (Lønning et al. 2014). Actually, weight gain is a significant determinant of recurrences. In multivariate analyses, BMI variation more than 5.71% is associated with higher rates of recurrences in early-stage breast cancer patients (Fedele et al. 2014). BMI and weight gain is even more strongly associated with fatal postmenopausal breast cancer. In these cases, the percentage of postmenopausal breast cancer accounted for by weight gain alone is approximately 16% and by hormone replacement therapy alone was 5%. But when the interaction between these variables is taken into account, their impact is about one third of postmenopausal breast cancers (Huang et al. 1997). However, the effect on outcomes is not only limited to excess weight at presentation, as weight gain after chemotherapy for breast cancer negatively impacts disease-free survival, local recurrence, and death as well. Adjuvant chemotherapy is associated with greater weight gain in nodepositive, postmenopausal breast cancer patients. The amount of weight gain appears greater for premenopausal than postmenopausal women. It is clear that excessive weight gain in premeno-

Actually, high BMI is significantly associated

pausal women may be associated with an increase in the relapse risk of breast cancer and cancerrelated deaths (Camoriano et al. 1990). Thus, patients included 5204 Nurses' Health Study participants diagnosed with incident, invasive, nonmetastatic breast cancer between 1976 and 2000; 860 total deaths, 533 breast cancer deaths, and 681 recurrences have been recorded during median follow-up of 9 years. Weight at diagnosis and weight gain is positively associated with increased rates of breast cancer recurrence and mortality (Kroenke et al. 2005). Furthermore, during breast cancer chemotherapy, 31% of patients present a notable weight variation which is greater than 5% of their initial weight. In multivariate analyses, weight change more than 5% is positively associated with an increased risk of both recurrence and death (Thivat et al. 2010).

6 Fatty Acids and Breast Cancer in Obesity

Obesity is strongly associated with changes in the physiological function of adipose tissue, leading to insulin resistance, chronic inflammation, and altered secretion of adipokines (van Kruijsdijk et al. 2009). The increase in circulatory non-esterified fatty acids, adipose tissue dysfunction and the activation of toll-like receptors (TLR) induce signal transduction pathways that lead to the activation of transcription factors. Adipocyte-macrophage-TLR4 axis might be involved in the chronic low-grade inflammatory process occurring in obesity. Indeed, the obesity is associated with a marked infiltration of macrophages within the adipose tissue (Wolowczuk et al. 2008). Actually, saturated fatty acids plus TLR4 are mainly responsible for the amplification of this inflammatory process. In this vicious cycle, increased amount of saturated fatty acids which are provided either by high-fat feeding or adipocyte lipolysis could serve as ligands for TLR4. Finally, the activated adipocytes and macrophages produce more pro-inflammatory products (Wolowczuk et al. 2008) (Fig. 25.1). During obesity, the enhanced production of CCL2 and IL-1beta by the breast adipose tissue increases

recruitment of macrophages and the formation of crown-like structures. The recruited macrophages are subsequently stimulated by CCL2 and IL-1beta to secrete CXCL12. In this case, induction of angiogenesis supports the expansion of adipose tissue. Macrophages promote tumor progression from ductal carcinoma in-situ to aggressive breast cancers. Finally, inflammation within the obese mammary gland contributes to angiogenesis through a novel CCL2/IL-1beta/CXCL12 pathway that bypasses the vascular endothelial growth factor/vascular endothelial growth factor receptor (VEGF/VEGFR) pathway (Bowers et al. 2015). Both the systemic and local consequences of chronic adipose inflammation provide key potential mechanistic links between obesity and breast cancer (Iyengar et al. 2013). Adipose tissue macrophages can comprise up to 40% of the cells in adipose tissue of obese humans and represent a rich source of cytokines which are key mediators of the increased risk of insulin resistance associated with obesity (Uysal et al. 1997; Weisberg et al. 2003). Furthermore, TLR4 constitutes a molecular link between nutrition, lipids, and inflammation and that the innate immune system participates in the regulation of energy balance and insulin resistance (Shi et al. 2006). In this respect, saturated fatty acids can activate TLR4 and its downstream signaling pathways involving myeloid differentiation primary response 88/IL-1 receptor-associated kinase/TNF receptor associated factor6 (MyD88/ IRAK/TRAF6) and PI3K/Akt. Constitutively, active Akt is sufficient to induce NFkappaB activation and COX-2 expression (Lee et al. 2003). In brief, obesity-inflammation axis is important for the development and progression of breast Macrophages forming cancer. crown-like structures in the breast adipose tissue correlate with both BMI and adipocyte size (Morris et al. 2011). Necrotic adipocytes surrounded by macrophages form crown-like structures in both mammary glands and visceral fat. Saturated fatty acids, which have been linked to obesity-related inflammation and crown-like structures are associated with activation of NF-kappaB and increased levels of tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF-alpha), IL-1beta and COX-2. Each of these
cytokines contributes to the induction of aromatase in preadipocytes (Subbaramaiah et al. 2011). Seventy-five per cent of obese and 70% of overweight breast cancer patients have crown-like structures, while among normal-weight breast cancer patients only 8.3% have crown-like structures. This corresponds to an approximately nine-fold change in crown-like structures comparing obese patients to normal-weight women (Morris et al. 2011).

Actually, TNF-alpha is the major mediator of cancer related inflammation. Besides increasing total estrogen metabolites, TNF-alpha significantly decreases the Estrogen1 (E1)/Estrogen2 (E2) ratio due to a decrease in the level of E1 with a concomitant increase in E2 concentration. TNF-alpha increases the expression levels of CYP1A1 and CYP1B1. Estradiol is metabolized into 2-hydroxyestradiol (2-OHE2) and 4-hydroxyestradiol (4-OHE2) by CYP1A1 and CYP1B1, respectively. These catechols undergo further oxidation into semiquinones and quinones that react with DNA to form depurinating adducts leading to mutations, which are associated with breast cancer (Kamel et al. 2012). Additionally, breast inflammation, as determined by crown-like structures of the breast, is paralleled by increased NF-kappaB binding activity and elevated levels of aromatase mRNA and aromatase activity (Subbaramaiah et al. 2012) (Fig. 25.1). NF-kappaB activation underlies many aspects of breast cancer cell proliferation, invasion and metastasis (Rose and Vona-Davis 2014). In this context, seventeen cytokines; IL-1beta, IL-2, IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-7, IL-8, IL-10, IL-12 [p70], IL-13, IL-17, granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF), granulocytemacrophage (GM-CSF), interferon-gamma (IFN-gamma), monocyte chemoattractant protein (MCP)-1, macrophage inflammatory protein (MIP)-1beta and TNF-alpha are expressed in breast carcinoma, whereas only nine of these could be detected in normal breast. Most cytokines are more abundant in breast carcinoma than in normal breast, with IL-6, IL-8, G-CSF, IFNgamma, MCP-1 and MIP-1beta being very abundant. IL-2, IL-6, IL-8, IL-10, IFN-gamma, MCP-1, MIP-1beta and TNF-alpha, and to a

expression that are inversely correlated to ER and PR status. However, IL-1beta, IL-6, IL-8, IL-10, IL-12, MCP-1 and MIP-1beta are more abundant in high-grade tumors than in low-grade tumors. In addition, IL-8 and MIP-1beta are expressed to a greater degree in HER2-positive patients compared to HER2-negative ones (Chavey et al. 2007). Obese adipose tissue-derived inflammatory mediator production could exacerbate inflammation-associated tumorigenic effects. These mediators and adipokines such as leptin and inflammatory cytokines with a concomitant reduction in adiponectin are produced in both visceral adipose tissue depots and also within mammary adipose tissue depots. All these depots contribute to the development of a more severe breast cancer phenotype via stimulating breast cancer growth, invasion and metastasis (Dalamaga et al. 2012). n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acid (n-6 PUFA)-derived eicosanoids are known as pro-inflammatory and pro-carcinogenic lipid mediators. In contrast, n-3 PUFA-derived lipid mediators functionally oppose the synthesis and activity n-6 PUFA-derived eicosanoids. Thereby, several of the known risk factors of these eicosanoids for breast cancer may be modified by dietary omega-3 fatty acid supplementation (Rose and Connolly 1999). Indeed, n-3 PUFA have been shown to concurrently target in the multiple aspects of the obese breast cancer phenotype. In this respect, reduction of macrophage adipose tissue infiltration, crown like structure formation and down-regulation of critical adipokine production are the major goals. Collectively, increased n-3 PUFA intake could attenuate obesity-associated breast cancer (Monk et al. 2014). Eventually, breast cancer risk has been found to be negatively associated with specific n-3 PUFAs (eicosapentaenoic acid and docosahexaenoic acid) and positively associated with n-6 PUFAs (linoleic acid and arachidonic acid) in breast adipose tissues, which are collected from 73 breast cancer patients and 74 healthy subjects (Bagga et al. 2002). Excessive dietary intake of n-6 PUFA versus n-3 PUFA results in a significantly greater proportion of eicosanoids generation from n-6 PUFA (Calder 2012). Even

lesser extent IL-1beta and IL-13 exhibit levels of

short-term dietary intervention can lead to statistically significant increases in omega-3/omega-6 polyunsaturated fatty acid ratios in plasma and breast adipose tissue of women with high-risk localized breast cancer (Bagga et al. 1997). Actually, inflammatory process leads to the induction of COX-2 expression and a consequent elevation in prostaglandin (PG) production. Together with other pro-inflammatory cytokines, the eicosanoids promote further development and growth of breast cancers by the induction of aromatase, particularly in estrogen positive breast cancers. Meanwhile, the more aggressive, estrogen-independent tumors may develop by direct stimulatory effect of PGE2 and lipoxygenase (LOX) products (Vona-Davis and Rose 2013).

The high energy consumption is indispensable for both primary tumor growth and secondary tumor cell metastasis (Phoenix et al. 2010). Thereby, most breast cancer cell types are addicted to fatty acids, which they require for membrane phospholipid synthesis, signaling processes, and energy production. Expression of the enzymes required for fatty acid synthesis is closely linked to each of the major classes of signaling molecules that stimulate breast cancer cell proliferation (Kinlaw et al. 2016). Obesity, which is characterized by hyperlipidemia and an elevation of circulating free fatty acids, is also associated with enhanced cancer risk (Soto-Guzman et al. 2010). Thus, diet-induced obesity has been shown to promote the incidence of breast cancer development (Cleary et al. 2004a). Additionally, fatty acid synthase is strongly associated with the postmenopausal breast cancer. BMI and pathological stage of tumor is also related to fatty acid synthase expression of breast cancer cells (Porta et al. 2014). By analyzing mastectomy specimen, the amounts of glandular and fat tissue are quantified in the resected breasts tissue. Adipose tissue is a major component, comprising up to 56% of the total breast volume (Vandeweyer and Hertens 2002).

As mentioned above, linoleic acid is a dietary n-6 PUFA that is known to induce proliferation and invasion in breast cancer cells. It promotes focal adhesion kinase and Src activation, as well as cell migration in breast cancer cells (SernaMarquez et al. 2013). At first, oleic acid mediates the production of arachidonic acid (AA), and then AA metabolites mediate focal adhesion kinase phosphorylation and cell migration in breast cancer cells. In contrast, Gi/Go proteins, phospholipase C, LOXs and Src inhibitor prevents focal adhesion kinase phosphorylation and cell migration (Navarro-Tito et al. 2010). Insulin, leptin, and adiponectin has no effect on oleic acid, AA, and eicosapentaenoic acid uptake by breast cancer cells. However, preferential uptake of AA in breast cancer cells, and the fatty acid uptake activity of these cells is influenced by TNF-alpha (Kaur et al. 2009). In breast cancer, the free oleic acid induces tumor invasion through an epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), guanosine triphosphate (GTP)-binding proteins; Gi/Go proteins, matrix metalloproteinases, PKC and Src-dependent pathway, but it is not able to promote invasion in non-invasive breast cancer cells (Soto-Guzman et al. 2010). The phospholipase C, mitogenic-extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2 (MEK 1/2), Src, and PI3K/Akt signaling pathways are involved in the proliferative signal induced by oleate. This effect is mediated at least in part via the G protein-coupled receptor (GPR) 40. Eventually, fatty acids control breast cancer cell growth via GPR40, and may provide a link between fat and cancer (Hardy et al. 2005). Consequently, G-proteincoupled cell surface receptor for long-chain fatty acids is involved in human breast cancer cell proliferation (Yonezawa et al. 2004). Saturated fatty acids released from adipocytes have been linked to obesity-related white adipose tissue inflammation. In this respect, saturated fatty acid stimulates Akt-dependent activation of NF-kappaB. Later on, TNF-alpha, IL-1beta and COX-2 levels are increased in macrophages. Release of these cytokines strongly provoke aromatase activity (Subbaramaiah et al. 2013).

Actually, lipid desaturation is an essential process for cancer cell survival. Stearoyl-CoA desaturase mRNA and protein expression is elevated in human breast cancers and predicts poor survival. Therefore, inhibition of stearoyl-CoA desaturase activity could efficiently control synthesis of unsaturated fatty acids and limit breast tumor growth (Peck et al. 2016). Lipogenesis is regulated by the enzyme fatty acid synthase (FASN); and breakdown of fatty acids is regulated by carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1 (CPT-I). FASN is highly expressed in breast cancers (Puig et al. 2008). Basal expression of rate-limiting enzymes FASN, stearoyl-CoA desaturase and lipolytic phospholipase A2 group IVB, as well as lipogenesis transcription factors peroxisome proliferator activated receptors alpha (PPARalpha), sterol regulatory element binding factor 2 (SREBF2) and cAMP responsive element modulator (CREM) are higher in breast cancer cells. Over-expression of lectin-like oxidized-low density lipoprotein (OX-LDL) receptor-1 in breast cancer cells also enhances cell migration, without affecting their adherence to TNF-alpha-activated endothelium or transendothelial migration. Additionally, lectin-like OX-LDL receptor-1 inhibits apoptosis and stimulates cancer cell proliferation through NF-kappaB signaling pathway (Khaidakov et al. 2011). Triple negative breast cancer cell lines show overexpression of FASN (Giró-Perafita et al. 2016). Through a PI3Kdependent pathway, HER2 stimulates the FASN promoter and ultimately mediates increased fatty acid synthesis. Interestingly, pharmacological inhibition of FASN preferentially induces apoptosis of HER2-overexpressing breast epithelial cells relative to matched control cells (Kumar-Sinha et al. 2003). By contrast, blocking the FASN leads to apoptosis of HER2-positive breast carcinoma cells (Blancafort et al. 2015).

A high-fat diet with estrogen deprivation leads to development of insulin resistance, which may accelerate mammary tumor growth through the insulin receptor-mediated Akt pathway and inacof AMP-activated protein kinase tivation (AMPK) in vivo. High circulating insulin in combination with increased expression of insulin receptor in tumor tissues may result in stimulation of Akt/mTOR signaling leading to the acceleration of breast tumor growth (Kim et al. 2015). Janus Kinases (JAKs) are a unique class of tyrosine kinases that associate with cytokine receptors. Upon ligand binding, IL-6, IL-4 and G-CSF activate members of the Signal Transducers and Activators of Transcription (STAT) family

through phosphorylation on a single tyrosine. Activated STATs form dimers, translocate to the nucleus, bind to specific response elements in promotors of target genes, and transcriptionally activate these genes (Heim 1999). After the activation of JAK 1 tyrosine kinase and STAT1 and STAT3 transcription factors by IL-6, expression of dominant negative STAT3 in the cells strongly reduces IL-6-mediated growth inhibition but does not prevent IL-6-induced cell migration. IL-6 treatment leads to activation of the MAPK and the PI3K pathways. Inhibition of MAPK or PI3K activity reverses IL-6- stimulated migration (Badache and Hynes 2001). The cancer cell death signaling c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) pathway is inhibited by IL-6. Consequently, IL-6 effectively protects cancer cells from the apoptosis and allows for the proliferation of malignant cells (Lin et al. 2001). Additionally, IL-6 and TNF-alpha acts as a regulator of estrogen synthesis and aromatase activity in normal and malignant breast tissues (Purohit et al. 1996). Thereby, IL-6 and IL-1 beta regulates proliferation of breast cancer cells through estrogen production by steroid-catalyzing enzymes in the breast tissue (Honma et al. 2002) In this respect, serum IL-6 concentration is significantly higher in patients with breast cancer compared to healthy controls. Thus, median IL-6 serum levels are nearly ten times higher in patients with metastatic breast cancer compared to those with loco-regional disease. Therefore, serum IL-6 level is the most discriminative factor separating healthy controls and the loco-regional and metastatic breast cancer patient groups (Benoy et al. 2002). Moreover, the patients with high IL-6 levels show significantly poorer survival than patients with low IL-6 levels (Zhang and Adachi 1999). Indeed, higher production of IL-6 is associated with worse outcomes in breast cancer patients at high risk of relapse, however these effects are limited to those patients with ER-positive tumors. IL-6 may exert its effect on breast cancer cells through hormonal pathways (DeMichele et al. 2009). Although both IL-6 and TNF-alpha are expressed by adipose tissue, there are important differences in their systemic release. In contrast to TNF-alpha, IL-6 is released from the subcutaneous adipose tissue depot and thereby able to signal systemically (Mohamed-Ali et al. 1997). Consequently, there is a positive relationship between IL-6 concentration and percentage of body fat (Vozarova et al. 2001). IL-6 genotypes may influence breast cancer risk in conjunction with central adiposity in postmenopausal women (Slattery et al. 2008). Interestingly, the breast tumors of larger size and/or with lymph nodes involvement exhibit higher levels of IL-6 in tumor surrounding adipocytes. Adipocytes participate in a vicious cycle, which is controlled by cancer cells. Thus, invasive cancer cells dramatically affect surrounding cancer-associated adipocytes. Furthermore, cancer-associated adipocytes modify the cancer cell phenotypes leading to a more aggressive behavior (Dirat et al. 2011). Deleterious function of cancer-associated adipocytes is dependent on their crosstalk with invasive cancer cells. Indeed, this event leads to dramatic phenotypic and/or functional modifications of both cell types. These adipocytes exhibit delipidation and acquire a fibroblast-like shape. A high number of cancer-associated adipocytes might be predicted to be detrimental in obesity (Tan et al. 2011). Therefore, IL-6 seems to play a key role in the acquired proinvasive feature of breast cancer cells. Furthermore, IL-6 induces cell migration through the activation of the MAPK pathway, acts as an anti-apoptotic factor, promotes the osteoclasts formation, and inhibits the differentiation of dendritic cells. In this wise, IL-6 facilitates the metastases of breast cancer (Macciò and Madeddu 2011).

Furthermore, tumor-associated IL-1alpha and IL-1beta are present in the tumor microenvironment and may play a pivotal role in regulating invasive cancer and ductal carcinoma in-situ growth and metastasis (Kurtzman et al. 1999). The presence and distribution of IL-1 cytokines and its receptors (IL-1R) in human breast cancer suggests that the local expression of IL-1 results in the activation of a population of cells within the human breast cancer microenvironment. This activation of the IL-1/IL-1R cytokine family via autocrine and/or paracrine mechanisms leads to a cascade of secondary pro-tumorigenic cytokines (Pantschenko et al. 2003) (Fig. 25.1).

Adipocyte fatty acid binding protein 4 (FABP4) is a key adipokine for fatty acid transport. Exogenous FABP4 enhances the proliferation of breast cancer cells and induces the Akt and MAPK signaling cascades. The inhibition of these pathways reduces the exogenous FBAP4mediated cell proliferation (Guaita-Esteruelas et al. 2016). Although serum adipocyte-FABP (A-FABP) levels are found to be significantly higher in obese than in non-obese women, independent of obesity, the serum A-FABP levels are significantly higher in breast cancer patients than in healthy controls. Furthermore, A-FABP is positively correlated with tumor size and nodalstatus (Hancke et al. 2010). In fact, FABP4, adiponectin and retinol binding protein 4 (RBP4) are most down regulated genes in breast cancer. These genes also display strong connections with the other molecules of lipid metabolism pathway in breast cancer (Merdad et al. 2015).

7 Adiponectin and Breast Cancer

Adiponectin is synthesized and secreted almost exclusively by the white adipose tissue. AdipoR1 and AdipoR2 serve as receptors for globular and full-length adiponectin. These receptors mediate the increased AMPK, PPAR-alpha ligand activities, and glucose uptake and fatty-acid oxidation by adiponectin. Obesity decreases expression levels of AdipoR1/R2. Hence, adiponectin sensitivity is reduced in obesity (Kadowaki and Yamauchi 2005). Additionally, reduced expressions of AdipoR1/R2 in obese animals are significantly correlated with decreased binding of adiponectin to membrane fractions. This situation is defined as adiponectin resistance. Increase in adiponectin resistance in turn may play a role in worsening insulin resistance in obesity (Tsuchida et al. 2004). In women with low-circulating adiponectin levels, breast tumors may present a more aggressive phenotype, by large tumor size, high-histological grade, estrogen receptor negativity, and increased angiogenesis and metastasis (Mantzoros et al. 2004). Adiponectin may act on tumor cells directly by binding and activating adiponectin receptors and downstream signaling pathways (Barb et al. 2006). In fact, breast cancer cells can express both AdipoR1/R2 but not adiponectin. In contrast, women with the highest adiponectin levels have a 65% reduced risk of breast cancer (Körner et al. 2007). The analysis of 885 cases of breast cancer revealed that adiponectin levels are not related to the risk of breast cancer in premenopausal women, however, lower adiponectin levels are associated with a higher risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women (Ye et al. 2014). Thus, an inverse association is found between adiponectin and postmenopausal breast cancer risk in 1477 incident breast cancer cases. However, a modest correlation is estimated with ductal type of breast cancer, but not lobular tumors. Adiponectin may only influence breast cancer cell proliferation in a low estrogen environment (Tworoger et al. 2007). Nevertheless, the frequency of lymph node metastasis of tumor is significantly increased in the patients with low plasma adiponectin levels. Furthermore, the frequency of tumors with negative estrogen receptor is significantly increased in the patients who have less than the median adiponectin level (Kang et al. 2007) (Fig. 25.1).

The highest high molecular-weight adiponectin levels and lower BMI have shown a significantly reduced risk of breast cancer in both pre and postmenopausal women in a case-control study, including 66 sets of Japanese female breast cancer cases and age and menopausal status matched controls (Minatoya et al. 2014). Low total or high molecular-weight adiponectin associates with risk of breast cancer particularly among premenopausal and obese women. In contrast to cancer tissue, adiponectin expression is elevated in adjacent non-tumor adipose tissues of breast, compared with controls. In both tumor tissue samples and breast cancer cell lines, AdipoR1 expression is two to four times higher than that of AdipoR2 (Körner et al. 2007). Adiponectin decreases breast cancer cell proliferation by inhibiting the entry into S-phase without inducing apoptosis, and this inhibitory effect is mediated

through AdipoR1 (Nakayama et al. 2008). In contrast, adiponectin also triggers cellular apoptosis in breast cancer cells in the presence of 17-beta estradiol. A cross-talk between adiponectin and estrogen receptor signaling exists in breast cancer cells (Pfeiler et al. 2008). Higher circulating levels of leptin found in obese subjects could be a growth-enhancing factor, whereas low adiponectin levels in obese women may be permissive for growth-promoting effect of leptin. In any case, estrogen and its receptors have a definite impact on the response of human breast cancer cell lines to leptin and adiponectin (Grossmann et al. 2010). Obesity leads to altered expression profiles of various adipokines and cytokines including leptin, adiponectin, IL-6, TNF-alpha and IL-1beta. The increased levels of leptin and decreased adiponectin secretion are directly associated with breast cancer development (Khan et al. 2013). The leptin/adiponectin ratio provides significant adjunctive information to the risk of metabolic syndrome beyond homeostatic model assessmentinsulin resistance (HOMA-IR)) alone (Yoon et al. 2011). In patients with breast cancer, extracellular leptin is higher and adiponectin is lower in tumors than in normal adjacent breast tissue. While estrogen exposure increases leptin secretion in postmenopausal group, tamoxifen treatment increases adiponectin and decreases leptin and the leptin/ adiponectin ratio (Morad et al. 2014). A significant reduction in tumor volume is observed in human ER-alpha-negative breast cancer cells, which are pretreated with adiponectin, whereas an increased tumor growth is evident in the human ER-alpha-positive breast cancer cells. Cyclin D1 mRNA and protein levels are also up-regulated in ER-alpha-positive cells by adiponectin (Mauro et al. 2015). Actually, exogenous adiponectin may induce the inhibition of cell proliferation and promotion of apoptosis in breast cancer cells (Chen and Wang 2011). Conversely, breast cancer arising in women with the low serum adiponectin levels are more likely to show a biologically aggressive phenotype (Miyoshi et al. 2003). Since, adiponectin acts directly on breast cancer cells by inhibiting proliferation and angiogenesis or by stimulating apoptosis, it is proposed that

replacement of adiponectin may be of major importance in the prevention and the treatment of breast cancer in obese patients (Delort et al. 2012). Consequently, serum adiponectin levels in ER-negative/PR-negative breast cancer show an inverse relationship with the risk of recurrence (Oh et al. 2011).

8 Insulin Resistance and Insulin-Like Growth Factor in Breast Cancer

The association of insulin with breast cancer outcomes is nonlinear. Insulin resistance is significantly correlated with obesity, which is associated with distant recurrence and death (Goodwin et al. 2002). This connection between insulin resistance and obesity is strongly valid for only postmenopausal patients with high proliferative luminal B/HER-2-negative type of breast cancer (Nam et al. 2016). Evaluation of 22 studies with 7478 cases indicated that fasting insulin and non-fasting or fasting C-peptide levels are not different between women with and without breast cancer, whereas HOMA-IR levels in breast cancer patients are significantly higher than in women without breast cancer (Hernandez et al. 2014). In this respect, hyperinsulinemia is a consequence of insulin resistance or the impaired responsiveness of cells to insulin. This metabolic imbalance is more common in obese women than in normal-weight women (Lazarus et al. 1998). Evaluation of 816 randomly chosen postmenopausal breast cancer cases revealed 2.4-fold increase in breast cancer incidence in women with the highest quartile of fasting insulin concentrations. Ultimately, hyperinsulinemia and insulin or insulin like growth factor-1 (IGF-1)-signaling are independent risk factors for breast cancer and may have a substantial role in explaining the obesity-breast cancer relationship (Gunter et al. 2009). Actually, IGFs are mitogenic and anti-apoptotic peptides that influence the proliferative behavior of many cell types, including normal and transformed breast epithelial cells. IGF binding proteins (IGFBPs), and IGFBP proteases regulate circulating IGF-I levels (Pollak 1998). Circulating insulin levels and plasma levels of IGFBP-3 are simultaneously elevated in women with premenopausal breast cancer (Del Giudice et al. 1998). Approximately 1% of circulating IGF-1 remains unbound, while the rest is mainly bound to IGFBP-3 (Pollak 2008). IGFBP-binding to cell surface results in the release of more IGF to the receptors (McCusker et al. 1990). Secretion of IGFBP-1 and IGFBP-2 is further suppressed by insulin and is diminished with increasing obesity (Hoeflich and Russo 2015). The insulin-cancer hypothesis postulates that chronic hyperinsulinemia is associated with decreased concentrations of IGFBP-1 and IGFBP-2, leads to increased availability of IGF-1 and concomitant changes in the cellular environment that favor tumor formation (Renehan et al. 2006). The IGF-1 and IGFBP-2 are amongst the most potent mitogens for mammary epithelial cells and there are accumulating evidences that they interact with the estradiol-axis to regulate mitogenesis, apoptosis, adhesion, migration and differentiation of mammary epithelial cells. Such interactions are bi-directional and estradiol has been shown to regulate the expression and activity of IGF-axis genes with the general effect of sensitizing breast epithelial cells to the actions of IGFs and insulin (Hawsawi et al. 2013). IGF-1 can specifically target its receptors on human breast epithelial cells to induce mitogenic and anti-apoptotic pathways. Both the PI3K and MAPK pathways are important for IGF-1stimulated proliferation of human breast cancer cells in vitro. Insulin-receptor substrate (IRS)-1, but not IRS-2, is the predominant signaling molecule activated by IGF-I and insulin (Jackson et al. 1998). For overall survival of breast cancer patients, only histological grade and IGF-1R mRNA emerges as significant predictors. Increased IGF-1R mRNA implies poorer prognosis among the different subtypes of breast cancer, and that may be associated with the lack of responsiveness to tamoxifen in cases with a positive hormone receptor status (Peiró et al. 2011). In contrast, IGF-1R correlates with good prognostic markers among patients with early breast cancer and is differentially expressed with variable prognostic impact among breast cancer subtypes (Yerushalmi et al. 2012). However, IGF-2 is expressed both in the epithelial tumor cells and in stromal cells, in 84% and 50% of breast cancer cases, respectively. IGF-2 expression in cancer cells is related to a non-metastatic disease at diagnosis or to low tumor grade (Toropainen et al. 1995). IGF-1R may be overexpressed in all breast cancer subtypes, regardless of the hormone receptor or HER2 status and its expression rates range from 43.8 to 87% by Allred score (Shimizu et al. 2004; Yerushalmi et al. 2012). There is a significant correlation between IGF-1R and ER status, but not between IGF-1R and PR status. Patients with IGF-1R-positive and ER-negative breast cancers are in a worse situation than IGFR-negative ER-negative cancer patients (Railo et al. 1994). Within 4 years of initial breast tumor diagnosis, elevated levels of IGF-1R are strongly associated with ipsilateral breast tumor recurrence. IGF-1R predisposes to early relapses after radiation therapy, which is thought to be true for the recurrences. After more than 4 years, recurring tumors are more likely to represent de novo primary breast cancers, therefore IGF-1R expression would not be expected as a marker of radioresistance (Turner et al. 1997). On the other hand, reduction of serum IGF-1 levels results in significantly decreased burden of tumors, despite modestly elevated levels of circulating insulin and leptin (Lashinger et al. 2011). In this context, IGFBP-3 induces apoptosis in an IGF-IGFR axis-independent manner through the activation of caspases involved in a death receptor-mediated pathway in human breast cancer cells. Consequently, IGFBP-3 functions as a negative regulator of breast cancer cell growth (Kim et al. 2004) (Fig. 25.1). The characteristics and phenotypic behavior of malignant breast ductal epithelial cells associate with the synergistic activity of adipocyte-derived factors. Adipocyte-secreted substances can affect tumorigenesis by increasing the stabilization of pro-oncogenic factors (Iyengar et al. 2003). Adipocytes from subcutaneous adipose tissue specimens of obese individuals are capable of producing larger amounts of IGF compared with lean women. IGF-1 is a

significant changes in the growth hormone (GH)/ IGF system. In non-diabetic obese subjects, adipocytes produce large amount of free IGF-1 and IGF-2, total IGF-2, IGFBP-3 and growth hormonebinding protein (GHBP), reduced IGFBP-1 and IGFBP-2 when compared to lean subjects. Conversely, in obese Type 2 diabetics, free IGF-I is insignificantly reduced, when compared to non-diabetic obese subjects (Frystyk et al. 1999). Adipocytes-derived IGF-1 release is regulated by glucose and fatty acids and may contribute to the control of breast cancer cell growth in obese individuals (D'Esposito et al. 2012). Actually, IGF-1 and IGF-2 stimulate both normal growth development and breast cancer cell proliferation. IGF-2 induction of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR) promotes the expression of Cyclin D1 and the proliferation of breast cancer cells (Tomblin and Salisbury 2014). The AHR also regulates cell cycle in part by binding with Cyclin D1 and cyclin dependent kinase 4 (CDK4) in human breast cancer cells (Barhoover et al. 2010). Adipocytes secrete IGF-2 at levels that stimulate the proliferation of human ER-positive breast cancer cells. By contrast, specific exogenous AHR ligands inhibit the proliferative effects of mitogenic adipokines, including IGF-2 in human ER expressing breast cancer cells (Salisbury et al. 2013). In the absence of an exogenous AHR agonist, the AHR is located in the cytoplasm bound to chaperon proteins. In the classical mechanism of AHR action, upon activation by an agonist, the AHR dissociates from chaperon proteins, translocates into the nucleus, and stimulates transcription by binding to AHR response elements (AHRE) (Denison et al. 2011). AHR-dependent gene transcription is terminated by dissociation of the liganded AHR-AHR nuclear translocator (ARNT) complex from the dioxin-responsive element (DRE), subsequent nuclear export of the AHR into the cytosol is mediated by its N-terminal nuclear export sequence followed by ubiquitin-mediated AHR degradation (Pollenz 2002). Although the ER

pivotal factor in adipocyte regulation of breast

cancer cell growth and it is upregulated at early

period of adipocyte differentiation (D'Esposito

et al. 2012). Indeed, obesity is associated with

signaling pathway has many mechanistic similarities to that of the AHR, there are some differences. ER isoforms are localized primarily in the nucleus in their unliganded state and are found complexed with two chaperone proteins (Heldring et al. 2007). However, AHR-ER crosstalk is multifactorial in nature, effecting both ERalpha and ERbeta, and involving a combination of both classical and non-classical AHRdependent mechanisms that results in inhibition response or responsiveness. estrogen of Eventually, induction of gene expression by the classical AHR-ARNT-DRE signaling pathway can repress ER-dependent signaling (Denison et al. 2011).

Considering breast cancers overall, the relationship between obesity and cancer risk is complex. Obesity is associated with an increased risk of postmenopausal breast cancer. Contrarily, in premenopausal women, obesity has no or even reducing effect on breast cancer risk. However, epidemiologic data have demonstrated that obesity is strongly associated with an increased risk of triple-negative breast cancer in both pre- and postmenopausal women (Millikan et al. 2008). Actually, triple-negative breast cancers are aggressive which typically tumors, are ER-negative, PR-negative and human EGFR-2 negative tumors and targeted therapies for triplenegative breast cancers are almost currently unavailable (Toft and Cryns 2011).

Insulin may influence prognosis to the greatest extent during the first 5 years after diagnosis, whereas obesity-related factors, particularly leptin continue to be important with longer follow-up (Goodwin et al. 2012). IGF-I activates downstream signaling molecules within the leptin receptor and IGF-1R pathways. In contrast to IGFI, leptin does not induce phosphorylation of IGF-1R, indicating that receptor crosssignaling is unidirectional and signal transmission occurs from IGF-1R to leptin receptor in human breast cancer cells (Ozbay and Nahta 2008). Elevated HOMA-IR scores and low levels of adiponectin are both associated with obesity and increased breast cancer mortality in obese breast cancer cases. Hyperinsulinemia is an independent risk factor for poor prognosis for breast

cancer and is associated with low levels of adiponectin and shorter breast cancer survival (Duggan et al. 2011). Actually, adiponectin and HOMA-IR have also prognostic significance in breast cancer recurrence. Treatments related to these factors may protect against recurrence in ER-negative/ PR-negative patients. Similar results could not be achieved in the case of ER-positive/PR-positive patients (Oh et al. 2011). Interestingly, an inverse, significant association between insulin resistance and cancer recurrence is observed in the ER-positive/PR-positive breast cancer patients. Furthermore, ER-positive/PR-positive patients with hyperglycemia showed decreased risk of recurrence (Oh et al. 2011).

9 Adipose Tissue Hypoxia in Breast Cancer

Increased adipose tissue hypoxia, accompanies obesity. Obesity-induced hypoxia and oxidative stress affect the production of many adipocytederived proteins involved in angiogenesis, inflammation and extracellular matrix remodeling. All these alterations can establish a promalignant environment for breast tissues (Yao-Borengasser et al. 2015). Cancer-associated adipocytes (CAAs) are essential for breast tumor development and progression. Furthermore, CAAs modify the cancer cell characteristics and phenotype as leading to a more aggressive tumor behavior (Dirat et al. 2011). Adipocytes can modify ER gene expression and promote epithelial-mesenchymal transition in breast cancer cells through upregulation of hypoxiainducible factor 1 alpha (HIF-1alpha). Obesity plays an important role in the development of an aggressive breast cancer (Yao-Borengasser et al. 2015). Decreased oxygen availability stimulates cells to consume glucose and produce lactate. This response is coordinated by the HIF-1, which is expressed under the control of signaling of the PI3K/Akt/mTOR pathway in tumor cells (DeBerardinis et al. 2008). A significant correlation is demonstrated between impaired glucose tolerance and disease progression in postmenopausal women receiving treatment of breast cancer. In particular lactate, are predictive of reduced response to chemotherapy and is prognostic for weight gain during early breast cancer chemotherapy (Stebbing et al. 2012). Hyperinsulinemia could induce breast cancer progression through leptin-dependent mechanisms. Thus, insulin stimulated leptin expression is associated with increased activation of the leptin gene promoter. Excess insulin increases nuclear accumulation of transcription factors HIF-1alpha and their loading on the leptin promoter (Bartella et al. 2008). Furthermore, serum lactate inhibits lipolysis and triglyceride breakdown in adipocytes through a direct activation of the orphan G-protein-coupled receptor, GPR81(Liu et al. 2009). Breast cancer cells can switch to a form that can utilize lactate as a primary source of energy, allowing them to survive in case of glucose deprivation and this activity confers resistance to PI3K/mTOR inhibitors. Estrogen-related receptor alpha (ERR-alpha), is shown to regulate the expression of genes required for lactate utilization (Park et al. 2016). COX-2 directly regulates gene expression of specific aromatase promoter regions and regulates aromatase enzyme activity in breast cancer cells (Prosperi and Robertson 2006). PGE2 also increases HIF-1alpha transcript and protein expression, nuclear localization and binding to aromatase promoter-II in human breast adipose stromal cells. Actually, HIF-1alpha as a modulator of aromatase promoter II-driven aromatase expression in human breast tumor-associated stroma and provides a special mechanism for estrogen regulation in obesity-related, post-menopausal breast cancer (Samarajeewa et al. 2013).

10 Leptin and Breast Cancer

Adipocytes account for more than 90% of human breast volume and secrete adipocytokines, including leptin. Breast adipose tissue-derived leptin promotes the growth of developing breast cancer (Guo et al. 2012; Khandekar et al. 2011). Indeed, the breast cancer cells are surrounded by an adipocyte microenvironment, which is more extensive in obese people. Thus, adipocytederived leptin is strongly involved in mammary carcinogenesis by contributing to the local proinflammatory mechanisms. Therefore, obese patients with breast cancer have increased metastatic potential and greater risk of mortality (Delort et al. 2015). Serum leptin levels and leptin/BMI ratio are significantly increased in patients with breast cancer (Romero-Figueroa et al. 2013). In the primary breast cancer cases, expressions of leptin and leptin receptor are found in 85% and 75%, respectively. In these cases, the expression of leptin is significantly correlated with leptin receptor. Additionally, leptin receptor expression in primary breast cancer is positively correlated with estrogen receptor expression and tumor size but not with Ki67 or progesterone receptor expressions (Jardé et al. 2008). Both normal epithelial cells and carcinoma cells express leptin. However, overexpression of leptin is observed in 92% of invasive ductal carcinomas but in no normal epithelium. Furthermore, normal mammary epithelial cells do not express a significant level of leptin receptor, whereas 83% of breast cancer cases have leptin receptors. Accordingly, distant metastasis is detected in 34% of all leptin receptor-positive tumors with leptin overexpression, but none of the patients with leptin receptor-negative and weak leptin expressing tumors are associated with distant metastasis (Ishikawa et al. 2004). Higher circulating levels of leptin found in obese individuals and act as growth-enhancing factor. In contrast, low adiponectin levels in obese women may be permissive for leptin's growthpromoting effects (Grossmann et al. 2010) (Fig. 25.1). Leptin/adiponectin ratio are increased significantly in the breast cancer patients, in comparison to controls. BMI is negatively and positively correlated to serum adiponectin and leptin levels, respectively. Low serum adiponectin levels and high serum leptin levels are associated with an increased risk for breast cancer. The blood levels of estradiol increase in parallel to those of leptin. The increased serum ratio of leptin/adiponectin may indicate the presence of aggressive breast cancers (Chen et al. 2006). Furthermore, high leptin levels in obese and overweight individuals are also positively correlated with body fat and adipocyte size. In terms of obesity, leptin is unable to regulate appetite and size of fat deposits leading to a "leptin resistance status" (Guo et al. 2012).

Almost all of the breast cancer samples coexpress leptin and its two main isoforms of receptors, leptin receptor-L (long form) OBR-L and OBR-S (short form) at the mRNA and protein levels. OBR-L or OBR-S is found to be positively correlated with the lack of progesterone receptor. Elevated OBR-S expression has longer relapsefree survival, whereas high OBR-L/OBR-S is associated with a shorter relapse-free survival in breast cancer patients. This inverse ratio between OBR-L and OBR-S could be a marker of tumor aggressiveness (Révillion et al. 2006).

Actually, circulating leptin levels are proportional to the body fat mass, thus serve as an adiposity signal of the total body energy stores. However, despite increased leptin levels, animals fed a high-fat diet without decreasing their caloric intake, make them become obese. This suggests that a high content of dietary fat changes the "set point" for body weight, at least in part by limiting the action of leptin (Frederich et al. 1995). Therefore, regulating leptin sensitivity is extremely important to control body weight. In this respect, leptin exerts its biological action through binding to and activating OBR-L (Elmquist et al. 1998; Scott et al. 2009). In parallel with its activation of AMPK, leptin suppresses the activity of acetyl coenzyme A carboxylase, subsequently stimulates the oxidation of fatty acids in muscle. (Minokoshi et al. 2002). OBR-L is capable of signaling to IRS-1 and MAPK via JAK, in addition to activating STAT pathways (Bjørbaek et al. 1997). The short isoform (OBR-S) is inactive in both proliferation and JAK activation. Thereby, resistance to leptin occurs despite the presence of the OBR-S isoforms (Ghilardi and Skoda 1997). Binding of the SH2 domain of SH2B1 to phospho-Tyr813 in JAK2 enhances the leptin induction of JAK2. Actually, SH2B1 acts as signal transducer and signaling adaptor in obesity and its deletion is associated with severe obesity. Overexpression of SH2B1 enhances JAK2-mediated tyrosine phosphorylation of IRS-1 in response to leptin (Li et al. 2007).

SH2B1 directly binds to both IRS-1 and IRS-2 and mediates the formation of a JAK2/SH2B/ IRS-1 or IRS-2 protein complexes. Consequently, SH2B dramatically enhances leptin-stimulated tyrosine phosphorylation of IRS-1 and IRS-2 and subsequent activation of the PI3K pathway (Duan et al. 2004). mRNA expression of leptin and leptin receptors in adipose tissue and matched tumor samples, respectively, are associated with obesity status in breast cancer. Increasing insulin resistance is a predominant feature of this higher leptin and leptin receptors expression (Carroll et al. 2011). In response to leptin, STAT3 binds to phospho-Tyr1138, allowing JAK2 to phosphorylate and activate STAT3. The JAK2-dependent and -independent pathways act coordinately and synergistically to promote STAT3 activation (Morris and Rui 2009). Indeed, chronic leptin signaling causes significant phosphorylation of JAK2 and STAT3 together with the higher breast cancer cell proliferation rate. In addition to the high ERalpha/ERbeta ratio, estrogen-dependent transcriptional activity, E2-dependent cell growth and resistance to antiestrogen agents is enhanced (Valle et al. 2011). Activated STAT3 and G9a histone methyltransferase in epigenetic silencing of miR-200c promotes the formation of breast cancer stem-like cells. These cells elevate the cell surface levels of the leptin receptors. In breast cancer subjects with diet-induced obesity, STAT3 blockade suppresses the leptin receptor expression and inhibits tumor progression (Chang et al. 2015). Most of obese humans are characterized by leptin resistance (Maffei et al. 1995). Leptin specifically induces expression of SOCS-3 mRNA (Bjørbaek et al. 1998). Thus, increased levels of SOCS-3 in peripheral tissues may therefore result in leptin resistance at these sites. SOCS-3 binds to JAK2 in a leptin-dependent manner and suggest that SOCS-3 attenuates leptin receptor signaling by inhibiting JAKinduced tyrosine phosphorylation of the receptor and of JAK itself (Bjørbaek et al. 1999). Collectively, the deterioration of the leptin signals results in obesity. Leptin resistance in obesity may occur with various mechanisms such as; reduction in leptin transport into the brain, defects in OBR-L trafficking, as well as in OBR-L expression, increase in SOCS3 expression, chronic endoplasmic reticulum stress by activation of various unfolded protein responsesignaling pathways and impairment of melanocortin-4 or brain-derived neurotrophic factor receptors (Morris and Rui 2009).

On the other hand, in approximately 30% of population, leptin is able to stimulate aromatase activity in adipose stromal cells at high concentrations. The elevated levels of aromatase activity may contribute to increase in the circulating estrogen levels in obese women. In postmenopausal obese women, adipose tissue is the only place of estrogen production by aromatization of C19 steroid androstenedione. Hence, the total pool of estrogens is increased by the aromatization process in postmenopausal obese women (Magoffin et al. 1999). Plasma leptin levels correlate to plasma levels of estradiol and estrone sulfate in breast cancer patients as well as in healthy postmenopausal females. In addition, plasma leptin levels also correlate to total body aromatization rate in breast cancer patients with obesity (Geisler et al. 2007). Factors that increase endogenous estrogen production or reduce the binding of estradiol to sex hormone-binding globulin may increase a woman's risk of developing breast cancer later in life (Toniolo et al. 1995). On the other hand, PPAR-gamma ligands show an inhibitory effect on the growth of breast cancer cells. PPAR-gamma is a member of the nuclear receptor family of liganddependent transcription factors (Elstner et al. 1998). In this respect, activation of PPAR-gamma also decreases leptin receptors, inhibits their transductional pathways, and negatively interferes with estrogen signaling through the down-regulation of aromatase gene expression and the inhibition of ER-alpha transactivation (Catalano et al. 2011).

Twenty-four per cent of 1352 total patients with breast cancer, are classified as obese. When the obese patients are compared with the normal weight cancer patients, obesity is found to be associated with non-palpable tumors, larger tumors, a higher incidence of lymph node metastasis, lower incidence of HER2 positivity, lower incidence of multifocality (Haakinson et al. 2012). Actually, mRNA levels of the progesterone receptor isoforms positively correlated with protein levels of estradiol and progesterone receptors. The PR isoforms' mRNA levels are inversely correlated with clinical-pathological markers of tumor aggressiveness. Furthermore, the progesterone receptor isoforms are positively correlated with the mRNA levels of HER/ErbB receptors and ligands which are associated with more differentiated phenotypes of breast cancer (Lindet et al. 2012). An interaction between leptin signaling and the transmembrane tyrosine kinase receptor HER2 has been shown in breast cancer. Leptin receptor and HER2 are co-expressed in these tumors and leptin/OBR system contributes to the enhanced HER2 activity and reduced sensitivity to anti-HER2 treatments (Fiorio et al. 2008). Overexpression of HER2 in a series of breast carcinoma cells increases the aldehyde dehydrogenase-expressing cancer stem cell population which displays increased invasion and increased tumorigenesis (Korkaya et al. 2008). Furthermore, in different human breast cancer cell lines, leptin enhances the expression of a chaperone protein heat shock protein 90 (Hsp90). Eventually, HER2 protein levels are increased. In contrast, silencing of Hsp90 gene expression by RNA interference inhibits leptin-mediated HER2 upregulation. The adipocyte-secreted leptin modulates Hsp90/HER2 expressions in breast cancer cells. This mechanism links the obesity to breast cancer growth and progression. However, longterm leptin exposure reduces sensitivity of breast cancer cells to the anti-estrogen agents (Giordano et al. 2013). Synergy between the leptin/leptin receptor/STAT3 signaling pathway and the HER2 receptor protects tamoxifen-treated HER2 overexpressing cells from the inhibitory effect of tamoxifen through differential regulation of apoptosis-related genes (Papanikolaou et al. 2015). Leptin enhances cyclin D1 gene transcription by inducing the binding of ER-alpha to the promoter of cyclin D1 gene. In contrast, leptin receptor deficiency significantly enhances the inhibitory effects of tamoxifen on tamoxifen-resistancebreast cancer cell proliferation and survival. However, long-term endocrine therapy facilitates leptin and leptin receptor overexpression in breast

cancer cells, which attenuates the inhibitory effect of tamoxifen by activating both the ERK1/2 and STAT3 signaling pathways and upregulating cyclin D1 gene expression (Qian et al. 2015).

Collectively, growth of malignant cells could be regulated by various leptin-induced second messengers like STAT3, AP1, MAPK and extracellular signal-regulated kinases (ERKs). They are all involved in aromatase expression, generation of estrogens and activation of ER-alpha in malignant breast epithelium (Sulkowska et al. 2006). In this respect, leptin switches on transcription of aromatase, and activates this enzyme with engagement of AP1 promoter, STAT3 and ERK2 by promoting estradiol synthesis (Catalano et al. 2003). Leptin also activates ER-alpha via the MAPK pathway (Catalano et al. 2004). ER-alpha36 is mainly expressed on the cell surface and mediates membrane-initiated or nongenomic estrogen signaling (Wang et al. 2005). Hence, in ER-negative breast cancer cells Src acts as a switch in ER-alpha36-mediated biphasic estrogen signaling through the Src/EGFR/STAT5 pathway. Similar to ER-positive breast cancer cells, ER-alpha36 mediates mitogenic signaling of low-concentration estrogen through the EGFR/ Src/STAT5 pathway in ER-negative breast cancer cells (Zhang et al. 2012). After exposure to leptin, ER-alpha-positive breast cancer cells undergo proliferation. This process is mediated by active STAT3 and ERK1/2. However, elevated serum levels of leptin maintain resistance to antiestrogen drugs during hormonal therapy of breast cancer (Garofalo et al. 2004). Despite 12 to 20-fold higher leptin levels of obese mice than that of lean mice, malfunction leptin receptors effectively protect against mammary tumor incidence (Cleary et al. 2004b).

Actually, there is a crosstalk between Notch, IL-1 and leptin in breast cancer. Leptin induction of proliferation/migration and upregulation of VEGF/VEGFR-2 in breast cancer cells are related to an intact Notch signaling axis (Guo and Gonzalez-Perez 2011). However, leptin upregulation of VEGF/VEGFR2 is impaired by IL-1 signaling blockade (Zhou et al. 2011). The notch ligands are single-pass transmembrane proteins and are members of the Delta/Serrate/LAG-2 family of proteins. Translocation of the Notch intracellular domain into the nucleus induces the transcriptional activation of Notch target genes. The carcinogenesis process is reinforced by Notch crosstalk with many oncogenic signaling pathways suggest that Notch signaling may be a critical drug target for breast cancer (Guo et al. 2011).

11 Conclusion

Obese women have elevated risks of ductal and ER-positive-PR-positive breast cancer compared to lean subjects. Estrogen-plus-progestin therapy for more than 5 years significantly increases risks of lobular and ER positive-PR positive breast cancer compared to never users of hormone therapy regardless of BMI. In addition, elevated estrogen concentrations in postmenopausal breast cancer patients are largely derived from obese adipose tissue aromatization. Most breast cancer cell types are addicted to fatty acids. Hence, elevation of circulating free fatty acids in obesity is associated with enhanced cancer risk. The obesity-inflammation-aromatase axis is an indicator of the increased risk of hormone receptor-positive breast cancer and is a sign of poor prognosis. Increase in risk of recurrence and death in breast cancer is significantly higher within 10 years of diagnosis in obese women. Low-circulating adiponectin levels in breast cancer patients are associated with the increased rate of more aggressive, high-histological grade, estrogen receptor negative, and metastatic tumors. Hyperinsulinemia is an independent risk factor for poor prognosis in breast cancer, and is associated with low levels of adiponectin and shorter breast cancer survival in obesity. Serum leptin levels, leptin-BMI and leptin-adiponectin ratios are significantly higher in obese patients with breast cancer.

Body weight control and avoiding estrogenplus-progestin therapy is an effective strategy for primary prevention of breast cancer among post-menopausal women. Because of these, recommendations should be taken into account also for young adult pre-menopausal women, obesity has impacts on the responsiveness to the endocrine therapy with aromatase inhibitors of pre-menopausal breast cancer patients. Excessive weight gain in premenopausal women is associated with the increase in relapse risk and higher mortality rate in breast cancer.

References

- Alikhani, N., R.D. Ferguson, R. Novosyadlyy, E.J. Gallagher, E.J. Scheinman, S. Yakar, and D. LeRoith. 2013. Mammary tumor growth and pulmonary metastasis are enhanced in a hyperlipidemic mouse model. *Oncogene* 32: 961–967. doi:10.1038/ onc.2012.113.
- Anderson, G.L., M. Limacher, A.R. Assaf, T. Bassford, S.A.A. Beresford, H. Black, D. Bonds, R. Brunner, R. Brzyski, B. Caan, R. Chlebowski, D. Curb, M. Gass, J. Hays, G. Heiss, S. Hendrix, B.V. Howard, J. Hsia, A. Hubbell, R. Jackson, K.C. Johnson, H. Judd, J.M. Kotchen, L. Kuller, A.Z. LaCroix, D. Lane, R.D. Langer, N. Lasser, C.E. Lewis, J. Manson, K. Margolis, J. Ockene, M.J. O'Sullivan, L. Phillips, R.L. Prentice, C. Ritenbaugh, J. Robbins, J.E. Rossouw, G. Sarto, M.L. Stefanick, L. Van Horn, J. Wactawski-Wende, R. Wallace, S. Wassertheil-Smoller, and Women's Health Initiative Steering Committee. 2004. Effects of conjugated equine estrogen in postmenopausal women with hysterectomy: The Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial. Journal of the American Medical Association 291: 1701–1712. doi:10.1001/jama.291.14.1701.
- Badache, A., and N.E. Hynes. 2001. Interleukin 6 inhibits proliferation and, in cooperation with an epidermal growth factor receptor autocrine loop, increases migration of T47D breast cancer cells. *Cancer Research* 61: 383–391.
- Bagga, D., S. Capone, H.J. Wang, D. Heber, M. Lill, L. Chap, and J.A. Glaspy. 1997. Dietary modulation of omega-3/omega-6 polyunsaturated fatty acid ratios in patients with breast cancer. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 89: 1123–1131.
- Bagga, D., K.H. Anders, H.-J. Wang, and J.A. Glaspy. 2002. Long-chain n-3-to-n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acid ratios in breast adipose tissue from women with and without breast cancer. *Nutrition and Cancer* 42: 180–185. doi:10.1207/S15327914NC422_5.
- Barb, D., K. Pazaitou-Panayiotou, and C.S. Mantzoros. 2006. Adiponectin: A link between obesity and cancer. *Expert Opinion on Investigational Drugs* 15: 917– 931. doi:10.1517/13543784.15.8.917.
- Barhoover, M.A., J.M. Hall, W.F. Greenlee, and R.S. Thomas. 2010. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor regu-

lates cell cycle progression in human breast cancer cells via a functional interaction with cyclin-dependent kinase 4. *Molecular Pharmacology* 77: 195–201. doi:10.1124/mol.109.059675.

- Bartella, V., S. Cascio, E. Fiorio, A. Auriemma, A. Russo, and E. Surmacz. 2008. Insulin-dependent leptin expression in breast cancer cells. *Cancer Research* 68: 4919–4927. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-0642.
- Benn, M., A. Tybjærg-Hansen, G.D. Smith, and B.G. Nordestgaard. 2016. High body mass index and cancer risk—A Mendelian randomisation study. *European Journal of Epidemiology* 31: 879–892. doi:10.1007/s10654-016-0147-5.
- Benoy, I., R. Salgado, C. Colpaert, R. Weytjens, P.B. Vermeulen, and L.Y. Dirix. 2002. Serum interleukin 6, plasma VEGF, serum VEGF, and VEGF platelet load in breast cancer patients. *Clinical Breast Cancer* 2: 311–315.
- Biglia, N., E. Peano, P. Sgandurra, G. Moggio, S. Pecchio, F. Maggiorotto, and P. Sismondi. 2013. Body mass index (BMI) and breast cancer: Impact on tumor histopathologic features, cancer subtypes and recurrence rate in pre and postmenopausal women. *Gynecological Endocrinology* 29: 263–267. doi:10.3109/09513590.2 012.736559.
- Bjørbaek, C., S. Uotani, B. da Silva, and J.S. Flier. 1997. Divergent signaling capacities of the long and short isoforms of the leptin receptor. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 272: 32686–32695.
- Bjørbaek, C., J.K. Elmquist, J.D. Frantz, S.E. Shoelson, and J.S. Flier. 1998. Identification of SOCS-3 as a potential mediator of central leptin resistance. *Molecular Cell* 1: 619–625.
- Bjørbaek, C., K. El-Haschimi, J.D. Frantz, and J.S. Flier. 1999. The role of SOCS-3 in leptin signaling and leptin resistance. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 274: 30059–30065.
- Blancafort, A., A. Giró-Perafita, G. Oliveras, S. Palomeras, C. Turrado, Ò. Campuzano, D. Carrión-Salip, A. Massaguer, R. Brugada, M. Palafox, J. Gómez-Miragaya, E. González-Suárez, and T. Puig. 2015. Dual fatty acid synthase and HER2 signaling blockade shows marked antitumor activity against breast cancer models resistant to anti-HER2 drugs. *PLoS One* 10: e0131241. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0131241.
- Bolton, J.L., and G.R.J. Thatcher. 2008. Potential mechanisms of estrogen quinone carcinogenesis. *Chemical Research in Toxicology* 21: 93–101. doi:10.1021/ tx700191p.
- Boonyaratanakornkit, V., and P. Pateetin. 2015. The role of ovarian sex steroids in metabolic homeostasis, obesity, and postmenopausal breast cancer: Molecular mechanisms and therapeutic implications. *BioMed Research International* 2015: 140196. doi:10.1155/ 2015/140196.
- Bowers, L.W., D.A. Cavazos, I.X.F. Maximo, A.J. Brenner, S.D. Hursting, and L.A. deGraffenried. 2013. Obesity enhances nongenomic estrogen receptor crosstalk with the PI3K/Akt and MAPK pathways to promote in vitro measures of breast cancer progres-

sion. Breast Cancer Research: BCR 15: R59. doi:10.1186/bcr3453.

- Bowers, L.W., A.J. Brenner, S.D. Hursting, R.R. Tekmal, and L.A. deGraffenried. 2015. Obesity-associated systemic interleukin-6 promotes pre-adipocyte aromatase expression via increased breast cancer cell prostaglandin E2 production. *Breast Cancer Research* and *Treatment* 149: 49–57. doi:10.1007/s10549-014-3223-0.
- Boyd, N.F., and V. McGuire. 1990. Evidence of association between plasma high-density lipoprotein cholesterol and risk factors for breast cancer. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 82: 460–468.
- Brodeur, M.R., L. Brissette, L. Falstrault, V. Luangrath, and R. Moreau. 2008. Scavenger receptor of class B expressed by osteoblastic cells are implicated in the uptake of cholesteryl ester and estradiol from LDL and HDL3. *Journal of Bone and Mineral Research: The Official Journal of the American Society for Bone* and Mineral Research 23: 326–337. doi:10.1359/ jbmr.071022.
- Brodie, A., Q. Lu, and J. Nakamura. 1997. Aromatase in the normal breast and breast cancer. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 61: 281–286.
- Calder, P.C. 2012. The role of marine omega-3 (n-3) fatty acids in inflammatory processes, atherosclerosis and plaque stability. *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research* 56: 1073–1080. doi:10.1002/mnfr.201100710.
- Calle, E.E., H.S. Feigelson, J.S. Hildebrand, L.R. Teras, M.J. Thun, and C. Rodriguez. 2009. Postmenopausal hormone use and breast cancer associations differ by hormone regimen and histologic subtype. *Cancer* 115: 936–945. doi:10.1002/cncr.24101.
- Camoriano, J.K., C.L. Loprinzi, J.N. Ingle, T.M. Therneau, J.E. Krook, and M.H. Veeder. 1990. Weight change in women treated with adjuvant therapy or observed following mastectomy for node-positive breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* 8: 1327–1334. doi:10.1200/jco.1990.8.8.1327.
- Campbell, K.L., K.E. Foster-Schubert, C.M. Alfano, C.-C. Wang, C.-Y. Wang, C.R. Duggan, C. Mason, I. Imayama, A. Kong, L. Xiao, C.E. Bain, G.L. Blackburn, F.Z. Stanczyk, and A. McTiernan. 2012. Reduced-calorie dietary weight loss, exercise, and sex hormones in postmenopausal women: Randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* 30: 2314–2326. doi:10.1200/ JCO.2011.37.9792.
- Carroll, P.A., L. Healy, J. Lysaght, T. Boyle, J. V. Reynolds, M.J. Kennedy, G. Pidgeon, and E.M. Connolly. 2011. Influence of the metabolic syndrome on leptin and leptin receptor in breast cancer. *Molecular Carcinogenesis* 50: 643–651. doi:10.1002/mc.20764.
- Catalano, S., S. Marsico, C. Giordano, L. Mauro, P. Rizza, M.L. Panno, and S. Andò. 2003. Leptin enhances, via AP-1, expression of aromatase in the MCF-7 cell line. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 28668– 28676. doi:10.1074/jbc.M301695200.

- Catalano, S., L. Mauro, S. Marsico, C. Giordano, P. Rizza, V. Rago, D. Montanaro, M. Maggiolini, M.L. Panno, and S. Andó. 2004. Leptin induces, via ERK1/ERK2 signal, functional activation of estrogen receptor alpha in MCF-7 cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 19908–19915. doi:10.1074/jbc.M313191200.
- Catalano, S., L. Mauro, D. Bonofiglio, M. Pellegrino, H. Qi, P. Rizza, D. Vizza, G. Bossi, and S. Andò. 2011. In vivo and in vitro evidence that PPARγ ligands are antagonists of leptin signaling in breast cancer. *The American Journal of Pathology* 179: 1030–1040. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2011.04.026.
- Cavalieri, E., D. Chakravarti, J. Guttenplan, E. Hart, J. Ingle, R. Jankowiak, P. Muti, E. Rogan, J. Russo, R. Santen, and T. Sutter. 2006. Catechol estrogen quinones as initiators of breast and other human cancers: Implications for biomarkers of susceptibility and cancer prevention. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1766: 63–78. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2006.03.001.
- Chan, D.S.M., A.R. Vieira, D. Aune, E.V. Bandera, D.C. Greenwood, A. McTiernan, D. Navarro Rosenblatt, I. Thune, R. Vieira, and T. Norat. 2014. Body mass index and survival in women with breast cancer-systematic literature review and meta-analysis of 82 follow-up studies. *Annals of Oncology* 25: 1901– 1914. doi:10.1093/annonc/mdu042.
- Chang, C.-C., M.-J. Wu, J.-Y. Yang, I.G. Camarillo, and C.-J. Chang. 2015. Leptin-STAT3-G9a signaling promotes obesity-mediated breast cancer progression. *Cancer Research* 75: 2375–2386. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-14-3076.
- Chavey, C., F. Bibeau, S. Gourgou-Bourgade, S. Burlinchon, F. Boissière, D. Laune, S. Roques, and G. Lazennec. 2007. Oestrogen receptor negative breast cancers exhibit high cytokine content. *Breast Cancer Research: BCR* 9: R15. doi:10.1186/bcr1648.
- Chen, X., and Y. Wang. 2011. Adiponectin and breast cancer. *Medical Oncology (Northwood, London, England)* 28: 1288–1295. doi:10.1007/s12032-010-9617-x.
- Chen, D.-C., Y.-F. Chung, Y.-T. Yeh, H.-C. Chaung, F.-C. Kuo, O.-Y. Fu, H.-Y. Chen, M.-F. Hou, and S.-S.F. Yuan. 2006. Serum adiponectin and leptin levels in Taiwanese breast cancer patients. *Cancer Letters* 237: 109–114. doi:10.1016/j.canlet.2005.05.047.
- Chen, D., H. Zhao, J.S. Coon, M. Ono, E.K. Pearson, and S.E. Bulun. 2012. Weight gain increases human aromatase expression in mammary gland. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* 355: 114–120. doi:10.1016/j. mce.2012.01.027.
- Chlebowski, R.T., G.L. Anderson, M. Gass, D.S. Lane, A.K. Aragaki, L.H. Kuller, J.E. Manson, M.L. Stefanick, J. Ockene, G.E. Sarto, K.C. Johnson, J. Wactawski-Wende, P.M. Ravdin, R. Schenken, S.L. Hendrix, A. Rajkovic, T.E. Rohan, S. Yasmeen, R.L. Prentice, and WHI Investigators. 2010. Estrogen plus progestin and breast cancer incidence and mortality in postmenopausal women. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 304: 1684–1692. doi:10.1001/ jama.2010.1500.
- Chlebowski, R.T., T.E. Rohan, J.E. Manson, A.K. Aragaki, A. Kaunitz, M.L. Stefanick, M.S. Simon,

K.C. Johnson, J. Wactawski-Wende, M.J. O'Sullivan, L.L. Adams-Campbell, R. Nassir, L.S. Lessin, and R.L. Prentice. 2015. Breast cancer after use of estrogen plus progestin and estrogen alone: Analyses of data from 2 Women's Health Initiative randomized clinical trials. *JAMA Oncology* 1: 296–305. doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2015.0494.

- Cleary, M.P., and M.E. Grossmann. 2009. Minireview: Obesity and breast cancer: The estrogen connection. *Endocrinology* 150: 2537–2542. doi:10.1210/ en.2009-0070.
- Cleary, M.P., J.P. Grande, S.C. Juneja, and N.J. Maihle. 2004a. Diet-induced obesity and mammary tumor development in MMTV-neu female mice. *Nutrition* and Cancer 50: 174–180. doi:10.1207/s153279 14nc5002_7.
- Cleary, M.P., S.C. Juneja, F.C. Phillips, X. Hu, J.P. Grande, and N.J. Maihle. 2004b. Leptin receptor-deficient MMTV-TGF-alpha/Lepr(db)Lepr(db) female mice do not develop oncogene-induced mammary tumors. *Experimental Biology and Medicine (Maywood, NJ)* 229: 182–193.
- Cooke, P.S., P.A. Heine, J.A. Taylor, and D.B. Lubahn. 2001. The role of estrogen and estrogen receptor-alpha in male adipose tissue. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* 178: 147–154.
- D'Esposito, V., F. Passaretti, A. Hammarstedt, D. Liguoro, D. Terracciano, G. Molea, L. Canta, C. Miele, U. Smith, F. Beguinot, and P. Formisano. 2012. Adipocyte-released insulin-like growth factor-1 is regulated by glucose and fatty acids and controls breast cancer cell growth in vitro. *Diabetologia* 55: 2811–2822. doi:10.1007/s00125-012-2629-7.
- Dalamaga, M., K.N. Diakopoulos, and C.S. Mantzoros. 2012. The role of adiponectin in cancer: A review of current evidence. *Endocrine Reviews* 33: 547–594. doi:10.1210/er.2011-1015.
- Davis, S.R., C. Castelo-Branco, P. Chedraui, M.A. Lumsden, R.E. Nappi, D. Shah, P. Villaseca, and Writing Group of the International Menopause Society for World Menopause Day 2012. 2012. Understanding weight gain at menopause. *Climacteric: The Journal* of the International Menopause Society 15: 419–429. doi:10.3109/13697137.2012.707385.
- DeBerardinis, R.J., J.J. Lum, G. Hatzivassiliou, and C.B. Thompson. 2008. The biology of cancer: Metabolic reprogramming fuels cell growth and proliferation. *Cell Metabolism* 7: 11–20. doi:10.1016/j. cmet.2007.10.002.
- Del Giudice, M.E., I.G. Fantus, S. Ezzat, G. McKeown-Eyssen, D. Page, and P.J. Goodwin. 1998. Insulin and related factors in premenopausal breast cancer risk. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 47: 111–120.
- Delort, L., T. Jardé, V. Dubois, M.-P. Vasson, and F. Caldefie-Chézet. 2012. New insights into anticarcinogenic properties of adiponectin: A potential therapeutic approach in breast cancer? *Vitamins and Hormones* 90: 397–417. doi:10.1016/ B978-0-12-398313-8.00015-4.

- Delort, L., A. Rossary, M.-C. Farges, M.-P. Vasson, and F. Caldefie-Chézet. 2015. Leptin, adipocytes and breast cancer: Focus on inflammation and anti-tumor immunity. *Life Sciences* 140: 37–48. doi:10.1016/j. lfs.2015.04.012.
- Demark-Wahnefried, W., K.L. Campbell, and S.C. Hayes. 2012. Weight management and its role in breast cancer rehabilitation. *Cancer* 118: 2277–2287. doi:10.1002/ cncr.27466.
- DeMichele, A., R. Gray, M. Horn, J. Chen, R. Aplenc, W.P. Vaughan, and M.S. Tallman. 2009. Host genetic variants in the interleukin-6 promoter predict poor outcome in patients with estrogen receptor-positive, node-positive breast cancer. *Cancer Research* 69: 4184–4191. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-08-2989.
- Denison, M.S., A.A. Soshilov, G. He, D.E. DeGroot, and B. Zhao. 2011. Exactly the same but different: Promiscuity and diversity in the molecular mechanisms of action of the aryl hydrocarbon (dioxin) receptor. *Toxicological Sciences* 124: 1–22. doi:10.1093/ toxsci/kfr218.
- Deroo, B.J., and K.S. Korach. 2006. Estrogen receptors and human disease. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 561–570. doi:10.1172/JCI27987.
- Dethlefsen, C., G. Højfeldt, and P. Hojman. 2013. The role of intratumoral and systemic IL-6 in breast cancer. Breast Cancer Research and Treatment 138: 657– 664. doi:10.1007/s10549-013-2488-z.
- Dignam, J.J., K. Wieand, K.A. Johnson, B. Fisher, L. Xu, and E.P. Mamounas. 2003. Obesity, tamoxifen use, and outcomes in women with estrogen receptorpositive early-stage breast cancer. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 95: 1467–1476.
- Diorio, C., J. Lemieux, L. Provencher, J.-C. Hogue, and E. Vachon. 2012. Aromatase inhibitors in obese breast cancer patients are not associated with increased plasma estradiol levels. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 136: 573–579. doi:10.1007/ s10549-012-2278-z.
- Dirat, B., L. Bochet, M. Dabek, D. Daviaud, S. Dauvillier, B. Majed, Y.Y. Wang, A. Meulle, B. Salles, S. Le Gonidec, I. Garrido, G. Escourrou, P. Valet, and C. Muller. 2011. Cancer-associated adipocytes exhibit an activated phenotype and contribute to breast cancer invasion. *Cancer Research* 71: 2455–2465. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-3323.
- Duan, C., M. Li, and L. Rui. 2004. SH2-B promotes insulin receptor substrate 1 (IRS1)- and IRS2-mediated activation of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathway in response to leptin. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 43684–43691. doi:10.1074/jbc. M408495200.
- Duggan, C., M.L. Irwin, L. Xiao, K.D. Henderson, A.W. Smith, R.N. Baumgartner, K.B. Baumgartner, L. Bernstein, R. Ballard-Barbash, and A. McTiernan. 2011. Associations of insulin resistance and adiponectin with mortality in women with breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal of the*

American Society of Clinical Oncology 29: 32–39. doi:10.1200/JCO.2009.26.4473.

- Elmquist, J.K., C. Bjørbaek, R.S. Ahima, J.S. Flier, and C.B. Saper. 1998. Distributions of leptin receptor mRNA isoforms in the rat brain. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology* 395: 535–547.
- Elstner, E., C. Müller, K. Koshizuka, E.A. Williamson, D. Park, H. Asou, P. Shintaku, J.W. Said, D. Heber, and H.P. Koeffler. 1998. Ligands for peroxisome proliferator-activated receptorgamma and retinoic acid receptor inhibit growth and induce apoptosis of human breast cancer cells in vitro and in BNX mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 95: 8806–8811.
- Esteban, J.M., Z. Warsi, M. Haniu, P. Hall, J.E. Shively, and S. Chen. 1992. Detection of intratumoral aromatase in breast carcinomas. An immunohistochemical study with clinicopathologic correlation. *The American Journal of Pathology* 140: 337–343.
- Ewertz, M., M.-B. Jensen, K.A. Gunnarsdóttir, I. Højris, E.H. Jakobsen, D. Nielsen, L.E. Stenbygaard, U.B. Tange, and S. Cold. 2011. Effect of obesity on prognosis after early-stage breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* 29: 25–31. doi:10.1200/ JCO.2010.29.7614.
- Ewertz, M., K.P. Gray, M.M. Regan, B. Ejlertsen, K.N. Price, B. Thürlimann, H. Bonnefoi, J.F. Forbes, R.J. Paridaens, M. Rabaglio, R.D. Gelber, M. Colleoni, I. Láng, I.E. Smith, A.S. Coates, A. Goldhirsch, and H.T. Mouridsen. 2012. Obesity and risk of recurrence or death after adjuvant endocrine therapy with letrozole or tamoxifen in the breast international group 1-98 trial. Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology 30: 3967–3975. doi:10.1200/JCO.2011.40.8666.
- Fedele, P., L. Orlando, P. Schiavone, A. Quaranta, A.M. Lapolla, M. De Pasquale, A. Ardizzone, E. Bria, I. Sperduti, N. Calvani, A. Marino, C. Caliolo, E. Mazzoni, and S. Cinieri. 2014. BMI variation increases recurrence risk in women with early-stage breast cancer. *Future Oncology (London, England)* 10: 2459–2468. doi:10.2217/fon.14.180.
- Fiorio, E., A. Mercanti, M. Terrasi, R. Micciolo, A. Remo, A. Auriemma, A. Molino, V. Parolin, B. Di Stefano, F. Bonetti, A. Giordano, G.L. Cetto, and E. Surmacz. 2008. Leptin/HER2 crosstalk in breast cancer: In vitro study and preliminary in vivo analysis. *BMC Cancer* 8: 305. doi:10.1186/1471-2407-8-305.
- Frederich, R.C., A. Hamann, S. Anderson, B. Löllmann, B.B. Lowell, and J.S. Flier. 1995. Leptin levels reflect body lipid content in mice: Evidence for diet-induced resistance to leptin action. *Nature Medicine* 1: 1311–1314.
- Frystyk, J., C. Skjaerbaek, E. Vestbo, S. Fisker, and H. Orskov. 1999. Circulating levels of free insulin-like growth factors in obese subjects: The impact of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes/Metabolism Research and Reviews* 15: 314–322.

- Fu, X., J.G. Menke, Y. Chen, G. Zhou, K.L. MacNaul, S.D. Wright, C.P. Sparrow, and E.G. Lund. 2001. 27-hydroxycholesterol is an endogenous ligand for liver X receptor in cholesterol-loaded cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276: 38378–38387. doi:10.1074/jbc.M105805200.
- Garofalo, C., D. Sisci, and E. Surmacz. 2004. Leptin interferes with the effects of the antiestrogen ICI 182,780 in MCF-7 breast cancer cells. *Clinical Cancer Research* 10: 6466–6475. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-04-0203.
- Geisler, J., B. Haynes, D. Ekse, M. Dowsett, and P.E. Lønning. 2007. Total body aromatization in postmenopausal breast cancer patients is strongly correlated to plasma leptin levels. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 104: 27–34. doi:10.1016/j.jsbmb.2006.09.040.
- Gelaleti, G.B., B.V. Jardim, C. Leonel, M.G. Moschetta, and D.A. Zuccari. 2012. Interleukin-8 as a prognostic serum marker in canine mammary gland neoplasias. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology* 146: 106–112. doi:10.1016/j.vetimm.2012.02.005.
- Ghilardi, N., and R.C. Skoda. 1997. The leptin receptor activates janus kinase 2 and signals for proliferation in a factor-dependent cell line. *Molecular Endocrinology* (*Baltimore*, *Md.*) 11: 393–399. doi:10.1210/ mend.11.4.9907.
- Giordano, C., D. Vizza, S. Panza, I. Barone, D. Bonofiglio, M. Lanzino, D. Sisci, F. De Amicis, S.A.W. Fuqua, S. Catalano, and S. Andò. 2013. Leptin increases HER2 protein levels through a STAT3-mediated up-regulation of Hsp90 in breast cancer cells. *Molecular Oncology* 7: 379–391. doi:10.1016/j.molonc.2012.11.002.
- Giró-Perafita, A., S. Palomeras, D.H. Lum, A. Blancafort, G. Viñas, G. Oliveras, F. Pérez-Bueno, A. Sarrats, A.L. Welm, and T. Puig. 2016. Preclinical evaluation of fatty acid synthase and EGFR inhibition in triplenegative breast cancer. *Clinical Cancer Research* 22: 4687–4697. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-15-3133.
- Gong, H., P. Guo, Y. Zhai, J. Zhou, H. Uppal, M.J. Jarzynka, W.-C. Song, S.-Y. Cheng, and W. Xie. 2007. Estrogen deprivation and inhibition of breast cancer growth in vivo through activation of the orphan nuclear receptor liver X receptor. *Molecular Endocrinology (Baltimore, Md.)* 21: 1781–1790. doi:10.1210/me.2007-0187.
- Goodwin, P.J. 2013. Obesity and endocrine therapy: Host factors and breast cancer outcome. *Breast (Edinburgh, Scotland)* 22(Suppl 2): S44–S47. doi:10.1016/j. breast.2013.07.008.
- Goodwin, P.J., M. Ennis, K.I. Pritchard, M.E. Trudeau, J. Koo, Y. Madarnas, W. Hartwick, B. Hoffman, and N. Hood. 2002. Fasting insulin and outcome in earlystage breast cancer: Results of a prospective cohort study. *Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal* of the American Society of Clinical Oncology 20: 42–51. doi:10.1200/jco.2002.20.1.42.
- Goodwin, P.J., M. Ennis, K.I. Pritchard, M.E. Trudeau, J. Koo, S.K. Taylor, and N. Hood. 2012. Insulin- and

obesity-related variables in early-stage breast cancer: Correlations and time course of prognostic associations. *Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* 30: 164– 171. doi:10.1200/JCO.2011.36.2723.

- Grewal, T., I. de Diego, M.F. Kirchhoff, F. Tebar, J. Heeren, F. Rinninger, and C. Enrich. 2003. High density lipoprotein-induced signaling of the MAPK pathway involves scavenger receptor type BI-mediated activation of Ras. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 16478–16481. doi:10.1074/jbc.C300085200.
- Grossmann, M.E., A. Ray, K.J. Nkhata, D.A. Malakhov, O.P. Rogozina, S. Dogan, and M.P. Cleary. 2010. Obesity and breast cancer: Status of leptin and adiponectin in pathological processes. *Cancer Metastasis Reviews* 29: 641–653. doi:10.1007/ s10555-010-9252-1.
- Guaita-Esteruelas, S., A. Bosquet, P. Saavedra, J. Gumà, J. Girona, E.W.-F. Lam, K. Amillano, J. Borràs, and L. Masana. 2016. Exogenous FABP4 increases breast cancer cell proliferation and activates the expression of fatty acid transport proteins. *Molecular Carcinogenesis* 56(1): 208–217. doi:10.1002/ mc.22485.
- Gunter, M.J., D.R. Hoover, H. Yu, S. Wassertheil-Smoller, T.E. Rohan, J.E. Manson, J. Li, G.Y.F. Ho, X. Xue, G.L. Anderson, R.C. Kaplan, T.G. Harris, B.V. Howard, J. Wylie-Rosett, R.D. Burk, and H.D. Strickler. 2009. Insulin, insulin-like growth factor-I, and risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 101: 48–60. doi:10.1093/jnci/djn415.
- Guo, S., and R.R. Gonzalez-Perez. 2011. Notch, IL-1 and leptin crosstalk outcome (NILCO) is critical for leptininduced proliferation, migration and VEGF/VEGFR-2 expression in breast cancer. *PLoS One* 6: e21467. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0021467.
- Guo, S., M. Liu, and R.R. Gonzalez-Perez. 2011. Role of Notch and its oncogenic signaling crosstalk in breast cancer. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1815: 197–213. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2010.12.002.
- Guo, S., M. Liu, G. Wang, M. Torroella-Kouri, and R.R. Gonzalez-Perez. 2012. Oncogenic role and therapeutic target of leptin signaling in breast cancer and cancer stem cells. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1825: 207–222. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2012.01.002.
- Gupta, P.B., D. Proia, O. Cingoz, J. Weremowicz, S.P. Naber, R.A. Weinberg, and C. Kuperwasser. 2007. Systemic stromal effects of estrogen promote the growth of estrogen receptor-negative cancers. *Cancer Research* 67: 2062–2071. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-06-3895.
- Haakinson, D.J., S.G. Leeds, A.C. Dueck, R.J. Gray, N. Wasif, C.-C.H. Stucky, D.W. Northfelt, H.A. Apsey, and B. Pockaj. 2012. The impact of obesity on breast cancer: A retrospective review. *Annals of Surgical Oncology* 19: 3012–3018. doi:10.1245/ s10434-012-2320-8.

- Hancke, K., D. Grubeck, N. Hauser, R. Kreienberg, and J.M. Weiss. 2010. Adipocyte fatty acid-binding protein as a novel prognostic factor in obese breast cancer patients. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 119: 367–367. doi:10.1007/s10549-009-0577-9.
- Hardy, S., G.G. St-Onge, E. Joly, Y. Langelier, and M. Prentki. 2005. Oleate promotes the proliferation of breast cancer cells via the G protein-coupled receptor GPR40. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280: 13285–13291. doi:10.1074/jbc.M410922200.
- Hawsawi, Y., R. El-Gendy, C. Twelves, V. Speirs, and J. Beattie. 2013. Insulin-like growth factor— Oestradiol crosstalk and mammary gland tumourigenesis. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1836: 345–353. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2013.10.005.
- Heim, M.H. 1999. The Jak-STAT pathway: Cytokine signalling from the receptor to the nucleus. *Journal of Receptor and Signal Transduction Research* 19: 75–120. doi:10.3109/10799899909036638.
- Heldring, N., A. Pike, S. Andersson, J. Matthews, G. Cheng, J. Hartman, M. Tujague, A. Ström, E. Treuter, M. Warner, and J.-A. Gustafsson. 2007. Estrogen receptors: How do they signal and what are their targets. *Physiological Reviews* 87: 905–931. doi:10.1152/physrev.00026.2006.
- Henderson, B.E., and H.S. Feigelson. 2000. Hormonal carcinogenesis. *Carcinogenesis* 21: 427–433.
- Hernandez, A.V., M. Guarnizo, Y. Miranda, V. Pasupuleti, A. Deshpande, S. Paico, H. Lenti, S. Ganoza, L. Montalvo, P. Thota, and H. Lazaro. 2014. Association between insulin resistance and breast carcinoma: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS One* 9: e99317. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0099317.
- Hoeflich, A., and V.C. Russo. 2015. Physiology and pathophysiology of IGFBP-1 and IGFBP-2— Consensus and dissent on metabolic control and malignant potential. *Best Practice & Research. Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 29: 685–700. doi:10.1016/j.beem.2015.07.002.
- Honma, S., K. Shimodaira, Y. Shimizu, N. Tsuchiya, H. Saito, T. Yanaihara, and T. Okai. 2002. The influence of inflammatory cytokines on estrogen production and cell proliferation in human breast cancer cells. *Endocrine Journal* 49: 371–377.
- Huang, Z., S.E. Hankinson, G.A. Colditz, M.J. Stampfer, D.J. Hunter, J.E. Manson, C.H. Hennekens, B. Rosner, F.E. Speizer, and W.C. Willett. 1997. Dual effects of weight and weight gain on breast cancer risk. *Journal* of the American Medical Association 278: 1407–1411.
- Ishikawa, M., J. Kitayama, and H. Nagawa. 2004. Enhanced expression of leptin and leptin receptor (OB-R) in human breast cancer. *Clinical Cancer Research* 10: 4325–4331. doi:10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-03-0749.
- Iyengar, P., T.P. Combs, S.J. Shah, V. Gouon-Evans, J.W. Pollard, C. Albanese, L. Flanagan, M.P. Tenniswood, C. Guha, M.P. Lisanti, R.G. Pestell, and P.E. Scherer. 2003. Adipocyte-secreted factors

synergistically promote mammary tumorigenesis through induction of anti-apoptotic transcriptional programs and proto-oncogene stabilization. *Oncogene* 22: 6408–6423. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1206737.

- Iyengar, N.M., C.A. Hudis, and A.J. Dannenberg. 2013. Obesity and inflammation: New insights into breast cancer development and progression. *American Society of Clinical Oncology Educational Book. American Society of Clinical Oncology. Meeting* 46–51. doi:10.1200/EdBook_AM.2013.33.46.
- Iyengar, N.M., X.K. Zhou, A. Gucalp, P.G. Morris, L.R. Howe, D.D. Giri, M. Morrow, H. Wang, M. Pollak, L.W. Jones, C.A. Hudis, and A.J. Dannenberg. 2016. Systemic correlates of white adipose tissue inflammation in early-stage breast cancer. *Clinical Cancer Research* 22: 2283–2289. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-15-2239.
- Jackson, J.G., M.F. White, and D. Yee. 1998. Insulin receptor substrate-1 is the predominant signaling molecule activated by insulin-like growth factor-I, insulin, and interleukin-4 in estrogen receptor-positive human breast cancer cells. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273: 9994–10003.
- Jardé, T., F. Caldefie-Chézet, M. Damez, F. Mishellany, F. Penault-Llorca, J. Guillot, and M.P. Vasson. 2008. Leptin and leptin receptor involvement in cancer development: A study on human primary breast carcinoma. *Oncology Reports* 19: 905–911.
- Kadowaki, T., and T. Yamauchi. 2005. Adiponectin and adiponectin receptors. *Endocrine Reviews* 26: 439– 451. doi:10.1210/er.2005-0005.
- Kamel, M., S. Shouman, M. El-Merzebany, G. Kilic, T. Veenstra, M. Saeed, M. Wagih, C. Diaz-Arrastia, D. Patel, and S. Salama. 2012. Effect of tumour necrosis factor-alpha on estrogen metabolic pathways in breast cancer cells. *Journal of Cancer* 3: 310–321. doi:10.7150/jca.4584.
- Kamineni, A., M.L. Anderson, E. White, S.H. Taplin, P. Porter, R. Ballard-Barbash, K. Malone, and D.S.M. Buist. 2013. Body mass index, tumor characteristics, and prognosis following diagnosis of earlystage breast cancer in a mammographically screened population. *Cancer Causes & Control: CCC* 24: 305– 312. doi:10.1007/s10552-012-0115-7.
- Kang, J.-H., B.-Y. Yu, and D.-S. Youn. 2007. Relationship of serum adiponectin and resistin levels with breast cancer risk. *Journal of Korean Medical Science* 22: 117–121. doi:10.3346/jkms.2007.22.1.117.
- Karuna, R., A.G. Holleboom, M.M. Motazacker, J.A. Kuivenhoven, R. Frikke-Schmidt, A. Tybjaerg-Hansen, S. Georgopoulos, M. van Eck, T.J.C. van Berkel, A. von Eckardstein, and K.M. Rentsch. 2011. Plasma levels of 27-hydroxycholesterol in humans and mice with monogenic disturbances of high density lipoprotein metabolism. *Atherosclerosis* 214: 448– 455. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2010.10.042.
- Kaur, B., A. Jørgensen, and A.K. Duttaroy. 2009. Fatty acid uptake by breast cancer cells (MDA-MB-231): Effects of insulin, leptin, adiponectin, and TNFalpha.

Prostaglandins, Leukotrienes, and Essential Fatty Acids 80: 93–99. doi:10.1016/j.plefa.2009.01.002.

- Khaidakov, M., S. Mitra, B.-Y. Kang, X. Wang, S. Kadlubar, G. Novelli, V. Raj, M. Winters, W.C. Carter, and J.L. Mehta. 2011. Oxidized LDL receptor 1 (OLR1) as a possible link between obesity, dyslipidemia and cancer. *PLoS One* 6: e20277. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0020277.
- Khan, S., S. Shukla, S. Sinha, and S.M. Meeran. 2013. Role of adipokines and cytokines in obesity-associated breast cancer: Therapeutic targets. *Cytokine & Growth Factor Reviews* 24: 503–513. doi:10.1016/j. cytogfr.2013.10.001.
- Khandekar, M.J., P. Cohen, and B.M. Spiegelman. 2011. Molecular mechanisms of cancer development in obesity. *Nature Reviews. Cancer* 11: 886–895. doi:10.1038/nrc3174.
- Kim, H.-S., A.R. Ingermann, J. Tsubaki, S.M. Twigg, G.E. Walker, and Y. Oh. 2004. Insulin-like growth factor-binding protein 3 induces caspase-dependent apoptosis through a death receptor-mediated pathway in MCF-7 human breast cancer cells. *Cancer Research* 64: 2229–2237.
- Kim, J., Y.H. Lee, J.H.Y. Park, and M.-K. Sung. 2015. Estrogen deprivation and excess energy supply accelerate 7,12-dimethylbenz(a)anthracene-induced mammary tumor growth in C3H/HeN mice. *Nutrition Research and Practice* 9: 628–636. doi:10.4162/ nrp.2015.9.6.628.
- Kinlaw, W.B., P.W. Baures, L.E. Lupien, W.L. Davis, and N.B. Kuemmerle. 2016. Fatty acids and breast cancer: Make them on site or have them delivered. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 231: 2128–2141. doi:10.1002/ jcp.25332.
- Korkaya, H., A. Paulson, F. Iovino, and M.S. Wicha. 2008. HER2 regulates the mammary stem/progenitor cell population driving tumorigenesis and invasion. *Oncogene* 27: 6120–6130. doi:10.1038/ onc.2008.207.
- Körner, A., K. Pazaitou-Panayiotou, T. Kelesidis, I. Kelesidis, C.J. Williams, A. Kaprara, J. Bullen, A. Neuwirth, S. Tseleni, N. Mitsiades, W. Kiess, and C.S. Mantzoros. 2007. Total and high-molecularweight adiponectin in breast cancer: In vitro and in vivo studies. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology* and Metabolism 92: 1041–1048. doi:10.1210/ jc.2006-1858.
- Kroenke, C.H., W.Y. Chen, B. Rosner, and M.D. Holmes. 2005. Weight, weight gain, and survival after breast cancer diagnosis. *Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* 23: 1370–1378. doi:10.1200/ JCO.2005.01.079.
- Kumar-Sinha, C., K.W. Ignatoski, M.E. Lippman, S.P. Ethier, and A.M. Chinnaiyan. 2003. Transcriptome analysis of HER2 reveals a molecular connection to fatty acid synthesis. *Cancer Research* 63: 132–139.
- Kurtzman, S.H., K.H. Anderson, Y. Wang, L.J. Miller, M. Renna, M. Stankus, R.R. Lindquist, G. Barrows, and D.L. Kreutzer. 1999. Cytokines in human breast

cancer: IL-1alpha and IL-1beta expression. *Oncology Reports* 6: 65–70.

- Lahmann, P.H., K. Hoffmann, N. Allen, C.H. van Gils, K.-T. Khaw, B. Tehard, F. Berrino, A. Tjønneland, J. Bigaard, A. Olsen, K. Overvad, F. Clavel-Chapelon, G. Nagel, H. Boeing, D. Trichopoulos, G. Economou, G. Bellos, D. Palli, R. Tumino, S. Panico, C. Sacerdote, V. Krogh, P.H.M. Peeters, H.B. Bueno-de-Mesquita, E. Lund, E. Ardanaz, P. Amiano, G. Pera, J.R. Quirós, C. Martínez, M.J. Tormo, E. Wirfält, G. Berglund, G. Hallmans, T.J. Key, G. Reeves, S. Bingham, T. Norat, C. Biessy, R. Kaaks, and E. Riboli. 2004. Body size and breast cancer risk: Findings from the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer And Nutrition (EPIC). *International Journal of Cancer* 111: 762–771. doi:10.1002/ijc.20315.
- Lashinger, L.M., L.M. Malone, M.J. McArthur, J.A. Goldberg, E.A. Daniels, A. Pavone, J.K. Colby, N.C. Smith, S.N. Perkins, S.M. Fischer, and S.D. Hursting. 2011. Genetic reduction of insulinlike growth factor-1 mimics the anticancer effects of calorie restriction on cyclooxygenase-2-driven pancreatic neoplasia. *Cancer Prevention Research* (*Philadelphia, Pa.*) 4: 1030–1040. doi:10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-11-0027.
- Lazarus, R., D. Sparrow, and S. Weiss. 1998. Temporal relations between obesity and insulin: Longitudinal data from the Normative Aging Study. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 147: 173–179.
- Lee, J.Y., J. Ye, Z. Gao, H.S. Youn, W.H. Lee, L. Zhao, N. Sizemore, and D.H. Hwang. 2003. Reciprocal modulation of Toll-like receptor-4 signaling pathways involving MyD88 and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/ AKT by saturated and polyunsaturated fatty acids. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278: 37041–37051. doi:10.1074/jbc.M305213200.
- Li, C.I., K.E. Malone, and J.R. Daling. 2006. Interactions between body mass index and hormone therapy and postmenopausal breast cancer risk (United States). *Cancer Causes & Control: CCC* 17: 695–703. doi:10.1007/s10552-005-0001-7.
- Li, Z., Y. Zhou, C. Carter-Su, M.G. Myers, and L. Rui. 2007. SH2B1 enhances leptin signaling by both Janus kinase 2 Tyr813 phosphorylation-dependent and -independent mechanisms. *Molecular Endocrinology* (*Baltimore, Md.*) 21: 2270–2281. doi:10.1210/ me.2007-0111.
- Lin, M.T., C.Y. Juan, K.J. Chang, W.J. Chen, and M.L. Kuo. 2001. IL-6 inhibits apoptosis and retains oxidative DNA lesions in human gastric cancer AGS cells through up-regulation of anti-apoptotic gene mcl-1. *Carcinogenesis* 22: 1947–1953.
- Lindet, C., F. Révillion, V. Lhotellier, L. Hornez, J.-P. Peyrat, and J. Bonneterre. 2012. Relationships between progesterone receptor isoforms and the HER/ ErbB receptors and ligands network in 299 primary breast cancers. *The International Journal of Biological Markers* 27: e111–e117. doi:10.5301/JBM.2012.9198.
- Liu, C., J. Wu, J. Zhu, C. Kuei, J. Yu, J. Shelton, S.W. Sutton, X. Li, S.J. Yun, T. Mirzadegan, C. Mazur,

F. Kamme, and T.W. Lovenberg. 2009. Lactate inhibits lipolysis in fat cells through activation of an orphan G-protein-coupled receptor, GPR81. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284: 2811–2822. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M806409200.

- Llaverias, G., C. Danilo, I. Mercier, K. Daumer, F. Capozza, T.M. Williams, F. Sotgia, M.P. Lisanti, and P.G. Frank. 2011. Role of cholesterol in the development and progression of breast cancer. *The American Journal of Pathology* 178: 402–412. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2010.11.005.
- Lønning, P.E., B.P. Haynes, and M. Dowsett. 2014. Relationship of body mass index with aromatisation and plasma and tissue oestrogen levels in postmenopausal breast cancer patients treated with aromatase inhibitors. *European Journal of Cancer (Oxford, England: 1990)* 1990(50): 1055–1064. doi:10.1016/j. ejca.2014.01.007.
- Lovejoy, J.C. 2003. The menopause and obesity. *Primary Care* 30: 317–325.
- Lukanova, A., E. Lundin, A. Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, P. Muti, A. Mure, S. Rinaldi, L. Dossus, A. Micheli, A. Arslan, P. Lenner, R.E. Shore, V. Krogh, K.L. Koenig, E. Riboli, F. Berrino, G. Hallmans, P. Stattin, P. Toniolo, and R. Kaaks. 2004. Body mass index, circulating levels of sex-steroid hormones, IGF-I and IGF-binding protein-3: A cross-sectional study in healthy women. *European Journal of Endocrinology* 150: 161–171.
- Macciò, A., and C. Madeddu. 2011. Obesity, inflammation, and postmenopausal breast cancer: Therapeutic implications. *ScientificWorldJournal* 11: 2020–2036. doi:10.1100/2011/806787.
- Maddams, J., D. Brewster, A. Gavin, J. Steward, J. Elliott, M. Utley, and H. Møller. 2009. Cancer prevalence in the United Kingdom: Estimates for 2008. *British Journal of Cancer* 101: 541–547. doi:10.1038/sj.bjc.6605148.
- Madeddu, C., G. Gramignano, C. Floris, G. Murenu, G. Sollai, and A. Macciò. 2014. Role of inflammation and oxidative stress in post-menopausal oestrogendependent breast cancer. *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine* 18: 2519–2529. doi:10.1111/ jcmm.12413.
- Maffei, M., J. Halaas, E. Ravussin, R.E. Pratley, G.H. Lee, Y. Zhang, H. Fei, S. Kim, R. Lallone, and S. Ranganathan. 1995. Leptin levels in human and rodent: Measurement of plasma leptin and ob RNA in obese and weight-reduced subjects. *Nature Medicine* 1: 1155–1161.
- Magoffin, D.A., S.R. Weitsman, S.K. Aagarwal, and A.J. Jakimiuk. 1999. Leptin regulation of aromatase activity in adipose stromal cells from regularly cycling women. *Ginekologia Polska* 70: 1–7.
- Mantzoros, C., E. Petridou, N. Dessypris, C. Chavelas, M. Dalamaga, D.M. Alexe, Y. Papadiamantis, C. Markopoulos, E. Spanos, G. Chrousos, and D. Trichopoulos. 2004. Adiponectin and breast cancer risk. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 89: 1102–1107. doi:10.1210/ jc.2003-031804.

- Mauro, L., M. Pellegrino, F. De Amicis, E. Ricchio, F. Giordano, P. Rizza, S. Catalano, D. Bonofiglio, D. Sisci, M.L. Panno, and S. Andò. 2014. Evidences that estrogen receptor α interferes with adiponectin effects on breast cancer cell growth. *Cell Cycle* (*Georgetown, Texas*) 13: 553–564. doi:10.4161/ cc.27455.
- Mauro, L., M. Pellegrino, F. Giordano, E. Ricchio, P. Rizza, F. De Amicis, S. Catalano, D. Bonofiglio, M.L. Panno, and S. Andò. 2015. Estrogen receptor-α drives adiponectin effects on cyclin D1 expression in breast cancer cells. *FASEB Journal* 29: 2150–2160. doi:10.1096/fj.14-262808.
- McCusker, R.H., C. Camacho-Hubner, M.L. Bayne, M.A. Cascieri, and D.R. Clemmons. 1990. Insulinlike growth factor (IGF) binding to human fibroblast and glioblastoma cells: The modulating effect of cell released IGF binding proteins (IGFBPs). *Journal of Cellular Physiology* 144: 244–253. doi:10.1002/ jcp.1041440210.
- McDonnell, D.P., C.-Y. Chang, and E.R. Nelson. 2014a. The estrogen receptor as a mediator of the pathological actions of cholesterol in breast cancer. *Climacteric: The Journal of the International Menopause Society* 17(Suppl 2): 60–65. doi:10.3109/13697137.2014.966 949.
- McDonnell, D.P., S. Park, M.T. Goulet, J. Jasper, S.E. Wardell, C.-Y. Chang, J.D. Norris, J.R. Guyton, and E.R. Nelson. 2014b. Obesity, cholesterol metabolism, and breast cancer pathogenesis. *Cancer Research* 74: 4976–4982. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-14-1756.
- McTiernan, A., K.B. Rajan, S.S. Tworoger, M. Irwin, L. Bernstein, R. Baumgartner, F. Gilliland, F.Z. Stanczyk, Y. Yasui, and R. Ballard-Barbash. 2003. Adiposity and sex hormones in postmenopausal breast cancer survivors. *Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology* 21: 1961–1966. doi:10.1200/ JCO.2003.07.057.
- McTiernan, A., L. Wu, C. Chen, R. Chlebowski, Y. Mossavar-Rahmani, F. Modugno, M.G. Perri, F.Z. Stanczyk, L. Van Horn, C.Y. Wang, and Women's Health Initiative Investigators. 2006. Relation of BMI and physical activity to sex hormones in postmenopausal women. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 14: 1662– 1677. doi:10.1038/oby.2006.191.
- Merdad, A., S. Karim, H.-J. Schulten, M. Jayapal, A. Dallol, A. Buhmeida, F. Al-Thubaity, M.A. GariI, A.G.A. Chaudhary, A.M. Abuzenadah, and M.H. Al-Qahtani. 2015. Transcriptomics profiling study of breast cancer from Kingdom of Saudi Arabia revealed altered expression of Adiponectin and Fatty Acid Binding Protein4: Is lipid metabolism associated with breast cancer? *BMC Genomics* 16(Suppl 1): S11. doi:10.1186/1471-2164-16-S1-S11.
- Miller, W.R., and J. O'Neill. 1987. The importance of local synthesis of estrogen within the breast. *Steroids* 50: 537–548.

- Millikan, R.C., B. Newman, C.-K. Tse, P.G. Moorman, K. Conway, L.G. Dressler, L.V. Smith, M.H. Labbok, J. Geradts, J.T. Bensen, S. Jackson, S. Nyante, C. Livasy, L. Carey, H.S. Earp, and C.M. Perou. 2008. Epidemiology of basal-like breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 109: 123–139. doi:10.1007/s10549-007-9632-6.
- Minatoya, M., G. Kutomi, H. Shima, S. Asakura, S. Otokozawa, H. Ohnishi, H. Akasaka, T. Miura, M. Mori, and K. Hirata. 2014. Relation of serum adiponectin levels and obesity with breast cancer: A Japanese case-control study. *Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention: APJCP* 15: 8325–8330.
- Minokoshi, Y., Y.-B. Kim, O.D. Peroni, L.G.D. Fryer, C. Müller, D. Carling, and B.B. Kahn. 2002. Leptin stimulates fatty-acid oxidation by activating AMPactivated protein kinase. *Nature* 415: 339–343. doi:10.1038/415339a.
- Miyoshi, Y., T. Funahashi, S. Kihara, T. Taguchi, Y. Tamaki, Y. Matsuzawa, and S. Noguchi. 2003. Association of serum adiponectin levels with breast cancer risk. *Clinical Cancer Research* 9: 5699–5704.
- Mohamed-Ali, V., S. Goodrick, A. Rawesh, D.R. Katz, J.M. Miles, J.S. Yudkin, S. Klein, and S.W. Coppack. 1997. Subcutaneous adipose tissue releases interleukin-6, but not tumor necrosis factor-alpha, in vivo. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 82: 4196–4200. doi:10.1210/jcem.82.12.4450.
- Monk, J.M., H.F. Turk, D.M. Liddle, A.A. De Boer, K.A. Power, D.W.L. Ma, and L.E. Robinson. 2014. n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and mechanisms to mitigate inflammatory paracrine signaling in obesityassociated breast cancer. *Nutrients* 6: 4760–4793. doi:10.3390/nu6114760.
- Morad, V., A. Abrahamsson, and C. Dabrosin. 2014. Estradiol affects extracellular leptin:adiponectin ratio in human breast tissue in vivo. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 99: 3460–3467. doi:10.1210/jc.2014-1129.
- Morris, D.L., and L. Rui. 2009. Recent advances in understanding leptin signaling and leptin resistance. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 297: E1247–E1259. doi:10.1152/ ajpendo.00274.2009.
- Morris, P.G., C.A. Hudis, D. Giri, M. Morrow, D.J. Falcone, X.K. Zhou, B. Du, E. Brogi, C.B. Crawford, L. Kopelovich, K. Subbaramaiah, and A.J. Dannenberg. 2011. Inflammation and increased aromatase expression occur in the breast tissue of obese women with breast cancer. *Cancer Prevention Research (Philadelphia, Pa.)* 4: 1021–1029. doi:10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-11-0110.
- Mueller, S.O., and K.S. Korach. 2001. Estrogen receptors and endocrine diseases: Lessons from estrogen receptor knockout mice. *Current Opinion in Pharmacology* 1: 613–619.
- Nakayama, S., Y. Miyoshi, H. Ishihara, and S. Noguchi. 2008. Growth-inhibitory effect of adiponectin via adiponectin receptor 1 on human breast cancer cells

through inhibition of S-phase entry without inducing apoptosis. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 112: 405–410. doi:10.1007/s10549-007-9874-3.

- Nam, S., S. Park, H.S. Park, S. Kim, J.Y. Kim, and S.I. Kim. 2016. Association between insulin resistance and luminal B subtype breast cancer in postmenopausal women. *Medicine (Baltimore)* 95: e2825. doi:10.1097/MD.00000000002825.
- Navarro-Tito, N., A. Soto-Guzman, L. Castro-Sanchez, R. Martinez-Orozco, and E.P. Salazar. 2010. Oleic acid promotes migration on MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells through an arachidonic acid-dependent pathway. *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology* 42: 306–317. doi:10.1016/j.biocel. 2009.11.010.
- Nechuta, S., W.Y. Chen, H. Cai, E.M. Poole, M.L. Kwan, S.W. Flatt, R.E. Patterson, J.P. Pierce, B.J. Caan, and X. Ou Shu. 2016. A pooled analysis of post-diagnosis lifestyle factors in association with late estrogenreceptor-positive breast cancer prognosis. *International Journal of Cancer* 138: 2088–2097. doi:10.1002/ijc.29940.
- Nelson, E.R., S.E. Wardell, J.S. Jasper, S. Park, S. Suchindran, M.K. Howe, N.J. Carver, R.V. Pillai, P.M. Sullivan, V. Sondhi, M. Umetani, J. Geradts, and D.P. McDonnell. 2013. 27-Hydroxycholesterol links hypercholesterolemia and breast cancer pathophysiology. *Science* 342: 1094–1098. doi:10.1126/ science.1241908.
- Oh, S.W., C.-Y. Park, E.S. Lee, Y.S. Yoon, E.S. Lee, S.S. Park, Y. Kim, N.J. Sung, Y.H. Yun, K.S. Lee, H.S. Kang, Y. Kwon, and J. Ro. 2011. Adipokines, insulin resistance, metabolic syndrome, and breast cancer recurrence: A cohort study. *Breast Cancer Research: BCR* 13: R34. doi:10.1186/bcr2856.
- Ota, D.M., L.A. Jones, G.L. Jackson, P.M. Jackson, K. Kemp, and D. Bauman. 1986. Obesity, non-proteinbound estradiol levels, and distribution of estradiol in the sera of breast cancer patients. *Cancer* 57: 558–562.
- Ozbay, T., and R. Nahta. 2008. A novel unidirectional cross-talk from the insulin-like growth factor-I receptor to leptin receptor in human breast cancer cells. *Molecular Cancer Research: MCR* 6: 1052–1058. doi:10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-07-2126.
- Pantschenko, A.G., I. Pushkar, K.H. Anderson, Y. Wang, L.J. Miller, S.H. Kurtzman, G. Barrows, and D.L. Kreutzer. 2003. The interleukin-1 family of cytokines and receptors in human breast cancer: Implications for tumor progression. *International Journal of Oncology* 23: 269–284.
- Papanikolaou, V., N. Stefanou, S. Dubos, I. Papathanasiou, M. Palianopoulou, V. Valiakou, and A. Tsezou. 2015. Synergy of leptin/STAT3 with HER2 receptor induces tamoxifen resistance in breast cancer cells through regulation of apoptosis-related genes. *Cellular Oncology (Dordrecht)* 38: 155–164. doi:10.1007/ s13402-014-0213-5.
- Park, S., C.-Y. Chang, R. Safi, X. Liu, R. Baldi, J.S. Jasper, G.R. Anderson, T. Liu, J.C. Rathmell, M.W. Dewhirst,

K.C. Wood, J.W. Locasale, and D.P. McDonnell. 2016. ERR α -regulated lactate metabolism contributes to resistance to targeted therapies in breast cancer. *Cell Reports* 15: 323–335. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2016. 03.026.

- Pathak, D.R., and A.S. Whittemore. 1992. Combined effects of body size, parity, and menstrual events on breast cancer incidence in seven countries. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 135: 153–168.
- Peacock, S.L., E. White, J.R. Daling, L.F. Voigt, and K.E. Malone. 1999. Relation between obesity and breast cancer in young women. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 149: 339–346.
- Peck, B., Z.T. Schug, Q. Zhang, B. Dankworth, D.T. Jones, E. Smethurst, R. Patel, S. Mason, M. Jiang, R. Saunders, M. Howell, R. Mitter, B. Spencer-Dene, G. Stamp, L. McGarry, D. James, E. Shanks, E.O. Aboagye, S.E. Critchlow, H.Y. Leung, A.L. Harris, M.J.O. Wakelam, E. Gottlieb, and A. Schulze. 2016. Inhibition of fatty acid desaturation is detrimental to cancer cell survival in metabolically compromised environments. *Cancer & Metabolism* 4: 6. doi:10.1186/s40170-016-0146-8.
- Peiró, G., E. Adrover, L. Sánchez-Tejada, E. Lerma, M. Planelles, J. Sánchez-Payá, F.I. Aranda, D. Giner, and F.J. Gutiérrez-Aviñó. 2011. Increased insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor mRNA expression predicts poor survival in immunophenotypes of early breast carcinoma. *Modern Pathology: An Official Journal of the United States and Canadian Academy of Pathology, Inc.* 24: 201–208. doi:10.1038/modpathol.2010.191.
- Pfeiler, G.H., C. Buechler, M. Neumeier, A. Schäffler, G. Schmitz, O. Ortmann, and O. Treeck. 2008. Adiponectin effects on human breast cancer cells are dependent on 17-beta estradiol. *Oncology Reports* 19: 787–793.
- Pfeiler, G., R. Königsberg, P. Hadji, F. Fitzal, M. Maroske, G. Dressel-Ban, J. Zellinger, R. Exner, M. Seifert, C. Singer, M. Gnant, and P. Dubsky. 2013. Impact of body mass index on estradiol depletion by aromatase inhibitors in postmenopausal women with early breast cancer. *British Journal of Cancer* 109: 1522–1527. doi:10.1038/bjc.2013.499.
- Pfeilschifter, J., R. Köditz, M. Pfohl, and H. Schatz. 2002. Changes in proinflammatory cytokine activity after menopause. *Endocrine Reviews* 23: 90–119. doi:10.1210/edrv.23.1.0456.
- Phoenix, K.N., F. Vumbaca, M.M. Fox, R. Evans, and K.P. Claffey. 2010. Dietary energy availability affects primary and metastatic breast cancer and metformin efficacy. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 123: 333–344. doi:10.1007/s10549-009-0647-z.
- Picon-Ruiz, M., C. Pan, K. Drews-Elger, K. Jang, A.H. Besser, D. Zhao, C. Morata-Tarifa, M. Kim, T.A. Ince, D.J. Azzam, S.A. Wander, B. Wang, B. Ergonul, R.H. Datar, R.J. Cote, G.A. Howard, D. El-Ashry, P. Torné-Poyatos, J.A. Marchal, and J.M. Slingerland. 2016. Interactions between adipocytes and breast cancer cells stimulate cytokine production and drive Src/Sox2/miR-302b-mediated

malignant progression. *Cancer Research* 76: 491–504. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-15-0927.

- Pierobon, M., and C.L. Frankenfeld. 2013. Obesity as a risk factor for triple-negative breast cancers: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 137: 307–314. doi:10.1007/ s10549-012-2339-3.
- Playdon, M.C., M.B. Bracken, T.B. Sanft, J.A. Ligibel, M. Harrigan, and M.L. Irwin. 2015. Weight gain after breast cancer diagnosis and all-cause mortality: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 107: djv275. doi:10.1093/ jnci/djv275.
- Pollak, M.N. 1998. Endocrine effects of IGF-I on normal and transformed breast epithelial cells: Potential relevance to strategies for breast cancer treatment and prevention. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 47: 209–217.
- Pollak, M. 2008. Insulin and insulin-like growth factor signalling in neoplasia. *Nature Reviews. Cancer* 8: 915–928. doi:10.1038/nrc2536.
- Pollenz, R.S. 2002. The mechanism of AH receptor protein down-regulation (degradation) and its impact on AH receptor-mediated gene regulation. *Chemico-Biological Interactions* 141: 41–61.
- Porta, R., A. Blancafort, G. Casòliva, M. Casas, J. Dorca, M. Buxo, G. Viñas, G. Oliveras, and T. Puig. 2014. Fatty acid synthase expression is strongly related to menopause in early-stage breast cancer patients. *Menopause (New York, N.Y.)* 21: 188–191. doi:10.1097/GME.0b013e31829d17dc.
- Prosperi, J.R., and F.M. Robertson. 2006. Cyclooxygenase-2 directly regulates gene expression of P450 Cyp19 aromatase promoter regions pII, pI.3 and pI.7 and estradiol production in human breast tumor cells. *Prostaglandins & Other Lipid Mediators* 81: 55–70. doi:10.1016/j.prostaglandins.2006.07.003.
- Protani, M., M. Coory, and J.H. Martin. 2010. Effect of obesity on survival of women with breast cancer: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 123: 627–635. doi:10.1007/ s10549-010-0990-0.
- Puig, T., A. Vázquez-Martín, J. Relat, J. Pétriz, J.A. Menéndez, R. Porta, G. Casals, P.F. Marrero, D. Haro, J. Brunet, and R. Colomer. 2008. Fatty acid metabolism in breast cancer cells: Differential inhibitory effects of epigallocatechin gallate (EGCG) and C75. Breast Cancer Research and Treatment 109: 471–479. doi:10.1007/s10549-007-9678-5.
- Purohit, A., D.Y. Wang, M.W. Ghilchik, and M.J. Reed. 1996. Regulation of aromatase and sulphatase in breast tumour cells. *The Journal of Endocrinology* 150(Suppl): S65–S71.
- Purohit, A., S.P. Newman, and M.J. Reed. 2002. The role of cytokines in regulating estrogen synthesis: Implications for the etiology of breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research: BCR* 4: 65–69.
- Qian, Y., D. Shi, J. Qiu, F. Zhu, J. Qian, S. He, Y. Shu, Y. Yin, and X. Chen. 2015. ObRb downregulation increases breast cancer cell sensitivity to tamoxifen.

Tumour Biology: The Journal of the International Society for Oncodevelopmental Biology and Medicine 36: 6813–6821. doi:10.1007/s13277-015-3375-5.

- Railo, M.J., K. von Smitten, and F. Pekonen. 1994. The prognostic value of insulin-like growth factor-I in breast cancer patients. Results of a follow-up study on 126 patients. *European Journal of Cancer (Oxford, England: 1990)* 30A: 307–311.
- Reed, M.J., L. Topping, N.G. Coldham, A. Purohit, M.W. Ghilchik, and V.H. James. 1993. Control of aromatase activity in breast cancer cells: The role of cytokines and growth factors. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 44: 589–596.
- Renehan, A.G., J. Frystyk, and A. Flyvbjerg. 2006. Obesity and cancer risk: The role of the insulin-IGF axis. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism: TEM* 17: 328–336. doi:10.1016/j.tem.2006.08.006.
- Renehan, A.G., M. Tyson, M. Egger, R.F. Heller, and M. Zwahlen. 2008. Body-mass index and incidence of cancer: A systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective observational studies. *Lancet (London, England)* 371: 569–578. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60269-X.
- Révillion, F., M. Charlier, V. Lhotellier, L. Hornez, S. Giard, M.-C. Baranzelli, J. Djiane, and J.-P. Peyrat. 2006. Messenger RNA expression of leptin and leptin receptors and their prognostic value in 322 human primary breast cancers. *Clinical Cancer Research* 12: 2088–2094. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-05-1904.
- Richards, J.A., T.A. Petrel, and R.W. Brueggemeier. 2002. Signaling pathways regulating aromatase and cyclooxygenases in normal and malignant breast cells. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 80: 203–212.
- Robinson, P.J., R.J. Bell, and S.R. Davis. 2014. Obesity is associated with a poorer prognosis in women with hormone receptor positive breast cancer. *Maturitas* 79: 279–286. doi:10.1016/j.maturitas.2014.07.004.
- Rock, C.L., S.W. Flatt, G.A. Laughlin, E.B. Gold, C.A. Thomson, L. Natarajan, L.A. Jones, B.J. Caan, M.L. Stefanick, R.A. Hajek, W.K. Al-Delaimy, F.Z. Stanczyk, J.P. Pierce, and Women's Healthy Eating and Living Study Group. 2008. Reproductive steroid hormones and recurrence-free survival in women with a history of breast cancer. *Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention* 17: 614–620. doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-07-0761.
- Rock, C.L., C. Doyle, W. Demark-Wahnefried, J. Meyerhardt, K.S. Courneya, A.L. Schwartz, E.V. Bandera, K.K. Hamilton, B. Grant, M. McCullough, T. Byers, and T. Gansler. 2012. Nutrition and physical activity guidelines for cancer survivors. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians* 62: 243–274. doi:10.3322/caac.21142.
- Romero-Figueroa, M.S., J.J. Garduño-García, J. Duarte-Mote, G. Matute-González, A. Gómez-Villanueva, and J. De la Cruz-Vargas. 2013. Insulin and leptin levels in obese patients with and without breast cancer. *Clinical Breast Cancer* 13: 482–485. doi:10.1016/j. clbc.2013.08.001.

- Rose, D.P., and J.M. Connolly. 1999. Omega-3 fatty acids as cancer chemopreventive agents. *Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 83: 217–244.
- Rose, D.P., and L. Vona-Davis. 2014. Biochemical and molecular mechanisms for the association between obesity, chronic inflammation, and breast cancer. *BioFactors (Oxford, England)* 40: 1–12. doi:10.1002/ biof.1109.
- Rossouw, J.E., G.L. Anderson, R.L. Prentice, A.Z. LaCroix, C. Kooperberg, M.L. Stefanick, R.D. Jackson, S.A.A. Beresford, B.V. Howard, K.C. Johnson, J.M. Kotchen, J. Ockene, and Writing Group for the Women's Health Initiative Investigators. 2002. Risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin in healthy postmenopausal women: Principal results from the Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 288: 321–333.
- Salisbury, T.B., G.Z. Morris, J.K. Tomblin, A.R. Chaudhry, C.R. Cook, and N. Santanam. 2013. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor ligands inhibit IGF-II and adipokine stimulated breast cancer cell proliferation. *ISRN Endocrinology* 2013: 104850. doi:10.1155/2013/104850.
- Samarajeewa, N.U., F. Yang, M.M. Docanto, M. Sakurai, K.M. McNamara, H. Sasano, S.B. Fox, E.R. Simpson, and K.A. Brown. 2013. HIF-1α stimulates aromatase expression driven by prostaglandin E2 in breast adipose stroma. *Breast Cancer Research: BCR* 15: R30. doi:10.1186/bcr3410.
- Santen, R., E. Cavalieri, E. Rogan, J. Russo, J. Guttenplan, J. Ingle, and W. Yue. 2009. Estrogen mediation of breast tumor formation involves estrogen receptordependent, as well as independent, genotoxic effects. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 1155: 132–140. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2008.03685.x.
- Sasano, H., and N. Harada. 1998. Intratumoral aromatase in human breast, endometrial, and ovarian malignancies. *Endocrine Reviews* 19: 593–607. doi:10.1210/ edrv.19.5.0342.
- Sasano, H., T. Suzuki, T. Nakata, and T. Moriya. 2006. New development in intracrinology of breast carcinoma. *Breast Cancer (Tokyo, Japan)* 13: 129–136.
- Sasser, A.K., N.J. Sullivan, A.W. Studebaker, L.F. Hendey, A.E. Axel, and B.M. Hall. 2007. Interleukin-6 is a potent growth factor for ER-alpha-positive human breast cancer. *FASEB Journal* 21: 3763–3770. doi:10.1096/fj.07-8832com.
- Schapira, D.V., N.B. Kumar, and G.H. Lyman. 1991. Obesity, body fat distribution, and sex hormones in breast cancer patients. *Cancer* 67: 2215–2218.
- Scott, M.M., J.L. Lachey, S.M. Sternson, C.E. Lee, C.F. Elias, J.M. Friedman, and J.K. Elmquist. 2009. Leptin targets in the mouse brain. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology* 514: 518–532. doi:10.1002/ cne.22025.
- Serna-Marquez, N., S. Villegas-Comonfort, O. Galindo-Hernandez, N. Navarro-Tito, A. Millan, and E.P. Salazar. 2013. Role of LOXs and COX-2 on FAK activation and cell migration induced by linoleic acid in MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells. *Cellular*

Oncology (Dordrecht) 36: 65–77. doi:10.1007/s13402-012-0114-4.

- Shi, H., M.V. Kokoeva, K. Inouye, I. Tzameli, H. Yin, and J.S. Flier. 2006. TLR4 links innate immunity and fatty acid-induced insulin resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116: 3015–3025. doi:10.1172/ JCI28898.
- Shimizu, C., T. Hasegawa, Y. Tani, F. Takahashi, M. Takeuchi, T. Watanabe, M. Ando, N. Katsumata, and Y. Fujiwara. 2004. Expression of insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor in primary breast cancer: Immunohistochemical analysis. *Human Pathology* 35: 1537–1542.
- Simone, V., M. D'Avenia, A. Argentiero, C. Felici, F.M. Rizzo, G. De Pergola, and F. Silvestris. 2016. Obesity and breast cancer: Molecular interconnections and potential clinical applications. *The Oncologist* 21: 404–417. doi:10.1634/ theoncologist.2015-0351.
- Simpson, E.R., G.E. Ackerman, M.E. Smith, and C.R. Mendelson. 1981. Estrogen formation in stromal cells of adipose tissue of women: Induction by glucocorticosteroids. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences of the United States of America 78: 5690–5694.
- Slattery, M.L., K. Curtin, C. Sweeney, R.K. Wolff, R.N. Baumgartner, K.B. Baumgartner, A.R. Giuliano, and T. Byers. 2008. Modifying effects of IL-6 polymorphisms on body size-associated breast cancer risk. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)* 16: 339–347. doi:10.1038/ oby.2007.44.
- Soto-Guzman, A., N. Navarro-Tito, L. Castro-Sanchez, R. Martinez-Orozco, and E.P. Salazar. 2010. Oleic acid promotes MMP-9 secretion and invasion in breast cancer cells. *Clinical & Experimental Metastasis* 27: 505–515. doi:10.1007/s10585-010-9340-1.
- Stebbing, J., A. Sharma, B. North, T.J. Athersuch, A. Zebrowski, D. Pchejetski, R.C. Coombes, J.K. Nicholson, and H.C. Keun. 2012. A metabolic phenotyping approach to understanding relationships between metabolic syndrome and breast tumour responses to chemotherapy. *Annals of Oncology* 23: 860–866. doi:10.1093/annonc/mdr347.
- Subbaramaiah, K., L.R. Howe, P. Bhardwaj, B. Du, C. Gravaghi, R.K. Yantiss, X.K. Zhou, V.A. Blaho, T. Hla, P. Yang, L. Kopelovich, C.A. Hudis, and A.J. Dannenberg. 2011. Obesity is associated with inflammation and elevated aromatase expression in the mouse mammary gland. *Cancer Prevention Research* (*Philadelphia, Pa.*) 4: 329–346. doi:10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-10-0381.
- Subbaramaiah, K., P.G. Morris, X.K. Zhou, M. Morrow, B. Du, D. Giri, L. Kopelovich, C.A. Hudis, and A.J. Dannenberg. 2012. Increased levels of COX-2 and prostaglandin E2 contribute to elevated aromatase expression in inflamed breast tissue of obese women. *Cancer Discovery* 2: 356–365. doi:10.1158/2159-8290.CD-11-0241.

- Subbaramaiah, K., E. Sue, P. Bhardwaj, B. Du, C.A. Hudis, D. Giri, L. Kopelovich, X.K. Zhou, and A.J. Dannenberg. 2013. Dietary polyphenols suppress elevated levels of proinflammatory mediators and aromatase in the mammary gland of obese mice. *Cancer Prevention Research (Philadelphia, Pa.)* 6: 886–897. doi:10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-13-0140.
- Sulkowska, M., J. Golaszewska, A. Wincewicz, M. Koda, M. Baltaziak, and S. Sulkowski. 2006. Leptin—From regulation of fat metabolism to stimulation of breast cancer growth. *Pathology & Oncology Research: POR* 12: 69–72. doi:PAOR.2006.12.2.0069.
- Tan, J., E. Buache, M.-P. Chenard, N. Dali-Youcef, and M.-C. Rio. 2011. Adipocyte is a non-trivial, dynamic partner of breast cancer cells. *The International Journal of Developmental Biology* 55: 851–859. doi:10.1387/ijdb.113365jt.
- Tan, A., Y. Dang, G. Chen, and Z. Mo. 2015. Overexpression of the fat mass and obesity associated gene (FTO) in breast cancer and its clinical implications. *International Journal of Clinical and Experimental Pathology* 8: 13405–13410.
- Thivat, E., S. Thérondel, O. Lapirot, C. Abrial, P. Gimbergues, E. Gadéa, E. Planchat, F. Kwiatkowski, M.A. Mouret-Reynier, P. Chollet, and X. Durando. 2010. Weight change during chemotherapy changes the prognosis in non metastatic breast cancer for the worse. *BMC Cancer* 10: 648. doi:10.1186/ 1471-2407-10-648.
- Toft, D.J., and V.L. Cryns. 2011. Minireview: Basal-like breast cancer: From molecular profiles to targeted therapies. *Molecular Endocrinology (Baltimore, Md.)* 25: 199–211. doi:10.1210/me.2010-0164.
- Tomblin, J.K., and T.B. Salisbury. 2014. Insulin like growth factor 2 regulation of aryl hydrocarbon receptor in MCF-7 breast cancer cells. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 443: 1092– 1096. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2013.12.112.
- Toniolo, P.G., M. Levitz, A. Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, S. Banerjee, K.L. Koenig, R.E. Shore, P. Strax, and B.S. Pasternack. 1995. A prospective study of endogenous estrogens and breast cancer in postmenopausal women. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 87: 190–197.
- Toropainen, E.M., P.K. Lipponen, and K.J. Syrjanen. 1995. Expression of insulin-like growth factor II in female breast cancer as related to established prognostic factors and long-term prognosis. *Anticancer Research* 15: 2669–2674.
- Tsuchida, A., T. Yamauchi, Y. Ito, Y. Hada, T. Maki, S. Takekawa, J. Kamon, M. Kobayashi, R. Suzuki, K. Hara, N. Kubota, Y. Terauchi, P. Froguel, J. Nakae, M. Kasuga, D. Accili, K. Tobe, K. Ueki, R. Nagai, and T. Kadowaki. 2004. Insulin/Foxo1 pathway regulates expression levels of adiponectin receptors and adiponectin sensitivity. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 30817–30822. doi:10.1074/jbc.M402367200.
- Turner, B.C., B.G. Haffty, L. Narayanan, J. Yuan, P.A. Havre, A.A. Gumbs, L. Kaplan, J.L. Burgaud,

D. Carter, R. Baserga, and P.M. Glazer. 1997. Insulinlike growth factor-I receptor overexpression mediates cellular radioresistance and local breast cancer recurrence after lumpectomy and radiation. *Cancer Research* 57: 3079–3083.

- Tworoger, S.S., A.H. Eliassen, T. Kelesidis, G.A. Colditz, W.C. Willett, C.S. Mantzoros, and S.E. Hankinson. 2007. Plasma adiponectin concentrations and risk of incident breast cancer. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 92: 1510–1516. doi:10.1210/jc.2006-1975.
- Uysal, K.T., S.M. Wiesbrock, M.W. Marino, and G.S. Hotamisligil. 1997. Protection from obesityinduced insulin resistance in mice lacking TNF-alpha function. *Nature* 389: 610–614. doi:10.1038/39335.
- Valle, A., J. Sastre-Serra, J. Oliver, and P. Roca. 2011. Chronic leptin treatment sensitizes MCF-7 breast cancer cells to estrogen. *Cellular Physiology and Biochemistry. International Journal of Experimental Cellular Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology* 28: 823–832. doi:10.1159/000335796.
- van Kruijsdijk, R.C.M., E. van der Wall, and F.L.J. Visseren. 2009. Obesity and cancer: The role of dysfunctional adipose tissue. *Cancer Epidemiology*, *Biomarkers & Prevention* 18: 2569–2578. doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-09-0372.
- Vandeweyer, E., and D. Hertens. 2002. Quantification of glands and fat in breast tissue: An experimental determination. *Annals of Anatomy* 184: 181–184. doi:10.1016/S0940-9602(02)80016-4.
- Vedin, L.-L., S.A. Lewandowski, P. Parini, J.-A. Gustafsson, and K.R. Steffensen. 2009. The oxysterol receptor LXR inhibits proliferation of human breast cancer cells. *Carcinogenesis* 30: 575–579. doi:10.1093/carcin/bgp029.
- Vigushin, D.M., Y. Dong, L. Inman, N. Peyvandi, J.P. Alao, C. Sun, S. Ali, E.J. Niesor, C.L. Bentzen, and R.C. Coombes. 2004. The nuclear oxysterol receptor LXRalpha is expressed in the normal human breast and in breast cancer. *Medical Oncology* (*Northwood, London, England*) 21: 123–131. doi:10.1385/MO:21:2:123.
- Vona-Davis, L., and D.P. Rose. 2013. The obesityinflammation-eicosanoid axis in breast cancer. *Journal* of Mammary Gland Biology and Neoplasia 18: 291– 307. doi:10.1007/s10911-013-9299-z.
- Vozarova, B., C. Weyer, K. Hanson, P.A. Tataranni, C. Bogardus, and R.E. Pratley. 2001. Circulating interleukin-6 in relation to adiposity, insulin action, and insulin secretion. *Obesity Research* 9: 414–417. doi:10.1038/oby.2001.54.
- Vrieling, A., K. Buck, R. Kaaks, and J. Chang-Claude. 2010. Adult weight gain in relation to breast cancer risk by estrogen and progesterone receptor status: A meta-analysis. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 123: 641–649. doi:10.1007/s10549-010-1116-4.
- Wang, Z., X. Zhang, P. Shen, B.W. Loggie, Y. Chang, and T.F. Deuel. 2005. Identification, cloning, and expression of human estrogen receptor-alpha36, a novel vari-

ant of human estrogen receptor-alpha66. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 336: 1023–1027. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.08.226.

- Wang, J., D.-L. Yang, Z.-Z. Chen, and B.-F. Gou. 2016. Associations of body mass index with cancer incidence among populations, genders, and menopausal status: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Cancer Epidemiology* 42: 1–8. doi:10.1016/j.canep.2016. 02.010.
- Weisberg, S.P., D. McCann, M. Desai, M. Rosenbaum, R.L. Leibel, and A.W. Ferrante. 2003. Obesity is associated with macrophage accumulation in adipose tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112: 1796–1808. doi:10.1172/JCI19246.
- Wolowczuk, I., C. Verwaerde, O. Viltart, A. Delanoye, M. Delacre, B. Pot, and C. Grangette. 2008. Feeding our immune system: Impact on metabolism. *Clinical* & *Developmental Immunology* 2008: 639803. doi:10.1155/2008/639803.
- Won, H.S., Y.A. Kim, J.S. Lee, E.K. Jeon, H.J. An, D.S. Sun, Y.H. Ko, and J.S. Kim. 2013. Soluble interleukin-6 receptor is a prognostic marker for relapsefree survival in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer. *Cancer Investigation* 31: 516–521. doi:10.310 9/07357907.2013.826239.
- Wu, Q., T. Ishikawa, R. Sirianni, H. Tang, J.G. McDonald,
 I.S. Yuhanna, B. Thompson, L. Girard, C. Mineo,
 R.A. Brekken, M. Umetani, D.M. Euhus, Y. Xie, and
 P.W. Shaul. 2013. 27-Hydroxycholesterol promotes cell-autonomous, ER-positive breast cancer growth. *Cell Reports* 5: 637–645. doi:10.1016/j.
 celrep.2013.10.006.
- Yao-Borengasser, A., B. Monzavi-Karbassi, R.A. Hedges, L.J. Rogers, S.A. Kadlubar, and T. Kieber-Emmons. 2015. Adipocyte hypoxia promotes epithelialmesenchymal transition-related gene expression and estrogen receptor-negative phenotype in breast cancer cells. *Oncology Reports* 33: 2689–2694. doi:10.3892/ or.2015.3880.
- Ye, J., J. Jia, S. Dong, C. Zhang, S. Yu, L. Li, C. Mao, D. Wang, J. Chen, and G. Yuan. 2014. Circulating adi-

ponectin levels and the risk of breast cancer: A metaanalysis. *European Journal of Cancer Prevention* 23: 158–165. doi:10.1097/CEJ.0b013e328364f293.

- Yerushalmi, R., K.A. Gelmon, S. Leung, D. Gao, M. Cheang, M. Pollak, G. Turashvili, B.C. Gilks, and H. Kennecke. 2012. Insulin-like growth factor receptor (IGF-1R) in breast cancer subtypes. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 132: 131–142. doi:10.1007/ s10549-011-1529-8.
- Yonezawa, T., K. Katoh, and Y. Obara. 2004. Existence of GPR40 functioning in a human breast cancer cell line, MCF-7. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 314: 805–809.
- Yoon, J.-H., J.K. Park, S.S. Oh, K.-H. Lee, S.-K. Kim, I.-J. Cho, J.-K. Kim, H.-T. Kang, S.G. Ahn, J.-W. Lee, S.-H. Lee, A. Eom, J.-Y. Kim, S.V. Ahn, and S.B. Koh. 2011. The ratio of serum leptin to adiponectin provides adjunctive information to the risk of metabolic syndrome beyond the homeostasis model assessment insulin resistance: The Korean Genomic Rural Cohort Study. *Clinica Chimica Acta: International Journal of Clinical Chemistry* 412: 2199–2205. doi:10.1016/j. cca.2011.08.003.
- Yue, W., J.-P. Wang, Y. Li, W.P. Bocchinfuso, K.S. Korach, P.D. Devanesan, E. Rogan, E. Cavalieri, and R.J. Santen. 2005. Tamoxifen versus aromatase inhibitors for breast cancer prevention. *Clinical Cancer Research* 11: 925s–930s.
- Zhang, G.J., and I. Adachi. 1999. Serum interleukin-6 levels correlate to tumor progression and prognosis in metastatic breast carcinoma. *Anticancer Research* 19: 1427–1432.
- Zhang, X.-T., L. Ding, L.-G. Kang, and Z.-Y. Wang. 2012. Involvement of ER-α36, Src, EGFR and STAT5 in the biphasic estrogen signaling of ER-negative breast cancer cells. *Oncology Reports* 27: 2057–2065. doi:10.3892/or.2012.1722.
- Zhou, W., S. Guo, and R.R. Gonzalez-Perez. 2011. Leptin pro-angiogenic signature in breast cancer is linked to IL-1 signalling. *British Journal of Cancer* 104: 128– 137. doi:10.1038/sj.bjc.6606013.

Lipotoxicity in Obesity: Benefit of Olive Oil

26

Saad Elias, Sbeit Wisam, Arraf Luai, Barhoum Massad, and Assy Nimer

Abstract

The clinical implication of Lipotoxicity in obesity derives primarily from its potential to progress to insulin resistance, endothelial dysfunction and atherosclerosis. Olive oil rich diet decrease accumulation of triglyceride in the liver, improved postprandial triglyceride levels, improve glucose and GLP-1 response in insulin resistant subjects, and up regulate GLUT-2 expression in the liver. The exact molecular mechanism is unknown but, decreasing NFkB activation, decreasing LDL oxidation and improving insulin resistance by less production of inflammatory cytokines (TNF-a, IL-6) and improvement of kinases JNK-mediated phosphorylation of IRS-1 are the principle mechanisms. The beneficial effect of the Mediterranean diet derived from monounsaturated fatty acids (MUFA), mainly from olive oil. In this review we document lipotoxicity in obesity and the benefit of olive oil.

Keywords

Lipotoxicity • Insulin resistance • Inflammation • Endothelial dysfunction

Atherosclerosis • Obesity • Steatohepatitis • Fatty liver • Olive oil

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017

A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5_26

S. Elias • S. Wisam

A. Luai • B. Massad

A. Nimer, Prof (🖂)

Department Internal Medicine A, Galilee Medical Center, Faculty of medicine at Bar Ilan University, Safed, Israel e-mail: NimerA@gmc.gov.il

1 Introduction

Obesity reduce life expectancy of up to 7 years compared with normal weight individuals and predict the future development of metabolic syndrome, Diabetes (T2DM), and cardiovascular disease (Freedman 2011). Excess adiposity and poor cardiorespiratory fitness drive the epidemic of T2DM and early cardio vascular disease (Peters et al. 2003).

Cardiovascular complications are the main cause of morbidity and mortality in obese, insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM). Complications can be divided in micro vascular (retinopathy, neuropathy, nephropathy) and macrovascular (atherosclerosis, CAD, PVD, and Stroke). Multiple mechanisms contribute to these clinical outcomes including hyperglycemia, hyperinsulinemia, insulin résistance, inflammation, change in circulating adipokines, and alteration in intracellular signaling pathway. Increased circulating concentration of lipids and altered tissue metabolism of lipids is consistent feature of this prevalent condition and contribute importantly to cardiovascular complications.

2 Lipotoxicity

Lipotoxicity is the diverse effect of fatty acid accumulation in non-adipose tissue, the liver, muscle, pancreatic beta-cell, cardiac and arteries are the main targets. The term was coined by Unger to describe the deleterious effects of tissue fat accumulation on glucose metabolism; however the term has assumed added significance (Kashyap et al. 2003).

Mechanism of Toxicity: Spectroscopic studies by MRI have demonstrated that intra myocellular and intrahepatic fat accumulations are closely associated with organ specific insulin resistance by impairing insulin signaling and multiple intracellular steps of glucose metabolism (Mayerson et al. 2002; Belfort et al. 2006; Miyazaki et al. 2002; Bajaj et al. 2003). The deleterious effect of increase intracellular fat on insulin sensitivity is supported by the work of Kim et al. who over expressed lipoprotein lipase in muscle and or liver in mice (Kim et al. 2001). Plasma NEFA elevation by lipid infusion also increased intramyocellular diacylglycerol, a potent activator of protein kinase C (PKC) isoforms, which inhibits insulin signaling through serine phosphorylation of IRS-1 (Heydrick et al. 1991), were demonstrated in animals and humans (Yu et al. 2002; Itani et al. 2002). Ceramide levels are also increased in muscle and plasma in obese and T2DM individuals, correlating with severity of insulin resistance (Adams et al. 2004; Haus et al. 2009; DeFronzo 2010).

Adiposities have a great ability to adapt to over feeding by means of hypertrophy and hyperplasia. Within this context, adipose tissue must be viewed primary as a protective tissue that store and prevent excessive exposure of other organs to fatty acid (Lefterova and Lazar 2009; Lumeng and Saltiel 2011). Protection from chronic energy supply and access triglyceride accumulation in tissue (liver, pancreatic betacell, muscle) require an extraordinary adaptation by adiposities that involves activation of several inflammatory pathway but at the cost of insulin resistance, the most relevant of this pathway in obesity are the inhibitor kB Kinase/ nuclear factor kB pathway in which FFA active Toll-likereceptor (TLR-4) in macrophage and adiposities. Pharmacologically decreasing plasma FFA levels restores hepatic insulin sensitivity (Lefterova and Lazar 2009; Lumeng and Saltiel 2011; Holland et al. 2011).

2.1 Role of Lipotoxicity in Liver, Muscle, Beta-Cells, Cardiac and Vessel Disease

In Skeletal muscle: Increase plasma FFA concentration impairs insulin signaling and cause skeletal muscle insulin resistance, and increase in intra myocellular lipids (Cusi et al. 2007). Intra myocellular diacylglycerols concentration have been reported to be markedly high, this metabolites impair insulin signaling and activate inflammatory pathway, including certain protein kinas C isoforms and IkB/nuclear factor kB. A decrease in plasma FFA improves rapidly insulin sensitivity (Cusi et al. 2007).

In Pancreatic beta-cell: One-third of obese adults aged >60 have "pre-diabetics" in the USA. Sustained elevation of plasma FFA levels impairs insulin secretion in lean subjects, and in non-diabetic subjects genetically predisposed to develop T2DM (Unger et al. 1801). FFA induced pancreatic bet-cell dysfunction and can be rapidly reversed in these subjects by decreasing the release of FFAs (Cusi et al. 2007).

Liver: Two third of fatty acid delivery are supplies by the adipocytes. In lean subjects insulin resistance can be induced rapidly by a lipid infusion (Barrows and Parks 2006; Belfort et al. 2005). The presence of diabetes is associated with advanced liver disease, cirrhosis, and hepatocellular carcinoma (Harrison 2006; Cusi 2009; Beymer et al. 2003; Porepa et al. 2010; Starley et al. 2010; Okanoue et al. 2011). There is close relationship between obesity, T2DM and non alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) (Ortiz-Lopez et al. 2012). The prevalence of steatohepatitis (NASH) among patients with NAFLD range from 15 to 40% and increases in the presence metabolic syndrome (Beymer et al. 2003; Porepa et al. 2010; Starley et al. 2010; Okanoue et al. 2011; Ortiz-Lopez et al. 2012; Musso et al. 2010; Chitturi et al. 2011). Disease progression from bland steatosis to NASH is associated with mitochondrial dysfunction, endoplasmic reticulum stress, reactive oxygen species formation, and active inflammatory pathway by toxic lipids metabolites such as diacylglycerols, ceramides and others (Choi and Diehl 2008; Gentile and Pagliassotti 2008). Development of severe advanced fibrosis is believed to occur in 10-20% of patients with NASH (Gentile and Pagliassotti 2008; Vernon et al. 2011; Wong et al. 2012). Recent metabolic studies in patients with NASH suggests that liver fibrosis correlates closely with sever adipose tissue insulin resistance (Ratziu et al. 2010), rendering further support to the link between obesity and fibrosis and making adipose tissue a potential target for the prevention of disease progression.

<u>Vessel</u>: Endothelial dysfunction is a hallmark in obesity and diabetes-related vascular dysfunction. Central aspect of endothelial dysfunction is reduced nitric oxide (NO) bioactivity. Multiple alterations such as hyperglycemia, oxidative stress, activation of rennin-angiotensin system and increased pro-inflammatory cytokines contribute independently and synergistically to endothelial dysfunction Vascular insulin resistance correlates with endothelial dysfunction (Kim et al. 2006; Wende et al. 2012a). This relationship is driven by a pathway-selective inhibition of insulin mediated activation of NO synthase (eNOS) by PI3K and AKT, whereas MAPK signaling to endothelin 1 (ET-1) is intact or even augmented (Jiang et al. 1999). The resulting endothelial cell dysfunction renders the vascular wall more susceptible to atherosclerosis and less responsive to agonist-induced vasodilatation (Rask-Madsen et al. 2010; Maeno et al. 2012).

3 Lipotoxicity, Insulin resistance and Atherosclerosis (Fig. 26.1)

Increase FFA impair endothelial cell insulin signaling and NO production through the activation of the inhibitor β /nuclear factor kB pathway, and experimentally induced plasma FFA elevation in humans alter endothelial function (Boden 2008; Boden et al. 2005). In vivo studies provide that insulin promote atherogenesis (Cruz et al. 1961; Duff and McMillan 1949; Stamler et al. 1960). Non diabetic chickens fed high-cholesterol diet develops sever atherosclerosis, which regress when switched to low-cholesterol diet (Stamler et al. 1960). Insulin administration prevented regression of coronary atherosclerosis (Duff and McMillan 1949). In other experiment; dogs receiving a low dose insulin infusion into hind limb develop sever atherosclerosis, whereas all other arteries remained free of atherosclerosis plaque (Cruz et al. 1961). Other effect of FFA is inducing inflammation. Palmitic, Oleic, and Linoleic acid comprise 70% of the total circulating FFA (Knopp et al. 2000). Palmitate signals



Fig. 26.1 Link between lipotoxicity, insulin resistance, inflammation and atherosclerosis: increased plasma NEFA/intramyocellular levels of toxic lipids metabolites

(long-chain fatty acyl CoAs, diacylglycerol, ceramides) play a role in the pathogenesis of muscle, liver and other tissue insulin resistance

via TLR4, a pattern recognition receptor that is essential for initiating inflammatory responses associated with innate immunity (Schwartz and Reaven 2006; Schwartz et al. 2010). When palmitate signal via TLR4, allowing nuclear translocation of NF k β -kinase (IKK), a transcriptional activator of the expression of many gens involved in inflammation (Schwartz and Reaven 2006).

4 Myocardial Steatosis and Cardiac Function

Recently, proposed mechanisms involved in cardiac lipid utilization and the development of lipotoxicity in the heart that lead to contractile dysfunction. The mechanism includes altered AMPK signaling, ceramide accumulation, endoplasmic reticulum (ER)-stress, ROS, and mitochondrial dysfunction (Wende and Abel 1801). Studies via MRI (O'Connor et al. 2011; Labbé et al. 2011) have increased the understanding of myocardial lipid accumulation and metabolic fat of circulating fatty acid. Analysis of cardiac tissue has provided impair cardiac function in subjects with obesity and T2DM, with or without heart failure (Anowski et al. 2010; Marfella et al. 2009). Change in cardiac lipids content can also be induced in otherwise healthy individual subjected to short-term hyperinsulinemia and hyperglycemia (Winhofer et al. 2012), temporally increasing circulating FFAs in healthy individuals exercising the fasted state. Reducing lipid accumulation in obese individual leading to improved cardiac function (Schrauwen-Hinderling et al. 2010). Heart failure is associated with increased lipid accumulation in cardiac tissue (García-Rúa et al. 2012), lipid accumulation in the failing heart may be reversed by mechanical unloading, which partially alleviate mitochondrial dysfunction and insulin resistance (Chokshi et al. 2012). However reducing circulating FFAs during heart failure is not sufficient to restore cardiac function (Halbirk et al. 2010). This accumulation of FFAs reflect complex interaction between the metabolic and neurohumoral milieu and change in mechanisms governing cardiac lipid uptake and metabolism. However the functional implication of myocardial steatosis is contextdependent, where it may be maladaptive, or could represent adaptation that might be cardio protective. Where triglycerides per se are not likely to be toxic, but may be a biomarker for the accumulation of more toxic and reactive lipids. Paradoxically, increase dietary fat, may lead to cardio protection in heart that are already undergoing left ventricular remodeling (Wende et al. 2012a).

5 Benefit of Olive Oil

Diet and nutrition, in particular the amount and type of fat intake, has been linked to insulin resistance, an increased risk of developing type 2 diabetes and impaired postprandial lipid metabolism (Hu et al. 2001; Thomsen et al. 1999). "Mediterranean diet" has been associated with higher survival and for lower all-cause mortality. The main characteristics of the Mediterranean diet include an abundance of plant food (fruits, vegetables, whole-grain cereals, nuts, and legumes); olive oil as the principal source of fat; fish and poultry consumed in lowto moderate amounts; relatively low consumption of red meat; and moderate consumption of wine (Trichopoulou et al. 2003; Knoops et al. 2004).

5.1 Composition of Olive Oil

Each 100 g of olive oil contains the following fatty acids: MUFA 73.7 g (n-9 oleic acid 18:1); saturated fatty acids (SFA) 13.5 g (16:0 palmitic acid); polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) 7.9 g (n-6 linoleic acid 18:2, and n-3 alpha linoleic acid 18:3) (DeFronzo 2010). MUFAs include palmitic (C16:1), oleic (C18:1), elaidic (C18:1) and vacentic acids (C18:1). The most abundant MUFA in the diet is oleic acid (C18:1 n-9) (Lefterova and Lazar 2009). In Mediterranean countries, the main source of MUFA is olive oil (74 g/100 g). Other oil sources of MUFAs are canola (59 g/100 g), peanut (46 g/100 g), sunflower (32 g/100 g), corn (29 g/100 g), soybean (24 g/100 g) and safflower oils (14 g/100 g) (Lumeng and Saltiel 2011). Additionally, new oil variants, rich in oleic acid have been developed including high-oleic acid sunflower oil (84 g/100 g) and high oleic acid safflower oil (74 g/100 g) (Holland et al. 2011). In addition to a high MUFA content, virgin (unrefined) olive oil contains a significant amount of antioxidants and α -tocopherol and phytochemicals. However, when refined or heated, olive oil loses these natural compounds (Ros 2003). Olive oil is graded according to its acidity. Extra virgin olive oil, the first pressed oil, having maximum free acidity, contains an abundance of squalene and phenolic antioxidants including simple phenols (hydroxytyrosol, tyrosol), aldehyde secoiridoids, flavonoids and lignans (acetoxypinoresnol, pinoresinol). Interestingly, it contains significantly higher concentrations of phenolic antioxidants and squalene than refined virgin and seed oils. In addition, seed oils, which contain very low amounts of squalene, have none of the phenolic antioxidants that are present in virgin and refined olive oils (Owen et al. 2000). The exact composition of olive oil depends not only on the growth conditions in the year preceding the harvest, but also on the degree of ripeness of the fruit and the technical processing (cold pressing, refining) (Ros 2003).

<u>Oleic Acid</u>: Olive oil is approximately 72% oleic acid, a monounsaturated fatty acid. Olive oil is unique with respect to the high oleic acid content because the majority of seed oils are

composed primarily of polyunsaturated fatty acids, including the essential omega-6 fatty acid, linoleic acid. Compared to polyunsaturated fatty acids, oleic acid is monounsaturated, meaning it has one double bond, making it much less susceptible to oxidation and contributing to the antioxidant action, high stability, and long shelf life of olive oil.

Mechanism action of oleic acid and other minor compounds of olive oil (Table 26.1): the main mechanism by which the components of olive oil influence endothelial activation involves inhibition and/or scavenging of ROS. Oleic acid and h-sitosterol may reduce intracellular ROS by creating a less-oxidant environment through inhibition of intracellular ROS production. H-sitosterol may also enhance SOD activity, hence decreasing O_2^- levels. This reduction has also observed for the terpenoid oleanolic acid, although the mechanism not known, tocopherols and phenolic compounds are potent antioxidant that may help lipid peroxidation and scavenge intracellular free ROS and free NO, reduction of OONO-. ROS can active the NF- κ B, which is then translocated into the nucleus, where it binds to recognition sequences in DNA to induce gene expression. This mobilization of NF n B is blocked by α -tocopherol succinate but not by a-tocopherol. In contest, phenolic compounds have been proposed to act blocking the formation of NF-KB/ DNA binding complexes. NF-kB modulation the expression of cytokines. LOX and COX, thereby affecting the levels of adhesion molecules and eicosanoids. However, some of the minor compounds of olive oil may act directly on this enzymes and cytokines. LOX and COX activities are inhibited at different points by phenolic and triterpenoids whereas IL-1 expression is inhibited by phenolic and tocopherols, contributing to protect the endothelium against vasoconstriction, platelet aggregation and monocyte adhesion. Vasodilatation is also suggested to be enhanced by oleuropein and oleanolic acid through an increase in the production of NO (Wende et al. 2012b) (Table 26.1).

 Table 26.1 Mechanisms of action of olive oil on lipotoxicity

Mechanism	Component involved
Anti-inflammatory	Oleic acid
and immuno	Phenolic compounds
modulatory effects	Ĩ
Anti-oxidants	Oleic acid
Decrease lipid	Phenolic compounds:
peroxidation	hydroxytyrosol, oleuropein,
Decrease oxidative	caffeic acid, o-coumaric acid,
DNA damage	vanillic acid, and
	dihydroxyphenylethanol
Modulation of	Oleic acid
transduction	
pathways	
Decrease	Phenolic compounds:
arachidonic acid	protocatechuic acid
Inhibit	Hydroxytyrosol
lipoxygenase	
Inhibit HMG-CoA	Squalene
reductase	
Decrease in RAS	Squalene
activation	
Regulation of gene	Oleic acid
expression in liver	Minor compounds
regeneration	
(Oleic acid inhibit	
which decrease	
PGE2 and inhibit	
liver regeneration)	
Change in	Oleic acid
membranes	Lignans
fluidity and	Lightino
membrane	
Peroxidation	
(estrogen	
modulator,	
regulate G protein)	

6 The Effect of Olive Oil on Specific condition (Gill et al. 2005)

<u>Coronary Heart Disease</u>: Oxidation of LDL cholesterol has been identified as one of the first steps in the development of atherosclerotic lesions by promoting injury to the arterial wall through several mechanisms, including growth factor and chemotactic protein expression, inflammation, and increased local macrophages. Macrophages bind to and engulf oxidized LDL-an innate immune response to tissue damage. This engulfment produces a fatty foam cell, which, when combined with other cells, produces a fatty streak in the blood vessel (Ebaid et al. 2010). Oxidized LDL can also be taken up directly by endothelial and smooth muscles cells, leading to formation of fatty streaks, which is the first sign of atherosclerosis. The lesions forming atherosclerotic plaques are made up of lipids, endothelial and smooth muscle cells, and extracellular matrix. The plaque environment is proinflammatory. Inflammation occurring prior to the formation of fatty streaks and atherosclerotic lesions causes alterations to the endothelial cell wall, which increases the adhesion of leukocytes, LDL cholesterol, and platelets. This contributes to the development of atherosclerosis and cardiovascular disease (Ebaid et al. 2010).

The Giovanna study (Perona et al. 2006) have demonstrate for the first time that olive oil enhanced fat oxidation and regulated myocardial metabolic enzymes, optimizing cardiac energy metabolism in obesity conditions. Olive oil and its minor phenolic compounds, oleuropein and caffeic acid had myocardial antioxidant activity in standard-fed conditions.

Hypertension: As with other aspects of cardiovascular diseases, there is a reduced incidence of hypertension in populations that consume the Mediterranean diet (Ruiz-Gutierrez et al. 1997; Psaltopoulou et al. 2004), and adherence to the Mediterranean diet is inversely related to systolic and diastolic blood pressure (Gilani et al. 2005). Several studies have demonstrated the antihypertensive properties of olive oil (Keys et al. 1986; Ferrara et al. 2000a; Alonso et al. 2006). Epidemiological data from studies in three Mediterranean countries-Italy, Greece, and Spain—as well as non-Mediterranean countries, suggest a protective effect for monounsaturated fatty acids or olive oil, while non Mediterranean countries show little or no positive effects (Ferrara et al. 2000).

Ferrara et al. compared a diet rich in polyunsaturated fatty acids (from sunflower oil) with a diet high in monounsaturated fatty acids (from olive oil) in patients taking antihypertensive medications (Herrera et al. 2001) and found individuals who consumed an olive oil-rich diet were able to reduce the dosage of antihypertensive medication. Either tan the mechanism of action for blood pressure reduction is unknown, although several theories have been proposed. Giuliani et al. concluded that olive oil is a calcium channel antagonist; closely mimicking the effects of the calcium channel blocker drug verapamil.1 another suggested mechanism is via improved endothelial function (Ruiz-Gutierrez et al. 1997; Psaltopoulou et al. 2004; Gilani et al. 2005; Keys et al. 1986; Ferrara et al. 2000; Alonso et al. 2006; Herrera et al. 2001; Newmark 1997). Phenols and oleic acid may contribute to improved endothelial function by reducing ROS. Other potential mechanisms have been suggested, including decreasing vascular tone and changes to the fatty acid and phospholipid composition of the aorta (Herrera et al. 2001).

Effect on low density lipoprotein (LDL): Animal studies have shown Squalene added to the diet of rats resulted in an 80% increase in serum squalene levels and inhibition of the hepatic enzyme HMG-CoA reductase the enzyme inhibition may be due to squalene or its metabolites. HMG-CoA reductase (Relas et al. 2000), the rate-limiting enzyme in the biosynthesis of cholesterol, results in decreased production of cholesterol and the intermediates formed during its biosynthesis (Relas et al. 2000). Following acute administration of squalene, the rate of cholesterol synthesis increased 9–24 h post-administration. This apparent conflicting data may be a result of the single dose of squalene used (Strandberg et al. 1990).

These observed differences may be due to the dose of squalene. Short-term studies have shown increased dietary squalene, while increasing serum squalene levels, does not cause an increase in serum cholesterol or atherosclerosis (Strandberg et al. 1990; Fraser et al. 2008).

Liver: Decreasing total fat consumption and shifting to MUFAs found in olive oil (20–40% of total energy) or n-3 PUFAs found in fish oil (2 g/d) could lead to a decrease in postprandial lipidemia and steatosis. In one study (Esposito et al. 2004) a modified Mediterranean diet (42% carbohydrates) was associated with lower alanine aminotransferase (ALT) levels at both 6 and 12 months compared with both the 2003 American Diabetes Association (ADA) diet and a low-glycemic-index diet, independent of weight changes. People allocated to a Mediterranean diet have lower circulating levels of triglycerides and less abdominal obesity, as compared with control diets (Rodríguez-Rejón et al. 2014; Fitó et al. 2014; Paniagua et al. 2007).

7 Conclusion

Dietary fat content modified fat accumulation in obese subjects. Obese patients with NAFLD have a higher postprandial TG response and an increased production of VLDL suggesting that the metabolism of dietary fat is impaired in these individuals. Decreasing total fat consumption and shifting to monounsaturated fat found in olive oil could lead to a decrease in postprandial lipidemia and in Lipotoxicity. Further studies in humans are needed to ascertain whether the consumption of olive oil may be helpful in obese individuals with lipotoxicity and NAFLD.

References

- Adams, J.M., T. Pratipanawatr, R. Berria, et al. 2004. Ceramide content is increased in skeletal muscle from obese insulin resistant humans. *Diabetes* 53: 25–31.
- Alonso, A., V. Ruiz-Gutierrez, and M.A. Martinez-Gonzalez. 2006. Monounsaturated fatty acids, olive oil and blood pressure: Epidemiological, clinical and experimental evidence. *Public Health Nutrition* 9: 251–257.
- Anowski, M., A. Blachnio-Zabielska, T. Hirnle, et al. 2010. Myocardium of type 2 diabetic and obese patients is characterized by alterations in sphingolipid metabolic enzymes but not by accumulation of ceramide. *Journal of Lipid Research* 51: 74–80.
- Bajaj, M., S. Suraamornkul, T. Pratipanawatr, et al. 2003. Pioglitazone reduces hepatic fat content and augments splanchnic glucose uptake in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes* 52: 1364–1370.
- Barrows, B.R., and E.J. Parks. 2006. Contributions of different fatty acid sources to very low-density lipoprotein-triacylglycerol in the fasted and fed states. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 91: 1446–1452.

- Belfort, R., L. Mandarino, S. Kashyap, et al. 2005. Doseresponse effect of elevated plasma free fatty acid on insulin signaling. *Diabetes* 54: 1640–1648.
- Belfort, R., S.A. Harrison, K. Brown, et al. 2006. A placebo controlled trial of pioglitazone in patients with non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. *New England Journal of Medicine* 355: 2297–2307.
- Beymer, C., K.V. Kowdley, A. Larson, et al. 2003. Prevalence and predictors of asymptomatic liver disease in patients undergoing gastric bypass surgery. *Archives of Surgery* 138: 1240–1244.
- Boden, Guenther. 2008. Obesity and free fatty acids (FFA) 44. Endocrinology and Metabolism Clinics of North America 37(3): 635–646, viii–ix.
- Boden, Guenther, Pengxiang She, Maria Mozzoli, Peter Cheung, and Kiranmai Gumireddy. 2005. Free fatty acids produce insulin resistance and activate the proinflammatory nuclear factor-κB pathway in rat liver. *Diabetes* 54(12): 3458–3465.
- Chitturi, S., V. Wong, and G. Farrell. 2011. Nonalcoholic fatty liver in Asia: Firmly entrenched and rapidly gaining ground. *Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology* 26: 163–172.
- Choi, S., and A. Diehl. 2008. Hepatic triglyceride synthesis and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Current Opinion in Lipidology* 19: 295–300.
- Chokshi, A., K. Drosatos, F.H. Cheema, et al. 2012. Ventricular assist device implantation corrects myocardial lipotoxicity, reverses insulin resistance, and normalizes cardiac metabolism in patients with advanced heart failure. *Circulation* 125: 2844–2853.
- Cruz, A.B., D.S. Amatuzio, F. Grande, et al. 1961. Effect of intra-arterial insulin on tissue cholesterol and fatty acids in alloxan diabetic dogs. *Circulation Research* 9: 39–43.
- Cusi, K. 2009. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Current Opinion in Endocrinology, Diabetes, and Obesity* 16: 141–149.
- Cusi, K., S. Kashyap, A. Gastaldelli, et al. 2007. Effects on insulin secretion and insulin action of a 48-h reduction of plasma free fatty acids with acipimox in nondiabetic subjects genetically predisposed to type 2 diabetes. *The American Journal of Physiology* 292: E1775–E1781.
- DeFronzo, R.A. 2010. Insulin resistance, lipotoxicity, type 2 diabetes and atherosclerosis: the missing links. The Claude Bernard Lecture 2009. *Diabetologia* 53: 1270–1287.
- Duff, G.L., and G.C. McMillan. 1949. The effect of alloxan diabetes on experimental cholesterol atherosclerosis in the rabbit. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 89: 611–630.
- Ebaid, Geovana M.X., Fábio R.F. Seiva, Katiucha K.H.R. Rocha, Gisele A. Souza, and Ethel L.B. Novelli. 2010. Effects of olive oil and its minor phenolic constituents on obesity-induced cardiac metabolic changes. *Nutrition Journal* 9: 46.
- Esposito, K., R. Marfella, M. Ciotola, et al. 2004. Effect of a Mediterranean-style diet on endothelial dysfunc-

tion and markers of vascular inflammation in the metabolic syndrome: A randomized trial. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 292: 1440–1446.

- Ferrara, L.A., A.S. Raimondi, L. d'Episcopo, et al. 2000a. Olive oil and reduced need for antihypertensive medications. Archives of Internal Medicine 160: 837–842.
- Fitó, M., R. Estruch, J. Salas-Salvadó, et al.; PREDIMED Study Investigators. 2014. Effect of the Mediterranean diet on heart failure biomarkers: A randomized sample from the PREDIMED trial. *European Journal of Heart Failure* 16(5):543–550.
- Fraser, A., R. Abel, D.A. Lawlor, D. Fraser, and A. Elhayany. 2008. A modified Mediterranean diet is associated with the greatest reduction in alanine aminotransferase levels in obese type 2 diabetes patients: Results of a quasi-randomized controlled trial. *Diabetologia* 51: 1616–1622.
- Freedman, D. 2011. Obesity—United States, 1988-2008. MMWR Surveillance Summaries 60(Suppl): 73–77.
- García-Rúa, V., M.F. Otero, P.V. Lear, et al. 2012. Increased expression of fatty-acid and calcium metabolism genes in failing human heart. *PLoS One* 7: e37505.
- Gentile, C., and M. Pagliassotti. 2008a. The role of fatty acids in the development and progression of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 19: 567–576.
- Gilani, A.H., A.U. Khan, A.J. Shah, et al. 2005. Blood pressure lowering effect of olive is mediated through calcium channel blockade. *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition* 56: 613–620.
- Gill, C.I., A. Boyd, E. McDermott, et al. 2005. Potential anti-cancer effects of virgin olive oil phenols on colorectal carcinogenesis models *in vitro*. *International Journal of Cancer* 117: 1–7.
- Halbirk, M., H. Norrelund, N. Moller, et al. 2010. Suppression of circulating free fatty acids with acipimox in chronic heart failure patients changes whole body metabolism but does not affect cardiac function. *American Journal of Physiology. Heart and Circulatory Physiology* 299: H1220–H1225.
- Harrison, S. 2006. Liver disease in patients with diabetes mellitus. *Journal of Clinical Gastroenterology* 40: 68–76.
- Haus, J.M., S.R. Kashyap, T. Kasumov, et al. 2009. Plasma ceramides are elevated in obese subjects with type 2 diabetes and correlate with the severity of insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 58: 337–343.
- Herrera, M.D., C. Perez-Guerrero, E. Marhuenda, and V. Ruiz-Gutierrez. 2001. Effects of dietary oleic-rich oils (virgin olive and high-oleic-acid sunflower) on vascular reactivity in Wistar-Kyoto and spontaneously hypertensive rats. *The British Journal of Nutrition* 86: 349–357.81.
- Heydrick, S.J., N.B. Ruderman, T.G. Kurowski, et al. 1991. Enhanced stimulation of diacylglycerol and lipid synthesis by insulin in denervated muscle. Altered protein kinase C activity and possible link to insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 40: 1707–1711.

- Holland, W.L., B.T. Bikman, L.P. Wang, et al. 2011. Lipid-induced insulin resistance mediated by the proinflammatory receptor TLR4 requires saturated fatty acid-induced ceramide biosynthesis in mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 121: 1858–1870.
- Hu, F.B., R.M. van Dam, and S. Liu. 2001. Diet and risk of type II diabetes: The role of types of fat and carbohydrate. *Diabetologia* 44: 805–817.
- Itani, S.I., N.B. Ruderman, F. Schmieder, et al. 2002. Lipid-induced insulin resistance in human muscle is associated with changes in diacylglycerol, protein kinase C, and I kappa B-alpha. *Diabetes* 51: 2005–2011.
- Jiang, Z.Y., Y.W. Lin, A. Clemont, et al. 1999. Characterization of selective resistance to insulin signaling in the vasculature of obese Zucker (fa/fa) rats. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 104: 447–457.
- Kashyap, S., R. Belfort, A. Gastaldelli, et al. 2003. A sustained increase in plasma free fatty acids impairs insulin secretion in non-diabetic subjects genetically predisposed to develop type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 52: 2461–2474.
- Keys, A., A. Menotti, M.J. Karvonen, et al. 1986. The diet and 15-year death rate in the Seven Countries Study. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 124: 903–915.
- Kim, J.K., J.J. Fillmore, Y. Chen, et al. 2001. Tissuespecific overexpression of lipoprotein lipase causes tissue-specific insulin resistance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 98: 7522–7527.
- Kim, J.A., M. Montagnani, K.K. Koh, and M.J. Quon. 2006. Reciprocal relationships between insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction: Molecular and pathophysiological mechanisms. *Circulation* 113: 1888–1904.
- Knoops, K.T., L.C. de Groot, D. Kromhout, A.E. Perrin, O. Moreiras-Varela, A. Menotti, and W.A. van Staveren. 2004. Mediterranean diet, lifestyle factors, and 10-year mortality in elderly European men and women the HALE project. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 292: 1433–1439.
- Knopp, R.H., B. Retzlaff, C. Walden, et al. 2000. Oneyear effects of increasingly fat-restricted, carbohydrate-enriched diets on lipoprotein levels in free-living subjects. *Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine* 225: 191–199.
- Labbé, S.M., T. Grenier-Larouche, E. Croteau, et al. 2011. Organ-specific dietary fatty acid uptake in humans using positron emission tomography coupled to computed tomography. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism* 300: E445–E453.
- Lefterova, M.I., and M.A. Lazar. 2009. New developments in adipogenesis. *Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism* 20: 107–114.
- Lumeng, C.N., and A.R. Saltiel. 2011. Inflammatory links between obesity and metabolic disease. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 121: 2111–2117.
- Maeno, Y., Q. Li, K. Park, et al. 2012. Inhibition of insulin signaling in endothelial cells by protein kinase

C-induced phosphorylation of p85 subunit of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K). *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 287: 4518–4530.

- Marfella, R., C. Di Filippo, M. Portoghese, et al. 2009. Myocardial lipid accumulation in patients with pressure-overloaded heart and metabolic syndrome. *Journal of Lipid Research* 50: 2314–2323.
- Mayerson, A.B., R.S. Hundal, S. Dufour, et al. 2002. The effects of rosiglitazone on insulin sensitivity, lipolysis, and hepatic and skeletal muscle triglyceride content in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 51: 797–802.
- Miyazaki, Y., A. Mahankali, M. Matsuda, et al. 2002. Effect of pioglitazone on abdominal fat distribution and insulin sensitivity in type 2 diabetic patients. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 87: 2784–2791.
- Musso, G., R. Gambino, M. Cassader, et al. 2010. Metaanalysis: Natural history of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) and diagnostic accuracy of noninvasive tests for liver disease severity. *Annals of Medicine* 43: 617–649.
- Newmark, H.L. 1997. Squalene, olive oil, and cancer risk: A review and hypothesis. *Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention* 6: 1101–1103.
- O'Connor, R.D., J. Xu, G.A. Ewald, et al. 2011. Intramyocardial triglyceride quantification by magnetic resonance spectroscopy: *In vivo* and *ex vivo* correlation in human subjects. *Magnetic Resonance in Medicine* 65: 1234–1238.
- Okanoue, T., A. Umemura, K. Yasui, et al. 2011. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and nonalcoholic steatohepatitis in Japan. *Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology* 26: 153–162.
- Ortiz-Lopez, C., R. Lomonaco, B. Orsak, et al. 2012. Prevalence of prediabetes and diabetes and metabolic profile of patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). *Diabetes Care* 35: 1–6.
- Owen, R.W., A. Giacosa, W.E. Hull, R. Haubner, G. Würtele, B. Spiegelhalder, and H. Bartsch. 2000. Olive-oil consumption and health: The possible role of antioxidants. *The Lancet Oncology* 1: 107–112.
- Paniagua, J.A., A. Gallego de la Sacristana, I. Romero, et al. 2007. Monounsaturated fat-rich diet prevents centralbody fat distribution and decreases postprandial expression induced by a carbohydrate-rich diet in insulin-resistant subjects. *Diabetes Care* 30: 1717–1723.
- Perona, J.S., R. Cabello-Moruno, and V. Ruiz-Gutierrez. 2006. The role of virgin olive oil components in the modulation of endothelial function. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 17: 429–445.
- Peters, A., J. Barendregt, F. Willekens, et al. 2003. Obesity in adulthood and its consequences for life expectancy: A life-table analysis. *Annals of Internal Medicine* 138: 1138–1145.
- Porepa, L., J.G. Ray, P. Sanchez-Romeu, et al. 2010. Newly diagnosed diabetes mellitus as a risk factor for serious liver disease. *Canadian Medical Association Journal* 182: E526–E531.

- Psaltopoulou, T., A. Naska, P. Orfanos, et al. 2004. Olive oil, the Mediterranean diet, and arterial blood pressure: The Greek European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC) study. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 80: 1012–1018.
- Rask-Madsen, C., Q. Li, B. Freund, et al. 2010. Loss of insulin signaling in vascular endothelial cells accelerates atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E null mice. *Cell Metabolism* 11: 379–389.
- Ratziu, V., S. Caldwell, and B.A. Neuschwander-Tetri. 2010. Therapeutic trials in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis: Insulin sensitizers and related methodological issues. *Hepatology* 52: 2206–2215.
- Relas, H., H. Gylling, and T.A. Miettinen. 2000. Dietary squalene increases cholesterol synthesis measured with serum non-cholesterol sterols after a single oral dose in humans. *Atherosclerosis* 152: 377–383.
- Rodríguez-Rejón, A.I., I. Castro-Quezada, C. Ruano-Rodríguez, M.D. Ruiz-López, A. Sánchez-Villegas, et al. 2014. Effect of a Mediterranean diet intervention on dietary glycemic load and dietary glycemic index: the PREDIMED study. *Journal of Nutrition and Metabolism* 2014: 985373.
- Ros, E. 2003. Dietary cis-monounsaturated fatty acids and metabolic control in type 2 diabetes. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 78: 617S–625S.
- Ruiz-Gutierrez, V., F.J. Muriana, A. Guerrero, et al. 1997. Role of dietary oleic acid from different sources on fatty acid composition of erythrocyte membrane and blood pressure in healthy subjects. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* 8: 689–695.
- Schrauwen-Hinderling, V.B., M.K. Hesselink, R. Meex, et al. 2010. Improved ejection fraction after exercise training in obesity is accompanied by reduced cardiac lipid content. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology* and Metabolism 95: 1932–1938.
- Schwartz, E.A., and P.D. Reaven. 2006. Molecular and signaling mechanisms of atherosclerosis in insulin resistance. *Endocrinology and Metabolism Clinics of North America* 35: 525–549.
- Schwartz, E.A., W.Y. Zhang, S.K. Karnik, et al. 2010. Nutrient modification of the innate immune response: A novel mechanism by which saturated fatty acids greatly amplifies monocyte inflammation. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 30: 802–808.
- Stamler, J., R. Pick, and L.N. Katz. 1960. Effect of insulin in the induction and regression of atherosclerosis in the chick. *Circulation Research* 8: 572–526.
- Starley, B.Q., C.J. Calcagno, and S.A. Harrison. 2010. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and hepatocellular carcinoma: A weighty connection. *Hepatology* 51: 1820–1832.
- Strandberg, T.E., R.S. Tilvis, and T.A. Miettinen. 1990. Metabolic variables of cholesterol during squalene feeding in humans: Comparison with cholestyramine treatment. *Journal of Lipid Research* 31: 1637–1643.

- Thomsen, C., O. Rasmussen, T. Lousen, J.J. Holst, S. Fenselau, J. Schrezenmeir, and K. Hermansen. 1999. Differential effects of saturated and monounsaturated fatty acids on postprandial lipemia and incretin responses in healthy subjects. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 69: 1135–1143.
- Trichopoulou, A., T. Costacou, C. Bamia, and D. Trichopoulos. 2003. Adherence to a Mediterranean diet and survival in a Greek population. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 348: 2599–2608.
- Unger, R.H., G.O. Clark, P.E. Scherer, et al. 1801. Lipid homeostasis, lipotoxicity and the metabolic syndrome. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 2010: 209–214.
- Vernon, G., A. Baranova, and Z.M. Younossi. 2011. Systematic review: The epidemiology and natural history of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and nonalcoholic steatohepatitis in adults. *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 34: 274–285.
- Wende, A.R., and E.D. Abel. 1801. Lipotoxicity in the heart. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 2010: 311–319.
- Wende, Adam R., J. David Symons, and E. Dale Abel. 2012a. Mechanisms of lipotoxicity in the cardiovascu-

lar system. Current Hypertension Reports 14(6): 517–531.

- Wende, A.R., J.D. Symons, E.D. Abel. 2012b. Mechanisms of lipotoxicity in the cardiovascular system. *Current Hypertension Reports* 14(6): 517–531. Waterman, Emily, and Brian Lockwood. 2007. Active components and clinical applications of olive oil. *Alternative Medicine Review* 12(4).
- Winhofer, Y., M. KršKršák, D. Janković, et al. 2012. Short-term hyperinsulinemia and hyperglycemia increase myocardial lipid content in normal subjects. *Diabetes* 61: 1210–1216.
- Wong, V., W. Chu, G. Wong, et al. 2012. Prevalence of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and advanced fibrosis in Hong Kong Chinese: A population study using proton-magnetic resonance spectroscopy and transient elastography. *Gut* 61: 409–415.
- Yu, C.L., Y. Chen, G.W. Cline, et al. 2002. Mechanism by which fatty acids inhibit insulin activation of insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1)-associated phosphatidylinositol 2-kinase activity in muscle. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277: 50230–50236.
Index

A

- Activating transcription factor 6 (ATF6), 59, 116, 263, 264, 284, 289, 290, 314, 389, 448, 454, 458
- Adaptive thermogenesis, 558, 561
- Adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase (AMPK), 54, 114, 202, 311, 383, 499, 520
- Adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase (AMPK) activity, 28–30, 36, 54, 56, 57, 61, 64, 67–70, 114, 122–126, 139, 142, 148, 202, 228, 229, 236, 255, 293, 311, 317, 348, 355, 356, 386, 388, 420–427, 429–433, 482, 499, 501, 552, 584, 591, 610
- Adenosine triphosphate (ATP) channel activity, 385
- Adipocyte death, 146–148, 151, 222, 224–226, 228, 235, 313, 319, 338
- Adipocyte-derived microvesicles (ADMs), 331, 502
- Adipocyte differentiation, 28, 96, 114, 119, 125, 137, 138, 143, 149–151, 168, 175, 177, 184, 228, 229, 310, 317, 363, 416, 425, 480, 490, 491, 493–503, 588
- Adipocyte hypertrophy, 56, 92, 137, 139, 148, 172, 173, 175, 222, 226, 230, 234, 312, 317, 318, 330, 332, 347, 493, 497, 501, 512
- Adipocyte precursor, 137, 150, 162, 170, 199
- Adipogenesis, 28, 39, 114, 118, 124, 125, 137, 138, 140, 143, 148–151, 164, 168, 170, 173–180, 184, 186, 201, 207, 224, 234, 290, 306, 307, 311, 312, 316–318, 363, 425, 489–503, 517, 554
- Adiponectin, 21, 29, 37, 38, 54, 60, 67, 68, 92, 96, 137, 173, 176–177, 181, 202, 223, 234, 235, 280, 310, 314, 315, 329, 347, 348, 353–355, 358, 362, 387, 404, 415–433, 450, 482, 491, 499, 500, 502, 516, 551–556, 573, 575, 582, 583, 585–587, 589, 590, 593
- Adiponectin receptor complex, 418-421
- Adiponectin resistance, 417-427, 430-433, 585
- AdipoRon, 426
- Adipose tissue blood flow, 306, 307, 319, 363
- Adipose tissue hyperoxia, 363–364
- Adipose tissue hypoxia, 140, 225, 235, 305–319, 347, 364, 429, 589–590
- Adipose tissue inflammation, 221–236, 288, 293, 306, 313, 319, 330, 336, 338, 347–355
- Adipose tissue macrophage (ATM), 118, 121, 147, 222, 231, 232, 306, 313–314, 316, 329–334, 336, 337, 346, 352, 481, 512, 513, 519, 581

Adipose tissue oxygenation, 306-307

- Adipose tissue oxygen partial pressure, 306, 307, 316
- Adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL), 57, 138, 198, 199, 203, 312, 354, 496, 498, 517
- Agouti-related peptide/neuropeptide Y (AgRP/NPY) neurons, 62, 403, 517
- Akt-dependent phosphorylation, 119
- Alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone (alpha-MSH), 62, 64, 390
- Angiogenesis, 176–177, 235, 249, 306, 307, 309, 315, 316, 318, 319, 364, 475, 502, 581, 586, 589
- Anorexigenic pro-opiomelanocortin (POMC) neurons, 125, 382
- Antioxidants, 36, 37, 58, 100, 101, 120, 148, 186, 204, 209, 233–235, 263, 267, 315, 348, 359, 362, 399–408, 430, 456–458, 483, 519, 521, 522, 549, 550, 560, 611–613
- Aromatase inhibitors, 576
- Aromatization, 102, 572, 577, 580, 592, 593
- Asymmetric dimethyl-l-arginine (ADMA), 358

B

- Bariatric surgery, 40, 61, 416, 491, 501, 503, 515, 518, 531, 533–538, 540
- Bariatric surgery/metabolic surgery, 529-541
- Bioaccumulation, 82, 83, 85, 90
- Blood-brain barrier (BBB), 62, 63, 66, 387, 388, 406, 518
- Body composition, 2, 8, 123, 137, 186, 531, 540
- Body mass index (BMI), 2, 119, 137, 223, 225, 264, 289, 291, 312, 313, 319, 354, 359, 420, 429, 446, 451, 456, 470, 491, 492, 500, 518, 520–522, 530, 546, 547, 549, 551, 552, 555–557,
- 560, 561, 572
- Breast cancer recurrence, 578–581
- Brown adipose tissue (BAT), 38, 125, 163, 164, 166, 347, 355, 499, 519

С

- Calcium/calmodulin dependent-protein kinase II (CaMKII), 115
- Caloric restriction, 36-38, 40, 59, 390-391, 549
- © Springer International Publishing AG 2017

A.B. Engin, A. Engin (eds.), *Obesity and Lipotoxicity*, Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology 960, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5

- Cancer-associated adipocytes (CAAs), 585, 589
- Cardiovascular disease (CVDs), 2, 3, 6, 55, 57, 90, 97, 278, 281, 315, 319, 400, 401, 432, 470, 473, 474, 480, 483, 530, 546, 556, 613
- Ceramides (Cer), 59, 62, 67, 126, 148, 179, 180, 200, 201, 203, 208–210, 212, 228, 229, 267, 269, 280–283, 285, 288, 291, 292, 295, 366, 424–426, 449, 450, 453, 499
- Cholesterol, 4, 6, 8–10, 101, 137, 174, 205, 211, 228,
- 266, 352, 354, 358, 449, 478, 493, 531, 548, 553 Chronic overnutrition, 55–61, 70
- Circadian misalignment, 30, 33
- Circadian rhythms and obesity, 38-39
- c-Jun N-terminal kinase 1 (JNK1), 115, 117, 120–123, 224, 264, 282, 284, 288, 289, 292, 293, 337, 453–455
- c-Jun N-terminal kinases pathway, 37, 59, 113, 222, 330, 351, 425, 453, 499, 584
- CLOCK polymorphism, 31
- Clock-controlled downstream genes (REV-ERB alpha), 28
- Coronary artery diseases (CAD), 37, 60, 352, 354, 358, 402, 608
- C-reactive protein (CRP), 351, 354, 364, 367, 388, 418, 447, 551, 554, 556
- Crown-like structures, 146–148, 171, 173, 223, 225–227, 234, 313, 328, 333, 573, 578, 581, 582
- Cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2), 355, 433, 578, 581, 583, 590 Cyclooxygenases (COX), 612
- CYP polymorphism, 102
- Cytokines, 38, 59-61, 92, 93, 96, 121, 122, 172,
 - 176–178, 204, 208, 222–224, 226–232, 236, 250, 253, 265, 268, 269, 278, 280, 283, 286, 291–295, 306, 313, 314, 329, 331, 333–338, 346–349, 351, 353, 356, 366, 367, 386, 403, 418, 428, 449, 454, 456, 470, 472, 475, 478, 483, 494, 500, 513, 515, 516, 518–520, 535, 550, 553, 554, 556, 572, 573, 581–585, 609, 612

D

- Dexamethasone induces phosphorylation, 199
- Diabetes, 2, 32, 90, 116, 204, 253, 278, 400, 422, 444, 470, 501, 535, 546
- Diacylglycerol (DAG), 38, 116, 138, 146, 181, 222, 228, 269, 280, 281, 283–285, 287–289, 295, 359, 424, 446, 447, 496, 608, 609
- Diacylglycerol acyl transferase (DGAT), 57, 142, 283
- DiaRem score, 539
- Dicer deletion, 502, 503
- Dihydroceramides (DhCer), 179, 180, 229
- DNA sequencing, 150, 255, 256, 498
- Double-hit hypothesis, 447, 449
- Dual specificity kinases, 113
- Dual-specificity phosphatases, 113-114, 126
- Dysbiosis, 249, 253

Е

Eat me signal, 331 Effector memory CD4+ T cells, 515 Endocrine signaling, 97

- Endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress, 56, 103, 115, 138, 140–143, 145, 146, 148, 198–200, 202–204, 208, 211, 222, 231, 261–271, 285, 289, 294, 295, 308, 310, 313, 314, 334, 353, 355, 359, 360, 367, 382,
- 388-390, 427, 451, 481, 490, 592, 609, 610
- Endoplasmic reticulum stress sensor proteins, 263
- Endoplasmic-reticulum-associated protein degradation (ERAD), 264, 270
- Endothelial dysfunction, 54, 116, 198, 209, 230, 270, 278, 345–367, 402, 429–433, 470, 477, 520, 538, 550–552, 557, 609
- Endothelial junctional complexes, 349
- Epicardial adipose tissue (EAT), 53-70, 482
- ER oxidoreductin (Ero1), 457
- Estrogen-plus-progestin, 574
- Eukaryotic translation initiation factor 2A (eIF2a), 389, 458
- Extracellular matrix (ECM), 56, 162, 172, 176–179, 183,
 - 227, 319, 349, 362, 475, 554, 589, 613

F

- Fat cell size, 137, 138, 140, 143, 150, 151, 181, 207, 229, 314, 423
- Fat percentage, 3, 167, 534
- Fatty acid-binding protein (FABP), 56, 124, 337, 446, 495, 585
- Fatty acid binding protein 4 (FABP4), 170, 175–177, 201, 447, 491, 498, 499, 502, 575, 585
- Fatty acid synthase (FAS), 28, 61, 62, 68, 69, 124, 175, 202, 207, 250, 311, 429, 445, 449, 451, 452, 456, 496, 501, 583
- Fatty acid translocase (FAT)/CD36, 56, 199
- Fatty acid turnover, 135–151
- Fatty acids, 25, 54, 96, 115, 135–151, 181, 198, 248, 280, 311–313, 330, 346, 382, 421, 481, 490, 520, 556, 573, 608
- Fibrosis, 162, 171, 172, 176–179, 227, 232, 235, 318–319, 330, 430, 444–447, 453, 477, 549, 554, 609
- Fibrosis score, 444, 445
- Fibrosis-4 (FIB-4) score, 445
- "Find-me" signal, 147, 331
- Folate deficiency, 514, 521
- Food-entrainable circadian oscillator, 20
- Food-entrainable circadian rhythm, 26
- Forkhead box protein O1 (FoxO1), 25, 29, 30, 115, 118, 119, 123, 125, 232, 310, 335, 385, 388, 391, 418, 422, 423, 425, 428, 450, 491, 497
- Free fatty acids (FFA), 9, 38, 40, 54, 56, 57, 59, 62, 92, 118, 120–124, 136, 139, 140, 145–147, 172, 198–201,
 - 203–212, 224, 228–232, 234, 268–270, 281, 286,
 - 287, 290, 308, 311, 312, 314, 317, 318, 330, 332, 336,
 - 337, 347–350, 353, 354, 357, 362, 366, 367, 402, 403,
 - 419, 426, 428–430, 444–446, 448–456, 458, 480, 490, 496–498, 576, 583, 593, 608, 609, 611

G

- Galectin-3, 147, 149, 151, 307, 328
- G0/G1 switch gene 2 (G0S2), 138, 139
- Glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1), 250, 251, 267, 310, 551, 553, 559

- Glucose-regulated protein 78 (GRP78), 59, 148, 262, 264, 270, 290, 315, 389
- Glucose transporter (GLUT), 40, 559
- Glutathione, 37, 58, 209, 233, 290, 311, 348, 358, 404, 453, 455, 457, 522, 549, 550, 560
- Glycogen synthase kinase 3 (GSK3), 113, 137, 421
- G protein-coupled receptor (GPCR), 34, 120, 121, 147, 251, 253, 255, 361, 471, 474, 583, 590

Н

- Hematological disorders, 469-484
- Heme oxygenase-1 (HO-1), 502
- Hepatic insulin resistance, 123, 281, 287-291, 447, 449, 450, 452, 453, 457, 496
- Hepatic insulin sensitivity index, 30, 546
- High density lipoprotein (HDL), 4, 6, 8-11, 92, 97, 137, 267, 352, 354, 445, 480, 531, 551, 553-555, 575
- High fat diet (HFD), 28, 35, 37, 39, 117, 119, 122, 147, 149, 173, 174, 177-179, 181, 227-229, 234, 262-264, 270, 287, 290, 310, 313, 318, 330, 332, 335, 351, 352, 357, 420, 424, 430, 446, 457, 482, 494, 498, 501, 518, 519, 558, 577
- Homocysteine, 4, 389, 513, 514, 519-522, 549
- Human homologue of fatty acid transporter protein (FAT)/CD36, 56
- Hyperhomocysteinemia, 513, 514, 520, 521, 549
- Hyperleptinemiae, 382
- Hypothalamic appetite control, 61–70
- Hypothalamic malonyl-CoA, 61, 62
- Hypoxia, 148, 176-177, 222, 223, 225, 230, 235-236, 255, 263, 269, 270, 306-319, 330, 335, 336, 363, 364, 403, 483, 490, 496, 535, 590

I

- Indications, 268, 271, 445, 536-540, 558, 560
- Indole, 251, 516
- Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) activity, 253, 255, 513, 516-518
- Inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), 55, 233, 234, 280, 306, 332, 336, 352, 353, 355, 356, 361, 418, 427, 431, 433, 452, 493, 520, 550
- Inflammasome activation, 227-229, 335, 351
- Inflammation, 6, 32, 36, 39, 55, 56, 59, 60, 62, 67, 92, 93, 96, 117–119, 121, 122, 124, 126, 147, 162, 164, 171, 172, 176–180, 183, 186, 198, 203, 204, 208, 222-233, 235-236, 248, 253, 263, 268-270, 278-280, 292, 294, 306, 309, 313, 318, 328-330, 332, 334, 336–338, 346, 347, 349–355, 357, 359, 361-367, 382, 384, 386, 388, 400-408, 416, 418, 421, 423, 426, 428, 432, 444, 445, 447-449, 455, 456, 470, 472, 474, 475, 477, 481, 484, 490, 493-495, 499, 501, 513, 517, 519, 520, 533, 535, 536, 538, 547, 549-551, 554, 556, 573, 578, 581-583, 589, 593, 608, 609, 612
- Inhibitor of nuclear factor kappa-B kinase (IKK), 121, 222, 232, 252, 264, 268, 282, 284, 293, 428, 499, 610
- Inhibitor of nuclear factor kappa-B kinase β (IKK β), 59, 62, 70, 115, 117, 121-123, 231, 232, 336, 362, 382, 389

- Innate immune response, 286, 512, 513, 613
- Inositol-requiring enzyme (IRE1), 59, 116, 231, 263, 264, 266, 268-270, 289, 314, 448, 458
- Insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF1), 37, 337, 483
- Insulin receptor substrate (IRS), 115, 118–120, 122, 125, 126, 180, 207-211, 222, 224, 231, 232, 236, 268, 269, 278, 279, 287, 289, 314, 329, 334, 335, 346, 360, 362, 363, 366, 382-384, 420-423, 427, 446-448, 450, 587, 591, 608
- Insulin receptor substrate 1 (IRS-1), 115, 118-120, 122, 124–126, 180, 207–211, 222, 224, 231, 232, 236, 262, 268, 269, 278, 279, 282-284, 287, 289, 291-293, 314, 334, 335, 346, 360, 362, 363, 366, 421-423, 427, 591, 608
- Insulin resistance (IR), 3, 6-11, 28-32, 34, 35, 39, 40, 55, 56, 60, 62, 64, 96–98, 103, 115–126, 137, 140, 145, 163, 172, 173, 175, 178-181, 198, 199, 201, 203, 204, 206-211, 223-228, 230-236, 248, 250, 253, 262-264, 266, 268, 269, 271, 277-295, 306, 309, 310, 312, 313, 318, 329, 330, 334-336, 338, 346, 347, 351–354, 357–363, 366, 367, 382, 383, 388, 389, 402–405, 416, 417, 420–433, 444-454, 456-458, 478, 482, 483, 493, 494, 496, 499-502, 515, 519, 533, 547, 549-557, 572, 573, 576, 578, 581, 584-587, 589, 591, 608-611 Insulin resistance in muscle, 120, 291-292
- Insulin sensitivity, 6, 28, 30, 32–35, 37, 56, 93, 116, 121, 125, 139, 142, 151, 172, 174, 179–181, 183, 198, 199, 206, 208, 210, 228, 231, 251, 262, 264, 268, 269, 288, 290-292, 333, 352, 360, 362, 366, 391, 404, 418, 419, 421, 424–427, 429, 432, 449, 482, 490, 500, 501, 532, 534, 546, 549, 551, 555-557, 559,608
- Insulin signaling, 30, 57, 59, 114, 115, 118, 119, 123, 124, 180, 201, 207–210, 212, 224, 231, 232, 234, 253, 269, 278-284, 286-294, 334, 335, 337, 357, 360, 361, 363, 366, 367, 389, 391, 402, 421, 423, 429, 449, 450, 454, 481, 491, 493, 496, 501, 503, 608, 609
- Interferon regulatory factor, 333
- Interferon-gamma (IFN-gamma), 143, 225, 313, 318, 332, 338, 351, 512, 513, 515-517, 519-521, 556, 582
- Interleukin-6 (IL-6), 60, 122, 147, 172, 176-178, 185, 223-226, 230, 231, 233-235, 279, 280, 292-295, 306, 308, 313-315, 317, 332-334, 336, 347, 350-354, 359, 362, 366, 367, 384, 386, 388, 418, 420, 425, 428, 429, 447, 477, 478, 494, 502, 516, 519, 521, 551, 553-556, 576, 578, 580, 582, 584, 586 Intermittent fasting (IF), 37-38
- Iron deficiency, 548

J

Janus kinase-2/signal transducer and activator of transcription-3 (JAK/STAT) pathway, 66, 202

K

- Kruppel-like factors (KLF) 5, 497
- Kynurenic acid, 517, 518, 520
- Kynurenine to tryptophan ratio, 512, 516, 518

L

- Laparoscopic gastric bypass, 546
- Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy, 546, 553, 557, 559, 560
- L-arginine paradox, 357, 359
- Leptin, 4, 30, 59, 90, 125, 145, 172, 202, 248, 283, 315, 347, 381–391, 399–408, 417, 478, 494, 516,
- 549, 573 Leptin/adiponectin ratio, 432, 586, 590, 593
- Leptin receptor (LepR), 33, 63, 65, 67, 68, 255, 283, 316,
- 382–385, 387–389, 391, 403, 554, 589–593 Leptin resistance, 38, 39, 63, 65–67, 212, 230, 381–391, 403, 425, 518, 552, 553, 591
- Leptin signaling, 59, 63, 65, 66, 68, 145, 316, 317, 360, 382–391, 403, 407, 432, 591, 592
- Leptin transport, 387, 591
- Lipid droplets, 38, 57, 91–93, 114, 123, 136–147, 149, 151, 185, 198–201, 204–206, 225, 282–285, 290, 293, 318, 319, 429, 446, 447, 450, 454, 457, 493, 497, 499, 500, 517
- Lipoapoptosis, 55, 59, 121, 124, 199, 204, 268, 289, 430, 444, 448, 453–456, 458
- Lipolysis, 56, 92, 117, 136, 176–177, 222, 283, 312, 334, 346, 403, 418, 446, 480, 490, 517, 581
- Lipoprotein lipase (LPL), 63, 64, 125, 139, 149, 176–177, 224, 250, 268, 288–289, 330, 349, 363, 426, 446
- Lipotoxicity, 5, 25, 54, 56, 57, 62, 92, 93, 140, 143, 148, 151, 161–187, 197–212, 222, 227, 228, 236, 247–257, 264–270, 277–295, 334, 348, 354, 355, 359, 366, 367, 430, 444, 446, 447, 453, 455, 457, 458, 469–484, 490, 497–499, 501, 547, 607–614
- Lipoxygenases (LOX), 359, 429, 583, 612
- Low density lipoprotein (LDL), 4, 6, 10, 54, 174, 314, 350, 352, 354, 355, 358, 364, 365, 472, 473, 478, 484, 549, 553, 612, 613

М

- M1 macrophages, 226, 227, 232, 294, 330, 332–334, 336, 428
- Macroautophagy, 454, 455
- Macrophage infiltration, 146–148, 223, 225, 226, 228, 232, 235, 236, 291, 307, 313, 328–331, 338, 352, 366, 427, 428, 432, 481, 493
- Macrophage phenotype, 226, 231, 314, 331-338, 482
- Macrophage polarization, 225, 313, 332–334, 337, 366, 428, 493, 494, 515
- Malondialdehyde (MDA), 520
- Mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR)/S6K1 pathway, 29, 36, 70, 119
- Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), 475, 554, 583
- Mechanistic target of rapamycin (mTOR), 5, 26, 29, 30, 36, 64, 68–70, 116, 118–120, 122–126, 145, 150, 208, 236, 253, 255, 263, 308–310, 316, 348, 356, 383, 384, 386–389, 483, 499, 501, 502, 573, 576, 584, 589
- Megamitochondria, 454
- Melanocortin-4 receptor (MC4R), 64-66, 123, 592

- Melatonin, 34, 402, 404-407, 516, 517
- Metabolic feedback and clock genes, 27-34
- Metabolic syndrome (MetS), 1–11, 29, 31, 32, 38, 56, 57, 65, 90, 91, 97, 98, 115, 126, 161–187, 201, 248–250, 257, 268, 270, 281, 350, 352, 354, 355, 358, 364, 366, 400, 416, 417, 427, 432, 445, 457, 470, 479, 480, 483, 484, 502, 517, 519, 522, 530, 534, 546, 586, 608, 609
- Metabolically healthy obese, 6-7, 235
- Metabolism, 20, 24, 25, 28–33, 37–39, 54, 56, 58, 61, 62, 64, 67, 68, 70, 87, 88, 93, 94, 96–98, 101–103, 116, 118, 123–126, 136, 137, 139, 141–144, 149, 163, 176–177, 179, 186, 200, 202–204, 206, 207, 209, 210, 224, 228, 229, 233, 248, 250, 253, 262, 267, 269, 278–280, 285, 286, 288, 290, 291, 294, 307, 334, 335, 337, 338, 355,
 - 362, 365, 419, 424–426, 429, 451, 457, 458, 480, 490, 493, 495, 496, 500, 501, 503, 516–519, 521, 522, 532, 554, 572, 574, 577, 579, 580, 585, 608, 611, 613, 614
- Metabolizing enzymes, 103, 575
- Methionine-choline deficient diet (MCDD), 458
- Microbiome, 248, 249, 255-257
- Microbiota, 247-257
- Microcirculatory dysfunction, 363-364
- MicroRNAs (miRNAs), 222, 230, 231, 268, 336, 337, 490–503
- Mincle, 227, 336
- Mitochondrial dysfunction, 40, 58, 60, 70, 100, 123, 124, 139, 147, 198, 201, 203–206, 208, 209, 211, 227, 236, 286, 295, 312, 362, 367, 427, 449, 451–456, 471, 609, 610
- Mitochondrial membrane permeabilization (MMP), 176–177, 203, 452, 453
- Mitochondrial uncoupling, 33, 58, 61, 120, 205, 453
- Mitofusin 2 (MTF2), 390
- Mitogen-activated protein-kinase (MAPK), 5, 64, 68, 89, 113–115, 119–123, 148, 150, 199, 309, 351, 360, 366, 385, 457, 496, 498, 518, 555, 573, 575, 584, 585, 587, 591, 593, 609
- Monocarboxylate transporters (MCT), 307
- Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1), 60, 223, 225, 226, 234, 292, 313, 317, 329, 330, 334–336, 348, 351, 352, 365, 416, 427–429, 447, 477, 478, 493, 515, 516, 521, 582
- Monounsaturated fatty acids (MUFA), 31, 54, 123, 138, 201, 223, 281, 428, 611, 613

N

- Natural killer (NK) cells, 225, 332, 472, 515, 518
- Neuropeptide Y/ agouti-related protein (NPY/AgRP) neurons, 383
- Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate-oxidase (NOX), 204, 234, 346–350, 356, 357, 359, 362, 363
- Nicotinamide phosphoribosyltransferase (NAMPT)-RNA oscillation, 30

Multiple mini-chromosome maintenance (MCM) protein, 308, 309

- Night eating syndrome (NES), 34
- Nitric oxide-bioavailability, 350, 354, 367, 431, 433, 609
- N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptors, 22, 517, 518
- NOD-like receptor family pyrin domain-containing 3 (NLRP3) inflammasome, 351, 455
- Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD), 103, 123, 163, 285, 287, 289, 295, 366, 419, 426, 444–454, 456–458, 501, 521, 530, 537, 609, 614
- Non esterified fatty acids (NEFA), 9, 55, 58, 66, 70, 123, 201, 203, 207, 280, 281, 286, 312, 367, 429, 445–447, 520, 581, 608, 610
- Novel protein kinase C, 287-288
- Nuclear factor (erythroid-derived 2)-like 2 (Nrf2), 204, 458
- Nuclear factor kappaB (NF-kappaB), 115, 222, 278, 291, 292, 309, 330, 351, 382, 457, 475, 478, 480, 493, 554, 578, 608, 609
- Nutrition, 20, 26, 35, 36, 39, 61, 65, 70, 89, 100, 119, 148, 150, 151, 165, 174, 183, 185, 198, 202, 204, 264, 269, 400, 408, 477, 479, 493, 537, 548–550, 558, 581, 611

0

- Obesity, 1–11, 19–40, 54–66, 68, 70, 82, 90–94, 96–100, 103–104, 113–126, 136–142, 144–146, 149–151, 162–164, 171–186, 198, 199, 201, 203, 204, 208, 210–212, 222–227, 229–233, 235, 236, 248, 249, 253, 255, 262–264, 268–271, 277, 278, 281, 286–288, 290, 292, 295, 306–308, 310, 312–319, 328–338, 346–349, 351–367, 382–390, 400–403, 405–408, 416–418, 420, 421, 423–425, 427, 429–433, 444, 449, 450, 452, 454, 457, 458, 470,
 - 471, 475–484, 490–493, 495–499, 501–503, 512–522, 530–540, 545–557, 559, 560, 572–585,
 - 587, 589, 591–594, 608–610, 613, 614
- Obesity-paradox, 5, 11, 55, 546
- Obesity and protein kinases, 111–126
- Offspring obesity, 123
- Omantal adipocetas 126
- Omental adipocytes, 136–138, 145, 164, 223, 224, 227, 232, 312, 421, 429, 491, 501, 518, 520, 552, 559
- Omentectomy, 553
- Over-nutrition, 55–62, 70, 202, 225, 231, 367, 390, 401–403, 406, 407, 418
- Oxidative phosphorylation, 118, 203, 206, 222, 233, 234, 236, 311, 334, 455–457
- Oxidative stress, 36, 58, 89, 90, 92, 100, 101, 115, 119–121, 123, 142, 148, 180, 186, 201–204, 210, 212, 222, 231, 233–235, 267, 268, 287, 289–291, 295, 311, 316, 336, 347, 348, 350, 351, 353, 355, 357–359, 362, 367, 401, 402, 404, 407, 408, 416, 421, 423, 426, 428, 430–433, 449, 452, 455–458, 471, 475, 477, 480, 482, 483, 519–521, 549–552, 572–573, 578, 589, 609
- Oxidized low density lipoprotein (OxLDL), 115, 347, 364–365, 431, 457, 494, 552, 584
- Oxygen-regulated protein 150 (ORP150), 262, 264

Р

- p66Shc, 120
- Perilipin (PLIN), 137, 138, 140–147, 198, 199, 205, 206, 225, 227, 286, 293, 331, 446, 447, 517
- Peripheral vascular disease (PVD), 608
- Perivascular adipose tissue (PVAT), 306, 346–348, 352, 356, 432, 471
- Peroxynitrite, 234, 356, 357, 362, 427, 431, 433, 452, 456, 520
- Persistent organic pollutants (POPs), 81-104
- Phaeochromocytomas (Pheos), 170
- Phenotyping, 6, 7, 31, 39, 97, 147–149, 170, 172, 178, 185, 225, 226, 228, 231, 232, 250, 262–265, 292, 314, 328, 331–338, 347, 365, 402, 428, 470–473, 475, 482, 483, 502, 512, 515, 518, 519, 539, 540, 582, 585, 586, 588, 592
- 4-Phenylbutyric acid (4-PBA), 263, 390
- Phosphodiesterase-3B (PDE3B), 66, 346, 383, 384
- Phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt pathway, 5, 118, 125, 150, 201, 231, 236, 255, 335, 361, 362, 385, 387, 581, 583
- Physical exercise, 403, 408
- Pituitary adenylate cyclase-activating polypeptide (PACAP), 23
- Plasminogen activator inhibitor (PAI), 60, 229–230, 235, 280, 314–315, 317, 336, 348, 351, 354, 429, 475, 478
- Platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF), 178, 315–316, 363, 364, 473
- Pluripotent stem cell (PSC), 184-186
- Polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA), 54, 64, 138, 231, 281, 450, 520, 611–613
- Prevalence of obesity, 1-11, 33, 99, 262
- Pro-opiomelanocortin/ cocaine-and amphetamine-related transcript (POMC/CART) neurons, 62, 63
- Protein kinase A (PKA), 57, 115, 118, 123, 143–146, 198, 199, 206, 309, 310, 354, 431
- Protein kinase C (PKC), 115, 118–120, 122, 204, 208–210, 222, 233, 268, 269, 279, 281, 287, 288, 354, 359–362, 366, 431, 447, 450, 452, 454, 457, 502, 555, 575, 583, 608
- Protein kinase G (PKG), 118, 361
- Protein kinase-like endoplasmic reticulum kinase (PERK), 59, 62, 116, 148, 231, 262–264, 266–271, 289, 290, 314, 389, 390, 448, 458
- Protein kinases, 20, 37, 111-126
- Protein-tyrosine phosphatase 1B (PTP1B), 68, 316, 360, 388, 389, 429
- Pyroptosis, 148, 228

R

- Reactive oxygen species (ROS), 33, 36, 54, 58, 59, 101, 120, 123, 142, 147, 148, 202, 204–206, 209,
 - 227–229, 233–236, 269, 290, 291, 294, 295, 309–311, 313–315, 334–336, 346, 347, 350,
 - 355-360, 362, 401, 403, 404, 408, 421, 427,
 - 429-431, 452, 454-458, 475, 477, 483, 494, 496,
 - 519-521, 535, 550, 578, 579, 609, 610, 612, 613

- Regulation of adiponectin expression, 417–418
- Regulatory T cells, 234, 253, 402, 472
- Reoperative bariatric surgery, 560
- Retinohypothalamic tract (RHT), 21–24
- Reward-deficiency-syndrome, 402, 405, 406, 408, 518 Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB), 491, 513, 531–533,
 - 539, 547–553, 556–560

S

- S-adenosylhomocysteine (SAH), 513, 520
- S-adenosylmethionine (SAM), 358, 513, 522
- Satiety regulation, 402
- Saturated fatty acids, 28, 31, 39, 54, 62, 64, 122, 123, 126, 138, 181, 198, 201–205, 208, 210, 222, 223, 227, 228, 230–231, 234, 265, 266, 281, 283, 286, 290, 291, 313, 314, 316, 330, 334–336, 350, 355, 357, 359, 362, 366, 382, 389, 390, 426, 428–430, 433, 448–450, 453–455, 481, 482, 494, 500, 581, 583
- Serotonin 5-hydroxytryptamine (5-HT), 405, 497, 512, 518 Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3
 - (STAT3), 5, 30, 65, 68, 121, 125, 202, 211, 232, 233, 315, 316, 382–391, 584, 591–593
- Signal transducer and activator of transcription 5 (STAT5), 383, 593
- Silent information regulator 1 (SIRT1), 25, 29–31, 36, 37, 39, 70, 493
- Sphingomyelinase activity, 453
- Sterol regulatory element-binding protein (SREBP), 28, 57, 124, 137, 143, 149, 150, 176–177, 207, 211, 311, 445, 493, 584
- Subcutaneous adipose tissue (SAT), 92, 97, 125, 137, 139, 148, 163–175, 177–182, 228, 229, 234, 312, 328, 331, 334, 346, 351, 353, 354, 423, 444, 490, 491, 499, 552, 585
- Suppressor of cytokine signaling-3 (SOCS3), 38, 59,
- 122, 211, 232, 233, 382, 383, 386, 388, 389, 391, 425, 554, 592 Symbiosis, 251–255
- Systems biology, 257

Т

- Tauroursodeoxycholic acid (TUDCA), 263, 271
- T cell protein tyrosine phosphatase (TCPTP), 389
- T cell receptor (TCR)/CD3 complex, 313
- Tetrahydrobiopterin (BH4), 356, 406, 513
- Th1 immune response, 400, 521
- Th17/Treg balance, 519
- Thioredoxin-interacting protein (TXNIP), 268
- Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR-4), 62, 122, 204, 222, 226–228, 230–231, 236, 283, 286, 287, 294, 295, 330, 332, 335, 336, 351, 357, 359, 362, 389, 480, 492, 494, 581, 609, 610
- Toxicokinetics, 87, 88
- Trans-sulfuration pathway, 522
- Treg, 234, 253, 255, 402, 515, 516, 519
- Triple negative breast cancer, 574, 584
- Tryptophan, 251, 253, 402–407, 497, 512–514, 516–520, 522
- Tryptophan-kynurenine pathway, 517

- Tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptor–associated factor 2 (TRAF2), 264, 270
- Tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF-alpha), 114, 115, 118, 119, 121, 122, 139, 140, 143, 147, 199, 223–227, 229–234, 306, 309, 313, 330, 332–335, 337, 346–348,
 - 350–353, 355, 356, 358, 359, 362, 364, 366, 367, 388, 390, 418, 426, 428, 429, 431, 432, 447, 449, 451, 452, 456, 473, 493–495, 502, 513, 515, 516, 519, 521, 551, 552, 554, 556, 581–584, 586
- Tumor necrosis factor receptor (TNFR), 335, 494, 513
- Type 2 diabetes (T2D), 2, 5, 6, 36, 97–99, 103, 116, 120, 124, 162, 172, 175, 262–264, 270, 271, 277–280, 286, 294, 361, 362, 421, 433, 480, 530–533, 535, 537–539, 546, 548, 555, 556, 588
- Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM), 5, 7, 9, 59, 265–268, 278, 279, 483, 532, 608–610

U

- Uncoupling protein 1 (UCP1), 66, 148, 164, 285
- Uncoupling protein 3 (UCP3), 58, 61, 114, 205, 209
- Unfolded protein response (UPR), 59, 116, 122, 148, 204, 222, 229, 231, 233, 262–265, 267, 270, 271, 282, 284, 288–290, 295, 314, 360, 384, 389, 391, 448, 458, 481, 592

V

Visceral adipose tissue (VAT), 3, 7, 8, 58, 92, 97, 137, 163, 165, 167, 170–175, 177, 179–183, 224, 225, 229, 306, 311, 312, 315, 328, 330–333, 337, 346–348, 353, 354, 400, 423, 445, 500, 512, 513, 515, 519, 520, 548, 551, 582

Voltage-dependent calcium channels (VDCCs), 22

W

- Waist circumference (WC), 2–10, 32, 97, 180, 354, 407, 445, 480
- Waist-hip ratio (WHpR), 4, 354
- Waist-to-height ratio (WHtR), 3, 4
- Weight gain, 2, 3, 21, 32, 33, 54, 55, 57, 61, 67, 92, 98, 113, 121, 179, 186, 288, 292, 360, 383, 386, 403, 405, 407, 425, 432, 482, 502, 516, 532, 558–560, 572, 574, 578–581, 590, 594
- Weight loss, 11, 32, 34, 39, 40, 67, 68, 97, 120, 136, 151, 173, 174, 224, 225, 289, 401, 406, 416–418, 491, 522, 531–535, 537, 538, 540, 545–561, 577
- Weight regain, 532, 554, 557-561

White adipose tissue (WAT), 29, 36, 62, 93, 94, 97, 103, 114, 123–125, 136–138, 146, 148, 150, 151, 162–165, 167–174, 176–179, 181–187, 203, 211, 222, 223, 225, 227, 235, 285, 306, 311, 314, 315, 317, 318, 328, 330, 331, 334, 336, 337, 347, 353, 416, 418, 423, 427, 428, 457, 481, 490, 491, 496, 497, 500, 501, 516, 519, 521, 535, 552, 573, 578, 583, 585

Х

X-box binding protein 1 (XBP1), 262, 264, 271, 282, 458 Xenobiotics, 82, 87, 88, 101–103